Ohio County, Kentucky Obituary Index

(1900-1919)



Compiled by Jerry Long

The following is from the book, <u>Ohio County. Kentucky Obituary Index (1900-1919)</u>, by Jerry Long (Utica, KY: McDowell Publications, 2009). The volume is the second of a three volume set indexing the obituaries and death notices found in the Ohio County newspapers. On the cover of the book (preceding page) is photograph of the Schroader Cemetery at Red Hill (Hell's Neck) in Ohio County.

This volume indexes the obituaries and death notices found in the newspapers of Ohio County, Kentucky for the years of 1900-1919. Other volumes of this series index the death notices found for the periods of 1873-1899 and 1920-1980. Approximately 39,000 deaths are chronicled in the three volumes of this series.

Despite not being a native of Ohio County I have many ties to the county. My father was born there and growing up I spent time on my grandparent's Ohio County farm. I became a student of the county's history when I embarked on a journey into genealogy in 1979. I have previously published several sources on Ohio County, including the 1810 to 1840 censuses, numerous cemetery listings and articles on various families of the county. I commenced systematically listing the county's death notices when I began searching the newspapers for the death of my great-great-grandmother. I never found that notice but I did learn a wealth of information about numerous other relatives and the history of the county.

I believe this represents a true history of Ohio County since individuals comprise the fabric of history. Newspapers are a time capsule and possibly are our most insightful portrait into history. I first began compiling this index in 1984. The Ohio County Public Library permitted me to check out their original bound volumes and microfilms of their newspapers and take them to the Kentucky Room of the Daviess County Public Library. I also borrowed other microfilms from the University of Kentucky and viewed them on my home reader. I went through the issues slowly page by page and year by year. I later rechecked many of the older years with the morgue of county newspaper files at the Ohio County Times-News office in Hartford.

While working with the old newspapers I was instrumental in the microfilming of seven years of the "Hartford Herald" (1875-1880 & 1885) that had never been available to the public. These first years of the "Herald" had been retained by the newspaper's original owners and were passed down through the Barrett family. In 1991 I visited Mrs. Lyman (Elizabeth) Barrett, who then had these original years and entreated her to preserve these valuable files by allowing them to be microfilmed. She subsequently donated them to the University of Kentucky, who microfilmed them and made them available to other repositories. I also came close to succeeding in having the first four years of the Beaver Dam newspaper, "Ohio County Messenger" (1930-1933) microfilmed for the first time. These four years were available only at the "Ohio County Times-News" office in Hartford. The owner of the newspaper allowed me to take them to the University of Kentucky for microfilming. When I first published my "Ohio County Obituary Index 1920-1980" in 2004 I announced that these years where soon to be microfilmed. However, soon after I published this the microfilming was suspended due to funding. I returned the newspapers to their owners and as of this printing they still have not been filmed.

- Jerry Long

Deaths Indexed

All deaths in Western Kentucky or Southern Indiana were indexed. Individuals who died in other locations were indexed if it was stated (or if it was known) that they were former residents of the above areas or if they had relatives there. Any and all items suggesting a death in the region were indexed. These included not only obituaries and death notices but also funeral notices, memorials, thank you notices, resolutions of respect, community items, erection of grave markers, references to attendance at funerals, accumulative lists of deaths over a period for members of a particular group (such as veterans or fraternities), decoration of graves on holidays and court or legal notices (such as recording of wills, estate settlements or suits, and appointments of administrators or executors). Persons who were mistakenly reported to have died or reported to be near death were also indexed; in these cases a note was added to the comments explaining.

Newspapers Indexed in this Volume

Hartford Herald	3 Jan 1900 to 31 Dec 1919
Hartford Republican	5 Jan 1900 to 26 Dec 1919

Format – Name Field

-1-:14 -£

Abbreviations used in name field:

c/o	=	child of
d/o	=	daughter of
s/o	=	son of
grandc/o	=	grandchild of
grands/o	=	grandson of
()	=	maiden name
["Miss"]	=	single female
["Mrs."]	=	married female
["Rev."]	=	Reverend
["Dr."]	=	Doctor
["Gen."]	=	General
["Col."]	=	Colonel
["Capt."]	=	Captain

Format – Newspaper Source

Dates of newspaper issue are followed by code for name of newspaper and page number. For example:

01-03-1900 = 3 Jan 1900, dates are in order of month, day, year

H4 = Hartford Herald page 4
R2 = Hartford Republican page 2

Deaths Indexed

All deaths in Western Kentucky or Southern Indiana were indexed. Individuals who died in other locations were indexed if it was stated (or if it was known) that they were former residents of the above areas or if they had relatives there. Any and all items suggesting a death in the region were indexed. These included not only obituaries and death notices but also funeral notices, memorials, thank you notices, resolutions of respect, community items, erection of grave markers, references to attendance at funerals, accumulative lists of deaths over a period for members of a particular group (such as veterans or fraternities), decoration of graves on holidays and court or legal notices (such as recording of wills, estate settlements or suits, and appointments of administrators or executors). Persons who were mistakenly reported to have died or reported to be near death were also indexed; in these cases a note was added to the comments explaining.

Newspapers Indexed in this Volume

Hartford Journal	26 Feb 1873

Hartford Herald 6 Jan 1875 to 27 Dec 1899 Hartford Republican 18 Dec 1891 to 29 Dec 1899

Format - Name Field

Abbreviations used in name field:

c/ochild of d/o =daughter of son of s/ograndc/o grandchild of = grandson of grands/o = maiden name (= ["Miss"] = single female ["Mrs."] married female =["Rev."] =Reverend ["Dr."] Doctor = ["Gen."] General = ["Col."] = Colonel ["Capt."] Captain =

Format – Newspaper Source

Dates of newspaper issue are followed by code for name of newspaper and page number. For example:

01-06-1875	_	6 Ian 1875	dates are in ord	der of month, day, year
01-00-1073	_	0 Jan 10/J.	, uaics are in ore	ici di monui, day, year

H4 = Hartford Herald page 4

J3 = Hartford Journal page 3

R2 = Hartford Republican page 2

Format – Abstract

Abstracts include all vital and biographical data about that person found in the original article(s) – date & place of death, age (20-3-5 = 20 years, 3 months & 5 days), birth date & place, cause of death, marital status, survivors or any relatives named, cemetery where buried, data on military service, occupations, places of employment, residences, former residences, military service, deceased family members, any data on family, marriage or when moved to location, offices held, memberships and accomplishments and other biographical data. African Americans if indicated are designated by (Black). If an abstract is preceded by a name of a city or community that item appeared in a community column for that place.

An effort was made to integrate all items for the same person. New items related to a particular death were not indexed separately but were added to the first entry made for that person. Many references to other newspaper articles about the individual or immediate members of his family that both precede and follow a death have been added to the abstracts. These additional items follow the obituary abstract and are preceded by "See also". These include a source code for the newspaper title (see list below), page number, section of issue if there are multiple sections and a brief abstract of any additional data. For example "OCN" 10-04-1942 p2C = "Ohio County News" 4 October 1942 page 2 of section C. Enclosed in brackets at the very end of many abstracts are references to death notice(s) about the same person that appeared in the Owensboro newspapers. These appear as [06-05-1894 "OM".] If the Owensboro items include additional data not found in the Ohio County newspapers they will appear as [04-07-1875 "OMO": Age 52. Resided Taylor Field.]

Source codes for Ohio County newspapers:

Hartford Herald Η J Hartford Journal = R Hartford Republican = **OCN Ohio County News** = Ohio County Messenger OCM = **OCT Ohio County Times** = **Ohio County Times-News OCTN** =

Source codes for Owensboro newspapers:

OM	=	Owensboro Messenger
OMI	=	Owensboro Messenger & Inquirer
OMO	=	Owensboro Monitor
ODM	=	Owensboro Daily Messenger
OWM	=	Owensboro Weekly Messenger
OE	=	Owensboro Examiner
OI	=	Owensboro Inquirer
OME	=	Owensboro Messenger & Examiner
OSWM	=	Owensboro Semi-Weekly Messenger & Examiner
OTWM	=	Owensboro Tri-Weekly Messenger
OWME	=	Owensboro Weekly Messenger & Examiner

Word of Caution

Like all indexing one should not assume that it is absolutely correct. From my experience of studying newspapers I have found that they have numerous errors, especially the older ones. In fact I would estimate that as many as half of the older obituaries contain some error. For this index several gross misspellings of surnames (or multiple spellings reported for the same name) were changed to what was known or found to be correct. This was done so that they could be more readily located. All other information cited in the obituaries, however, is indexed as is. Occasionally if some error in the information, such as burial place, was known or proven by some other source, an accompanying note of explanation has been added. Frequently different newspaper items give inconsistent data or have information that sometimes contradicts other sources such as a gravestone or a family bible. In these cases one can only make an educated decision on the basis of the preponderance of evidence.

One needs to keep in mind that errors can also be made by the person doing the indexing. Since a name is not found in the index do not assume that no item is there. Errors are inevitable especially where the item is very small and there are very badly faded pages. Great time and care was done in the indexing. I believe that because of this my error rate is minimal and not many were missed. If you discover any that were missed in this index please let me know and I will add them to the database.

Possibly the greatest potential for error is the interpretation of the date of death. At times an item, especially community columns, may be a delayed notice and it is difficult to be certain what date is meant. For example when it says a person died last Saturday generally it means the Saturday of the past week but occasionally it may be a Saturday a week or two ago. I used the rule that if it was a separate item or if a community column was dated and it was stated that the death occurred on a certain weekday then the death date could be calculated and entered. Separate obituaries, articles or items reported in the locals generally were published shortly after a death and thus calculations should usually be accurate. However, if a community column was undated this rule cannot always be followed. Most entries that were confusing I tried to verify by another source and if I could not determine the exact day of death I entered that the person died on whatever weekday that was given. Another frequent source of error is the use of the phrase "in the __th year of his age". Many interpret in the 50th year of age to mean that the person is 50 years old. However, the person has not yet reached the age of the number cited and his actual age would be one less. Thus a person in the 50th year of his age has started his 50th year but he is still 49 years old. Keep in mind that funerals did not always immediately follow a death. In olden times funerals may have been months later.

- Acton, Albert M. 01-13-1909 H8 01-27-1909 H4 01-15-1909 R4 02-05-1909 R7 06-04-1909 R5 Sulphur Springs: Died of pneumonia Jan 5 at home in Chicago, IL. Born 26 April 1879 near Olaton. Married Miss Lena R. Miller of Magan on 22 Jan 1908. Left wife, father, Rev. Joseph Acton, & 3 sisters. Buried Midkiff cemetery near Dundee.
- **Acton, Bazzel** 07-16-1909 R2 Died May 19. Married Julia Ann Lawrence in 1857, 9 children born, 4 survive, including daughter, Rhea.
- Acton, Belle 12-17-1902 H3 11-14-1902 R3 11-21-1902 R3 12-19-1902 R3 Wife of Whems F. Acton died Nov 12 Hopkinsville asylum. Returned to Ohio County & buried Nov 14 Midkiff burying ground. Funeral sermon preached at Mt. Vernon Church.
- Acton, Cordelia B. 08-12-1903 H3 Died Aug 10 at home near Sunnydale. Widow. Left 2 married children. Buried Aug 11 Sunnydale. [08-12-1903 "OM": Left son, W. L. Acton.]
- **Acton, Ellen (Hale)** 03-29-1918 R5 Died of senility March 25. Age 86. Widow of Thomas W. Acton of Mt. Vernon. Sister of late Dr. Josiah Hale of Owensboro. Buried beside husband at Mt. Vernon cemetery.
- Acton, Fielder W. 03-27-1912 H5 03-29-1912 R1 Died of pneumonia March 25 at home 10 miles northeast of Hartford. Age 75. Born 24 March 1837. Left wife & several children, including, Mrs. John A. Daniel of Hartford. Buried March 26 Mt. Vernon Church. See also 03-20-1912 H4&5 [03-15-1912 "OM".]
- **Acton, Helen** 06-30-1911 R3 Died of complication of diseases June 14 at home near Olaton. Age 11-8-28. Daughter of Rev. T. J. Acton.
- Acton, Mrs. Rev. Joseph T. (Murphy) 02-17-1909 H4 02-17-1909 H5 02-19-1909 R1 02-26-1909 R8 Sulphur Springs: Died of grip Feb 14. Born & raised at Jingo. Sister of A. G. Murphy. Left husband & 3 stepdaughters. Buried Feb 15 Midkiff cemetery.
- Acton, Thomas Washington

 official at home near Sulphur Springs. Age 88. Born Maryland. Married 1851, 8 children born. Grandfather of Cleve & Lorenzo Acton of Hartford. Left wife, Ellen, age 86, & children, W. F., V. M. & T. J. Acton, Mrs. Jene Kirby of Owensboro & Mrs. Florence A. Bean of here. Buried July 9 Midkiff cemetery. See also 10-21-1885H3 [07-12-1917 "OM".]
- Acton, William Henry

 10-17-1917 H1

 10-24-1917 H6

 10-12-1917 R8

 Died of old age Oct 9 near Mt. Vernon Church. Age 82-11-5. Born 4 Nov 1834. Married Martha Crawford, 24 Jan 1856, 8 children born. Left wife, children, Schuyler S., H. Culley, Robert B. & Ira W. Acton, Mrs. C. R. Crowe & Mrs. B. Frank Atkinson, 11 grandchildren & 9 great-grandchildren. Uncle of Mrs. J. H. B. Carson of Hartford & Mrs. Will Duke of Dundee. Buried Mt. Vernon cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R9B H. C. Acton in business in Dundee 19 years, 02-04-1914 H4 picture of Mr. & Mrs. W. H. Acton, 01-26-1916 H4, 01-31-1917 H5 & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p17C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, H. C. Acton.
- Adair, D. L. ["Gen."] 05-04-1904 H4 04-22-1904 R1 Died of heart failure April 19 in Hancock County. Age 79. With his passing only 4 veterans of Mexican War remain in Hancock County David Harrison of Pellville, John Bivens of Lewisport, Dick Richardson of Tywhapita Bottom & William Newman of Utility. Left wife, 3 sons & 3 daughters, including I. C. Adair of Fordsville, John S. Adair of Stephensport & Miss Doad Adair, postmaster of Hawesville. [04-20-1904 "OM": Also left son, W. S. Adair.]
- Adair, Ike C. 11-21-1906 H3 12-05-1906 H3 12-05-1906 H4 12-12-1906 H4 11-23-1906 R1 11-30-1906 R1 12-07-1906 R1 12-14-1906 R3 Died of pneumonia Nov 19 at home in Fordsville. Bank cashier. Left wife, Louise Adair, 1 daughter, mother, Sarah Adair, & sisters, Mrs. Mary Whitworth & Miss Dood Adair. Buried Nov 20 Hawesville cemetery. Will recorded Ohio County. [11-20-1906 "OM": Age 38. Son of late D. L. Adair of Hawesville. Also survived by daughter, Marion, brothers, John S. of Stephensport & William S. Adair of San Antonio, TX, & sisters, Misses Eliza & Dood Adair, both of Hawesville.]
- Adams, Annie ["Miss"] 07-15-1908 H5 07-29-1908 H3 07-24-1908 R8 Died of consumption July 13 at home in Cromwell. Age 20. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Warren Adams. Buried July 14 Wilson burying ground. [07-16-1908 "OM".]
- Adams, Dood 02-25-1910 R1 02-17-1911 R1 Shot & killed at Irvington in Breckinridge County by his father-in-law, Alonzo Dowell, who is now on trial. Former resident Hardin County. [02-19 & 02-22-1910 "OM".]

- Adams, Inez

 04-04-1900 H4 Died of consumption Thursday at McQuady.

 Widow of Capt. John Adams, his 2nd wife. Taken to Hawesville for burial. [03-24-1900 "OM":

 Inez Batson Adams died March 22. Age 45. Survived by daughter Harriet Adams, age 15, & stepdaughters, Maggie Adams & Lila Stein.]
- Adams, J. Q. 05-01-1907 H1 Died last week at home a few miles below Hawesville. Age 62. Related to President John Adams. Left wife, 2 sons & a daughter. [04-25-1907 "OM".]
- **Addington, Arlie** 07-24-1901 H2 Smallhous: Infant of John Lee Addington died of spinal meningitis July 18 at home near here. Buried July 19 Equality burying ground.
- Addington, c/o Ray 09-06-1905 H2 09-08-1905 R4 Smallhous: Infant male died Aug 31. Born Aug 28. Buried Sep 1 Equality cemetery. [09-07-1905 "OM".]
- Addington, Cordelia (Drake)
 09-08-1911 R5 Smallhous: Died Aug 25 at home of daughter, Mrs. Elmer Mitchell at Bevier. Left sons, John, Lee, Herman, Luther & Arch Addington, daughters, Mrs. Will Addington of Vera Pass, CO, Mrs. Henry Bishop of Hartford Rt. 4, & Mrs. Mitchell, 8 grandchildren, brother, James C. Drake & sisters, Mrs. Jennie Ross of Smallhous & Mrs. W. T. Howel of Island. [09-01-1911 "OM": Dillie Addington buried Aug 26 Equality cemetery.]
- Addington, Dorcas (Barnes)

 04-10-1912 H4

 04-10-1912 H5

 04-10-1912 H8

 04-10-1912 R1

 04-10-1912 R4

 04-10-1912 R5

 04-10-19
- **Addington, Laura** ["Miss"] 03-15-1901 R3 Smallhous: Died of pneumonia March 8. About 18. Daughter of Cordillia Addington. Buried March 9 Equality.
- **Adems, John** 09-03-1902 H3 Elizabethtown: Died of pneumonia Monday at home on Bardstown Road.
- Adkins, d/o Joe 07-24-1907 H1 McHenry: Infant buried July 15. Lived Greenville. Niece of Thomas Maddox, Jr. & Ben Adkins.
- Adkins, Frank
 06-09-1915 H1 07-14-1915 H3 06-11-1915 R1 Shot & killed by his father, A. H. Adkins, June 6 five miles from Hawesville. Brother, Will, was also seriously injured. Left wife & 4 children. Court ruled it was in self defense. [06-08, 06-09, 07-08-1915 & 06-18-1916 "OM".]
- **Adkins, Mrs.** 04-05-1901 R3 Died suddenly March 29 at McHenry.
- **Adkins, Mrs. W. I.** 10-05-1906 R5 Died Oct 3 at home at McHenry. Buried Oct 4 Cool Springs.
- Adkisson, R. L. 12-19-1906 H4 Last name mistakenly listed as "Atherton". He & 14-year-old grandson, Estill Adkisson, killed Dec 14 by train in western limits of Owensboro. Confederate soldier in Civil War. [12-15, 12-16 & 12-19-1906 "OM".]
- **Akins, Ruby** 11-29-1918 R1 Cool Springs: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John Akins died of grip & fever Nov 26. Age 15. Buried Nov 27 Cool Springs.
- Alamanz, Charles 03-31-1909 H1 Fell under a train & was killed March 27 at Kalamazoo, MI. Age 28. Lived Henderson. His mother is near death at Henderson. [03-30-1909 "OM".]
- Albin, c/o V. M. 05-30-1900 H2 Baizetown: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. V. M. Albin died suddenly May 20.
- **Albin, O. S.** 04-25-1902 R2 Select: Died April 19. Buried April 20 Stewart family graveyard.
- Alderson, Mrs. G. B. 05-20-1903 H2 Died of consumption at Franklin, where husband is in jail for murder of Pleas Hall on 5 Jan 1902. [05-14-1903 "OM": Died May 11.]
- Aldridge, James 11-15-1916 H2 11-10-1916 R4 Shot & killed Nov 7 in Christian County by his father-in-law, John Boales, who also killed his wife & then committed suicide. [11-11-1916 "OM".]

- Aldridge, m/o Sarah 05-15-1907 H1 05-17-1907 R6 Morgantown: Mother of Mrs. Sarah Aldridge burned to death at West Aberdeen. Age 87.
- Aldridge, Mrs. Alexander 01-11-1918 R1 Died of starvation Jan 5 at home in Washington neighborhood. Left husband. Two of sons arrested last week for non-support & neglect of parents.
- Alexander, Harrison 08-14-1907 H8 0816-1907 R1 Executed by hanging Aug 9 at Greenville. Convicted of assault on Mrs. Florence Whitehouse, committed on 2 July 1906. (Black) See also 08-22-1906 H3 & 08-24-1906 R1 [05-03, 07-10, 08-07, 08-09 & 08-10-1907 "OM".]
- Alexander, Jennie (Davis)
 09-24-1913 H5
 10-01-1913 H5
 09-26-1913 R5
 Died of chronic nephritis Sep 19 at home on Washington Street in Hartford. Age 72. Born 2 April 1841.
 Widow of Prof. Wayland Alexander, married Sep 1861. Teacher. Left daughter, Mrs. E. L. (Nannie) Miller of Chicago, IL & 4 grandchildren; several children died infancy. Aunt of Mrs. J. D. Hardin of Chattanooga, TN. Buried beside husband Sep 21 Oakwood cemetery. [09-20 & 09-25-1913 "OM".]
- 09-06-1911 H5 09-01-1911 R1 Alexander, Wayland ["Prof."] 08-30-1911 H5 1911 R5 09-08-1911 R5 05-30-1919 R4 Died of carcinoma of liver Aug 28 at home in Hartford. Age 72. Born 26 June 1839 Jefferson County. Son of Joseph W. Alexander & Caroline E. Wells. Father born King & Queen County, VA, moved to Jefferson County 1833 & to Daviess County 1856, where he died 1876. Mother born Jefferson County, daughter of Gen. Y. P. Wells of Shelby County. Moved to McLean County 1858. Married 4 Sep 1860 Miss Jennie D. Davis, daughter of Charles W. & Mary (McConnell) Davis of Muhlenberg County. Only 1 of 7 children survives. An educator, taught in Hartford, South Carrollton, Owensboro & other places. Founder of Western KY College at South Carrollton in 1873. Moved to Hartford 1880, where he served as president Hartford College. Brother of late Ham & Romainza Alexander. Left wife, daughter, Mrs. E. L. (Nannie Sue) Miller of Chicago, IL, grandchildren, Joseph, Ham & John Reid Alexander of Owensboro, Mrs. Jennie Louise Strang of NY, Cassius Spaulding & Misses Mary Ruth & Sue Spaulding, all of Hartford & brothers, Artha A. & Sam Alexander, both of Shelby County. Uncle of Mrs. B. A. Evans & Mrs. James C. Rudd of Owensboro. Buried Aug 29 Oakwood cemetery. See also 07-07-1880 H2, 06-20-1883 H3, 06-08-1887 H1, 06-29-1887 H3, 04-29-1892 R2 - only child living is Mrs. W. L. Spalding, "OCM" 09-23-1966 p2 & "OCTN" 03-16-1989 p10A. [08-29-1911 "OM".]
- **Alford, Goebel** 01-21-1910 R1 Rosine: Child died Jan 13 at home here. Buried Leach cemetery. Misspelled as "Alfred".
- Alford, Hardin 01-03-1912 H4 Shot & killed in Warren County near Cherry's Chapel by Henry Shanks. [12-27-1911 "OM": Shot to death Dec 25.]
- Alford, John F. 12-06-1911 H8 12-27-1911 H5 01-17-1912 H6 12-29-1911 R4 06-28-1912 R4 Beaver Dam: Died Dec 3. Age 52. Born & reared Ohio County near White Run. Operated mercantile business at White Run. Mason. Moved from White Run to Beaver Dam about 5 years ago. Married Miss Florence Likens about 20 years ago, had 2 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Dec 4 Sunnyside cemetery in Beaver Dam. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p20c from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, born 20 Sep 1859, son of P. H. Alford, married 2 June 1892 Florence, daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. S. Likens of Arnold, have 2 children, Bessie & Effie.
- Alford, Nancy
 12-13-1918 R1
 12-13-1918 R4
 Died of paralytic stroke
 Dec 5 at home of daughter, Mrs. J. Ed Davison. Age 90. Widow of Pete Alford of White Run.
 Also left several sons. Buried Dec 6 near White Run.
- Alford, P. H. 06-11-1902 H3 06-06-1902 R3 Died June 3 at home near Horse Branch. Age 69. Born 6 June 1832. For many years served on Ohio County Fiscal Court (magistrate). Father of Mrs. J. E. Davidson. See also 01-20-1875 H3, 01-15-1902 H 3, 02-26-1902 H3, 06-04-1902 H3, 01-17-1902 R3, 01-24-1902 R3, 05-23-1902 R3, 02-12-1913 H4
- Allen, Abbie 10-09-1908 R10 Died Sep 25. Age 73 years & 5 months. Left husband, William Allen, & children, Thomas, Newton & Woodford Allen, Mrs. Mary E. Johnson & Mrs. Francis Wilson. Buried Allen burying ground.
- Allen, Birdie Mae 04-18-1917 H8 Smallhous: Little daughter of Sam Allen died of membranous croup April 12. Buried Equality cemetery.

- Allen, Blanche Ray
 02-01-1901 R3
 02-22-1901 R3
 Died Jan 20. Age 3-1-20.
 Left parents, J. Allen & Lena Anderson, & a little sister. Buried Oakwood cemetery.
- Allen, c/o Mr. 07-17-1903 R2 Smallhous: Little child buried July 11 Equality.
- Allen, c/o Victoria 06-10-1904 R8 Mother is accused of killing her child in Union County near Raleigh.
- Allen, Calvin 11-22-1911 H1 Committed suicide by using laudanum in Hopkinsville.
- Allen, Columbus (Kirby)
 02-23-1910 H1
 02-25-1910 R1
 03-11-1910 R3
 Sulphur Springs: Died of pneumonia Feb 20 at home of W. P. Midkiff near here. Age 60. Widow of Alfred Allen. Left 2 sons, 3 daughters, all married, brother, Eugene Kirby of Narrows, & sisters, Mrs. David Hocker of Auburn & Mrs. Jerryleen Hines of Rockport. Buried Feb 21 Mt. Vernon cemetery.
- Allen, David C. 05-01-1918 H1 05-01-1918 H5 04-26-1918 R1 Rosine: Died of senility April 23 at Rosine. Age 85. Son of Capt. Levi Allen, a soldier in War of 1812. Grandfather, Rhodam Allen came to US from France in latter part of 18th century. Civil War veteran, 12th KY Cavalry. Wife formerly Adaline Stewart, sister of Virge & Charlie Stewart. Left wife & children, Willie Allen, Joe Allen, Mrs. Annie Earp, all of Rosine, John F. Allen of Fordsville, J. Thomas Allen of TN, Mrs. Tom Peach of McHenry & Mrs. John M. Ferguson of NM. Buried April 24 Rosine cemetery. See also 02-16-1910 H7
- Allen, E. B. 04-19-1905 H3 04-21-1905 R1 Died of heart trouble April 14 at home in Owensboro. Born 12 Dec 1836 near Rosine. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. C, 17th KY Infantry. Moved to Owensboro 1873. Engaged in Revenue Service. Mason. Wife died 11 weeks ago. Left 9 children Mrs. E. D. Guffy of Oklahoma City, OK, Mrs. C. S. Walker of Louisville, Mrs. J. W. Weber of Greenville, M. M. Allen of Horse Branch, Robert Allen of Fort Thomas, Misses Annie, Willa Lea & Dixie B. Allen & E. B. Allen Jr., all of Owensboro, brothers, Oscar Allen of Bardstown & David Allen of Rosine, & sisters, Mrs. Margaret Axton of Rockport, IN & Mrs. Will Autry of Horse Branch. [04-15, 04-16 & 04-18-1905 "OM": Age 68. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Allen, Ethel Myrtle 01-22-1913 H2 02-07-1913 R2 Foster daughter of John F. & Mollie (Hall) Allen died Jan 19 at home in Fordsville. Age 9 months & 25 days. Granddaughter of Mrs. Melvina Hall of Olaton. Buried Jan 20 Olaton cemetery.
- Allen, Fon 08-23-1905 H3 Son of John Allen of near Jingo died Aug 20. Buried Aug 21 at Bell's Run Church burying ground.
- Allen, Harvey 08-17-1904 H2 08-19-1904 R1 Owensboro: He & William Hoback, both young men of Daviess County, were hit & killed by train Aug 14 four miles west of here. Both lived Bon Harbor mines. Age 22. Son of Henry Allen. [08-16-1904 "OM".]
- Allen, Henry 08-28-1912 H5 10-16-1912 H8 Died of consumption Aug 18. Lived Concord neighborhood. Left wife, formerly Miss Mary Schapmire, & 2 children. Buried Aug 19 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- Allen, Henry
 11-18-1914 H1
 11-25-1914 H1
 12-09-1914 H1
 11-201914 R3 Greenville: Found hanged with his hands tied behind him on Nov 13 near Hillside.
 Age 30. Coal miner and one of leaders of a band of Possum Hunters that had done many depredations in this county. Son-in-law of Charles Daniels. [11-14-1914 "OM".]
- Allen, Herman 05-27-1904 R5 Buford: Buried May 25 Dodson cemetery.

 Allen, Ira 01-24-1912 H3 One of 4 killed in explosion at Central Coal
 & Iron Company mine at Central City Jan 17. Left wife & 2 children. [01-18-1912 "OM".]
- Allen, J. S. 12-14-1904 H3 12-16-1904 R5 Died of infirmities of old age Dec 8 at home at Baizetown. Union soldier in Civil War, who had been wounded. Buried Dec 9 Leach burying ground. [12-15 & 12-17-1904 "OM".]
- Allen, Jerome 10-02-1912 H8 10-16-1912 H8 10-04-1912 R5 Died of tuberculosis Oct 1. Lived Concord neighborhood. Left wife & 7 children. Buried Oct 2 Concord Church. See also 12-30-1904 R4 born Washington neighborhood, son of T. L. Allen.
- **Allen, John** 06-04-1913 H5 Recently died. Lived Horse Branch. Left wife.

- Allen, John Henry
 11-01-1911 H5 Died of tuberculosis Oct 24. Age 49. Lived on Hardinsburg Road east of Owensboro. Left wife & 7 children. Buried Oct 25 Horse Branch burying ground. [10-26-1911 "OM".]
- **Allen, Lee** 02-06-1901 H3 Infant of Thomas Allen died of whooping cough Jan 29. Lived near Ceralvo.
- Allen, Levi 11-25-1914 H8 11-27-1914 R8 Olaton: Died Owensboro. Buried Nov 23 Old Salem burying ground. [11-24-1914 "OM": Died at home here Nov 22 of complication of diseases. Born 23 Oct 1853. Left large family. Taken to Horse Branch for burial.]
- Allen, Lewis Harlan 06-30-1911 R1 Son of Jackson & Manassie (Rains) Allen died June 19 at home near Rosine. Age 1-4-14. Buried June 20 Rosine cemetery.
- Allen, Louis 05-23-1900 H3 Died of heart trouble & dropsy May 16. Lived Hartford. Buried May 17 Hayti cemetery. (Black)
- **Allen, Lucinda** 05-21-1909 R1 Arnold: Died May 15 at home of son, T. H. Allen. Buried May 16 Leach burying ground.
- Allen, Mary Rebecca (Ragland) 02-01-1905 H3 02-03-1905 R1 Died of tuberculosis Jan 30 at home in Owensboro. Born July 1847 Simpson County. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Robert H. Ragland. Moved to Ohio County when a child. She & husband moved to Owensboro 1887. Left husband, E. B. Allen, children, E. B., Jr., Mrs. E. D. Guffy, Mrs. J. W. Weber, Miss Dixie, Anna & Willia Lee Allen, all of Owensboro, M. M. Allen of Horse Branch, R. E. Allen in US Army at Fort Thomas & Mrs. S. C. Walker of Lexington, & brother, M. S. Ragland of Hartford. [01-31-1905 "OM": Age 57. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Allen, Matt ["Judge"] 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 40. Lived Drakesboro. Left wife & 6 children. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM": Nat Allen.]
- **Allen, Mrs. Bony (Stewart)** 02-21-1919 R5 Died of influenza Feb 15 at home at McHenry. Daughter of John Henry Stewart of Select.
- Allen, Mrs. Dave
 12-05-1917 H8
 12-07-1917 R5
 Beaver Dam: Died of tuberculosis Nov 30 about a mile from here. Age 59. Left husband & children, Melvin Stewart of Liberty area, Miss Eva Stewart, who lived with her & Cody Stewart of US Army. Buried Dec 2 beside her former husband, Robert Stewart, Barnett's Creek Church. [12-07-1917 "OM": Cassander Allen.]
- Allen, Mrs. David 05-16-1902 R3 Died of consumption May 14 at home at Williams Mines. Buried May 15 Patterson burying ground near Beda. [05-18-1902 "OM".]
- Allen, Owen

 10-07-1903 H3 Died of typhoid fever Sep 30. Son of John Allen, who lives about 2 miles northeast of Hartford. Two other children of family have same illness. Buried Oct 1 family burying ground. See also 09-30-1903 H3 [10-06-1903 "OM": Age 17. Buried Dodson cemetery near Buford.]
- Allen, Prudie ["Miss"] 02-17-1911 R1 Buried Feb 10 at Concord.
- Allen, R. H. 03-28-1906 H3 Died at Hawesville of heart failure March 22. Age 67. Former sheriff of Hancock County. Left 2 sons & 3 daughters. [03-23-1906 "OM".]
- Allen, Rebecca J. 11-07-1900 H3 11-09-1900 R1 11-09-1900 R3 Died of pneumonia Oct 27 at home near Smallhous. Age 47-7-12. Born 15 March 1853. Three children are deceased. Left husband, F. M. Allen (married 11 Feb 1875), & 7 children. Buried Oct 29 Walton's Creek Church. See also 09-22-1911 R15B F. M. Allen born Grayson County, moved to Ohio County 1882, in 1900 located in Centertown where he conducts a livery stable. [11-08-1900 "OM".]
- **Allen, s/o Lon** 04-23-1913 H8 Barnett's Creek: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Lon Allen of near Buford buried April 20 Barnett's Creek.
- Allen, Silas S. 04-30-1913 H1 Struck & killed by train April 24 near White Run. Lived Horse Branch. I. C. Railroad track walker. Son of late Ves Allen. Left 4 children. Buried Leach graveyard in Ohio County near Butler County line.
- Allen, Sol 01-31-1917 H1 01-31-1917 H8 Died of Bright's disease Jan 30 at Falls of Rough. Left wife & several children. Buried Shady Grove burying ground.

- Allen, Sophronia (Holmes)
 03-01-1916 H5 Died of pneumonia Feb 27 in Hartford. Age
 73. Left children, William Allen of Breckinridge County, Stanley H. Allen of Georgetown, TX,
 Mrs. H. H. Lostetter, Miss Alabel Allen, both of Chicago, & Mrs. John B. Wilson of Hartford.
 Buried cemetery in Hawesville. [02-29 & 03-05-1916 "OM": Daughter of Dr. Timothy Holmes.]
- Allen, Susan 06-19-1903 R2 Smallhous: Died of paralysis June 12 at home near here. Left 1 son & 3 daughters. Buried June 13 Equality.
- Allen, Thomas L. 07-29-1903 H3 07-31-1903 R3 Died July 26 at home in Washington neighborhood. Age 88. Left several children. See also 07-11-1902 R3 born 1815 Shelby County, moved to Ohio County 62 years ago. [07-31-1903 "OM".]
- Allen, Tom
 03-22-1916 H8 05-19-1916 R1 Ceralvo: Died March 15
 near here. Left wife & 4 children. Buried Fulkerson graveyard. Dennie Allen administrator of estate.
- Allen, Verna

 11-02-1904 H3

 11-04-1904 R5

 Died of pneumonia Oct 29 at home of mother, Mrs. Sarah Bennett. Wife of Clarence Allen. Buried Oct 30 Alexander burying ground. [11-03-1904 "OM".]
- Allen, Will S. 08-12-1908 H4 Died of hydrophobia Aug 7 at Wynne, AR. Former resident Hopkinsville. [08-08-1908 "OM".]
- Allen, Woodford 06-18-1909 R7 Died of stomach trouble June 4. Age 46 years & 2 months. Left daughter, Ida Daugherty, father, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Allen burying ground. Memorial by his nieces, Ida B., Annie & Gertie.
- **Allison, John** 07-01-1903 H2 Died of blood poisoning last week at home in Greenville. Lawyer. Left wife & 2 small children.
- Alsip, Samuel 06-04-1919 H4 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 In list of Ohio County soldiers who died in World War I. Died of disease overseas. Corporal. Resident Horton. [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Alsop, Jefferson 06-12-1901 H1 Killed in sawmill accident June 5 on old Sid Yewell farm near Masonville. Age 35. Left wife & 7 small children. [06-06-1901 "OM": Killed by falling tree. Buried Bethabara Baptist Church at Habit.]
- Altic, Joseph 07-12-1907 R1 Recently died. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. H, 11th KY Infantry.
- **Alves, Mrs. John W.** 08-18-1905 R1 Henderson: Died Aug 12. [08-16-1905 "OM".]
- Alvey, Elmer 01-26-1917 R2 Elizabethtown: Drowned in pond while skating 6 miles east of here. Age 21. Left parents, several brothers & sisters. [01-25-1917 "OM".]
- Alvey, Kern

 01-03-1917 H1

 01-05-1917 R1

 Died of heart failure Dec
 29 in Laffoon area of Daviess County. Age 33. Formerly operated Hartford Owensboro stage
 line. Left wife & 4 children. [12-31-1916 & 01-02-1917 "OM": Buried Bell's Run Baptist
 Church.]
- Ambrose, C. C. 01-22-1913 H3 01-29-1913 H1 01-24-1913 R5 Died of heart failure Jan 20 at home, 1205 Moseley Street, in Owensboro. Born 1837 Ohio County. Confederate soldier in Civil War, Dr. J. E. Pendleton's company, Co. C, 9th KY Infantry. Resident Owensboro 40 years. Left wife, sons, R. L. of St. Louis, MO, A. L. of Evansville, IN, E. H., W. P., W. C. & Joe Ambrose, all of Owensboro, daughters, Mrs. R. A. Moore & Mrs. Harry Mendel of Owensboro, Mrs. Forest Hiter of Shelbyville & Mrs. Henry Stengell of Russellville & brother, S. D. Ambrose of Calhoun. Buried Jan 22 Elmwood cemetery. [01-21, 01-22 & 01-23-1913 "OM": Age 75.]
- Ambrose, Charlotte (Midkiff) 04-05-1905 H1 "Puss". Died March 15 at home near Palo. Born 18 April 1849 Ohio County. Husband died several years ago leaving her with 2 children. Aunt of B. B. Collins. See also 03-15-1905 H3
- Ambrose, Clyde 10-25-1918 R4 Eastview: Soldier in Army died of spinal meningitis at Camp Taylor. Buried Oct 19 Bell's Run cemetery. [10-19-1918 & 06-01-1919 "OM": Age 23. Resided near Philpot. Survived by father, Emilis Ambrose.]
- **Ambrose, George Lewis** 03-17-1909 H4 04-14-1909 H8 Eastview: Died of typhoid fever March 12 at home of father near Bell's Run. Four of family have died of same illness within

- past 4 months. Left parents, Thomas B. & Jennie Ambrose, 3 brothers & 1 sister. Nephew of Fannie Hinton. Buried Bell's Run Church.
- Ambrose, Lucien 01-15-1913 H3 02-05-1913 H6 01-17-1913 R5 02-07-1913 R5 Died of pneumonia Jan 10 at home at Beda. About 60. Left wife & 2 children. Buried Jan 12 Beulah cemetery. [01-11-1913 "OM": Age 66. Son, Fred Ambrose, is Owensboro policeman.]
- Ambrose, Mary 12-06-1911 H8 12-08-1911 R1 Eastview: Died Nov 19 of appendicitis. Age 42. Left husband & 7 children. Buried Nov 20 Bell's Run cemetery. [11-30-1911 "OM": Died Westerfield neighborhood.]
- **Ambrose, Mrs. James** 01-25-1918 R8 Taffy: Died last week. Buried Mt. Moriah. [01-24-1918 "OM": Anna Ambrose died of rheumatism Jan 10. Left husband & 6 children.]
- Ambrose, Ollie 11-15-1916 H8 11-10-1916 R5 Eastview: Son of Mr. & Mrs. T. B. Ambrose died of diphtheria Nov 3 near Westerfield. Age 15.
- Ambrose, Sherman 02-14-1906 H2 02-09-1906 R5 Eastview: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Emlis Ambrose died of spinal meningitis Feb 5. Twin, age 18 months. Buried Bell's Run cemetery. [02-08-1906 "OM": Left twin brother.]
- Ambrose, W. C. 11-29-1916 H5 11-24-1916 R5 Died Nov 22 at home near Beda. Union soldier in Civil War. Buried Nov 24 Beulah Church. [11-30-1916 "OM".]
- Ambrose, W. Luther 10-20-1915 H1 10-27-1915 H5 Died Oct 15 at home of niece, Mrs. John Dodson, at Sunnydale. Never married. Buried Oct 16 family cemetery. J. E. Bean administrator of estate. [10-24-1915 "OM".]
- Ament, J. F. 04-19-1916 H1 Died of infirmities April 5 in Louisville. Age 84. Born Hartford. Left 3 sons & 2 daughters. [04-07-1916 "OM": Buried St. Louis cemetery in Louisville.]
- **Ament, Mrs. Lawrence** 03-08-1918 R1 Died March 5 in Louisville hospital. Lived Taylor Mines. Buried March 7 Liberty cemetery.
- Amos, Blondel 04-26-1912 R1 05-03-1912 R4 06-07-1912 R2 Cromwell: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Gettie Amos of Manda died of flux April 19. Age 1-8-11. Buried April 20 Mt. Zion burying ground.
- Amos, David A. ["Dr."] 11-10-1915 H5 11-12-1915 R1 Hopkinsville: Died Nov 3 at sanitarium in New York. Age 58. Lived Caldwell County & formerly Christian County. Leader of "night rider and silent brigade in the dark patch district". Left wife, formerly, Miss Carrie Lindsay, of Hopkinsville, son, Dr. Harold Amos of New York & daughter, Mrs. Rawls Moore of Washington, DC. Buried Wallonia Christian Church in Trigg County. [11-05-1915 "OM".]
- Anderson, Albert G. 05-02-1917 H1 Died April 13 in San Francisco. Wife formerly, Miss Mayme Mitchell, of near Beaver Dam. See also 01-07-1916 R5 married Mrs. Mayme L. Barras 24 Dec 1915 at Santa Rosa, CA.
- Anderson, Blanche 01-23-1901 H3 01-30-1901 H2 Died of scarlet fever Jan 20. Age 3. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. Allen Anderson, & sister. Buried Jan 21 Oakwood cemetery.
- Anderson, d/o Sam
 12-13-1905 H3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Sam Anderson died of burns Dec 6 at Williams Mines. Age 5. Buried Dec 7 Render cemetery.
- Anderson, Edna B. (Faught) 11-08-1905 H3 Died Oct 24 at home in Buffalo. Born 16 July 1879 Hartford. Married 16 Dec 1894. Left husband, Ora Anderson, & 3 daughters. Buried Oct 25 Buffalo cemetery.
- Anderson, Hazel 04-17-1912 H3 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid April 9 at Hopkinsville. Age 21. Daughter of T. B. Anderson. [04-11-1912 "OM".]
- Anderson, J. L. 01-26-1910 H5 01-28-1910 R5 Died Jan 24 at home of daughter, Mrs. J. J. Kenney, Leonard, NJ. Age 66. Solider in Civil War, Gen. Kilpatrick's independent scouts. Also left 2 sons & brother, R. A. Anderson of Hartford. Buried Whitesville. [01-25, 01-26 & 01-27-1910 "OM": James L. Anderson died Newark, NJ. Father of O. I. Anderson. Buried Burton cemetery in Daviess County near Whitesville.]
- Anderson, Josh 07-23-1902 H1 07-23-1902 H2 07-11-1902 R2 07-18-1902 R2 07-18-1902 R3 Hanged by mob July 17 in Owensboro. Shot & killed wife in Daviess County July 8, on Whitely farm on Henderson Road 3 miles from Owensboro because she refused

to live with him. Stepson of Mr. Murphy. Married daughter of Mrs. Charles Stevens about 2 years ago, she then had 1-year-old child. Brother is married to her sister. [07-09, 07-10, 07-17, 07-18, 07-20, 07-22, 07-27, 08-26-1902 & 08-15-1909 "OM": Millie Stevens Anderson buried Masonville. First white man lynched in Daviess County. He was 28 & born Anderson County. He married 1st Minie Heidenrick, who also died mysteriously. He was survived by stepfather & mother, Mr. & Mrs. Murphy (nee Baker), & brothers, J. A. & Ed Anderson; 2 sisters, & uncle, R. F. Baker . Buried Habit.]

- Anderson, Mrs. John 04-03-1901 H3 04-05-1901 R3 Died March 30. Resident McHenry. Buried March 31 McHenry cemetery.
- Anderson, Mrs. R. A. 03-10-1915 H5 03-12-1915 R1 03-12-1915 R5 Died of uremic poisoning March 5 at home in Hartford. Age 66. Born 12 April 1848 Daviess County. Resident Hartford past 34 years. Married 27 Feb 1868. Mother of 9 children. Daughter, Mrs. B. H. Ellis, died several years ago. Left husband & children, J. A. Anderson, Mrs. Luther Norris of Owensboro, Mrs. Sudie Travis of Steubenville, OH, S. A. Anderson of Louisville, T. L. Anderson of Beaver Dam, Mrs. Ollie Barnett, A. K. & Fred Anderson of Hartford. Buried March 7 Oakwood cemetery. [03-06-1915 "OM": Mrs. Reuben Anderson.]
- Anderson, Ora 11-29-1907 R1 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Joe Anderson of Pleasant Ridge neighborhood died of burns Nov 26. Age 6. [11-27-1907 "OM".]
- Anderson, Reuben A. 08-20-1919 H1 08-22-1919 R1 Died of pneumonia Aug 15 at home of son, A. K. Anderson, in Hartford. Age 71. Born Daviess County near Whitesville. Union soldier in Civil War, 3rd KY Cavalry. Married late Fronia Catherine Hayes, 51 years ago. Nine children born, 8 survive Thomas & A. Karl Anderson, Mrs. Ollie Barnett of Hartford, S. A. Anderson of Louisville, J. A. Anderson of Owensboro, W. F. Anderson of Steubenville, OH, Mrs. Luther Norris of Owensboro & Mrs. Jack Travis of Denver, CO. Buried Oakwood cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R23B&27B S. A. Anderson born 29 Jan 1872 in Daviess County near Whitesville, at age of 7 moved to farm 3 miles north of Hartford, editor & owner of "Hartford Republican" 1894-98, served as Ohio County Circuit Court Clerk 1897-1903, admitted to bar in 1903, married Miss Elva Morton on 19 Sep 1894, they have 1 son & 2 daughters & "OCN" 12-26-1974 p5E. [08-16-1919 "OM": Born 1838. Resident Ohio County about 40 years.]
- Anderson, Robert 10-23-1903 R3 Young man was murdered in Logan County. Warrant issued for arrest of Jack England. [10-20, 10-22 & 10-24-1903 "OM": Age 19. Shot to death.]
- **Anderson, Todd** 01-21-1903 H3 Died of accidental gunshot near Bardstown. Age 13.
- Anderson, W. G. S. 04-26-1911 H1 Died April 18 at home of daughter, Mrs. S. C. Evans, at Greenville. Age 81. [04-20-1911 "OM": Manager of Mud River Coal Company. Left 1 son & 3 daughters. Buried Greenville.]
- Andrews, Hallie 03-18-1904 R5 Render: Little daughter of Mrs. Annie Andrews died of pneumonia March 15. Buried March 16 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- **Andrews, Myrtle (Brown)** 07-26-1916 H8 Smallhous: Funeral July 22 at Island. [07-22 & 07-26-1916 "OM": Died July 21.]
- Angel, Jonas 10-31-1917 H1 Shot & killed by guards at Eddyville prison, where he was serving 5 years for attacking chief of police T. A. Potter in Bowling Green last January. Former resident Mississippi. (Black)
- Annis, Elizabeth (Maddox) 05-05-1915 H8 Beaver Dam: Died April 27. Daughter of late Thomas Maddox. Lived near Cromwell. Buried April 28 Beaver Dam Baptist Church. Listed as "Mrs. Anas".
- Annis, John
 05-25-1900 R3 Died of paralytic stroke May 23. Lived near Cromwell. Elderly. Buried May 24 Sep Taylor graveyard near Cromwell. See also 02-26-1879 H4

 Applegate, Burdetta ["Miss"]
 02-26-1908 H1 Hit & killed by train Feb 22 in Evansville, IN. Age 18. Lived Henderson. Deaf. [02-23-1908 "OM": "Burnette".]
- **Aprin, Mary E.** 02-25-1910 R2 Died Jan 18. Born Sep 1860. Left husband, 3 little children, parents, several brothers & sisters. Buried Walnut Creek cemetery.
- **Arbuckle, Anthony** 10-01-1913 H5 Died of smallpox Sep 25 at home in Oklahoma. He & his family left Ohio County about 3 years ago. Left wife & 2 children.

- **Arbuckle, N. F.** 07-05-1918 R1 L. L. Arbuckle executor of estate. See also 02-26-1879 H3
- Arbuckle, Rosa 04-04-1906 H5 04-06-1906 R5 Died of pneumonia April 3 at home in Concord neighborhood. Age 24. Left husband, Leslie Arbuckle, & 3 children. Buried April 4 Sunnydale. [04-05 & 04-07-1906 "OM".]
- **Arbuckle, William** 05-09-1906 H3 05-04-1906 R5 Died of old age May 2 at home near Select. Buried May 3 Smith burying ground.
- **Arbuckle, Willie** 10-15-1902 H2 Select: Died of consumption Oct 2 at home of C. W. Ranney. Buried Oct 3 Green River cemetery.
- Armendt, Henry 05-25-1910 H5 05-20-1910 R1 Died of old age May 18 at home 2 miles northeast of Hartford. Age 84. Born Germany. Carpenter. Wife died about 10 years ago. Left children, Mrs. Matilda Becker, Mrs. Albert Rial, Mrs. John Burton, Mrs. Henry Henshaw, Drs. W. B. & Z. G. Armendt of Owensboro & Albert Armendt of Lyon, TX. Taken to Habit for burial. [05-19 & 05-20-1910 "OM": Buried Bethabara Church in Daviess County.]
- Armendt, Kate 07-02-1913 H6 Died June 18 at Somerville, Texas. Age 38 years & 9 months. Left husband, J. A. Armendt, 1 son & 2 daughters. Buried June 19 Oak Lawn cemetery at Somerville.
- Armendt, L. G. 07-11-1917 H4 Died of a stroke of apoplexy July 7 in Owensboro. Born Germany. Brother of Mrs. Albert Rial & Mrs. Henry Henshaw of Hartford. Buried Elmwood cemetery. [07-08, 07-10 & 07-17-1917 "OM".]
- Armour, Marvin

 05-25-1904 H2

 05-27-1904 R1

 05-27-1904 R5

 09-16-1904 R1

 09-23-1904 R1

 09-30-1904 R1

 01-11-1905 H3

 01-13-1905 R1

 09-15-1909 H6

 Calhoun: Killed May 20 about 3 miles east of Sacramento in McLean County by blow with a timber from his father, Rev. W. W. Armour, a Northern Methodist minister, who was charged with murder. Age 19. Moved to McLean County from Illinois about 10 years ago & lived Sacramento past 4 years. Buried May 21 Sacramento. Father was sentenced to 21 years in prison. [05-21-1904 & et al "OM".]
- **Arms, Mr.** 03-13-1907 H4 Olaton: Died in Grayson County at home at Shrewsbury. Over 80. Father of Robert Arms.
- **Armstrong, Cecil P.** 09-26-1917 H1 Died of appendicitis at Lexington. Second Lieutenant in Army. Born Hopkinsville, where he was taken for burial.
- Armstrong, G. H. Owen 10-30-1918 H1 12-25-1918 H1 11-01-1918 R5 11-01-1918 R8 Rosine: Soldier died of Spanish Influenza Oct 23 at Camp Knox at Stithton. Age 28. Son of Mr. & Mrs. George Armstrong of Rosine. Buried Oct 25 Rosine cemetery.
- Armstrong, Oscar 01-09-1903 R3 01-16-1903 R2 Young man died of Bright's disease Jan 5 at home of father near Shreve. Left wife & 1 child. Buried Jan 6 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Arnold, Benjamin 03-16-1904 H3 03-18-1904 R8 Committed suicide by shooting himself March 14 in Daviess County. Age 55. Lived Moseleyville neighborhood. Moved to Daviess County 30 years ago from Jefferson County. Left wife & 9 children. [03-15-1904 "OM".]
- **Arnold, Charles** 01-26-1916 H5 Died of paralysis Jan 22 at Bowling Green. Age 52. Resided Central City, where he was buried. Left 2 daughters.
- Arnold, Harold 10-18-1916 H4 Murdered near Burt Station, IL. Age 21. Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Arnold of White Run in Ohio County. [10-18 & 10-22-1916 "OM": Killed Oct 15. Buried Horse Branch.]
- Arnold, John
 06-13-1913 R5 Recently died. Lived Horse Branch. Left wife.

 Arnold, Samuel
 03-02-1910 H1 Died Feb 24 Greenville. Age 82. One of first settlers there. [02-27-1910 "OM".]
- **Arterburn, d/o J. T.** 03-04-1914 H8 Glasgow: Two-year-old female burned to death Feb 28 after falling into a grate.
- Ashbrook, Len 12-29-1915 H1 Nortonville: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Joe Ashbrook died Dec 21 of accidental gunshot by brother, Leonard (age 17). Age 13. [12-23-1915 "OM".]
- Ashbrook, Mrs. James 08-28-1901 H2 Accidentally shot & killed Aug 23 by husband at home near Henderson. [08-25-1901 "OM".]

- Ashby, Alford

 01-27-1909 H5 01-29-1909 R5 Died of cancer Jan 22 at home near Centertown. Age 81. Married Cynthia Jane Ross 1854. Left sons, A. McClellan, C. R., M. D. & Eddie J. Ashby & daughters, Mrs. R. C. Taylor & Mrs. H. R. Bennett, all of Centertown neighborhood. Buried Jan 23 Walton's Creek Church cemetery. [01-28-1909 "OM": Alfred Ashby.]
- Ashby, Alice 02-10-1909 H1 Thank you by her family. [01-21-1909 "OM": Mrs. Robinson Ashby buried last Monday Centertown.]
- **Ashby, Bryan** 06-16-1915 H1 Owensboro: Dragged to death by a mule June 11 on farm of father, William Ashby. Age 16. [06-12-1915 "OM".]
- **Ashby, c/o Edward** 05-18-1910 H8 05-20-1910 R8 Centertown: Infant died of whooping cough May 14. Buried May 15 Providence. Father also listed as Everly Ashby.
- Ashby, Conway

 06-16-1909 H8

 06-30-1909 H6

 08-04-1909 H6

 06-141909 R4

 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. S. Alvin Ashby died of flux & brain fever June 7 at home of grandmother, Mary Ann Tichenor. Age 21 months & 21 days. Buried June 8 West Providence Church. [06-11-1909 "OM": Died while visiting grandmother.]
- **Ashby, Cora (Barnard)** 11-01-1918 R5 07-11-1919 R2 Died of influenza Oct 29 at home near Centertown. Daughter of Lon Barnard of Rockport. Funeral Central Grove Church.
- **Ashby, E. J.** 02-22-1911 H7 02-24-1911 R1 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Feb 17 at Madisonville, where he had lived for 20 years. Age 46. Operated dry goods business. Left wife, 2 children, 1 brother & 1 sister. [02-18 & 02-19-1911 "OM".]
- **Ashby, E. R.** 07-23-1913 H3 Centertown: Resident this community was buried July 18. Mason. [07-23-1913 "OM".]
- Ashby, Estil 10-07-1904 R1 In Ohio County Minnie Ashby administratrix of estate.
- Ashby, Francis
 12-13-1911 H4 Central Grove: Died Dec 8 at home here.
 Age 29-4-27. Wife of C. C. Ashby. Buried Central Grove Baptist Church.
- **Ashby, Gerald Clifford** 02-11-1914 H5 Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Dale Ashby died Jan 27.
- Ashby, Henderson 06-20-1917 H1 06-29-1917 R5 Died of stomach trouble June 24 near Centertown. Age 56. Left wife, sons, Everett at home, Will Ed of Detroit, MI & Hubert Ashby of Ohio County, & daughter, Mrs. J. F. Ross of Centertown. Buried June 25 Walton's Creek. [06-28-1917 "OM".]
- **Ashby, Ida** 09-12-1917 H8 09-14-1917 R5 Central Grove: Died of complication of diseases Sep 3. Wife of Worth Ashby. Buried Central Grove cemetery.
- Ashby, Ida B. 07-02-1919 H1 Died last October of flu. Age 26. Left husband, Corn Ashby of near Central Grove, & one daughter. Funeral services at Central Grove on June 29.
- **Ashby, Jack** 04-21-1909 H2 Late resident Owensboro was "Forty-niner", went to CA during gold rush of 1849.
- Ashby, James
 12-29-1915 H4 Died of asthma Dec 26 at home in Livia neighborhood. Age 40. Son of William Ashby of Livia. Left wife, son, Thornton, brother, Dr. H. W. Ashby of same area, & sisters, Mrs. Ethel Colt of Livia, Mrs. Wayne Riley of Owensboro & Mrs. Lewis Atherton of Utica. Buried Dec 27 Green Brier Church. [12-28-1915, 01-01 & 01-18-1916 "OM".]
- **Ashby, John** 05-22-1912 H8 West Providence: Died May 19 at home Centertown. About 76. Wife died a few weeks ago. Buried May 20 West Providence cemetery.
- **Ashby, John R.** 02-19-1909 R5 Died Feb 17 at home in Horton area. Old citizen. Formerly lived near Centertown. Buried Feb 18 Walton's Creek cemetery.
- Ashby, Katie (Duncan)
 03-20-1907 H1
 03-20-1907 H4
 03-20-1907 H5
 03-27-1907 H4
 03-22-1907 R1
 03-22-1907 R1
 03-29-1907 R1
 Died of heart disease March 15 at home in McHenry. Age 25. Married 4 years. Left husband, Otha W. Ashby, infant daughter, father, Dan Duncan of McHenry, stepmother, a brother, & 3 sisters, including Miss Jennie Duncan & Mrs. Nat Lindley of Matanzas. Daughter born on day of her death was taken by her father, Dan Duncan & wife. Buried March 17 Render cemetery. [03-20 & 03-22-1907 "OM".]
- Ashby, Laura E. (Williams) 03-16-1910 H1 05-11-1910 H6 Centertown: Died of lung trouble March 12 at home here. Born 22 April 1856. Left husband, A. M. "Clellen" Ashby, 3 sons, 1 daughter, 3 brothers, including S. D. Williams, & 3 sisters. Buried Walton's Creek.

- **Ashby, Louis** 01-11-1907 R3 Died Dec 23. Daughter of late Lewis & Nannie Ashby. Left mother, a brother & sisters. Buried Walton's Creek cemetery.
- Ashby, Malinda A. 08-26-1903 H3 Died of complication of troubles Aug 25 at home at Jingo. Age 76. Widow of Henry Ashby. Left 4 children, all married. Buried Aug 26 Milton Taylor graveyard. [08-28-1903 "OM".]
- Ashby, Margaret 11-19-1919 H3 Equality: Died Oct 28 Owensboro. Former resident Ohio County. Left husband & children, Mrs. Orville Balls, Mrs. J. H. Addington & Clinton Ashby. Buried Rose Hill cemetery in Owensboro. [10-29, 10-30 & 11-02-1919 "OM": Died of complication of diseases. Age 57. Wife of J. T. Ashby.]
- **Ashby, Mary** 03-01-1918 R2 Died Feb 28 at home of daughter near West Providence. Widow of J. E. Ashby. Buried March 1 West Providence.
- Ashby, Mary Ann
 11-20-1907 H1
 11-20-1907 H4
 11-20-1907 H5
 11-151907 R5
 11-22-1907 R5
 Died of pneumonia Nov 14 at home of sister, Mrs. William H. (Susan)
 Coghill, in Hartford. Age 47-5-7. Daughter of late Alvin & Martha Murphy. In 1876 married
 Henry M. Ashby, son of Henry B. Ashby. Left husband, a son, brother, Albert G. Murphy of
 Jingo, sisters, Mrs. Coghill, Mrs. T. J. Acton of Sulphur Springs, 5 half-brothers & 1 half-sister.
 Buried Nov 15 old Bethel Church near Horton.
- **Ashby, Mrs. John** 03-27-1912 H8 West Providence: Died of pneumonia at home at South Carrollton. About 71. Buried West Providence Church.
- **Ashby, Mrs. John Alex** 08-09-1912 R6 No Creek: Died at Hunter, AR. Buried Aug 4 Woodward's Valley in Ohio County.
- **Ashby, Nancy Vitula (Shown)** 12-26-1919 R5 Died Dec 18 at home near Cromwell. Buried Dec 19 Green River cemetery.
- Ashby, R. C. 03-29-1916 H4 03-31-1916 R1 "Dick". Committed suicide by hanging March 27 Centertown. About 72. Lived with son-in-law, Thorance House. Left wife & several children. Buried family cemetery near Centertown. [03-28-1916 "OM": Richard Ashby. Left sons, Judson of Ohio County & Mack Ashby of South Carrollton & 1 daughter.]
- Ashby, Robert 05-20-1903 H2 Sebree: Accidentally shot to death May 16 by Mrs. Mary Winstead. Age 11. Son of Mr. & Mrs. John Ashby. [05-17-1903 "OM".]
- Ashby, Rufus 02-01-1911 H4 02-03-1911 R4 Centertown: Son of Mr. & Mrs. William O. Ashby died of pneumonia Jan 20. About 14. Buried Jan 21 Walton's Creek Church.
- Ashby, Sallie M. (Tichenor) 10-16-1912 H5 10-16-1912 H8 10-18-1912 R5 Died of infirmities Oct 12 at home of mother, Mrs. E. A. Smith, near McHenry. About 72. Only daughter of Byron Tichenor. Lived West Providence neighborhood. Husband, W. T. Ashby, died 12 years ago. Left 9 children. Buried Oct 13 West Providence.
- **Ashby, William T.** 04-10-1901 H3 04-05-1901 R3 04-08-1904 R1 Died of grip April 2 at home near Rockport. Buried West Providence burying ground. Sallie M. Ashby administratrix of estate. [04-12-1901 "OM".]
- **Ashcraft, Elizabeth** 01-30-1901 H3 Died Jan 25 at Ohio County Poor Farm. Widow of William Ashcraft. Buried County House burying ground.
- Ashcraft, William 01-13-1909 H4 Died Jan 9 at Hodgenville of stomach trouble. Served 2 terms as deputy County Clerk of Larue County. Left son, James Ashcraft of Edgerton, MO & brother, John Ashcraft of Louisville.
- **Ashford, Jesse** 07-10-1907 H3 Killed at Battle of Shiloh on 6-7 April 1862. Union soldier, Co. B, 17th KY Infantry. Mistakenly listed as Jesse Alford.
- Ashford, Jesse 07-14-1909 H1 07-16-1909 R5 07-16-1909 R6 Drowned July 8 in Muddy Creek near home at Horton. Age 18. Son of Tobe Ashford of Horton vicinity. Bathing with younger brother & neighbor boy. Buried July 9 Bethel Church.
- **Ashford, Mrs. Dick** 10-10-1900 H3 10-12-1900 R3 Also listed as Mrs Richard Ashford. Died of typhoid fever Oct 7 at home near Horton. Buried Oct 8 Bethel Church.
- Ashford, Thomas 08-25-1909 H5 11-24-1909 H6 08-27-1909 R5 Died of congestive chill Aug 23 at home near Rosine. Age 65. Born 31 Dec 1844. Left wife, 2 sons & 5 daughters, including Mrs. C. T. Austin. Buried Aug 24.
- **Ashford, William H.** 07-10-1907 H3 Killed at Battle of Shiloh on 6-7 April 1862. Union soldier, Co. F, 17th KY Infantry.

- Ashford, William Preston

 04-18-1906 H5

 04-20-1906 R1

 04-20-1906 R5

 Horton:

 Run over & killed by train April 15 near Rosine 1 & 1/2 miles above here. About 22 & single.

 Son of Joe Ashford of Rosine. See also 02-13-1884 H4 Joseph M. Ashford of Rosine is drawing monthly pension of \$24 for service in Union Army in Civil War, second highest in county.
- Ashley, Eliza 07-19-1916 H6 Clear Run: Died July 10. Age 73. Left husband, John Ashley, & 8 children. Buried family cemetery.
- Ashley, Ellis 01-31-1906 H3 02-02-1906 R5 Died of consumption Jan 28 at home about 1/2 mile north of Hartford. Age 26. Lived with brothers, Oscar & Rufus. Buried Jan 29 Mt. Carmel. [02-01-1906 "OM".]
- **Ashley, John** 01-01-1919 H5 Died of heart trouble Dec 26 in Beda neighborhood. Over 70. Union soldier in Civil War.
- **Ashley, Joseph** 06-30-1915 H1 Cut & killed in fight at Hatfield, IN June 26 by William Hosey. Age 35.
- Ashley, Josie (Hall)
 12-28-1904 H4
 12-09-1904 R8
 12-16-1904 R8
 Olaton:
 Died Nov 29 at Caneyville. Age 31-9-16. Left brothers, Jessie & Wilbert Hall & sister, Mrs. John Allen. Buried Nov 30 Olaton burying ground.
- Ashton, G. N. 12-01-1909 H1 Killed by lightning. Lived 3 miles north of Calhoun. Age 65. Left wife & 1 child. [11-23-1909 "OM".]
- Ashworth, William 03-17-1915 H8 Dundee: Died March 8 at Sulphur Springs. About 55. Came from Hancock County about 2 years ago. Left wife, no children & a sister of Sunnydale. Buried Mt. Vernon. Mistakenly listed as "Ashcraft".
- **Atchison, John D.** ["Judge"] 03-29-1911 H6 Died of grip March 22 in Owensboro. Born 1852 Daviess County. Son of Austin Atchison. Admitted to bar in March 1877 at Owensboro. Served as County Judge of Daviess County and City Attorney of Owensboro. Left wife & several children. [03-23, 03-24 & 03-25-1911 "OM": John Dorsey Atchison.]
- **Atchison, Mrs. Alfred** 04-03-1918 H1 Died of tuberculosis March 29 near Williams Mines. Left husband & 6 children.
- **Atchison, T. C.** 07-02-1909 R5 Arnold: Died June 19. Buried June 20 Arnold burying ground.
- Atherton, J. G. 02-19-1913 H1 Died Feb 12 at home of daughter, Mrs. Sally Vance. Born 29 Oct 1820 one & 1/2 miles from Nuckols. Oldest member of Old Buck Creek Baptist Church. Native of Nuckols. Mason. Left children, Mrs. Vance, John G. Jr. of Nuckols, A. N. Atherton of Livermore, Mrs. Nannie Young, Mrs. Mary Frowen, Mrs. Abbie Spaulding, Mrs. Alice Young & Mrs. Dock Bennett of Texas. Buried Feb 13 Old Buck Creek cemetery. [02-13 & 02-14-1913 "OM".]
- Atherton, James P. 10-17-1917 H3 Died at Montgomery, AL, where he recently moved from Livermore. Age 56. Left wife, sons, Arthur, James J. Jr., H. C., all of Montgomery & Norman Atherton of Cincinnati, OH, parents, Mr. & Mrs. L. C. Atherton of Livermore, brother, L. C. Atherton of Livermore & sister, Mrs. J. D. Vance of Utica. Buried Wednesday Livermore.
- **Atherton, Mrs. Hardin** 07-02-1915 R1 Killed by lightning June 29 in Larue County near Roanoke. Age 45.
- Atherton, Raymond 09-02-1914 H8 Smallhous: Died Aug 26 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Will Atherton, at Central City. Buried Aug 27 Equality cemetery. [08-30-1914 "OM": Died of fever. Age 17. Left parents, 2 brothers & 2 sisters.]
- Atkinson, John Boyd
 09-27-1911 H1 Died Sep 21 at summer home near
 Wrightson, NJ. Age 71. Lived Earlington. President St. Barnard Mining Company. [09-22 & 09-23-1911 "OM".]
- Aud, Hilary 05-05-1905 R1 Whitesville: Died at Knottsville April 29. [04-30-1905 "OM".]
- Audrey, Jean

 01-19-1910 H4

 02-09-1910 H2

 11-16-1910 H7

 01-211910 R4

 Found frozen to death at Bardwell recently. About 35 or 40. Noted eccentric & mysterious character throughout Western KY & Southern IN. She rode on pony followed by pack of dogs, carried 2 or 3 pistols & slept in open. Looked like tramp but was educated and reportedly had been an artist & pianist. She reported that she had previously lived New York City & Texas. In local newspapers from 1907 several articles about various sightings of her. Also listed as Audley, Aubrey & Gilmore. See also 04-26-1907 R2, 05-01-1907 H1, 09-11-1907 H1, 09-20-

- 1907 R8, 09-27-1907 R1, 02-21-1908 R1, 11-27-1908 R8, 09-03-1909 R7 [01-31-1908 & 01-14-1910 "OM".]
- **Augenstein, Catherine** ["Mrs."] 11-16-1910 H8 Died in Daviess County. [11-13 & 11-15-1910 "OM": Died Nov 12.]
- Aull, May (Moseley) 05-05-1909 H1 04-30-1909 R1 Died of complication of diseases April 29 at home in Bowling Green. Age 40. Born Hartford. Married about 21 years ago. Left husband, T. Henry Aull, daughters, Martine & Virginia Aull, mother, Mrs. Jennie Moseley, sister, Mrs. J. C. Hoover of Owensboro & niece, Mrs. S. K. Cox. Buried April 30 Fairview cemetery in Bowling Green. See also 04-28-1909 H5
- Aull, T. Henry ["Dr."] 02-16-1916 H5 02-18-1916 R1 Died of stomach trouble Feb 11 at Bowling Green, druggist there over 20 years. Age 55. Born Sulphur Springs in Ohio County. Married Miss May Moseley, who died several years ago; niece of Mr. & Mrs. S. K. Cox of Hartford, sister of Mrs. Dr. J. C. Hoover of Owensboro, her mother, Mrs. Jennie Moseley, resides with latter. Left daughters, Mrs. George H. (Martine) Moseley & Miss Virginia Aull, father, A. S. Aull of Auburn & brother, Eugene Aull of Bowling Green. [02-13-1916 "OM".]
- Aull, W. T. 01-03-1900 H3 Died of smallpox Dec 30 in Owensboro. Deputy County Court Clerk of Daviess County. [12-31-1899 & 01-06-1900 "OM": W. Thomas Aull.]
- **Aultmire, Maggie (Davis)** 02-25-1903 H3 02-27-1903 R3 Died Feb 19 at home at McHenry. Wife of Willie Aultmire, married about 4 years ago. Buried Feb 21 Hamilton burying ground.
- Austin, Annie (McKinney)

 09-10-1913 H5

 09-10-1913 H8

 09-05-1913 R5

 Beaver Dam: Died of tuberculosis Sep 3 at home here. Daughter of Forshen McKinney of Beaver Dam. Left husband, C. P. Austin, 3 little girls, oldest 14, & brothers, Dr. Oscar McKinney of Taylor Mines & Claude McKinney of South America. Buried Sep 4 Sunnyside cemetery.
- Austin, Burgess
 06-04-1919 H1 Died of complication of diseases May 30 at
 Beaver Dam. Age 68. Left children, Herbert Austin, Lena Taylor & Maud Austin & sisters,
 Bettie Knave of Owensboro & Marilda Shackelford of Texas. Wife died many years ago. Buried
 beside her at Beaver Dam Baptist Church.
- Austin, Claude 10-02-1918 H8 10-09-1918 H5 10-04-1918 R8 Beaver Dam: Killed in mine accident at Bicknell, IN. Son of Sam Austin of Taylor Mines & brother of Jesse Austin. Buried Sep 23 Beaver Dam.
- Austin, Dallas 04-05-1911 H8 Beaver Dam: Died last week at Poplar Bluff, MO. Left Ohio County about 20 years. Returned here & buried Liberty burying ground.
- Austin, Davy 09-23-1910 R4 Died Sep 3. Age 2-4-12. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Isaac Austin.
- Austin, Dick 05-03-1901 R3 Died of consumption April 29. Lived Horton. Unmarried. Left parents & several brothers. Buried April 30 Bethel cemetery.
- **Austin, Elbert** 06-13-1917 H1 07-25-1917 H8 Killed June 6 by tornado in southern part of Ohio County. Son of E. G. Austin. Young man by name of Draper also killed. [06-08-1917 "OM": Resident Prentiss area.]
- Austin, Elsie 01-10-1900 H4 Died 23 March 1899. Age 3. Daughter of W. B. & Florence Austin. Memorial verse.
- **Austin, Estill** 03-10-1915 H8 03-05-1915 R5 Bennett's: Died March 2 of hemorrhage of lungs at home of mother, Mrs. Austin, a few miles east of Hartford. Age 24. Buried March 3 Bethel burying ground.
- Austin, Etta ["Miss"] 10-18-1911 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of heart trouble Oct 14 here at home of stepfather, S. P. Taylor. Half-sister of Alney Austin of Mississippi. Buried cemetery in Calhoun. [10-21-1911 "OM": Age 44. Born McLean County.]
- Austin, Flavious Odell
 05-15-1907 H1
 05-15-1907 H4
 06-05-1907 H10
 05-171907 R1
 05-17-1907 R4
 Died of stomach trouble May 10 at home in Beaver Dam. Born 30
 Nov 1851 Ohio County. Son of Thomas Odell Austin & Amelia Barnes. Left wife, son, C. P.
 Austin, daughters, Mrs. Z. Wayne Griffin & Mrs. Hooker Williams of Hartford, Misses Nell &
 Marie Austin of Beaver Dam. Buried May 12 in new Beaver Dam cemetery. [05-12-1907 "OM":
 One of organizers of Ohio County school system.]

- **Austin, Henry** 04-11-1906 H5 Died of infirmities April 7 at home of son-in-law, Jeff French, at Prentiss. Age 88. Buried April 8 Liberty Church.
- Austin, James 11-01-1911 H5 He & son, Dan, age 18, killed in coal mine Oct 26 at Harrisburg, IL. Brother of Mrs. George Bewley of Rumsey. [10-29-1911 "OM".]
- **Austin, John** 09-17-1909 R7 Select: Died Sep 1. Lived near Green River Church. Buried Sep 3 here.
- Austin, John W. 10-07-1914 H5 10-07-1914 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of complication of diseases Oct 1. Age 61. Lived near here on farm where grandfather settled on when he came from Maryland over century ago. Grandfather built first blacksmith shop on Green River on this farm, later run by his father, George Austin, & he operated it until during Civil War. Left wife & 2 sons. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church. [10-08-1914 "OM".]
- Austin, Judia 03-06-1901 H3 03-08-1901 R3 Died of complication of diseases March 3 at home in Beaver Dam. Left husband, William Austin, & daughter, Mrs. K. V. Williams. Buried March 4 Beaver Dam Baptist Church.
- Austin, Laura Jane 04-03-1901 H3 04-12-1901 R2 Died of pneumonia March 28 at home in Beaver Dam. Left husband, Daniel B. Austin, & 9 children. Buried March 29 Beaver Dam cemetery. [04-04-1901 "OM".]
- Austin, Lewis
 O1-31-1900 H3 Select: Died of consumption Jan 25. Lived
 Green River neighborhood. Buried Jan 26 Green River Baptist Church.
- Austin, Lou Henry 10-09-1912 H5 10-11-1912 R5 Beaver Dam: Died of pneumonia Oct 6. Age 69-10-6. Married Weaver H. Austin 49 years ago in Daviess County, 1 son & 2 daughters born, all are deceased. Left husband & 2 grandchildren, Austin Rhoads of Arizona & Miss Margaret Rhoads. Buried Goshen cemetery.
- Austin, Mrs. Harrison 06-07-1918 R8 Beaver Dam: Died June 3 at home near Sulphur Springs. Left husband. Buried June 5 family burying ground.
- Austin, Mrs. Haust 01-17-1919 R9 Cool Springs: Died Jan 5. Buried Jan 6 Shultztown graveyard.
- **Austin, Mrs. J. B.** 02-28-1902 R3 In Ohio County John B. Wilson administrator of estate.
- Austin, Mrs. W. A. (Baltzell) 05-08-1912 H8 05-03-1912 R1 Beaver Dam: Died April 30 of stomach trouble. Daughter of Henry & Bettie (Smith) Baltzell. Married 1st John Martin. Left husband & son, Forest Martin of Central City. Buried Liberty burying ground.
- Austin, Norval 02-02-1910 H5 Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Isaac Austin died. Buried Liberty burying ground.
- Austin, R. H. 02-15-1905 H3 02-22-1905 H2 02-17-1905 R5 04-14-1905 R8 06-06-1906 H2 Died of septic poisoning Feb 10 at home in Beaver Dam. Left wife, Lizzie, & 4 children. Buried Feb 11 Beaver Dam cemetery. Harrison Austin administrator of estate.
- Austin, Sarah Ann (Taylor) 12-31-1913 H4 12-31-1913 H5 12-31-1913 H8 Died at home of son, Harrison Austin, near Beaver Dam Dec 25. Age 95. Born 30 Oct 1818. Daughter of Harrison & Philena (Pigman) Taylor. Married William Austin, son of John Austin, in 1836, 3 sons & 4 daughters born. Son, Willie Hocker Austin, died 25 Dec 1900. Only surviving child is Had Austin, age 74. Also left granddaughter, Mrs. Otis Stevens & sister, Mrs. Q. C. (Lucinda) Shanks of Hartford, who will be 93 on Jan 9. See also 06-18-1913 H8
- Austin, W. T. 07-18-1917 H1 10-10-1917 H8 Died July 13 at Beaver Dam from injuries suffered when jumping from buggy day before. Age 63. Left brothers, Pendleton of McHenry, Ed of Prentiss & John Austin of Portland, OR & sisters, Sally Williams of Prentiss, Josie Davenport of Waxahachie, TX & Victoria Hendricks of Bristow, OK. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church cemetery. [07-19-1917 "OM".]
- Autry, Lora D. (Bratcher)
 03-02-1910 H6
 03-09-1910 H1
 04-13-1910 H3
 02-25-1910 R1
 03-18-1910 R6 She and brother-in-law, Wilson Autry, & sister-in-law, Miss Nell Autry drowned Feb 20 in Rough River at Hite's Falls about 10 miles east of Fordsville. They lived near there. Age 12-1-20. Husband, Jesse Autry, escaped when their dingy overturned. Married only 4 months. Left husband, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Robert A. Bratcher, 3 brothers & 6 sisters, including Maymie. Buried Feb 28 Pleasant Grove Church. [02-24-1910 "OM": Mrs. Jesse Autry, age 17, Nellie Autry, age 16 & Wilson Autry, age 12.]

- Autry, Martha (Pierce) 02-21-1917 H4 Died Jan 24 near Horse Branch. Age 73. Daughter of Zachariah Pierce. Left husband, John Autry, children, Mrs. J. S. Hughes, Mrs. Ike Wordrep, Mrs. Ed Tabor, Mrs. W. D. Allen, Mrs. Ivan Basham, Mrs. Jim Goodwin, Mrs. S. T. Wilson, Jake, Will & Sylvester Autry, 37 grandchildren, 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried Salem cemetery.
- Autry, Morbie (White) 02-21-1917 H8 Died of pneumonia Feb 13 near Horse Branch. Age 23. Left husband, Jake Autry, 3 small children, 3 brothers & 2 sisters.
- **Autry, Morton** 03-28-1900 H3 Died March 26 at home of father, Simon Autry, near Bethel. Buried March 27 family burying ground.
- Autry, Mrs. Thomas 09-05-1900 H2 Select: Died Aug 24. Buried Aug 25 Arnold. See also 10-19-1898 H3 Mrs. Thomas (Mary) Autry, 50, daughter of Dr. M. W. Duvall.
- **Autry, Sylvie Pendleton** 04-20-1910 H5 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. James Autry died of pneumonia April 6. Buried Bethel cemetery.
- Autry, William McKendre

 07-18-1906 H2

 07-18-1906 H3

 07-20-1906 R1

 Died of heart failure July 15 at home at Horse Branch, where he operated mercantile business. Mason. Served his district as a justice of peace for 12 years, first elected in Aug 1881. Buried July 16. See also 03-04-1892 R1 born 2 April 1842 near Rosine, 6th of 8 children of William Autry, born Barren County, & Elizabeth Wilson, born Shelby County, married 1871, children are Elizabeth wife of R. L. Boyd, William L. died at age of 15, Thomas H., Oscar, John A., Logan & Lida May, & 09-22-1893 R2. [07-17-1906 "OM".]
- Autry, Wilson 03-02-1910 H6 03-09-1910 H1 02-25-1910 R1 He, his sister, Miss Nell Autry (age 19), & sister-in-law, Mrs. Jesse (Lora D. Bratcher) Autry drowned Feb 20 in Rough River at Hite's Falls about 10 miles east of Fordsville. They lived near there. Brother, Jesse, escaped when their dingy overturned. Children of John Autry. Wilson & Nell buried Feb 26 Cummings cemetery. [02-24-1910 "OM": Mrs. Jesse Autry, age 17, Nellie Autry, age 16 & Wilson Autry, age 12.]
- Awtry, Giles 12-02-1903 H3 02-05-1904 R5 Died at Hopkinsville asylum last week. His wife died only a few days before. Returned to Horse Branch for burial. D. L. Wilson administrator of estate.
- Axton, Cinderilla (Whittinghill) 07-17-1901 H3 Died July 11 at home in Owensboro. Wife of Wood Axton. Niece of James Sullenger of Hartford. Buried July 12 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [07-11-1901 "OM": "Dixie". Died of typhoid fever. Married about a year ago. Former resident Bowling Green. Left husband, Wood F. Axton, one child & mother, Mrs. Mary Whittinghill.]
- Axton, David J. 03-21-1902 R3 Died Feb 26 Rockport, IN. Emigrated from Ohio County just before Civil War. Served as County Commissioner of Spencer County. See also 01-29-1879 H1 & 01-07-1880 H2 [02-28-1902 "OM": Age 65. Reportedly wealthiest man in Spencer County, IN. Left wife; several children; brother-in-law, E. B. Allen; & niece, Mrs. Will Weber .]
- Axton, Harvey 12-20-1905 H2 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Harvey Axton died of stomach trouble Dec 15 at home at 307 Frederica Street in Owensboro. Age 6 months & 9 days. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [12-16-1905 "OM".]
- Axton, James T. 03-04-1903 H3 03-06-1903 R1 03-06-1903 R2 Died suddenly Feb 26 of neuralgia of heart at home near Horse Branch. About 70. Born Ohio County. Buried Feb 28 Salem Church burying ground.
- Axton, Lois (Tracy)
 03-10-1909 H1
 03-17-1909 H3
 Died March 5 at home in Louisville from a fall suffered 2 weeks ago. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. P. Tracy. Married Isaac H. Axton of Owensboro in 1866, he worked for IRS & died about 7 years ago. Moved to Louisville about 2 years ago. Left children, Woodford H., Edwin D., Robert & I. Tracy Axton, Misses Annie & Mary Axton, all of Louisville & Mrs. Chester Bishop of Corbin, & sister, Mrs. B. P. Berryman of Hartford. Taken to Owensboro for burial. See also 08-15-1883 H2, 06-04-1902 H1 & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p6C son, Wood Axton, tobacco magnate, born near Rosine. [03-06 & 03-07-1909 "OM".]
- Ayers, Wood 03-08-1911 H5 Shot & killed March 6 by mob near Union Church in Allen County. Had been charged with murder of mother-in-law, Mrs. Lou Walthal last October and was free on bond. [03-07-1911 "OM": Wood Ayres.]

- **Babb, Ola** 11-05-1902 H2 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John Babb of near Richland in Hopkins County died after spraining foot. Age 12. Buried Henson's School house.
- Babbitt, Clara
 06-16-1909 H4
 06-11-1909 R5
 06-18-1909 R4
 07-231909 R2
 Killed in a storm June 9 near Dundee. Crushed & killed by falling debris when a barn was blown down. Age 11. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Hiram A. Babbitt, 5 brothers & 2 sisters, including Mrs. Oscar N. Stewart of Select. Cousin of Lula Basham. [06-18-1909 "OM".]
- **Babbitt, Hiram** 05-06-1914 H5 Died of cancer April 27 at home near Dundee. Age 73. Left wife, 4 sons & 2 daughters. Buried April 28 Pleasant Hill cemetery. [05-08-1914 "OM".]
- **Babbitt, Laura** 03-20-1907 H5 03-22-1907 R5 Died March 12 at home near Dundee. Left husband, Joseph S. Babbitt, 3 children, youngest 6 months. Buried March 13 Clark burying ground.
- Bacon, George H. ["Dr."] 05-25-1910 H6 05-20-1910 R1 Died of affection of kidneys May 14 at home of mother in Anna, IL. Age 45. Wife formerly Miss Jessie Shull of Arcolo, IL, sister of Mrs. R. E. Calhoun & Mrs. Frank Haswell, & niece of Judge W. B. Taylor & Mrs. J. C. Jones of Hartford. Wife & her parents, Mr. & Mrs. William Shull, were former residents of Hartford. Left wife & 2 children.
- **Bacon, Mrs. Lem** 08-09-1916 H8 Died near Hickman from being gored by a cow. [08-05-1916 "OM".]
- **Bailey, Cleveland** 08-08-1917 H1 One of 31 killed Aug 4 in mine explosion at Clay.
- **Bailey, Katie** ["Miss"] 02-15-1911 H5 Died of abscess of brain Feb 12 at home of sister, Mrs. Charles Kissinger, near Fordsville. Age 20. Daughter of late Charles Bailey. Left brother, Rev. Zene Bailey of Rome & sisters, Mrs. Kissinger & Mrs. Ida Evans of Delaware. Buried Feb 13 Utica Church cemetery. [02-14-1911 "OM".]
- **Bailey, Mr.** ["**Bro.**"] 02-26-1909 R8 03-12-1909 R4 Salem: Reported to have died of consumption Feb 17. Had been preaching here for some time. Report later proven to be false.
- Bailey, Mrs. Adolph 03-28-1917 H1 Died of paralysis March 24 at Narrows. Age 71. Left sons, Ab & Lon Sapp of Stanley, daughters, Mrs. Rosa Clark of Oneida, IL & Mrs. Henry Harney of Stanley, & 26 grandchildren. Buried Stanley cemetery. [03-25-1917 "OM": Lived Daviess County until moving to Narrows 5 years ago.]
- Baird, Alma Addye ["Miss"] 09-28-1910 H4 09-28-1910 H5 10-05-1910 H4 10-12-1910 H3 10-26-1910 H6 12-14-1910 H7 09-23-1910 R1 Died of typhoid fever Sep 22 at home of parents 1 mile south of Beaver Dam. Born 21 July 1883 near No Creek. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. C. Taylor Baird, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried Sep 23 Mt. Hermon.
- **Baird, Annie (Barnett)** 05-04-1906 R1 Died in Ohio County on 22 June 1835. Born 14 Oct 1770. Wife of Robert Baird. Buried 1 & 1/2 miles from Hartford. About 1790 she was scalped by Indians in an attack on Barnett's Station near Hartford but survived.
- Baird, Clinton T. 08-15-1900 H3 08-17-1900 R3 Died of dropsy Aug 11 at home in Louisville. Former resident Hartford. Insurance adjuster. Left mother, brother, Dr. A. B. Baird of OK, sister, Mrs. Gen. Sam E. Hill of Lexington, & unmarried sister of Louisville. Buried Aug 13 Cave Hill Cemetery in Louisville. [08-14-1900 "OM": Age 52.]
- Baird, Ida (Duke)
 10-16-1907 H5
 10-18-1907 R1
 Died of typhoid fever Oct
 11 at home in Oklahoma City, OK & buried there. Former resident Hartford, leaving for the West
 about 20 years ago. Daughter of late Thomas S. Duke. Left husband, Dr. A. B. Baird, 3
 daughters, mother, & sister-in-law, Miss Lilla Baird of Louisville. See also 07-18-1894 H3, 0713-1894 R3, 07-20-1894 R3 married 11 July 1894 in Evansville, IN.
- **Baird, James Alexander** 04-02-1919 H1 04-04-1919 R5 Died of paralysis March 30 in Owensboro. Age 74. Born Ohio County. Left son, J. W. Baird, of Owensboro. Buried March 31 Alexander cemetery in Ohio County.
- **Baird, Mary** 09-03-1902 H3 09-05-1902 R3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. James Baird died of typhoid fever Aug 28 two & 1/2 miles north of Hartford. Age 8. Buried Aug 28 Beulah Church burying ground.
- **Baird, Mat B.** 06-05-1901 H3 Saloon keeper at Curdsville accidentally shot & killed June 3 by his nephew, Thomas Sublett (age 18, son of his sister). Age 26. Brother

- of Tom Baird, who was killed several years ago by Jo Ike Byrne, who is now in prison. [06-04-1901 "OM".]
- **Baird, Mrs. John W.** 08-16-1912 R5 Died of complication of diseases Aug 14 at home at Beda. Left husband & 2 children. Buried Aug 15 Alexander burying ground.
- Baird, Rex G. 12-06-1916 H1 12-13-1916 H8 12-08-1916 R4 12-15-1916 R4 Died of accidental gunshot Dec 1 near Heflin. Age 17. Son of Mr. & Mrs. E. C. Beard. Brother of Marvin Beard of Hartford. Buried Dec 2 Woodward's Valley Church. [12-01 & 12-02-1916 "OM": Also left 2 sisters, including Mrs. W. B. Tichenor.]
- Baird, Sallie M. 11-22-1905 H3 11-17-1905 R5 Died of congestion of stomach Nov 15 at home of daughter, Miss Lillie Baird, in Louisville. Age 80. Left son, Dr. Alec B. Baird of Oklahoma City, OK & 5 daughters. Buried Nov 16 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford beside husband, Judge A. B. Baird, who died 14 years ago.
- Baird, Sam
 11-20-1901 H3
 11-27-1901 H3
 11-22-1901 R3
 Matanzas:
 Died of typhoid fever Nov 18. Age 33. Single. Buried Old Mill cemetery at No Creek. [11-29-1901 "OM": Died at home of brother, Andy Baird, Ceralvo. Left several brothers & sisters.]
- **Baird, Samuel** 07-23-1913 H3 07-25-1913 R5 Died July 22 at home 3 miles north of Hartford. Age 89-5-25. Left wife, sons, Thomas, James, Hardin, Rufus & Sam Baird, & daughter, Mrs. Warren Bennett. Buried July 23 Alexander cemetery. See also 03-07-1902 R3
- Baird, Samuel P. 12-12-1917 H1 12-19-1917 H1 12-14-1917 R5 Stabbed to death Dec 9 in Detroit, MI by Sidney Sullivan while trying to protect a woman. Buried there. Worked freight yard. Brother of H. A. Baird of Hartford Route 5. Left wife. [12-16-1917 "OM".]
- Baird, Tom12-05-1919 R8Heflin: Buried Sunday Old Mill cemetery.Baird, W. H.11-07-1902 R3Died Nov 4 at home near Beda. [11-04-
- 1902 "OM": Harrison Baird buried Alexander cemetery.] **Baize, Anna**11-08-1911 H5 Died at Zion. Age 75. Husband died 9 years ago. Left 6 children. [11-02 & 11-03-1911 "OM": Annie Jennette Baize died of paralysis
- years ago. Left 6 children. [11-02 & 11-03-1911 "OM": Annie Jennette Baize died of paralysis Oct 30 in Daviess County. Age 79. Husband, Nicholas Baize, died 14 June 1902. Left sons, N. W. & E. F. & daughters, Mrs. J. W. Bright, Mrs. J. W. Burton & Mrs. F. M. Baize.]
- **Baize, c/o Ed** 07-19-1918 R1 Infant died at Simmons last week.
- **Baize, c/o James** 08-06-1919 H7 Midway: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. James Baize buried July 21 West Providence.
- **Baize, Carrie** 10-29-1913 H8 Taylortown: Wife of Mark Baize died of lung trouble Oct 20 at home near Cool Springs.
- Baize, Daisy Dean (Davis) 07-26-1907 R8 08-09-1907 R8 08-30-1907 R6 Sunnydale: Died of typhoid fever July 19 at home at Taylor Mines. Age 21-4-29. Born 20 Feb 1886 Ohio County to Thomas L. & Evaline Davis. Married 16 Aug 1903. Left husband, Reuben F. Baize, sons, Arbin & Cecil Baize, mother, 3 brothers, including James T. Davis & 6 sisters. Buried July 20 Sunnydale Cemetery.
- Baize, Essie ["Mrs."] 12-01-1915 H4 Horton: Died Nov 27 & buried Nov 28 at Salem.
- **Baize, Finis**08-12-1908 H5 08-14-1908 R1 08-14-1908 R8 Fell from train & was killed Aug 10 while returning to his home at Baizetown from Central City. Body found near Lewis Creek bridge. Left wife & 2 children. Taken to Baizetown for burial. [08-14-1908 "OM".]
- **Baize, G. W.** 08-31-1906 R4 Died Aug 11 at home near Render. Left wife, 6 children & several grandchildren. Buried Aug 12 Baizetown cemetery.
- **Baize, J. J.** 12-19-1906 H1 01-02-1907 H1 In Ohio County T. G. Wilson administrator of estate.
- Baize, Jack 03-28-1906 H2 Cromwell: Died March 24 when a tree fell on him. Lived Baizetown.
- **Baize, John I.** 06-28-1912 R1 Mt. Pleasant: Died June 18 at home of son-in-law near Simmons. Lived this community about 50 years.
- **Baize, Lois L.** 01-01-1919 H1 01-17-1919 R6 Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. James Baize died. Age 5 years & 3 days. ["Republican" reported she died Dec 31 but death certificate shows Dec 10.]

- **Baize, Mrs. Perry** 12-19-1900 H3 12-14-1900 R4 Drowned in well Dec 12 at McHenry. Left husband & 2 small children. Buried Dec 13 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- Baize, Mrs. W. N. 10-11-1916 H5 10-13-1916 R5 Died Oct 5 at home in Owensboro. Sister of Mrs. C. P. Keown of Hartford. Buried Oct 7 Haynesville Church near Reynolds Station. [10-06, 10-07 & 10-12-1916 "OM": Age 51. Left husband, daughter, Mary Rodney Baize.]
- **Baize, Nicholas**06-18-1902 H3 06-20-1902 R2 Died of old age June 15 at home at Fordsville. Age 70. Left wife & several children, including Mrs. G. W. Brite of Hardinsburg. Buried family burying ground near Zion Baptist Church at Haynesville. [06-17-1902 "OM": Died June 14. Age 70. Left wife & 6 children. Buried Haynesville cemetery.]
- Baize, Robert 01-29-1902 H2 Select: Died Jan 21 near Holston. Buried Jan 23 New Zion cemetery.
- **Baize, S. Pate** 09-16-1904 R8 10-07-1904 R1 Select: Died Sep 10. Lived Needmore. Buried Keown graveyard. G. M. Baize administrator of estate.
- Baize, Sally
 12-13-1907 R4 Died Nov 20 at home of son-in-law, T. F. Crowder, near Mt. Pleasant Church. Born 15 Feb 1824. Married about 65 years ago. Left husband, 10 children & 45 grandchildren. Buried Mt. Pleasant cemetery.
- **Baize, Sis** 03-14-1902 R2 Baizetown: Died of consumption. Buried Feb 28 New Zion cemetery.
- **Baize, W. J.** 03-09-1917 R5 Will recorded Ohio County. B. F. Rice executor of estate.
- **Baker, c/o Wave** 11-27-1907 H8 Luzerne: Child died Nov 23. About 1 year old. Buried Nov 24 Eades burying ground.
- **Baker, Ernest** 01-24-1906 H2 Lynched at Cadiz Jan 20. Accused of an attempted rape. Age 25. (Black)
- **Baker, John** 06-07-1905 H2 Olaton: Resident here died of consumption May 30. Soldier in Civil War. Left wife & 3 children.
- Baker, Mollie Ray
 04-18-1906 H4 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Levi Baker of Ensor was accidentally killed by taking laudanum. Age 3. [04-13 & 04-14-1906 "OM": Died April 12.]
- Baker, Mrs. 04-02-1902 H3 04-16-1902 H3 04-23-1902 H3 04-25-1902 R3 Shot & killed in Cincinnati, OH on March 28 by Charles M. Pendleton, who was a former resident Hartford.
- **Baker, Mrs. Horton** 03-31-1909 H5 Died March 28 at home at Paradise. Buried March 29 Paradise cemetery.
- **Baker, Peter**05-18-1910 H1
 05-25-1910 H1
 05-20-1910 R8
 He & Ray
 Hamilton were killed by falling slate May 16 in Luzerne Mines near Greenville. Age 24. Son of
 late John Baker. Born Muhlenberg County. Lived Luzerne. Left wife & mother. Buried May 17
 Friendship Church. [05-18-1910 "OM".]
- **Baker, Raymond** 02-10-1915 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of consumption Feb 7 at Taylor Mines. Buried Feb 8 Liberty cemetery. [02-10-1915 "OM": Left wife, 1 child, parents & several brothers & sisters.]
- **Baker, Ruby** 09-26-1917 H4 Beaver Dam: Died of tuberculosis Sep 20 at Taylor Mines Age 7. Left mother. Buried Liberty cemetery.
- **Baker, Seburn** 12-24-1902 H3 12-19-1902 R3 Committed suicide by shooting himself Dec 17 at Rockport. Age 23. Last spring questioned in death of Denzil Owen, who operated blind tiger on shanty boat near Livermore. [12-19-1902 "OM".]
- **Baker, Woodson**01-19-1912 R4 Killed by train near Elizabethtown. (Black) **Baldwin, Dave**03-21-1906 H3 03-16-1906 R5 Died of Bright's disease

 March 14 at home in Owensboro. A former resident Hartford. Buried Mt. Zion cemetery in Ohio
 County. [03-15-1906 "OM": Age 45. Left wife, 4 children & brother, Mitchell Baldwin of Beaver Dam.]
- Baldwin, Mitchell Taylor 07-06-1910 H5 07-15-1910 R4 07-22-1910 R6 Child of Mr. & Mrs. Harry Baldwin of Beaver Dam died of flux July 4. Age 2-3-14. Born 20 March 1908. Buried July 5 Sunnyside cemetery at Beaver Dam. [07-07-1910 "OM".]

- **Baldwin, William T.** 02-13-1901 H3 02-15-1901 R3 Died of dropsy Feb 12 at home in Beaver Dam. A veteran. Left wife & 4 sons. Buried Feb 13 Goshen burying ground.
- Bales, c/o Robert 12-28-1910 H4 Three children of family burned to death Dec 26 near Wisdom in Barren County. Ages 5, 3 & 1.
- Bales, Clarence
 02-11-1914 H1 Died of pneumonia Feb 8. Age 34. Lived
 Pleasant Ridge. Born near there. Left wife, 2 children, brothers, James Bales of Pleasant Ridge &
 George Bales of Owensboro, & sister, Mrs. Annie Westerfield. Buried Bell's Run burying ground.
 [02-10-1914 "OM".]
- Bales, Louis R. 09-11-1901 H3 09-13-1901 R3 10-18-1901 R3 Died of appendicitis Sep 6 at home 10 miles north of Hartford near Taffy. Age 54. Born 1847 Jefferson County, TN. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. K, 3rd TN Infantry. Left wife & 1 child. Buried Sep 7 family burying ground.
- **Ball, Arthur** 06-11-1915 R8 Taken from jail at Princeton & lynched. Arrested June 5 at Hopkinsville for house breaking. Lived Clarksville, TN. (Black)
- **Ball, c/o Herbert** 12-01-1911 R2 Smallhous: Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Herbert Ball died Nov 26 at home near Ceralvo. Buried Nov 27 Equality Church near Kronos.
- **Ball, James D.** 11-01-1911 H4 11-03-1911 R1 Died Oct 1.
- **Ball, Mrs. James** 03-28-1917 H2 Died of burns in Meade County March 19. Age 70.
- **Ballantine, Henry** ["Capt."] 05-27-1903 H2 Died of Bright's disease at home at Calhoun. [05-22-1903 "OM": Died May 20.]
- **Ballard, Jesse** 02-22-1905 H1 Died Feb 8. Age 5-8-26.
- **Ballard, Mrs. Quinton** 10-23-1901 H3 10-25-1901 R3 Died Oct 20 at home near Horton. Buried Oct 21 Milton Taylor burying ground.
- Ballard, Quinton
 03-17-1909 H5
 03-12-1909 R5
 04-16-1909 R6
 01-251911 H8
 Old citizen of Concord neighborhood died of pneumonia March 10. Born 30 Jan 1848
 Daviess County. Formerly lived near Centertown. Married Mary J. Guy, 25 Jan 1872, 8 children
 born. Left children, James Ballard of Sulphur Springs, Richard Ballard of Livermore, Mrs. Delia
 Coppage of Hartford, Mrs. Ida Murphy of Sulphur Springs, Mrs. Willie Russ of Bevier, Mrs.
 Mittie Simpson of Benton, & Everett Ballard of Hartford. Buried March 11 Hamlin Chapel
 graveyard (note: Milton Taylor cemetery). James A. Ballard administrator of estate.
- **Balls, c/o Ed**12-26-1906 H1 12-21-1906 R1 Smallhous: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Ed Balls died Dec 18. Born on Dec 14. Buried Dec 19 Equality.
- **Balls, Harry E.** 07-12-1918 R1 Mrs. Emma Balls administratrix of estate.
- **Balls, Henry R.** 07-04-1902 R2 Smallhous: Died of consumption June 25. Age 52-7-26. Left wife, 3 sons & 4 daughters. Buried Aunt Nellie graveyard.
- Balls, Hettie Finch 03-29-1918 R1 Died March 24 of tuberculosis at home near Ceralvo. Age 21. Son of Mr. & Mrs. T. R. Balls. Married a few months ago. Left wife but no children. Buried March 25 Equality cemetery.
- Balls, Lanie (Allen)
 12-12-1900 H2 12-26-1900 H4 12-21-1900 R2 Smallhous:
 Died Dec 6 at home near here. Born 30 March 1877. Married Rufus P. Balls on 13 Oct 1897.
 Left husband & 1 child, Lilly May, 13 months old. Buried Walton's Creek graveyard beside mother, Mrs. T. M. Allen, who died when she was about 6 weeks old. [12-19-1900 "OM".]
- **Balls, Martha** 05-14-1919 H7 Equality: Died April 29. Left husband, William Balls, 4 sons & 6 daughters. Buried Equality cemetery.
- Balls, Mary (Matthews) 04-29-1903 H2 05-01-1903 R2 Rockport: Died April 26 of consumption at home of mother-in-law, Mrs. Henry Balls. Left husband, Mitchell Balls, & 1 child. Buried April 27 Central Grove cemetery. [04-29-1903 "OM".]
- Balls, Sophia ["Miss"] 06-15-1910 H1 08-31-1910 H6 Smallhous: Died June 10 of consumption. Lived Centertown, formerly of here. Survived by mother. Buried June 11 Aunt Nellie Davis graveyard. [06-16-1910 "OM".]
- **Balls, Sylvia Marie** 11-29-1911 H8 Ceralvo: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Herbert Balls died Nov 19 & buried Equality Nov 20.
- **Balls, Thomas F.** 06-09-1915 H8 11-10-1916 R7 Ceralvo: Died of cancer May 27 at home near here. Left wife, sons, Dead & Harvey of Evansville, IN, John of Equality &

- Finch Balls, at home. Buried May 28 Equality. Henrietta Balls administratrix of estate. See also 07-13-1887 H3 merchant & undertaker at Centertown.
- Baltzell, Elizabeth A. 09-18-1901 H3 09-13-1901 R3 "Bettie". Died of stomach trouble Sep 12 in Beaver Dam. Age 72. Widow of Henry Baltzell, who died 23 years ago. Left 4 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Liberty burying ground. Also misspelled Boswell.
- Baltzell, Florence 02-15-1905 H3 02-10-1905 R5 Died of pneumonia Feb 7 at home in Auburn. Adopted daughter of Mr. & Mrs. A. D. White, who will raise her baby boy, who was born on 1 Jan 1905. Wife of James Baltzell. Returned to Ohio County & buried Liberty Church. Also listed as "Boswell". See also 01-04-1905 H3
- Baltzell, James 09-02-1908 H5 09-09-1908 H1 09-04-1908 R5 Died Aug 31 of stomach trouble at home of A. D. White in Hartford. Wife, formerly Miss Florence White, died several years ago, foster daughter of Mr. & Mrs. A. D. White. Left little son, the adopted child of Mr. & Mrs. A. D. White, and several brothers & sisters. Buried Sep 1 Liberty cemetery.
- **Baltzell, William Isaah** 07-03-1918 H4 07-05-1918 R5 Died June 29 in Horton area. About 62. Buried June 30 Bethel cemetery. (Black)
- **Bandy, Ida** 03-28-1917 H8 Fordsville: Buried March 24 at Irvington. Niece of Rev. Bandy.
- **Barber, Ella (Crowe)** 11-20-1907 H5 Died of dropsy of heart at home at Scottsville. Former resident Hartford. Daughter of Rev. & Mrs. E. M. Crowe.
- **Bard, Sam** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black)
- Bardwell, Milton McLean

 10-02-1918 H1

 10-02-1918 H8

 09-27-1918 R1

 Died at
 Taylor Mines Sep 26. Age 44. Born Winona, MS. Manager of mines at Taylor Mines &
 Williams Mines. Married 15 years ago, Maymee, daughter of Mr. & Mrs. I. P. Barnard. Left
 wife, parents, Mr. & Mrs. W. M. Bardwell, of Winona, & half-sister, Mrs. Knox. Burial at
 Winona, MS. See also 01-31-1900 H3 & 02-07-1900 H3 married 6 Feb 1900 in Louisville.
- **Barkley, Girard** 08-30-1911 H4 Run over & killed by train Aug 25 at Paducah. Railroad fireman.
- **Barlcu, "Miss"** 04-21-1905 R8 Pleasant Grove: Resident Butler County killed by lightning April 10.
- **Barnard, Ada (Leach)** 07-24-1918 H6 07-19-1918 R3 Died of typhoid fever at home at Joplin, MO. Buried July 21 Liberty Church in Ohio County. See also 09-07-1900 R3 married Charles R. Barnard recently in West.
- **Barnard, Byron Hurt** 02-21-1917 H8 02-16-1917 R8 Ceralvo: Three-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. Will P. Barnard died Feb 6 of diphtheria. Buried here.
- **Barnard, c/o Lon** 01-07-1903 H2 Ceralvo: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Lon Barnard died Dec 29. Buried here Dec 31.
- **Barnard, c/o Lon** 11-27-1912 H8 Ceralvo: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Lon Barnard buried here Nov 16.
- Barnard, Charlie 10-29-1913 H5 11-05-1913 H8 11-12-1913 H8 Son of Logan Barnard of 3 miles west of Hartford died of appendicitis Oct 28. Age 7. Brother of Delbert, Thomas & Claudius Barnard. Buried Oct 29 Central Grove burying ground. [11-01-1913 "OM".]
- **Barnard, Cornelia ["Miss"]** 07-03-1901 H3 07-05-1901 R3 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid June 28 at home near Liberty Church & Beaver Dam. About 25. Youngest daughter of late Charles T. Barnard.
- Barnard, Earl 06-19-1912 H1 07-17-1912 H6 07-17-1912 H7 06-21-1912 R4 Drowned June 17 in Green River at Shrewsbury's Landing in Ohio County just across from South Carrollton. Age 19 years & 4 months. Nephew of M. W. & M. B. Barnard of Hartford. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. John H. Barnard of near South Carrollton. & 1 brother. [06-19-1912 "OM".]
- Barnard, George C. 08-19-1914 H2 Died Aug 12 near Curdsville. Born 13 Sep 1839 at Chaplin, Nelson County. Moved to Daviess County in 1848. Married Miss Anna Johnson, 20 May 1864, 4 children born. Left children, G. H., Samuel C., Clyde E. & W. A. Barnard. Also reared 16 orphan children. [08-13-1914 "OM".]

- Barnard, George Wesley

 06-02-1909 H6

 06-16-1909 H8

 08-11-1909 H2

 06-04-1909 R5

 06-11-1909 R7

 08-20-1909 R2

 Died of Bright's disease May 28 at home near Smallhous. Age 76-9-18. Left wife, sons, Sam of Hopkins County, Herman of Louisville & Jake Barnard, at home & daughters, Mrs. J. C. Bennett of Smallhous, Mrs. Emma Nichols of Madisonville & Mrs. Annie Crumbecker of Central City. Buried May 29 Equality burying ground. [06-03 & 06-04-1909 "OM".]
- **Barnard, John** 02-01-1911 H1 02-08-1911 H8 Died of brain fever Jan 28 in Oxford, KS. Son of Lon Barnard of Ohio County. Buried Feb 2 Ceralyo.
- Barnard, John C. ["Prof."] 05-31-1911 H8 08-23-1911 H5 05-26-1911 R5 08-11-1911 R1 08-25-1911 R5 Died of bronchial pneumonia May 21 at Manila, Philippine Islands. Teacher. Brother of Logan, Robert, Thad & Garfield Barnard & Mrs. Lon Stevens of Ohio County. Buried Aug 23 Liberty Church in Ohio County. [05-27, 08-13 & 08-30-1911 "OM".]
- Barnard, Kettralia 11-18-1908 H8 11-25-1908 H5 11-13-1908 R8 11-27-1908 R8 Ceralvo: Died Nov 8 at home here. About 44. Left husband, Lon Barnard, 4 sons, 3 daughters, 2 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Nov 10 Ceralvo cemetery.
- Barnard, Lennie (Black)
 03-20-1901 H3
 04-03-1901 H3
 04-10-1901 H2
 03-151901 R3
 04-05-1901 R4
 Died of pneumonia March 14 at home east of Hartford near
 Sanderfur's Crossing. Left husband, Logan T. Barnard, 4 small sons, including Harlan,
 stepmother, several brothers & sisters. Sister of Thomas H. Black, current Jailer of Ohio County.
 Buried March 14 Bethel burying ground.
- Barnard, Mary Jane (Bennett)
 03-24-1915 H8 04-21-1915 H6 Smallhous: Died of stomach & bowel trouble March 18 at home near here. Age 79. Born 2 May 1835. Daughter of James Bennett. One of founding members of West Point Baptist Church in 1856 & Smallhous Baptist Church in 1897. Married George W. Barnard 1854, he died 6 years ago; 7 children born. Left children, including J. Sam Barnard of Earlington, Herman W. Barnard of Louisville, J. H. Barnard at home, & Mrs. Emma Nichols of Madisonville, Mrs. James C. Bennett of Smallhous & Mrs. Sam Crumbaker, 18 grandchildren & 1 great-granddaughter. Buried beside husband March 19 Equality cemetery. [03-26 &03-27-1915 "OM": Aunt of Mrs. L. D. Bell of Moorman.]
- Barnard, Mrs. H. R. 06-14-1916 H4 Died June 11 at 502 Daviess Street in Owensboro. Left husband, son, Harold Barnard, mother, Mrs. B. L. Baldwin of Owensboro, brother, Claude Baldwin of Chicago, IL, & sisters, Mrs. Bernice Davis of Owensboro & Mrs. W. C. Sexton of Nashville, TN. Buried June 12 Beaver Dam.
- **Barnard, Mrs. N. J.** 02-16-1900 R3 04-06-1900 R3 Land belonging to estate sold by heirs Elmer, L. T., Thaddeus, Robert G., Garfield, Cornelia, John C., C. R. & E. Preston Barnard and Fannie B. & A. C. Stevens.
- **Barnard, W. D.** 09-03-1902 H3 09-17-1902 H3 09-05-1902 R3 10-07-1904 R1 Ceralvo: Died of typhoid fever Aug 28 at home in Ceralvo. Age 61-9-23. Left wife & 11 children. Buried Ceralvo cemetery.
- Barnes, Audry Louise 03-10-1915 H8 Beaver Dam: Only daughter of Mr. & Mrs. George Barnes died of pneumonia March 5. Age 4. Buried beside little brother in Sunnyside cemetery. See also 03-03-1915 H8
- **Barnes, c/o Jo** 05-11-1900 R3 Child died of measles May 4. Age 2. Lived Prentiss. Two other children are ill of same.
- **Barnes, Clara** ["Miss"] 07-17-1901 H3 Drowned in Ohio River at Owensboro July 12. Age 17. Daughter of John T. Barnes. [07-13-1901 "OM".]
- **Barnes, Cleveland** 09-03-1913 H5 Died of lung trouble Aug 21 in New Mexico. Age 26. Left wife, daughter, age 3, & parents, Mr. & Mrs. Joe A. Barnes of Prentiss.
- Barnes, David M.

 11-13-1918 H1

 06-04-1919 H4

 11-15-1918 R4

 11-15-1918 R5

 01-24-1919 R1

 05-30-1919 R1

 08-22-1919 R1

 Soldier died of pneumonia Nov 3 at Camp McClellan, Anniston, AL. Age 23. Corporal in Army. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Weaver H. Barnes of Prentiss & brother of Wayland Barnes of San Antonio, TX & C. B. Barnes of Central City. Buried Nov 7 Shultztown. [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Barnes, E. S. 12-05-1917 H8 12-07-1917 R5 08-23-1918 R8 08-30-1918 R4 Central Grove: Died of pneumonia Nov 30 near here. Uncle of Judge W. H. Barnes of Hartford. Buried Dec 1 Centertown. J. R. Addington administrator of estate.

- **Barnes, Edward Morton** 10-27-1909 H8 Beaver Dam: Infant son of G. A. & Essie Barnes died Oct 24. About 6 months old. Buried Sunnyside cemetery. [10-28-1909 "OM".]
- Barnes, Emma 11-29-1916 H1 03-15-1918 R1 Killed in Daviess County by her husband, William Barnes, who was sentenced to life in prison. [11-22, 11-23, 11-24, 11-25-1916, 01-06, 05-25, 05-26, 09-07, 09-08, 09-09-1917, 03-14, 04-20, 04-23-1918 "OM".]
- Barnes, Emma ["Miss"] 07-21-1909 H1 07-28-1909 H2 07-23-1909 R5 07-30-1909 R3 Died July 16. Age 44. Buried Goshen. See also 06-28-1893 H3 appointed postmaster at Beaver Dam. [07-17-1909 "OM": Died of stomach trouble at Beaver Dam. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. George Barnes.]
- Barnes, Eveline (Bean) 01-06-1909 H5 01-01-1909 R5 Died at home in Herrin, IL. Age 81. Born Ohio County. Widow of A. F. Barnes, who died in Ohio County 40 years ago. Sister of Rev. G. J. Bean. Buried Jan 2 Amos Miller burying ground in Ohio County. [01-02-1909 "OM".]
- Barnes, George H.

 01-22-1919 H1

 01-24-1919 R1

 Died of influenza Jan 17 at Beaver Dam. Age 79. Born Ohio County. Married Hattie Medcalf in 1872, she died 10 years ago. Left children, E. P. of Hopkinsville, Byron of Beaver Dam, George Barnes, on Hartford Pike about 1 mile from Hartford, Mrs. Leslie Leach of Central City, Mrs. Shelby Taylor of Baton Rouge, LA, Mrs. Dan Kelly of Madisonville & Lizzie Taylor of Beaver Dam, 12 grandchildren, brothers, Richard Barnes of Goshen & John H. Barnes of Beaver Dam, & sisters, Betty Taylor of Hartford, Nancy Taylor of Liberty area & Lida Miller of near Beaver Dam. Buried Goshen. See also 05-29-1907 H1 E. P. Barnes married Miss Adaline Davis Sublett May 21 at Nortonville, 09-22-1911 R12B E. P. Barnes & Brothers mercantile firm was established at Beaver Dam in 1899 by E. P. Barnes, branches were started in Central City in 1905 & Earlington in 1907, 08-20-1913 H5 Byron C. Barnes married Miss Dena Woodward on 6 Aug 1913 at Youngstown, OH, "OCM" 01-16-1953 p1B, 08-28-1953 p1B, 09-18-1953 p1B, 04-17-1970 p16C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899 E. P. Barnes joined mercantile firm of Hocker & Co. in 1890 & "OCN" 01-06-1956 p2.
- **Barnes, J. H.** ["**Dr.**"] 08-15-1919 R8 Died of typhoid Aug 8 at home in Enid, OK. Son of late Joe A. Barnes. Specialized in treatment of eye, ear, throat & nose. Left wife & 4 children.
- Barnes, Joe A. 04-30-1913 H8 05-07-1913 H4 07-10-1914 R1 Hopewell: Died April 26 at home at Prentiss. Father of Dr. John H. Barnes of Oklahoma. Buried April 28 East Providence.
- **Barnes, John R.** 11-14-1900 H3 11-16-1900 R3 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. John H. Barnes died of diphtheria Nov 12. Age 20 months. Buried Nov 13 Goshen cemetery.
- Barnes, Mary B. (Ellis) 11-27-1912 H5 11-29-1912 R5 Died of peritonitis Nov 25 at home of R. W. Barnes in Goshen area. Age 26-7-16. Daughter of John T. Ellis. Left husband, R. D. Barnes, 2 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Nov 26 Alexander cemetery.
- **Barnes, Mrs. George H.** 08-21-1907 H1 08-23-1907 R1 Died of complication of diseases Aug 18 at home in Beaver Dam. Left husband & children, Edward P., Byron & George Barnes, Jr., Mrs. Shelby Taylor, Mrs. Leslie Leach, Mrs. Lizzie Taylor, Misses Emma & Bessie Barnes. Buried Aug 19 Goshen cemetery. [08-22-1907 "OM".]
- **Barnes, Mrs. Joe F.** 07-09-1913 H5 08-06-1913 H4 Died of typhoid fever July 3 at home near Prentiss. About 45. Left husband & 5 children. Buried Shultztown cemetery.
- Barnes, William D. 03-16-1904 H3 10-05-1904 H2 03-18-1904 R1 Died of consumption March 12. Son of J. A. Barnes of Beaver Dam. Buried Goshen. J. H. Thomas administrator of estate. [03-15-1904 "OM": Died at Beaver Dam. Age 32.]
- Barnett, Alex
 12-31-1909 R1 Died of heart failure Dec 29 in Hartford.
 Born 18 Aug 1854 near Hartford. Employee of "Hartford Herald". Married about 15 years ago
 Miss Ollie Anderson. Left wife. Buried Dec 30 Oakwood cemetery. [12-30-1909 "OM":
 Brother-in-law of J. A. Anderson.]
- Barnett, Amanda Melvina (Phipps) 10-06-1909 H1 10-06-1909 H4 10-13-1909 H1 10-01-1909 R1 Died Sep 28 at home 1 & 1/2 miles north of Hartford. Born 5 April 1830 Ohio County, only child of Elijah & Harriet (Robertson) Phipps. Married Robert Emmett Barnett, 24 March 1850. Lived Barnett homestead past 59 years, previously owned by father-in-law, Robert Barnett. Mother of 12 children, Harriet Robertson died infancy & Mrs. John L. (Pauline) Barnett died 2

- years ago. Left children, E. P., A. M., V. G. Barnett, who live on same farm, Alex of Hartford, Junius B. Barnett of Los Angeles, CA, Ledru of Mountain View, AR, Dr. Nestor of Caneyville, Robert John Barnett of Union City, TN, Uzal Condit Barnett of Dermott, AR & Mrs. J. B. (Alzine) Rogers of Quincy, IL. Half-sister of John & Dent Phipps of Hartford. Buried Alexander graveyard beside husband, who died 24 Dec 1874. See also 02-13-1895 H3, 02-08-1895 R3, 06-08-1904 H3, 06-29-1906 R1 Barnett reunion, 09-15-1909 H5 [10-03-1909 "OM": Father & his brothers, Washington, Wesley & John Phipps, were early settlers of Ohio County.]
- Barnett, Cicero Maxwell 12-31-1915 R4 01-05-1916 H1 01-05-1916 H8 1916 R1 01-07-1916 R5 01-14-1916 R3 Died Dec 29 in hospital in Nashville, TN following an operation. Age 51. Born 4 June 1864 Ohio County near Hartford. Son of Joseph C. & Frances D. (Bennett) Barnett. Admitted to bar 1895. Represented Ohio County in KY Legislature 1896. In 1890 established newspaper, "Hartford Republican" & was its editor for 2 years. Married Alice Dee Bennett on 23 Feb 1887. Great-grandfather was one of first settlers in county. Father & brother, Andrew, were soldiers in Union Army during the Civil War, 26th KY Infantry and Andrew while recruiting for 125th colored infantry was killed in Ohio County by band of Quantrell's guerillas that included Frank & Jesse James. Andrew & brother, Rev. William B. Barnett, were Methodist ministers. Left wife, sons, Allison & Estill Barnett, daughter, Mrs. E. W. (Hattie) Cooper, brother, George Barnett of California & sisters, Mrs. Wood Tinsley & Mrs. Fannie Taylor, both of Hartford. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. See also 09-30-1892 R1, 10-18-1895 R4, 05-06-1904 R4, 09-22-1911 R27B& 29B, "OCM" 04-17-1970 p16C - from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899 & "OCN" 12-26-1974 p5E. [12-30-1915 & 01-11-1916 "OM": Uncle of Ney Foster.]
- Barnett, Clarence M. 12-23-1908 H3 12-18-1908 R1 Died Dec 16 at Columbus, MS following an operation for appendicitis. Born & reared at Beda. Son of David Lowrey Barnett & Sallie Baird. Left wife, formerly Miss Louise Scott, brothers, John L., Richard & James M. Barnett & sisters, Mrs. Rebecca Marks & Mrs. Sallie Shown. Buried Dec 17 at Columbus. [12-22-1908 "OM".]
- **Barnett, Clinton F.** 12-27-1918 R5 02-07-1919 R1 Soldier killed Sep 26 on battlefield in France. Son of late Rev. W. B. Barnett. Survived by mother of Logan, Ohio.
- Barnett, Elijah P. 07-28-1915 H3 07-30-1915 R1 Died of dropsy July 25 at home of Joseph Thomasson on Lower No Creek about 6 miles west of Hartford. Age 64. Son of Robert E. & Amanda Barnett. Served 4 years as County surveyor. Left brothers, Dr. Nestor of Caneyville, Junius B. of Los Angeles, CA, Rev. Ladrue of Batesville, AR, V. G. & Prof. U. C. of Dermott, AR & A. M. Barnett of Hartford & sister, Mrs. Rev. J. B. Rogers of Chicago, IL. Buried July 26 Alexander cemetery. [07-31-1915 "OM".]
- Barnett, Ellen (Stevens)
 01-25-1911 H4
 01-27-1911 R1
 02-03-1911 R7
 03-101911 R4
 Died of infirmities Jan 20 at home of son-in-law, John Lindley, near Livermore. Born
 at No Creek. Last of children of Henry Stevens. Married Morris H. Barnett in 1851, he died
 1873, 9 children born. Left children, Sam T. Barnett of Hartford, Simpson Barnett of McLean
 County, Mrs. Mary Lindley & Mrs. Ora Stevens of Colorado. Buried Jan 22 Carson cemetery at
 No Creek.
- Barnett, Emmett 08-31-1904 H3 08-26-1904 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. L. Barnett died of congestion of brain Aug 22 at Foreman, AR, where they recently moved. Formerly of Ohio County. Age 8. [08-27-1904 "OM".]
- **Barnett, Estol** 09-30-1910 R1 Died Sep 18 at Sawtelle, CA. Young man. Son of Richard Barnett of Eureka, CA, who was born Ohio County, & Mary Ward.
- Barnett, Fanny (Foster) 11-25-1908 H1 12-02-1908 H5 11-27-1908 R4 Died of kidney trouble Nov 19 at Dermott, AR. Left husband, U. C. Barnett, & 2 small children, one a few days old. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p13c from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, U. C. Barnett born Ohio County.
- Barnett, Florence (Stevens) 07-26-1905 H3 07-28-1905 R5 Died July 24 at Alto, TX. Born Ohio County. Left county about 15 years ago. Wife of Warren Barnett. Sister of Mrs. A. C. Ellis & V. D. D. Stevens of near Hartford.
- **Barnett, Florence Rherdon** ["Mrs."] 08-07-1908 R4 Herbert: Buried July 31 in graveyard here. Lived Henderson.

- **Barnett, Goodloe** 01-22-1913 H7 Committed suicide by hanging himself near Kirkland in Washington County. Age 23 & single. Son of George Barnett.
- Barnett, Grace ["Miss"] 08-12-1908 H3 08-07-1908 R1 Killed Aug 3 in a fall while mountain climbing in Arranyo Canyon, Tulare County, CA. Daughter of Rev. George W. Barnett of Los Angeles. Former resident Hartford. Niece of C. M. Barnett, Mrs. Woodberry Tinsley & Mrs. Fannie Taylor of Hartford. A member of Sierra Club. [08-14-1908 "OM".]
- **Barnett, Harriet** 04-08-1908 H5 04-03-1908 R5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. L. R. Barnett died at Cove, AR. Age 2. Former residents of Ohio County. Their oldest child died about year ago.
- **Barnett, J. H.** ["Rev."] 08-02-1905 H2 Died July 14 in Fredonia, KS. Age 75. Former resident Ohio County. Married Mary Taylor, daughter of Levi & Caroline Taylor, she survives. Cumberland Presbyterian minister. Union soldier in Civil War.
- **Barnett, John T.** 08-11-1915 H1 Madisonville: Died Aug 6 of injuries from an auto accident. Resident Earlington. Left wife & several children.
- Barnett, Joseph A. 05-04-1910 H1 05-06-1910 R1 05-20-1910 R8 Died of tuberculosis May 2 at Cherry Lyn, CO. Born 3 Sep 1871 No Creek in Ohio County went west about 5 & 1/2 years ago. Married 27 Oct 1895 Sudie M. Anderson of Kinderhook neighborhood. One child born. Left wife, daughter, Sylvia Ella, about 14, mother, Mrs. Ellen Barnett of Livermore, brothers, Sam T. Barnett of Hartford & M. S. Barnett of Livermore, & sisters, Mrs. Virgil (Ora) Stevens of Englewood, CO & Mrs. John (Mary) Lindley of Livermore. Buried Crown Hill cemetery in Denver. See also 12-08-1909 H5 [05-03-1910 "OM": Age 38.]
- Barnett, M. S. 12-31-1919 H1 Died of heart trouble Dec 24 near Livermore. Age 61. Formerly lived No Creek area. Brother of S. T. Barnett. Left wife & 5 children. Buried Pleasant Hill Church. [12-26 & 12-27-1919 "OM": Left children Henry, Morris, Jacob, Alice & Mabel Barnett.]
- Barnett, Mildred ["Mrs."] 01-12-1906 R5 12-13-1907 R5 Died Jan 9 at home near Beda. Buried Old Mill. L. D. Bennett administrator of estate. [01-18-1906 "OM": Died at home of daughter, Mary Liles, at Beda. Also survived by son, L. D. Bennet, & several grandchildren.]
- Barnett, Mrs. Jeff 02-16-1910 H5 02-11-1910 R8 02-18-1910 R5 Magan: Died of measles Feb 5 at home at Reynolds. Nine of her children are ill with same. See also 09-02-1885 H3 Ella, daughter of W. H. Reynolds, of near Haynesville, married 23 Aug 1885 T. J. Barnett at Rockport, IN, & 10-30-1918 H1 Jeff Barnett of Reynolds Station has 4 sons in military two are overseas. [02-18-1910 "OM".]
- **Barnett, Mrs. Rev. W. B.** 02-07-1919 R1 Died of apoplexy Jan 15 at home in Logan, Ohio. Age 71. Widow. Son, Clinton Barnett, died on Battlefield in France last fall.
- Barnett, Pauline 10-31-1906 H3 11-07-1906 H3 11-02-1906 R5 Died of typhoid fever Oct 26 at Gentry, AR. Age 6. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. L. R. Barnett, who were formerly of Ohio County. [11-08-1906 "OM".]
- Barnett, Pauline 07-03-1907 H5 07-05-1907 R1 Died of tuberculosis June 28 at home of mother near Hartford. Born 16 Sep 1852. Daughter of late Robert E. Barnett. Left husband, John L. Barnett, 3 sons & 2 daughters. Buried June 29 Alexander graveyard. See also 06-28-1907 R5 [07-02 & 07-05-1907 "OM": Lived Foreman, AR. Also survived by mother, Amanda Barnett.]
- Barnett, Robert J. 11-13-1912 H5 11-15-1912 R1 "Bob". Died Nov 11 at home of brother, U. C., at Dermott, AR. Son of late R. & Amanda Barnett. Left brothers, E. P., Dr. Nestor, Rev. L. R., J. B., A. M., C. G. & U. C. Barnett & sister, Mrs. Joe B. Rogers, of Quincy, IL. Buried Nov 14 Alexander cemetery near Hartford.
- **Barnett, Robert Smith** 01-01-1919 H5 Died of pneumonia at Mare Island, SC, where he was serving in US Marines. Son of J. B. Barnett of Los Angeles, CA, who formerly resided Hartford.
- Barnett, W. B. ["Rev."] 05-17-1911 H5 05-19-1911 R1 Died of heart failure May 13 at Jacksonville, Ohio. Age 62. Born & reared in Ohio County. Methodist minister for about 40 years. Left wife, 4 sons, 1 daughter, brothers, George W. Barnett of Los Angeles, CA & Col. C. M. Barnett of Hartford, & sisters, Mrs. Wood (Matilda) Tinsley & Mrs. Fannie Taylor of Hartford. Buried May 16 at New Lexington, Ohio. See also 07-15-1885 H3

- Barnhill, Sudie (Hite) 04-16-1913 H1 04-11-1913 R5 Died of complication of diseases April 10 at Fordsville. Age 37. Born at Habit 1876. Married Dr. J. E. Barnhill 25 March 1897 in Jeffersonville, IN. Left husband, son, James, about 6, mother, Mrs. Sally Hite, brothers, Arthur Hite of Louisville & Floyd Hite of Habit, & sisters, Mrs. John Harrison of Masonville & Miss Lillian Hite of Habit. Buried April 11 Habit Baptist Church. [04-11-1913 "OM".]
- **Barr, s/o Herman** 04-01-1914 H4 Maxwell: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Herman Barr died March 27. Buried March 28 cemetery in Owensboro.
- **Barrass, Margaret** ["Miss"] 02-08-1918 R2 Died of hemorrhage of stomach Feb 1 at home of father, Ed Barrass, in Harrisburg, IL. Age 51. Born Durham County, England. Former resident Render.
- Barrass, Mrs. Nicholas S. (Jones) 12-06-1916 H1 12-06-1916 H8 12-01-1916 R1 12-08-1916 R4 Died after a nervous breakdown Nov 29 at home of father, Oliver B. Jones at Taylor Mines. Age 27. Left husband, 2 boys, ages 7 years & 11 months, parents, & sisters, Mrs. Murray Hudson of Taylor Mines & Mrs. Dr. Miller of Bardstown. Buried Dec 1 Sunnyside cemetery.
- Barrass, Nicholas

 05-02-1906 H3

 05-09-1906 H2

 05-16-1906 H1

 05-04-1906 R1

 05-04-1906 R4

 05-11-1906 R1

 Died of stomach trouble April 29 at home at Taylor Mines. Born 24 Oct 1847 Northumberland, England. Came to US in 1870. Mason. Father of E. G. Barrass. Buried April 30 Beaver Dam cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R6B E. G. Barrass born at Render, father in coal mining business, in Nov 1903 elected Circuit Court clerk of Ohio County & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p13C from Beaver Dam "New Wrinkle" 01-05-1899, moved to Taylor Mines about 25 years ago.
- Barrett, Lycurgus

 08-25-1915 H4

 08-25-1915 H5

 08-25-1915 H8

 08-271915 R1

 02-15-1922 H1

 Died of heart trouble Aug 22 at home at Barrett's Ferry. Age 72.

 Wrote for "Hartford Herald" 30 years ago then owned by brother. Left wife, 1 son & 2 daughters.

 Buried Aug 23 family cemetery. See also 01-21-1880 H2, "OCN" 05-23-1958 p1C & 12-26-1974

 p5E married Filura Gentry, father of Lyman Gentry Barrett, editor of "Ohio County News".
- Barrett, Mrs. T. 10-06-1916 R5 Will recorded Ohio County on Oct 2. Left estate to husband, Dr. W. L. Barrett. [08-29 & 08-30-1916 "OM": Telia Barrett died of pneumonia Aug 28 Deanefield. Age 44. Daughter of S. J. Haynes. Left husband, daughter, Mary Leet Barrett, brothers, W. M. Haynes of Bloomington, IN & E. N. Haynes of Thruston, & sisters, Mrs. J. G. Bell & Mrs. Ellen Howard, both of Owensboro. Buried Panther Creek cemetery.]
- **Barrett, Pearl** 11-30-1900 R3 Died of typhoid fever Nov 27. Servant for Mrs. S. R. Cox, with whom she had lived last 10 years. (Black)
- Barrett, Sarah P. 10-17-1906 H2 10-26-1906 R3 Olaton: Died of old age Oct 9 at home of son, Worth W. Lloyd. Age 81-5-3. Born North Carolina, came with father as a child & settled in Grayson County at Falls of Rough. Married 1st William J. Lloyd, they had 3 sons & 2 daughters, 4 survive Worth W. & John P. Lloyd of Ohio County, Mrs. Mrs. G. W. (Elspy) Thurby of Eureka, IN & Mrs. W. H. (Mary) Foreman of Hardinsburg. Married 2nd T. J. Barrett of Barrett's Ferry, they had 2 sons & 1 daughter one survives, Thomas W. Barrett. Buried family graveyard. See also 09-21-1906 R8
- **Barrett, Wesley** 03-25-1904 R4 Died March 20. Funeral at Whitesville. Father of Dr. Lee Barrett of Deanefield.
- **Barron, Erlbeck** 03-18-1903 H2 03-13-1903 R3 Owensboro: Died of old age March 12 at home of daughter, Mrs. Romanza Alexander, near town. Age 84. Father of late Mrs. David Morton. Left 3 children, Mrs. Alexander, Mrs. Sam Morton of Owensboro, & Jarod Barron of Poplar Bluff, MO.
- Barry, John
 03-18-1908 H1
 06-05-1908 R4
 11-30-1910 H4
 12-071910 H1
 12-07-1910 H7
 "Jack". Died March 16 at hospital in Evansville, IN. Shot at Dixon,
 KY on March 14 by group of blacks, who were fleeing from the law. Age 35. Lived Louisville.
 Traveling salesman. Eleven Negroes were sentenced to 7 years in prison and in Nov 1910 were
 pardoned by Governor. [03-17-1908 "OM".]
- **Bartlett, Ben F.** 11-15-1905 H3 11-10-1905 R5 Killed when he fell from his buggy near Alexander schoolhouse. Body discovered on Nov 9. Lived Bartlett neighborhood. [11-11-1905 "OM".]
- Bartlett, c/o Jim 02-11-1914 H8 Barnett's Creek: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Jim Bartlett buried Feb 7 Union Grove.

- **Bartlett, d/o Green** 04-08-1908 H5 Child burned to death April 2. Buried April 3 colored cemetery at Hartford. (Black)
- Bartlett, Dozier B. 09-10-1919 H1 09-12-1919 R1 09-12-1919 R4 Died of typhoid Sep 5 near Bartlett's schoolhouse. Age 65. Born same neighborhood. Married a Miss Christian, 8 children born. Left wife & several children. Buried Union Grove. [09-11-1919 "OM".]
- Bartlett, Ernest 04-17-1903 R4 Died of typhoid fever April 5 at home of Albert Helm in Henderson. Age 20. Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. S. Bartlett of Hartford. Taken to Bell's Run for burial. [04-08-1903 "OM".]
- **Bartlett, Laura A.** 05-30-1906 H2 Eastview: Died of consumption May 25. Left husband & 3 children. Buried May 26 Barnett's Creek Church.
- **Bartlett, Lin** 03-17-1915 H8 Clear Run: Buried March 13 Union Grove cemetery. Left wife, 1 little girl & parents.
- Bartlett, Mrs. James 04-23-1919 H1 04-23-1919 H3 04-25-1919 R3 04-25-1919 R5 Died April 11 at home near Buford. Sister of Mrs. J. H. Travis. Buried Union Grove cemetery.
- Bartlett, Mrs. Melvin S. 12-19-1917 H4 12-14-1917 R5 12-21-1917 R4 Died of paralysis Dec 12 at home near Taffy. Left husband. Buried Dec 13 Union Grove cemetery. [12-23-1917 "OM".]
- **Bartlett, s/o Clarence, Jr.** 05-22-1918 H5 05-17-1918 R4 Beda: Infant died May 13 in Bowling Green. Buried Barnett's Creek cemetery.
- **Bartley, Bill** 10-30-1907 H7 Glasgow: Killed last May at Glasgow Junction by his half-brother, Van Smith.
- **Basehart, Fred D.** 01-18-1911 H6 01-27-1911 R6 Resolutions by McHenry I. O. O. F. See also 09-22-1911 R14B he & later son, George W., conducted mercantile business in McHenry.
- **Baseheart, Elizabeth D.** 10-13-1909 H2 10-08-1909 R7 Resolutions by McHenry I. O. O. F. lodge.
- **Basham, Bessie** ["Mrs."] 04-08-1910 R8 Salem: Her funeral sermon will be preached at Cane Run Church on 3rd Sunday in May.
- **Basham, c/o Mr.** 02-27-1914 R1 Edwards Schoolhouse: Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Basham died Feb 21.
- **Basham, S. L.** 11-01-1918 R4 In Ohio County W. A. Basham of Mattingly administrator of estate.
- **Basham, Thomas** 05-23-1902 R2 Trisler: Died Jan 10. Age 38.
- Baskett, Nellie 06-08-1917 R4 Killed June 6 when auto was struck by a traction car at Watson's Crossing 3 miles north of Henderson. Age 16. Also killed were Jennie Milner, 17, Louise Holloway, 17 & Duncan Clore, 16. [06-07 & 06-08-1917 "OM".]
- **Bassett, Mrs. L.** 10-17-1917 H1 Committed suicide by drowning Oct 10 at Western KY Hospital at Hopkinsville. Age 33. From McLean County. [10-13-1917 "OM".]
- Bassman, Anna 08-21-1907 H4 08-16-1907 R1 Died of paralysis Aug 9 at home in Ohio County at Maxwell. Age 82. Married 60 years. Left husband, John Bassman (age 83), several children, 80 grandchildren & 25 great-grandchildren. [08-13-1907 "OM": Buried family cemetery.]
- Bates, Gee Ford ["Mrs."] 10-29-1909 R1 Fordsville: Buried Oct 19 Miles cemetery.

 Bates, Mrs. Levi 12-06-1901 R2 Hickman: Died Dec 2 at home near here.
 - Survived by husband. [12-04-1901 "OM".]
- **Batsel, John** 07-11-1919 R2 Ceralvo: Funeral Thursday at Point Pleasant. Brother of Mrs. J. W. Baker.
- **Baugh, Maude** 01-13-1904 H1 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. William Baugh died Dec 28 in Sulphur Springs area. Age 10. Born 6 Jan 1893.
- **Baugh, Veachel** 12-13-1911 H8 Wysox: Died of paralytic stroke Dec 7 at Pratt City, AL. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. William Baugh, of this community, 6 brothers & 6 sisters. Engaged to marry Miss Frances Hawthorn on day he died. Buried here Dec 10 at Huntsville cemetery.

- **Baughn, John** 11-24-1915 H5 11-26-1915 R5 Died Nov 20 at home near Magan. Age 81-6-4. Buried Nov 21 Sugar Grove burying ground. [11-28-1915 "OM".]
- **Baurle, John, Jr.** 03-07-1900 H3 Died of acute kidney trouble Feb 28. Resident Henderson. Age 26. Married Miss Parona Dewig previous day at Kasson, IN. Left wife, parents, brothers & sisters. [03-03-1900 "OM".]
- Baxter, A. Wayne
 03-25-1908 H1 04-01-1908 H4 03-27-1908 R1 Killed with an axe by Alfred Cherry (brother of his wife), an idiot, March 21 in Pond Run area southeast of Rockport. Cherry was sent to Western KY Asylum. Left wife, Sarah Baxter, & son, Nute Baxter. [03-27-1908 "OM".]
- **Baxter, s/o Mr.** 09-02-1908 H5 Ceralvo: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. Baxter was buried here Aug 24.
- Baysinger, William 09-02-1908 H1 He & his two sons, ages 14 & 12, died from eating poisonous mushrooms. He died Aug 30 & the boys on Aug 29. Lived Klondyke Mines few miles from Livermore. [09-01-1908 "OM".]
- **Beach, Charles**O1-25-1911 H4 Died of burns Jan 22 at Kirksey in Calloway County.
- **Bean, c/o Cort** 08-08-1902 R2 Mt. Vernon: Baby died Aug 5 & buried Mt. Vernon.
- **Bean, c/o Roe** 04-25-1917 H8 Ralph: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Roe Bean of near Deanefield buried April 20 at Ralph.
- **Bean, Chloe Ann Elizabeth (Acton)** 06-15-1910 H1 Died May 30. Age 77-1-27. Born 3 April 1833. Married Noble Bean, 23 Dec 1852, 10 children born. Left husband & 9 children.
- Bean, Eva (Morton) 02-24-1909 H1 02-24-1909 H5 02-26-1909 R1 Died of pneumonia Feb 22 at home on Walnut Street in Hartford. Age 35. Daughter of late Mr. & Mrs. Alonzo Morton. Left husband, Marvin Bean, 4 little children, & sisters, Miss Bessie Morton of Hartford & Mrs. Chester Stevens of Louisville. Buried Feb 24 Oakwood cemetery.
- Bean, G. Brenton
 12-27-1916 H8 Dundee: Died Dec 22 in his mercantile store at Sulphur Springs. Age 46 years & 8 months. Son of late Noble Bean. Left wife. Buried Mt. Vernon cemetery. See also 03-05-1913 H1 married Miss Cora B. Magan 18 Feb 1913 in Louisville. [12-23 & 12-24-1916 "OM": Died of heart trouble. Also survived by brothers, H. F., W. T., R. K., D. B., T. C. & C. W. Bean & sisters, Sarah E. Thomas & Mrs. M. J. Thomas .]
- Bean, Gabriel Jackson ["Rev."] 08-23-1911 H5 08-18-1911 R1 08-25-1911 R5 09-01-1911 R4 01-14-1914 H8 11-11-1914 H5 Died of dropsy Aug 17 at home of son-in-law, J. H. B. Carson, in Hartford. Age 87. Born 6 Sep 1823. Methodist minister since fall of 1861. Mason. Moved to Hartford fall of 1876 from Goshen. Operated blacksmith & undertaking establishment, ceased latter 2 years ago. Married Mary J. Acton, 17 Oct 1844, 8 children born Mrs. Martha Ross, Mrs. Josie Duke, Mrs. J. H. B. Carson, H. B., Marvin, J. E., L. B. & T. H. Bean. Married 2nd Sarah Francis Hocker, 21 Nov 1897, one son, S. M., born. Left 9 children, 22 grandchildren, 29 great-grandchildren, & brother, Noble Bean of Sulphur Springs. Buried Aug 18 Oakwood cemetery. Memorial window was placed in new Methodist Church at Hartford for him & his wife. See also 07-27-1904 H3, 10-19-1904 H3, 10-21-1904 R1 & 03-29-1911 H5 [08-19-1911 "OM".]
- Bean, Lawrence 12-14-1910 H1 12-16-1910 R10 12-23-1910 R4 Killed in train wreck Dec 10 between San Francisco & Salt Lake City. Age 26 & unmarried. A sister was shot & killed a few years ago while visiting in New Orleans. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Curtis Bean of Beaver Dam, 2 brothers & 2 sisters, including Miss Isabelle Bean of Owensboro. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church. [12-13-1910 "OM".]
- **Bean, Mattie** 02-24-1905 R8 Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. F. Bean of Narrows died of pneumonia & whooping cough Feb 2. Left parents & several brothers & sisters.
- **Bean, Melvina Lois** 05-30-1917 H8 Oak Grove: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. R. K. Bean born May 26 died about 1 hour after birth.
- Bean, Mrs. Willie J. 04-07-1909 H5 04-14-1909 H5 04-28-1909 H4 04-02-1909 R1 04-09-1909 R4 Died of kidney trouble March 31 at home in Hartford. Age 34. Left husband, 2 children & parents, Mr. & Mrs. Joseph Ferguson of near Sunnydale. Buried April 1 Sunnydale. See also 03-31-1909 H5
- Bean, Noble 09-15-1915 H4 09-15-1915 H5 09-17-1915 R5 Dundee: Died Sep 10 at Sulphur Springs. Age 85. Born 7 May 1830. Married Elizabeth Acton, 23 Dec

- 1852, she is deceased. They had 10 children. Left 9 children, 19 grandchildren & 5 greatgrandchildren. Buried Sep 11 Mt. Vernon Church. [09-16-1915 "OM".]
- Bean, Permelia (Baker)
 01-13-1909 H5
 01-15-1909 R4
 Died Jan 11 at home on
 Union Street in Hartford. Daughter of Harvey Baker & Charlotte Render. Wife of Dr. L. B. Bean.
 Left son, Dr. L. S. Bean of Olaton, brother, J. W. Baker, & sisters, Mrs. F. O. Austin of Beaver
 Dam & Mrs. R. P. Hocker of Oklahoma City, OK. Buried Jan 12 Oakwood cemetery.
- Beane, Iva [''Miss''] 06-04-1902 H3 05-30-1902 R2 05-30-1902 R3 Died at city sanitarium in New Orleans May 26 of accidental gunshot inflicted on May 17 at home of uncle, B. T. Lawrence, by a 5-year-old child. Age 17. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Curtis D. Beane of Beaver Dam. Residing with uncle past 2 years while attending Soule's College in New Orleans. Buried May 28 Baptist Church cemetery in Beaver Dam. [06-01-1902 "OM".]
- **Beard, B. F.**03-24-1915 H1 Died March 19 at home of son, M. D. Beard, at Hardinsburg. Age 87-3-19. Operated mercantile firm of B. F. Beard & Co., tobacconist, founder & president Bank of Hardinsburg & Trust Co. Left children, Mrs. Allen Edelin of Burgin, C. L., P. M. & M. D. Beard of Hardinsburg. [03-21 & 03-26-1915 "OM".]
- Beard, Charles Colley 08-19-1908 H6 08-26-1908 H1 08-14-1908 R1 08-28-1908 R5 Died of typhoid fever Aug 11 at home in Fordsville, where he moved 14 years ago from Breckinridge County. Born 22 Jan 1872. Partner with John T. Smith in saddle & harness business. Represented Ohio County in KY Legislature, elected in 1905. Mason. Married 15 Nov 1898 Abbie Smith, daughter of John T. Smith. Left wife & 2 children. Buried Aug 13 Fordsville cemetery. See also 12-30-1904 R4 born Hardin County, father Perry C. Beard died when he was 15, in 1896 located at Fordsville, wife granddaughter of John T. Smith, Sr. & Harvey Ford. [08-13-1908 "OM".]
- **Beard, Matilda** ["Mrs."] 04-04-1902 R3 In Ohio County J. H. Loyd administrator of estate.
- Beard, Morris H. 10-29-1913 H1 Died of uremic poisoning following operation for appendicitis Oct 24 at St. Joseph Infirmary in Louisville. Vice president & cashier of Bank & Trust Company of Hardinsburg. Son of B. F. Beard. Left wife, formerly Miss Sallie Murray, daughter of late John Allen Murray of Cloverport & niece of David R., Eli R. & Logan C. Murray. [10-25-1913 "OM".]
- **Bearden, George L.** 04-29-1908 H3 Committed suicide by hanging in Ballard County. Age 48. Born Caldwell County. Left wife & 4 children. [04-22-1908 "OM".]
- Beasley, Kate 12-09-1908 H5 Will was recorded at Paducah. Elderly. Left a cousin, Joe Chambers. (Black)
- **Beatty, Allen** 07-23-1909 R2 Died July 4 at home near Rockdale. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. T. Beatty, 1 brother, 2 sisters & cousin, Bertha Pollard.
- Beavers, William 01-18-1905 H3 Killed when a flywheel broke Jan 13 at a mill in Calhoun. Engineer. Left wife & a child. [01-14-1904 "OM": William Beaver. Age 45. Resident Calhoun 5 years.]
- Beck, Robert D. 01-06-1909 H1 01-08-1909 R1 01-08-1909 R4 01-08-1909 R8 "Bob". He & 3 others, Fred Westerfield, Elgin Robert Maddox & Dan Keeling or Keely, drowned Jan 4 Green River at Wood's Landing about 3 miles above Paradise. Raft struck by towboat. Son-in-law of Baz Shultz. Left wife & 6 children. [01-06 & 01-07-1909 "OM".]
- Beck, William E. 02-03-1904 H2 02-03-1904 H3 02-05-1904 R4 02-05-1904 R5 Render: Died of typhoid fever & measles Jan 29 at Bevier. Lived McHenry. Left wife & 2 children. Buried Jan 31 Mt. Zion Church near Rosine. [02-04-1904 "OM": "Will".]
- **Beckham, Julia (Wickliffe)**08-06-1913 H1 Bardstown: Died at home at Wickland near here Aug 1. Age 79. Daughter of Charles A. Wickliffe. Sister of late Robert Wickliffe of LA. Mother, daughter & sister of former Governors, including her son, J. C. W. Beckham, Governor of KY. [08-02-1913 "OM".]
- **Bedford, Mrs. T. H.** 02-17-1905 R8 Render: Resident Jett, KY died. Mother of Mrs. Dr. H. B. Innis of here.
- **Bell, Arthur** 06-09-1915 H1 Taken from jail at Princeton & lynched by a mob June 3. Accused of an assault. Lived Clarksville, TN. (Black)
- **Bell, Foster S.** 05-24-1905 H2 05-26-1905 R1 One of 7 killed in train wreck May 18 near McHenry. I. C. Railroad engineer. Lived Louisville. Son of Will Bell

- formerly of Buford. [05-19, 05-20 & 05-21-1905 "OM": Fireman. Married 6 weeks. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.]
- Bell, Ida 06-18-1902 H4 Died June 5 at home in West Point neighborhood. Age 24 years & 6 months. Wife of John Bell, Jr.
- Bell, Jane (Miller) 01-08-1908 H5 Died of pneumonia Jan 3 at home at Sacramento. Age 71. Wife of Thomas Bell & sister of Dr. J. T. Miller of Hartford. Buried Jan 4 Poplar Grove cemetery in McLean County.
- **Bell, John A.**04-25-1900 H3 Died of pneumonia April 23 at home in Morganfield. Age 30. Youngest member of KY Senate. [04-25-1900 "OM": Senator in KY Legislature representing Union & Henderson Counties. Buried Masonic Cemetery in Morganfield.]
- Bell, John D. 02-14-1912 H5 03-06-1912 H4 02-09-1912 R1 03-08-1912 R5 Died of grip & pneumonia Feb 6. Lived near Matanzas. Age 87. Left wife & 3 sons. Buried Feb 8 West Point Church. Will recorded Ohio County, named sons, M. W., John & Ernest Bell.
- **Bell, Luther Emmet** 10-08-1902 H4 Died of inflammatory rheumatism Sep 21. Age 13. [09-24-1902 "OM": Son of T. B. Bell. Lived Pleasant Ridge Area. Buried Mt. Carmel Church.]
- Bell, Mary E. 12-09-1914 H5 12-11-1914 R1 Died of infirmities Dec 6 at home of daughter, Mrs. R. C. Hudson, near Buford. Age 83 years & 1 day. Husband, Jefferson Bell, died about 60 years ago. Left children, Alexander, Sam & Jeff Bell, of Livia Rt. 2, Mrs. I. P. Barnard of Louisville, Mrs. J. C. Riley of Hartford & Mrs. Hudson, Livia Rt. 2 & 61 grandchildren. Buried Dec 7 Mt. Carmel cemetery. [12-10-1914 "OM".]
- **Bell, Mrs.** 07-18-1900 H2 Cooper's Schoolhouse: Died July 14. Lived Pinchico. Buried 15th.
- Bell, Mrs. Jeff 12-11-1901 H3 12-06-1901 R3 Died of complication of diseases Dec 4 at home near Buford. Sister of T. S. Marks & Mrs. John C. Riley of Hartford and J. W. Marks of Louisville. Left husband & 10 children, oldest about 18. Buried Dec 5 Mt. Carmel cemetery.
- **Bell, Richard** 07-14-1909 H5 Owensboro: He & his sister, Susan Miller, died July 11 in same hour. He was 80 & died at home of son, Will Bell, near Masonville. Left 1 son & daughter, Mrs. Nancy Smeathers of Yelvington. [07-13, 07-14 & 07-21-1909 "OM".]
- **Bell, Thomas Lewis** 12-31-1902 H3 One of 3 killed in train wreck Dec 27 at Caneyville. I. C. Railroad watchman. Resident Louisville. [12-28-1902 "OM".]
- **Bell, Virginia (Tinsley)**07-03-1901 H3 07-05-1901 R3 Died of stomach trouble July 1 at home near Buford. Widow of W. M. Bell. Sister of Hartford postmaster, Woodbury Tinsley. Buried family burying ground.
- **Bell, Winnie (Humphrey)** 05-20-1914 H4 Died of tuberculosis May 18 at home in Buford. Age 24. Left husband & mother of near Utica. Buried May 19 Mt. Carmel Church. [05-27-1914 "OM": Mrs. Gilbert Bell.]
- **Bellamy, William T.** 11-11-1904 R8 In Ohio County on Oct 19 J. A. Bellamy appointed administrator of estate.
- **Bellew, Alfred C.** 10-14-1914 H4 Died Oct 11 in Baltimore, MD following an operation. Age 45. [10-13 & 10-16-1914 "OM": Former resident Owensboro, where he was buried.]
- **Bender, George** 07-04-1900 H3 07-06-1900 R4 Committed suicide by hanging himself June 30 at Tennyson in Warrick County, IN. Age 26. Left young wife.
- Bennett, A. L. 04-02-1902 H3 04-09-1902 H1 04-09-1902 H4 Died at Shawnee, OK March 29. Moved there 6 weeks ago from Polk County, FL, where he had lived past 15 years. Left wife & 3 small children. See also 11-15-1884 H3 left Beda & moved to Jasper, Jasper County, MO & 05-13-1885 H3 moved to Florida, brother of C. C. Bennett of Hartford.
- Bennett, A. L. 05-07-1902 H3 Died May 1 at home at Livermore. Age 55.

 Timber dealer. Former resident Owensboro. Left wife, 2 sons & 2 daughters. [05-02-1902 "OM": Wife is a sister of James R. Moseley, Mrs. S. D. Greer & Mrs. A. A. Moseley. Buried Buck Creek Baptist Church.]

- Bennett, Alex 01-07-1910 R5 Died Dec 29. Resolutions upon death.
- Bennett, Amanda J. 11-15-1911 H5 Died of pneumonia Oct 31 near Beda. Age 67. Left husband, I. M. Bennett, sons, Joe S., Alex, both of Ohio County, I. L. & Nathan Bennett, both of Illinois, & daughters, Mrs. W. Q. Parks & Mrs. Susan Bozarth. Buried Beulah Church.
- Bennett, Ann (Stateler) 10-15-1913 H5 10-17-1913 R5 Died Oct 12 at home at Hartford. Daughter of I. P. Stateler. Grandfather, Stephen Stateler was one of first settlers of Ohio County. Left daughters, Mrs. Johnson of McLean County & Miss Mamie Bennett of Hartford. Buried Oakwood cemetery.
- Bennett, Bettie (Ellis) 09-07-1904 H3 09-09-1904 R1 09-09-1904 R4 Beda: Died of consumption Sep 5 at home of brother, James Ellis, in No Creek area. Left husband, Reuben Bennett, & 4 children. Buried Sep 6 Mt. Hermon. [09-08 & 09-09-1904 "OM": Age 48.]
- **Bennett, Bryant** 02-10-1909 H3 In Ohio County sale of lands of his estate. **Bennett, c/o J. Warren** 10-28-1904 R8 Beda: Infant buried Oct 19 Beda cemetery.
- Bennett, Cora ["Miss"] 08-24-1910 H1 09-14-1910 H2 Died of typhoid fever Aug 21. Age 29. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Isaac M. Bennett of Hartford Route 3. Buried Aug 22 Beulah Cumberland Presbyterian Church. [08-26-1910 "OM".]
- **Bennett, d/o Plummer** 04-01-1908 H4 Heflin: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Plummer Bennett of Hartford was buried March 27 Westerfield burying ground.
- Bennett, Dewitt 12-31-1913 H1 01-02-1914 R1 Accidentally shot & killed Dec 26 by his brother, Jimmie (18) on Green River near Paradise. Age 13. Son of Theodore Bennett, who died about 3 years ago. [12-28-1913 "OM".]
- Bennett, Ellis 09-05-1906 H3 09-12-1906 H2 08-31-1906 R5 Died of typhoid fever Aug 29 at home of father, Ruben Bennett, on Center Street in Hartford. Age 22. Buried Mt. Hermon cemetery. [09-06-1906 "OM".]
- Bennett, Estill 09-07-1904 H3 05-17-1905 H5 05-19-1905 R5 Young man died of typhoid fever at home in Washington neighborhood Sep 2. [09-08-1904 & 05-19-1905 "OM".]
- Bennett, Ethel ["Miss"] 04-26-1911 H5 04-28-1911 R1 04-28-1911 R4 05-05-1911 R1 Died of dropsy April 24 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. B. M. Bennett, of Beda. Age 31. Left parents, 4 brothers & 1 sister. Buried April 25 Beda cemetery.
- Bennett, Forrest
 05-12-1909 H1
 05-26-1909 H8
 06-02-1909 H7
 07-14-1909 H3
 05-14-1909 R1
 Oldest son of Mr. & Mrs. Jo. S. Bennett of Beda area committed suicide by taking carbolic acid May 10. Age 21-2-9. Buried May 11 Beulah Cumberland Presbyterian Church cemetery at Beda. [05-14-1909 "OM".]
- Bennett, Hazel Marie 06-22-1904 H3 07-20-1904 H2 07-27-1904 H4 06-24-1904 R8 Daughter of J. Warren & Prudie Bennett died June 21 at home near Beda. About a year & half old. Buried Beda
- **Bennett, Hibbie** 06-24-1908 H1 06-26-1908 R5 Died June 21 of injuries suffered when a keg of powder exploded at Broadway Mines on June 20. Left wife (a daughter of Had Maddox) & 1 child.
- Bennett, Horace O. 01-10-1917 H7 Centertown: Died of pneumonia Jan 4. Left wife, son, Jake E. Bennett & daughters, Mrs. Dr. H. H. Pendleton of Herrin, IL & Miss Opal Bennett, at home. Buried Walton's Creek cemetery.
- Bennett, Jake T. 12-17-1913 H5 12-19-1913 R4 Died of Bright's disease Dec 13 at home near Centertown. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry, 3 years. Uncle of J. C. Bennett & J. H. Barnard. Left wife, sons, M. E., H. O. & A. Lee Bennett, & daughters, Mrs. R. C. Tichenor, Mrs. Herman Render, Mrs. Scioto Hocker & Miss Nellie Bennett. Buried Dec 14 Walton's Creek Church.
- Bennett, John L. 09-19-1913 R5 Died of typhoid fever Sep 17 at home at Arden, AR. Age 64. Born Beda. Eldest son of L. D. Bennett. Married Miss Pauline Barnett, who died several years ago. Buried Arden beside his little daughter.
- **Bennett, John Will** 06-11-1902 H3 Died June 8 at Hopkinsville asylum, where he had been past 3 years. [06-10-1902 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Bennett, Joseph** 03-20-1907 H5 Died March 16 at home in McLean County near Livermore. Age 88.

- Bennett, Joseph A. ["Rev."] 12-23-1908 H1 12-23-1908 H5 01-13-1909 H1 03-10-1909 H5 12-25-1908 R4 12-25-1908 R5 01-01-1909 R4 01-15-1909 R3 03-30-1910 H5 Died Dec 18 at home in No Creek neighborhood of injuries suffered when a wagon rolled over him on Dec 10. Age 67. Born 17 March 1841 Ohio County. Union soldier in Civil War. Methodist minister & Mason. Married Millie A. Crabtree, 17 March 1864, 5 children born, son died infancy. Left wife & daughters, Mrs. C. M. Barnett, Mrs. J. B. Foster of Hartford, Mrs. Fleetwood Ward & Mrs. John W. Sanderfur of near Beda. Buried Dec 20 Mt. Hermon cemetery. His old homestead on No Creek & Beda Road was sold to Moten King in 1910. [12-17, 12-19 & 12-20-1908, 03-11 & 04-08-1909 "OM".]
- Bennett, Joseph R. ["Rev."] 08-04-1909 H6 07-30-1909 R1 11-26-1909 R3 Committed suicide by drowning July 28 in Otter Creek at Vine Grove in Hardin County. Lived Fordsville. Age 65. Born 1844 ten miles east of Hartford. Entered Baptist ministry at 18 and continued until he opened a general store-grocery on Main Street in Fordsville about 9 years ago. Left wife, children, Miss Lena Bennett of Louisville, Frank Bennett of Owensboro, E. R. & Miss Ada Bennett of Aberdeen, brothers, E. R. & J. R. Bennett, & sisters, Mrs. Charles Campbell of Rosine, Mrs. Sallie Mahon of Utica, Mrs. Jessie Meyers & Mrs. Milanda Meyers of Wagoner, Indian Territory. [07-29 & 07-30-1909 "OM": Buried Fordsville. Uncle of Jeff Cundiff, Loyal P. & Alvin S. Bennett.]
- Bennett, L. D. 11-14-1900 H1 Died Thursday at Fairfield, IL. Age 70. Born 16 Sep 1830 Ohio County. Moved to Wayne County, IL 1857, where he served as Justice of Peace & Sheriff (1868-70 & 1880-82). Mason. Married Miss Amanda McCall, 20 Aug 1853 KY; 11 children born, 5 survive William H. of Oklahoma City, Mrs. P. H. Chambers of Denver, CO, Fred A. of Fairfield, IL, Mrs. George F. Rosignal of Parkersburg, IL & Roy of Edgewater, CO. Wife died 27 Nov 1880. Married 2nd Mrs. Rebecca Cockran, 1 Nov 1881, she survives.
- Bennett, Lafe 05-15-1918 H4 05-17-1918 R4 Beda: Died of pernicious anaemia May 11 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Basil Bennett, at Beda. Age 59. Buried Beulah Church cemetery.
- **Bennett, Laura** 05-07-1902 H4 Little daughter of H. O. & Sudie Bennett died March 13 at home near Centertown.
- Bennett, Lindsey
 12-30-1908 H1
 12-30-1908 H5
 01-06-1909 H6
 01-27-1909 H2
 01-27-1909 H6
 12-25-1908 R5
 01-01-1909 R1
 01-22-1909 R5
 Died Dec 24 at home in Beda area. Age 78. Union soldier in Civil War, 26th KY Regiment. Left sons, Henry B., Robert P. & William C. Bennett, daughters, Mrs. Jesse N. (Lydia) Hudson of Beda & Mrs. Luther (Martha E.) Ward of Fairburn, IL, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Dec 25 Beulah cemetery. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing a monthly pension of \$8 for service in Civil War. [12-26-1908 "OM".]
- Bennett, Lucy (Sanderfur) 11-08-1916 H8 10-06-1916 R8 Died Sep 25 at home near No Creek. Age 70-8-10. Born 15 Jan 1846 Henderson County. Daughter of Thomas & Amelia Sanderfur. Married George W. Bennett, 14 Jan 1864, mother of 4 children. Left husband, children, Thomas W., Fielden C., Mary L. & Leslie C. Bennett, 9 grandchildren & 9 greatgrandchildren. Buried Sep 26 Mt. Hermon.
- **Bennett, Martha (Tichenor)** 08-01-1906 H3 Ceralvo: Died of infirmities July 12 at home of daughter, Mrs. R. Helsley. Age 80-5-60. Born 6 Feb 1826. Left husband, T. S. Bennett, 1 son & 2 daughters. Buried July 13 West Providence burying ground.
- Bennett, Mattie 04-14-1909 H6 Died April 7 at Hopkinsville. Widow of C. C. Bennett formerly of Hartford. Buried April 9 Old Mill graveyard in Ohio County. See also 08-23-1905 H3 last week committed to asylum at Hopkinsville. [04-08, 04-09, 04-10 & 04-17-1909 "OM": Age 60. Former resident Owensboro. Widow of Lum Bennett. Left daughters, Mrs. Charles Ross of Louisville, Artie Maddox & Mrs. L. N. Burns, both of Owensboro.]
- **Bennett, Mildred** 05-01-1907 H4 Hopewell: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Alfred Bennett died April 26. Buried April 27 Hopewell cemetery.
- Bennett, Mildred 02-25-1914 H8 Barrett's Ferry: Died Feb 18 at home near here. Left husband & 8 children. Buried Feb 19 Gentry burying ground. [02-19-1914 "OM": Mrs. E. R. Bennett died Davidson Station neighborhood.]
- **Bennett, Mr.** 12-08-1909 H7 12-22-1909 H1 Confederate spy from Missouri, who was killed on 1 October 1861 near Tank No. 3 in northeastern corner of Ohio

- County by a member of Adam's Fork home guards while resisting arrest. First Confederate killed in KY during the Civil War. Buried John B. Haynes graveyard on opposite side of a tree from the graves of John B. & Rhoda A. Haynes.
- **Bennett, Mrs. S. A.** 05-25-1906 R5 Died May 22. Lived Beda. Buried May 23 Mt. Hermon cemetery.
- Bennett, Mrs. Wilson R. 04-13-1910 H1 04-13-1910 H4 04-15-1910 R4 Died of burst blood vessel April 8 in Owensboro, where she lived 112 Todd Avenue. Age 64. Left husband, who is an uncle of U. S. Carson, Misses Electra & Edith Carson of Hartford, their mother being his sister. [04-08, 04-10, 04-12 & 04-13-1910 "OM": Elizabeth Bennett.]
- **Bennett, Nancy** 08-13-1913 H1 Died July 31 at home of son, Joseph C. Bennett. Age 84. Widow of Charles Bennett. Buried Aug 1 family burying ground near Matanzas.
- **Bennett, R. O.** 10-09-1901 H2 10-18-1901 R4 Ceralvo: Died suddenly Sep 20 near here. Left wife & children.
- **Bennett, Ray** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 28. Left wife. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- Bennett, Richard H. 02-13-1901 H2 02-01-1901 R3 Died of pneumonia Jan 31 at home near Beda. Born 8 March 1856. Left wife & son. Buried Jan 31 Mt. Hermon. [02-03-1901 "OM".]
- Bennett, Robert Lewis 06-07-1911 H5 06-02-1911 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Grover Bennett of Route 2 died May 31. Age 2. Buried June 1 Carson cemetery near No Creek. [06-08-1911 "OM".]
- **Bennett, Ruby** 12-16-1908 H3 10-09-1908 R5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Grover C. Bennett of Beaver Dam died of blood poison Oct 6. Buried Oct 7 Carson cemetery.
- **Bennett, Ruby Sunshine** 09-06-1912 R1 No Creek: Three-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Warren Bennett of Beaver Dam buried Sep 1 Beda.
- **Bennett, s/o F. C.** 05-08-1901 H3 Infant died May 5. Lived Beda. Buried May 6 Mt. Hermon. [05-09-1901 "OM".]
- **Bennett, Sallie** 06-26-1912 H1 Died June 20 at home of daughter, Mrs. Joe Wallace. Age 85. Widow of Nathan Bennett. Buried June 20 Beda cemetery.
- Bennett, Sam

 11-03-1911 R5

 11-10-1911 R5

 Smallhous: Died Oct 29 of consumption at Moorman while in route to Smallhous. Past 7 years had lived New Mexico. Left 3 brothers & 3 sisters. Uncle of C. O. Hunter of Hartford. Buried here Oct 30 at Kronos.
- Bennett, Timothy S. 12-12-1906 H5 12-19-1906 H4 12-14-1906 R5 02-08-1907 H1 Died of paralytic stroke Dec 8 at home near Ceralvo. Age 85. Left 1 son, 2 daughters & 1 sister. Buried Dec 9 West Providence Church. C. P. Brown administrator of estate.
- **Bennett, Veola ["Miss"]** 10-05-1904 H3 10-07-1904 R5 05-17-1905 H5 05-19-1905 R5 Died of typhoid fever Oct 3 at home in Washington area. Daughter of late Perry Bennett. Buried Oct 4 Alexander burying ground. [10-07-1904 "OM": Viola Bennett. Survived by mother, Sarah Bennett, 2 brothers & 2 sisters.]
- Bennett, Walter W. 04-06-1904 H3 Died of consumption April 2 at home of brother, Robert L. Bennett, at Calhoun. Age 34. Lived Hanson. Wife died of same illness a year ago. [04-05-1904 "OM": Left son (8 years old), brothers, Robert L. & Herbert Bennett & sisters, Ida Bennett & Mrs. H. D. Bruner.]
- Bennett, William B. ["Dr."] 11-02-1910 H1 11-04-1910 R4 Died of infirmities Oct 29 at home of son, Rev. J. A. Bennett, at Utica. Age 87. Received medical degree from St. Louis University. Practiced medicine & served as Baptist minister in Daviess County since beginning of Civil War. During 1870's pastor of Hartford Baptist Church. Wife died in Daviess County 9 years ago. Also left another son, James C. Bennett, of Ohio County. [See also 10-30 & 11-18-1910 "OM": Buried Utica cemetery.]
- Bennett, William Earl ["Capt."] 10-15-1919 H4 10-17-1919 R1 10-24-1919 R5 Died of apoplexy Oct 13 at home in Owensboro. Age 47. Born Ohio County. Retired Army officer, served in Spanish American War. Son of late Rev. & Mrs. Obed Bennett. Married Miss Ida Purcell of Daviess County about 16 years ago, four children born. Cousin of Alvis S. Bennett of Louisville. Left wife, 3 sons, including William Bennett, sister, Mrs. Will Brown & half-siblings, Ramey E. Duke of Hartford, R. L. Duke of Henderson & Mrs. J. W. Slack of Williamson, WV.

- Buried Oct 15 Rose Hill cemetery in Owensboro. See also 05-14-1897 R4, 09-22-1911 R3B son of Obed Bennett & Mary Angie Hipsley, born 22 July 1873 near Buck Horn [Beda], also served Philippines Insurrection 1899-1902, "OCTN" 12-07-1995 p7B, 12-14-1995 p15B & 12-21-1995 p8B. [10-14, 10-15, 11-19 & 12-14-1919 "OM": Served 30 years in Army. Moved to Owensboro 5 years ago. Mason. Left 3 sons, including Albert S. & Henry Mack Bennett.]
- Bennett, William J. 05-08-1907 H4 05-10-1907 R1 Died May 5 at home of son, George W. Bennett, at Beda. A few days short of being 90. Left sons, Rev. J. A. & George W., daughters, Mrs. David London & Mrs. John London, 42 grandchildren, including Mrs. C. M. Barnett & Mrs. John B. Foster of Hartford, & 38 great-grandchildren. Wife died on same day 12 years before. Buried May 6 beside his wife in Old Mill burying ground. [05-10-1907 "OM".]
- **Benson, James L.** 12-07-1917 R1 Russellville: Died of accidental gunshot here Dec 5. Age 21.
- **Benson, Wallace W.** 12-20-1907 R1 Committed suicide Dec 16 in Owensboro by cutting an artery. Age 24. Lived Baskett in Henderson County. [12-17 & 12-18-1907 "OM": Son of W. T. Benson. Buried Baskett.]
- **Benton, c/o Ben** 03-16-1910 H4 Cromwell: Little child died March 10. Lived Needmore. Buried March 11 Green River Church.
- **Benton, Frances Marie** 05-29-1908 R8 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. M. E. Benton died May 7. Age 11 months & 21 days.
- **Benton, Joseph** 05-06-1908 H8 05-08-1908 R5 Hopewell: Son of Quinton Benton of Wysox died April 27. Age 12. Left parents. Buried April 28 Taylortown.
- Benton, Joshua W. 02-25-1914 H5 02-20-1914 R5 Died of infirmities of old age Feb 19 at home near Beda. Union soldier in Civil War, company D, 26th KY Volunteer Infantry. Buried Feb 20 Beda. [02-21-1914 "OM".]
- Benton, Malin A. 12-13-1918 R1 12-20-1918 R1 06-04-1919 H4 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 08-10-1921 H1 08-12-1921 R4 Soldier killed in action in Europe during World War I. Hit in hip by shell on Verdun front on 15 Oct 1918 & died next day. Private. Age 31. Resident Hartford. Survived by sister, Mrs. E. O. Iler, of Beaver Dam. Returned to Ohio County & buried 7 Aug 1921 Beulah Church near Beda. [12-12-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Benton, Mrs. Warren G. 08-16-1905 H3 08-18-1905 R5 Died Aug 14 at home in Mt. Washington, Ohio. Former resident Ohio County. Left husband & sons, Warren G. & Morris Allen Benton. See also 08-29-1877 H3, 10-03-1877 H1, 06-18-1879 H2 & 07-14-1886 H3 Warren G. Benton married Miss Mary Cameron 30 June 1886 in Buffalo, NY. [08-17-1905 "OM".]
- **Benton, William** 10-13-1909 H4 Central Grove: Buried last Monday at Rockport. Brother-in-law of J. T. Rowe.
- **Berger, John** 04-04-1906 H5 Died at Evansville, IN while celebrating his 50th wedding anniversary. Age 74. [04-03-1906 "OM": Died April 1.]
- Berkley, Frank
 02-23-1910 H1 02-25-1910 R1 02-25-1910 R4 Sulphur Springs: Died of pneumonia Feb 19 near St. John's Catholic Church in New Baymus neighborhood. Age 50. Left wife, who is very sick, 2 sons & sister, Mrs. Hannah Hopper. Buried Feb 20 Acton burying ground [possibly should be Axton cemetery].
- **Berry, Alford Green** 06-19-1912 H1 Central City: Died of malarial fever at home here. [06-14-1912 "OM".]
- Berry, Charlie
 02-14-1917 H5
 02-14-1917 H8
 04-18-1917 H8
 02-161917 R4
 03-02-1917 R5
 Died of pneumonia Feb 9 at home near Beaver Dam. Left wife,
 Laura, & children, Maymee, Elizabeth & E. W. Berry. Buried Sunnyside cemetery. [02-15-1917
 "OM".]
- **Berry, Harry** 05-18-1904 H3 Died of stomach trouble about 2 weeks ago at home of mother, Mrs. Sallie Berry, in Beaver Dam. About 16. Grandson of Dr. W. J. Berry.
- Berry, J. M. 05-11-1910 H1 05-13-1910 R3 Died of Bright's disease May 7 at home of son near Whitesville. Age 83. Left wife & 4 sons & 4 daughters. Brother-in-law of T. J. Smith, J. S. Cecil of Hartford, J. H. Nave of Owensboro & J. B. Sinnett of Whitesville. Buried May 9 Whitesville. [05-08, 05-10, & 06-21-1910 "OM".]

- Berry, J. W. ["Rev."] 12-00-1900 W Died at home of Tom Ball in Centertown of pneumonia. "He was on his way home from the Green River Union church, where he preaches." Lived on farm owned by his mother about 2 & 1/2 miles east of Centertown. He was blind and "he could perform most any kind of work on the farm and did almost as much work as anyone." Left wife & 2 little children. Burial next day at Green River Union burying ground. (obituary published in "New Wrinkle", newspaper printed at Beaver Dam during 1899-1902, originals not found; from copy of original obituary in the possession of Gary Tunget, of Owensboro, KY, who reported that his great-grandfather, Rev. James William Berry, was blind from birth and died on 1 December 1900)
- **Berry, Joe** 04-17-1907 H5 Died April 14 at home in Beaver Dam. Age 98. Buried colored cemetery at Beaver Dam. (Black)
- **Berry, Martha** 03-03-1911 R5 03-10-1911 R3 Died of paralysis Feb 26 in Palo neighborhood. Wife of J. D. Berry. Buried Feb 27 Smith graveyard.
- **Berry, Mrs. Jo**(Black)

 11-22-1918 R5 Died of influenza Nov 16 at Taylor Mines.
- Berry, Sallie (Taylor) 04-07-1909 H4 Beaver Dam: Died March 30. Sister of H. D. & John Taylor of Beaver Dam & Mrs. Warren Gray of Louisville. Buried Beaver Dam cemetery.
- **Berry, W. W.** 10-03-1906 H2 Died of heart failure Sep 29 in jail at Hopkinsville. Under indictment for murder of wife. Their 4 children, youngest 10 days old when mother died, have been sent to orphanage. [09-30-1906 "OM".]
- Berry, Will 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 12-14-1910 H6 02-04-1910 R2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Former resident Ohio County. (Black)
- **Berryman, A. Dolph** 01-29-1908 H5 Died of measles & pneumonia Jan 25 at home at Taylortown. About 45. Left wife & 3 small children. Buried Jan 26 Taylortown cemetery.
- Berryman, Burr P. 09-15-1909 H7 09-15-1909 H8 10-13-1909 H4 09-10-1909 R1 Died Sep 7 at home on Point Pleasant Road 3 miles from Hartford. Age 73. Born 3 Oct 1836 Ohio County. Married 3 times, 1st Miss Lizzie Johnson, 9 May 1865, 2nd Miss Mary J. Dempsy, 30 Sep 1873 & 3rd Miss Annie E. Tracy, 1 Jan 1877. Had 13 children. Left wife & 9 children, E. P. of Omaha, NE, J. P. & A. F. Berryman, Mrs. Alney Tichenor of Centertown, Mrs. Leona Parker of Central City, Mrs. Annie Owen of Gilbertsville, Mrs. P. N. Brown of Rockport, Misses Belle & Elizabeth Berryman, & 1 brother. Buried Sep 8 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [09-11-1909 "OM".]
- **Berryman, Carmie** 09-02-1908 H10 Hopewell: Daughter of Mrs. May Berryman died Aug 24. Age 7. Buried Aug 25 Taylortown cemetery.
- **Berryman, Charlie** 02-09-1916 H8 Hopewell: Died of consumption Feb 6. About 21. Left mother & 1 sister.
- **Berryman, James Hayden** 01-25-1905 H3 Killed by train Jan 17 at Central City, NB. Born & reared Ohio County.
- **Bertrum, Samuel** 07-02-1902 H2 Killed June 28 in a severe storm in Spencer County, IN.
- **Best, George** 10-19-1910 H1 Died of tuberculosis at Springfield. Age 29. Left wife & 2 daughters. At his funeral his sister-in-law, Mrs. John Best, fainted, struck her head against a pew & broke her neck killing her; she was about 30 & left husband & 2 children.
- **Bethel, Belle (Sullenger)**08-18-1915 H1 Died of stomach trouble Aug 12 at home in Henderson. Daughter of late Francis & Susan Sullenger of near Hartford. Widow of Dr. Bethel. Left brothers, James Sullenger of Owensboro & Frank Sullenger on old home place 5 miles west of Hartford. Buried Aug 14 Henderson cemetery.
- **Bethel, J. T.** ["**Dr.**"] 04-28-1909 H5 Died of stomach trouble April 23 at home in Henderson. Married Miss Belle Sullenger of Ohio County.
- Beverly, Cabel 04-10-1903 R4 Shot & killed April 2 in Henderson by W. E. Gatlin. Age 36. Left wife & a child. [04-03, 04-04 & 05-31-1903 "OM": Left wife, Ida, & father, John Beverly.]
- **Bevins, Nannie** ["Mrs."] 04-06-1904 H2 Rockport: Died March 31 at Camden, TN. Sister of H. E. Bartlett of here.

- **Bewley, Elmore W.** ["Capt."] 03-24-1915 H1 Died of pneumonia March 16 at home at Rumsey. Age 66. Born Brandenburg. At 17 moved to Rumsey & has since worked on boats on Green River. Captain of steamer, Bowling Green. [03-17-1915 "OM".]
- **Bewley, Ernest** 05-02-1902 R2 05-02-1902 R3 Brandenburg: Hanged by mob here April 30. He shot Harvey Dowell at Guston April 29.
- Bibb, Robert A. 07-31-1901 H3 Railroad conductor fell between cars at Bluff City, TN & was killed July 25. Lived Bristol, TN. Brother of Mrs. McDowell Fair of Hartford. Left wife & 4 children.
- **Bibbs, Bernice** 03-21-1917 H5 Killed by accidental gunshot March 18 at McHenry. (Black)
- **Biddle, Arthur** 12-12-1900 H2 Son of Rev. A. C. Biddle accidentally shot to death at Sturgis Dec 10. Age 10. [12-11-1900 "OM".]
- **Bidwell, Bina** 04-16-1919 H6 Kronos: Died April 3. Mother of Mrs. Jim Brown. Buried Equality cemetery.
- Bidwell, Lafe 10-11-1905 H2 10-13-1905 R5 Smallhous: Died Oct 5 at home near Godman. About 85. Left wife & 8 children. Buried Equality cemetery.
- Bidwell, Mary E. 08-16-1905 H3 09-06-1905 H2 08-18-1905 R5 04-13-1906 R4 Matanzas: Died of consumption Aug 13 at home near here. Left 3 sons, 3 daughters, 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried Aug 14 Bell burying ground near here. W. P. Render executor of estate.
- **Bidwell, s/o Ferda** 11-16-1904 H3 Matanzas: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Ferda Bidwell died Nov 10 & buried same day family burying ground.
- Bilbro, Mrs. J. A. 10-02-1901 H3 Matanzas: Died of heart disease Sep 26. Lived near here. Left 2 sons & 1 daughter. See also 02-17-1909 H5&6, 02-12-1909 R4 James A. Bilbro returns from 3 years in service & married Miss Lillie Bratcher 10 Feb 1909 in Louisville & 09-22-1911 R16B.
- **Bir, John B.** 05-09-1900 H3 05-11-1900 R3 Died of chronic stomach trouble May 5 at home in Beaver Dam. Left wife & 4 little daughters. Buried May 7 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- Birk, Alice ["Mrs."] 04-03-1907 H7 Died 24 Oct 1906 near Taffy. Memorial.

 Birk, Ed 05-07-1913 H5 05-09-1913 R1 One of 5 killed May 6 by
 Black damp (poisonous fumes) at Taylor Mines. Miner at Taylor Coal Company. [05-07-1913 "OM": Edward Burke.]
- **Birkhead, Ben T.** 06-11-1913 H4 06-13-1913 R5 Died June 9 at Espanola, Florida. Age 65. Resident Owensboro. Left wife, sons, H. A. of Owensboro & E. E. Birkhead of Hartford, & daughter, Miss Pearl Birkhead of Owensboro. Brother of Judge T. F. Birkhead of Owensboro. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. See also 09-22-1911 R4B E. E. Birkhead funeral director at Hartford past 4 years. [06-11, 06-12 & 06-17-1913 "OM".]
- Birkhead, Carrie

 08-07-1901 H3 08-02-1901 R3 Died of complication of diseases July 31 at home in Pueblo, CO. Wife of J. L. Birkhead. Sister of Mrs. A. C. Taylor of Hartford. Buried Aug 3 near Ensor in Daviess County. [08-01-1901 "OM": Mrs. J. Lem Birkhead died of consumption. Buried South Hampton.]
- Birkhead, Miranda (Cottrell)

 06-01-1904 H3

 06-03-1904 R1

 06-03-1904 R4

 Died May

 28 at home of son, Judge T. F. Birkhead at corner of 5th & Bolivar Streets in Owensboro from
 effects of fall day before. Age 79. Born 4 July 1824 Shelby County. Father, Rev. Reuben
 Cottrell, noted Baptist minister moved to Daviess County in 1834. Buried Macedonia Baptist
 Church. Pallbearers were grandsons, Herman, Ernest, Moody, Eben & Carl Birkhead. See also
 09-22-1911 R6B T. F. Birkhead of Owensboro born Daviess County, admitted to bar in 1881 &
 in 1903 elected Circuit Judge. [05-29-1904 "OM".]
- Birkhead, Mrs. T. W. 07-03-1912 H1 Died of heart trouble June 26 at home in Daviess County near Dermont. Age 72. Resident Daviess County 40 years. Husband died over 17 years ago. Left son, William Birkhead & daughters, Miss Zilpah Birkhead, Mrs. Pete Horn, Mrs. Ernest Lancaster & Mrs. J. M. Taylor. Funeral at Maceo Christian Church. [06-27 & 06-28-1912 "OM".]
- **Birth, John, Jr.** 06-10-1908 H3 Killed June 3 by explosion of boiler at flour mill in Knottsville. Son of mill's owner. [06-04 & 06-06-1908 "OM".]

- **Bishop, c/o Alford** 01-29-1919 H1 Midway: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Alford Bishop buried McHenry last week.
- **Bishop, c/o Thomas** 02-26-1908 H1 02-21-1908 R5 Smallhous: Child died Feb 11 near Matanzas. [02-13-1908 "OM": Son of T. R. Bishop died of pneumonia. Age 3. Buried Sanford Tichenor cemetery.]
- **Bishop, c/o Tom** 10-17-1906 H5 Ceralvo: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Tom Bishop buried here recently.
- **Bishop, Delmer** ["Mrs."] 07-05-1911 H5 06-30-1911 R5 Died of paralysis June 28 at Centertown. Left parents & several brothers & sisters. Buried June 29 Central Grove Church. [07-06-1911 "OM".]
- **Bishop, Effie May** ["Miss"] 02-21-1906 H1 02-28-1906 H1 Died Feb 10. Age 21. Lived Centertown. Daughter of E. E. Bishop & Lelia Rowe, mother died 3 years ago. Left father, several brothers & a sister. [02-15-1906 "OM": Niece of Mrs. Raleigh Bishop. Buried Feb 11 Centertown.]
- **Bishop, James W.**06-19-1901 H3 Died of diabetes June 16 at Paoli, IN. Age 41. Resident Owensboro. Drummer. Left wife & little daughter. [06-18 & 06-19-1901 "OM": Former resident Leitchfield. Wife, Lizzie, daughter of J. F. Yager. Also survived by father, J. A. Bishop. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Bishop, John Daviess** 09-11-1918 H8 Midway: Buried Sep 2 Central Grove.
- **Bishop, Laura** 09-05-1906 H3 09-07-1906 R5 Died of consumption Sep 1 at home 3 miles east of Centertown. Wife of John D. Bishop. Buried Central Grove cemetery.
- **Bishop, Leo** 07-01-1914 H5 Died June 27 Western KY Hospital at Hopkinsville. Son of Eden Bishop. Buried June 29 Centertown.
- **Bishop, Martha** 07-28-1909 H5 07-23-1909 R5 07-30-1909 R5 Ceralvo: "Patsey". Died July 15 at home near here. Wife of Thompson Bishop. Left 4 sons & 2 daughters. Buried July 16 Ceralvo cemetery. [07-24-1909 "OM".]
- **Bishop, Mrs. Eden (Rowe)** 12-17-1902 H3 Died of heart disease Dec 11 at home in Beaver Dam. Father, W. L. Rowe, recently died of same. [12-12-1902 "OM": Age 35.]
- Bishop, S. Asburry
 12-05-1902 R2
 12-05-1902 R3
 05-02-1906 H2
 07-041906 H3
 Smallhous: Died of pneumonia Nov 21 at home near here. Left wife, baby, about 3weeks-old, 4 brothers & a sister. Buried Nov 22 Island Station. In Ohio County Clinton J.
 Igleheart administrator of estate.
- Bishop, Serilda (Wade)
 03-08-1905 H4
 03-03-1905 R5
 03-10-1905 R8
 08-041905 R4
 Died of grip near Central Grove Feb 25. Age 58-3-3. Born 22 Nov 1846. Married
 John M. Bishop, 29 Dec 1870, 3 sons born. Left husband & sons, Orville, Oscar & Chester
 Bishop. Buried Feb 27 Central Grove cemetery.
- Bishop, Thomas R. 08-31-1904 H2 08-31-1904 H3 09-07-1904 H2 09-02-1904 R5 Smallhous: Died of heart trouble Aug 24 at home at Ceralvo. Age 67. Left wife, 6 sons & 4 daughters. Funeral at Lone Star Church on Aug 25. [09-01 & 09-03-1904 "OM".]
- **Bivens, c/o J. T.** 01-10-1912 H1 Hickman: One of quadruplets born here Jan 2 died Jan 5. Surviving 3 are all girls.
- Bivens, Richard 01-02-1901 H1 Stabbed to death Dec 23 by Merril Wakefield at Warrensburg, Macon County, IL. Reported to have relatives in Breckinridge County. [12-26-1900 "OM": Parents reside in Ohio County.]
- Black, A. T. 08-10-1904 H3 08-31-1904 H3 08-12-1904 R5 08-26-1904 R1 03-27-1912 H7 "Major". Died of typhoid fever Aug 8 at home at Taylor Mines. Brother of Jailer T. H. Black. Left wife & 4 small children. Buried Aug 9 Bethel Church.
- Black, Aubrey 12-10-1902 H3 12-17-1902 H4 12-12-1902 R3 12-26-1902 R1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Thomas H. Black of Hartford died of heart trouble Dec 5. About 2. Buried Dec 6 Liberty. [12-11-1902 "OM".]
- **Black, Bartena** 03-28-1900 H3 Died of pneumonia March 24 at home 6 miles east of Hartford. Wife of D. C. Black. Buried March 26 Raley burying ground.
- Black, David C. 11-18-1908 H2 11-13-1908 R5 11-13-1908 R8 Died of pneumonia Nov 6. Age 71-7-14. Born 23 March 1837. Married Mary E. Raley, 26 Jan 1868, 5 sons & 4 daughters born, 4 survive. She died 26 Nov 1892. Married 2nd Bertinia Raley, 30 May 1898, she died in March 1900. Buried Nov 7 family burying ground. See also 11-06-1908 R3

- Black, Emma 07-03-1907 H5 06-28-1907 R5 Died of heart failure June 25 at Hopkinsville asylum, where she had been past 4 years. Widow of J. W. Black. Returned to Ohio County & buried June 27 Bethel cemetery. [07-05-1907 "OM".]
- **Black, Felix** 02-21-1900 H3 Died Feb 11 at home near Haynesville. Buried Feb 12 family cemetery.
- Black, Frank
 02-15-1918 R2
 02-15-1918 R3
 03-08-1918 R8
 06-141918 R4
 Young man died of tuberculosis Feb 11 at home of uncle, Frank Black, near Beaver
 Dam. Father, Milton Black, died a few months ago. Buried Feb 13 Bethel burying ground. [0215-1918 "OM": Age 17.]
- Black, Garland D. 02-14-1912 H5 02-16-1912 R4 02-16-1912 R5 Died of neuralgia of heart Feb 6 at home at Fordsville. Age 58. Attorney. Left daughters, Mrs. Nat Alsop of Owensboro & Mrs. Bettie Miller of Mississippi & 1 brother. Taken to Hawesville for burial. [02-08 & 02-14-1912 "OM": Born Hancock County. Buried Reynolds.]
- Black, Henry T. 12-21-1904 H3 12-23-1904 R5 01-13-1905 R8 Died Dec 16 at home in Victory neighborhood 5 miles northeast of Hartford. Left wife & 6 children. Buried Dec 17 Milton Taylor graveyard. [12-22 & 12-27-1904 "OM".]
- Black, Jim 02-07-1900 H2 Reynolds: Died Jan 31 near Haynesville. Left wife & 2 children.
- Black, Milton T. 08-08-1917 H5 08-10-1917 R4 Died of pneumonia Aug 4. Lived Route 2. Wife died about 2 years ago. Left 7 sons, aged 5 to 16, mother, Mrs. Virginia Black of Owensboro, brothers, Frank Black of Hartford & Marvin Black of Owensboro & sisters, Miss Inez Black of Owensboro & Mrs. Fred Clearwater of Hartford. Buried Bethel Church. [08-12-1917 "OM".]
- **Blackburn, Charlie** 10-18-1901 R3 Render: Little son of Robert Blackburn died of typhoid fever Oct 11.
- About 33. Left husband, William Blackburn, 3 children, parents, 2 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried cemetery here. [04-02-1901 "OM": Lizzie Morris Blackburn died of puerperal fever. Left several children. Two of her infants, a day or two old, were placed in care of her sister, Mrs. Adaline Matthews. Buried Ceralvo Cemetery.]
- **Blacklock, c/o James** 01-31-1912 H5 Barrett's Ferry: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. James Blacklock of Owensboro died last week. Brought here & buried New Baymus cemetery.
- **Blacklock, Debora** 03-17-1911 R4 Barrett's Ferry: Three-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. James Blacklock died March 8. Buried March 10 New Baymus cemetery.
- Blacklock, Dick 02-12-1908 H1 02-14-1908 R1 One of 9 killed in mine explosion Feb 10 at Moody Coal Company at South Carrollton. Age 55 & married. (Black) [02-11 & 02-13-1908 "OM": Hugh Blacklock.]
- Blacklock, Ellen 01-01-1902 H2 01-03-1902 R2 Dundee: Died Dec 27 of pneumonia. Lived near New Baymus. Left 8 children. Buried Dec 28 Foreman graveyard near here.
- **Blacklock, John** 02-19-1909 R6 Died of heart trouble Feb 12. Resident South Carrollton. Lawyer. Left wife & 2 children.
- **Blackwell, Lucy** 03-24-1909 H4 Her remains were discovered at Morganfield & were moved to city cemetery there on March 20. Died in 1855. Mother of Tom C. Blackwell of Confederate Home in Pewee Valley.
- Blaine, Frank 07-22-1904 R1 Killed July 18 at Stephensport by Dug & Emmett Daniel. His throat was cut with a razor. [07-19-1904 "OM": Wallace Blain stabbed by Everett Daniel. His wounds are believed to be fatal. Brother of Frank Blain.]
- Blair, c/o Walter

 12-21-1906 R1 Two-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Walter
 Blair of Buford area died Dec 17 in Owensboro from accidentally drinking carbolic acid. [12-18 & 12-19-1906 "OM": Randall Blair died at home of his mother's sister, Mrs. S. W. Howard.
 Buried Buford.]
- **Blair, W. H.** 12-03-1913 H5 In Ohio County W. N. Blair administrator of estate.
- Bland, Mrs. Samuel 10-24-1900 H2 Died last Wednesday at home of son-in-law, Charles Oelze on Hardinsburg & Cloverport Road in Breckinridge County. Age 101 years & 6

- months. Born in April 1799. Came from Virginia when 13. Married Samuel Bland in 1842 at age of 43; 5 children born, 2 survive, Mrs. C. E. Oelze & Henry Bland. See also 03-21-1900 H3
- Blankenship, Annie ["Miss"] 05-13-1903 H4 08-05-1903 H2 08-07-1903 R3 Died of consumption April 23. Age 17. Left parents, John B. & Joanna Blankenship, & several little brothers.
- Blankenship, Laura (Barnes) 10-07-1903 H3 10-28-1903 H1 10-09-1903 R3 10-30-1903 R4 Died Oct 5 at home in Beaver Dam. Wife of Claude Blankenship. Buried Oct 6 Goshen burying ground. [10-09-1903 "OM".]
- Blankenship, Luretta
 02-26-1919 H1
 02-28-1919 R1
 03-07-1919 R5
 Died of stomach trouble Feb 23 at Beaver Dam. Age 65. Born Beaver Dam. Widow of William H.
 Blankenship of Beaver Dam. Stepmother of County Clerk of Ohio County, W. Claude Blankenship, since he was 3 years old. Left no children. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church.
 Mrs. Minnie Blankenship appointed executrix of estate.
- Blankenship, Richard W. 11-28-1900 H3 11-30-1900 R3 12-21-1900 R4 "Dick". Young man died of typhoid fever Nov 26 at home in Beaver Dam. Buried Nov 26 Beaver Dam cemetery. [12-01-1900 "OM".]
- **Blanks, Roy** 06-26-1912 H5 Killed in February at Nortonville. Thomas Woodward was acquitted of his murder.
- **Blanton, Sylvanus** 06-13-1919 R5 Died of senility June 5. Over 90. Lived Palo neighborhood.
- **Bledsoe, Milton** 03-22-1905 H1 Glasgow: Killed at Burkesville by a woman several years ago. Elderly. (Black)
- **Blevins, Mary** 07-22-1908 H6 In Ohio County Y. L. Moseley administrator of estate.
- Block, David J. 03-03-1909 H2 02-26-1909 R5 Died in Springfield, IL. Born 20 Oct 1863 Baltimore, MD. Hotel proprietor. Formerly lived Hartford, where he operated Commercial Hotel. Married Miss Corda Phipps, sister of late John R. Phipps of Hartford. Left wife, 2 sons, including David J., Jr. & 3 daughters.
- Boales, John 11-15-1916 H2 11-10-1916 R4 Shot & killed his wife, son-in-law, James Aldridge & then himself Nov 7 in Christian County. Age 59. [11-11-1916 "OM".]
- Board, Norris

 08-30-1905 H2 Killed in a freight wreck near Irvington.

 Train fireman. Lived Holt in Breckinridge County. [08-25-1905 & 04-13-1906 "OM": Morris
 Board killed Aug 24. Age 21. Left father, Walker Board, brother, Hardin Board, sisters, Alice &
 Lee Board & uncle: J. P. Cox.]
- **Bodine, Annie** ["Miss"] 11-03-1915 H8 Smallhous: Died here Oct 28 at home of brother, J. R. Bodine.
- **Bodine, Mrs.** 03-15-1916 H8 Died at Greenville & buried there. Sister of Mrs. L. G. Haden of Rockport.
- Boehm, Bessie (Calloway) 08-13-1902 H3 08-15-1902 R2 Smallhous: Wife of Bud Boehm died last week in Daviess County. Lived Utica. Left baby girl, who will live with her sister, Mrs. Fielden Bennett of Beda. Sister of Alva Calloway of here. [08-14-1902 "OM".]
- **Boling, c/o Homer** 09-13-1918 R8 Narrows: Infant died Sep 8.
- **Boling, John David** 02-08-1907 R5 Missing since 12 May 1903. Age 48. Lived Lyonia. Left wife, Sarah, & 4 children of Reynolds.
- **Bolling, Silas**01-19-1910 H8 02-14-1912 H4 Beaver Dam: Died here at home of son, Rev. J. B. Bolling. Age 86. Taken to former home at Perryville in Boyle County for burial. D. B. Rhoads administrator of estate.
- Bollinger, R. R. 12-26-1906 H1 Last name mistakenly listed as "Bollington". Drowned Dec 19 in ditch about mile from Stanley in Daviess County. Farmer. Lived Worthington area. Left wife & 10 children. [12-20-1906 "OM".]
- **Bolton, Billy** 03-20-1907 H4 Centertown: Died March 12 at home here. Buried March 13 Phipps graveyard.
- **Bolton, Delta Beatrice** 06-08-1917 R8 Rockport: Infant of Mrs. Lula Bolton died June 1.

- Bolton, Goldie 09-28-1910 H2 Died from swallowing a watermelon seed Sep 20. Age 9. Daughter of Perry Bolton of Panther neighborhood in Daviess County. Buried Sep 21 Glenville Presbyterian Church. [09-21-1910 "OM".]
- **Bolton, Mrs. Alex** 10-09-1908 R6 Barrett's Ferry: Died of consumption Sep 25. Buried Wedding burying ground near Sulphur Springs.
- **Bolton, Mrs. Henry** 06-15-1910 H1 Smallhous: Died of consumption. Buried June 11 near here.
- **Bolton, Mrs. Luther** 09-24-1902 H3 09-26-1902 R3 Died of Bright's disease Sep 17 at home at Sulphur Springs. Buried Sep 18 Buck Midkiff burying ground. [09-25-1902 "OM".]
- **Bondurant, Mrs. D. A.** 09-13-1911 H5 Died Sep 5 at Madisonville. Age 86. Aunt of Annie D. Barnett.
- Booker, child 10-20-1916 R5 Child accidentally shot & killed Oct 15 at Central City by Jesse Wood. Age 8. (Black) Child of Josh Bostick, age 6, also shot & killed. [10-17-1916 "OM".]
- **Boon, c/o Fred** 08-26-1908 H1 Smallhous: Child buried Aug 14 Equality. Born Aug 9.
- **Boone, Eddie** 09-29-1909 H4 Leitchfield: He & Frank Westerfield were killed Sep 17 in explosion of boiler at sawmill owned by Charley Boone near Spring Lick. Age 18. [09-29-1909 "OM".]
- **Boone, Gertie May** 09-30-1910 R5 10-07-1910 R4 Smallhous: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Fred Boone died Sep 19. Buried Sep 20 Equality cemetery.
- **Boone, James** 08-14-1907 H4 08-21-1907 H8 Smallhous: Died Aug 6 of cancer at home near Ceralvo. Age 55. Left wife, 5 sons, including Fred Boone, 3 daughters & mother. Buried Aug 7 Nelson Station in Muhlenberg County.
- Boone, Joe 03-19-1913 H1 Died of infirmities March 13 at home of son, George, near Utica. Age 82. Lived Ohio County, where he was born near Bell's Run. Left children, Mrs. George Lanham, George & Gordon Boone. [03-14-1913 "OM".]
- **Boone, Polly**05-24-1911 H1 Tompkinsville: Died of infirmities at home of son, Samuel Boone. Age 104. Closely related to Daniel Boone. Left son & about 50 grandchildren.
- **Boone, Ruby Pearl** 06-20-1913 R1 Smallhous: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Fred Boone died June 13 at home. Age 3 months.
- **Boone, Starling** 05-25-1904 H3 Fell from steamer, Wabash, & drowned May 20 at Diamond Island. (Black)
- **Bosket, Mrs. O. B.** 11-23-1917 R5 Died of pneumonia Nov 19. Lived Centertown.
- **Boskett, Mrs. Albert** 01-17-1919 R4 Centertown: Died Jan 12 at home near here. Buried Jan 13 Centertown cemetery.
- Bostick, c/o Josh 10-20-1916 R5 Child accidentally shot & killed Oct 15 at Central City by Jesse Wood. Age 6. (Black) Booker child, 8, also shot & killed. [10-17-1916 "OM".]
- Boswell, Caleb 07-23-1913 H3 07-25-1913 R5 Died of heart trouble July 21 at home near Dundee. Age 45. Left wife & several children. Buried July 22 Neighbors graveyard. [07-24-1913 "OM": C. J. Boswell. Left 3 children.]
- Boswell, Cynthia

 05-26-1909 H5

 06-09-1909 H7

 12-15-1909 H7

 05-211909 R5

 05-28-1909 R2

 Died of infirmities May 18 at home of daughter, Mrs. Martin, about 3 miles east of Hartford. Age 86 years & 5 days. On same day her great-niece, Sylvia Daniel, daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Willie Daniel, died. Both were buried May 19 Bethel cemetery. Left 3 daughters, including Mrs. Martin & Mrs. Leach & several grandchildren. [05-28-1909 "OM".]
- **Boswell, Henry** 12-07-1906 R1 In Ohio County W. M. Potts administrator of estate.
- **Boswell, Herman** 05-20-1903 H2 Died from copperhead snake bite near Bluff City in Henderson County. Age 7. [05-15-1903 "OM": Died May 13.]
- **Boswell, Martha Ann (Canan)** 03-15-1916 H8 03-22-1916 H8 Barrett's Ferry: Died of infirmities March 13 at home of son-in-law, Ed Foreman. Age 76-4-15. Daughter of Charles F. &

- Malinda Canan, deceased. Married N. P. Boswell, 20 Jan 1856. Left sons, C. F., Thomas & Nattie Boswell, & daughters, Amanda Daniel & Sallie Foreman. Buried Boswell cemetery near Fairview.
- **Boswell, Mollie** 10-11-1901 R3 10-25-1901 R3 Daughter & only child of Caleb J. & Tisha Boswell of Narrows died of spinal meningitis Oct 3. Born 29 April 1900.
- **Boswell, Rachel** ["Mrs."] 11-28-1906 H2 05-08-1907 H5 05-29-1907 H4 Olaton: Died of pneumonia Nov 22. Left 2 sisters. Funeral at Mt. Vernon.
- Boswell, Tisha
 11-27-1918 H4
 11-27-1918 H5
 11-29-1918 R1
 11-29-1918 R5
 Died of Spanish Influenza Nov 18 near Narrows. Age 51. Widow of Caleb J. Boswell.
 Left children, Josie Ann, Caleb & Zelpha Boswell, father, 2 brothers & 2 sisters, including Bernice Nabors of Jordan, IA. Buried Johnson cemetery.
- **Bourland, Ethel** ["Miss"] 08-17-1904 H2 Sebree: Daughter of W. E. Bourland was killed by lightning Aug 13 at Dixon. Age 15. [08-16-1904 "OM".]
- **Bowen, Horace** 05-28-1902 H3 Smallhous: Died in Army. Brought here for burial last week.
- **Bowen, J. W.** 05-09-1902 R3 In Ohio County C. D. Wallace administrator of estate.
- **Bowers, c/o Ed** 03-12-1902 H3 Child of near Sunnydale died last week. Three other children of family are ill of scarlet fever.
- **Bowlder, William** 12-18-1907 H8 He & his wife were hit & killed by train Dec 13 near Fulton. A son was also injured.
- **Bowles, s/o Bobby** 01-13-1911 R2 Glasgow: Three little boys of Bobby Bowles died in house fire Jan 9 near Wisdom. Ages 1 to 4.
- Bowles, T. K. ["Capt."] 08-31-1910 H1 08-31-1910 H5 09-07-1910 H5 Killed by blow from Herman Young Aug 25 on Green River near Smallhous. Captain of towboat, Samuels, of Evansville. Age 53. Lived Rochester. [08-26 & 08-27-1910 "OM": Thomas Knight Bowles.]
- **Bowling, Morris** 12-29-1905 R1 Narrows: Died of typhoid fever Dec 25. Son of James A. Bowling. His brother, Austin, is ill of same. Left wife & 1 child. Buried Dec 26 Gentry burying ground.
- **Bowling, T. A.** 05-31-1901 R3 Hodgenville: Butted & killed by a ram. Lived Hammonsville 10 miles south of here.
- **Bowman, William Milton** 09-13-1905 H3 Died of heart failure at Eddyville. Greatnephew of Betsy Ross, who made first American flag. [09-12-1905 "OM".]
- Bowmer, Mrs. M. A. (Gardiner) 05-11-1906 R1 Died May 6 at Hardinsburg. Age 60. Born Ohio County. Daughter of Rev. R. G. Gardiner. Left children, mother & brother. Buried Hardinsburg cemetery.
- Boyd, Ed 02-14-1908 R1 02-21-1908 R3 Central City: Committed suicide Feb 12 by shooting himself. Left wife, father, Ben C. Boyd of here, stepmother, half-sister, Miss Irene Boyd, & sister, Mrs. James Lacefield. [02-13, 02-19, 02-21 & 02-22-1908 "OM".]
- **Boyd, Effie May** 12-20-1918 R5 Daughter of Billie Boyd of Centertown died of influenza Dec 18. Age 15.
- **Boyd, Forcye** 04-11-1917 H1 04-11-1917 H8 04-20-1917 R3 Died of measles April 6 at Akron, OH. Survived by parents. Buried Centertown cemetery. [04-12-1917 "OM".]
- **Boyd, James** 10-12-1904 H2 Struck & killed with mop handle by James Richardson at Western KY Asylum at Hopkinsville. (Black)
- **Boyd, John** 02-26-1902 H2 Accidentally shot to death while hunting in Hopkins County, where he lived Isley area. About 45. Left wife & 4 children. Miner. [02-22-1902 "OM": Killed on Feb 17.]
- Boyd, Minta (Christian)
 04-07-1905 R4
 07-24-1907 H1
 12-29-1909 H6
 Cane
 Run: Died March 28. Daughter of C. V. Christian. Sister-in-law of Buck & Tom Boyd of
 Centertown. Married 1876. Left husband, Rufus Boyd, & 5 daughters. Buried March 29 McCord
 burying ground. Husband born 18 July 1852 one of 12 children of Elijah Boyd.

- Boyd, Nola 05-08-1918 H1 05-08-1918 H4 05-10-1918 R5 Rosine:
 Died at home at Horse Branch. Buried May 3 Wilson cemetery. Left husband, Rev. R. L. Boyd, & 1 son.
- Boyer, John

 O8-05-1908 H1 He & 3 other blacks, Virgil Jones, John
 Jones & Joe Riley were lynched by mob Aug 1 at Russellville. They were accused of assisting
 Rufus Browder, who had shot and killed J. F. Cunningham, in Todd County recently. [07-14 &
 08-02-1908 "OM": James T. Cunningham killed on July 13.]
- **Boyer, William A.** 09-02-1910 R1 Killed by mine cave-in near Haynesville Aug 29. About 54. Never married. [08-30-1910 "OM": Buried Haynes graveyard.]
- Boyle, Willie J. 04-17-1908 R1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Pat Boyle of near Moseleyville died from drinking whiskey. Age 5. They have 5 other children. Buried Zion Methodist Church. [04-15-1908 "OM": Died April 14.]
- Bozarth, Delbert 01-19-1916 H3 01-21-1916 R3 Ten-year-old son of Joe Bozarth died of pneumonia Jan 17 at home in Beaver Dam. Buried Jan 19 Oakwood cemetery. [01-21-1916 "OM".]
- Bozarth, Frank

 10-24-1906 H3 Died of Bright's disease Oct 18 in Daviess County at home of daughter, Mrs. Leslie Johnson. Lived Glenville area of Daviess County. Age 71. Former resident Leitchfield. Left 6 children, Miss Sallie Bozarth, Mrs. Edward Bruner of Hartford, Mrs. Johnson, Tilden, Leslie & John Bozarth. Buried Oct 21 in Breckinridge County. [10-20-1906 "OM".]
- **Bozarth, John James** 01-14-1903 H3 01-09-1903 R3 01-16-1903 R3 Died of paralysis Jan 7 near Hartford. Mason. Left wife & several children. Buried Jan 8 Oakwood cemetery.
- Bozarth, Leslie 09-12-1906 H6 Leitchfield: Shot by Henry Basham Aug 31 at crossroads near Caneyville and died on Sep 5. [09-06-1906 "OM": Shot by Harry Basham.]
- **Bozarth, Mary E.** 11-03-1916 R1 Nannie Daniels administratrix of estate in Ohio County.
- **Bracken, W. L. S.** 08-01-1900 H1 07-27-1900 R3 Died July 25 at Cromwell. Age 75. Never married. Mason. Buried July 26 Faught burying ground near Cromwell.
- Bradley, c/o Sam
 10-03-1900 H2 Nine-month-old infant died from a fall at Mayfield.
- **Bradley, John Sam** 12-06-1901 R2 Leitchfield: Shot & killed in fight over a game of cards by Charley Rich at Annetta about 10 miles from here. [12-04-1901 "OM".]
- **Bradley, Joshua** 01-02-1901 H2 Leitchfield: Died of apoplexy last Tuesday. Lived Annetta. Current Republican candidate for Jailer.
- **Bradley, Mabel** 07-21-1909 H1 Daughter of J. D. Bradley killed by lightning at Nabob in Barren County. Age 5.
- **Bradley, s/o Pearl** 02-13-1903 R2 Smallhous: Infant died Feb 8 at South Carrollton. Grandson of Mr. & Mrs. John F. Brown.
- **Bradley, Thomas L.** 04-25-1917 H1 04-27-1917 R1 Died of pneumonia April 22 near Hartford. Age 51. Left wife & children, Mrs. Claudia Daugherty of Weir City, KS, Floy Evans of Ill., Joseph T. Bradley of near Hartford, Logan, Ethel & Orbra Bradley, live at home. Buried Oakwood cemetery. [04-28-1917 "OM".]
- **Bradshaw, James** 02-11-1903 H2 Leitchfield: Died of pneumonia last week near here. About 70. Left wife.
- **Brady, Ethel** ["Miss"] 01-30-1907 H1 Owensboro: Daughter of James Brady of Stanley neighborhood died of burns Jan 23. Age 17. [01-23, 01-24 & 01-25-1907 "OM".]
- Brame, Booker 04-14-1909 H1 Hopkinsville: Lynched by mob April 9. Accused of assaulting Miss Gee the previous day. (Black) [04-09, 04-10, 04-11 & 04-13-1909 "OM": Ben Brame lynched by mob of 200 or 300 at Flat Lick. Age 18.]
- **Brame, James**03-23-1906 R3 Shot & killed by Garth Tompkins in Hopkins County on 24 Dec 1902. Tompkins was convicted of murder & executed by hanging at Madisonville on 16 March 1906. [03-17-1906 "OM".]
- **Brannon, Champ Carter** 08-30-1905 H1 Child killed Aug 23 in Hopkinsville by a runaway horse. Age 6. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Gus T. Brannon, & baby sister, Rose Mason

- Brannon. [08-24 & 08-29-1905 "OM": Recently moved there from Owensboro. Buried Riverside cemetery in Hopkinsville. Granddaughter of Major Bramham.]
- **Brasher, s/o Thomas** 05-07-1902 H2 Little boy died of worms Saturday at Kelly in Christian County.
- Brasher, William R. 01-17-1913 R1 Madisonville: Died of tumor Jan 8 at Norton Infirmary in Louisville. Age 33. Lived Earlington. Single. Left 2 sisters. Buried Lewisburg.
- Bratcher, Angeline 07-31-1901 H3 08-28-1901 H3 09-04-1901 H3 08-09-1901 R2 Ceralvo: Died of heart trouble July 21 at home here. Left husband, Monroe Bratcher, & 9 children. Buried July 22 West Providence.
- Bratcher, Barrett 03-25-1903 H2 03-27-1903 R3 Olaton: Run over & killed by train March 22 in Ohio County in vicinity of Dan Station & Horse Branch. About 55. Several years ago had moved to area from Leitchfield.
- **Bratcher, Eclesia Estin** 02-07-1900 H4 Died of consumption Dec 21 at home of father, Presley Bratcher, near Horse Branch. Age 23. Married Miss Laura B. Park 24 May 1899.
- Bratcher, Joe 01-08-1919 H1 Died of influenza Jan 1 at Horse Branch.
- Bratcher, Logan 04-11-1917 H1 04-11-1918 H8 Eight-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. Varda T. Bratcher died of accidental gunshot April 7. Buried New Baymus Christian Church. [04-11-1917 "OM".]
- Bratcher, Mike 08-26-1914 H8 Barrett's Ferry: Died of tuberculosis Aug 18 at home of grandfather, J. P. Lloyd. Age 20. Born 31 May 1894. Nephew of Joseph Bratcher of Millwood. Left 2 brothers & 1 sister. Funeral Aug 19 at New Baymus Christian Church. See also 06-03-1914 H4 & 08-19-1914 H8
- Bratcher, Monroe 08-28-1901 H3 09-04-1901 H3 08-23-1901 R3 09-06-1901 R2 08-27-1902 H3 Died of pneumonia Aug 20 at home near Ceralvo. Mason. Wife died July 21. Left 9 small children, 7 boys & 2 girls. Buried Aug 21 West Providence Church. S. A. Bratcher administrator of estate.
- **Bratcher, Morgan** 07-10-1907 H3 Killed at Battle of Shiloh on 6-7 April 1862. Union soldier, Co. B, 17th KY Infantry.
- Bratcher, Mrs. 12-09-1914 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of cancer of mouth Dec 2 here at home of daughter, Mrs. John King. Age 82. Also left son, Sam Mason. Taken to Grayson County to be buried beside husband. [12-10-1914 "OM".]
- **Bratcher, Sam** 10-15-1902 H2 10-22-1902 H2 Rockport: Accidentally killed while loading coal at Rock Springs, Wyoming. Age 28. Went there a few weeks ago. Had lived Echols. Left wife. Will be brought here for burial. [10-19-1902 "OM".]
- Brawner, Mrs. Richard (Hudson) 07-05-1911 H5 07-12-1911 H5 06-30-1911 R5 07-07-1911 R5 Died June 28. Lived Cincinnati, OH. Left husband, 4-year-old son, week-old-baby, mother, Mrs. Emma Hudson of Hartford & brother, Frank Hudson. Buried July 1 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- **Breathitt, Lucy** 01-28-1903 H2 Died at home in Christian County near Casky. Age 110. Born in 1793 near Richmond, VA. Came to KY as a child. (Black)
- **Brenner, May** 10-24-1906 H2 Committed suicide by taking corrosive sublimate Oct 22 at Evansville, IN. Age 20. Left husband & baby. [10-23-1906 "OM".]
- **Brent, Margaret** 04-19-1916 H4 Age 112. Funeral April 15 at Uniontown. (Black)
- **Brewer, W. B.** 10-14-1908 H4 Died of paralysis last week. Editor of "Fairview Review" at Fairview. [10-06-1908 "OM": Died Oct 5 in Todd County.]
- **Brey, F.** 03-25-1904 R4 Died March 20. Funeral at Whitesville. [03-22 & 03-23-1904 "OM": Fidele Brey.]
- Brey, J. B. 02-27-1901 H3 Died of pneumonia Feb 23. Lived Whitesville. Age 69. Born Grayson County. Moved to Whitesville when young man. Left 6 children Rev. Father Brey of Cloverport, Mrs. J. M. Hamilton, Mrs. Pat Howard, Mrs. F. D. Barnett and two daughters who are nuns, one in Missouri & other at Loretto. [02-26-1901 "OM": J. William Brey. Wife, Theresa Rose Drury Brey, died 12 Feb 1901, & son, Bernard Brey, died week earlier, all died of pneumonia. Among children are Rev. Celestine Brey, Sister M. Angleo Brey & Sister M. Delphine Brey. Buried Catholic cemetery in Whitesville.]

- **Bright, Margaret M.** 03-16-1910 H2 Recently died. Left several children.
- Brisentine, Marshall 05-16-1917 H8 Prentiss: Son of Mr. & Mrs. James Brisentine of Little Bend died May 2. Age 18. Buried New Harmony burying ground.
- Bristow, Hiram

 11-13-1912 H1 Died of paralysis Nov 7 at home at Habit.

 Age 70. Born 15 June 1842 Daviess County. Married Minerva Kirk in 1865. Left children, Mrs. Charles Riddle of Dermont, Mrs. Jack Williams of Cane Run, Mrs. Charles Harrison, Mrs. Gus Taylor, Mrs. Elbert Ware & Bunyan Bristow of Habit & 9 grandchildren. [11-09, 11-10 & 11-19-1912 "OM".]
- Brookins, Shanks
 12-13-1916 H1
 12-15-1916 R1
 12-15-1916 R8
 Shot & killed his wife, Jennie, & then himself Dec 9 in Hayti. E. E. Birkhead administrator of estate of Jennie Brookins. (Black) [12-10-1916 "OM".]
- Brooks, Fannie 02-15-1907 R8 Horse Branch: Died Feb 6 at Haynesville. Grandmother of Waitman Brooks. [02-13-1907 "OM": Died of grip. Age 77. Reared family of 11 children. Survived by sons, David & Jeff Brooks of Haynesville, Marshall Brooks of St. Louis & daughters, Edith Winkler, Rena Crow of Whitesville, Mrs. Felix Willis of Haynesville & Bettie Voyles.]
- Brooks, George 10-10-1900 H3 Committed suicide by taking morphine at Whitesville on Oct 2, his 85th birthday. Born 2 Oct 1815 at Fordsville. Moved to Whitesville in 1840. Mason. Left children, D. H. & A. P. Brooks of Whitesville & Mrs. William Allen Johnson of Palmetto, IN. Buried Panther Creek Baptist Church in Ohio County. [10-04-1900 "OM".]
- Brooks, Henry Allen 09-13-1916 H5 09-08-1916 R5 Died of Bright's disease Sep 5. Age 69. Lived Beda. Left wife & daughters, Mrs. Frank Hicks, Mrs. James Allen & Mrs. Edgar Leach. Buried Sep 6 Beulah Church. [09-14-1916 "OM".]
- Brooks, Herbert R. 01-22-1919 H5 01-29-1919 H5 Died Jan 20 at Evansville, IN. Nephew of Mrs. S. O. Keown and brother of Florence Southerland, both of Hartford. Also left a brother.
- **Brooks, Maggie (Wright)**09-20-1901 R2 Died of typhoid fever Sep 12 at home in Fordsville. Age 36. Born 5 Oct 1864 in Bardstown. Oldest daughter of Reuben & Mary A. Wright. Married Phillip H. Brooks, 15 April 1884; he died 13 July 1894, leaving wife & 3 children. Buried Sep 13 beside husband & little son in Brooks graveyard near Haynesville.
- Brooks, Nat

 10-17-1906 H4

 10-12-1906 R5

 10-26-1906 R8

 12-071906 R1

 Killed Oct 9 in mine of Black Coal Company near Fordsville when coal fell on him.

 Age 53. Left wife, 4 children, 2 are married, mother, 11 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Fordsville.

 L. L. House administrator of estate. [10-11-1906 "OM".]
- **Brooks, Olan** 09-17-1919 H1 09-26-1919 R3 Died of typhoid Sep 13. Buried cemetery near Barnett's Creek Church.
- Brotherton, Rebecca 01-22-1902 H3 01-17-1902 R3 Died of paralysis Jan 14 at home in Owensboro. Age 77. Widow of John Brotherton. Mother of Mrs. Sam K. Cox of Hartford. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [01-15-1902 "OM".]
- **Brotherton, W. A.** 06-06-1919 R8 "Bud". Died June 1 at home in Gainesville, FL. Former resident Owensboro. Brother of Mrs. S. K. Cox of Hartford. [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Browder, Robert W. ["Rev."] 03-29-1916 H4 03-29-1916 H5 03-31-1916 R1 Died of complication of diseases March 22 at Russellville. Age 64. Methodist minister. Born near Olmstead. Son of Rev. George Browder, also Methodist minister. Married twice. Left wife, formerly Miss Sullivan of South Carrollton, sons, George Dick Browder & Stephen Rowan Browder, daughter, Mrs. George Stewart of Elizabethtown, brothers, Rev. Luther Browder of Georgia & Wallace W. Browder of Hartford. Burial Russellville. [03-24-1916 "OM".]
- **Brown, A. J.** 03-28-1917 H8 Fordsville: Died March 22 & buried here. Grandson of Mrs. Mat Smith of Monett, MO.
- Brown, Adam N. 10-05-1910 H5 10-05-1910 H8 11-09-1910 H8 09-30-1910 R4 09-30-1910 R5 11-04-1910 R5 Hopewell: Died of cancer Sep 27 at home of son-in-law, Bill Johnson, near Rockport. Born 30 May 1829. Married Miss Mary Daniel, 27 Nov 1857, she died 11 Oct 1897. Married Miss Jane Ross in 1898. Buried Hopewell. John B. Wilson administrator of estate. [10-06-1910 "OM".]
- **Brown, Agnes** ["Mrs."] 10-25-1918 R5 In Ohio County M. T. Likens administrator of estate.

- Brown, Agnes (Gillmore) 07-25-1900 H3 07-20-1900 R3 Died July 14 at home in Irvington. Age 42. Formerly of Paradise area. Left husband, William Brown, & 1 child. Daughter-in-law of J. Brown of Paradise. Buried July 16 Hopewell burying ground near Paradise.
- **Brown, Al** 01-04-1911 H4 Magan: Died Dec 27 at Hopkinsville asylum. Buried Dec 29 Sugar Grove cemetery near here.
- Brown, Annie Helen 11-14-1917 H8 11-16-1917 R1 11-16-1917 R5 Equality: Died Nov 5 at home of brother, J. W. Brown, at Kronos. Wife of Henry Logan Brown. Aunt of Miss Mary Ethel Everly. Buried Equality cemetery.
- Brown, Annie Lee (Taylor) 08-20-1919 H4 08-22-1919 R1 Died of leakage of heart & dropsy Aug 14 at home of father-in-law, J. W. Brown, near Cromwell. Age 23. Daughter of late Judge Taylor, County Judge of Ohio County. Left husband, W. B. Brown, 7-month-old child, brother, Harvey Taylor & sister, Mrs. Eck Hudson, both of Steubenville, OH. Buried Aug 15 Centertown cemetery.
- **Brown, Brentwood** 03-29-1916 H8 Smallhous: Died March 22. Son of late J. B. Brown. Buried Equality.
- **Brown, Bud** 03-01-1918 R3 Died of tuberculosis Feb 26. Lived near Deanefield.
- **Brown, c/o Jack** 05-06-1904 R1 Matanzas: Little child died of measles April 30. Buried May 1 Rockport.
- **Brown, c/o L. C.** 11-01-1901 R3 Child of Mr. & Mrs. L. C. Brown of Centertown died of whooping cough Oct 31. Buried Kelly burying ground.
- Brown, c/o Lenas 03-02-1910 H1 03-04-1910 R4 Smallhous: Little child of Lenas & Stella Brown died of pneumonia Feb 23 at home near Kirtley. Buried Feb 24 Equality cemetery.
- Brown, c/o Letcher 12-02-1904 R8 Infant died Dec 1 in house fire in Breckinridge County near Sample. Another child died next day of burns suffered in fire. Both buried same casket at Sample. Survived by parents & 3 other children, youngest 2-months-old. [12-02 & 12-03-1904 "OM": Child of Mr. & Mrs. Lentz Brown of near Stephensport.]
- **Brown, Charles** 10-20-1916 R3 Shot & killed Elma Cope, 14, his sister-in-law near Glade in Marshall County & then shot & killed himself.
- **Brown, d/o Mrs. H. L.** 06-27-1900 H2 Smallhous: Little child of Mrs. H. L. Brown died June 20.
- **Brown, d/o Shelby** 11-08-1905 H3 Daughter of Shelby Brown of Prentiss died of diphtheria. Granddaughter of J. B. Southard of Prentiss.
- **Brown, d/o Warren** 05-30-1900 H3 Accidentally shot & killed May 24 by her 10-year-old brother. Lived about half way between Point Pleasant & Smallhous. Age 6.
- **Brown, Dewey** 08-08-1917 H1 One of 31 killed Aug 4 in mine explosion at Clay.
- Brown, Dora B. 10-05-1904 H2 09-30-1904 R5 Smallhous: Died Sep 25 of consumption at home near Fairest. Age 20. Left husband, Clarence Brown, 2 daughters, mother, 3 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Sep 26 Aunt Nellie Davis burying ground.
- **Brown, Edward** 08-08-1917 H1 One of 31 killed Aug 4 in mine explosion at Clay.
- Brown, Effie ["Miss"] 04-12-1907 R5 Died April 8. Lived Magan. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. C. F. Brown, brothers, C. P., A. G., G. G. & P. F. Brown & sisters, Lizzie, Myrtle & Rena L. Brown. Buried Sugar Grove cemetery. [04-10-1907 "OM".]
- Brown, Eli H. ["Judge"] 04-05-1911 H8 Died of complication of diseases March 30 at home at Frederica Flats in Owensboro. Lawyer. Left wife, sons, Eli H., Jr. & W. Dorsey Brown of Texas & daughter, Mrs. George B. Black, of Seattle, WA. [03-31, 04-01, 04-02 & 04-18-1911 "OM".]
- **Brown, Elizabeth** 02-25-1910 R4 Central Grove: Died Feb 15 at home of son-in-law, Monroe Heflin, at Williams Mines. Widow of William Brown. Buried Feb 16 West Providence.
- **Brown, Esther** 04-29-1903 H3 05-01-1903 R3 Died of consumption April 26 at home at Rockport. Left husband, Ephraim Brown, & 4 children. Buried April 27 Rockport cemetery. [05-01-1903 "OM".]

- **Brown, Evaline** 03-02-1910 H1 Hopewell: Died Feb 26. Age 85. Lived Pond Run. Buried Feb 28 old Brown graveyard.
- Brown, George 04-28-1915 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of pneumonia April 19.

 Born Ohio County one mile from Beaver Dam on Morgantown Road. Lived Warren Taylor neighborhood. Son of late Albert Brown. Left wife, 1 child & 4 brothers. Buried beside parents at Beaver Dam Baptist Church.
- **Brown, George** 09-04-1918 H2 09-04-1918 H8 Pleasant Valley: Died of tuberculosis Aug 19. Lived Taylortown. Left 2 brothers & 3 sisters, including Mrs. E. F. Render. Buried Taylortown.
- **Brown, Gertie** 06-07-1905 H2 06-02-1905 R4 Smallhous: Child of Press Brown buried May 27 Equality burying ground.
- Brown, Griffith 06-24-1914 H1 Struck & killed by train at Cloverport. Age 23. Son of J. C. Brown of Lewisport. [06-20 & 06-26-1914 "OM": Chester Griffin Brown killed June 19.]
- Brown, Guy

 05-25-1910 H5

 06-01-1910 H8

 05-27-1910 R5

 06-03
 1910 R4

 Drowned in New River May 18 near Hinton, WV. Son of Mrs. Sarah Brown of Evansville, IN, formerly of Ohio County. Nephew of John & Dan King & Emma Hudson of Hartford. It was later reported that he had been stoned while trying to escape from a chain gang. He had been traveling with a circus and was arrested for trespassing. Taken to Evansville, IN for burial. [05-28-1910 "OM".]
- **Brown, Hamilton** 08-07-1912 H1 Died July 31 at hospital in Bowling Green. Lived Little Bend of Green River. Buried Montzema Church near Provo beside wife, who died week ago.
- **Brown, Helen A.** 12-09-1908 H4 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Thomas H. Brown died Nov 24.
- Brown, Hiram 11-25-1908 H8 Hopewell: Died Nov 20. Age 18. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Wash Brown of Wysox. Buried Nov 21 Hopewell cemetery.
- Brown, Hiram P. ["Rev."] 11-24-1915 H5 12-01-1915 H8 12-08-1915 H5 12-15-1915 H4 12-22-1915 H4 11-26-1915 R5 12-17-1915 R7 Died of paralysis Nov 22 at home one mile west of McHenry. Born Sep 1858. Baptist minister. Currently in charge of churches at Mt. Carmel in Muhlenberg County, Smallhous & West Providence in Ohio County. Buried Nov 23 West Providence Church. Left wife & daughters, Lillie Chapman, Pearl & Dora Brown. [11-28-1915 "OM".]
- **Brown, I. M.** 05-03-1916 H1 Killed in mine explosion at Providence. Age 64. Sons, Sidney, 17, & Carl, 16, were also injured. [04-30-1916 "OM".]
- Brown, James Ben 04-29-1908 H5 06-24-1908 H8 05-01-1908 R5 Died of Bright's disease April 27 in Equality neighborhood. Over 70. Left wife & several children. Buried April 28 Equality Church cemetery. [04-30-1908 "OM".]
- **Brown, James D.** 04-16-1902 H3 Shot & killed April 11 in Christian County by William Pulley. Age 54. [04-12-1902 "OM".]
- **Brown, Jane** ["Mrs."] 01-06-1905 R1 Rockport: Died Dec 30 at home here. About 60. Widow of Perry Brown. Left 7 children. Buried Jan 1 Cool Springs.
- **Brown, Jennie** 08-10-1904 H2 08-05-1904 R4 Smallhous: Died July 31 of consumption at home near here. Left husband, Claud Brown, 1 son & 2 daughters. Buried Aug 1 Equality.
- Brown, John 03-16-1910 H5 Died March 6 at Plain View, TX. About 77.

 Born Ohio County. Went to Texas in Nov 1884. Married Mary Fulkerson, who died about 20 years ago. Left 2nd wife, 6 sons, 3 daughters, several grandchildren & brother, A. T. Brown of Rockport. [03-17-1910 "OM".]
- **Brown, John** 04-02-1913 H3 04-02-1913 H6 Committed suicide by cutting himself March 26 at home in Muhlenberg County just across Green River from Rochester. Left wife, 2 children & brother, Columbus Brown. Buried March 28 Simmons Chapel. [04-06-1913 "OM".]
- **Brown, John Young** 01-15-1904 R1 02-26-1904 R8 Died of dropsy Jan 11 at home in Henderson. Born 18 June 1835 Elizabethtown. Graduated Centre College in 1855.

- Admitted to Hardin County bar. Served several terms in Congress. Elected KY Governor in 1891. Known for fight against Know Nothingism. Left wife. [01-12-1904 "OM".]
- Brown, Kitty 10-25-1911 H5 Hopewell: Died Oct 15. Born 7 Nov 1824 Ohio County. Married Alexander H. Brown on 6 Oct 1843. In 1858 moved to Arkansas, where husband died & a son died during Civil War. In 1865 moved back to Ohio County. Left 6 children. Buried Oct 16 Taylortown cemetery.
- **Brown, L. Anthony** 03-02-1900 R3 Died Feb 14. Age 19-4-2. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. V. P. Brown, a brother & a sister.
- Brown, Lee 10-23-1918 H1 10-25-1918 R5 06-04-1919 H4 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died of wounds Sep 28 in France. Corporal. About 33. Mother died 6 years ago. Left father, A. J. Brown, of Echols & 4 brothers. [10-11, 10-18-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM".]
- **Brown, Leota** 06-11-1919 H8 Equality: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Ernest Brown died of brain fever May 27. Age 18 months. Buried Equality cemetery.
- Brown, Lionel 06-03-1914 H5 06-05-1914 R1 Killed in a wind storm June 1 when house was blown down at Rockport. Age 15. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Jack Brown of Rockport. His mother & brother, Claude, were also injured. His mother is a sister of Claude Blankenship, Ohio County Court Clerk. Buried June 2 West Providence. [06-03-1914 "OM".]
- Brown, Logan 08-14-1912 H8 Died of infirmities Aug 6 at home between Point Pleasant & Smallhous. Age 77. Left wife, 4 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Aug 7 Equality Church. [08-16 & 08-17-1912 "OM".]
- **Brown, Maggie** ["Mrs."] 11-23-1917 R5 Fairview: Died Nov 16. Buried Nov 17 Heavrin burying ground.
- **Brown, Martha H.** 01-29-1902 H3 04-14-1905 R8 Estate 4 miles east of Rockport was sold by her administrator John B. Wilson.
- **Brown, Mertle** 08-19-1903 H3 Died of typhoid fever Aug 16 at home in West Providence neighborhood. Left husband, James L. Brown, & several children. Buried Aug 17 Providence. [08-21-1903 "OM".]
- Brown, Milton 10-16-1918 H4 10-16-1918 H5 Died of heart failure Sep 28 at Red Oak, TX. Age 56. Born 24 Jan 1862. Brothers, J. V. & Ed Brown accompanied his body back to home of father, J. Brown, at Paradise. Left father, age 83, stepmother, 5 brothers & 5 sisters. Buried Hopewell cemetery.
- Brown, Mrs. Bud 10-08-1902 H3 Olaton: Died Oct 3. [11-04-1902 "OM": Buried Zion.]
- **Brown, Mrs. French** 10-25-1911 H5 Hopewell: Died Oct 8. Lived near Pond Run. Left husband & 3 little children. Buried Oct 10 Ed Williams' farm.
- **Brown, Mrs. Harry** 11-03-1915 H8 Smallhous: Died Oct 28 at home near here. Left mother, Mrs. Tucker, & sister, Miss Emma Tucker of Livermore. Buried Equality cemetery Oct 29 beside her twin babies who died in August.
- **Brown, Mrs. J. H.** 04-09-1919 H1 Died leaving husband & several children.
- **Brown, Mrs. Raymond** 02-02-1900 R3 Died Jan 31 at home in Hartford. Former resident Birdseye, IN. Buried Feb 2 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Brown, Mrs. Sanford R.** 08-29-1900 H3 08-31-1900 R3 Died Aug 24 at home near Rockport. Left husband. Buried Aug 25 family burying ground.
- **Brown, Mrs. Sikes** 01-29-1919 H6 Sulphur Springs: Recently died. Lived near Deanefield. Mother of Mrs. J. E. Hendrix & Mrs. Viola Roach of Sulphur Springs.
- Brown, Mrs. W. E. 12-06-1916 H8 Centertown: Buried Lebanon Church near Logansport. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Foster McKenney, & sisters, Mrs. S. W. Crowe & Reggie McKenney. [11-28-1916 "OM": Ira McKenney Brown died Logansport. Also left brother, E. B. McKenney.]
- Brown, Mrs. Wash
 O7-26-1916 H8
 Died July 21 Little Bend area. Born Ohio
 County near Wysox in 1860. Married about 26 years ago. Left husband, mother & a sister.
 Buried Hopewell cemetery.
- Brown, Mrs. William 04-04-1902 R3 Died of consumption March 27. Lived West Providence neighborhood. Buried March 29 West Providence cemetery. [04-03-1902 "OM": Nannie Brown survived by husband & 5 children. Buried near Rockport.]

- **Brown, O. L.** 04-30-1902 H2 Select: Died at home of C. D. Wallace. Buried Stewart burying ground.
- **Brown, Pate** 03-29-1911 H8 Magan: Died of measles & pneumonia March 19. Lived near Deanefield. Little son is critically ill of same. Buried March 20 Sugar Grove. [03-22 & 03-28-1911 "OM": Age 71.]
- Brown, R. P. 02-27-1901 H3 03-13-1901 H4 Died of pneumonia Feb 19 at home near Rockport. One of 11 children, two survive, A. N. Brown & Mrs. Clarissa Turns. Left wife & 5 children. Buried Feb 20 Cool Springs cemetery.
- **Brown, Rora** 09-07-1910 H1 Died of hiccoughs at Fountain Run in Barren County. Teacher. [09-02-1910 "OM": Died Aug 26.]
- **Brown, S. T.** 03-08-1918 R1 Died of grip March 5. Age 77. Lived near Centertown. Left wife & 7 children, including Mrs. Isaac Foster of Hartford, Mrs. Fon Rogers of Pikesville, Mrs. Ada King of Texas & Luther Brown of Wyoming. Buried March 7 West Providence.
- **Brown, s/o Harvey** 08-21-1912 H1 Son of Harvey Brown of near Beech Grove drowned Aug 16 in Henderson County at Ranger's Landing about 6 miles from Beech Grove. Age 16.
- Brown, Sallie (Ellis)

 02-12-1902 H3 Died Feb 6 Livermore. Born 1832 Indiana.

 Age 70. Widow of Harvey Brown. [02-08-1902 "OM": Left son, George R. & J. Dillis Brown, daughter: Mrs. W. N. Thornsbury & Mrs. Ulysses Thornsbury. Buried Oak Hill cemetery in Livermore.]
- **Brown, Thomas Henry** 11-08-1912 R4 Olaton: Died Nov 3 at home in Fairview community. Son of Jack Brown.
- **Brown, Vineyard** 03-04-1903 H2 Died several days ago in Texas. Buried Henderson, KY. Nephew of M. F. Brown, former mayor of Audubon in Henderson County.
- **Brown, Virgil** 08-31-1917 R4 Hickman: Shot & killed Aug 25 at Bondurant 8 miles below here by Robert Miller. Cousin, Herbert Brown, also wounded.
- Brown, W. Louis

 04-26-1911 H4

 04-26-1911 H5

 04-26-1911 H8

 04-28-1911 R1

 05-12-1911 R5

 Hopewell: "Luke". Died of infirmities April 22 at home of son, H. E., on Walnut Street in Hartford. Born 8 March 1835 near Rochester. Served 4 years as soldier in Civil War. Left 1 son, 1 grandson, 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried April 23 family graveyard on his old farm at Taylortown near Rochester. See also 09-22-1911 R10B Prof. Halley E. Brown of Hartford.
- **Brown, Walter** 08-23-1916 H8 Beaver Dam: Caught between two coal cars & killed Aug 19 at Graham. Age 32. Son of Perry Brown of Butler County. Left wife. Buried Cool Springs Church in Ohio County.
- **Brown, Wash** 06-30-1909 H1 Hopewell: Tombstone erected for him last week in Hopewell cemetery.
- **Brown, Will** 08-08-1917 H1 One of 31 killed Aug 4 in mine explosion at Clay.
- **Brown, Will** 12-05-1917 H8 12-07-1917 R5 Hopewell: Hit & killed by automobile Nov 30 in Louisville. Born 1865 Ohio County. Oldest son of J. Brown of Paradise. Left wife & 2 children. Buried Hopewell cemetery.
- **Brown, William** 04-27-1900 R3 12-10-1902 H2 Died April 22 at home at West Providence. Born short distance from where he died. Age 73. Buried April 23 West Providence cemetery. John B. Wilson administrator of estate.
- **Brown, William** 04-04-1902 R4 Died at Indiana Reformatory in Jeffersonville, IN. Age 19. Resident Evansville, IN. Left mother. Buried convict cemetery.
- **Browning, c/o Walter** 02-22-1907 R4 Rockport: Child of Mr. & Mrs. Walter Browning buried Feb 18.
- Browning, Estill 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- **Browning, Raymond** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black)

- **Bruner**, "Miss" 02-04-1910 R2 Olaton: Her funeral was Jan 26 at Clarkson. Sister of J. R. Bruner.
- Bruner, C. L.

 01-06-1911 R5 Died Jan 4 at Paducah. Brother of Rev. J. W. Bruner of Hartford. See also 01-07-1910 R5 Rev. J. W. Bruner will perform marriage of brother, T. M. Bruner, at Amarillo, TX on Jan 8, 05-04-1910 H2 sister of Rev. J. W. Bruner, Miss Lorettie, born Hancock County, married William W. Hurtel 26 March 1910 at Jeffersonville, IN, 04-29-1910 R5, 01-04-1911 H5, 09-22-1911 R24B Rev. James W. Bruner born 24 Jan 1881 near Chambers, ordained in 1903, pastor of Hartford Baptist Church past 2 years, married Miss Bertha Adeline McDonald on 24 Jan 1908, 06-30-1911 R1, 10-25-1911 H5 & 10-27-1911 R5 Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Bruner & daughter, Vivian, leaving Hartford for Center, TX. [01-07-1911 "OM": Died of tuberculosis. Left wife, 2 children & brothers, J. W. & T. M. Bruner.]
- Bruner, Cecil ["Miss"] 03-10-1915 H4 Fordsville: Buried here March 4. Resident Owensboro. [03-02 & 03-03-1915 "OM": Cecile Bruner died of diabetes March 1 in Owensboro. Born 28 Feb 1900. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. O. D. Bruner.]
- Bruner, Ercel 11-24-1915 H5 Leitchfield: Died Nov 21 from hemorrhage of brain suffered earlier that day in football game. He was player for Clarkson team, who was playing Leitchfield. Age 14. Son of D. C. Bruner of Clarkson. Mistakenly listed as "Herschell". [11-23-1915 "OM".]
- Bruner, Henry ["Rev.] 08-21-1912 H5 Struck & killed by an I. C. train Aug 17 between Spring Lick & Horse Branch. Age 75. Resided at Tell City, IN. Buried beside first wife at Fordsville. [08-18 & 08-20-1912 "OM": Left children, Mrs. Annie Alvey, J. R., O. D. & Lampton R. Bruner.]
- **Bruner, John R.** 10-30-1918 H1 11-01-1918 R5 Horse Branch: Died a few days ago of Spanish Influenza at Hopkinsville. Returned to his home at Olaton for burial. See also 07-19-1916 H3 Age 72, sent to Hopkinsville asylum.
- **Bruner, Mac** 01-01-1919 H1 Horse Branch: Died in St. Louis, MO. Brother of Will Bruner. Buried Olaton cemetery.
- Bruner, Mrs. J. R. 10-31-1900 H3 11-02-1900 R3 Died of heart failure Oct 27 on road near her home at Olaton. Age 57. Returning from a visit to daughter, Mrs. W. B. McDaniel, a short distance away. Left husband. Buried Oct 28 Olaton cemetery (note: first burial at Olaton cemetery). [11-01-1900 "OM".]
- **Bruner, P. S.** 12-05-1900 H3 Died of typhoid pneumonia Nov 28 at home near Clarkson. Born near there. About 60. Left wife & 6 children. Buried Clarkson graveyard.
- **Bruner, Robert T.** ["Rev."] 02-19-1909 R1 Died of heart failure Feb 14 at home in Owensboro. "One of most highly esteemed ministers of Baptist denomination in Green River section." Left wife. See also 12-06-1907 R4 [02-16, 02-17 & 02-28-1909 "OM".]
- **Brunton, Anna** ["Mrs."] 08-17-1900 R3 Her nephew, Jesse Durham, is on trial in Meade County for her murder.
- Brunton, Mrs. O. P. (Stewart) 06-25-1919 H1 06-27-1919 R8 Died of paralysis June 20 in Louisville. Resident Beaver Dam. Born 26 June 1864 Ohio County. Daughter of Granville Stewart. Married O. P. Brunton, 16 Feb 1882. Four children born Mrs. J. L. Lallinger, Mrs. W. E. Travis of Louisville, G. W. Brunton of Beaver Dam & Sallie Gray Brunton, who died at age of 3. Also left a brother, J. J. Stewart of Cromwell.
- Bryan, Robert A. 07-25-1900 H2 07-27-1900 R3 Shot & killed July 22 near Owensboro by his brother-in-law, Samuel Kelly. Age 70. Born 11 June 1830 Nelson County. Moved to Daviess County in 1853. Married Miss Kelly in 1858, they reared 7 children. Kelly, age 60, a bachelor, had been living with him for several years. Buried Catholic cemetery at Owensboro. [07-24-1900 "OM".]
- **Bryan, T. J.** 04-14-1905 R8 01-03-1906 H2 In Ohio County Y. L. Moseley administrator of estate.
- **Bryant, d/o Lon** 10-25-1918 R5 Died of influenza Oct 19 near Rosine. Age 16.
- Bryant, Jim 07-20-1910 H1 08-03-1910 H2 08-12-1910 R8 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Cicero Bryant died of consumption July 5. Age 22. Left parents, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Cousin of Cora & Ora Maples. Buried with 6 little brothers & sisters in Bethel graveyard.

- Bryant, Lester 01-24-1913 R1 03-07-1913 R6 08-19-1914 H1 Died of asphyxiation Jan 20 in Washington, DC, where he had gone to receive award from Department of Agriculture for growing corn (state champion grower for 1912). Age 15. Born 17 March 1898 Warren County. Son of William A. Bryant. Lived Rockfield in Warren County, where he was buried at Fairview cemetery. [01-24-1913 "OM".]
- Bryant, Martha 02-03-1904 H3 02-05-1904 R5 Died Feb 2 at home in Rosine. Wife of Thomas Bryant. Buried same day family burying ground. [02-04 & 02-06-1904 "OM".]
- **Bryant, Mrs. William** 04-07-1905 R5 Resident Horse Branch died. Left husband & children.
- **Bryant, Nancy** 06-20-1900 H3 Died June 17 at home near Rosine. About 60. Widow of Asbury Bryant. Left 6 children. Buried June 18 Bethel.
- Bryant, Pearl 06-27-1906 H3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. C. A. Bryant of near Horton died of typhoid flux June 21. Age 5. Buried June 22 Bethel. [06-28-1906 "OM".]
- **Bryant, W. J.** 03-18-1910 R4 Gilstrap: Died March 8 at home near here.
- **Bryant, William** 02-11-1910 R7 Killed by Jay Hawkers on a raid in Ohio County in Dec 1861. Recorded in Civil War journal of John M. Leach.
- Bryant, William 12-20-1905 H2 Died of burns suffered 6 weeks ago. Age 4. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. John Bryant. [12-16-1905 "OM".]
- **Buchanan, Henry** ["Col."] 01-25-1911 H4 Died Jan 21 at Hickman. Age 87. Soldier in Mexican & Civil War (Confederate). Merchant & president Farmers & Merchants' Bank. Celebrated 60th wedding anniversary 3 years ago.
- **Buchanan, James** 08-29-1900 H3 08-31-1900 R3 Found dead on railroad tracks near Echols on Aug 26. Taken to Kuttawa for burial. [08-30-1900 "OM".]
- Buck, Amby

 05-10-1911 H1

 05-10-1911 H3

 05-17-1911 H4

 05-17-1911 H5

 05-24-1911 H8

 06-07-1911 H1

 06-07-1911 H8

 07-12-1911 H7

 08-09-1911 H4

 11-15-1911 H1

 11-22-1911 H5

 08-14-1912 H4

 12-04-1912 H8

 Died of gunshot May 9.

 Shot on May 5 by mother-in-law, Mrs. George E. (Loutilda) Lynch, at home near Indian Hill in Hancock County. Age 23. Married about 4 months ago. Mrs. Lynch was sentenced to prison term of 2 to 21 years, in August 1912 was paroled because she was paralyzed. [05-05, 05-06, 05-07, 05-10, 05-11, 05-12, 05-13, 05-21, 06-01, 06-02, 06-03, 06-04, 11-09, 11-11-1911, 08-10 & 12-03-1912 "OM": Wife, Cordelia Buck.]
- **Buckles, Harlan** 11-19-1902 H2 Elizabethtown: Hanged by mob here Nov 16. Sentenced to life in prison day before for killing Robert L. Reed on 20 July 1902 at Utopia Island in Hardin County. [11-18-1902 "OM".]
- **Buckman, John B.** 12-22-1915 H1 Morganfield: Committed suicide Dec 16 by jumping in well at Hitesville. Age 57. Left wife, sons, Irving, Arthur & Aubrey, & daughter, Bertie, about 12. [12-18-1915 "OM".]
- Buckner, Ellis 12-01-1915 H1 12-03-1915 R4 Taken from jail at Henderson Nov 28 & lynched by mob. Charged with detaining Miss Kate Hardin on Nov 26. (Black)
- **Buckner, Joe C.** 03-18-1914 H4 Hopkinsville: Died of accidental gunshot March 14. Age 50. Left wife & 1 son.
- Buckner, Samuel Gordon 04-22-1914 H6 Hopkinsville: Died of apoplexy April 14. Age 78. Tobacconist. Relative of Gen. Simon Bolivar Buckner. Left wife, Son, Thomas W. of Henderson & Robert H. Buckner of Jackson, MS & daughter, Mrs. Mattie Owsley. [04-16-1914 "OM".]
- **Buckner, Sherwood S.** 10-12-1910 H1 10-14-1910 R7 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Oct 7 at home of father, Col. S. G. Buckner, in Hopkinsville. About 45 & unmarried. [10-09-1910 "OM".]
- Buckner, William A. 12-22-1915 H4 12-29-1915 H1 Greensburg: Died in fire at Seventh Avenue Hotel Dec 8 in Louisville. His nephew, Charles F. Buckner & C. C. Morgan, all of Greensburg also died in fire. Will recorded here left estate to wife, Mary A.
- **Buford, Lewis** 02-13-1903 R1 Shot & killed Feb 7 at Kuttawa by marshal W. H. McCullum. He was wanted for shooting a car motorman at Paducah.

- **Buford, Thomas** 04-25-1917 H5 Died of pneumonia at Pleasureville. About 70. Uncle of Mrs. Lena Mount of Hartford.
- Bullington, Louisa 07-01-1903 H2 07-01-1903 H3 07-03-1903 R2 07-03-1903 R3 Died of infirmities June 28 at Birdseye, IN. Mother of Edward L. Bullington of Ohio County. [07-03-1903 "OM".]
- **Bullock, c/o Bud** 04-10-1903 R2 Smallhous: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Bud Bullock buried April 7 Equality cemetery.
- **Bullock, c/o Love** 02-01-1905 H3 01-27-1905 R8 Smallhous: Infant burned to death Jan 14 near Godman. Buried Jan 15 Equality burying ground.
- Bullock, Charlie E. 05-31-1905 H2 05-31-1905 H3 06-02-1905 R4 06-09-1905 R8 Smallhous: Died May 18 of complication of diseases near Ceralvo. Left wife, 4 brothers & 1 sister. Buried May 19 Equality burying ground beside his infant son, who died a few months ago. W. P. Ashby administrator of estate. [06-01-1905 "OM": Died of consumption.]
- **Bullock, Dab** 01-31-1902 R2 Smallhous: Died at home Jan 18 of pneumonia. Left wife & several children. Buried Jan 19 Everly burying ground.
- **Bullock, Ernest** 10-26-1904 H3 10-21-1904 R1 Smallhous: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Charlie E. Bullock died Oct 14. Buried Oct 15 Equality burying ground.
- Bullock, James 06-06-1900 H2 06-06-1900 H3 06-08-1900 R3 Smallhous: Committed suicide by drowning in Green River June 1. About 38. Lived about mile below here. Left wife & 3 children. [06-05-1900 "OM": James D. Bullock, son of Dabney Bullock.]
- **Bullock, Mrs. Joe** 01-18-1911 H2 Smallhous: Died Jan 5 at home near here. Left husband, 4 small children, father & sister. Buried Jan 6 Equality cemetery. [01-13-1911 "OM".]
- **Bullock, Mrs. Joe** 06-20-1917 H1 06-20-1917 H8 Died of consumption June 16. Buried Equality.
- Bullock, Shelby 08-03-1910 H8 07-15-1910 R8 08-05-1910 R4 09-23-1910 R7 Smallhous: Died July 9 at home of parents near here. Born 6 Dec 1898. Survived by parents Mr. & Mrs. Joe Bullock, 3 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Equality cemetery.
- **Bumpus, Joe** 09-07-1904 H2 09-02-1904 R1 Hickman: Lynched by mob Aug 30. Accused of assaulting 15-year-old girl. (Black) [08-31-1904 "OM".]
- **Bunger, c/o John** 08-16-1907 R5 Infant died Aug 10. Lived Palo area.
- **Bunger, George Winfield**01-17-1917 H3 01-19-1917 R3 Died of heart trouble Jan
 13 at home on Clay Street in Hartford. Age 84. Born 27 June 1832 Elizabethtown. Came to Ohio
 County when about 15. Served as Deputy Sheriff of Ohio County. Mason. Married Miss Jane
 Wilhite, 1 child, Elizabeth, born, both survive. Buried Oakwood cemetery. [01-18-1917 "OM".]
- **Bunger, Mary** ["Miss"] 08-14-1918 H1 08-16-1918 R1 09-13-1918 R5 Died of Bright's disease Aug 12 in Hartford. Over 50. Only daughter of late George W. Bunger. Survived by mother. Buried Oakwood cemetery.
- Burch, Al 11-01-1911 H5 Run over & killed by train Oct 28 at Central City. Lived McLean County near Island. [10-29-1911 "OM": Alfred Burch. Age 50. Left wife & several children. Buried Island Methodist cemetery.]
- **Burch, H. D., Jr.** 04-12-1911 H8 Friedaland: Recently died at home of parents in Trisler neighborhood. Left wife & 1 child. Buried Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- **Burch, Xavier** ["Miss"] 12-02-1910 R1 Killed Nov 25 when thrown from buggy. Daughter of Dee Burch of Whitesville. [11-26-1910 "OM".]
- Burden, c/o Noah 01-03-1900 H3 01-31-1900 H3 01-05-1900 R3 Child of Mr. & Mrs. Noah Burden (also mistakenly listed as Louis Burton) died of burns Dec 30 near West Providence about 3 miles from Rockport. About 3 months old. Their 2 year-old child also severely burned. Buried Dec 31 West Providence. [01-04-1900 "OM".]
- **Burden, Carrie** 01-27-1904 H3 Friedaland: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Harrison Burden died Jan 19.
- **Burden, Cassie** 10-15-1915 R8 Died Sep 12 of infirmities. Age 87-10-8. Blind for almost 50 years. Left husband & son.
- **Burden, Clifton** 02-10-1915 H5 02-12-1915 R5 Died Feb 5 of typhoid-pneumonia at home in Hartford. Age 23. Left wife & baby. Taken to Butler County for burial. [02-11-1915 "OM".]

- **Burden, James** 10-27-1915 H5 10-29-1915 R1 Died of heart failure Oct 22 at Fordsville, where he was town marshal. Left wife & 3 sons. Buried Johnson burying ground near Fordsville. [10-31-1915 "OM".]
- **Burden, James R.** 03-12-1913 H4 03-14-1913 R1 Committed suicide by cutting throat March 8 near home of daughter, Mrs. Tilford Aldridge, at Dukehurst. About 60. Son of Ben Burden of Cromwell. Lived a few miles from Sunnydale. Father of Clifton Burden, who was recently indicted for murder of Claude White at Sunnydale. Left wife & 6 children.
- Burden, Lillian 01-31-1900 H3 01-05-1900 R3 Died Jan 29 of burns suffered on Dec 30. Age 2. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Noah Burden (also mistakenly listed as Louis Burton) of West Providence area near Rockport. Two of children fell from rocking chair into fire and 3-month-old child died same day. See also 01-03-1900 H3 [02-02-1900 "OM".]
- **Burden, Mrs. Cornelius** 05-19-1909 H8 Cromwell: Died of consumption May 16 near here. Buried May 17 Shields burying ground.
- Burden, Mrs. Frank
 11-13-1918 H1
 11-20-1918 H5
 11-15-1918 R4
 11-15-1918 R5
 Died of pneumonia Nov 5 at home near Beaver Dam. Left husband & 8 children, youngest 6 months old.
- Burdett, Mary J. 08-14-1901 H3 08-16-1901 R3 Died of old age Aug 10 at home near Aetnaville. Age 78. Widow of Willis Burdett. Buried Aug 11 Aetnaville cemetery. [08-13-1901 "OM": Survived by 7 children, 3 children are deceased. Buried beside husband, who died 20 years ago.]
- **Burdette, c/o George** 01-25-1905 H3 Herbert: Baby died of consumption Jan 19. Buried Jan 20 Aetnaville cemetery.
- Burdette, Guy 02-06-1901 H3 02-13-1901 H2 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Ben Burdette of about 1/2 mile from Utica killed by blow to head Jan 30. Age 18. Died after fight with James Ray, who a warrant was issued for. [02-01-1901 "OM".]
- Burdette, Mary Joe 01-01-1908 H8 01-10-1908 R8 07-24-1908 R1 Herbert: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. O. T. Burdette of here died of appendicitis Dec 26 & buried same day. Age 11. [01-04-1908 "OM".]
- **Burdette, McKinley** 05-12-1909 H1 Died May 5 in a gasoline explosion at American Dry Cleaning Company in Owensboro. Age 15. Emory Flaherty also killed in accident. [05-06, 05-07, 05-08, 05-09 & 05-16-1909 "OM".]
- **Burdin, Callie** 01-14-1914 H2 Madisonville: Killed when struck by beam at St. Barnard Mining Company mine at Earlington.
- **Burdon, Dr.** 12-23-1914 H6 Sebree: Died Dec 16 at home at Onton. Age 74. Left wife, 2 sons, 1 daughter & brother of Louisville. [12-18-1914 "OM".]
- **Burgess, c/o Grover** 08-23-1911 H1 Prentiss: Infant died Aug 15. Buried Slaty Creek burying ground.
- **Burgess, c/o Willie** 03-29-1916 H8 Beaver Dam: Three-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Willie Burgess died of hemorrhage of bowels March 27.
- **Burgess, Cora Lee** 06-30-1911 R6 Died June 15 at home. Age 21-3-23. Left mother, Mrs. Mary Burgess, 3 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried June 16 Liberty burying ground.
- Burgess, Elizabeth ["Miss"] 07-01-1908 H5 07-10-1908 R2 "Betsey". Died June 24 at home near Union. Age 94. Left brothers, Rev. J. G. Burgess of Columbia, MO & Noel Burgess of Evansville, IN. Buried Rogers graveyard.
- **Burgess, N. B.** 02-21-1902 R3 Resident Cromwell died of consumption Feb 18. Son of William Burgess. Left wife & several children. Buried Feb 20 Liberty.
- Burgess, Noel J. 01-13-1909 H3 01-08-1909 R1 Died Dec 28. Age 78 years & 2 days. Former resident Evansville, IN, where he was buried Oak Hill cemetery. Soldier in Civil War. Left wife, 5 sons & 6 daughters.
- **Burgess, Sam** 12-08-1915 H8 Rockport: Died Dec 2 Evansville, IN. Former resident here, where he had charge of Rockport saw mill. Mason.
- Burgess, Viola (Hocker) 12-08-1909 H8 12-17-1909 R3 Beaver Dam: Died Dec 5 Western KY Asylum at Hopkinsville. Lived Beaver Dam. Daughter of late J. W. Hocker of Cromwell neighborhood. She & husband, William Burgess, separated 5 or 6 years ago. Left 5 children, 3 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Providence cemetery at Prentiss. [12-10-1909 "OM": Daughter of late John W. Hocker.]

- Burke, Patrick

 04-23-1902 H2

 05-14-1902 H2

 04-25-1902 R2

 04-25-1902 R3

 05-02-1902 R3

 01-14-1903 H4

 02-25-1903 H2

 He, his wife, & 6 children died April 20 in burning of steamer, City of Pittsburgh, at Ogden's Landing near Olmstead, IL. About 60 died in accident. They were moving from near Deanefield to Missouri. A few days later only member of family to survive, a 13-year-old daughter, Lillian, visited her grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. R. S. Lanham, at Reynolds Station. Brother of Dan, Mike & Andrew Burke, who were indicted for murder of J. P. McCarver at Victoria in 1900. Buried Cairo, IL. [04-22, 04-23, 04-24, 04-25, 04-27, 04-29, 04-30, 05-04 & 05-10-1902 "OM": Also killed were his 2nd wife, 6 children, Nellie 18, Patrick 16, Daniel 14, Don 13, Delia 11, Lizzie 10, & nephew Earl Sweeney. Reared at Victoria, Hancock County. Survived by sons, Harry (21) & Thomas Burk (20), who were at first reported to have been killed; parents; brother: Charles, Jesse, Dan, Michael, John & Cornelius Burk; sister: Kate Jones; father-in-law: Thomas Sweeney; brother-in-law: Thomas Sweeney; niece: Maggie Sweeney.]
- **Burkholder, Frank** 03-14-1900 H3 Caught in belt & killed March 9 at Cellulose Works in Owensboro. Age 15. [03-10-1900 "OM".]
- **Burns, s/o Ernest** 12-04-1907 H2 Morgantown: Seven-month-old son of Mr. & Mrs. Ernest Burns accidentally shot & killed by 7-year-old brother. [11-29-1907 "OM".]
- **Burr, Lizzie Ryan** 11-05-1902 H3 11-07-1902 R3 Died at Auburn. Sister of Mrs. Ben D. Ringo of Hartford.
- **Burtin, Mrs. Taylor** 06-06-1906 H2 Herbert: Died June 1 at Owensboro. Mother of Mrs. Will Crowe of here. [06-02, 06-03 & 06-08-1906 "OM": Susan Burton.]
- Burton, Alvin 07-23-1913 H7 Died of blood poisoning July 1 at Monroe, MI. Born 22 Oct 1881 at Hartford. Oldest son of C. A. Burton, who died 26 June 1912. Married Miss Bessie Green of Monroe on 5 Dec 1908. Left wife, 2 little children, mother, 3 brothers & 6 sisters. Buried Woodland cemetery.
- Burton, Amelia E. (Southard) 07-03-1918 H8 07-10-1918 H4 Died of tuberculosis June 26 at McHenry. Born 15 Sep 1886. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. H. Southard of Prentiss. Married Edward Burton, 25 Dec 1905, 2 sons born. Left husband, sons, Wavaconda & Rayburn, parents, brother, V. B. Southard of Luzerne & sister, Mrs. John Chapman of Simmons. Buried Goshen.
- **Burton, Cicero A.** 07-03-1912 H5 07-03-1912 H8 06-28-1912 R5 Died June 25 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Left wife & several children. Buried June 27 Milton Taylor graveyard.
- Burton, David

 05-01-1901 H3 Shot himself to death April 29 after shooting wife at Rumsey at home of her father, John Story. Her injuries were believed to be fatal. He was 35 & she 23. Married only a few months, a few weeks ago they had separated. Formerly lived Owensboro. [04-30, 05-01 & 05-07-1901 "OM": Wife, Mary Story died April 30 of wound. Married at Rockport, IN on 22 Jan 1901 without divorcing first wife, formerly a Miss Whittaker. Born at Livermore, where he was buried. Son of Ad Burton formerly of Butler County. Left wife & their 1 child.]
- **Burton, E. B.** 10-10-1900 H3 10-12-1900 R3 Died of pneumonia Oct 6 at home near Sulphur Springs. Buried Oct 8 family burying ground near Shreve.
- Burton, E. G. 05-28-1913 H8 McHenry: Died April 5. Resolutions for him. Burton, Fellis Neoma 10-01-1915 R4 10-08-1915 R5 McHenry: Four-year-old daughter of Rev. & Mrs. J. L. Burton of Earlington died of diphtheria Sep 26 at Render at home of grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. F. E. Harris. Born 16 Nov 1910 Beecher City, IL. Left parents, brother, Robbie, & sisters, Fay & Fairy. Buried Render burying ground.
- **Burton, George** 03-11-1908 H5 03-13-1908 R5 Died March 9 at Ohio County Almshouse. Buried March 10 Milton Taylor graveyard.
- Burton, Ivy
 04-14-1905 R8 Daughter of Mrs. Hanna Burton died Feb 13.

 Burton, Jeff
 07-08-1903 H2 02-24-1904 H2 02-12-1904 R5 02-261904 R1 06-14-1907 R1 Shot & killed July 4 by Earlington town marshal J. B. Lindle, while trying to escape. Also listed as "Jesse". Lindle convicted of manslaughter & sentenced to 21
- **Burton, Joe** 12-30-1903 H2 Shot & killed Dec 25 by town marshal Everett Foster at Island. Age 30. Left wife. [12-26-1903 & 01-03-1904 "OM".]

years in prison & in June 1907 was paroled. [07-05-1903 "OM".]

- **Burton, John** 06-16-1911 R1 McHenry: Killed last week when a coal car ran over him in mines.
- **Burton, Mary** 02-27-1903 R2 Paducah: Died in Graves County near Mayfield. Age 112. (Black)
- Burton, Mary ["Miss"] 01-20-1915 H1 "Polly". Died of infirmities Jan 13 at home in Masonville. Born 25 May 1829 Ohio County near Fordsville & parents later moved to Masonville. Left sisters, Jane Burton, 81, & Mrs. Miriam Holbrook, 79, & half-brother, George W. Burton & half-sister, Mrs. Elizabeth Veatch. [01-14, 01-15 & 02-26-1915 "OM": Buried family cemetery at Masonville.]
- Burton, Nancy (Baird)
 03-19-1919 H1 Died Feb 22 at Howard, CO. Born 1 July
 1877 Hartford. After mother's death lived with relatives at Owensboro. Married T. C. Burton of
 Howard, CO, 14 Dec 1905. Left husband, daughters, Esther & Helen, father, Alex Baird of
 Owensboro & brother, John Baird of Owensboro. [03-14-1919 "OM": Buried Fairview cemetery
 at Howard.]
- Burton, Thomas 04-02-1902 H3 04-09-1902 H3 05-28-1902 H3 11-26-1902 H3 12-03-1902 H3 04-04-1902 R3 04-11-1902 R3 09-12-1902 R3 11-28-1902 R3 03-16-1906 R5 "Tom". Shot & killed March 29 in fight with Netter Gillstrap at Cromwell. Left wife & children. Gillstrap found not guilty of murder. Mrs. Hannah Burton administratrix of estate. [03-30, 04-13, 05-24, 11-20, 11-23-1902 "OM": Age 55. Left 3 children.]
- **Burton, W. H.** 05-16-1917 H8 05-11-1917 R5 Died of heart trouble May 9 at Hartford. Former marshal of Hartford. Left wife & daughter, Miss Lillie Burton. Buried May 10 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Bush, Hester** 08-11-1915 H1 08-11-1915 H5 Died at home at Oak Grove 5 miles from here. Believed to be 103. Left several children, including Martha Ellis, of Glasgow, who is nearly 80. (Black)
- Bush, John 02-12-1908 H1 02-14-1908 R1 One of 9 killed in mine explosion Feb 10 at Moody Coal Company at South Carrollton. Age 30 & married. Also listed as J. N. Rush. [02-11 & 02-13-1908 "OM": Listed as John Bush.]
- **Bush, Morton** 01-08-1902 H2 Non-union miner killed in riot of miners at Providence. James D. Wood under indictment as an accessory in his death.
- **Bush, R. Y.** ["**Judge**"] 01-31-1900 H3 Died Jan 26 at home in Hawesville. Age 75. [01-28-1900 "OM".]
- Bush, Willis P. 11-03-1909 H1 11-05-1909 R8 Died near Glasgow Junction. Age 75. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Served several years on fiscal court of Barren County. [10-28-1909 "OM": W. T. Bush died Oct 27.]
- **Buskill, Amanda** 12-01-1909 H8 12-03-1909 R4 Smallhous: Died of rheumatism Nov 24 at home at Moorman. Wife of Richard Buskill. Buried beside her son, John Buskill, at Equality cemetery.
- Buskill, Andrew
 09-01-1909 H1 08-27-1909 R1 Died of heart trouble Aug
 14 in McLean County. Age 73. Born 1 Feb 1836 Madisonville. Left wife & sons, Arthur Buskill
 of Houston, TX & Bert Buskill of Big Springs, TX. Buried Aug 15 Oak Hill cemetery in
 Livermore.
- **Buskill, Ella** 06-14-1911 H8 06-23-1911 R8 Ceralvo: Died June 9 at home in Rockport. Left husband, Angles Buskill, & 4 children
- Buskill, John 04-09-1909 R5 04-16-1909 R4 Central Grove: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Richard Buskill died of Bright's disease. Brother-in-law of Noah Baize of here. Left wife, several children, parents, 2 brothers & 1 sister. Buried April 5 Equality.
- Butler, Charles W. 10-28-1914 H5 Died of infirmities Oct 25 at home at Shreve. Age 84. Wife & daughter are deceased. Left one son, T. E. Butler. Buried Oct 27 Pleasant Grove Church cemetery. [10-30-1914 "OM".]
- **Butler, Ciller** 04-26-1901 R3 Elderly resident Cromwell died April 24 of typhoid fever. (Black)
- Butler, David 02-22-1905 H3 02-24-1905 R1 Hawesville: He & sister, Mrs. Josh Glover, died of grip in same house 15 minutes apart on Feb 20. Mrs. Glover's husband is ill of same. He was about 50 & she about 62. [02-21-1905 "OM".]

- Butler, Ed 11-30-1910 H1 12-02-1910 R2 One of 11 miners killed Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. (Black) [11-26 & 11-27-1910 "OM".]
- **Butler, Ed** 01-31-1917 H1 Died of leakage of heart Jan 28 at Canevville. Age 50.
- Butler, Hiram Colley 03-23-1906 R1 03-21-1906 H3 Struck on head & killed by train signal arm March 20 at Horse Branch. I. C. Railroad engineer. [03-21 & 03-22-1906 "OM": Age 34. Born at Short Creek in Grayson County. Left wife. Lived Louisville, where he was taken for burial.]
- Butler, J. W. 01-04-1918 R1 Died of paralysis Jan 1. Lived near Cromwell. About 50. Left wife, cousin of Mrs. R. B. Martin & Miss Hariet Flener of Hartford, 1 child, & 2 stepchildren. Buried Green River Church.
- **Butler, Mollie** ["Miss"] 07-22-1908 H5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Thomas E. Butler of Shreve died of flux July 18. Age 14. Buried July 19 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- **Butler, Mrs. C. W.** 03-11-1908 H1 Shreve: Died March 5. Buried March 6 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Butler, Thomas E. 12-01-1915 H5 12-08-1915 H5 11-26-1915 R5 12-10-1915 R4 Died of stomach trouble & rheumatism Nov 24 at home at Shreve. Age 48. Left wife, Annie I., son, Charlie K. & daughter, Eva G. Buried Nov 25 Hopewell Baptist Church. [12-02-1915 "OM".]
- Butsinger, John 09-04-1912 H1 09-06-1912 R1 Killed wife, formerly Miss Mary Nettie Sapp, with hatchet Aug 31 at Central City & committed suicide by setting himself on fire. Tailor. Married about 6 months. He was 40, left Germany 7 years ago, lived Louisville & then Central City, buried Central City. [09-01-1912 "OM".]
- Butsinger, Mary Nettie (Sapp) 09-04-1912 H1 09-06-1912 R1 Killed with hatchet Aug 31 at Central City by husband, John Butsinger, who committed suicide by setting himself on fire. Age 39. Married about 6 months. Buried Leitchfield. [09-01-1912 "OM".]
- Byers, Anderson R. ["Dr."] 12-30-1914 H8 01-01-1915 R5 Olaton: Died Dec 28 at home near here. Age 90.
- **Byers, Basil** 05-10-1916 H1 Hit & killed by train May 6 at Central City. Age 15. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Rance Byers. [05-07-1916 "OM".]
- Byers, Flora
 05-24-1911 H5
 05-24-1911 H8
 05-26-1911 R5
 07-211911 R6
 Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Anderson Byers died of brain fever & bowel consumption May 21 near Taylor Mines. Age 1-8-16. Left parents & brother, Lee Atha. Buried May 22 Sunnydale.
- **Byers, John** 09-19-1902 R3 Died of Bright's disease Sep 17 at home 3 miles east of Horse Branch. About 65. Buried Sep 18 on his farm.
- **Byers, Mrs. Anderson** 08-30-1911 H8 Sunnydale: Died Aug 27 at home at Broadway. Buried Aug 28 Sunnydale.
- Byers, Stella Jane 08-03-1904 H2 09-21-1904 H4 08-12-1904 R8 Olaton: Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Jesse Byers died July 31. Buried Aug 1 Olaton cemetery.
- Cain, Cornelius T. 08-08-1906 H2 Owensboro: Well known photographer died Aug 3 of paralysis of heart at home, 314 West Fourth Street. Left wife. [08-04-1906 "OM".]
- Cairnes, Marie Aline
 06-25-1902 H2 Daughter of Alex & Ogla (Wade) Cairnes died June 19 at Hattiesburg, MS. Age 20 months. Buried Rockport cemetery in Ohio County.
- Cairnes, Peter
 03-20-1907 H5
 05-01-1907 H1
 03-22-1907 R4
 07-121907 R1
 Died of pneumonia March 18 at home in Rockport. Age 67. Union soldier in Civil
 War, Co. A, 17th KY Infantry. Mason. Left wife, Agnes. Buried March 20. [03-22-1907
 "OM".]
- Calahan, Charles 04-01-1908 H1 04-03-1908 R1 Died March 29 at McHenry it was believed of fall from train. Age 14. Lived Louisville, where he was returned for burial. Left parents, brothers, John & Michael, & sister, Birdie. [03-31-1908 "OM": Son of Peter Callahan.]
- Caldwell, Alice ["Mrs."] 11-30-1910 H5 Died at Paducah.
- **Caldwell, c/o J. A.** 07-14-1909 H6 07-16-1909 R5 Baby of Mr. & Mrs. J. A. Caldwell died June 30.

- Caldwell, David
 07-19-1905 H5
 07-21-1905 R1
 07-21-1905 R4
 07-211905 R5
 Centertown: Little son of Robert V. & Helen E. Caldwell of Louisville died of congestive chill July 15 at home of uncle, H. H. Davis, Centertown. Age 9. Left parents & several siblings. Buried July 16 cemetery here.
- Caldwell, Jim 10-06-1916 R7 Shot & killed Oct 1 seven miles west of Hopkinsville by Lyman Lucas. Age 22. [10-03-1916 "OM".]
- Caldwell, Robert W. 08-01-1906 H3 07-13-1906 R5 08-03-1906 R3 Killed by falling tree near Narrows July 7. Body claimed by sister from New Albany, IN. Also listed as John Caldwell. [07-10 & 07-29-1906 "OM": Buried Narrows but later moved to cemetery at New Albany, IN.]
- Calhoon, Nora ["Miss"] 01-27-1909 H7 02-03-1909 H1 Maxwell: Died Jan 17 of pneumonia. Age 27-11-17. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [01-19-1909 "OM": Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Sam Calhoun, both died about year ago within a week of each other.]
- Callaway, James 12-25-1918 H8 Resident Centertown area recently died. Left wife.
- **Calloway, George** 07-15-1904 R5 Drowned July 11 in White River at Linton, IN. Son of Mrs. John Calloway of McHenry, where he was returned for burial.
- Calloway, James 01-03-1919 R1 01-24-1919 R8 Centertown: Died Dec 18 of pneumonia at home here.
- Calloway, John 04-16-1902 H3 04-23-1902 H3 04-18-1902 R3 04-25-1902 R3 12-02-1903 H3 03-23-1904 H3 03-18-1904 R1 Struck in head with beer bottle by Alonzo Gaither in brawl at McHenry, April 13, and died next morning. About 40 & miner. Left wife & 1 child. Gaither found not guilty of murder. [04-16-1902 "OM": Age 42. Left wife & 5 children.]
- Calloway, Malinda 12-17-1919 H1 12-17-1919 H8 12-31-1919 H1 12-12-1919 R1 Died of stroke of paralysis Dec 10 at home in Centertown. Born 9 Feb 1865 Grayson County. Married Alva Calloway, 18 Aug 1889, 5 children born, 3 died infancy. Left husband & 2 children. Buried Dec 11 Centertown.
- Calloway, Mrs. Edward
 11-13-1918 H1
 11-20-1918 H5
 11-27-1918 H2
 11-151918 R4
 Olaton: Died of heart trouble Nov 9 at home near Friedaland. Buried Nov 10
 Centertown.
- Calloway, Mrs. Milton 04-30-1902 H1 04-25-1902 R2 Died of dropsy at Magan. She & husband were separated. Buried beside former husband in Hamilton graveyard. Four wives of Mr. Calloway buried same cemetery. [04-11-1902 "OM": Fannie Calloway died April 6 at Magan. Buried cemetery on her farm.]
- Calloway, Opal 06-26-1901 H2 06-21-1901 R3 Smallhous: Died June 15 at home near here. Age 15 months. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Alva Calloway, & sister. Buried Equality cemetery.
- **Calloway, Pearl** 05-06-1903 H3 Died May 3 at home at Williams Mines. Wife of Robert Calloway. Buried May 4 Render burying ground. [05-07-1903 "OM".]
- Calson, Curnett
 02-12-1904 R4 Cadiz: Fell over cliff & killed on Mining's
 Bluff on Little River about 3 miles above here. About 18. [02-10-1904 "OM": Burnett Calson killed Feb 8.]
- Calvert, Annie 02-19-1913 H5 Wife of Cecil Calvert of Centertown died Feb 18. Buried Feb 19 Centertown cemetery.
- Calvert, Mrs. J. R. 05-09-1906 H2 Killed by lightning May 4 in Caldwell County. Left husband.
- Camp, Julia ["Mrs."] 10-26-1910 H5 Died at Trenton at age of 63.
- Campbell, Charles Roland

 02-26-1908 H5

 02-21-1908 R4

 02-28-1908 R4

 03-06-1908 R5

 06-16-1909 H4

 06-23-1909 H1

 Died of ersipelas & pneumonia Feb 20 at home.

 Born 6 March 1850 Princeton, IN. Came to Ohio County in 1872. Mason. Owned 107 acres on Rough River adjacent to Fair Grounds. Married Elizabeth Shown in 1877; 8 children born. Left children Mrs. James Pirtle, Mrs. John B. Brown, Walter B., Lizzie & Annie Campbell. Buried Feb 21 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [02-27-1908 "OM".]
- **Campbell, Charlotte V. (Bennett)** 01-02-1914 R5 Died Nov 13 at home in Rosine. Age 65-3-26. Born 17 July 1847. Marred Robert Campbell, 15 Oct 1874, he died in 1900. Two daughters,

- Katie & Mrs. Mary Crowder are deceased. Left sons, John, Carlos & Gordon Campbell. Buried Nov 16 Mt. Vernon Church.
- **Campbell, Cora** 03-01-1918 R3 Died Feb 24. Lived Rosine. Left husband & 5 children. Buried Feb 25 Rosine cemetery. Mistakenly listed as "Cora Chapman".
- Campbell, Ellwood 10-12-1910 H5 10-26-1910 H5 Shot & killed Oct 8 by John Hawkins at Powderly 2 miles from Greenville. (Black)
- Campbell, Flora 05-27-1910 R7 Rosine: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. John Campbell died May 16 & buried Rosine cemetery.
- **Campbell, Gordon** 02-10-1915 H8 Dundee: Died Feb 3 at Rosine. Buried Feb 4 at Mt. Vernon Church.
- Campbell, Robert J. ["Prof."] 06-20-1900 H3 06-22-1900 R3 Died of heart disease June 17 at home in Rosine. Age 73. Served in US Navy during Civil War. Teacher. Buried June 18 Mt. Vernon burying ground.
- Campbell, Willie 03-08-1916 H5 03-08-1916 H8 Died of burns March 3 at Rosine. One of her children burned to death about a year ago. Left husband, Carlos Campbell, & several children. [03-11-1916 "OM".]
- Campfield, Cyntha 01-14-1914 H6 Hopewell: Died of pneumonia Jan 10 at Skilesville in Muhlenberg County. Born 1827 in Missouri. Came to KY about 1855 & joined Cool Springs Baptist Church in 1860's. Buried Jan 11 Campfield burying ground.
- **Campfield, Karl** 05-05-1915 H8 Hopewell: Monument unveiled at Silas Taylor cemetery.
- Campfield, M. V. 01-11-1907 R10 Rockport: Old citizen died here Dec 31.
- **Campfield, Susie** ["Mrs."] 05-12-1905 R5 Died May 4 at home near Pleasant Grove.
- Canan, Bettie ["Miss"] 07-22-1903 H2 Olaton: Died July 16. Survived by mother.
- Canan, s/o R. L. 10-06-1909 H5 Sulphur Springs: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. R. L. Canan born Sep 28 died Oct 2. Buried Oct 3 Rosine cemetery.
- Cannon, Nancy 01-24-1906 H3 05-02-1906 H3 05-23-1906 H2 05-30-1906 H2 Olaton: Died Jan 21. About 84. Widow of William Cannon. Funeral at Mt. Vernon. Buried Jan 22 Boswell graveyard.
- **Canon, c/o George** 02-08-1918 R2 Fairview: Baby died of pneumonia Feb 3. Nearly year old. Buried Feb 4 Cane Run cemetery.
- Canter, John 03-15-1905 H2 He & Berthal McClain were killed in gunfight March 11 at Lynnville in southeastern part of Graves County. [03-12, 03-13, 03-15, 11-24 & 11-25-1905 "OM".]
- Cantrill, George E. 11-06-1903 R3 Died at Eddyville. Brother of Judge James E. Cantrill. [11-05-1903 "OM": Died Nov 4.]
- **Cap, Henry** 12-25-1912 H8 Dundee: Died of old age Dec 20 near here. Age 91.
- Caperton, Alexander Cotton ["Dr."] 01-30-1901 H2 02-01-1901 R3 Died Jan 18 at home near Leitchfield. Age 70. Born 4 Jan 1831 Alabama. Baptist minister. For 17 years editor of "Western Recorder". Left wife, & children, Mrs. G. B. Craighead of Uniontown, AL, Mrs. G. W. Fenley of Valley Station, H. A. Caperton of Chicago, IL & W. R. Caperton of Louisville. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.
- Car, Clint 12-13-1907 R4 Ceralvo: Died Dec 9. Lived Nelson Creek in Muhlenberg County.
- Caraway, c/o George 09-30-1914 H8 Simmons: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. George Caraway died Sep 25.
- Carden, Chester
 03-17-1909 H5 03-19-1909 R4 Died of tuberculosis
 March 12 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. James Carden, at Narrows. Age 29. Barber. Left father
 & several brothers. Buried Pleasant Grove cemetery. [02-24, 03-14 & 03-16-1909 "OM": Left
 several sisters.]
- **Carden, Sam**06-12-1903 R3 Died June 7 in Breckinridge County at home of daughter near Webster. Age 92. Lived most of life in Fordsville & Shreve area. Buried June 8 Pleasant Grove cemetery in Ohio County. [06-11-1903 "OM".]

- Carden, Will 05-02-1906 H3 Killed by lightning April 27 in Daviess County. Age 19. Lived Panther area. Father, Mackey Carden, & brother, Herbert, age 5, also injured. [04-28-1906 "OM".]
- Cardinal, W. F. 05-06-1903 H2 Shot & killed by town marshal, F. O. Allison, May 2, at White Plains in Hopkins County while resisting arrest. [05-05-1903 "OM".]
- **Cargal, B. F.** 04-17-1903 R2 Render: Buried April 13 Fisher burying ground at McHenry. Lived Echols.
- **Cargal, c/o Mr.** 09-25-1903 R2 Rockport: Three-month-old infant of Echols died Thursday. Mother died only 2 months ago. Buried McHenry.
- Cargal, Joe 01-29-1909 R4 Render: Died of paralysis Jan 24 at Herrin, IL. Son of Mrs. Mary A. Cargal & brother of Charles & William Cargal of here.
- Carico, James 04-06-1910 H1 04-08-1910 R5 Died April 2 at city hospital in Owensboro from injuries suffered earlier that day when struck by buggy driven by Goldie Daugherty & Pearl Salmon. Age 70. Lived on Breckinridge Street. Brick mason. [04-03 & 04-05-1910 "OM".]
- Carlisle, Mrs. J. B. 02-01-1911 H4 Died Jan 29 in fire at Lebanon. Age 66 & widowed.
- Carnaham, Willie 12-16-1908 H1 Narrows: Died of heart trouble Dec 5. Age 14. Left mother, 3 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Dec 7 cemetery at Deanefield. [12-15-1908 "OM".]
- Carnahan, John 01-31-1919 R5 Recently died in Indiana. Formerly lived with mother, Mrs. Martha Eisler, at Narrows. Buried Deanefield.
- Carnes, Charles 11-03-1915 H8 11-05-1915 R2 McHenry: Resolutions upon death by Beacon I.O.O.F. lodge.
- Carpenter, d/o Clint 11-16-1906 R5 Died of scarlet fever Nov 15. Age 1. Buried Nov 16 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- **Carpenter, E. W.** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- **Carper, H. B.** 08-14-1901 H3 Died in Paducah in January. Resident Marshall County.
- Carr, Annie (Hooge) 07-06-1910 H5 07-27-1910 H8 07-08-1910 R1 Central City: Committed suicide by shooting herself July 5. Age 27 years & 8 months. Born 14 Oct 1882. Teacher. Married 7 Sep 1908. Left husband, Richard Carr, son (9 days old, born June 24), mother, Mrs. Hunter of McHenry, & sisters, Misses Berly, Florence & Opal Hooge (also listed as Hoag). [07-05 & 07-06-1910 "OM".]
- Carr, J. R. 02-19-1913 H1 Central City: Died here Feb 13. Age 68. Operated mercantile business. Left wife, children, James Carr & Mrs. Ben Searcy, brothers, Sam & Dink Carr, & sisters, Miss Mollie Carr of here & Mrs. White of Madisonville. [02-14-1913 "OM": Buried Fairmount cemetery.]
- **Carrier, Joseph** 07-19-1911 H6 Killed July 13 when threshing machine boiler exploded. Age 30. Lived 6 miles south of Morganfield. Left wife & several children.
- Carroll, Charles 04-06-1910 H1 Brownsville: Died March 30 of gunshot. Shot by night riders March 29 near Goff post office. Age 12. Lived with mother, Mrs. Dell Carroll, brother, about 18, & sister, about 16. [03-31-1910 "OM".]
- Carroll, Virgil 07-12-1905 H2 Elizabethtown: Three-year-old son of Charles Carroll died of fright.
- Carroway, William 08-29-1906 H2 Electrocuted at Luzerne Mine near Greenville. [08-26-1906 "OM": Killed on Aug 25. Age 26. Left wife & 3 children.]
- Carson, Cassie (Miller)

 02-17-1909 H3

 02-17-1909 H5

 03-03-1909 H3

 02-12-1909 R1

 02-26-1909 R8

 Centertown: Died of tuberculosis Feb 10 in San Antonio, TX. Lived McHenry until moving to Texas about year ago. Left husband, C. R. Carson, little girl, mother, Mrs. Elvira Miller, brothers, W. B., D. L. & Marvin Miller. Buried family cemetery on farm of late Amos Miller near Beaver Dam. [02-11-1909 "OM": Age 32.]
- Carson, Delilah 06-25-1902 H3 06-20-1902 R3 Died of infirmities June 19 at home in No Creek area. Widow of T. H. Carson. Survived by sons, Rev. F. L. & Robert

- Carson of Illinois, J. L. Carson of Warren County & George G. Carson of Lewisburg. Buried June 20 Carson cemetery
- Carson, Ella 08-07-1901 H3 08-09-1901 R3 08-16-1901 R3 Died of stomach & heart trouble Aug 5 at home near McHenry. Left husband, G. R. Carson, & 5 children. Sister-in-law of James F. & J. L. Carson of Hartford. Buried Aug 6 Carson cemetery at No Creek.
- Carson, Esau 04-23-1902 H3 Federal prisoner died of consumption April 17 at jail in Owensboro. Age 17. Arrested in January for breaking into post office at Sugar Grove in Butler County. Buried Potter's field at Owensboro. [04-18 & 05-27-1902 "OM".]
- Carson, Fine 01-08-1904 R4 Died Jan 2 near Cromwell. Lived Butler County. (Black)
- Carson, James F. ["Judge"] 02-19-1908 H4 04-22-1908 H5 02-14-1908 R5 02-21-1908 R5 Died of pneumonia Feb 13 at home of son-in-law, James Lyons, in Hartford. Born 22 Feb 1835 near Hartford. Served term as police judge of Hartford. Married Miss Dorcas Austin, who died many years ago; 11 children born. Left 2 sons, J. H. B., head of Carson & Co. business in Hartford & Elvis Carson, dentist at Corbin, KY, & 6 daughters. Buried Feb 14 Carson cemetery at No Creek. J. H. B. Carson administrator of estate. See also 08-25-1893 R3, 01-27-1915 H5 Dr. E. A. Carson of Corbin married Miss Mamie Dillard 16 Jan 1915 at Stanford & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p16c from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899. [02-14-1908 "OM".]
- Carson, Joseph L. 04-22-1908 H5 04-24-1908 R1 "Joe". Died April 19 at home in East Hartford. Age 71. Born 18 Nov 1836 near Hartford. Union soldier in Civil War, served 26th KY Infantry for 3 years. Married Esther V. Bennett; 8 children born, 5 survive Misses Electra & Edith at home, Mrs. G. L. Thomson of Fayette, AL, Ulysses S. Carson, grocery man of Hartford & Amos Carson of Louisville. Buried April 20 Carson cemetery at No Creek beside his wife, who died about 17 years ago. See also 09-22-1911 R28B U. S. Carson married Edessa Duke & they have 2 sons. [04-24-1908 "OM".]
- Carson, Martha M. 01-20-1909 H1 Died Jan 15 at home in Morgantown. Age 64. Widow & 2nd wife of Judge T. C. Carson. Left son, Dr. J. O. Carson. Buried Jan 16 Morgantown cemetery.
- Carson, Marvin 07-09-1902 H3 Little baby of Mr. & Mrs. Charles Carson of Centertown died of bowel trouble last week. Buried Miller burying ground.
- Carson, Mrs. Robert S. 04-30-1913 H5 Died of tuberculosis April 27 at home in Louisville. Husband son of Kit Carson formerly of No Creek. Left husband & 1 child. Buried April 29 Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.
- Carson, William A. 11-26-1902 H3 11-28-1902 R3 02-13-1903 R1 Died Nov 20 at home at Beda. Union soldier in Civil War. Brother of James F. & J. L. Carson of Hartford. Left wife & several children. Buried Carson graveyard. See also 03-07-1902 R2 W. A. Carson has old iron spoon brought over from Ireland about 1725 by Ben Humphrey, it has remained in hands of his descendants ever since. [11-28-1902 "OM": Survived by 9 children.]
- Carter, c/o Jesse 02-12-1908 H5 Child died of burns last week at Hartford. (Black) [02-13-1908 "OM".]
- Carter, Catherine 11-01-1916 H8 Centertown: Died of senility Oct 27 here. Age 84. Husband died many years ago. Left children, Mrs. H. P. Brown of Rockport, Amanda Tichenor of Prentiss, Mattie Stewart, Mrs. Booth Swain & John M. Carter of Centertown. Buried West Providence Church.
- **Carter, Douglas** 10-24-1913 R1 Committed suicide by drinking mercury Oct 20 at St. Louis, MO. Age 26. Left father of Lebanon, KY.
- Carter, James W. 04-26-1911 H7 Committed suicide by shooting himself April 20 at home in Morganfield. Sheriff of Union County; recently discovered that he was \$6000 short in accounts. Left wife & several children. [04-21-1911 "OM".]
- Carter, Minnie [''Miss''] 10-15-1919 H8 Midway: Died Oct 4 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. R. B. Carter. Buried West Providence.
- Carter, Mrs. W. C. 03-17-1916 R4 Pleasant Grove: Died March 6. Buried March 7 Hopewell.

- Carter, Remus 08-16-1918 R5 08-16-1918 R8 Funeral at Midland Aug 11. Resident Central City. Formerly of Beaver Dam. Uncle of James Carter of Narrows. Left 1 son & 2 daughters.
- Carter, Virgil

 12-28-1904 H2 Leitchfield: Shot & killed Dec 23 in fight at home of aunt, Eliza Carter, near Blood's Ridge in Grayson County. Alfonso Woodridge & Ben Gibson were arrested.
- Carter, W. H. 10-13-1905 R1 Narrows: Died of flux Tuesday at home here. About 64. Union soldier in Civil War. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Smith burying ground. See also 02-13-1884 H4 William H. Carter of near Fordsville is drawing monthly pension of \$8 for service in Civil War.
- Carter, William 01-29-1915 R5 Pleasant Grove: Died Jan 19 & buried Jan 20 Pleasant Grove cemetery. Father of Mrs. Effie Lagrand of Martwick.
- Carwile, d/o Mr. 02-14-1906 H2 02-23-1906 R5 Cromwell: Three-year-old girl died of burns Feb 10 at Rob Roy, where father is a mill man. Also spelled "Caryle".
- Cary, G. T. 08-28-1901 H3 Died of consumption Aug 26 in Calhoun. Lawyer there about 20 years. Mason. Buried Aug 27. [08-27-1901 "OM": Age 42. Born Vanover Precinct in Daviess County. Left wife, several children, brother, R. G. Cary & uncle, R. H. Glover.]
- Casebier, Betsy 11-08-1911 H5 12-06-1911 H8 12-08-1911 R8 Died of heart failure Nov 6 at home of son-in-law & daughter, Mr. & Mrs. D. W. Kimmel, Ceralvo. About 85. Left 1 daughter. Buried Nov 7 West Providence Church.
- Casebier, c/o F. R. 11-06-1912 H8 Prentiss: Infant died Nov 2. Buried Nov 4 Slaty Creek.
- Casebier, c/o Jesse 01-21-1916 R3 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Jesse Casebier of Dukehurst buried Jan 16 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [01-23-1916 "OM".]
- Casebier, Dave 07-05-1905 H2 Ceralvo: Died of congestion June 24 at home in Muhlenberg County near here. Left wife, 4 small children, 4 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried June 25 Nelson Creek burying ground.
- Casebier, J. M. 06-04-1902 H3 06-06-1902 R3 Old citizen died May 30 of complication of diseases at home in Hartford. Left wife & several children. Buried June 1 Oakwood. [06-05-1902 "OM".]
- Casebier, Mrs. J. D. 03-02-1910 H1 03-04-1910 R4 Died of pneumonia Feb 23 at home near Central City. Age 68. Aunt of Prof. Halley Brown of Hartford & sister of Mrs. Mary Nourse Townsend, who died about 2 years ago, widow of Judge J. C. Townsend. Left husband. Buried Rose Hill cemetery in Central City.
- Casebier, Mrs. John T. 07-01-1914 H8 Prentiss: Buried June 21 Rockport. [06-27-1914 "OM": Zelma Casebier died of paralysis at Rockport. Left husband, J. T. Casebier, son, J. W. Wade of Morgantown, daughters, Mrs. A. M. Cairnes & Mrs. D. Duncan & 5 stepchildren.]
- Casebier, Mrs. Tom 06-20-1919 R5 Died of cancer June 14 at home in Central City. Daughter-in-law of Mrs. Huldy Casebier of Hartford.
- Casebier, s/o Forrest 08-14-1918 H8 08-21-1918 H8 08-16-1918 R8 One-yearold son of Mr. & Mrs. Forrest Casebier died Aug 9 at Herrin, IL. Buried Aug 10 Slaty Creek cemetery at Prentiss in Ohio County.
- Casey, Allen

 12-13-1912 R8 Died Nov 15 at home of son near Hardeman, MO. Age 95-9-12. Born 4 Feb 1817 Shelbyville, KY. Son of Robert & Rachel Casey. Reared Ohio County & moved to Saline County, MO in young manhood. Married Manerva Wallace about 1840, sister of Franklin Wallace; 6 children born, Henry C., Harrison M., Rachel A., Charles A., Robert W. & Franklin H. Casey. Left wife & 4 children. Buried Nelson, MO. Obituary submitted by Bertie Guest Dysart.
- Casey, Charles 12-12-1900 H2 Young man killed Dec 8 in accident at grist mill in Grayson County 2 & 1/2 miles southwest of Big Clifty.
- Casey, Henry 01-31-1906 H4 01-26-1906 R1 Committed suicide by shooting himself Jan 21 in McLean County. Young man & single. [01-25-1906 "OM".]
- **Cash, Katie** 03-30-1910 H3 Died March 24 at home near Evansville, IN. Age 27. Had not grown since age of 2.

- Cash, Terry 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM": Berry Cash.]
- Casseday, Alexander Johnson 09-09-1908 H1 Died of peritonitis Sep 4 at Norton Infirmary in Louisville. Age 47. Son of late Maj. Alexander Casseday & Nannie Craik. Married Miss Louise Mongin 12 years ago in Jacksonville, FL. Resident Hartford for past year. Noted civil engineer. Nephew of Rev. Dr. Charles Ewell Craik. Left wife & sister, Mrs. Maxwell A. Kilvert of Mexico. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.
- Casteel, Hallie 11-10-1915 H5 11-12-1915 R5 Two-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Henry Casteel of Hartford Route 5 died of diphtheria Nov 2. Buried Patterson burying ground. [11-12-1915 "OM".]
- Casteele, James 07-05-1911 H8 Shot & killed June 28 by stepson, William Burdin (age 18) at Dawson Springs. Left wife. [06-29-1911 "OM".]
- Castle, Tom 10-25-1911 H5 11-01-1911 H5 10-20-1911 R5 Shot & killed Oct 17 at Hayti by Buncom Render, who was found not guilty of murder. (Black) [10-26-1911 "OM".]
- Cate, E. A. 01-13-1904 H3 Died Jan 3 at home in Henderson. Wife of Webster Cate. They recently moved to Henderson from Sulphur Springs. See also 01-10-1894 H2 Webster Cate purchases Sulphur Springs resort, 04-27-1894 R3 & 01-13-1897 H3.
- Cate, Emmett
 01-11-1905 H3 Young man accidentally killed Jan 5 in East
 St. Louis, IL. Born Henderson County. Son of Webster Cate formerly of Sulphur Springs in Ohio
 County. Painter. See also 09-13-1895 R3 married Miss Kate Cecil 6 Sep 1895 in Louisville.
 [01-12-1905 "OM".]
- Cates, c/o Tom 06-16-1909 H4 Simmons: Baby died of brain & spinal trouble June 13. See also 09-22-1911 R14B T. W. Cates since 1910 partner in Baseheart & Cates mercantile business in McHenry.
- Cates, James 05-24-1907 R10 Render: Killed by street car May 17 in Evansville, IN. Buried May 19 Central City. [05-18 & 05-19-1907 "OM": Unmarried. Survived by parents & several brothers & sisters.]
- Cathron, Will 10-13-1915 H3 Madisonville: Killed Oct 6 when his cabin at Nortonville was dynamited by night riders (possum hunters). About 20. (Black)
- Cavender, Bud 10-08-1902 H2 Died after being hit by train. Lived Grove Center in Union County. [10-01-1902 "OM": Died Sep 28. Single. Left father.]
- Cavitt, Maude ["Miss"] 01-30-1907 H4 Mayfield: Accidentally shot to death in this county Jan 24 by Duke Simpson. Daughter of Mrs. Joe Cavitt. [01-27-1907 "OM".]
- Cayce, Irving 03-06-1912 H1 Shot & killed March 3 by daughter, Olive, age, 20, in Palmyra Pike neighborhood in Christian County. Left wife & 10 children. [03-05-1912 "OM".]
- Cecil, W. H. 04-07-1911 R1 Owensboro: Committed suicide by cutting throat April 4 in Whitesville neighborhood. Age 58. [04-05 & 04-06-1911 "OM".]
- Chamberlain, John C. 04-07-1909 H1 04-09-1909 R4 04-23-1909 R2 Died of pneumonia April 2 at home in No Creek neighborhood. Born 13 Nov 1824 Newark, NJ. Came to KY 5 Nov 1849. Married Hannah M. Stevens, 8 Nov 1857, she died 17 Nov 1896. Union soldier in Civil War for 3 years. Left 1 son, B. S. Chamberlain, daughter-in-law, & 6 grandchildren. Buried April 3 No Creek cemetery. See also 04-02-1909 R5
- Chamberlain, Loree 01-18-1905 H3 01-20-1905 R8 02-17-1905 R8 Child died of pneumonia Jan 13 at home of grandfather, Pete Shown, near Hartford. Age 2-8-16. Daughter of William & Savilla Chamberlain. Buried Jan 15 Beulah Church. See also 01-11-1905 H3 [01-20-1905 "OM": Violet Lore Chamberlain survived by parents & grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. Pete Shown.]
- Chambers, Frank ["Dr."] 01-11-1905 H2 Herbert: Funeral Jan 6 at Blackford in Hancock County. [01-06, 01-08, 05-24 & 05-25-1905 "OM": Frank L. Chambers died of dropsy Jan 5 in Hancock County. Left wife & 2 children.]
- **Chambers, J. B.** 09-28-1917 R1 Henry V. Chambers administrator of estate in Ohio County. [09-18 & 09-19-1917 "OM": James B. Chambers died of locked bowels Sep 17 Herbert neighborhood. Left wife, sons, Frank C. of Hickman, Robert, Henry, Maxwell & Virgil

- Chambers, all of Ohio County & daughters, Mrs. Newman Hardin of Wabash, IN & Mrs. George McNew of Texas. Buried Panther Creek cemetery.]
- Chambers, Mrs. 02-26-1908 H4 Herbert: J. B. Chambers called to Blackford Feb 18 by death of his mother. [02-21-1908 "OM": Sarah Chambers died at Chambers in Hancock County. Age 80.]
- **Chambless, Dave** 03-18-1908 H8 Narrows: Died of pneumonia March 10.
- Chambliss, Alice ["Mrs."] 11-22-1918 R8 Heflin: Funeral at Fordsville. Aunt of Homer Milligan. Listed only as Mrs. Chambliss. [11-14-1918 "OM": Alice Chambliss died of Spanish Influenza Nov 12. Age 61. Left husband, W. L. Chambliss, stepson, Emmett Chambliss, stepdaughter: Mrs. A. J. Reynolds, brother, G. W. Milligan of Owensboro, Joseph M. Milligan of Grant, FL & Henry Milligan of Herbert in Ohio County & sister, Mattie Milligan of Owensboro.]
- Chambliss, Mabel ["Miss"] 08-10-1910 H3 Committed suicide by drowning at Owensboro. Age 24. Daughter of J. W. Chambliss of Fordsville. [08-04, 08-05 & 08-06-1910 "OM": Died Aug 3. Bookkeeper. Sister of Mrs. A. J. Reynolds. Buried Fordsville cemetery.]
- Chancellor, William 04-09-1902 H3 04-11-1902 R3 06-29-1904 H3 "Billy".

 Died of infirmities April 6 at home near Ceralvo. Civil War Soldier. Left wife & several children.

 Buried April 7 family cemetery on his farm. W. E. Morton administrator of estate.
- Chandler, J. S. ["Rev."] 02-21-1919 R5 02-21-1919 R8 Died Feb 12. Age 88. Lived Bowling Green, where buried. Former pastor of Hartford Methodist Church. Father of Mrs. Charlie Crow of Hartford. [02-14-1919 "OM": James S. Chandler.]
- **Chapman, A. C.** 04-16-1915 R4 Bowling Green: "Lum". Found dead at end of trot line. Age 61. Lived Clark's Landing.
- Chapman, Absalom
 01-17-1917 H3 01-19-1917 R3 "Abb". Died of kidney trouble Jan 9 near McHenry. Age 83. Born 24 June 1833. Married 1st Miss Mary Anna Brown, 5 children born, 4 survive Mrs. P. H. Hobdy, James Mc. Chapman, Mrs. Richard Hobdy & William Bailey Chapman. Wife died 10 Sep 1868. Married 2nd Miss Juda Loney, 15 May 1870, she died 6 June 1902, 7 children born, all survive Ellis Chapman, Mrs. John Carter, John H. Chapman, Mrs. Leslie Chinn, Henry L. Chapman, Charles A. Chapman & Mrs. Phocian Wade. Buried Chapman cemetery.
- Chapman, Alice ['Mrs.''] 06-07-1916 H8 Eastview: Died of stomach trouble June 3. Age 57. Buried Bell's Run cemetery. [06-04 & 06-06-1916 "OM": Widow of Wilson Chapman. Daughter of late Martin Beard of Ohio County. Left sons, Arthur & William Chapman & daughters, Mrs. Foster Ralph, Mrs. Gilbert Sharp & Viola Taylor, all of Daviess County.]
- Chapman, Alma 11-27-1918 H4 11-22-1918 R5 11-22-1918 R8 Beaver Dam: Died of influenza Nov 16 at home here. Left husband, Joseph Chapman, & 1 child. Buried Nov 17 Mt. Hermon.
- Chapman, C. L. 12-18-1912 H5 12-20-1912 R5 Died of cancer Dec 14 at home in No Creek neighborhood. Age 54. Left wife & 1 son. Another son died infancy. Buried Dec 15 Mt. Hermon Church.
- Chapman, c/o Claude 05-17-1911 H5 05-24-1911 H5 Centertown: Baby buried May 14 cemetery here.
- **Chapman, Elizabeth** 07-30-1902 H2 08-01-1902 R2 Died July 19. Born 31 Dec 1830. Married Reason Chapman 1848. Left 3 children, 7 grandchildren & 2 great-grandchildren.
- Chapman, Emma ["Miss"] 08-03-1910 H8 Eastview: Died of consumption July 31.

 Age 15. Buried Bell's Run. [08-02-1910 "OM": Mistakenly listed as "Alice". Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Wilson Chapman.]
- **Chapman, Frederic F.** 05-06-1908 H6 Died of grip & measles April 21 at Herrin, IL. Age 19-8-26. Son of William & Maude Chapman. Buried April 22 city cemetery at Herrin.
- Chapman, George Franklin ["Dr."] 07-26-1911 H5 11-22-1911 H8 07-28-1911 R5 06-12-1912 H8 Died of Bright's disease July 23 at home in Centertown. Mason. Buried Centertown cemetery. A. F. Chapman administrator of estate. See also 03-26-1890 H4 graduated from University of Louisville in 1890 & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p19C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, born 26 June 1854 Ohio County near McHenry, son of J. S. Chapman, since 1891 has lived Centertown, married Miss Oma Collins in Sep 1881.
- Chapman, Juda 08-13-1902 H4 Died June 26 at age of 93.

- **Chapman, Lee** 09-11-1907 H5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Luther Chapman died Sep 7 at home near Owensboro. Age 18. Buried Sep 8 Elmwood cemetery.
- Chapman, Lutitia (Hoover) 01-27-1905 R4 01-27-1905 R5 Beda: Died Jan 22 at home in Owensboro. Born Ohio County. Left husband, John D. Chapman, & 3 children. Buried here Jan 23 Mt. Hermon cemetery. [01-24-1905 "OM": Died of consumption. Age 30.]
- Chapman, Mary E. 02-15-1918 R2 Died Feb 12 at home near Simmons. Age 81. Widow of W. B. Chapman. Twin sister, Mrs. Elizabeth Shults, recently died at Narrows. Left 1 son & 4 daughters. Buried Feb 13 Chapman burying ground.
- Chapman, Mattie (Himes) 05-26-1915 H5 Died May 15 at home in Daviess County near Panther. Left husband, 2 children, parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. R. Himes, 5 brothers, including W. A. Himes of Hartford & 3 sisters. [05-26 &05-30-1915 "OM".]
- Chapman, Maude 10-11-1916 H1 10-11-1916 H5 10-11-1916 H8 Died Oct 4 in Herrin, IL following operation for appendicitis. Age 52-8-5. Born 29 Jan 1864 Paradise. In fall of 1907 moved to Herrin. Married W. F. Chapman at Paradise on 22 Sep 1887. Five children born. Left husband & children, Carroll, Henry, Paul & Everett Chapman.
- **Chapman, Mrs. A. G.** 05-07-1902 H2 McLean County: Died of pneumonia May 1 at home. Age 68. [05-03-1902 "OM": Buried Calhoun cemetery.]
- Chapman, William Maxwell 10-25-1916 H5 Died Sewickley, PA. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Byron Chapman of Louisville, & brothers, Frank of Berlin, WI & Fred Chapman of New York. Burial in Louisville.
- Chapman, Wilson L. 01-13-1904 H2 01-08-1904 R5 02-05-1904 R5 06-10-1904 R4 Eastview: Died of congestion of stomach Jan 4 at home near Westerfield. Age 59. Left wife & several children. Buried Jan 6 Bell's Run cemetery. M. A. Chapman administratrix of estate. See also 01-19-1876 H3
- **Chappel, Mrs.** 11-25-1908 H8 12-04-1908 R4 Herbert: Died here Nov 17 at home of daughter, Mrs. Amanda Stewart. Age 88. Buried Nov 18 Utility in Hancock County.
- **Chastine, B. N.** 12-01-1909 H1 Central City: Killed by falling tree 9 miles west of here. Railroad foreman.
- **Cheatham, Anna** ["Mrs."] 12-13-1911 H8 Henderson: Died Dec 7 at Union Station here. Sister of Mrs. Thomas Muncaster. [12-08-1911 "OM".]
- Cheek, c/o Wesley 02-10-1909 H1 02-10-1909 H6 02-05-1909 R1 Two-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Wesley Cheek died Jan 31 at Fordsville after accidentally eating glass. [02-02-1909 "OM".]
- Chelf, Weed S. ["Judge"] 02-12-1913 H6 Elizabethtown: Died of apoplexy at home Feb 5. Age 54. Born Green County. Son of late William Chelf. Elected Commonwealth Attorney in 1903 & Circuit Judge in 1909. Left 6 sons & 2 daughters. [02-06-1913 "OM".]
- Chenault, W. Luke 11-30-1910 H5 Died near Glasgow at age of 72. Civil War Confederate soldier, member of Orphan Brigade.
- Cherry, Maggie (Roemer) 07-04-1917 H2 Body found in Barren River in Warren County. Had been murdered. Age 27. Daughter of George Roemer. [06-26 & 06-28-1917 "OM".]
- Cherry, W. R. ["Dr."] 12-21-1910 H5 Physician at Morgantown died of peritonitis. Age 40. [12-16-1910 "OM": Died Dec 14. Buried Bowling Green.]
- Chester, Charles 12-17-1913 H1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Charles Chester of near Maceo scalded & died Dec 12. Age 4. [12-13-1913 "OM".]
- Chick, Claudie 11-30-1910 H8 12-02-1910 R8 Beaver Dam: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Claude Chick died of diphtheria Nov 24. Age 3. On same day baby girl born to family. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church. [12-08-1910 "OM".]
- **Chick, Forest** 07-02-1913 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of typhoid fever June 29. About 17. Son of Mrs. Anna Chick. Buried beside father, Ruric Chick, at Liberty burying ground.
- Chick, James 07-10-1912 H2 07-12-1912 R1 Beaver Dam: Died of complication of diseases July 6 at home near Sulphur Springs. Age 75. Born Logan County. Left son, Thomson Chick, daughter-in-law, Mrs. Annie Chick, & 2 grandchildren of near Beaver Dam. Buried July 7 Williams burying ground beside his wife, who died about 6 years ago. [07-13-1912 "OM".]

- Chick, Lucy 12-09-1903 H3 12-11-1903 R5 Died of heart failure Dec 5 at home in Beaver Dam. Widow of A. L. Chick. Buried Dec 7 Beaver Dam cemetery. [12-12-1903 "OM".]
- **Chick, Mrs. J. E.** 03-29-1905 H1 Died 28 Oct 1904 at home near Beaver Dam. Left husband, son & grandchildren.
- Chick, Mrs. Thompson 12-23-1903 H3 Died of consumption Dec 20 at home in Beaver Dam. Left husband & 2 children. Buried Liberty cemetery. [12-25-1903 "OM".]
- **Chiles, Henry** 09-04-1912 H8 Committed suicide by shooting himself at Trenton. Age 53. Son of Dr. John G. Chiles. Dry goods salesman.
- Chinn, Al 03-18-1903 H3 04-01-1903 H3 05-06-1903 H3 03-20-1903 R3 03-27-1903 R3 04-03-1903 R2 05-01-1903 R3 05-22-1903 R3 05-25-1904 H3 05-27-1904 R5 Cut & killed by Ben Rogers at Render Mines on March 14. Employee of coal company at McHenry for 20 years. Half-brother of Crave Peyton of Hartford. Rogers sentenced to 6 years in prison. (Black) [03-27-1903 & 05-24-1904 "OM".]
- Chinn, Bettie 04-03-1907 H4 Died March 28 at home in Beaver Dam. Age 26. Left husband, Luther Chinn, 2 children, ages 5 & 4 months. Buried March 29 Liberty cemetery. [04-04 & 04-06-1907 "OM".]
- Chinn, c/o Less 08-12-1914 H8 Bennett's: Infant twin buried Aug 8 Sunnyside cemetery in Beaver Dam. Its twin is not expected to live.
- Chinn, c/o Luther 11-05-1902 H3 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Luther Chinn of Beaver Dam died Nov 3. Buried 4th. See also 09-22-1911 R12B [11-06-1902 "OM".]
- **Chinn, c/o Tom** 05-05-1911 R1 Pond Run: Baby of Tom Chinn died.
- **Chinn, Carroll** 12-05-1917 H1 Son of John Chinn died Nov 25 near Greenbrier school. Buried Chinn cemetery.
- Chinn, Charles 07-02-1902 H3 07-23-1902 H1 07-04-1902 R3 Died of lung trouble June 29 at home at Taylor Mines. Age 72 last April. Confederate soldier in Civil War, 9th KY Regiment, wounded twice & POW. Mason. Buried June 30 Beaver Dam cemetery. [07-04-1902 "OM".]
- Chinn, Earl R. 08-11-1915 H8 (2 items) Beaver Dam: Died Aug 5 of typhoid fever & blood poison. Buried Sunnyside cemetery beside father, Forrest Chinn. Also listed as "Everett".
- Chinn, Elizabeth (Jones) 05-13-1908 H5 05-08-1908 R4 Died May 2. Lived Heflin. Age 75-7-8. Born 25 Oct 1832 Bourbon County. Married Francis (Frank) Chinn, 24 Dec 1857; 6 children born, 5 survive Mrs. W. G. Ellis of Owensboro, Mrs. J. W. Strouble, Mrs. Luther Dooley, Mrs. Mollie Patton & El Chinn. Daughter died about 12 years ago. Buried May 3 Woodward's Valley Church.
- Chinn, Emaline 04-26-1916 H5 05-12-1916 R2 Died April 23 at home near Echols. Age 84. Widow of Elijah Chinn. Left 7 sons & 4 daughters, 3 children are deceased. Buried home burying ground. [04-27-1916 "OM".]
- **Chinn, Etta** 06-15-1904 H4 Died June 1. Age 14. Survived by parents, John & Delia Chinn, brothers & sisters. Buried family graveyard.
- Chinn, Fannie B. (Hocker) 08-07-1907 H1 Died of complication of diseases July 16 at Linton, IN. Born 8 Nov 1862 near Beaver Dam. Daughter of N. B. & S. M. Hocker. Married in Oct 1902. Left husband, J. E. Chinn, stepdaughter, father, 4 brothers & 2 sisters, including Mrs. L. A. Stevens of Beaver Dam.
- Chinn, Forrest
 12-16-1914 H5
 12-30-1914 H4
 12-25-1914 R8
 05-191915 H5
 Beaver Dam: Died of hemorrhage of brain Dec 13. Left wife, several children & brother, Tom Chinn. Buried Beaver Dam.
- **Chinn, Haswell** 03-17-1909 H8 Baby of Luther Chinn died March 14. Buried March 15 Liberty burying ground.
- **Chinn, Hubert** 05-12-1911 R4 Died of cancer May 6. Between 16 & 18. Son of George Chinn. Buried May 7 Fisher graveyard.
- Chinn, James S. 01-14-1914 H2 01-21-1914 H3 02-04-1914 H4 01-16-1914 R3 Beaver Dam: Died Jan 13 at home here. Confederate soldier in Civil War, served Orphan Brigade in company of Capt. Dr. J. E. Pendleton of Hartford. Crippled by wound received

- Battle of Chickamauga. Left wife & daughter. Buried Jan 14 Goshen cemetery. [01-17-1914 "OM": Died of infirmities.]
- **Chinn, Jewell** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- Chinn, Mrs. C. T. 10-12-1904 H3 Died of consumption Oct 9 in Louisville at home of daughter, Mrs. Edward Rhoads. Age 58. Lived Beaver Dam. Left 3 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Oct 10 Beaver Dam. [10-13-1904 "OM".]
- Chinn, Nannie Margaret (Chapman) 03-13-1907 H1 03-13-1907 H5 03-08-1907 R5 McHenry: Died of typhoid fever March 5 at home of father, Ab Chapman, near Broadway. Left husband, Solon Chinn, & father. Buried March 6 Chapman cemetery near McHenry. See also 01-30-1907 H1 [03-09-1907 "OM".]
- Chinn, Pearl 11-12-1909 R5 12-10-1909 R8 Died Oct 17. Age 4. Left parents. Buried Green Brier cemetery
- Chinn, Rosanna 12-24-1919 H5 12-26-1919 R5 Died Dec 20 at home in Hayti. Buried Dec 21 Hayti cemetery. (Black)
- **Chinn, Vera**01-15-1908 H7 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Will Chinn died of bowel trouble Jan 1 at home near Broadway. Age 9. Buried Chinn burying ground.
- Chinn, Willie R. 11-08-1905 H2 11-08-1905 H3 11-10-1905 R1 Heflin: Killed Nov 3 by falling limb in Rough River flats near here. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Eli Chinn. Buried Nov 4 Woodward's Valley Church. [11-05 & 11-07-1905 "OM": William Chinn. Age 23.]
- **Christian, Samuel** 11-07-1902 R2 Friedaland: Recently died. Buried McCord burying ground.
- Christian, William 12-05-1900 H3 (2 items) Resident McHenry died Dec 1.
 Buried Dec 2.
- **Christian, William** 01-26-1910 H1 Died Jan 17. Left parents & brother. Buried Cane Run cemetery in Ohio County.
- Church, George 09-29-1909 H1 Shot & killed Sep 23 at Hebbardsville by James Williams. Eighth killing in Henderson County since July 1. (Black) [09-25-1909 "OM".]
- Church, Lucile ["Miss"] 11-02-1910 H4 Burned to death Oct 30 near Goodnight in Barren County. Age 16. Daughter of Will Church. Sister, Mrs. Sallie Long, also injured in fire. [11-01-1910 "OM".]
- **Church, Mrs. John** 05-12-1909 H5 05-14-1909 R5 Died May 8 at home in Glasgow. Sister of Robert Forrester of Hartford.
- Church, Thomas 06-12-1907 H5 06-12-1907 H8 Died June 7 of stomach trouble at home in Pleasant Ridge neighborhood. Age 60. Left wife & children, Mrs. James Walker of Laffoon, Mrs. Clarence Bales of Owensboro, Mrs. Herbert Boone of Owensboro, William, Bud & S. Church. Buried June 8 Bell's Run cemetery. [06-08 & 06-11-1907 "OM".]
- Cissell, Benjamin P. ["Judge"] 03-02-1910 H4 Died Feb 25 at home in Henderson. Age 88. Circuit Judge of 5th Judicial District, 1868-1886. Served as Commonwealth Attorney & in Senate of KY Legislature from McLean & Crittenden Counties. Married twice. Left wife, Jennie. [02-27-1910 "OM".]
- Clardy, John Moore 07-28-1915 H2 Hopkinsville: Caught in flywheel & killed July 22 on farm of father, Fleming C. Clardy. Age 22. Grandson of former Congressman, John D. Clardy. [07-23-1915 "OM".]
- Clark, B. F. 03-04-1903 H2 Rockport: Died of stomach trouble Feb 26. Mason.
- Clark, Belle ["Miss"] 08-19-1904 R1 Hopkinsville: Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Aug 16. About 23. [08-17 & 08-23-1904 "OM": Age 28.]
- Clark, Ben 05-17-1916 H4 Dragged to death by mule May 10 near Dixon. Age 18. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Otis Clark. [05-12-1916 "OM".]
- Clark, c/o Jerry 11-15-1918 R5 Small child died of influenza Nov 10 at McHenry.
- Clark, c/o Lloyd 12-03-1919 H8 Select: Infant died of yellow jaundice Nov 16. Buried Stewart graveyard.
- Clark, c/o Porter 08-06-1913 H5 Glasgow: Four-month-old child died Aug 2.

- **Clark, Harvey** 04-15-1914 H4 Hopewell: Resident near South Carrollton died. Age 77. Uncle of Jim Clark of here. Buried April 10 Mt. Zion cemetery.
- Clark, James A. 08-15-1919 R8 In Ohio County Otis Clark administrator of estate.
- Clark, James W. 09-16-1903 H2 09-23-1903 H3 10-07-1903 H3 12-02-1903 H3 09-25-1903 R3 10-16-1903 R3 03-23-1904 H3 03-30-1904 H3 01-08-1904 R1 03-18-1904 R1 "Bud". Cut & killed in fight with Ben Burgess & Harrison Peach Sep 12 in Rosine. Burgess found not guilty and Peach convicted of involuntary manslaughter & fined \$150. See also 09-15-1903 "OM": Age 35. Left wife.]
- Clark, Jane
 09-04-1912 H8 Died of infirmities Aug 30 at home in Ensor neighborhood. Age 76. Left husband, C. F. Clark, children, Atlas Clark of Rockport, IN, Lafayette Clark of Minnesota & Mrs. John Clark of Ensor.
- Clark, Jim 05-02-1906 H3 Killed by lightning April 30 near Hopkinsville. (Black) [05-01-1906 "OM".]
- Clark, M. L. 04-28-1909 H4 Sulphur Springs: Buried Owensboro last week. Brother of W. A. Clark of near Sunnydale & brother-in-law of W. E. & Tice Baker. [04-20-1909 "OM": Died April 18.]
- Clark, Mrs. S. E. 04-24-1918 H1 04-26-1918 R5 Died of measles April 19 near Beda. Age 42 years & 18 days. Left husband, 2 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Mt. Carmel Church.
- Clark, Mrs. W. A. 09-27-1916 H5 09-29-1916 R5 Died Sep 22 at Sunnydale. About 48. Left husband & daughters, Evelyn, Mazie & Bessie Clark. Buried Sep 24 Sunnydale cemetery. [09-28-1916 "OM".]
- Clark, Roy 01-18-1905 H3 Herbert: Young man died. [01-13-1905 "OM": Died Jan 7 in Herbert area.]
- Clary, Gus 04-19-1916 H1 Killed in mine accident near Douglas, Alaska. Returned to home at Reed for burial. [04-11 & 04-18-1916 "OM": Died March 30.]
- Clary, Mary ["Miss"] 07-22-1914 H8 Died of accidental hanging about 8 miles southwest of Owensboro. Age 17. Daughter of W. M. Clary. [07-21-1914 "OM".]
- Claypool, Carey Lucille ["Miss"] 04-12-1907 R1 Died at home of a physician in Cincinnati, OH. Lived Bowling Green. [04-10-1907 "OM": Age 21. Died of abortion. Daughter of late Mr. & Mrs. John Claypool.]
- **Claypool, Walton** 03-04-1903 H2 Bowling Green: Run over & killed by electric car March 1. Left wife & 3 sons.
- Clayton, Steve 06-21-1905 H3 06-23-1905 R1 02-09-1906 R1 06-05-1908 R1 06-10-1908 H3 Shot on June 17 by Barney Long at Pettit in Daviess County & died on June 19 in Owensboro. About 20. Long was arrested at Anson, TX in 1905. [06-20-1905 "OM".]
- **Cleaver, c/o Ed**08-02-1901 R3 Smallhous: Infant died of brain fever July 26. Buried July 27 Equality burying ground.
- Cleaver, d/o Ed 06-21-1905 H3 Smallhous: Four-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Ed Cleaver buried June 14 Equality.
- **Cleaver, Sherman** 11-13-1908 R4 Smallhous: Died Nov 7 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Ed Cleaver. Buried Nov 8 Equality cemetery.
- Clements, Bud 05-29-1918 H8 Cromwell: Died of heart trouble May 23. Buried Green River Church.
- Clements, LaVega, Jr. 05-04-1904 H3 Little son of Mr. & Mrs. LaVega Clements of Owensboro died of scarlet fever April 30. [05-01-1904 "OM".]
- Clements, Preston 04-23-1909 R5 Leitchfield: Died several miles west of here. Age 82. While visiting relatives he wondered away from home of cousin on April 10 & his body was found in a field on April 20. Born & lived Henry County. [04-21-1909 "OM".]
- Clore, Duncan
 06-08-1917 R4 Killed June 6 when auto was struck by traction car at Watson's Crossing 3 miles north of Henderson. Age 16. Also killed were Jennie Milner, 17, Louise Holloway, 17 & Nellie Baskett, 16. [06-07 & 06-08-1917 "OM".]
- Cluck, Cornelia 02-19-1902 H3 Hopkinsville: Wife of Jacob Cluck of Hawkins neighborhood froze to death. [02-14-1902 "OM".]

- Coats, George N. 03-24-1909 H8 03-31-1909 H8 03-26-1909 R8 Sulphur Springs: Died of pneumonia March 21. Lived near Jingo. Left wife & son, Ray. Buried March 22 J. W. Moore burying ground beside his first wife, who died some 30 years ago & son, who died 8 or 10 years ago.
- **Coats, Mrs. J. R.** 07-08-1904 R1 Paducah: Committed suicide by throwing herself into Ohio River July 5. Left husband & 3 children.
- **Cobb, J. L.** 01-24-1908 R8 Resolutions upon death by Fordsville local American Society of Equity Union.
- **Cobb, James M.** 07-12-1907 R1 Died March 25. Age 68. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. A, 17th KY Infantry.
- Cobb, Robert 06-15-1906 R1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Henry Cobb of Webster County drowned June 10 in Green River at Wrightsburg. Age 14. [06-12 & 06-15-1906 "OM".]
- Cobb, W. H. S. ["Dr."] 04-14-1905 R8 In Ohio County J. W. Arnold administrator of estate.
- Coburn, William 05-29-1907 H1 Hopkinsville: Died at home here. Born 9 Feb 1799 in Cheviot Hills of Scotland. Came to US at age of 33. Confederate soldier in Civil War. After war settled in Christian County. Left 1 child, Mrs. Thomas Clark. [05-25-1907 "OM": Died May 23.]
- **Cofer, Ben Tommie** 02-02-1912 R4 Died of accidental poisoning 2 miles east of Elizabethtown. Age 3. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Quinn Cofer.
- **Coffey, J. H.** 01-12-1906 R7 Died of heart failure at Greensburg. Jailer of Green County. [01-07-1906 "OM": Died Jan 6. Had been in office 4 days.]
- **Coffey, Joseph** 09-29-1911 R5 Columbia: Died Sep 25. Age 70. Cashier of Citizens Bank here. Left sons, W. A., John R. & George Coffey & 1 daughter.
- Coffey, Robert H. 10-30-1901 H2 11-06-1901 H3 11-15-1901 R2 01-08-1904 R5 08-25-1905 R1 Shot & killed Oct 26 at Empire while leading posse that was pursuing party of 8 or 10 strikers who had shot at guards at Empire Mines. Resident Madisonville. Head of guards at mine. Mason. Buried Oct 27 Hopewell cemetery at Hopkinsville. John Woodruff & Francis Drake given life sentences for the killing. [10-27-1901 "OM".]
- Coffman, Annie (Tichenor)

 10-24-1906 H3

 10-31-1906 H2

 11-07-1906 H3

 10-19-1906 R5

 10-26-1906 R1

 11-02-1906 R1

 Died of erysipelas Oct 18 at home in Matanzas neighborhood. Left husband, Hubert O. Coffman & parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. A Tichenor, 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried Oct 19 West Point cemetery on farm where she was born. See also 08-05-1908 H1 & 08-12-1908 H1 Hubert O. Coffman married Miss Mary L. Hutcheson 5 Aug 1908 at Spencer, TN. [10-25-1906 "OM".]
- Coffman, E. A. 02-17-1904 H3 Died of stomach trouble Feb 11. Age 75. Resident Central City. Left wife, 6 sons & 3 daughters. [02-12-1904 "OM": Moved to Central City from Sacramento 3 years ago. Left wife; sons, Ed, Joe, Marvin, Kent & Robert Coffman; & daughters Mrs. Fount Lovell & Mrs. Lee Mills. Buried Sacramento Methodist Church.]
- Coffman, John F. 01-29-1913 H1 01-24-1913 R4 Died Jan 21 at home near Point Pleasant. Age 23. Son of Mr. & Mrs. F. O. Coffman of Matanzas. Left wife, formerly Miss Myrtie Southard, & little girl. Cousin of John M. Coffman. Buried Jan 22 Point Pleasant.
- **Coffman, Sallie** ["Mrs."] 01-25-1911 H1 02-01-1911 H1 Died of complication of diseases at home in McLean County near Poplar Grove. Age 68. Buried Poplar Grove Baptist Church. [01-22-1911 "OM".]
- **Coffman, Will** 05-10-1905 H3 Madisonville: Shot & killed by Paul Campbell about 10 miles north of here. About 18. [05-09-1905 "OM": Killed on May 6.]
- Coghill, Myrtle E. 09-20-1905 H1 09-15-1905 R1 Daughter of W. H. & Susan Coghill died of typhoid fever Sep 8 at home near Jingo. Age 13. Left parents & several sisters & brothers.
- Coghill, Tom

 07-03-1907 H5 07-05-1907 R5 02-09-1910 H2 Died June
 30 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. W. H. Coghill, on Render Street in Hartford. Buried July 1

 Milton Taylor burying ground. Left wife & 4 small children. Y. L. Moseley administrator of estate. See also 06-28-1907 R5 [07-05-1907 "OM".]

- Cohen, W. M. ["Dr."] 12-19-1906 H1 Owensboro: Died of strangulated hernia Dec 15 at his farm on Calhoun Road. Age 63. Once a prominent physician but had not practiced for 30 years. Father of Elvey Cohen. [12-16 & 12-18-1906 "OM": William Cohen.]
- Cohron, Emary C. 04-13-1921 H1 Soldier killed in World War I on 29 May 1918 by machine gun fire near Cantigny, France. Private, Co. H, 28 US Infantry, 1st Division. Age 23. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. William Cohron, 2 brothers & 3 sisters. Returned to Ohio County & buried 14 April 1921 Prentiss. [03-31-1921 "OM": Misspelled as Embry Cochran. Buried Slaty Creek cemetery near Prentiss]
- **Cohron, Roy** 12-03-1919 H8 Prentiss: Died of complication of diseases Nov 3. Age 16. Left parents. Buried Slaty Creek cemetery. Misspelled as Coran.
- Coke, John A. 05-27-1908 H4 Fordsville: Killed March 27 near Hudson in Breckinridge County by John Henry Clark, who was sentenced to life in prison. About 60 & bachelor. [05-28-1908 "OM".]
- Cokie, Mrs. Ray

 12-13-1918 R6 Narrows: Died Nov 30 at home of mother,
 Mrs. Janie Day. Buried New Baymus Christian Church cemetery. (note: listed as Cake in
 cemetery book) [12-04-1918 "OM": Mrs. Roye F. Cocke. Age 21.]
- Colburn, Charles 10-25-1911 H5 10-27-1911 R5 Struck in head with baseball bat & killed Oct 22 at Sunnydale in fight with Larkin Perdue, who was found to have acted in self defense.
- Cole, Chesterfield M. 08-13-1902 H3 08-15-1902 R3 04-17-1903 R2 05-15-1903 R2 Died of complication of troubles Aug 7 at home at Dundee. Mason. About 35. Left wife & 4 children. Buried Aug 8 family burying ground. [08-14-1902 "OM".]
- **Cole, Mrs. W. S.** 07-14-1915 H2 Dundee: Died of flux July 11. Age 79. Lived Horse Branch. Mother of Nelson & Willie Cole of here. Buried July 12 Mt. Vernon Church.
- **Cole, Sherry** 05-01-1903 R3 Hit by falling limb on April 27 near Rough River Locks and died April 29.
- Cole, William S. 12-07-1917 R1 12-14-1917 R1 Died Dec 6 at home at Horse Branch. About 80. Civil War soldier. Served as coroner of Ohio County & Justice of Peace in his district. Married daughter of Make Miller of Horse Branch. Raised 12 children. After her death remarried. Left wife. Buried Dec 7 Midkiff burying ground near Sulphur Springs.
- Coleman, Arvilla (Shultz) 09-30-1908 H1 09-25-1908 R5 Died Sep 23 at home near Prentiss. Left husband & several children. Sister of Rev. O. M. Shultz of Hartford. Buried Sep 24 Prentiss cemetery.
- **Coleman, Carry** 09-06-1911 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of infirmities Sep 3 at home of Burly Baltzell. Age 90. Former slave. Widow of Nelse Coleman. (Black)
- Coleman, David Jasper 02-04-1914 H1 02-04-1914 H6 Beaver Dam: Died of rheumatism & heart trouble Jan 27 in Louisville, where he moved 9 years ago. Age 48. Mason. Left wife, Minnie, son, Ernest, daughter, Miss Edna, & brother, Columbus Coleman of Beaver Dam. Buried Sunnyside cemetery in Beaver Dam.
- Coleman, James S. ["Rev."]

 03-23-1904 H3

 04-06-1904 H1

 04-06-1904 H4

 03-25-1904 R1

 Died of old age March 22 at home in Beaver Dam. Age 77. Well known Baptist minister. Years ago served as Sheriff of Ohio County. Lived Hartford many years. Left wife & several children. Buried March 24 Beaver Dam Baptist Church. See also 12-19-1894 H3, 02-24-1904 H3, "OCM" 11-28-1952 p1B, 12-05-1952 p1B & 04-17-1970 p5D from Beaver Dam "New Wrinkle" 01-03-1901, series by him on early settlers of Beaver Dam to be published. [03-23, 03-25 & 03-31-1904 "OM": Born 23 Feb 1827 near Beaver Dam, on farm on which he died. Only child of Elisha & Susanna Maddox Coleman. Married 6 May 1846 Rachel Chapman, 11 children; married 2nd 24 Dec 1877 Mrs. Josephine Field, no children. Ordained in Oct 1854. Survived by sons, Q. B. of Greenville, Hiley of Hillsboro, TX, E. M., P. T., J. P. & J. D. Coleman of Louisville; daughters, Mrs. Nat Hewlett of South Carrollton & Sallie Mitchell of Bedford, KY and stepson, Charles L. Field.]
- Coleman, Joseph W. 10-06-1915 H5 12-15-1915 H3 12-10-1915 R5 Died of old age Sep 29 at home near Cromwell. Age 72-9-22. Soldier in Civil War. Mason. Left wife & children, W. L. of Beech Grove, Alonzo of Seattle, WA & Edward Coleman at home, Mrs. Henry Stevens of Beaver Dam, Mrs. Estill Arbuckle of Asburry, OK & Mrs. Avery Stewart of Cromwell.

- Buried Sep 30 Providence Church. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$4 for service in Union Army in Civil War. [10-08 & 10-10-1915 "OM".]
- Coleman, Josephine (Austin)
 07-11-1906 H3
 08-08-1906 H1
 07-13-1906 H1
 06-05-1907 H10
 06-03-1908 H4
 Died of paralysis July 6 at home of daughter, Mrs. Laura Magan, at Buford. Age 75. Born 13 Jan 1831. Daughter of William Austin. Niece of late Rev. James Austin. Married 1st Benjamin Field about 54 years ago, he died in 1871, & in 1877 she married Rev. James S. Coleman. Left sons, Ben J. Field of Portland, OR, Henry Field of Hartford, C. L. & James S. Field of Owensboro, & daughter, Mrs. Magan. Buried July 8 Mt. Carmel cemetery at Buford. Will recorded Ohio County; son, C. L. Field executor of estate. [07-07 & 07-08-1906 "OM".]
- Coleman, Juda 04-27-1910 H1 04-01-1910 R5 Ceralvo: Died March 23 at home of son, Lum Coleman, near here. Age 89. Born 9 April 1820. Buried beside husband, Nathan Coleman, at Walton's Creek cemetery.
- Coleman, Mary A. 09-07-1904 H3 09-09-1904 R1 Died at home of daughter in Owensboro Aug 31. Widow of William Coleman. Buried Hopewell cemetery in Ohio County near Rockport. [09-08-1904 "OM".]
- Coleman, Mrs. J. E. 06-11-1909 R5 Magan: Died at home in Owensboro. Left husband & several children. Buried here May 28 at Pleasant Hill cemetery. [06-04, 06-05 & 06-12-1909 "OM": Elna A. Coleman left husband, Jake E. Coleman, & 2 children.]
- Coleman, Mrs. Lum 08-01-1906 H3 07-13-1907 R1 Ceralvo: Died July 9 of consumption at home near here. Left husband & 3 daughters. Buried July 10 West Providence burying ground.
- **Coleman, Mrs. Nelson** 02-02-1900 R3 Died in fire Jan 31 near Hartford. (Black) [02-01-1900 "OM": She & her husband were former slaves of Rev. J. S. Coleman.]
- Coleman, Mrs. Pendleton T. 10-16-1918 H1 10-18-1918 R5 Died at home near Anchorage. Age 41. Husband is from Ohio County, son of late Rev. James S. Coleman. Left husband & daughter, Marian, age 3. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.
- **Coleman, Mrs. Spalding** 08-24-1906 R8 Render: Died of heart trouble Aug 17 in Louisville.
- Coleman, Nathan 09-14-1904 H3 09-09-1904 R5 Died Sep 7 at home of son, Lum, near Ceralvo. Age 86. Buried Sep 9 Walton's Creek Church. [09-10 & 09-15-1904 "OM".]
- **Coleman, Nelse** 10-16-1908 R5 Old citizen of Beaver Dam died Oct 12. (Black)
- **Coleman, Samuel P.** 09-14-1900 R3 12-17-1902 H2 Cooper School House: Buried last Wednesday at Prentiss. Owned farm 1/2 mile southwest of Beaver Dam.
- **Coleman, Serena M.** 09-03-1919 H1 Funeral at Providence. Age 71. Wife of James Coleman.
- Coleman, William D. 11-27-1901 H3 11-29-1901 R3 Died of old age Nov 25 at Rockport. Age 79. In 1883-4 represented Ohio County in House of KY Legislature. Confederate vet. Mason. Left several children. Buried Nov 26 Rockport cemetery. [11-27-1901 "OM": Born 1820 Lynchburg, VA. Moved to Bowling Green 1836 & to Ohio County 1847. Confederate soldier in Civil War, Morgan's command. Married 1st 1843 Miss Fox, she died 1846, they had 2 children; married 2nd Mary A. Shull, had 6 children. Father of Callie Gordon of Owensboro & Mrs. M. A. Hendrick of Fort Worth, TX.]
- **Collier, d/o Mr.** 11-02-1910 H5 Accidentally smothered to death in folding bed at Dunmor. Age 6 months. [11-01-1910 "OM": Infant of Robert Collier died Oct 31.]
- Collings, Lucy (Klein)

 09-26-1900 H3

 09-21-1900 R3

 Died of typhoid fever Sep
 19 at home near Glenville. Age 24. Born & reared in Hartford. Left husband, 2 small children,
 mother, Mrs. Lucy Klein, of Hartford & brother, J. L. Klein, of Hartford. Buried Sep 20 Oakwood
 Cemetery in Hartford. [09-20-1900 "OM": Mrs. Earl Collins.]
- Collins, Annie Belle 09-19-1906 H2 09-19-1906 H3 09-21-1906 R5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. H. Collins died Sep 13 at home 2 miles east of Hartford. Born 20 Oct 1904. Buried Sep 14 Oakwood cemetery. [09-22-1906 "OM".]
- Collins, Henry 12-25-1907 H5 Died of tuberculosis Dec 21 at home of Jack Collins, on Dog Street in Hartford. Buried Dec 22 Hayti burying ground. (Black)

- Collins, Henry 04-15-1914 H5 04-17-1914 R5 Died of liver trouble April 12 at home on Dog Street in Hartford. About 50 & single. (Black) [04-16-1914 "OM".]
- Collins, James L. 06-23-1909 H1 07-07-1909 H3 07-14-1909 H4 06-25-1909 R5 07-16-1909 R6 Died of flux June 18 at home in Hartford. Age 72. Born 10 July 1836. Confederate soldier in Civil War, Orphan's Brigade, Co. C, 9th KY Regiment, joined in 1861 & served through end of war. Married Mrs. Lucy (Griffin) Taylor on 1 April 1873. Left wife & son, Randall T. Collins. Buried Oakwood cemetery. [06-19-1909 "OM".]
- Collins, James Samuel

 O2-26-1908 H5

 O2-28-1908 R1

 Son of Mr. & Mrs. W. H.

 Collins died Feb 25 at Hartford of burns suffered on Feb 23. Age 14 months. Buried Feb 26

 Oakwood cemetery. See also "OCN" 02-04-1927 p1 Rose Ethelyn, 24, & Beulah Barnett, daughters of late W. H. Collins & 09-27-1929 p8 Beulah Barnett Collins married William Henry Gambill in Florence, AL. [02-27-1908 "OM".]
- Collins, Lillie 11-27-1901 H3 11-29-1901 R3 Resident Hayti died Nov 21. Believed to be 104. (Black)
- Collins, Lucy (Griffin) 07-07-1909 H3 07-14-1909 H4 07-02-1909 R1 07-16-1909 R6 Died July 1 at home on Mulberry Street in Hartford. Born 30 Sep 1840. Daughter of Warren & Mary (Utterback) Griffin. Married Randall Taylor, 4 Dec 1858, he died 1869. Married 2nd James L. Collins, who died 2 weeks ago. Left son, Randall T. Collins of Hartford & brother, Henry Griffin.
- Collins, Nancy 12-13-1905 H2 Died of infirmities Dec 9 at home in Hartford. Born about 1828. Husband, George Collins, died 13 years ago. (Black)
- Collins, Ora

 10-02-1912 H4 Died at Bisbee, AZ. Born 14 Sep 1867
 Owensboro. Moved to Bisbee 5 years ago. River pilot. Left wife, father, W. L. Collins of Owensboro, brother, George Collins, & sister, Sarah Collins Smith.
- Collins, Polly
 02-06-1907 H1
 02-13-1907 H1
 02-01-1907 R4
 02-15-1907 R8
 Died of bronchial pneumonia Jan 30 at home of son, John R. Collins, in Memphis, TN.
 Resident Hartford, where she was buried Oakwood cemetery Jan 31. Widow of James F. Collins.
 Left 4 sons, John R. & Martin Collins of Memphis, W. H. & B. B. Collins of Hartford. See also
 06-25-1890 H3 related to famous scout & hunter, Kit Carson.
- Collins, Willie 09-15-1915 H7 09-17-1915 R6 Hickman: Shot & killed Sep 9 by Claude Johnson for reporting on his bootlegging activities. Deputy Sheriff W. A. Naylor also shot & killed when he attempted to arrest Johnson. Johnson was shot to death by onlookers. Age 18. Left parents & several brothers & sisters. Buried Hickman city cemetery. [09-10-1915 "OM".]
- **Colyer, William** 03-31-1909 H6 Central City: Member of Mine Foreman's Association of KY died.
- Combs, Ada (Duke)

 09-08-1915 H5 09-10-1915 R1 Died Sep 4 at home at Dukehurst. Daughter of late I. N. Duke. Left husband, M. H. Combs, son, Eugene Combs, daughter, Lena Combs, brother, J. A. Duke & sister, Mrs. Prudie Moore. Buried family cemetery. [09-10-1915 "OM".]
- Combs, Eugene 01-01-1902 H3 01-03-1902 R3 Young man died of pneumonia last week between Hartford & Sulphur Springs.
- **Conder, Joe** 04-11-1919 R1 Hit & killed by I. C. train April 6 near Simmons. Lived near there. Left wife & daughter.
- Conder, Leroy 05-30-1919 R5 10-10-1919 R1 Died May 8 at home at Narrows. Civil War veteran. Left wife & children. Will recorded Ohio County on Oct 1. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$4 for service in Union Army in Civil War.
- Condict, Annie May
 11-27-1901 H1 Died of typhoid fever Oct 2 at home in Centertown. Age 13-5-5. Daughter of J. W. & Sarah Condict. Buried Oct 3 Equality cemetery.
- Condict, James Harvey 01-30-1907 H5 04-10-1907 H1 02-01-1907 R1 02-08-1907 R1 Died of kidney & heart trouble Jan 25 at home in Hartford. Left brothers, Luke (his twin) of Hartford & W. F. Condict, & sister, Mrs. W. A. Taylor, both of Matanzas. Buried Jan 26 Oakwood cemetery. E. T. Williams administrator of estate.
- Condit, Annie ["Miss"] 10-09-1901 H2 10-11-1901 R3 Centertown: Died of typhoid fever Oct 2. Survived by parents. Buried Equality.

- Condit, c/o Sherman 07-19-1905 H5 07-21-1905 R5 One-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Sherman Condit of No Creek died July 16. Buried July 17 Woodward's Valley. [07-22-1905 "OM".]
- **Condit, Hice** 07-10-1918 H1 07-12-1918 R1 Died of stomach trouble July 7 near Matanzas. Left wife & 3 children. Funeral at Pleasant Hill Church.
- Condit, Lewis F. 08-03-1910 H5 08-10-1910 H6 09-07-1910 H5 09-14-1910 H7 12-14-1910 H7 08-05-1910 R1 09-09-1910 R1 12-16-1910 R14 Died Aug 2 at home on Main Street in Hartford. Age 74-10-25. Born 7 Sep 1835. Twin, James Harvey Condit, died 25 Jan 1907. They moved to Hartford in 1865 from Matanzas area. Left brother, Wilbur E. Condit & sister, Mrs. Mattie Taylor, both of Matanzas area. Buried Aug 3 Oakwood cemetery.
- Condit, Wilbur F. 05-19-1915 H5 05-21-1915 R1 Died May 16. Age 74. Lived near Matanzas. Union soldier in Civil War. Left wife & 6 children. Buried May 17 John Bell cemetery. [05-30-1915 "OM".]
- Conger, Sarah C.

 Conley, Erwin

 Clay.

 02-02-1916 H1

 Died of pneumonia near Marion. Age 95.

 One of 31 killed Aug 4 in mine explosion at
- Conner, John 10-03-1900 H2 Died Sep 26 in fire near Edmonton. Resident Bowling Green. Left wife.
- Conner, Lydia E. 06-30-1909 H1 07-14-1909 H4 07-02-1909 R5 Died June 23 at home of Dudley Ford, aunt of his wife. Age 68-3-8. Born 5 March 1841 Shelby County. Married L. Conner in 1885, he died several years ago. Taken to Shelbyville for burial.
- Conniff, Mike

 07-16-1902 H3 Railroad section foreman died July 12 at home in Fordsville. Taken to Louisville for burial. [07-15-1902 "OM": Died of blood poisoning.]
- Conover, Martin 06-01-1904 H2 Deputy jailer of Adair County killed last March by Albert Burton, who was given a life sentence. [03-30-1904 "OM": Shot to death March 29.]
- Conway, Everett 05-22-1901 H3 Shot & killed his neighbors, Mr. & Mrs. C. W. Garrison, in Evansville, IN and when hemmed in by police killed himself. [05-21-1901 "OM": Killings took place on May 19. Left wife, 2 children & father.]
- Conway, Jane ["Mrs."] 03-11-1908 H8 Fallen Rock: Died March 2. Aunt of Mrs. Robert Bratcher.
- Conyers, William 04-28-1915 H8 Dragged to death by runaway buggy April 24 in Owensboro. Age 26. Son of Charles Conyers & nephew of Fire Chief Conyers. Lived on Triplett Street near 13th. [04-25 & 04-27-1915 "OM".]
- Cook, Bill 01-23-1901 H3 06-05-1901 H2 06-07-1901 R2 Union coal miner shot & killed Jan 21 in Hopkins County while trying to stop non-union workers at Carbondale Mines. He & Henry Taylor were killed by Deputy Sheriff Lindle and guards, Johnson & McIntosh, who were all convicted of manslaughter & given 2 years in prison. Also listed as "Wes". [01-22-1901 "OM": Former resident Hancock County. Nephew of William J. Cook. Left wife, 7 children & sister. Buried Earlington.
- Cook, Charlee (Sanders) 05-16-1917 H5 Died May 12 at Owensboro. Sister of Herbert Sanders of Covington, formerly of Hartford. [05-13, 05-15 & 05-20-1917 "OM".]
- Cook, James 02-10-1909 H5 02-12-1909 R5 Died of infirmities of old age Feb 7 Schroader Schoolhouse area. Lived with son, J. L. Cook. Buried family cemetery.
- Cook, James 10-05-1910 H1 Died of heart trouble Sep 29 in Daviess County. Lived Ensor neighborhood. Age 74. Left wife & 6 children. [09-30, 10-02 & 11-22-1910 "OM".]
- Cook, Julia A. 09-19-1906 H3 09-21-1906 R8 Schroader School House: Died of lung trouble Sep 16 at home 2 & 1/2 miles north of Horton. Age 80. Left husband, J. W. Cook, & son, J. L. Cook. Buried Sep 17 family burying ground.
- Cook, Lilla ["Miss"] 11-09-1910 H8 Drowned in spring in Trigg County.
- Cook, Marvin

 06-05-1901 H3 08-07-1901 H4 06-07-1901 R3 Died June
 2 at home of brother, Ed G. Cook, of Buford. Age 25. Single. Born 12 March 1875. Son of Rev.
 W. W. Cook. Mother & several brothers are deceased. Buried June 2 Beda cemetery. [06-07-1901 "OM".]

- Cook, Mrs. Jesse (Scott)

 05-09-1917 H1

 05-16-1917 H1

 10-31-1917 H5

 10-31-1917 H5

 05-11-1917 R5

 11-02-1917 R1

 12-07-1917 R4

 04-26-1918 R1

 Killed by accidental gunshot by husband May 7 near Echols. She was a Miss Scott. Left husband & children, Lillabelle, age 8, Rosa, 5, & Fannie, 3. Buried Echols. Husband was later accused of killing her. Three children were sent to state orphan's home in Louisville.
- Cook, Mrs. William 01-11-1905 H3 Sanderfur's Crossing: Died Jan 6. Lived near Bethel. Buried Jan 7 home burying ground.
- Cook, Robert 02-12-1908 H1 02-14-1908 R1 One of 9 killed in mine explosion Feb 10 at Moody Coal Company at South Carrollton. Age 35 & married. [02-11 & 02-13-1908 "OM".]
- Cook, Temple D. 11-29-1918 R5 Soldier died of wounds in Army. Lived Philpot. Nephew of Mrs. Ed Cook of Dundee. [11-26, 12-22-1918 & 06-01-1919 "OM": Died in France. Private in Army. Son of A. N. Cook.]
- Cook, Tock 09-11-1912 H1 Joseph Cloyd was sentenced to 20 years in prison for his murder that took place in Taylor County 12 years ago. (Black)
- Cook, W. W. 08-08-1906 H3 Died of consumption July 20 at home two miles north of Bethel Church near Horton. Left 4 children. Buried July 21 family burying ground. J. L. Cook administrator of estate.
- Cook, W. W. ["Rev."] 12-22-1909 H1 12-24-1909 R4 Died County Alms House last week. Minister of Methodist Church South. Served as pastor of No Creek circuit. Left wife & 4 small children, one a few weeks old. Buried Bethel Church cemetery.
- Cooksey, John D. 03-22-1916 H8 04-07-1916 R5 Died March 16 near Olaton. Left wife, 1 son & 3 daughters. Buried Cooksey cemetery. Mrs. Dee Cooksey administratrix of estate.
- **Coombs, Ben** 03-01-1905 H3 Rough River: Resident Livermore died of pneumonia Feb 21. Buried Feb 23 Oak Hill cemetery.
- Coombs, Butler 05-12-1905 R5 Buried Hopkinsville. Father of Mrs. G. B. Likens of Ohio County.
- Coombs, George Dawes 12-16-1908 H4 Died Dec 8 at Mayfield. Born 8 March 1880 Christian County. Nephew of O. M. Shultz & Mrs. G. B. Likens of Hartford. Left mother, Mrs. Sallie Coombs, brothers, Prentice & Harold of Louisville & John Coombs & sister, Miss Mary Kate Coombs.
- **Coomer, Samuel** 03-24-1909 H1 One of 5 killed March 20 in explosion at Sunnyside Mine at Evansville, IN.
- Coomes, James

 08-17-1904 H2

 09-07-1904 H2

 09-14-1904 H2

 08-05-1904 R1

 08-12-1904 R

 08-19-1904 R1

 08-26-1904 R1

 09-09-1904 R1

 12-16-1904 R1

 02-15-1905 H3

 02-22-1905 H2

 Killed at Daviess County Fair grounds near Owensboro July
 31 by Roy Green, who drove a stake into his neck. About 26. Resident Slaughters in Webster County. His father, L. B. Coomes, few days later declared insane & sent to Hopkinsville asylum, father of 12 children. Green convicted & was executed by hanging on 17 Feb 1905. See also 08-03-1904 H2 [08-02-1904 "OM".]
- Cooms, Ed 01-18-1918 R3 Died Jan 15 at home in Hayti. Elderly. (Black)
- Coons, Andrew 08-11-1909 H1 Killed by lightning Aug 5 near Philpot. Lived Daviess County in Short Station area. Age 38. Left wife & 5 children. [08-06-1909 "OM".]
- Coons, Mae 03-12-1919 H8 03-07-1919 R5 Wysox: Died at Rockport of complication of troubles. Wife of Anthony Coons & niece of Mrs. G. R. Fulton. Also spelled Koons.
- Cooper, Axton 08-03-1910 H1 08-05-1910 R1 08-12-1910 R3 09-30-1910 R1 10-07-1910 R8 11-11-1910 R2 12-16-1910 R3 12-23-1910 R4 Farm laborer shot & killed Aug 1 in Lyon County by several nigh riders, including Gilliam Mitchell, Alonzo Gray & Brown Hawkins. Incident lead to KY Governor sending militia group to suppress unrest.
- Cooper, c/o Will 08-15-1906 H3 08-17-1906 R7 Beech Grove: Infant drowned in tub. About 1. Left parents & several brothers & sisters. Buried Methodist graveyard here on Friday. [08-12-1906 "OM".]

- **Cooper, Catherine** 01-11-1905 H3 Died Jan 8 at home near Goshen. Widow of Wesley Cooper. Buried Jan 10 Goshen Church cemetery.
- Cooper, d/o Wood 03-21-1906 H3 03-28-1906 H2 03-23-1906 R5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Wood Cooper burned to death March 20 at Cromwell. Age 9. (Black)
- Cooper, Ed W. 12-18-1907 H1 12-20-1907 R5 Died Dec 14 at home in Goshen neighborhood. Age 66. Married Miss Clarissa Stevens in 1841, she died 10 years ago. Left sons, Ed & Frank Cooper, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Dec 15 Goshen cemetery.
- **Cooper, Frank** 12-27-1907 R1 12-27-1907 R4 Shot & killed in Daviess County by son, Emanuel Cooper. Age 50. Lived 1 & 1/2 miles from Curdsville. [12-24, 12-25, 12-27 & 12-28-1907 "OM": Killed on Dec 20. Son later acquitted.]
- **Cooper, Herman** 10-16-1918 H1 Died of Spanish Influenza Oct 14 above Hartford. About 25. Wife a Miss Evans. Left wife, parents & several brothers & sisters.
- Cooper, James M. 07-26-1911 H2 07-21-1911 R8 06-12-1912 H8 McHenry: Died June 22. Member of McHenry I. O. O. F. [06-23-1911 "OM": Died at Island in McLean County. Buried Ohio County.]
- **Cooper, John** 08-29-1900 H3 Died Aug 26 after being hit by train near Central City. Son of E. Q. Cooper. Buried Aug 27 Pond Run Church.
- Cooper, Leslie 05-13-1908 H1 05-15-1908 R8 Died of tuberculosis May 6 at home in Hartford. Resulted from damage to lungs suffered in Battle of Santiago during Spanish American War. Age 37. Born Ohio County. Brother of Mrs. John Dougan of Olaton. Buried Oakwood cemetery. See also 03-21-1900 H3 & 05-06-1908 H5 [05-09-1908 "OM".]
- **Cooper, Mrs. Charlie** 06-22-1917 R5 Died Western KY Asylum at Hopkinsville. Returned to Ohio County for burial June 19.
- Cooper, Noah N. 01-06-1915 H9 Son of Mr. & Mrs. D. N. Cooper of Hartford Route 2 died of rheumatism Jan 2. Age 18. Buried Jan 4 Daviess County near Rome. [01-08-1915 "OM".]
- Cooper, Raleigh Wynn
 10-11-1912 R1 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Noah Cooper died.
 Cooper, Virgil
 04-04-1906 H5 03-30-1906 R5 Young man died March 28
 of tubercular trouble at home of sister, Mrs. Tim Taylor, in Hartford. At death 4 brothers & 2
 sisters were with him. Buried March 29 Liberty.
- Cooper, Watterson 09-02-1910 R5 Cromwell: Died a few days ago in California. Buried Aug 28 Goshen cemetery in Ohio County.
- Cooper, Woerner 06-02-1909 H5 06-04-1909 R1 Infant son of Mrs. Leslie Cooper died of flux June 1. Father died about year ago. Grandchild of L. F. Woerner. Buried June 2 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- **Cooper, Wood** 03-28-1906 H2 Cromwell: Died of dropsy March 22. Wife gave birth to child on March 19. On March 20 his 9-year-old daughter burned to death.
- Coots, Beulah ["Miss"] 04-10-1901 H3 04-17-1901 H1 04-24-1901 H1 05-01-1901 H4 04-05-1901 R3 04-12-1901 R3 04-19-1901 R2 04-26-1901 R2 05-03-1901 R2 Died of pneumonia April 4 at home in Beaver Dam. Teacher at Taylor Mine school. Buried April 5 Beaver Dam cemetery. [04-05-1901 "OM": Age 21. Former postmistress at Beaver Dam. Survived by mother, Georgia Coots.]
- Coots, c/o Palestine

 O9-26-1902 R3

 Died of flux Sep 22. Lived Sulphur Springs.

 O9-05-1906 H3

 O9-07-1906 R5

 Infant son of Palestine & O9-08-1906 "OM".]
- Coots, Harriet 07-19-1901 R3 Died of cholera morbus July 14 at Sunnydale. Wife of W. P. Coots. Buried July 15 Sunnydale.
- Coots, Lummie ["Miss"] 01-03-1908 R4 Died Dec 29 following operation at Norton Infirmary in Louisville. Moved to Louisville 3 years ago from Owensboro. Daughter of Mrs. Georgie Coots of Owensboro. Niece of Mrs. J. H. Nave & Mrs. W. L. Hays. Taken to Beaver Dam her former home for burial. [12-31-1907 & 01-10-1908 "OM".]
- **Coots, Rebecca** 04-19-1907 R2 Died of bronchial trouble March 23. Age 65. Left husband, Moses Coots, & children.
- Coots, s/o Palestine 10-22-1919 H1 Sulphur Springs: Son of Palestine Coots of near Sunnydale died of typhoid fever Oct 7. Age 12. Buried Sunnydale cemetery.

- Coots, Viola 06-27-1919 R1 Sulphur Springs: Died June 24. Left husband, Palestine Coots, several children, aged 2 to 29, & several brothers & sisters. Buried June 25 Sunnydale cemetery.
- Copass, Jim 09-07-1910 H8 Shot & killed by son, Payton (age 20), near Bon Air 10 miles from Glasgow. Age 50. [09-06-1910 "OM": Killed on Sep 5.]
- **Cope, Elma** 10-20-1916 R3 Shot & killed by brother-in-law, Charles Brown, near Glade in Marshall County. Age 14. Brown then shot & killed himself.
- **Cope, George** 09-21-1906 R4 Taylor Mines: Died Sep 16 at home here. Buried Sep 17 Select burying ground.
- **Copeland, Andrew** 10-20-1915 H4 Mayfield: Son of William Copeland killed by dynamite blast where state highway is being built south of here. Age 11. [10-15-1915 "OM".]
- Coppage, c/o Roy

 06-24-1908 H5 06-26-1908 R5 Narrows: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Roy Coppage died June 22 & buried old Gentry burying ground.
- **Coppage, Earl** 10-24-1906 H3 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Allie Coppage died Oct 19 at home at Fordsville. Age 7. [10-23-1906 "OM": Died of throat trouble.]
- Coppage, Frank 05-15-1908 R8 Magan: Died of pneumonia May 11 at home of sister, Mrs. Brown. Buried May 11 Friendship cemetery. [05-20-1908 "OM": Died at home of sister, Mrs. Steve Brown at Narrows. Left wife & 8 children.]
- Coppage, Hardin

 02-12-1908 H5

 02-14-1908 R4

 Heirs, including daughter,
 Mrs. R. R. Wedding of Hartford, have interest in Bosley estate, including tract of land in
 Baltimore, MD, valued at 6 million dollars. His grandmother was a Bosley, who died Marion
 County.
- Coppage, Hardin

 03-16-1910 H1

 03-18-1910 R5

 Died of paralysis of brain
 March 13 at home in Leitchfield. Mason & former official there. Brother of Mrs. R. R. Wedding
 of Hartford. Buried Leitchfield cemetery. [03-17-1910 "OM".]
- **Coppage, James R.** 10-08-1902 H3 10-10-1902 R3 06-05-1903 R2 04-14-1905 R8 Died Hopkinsville asylum Oct 5 one day after being sent there. Age 70. Lived near Hartford. Brother of Hardin & John Coppage of Leitchfield. Returned to Ohio County & buried Oct 7 Brown burying ground 4 miles north of Hartford. R. R. Wedding administrator of estate. [10-10-1902 "OM": Died of cancer.]
- Coppage, John S. 12-18-1907 H1 12-18-1907 H5 Died Dec 13 at home at Leitchfield. Former resident Ohio County. Mason. Brother of Mrs. Judge R. R. Wedding of Hartford. Buried Dec 14 Thomas cemetery at Leitchfield. [12-18-1907 "OM": Died of consumption. Age 65. Union soldier in Civil War.]
- **Coppage, Martha** 02-14-1919 R5 Narrows: Died Feb 7 at home of son, Emmett Coppage. Buried Feb 8 Petty graveyard.
- **Coppage, Pearl** ["Miss"] 11-07-1902 R3 Dundee: Died of typhoid fever Monday at home near here. [11-06-1902 "OM": Daughter of Dick Coppage of near Dundee.]
- Coppage, Phillip Brown
 12-09-1908 H4 Died at home in Humboldt, TN. Born 11
 Nov 1838 Marion County. Union soldier in Civil War. Married Miss Caester A. Thompson in
 1870. Former resident Ohio County. Brother of Mrs. Judge R. R. Wedding of Hartford. Left
 wife & children, Robert Coppage & Mrs. Sallie Hunter of Caruthersville, MO, John, Phil & Miss
 Carrie Coppage of Humboldt. Buried Rose Hill cemetery in Humboldt.
- **Coppage, Thelma** 07-23-1913 H3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Roy Coppage of near Dundee died July 21. Age 20 months. Buried Petty graveyard.
- Coppage, Uriah ["Mrs."] 04-29-1914 H8 Olaton: Died April 26 near here. Buried April 27 New Baymus Christian Church. [04-28-1914 "OM": Mrs. R. M. Coppage. Survived by husband, sons, A. B. Coppage of Hawesville, James Coppage of Moline, IL & Murray Coppage of Olaton & daughters, Mrs. E. W. Nevitt, Viola Bradfield, both of Owensboro, & Mrs. Lester Neighbors of Dundee.]
- Corbin, Hugh 02-12-1908 H1 02-14-1908 R1 One of 9 killed in mine explosion Feb 10 at Moody Coal Company at South Carrollton. Age 35 & married. Also listed as "Carbin". (Black) [02-11 & 02-13-1908 "OM": Hugh Corbin.]
- Corley, Charles W. 01-04-1918 R5 Soldier died of pneumonia Dec 28 at Camp Zachary Taylor near Louisville. Private in Co. M, 336th Infantry. Left wife, Stella & father, I. C.

- Corley. Will be sent to Reynolds Station for burial. [06-03-1919 "OM": Charles Wesley Corley in list of Hancock County fatalities in World War I. Resident Pellville.]
- **Corley, Mrs. Edward** 06-29-1904 H2 Died in Crittenden County. Grant & James Hoover are accused of murdering her.
- Corley, Mrs. Willie 10-07-1910 R5 Herbert: Buried Oct 2 Karn's Grove in Daviess County. [10-01, 10-02, 10-04-1910 "OM": Della Corley died Oct 1.]
- Corltey, William 06-01-1904 H2 Died May 27 in Daviess County at home of White Fitzpatrick near Rome from eating wild parsnips. Age 65. Moved to area from Buford in Ohio County about 10 days ago. [05-28-1904 "OM": William Corley.]
- **Cornett, Estill** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 23 & single. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- Corum, William

 11-12-1909 R8 05-11-1910 H4 Calhoun: Struck with baseball bat Nov 4 by Delbert Osborne, 15, at Glover Schoolhouse 4 miles east of Beech Grove. Died Nov 5. Age 17. Son of John Corum. Osborne sentenced to 2 years in prison. [11-06 & 11-11-1909 "OM".]
- **Cosby, T. H.** 02-22-1905 H3 Committed suicide by shooting himself Feb 17 in Graves County after shooting Bynum Green, who was seeing his daughter..
- **Cosby, Theodore** 03-28-1900 H2 Committed suicide by taking strychnine March 22 in Henderson County near Geneva. Left wife & 3 children. [03-24-1900 "OM".]
- Cossler, c/o Emma 02-21-1902 R3 02-28-1902 R3 Emma Cossler of Owensboro is accused of killing her 5-week-old baby by poisoning it with laudanum. [02-18-1902 "OM": Infant died Feb 15. Born 10 Jan 1902. Charges later dismissed.]
- Cotton, Floyd 09-21-1910 H5 09-16-1910 R1 Son of Henry & Mary Cotton died Aug 31 at home 3 miles east of Olaton. Age 1 year & 11 months. Buried Sep 1 Payton cemetery near McGrady Church. [09-23-1910 "OM".]
- Cotton, Mat

 O5-06-1914 H8 Olaton: Died May 2. Age 92. Civil War vet.

 Cottrell, C. E. ["Dr."]

 04-25-1906 H3 06-06-1906 H5 05-04-1906 R3 Died of heart disease April 20 at home at Buford, where he had been in drug business for many years. Age 65. Left wife & children, Oscar Cottrell & Mrs. Charles May of Owensboro. Buried April 21 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. A. S. Tanner administrator of estate. Mistakenly listed as "J. F. Cottrell". (page is missing on microfilm of "Hartford Herald" but is in original volume at
- Cottrell, c/o E. A. 01-23-1907 H5 01-25-1907 R5 Baby boy of Mr. & Mrs. E. A. Cottrell born Jan 20 died Jan 22 at home of Mrs. Cottrell's mother, Mrs. Lucy Hubbard, in Hartford. Their first born. [01-24 & 02-02-1907 "OM".]

newspaper office) See also 03-26-1890 H4 - born Shelby County. [04-21 & 04-22-1906 "OM".]

- Cottrell, Mabelle (Hubbard) 02-06-1907 H5 02-08-1907 R5 Died Feb 1 at home of mother, Mrs. Lucy Hubbard, in Hartford. Born 13 Sep 1876 Hartford. Married 29 Dec 1904. Left husband, Ellis A. Cottrell & mother. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-08-1907 "OM": Daughter-in-law of James Cottrell.]
- Cottrell, William Ellis

 O6-14-1911 H6

 O6-09-1911 R1

 Son of Rev. & Mrs. Ellis

 A. Cottrell of Falmouth died June 1 at home of grandfather, J. H. Cottrell, on South Allen Street in

 Owensboro. Age 8 months. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [06-02-1911 "OM".]
- Coursey, O. C. 04-19-1907 R2 04-26-1907 R3 Committed suicide by taking morphine April 10 at Central City. About 20. Son of late William Coursey. Telegraph operator for I. C. Railroad. Recently married Miss Lillie Turner. [04-12-1907 "OM": Otis Coursey. Left wife & mother, Agnes Coursey.]
- Coursey, W. 09-21-1910 H6 Killed in gun battle with Thomas Hanks on Sep 12 at White Plains. Town marshal attempting to arrest Hanks, who died of wounds on Sep 14. Age 55. Left wife & 7 children. Taken to Greenville for burial. [09-15-1910 "OM".]
- Courtney, E. B. 07-01-1914 H4 06-26-1914 R4 Committed suicide by shooting himself June 24 in Evansville, IN. Age 34. Resident Beaver Dam. Left wife & brother, G. C. Courtney, of Hopkinsville.
- Cowan, Joe 09-20-1905 H2 10-04-1905 H3 09-22-1905 R2 09-29-1905 R1 Shot & killed at Drakesboro last April. Morton Roll found guilty of murder on Sep 14

- & given 2 years in prison and on Sep 23 was pardoned by Governor Beckham. [04-04-1905 "OM": Killed on April 3.]
- Cowgill, Mildred Elizabeth (Quigg) 09-30-1908 H5 Died of complication of diseases Sep 23 at home at Livermore. Born 1846 at Maxwell in Ohio County. Married 1865. Left husband, W. J. Cowgill, 4 children, 3 brothers, including Dr. D. H. Quigg of Owensboro, & 2 sisters. Buried Oak Hill cemetery. [09-24-1908 "OM".]
- **Cowley, J. W.** 02-21-1917 H3 Died at Stithton. Age 91.
- Cox, Bee ["Mrs."] 09-15-1905 R4 Pleasant Grove: Died recently. Lived Muhlenberg County. Aunt of Elbert Allen of Louisville. Buried Sep 10.
- Cox, Berth Marie 09-17-1909 R1 Smallhous: Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Orlando Cox died Sep 4 at home near here. Age 14 months & 2 days.
- **Cox, Bertha** 08-21-1903 R2 Resolutions upon death.
- **Cox, c/o Charley** 12-29-1915 H4 Hopewell: Baby died Dec 23 of burns suffered week ago. Buried Dec 24 Cool Springs cemetery.
- Cox, c/o Dan 08-20-1909 R4 Central Grove: Infant died at Simmons & buried here Aug 13.
- Cox, c/o Dana 03-07-1906 H3 Infant died March 3 at home near Cool Springs.
- Cox, Cinderilla 10-04-1905 H1 Died Aug 26 at home of son, Joseph Wilson, at Pinchico. Age 87. Last surviving founding member of Green River Baptist Church that was established in 1836.
- Cox, Frank 05-29-1907 H1 Madisonville: Committed suicide May 23 by shooting himself at Nebo. Brother-in-law of Dr. R. L. Bone of Madisonville. [05-24-1907 "OM".]
- Cox, George 12-30-1903 H3 12-25-1903 R1 05-25-1904 H3 06-01-1904 H3 10-26-1904 H3 12-07-1904 H3 01-01-1904 R1 01-08-1904 R1 05-27-1904 R1 10-21-1904 R1 12-09-1904 R5 Shot & killed Dec 23 by Will Sampson at Rochester. Lived Ohio County at Wysox. Sampson sentenced to life in prison. [05-26, 10-27 & 11-29-1904 "OM": Age 74.]
- Cox, Gila M. 12-09-1908 H1 12-11-1908 R4 12-10-1909 R3 Smallhous: "Gillie". Daughter of Orlando C. & S. B. Cox died Dec 2 of diphtheria. Age 6-10-28. Two sisters ill of same. Buried Dec 3 Walton's Creek. [12-10-1908 "OM".]
- Cox, Gilbert 10-25-1905 H3 11-22-1905 H3 "Bert". Died Oct 20 of appendicitis. Age 20-1-1. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Albert Cox, of Sulphur Springs neighborhood & several brothers & sisters. Buried Oct 21 Milton Taylor burying ground.
- Cox, Herbert Ellis

 08-31-1904 H3

 09-02-1904 R5

 09-09-1904 R1

 Died of typhoid fever Aug 27 at home in Curdsville. Born 17 Aug 1874 near Pleasant Ridge. Son of William M. Cox & Frances Ellis. Married Miss Myrtle Cole in July 1902. Left wife, mother, brothers, L. D. of Pleasant Ridge, Lyman of Philpot & M. J. of Glenville, & sister, Miss Elsena Cox. Buried Aug 28 Mt. Carmel Church in Ohio County. [08-28, 08-30 & 09-03-1904 "OM".]
- Cox, Leonard T. ["Dr."] 06-29-1906 R1 06-29-1906 R5 06-27-1906 H3 1906 R2 06-21-1907 R6 06-26-1908 R4 07-01-1908 H4 07-02-1909 R7 Died of appendicitis June 21 at home on Triplett Street in Owensboro. Born 3 May 1842 Ohio County. Graduated from Louisville Medical School in 1883. Began practice at Rosine, later at Beda, about 15 years ago moved to Stanley in Daviess County & in 1898 went to Owensboro. Left wife & 4 daughters, including Mrs. M. L. Heavrin of Hartford. See also 02-13-1884 H4 - drawing monthly pension of \$4 for service in Union Army in Civil War. [06-22, 06-23, 06-24 & 08-21-1906 "OM": Leonard T. Cox. married 3 times, 1st Emma Iler & 2nd Fannie London. Left wife, Mattie B. Layton Cox, & daughters, Mrs. C. M. (Ada) Heavrin, Mrs. L. C. (Ola T.) Leach of Owensboro, Mrs. M. L. (Mary M.) Heavrin of Hartford & Mrs. Carrie Rosenfeld of Henderson. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Cox, M. J. ["Rev."] 07-08-1914 H3 Died of typhoid fever July 3 at hospital in Owensboro. About 39. Lived Philpot. Baptist minister. Married Miss Lillian Alexander of Marshall County. Left wife, 4 children & brother, Lyman Cox of Philpot. [07-04 & 07-05-1914 "OM".]

- Cox, Mabel
 03-27-1901 H2 04-24-1901 H4 03-29-1901 R2 Smallhous:
 Little daughter of Orlando Cox died of whooping cough March 21 at home of grandfather, F. M.
 Allen. Left father. Mother died 2 months ago. Buried March 22 Walton's Creek cemetery. [01-24-1901 "OM": Mrs. Cox of Centertown area died Jan 17 of pneumonia. Daughter of F. M.
 Allen, who has lost his wife, sister & 3 daughters within last 6 months.]
- Cox, Mrs. P. F. 02-18-1916 R5 Died Feb 6. Age 82. Lived Cromwell. Wife of J. W. Cox. Left children, Mrs. S. L. Stevens of Beaver Dam & S. M. Taylor of Kansas City, MO.
- Cox, Orion

 03-11-1914 H5 04-29-1914 H5 03-13-1914 R1 Died of stomach trouble March 8 at home of brother, Rowan Cox, near Livermore. Age 35. Resided Ohio County. Left 2 brothers, 2 sisters & aunt, Mrs. J. W. Ford of Hartford. Buried March 9 Woodward's Valley Church. Lula A. Cox administratrix of estate. [03-10, 03-11 & 03-12-1914 "OM": Lived Heflin area. Left brothers, Rowan & Roy Cox & sisters, Bessie Smith & Miss Lula Cox.]
- Cox, Raymond 08-24-1904 H2 08-26-1904 R1 Matanzas: Died Aug 16 of typhoid fever. Buried Aug 17 Point Pleasant cemetery.
- Cox, Samuel Sullivan

 11-08-1905 H2

 11-08-1905 H3

 11-03-1905 R5

 11-10-1905 R1

 11-10-1905 R4

 06-27-1906 H1

 Died Nov 2 at home of sister, Mrs. Charles E.

 Rodgers, at Elkton while visiting her. Age 24. Born 3 March 1881 Hartford. Only son of Capt. &

 Mrs. S. K. Cox. Cashier of Ohio County Bank in Hartford. Buried Oakwood cemetery in

 Hartford. [11-03, 11-04 & 11-09-1905 "OM": Sam Cox, Jr. Cousin of Mrs. J. C. Hoover of

 Owensboro.]
- Cox, Thomas E. 09-25-1907 H5 10-02-1907 H1 10-09-1907 H4 09-20-1907 R5 10-04-1907 R3 10-11-1907 R5 Thrown from wagon & killed Sep 18 at home of father near Sulphur Springs. Age 25-3-11. Married Miss Iva Vance in Oct 1904, she is deceased. Left parents, Albert & Sallie A. Cox, & several brothers & sisters. Buried Sep 19 Milton Taylor burying ground. [09-20-1907 "OM": Engaged to be married.]
- Cox, Virginia (Brent) 03-12-1902 H1 03-12-1902 H2 03-07-1902 R3 Shot & killed March 4 in Evansville, IN by husband, William B. Cox, who shot himself to death. Left 18-month-old girl, who went to live with her aunt Miss Ann Rowan of Livermore. Married about 2 years ago. Daughter of Henry Brent. Formerly of Versailles, KY. Nurse. Both buried Oak Hill cemetery in Evansville. [03-05-1902 "OM": Born 1877 Fayette County, KY. Left daughter, Inis Elizabeth.]
- Cox, William B. 03-12-1902 H1 03-12-1902 H2 03-07-1902 R3 Shot & killed wife, Virginia (Brent) Cox, and then himself March 4 in Evansville, IN, he died on 5th. Son of Dr. Cox, mother a Rowan. Formerly lived near Nuckols in McLean County, where brothers, Rowan, Owen & Roy Cox reside. Nephew of Miss Ann Rowan of Livermore. Left 18-month-old daughter. Both buried Oak Hill cemetery in Evansville. [03-05-1902 "OM": Age 44.]
- Cox, William Hardin 08-25-1915 H5 Glasgow: Son of James Cox accidentally scalded to death at home here. Age 2. [08-21-1915 "OM": Died Aug 13.]
- Cox, Willie 03-18-1903 H4 Pleasant Ridge: Died Feb 25. Age 10. Left mother, Fannie Cox, widow of William Cox, 4 brothers & 1 sister.
- Cox, Zada 02-08-1901 R2 Died Jan 21. Age 13 months. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. G. W. Cox, & grandfather, J. W. Cox.
- **Coy, Birchie** 01-20-1911 R8 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Orville Coy died of brain fever & pneumonia Dec 13. Age 13 months.
- Coy, c/o A. C. 12-28-1910 H5 12-23-1910 R5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. A. C. Coy of near Sunnydale died of pneumonia Dec 20. Buried Dec 21 Smith graveyard.
- Coy, c/o Ornel 01-17-1912 H6 Sunnydale: Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Ornel Coy of Palo died Jan 11. Buried Jan 12 Smith graveyard.
- Coy, Sam

 08-27-1902 H3 08-22-1902 R3 Old citizen died of fever
 Aug 19 at home near Dundee. Buried Aug 20 Midkiff cemetery near Sulphur Springs. Father of
 Mrs. Andrew J. (Mollie) Wedding of Illinois, who attended funeral & visited grave in same
 cemetery of husband, who died about 10 years ago.

- Coy, William 04-29-1914 H5 05-01-1914 R5 Died of grip April 22 at home near Sunnydale. Born 20 June 1849 Larue County. Left wife & 8 children, including Mrs. Nelson of East St. Louis. [04-30-1914 "OM".]
- Coyle, M. M. 04-15-1903 H3 04-17-1903 R3 Died of uremia April 13 at New Commercial Hotel in Hartford. Tinner. Served 8 years as police judge of Glasgow. Left wife. Buried Catholic cemetery in Bowling Green. See also 04-03-1903 R3 & 04-10-1903 R3 [04-17-1903 "OM".]
- **Crabb, Charles** 05-01-1907 H4 04-26-1907 R5 Cromwell: Died April 19 of consumption at home near Oak Grove. Buried April 21 Green River cemetery.
- Crabb, W. H. S. ["Dr."] 02-01-1905 H3 Died of pneumonia Jan 25 at home at Arnold. Buried Jan 26 Arnold cemetery. See also 03-26-1890 H4 born Warren County, graduated from Central University of Louisville in 1885. [02-02-1905 "OM".]
- **Crabtree, c/o Jim** 11-06-1918 H8 Beaver Dam: Infant died of influenza last week at Taylor Mines.
- **Crabtree, d/o Sherman** 08-09-1905 H3 Evansville, IN: Killed by lightning at Petersburg, IN. Age 11.
- Crabtree, Eldred 04-27-1910 H1 08-21-1912 H6 Died of Bright's disease April 23 at home in Daviess County on Henderson Road near Rome. Mason. Left wife, Louella, & daughter. [04-24, 04-26, 05-17 & 05-18-1910 "OM".]
- Crabtree, Frank

 03-13-1912 H8 Committed suicide by shooting himself
 March 8 in East St. Louis. Born Daviess County in Moseleyville area. Had been indicted on a
 charge of "White slavery" along with Mrs. Mattie Boswell, who formerly operated houses of ill
 fame at Rockport in Ohio County & in Owensboro. Taken to Carlyle, IL for burial. [03-07 &
 03-09-1912 "OM": Age 30.]
- Crabtree, Martha 09-09-1908 H4 Died of paralysis Sep 3. Lived Daviess County in Pleasant Grove neighborhood. Born 18 Feb 1836. Married 1 March 1852. Resident county 72 years. Left husband, Eldred Crabtree, & daughter, Mrs. G. W. Sheppard of Owensboro. Buried Sep 4 Elmwood cemetery. [09-04 & 09-05-1908 "OM".]
- Crabtree, Minnie B. 04-03-1901 H3 04-10-1901 H4 04-12-1901 R4 Died of consumption March 27 at home near Hartford. Born 22 Oct 1871. Married Eldred Crabtree on 30 March 1898. Buried March 28 Beda cemetery. [04-04-1901 "OM".]
- Crabtree, Mrs. R. P. 03-04-1908 H5 02-28-1908 R5 Died of pneumonia Feb 27 at home near Beda. Left husband & several children, including E. L. Crabtree of Hartford. Buried Feb 28 Beulah Church cemetery at Beda. [02-28 & 03-05-1908 "OM": Age 50.]
- Crabtree, Robert 07-16-1915 R3 Killed by lightning July 12 on Calhoun Road south of Rome. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. John B. Crabtree, 2 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried Brushy Fork Church. [07-14-1915 "OM".]
- Crabtree, William
 Osborn, in Evansville, IN. Age 37. Left 2 sons of Calhoun & brother, John Crabtree of Evansville. Burial Calhoun. [01-12-1916 "OM": Died of pneumonia.]
- Crahan, Bridget 03-04-1903 H3 03-06-1903 R3 Died of old age March 1 at home near Horse Branch. Almost 90. Wife of Martin Crahan. Came to US from Ireland about 50 years ago. Buried March 2 Catholic cemetery in Leitchfield.
- Crahan, Katie 03-05-1902 H2 03-07-1902 R3 Horse Branch: Died of blood poisoning Feb 28 at Cecilia. Wife of John Crahan formerly of here. Sister-in-law of Miss Mary Crahan of here. Buried St. John's cemetery in Hardin County.
- Craig, Agnes ["Miss"] 08-12-1914 H1 08-14-1914 R1 Died of typhoid fever Aug 9 at home near Ensor. Daughter of late Mr. & Mrs. Robert Craig. Left brothers, Prof. W. J. Craig of Bowling Green & Prof. Hardin Craig of Minneapolis, MN & sisters, Miss Catherine Craig of Ensor, Mrs. J. Hunter Bell of Owensboro & Mrs. T. L. Griffin of Hartford. Buried Aug 10 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [08-11 & 09-13-1914 "OM".]
- Craig, Dora 11-20-1918 H8 11-22-1918 R4 Rosine: Died of influenza Nov 15 in Rosine. Left husband, Jesse Craig, 1 child, 2 brothers & 5 sisters. Buried Nov 17 Heavrin graveyard near Rosine.
- **Craig, Ethel** 02-02-1917 R5 Died of bronchial pneumonia Jan 29 at Christian Orphans Home in Louisville, where she had been sent by Hartford Christian Church.

- Craig, Janie ["Miss"] 05-29-1901 H2 Elkton: She, Mrs. R. A. Morrow & her daughter, Ruth L. Morrow, drowned May 24 in Dud's Branch near Allegre nine miles north of here. [05-26-1901 "OM".]
- Craig, John McHenry 01-30-1907 H1 02-01-1907 R1 Died of typhoid fever Jan 27 at Jewish Hospital in Louisville. Age 38. Born Daviess County. Bookkeeper. Left wife, a child, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Robert Craig, brothers, Prof. Hardin Craig of Princeton University & Prof. William Craig of Cripple Creek, CO, sisters, Mrs. Hunter Bell of Owensboro, Mrs. Larkin Griffin of Hartford, Misses Agnes & Catherine Craig of Owensboro. Nephew of Lemuel McHenry of Louisville. Buried Jan 28 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [01-29-1907 "OM".]
- Craig, Mary Jane (McHenry)

 05-31-1911 H8

 05-26-1911 R5

 Died of apoplexy May 24 at home in Daviess County near Ensor. Born 28 Dec 1835 in Hartford. Daughter of John H. & Hannah (Davis) McHenry. Married Robert Craig, 3 July 1858. Left husband & children, Mrs. Margaret Griffin of Hartford, Mrs. J. Hunter Bell, W. J. Craig of Bowling Green, Hardin Craig of Minneapolis, MN & Misses Catherine & Agnes Craig. Buried Owensboro. [05-25, 05-26 & 06-20-1911 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery.]
- Craig, Robert

 09-11-1912 H1 Died of paralysis Aug 7 at home in Daviess
 County near Ensor. Age 81. Born 11 Sep 1830 New Crunnock, Ayresdhire County, Scotland.
 Moved to Owensboro in August 1854 & entered tobacco business. Married Miss Catherine
 Thompson, shortly after locating there, an aunt of P. T. Watkins, she died in July 1858. Married
 2nd Mary Jane McHenry, who died a little over a year ago. Left children, Mrs. J. Hunter Bell of
 near Owensboro, Mrs. T. L. Griffin of Hartford, Misses Agnes & Cathie Craig of Ensor, Prof. W.
 J. Craig of Bowling Green & Prof. Hardin Craig of Minneapolis, MN. [09-08, 09-10 & 09-171912 "OM".]
- **Craig, s/o Charles** 12-30-1908 H4 Jones' Station: Funeral sermon for little son of Charles Craig preached Dec 20 here at East Fork Baptist Church.
- Craig, Stephen 11-11-1914 H5 11-13-1914 R5 Died of pneumonia Nov 7 at home in Hartford. Left wife & 4 small children. Buried Oakwood cemetery. [11-13-1914 "OM".]
- Cravens, Ella [''Miss''] 05-24-1911 H1 07-12-1911 H6 06-02-1911 R2 06-09-1911 R1 07-14-1911 R1 Shot & killed May 21 by Herbert Cobb (22) two miles north of Hopkinsville. Age 18. Daughter of Job Cravens. Cobb sentenced to life in prison. [05-24-1911 "OM".]
- **Cravens, s/o Charles** 10-07-1908 H4 Narrows: Eldest son of Charles Cravens died Oct 2. Funeral Oct 4 at Pleasant Grove.
- Cravens, W. H. 02-07-1906 H3 Mistakenly identified as F. M. Cravens. Killed in Daviess County about 4 years ago. Richard Cook who was serving 21 year sentence for his murder was paroled. [12-19-1900 "OM": W. H. Cravens killed on Dec 18.]
- Crawford, B. F. 01-09-1901 H2 Leitchfield: Died of heart & kidney trouble Tuesday. Lived Millwood. Age 68. Born 14 May 1832 Hardin County. Brother of William Crawford. Buried Thursday Kefauver cemetery. [01-03-1901 "OM": Father of Mrs. McHenry Rhoads.]
- **Crawford, J. Wesley** 07-23-1913 H7 Leitchfield: Died of heart trouble July 21 at home at Millwood. Age 78.
- Crawford, John 04-20-1910 H1 Died of burns at Slick Rock in Barren County. [04-16-1910 "OM".]
- Crawford, Mrs. Cull
 11-18-1908 H1 Fordsville: Buried Nov 15 Bratcher cemetery.
 Crawford, Thomas
 03-05-1913 H4 Died of cancer of nose. Age 84. Lived near
 Smithland. Born Ohio County in Sulphur Springs neighborhood. Left several children.
- Creager, Daniel 03-22-1907 R1 03-22-1907 R4 Hit & killed by train on Green River bridge near Rockport March 16. Age 74. Lived Nelson in Muhlenberg County. Wife is deceased. Left several children.
- Creasy, Willie 08-15-1906 H3 Run over & killed by a car Aug 12 in Owensboro. Age 11. [08-14-1906 "OM": Delbert Creasy, age 6.]
- Creel, Milton Pinckney ["Dr."] 01-08-1913 H1 Central City: Died of complication of diseases at home here on Second Street. Former mayor of Central City. [01-03 & 01-04-1913 "OM": Died Dec 2.]

- Crews, Gravin

 12-25-1912 H8 04-22-1914 H8 Tompkinsville: Shot to death in Monroe County May 19 by stepson, Willie Knuckles. Knuckles & his mother, Martha Crews, sentenced to life in prison for murder. Mrs. Crews & another son, Clarence Knuckles about 6 years ago charged with murder of her first husband but were acquitted on plea of self defense.
- **Crocker, E. L.** 08-31-1904 H3 Recently died at home at Orlinda, TN.
- **Croft, s/o Fannie** 07-06-1917 R1 Hickman: He & a son of John W. Munger drowned in pond near here July 1.
- **Crofton, George** 08-09-1911 H4 Run over & killed by train Aug 7 at Guthrie. Age 22. Railroad brakeman. Taken to Bowling Green his former home for burial.
- **Crooks, Richard** 01-21-1903 H3 Henderson: Died Jan 18 of gunshot inflicted while resisting arrest by policeman Mike Abel on Jan 12.
- Crooks, Sam 07-28-1909 H8 Henderson: Shot & killed July 24 near Anthoston by brother-in-law, Fagin Culver. About 45. Left wife & 2 or 3 children. [07-29 & 08-29-1909 "OM".]
- **Crosby, Mr.** 04-06-1900 R3 Died April 3 at Central City from injuries suffered in coal mine. Father of Mrs. G. T. Westerfield of Hartford.
- Cross, Byron 07-24-1907 H8 Leitchfield: Killed by lightning. Age 30. Lived near West Clifty. [07-21-1907 "OM": Killed July 19. Age 35. Left wife, several children, & mother, Mrs. Benjamin Shaver.]
- Cross, Mary 03-28-1917 H5 03-30-1917 R1 Killed herself & her 14-month-old baby girl by drowning March 26 in Prather Creek near Raywick. Left husband, Tom Cross, & 4 children. [03-28-1917 "OM".]
- Crow, c/o John 11-01-1918 R5 Small child of John Crow of Williams Mines died of influenza.
- Crow, c/o Pate 02-03-1904 H2 Reynolds Station: Three children of Pate Crow died recently of scarlet fever. [01-19-1904 "OM": Willie Crow died Jan 17, third child of family to die of scarlet fever in past 6 weeks.]
- Crow, Chapman 03-31-1915 H7 Died Feb 18 at home of late son, Prof. J. D. Crow, at Bonham, TX, who died 5 months ago. Age 94. Former resident Ohio County. After death of wife in 1892 moved to Missouri. Former Baptist minister. Left daughters, Mrs. Mary F. Patterson of Leitchfield, Mrs. A. M. Johnson of Doniphan, MO, Mrs. Sue D. Wells & Mrs. Lon Newcom, both of Springfield, MO, 13 grandchildren & 17 great-grandchildren.
- **Crow, Isaac** 02-04-1910 R6 Herbert: Died Jan 29. Left wife & adopted daughter, Miss Carrie Ewin.
- Crow, Mary ["Mrs."] 04-25-1900 H1 "Owensboro Inquirer": Died of old age Sunday in Ohio County near Herbert. Believed to be about 100. Buried Panther Creek Church 3 miles south of Pellville. [04-18-1900 "OM": Edna Crow died April 15. Left 6 children, 36 grandchildren & 21 great-grandchildren.]
- Crow, William Henry 04-19-1905 H2 Herbert: Died April 13. Lived West Point. Left mother, & several brothers & sisters. Buried here April 14.
- Crowder, C. Green 04-18-1900 H3 04-13-1900 R3 Old citizen died of complication of diseases April 7 at home in Rosine. See also 06-15-1887 H3 police judge of Rosine.
- **Crowder, Charles Thomas** 09-05-1913 R5 Baby died. Note by parents.
- **Crowder, Henry** 10-05-1906 R3 07-21-1916 R6 Died Sep 26 at home near Baizetown. Born 12 Feb 1826. Buried family burying ground on home place.
- Crowder, Irene Taylor 02-01-1918 R8 Bald Knob: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. E. C. Crowder died Jan 28. Age 1 year & 10 months. Buried Jan 29 Mt. Pleasant cemetery.
- Crowder, Mary (Campbell) 05-22-1907 H1 05-22-1907 H5 Sulphur Springs: Died May 14 at home at Rosine. Wife of John Crowder, daughter of Mrs. Charlotte Campbell & granddaughter of late John A. Bennett. Buried May 15 Mt. Vernon cemetery.
- Crowder, Orval 10-02-1901 H2 10-04-1901 R3 10-25-1901 R2 Select: Little son of H. Tom & Cinda Crowder of Manda died of membranous croup Sep 26. Age 2-10-20. Buried Mt. Pleasant cemetery Sep 27.

- Crowe, c/o Austin 02-01-1905 H2 Herbert: Infant died Jan 24. Buried Panther Creek cemetery. [01-27 & 01-28-1905 "OM": Infant female died of whooping cough.]
- Crowe, c/o Clint 03-27-1901 H2 Four-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. Clint Crowe died March 21 from burns after falling into tub of boiling water. Lived 2 miles from Utica.
- **Crowe, c/o Elmo** 11-30-1906 R1 Herbert: Infant died Nov 25.
- Crowe, c/o Will 03-01-1905 H2 Herbert: Another little child of family died Monday & was buried Tuesday at Panther Creek cemetery. [02-16, 02-17, 02-24 & 02-25-1905 "OM": One of twin males recently born died Feb 10 & other Feb 21.]
- Crowe, Doriela ["Mrs."] 10-23-1903 R3 Fordsville: Died Oct 18.
- **Crowe, E. M.** ["Rev."] 04-08-1908 H1 Died April 6 in Scottsville. Age 77. Former pastor of Hartford Methodist Church. See also 10-17-1900 H3 minister since 1859, 10-19-1904 H3 & 10-21-1904 R1 born 15 Oct 1829 Allen County. [04-07-1908 "OM": Enoch M. Crowe.]
- Crowe, Ernest

 11-16-1906 R1 Died at home of father, Dr. A. W. Crowe, Nov 13, in McLean County. Born 17 Oct 1877. Left wife, 1 daughter, parents, brother, Frank Crowe of Evansville, IN & sister, Mrs. Charles Montgomery. [11-14-1906 "OM": Died of typhoid fever. Buried Buck Creek Baptist Church.]
- **Crowe, Henry** 03-17-1915 H8 Dundee: Died here of tuberculosis & dropsy March 7. Age 61. Buried beside father at Dodson graveyard.
- Crowe, Jesse D. 06-25-1919 H1 06-27-1919 R1 Died of cancer of stomach June 23 at home of son, Alvin N. Crowe, in Livermore. Son of Wesley Crowe. Lived near Maxwell. Left 7 children & brother, C. M. Crowe of Hartford. Buried New Bethel cemetery. [06-24 & 06-26-1919 "OM": Age 67. Survived by 8 children, 4 brothers & 2 sisters.]
- Crowe, Jesse V. 10-16-1918 H4 06-04-1919 H4 10-18-1918 R5 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died of bronchial pneumonia Sep 20 in France. Private, Co. A, 48th Engineer Corps. Age 30-1-3. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. James A. Crowe of near Beda. Returned to Ohio County & buried 10 Jan 1921 Adaburg cemetery. [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Crowe, John

 11-06-1918 H1

 06-04-1919 H4

 11-08-1918 R1

 12-13-1918 R1

 12-20-1918 R1

 01-24-1919 R1

 03-21-1919 R5

 05-30-1919 R1

 08-22-1919 R1

 05-18-1921 H1

 05-20-1921 R5

 Soldier died overseas in service during World War I. On 29

 Sep 1918 wounded & died next day. Private. First report mistakenly gave place of death as Camp

 Taylor near Louisville. Age 20. Lived Fordsville Route 3. Left wife, Ina Crowe, 1 child, parents,

 Mr. & Mrs. James Crowe of Easton, 3 brothers, 1 sister & grandmother. Wife daughter of Floys

 Smith. Returned to Ohio County & buried 14 May 1921 Fordsville cemetery. [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Crowe, Lucy (Smith) 06-13-1917 H5 06-22-1917 R4 Died at home of sister, Mrs. E. W. Hughes, at Madison, IN. Born 9 Feb 1844 Owensboro. Daughter of Rev. William O. & Mary (Wallace) Smith. In 1868 married Rev. George Condie Crowe, he died 1896. Formerly lived home of H. P. Taylor in Hartford. Also left brother, Robert C. Smith of Orange, CA.
- Crowe, Margaret A. (Forister) 09-29-1915 H5 09-24-1915 R5 Died Sep 17. Born 9 Aug 1859 Rosine, GA. Married J. D. Crowe on 29 May 1879, 9 children born. Left husband, 6 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Sep 19 Bethel Church in Ohio County. [10-01-1915 "OM".]
- Crowe, Mary A. ["Miss"] 04-21-1909 H8 Eastview: Died of consumption April 17 at home of father, Frank Crowe, at Masonville. Buried April 18 Bell's Run cemetery. [04-18 & 04-20-1909 "OM": Age 23. Survived by parents.]
- Crowe, Mrs. Clabe 03-29-1918 R1 03-29-1918 R8 Died of heart trouble March 23 in Adaburg community. Age 62. Left husband & 8 children. Buried March 25 Adaburg cemetery. [03-26-1918 "OM".]
- Crowe, Mrs. Rev. Enoch M. 03-22-1916 H5 03-24-1916 R5 Died last week at Brandenburg. Age 70. Late husband was Methodist circuit rider & former pastor of Hartford Methodist Church. Left sons, Rev. C. R., Dr. John M., Edward & Robert Crowe. Two married daughters are deceased. [03-24-1916 "OM".]
- Crowe, s/o Ion B. 04-08-1908 H5 04-15-1908 H4 04-03-1908 R5 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Ion B. Crowe of Echols died of pneumonia April 1. Buried April 2 Rockport.
- Crowe, Sally (Peyton) 08-19-1914 H5 08-21-1914 R1 08-21-1914 R5 Died of flux Aug 11 at home of brother, Frank Peyton, in Denver, CO. Reared near Hartford. Teacher.

- Buried Denver in Crownhill cemetery beside her brother, Wesley Peyton. Left sister, Mary P. Hoke of Louisville. [08-21-1914 "OM".]
- **Crowe, Will** 05-06-1910 R5 Whitesville: Died of dropsy May 2. [05-04 & 05-17-1910 "OM": W. B. Crowe buried Panther Creek Baptist Church. Left wife & several children, including William Thomas Crowe.]
- **Crumbaugh, Mrs. Henry** 10-27-1916 R7 Died of paralysis last week at home in Frankfort. Mother of Mrs. Lena Mount of Hartford.
- **Crume, Harrison** 12-25-1918 H5 Several days ago reported that son of Charles Crume of Rosine had been seriously wounded. Later news came that he had died. (note: this report was false)
- **Crume, Miller** 01-08-1919 H1 01-10-1919 R1 Eight-year-old son of George Crume died of influenza Jan 1 at Horse Branch. Buried Old Salem cemetery.
- Culbertson, Eliza Myrl 12-31-1919 H1 Rosine: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John Culbertson died of bronchial pneumonia Dec 19. A month old. Buried Dec 20 Rosine.
- **Culbertson, Mary** ["Miss"] 07-18-1906 H2 Smallhous: Died July 10 at home in Central City. Cousin of Miss Altha Addington of here.
- Culbertson, Mrs. Bob 10-29-1909 R8 Rosine: Died Oct 23. Left husband & 5 children. Buried here.
- Cullen, Herbert P. 02-28-1912 H1 Died of heart trouble Feb 24 at home at Livermore. Age 56. Formerly lived Ensor & Lewisport. Left wife, daughter, age 8 or 9, brothers, George W. of Island, John S. of Livermore & R. Cullen of Owensboro, & sister, Mrs. Ves Kelly of Oakton. Buried Feb 25 Oak Hill cemetery at Livermore. [02-25 & 02-27-1912 "OM".]
- Culver, Boney 08-19-1903 H2 Drowned Aug 15 in Green River at Birk City. Age 15. Son of Charles Culver. [08-16-1903 "OM".]
- Culver, Inez ["Miss"] 01-16-1901 H2 Daughter of Jesse Culver of Corydon, KY committed suicide Jan 12 by taking carbolic acid. Age 20. [01-12-1901 "OM".]
- Cummings, Forest 07-12-1911 H2 Died of typhoid fever June 20 at home near Olaton. Born 17 March 1882. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Cummings, 2 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried June 21 Salem Church.
- Cummings, Jesse 11-06-1907 H5 Owensboro: Committed suicide by shooting himself Nov 4. Age 20. [11-05-1907 "OM".]
- Cummings, Malinda 11-19-1919 H8 Hopewell: Died Nov 13 at home of daughter in Rockport. Almost 80. Widow of Isaac Cummings. Buried graveyard near home of Ed Williams.
- **Cummings, Nancy** 03-13-1901 H1 Died March 2 at home of brother, Isaac Cummings, near Paradise. Age 76. Never married. Buried March 3 E. R. Williams cemetery.
- **Cummings, Sudie** 01-24-1912 H1 Dundee: Wife of George Cummings died suddenly here Jan 17. Buried family cemetery at Spring Lick.
- Cummins, Harry 09-10-1909 R1 Rosine: Died Aug 26 at home here. Buried Rosine cemetery.
- Cummins, Isaac 08-26-1903 H2 Rockport: Died suddenly Aug 20 at home here. Left wife & 7 children. Buried Aug 21 Williams graveyard.
- **Cummins, Mrs. Henry** 12-20-1918 R4 Beaver Dam: Died of paralysis Dec 15 at home.
- Cummins, Mrs. J. J. 05-30-1906 H2 Died at Avalon, TX. Widow. Mother of Mrs. John L. House.
- Cundiff, Harrison 08-20-1913 H4 Hopewell: Died Aug 17 in Muhlenberg County. Lived Paradise. Born 25 Jan 1848 in Hawesville. Former resident Ohio County. Buried Aug 19 Hopewell.
- **Cundiff, Jess** 10-31-1913 R8 Smallhous: Killed by train Oct 25 on way to home at Nelson. Working at Kimbley Coal Mines near here.
- **Cundiff, Mrs. Ambrose** 10-09-1903 R3 Buford: Buried Whitesville Oct 5. [10-06-1903 "OM": Died of typhoid fever at Philpot Oct 3. Buried family cemetery.]
- **Cundiff, Mrs. Ambrose** 07-22-1914 H2 Glasgow: Her will recently recorded. **Cunningham, Euphrates** 06-04-1902 H3 Killed while dynamiting fish near Cadiz.

- **Cunningham, James** 03-19-1915 R1 Dawson Springs: Miner killed by falling slate March 13 in Crabtree Mine 4 miles north of here. Lived Ilsley. Left wife & 6 children.
- Cunningham, James F. 08-05-1908 H1 02-24-1909 H1 06-15-1910 H4 07-29-1910 R1 Prominent young farmer of Todd County shot & killed by Rufus Browder in Olmstead area of Logan County. On Aug 1 four blacks, Virgil Jones, John Jones, John Boyer & Joe Riley, who were accused of assisting Browder were lynched by mob at Russellville. In Feb 1909 in Logan County Browder was sentenced to be hanged. [07-14 & 08-02-1908 "OM": James T. Cunningham killed on July 13.]
- **Cunningham, Owen** 09-27-1901 R2 Hardinsburg: Died here Sep 22. County Court Clerk of Breckinridge County.
- Currey, s/o Bud
 Oct 26. Buried Oct 27 Equality.

 11-13-1907 H1 Matanzas: Infant died of stomach trouble
- Currie, Mary
 11-12-1913 H1 Daughter of Rev. & Mrs. B. M. Currie of
 Central City died Nov 6 at hospital in Owensboro following operation for mastoiditis. Age 8.
 Born in Owensboro. [11-07 & 11-08-1913 "OM": Buried Central City.]
- Curtis, Elizabeth 04-24-1912 H5 04-26-1912 R5 Died of complication of troubles April 20 at home at Rockport. Left husband, J. E. "Alex" Curtis, son, Hayden Curtis & daughter, Miss Fern Curtis. Buried April 20 Centertown cemetery.
- Curtis, Hayden
 11-01-1916 H1
 11-08-1916 H5
 03-14-1917 H1
 12-05-1917 H1
 11-03-1916 R1
 12-08-1916 R4
 03-22-1918 R1
 Shot & killed Oct 28 at Rockport by Ernest Litsey. Age 25. Son of Alex Curtis. Left wife but no children. Buried Oct 30 Rockport cemetery. First trial of Litsey resulted in hung jury but later sentenced to 6 years in prison. [11-03 & 12-02-1916, 12-02-1917 & 03-17-1918 "OM".]
- Curtis, J. Reece
 03-09-1910 H1
 05-18-1910 H6
 03-11-1910 R8
 05-131910 R4
 06-17-1910 R1
 Ceralvo: Died March 4 at home of niece, Mrs. Tom Balls, near here.
 About 80. Taken to Lewisburg in Logan County for burial. Will recorded Ohio County.
- Curtis, James H. 12-21-1910 H5 12-16-1910 R9 Died Dec 14 at home near Centertown. Father of Alex Curtis of near Hartford. [12-18-1910 "OM".]
- Curtis, Jewel 01-29-1919 H1 01-24-1919 R8 Ceralvo: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. Jeff Curtis died Jan 12. Buried Jan 13 Lone Star.
- Curtis, Nevada (Faught) 08-09-1905 H2 08-09-1905 H3 08-23-1905 H2 08-04-1905 R5 08-11-1905 R4 Smallhous: Died of typhoid fever July 31 at home of father-in-law, J. R. Curtis, near Ceralvo. Daughter of Sylvester Faught. Married 24 May 1898. Left husband, Ed Curtis, sons, Odus & Earl, mother, Mrs. Mary Faught, 3 brothers, 1 sister & grandmother. Buried Aug 1 family burying ground on her mother's place beside her little daughter & father.
- **Curtis, R. D.** 03-20-1912 H6 In Ohio County F. L. Felix administrator of estate.
- Cutler, Ben 05-01-1903 R3 04-29-1904 R1 Killed on Dec 25 at Marquis Saloon on East 4th Street in Owensboro. Martin Conner sentenced to 10 years in prison for murder. [12-26-1902 "OM".]
- **Dabney, Cliffie** 02-11-1903 H4 Child of Lacy & Effie Dabney died Dec 19. Age 3 months.
- Dadisman, Amos ["Rev."] 04-29-1910 R7 Resident Ensor neighborhood in Daviess County died few days ago. Minister, retired 15 years ago. Wife died month ago. Left daughter, Mrs. Viola Johnson of Evansville, IN & sister, Mrs. Catherine Winkler of Mt. Zion in Daviess County. [04-22 & 04-24-1910 "OM": Died April 21.]
- **Daffron, c/o Caney** 03-12-1902 H3 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Caney Daffron of Sulphur Springs area died March 10 a few hours after birth.
- **Dahl, Caroline** 04-10-1901 H3 Died April 6 at home of son, Phillip Dahl, in Owensboro. Age 81. [04-07-1901 "OM".]
- Dahl, Joe 08-28-1901 H2 09-04-1901 H3 Died in sinking of steamer, Islander, in Alaska. Lived Seattle, WA. Left wife. Brother of Philip Dahl of Owensboro, where he left about 9 years ago. [08-23-1901 "OM".]
- **Dalton, France** 04-20-1917 R5 Died April 17 at home near Askins. Buried April 18 Pleasant Grove.

- **Dalton, Lucy** 01-31-1917 H5 01-31-1917 H8 Died Jan 21. Lived Pattieville area. Widow. Left daughter. [02-01-1917 "OM": Died of tuberculosis.]
- Daniel, Amanda (Boswell)

 07-24-1918 H2

 07-26-1918 R1

 Died of heart trouble July
 20 near Rosine. Age 58. Born near Narrows. Daughter of late Nathaniel Boswell. Left husband,
 J. W. Daniel, 1 son, 3 daughters, 3 brothers, including N. G. Boswell of Horse Branch & T. S.
 Boswell of Narrows & sister, Mrs. E. P. Foreman of Narrows. Buried July 21 Midkiff cemetery.

 [07-27-1918 "OM".]
- Daniel, E. M. 09-04-1912 H5 09-11-1912 H8 Died of dropsy Aug 29 at home 4 miles east of Hartford. Age 60-3-6. Left wife, 5 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Aug 30 Bethel Church. See also 01-03-1912 H5 son, John Daniel, of Coburg, OR is visiting.
- Daniel, Ellen 06-05-1907 H5 Died May 29 at home at Moorman. Formerly lived Cromwell for 25 years. Left husband, J. W. Daniel, & children. Buried May 30 New Hope cemetery.
- **Daniel, Eva** ["Miss"] 07-11-1917 H8 07-18-1917 H6 Bennett's: Died July 8 of tuberculosis. Age 21. Left mother, 5 brothers & 1 sister. [07-12-1917 "OM": Born 16 April 1896. Daughter of Lydia Daniel. Sister of Anthony Daniel. Buried Bethel Church.]
- **Daniel, Fanny** ["Miss"] 07-12-1905 H5 Olaton: Died of consumption July 6. Left father, a brother & a sister. Buried July 7 Olaton cemetery.
- **Daniel, Henry** 10-06-1915 H5 Beaver Dam: Died Hopkinsville sanitarium & brought to his home at Taylor Mines and buried Sep 28 Taylor Mines cemetery. [10-08-1915 "OM".]
- Daniel, J. C. 04-15-1914 H5 04-15-1914 H8 Died of pneumonia last week at home in Central City. Born 8 Aug 1847 Ohio County at Olaton. Formerly a merchant & druggist at Spring Lick. Married Miss Lyde Deweese of Short Creek, Grayson County, in 1881. She & 2 sons survive. Brother of T. W. Daniel of Olaton. Buried April 8 Central City. [04-08, 04-09, & 04-12-1914 "OM": Died April 8.]
- Daniel, John 04-30-1902 H3 Died of heart failure April 23 at home near Fordsville. Mason. Father of Charlie Daniel. Buried April 24 Fordsville cemetery. [04-25-1902 "OM": Resident Magan neighborhood. Father of Mrs. Marion Abel.]
- Daniel, John P. 12-23-1903 H3 12-25-1903 R4 Young man died of appendicitis Dec 17 in Owensboro. Formerly lived Olaton. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [12-19, 12-20 & 12-22-1903 "OM": Died at home of cousin, Charles B. Mitchell. Age 32. Born near Olaton. Moved to Owensboro 10 years ago. Left mother, Mrs. Mary Daniel of near Hartford, 4 brothers, including Lewis, Will & Albert Daniel, 2 sisters & aunt, Miss Kerr Mitchell.]
- Daniel, Lela ["Miss"] 11-14-1906 H3 11-21-1906 H2 11-21-1906 H4 11-28-1906 H2 11-09-1906 R5 11-16-1906 R8 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. E. M. "Gum" Daniel of about 5 miles east of Hartford near Horton died of consumption Nov 7. Age 19-6-22. Buried Nov 8 Bethel burying ground. [11-16-1906 "OM".]
- **Daniel, Mallie** 03-16-1904 H4 03-30-1904 H1 Died of pneumonia Feb 28. Age 12. Left mother, Mrs. Rea Daniel, & sister. Buried Bethel burying ground.
- **Daniel, Mealy A.** ["Miss"] 01-13-1904 H2 Olaton: Died of consumption Jan 5. Buried Jan 6 Olaton cemetery.
- Daniel, Nicholas C. 12-05-1906 H2 11-30-1906 R1 12-07-1906 R1 01-11-1907 R1 01-18-1907 R5 07-12-1907 R1 Died Nov 28 at home at Beaver Dam. On Nov 14 fell & fractured leg. Age 71. Born 1 Oct 1835 Cromwell neighborhood. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. F, 17th KY Infantry. Mason. In 1893 elected assessor of Ohio County. Lived Cromwell until to moving to Beaver Dam 3 years ago. Left wife & several children. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$18 for service in Civil War.
- **Daniel, R. H.** 03-30-1917 R5 Mrs. C. E. Daniel appointed March 29 administratrix of estate.
- Daniel, R. J. 02-08-1905 H3 05-03-1905 H3 05-05-1905 R5 10-24-1906 H3 Died of uraemia Feb 1 at St. Anthony's Hospital in Louisville. Born Missouri. Settled in Ohio County when a young man. Married Amandy J. Boswell in 1855, she died 11 years ago. Owned hotel in Beaver Dam. Left 4 children, Mrs. A. V. Thomson of Hike's Point, Mrs. Oscar Stevens & Robert L. Daniel of Louisville, & Capt. Fred Daniel of Army. Buried Feb 2 Cave Hill

- Cemetery in Louisville and on May 7 moved to Green River Church near Cromwell. See also 11-27-1878 H1 moved from Cromwell to Louisville. [05-04-1905 "OM".]
- **Daniel, Ralph** 07-08-1914 H2 Beaver Dam: Son of Henry Daniel of Taylor Mines died of flux July 1. Age 9. Buried July 2 Taylor Mines cemetery.
- **Daniel, Rollie** 05-13-1904 R4 Magan: Died May 9 at home near Fordsville. Buried May 10 Sugar Grove cemetery.
- Daniel, Sudie 02-17-1904 H2 10-05-1904 H3 10-12-1904 H2 02-19-1904 R4 10-14-1904 R8 Olaton: Died of consumption Feb 14. Left husband, Joe T. Daniel, & 3 small children. Buried Feb 15 Olaton cemetery. See also 02-10-1904 H3
- Daniel, Sylvia

 05-26-1909 H3

 05-26-1909 H5

 07-14-1909 H6

 05-211909 R5

 05-28-1909 R3

 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Willie Daniel died May 18. Age 19 months.

 Cousin of Eva Daniel. Buried May 19 Bethel cemetery. [05-28-1909 "OM": Cynthia Daniel.

 Great-aunt Cynthia Boswell died same day & buried same cemetery.]
- **Daniel, Wade** 02-15-1901 R3 Died of grip Feb 14. Lived near Hartford. Buried Feb 15 Bethel.
- Daniel, Yale 12-07-1904 H3 11-18-1904 R8 12-09-1904 R8 Salem: Died Nov 13. Son of Dick Daniel. Age 3-3-17. Born 27 July 1901. Mother died about year ago. Living with grandmother, Mrs. Mary Daniel. Buried Salem cemetery.
- **Daniels, Lewis** 09-03-1913 H4 Died of accidental gunshot Sep 1 at Henderson. Left wife & several little children.
- **Danks, Rodburn**Creek.

 11-11-1904 R8 Smallhous: Buried Nov 4. Lived Nelson
- Darby, Lucy 01-02-1907 H6 Hopkinsville: Died Western KY Asylum. Age 77. Born in Lexington Asylum. Last of 113 patients transferred from Lexington Asylum when Western Asylum was opened on 21 Nov 1854. Buried Western Asylum cemetery.
- **Dau, Robert** 06-07-1918 R6 Central City: Shot & killed May 30 here by Marshal Jess Williams, who was trying to arrest him. Only son of John Dau. Left wife & 3-year-old child.
- **Daugherty, Ben** 08-14-1901 H3 Overcome by foul air, fell & was killed while working in well near Prentiss. Age 22. [08-11-1901 "OM".]
- **Daugherty, D. F.** 10-28-1910 R5 Select: Died of complication of diseases Oct 23 at home at Flint Springs.
- Daugherty, D. V. 06-18-1902 H3 06-20-1902 R3 "Pratt". Committed suicide by cutting throat June 16 at Hopkinsville asylum, where sent about year ago. About 40. Resident Baizetown area. Returned to Ohio County for burial. Left wife & several children. [06-19-1902 "OM".]
- **Daugherty, Ellis**O7-10-1901 H2 Died of consumption July 4 at home near Renfrow. Age 31. Left wife, 1 child, parents, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried July 5 Fairview burying ground.
- **Daugherty, F. M.** 04-14-1905 R8 In Ohio County John B. Wilson administrator of estate.
- Daugherty, John 03-06-1901 H3 03-08-1901 R2 Died March 3 of typhoid pneumonia at home of brother-in-law, Sam Brown, at Pinchico. Buried March 4 Green Brier Church in Butler County.
- **Daugherty, John** 03-28-1917 H8 Horse Branch: Died of measles March 26. Age 69.
- **Daugherty, Luther** 10-09-1912 H5 Fell over cliff & killed Oct 5. Lived near Baizetown. Buried Oct 6 family burying ground.
- **Daugherty, Lyman** 03-06-1901 H2 Select: Died of pneumonia last week. Resident Friendship neighborhood.
- **Daugherty, Mrs. Cal** 09-30-1904 R8 Select: Resident here died Sep 26. Left husband & 3 children.
- **Daugherty, s/o Willis** 05-07-1915 R8 Little son of Willis & Gertie Daugherty died of fever.
- **Daugherty, Thomas M.** 02-08-1907 R1 Will recorded Ohio County. Christina Daugherty executrix of estate.

- Davenport, Flavius J. R. 09-01-1915 H5 Died Nash, Texas. Age 66. Left Beaver Dam 40 years ago for Texas. Left wife & children, R. A., J. P. & C. H. Davenport, Mrs. Gertrude Childs, Mrs. Inex Rogers & Mrs. Alma Marshall. See also 11-21-1883 H3 [09-05-1915 "OM".]
- **Davenport, Mrs. Lum** 06-28-1911 H8 Wysox: Died in Alabama. Daughter of Mrs. Kitty Brown formerly of Ohio County.
- Davenport, R. Thaddius

 06-05-1907 H1 07-12-1907 R1 09-06-1907 R4 Hopewell:
 Died of rheumatism May 31 at Wysox. Age 65. Born 1842 Ohio County. Son of William Davenport. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. I, 11th KY Infantry. Buried June 1 new cemetery at Taylortown. W. W. Gains administrator of estate.
- **Daves, W. C.**05-28-1913 H1 Madisonville: Committed suicide by shooting himself in western part of Hopkins County. Wife died several years ago. Left several children & brothers, George Daves of Hopkins County & Dan Daves, who lives in West. [05-24-1913 "OM".]
- Davidson, Asa W. 10-31-1906 H3 11-02-1906 R1 07-12-1907 R1 Died of bilious troubles Oct 26 at home of son, J. E. Davidson, in Hartford. Union soldier in Civil War, 3rd KY Cavalry. Father of Mrs. Sophia Folks & Mrs. Margaret Fowler of Gulf Port, MS. Buried Oct 28 family burying ground. [11-02-1906 "OM": Buried Liberty.]
- Davidson, Ella 02-07-1912 H1 Died of heart trouble Feb 3 at home, 1500 West 5th Street, in Owensboro. Age 39. Wife of T. S. Davidson. [02-04 & 02-06-1912 "OM".]
- **Davidson, Mrs. D. C.** 06-21-1907 R1 Died of measles June 8 at Narrows. Age 42 years & 11 months. Left husband, 7 children, mother, 4 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried family burying ground. [06-09 & 06-19-1907 "OM": Mrs. D. Cal Davidson buried Gentry cemetery.]
- Davis, Alec 02-22-1918 R1 Suit in Ohio County regarding estate. Heirs include unknown heirs of Sarah Raley. See also 04-05-1895 R3 Alex H. Davis birthday dinner on March 17, born Knox County, TN, married Sara N. Liles, had 8 children, 3 deceased, moved to Ohio County near Cromwell about 45 years ago, wife died shortly after, married 2nd Julia A. Gilstrap, had 9 children, 7 living, oldest son is Rev. James Davis.
- **Davis, Anna King** ["Miss"] 03-06-1907 H3 Hickman: Age 14. She & sister, Miss Rebecca King Davis, 16, died of malarial poisoning on same day at parents home few miles west of here. Buried same grave near Mabel.
- Davis, Annie ["Miss"] 08-09-1911 H8 Died from not eating Aug 2 at home of parents, Rev. & Mrs. W. N. Davis, at Freedom in Barren County. Age 19. [08-05-1911 "OM".]
- Davis, Archie G. ["Rev."] 03-23-1904 H3 03-25-1904 R8 Died March 20 at home in Utica. Age 69. Baptist minister for 40 years. Left sons, Taylor Davis of Utica & Harry Davis of Dawson, & daughters, Mrs. Grove Ruby of Heflin, Mrs. John McCormic, & Mrs. Dr. McCormic of Andersonville. Funeral at Oak Grove Baptist Church at Utica. [03-22-1904 "OM".]
- Davis, Bettie

 05-13-1908 H8 05-29-1908 R6 Herbert: Died May 8

 Jonesboro, AR. Age 29 years & 4 months. Married Floyd Davis, 25 Dec 1901 & moved to

 Jonesboro. Teacher. Cousin of Leonard Taylor of here. Left husband, parents, 1 brother & 1

 sister. Buried May 9 Haynesville. [05-14-1908 "OM": Bettie Coy Davis buried Haynes
 graveyard beside brother who died year ago.]
- Davis, Birch

 06-08-1910 H8

 06-10-1910 R4

 06-10-1910 R8

 Beaver

 Dam: Died May 29 of injuries received in mines at Linton, IN on May 23. Born Ohio County.

 Left wife, 3 children, parents, Mrs. & Mrs. Isaac Davis of Manda, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Returned to Ohio County & buried Mt. Zion Church near his old home.
- **Davis, c/o Bud** 09-24-1913 H8 Smoky: Little child of Mrs. Bud Davis of Luzerne died.
- **Davis, c/o Capitola** 02-27-1914 R5 Infant born Feb 22 & died Feb 25.
- **Davis, c/o Henry** 04-28-1905 R5 Died April 26 Beaver Dam. Buried April 27 Milton Taylor burying ground. [04-29-1905 "OM".]
- **Davis, d/o Tom** 04-24-1907 H4 Bowling Green: Killed April 21 while playing on flying Jenny. Age 8. Lived near Richardsville in Warren County.
- **Davis, Elza T.** ["Miss"] 01-09-1901 H3 Died of consumption Jan 6 at home of Thomas Taylor near Hartford. Age 54. Music teacher. Buried Jan 7 Milton Taylor graveyard.
- Davis, Evaline (Acton) 03-29-1916 H4 03-31-1916 R1 Died of dropsy March 25 near Sunnydale at home of son, James T. Davis. Age 75 years & 9 days. Left 3 sons, 6 daughters,

- 39 grandchildren, 3 great-grandchildren, & brothers, T. W. & W. H. Acton. Buried March 26 Sunnydale cemetery beside husband, who died 24 years ago. See also "OCM" 12-13-1940 p7 Thomas L. Davis first burial Sunnydale Cemetery on 10 Dec 1892.
- Davis, Fannie 03-28-1900 H3 03-23-1900 R3 Walton's Creek: Died March 21 at home of son, H. H. Davis, in Beaver Dam. Burial March 22 Point Pleasant.
- **Davis, Fannie** 03-08-1905 H3 Died March 4 at home in Daviess County. Age 92. Buried March 5 family burying ground. [03-09-1905 "OM".]
- **Davis, George** 04-04-1917 H1 Died of burns at Locust Hill in Breckinridge County. Age 73. [03-30-1917 "OM".]
- **Davis, H. H.** 10-08-1919 H8 11-12-1919 H1 10-03-1919 R1 Died Sep 30 at home of daughter, Mrs. John Lindley, near Centertown. Teacher for several years. Buried Oct 1 Centertown.
- Davis, Helen (May)

 09-10-1913 H1 Died of cancer of bowels Sep 6 at home of daughter, Mrs. Robert Yewell, near Calhoun. About 70. Daughter of late William May, who lived on Hartford Road about 3 miles north of Pleasant Ridge. Widow of A. A. Davis. Left son, J. P. Davis, daughter, Mrs. Yewell, brothers, Orlando & Almarion May of Owensboro, & sisters, Mrs. J. W. Russell of Owensboro & Mrs. Thomas May of Pleasant Ridge. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.
- **Davis, Henry M**. 07-29-1903 H2 Russellville: Committed suicide by shooting himself. Left wife & son. [07-25-1903 "OM": Died July 25.]
- **Davis, Isaac** 03-31-1916 R1 Died March 28 at home near Mt. Zion. Left wife & 2 children. Buried March 29 Mt. Zion cemetery.
- **Davis, J. T.** 04-12-1907 R8 Died March 22 near Cromwell. Buried March 23 old Brick House burying ground.
- Davis, James ["Rev."] 09-19-1902 R3 09-26-1902 R3 Died of paralysis Sep 16 at home near Mt. Pleasant. About 70. Born same neighborhood. Baptist minister for 50 years. Father of A. D. Davis of Linton, IN. Buried Sep 18 Mt. Pleasant cemetery.
- **Davis, James A.** 10-02-1914 R4 Died of pneumonia Sep 21. Age 47. Son of John W. Davis. Left wife, 1 son, 3 daughters & 2 brothers.
- Davis, Jefferson 09-20-1911 H6 Died of lockjaw Sep 13 at home on Dublin Lane in Owensboro. Age 50. Employee of Daviess County Distillery. Left wife & 3 daughters. [09-13, 09-14, 09-16 & 09-22-1911 & 09-04-1912 "OM".]
- **Davis, John** 12-30-1908 H5 01-01-1909 R5 Died of infirmities of old age Dec 27 at home in Beaver Dam. Buried Dec 28 family burying ground near Prentiss. [01-02-1909 "OM".]
- **Davis, John Garrett** 08-18-1915 H1 Princeton: Accidentally shot & killed while hunting Aug 14. Age 13. Son of W. L. Davis, a marble dealer. [08-15-1915 "OM".]
- **Davis, Kate** 03-29-1907 R5 Died of consumption March 22 at home at Beaver Dam. Buried March 23 Green River burying ground. [03-30-1907 "OM".]
- Davis, Katherine (Shultz) 03-17-1915 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of pneumonia March 15. Age 65. Sister of late M. N. Shultz. Left son, Travis Davis. Buried beside husband, John Davis, at Providence burying ground. [03-19-1915 "OM": Husband, John T. Davis, died 6 years ago. Also survived by brother, William Shultz of Hopkinsville.]
- **Davis, Lee** 05-27-1903 H3 Died of old age May 24 at home 4 miles northeast of Hartford. Buried Union Grove burying ground.
- Davis, Lon B.

 04-06-1910 H5

 04-27-1910 H7

 05-18-1910 H6

 04-08-1910 R1

 05-13-1910 R4

 Died of cancer of stomach April 5 at home on Griffin Street in Hartford. Age 45. Left wife, 2 sons, daughter & sister, Lillie Miller of Evansville, IN. Buried April 6 Mt. Hermon Church. Will recorded Ohio County. [04-07 & 04-15-1910 "OM":
- **Davis, M. L.** 04-14-1909 H4 04-23-1909 R4 Sulphur Springs: Died of pneumonia April 9 at home on Hartford Road. Age 65. Wife died last June. Left 5 sons, one lives in Washington, one in Mexico, 2 in Tennessee & other at home, & 4 daughters, 2 in Louisville, 1 in Owensboro & other at home. Buried Sunnydale.
- Davis, Mary Eliza 04-26-1907 R4 05-03-1907 R4 Beaver Dam: Died April 18 at home here. Age 20-2-1. Born 17 Feb 1887. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. John T. Davis.

- **Davis, Mrs. Alex** 11-06-1918 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of influenza last week at Taylor Mines.
- **Davis, Mrs. S. A.** 10-05-1917 R4 Bald Knob: Died Sep 24 at home here. Buried Arnold graveyard.
- Davis, Oma

 06-15-1910 H5 Died of tuberculosis June 9 at home in Clear Run neighborhood. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. H. Hoagland. Buried June 10 Union burying ground. [06-16-1910 "OM": Left husband, Arthur Davis.]
- Davis, Retta

 12-27-1911 H1

 02-14-1912 H1

 02-14-1912 H6

 05-22-1912 H8

 Poisoned & died Dec 21 at home of Thomas Royster, in Henderson County, near Robards. Age 20. Cook for family. Henry Royster also died & several others of family are ill. Phillip Burris charged with poisoning beer that he gave to family and sentenced to life in prison. Also listed as "Beth". (Black) [12-23 & 12-24-1911 & 02-10-1912 "OM".]
- Davis, Robert Artamos
 11-01-1918 R5
 11-08-1918 R5
 12-13-1918 R1
 12-20-1918 R1
 06-04-1919 H4
 01-24-1919 R1
 05-30-1919 R1
 08-22-1919 R1
 04-20-1921 H1
 Soldier killed by shell fire Oct 8 on battlefield at Premont, France. Army cook in 30th Division.
 Age 27-1-17. Born 21 Aug 1891. Survived by mother, Mrs. Ella Davis, who lives on Owensboro Road few miles north of Hartford, brother, Rupert Davis, & sister, Mrs. Amy Lake. Returned to Ohio County & buried 17 April 1921 Mt. Hermon cemetery. [11-08, 11-17-1918, 06-03-1919 & 04-21-1921 "OM".]
- **Davis, s/o Ira**12-02-1908 H1 Paducah: Died of convulsions after whiskey had been poured down his throat by Rodman Clark, 19, who was charged with murder. [11-27 & 12-04-1908 "OM": John Davis, age 7.]
- **Davis, s/o Lucas**O4-11-1917 H8 Sunnydale: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Lucas
 Davis died of pneumonia April 4. Buried Sunnydale.
- Davis, Sarah 06-12-1908 R5 (2 items) Sunnydale: Died of heart disease June 3 near here. Left husband, M. L. Davis, 5 sons & 4 daughters. Buried June 4 Sunnydale cemetery.
- Davis, Tula 11-20-1903 R2 Taffy: Died of consumption. Left husband, Lige Davis, & 5 children. Buried Nov 13 Union Grove. [11-20-1903 "OM": Died Nov 11.]
- Davis, W. H. 11-08-1905 H3 11-03-1905 R5 05-02-1906 H3 Young man died of typhoid fever Oct 28 at home at Sunnydale. Left wife & several small children. Buried Oct 29 Sunnydale burying ground.
- **Davis, Will** 06-09-1911 R1 Hopkinsville: Shot & killed June 3 at railroad construction camp near Casky by Tom Sowers.
- Davison, Ed 12-30-1910 R5 01-04-1911 H5 02-08-1911 H4 Died of paralysis Dec 28 at home at Hite's Fall in Ohio County. Estate valued at \$100,000, owned several thousand acres of farming land. Samuel & Virgil Davison administrators of estate. See also 07-01-1885 H3 Ed Davidson owns 2800 acres in Hite's Falls & Barrett's Ferry area.
- Davison, Eddie Wesley
 04-08-1903 H3
 04-03-1903 R3
 04-24-1903 R1
 05-221903 R1
 06-12-1903 R1
 Died of consumption April 1 at home of parents, Edward & Amanda
 Davison, at Hite's Falls 4 miles south of Shreve. Born same place on 10 Dec 1869. Age 33 & single. Buried April 2 James Roach burying ground. [04-05-1903 & 04-10-1903 "OM".]
- **Davison, Edna (Cheek)** 05-15-1914 R8 Died April 24. Born 13 Oct 1890. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Wesley Cheek. Married Charlie Davison, 28 May 1911. Buried April 25 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- **Davison, George D.** 09-24-1913 H1 Barrett's Ferry: Died of old age Sep 21 at home of son-in-law, F. M. Duncan. Civil War soldier, fought at Battle of Shiloh. Buried Sep 22 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Davison, Kittie 05-07-1902 H3 05-09-1902 R3 Died of heart failure May 3 at home near Falls of Rough. Widow of Samuel Davison. Left 4 children. Buried beside husband May 4 in Landrum burying ground 2 & 1/2 miles west of Falls of Rough. Listed as "Davidson".
- **Davison, Leslie B.** 08-09-1905 H3 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Virgil Davison of Hite's Falls died Aug 2. Buried family burying ground. [08-10-1905 "OM".]

- **Dawson, Henry** 01-22-1902 H1 Bowling Green, Jan 16: He & wife, Elizabeth, buried Jan 15 in same grave at Hoskins. She died last Friday & few hours later he died. He was 84 & she 82. Married in England in 1854.
- Dawson, J. Coleman

 06-05-1912 H1

 06-12-1912 H5

 06-19-1912 H1

 08-28-1912 H1

 06-07-1912 R1

 06-21-1912 R1

 08-23-1916 H1

 10-18-1916 H5

 Owensboro policeman shot & killed June 1 in Spencer County, IN by Levi Lockhart, alias George J. Blackburn, a horse thief. Age 46. Left wife, 1 son, 1 daughter, parents & 1 brother. Lockhart captured in 1916 & sentenced to life in prison. [06-02-1912 et al "OM".]
- Day, A. Van

 05-08-1901 H3

 05-10-1901 R3

 04-14-1905 R8

 Hit & killed May 4 by train about 1/2 mile south of White Run. Civil War veteran. Buried May 5 family burying ground. Elizabeth B. Renfrow guardian of his infant heirs. See also 05-28-1879

 H3 Mary E. Day married Eli S. Allen on May 11 at home of father, A. V. Day, in Grayson County. [05-07-1901 "OM": Killed by train 2 miles east of Horse Branch.]
- **Day, Angeline** 03-03-1915 H8 Dundee: Died Sunday at home of son, Grant Day, at Sulphur Springs. Buried Short Creek in Grayson County.
- **Deal, Mary A.** 01-20-1904 H2 Owensboro: Died Jan 15 while sitting in a chair. Age 80. [01-16-1904 "OM": Mary Ann Deal.]
- **Dean, Boone** 05-13-1910 R4 Render: Funeral at Tell City, IN. Brother of James Dean of here.
- **Dean, Mary Johnson** 10-16-1901 H3 10-18-1901 R3 11-08-1901 R1 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Will S. Dean died of typhoid flux Oct 13 at Hines Mill. Age 18 months. Buried Oct 14 Sulphur Springs.
- **Deane, Guy M.**04-28-1915 H1 04-28-1915 H3 Died of accidental gunshot April 24 at Charleston, WV. Age 40. Left wife, daughter & sister, Mrs. H. B. Eagles of Owensboro. Buried April 26 in Owensboro. [04-22, 04-23, 04-24 & 04-25-1915 "OM": Owner of Deanefield Coal Company.]
- Deane, Sallie (Moorman)

 04-23-1913 H8

 04-25-1913 R5

 Died of heart disease April
 20 at home of son, J. Allen Deane, at Fern Hills in Daviess County. Age 64. Born Owensboro.

 Daughter of late Mr. & Mrs. Mercer M. Moorman. Husband, Silas M. Deane, died about 18 years
 ago. Left children, Mrs. H. B. Eagles, Guy M., Allen & Edward Deane, brother, Henry M.

 Moorman of Owensboro, & sisters, Mrs. Julia Thompson of Mississippi, Mrs. James H. Parrish of
 Florida & Mrs. W. S. Wilson of Pinckneyville, IL. [04-22, 04-23, 04-24 & 04-25-1913 "OM".]
- **Dearing, Nancy** ["Mrs."] 04-20-1910 H1 Died at age of 89. In millinery business at Glasgow for past 60 years. [04-16-1910 "OM".]
- **Deaver, d/o Miles** 02-10-1904 H3 Dundee: Four-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Miles Deaver died of pneumonia Feb 5 near Sulphur Springs.
- **Deaver, Dona (Gidcomb)**08-28-1901 H3
 08-30-1901 R2
 08-30-1901 R3
 01-08-1902 H2
 Died of typhoid fever Aug 25 at home near Sulphur Springs. Age 17. Left husband, Wilbur Deaver (married about 8 months ago), & parents, Mr. & Mrs. I. M. Gidcomb of near Jingo. Buried Aug 26 Buck Midkiff burying ground.
- **Debruler, Orvis** 11-03-1905 R1 Son of C. M. & Nora F. Debruler of Trisler died Sep 11. Age 1-2-26. Buried Sep 12 Trisler cemetery.
- Debruler, Raymond 12-21-1917 R5 Died July 23 at home of mother, Mrs. Nora Debruler. Age 25. Left mother & several brothers & sisters. Buried July 24 beside father in Whittinghill cemetery.
- **DeBruler, William** 04-18-1917 H5 04-25-1917 H8 04-20-1917 R1 Died of heart trouble April 17 at home in Fordsville. Age 76. Civil War vet. Father of George DeBruler of near Hartford. Buried April 18 Pleasant Grove. [04-20 & 05-09-1917 "OM": Left wife & 6 children.]
- **Decker, c/o J. L.** 08-07-1912 H8 Prentiss: Two-year-old child buried Patterson graveyard Aug 3.
- **Decker, c/o Mr.** 04-15-1908 H4 Ceralvo: Little child of Mr. Decker of Rockport buried here March 26.
- **Decker, c/o Ross**O4-09-1919 H1 Hickory: Baby buried Williams graveyard Thursday.

- **Decker, Gertie** 04-12-1907 R5 Died of grip April 4 at home at Rockport. Left husband, 1 child, & several brothers & sisters. Buried April 5 Ceralvo.
- **DeHart, Morrison** 11-27-1914 R8 Rosine: Died home at Caney noon Nov 20. Age 81. Buried Nov 21 Leach cemetery above Rosine tunnel.
- **DeHaven, Mary** 08-23-1911 H1 Died of heart trouble Aug 18 in Breckinridge County. Left children, Mamie, Carl & File DeHaven of Cloverport & Fred DeHaven of Danville. [08-19-1911 "OM".]
- DeHaven, Orfilo 12-22-1915 H1 Cloverport: Drowned Dec 16 while crossing stream 4 miles from here. Age 53. Left brothers, Carl & Wickliffe DeHaven & sister, Mrs. William Martin of Greenville. [12-18-1915 "OM".]
- **DeJarnett, Christopher** 04-22-1908 H1 Cloverport: Died in Breckinridge County of burns after gunshot ignited his clothes. Left wife, formerly Miss Mollie Withers, & 3 children. [04-19-1908 "OM".]
- **Delaney, Janie** 04-24-1918 H7 02-22-1918 R3 04-19-1918 R8 Died of grip Feb 19 at home on Livermore Road. About 50. Left husband & several children. Buried Feb 20 Alexander cemetery.
- **Demerest, T. J.** 07-03-1901 H3 Died suddenly of heart disease June 27 at home near Elba. Age 40. Son of late J. B. Demerest formerly of Daviess County. Nephew of Isaac Lindley of Beaver Dam. Left wife & 2 children. [06-28-1901 "OM": Buried St. Alphonsus cemetery in Daviess County.]
- Demmitt, Clinker

 03-05-1902 H3 Died of old age March 2 at home of J. R. Hewlett at Pleasant Ridge. Age 96. Born Jefferson County, where lived until few years ago. Left children, Mrs. J. W. Bennett of Chicago, IL, Mrs. N. T. Atchison of Jefferson County, Mrs. Albert Church of Kansas City, MO, Mrs. J. D. Hewlett of Pleasant Ridge. Taken to Jefferson County for burial. [03-04-1902 "OM".]
- DeMoss, Oscar 03-12-1919 H1 03-07-1919 R5 Died of influenza March 5 at St. Charles in Hopkins County. Soldier who recently returned from service in France. Son of Mr. & Mrs. T. M. DeMoss of St. Charles. Nephew of Mrs. S. T. Barnett of Ohio County. Buried near Madisonville.
- **Demoss, P. W.** 12-16-1908 H5 12-18-1908 R5 Died of consumption Dec 14. Lived Hanson in Hopkins County. Age 46. Brother of Mrs. S. T. Barnett of Hartford.
- **Demoss, Virgil** 03-06-1914 R1 Died of tuberculosis at Hanson. Nephew of Mrs. S. T. Barnett of Hartford.
- **Dempsey, Mrs. Stanley D. (Pierce)** 01-27-1904 H3 01-29-1904 R1 01-29-1904 R4 Died of pneumonia & measles Jan 25 at home at Rockport. Age 34. Sister of H. H. Pierce. Left husband, former editor of newspaper, "Rockport News". [01-29-1904 "OM".]
- **Dempsey, Thomas** 04-24-1901 H2 Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. H. Dempsey of Yelvington burned to death when clothes caught fire from open grate on April 20. Age 10. [04-21-1901 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Dempsey, W. Koss** ["Rev."] 01-23-1901 H3 01-30-1901 H3 Shot & killed Jan 21 near Flippin in Monroe County. In posse pursuing two robbers. Former resident McLean County. [01-22-1901 "OM": Methodist minister.]
- **Dempster, Lawrence** 05-23-1917 H1 Taken from jail at Fulton & lynched by mob May 20. (Black) [05-23-1917 "OM": Lawrence Dempsey.]
- **Dennis, Bud** 01-31-1906 H2 Herbert: Died Jan 24 near Knottsville. Buried Jan 25 Panther Creek cemetery.
- Dennis, J. Buck
 03-22-1916 H5
 03-24-1916 R4
 Died of dropsy March 20
 near Prentiss. Age 61-1-26. Never married. Left brother, Columbus C. Dennis & sister, Mary J.
 Shaver with whom he lived. Buried Dennis burying ground near Cool Springs. [03-24-1916
 "OM".]
- Dennis, Lennie 06-26-1907 H1 Leitchfield: Committed suicide by hanging himself. Age 31. Son of John E. Dennis of Mount Hebron neighborhood in Grayson County. Married twice; left no children. [06-20-1907 "OM".]
- **Dennis, Lou** 03-21-1902 R3 Died March 16 at home near Prentiss. Age 82. Mother of Buck & Columbus Dennis. Buried March 17 Gentry burying ground.

- **Dennis, Mrs. Frank** 04-10-1901 H2 Ceralvo: Died of consumption March 31 at home here. Age 25. Left husband, little girl, 1 brother & 3 sisters. Buried April 1 Nelson Creek in Muhlenberg County.
- Dennis, Sam 11-07-1906 H2 11-02-1906 R5 Smallhous: Died here of typhoid & brain fever Oct 27 at home of mother, Mrs. Tom White. About 29 or 30 & not married. Also survived by 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried Oct 28 Aunt Nellie Davis burying ground.
- Dennison, Lum
 02-03-1904 H3
 02-05-1904 R5
 Owensboro: Shot & killed
 Jan 31 by father-in-law, John Feaster, at latter's home on Breckinridge Street. Age 35. Left wife.
 Ruled that Feaster acted in self defense. [02-02 & 02-03-1904 "OM".]
- **Dennison, Richard** 10-24-1906 H2 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Oct 20 at New Albany, IN at home of brother, James. Age 59 & unmarried. Tinner. Weighed about 300 pounds.
- **Dennison, Solomon** 05-24-1907 R5 Killed by I. C. Railroad train May 19 at Beaver Dam. Lived Taylor Mines.
- Dent, Samuel R. ["Col."] 05-07-1913 H1 Died of apoplexy May 4 in Louisville. Born 1837 Breckinridge County. Former merchant in Breckinridge & Grayson Counties. Insurance business. Married 1874 Miss Georgia Bassett, daughter of James Bassett of Stephensport. Left wife, sons, Emery G. of Bowling Green, Alex of Mississippi, John K. of Louisville & J. L. Dent of Leitchfield, & daughters, Miss Mary B. Dent & Mrs. H. G. Grinnell of Memphis, TN. Buried May 5 Cave Hill cemetery.
- **Dentler, Mike** 05-22-1907 H6 Committed suicide in Owensboro by drinking carbolic acid. Employee of Hafendorfer's feed stable. About 30. Left wife & 2 children, ages 6 & 1. [05-16, 05-17 & 05-18-1907 "OM": Died May 15.]
- **Denton, Durward** 06-01-1910 H1 Shot & killed in Henderson County last summer by A. N. Lett, who was acquitted on grounds of self defense. [08-14-1909 "OM": Killed on Aug 13.]
- **Detler, Frank** 08-27-1909 R5 Died of paralysis Aug 23 at Rochester. Mason. Buried Aug 24 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- **Devasher, Harland** 11-09-1910 H8 Killed when fell & broke neck near Dawson Springs. Age 21.
- **Dever, c/o Miles** 12-02-1914 H8 Sulphur Springs: Small child died of diphtheria Nov 27 near Jingo.
- Dever, Cecil B. 03-04-1908 H4 03-06-1908 R5 03-20-1908 R7 Died of consumption Feb 28 at home of father in Sulphur Springs neighborhood. Age 14-3-16. Left parents, Henry C. & Minnie Dever, brother & several sisters. Buried Feb 29 Midkiff graveyard.
- **Dever, d/o C.** 02-10-1904 H2 Jingo: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. C. Dever died.
- Dever, Frank
 04-06-1910 H1
 04-15-1910 R5
 08-05-1910 R5
 08-261910 R8
 Sulphur Springs: Died of stomach trouble March 31 at home near here. Left parents,
 Mr. & Mrs. H. C. Dever, & several brothers & sisters. Buried April 1 Buck Midkiff burying
 ground near Mt. Vernon Church. See also 02-09-1910 H2
- Dever, Jemimia
 12-25-1912 H4 01-03-1913 R2 Sulphur Springs: Died of complication of diseases Dec 20. Age 57-4-20. Left husband, Henry C. Dever, 7 sons, 2 daughters, 2 brothers & 1 sister. Three children deceased. Buried Dec 22 Midkiff burying ground. See also 09-11-1912 H8 H. C. Dever born 8 Sep 1844, Civil War soldier, father of 14 children, including Mrs. J. H. Lamb, Mrs. G. W. Spinks, W. A., W. H., M. L., Robert, Charles, Wayne & Richard Dever.
- Dever, Mary ["Miss"] 01-17-1906 H2 02-24-1906 H3 03-28-1906 H1 01-19-1906 R1 Sulphur Springs: Died of consumption Jan 11 at home near here. Age 23-8-4. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Henry C. Dever. Buried Jan 12 Midkiff burying ground near here.
- Dever, Mrs. R. L. (Rock) 05-22-1918 H1 05-29-1918 H5 05-24-1918 R1 05-31-1918 R4 Died of childbirth May 21 at home in Hartford. Age 28. Born 10 Feb 1889 Rockport. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Luther Rock of Concord area. Father died little over month ago. Married 5 years ago. Left husband, mother of Concord & brothers, Jesse Rock of Chicago, IL, O. N. Rock of Cool Springs & Wayne S. Rock of Concord. Buried Midkiff cemetery.

- **Dever, Mrs. Robert** 11-23-1910 H5 11-18-1910 R5 Died of tuberculosis Nov 16 at home near Sunnydale. Left husband & 3 children.
- **Dever, s/o R. L.** 12-09-1914 H5 12-04-1914 R4 12-04-1914 R5 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. R. L. Dever died Nov 30. Lived on Union Street in Hartford. Age 7 weeks. Buried Dec 2 Midkiff burying ground near Sulphur Springs.
- **Deweese, Cecil** 04-11-1917 H5 04-13-1917 R4 Died of tuberculosis April 1 near Hagerman, NM. Only son of Lafe Deweese of Shreve. Served 4 years KY National Guard, Co. H, sergeant. Buried Masonic cemetery at Hagerman. [04-13-1917 "OM": Went west 3 years ago for health.]
- **Deweese, Isaac S.** 01-14-1914 H6 Died of complication of diseases Jan 10 at home, 1109 Oglesby Avenue, in Owensboro. Age 69. Left 2 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Jan 12 Pleasant Grove burying ground near Davidson in Ohio County.
- **Deweese, John** 07-10-1907 H3 Killed at Battle of Shiloh on 6-7 April 1862. Union soldier, Co. B, 17th KY Infantry.
- **Deweese, John B**. 08-01-1906 H3 Died July 27 Caneyville. In his 70's.
- Dexter, Alpha 11-06-1907 H5 11-08-1907 R5 11-08-1907 R8 Died Nov 4 at home in Beaver Dam from broken leg suffered in fall several weeks ago. Left wife & children, Mrs. Thomas Baker, Mrs. F. O. Baker of Render, Miss Audry Dexter & Otho Dexter of Beaver Dam. Buried Nov 5 Liberty cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R12B [11-08-1907 "OM".]
- **Dexter, Marion** 05-23-1900 H3 05-25-1900 R3 Died of consumption May 20 at home near Beaver Dam. Buried May 20 Liberty.
- Dexter, Nettie (Duncan) 01-25-1911 H1 01-25-1911 H8 Died of tuberculosis Jan 20 at Greenville. Age 30. Her 11-month-old daughter died of pneumonia Jan 18. Left husband, Riley M. Dexter, children, Annie Marie (age 7) & Dasie M. (age 3), parents, Mr. & Mrs. D. S. Duncan of Greenville (formerly of McHenry), 3 brothers & 2 sisters. Both buried Evergreen cemetery in Greenville, next to grandmother, Mrs. A. Duncan. [01-22-1911 "OM".]
- Dickens, William

 03-11-1914 H8

 Died March 5 in Panther area of Daviess
 County from injuries received week ago when fell over rabbit trap. Age 73. Born Marion County.

 Lived St. Joseph & West Louisville area most of life. Wife died 4 years ago. Left children, Mrs.

 Al Sosh, Hardin, Robert & Miss Lula Dickens. [03-07 & 03-13-1914 "OM".]
- **Diety, Mr.** 06-12-1918 H2 Died while visiting sister-in-law, Mrs. Cynthia Zigler, near Bennett's of Bright's disease last Wednesday. Taken to home in Missouri for burial.
- **Dillard, S. C.** 07-03-1912 H7 Struck & killed by lightning June 26 eight miles west of Hopkinsville. [06-28-1912 "OM": Charles Dillard.]
- **Dillman, Fred** 09-08-1905 R1 Evansville: Killed on Sep 4 when peanut roaster exploded. Age 9. [09-05-1905 "OM".]
- Dirks, Will ["Rev."]01-31-1917 H1Died in Fulton County. About 70. (Black)Divens, John04-12-1905 H304-14-1905 R1Shot & killed April 6 atDeanefield by marshal Joe Evans, who was trying to arrest him. Ruled it was in self defense.

About 22. Nephew of William Divens, who burned to death in Deanefield lockup few days ago. [04-12-1905 "OM".]

- Divens, William

 04-05-1905 H3

 04-12-1905 H3

 05-24-1905 H3

 04-07-1905 R1

 1905 R1

 04-14-1905 R1

 He & Dr. John C. Hale burned to death March 31 in lockup at Deanefield, both were being held on charge of drunkenness. Age 50. Miner. Left wife. Buried April 2 Deanefield. [04-01, 04-02 & 04-07-1905 "OM": Lived Aetnaville.]
- **Dixon, Charles** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District. (Black)
- **Dixon, David** 10-22-1902 H2 10-24-1902 R1 Dragged to death by mule Oct 15 at Falcon in Hancock County. Age 15. [10-17-1902 "OM".]
- **Dixon, Mrs. Thurman** 12-22-1911 R5 Died Scottsville. Husband is County Attorney of Allen County.
- **Dixon, Sam V.** 02-01-1918 R5 Died of acute indigestion Jan 30 at home in Henderson. Age 56. Born Webster County. Circuit Judge of Henderson District. [01-31 & 02-01-1918 "OM".]

- **Dobbs, John** 11-23-1917 R5 Died few days ago at Ohio County poor farm. Formerly resided Rosine community.
- Dobbs, Thomas

 03-12-1902 H3

 03-14-1902 R3

 08-29-1902 R3

 "Tom".

 One of three men killed in cave-in at I. C. Railroad tunnel near Rosine last week. Granville Maiden & negro, Will Sims, also killed. Young son of Mr. & Mrs. John Dobbs of Rosine. Unmarried. Ernest Woodward administrator of estate. [03-07-1902 "OM": Killed March 6.]
- **Dockery, Mr.** 01-03-1919 R4 Bald Knob: Mrs. Myrtle Dockery in past 2 years has lost husband & 3 children. Daughter of R. W. Davis.
- **Dockery, Mrs. Cader** 02-21-1919 R5 Died few days ago of influenza at home near Taylor Mines.
- **Dockery, Zoa** ["Miss"] 12-14-1910 H12 Hopewell: Died Dec 8. Resident Morgantown. Sister-in-law of Mrs. C. G. Taylor. [12-16-1910 "OM": Iva Dockery died in Butler County of pneumonia. Age 35. Left brother, A. T. Dockery.]
- **Dodson, Eli** 02-23-1916 H8 Eastview: Died of infirmities Feb 15 at Pleasant Ridge. Age 79. Buried family burying ground here. [02-16 & 02-17-1916 "OM": Died in Daviess County near Pleasant Ridge & buried Ohio County.]
- Dodson, Fannie 02-28-1919 R4 Eastview: Died Feb 23 at Henderson. Resident Owensboro. Formerly of here. Mother of Elder Dodson. [02-23, 02-26 & 02-27-1919 "OM": Frances Dodson. Survived by husband, Jesse Dodson, sons, G. C., T. L., J. M. & E. G. Dodson & daughters, Mrs. W. R. Moseley, Pearl Park & Dora Tweddell. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Dodson, Ophelia 08-18-1905 R8 Buford: Died Aug 14. Buried Aug 15 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [08-16 & 08-22-1905 "OM": Ophelia M. Dodson died near Masonville. Daughter of Dr. Haynes. Widow of Thomas Dodson. Survivors include daughter, Laura E. Dodson, & grandson, Samuel Harrison.]
- **Doherty, Joseph** 02-21-1912 H4 Killed by train at Paducah on 25 July 1910. Suit filled over death.
- **Dohoney, d/o Len** 10-06-1909 H1 Fourteen-year-old girl killed by falling limb at Keltner in Adair County.
- **Dooley, W. H.**07-17-1901 H3 07-19-1901 R3 Died of heart disease July 14 at home 3 & 1/2 miles northwest of Hartford. Age 54. Left wife & 6 children. Buried July 15 Mt. Hermon cemetery. [07-16 & 07-19-1901 "OM": William H. Dooley.]
- **Dorsey, B. F.** 07-01-1908 H1 Owensboro: Died of accidental gunshot. About 65. Traveling salesman. [06-26, 06-27 & 06-28-1908 "OM": Killed June 25.]
- **Dorsey, J. W.**02-21-1912 H3 Died suddenly of heart failure Feb 15. Merchant at Beech Grove. Left wife, daughters, Misses Geneva & Martha Dorsey, & sisters, Mrs. C. O. Brown of Owensboro & Mrs. Van Horn, a missionary in Japan. [02-15 & 02-18-1912 "OM".]
- **Dorsey, William** 05-12-1909 H1 Tompkinsville: Committed suicide by hanging himself at Fountain Run. Age 37. Left wife.
- **Dortch, d/o Ed** 08-19-1914 H8 08-26-1914 H8 Hopewell: Triplet girls born to Mrs. Ed Dortch of Wysox Aug 16. One born dead.
- **Dortch, Mrs. Ed** 08-26-1914 H8 Hopewell: Died Aug 19. Lived Wysox. Gave birth to triplet girls Aug 15, one stillborn. Buried Aug 20 family burying ground.
- **Doss, David**01-24-1912 H3 One of 4 killed in explosion at Central Coal & Iron Company mine at Central City Jan 17. Age 21 & single. [01-18-1912 "OM".]
- **Dougherty, Ida** 07-24-1908 R1 Committed suicide by drowning July 18 near her home in Baizetown neighborhood. About 35. Left husband & daughter, age 10.
- **Dougherty, Joseph** 07-27-1910 H3 07-29-1910 R1 Railroad car inspector killed in train accident July 25 at Central City. Age 25. Former resident Birmingham, AL. [07-26-1910 "OM".]
- **Douglas, George** 11-11-1910 R8 Shot & killed Nov 5 by Mary Smith. Ruled to be justifiable homicide. (Black) [11-06-1910 "OM".]
- **Douglas, Rebecca** ["Mrs."] 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.

- **Douglas, W. A.** 03-31-1909 H4 Leitchfield: Died suddenly at home here. Age 65. Representative for sewing machine company. [03-30-1909 "OM".]
- Douglas, Walter 06-18-1919 H8 06-13-1919 R5 Oak Grove: Died of tuberculosis June 7 at home near Dundee. Unmarried. Returned from military service last spring. Buried Gentry cemetery.
- **Douglass, Mrs. (Stewart)** 09-06-1907 R5 Died of heart failure Sep 2 at home of father, B. H. Stewart in Manda neighborhood. Widow.
- **Dovey, George**06-25-1909 R1 Died of hemorrhage June 19 at Xenia, OH. Former resident Central City. Chief owner of Boston National League baseball team. [06-20-1909 "OM".]
- **Dowdy, Eugene** 02-07-1908 R5 Mayfield: Infant died Feb 3 five miles west of here. Reported that cat "had sucked its breath". [02-02-1908 "OM": Died Jan 31. Age 1.]
- **Dowell, c/o Rufus** 12-07-1900 R3 Died Dec 1. One-year-old. Lived Trisler. Buried Dec 2.
- **Dowell, John** 07-03-1912 H4 Shot & killed June 28 at Pleasant Grove 7 miles from Brandenburg.
- **Dowell, Mrs. M. L.** 05-28-1909 R8 Render: Died May 20. Left husband & 4 children. Buried May 21.
- **Downs, Jesse**01-25-1911 H4 Killed in hunting accident. Son of W. P. Downs of Taylorville, IL, formerly of Ohio County. Married only 3 weeks. Father has also lost wife & son, Evan, who was drowned.
- **Downs, O. T.** 01-13-1909 H4 Union soldier in Civil War, who died 17 Dec 1861 at Calhoun. Copy of letter he wrote to brother, W. S. Downs, shortly before death.
- Drace, Milda 12-20-1911 H1 Maxwell: Died Dec 7 at home here at age of 65. [12-16-1911 "OM": Mildred Drace died of pneumonia. Left sons, William, Charles, Robert & John Drace, daughters, Clemmie Tucker, Anna Tucker & Belle Wiggins, & sisters, Fannie Fielden & Emily Bates. Buried New Bethel cemetery.]
- **Drafer, John** 07-12-1907 R1 Died March 7 Owensboro. Union soldier in Civil War. [03-09-1907 "OM": Johnnie Darfer died Hawesville. Age 72. Union soldier.]
- Drake, Ben

 02-27-1901 H2 Smallhous: Died of grip Feb 20. Lived
 New Hope neighborhood. Left wife & several children. [02-23-1901 "OM": Age 80. Born 21
 Nov 1820. Last of 21 children. Buried New Hope Cemetery in Muhlenberg County, on farm where born.]
- **Drake, Ben** 03-07-1917 H8 Buried Island Feb 28. [02-28-1917 "OM": Died Feb 27.]
- Drake, Eunice (Igleheart)

 02-15-1905 H3

 02-22-1905 H3

 03-08-1905 H2

 02-17-1905 R5

 02-17-1905 R8

 02-24-1905 R8

 03-10-1905 R5

 07-21-1905 R4

 08-25-1905 R4

 Died Feb 13 at home at Smallhous. Born 3 March 1879. Married J. A. Drake, 4 Jan 1899, he died Nov 1904. Baby girl born to her Feb 9 & boy Feb 10, latter died next day. Left 4-day-old daughter, father, B. T. Igleheart, 4 brothers & half-brother, Berry Tichenor. Infant buried Feb 11 & she Feb 14 Equality Church. [02-16, 02-17, 08-17 & 08-24-1905 "OM": Widow of John A. Drake.]
- Drake, Eunice Alberta
 09-25-1907 H5
 10-23-1907 H6
 09-27-1907 R4
 10-111907 R8
 Smallhous: Died of congestion Sep 10 at home of uncle, James C. Drake. Age 2-6-1.
 Daughter of John A. & Eunice Drake. Buried Sep 11 beside her mother & brother at Equality cemetery. [09-18-1907 "OM".]
- Drake, John A. 11-23-1904 H3 11-30-1904 H3 11-25-1904 R5 12-02-1904 R5 Died of typhoid flux Nov 21 at home near Smallhous. Owned farm 1 & 1/2 miles northeast of Smallhous. Left wife, 1 brother, 3 sisters, 3 half-brothers & 2 half-brothers. Buried Nov 22 New Hope cemetery. Clinton Igleheart administrator of estate. [11-24-1904, 02-16-1905 & 08-24-1905 "OM": Left wife, Eunice.]
- **Drake, Luther Smith** 07-10-1907 H5 06-28-1907 R5 07-12-1907 R1 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. L. P. Drake of Centertown area died. [06-12-1907 "OM".]
- **Drake, Mrs. Rev. L. P.** 06-28-1907 R5 07-12-1907 R1 Died at Ecron June 21, went there from Centertown 3 weeks ago to bury their infant, Luther. See also 07-10-1907 H5

- **Drake, Robert** 10-25-1918 R5 Soldier died of Spanish Influenza Oct 21 at Camp Taylor. Resided at Nelson in Muhlenberg County.
- Drane, Ludie

 06-06-1900 H2 Committed suicide by taking morphine June
 1 at Kuttawa. Several years ago divorced from Dr. Preston Drane, who got custody of only child.
 Sister of Mrs. C. R. Martin, who lived & died at Hartford. Sister-in-law of Rev. J. W. Oliver.
 [06-02-1900 "OM": Buried Fredonia in Caldwell County.]
- Draper, Cecil 11-15-1918 R4 12-13-1918 R1 12-20-1918 R1 01-15-1919 H7 06-04-1919 H4 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Beaver Dam: Soldier killed Sep 29 in action in France. Private in Army. Resident Williams Mines in Ohio County. Brother of Lillie Draper of Herrin, IL. Buried near Bellicourt, France. [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- **Draper, Mr.** 06-13-1917 H1 Young man killed in tornado June 6 in Southern part of Ohio County.
- **Draper, Mrs.** 04-29-1914 H8 Beaver Dam: Died last week at McHenry. Buried Coleman burying ground on Richard Coleman's farm near here.
- **Draper, s/o Harry** 02-20-1907 H1 McHenry: Infant died Feb 13 Render Mines. Buried Feb 15 Render burying ground.
- **Draper, Thomas Lipton** 08-29-1913 R8 09-19-1913 R5 Son of L. T. & Lizzie Draper died. Age 9 years & 11 months.
- **Drewlinger, Morgan** 06-29-1910 H4 Killed June 23 in explosion in Pittsburg coal mine at Baskett. Age 45. Wife died several years ago. Left 1 son & 3 daughters. [06-25-1910 "OM".]
- Drury, I. G. ["Dr."] 09-10-1902 H2 09-12-1902 R3 Died of heart failure Sep 4 at home of niece, Mrs. Mary Rhodes, in Knottsville neighborhood. Age 78. Physician in Daviess County for 40 years. Never married. Brother of Rev. Edwin Drury. [09-05-1902 "OM": Ignatius Guy Drury.]
- **Drury, Roberta** 02-21-1917 H3 Died of burns in Owensboro. Age 5. [02-15 & 02-16-1917 "OM": Died Feb 14.]
- **Duckwiley, J. M.** 09-28-1910 H1 Died from poison near Dukedom. Age 47. Believed to be suicide.
- **Dudley, Mary**05-05-1915 H1 Fulton: Committed suicide by drinking lye four miles west of here April 28. Age 68. Widow. Moved there 4 years ago from Jordan, KY. Left 2 sons, one in Army & other of here. [05-01-1915 "OM".]
- Duff, Eva (Magan) 12-04-1907 H5 12-13-1907 R3 Narrows: Died of fevers Nov 25. About 21. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. G. C. Magan. Lived near Olaton. Left husband, R. C. Duff, & son, Blanford, age 2. Funeral at Midkiff burying ground.
- **Duff, Mrs. Ollie (Murphy)** 04-20-1910 H1 Sulphur Springs: Died April 5 in OK. Left husband, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Taylor Murphy, & 2 brothers. Returned to Ohio County & buried Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Duff, Robert J. 08-22-1917 H8 08-31-1917 R4 09-21-1917 R8 Died of complication of diseases Aug 17 at home in Sulphur Springs area. Age 79. Born 25 Dec 1837 Tennessee. Parents died when he was a child. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry, Co. F. Married 1st Josephine Wedding, who died 1865. Married 2nd Mrs. Martha Kuykendoll in 1870. Had 1 child by 1st wife & 9 by 2nd. Left wife, Martha, children, Thomas T. & Robert C. of Louisville, Ollie W. of Trisler, Charlie P. & Otis of Sulphur Springs, J. A. of Dundee & Romney Duff of Indianapolis, IN, Mrs. G. L. Johnson of Elizabethtown, Mrs. D. H. Godsey of Narrows & Mrs. Elvis Magan of Sulphur Springs. Buried Midkiff cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R9B Dr. J. A. Duff of Dundee born 3 April 1875 Ohio County, graduated Louisville College of Medicine in 1904, represented Ohio County in KY Legislature in 1907-08, married Miss Mattie Bean & "OCN" 09-21-1956 p6B Dr. James A. Duff. [08-23-1917 "OM".]
- **Duffy, John** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- **Dugan, Robert** 07-10-1918 H5 Died July 3 in Owensboro. Brother-in-law of Mrs. T. S. Marks of Hartford. [07-05 & 07-12-1918 "OM".]

- **Duggin, David** 02-09-1910 H5 02-04-1910 R3 04-21-1911 R6 Died of heart failure Feb 2 near Mitchell's Station in Fordsville neighborhood. Old citizen. [02-13-1910 "OM".]
- **Duggin, Sally** 02-19-1909 R1 Jingo: Died Feb 11 at home near here. Left husband & daughter. Buried Feb 12 Bethel Church.
- **Duggins, Virgil** 10-11-1911 H4 Killed by train Sep 2 at Elizabethtown.
- **Duiguid, ["Mr."]** 01-12-1917 R3 03-16-1917 R5 Policeman killed at Murray by Lube Martin.
- **Duke, Angeline** 07-16-1902 H3 07-18-1902 R3 Jingo: Died July 12 at home near Concord of complication of diseases. Widow of M. V. Duke. Buried July 13 Duke burying ground.
- **Duke, c/o Rethel**07-29-1903 H3 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Rethel Duke died July 27 & buried 28th. See also 07-23-1902 H3 & 07-25-1902 R3 Rethel L. Duke married Miss Mary E. Davis 20 July 1902 in Cannelton, IN.
- **Duke, Davis** 05-28-1913 H1 05-30-1913 R5 Died of tuberculosis May 24 at home about 6 miles northeast of Hartford. Age 80. Left wife. Buried May 26 Oakwood cemetery.
- Duke, Edward

 09-28-1910 H5 Murdered at Henderson in Aug 1909.

 William K. Ball sentenced to 6 years in prison for murder. Race horse starter. [08-28, 08-29 & 09-01-1909 "OM": Shot & killed Aug 27. Born Los Angeles, CA. Left wife, Mamie. Buried Portland cemetery in Louisville.]
- Duke, Eliza C. (Miller)

 02-19-1913 H4

 02-19-1913 H5

 03-05-1913 H5

 02-211913 R1

 Died of pneumonia Feb 13 at home of daughter, Mrs. J. E. Swindlehurst, at Livingston, MT. Age 72. Born 22 March 1841 Ohio County. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Joseph Miller of Beaver Dam. Married Thomas S. Duke, 7 Sep 1865. Five children born. Husband died in March 1898, daughter, Mrs. Dr. A. B. (Ida) Baird of Oklahoma City, OK died in 1907, & son, W. T. Duke died in 1912. Left children, William H. Duke of Chinook, MT, Alva G. Duke of St. Louis, MO & Mrs. Swindlehurst. Buried Feb 16 beside husband at Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- **Duke, Harriet Garner (Williams)**06-12-1912 H5 Died of complication of diseases June 8 at home 2 miles south of Hartford. Age 73-5-2. Left daughter, Mrs. Lizzie Mercer & brothers, E. T. Williams of Hartford, W. H. Williams, who lived on adjoining farm, & C. Williams, who lived with her. Buried June 9 family burying ground at Goshen. [06-13-1912 "OM".]
- Duke, Henry Stevens
 11-27-1907 H1 11-29-1907 R1 Committed suicide by hanging himself Nov 22 at home in Goshen neighborhood about 2 miles from Hartford. Age 68.
 Born 2 June 1839. Son of Thomas & Annie Duke. Married Miss Harriet Garner Williams on 1 Feb 1873, 2 children born, one died infancy. Left wife, daughter, Mrs. Walter (Lizzie) Mercer & her 2 children. [11-23-1907 "OM".]
- **Duke, I. N.** 03-15-1905 H3 03-17-1905 R1 Died March 14 at home of daughter, Mrs. W. H. Combs, near Concord Church. Mason. Buried March 15 family burying ground. [03-16-1905 "OM": Died near Dundee.]
- Duke, Ida 08-07-1912 H5 08-02-1912 R5 Died of tuberculosis July 31 at home in Owensboro. Stepdaughter of John H. Gray of Hartford. Left husband, Thomas Duke, & little daughter. [08-02 & 08-03-1912 "OM": Age 26. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Duke, Jim** 12-04-1901 H2 Shot & killed Nov 28 by nephew, Jim Duke, age 16, at Rodemer three miles from Scottsville. [11-30-1901 "OM".]
- Duke, John D. 01-10-1917 H3 01-10-1917 H6 Died Jan 7 near Horton.

 Born 17 Jan 1835. Never married. Left brother, Iron Duke of Owensboro & sisters, Mrs. R. B.

 Thomson of Horton & Mrs. Ben Thomas of Beaver Dam. Buried Bethel Church.
- Duke, Laura (Sullenger) 02-09-1910 H5 02-16-1910 H2 02-11-1910 R4 Died of tuberculosis Feb 5 at home of daughter, Mrs. W. P. Wester, in Lexington, KY. Age 53-4-19. Left daughters, Mrs. Wester & Mrs. Susan Duke Armendt of Louisville, grandchildren, Mabel Roy & John Henry Armendt, mother, Mrs. Susan Sullenger (age 87) of Hartford, brothers, James Sullenger of Owensboro & Frank Sullenger of Hartford, & sister, Mrs. Belle Bethel of Henderson. See also 04-29-1908 H5, 05-13-1908 H1 & 05-15-1908 R1 Mable, daughter of J. A. Duke, married William P. Wester 7 May 1908 in Lexington.

- **Duke, Lizzie** 02-20-1901 H2 03-08-1901 R4 Sunnydale: Little daughter of R. N. Duke died. Buried Feb 13 Sunnydale cemetery.
- Duke, Lodwick

 04-07-1909 H4 Owensboro: Died of heart trouble at city hospital. Age 61. Never married. Left brother, James Duke. Buried April 1 Elmwood cemetery.

 [04-01 & 04-02-1909 "OM": Died March 31. Also survived by brother, E. L. Duke, & sisters, Mrs. J. N. Stuart & Mildred Perkins.]
- Duke, Mary A. (Hipsley)

 04-03-1912 H5

 05-08-1912 H7

 04-05-1912 R1

 04-05-1912 R5

 04-19-1912 R4

 Died of paralysis March 31 at home in Hartford. Age 60. Born 22 Aug 1851. By 1st husband had 4 children, 2 died infancy, surviving are William R. Bennett of Lawton, WA, US Army captain, & Mrs. William A. Brown of Hartford. Survived by 2nd husband, S. E. Duke, they had 3 children, who survive, R. E. & Rethel L. Duke & daughter, Miss Gladys Duke, all of Hartford. Also left brothers, J. W. & G. M. Hipsley. Buried April 1 Old Mill cemetery at No Creek beside 1st husband, Rev. Obed Bennett, who died about 31 years ago. See also 03-29-1912 R5
- **Duke, Mrs. Dave** 05-16-1917 H5 Died May 8 at Whitesville. Widow. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- **Duke, Richard H.** 09-23-1908 H7 09-30-1908 H5 10-02-1908 R5 Died of ulceration of stomach at home in Kansas City, Jackson County, MO, where moved with his parents on 12 April 1847. Born 12 April 1833 Ohio County. Confederate soldier in Civil War. In younger days in charge of wagon trains along Santa Fe trail. Left 2 daughters & 2 grandsons. Buried Kansas City cemetery. See also 06-21-1905 H3 son of Richard Duke & nephew of late Capt. William Duke. [09-24-1908 "OM".]
- **Duke, Richard T.** 11-22-1911 H8 12-01-1911 R2 12-01-1911 R6 Horton: Died of stomach trouble Nov 17 at home here. Brother of Mrs. Sarah Thompson. Buried Nov 18 Bethel cemetery.
- Duke, Sarah Catherine (Acton) 07-30-1919 H1 07-30-1919 H8 07-25-1919 R1 08-01-1919 R1 Died July 20 at home near Sunnydale. Born 2 Sep 1855. Daughter of Gabriel & Cordelia (Lashbrook) Acton. Married Robert N. Duke, 10 Dec 1874. Three children born Geneva, Ernest & Lizzie, 2 girls died infancy. Left husband & son. Buried July 21 Sunnydale.
- **Duke, Steve E.**06-05-1912 H5
 06-07-1912 R1
 06-28-1912 R8
 07-12-1912 R2
 Died of complication of diseases June 1 at home in Hartford. Age 54 years & 1 month. Wife, Mary A., died about 2 months ago. Married in Nov 1882. Left sons, Ramey E. & Rethel Duke, daughter, Miss Gladys Duke, brother, John A. Duke, & sisters, Mrs. James T. Moore & Mrs. Mit Combs. Buried June 2 Oakwood cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R23B & "OCN" 12-26-1974 p6E bio of Ramey E. Duke.
- Duke, Virgil

 09-30-1914 H4

 09-30-1914 H5

 Died at city hospital in Owensboro Sep 26 after being hit by street car. Employee of Owensboro City Railway Company for 7 years. Married Miss Mary Sherwood 4 months ago. Cousin of Jesse Duke. Left wife, parents, Mr. & Mrs. O. T. Duke, brothers, Thomas, Ernest, Henry & Joseph Duke, & sisters, Misses Tommie & Cora Duke. Buried Sep 28 Elmwood cemetery. [09-27 & 09-29-1914 "OM".]
- Duke, W. H. 06-24-1908 H5 06-26-1908 R1 07-03-1908 R6 Died of flux June 22 at home at Sunnydale. Nearly 65. Left wife & 8 children, including Mrs. U. S. Carson of Hartford, brothers, Thomas, J. D. & Robert Duke, & sisters, Mrs. W. H. Moore, Mrs. Virgil Renfrow & Mrs. T. H. Bean. Buried June 23 Sunnydale. [06-26-1908 "OM".]
- Duke, Wilbur T. 09-18-1912 H1 "Tommie". Died at Chinook, MT. Born Hartford. Son of late Thomas S. & Eliza Duke. Left brother, Will H. Duke of Chinook & sister, Mrs. Swindlehurst of Livingston, MT. Buried Chinook cemetery.
- Duke, William V. 04-19-1916 H5 Died of pneumonia April 6 at home in Owensboro. Age 62. Born Ohio County. Left sons, Everett, Walter & Alta Duke, daughters, Mrs. John Couch of Beaver Dam, Lena Goode & Artie Duke of Owensboro, brothers, John & Oren Duke of Horton & sisters, Sarah Thompson of Horton & Margaret Thomas of Beaver Dam. [04-07, 04-08 & 04-18-1916 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Duncan, Ben F.**06-12-1907 H1 Morganfield: Died of dropsy & heart failure June 5. Born Trimble County, moving here about 40 years ago. Wounded as Confederate soldier in Civil War. Mason. Uncle of Ben D. Ringo. Left 2nd wife, formerly a Miss Lamond, & their son, James, & daughter, Miss Mollie Pryor Duncan, by his 1st wife. [06-06-1907 "OM".]

- **Duncan, c/o Bessie** 05-26-1905 R4 Two-week-old infant died May 22 at
- Evansville, IN.
- **Duncan, c/o Charley** 05-31-1907 R5 Two-month-old child of Sunnydale died last Saturday.
- **Duncan, c/o Dan**08-16-1905 H3 08-11-1905 R5 Child died Aug 6. Age 4.
 Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Dan Duncan of Graham. Buried Aug 7 Rockport. [08-17-1905 "OM".]
- **Duncan, c/o James** 09-23-1908 H8 Ceralvo: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. James Duncan died Sep 16. Buried Sep 17 Fulkerson burying ground.
- **Duncan, c/o James** 11-02-1910 H8 Ceralvo: Infant buried Oct 23 Fulkerson burying ground.
- **Duncan, Charles** 06-20-1917 H1 Drowned June 24 in Green River near Central City. Age 17. Son of W. D. Duncan. [06-26-1917 "OM".]
- Duncan, Dan M. 04-03-1912 H5 05-01-1912 H6 04-26-1912 R8 Died of chronic appendicitis March 31 at home at McHenry. Age 66. Union soldier in Civil War. Left wife, Katie Hamilton Duncan, son, William W. Duncan of McHenry., daughters, Mrs. Joseph Russell of Louisville, Mrs. Edgar Bailey of Greenville & Miss May Duncan of Paducah, brother, David Duncan of Dade City, FL & sister, Mrs. James Kelley of Greenville. Buried family burying ground beside first wife & several children. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$24 for service in Civil War & 09-22-1911 R15B born Scotland, resident Ohio County since 1872, began general store, D. M. Duncan & Son, in McHenry in 1898, postmaster there since 1901. [04-12-1912 "OM": Uncle of W. G. Duncan of Greenville & Mrs. Frank Felix of Hartford.]
- **Duncan, David** 09-03-1913 H4 Died of hemorrhage of lungs Aug 28 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. D. J. Duncan, in Greenville. Age 20. Parents born & reared Ohio County.
- **Duncan, David**05-17-1916 H5 Died May 13 at Bristol, TN. Born 3 March 1841 near Edinburgh, Scotland. Captain of 17th KY USA Regiment during Civil War. Formerly lived McHenry & Echols. Father of D. J. Duncan of Bowling Green. Burial Greenville. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$8 for service in Civil War. [05-14-1916 "OM": Died of apoplexy.]
- Duncan, Ellen 12-07-1900 R2 Ceralvo: Died Nov 29 at home of son-in-law, William Chancellor, near here. Age 51. Left husband, John Duncan, & 5 children. Buried Nov 30 family burying ground.
- Duncan, Gracie (Lee)

 05-15-1907 H8

 05-17-1907 R5

 07-07-1907 R3

 06-07-1907 R3

 Sulphur Springs: Died of inflammatory rheumatism May 11 at home at Sunnydale. Age 16-11-19. Born 22 Aug 1890 Ohio County. Daughter of George B. & Mary A. Lee of Sunnydale. Married Charles H. Duncan, 21 March 1906. Left husband & 5-week-old child. Buried May 12 Sunnydale cemetery.
- **Duncan, Josie** 01-05-1910 H8 Died of blood poisoning Dec 30 in Curdsville neighborhood. Age 72. Left sons, Roy, Henry & Paul Duncan, all of Curdsville. Buried Dec 31 Curdsville Catholic Church.
- **Duncan, Katie** 08-21-1901 H3 08-23-1901 R3 Died of heart disease Aug 18 at home in Greenville. Wife of W. G. Duncan. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.
- **Duncan, Mary** 02-25-1903 H3 Died Feb 22 in Muhlenberg County at home at Luzerne. Left husband, Robert Duncan, & children. Buried family burying ground at Render.
- Duncan, Mary A. 06-01-1910 H1 06-03-1910 R5 Died May 29 at home in Louisville. Age 77. Born 17 March 1833 Scotland. Husband, Andrew Duncan, died 25 May 1877 at McHenry. Left children, W. D. & D. S. Duncan, Mrs. O. C. Roll, Mrs. Jennie Hamilton of Greenville, Mrs. E. D. Boone & Miss Maggie Duncan of Louisville & Mrs. F. L. Felix of Hartford. Buried May 31 Greenville.
- **Duncan, Mrs. D. J. (Rowe)** 06-28-1916 H4 Centertown G. W., C. S. & A. B. Rowe attended burial June 25 of sister at Greenville.
- **Duncan, R. E.** ["Judge"] 07-21-1905 R1 Committed suicide by cutting throat July 15 at Confederate Home at Pewee Valley. Resident Hawesville. [07-18 & 07-26-1905 "OM": Robert E. Duncan.]
- **Duncan, R. G.** 03-06-1907 H6 Died Feb 26 of old age at home of only surviving child, William Duncan, in Daviess County. Lived Yelvington. Age 92. Born 16 Dec

- 1814 Nelson County. Son of Robert Duncan, Sr., in 1816 parents moved to Yellow Creek flats in Daviess County, among first settlers in Yelvington neighborhood. Served several years as magistrate & constable in that area. Buried Yelvington cemetery. [02-28-1907 "OM": Robert G. Duncan.]
- **Duncan, Rena** 01-08-1915 R8 Rosine: Died 22 at home of daughter, Mrs. George Ford, at Glen Dean & buried there. Age 63.
- Duncan, Robert M. 11-16-1910 H5 11-30-1910 H8 12-02-1910 R3 Died Nov 12 at home of daughter, Mrs. Andrew Duncan, at Sullivan, IN. Age 74. Born 18 Sep 1836 Scotland. Came to US in 1853 & located McHenry. Also left son, Robert Duncan, Jr., brothers, D. M. of McHenry & David Duncan of Florida, & sister, Mrs. James C. Kelly of Greenville. Buried beside wife in Render cemetery at McHenry.
- Duncan, Sam P. 10-15-1902 H3 10-17-1902 R4 Died of heart failure Oct 10 at home at Morganfield. Born 1812 Trimble County. Settled near Ensor in Daviess County & in 1858 moved to Union County. Veteran of Mexican War & Civil War (Confederate Army, Captain of Co. A, 4th KY Regiment, wounded several times). Brother of Mrs. Martha Ringo of Hartford, & Mrs. Eliza Gray of Beaver Dam. Uncle & foster father of Ben D. Ringo of Hartford. Buried Morganfield. [10-11-1902 "OM": POW at Johnson's Island in Civil War. Left brother, Benjamin Franklin Duncan.]
- Duncan, Wallace 01-01-1908 H1 01-03-1908 R1 Died of angina pectoris

 Dec 28 at home on Center Street in Hartford. About 65. Undertaker. Lived Hartford 5 or 6 years.

 Brother of late Fox Duncan & uncle of Dr. Loy Duncan of Elizabethtown. Taken to

 Elizabethtown for burial, where he was born.
- **Duncan, Will** 07-18-1906 H2 07-20-1906 R1 Herbert: Young man died of consumption July 11. Raised near Winchester, TN. Left wife, baby daughter, 3 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Panther Creek Church cemetery. [07-12 & 07-22-1906 "OM": Will E. Duncan. Age 24.]
- **Dunn, Almer** 05-05-1909 H8 05-07-1909 R8 Hopewell: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. George Dunn died of consumption May 2 at home in Rockport. Buried May 3 Hopewell burying ground.
- **Dunn, John**03-21-1917 H4 Died of senility March 4 at Wrightsburg in McLean County. Age 82. Left wife, son, John Dunn, & daughter, Mrs. George Cline. Buried Mt. Zion cemetery. [03-14 & 03-17-1917 "OM".]
- **Dunn, Miles C. ["Dr."]** 08-16-1916 H6 08-16-1916 H8 08-23-1916 H5 01-17-1917 H2 08-18-1916 R1 01-19-1917 R2 Shot & killed Aug 10 at Henderson by Charles M. Wyne. Age 52. Left wife. Wyne found not guilty of murder. [08-15, 08-17, 08-22-1916, 01-10, 01-11, 01-12, 01-14-1917 "OM".]
- **Dunning, c/o Mr.** 07-03-1912 H4 Hopewell: Baby of Mr. Dunning of Echols died June 29. Buried June 30 Pond Run burying ground.
- **Dupee, Benjamin** 07-18-1900 H4 Recently died at Hancock County Poor House. During Civil War separated from wife & children then living at Marietta, GA and was never able to find them. He then moved to Hancock County, married & raised another family. Believed to have had a brother in Congress from Texas.
- Durall, James Oscar 11-22-1918 R5 12-13-1918 R1 12-20-1918 R1 06-04-1919 H4 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier killed in action in France. Private. Son of J. C. Durall of Rockport. Also misspelled as Durrell. [11-20, 11-27-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM": Killed in action Oct 14.]
- **Durbin, Mrs. James**03-21-1917 H8 Sulphur Springs: J. E. Miller's daughter, Mrs. James Durbin, & grandson died at Partageville, MO. Son-in-law, James Durbin, died about 14 months ago in TN.
- **Durbin, Mrs. James** 06-13-1900 H3 06-15-1900 R3 Died of consumption June 6 at home near Sunnydale. Left husband & several small children. Buried June 7 family cemetery.
- **Durbin, W. C.** 11-05-1919 H1 10-24-1919 R1 Railroad brakeman killed Oct 22 in train wreck near Grapevine Coal Company 2 miles east of Madisonville. Resident Corydon. [10-23-1919 "OM".]
- Durham, John 05-31-1916 H8 06-07-1916 H4 Ceralvo: Died May 25 near here. Left wife, 5 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Equality cemetery.

- **Durham, M. J.** 02-01-1905 H3 Ceralvo: Died Jan 28 at Coffman. Brother of John Durham of here.
- Duval, Owen

 05-06-1908 H4

 07-08-1908 H7

 05-08-1908 R5

 07-101908 R3

 Select: Injured when thrown from buggy at Fortress Monroe, VA on April 26 & died there May 2. Age 21. Recently completed 3 year term in US Army. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Duvall of Baizetown, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Returned to Ohio County for burial. [05-09-1908 "OM".]
- Duvall, Frieda Mell 01-15-1919 H5 02-12-1919 H1 01-17-1919 R7 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Mose Duvall of Beaver Dam died of pneumonia Jan 11. Age 4. Granddaughter of James Thomas. Buried Jan 12 Sunnyside cemetery.
- **Duvall, John** 03-22-1918 R1 Died of tuberculosis March 18 near Beaver Dam. Left wife & 3 children. Taken to Arnold for burial.
- **Duvall, Levy** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black)
- Duvall, Ollie (Boyd)
 04-02-1919 H1 04-04-1919 R5 Died of tuberculosis March 20 at Horse Branch. Age 30. Left husband, Warren Duvall, 4 children, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Milton Boyd of near Salem, 3 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Salem cemetery.
- **Duvall, s/o Clay** 08-06-1913 H5 Glasgow: One-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. Clay Duvall died.
- **Dwyer, Ellen ["Miss"]** 04-04-1906 H5 Burned to death at brother's home near Cannelton, IN. Age 70. [04-03-1906 "OM": Died April 1. Left brothers, Louis & William Dwyer.]
- **Eades, C. E.** 03-02-1910 H1 Died Feb 25 at Greenville. Age 56. Merchant, member of firm of Eades & Baird. Mason. [02-27-1910 "OM".]
- Eades, William 12-18-1912 H1 Thrown against saw & killed at sawmill 3 miles south of Greenville. Left 7 children.
- Eads, D. W. 08-28-1901 H2 Died of heart failure Aug 24 at home, 718 Mulberry Street, in Owensboro. Born 4 June 1835 Muhlenberg County. Youngest child of Barnett & Elizabeth Eads. Married Miss Nancy E. Turner, 20 July 1858. Left wife, children, Frank M. of Cloverport, William Z., Junius J. Eads, Mrs. Minnie Wilson, Mrs. Julia Lamb & Miss Bessie Eads, all of Owensboro, & brothers, Robert of Greenville, Joe of Madisonville & Green Eads of Louella, TX. [08-25-1901 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Earl, Mrs. Jake** 08-07-1907 H1 Luzerne: Died of tuberculosis July 30. Left husband & 4 children. Taken to Taylor Mines for burial.
- Early, Rosa ["Miss"] 10-18-1905 H2 12-27-1905 H2 04-11-1906 H3 05-04-1906 R4 Herbert: Died Oct 13. Lived near Pellville. Had taught school here. Buried Oct 15 Panther Creek cemetery. [10-14, 10-17, 12-29-1905, 04-27 & 05-02-1906 "OM": Died of consumption. Age 26. Sister of Dr. Early of Knottsville.]
- Early, s/o Will 07-31-1907 H4 Herbert: Died July 23 in Owensboro. Age 7. Buried here July 24. [07-24-1907 "OM": Everett Early died of alcohol poisoning. Son of Viola Early & grandson of Mr. & Mrs. C. L. Gilmour.]
- **Earp, Walter** 10-26-1917 R8 Died of cancer of face last week at home at Rosine. Served as Deputy Sheriff of Ohio County under Tom Black. Currently postmaster at Rosine. Married Miss Annie Allen at Rosine about 20 years ago. Left wife & son, about 14.
- Eastin, May ["Miss"] 08-21-1918 H1 08-28-1918 H1 09-04-1918 H1 09-11-1918 H5 05-07-1919 H1 08-23-1918 R1 08-30-1918 R1 05-02-1919 R1 Killed Aug 16 in auto wreck on Hartford & Beaver Dam Pike west of Muddy Creek bridge. Resident Seco. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. R. B. Eastin & sister, Mrs. Grover Stewart of Beaver Dam. Buried Walnut Grove Church in Butler County above Cromwell.
- **Ebelen, B. F.** 08-01-1917 H8 Died July 29 in Louisville. Age 76. Left wife & 5 children, including Mrs. John H. Barnes of Beaver Dam. Buried Cave Hill cemetery.
- Eblen, Bain W. 06-01-1910 H3 06-15-1910 H1 09-14-1910 H4 10-05-1910 H1 10-12-1910 H1 Shot & killed May 26 in Henderson County by wife, Zorah J. Eblen. Son-in-law of J. H. Howard. Left 3 sons, including Howard, age 14. Wife acquitted on grounds of self defense. Buried May 28 Henderson. [05-27, 05-29, 06-01 & 10-11-1910 "OM": Age 44. Liveryman. Married 16 years.]

- **Eddington, Oma (McCleary)** 11-13-1918 H1 Fordsville: Died at Owensboro. Age 25. Wife of Will Eddington. Buried here.
- **Edelen, Richard** 03-14-1906 H3 Killed March 7 by falling tree near Stithton. About 24. Orphan. [03-08-1906 "OM".]
- Edge, c/o Will 02-10-1909 H5 Infant only few days old of Rev. & Mrs. Will Edge of Magan died Feb 6. Buried Feb 7 Sugar Grove burying ground.
- Edge, Fannie ["Miss"] 10-21-1904 R1 Whitesville: Died last week.
- Edge, Iva 10-10-1902 R2 Friendship Church: Died leaving wife, 1 child, mother, brothers & sister. Buried Sep 22 Sugar Grove cemetery. [09-26-1902 "OM": Ivo Edge died of typhoid fever Sep 21 Magan area.]
- **Edge, Johnathan** 06-11-1902 H3 09-03-1902 H4 In Ohio County G. B. Likens administrator of estate.
- **Edge**, s/o Ansel 07-11-1906 R1 Died July 8. About 7. Buried July 8 Sugar Grove burying ground.
- **Edgington, Maude** ["Miss"] 01-18-1911 H2 01-27-1911 R2 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Jan 13 at Madisonville. Age 25. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. D. N. Edgington. [01-15 & 01-17-1911 "OM".]
- **Edmondson, Ethel Irene** 03-08-1918 R5 Ten-year-old child died Feb 28 near Equality. Left parents. Buried near Owensboro. Mistakenly listed as "Morton". [03-02-1918 "OM": Died of whooping cough. Age 9. Buried Thruston.]
- **Edmonson, Anne ["Miss"]** 04-12-1918 R4 Died of spinal meningitis April 7 at home at Brandenburg. About 22. Daughter of Dick Edmonson formerly of near Rosine. Mother a sister of Anthony Thompson of Louisville. Buried April 9 Horton.
- **Edmonson, Henry C.** 10-23-1912 H8 10-30-1912 H5 04-12-1912 R4 10-25-1912 R5 Bennett's: Died April 3. Monument to be unveiled Bethel Church cemetery Oct 27.
- **Edmonson, Josie (Thomson)** 03-12-1919 H1 Died of nervous breakdown March 6 at Cleveland, WV. Age 59. Former resident Horton. Left husband, J. W. Edmonson, son, Emmet Edmonson, daughter, Blanche Fenwick & brothers, A. V. Thomson of Louisville & Thomson brothers of Horton.
- **Edmonson, Mrs. Morris** 05-14-1919 H7 Equality: Died April 30. Left husband, 2 sons & daughter. Buried Yellow Creek cemetery near Owensboro.
- **Edmunds, C. J.** 01-11-1905 H3 01-13-1905 R5 Died of consumption Jan 9 near Cromwell. Uncle of Cleveland Flener. Buried Jan 10 Green River Church burying ground.
- **Edwards, C. L.** ["**Dr.**"] 04-16-1915 R1 Sebree: Died April 12 while on medical call. Age 51. Served 2 terms as mayor of Sebree. Left wife & daughter. [04-14-1915 "OM".]
- **Edwards, C. T.** 01-13-1909 H5 01-08-1909 R5 Died of paralytic stroke Jan 5. Lived Horton area. Buried Jan 7 Midkiff burying ground.
- **Edwards, J. K.** 07-16-1913 H2 Franklin: Killed when thrown from wagon in Simpson County near Stovers. Taken to old home at Munfordville for burial.
- **Edwards, Jake** ["**Dr.**"] 11-09-1910 H8 Former resident Glasgow died in Oklahoma. **Edwards, Jim** 06-24-1904 R1 Shot & killed June 18 at Oakton in Hickman County by Philip White. Left wife.
- **Edwards, John** 01-29-1908 H8 Luzerne: Died of tuberculosis Jan 24 at home of daughter at Bevier. Left wife & several children.
- Edwards, John D. 08-03-1904 H1 Run over & killed by I. C. train near Mercer Station in Muhlenberg County. Age 50. Blacksmith. Left several grown children & 3 brothers of Central City. [07-28-1904 "OM": Killed on July 27.]
- **Edwards, Laura (Royal)** 08-24-1900 R3 Friendship Church: Died Aug 17. Left husband, 2 sons (ages 4 & 2), father, H. V. Royal, & 4 brothers. Buried Aug 18.
- Edwards, Lula

 12-04-1901 H3 02-07-1902 R2 Little daughter of William

 A. & Mattie Edwards died Nov 27 at Luxora, AR. Family left Hartford about 3 years ago. Buried

 Nov 29 Carson graveyard at No Creek in Ohio County. [12-05-1901 "OM": Parents formerly lived Beda area.]
- **Edwards, Martha (Duke)** 04-27-1904 H3 Died April 19 at home in Sebree. Daughter of Capt. William Duke. Of 5 sisters & 5 brothers only 2 survive, oldest & youngest, Mrs. Susan Sullenger (widow of Frank) of Hartford & Mrs. J. T. Felix of Olaton. Widow of James Edwards.

- Formerly lived near Horton. Left several sons. Buried April 20 Sebree cemetery. [04-21-1904 "OM": Age 74. Left sons, W. L. Edwards & James Hurt.]
- Edwards, Mary Ann ["Mrs."] 10-24-1906 H2 Died in Mayfield recently. Age 74.
- **Edwards, Ruth Pearl** 12-04-1908 R7 Died Nov 26. Age 3 years & 14 days. Left parents & 2 sisters.
- **Edwards, Will** 09-11-1907 H5 09-06-1907 R5 Killed while trying to board train Sep 3 at Beaver Dam. Age 18. Lived Horton. [09-05 & 09-06-1907 "OM".]
- **Egan, John**11-01-1918 R5 Died of influenza Oct 29 at Simmons.

 Seventeenth person to die of same disease at Simmons since Oct 1. [11-01-1918 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Egbert, Dave** 02-03-1904 H3 02-05-1904 R4 Prisoner burned to death when jail at Dawson Springs burned on Feb 1. Arrested for being drunk. Lived Dalton area.
- Eidson, John 07-13-1910 H5 07-20-1910 H2 04-22-1910 R1 06-03-1910 R1 07-15-1910 R1 Shot & killed April 17 at Beaver Dam. Otis Beard given 21 years in prison for murder. (Black) [07-14-1910 "OM".]
- Eidson, Wallace S. 04-18-1900 H3 Committed suicide by shooting himself April 12 in Louisville. Age 36. Resident Elizabethtown. Deputy Sheriff of Hardin County. Lived with mother. They formerly lived Hartford, moving away in 1883. [04-13-1900 "OM": Also survived by wife, Minnie Burba Eidson.]
- Eidson, Watt 06-08-1910 H5 06-03-1910 R5 Died of consumption June 2. Former servant of family of Mrs. H. D. McHenry. (Black)
- Elder, c/o Si 12-05-1902 R2 Smallhous: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Si Elder buried Nov 28 Equality.
- **Elder, George** 11-22-1918 R8 Centertown: Died of pneumonia Nov 16. Buried Nov 17 Equality.
- Elder, Harrison 12-29-1909 H1 12-24-1909 R1 01-07-1910 R2 Hit & killed by train Dec 23 at Shepherdsville. Age 19. Son of Silas Elder of near Centertown. Railroad employee. Buried Equality cemetery near Smallhous.
- **Elder, Mollie** 02-10-1904 H3 Died of consumption Feb 8 at Rockport. Wife of Lafe Elder. Buried Feb 9 Rockport.
- Elder, Mrs. Bud
 03-14-1900 H3
 03-16-1900 R3
 Died March 9 at home in East Hartford of consumption. Left husband & 3 little children. Buried March 10 Oakwood cemetery.
- Elder, Noah 05-23-1900 H2 Shot & killed by Ed Bruner May 19 at Caneyville. A bystander to fight between Bruner & Sam Childers. Uncle of Bud Elder.
- **Elder, Susan** ["Miss"] 06-30-1915 H5 07-02-1915 R5 Committed suicide by jumping into Green River in Butler County. Age 17. Daughter of Martin Elder of Eden.
- Elder, William 08-22-1917 H1 08-17-1917 R4 Died Aug 14 at Simmons of injuries suffered 3 days earlier when hit by motor in Broadway Mines at Simmons. Age 33. Left wife & 4 small children. Buried Aug 15 Caneyville.
- Elgin, Morris Julian 10-07-1908 H2 10-07-1908 H5 10-02-1908 R1 Died of tuberculosis Sep 30 in Hartford. Age 24. Born 12 May 1884 in Springfield. Left parents, Rev. & Mrs. Virgil Elgin and several brothers & sisters. Buried Oct 2 Hopkinsville. [10-03-1908 "OM".]
- **Elgin, S. P.** 09-13-1911 H5 Died of paralysis Sep 10 at home in Hopkinsville. Age 55. Born Christian County. Brother of Rev. Virgil Elgin, pastor of Hartford Methodist Church. Left wife & son, age 17.
- Elgin, W. Roy ["Dr."] 07-28-1915 H3 08-04-1915 H1 07-30-1915 R1 Died July 26 at New Orleans, LA from fall from hotel window. Son of Rev. & Mrs. Virgil Elgin, who served as pastor of Hartford Methodist Church for 14 years. Brother of Virgil C. Elgin, Jr. of Hartford. Buried July 28 Riverside cemetery in Hopkinsville. [07-28-1915 "OM": Age 33. Born Springfield, KY. Left wife, 1 child & parents.]
- Elliott, Edna Louis ["Miss"] 09-29-1915 H5 10-27-1915 H5 10-15-1915 R5 Hopewell: Died of dropsy Sep 26 at home in Little Bend & buried same day family burying ground near home. Age 21. Graduated from Hartford College June 1915. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Charles Elliott. [10-01-1915 "OM".]

- Elliott, Mrs. R. M. 01-23-1907 H5 Herbert: Died Jan 17. Lived Owensboro. [01-17, 01-18, 01-19 & 03-19-1907 "OM": Mary Fidelia Haynes Elliott. Age 55. Left husband, R. N. Elliott, son, C. B. Elliott, brothers, J. Q., W. B., A. C., J. D., Atwell & A. S. Haynes, & sisters, Mrs. R. Kelley, Mrs. S. D. Cruse, Mrs. M. T. Smith & Mrs. J. S. Miller. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Elliott, William 04-10-1901 H2 Died of blood poisoning April 3 at home in Hancock County near Utility. [04-07-1901 "OM".]
- Ellis, Alexander Campbell
 04-05-1905 H3
 04-26-1905 H5
 03-31-1905 R5
 04-07-1905 R1
 04-14-1905 R8
 Died of blood poisoning March 29 at home 2 & 1/2 miles northwest of Hartford. Age 62. Born 27 July 1842. Mason. Left wife & 7 sons. Buried March 31 Alexander cemetery. S. H. Ellis administrator of estate. See also 07-20-1898 H3 son, W. Ernest Ellis, wounded on San Juan Hill in Spanish American War, 11-10-1899 R3, 11-06-1901 H3 family reunion, 09-22-1911 R10B Prof. A. E. Ellis of Hartford, 09-22-1911 R19B W. E. Ellis moved to Hartford 6 years ago, where he established produce house in March 1910 & 11-21-1917 H8. [03-31, 04-06 & 04-07-1905 "OM": Survived by wife & sons, Stephen of Utica, Charles H. of Morganfield, Ernest, Everett (twin of Ernest), Howard, Wayne & Samuel Ellis. First wife of J. R. Hays of Owensboro was his sister.]
- Ellis, Cartmell 07-18-1900 H3 Died of consumption at home of mother in Morganfield. Father, C. H. Ellis, died of same in Ohio County in 1873. Nephew of A. C. Ellis of near Hartford. Mason.
- Ellis, Charley 05-07-1902 H2 Died April 25 at home in Calhoun. Age 40. Left wife & 2 small children. [04-27-1902 "OM": Died of pneumonia.]
- Ellis, Ernestine (Anderson) 08-26-1914 H5 Died of hemorrhage of lungs Aug 21 at Ridge, CO. Age 32. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. R. A. Anderson of Hartford. Married B. H. Ellis in March 1902. Two sons born, one died about 2 years ago. Left husband & 11-year-old son. Buried Aug 22. [08-27-1914 "OM".]
- Ellis, Hubert 03-05-1909 R6 Butler County: Died of heart trouble Feb 26. Age 10-6-1. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Walker Ellis. Buried beside grandfather in Cook cemetery.
- Ellis, James C. 04-29-1908 H5 04-29-1908 H8 05-06-1908 H1 05-06-1908 H3 04-24-1908 R5 05-01-1908 R8 05-15-1908 R8 Died of stomach trouble April 23 at home on lower No Creek. Age 45. Left wife, Mollie, & 5 children. Buried April 24 Mt. Hermon. [04-30-1908 "OM".]
- Ellis, James Earl

 01-31-1912 H5 01-26-1912 R1 Son of Mr. & Mrs.

 Howard Ellis drowned in pond at Golden, CO. Age 18 months. Grandson of Mrs. Mary Ellis & Mr. & Mrs. R. A. Anderson of Ohio County. Left parents & brother, Blanton. Buried Jan 23 Crown Hill cemetery.
- Ellis, John 09-18-1907 H5 09-20-1907 R1 Died of cancer of bowels Sep 4 at home of daughter, Ethel Eagan, in Los Angeles, CA. Age 76. Left Ohio County in 1849 during California Gold Rush. Half-brother of late A. C. Ellis of Ohio County & uncle of A. E. & Ernest Ellis of Hartford. Left son, Ed Ellis, & daughter. Buried Monticello Cemetery beside his wife, who died about 25 years ago.
- Ellis, Lula (Chinn)
 04-13-1910 H5
 04-15-1910 R5
 Died April 8 at home of father, Frank Chinn, at Heflin. Lived Owensboro. Left husband, Will Ellis, & 3 children. Buried April 9 Woodward's Valley. [04-13 & 04-15-1910 "OM": Died of tuberculosis. Age 44. Lived Owensboro last 12 years. Also survived by sons, Forrest & Guy Ellis, daughter, Miss Donnie Ellis, father, 1 brother & 3 sisters, including Mrs. Mollie Patton.]
- Ellis, Mrs. William

 10-28-1914 H8 Died of pneumonia Oct 22 at home 3 miles east of Whitesville. Husband died of same 6 months ago. Age 78. Born Daviess County. Left children, J. P. Ellis of Calhoun, Mrs. Ellis May of Nashville, TN & Mrs. Thomas Hines of Whitesville & brother, Scott Bannon of Whitesville. Buried Oct 24 Panther Creek Church. [10-23-1914 "OM".]
- Ellis, Pearl ["Miss"] 04-06-1904 H3 Committed suicide in Louisville by taking morphine. Daughter of Mrs. Sallie Ellis of Lebanon.

- Ellis, W. P. 04-29-1914 H5 Died of pleural pneumonia April 22 at home in Whitesville area. Age 74. Born Daviess County. Left wife, son, James Ellis of Calhoun, & daughters, Mrs. A. A. May of Knoxville, TN & Mrs. Thomas Hines of Whitesville. [04-24-1914 "OM": Buried Panther Creek Baptist Church.]
- Ellison, Thomas 09-16-1904 R1 Will being contested in McLean County. [09-29-1903, 09-14 & 09-28-1904 "OM": Died 25 Sep 1903 at Sacramento. Survived by wife, Pearl Shacklett Ellison.]
- Elmore, c/o Alfred 10-27-1909 H8 Beaver Dam: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Alfred Elmore buried Oct 23 Sunnyside cemetery.
- Elmore, Joel 12-18-1912 H8 Clear Run: Died Dec 10. Buried Dec 11 Union Grove burying ground.
- Elrod, Mary

 at Polkville in Warren County.

 Left 7 sons, 2 daughters, 40 grandchildren & 64 greatgrandchildren.
- Embrey, Hugh, Jr. 12-06-1911 H5 Killed when fell into vat of boiling licorice at American Tobacco Company plant in Baltimore, MD. Son of Mr. & Mrs. H. H. Embrey of Chattanooga, TN. Mother formerly Miss Cecilia Taylor of Owensboro. Nephew of Mrs. E. H. Clarke, Mrs. T. B. Bryan & Mrs. G. B. Tyler of Owensboro. [12-03-1911 "OM": Died Nov 30.]
- Embry, c/o J. N. 11-06-1907 H5 Eighteen-month-old child of Mr. & Mrs. J. N. Embry of near Cromwell died Nov 5 of fall from bed. Buried Nov 6 Green Briar Church. [11-08-1907 "OM".]
- **Embry, J. E.** 01-30-1914 R1 Died of cancer of stomach & kidney trouble Jan 24. Age 67. Lived Cromwell. Brother-in-law of R. B. Martin postmaster at Hartford. Buried Green River burying ground. [01-31-1914 "OM".]
- **Embry, Marion** 10-29-1913 H8 Leitchfield: Committed suicide by shooting himself at home below Caneyville. Age 28. [10-28-1913 "OM".]
- **Embry, Mrs. Tine (Kahn)** 11-29-1901 R3 Died Nov 23 at home near Select. Daughter of late Abe Kahn. Sister of Ike Kahn of Louisville & Joe Kahn of Cromwell. Buried Nov 25 Smith burying ground near here.
- **Embry, Raymond O.** 12-25-1918 H3 Died Dec 12 at St. Joseph's Infirmary in Louisville of bullet wound. Shot on Dec 9 by Emmett D. Burch in Louisville.
- Embry, s/o L. R. 09-04-1918 H2 Echols: Boy born Aug 22 lived only few hours.
- **Embry, Sam** 07-12-1907 R1 Recently died. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. C, 11th KY Infantry.
- Embry, Thomas 07-12-1907 R1 Died 3 Sep 1906. Union soldier in Civil War, 11th KY Infantry & 35th KY.
- Embry, Tom

 01-12-1916 H6 04-11-1919 R1 Leitchfield: Curt Snell,
 18, sentenced to 2 years in prison for his murder that took place in Grayson County in July 1914
 near Spring Lick. Age 16. Snell committed suicide by shooting himself 4 April 1919 near Spring
 Lick, released from prison 2 years earlier.
- **Embry, William** 09-02-1904 R1 Select: Funeral sermon will be preached on third Sunday in September.
- **Embry, William** 11-23-1910 H5 Died of dropsy at Cloverport.
- Empson, Dudley 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 36. Left wife. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- **England, c/o Dave** 11-25-1914 H8 Hopewell: Born dead Nov 20. Buried Nov 21 old Brown graveyard.
- Engle, William 08-20-1919 H1 Evansville deputy shot & killed Aug 13 at New Albany, IN by prisoner, John Cole. Left wife & 7 children. [08-14 & 12-07-1919 "OM".]
- Engler, c/o Tom 07-08-1914 H6 Hopewell: Baby died June 21. Buried June 22 Hopewell.
- Engling, Mack 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 35. Left wife. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM": Max English.]

- English, A. S. ["Capt."] 02-10-1904 H2 Died of general debility last week at home in Cloverport. Age 83. Born & reared near Elizabethtown. Captain in Confederate Army during Civil War. [02-06-1904 "OM": Left wife; son Frank, Edward & Smith English; daughter, Ella LaNeave & Jennie English.]
- English, Dan 05-24-1905 H2 05-26-1905 R1 One of 7 killed in train wreck May 18 near McHenry. I. C. Railroad brakeman. Lived Cecilia. (Black) [05-19 & 05-20-1905 "OM": Dan Smith.]
- English, Harvey S. 02-05-1913 H4 02-05-1913 H5 02-07-1913 R1 Died Feb 3 at home of nephew, Rev. Logan English, near Hopkinsville. Age 71. Born Cecilia. Lived Stephensport. Left wife, children, Harvey of Stephensport, Rev. William of Washington, Rev. E. B. English of Hartford, Mrs. F. D. Lacey of Hopkinsville & Miss Etta English of Stephensport, & brother, Wood English of Elizabethtown. [02-05 & 02-14-1913 "OM".]
- **English, Horace W.** 02-18-1903 H2 Elizabethtown: Died of paralysis Feb 13. Age 67. Served 3 terms as County Judge of Hardin County. Left wife & 11 children.
- **English, Mrs. Andrew** 05-25-1904 H2 Died May 20 from fall at Macedonia in Christian County. Left 1 son & 3 daughters.
- **English, Richard** 06-18-1902 H3 Killed June 14 when cable broke on cage at Black Diamond Coal Company mines at Drakesboro. [06-15-1902 "OM": Single.]
- English, W. B. 05-24-1905 H2 05-26-1905 R1 One of 7 killed in train wreck May 18 near McHenry. I. C. Railroad engineer. Lived Cecilia. [05-19 & 05-20-1905 "OM": W. Ben English.]
- **Epley, James M.** 01-25-1911 H1 Died of heart failure Jan 21 at Calhoun. Age 65. Left 5 children. [01-22 & 01-24-1911 "OM".]
- **Eply, Mrs. Rev.** 11-22-1911 H8 Hopewell: Wife of pastor of Rochester Church died Nov 13. Buried near there.
- **Eskridge, H. E.** 07-07-1916 R5 Mrs. Celie Eskridge in Ohio County administratrix of estate.
- Eskridge, Henry M. 10-13-1915 H5 Died of paralysis Oct 11 at home of nephew, Jesse M. Eskridge, in Louisville. Age 54. Born Hardinsburg. Left brothers, Melville Eskridge of Owensboro & Roscoe Eskridge of Hardinsburg, sister, Mrs. J. P. Haswell of Hardinsburg & half-sister, Mrs. A. M. Weatherford of Sunnydale. Buried Hardinsburg. [10-13-1915 "OM".]
- **Eskridge, Joseph** 10-08-1919 H1 10-03-1919 R1 11-07-1919 R5 Died of appendicitis Sep 26 at home near Fordsville. Left son, Emel Eskridge. Buried Sep 27 Wesley Chapel Church near his home. [10-05-1919 "OM".]
- **Espey, Rachel** 07-15-1903 H2 07-24-1903 R4 Died of old age June 19. Age 73. Born 1830 Glasgow, Scotland. Came to US 53 years ago. Mother of 11 children. Survived by 3 sons, 3 daughters, 51 grandchildren & 19 great-grandchildren. Buried Render cemetery.
- Etherington, Carl M. 07-13-1910 H1 09-07-1910 H1 07-15-1910 R1 07-15-1910 R4 Anti-saloon league detective lynched by mob July 8 at Newark, OH. Age 22. Earlier in evening he killed William Howard in scuffle. Son of Hartwell Etherington, of Willisburg, KY, where he was returned for burial. [07-09 & 07-13-1910 "OM".]
- Eudaley, James 02-01-1905 H3 08-30-1905 H3 02-03-1905 R4 09-15-1905 R4 Ceralvo: Died of consumption Jan 23 at home of daughter, Mrs. George Irwin, of Calhoun. About 77. Left 2 sons & 6 daughters. Buried Jan 25 West Providence graveyard.
- **Evans, c/o J. D.** 04-22-1903 H3 04-24-1903 R2 05-01-1903 R2 Select: Baby died of pneumonia April 11. Lived Oak Grove neighborhood. Buried Smith cemetery.
- **Evans, c/o Mr.** 03-21-1906 H2 Herbert: Little child buried March 18 at Panther Creek.
- Evans, Cassie ["Mrs."] 05-07-1909 R8 Arnold: Died May 1 at home. Age 87. Buried here.
- Evans, Cledia 05-01-1918 H4 04-26-1918 R1 05-03-1918 R5 08-23-1918 R1 Reported to be first Ohio County boy to die in War in France, killed by wound on battlefield on April 15. Later found to be alive, he had been wounded. Age 20. Son of Rev. & Mrs. Steve Evans of Arnold.

- **Evans, Dudley** 12-20-1918 R1 12-20-1918 R4 Magan: Soldier from Ohio County killed in War in France. Son of Dozier Evans.
- **Evans, Eliza** 03-08-1918 R1 Died at Ohio County Poor Farm March 6. Over 70. Husband, Mack Evans, died about 2 years ago. Former resident Arnold neighborhood, where taken for burial.
- **Evans, G. L.** 04-14-1905 R8 In Ohio County Elton Evans administrator of estate.
- **Evans, George** 03-18-1904 R1 Accidentally shot & killed March 15 by brother, Alney, in Daviess County near Whitesville. Age 6. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Richard Evans & several brothers & sisters. [03-16-1904 "OM": Brother, Alney, age 17.]
- **Evans, Herbert** 12-05-1906 H3 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Dozier Evans of Fordsville died of diphtheria Nov 30. Buried Sugar Grove Church. [12-06-1906 "OM".]
- **Evans, Lee** 02-15-1905 H3 Died Feb 12 at home near Magan. Buried Feb 14 Magan burying ground.
- **Evans, Leslie** 02-19-1919 H1 McHenry: Died Feb 6.
- **Evans, Lortha** 04-14-1905 R8 In Ohio County I. N. Lanham administrator of estate.
- **Evans, Nancy** 03-25-1904 R4 Died March 20. Funeral at Whitesville. Mother of Dell & B. A. Evans of Louisville. [03-22-1904 "OM".]
- **Everley, c/o Jesse** 07-29-1908 H1 Ceralvo: Infant buried here July 22.
- Everley, Clemmie 10-18-1911 H4 Ceralvo: Buried here Oct 11. Left husband, Dr. G. L. Everley, & 4 children.
- Everly, Ardena 09-20-1918 R5 04-09-1919 H8 Died Sep 17 at home near Point Pleasant. About 60. Left husband, J. T. Everly, & 3 children. Buried Sep 18 West Point burying ground.
- **Everly, B. N.** 04-05-1911 H4 Centertown: Died of heart failure April 2. Lived Point Pleasant. Left 1 daughter & 5 brothers. Buried April 3 family graveyard.
- Everly, c/o W. N. 01-03-1917 H8 Ceralvo: Infant child buried here Dec 25.
- Everly, Cicero M. 02-17-1909 H1 02-17-1909 H4 02-24-1909 H4 02-12-1909 R4 02-19-1909 R1 02-19-1909 R4 02-26-1909 R4 Died of consumption Feb 9 at home near Point Pleasant. Born 20 Aug 1861. Mason. Left 1 daughter, mother, Mrs. N. J. Everly, 2 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Feb 10 Point Pleasant cemetery. [02-17 & 02-18-1909 "OM".]
- Everly, Earl 10-27-1909 H8 11-03-1909 H4 10-22-1909 R4 Ceralvo: Died of typhoid fever Oct 12. About 17. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. C. B. Everly. Buried Oct 13 Ceralvo cemetery.
- **Everly, Elizabeth Wilson** 02-21-1919 R8 Ceralvo: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Will Everly of Rockport died Feb 17. Buried here Feb 18.
- **Everly, Gladys** 05-25-1900 R3 Smallhous: Little child died at home of grandfather, R. H. Everly, May 6. Buried May 7.
- Everly, J. M. ["Dr."] 08-30-1911 H1 09-13-1911 H3 Died Aug 25. Age 73-9-17. Born 8 Nov 1837. Mason. Buried Aug 26 old Ceralvo cemetery. See also 03-26-1890 H4 born Muhlenberg County, certified by elective system, ten years of practice previous to act of 1874. [09-01-1911 "OM": Jesse Everly.]
- Everly, Jake 09-25-1912 H4 10-02-1912 H4 10-02-1912 H8 10-04-1912 R8 Centertown: Died of lung trouble Sep 22 at home at Nelson. Buried Sep 23 Equality. Also listed as R. H. Everly
- **Everly, Lee** 10-02-1912 H8 Centertown: Died of cerebro-spinal meningitis Sep 28 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. M. P. Everly, near Matanzas. Buried Sep 29 Sanford Tichenor graveyard.
- **Everly, Marvin** 12-21-1910 H4 12-23-1910 R4 Ceralvo: Died Dec 9 in Muhlenberg County near Nelson. Age 5. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Marvin Everly. Buried here.
- Everly, Mrs. Cicero (Buskill) 09-15-1905 R5 Died of typhoid fever Sep 13 at home near Matanzas. Daughter of A. J. Buskill of Livermore. Buried Sep 14 Point Pleasant cemetery. [09-16-1905 "OM".]

- **Everly, Mrs. J. H.** 02-26-1902 H3 Matanzas: Died of consumption Feb 20. Buried Feb 21 Point Pleasant cemetery. [02-28-1902 "OM": Itteilene Everly died McLean County, lived Island. Left husband, Joseph Everly, 1 son, father, W. F. Ferguson & brother, Reno Ferguson.]
- Everly, Mrs. Sam

 11-28-1917 H1 11-23-1917 R5 Died of pneumonia Nov
 22 near Matanzas. Age 63. Left children, Mrs. William Boyd, Mrs. Doward Tichenor, L. E.,
 Etmore & & Otis Everly, all of near Matanzas. Buried Tichenor cemetery. [11-29-1917 "OM".]
- Everly, Mrs. Scudder (James) 03-08-1901 R3 Died of Bright's disease March 7. Lived Point Pleasant. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Samuel James. Buried March 8. [03-16-1901 "OM": Lived McLean County near Island. Born Point Pleasant, where buried. Daughter of Ed James. Married 3 years ago.]
- Everly, Nancy 12-09-1908 H1 12-11-1908 R1 Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Rufus Everly died Nov 26.
- Everly, Uke 12-30-1914 H1 01-01-1915 R1 He & his brother-in-law, Albert Gillian, shot & killed Dec 24 at Island by Deputy Marshal Clark Taylor, while trying to arrest them. Both about 34 & were coal miners. Clark ruled acted in self defense. [12-25, 12-26, 12-29 & 12-30-1914 "OM": Buried Everly cemetery.]
- **Everly, William** 06-25-1902 H3 06-20-1902 R3 Eastview: Died of typhoid flux June 16 at home near Bell's Run. Left wife & several children. Buried June 17 Bell's Run cemetery.
- **Everman, John** 09-28-1900 R3 Committed suicide by hanging himself Sep 24. Resident Morgantown.
- **Ewell, Emma** ["Mrs."] 10-10-1919 R1 Will recorded Ohio County on Oct 6. Left estate to 2 sons.
- Ewin, Carrie ["Miss"] 07-28-1911 R1 Herbert: Died July 16 at home of Mrs. Isaac Crow. Age 15. Buried July 17 Panther Creek Church. [07-16-1911 "OM": Carrie Ewing died of tuberculosis July 15. Survived by adopted parents, Mr. & Mrs. Ike Crowe.]
- **Ewing, Henry** 06-28-1905 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself June 18 at Rumsey. Age 22. [06-22-1905 "OM".]
- **Ewing, Maude (Crump)**05-26-1915 H1 Bowling Green: Died May 20. Age 30. Lived Horse Cave. Left husband, William Ewing, father, William Crump of Smith's Grove, brothers, William, Frank, Ewing & Richard Crump & sister, Mrs. Robert Allen.
- Ezell, James W. 11-02-1906 R1 07-12-1907 R1 Died of Bright's disease Oct 9 at Garner, AR. Union soldier in Civil War, 58th Indiana. Left Horse Branch for Arkansas on 25 Dec 1900. Living with 4th wife, the widow of J. W. Raley of Rosine. Left 4 children. See also 03-24-1880 H2 resident Indiana 20 years & 11-30-1898 H3 wife married 1st a White & 2nd J. Raley, her 1st husband who was thought to be dead & after an absence of 30 years reappears.
- Ezell, James W. 06-24-1908 H1 06-24-1908 H5 Died May 22 at home near Deighton, OK. Born 29 March 1838 Ohio County. Brother, W. W. Ezell, died few days after him. Left wife & several children. See also 01-23-1884 H3 resident Spring Lick will shortly move to Kansas.
- Ezell, W. W. 06-24-1908 H1 06-24-1908 H5 06-26-1908 R5 Died of old age June 17 at home in Bowling Green. Former resident Rosine area. Brother, James W., died few days before. Mason. Left wife, son, J. T., & 5 grandchildren, who are children of Judge R. R. Wedding & first wife, who is deceased. See also 02-25-1880 H2 married 1 Feb 1880 Miss Mary Madison of Butler County & 06-17-1908 H5
- **Ezell, Willie** 04-01-1910 R6 Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Ezell died March 20. Born 31 Jan 1909.
- Fair, Isabelle (Fogle)

 08-22-1906 H3

 09-19-1906 H2

 08-24-1906 R1

 Died Aug

 18 at home in Hartford from injuries received in a fall 18 months ago. Born 13 Dec 1843 Liberty,

 Casey County. Second child of McDowell Fogle & Emily Sweeney. Sister of J. E. Fogle of

 Hartford. Married 29 May 1862. Husband in mercantile business. Left husband, George G. Fair,

 sons, W. M. & McDowell Fair, & daughters, Mrs. Emma Fair Thomas & Mrs. R. R. Riley. See

 also 09-22-1911 R5B Fair & Company dry goods firm established by W. M. Fair in Hartford in

 1886.

- **Fant, William**03-01-1901 R3 Died of pneumonia fever Feb 26 at home of daughter, Mrs. Elizabeth Sprole, of Beaver Dam. Age 69. Lived Horton neighborhood. Left several children, including John L. of St. Louis, MO, Fieldon of West Point & Ulyssus, soldier in Philippines. (Black)
- **Farmer, Charles** 08-23-1911 H1 Died of infirmities of old age Aug 17 in Breckinridge County. Left daughter, Annie Farmer, & stepdaughter, Miss Letitia Chapin. [08-19-1911 "OM".]
- **Farmer, Elias** 05-12-1915 H8 07-21-1916 R7 Ralph: Died May 4. Lived Adaburg. Buried May 5 Adaburg burying ground. Land of estate sold in 1916. [05-14-1915 "OM"
- **Farmer, Herbert C.** 06-21-1916 H8 07-07-1916 R5 Fordsville: Died June 12 near here. Left wife, Ida. Buried Friendship cemetery. Will recorded Ohio County.
- Farmer, James 09-06-1905 H3 09-08-1905 R5 Died Sep 1. Age 88. Lived Ralph neighborhood. Age 88. Buried Sep 2 family burying ground. [09-02, 09-07 & 09-09-1905 "OM": Age 75. Born same area where he died. Left 3 children. Buried Sugar Grove.]
- **Farmer, Jane** 05-26-1911 R8 Died of cancer of stomach May 14 at home of daughter, Mrs. William Evans. Buried Ohio County at Sugar Grove cemetery.
- **Farmer, Jobe** 12-08-1905 R4 In Ohio County J. D. Farmer administrator of estate.
- **Farmore, c/o David** 08-14-1908 R8 Whitesville: Infant buried Aug 4 Taylorfield. (Surname is possibly Farmer)
- Farris, c/o Sam 12-09-1908 H1 12-11-1908 R8 Olaton: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. J. Sam Farris died Dec 2. Buried Dec 3 N. J. Faught burying ground.
- Farris, Russell 03-11-1908 H1 03-25-1908 H8 04-01-1908 H5 03-13-1908 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Sam Farris died March 5. Age 7. Left parents & 2 sisters. Buried March 6 Netter Faught graveyard near home.
- **Faught, B. M.** 10-24-1902 R1 Central Grove: Died Oct 8. Left wife & 9 children. Buried Oct 9 Central Grove Baptist Church. See also 04-11-1902 R2 born 6 April 1837, Civil War soldier.
- **Faught, c/o Netter J.** 09-15-1909 H1 09-17-1909 R1 Olaton: Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Netter Faught died Sep 10. Age 6 months. Buried Sep 11 family cemetery.
- **Faught, d/o Ira** 06-21-1912 R1 Olaton: Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Ira Faught of near White Oak schoolhouse died June 15. Buried June 16 Faught cemetery.
- Faught, Iva 12-09-1903 H2 02-10-1904 H1 07-05-1912 R9 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Netter J. Faught died Nov 30. Age 7. Buried Dec 1 on farm of father, 15 miles east of Hartford on Hartford & Leitchfield Road about 1 & 1/4 mile from Olaton, first buried there.
- **Faught, J. F.** 03-29-1918 R1 In Ohio County G. W. Faught administrator of estate.
- Faught, Nancy
 11-16-1910 H8
 11-25-1910 R8
 Central Grove: Died Nov
 5 at home of son, U. S. Faught, Centertown. Age 70 years & 24 days. Widow of Burgess M.
 Faught, who died 8 years ago. Left 5 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Nov 6 beside husband at Central
 Grove cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R16B U. S. Faught postmaster of Centertown since Feb
 1909.
- **Faught, Payne** 02-04-1914 H5 Bennett's: Died Feb 1 here at home of son-in-law, Estill Austin. [02-07-1914 "OM".]
- **Faught, s/o Arthur** 02-28-1908 R1 Williams Mines: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Arthur Faught died Feb 21. Buried Feb 22 Central Grove.
- **Faught, s/o Fred** 01-07-1910 R1 Olaton: Infant died Jan 3. Age 3 days. Buried Jan 4 Faught burying ground.
- Faught, Shelby

 08-21-1907 H1 Died of knife wound Aug 14 in St. Louis,

 MO. Two weeks earlier cut in fight with Barney Clayton. Age 32. Returned to home near

 Cromwell & buried Aug 18.
- **Faught, Vaneta Fay** 01-17-1917 H7 Smallhous: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Ray Faught died recently. Buried family burying ground on farm of Mrs. May Faught.
- **Faxon, Catherine ["Miss"]** 07-30-1913 H1 Drowned in KY River July 26. Age 23. Lived Frankfort. Former resident Hopkinsville.

- Fay, Freda ["Miss"] 07-13-1904 H3 Drowned in Ohio River at Hawesville. Daughter of John Fay of few miles below Hawesville. Little brother a witness. [07-10-1904 "OM": Fredy Fey drowned July 9. Age 12. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. August Fey, formerly of Evansville, IN.]
- **Feemster, John** 03-08-1911 H8 03-17-1911 R7 Beaver Dam: Died March 5 at home of daughter, Mrs. Bint Chinn, near here. Age 66. Buried March 6 Clear Run Church. [03-08-1911 "OM".]
- **Feemster, Mollie** 02-07-1900 H3 02-09-1900 R3 Died Jan 16 at home in Daviess County. Former resident Ohio County. Left husband & 3 daughters.
- **Feemster, Nannie** 08-25-1915 H8 Dundee: Died Aug 22 at home near Palo. Widow of William Feemster. Buried Aug 23 near home.
- **Feemster, Nannie E.** 08-13-1913 H5 08-08-1913 R5 Died of paralytic stroke Aug 6 at home near Palo. Age 71. Widow of William T. Feemster, Civil War veteran, who died about 2 years ago. Left son, Charles Feemster, with whom she lived. Buried Aug 7 Smith graveyard.
- **Feemster, William** 06-14-1911 H8 06-16-1911 R4 Sunnydale: Died of complication of diseases June 7 at home. Age 73 years & 8 months. Left wife, 1 son, 1 brother & 3 sisters. Buried Smith graveyard.
- Felix, Clara (Beard)
 08-04-1909 H1
 08-04-1909 H4
 08-04-1909 H5
 08-06-1909 R1
 Sulphur Springs: Died of typhoid fever July 31 at home 1 & 1/2 miles east of Olaton.
 Age 33. Married 20 Feb 1894. Left husband, Dr. Charles W. Felix, 12-year-old daughter,
 Garnett, parents, E. C. & M. J. Beard of Kansas City, MO, brother, Ervin Beard of Kansas City,
 MO, sisters, Mrs. Devonia Rhoads of Chicago, IL, Mrs. Geneva Sampsell & Mrs. Dr. Drew &
 father-in-law. Buried Aug 1 Fordsville cemetery. [08-03-1909 "OM".]
- Felix, Delma 12-06-1905 H2 12-06-1905 H3 Olaton: Son of Charles & Lillie Felix died Dec 2 here. Age 4-5-28. Left mother, & brothers, Harry & Everett Felix. Buried Olaton cemetery.
- Felix, Frank M.

 08-24-1904 H2

 08-24-1904 H3

 09-14-1904 H3

 08-26
 1904 R5

 10-07-1904 R1

 Olaton: Died Aug 20 at home near here. Age 67. Born 25 July

 1837. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Vol. Infantry. Married Mary Ann Thomas on 23 Jan

 1867. They had 4 sons & 1 daughter, all survive except oldest son, who died in 1886. Left wife.

 Buried Aug 21 Sullenger graveyard. Wife administratrix of estate.
- **Felix, Henry C.** 03-21-1900 H3 04-04-1900 H4 03-23-1900 R3 Died of pneumonia March 19 at home 4 miles northeast of Hartford. Left wife & 5 children, including Olney Felix of Bremen. Buried March 20 family burying ground.
- Felix, J. Riley
 01-11-1905 H3 01-13-1905 R5 Died of lung trouble Jan 9
 at home 5 miles northeast of Hartford. Age 70. Buried Jan 10 Brown graveyard. [01-12-1905
 "OM".]
- Felix, James R. 04-12-1916 H5 04-19-1916 H6 04-14-1916 R1 04-14-1916 R8 04-21-1916 R5 Died of stomach trouble April 7 at home at Hartford. Age 47. Born 11 Sep 1868. Married Iola P. Martin, 22 March 1894, 3 children born, Cliffie (age 21), Cecil (18) & Raymond (15). Buried Oakwood cemetery. [04-13-1916 "OM".]
- Felix, James T. 11-10-1915 H4 11-17-1915 H8 11-12-1915 R1 Died of acute indigestion Nov 6 at home of sister, Mrs. John Hoover, near Friedaland. Age 84. Born Ohio County. Left sons, F. L., proprietor of "Hartford Herald' & Dr. C. W. Felix of Nelson, grandson, D. D. Felix of Louisville, brother, C. B. B. Felix of Barrett's Ferry & sister, Mrs. Hoover. Buried Nov 7 Sullenger family graveyard. [11-12-1915 "OM".] Articles on son, Frank L. Felix, see 11-24-1886 H2, 03-04-1892 R1 born 28 Sep 1858 Ohio County near Olaton, son of James T. & Elizabeth, married Miss Nettie Duncan on 4 Dec 1889, have 1 child, Douglas Duncan, 03-17-1897 H2, 05-17-1916 H5, 06-07-1916 H4 Mary Elizabeth, daughter of Frank L. Felix, married Charles Beckham Kniskern 6 June 1916 in Louisville, 05-22-1918 H1, "OCN" 05-08-1959 p2 & 12-26-1974 p5E.
- Felix, James Tom
 08-26-1914 H8
 08-28-1914 R5
 09-04-1914 R6
 06-021915 H8
 Died of accidental gunshot Aug 21 near Olaton. Age 34. Son of late F. M. Felix. Left wife, 1 son, 6 daughters, mother, 2 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Aug 22 Olaton cemetery. [08-27-1914 "OM".]

- Felix, John F. 11-27-1903 R5 12-25-1903 R3 Died of typhoid fever Nov 24 at home about 2 or 3 miles east of Hartford. Left wife, Mary, & sons, Herbert & Landrum Felix. [11-26-1903 "OM": Age 45.]
- Felix, Margaret (Black)
 03-25-1908 H5
 03-20-1908 R5
 04-03-1908 R4
 04-03-1908 R8
 Died of lung trouble March 17 at home of son, James R. Felix, at Hartford. Age 73.
 Widow of Riley Felix. Sister of D. C. Black & the late J. W. Black, who died few years ago while serving as Jailer of county. Left son, James R. Felix. Buried March 18 Black cemetery. [03-27-1908 "OM".]
- Felix, Mary Blackman (Duke)
 01-30-1907 H1
 01-30-1907 H4
 02-13-1907 H3
 02-011907 R1
 Died Jan 23 at home near Olaton. Age 70-9-15. Born 9 April 1836. Last of 9 children, 3 boys & 6 girls, of Capt. William & Matilda Duke. Married James T. Felix, 9 Dec 1863. Left husband, son, Dr. C. W. Felix, stepson, F. L. Felix, & sister, Mrs. Susan Sullenger. Aunt of B. F. & James Sullenger. Buried Jan 24 Sullenger cemetery.
- Felix, Nancy J. (Walker)

 11-13-1912 H4

 11-13-1912 H5

 11-15-1912 R4

 11-15-1912 R5

 11-22-1912 R4

 Olaton: "Nannie". Died Nov 10 here. Born 9 Dec 1852. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Elias Walker of Breckinridge County. Married C. Birch Felix, 10 Nov 1870, had 1 son & 5 daughters. Left husband & daughters, Mrs. Rolla Carden of Irvington, Mrs. Samuel Davison of Barrett's Ferry, Mrs. A. J. Wilson of Fordsville & Mrs. Jim R. Hoover of Friedaland & foster son, Ernest Young. Buried Nov 11 Sullenger cemetery beside son & daughter, who died infancy.
- Felix, Susan

 11-13-1901 H3

 11-15-1901 R3

 Died of typhoid fever Nov
 7 at home 5 miles northeast of Hartford. Buried beside husband, John I. Felix, in Milton Taylor
 burying ground. [11-16-1901 "OM".]
- Felix, William

 09-16-1908 H5

 09-18-1908 R5

 Died of typhoid fever Sep

 15 at home 6 miles northeast of Hartford. Son of late John I. Felix. Buried Sep 16 Milton Taylor burying ground. [09-17-1908 "OM".]
- **Felix, William H.** 05-10-1905 H3 06-09-1905 R8 Olaton: Died May 7. Left wife & 1 child. Buried May 8 Sullenger graveyard. Laura Felix administratrix of estate. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$14 for service in Union Army in Civil War & 04-19-1905 H3.
- **Fentress, Annie** ["Miss"] 04-10-1907 H7 02-15-1907 R6 Narrows: Died Feb 5 of consumption at home near Barrett's Ferry. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. George Fentress.
- Fentress, Mary 07-09-1919 H1 07-11-1919 R3 Died of dropsy July 3 at Narrows. Age 79. Left husband, George Fentress & several children, including Dudley Fentress. Buried Gentry cemetery near Davidson. [07-11-1919 "OM".]
- **Ferguson, Annie Elizabeth** 09-17-1913 H4 Central Grove: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Ves Ferguson of Centertown died Sep 1. Age 8. Buried here.
- Ferguson, Charles 11-25-1903 H2 11-27-1903 R1 Smallhous: Died Nov 10 of consumption at home of brother, George Ferguson. Buried Bluff burying ground in Muhlenberg County.
- Ferguson, Jane 03-29-1918 R5 Died of phthisic March 25 at home at Sunnydale. Age 78. Widow of Joseph Ferguson. They moved from Butler County about 30 years ago.
- Ferguson, John Enos
 09-18-1901 H2
 09-20-1901 R2
 Smallhous: Died Sep 14
 at home near South Carrollton. Age 69. Left wife & several children. Buried Sep 15 old
 Kincheloe Bluff cemetery in Muhlenberg County.
- **Ferguson, McD.** 06-23-1909 H1 Died from diabetes & malarial fever June 17 at home in Ballard County, where lived since early childhood. Born 16 May 1858 Montgomery County, TN. Son of late John D. Ferguson. Elected to KY Legislature in 1891, State Senator in 1897 & State Railroad Commissioner in 1903. Wife died 7 years ago. [06-18-1909 "OM".]
- **Ferguson, Mrs. James** 04-25-1917 H8 Prentiss: Died April 9 near here. Left son, Abe Ferguson. Buried Slaty Creek cemetery.
- Ferguson, Ora 02-06-1901 H2 Shot & killed Feb 1 at Madisonville by police officer C. J. Slaton, who was also killed. Lived Morton's Gap. [02-02-1901 "OM": Cliff Slaton, city marshal, shot & killed while attempting to arrest Otey Ferguson.]

- **Ferguson, Susie** 03-07-1917 H8 Smallhous: Died Monday at home of son, Tom Ferguson. Buried Bluff burying ground in Muhlenberg County.
- Ferguson, W. J. 04-07-1915 H4 04-09-1915 R1 07-12-1918 R1 "Joe". Died of cancer of bowels April 3 at home near Sunnydale. Age 71. Mason. Daughter, Mrs. W. J. Bean, deceased. Left wife & children, Vivian & Maggie Ferguson & brother, D. B. Ferguson, of Benton. Buried April 4 Sunnydale cemetery.
- **Ferguson, W. T.** 09-11-1907 H1 Matanzas: Buried Sep 5 Island. [09-06 & 09-12-1907 "OM": Died Sep 4 Island. Wife died March 1907. Left 8 children, including Georgia Brown.]
- **Fewell, Max** 12-30-1910 R1 Island: Died Dec 24 of gunshot suffered on Dec 22. Shot by town marshal, Will Sampson, who was also wounded. Taken to former home in Whitley County for burial. [12-25-1910 & 10-03-1911 "OM".]
- Ficklin, Clarence 07-10-1908 R8 Buford: Died June 30 in Colorado, where he went 2 months ago for health. Left mother. Buried here July 5 at Mt. Carmel Church. [07-04 & 07-09-1908 "OM": Died of tuberculosis at Melrose, CO. Age 27. Son of William Ficklin. Brother of Mrs. Frank May of Utica.]
- Field, Carrie

 03-23-1910 H1

 03-23-1910 H5

 04-06-1910 H4

 03-181910 R1

 03-18-1910 R4

 03-25-1910 R5

 03-25-1910 R8

 04-01-1910 R5

 Died March 16

 at Lafayette, LA. Left husband, Henry Field & sons, Clarence, Ernest & Joshua Field. Buried

 March 17 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. Also listed as Fields. [03-17 & 03-19-1910 "OM".]
- Field, E. G. 07-07-1909 H2 Died of Bright's disease July 1 at Dawson Springs. Age 55. Born & reared Daviess County, where he operated store at corner of Triplett & Johnson's Lane past 20 years. Left children, Mrs. George M. Neubauer, Roy Field, of Kansas City, Armendt Field of St. Louis & Charles Field of Owensboro. [07-20, 07-28 & 08-19-1909 "OM".]
- Field, Henry

 07-16-1913 H7

 07-11-1913 R3

 Died of liver trouble July
 10 at Port Arthur, Texas. Age 59. Born Hartford. Left sons, Joshua C. of Port Arthur, Clarence
 R. & Ernest A. Field of Lafayette, LA, & brothers, Ben of St. Louis, Charles L. & James Field of
 Owensboro. Buried July 12 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p16C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, embarked upon livery business in Hartford at
 age of 25, operates Hartford & Beaver Dam stage line. [07-11-1913 "OM": Also survived by
 sister, Mrs. R. N. Elliott.]
- **Field, Malvina (Cundiff)**11-09-1904 H3 Owensboro: Committed suicide Nov 5 by using morphine. Age 48. Married 1875. Left husband, E. G. Field, sons, Armendt, Roy & Charles Field, daughter, May Hill, brothers, R. L. & W. H. Cundiff, & sisters, Mattie McCormick, Minnie Tinius & Mrs. J. A. Montgomery. [11-06-1904 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery.]
- **Fielden, Alice** ["Mrs."] 02-12-1908 H6 Died 24 Dec 1907 at home near Rosine. Age 39.
- **Fielden, d/o D. M.** 04-16-1913 H5 Baby girl born to Mr. & Mrs. D. M. Fielden near Schroader's Schoolhouse April 6 but lived only a few hours.
- **Fielden, Gillison** 02-14-1917 H5 Died of bronchial pneumonia Feb 8 at home of sister, Mrs. Birch Bell, near Pleasant Ridge. Bachelor. Born TN. Brother of Jim Fielden of Owensboro & uncle of Mrs. Ernest Woodward, Misses Artie & Bernice May. Buried Mt. Carmel. [02-15-1917 "OM": Taught singing schools.]
- Fielden, Luther 04-30-1902 H4 Died March 24. Born 4 Feb 1881. Only child of Mr. & Mrs. J. G. Fielden. Married Miss Sallie Henry of Maxwell on 29 March 1901. Left wife & parents. [03-28-1902 "OM": Died of pneumonia in Daviess County. Buried Green Brier Baptist Church.]
- **Fielden, Magnolia (McDowell)** 06-12-1907 H7 06-07-1907 R8 06-21-1907 R4 Died May 30 at home at Render. Born Nov 1849. Left husband, J. H. Fielden. Buried Render cemetery.
- **Fielden, Mrs. Dempsey** 08-25-1915 H8 Dundee: Died of tuberculosis Aug 22 at home near Sulphur Springs.
- **Fielden, Reno** 06-22-1904 H2 Dundee: Died of scrofula June 15 at Sulphur Springs. Left wife & 3 children. See also 05-15-1903 R2 son of Frank Fielden is ill with abdominal trouble.

- Fielden, Zilpha (Turner)

 07-24-1912 H1

 07-26-1912 R1

 07-26-1912 R5

 Died July
 20 Pleasant Ridge. Age 87-4-17. Left children, James Fielden of Owensboro, Calvin Fielden of
 Zellwood, FL, William Fielden of Memphis, TN, Gillson Fielden of Pleasant Ridge & Mrs. T. B.
 Bell of Pleasant Ridge. Buried July 22 Mt. Carmel. See also 08-25-1897 H2 born 4 March 1825
 TN, married Rev. James Fielden on 25 Sep 1855, had 9 children, 3 deceased, moved to KY 1873,
 & 08-24-1904 H3. [07-25 & 07-28-1912 "OM": Born 1825 Knox County, TN. Widow.]
- **Fields, Hugh** ["Capt."] 05-25-1904 H3 Died May 19 at home in Livermore. Born in 1847 at New Orleans & reared in VA. Spent past 30 years in KY. [05-20-1904 "OM": Captain in Confederate Army in Civil War, Co. A, 15th Alabama Regiment. Operated hotel at Livermore. Left wife & daughters, Mrs. J. H. Mattingly & Daisy Fields.]
- **Fields, Mollie (Shown)** 03-03-1905 R5 03-03-1905 R8 Died Feb 28 at home in Ohio County Alms House area near Hartford. Wife of Tas Fields. Buried March 1 Mt. Hermon.
- Fields, Pea 10-29-1913 H5 Found Oct 18 dead between Wyatt & Charleston, MO. Heart failure believed to be cause. Lived Wyatt. Former resident Ohio County. Left wife, 3 children, & sisters, Mrs. S. J. Hawkins & Mrs. Mary J. Reid of Ohio County. [11-01-1913 "OM".]
- **Fields, Sherman** 06-03-1904 R8 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Tass Fields died of pneumonia few days ago. Age 18 months.
- **Fields, Stephen G.** 01-15-1902 H3 "Bud". Died at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Hugh Fields, in Livermore Jan 11. Age 14. [01-14-1902 "OM": Buried Crow cemetery in McLean County.]
- **Filmore, Mary** 04-20-1906 R4 Render: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Sam Filmore died of pneumonia April 11. Buried April 12 Render cemetery.
- Finch, c/o Charles 02-26-1902 H3 Child died of burns at South Carrollton. Age 18 months. [02-22-1902 "OM": John Fentress Finch died Feb 14.]
- **Findley, Lucretia** 04-13-1904 H3 Died at Beverly in Christian County. Age 116. Born VA. Mother of 18 children, youngest now 65. (Black)
- **Finley, d/o Rastus** 10-25-1905 H3 Died of malignant jaundice Oct 22 at Baizetown.
- **Finley, John ["Rev."]** 09-02-1904 R1 Select: Funeral sermon preached Aug 30 at New Zion Church.
- **Finley, W. J.** ["**Dr.**"] 09-24-1902 H3 Died last week. Resident Morgantown. Methodist Episcopal minister.
- Finn, Clarence M. 11-03-1915 H1 Died Oct 30 at home of father-in-law, S. W. Anderson, on 4th Street in Owensboro. Attorney. [10-30, 10-31, 11-02, 11-03 & 11-10-1915 "OM".]
- **Finn, James** 12-30-1914 H8 Madisonville: Killed by train Dec 24 at Morton's Gap. Resident Muhlenberg County. Brother of Mrs. Annie Williams of here.
- Finn, Sallie 10-24-1917 H8 10-26-1917 R5 Sulphur Springs: Died of heart trouble Oct 19 at home near Dundee. Husband, Sam Finn, owns the old Pardon Tabor farm. Buried New Baymus Church.
- **Fischer, Peter J.** 01-17-1917 H7 05-02-1917 H3 Shot & killed Jan 9 in Meade County by brother-in-law, Dudley Jones, who was acquitted. [01-10-1917 "OM".]
- **Fishback, Maggie** 11-08-1905 H1 Accidentally shot & killed by sister, Lula (age 13) at Cannelton, IN. Age 11. Left parents. [10-27 & 10-28-1905 "OM": Died Oct 25. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. John Fishback & 4 siblings. Niece of John Huffine.]
- **Fisher, Lee, Sr.** 11-18-1903 H3 11-13-1903 R3 Committed suicide Nov. 10 by hanging himself near McHenry. Left wife & several children, including David Fisher. Buried Nov 11 Render cemetery. [11-14-1903 "OM": Age 56. Left wife & 9 children.]
- **Fisher, Lemuel** 11-09-1910 H8 11-16-1910 H8 11-11-1910 R4 "Lem". Aged citizen murdered with a hammer in Allen County. Lived near river on Glasgow Pike. Sonin-law, Thomas Bridges, charged with murder.
- Fitch, Jack 01-29-1913 H8 West Point: Valet of Tandy Fitch during Civil War died here. Age 101. Buried Pleasant View cemetery. (Black)

- Fitts, Thomas 07-03-1912 H7 Died of diabetes June 24 at home of John Hill near Calhoun. Age 40. Lived Glenville neighborhood. Left wife. [06-26, 06-27 & 07-04-1912 "OM".]
- Fitzhugh, G. Smith

 04-14-1909 H5

 05-05-1909 H1

 04-16-1909 R1

 04-16-1909 R5

 05-07-1909 R5

 Died April 10 following operation for liver trouble at Deaconess Hospital in Louisville. Lived Dundee. Former Justice of Peace. Uncle of Dr. J. S. Fitzhugh of Island. Buried April 12 Fitzhugh burying ground near Dundee. Will recorded Ohio County, left estate to heirs Mrs. Sarah Collins Smith, Bessie V. Fitzhugh, America F. Johnson, James Fitzhugh, Dr. J. S. Fitzhugh & heirs of late Mrs. T. Johnson. [05-08-1909 "OM".]
- Flack, E. M. 01-24-1917 H4 02-21-1917 H1 Died Jan 22 of accidental poisoning at Hopkinsville. Father-in-law of Dr. R. L. Woodard. [01-23-1917 "OM": Milam E. Flack.]
- **Flaherty, Emory** 05-12-1909 H1 Died May 6 city hospital in Owensboro from injuries suffered day before in gasoline explosion at American Dry Cleaning Company. Age 17. McKinley Burdette also killed in accident. [05-06, 05-07 & 05-08-1909 "OM".]
- Flat, d/o George 11-21-1906 H2 Olaton: Daughter of George Flat died of croup Nov 15. Age 3. Buried old Salem cemetery.
- Flatt, c/o H. 09-19-1913 R5 Taylor Mines: Infant died last week & buried Taylor Mines cemetery. See also 06-14-1911 H1 Harvey Flatt of Taylor Mines shot by brother-in-law, Will Taylor, June 11, son of John Flatt, who was run over & killed by train near Horse Branch about 6 years ago, Taylor son of late Grove Taylor, who formerly lived Buford area, 06-11-1911 H4 & 06-28-1911 H5.
- Flatt, John 08-02-1905 H3 Found dead July 27 on I. C. Railroad 1/2 mile south of Horse Branch. Coroner ruled that he was hit & killed by train. Lived near Horse Branch. Had son, George Flatt. Buried Stewart burying ground. [07-28-1905 "OM": Age 63. Father of Bertha Flatt of Owensboro.]
- **Flax, Mr.** 06-05-1907 H5 Shot & killed by Maberry June 2 at railroad camp just below Centertown. Buried June 3 Alms house cemetery. (Black)
- Fleener, Mrs. Verona

 02-10-1904 H3

 06-01-1904 H2

 02-05-1904 R1

 05-13-1904 R1

 Killed in July 1903 in Butler County by husband, who stabbed her 12 times. On Feb 5 he was given death penalty. Only one other man was ever hanged in Butler County, in 1828 negro was hanged for shooting to death another negro. [10-18-1903, 02-05, 02-12 & 04-25-1904 "OM".]
- Fleener, Verona 06-01-1904 H2 05-27-1904 R1 Committed suicide by hanging May 25 in jail at Morgantown. In July 1903 stabbed to death wife, convicted of murder & was to be hanged on May 27. Survived by a son. See also 02-10-1904 H3, 06-01-1904 H2, 02-05-1904 R1 & 05-13-1904 R1 [10-18-1903, 02-05, 02-12 & 04-25-1904 "OM".]
- Fletcher, W. R. 02-20-1907 H3 02-27-1907 H1 02-27-1907 H2 03-06-1907 H3 03-20-1907 H1 02-22-1907 R3 "Polk". He & Guy Lyon were hanged at Russellville Feb 15. Convicted of assault on Mary Gladder that occurred on 22 May 1905. Both were white. See also 10-19-1906 R1, 10-24-1906 H3, 01-23-1907 H2, 02-13-1907 H1 [02-16-1907 "OM".]
- **Flewellyn, Harvey** 07-07-1915 H1 Run over & killed by train July 3 one & 1/2 miles north of Island. Age 27. Left mother of Island.
- **Flowers, Mrs. Raymond** 06-13-1917 H1 Killed in storm June 6 at Vine Grove. [06-10-1917 "OM".]
- **Flowers, Sam** 11-27-1907 H4 11-22-1907 R8 Herbert: Died Nov 16. Lived near Patesville. Left wife & several children. Buried here Nov 17.
- Floyd, Hardin 06-03-1908 H8 05-29-1908 R5 Herbert: Buried May 23 at Whitesville.
- **Flutcher, Andy** 01-31-1906 H3 Died of accidental gunshot near Island. Father of Morris Flutcher.
- Fogartie, J. E. ["Rev."] 05-24-1916 H3 Hit & killed by car May 18 at Hawesville. Age 56. Pastor of Presbyterian Church there. Widower. Left children, Arthur Fogartie of Louisville, Mrs. W. H. Hill of Brookhaven, MS & Mrs. Albert Pringle of Thomasville, GA. Burial will be at Thomasville, GA. [05-18, 05-19 & 05-20-1916 "OM".]

- **Fogle, Andrew Jackson** 04-12-1905 H3 Died of paralysis April 8. Age 80. Left wife, 1 son & 4 daughters. Buried April 9 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- **Fogle, Beckham** 07-16-1902 H3 Prentiss: Son of Walter & Florence Fogle died July 7. Age 1 year & 2 months.
- **Fogle, Ed** 10-04-1901 R3 Ceralvo: Died Sep 29. Lived on other side of Green River.
- **Fogle, Florence** 07-19-1905 H5 Died June 27. Age 27. Left husband & 2 little children. Memorial by her sister.
- **Fogle, John C.** 09-21-1910 H8 In Ohio County J. P. Stevens administrator of estate.
- Fogle, Lelia (Addington)

 04-03-1918 H1

 04-05-1918 R1

 04-05-1918 R4

 Died April

 1 at home in Hartford. Born 15 Oct 1856. Only child of Virgil P. & Dorcas (Barnes) Addington.

 Married Jesse E. Fogle on 6 June 1877. Left husband, daughter, Mrs. T. B. Petrie, of Indianapolis,

 IN, son, McDowell A. Fogle & granddaughters, Ruth & Lelia Petrie. Buried April 2 Oakwood

 cemetery. See also 08-01-1900 H2 J. E. Fogle son of McDowell Fogle & Emily Jane Sweeney,

 who married 17 Feb 1841, mother, daughter of Joel & Obedience Sweeney, born 4 June 1821

 Liberty & died in 1852, 08-29-1900 H3 Annie Fogle married Thomas Petrie 22 Aug 1900 in

 Jeffersonville, IN, 06-16-1911 R1 McDowell A. Fogle begins law practice, 09-22-1911 R29B
 Jesse E. Fogle born 7 April 1848 Casey County, admitted to bar at Liberty in 1871, moved to

 Hartford on 4 Sep 1872, son McDowell Addington Fogle born 22 June 1888 in Hartford, partner

 with father in law firm of Fogle & Fogle, 01-17-1919 R2 & "OCN" 12-26-1974 p6E.
- Fogle, McDowell

 05-29-1907 H1

 06-05-1907 H1

 06-019-1907 H1

 05-31
 1907 R1

 Died May 22 at home in Casey County. Age 91. Born 30 Dec 1815 in Lebanon. Lawyer. Served KY Legislature 1855-57 & 1859-61 & 2 or 3 terms as County Attorney of Casey County. Mason. Married Emily J. Sweeney of Liberty, 17 Feb 1841, she was born 4 June 1821 & died Liberty 14 Oct 1852, she was buried Liberty cemetery near her parents. Married 2nd Miss Sallie Barger of Russell County, she died about year later. Married 3rd Miss Martha J. Murphy, 52 years ago. Left wife & children, J. E. Fogle of Hartford. Mrs. James Estes of Casey County, Mrs. James Shannon of Junction City, James C. Fogle, Elizabeth Fogle, Robert B. Fogle, Mrs. P. H. Taylor of Danville, Prof. D. E. Fogle of Georgetown, & G. P. Fogle of Vinita, Indian Territory. Buried May 24 Glenwood cemetery.
- Foley, Dan J. 04-18-1906 H2 Committed suicide April 13 in Cannelton, IN. Left wife. [04-14 & 04-15-1906 "OM": Suicide by drug overdose. Age 58.]
- Foley, John 07-29-1903 H3 Died of complication of diseases July 23.

 Buried July 24 South Carrollton. [07-24 & 07-26-1903 "OM": Vice-president Central City
 Deposit Bank. Married Hannah Rowan 1888. Survived by wife, 1 son & 1 daughter.]
- **Foley, John** 05-23-1906 H2 He & Joseph Murphy killed May 18 in train wreck at Horse Branch.
- Forbes, Mary Ann (Roberts) 01-19-1916 H3 01-19-1916 H6 01-26-1916 H8 11-15-1916 H6 Died of stomach trouble Dec 17 two miles east of Fordsville. Age 72. Born 16 March 1843 near Lyonia in Hancock County. Oldest daughter of George W. & Martha J. Roberts. Father moved to farm on which she died in 1847. Married 7 Nov 1869 to Edwin Forbes, undertaker at Fordsville. Left husband & only child, a daughter. Buried near members of father's family in John B. Haynes graveyard.
- Ford, Abbie (Rowan)

 04-25-1917 H1

 04-25-1917 H5

 05-02-1917 H2

 04-20-1917 R1

 04-20-1917 R5

 Died of multiple neuritis April 18 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Born 12 Nov 1844 Ohio County. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. William C. Rowan. Mother died when she was 9 days old. Married J. W. Ford, 12 Nov 1872. Left husband & daughter, Mrs. R. E. Lee Simmerman. Buried Oakwood cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R19B R. E. Lee Simmerman born Washington County, TN, admitted to Hartford bar in 1895, married Jessie R. Ford on 16 April 1894, they have 1 child, Winnie Davis, 09-22-1911 R28B J. W. Ford proprietor of Hartford Roller Mills past 35 years, born at Fordsville, came to Hartford with parents at age of 1, Confederate soldier in Civil War, lieutenant, 9th KY Infantry & 01-17-1919 R2. [04-19-1917 "OM".]
- Ford, Ambie ["Miss"] 08-28-1901 H3 08-30-1901 R2 08-30-1901 R3 Died of typhoid fever Aug 24 at home of brother, J. W. Ford, in Woodbine, West VA. Age 20. Sister of

- Dr. E. W. Ford of Hartford. Buried Fordsville cemetery. [08-27-1901 "OM": Age 22. Died while visiting brother, Will Ford. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Harvey Ford of Fordsville.]
- **Ford, Betsy Whittinghill** 02-04-1910 R6 Herbert: Died Jan 27. Age 80. Left husband, William Ford, & children, J. W. Ford & Mrs. Virgil Miller. Buried Jan 28 Panther Creek cemetery.
- Ford, c/o Ike 07-03-1901 H3 Schroader Schoolhouse: Five-month-old child died of brain fever June 23. Mother died few months ago, living with Mr. & Mrs. John Nix. Buried June 24 Schroader cemetery.
- **Ford, c/o W. S.** 09-27-1905 H2 Olaton: Little child died of whooping cough Sep 22. Buried Sep 24 Olaton burying ground.
- Ford, c/o W. S. 01-17-1906 H2 Olaton: Died Jan 12. They have lost 2 children in past few months. Buried Jan 13 Olaton graveyard.
- Ford, Clinton G. 05-27-1914 H4 Died May 15 in New York City. Well known actor. Born Owensboro. Son of late Col. Josh G. Ford, founder of newspaper, Ford's "Southern Shield", in Owensboro in 1854. Left wife, Lillian Kingsbury, also a well known actress. See also 03-19-1884 H2-3, 03-26-1884 H3, 07-09-1884 H2, 10-08-1884 H3, 08-29-1894 H3, 02-24-1897 H3, 02-26-1897 R2 born Hartford. [05-22-1914 "OM".]
- Ford, Dudley

 03-20-1912 H5

 04-03-1912 H3

 04-24-1912 H6

 03-22-1912 R4

 03-29-1912 R1

 04-19-1912 R4

 Died of cancer on face March 14 at home near Hartford. Age 67. Born Woodward's Valley area. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Mason. For 20 years operated tobacco & mercantile business at Pleasant Ridge before retiring to farm. Married Miss Mary E. Johnson, 8 May 1884 at home of bride's father in Shelby County. Left wife & children, Prof. Connor Ford of Owensboro, Mrs. Bud (Lizzie) Hoagland of Hartford Rt. 5, James D. Ford & Miss Lorena Ford of Hartford. Buried March 15 Oakwood cemetery. See also 05-14-1884 H3, 03-06-1912 H5, 03-13-1912 H5 & 03-01-1912 R5 [03-15-1912 "OM".]
- Ford, Ellen Head 10-07-1910 R5 Herbert: Died of cancer of stomach Sep 25. Wife of J. W. Ford. [10-06-1910 "OM": Buried Panther Creek Church.]
- Ford, Garland 02-26-1908 H4 Eastview: Died Feb 22. Buried Feb 23 Bell's Run cemetery.
- **Ford, J. H.** 10-07-1908 H1 Committed suicide by taking strychnine at Benton, where he was postmaster. [10-03-1908 "OM".]
- Ford, J. M. 04-15-1914 H1 Paducah: J. M. Ford, age 39, wife, Victoria, 35, & children, Tollie, 6, & Louise, 2, burned to death when home burned. Four other children, Leah, 17, Ermar, 16, Bertha, 15, & Aaron, 8, escaped. Buried April 11. [04-10-1914 "OM".]
- **Ford, James** 03-04-1908 H1 03-04-1908 H8 Died Feb 26. Age 29. Son of E. D. Ford. Mother died 2 months ago & sister, Prudie, drowned herself at Hartford 2 years ago. Funeral at Cane Run Church.
- Ford, Jane ["Mrs."] 03-10-1909 H8 03-05-1909 R8 Cane Run: Died Feb 27. Age 80. Buried Feb 28 Salem Church.
- **Ford, John** 03-12-1902 H2 In Christian County Robert Randolph sentenced to 18 years in prison for his murder. [10-18-1901 "OM": Shot to death Oct 16 in Hopkinsville.]
- **Ford, John** 11-29-1911 H5 Olaton: Died of pneumonia Nov 20. Left wife & 6 children. Buried Salem cemetery.
- Ford, Joshua G.

 09-21-1906 R1 Died of old age at home in Chicago, IL. Pioneer newspaper man at Hartford. During Civil War published newspaper, "Southern Shield", at Owensboro. Uncle of Dudley Ford of Hartford. See also 05-16-1883 H2 published "Hartford Messenger" at Hartford in 1863, 09-19-1883 H1 article, "Old Kentuck", by him, 09-01-1886 H2, 09-15-1886 H2 editor of "Giles County Democrat" at Pulaski, TN, 09-26-1894 H2, 10-17-1894 H3. [09-19-1906 "OI", 09-19 & 09-21-1906 "OM": Died Sep 18. Age 75. Born Princeton, KY. Married Eliza Imbler, 1853. Editor of Owensboro's "Southern Shield", 1858-1875. Uncle of John & James Coomes. Buried Chicago.]
- Ford, Lizzie (Moore) 10-04-1911 H5 10-11-1911 H5 10-06-1911 R1 10-06-1911 R5 Died of Bright's disease Oct 2 at home on South Main Street in Hartford. Age 41-6-25. Left husband, Dr. E. W. Ford, children, Nancy Ellen, Edward & Ambie, parents, Mr. & Mrs. W.

- H. Moore of Hartford, brother, Will D. Moore of Louisville, Edward P. & John T. Moore, both of Hartford. Buried Oct 3 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Ford, N. H.** 03-30-1904 H2 Friedaland: Mother, Mrs. Nancy Ford notified on March 20 of his death. Resident Louisville. Born Ohio County. Also left wife, 7 children & 7 brothers & sisters.
- **Ford, Nancy** 11-17-1905 R4 Cane Run: Died of cancer Nov 7. Mother of 11 children. Buried Nov 8 Salem burying ground.
- Ford, Nancy (Haynes)

 02-21-1906 H3 Died of infirmities Feb 14 at home of daughter, Mrs. Jane Horn, near South Hampton in Daviess County. Born 5 March 1818 Ohio County. Daughter of William Haynes, one of early settlers of Ohio County. Married John S. Ford on 5 March 1837. One of organizing members of South Hampton Baptist Church. [02-15-1906 "OM": Mother of 6 children. Daughter, Mrs. J. C. Horn, is deceased. Left sons, E. J. Ford of Pueblo, CO & Cassie Ford, of Ensor, & daughter, Jane Horn, Mrs. J. E. Dawson of Pueblo, CO, & Mrs. W. H. Dawson of Ensor. Buried South Hampton Baptist Church.]
- Ford, Nancy Lucinda

 12-25-1907 H8

 01-01-1908 H4

 01-03-1908 R1

 03-161910 H1

 Friedaland: "Lou". Died at home of pneumonia Dec 21. Age 54. Married 32 years to
 E. D. "Ned" Ford. Buried Dec 22 Cane Run Baptist Church beside daughter, Miss Prudie Ford,
 who drowned at Hartford in March 1906. [01-04-1908 "OM": Died at Sunnydale.]
- **Ford, Noah Hubbard** 07-09-1909 R7 Cane Run: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. John Ford died June 23. Buried Salem graveyard.
- Ford, Noah L. 10-09-1912 H8 10-11-1912 R4 Olaton: Son of Mr. & Mrs. W. Spurrier Ford died of stomach trouble Oct 2 here. Age 14 months. Buried Oct 3 Olaton cemetery.
- Ford, Prudie ["Miss"] 03-28-1906 H2 03-28-1906 H3 04-04-1906 H2 04-04-1906 H5 03-23-1906 R1 03-30-1906 R1 03-30-1906 R4 04-13-1906 R4 12-07-1906 R5 03-01-1907 R1 03-08-1907 R1 05-27-1908 H5 Committed suicide by drowning herself March 21 at Hartford, where she was student at Hartford College. Age 21-2-21. Born 1884. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Ned Ford, of Friedaland near Horse Branch. Niece of Will Ford & cousin of G. J. Hoover. Buried Cane Run church near Friedaland. [03-23, 03-24, 03-25, 03-29, 04-05-1906, 05-26-1907 & 01-04-1908 "OM": Daughter of Edward & Nancy L. Ford.]
- **Ford, s/o Dave** 03-28-1917 H5 Twin boys born March 21 near Hartford. Both died & buried March 22 Goshen cemetery.
- Ford, Siegal Gray ["Miss"] 06-18-1913 H1 06-18-1913 H5 06-20-1913 R1 Bowling Green: Drowned June 16 in Barren River at Beech Bend, a popular resort. Age 19. Student Western KY Normal School here. Daughter of T. S. Ford of Fordsville & sister of Mrs. Robert Head of Owensboro. Buried Fordsville. [06-17-1913 "OM".]
- Ford, Will 03-01-1905 H3 03-15-1905 H3 03-03-1905 R5 Died of skull fracture Feb 26 at home near Horse Branch. Struck with breast-yoke in fight with brother-in-law, Tom Wilson, on Feb 18. Ruled that it was in self defense. Buried Feb 27 family burying ground. See also 02-22-1905 H2 & 02-24-1905 R1 [02-21 & 03-17-1905 "OM": Age 25.]
- **Foreman, Belle [''Miss'']** 01-02-1901 H2 Adaburg: Died of spinal trouble Dec 18. Left father, 4 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Adaburg burying ground.
- **Foreman, Dave F.** 10-16-1918 H8 05-16-1919 R4 Adaburg: Died Sep 29 of stomach & kidney disease. In Ohio County C. A. Kelley administrator of estate.
- Foreman, Evaline 03-28-1906 H3 03-23-1906 R1 Died of old age March 20 at home near Dundee. Age 65.
- **Foreman, Fielding** 11-22-1911 H6 06-11-1924 H2 Died at Savannah, GA of wounds suffered on 20 Dec 1864 in Civil War engagement with Gen. Sherman, buried there. Confederate soldier, lieutenant, Co. C, 9th KY Regiment, from Hartford.
- **Foreman, Marion** 03-05-1913 H8 Barrett's Ferry: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. William Foreman died last week & buried New Baymus cemetery.
- Foreman, Mrs. Dud (Wedding) 10-02-1918 H6 Sulphur Springs: Died Sep 20. Lived near New Baymus. Daughter of late Thomas Wedding. Sister of Mrs. S. S. Acton & Mrs. William Midkiff of near here. Buried Midkiff cemetery.

- Foreman, s/o Frank G. 10-25-1916 H5 Born Oct 17 at Arjay in Bell County. Died 2 or 3 days later. Father born Hartford. See also 12-24-1913 H5 & 12-26-1913 R1 Frank G. Foreman married Miss Rose Osborne 27 Dec 1913 at Pineville.
- **Foreman, Thomas F.** 08-08-1906 H3 08-10-1906 R5 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. George W. Foreman died of pneumonia Aug 6 at home on Mulberry Street in Hartford. Buried Aug 7 Oakwood cemetery.
- Foreman, William Marion 06-28-1916 H1 06-30-1916 R2 Died of lockjaw June 23 at Norton's Infirmary in Louisville. Age 33. Born Nelson County. Several years ago resided Hartford, where operated with father, Dr. Foreman, & brother, George, gasoline boat between Evansville & Hartford. Left wife, Katherine Revielle Foreman, son, William Marion Jr., & daughters, Julia & Marian. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville. [06-24 & 06-25-1916 "OM".]
- **Foreman, William P.** 12-01-1915 H5 11-26-1915 R5 Died Nov 23 at home of son, L. P. Foreman, in Hartford. Age 85. Mason. Grandfather of Frank Foreman of Davisburg. Buried Nov 24 Oakwood cemetery. See also 11-24-1915 H5 [12-02-1915 "OM": Died of acute indigestion.]
- Forester, Roy
 11-05-1919 H1 10-24-1919 R1 Railroad fireman killed
 Oct 22 in train wreck near Grapevine Coal Company 2 miles east of Madisonville. Age 32.
 Resident Earlington. Parents, Mr. & Mrs. Robert Forester, formerly lived Hartford. [10-23-1919 "OM".]
- **Forman, Alfred** 02-26-1908 H1 02-28-1908 R5 Died of old age Feb 24 at Hartford. Lived with family of Capt. W. M. Forman. Bought by his family when they were boys. Buried Feb 24 Hayti cemetery. (Black)
- **Forman, William** 09-25-1907 H5 09-27-1907 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. George Forman died of diphtheria Sep 22 at home in Hartford. Age 5. Buried Sep 22 Oakwood cemetery.
- Forman, William Marion ["Dr."] 06-02-1915 H7 05-28-1915 R1 Died of heart disease May 24 at home of son, William Marion Jr., in Louisville. Age 65. Born Nelson County. Son of George W. Forman. Former resident Hartford. Moved to Louisville in 1896. Owner of Green River & Rough River packet "We Three". Left wife, sons, George W. & William Marion, Jr. Buried May 25 Forman cemetery at Cox's Creek in Nelson County.
- **Forsythe, William** 11-18-1908 H4 Died Nov 14 of fractured skull at Jefferson Barracks, St. Louis, MO. Private in Army, 17th Recruit Company. Born Greenville, KY. Death is being investigated.
- **Fortney, John G. W.** 06-19-1912 H1 Central City: Died June 12 at home here. Age 72. [06-14-1912 "OM".]
- Fortney, Mrs. T. Q. (Eades) 01-21-1903 H1 01-23-1903 R1 Central City: Died of burns Jan 14. Left husband, 5 children, mother, & several brothers, including William Eades of Paducah.
- **Fortney, T. Q.** 11-30-1917 R5 Died of pneumonia Nov 23 at Norton infirmary in Louisville. Wife sister of Mrs. C. E. Smith, whose husband is Commonwealth Attorney. Resident Central City, where he was buried in Fairview cemetery.
- Foster, Anna (Allen)
 01-01-1919 H1
 01-03-1919 R5
 Horse Branch: Died of pneumonia Dec 27 near Salem. Age 38. Left husband, Spurgeon Foster, 4 children, including Clifton Foster, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Frank Allen, brother, Ira Allen & sister, Mrs. Oscar Lunsford of Illinois.
- Foster, c/o Arch 10-29-1913 H5 10-24-1913 R5 Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Arch Foster of No Creek died of throat trouble last week. Buried Oct 22 Mt. Hermon. [11-01-1913 "OM".]
- **Foster, Clara Maree** 06-25-1909 R6 Fourteen-month-old child died June 8.
- **Foster, Clarence** 05-19-1909 H4 05-21-1909 R1 Stabbed & killed May 15 in Bowling Green. Virgil Mills formerly of Ohio County was arrested.
- **Foster, Clifton** 01-08-1919 H1 01-10-1919 R1 Died of influenza Jan 1 at Horse Branch. Age 19. Son of Spurgeon Foster. Mother died few days earlier. Also mistakenly listed as "Clifford".
- Foster, Constance F. (Maurer) 10-30-1918 H1 11-01-1918 R5 11-22-1918 R2 "Connie". Died of Spanish Influenza Oct 26 at Covington. Former resident Butler County. Married Byron

- L. Foster on 15 July 1913, son of Isaac Foster of Hartford. Left husband, parents, Mr. & Mrs. E. H. Maurer & grandmother. Buried Oct 28 Highland cemetery at Covington.
- Foster, E. A. 09-30-1904 R1 Died Sep 28 at Central City from injuries suffered day before when timber fell on him at Central Coal & Iron Company. [09-29-1904 "OM": C. A. Foster, age 57, born PA, where taken for burial. Superintendent of Central Coal & Iron Company. Left wife, Rose Reedy Foster, 4 children, 2 brothers, & sisters, Jennie & Lorene Foster.]
- Foster, George Marvin 12-18-1907 H5 12-20-1907 R5 01-01-1908 H1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Joseph B. Foster of Beaver Dam died Dec 16 of fevers. Age 2. Born 17 Nov 1905. Buried Dec 17 Carson burying ground.
- Foster, Isaac ["Dr."] 06-18-1902 H3 06-13-1902 R3 06-17-1903 H4 06-02-1911 R6 Died of heart failure June 11 at home in Beda. Age 77. Born Pennsylvania. Came to Ohio County when young boy. Union soldier in Civil War, hospital surgeon, 26th KY Infantry. Buried Mt. Hermon Church near old home. Left children, John B. Foster of Hartford & Mrs. Azro Rowan. See also 03-07-1877 H2, 09-25-1901 H3 sold farm, 280 acres, 2 & 1/4 miles northwest of Hartford to Willis Heflin for \$6000 & "OCN" 09-21-1956 p2D. [06-13-1902 "OM": Survived by wife, son, J. B. Foster, & daughter, Minnie Rowan.]
- Foster, Jane (Carson)

 10-09-1901 H3

 10-30-1901 H1

 10-04-1901 R3

 Died of stomach trouble Oct 2 at home in Beaver Dam. Age 70. Wife of William Foster. Children include Dr. Alexander, Isaac, Joe, Prof. William & Dr. Richard Foster. Sister of J. L. & J. F. Carson of Hartford. Buried Oct 3 Carson burying ground at No Creek. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p19C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, Isaac Foster in mercantile business in Centertown since 1891, born 1863 near Hartford, married Miss Minnie Brown in 1882, has 5 brothers & 4 sisters, father was 10 when his parents immigrated from Ireland, his mother born Ohio County is first cousin of Kit Carson the noted Indian scout.
- Foster, John B.

 08-02-1905 H3

 08-04-1905 R1

 08-25-1905 R5

 05-16-1913 R8

 Died of consumption July 28 at home in Hartford. Left wife, son & daughter. Buried July 29 Old Mill cemetery near No Creek Church. Lavisa B. Foster administratrix of estate. See also 09-22-1911 R23B&27B picture of home of Mrs. Lavisa B. Foster in Hartford, 02-09-1910 H5 J. Ney Foster & "OCN" 12-26-1974 p6E son, J. Ney Foster.
- Foster, John P. 04-07-1915 H5 04-14-1915 H4 04-09-1915 R4 04-09-1915 R8 Died of pneumonia April 3 at home 5 miles west of Hartford on Hartford & Livermore Road. Born 16 Oct 1852. Left wife, children, Ellis H. of Hartford, J. W. & A. C. of Route 7, Charlie & Walter at home, Mrs. O. D. Carson of Hartford Route 3 & Miss Marlissa Foster at home. Buried April 4 Old Mill burying ground. [04-09-1915 "OM".]
- **Foster, Mrs. Dr. Alex** 07-07-1909 H8 Died of tuberculosis & paralysis of throat last week at home in Morganfield. Husband former resident Ohio County. Buried Morganfield cemetery.
- Foster, Nancy 06-08-1910 H8 06-10-1910 R1 Died June 4 at home at Beda. Age 68. Widow of Dr. Isaac Foster, his 3rd wife. Survivors included daughter, Mrs. Azro V. Rowan. Buried June 5 Mt. Hermon Church. [06-09-1910 "OM".]
- **Foster, T. Y.** 01-08-1904 R7 Island: Committed suicide by shooting himself Jan 2. About 50. Lived Russellville. Bookkeeper for Memphis Coal Company. Left wife & 8 children.
- Foster, William, Sr. 07-06-1904 H3 09-07-1904 H3 07-01-1904 R1 Died June 28 at home of son, J. P. Foster, at No Creek. Age 81. Born Ireland. Married Susan Bennett, had 1 son & 4 daughters, married 2nd Miss Jane Carson, 5 boys born. All of his children survive except one. Buried June 29 Carson cemetery. Joseph Foster administrator of estate. See also 05-02-1888 H1 "Arts" by William Foster, Jr., 07-03-1896 R1 William Foster, Jr. born 15 May 1869 near Hartford, father came to county from Pittsburgh about 50 years ago, 06-23-1899 R2 William Foster professor of chemistry now at Central University in Richmond & 08-20-1902 H3 Prof. William Foster will marry Miss Helen Dunham Stewart Sep 3 at Warren, Ohio.
- **Fowler, Jacob** 12-31-1902 H3 Hopkinsville: Died Dec 28 at Macedonia. Age 70. Uncle of Christian County Judge W. T. Fowler.

- **Fowler, Thomas A.** 08-16-1916 H5 08-11-1916 R5 Died of heat prostration Aug 9 at Houston, TX. Wife was Margaret Davidson, sister of J. E. Davidson of Hartford. Left wife & 4 small children.
- **Fowler, Zelner** 11-05-1913 H5 Died Nov 1 Riverside Hospital in Paducah from injuries suffered in explosion at iron works.
- **Fox, Hannah** 02-07-1917 H2 Burned to death Jan 31 in fire at Sunlight Hotel in Cannelton, IN. Maid. [02-01-1917 "OM": Hannah Fuchs.]
- **Fox, William S.** 09-13-1911 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself Sep 9 at Paradise 5 miles from Rockport, where he was a merchant. Left wife. [09-10-1911 "OM".]
- **Foyle, Jennie** 08-26-1903 H2 Rockport: Died Aug 20 at home in Madisonville. Age 53. Former resident here. Buried Aug 21 Rockport cemetery.
- Fraize, Frank 04-10-1918 H2 Will being contested in Breckinridge County. Left wife, Cornelia & no children. [01-22-1918 "OM": Died Jan 20.]
- France, Sam

 02-06-1907 H4

 02-06-1907 H5

 02-01-1907 R5

 03-17-1909 H5

 McHenry: Hit & killed by train here Jan 29. Age 42. Former resident Morton's Gap in Hopkins County. Left wife, Ludella (Dela), & 6 children, Roscoe, Jesse, Cecil, Bradley, Ethel & Grace. Name also appears as "Sam Francis". Widow awarded settlement of \$4650 from the I. C. Railroad. [02-16-1907 "OM": Bud France. Nephew of Mrs. Ben Brackett.]
- **Francis, Mrs. John** 02-26-1904 R5 Render: Died Feb 10. About 65. Left husband, 5 sons & 1 daughter, all married.
- **Franklin, Mrs. Newt** 04-24-1907 H1 Madisonville: Burned to death April 16 in Charleston neighborhood. Left husband & son, Walker.
- **Fraser, Carl Douglas** 10-22-1913 H8 In Ohio County Brodie Payne administrator of estate.
- **Frazier, C. F.** 05-07-1913 H5 05-09-1913 R1 One of 5 killed May 6 by Black damp (poisonous fumes) at Taylor Mines. Superintendent of Taylor Coal Company. [05-07-1913 "OM".]
- **Free, s/o A. F.** 11-21-1906 H1 Son of A. F. Free of Hickman died over year ago at Brookport, IL of congestive chill but has never been buried. Age 14.
- Freels, c/o Mr. 01-24-1912 H1 01-26-1912 R4 Smallhous: Little child died near here of pneumonia Jan 18. Buried Jan 19 Equality burying ground.
- **Freeman, J. G.** ["**Rev.**"] 06-10-1914 H2 Elizabethtown: Died of burns at home here. Methodist minister for 40 years. Left wife & 2 sons. Buried Glasgow.
- Freeman, Jesse K. ["Capt."] 05-13-1914 H1 05-13-1914 H4 Central City: Died here May 9. Age 76. Born Hancock County. In Civil War captain of company H, 11th KY Volunteers that he organized at Bremen. Former postmaster here. See also 03-26-1879 H2 appointed postmaster at Uniontown & 03-27-1907 H1 daughter, Elizabeth, married C. W. Cramer 27 March 1907 in Louisville. [05-10-1914 "OM": Left wife, Kitty Ann Mason Freeman, son J. K. Freeman, Jr. & daughter: Mrs. Charles Cramer.]
- French, Amelia (Davis)

 02-26-1913 H4

 02-26-1913 H8

 02-28-1913 R8

 Eastview: Died of complication of diseases Feb 17 at home of son, D. S. French, near Pleasant Ridge. Age 80. Daughter of Rev. William Davis. Widow of William H. French. Left children, William French of Whitesville, D. S., Lewis & Henry French of near Pleasant Ridge, Curran French of near Owensboro, John & Joe French of Colorado, Mrs. Lonnie Stevens of Hartford, & sisters, Mrs. S. D. Ambrose of Calhoun & Mrs. Mattie Houston of Owensboro. Buried French cemetery. [02-19-1913 "OM".]
- French, Lena 08-02-1911 H4 08-02-1911 H5 08-16-1911 H2 08-11-1911 R1 Prentiss: Died of blood poison July 25 at home near here. Left husband, Forrest French, parents & several brothers & sisters. Buried July 26 Cool Springs.
- French, Lucian J. 12-26-1906 H4 12-26-1906 H5 12-28-1906 R1 01-02-1907 H2 01-09-1907 H9 Son of Mr. & Mrs. W. L. French died of mastoid abscess Dec 17 at home of B. J. Head near Fordsville. Age 21. Teacher. Survived by parents & brothers & sisters. Buried Dec 19 Shultztown cemetery.
- French, Lucinda ["Mrs."] 04-24-1918 H1 04-26-1918 R5 04-26-1918 R8 Died of pneumonia April 21 at home of Jacob Condit at Centertown. Elderly. Buried Point Pleasant cemetery.

- French, Mrs. Sam (Henry)

 04-13-1910 H1

 04-15-1910 R8

 Died of blood poisoning
 April 9 at home on Triplett Street in Owensboro. Age 73. Born Ohio County. Moved to
 Owensboro about 9 years ago. Left brothers, Tom Henry of Ohio County & James Henry of
 Daviess County & sisters, Mrs. Belle Hackett of Livermore & Mrs. Lucinda Austin of Beaver
 Dam. [04-10, 04-12 & 04-19-1910 "OM": Elizabeth French. Widow. Buried Green Brier
 Church in Daviess County.]
- French, Samuel H. 07-08-1908 H6 Died of heart disease July 1 at home on Triplett Street in Owensboro. Age 73. Moved there about 9 years ago. Left wife. Funeral at Green Brier Church. [07-21-1908 "OM": Left wife, Elizabeth.]
- French, Samuel Robert

 02-12-1913 H8 02-07-1913 R1 Eastview: Died Feb 3 of bronchitis at home here. Age 72-2-29. Left children, W. T., B. J. & L. C. French of here, Mrs. B. F. Austin of Beaver Dam, Mrs. M. E. Collins of Taylor Mines & Mrs. A. A. Stewart of Buford. Buried Feb 4 Bell's Run cemetery.
- French, Sarah Frances 06-30-1909 H4 07-07-1909 H4 Eastview: Died June 19 of nervous trouble. Age 69. Left husband & 6 children. Buried Bell's Run cemetery.
- French, William Henry

 04-07-1909 H5

 04-14-1909 H1

 04-16-1909 R6

 Died of cancer on face April 5 at home in Ohio County near Pleasant Ridge. Born 23 Oct 1823 Ohio County. Mason. Married Amelia E. Davis on 18 Oct 1849, 12 children born. Left wife, 8 children William, David S., Lewis of Pleasant Ridge, John & Joe of Gunnison, CO, Henry H. of Terre Haute, IN & Richard French of Daviess County & Mrs. A. Lon Stevens of Hartford, brother, D. A. French of La Grange & sister, Mrs. Sallie Lee of Utica. Daughter's father-in-law, V. D. D. Stevens, died same day. Buried April 6 French burying ground. See also 11-02-1904 H2 [04-06-1909 "OM".]
- Frey, Joseph

 12-25-1907 H1 Died of heart trouble Dec 19 at Massie
 Tobacco factory in Whitesville. Age 65. Born France. Came to US as boy. Lived with daughter,
 Miss Maggie Frey, 4 miles from Whitesville. Wife deceased & son died few days ago in
 Cincinnati. Also left 2 sons, one in Philippines & other in Cincinnati. [12-20, 12-21 & 12-221907 "OM".]
- Frizzell, Sam

 10-09-1907 H2

 10-30-1907 H5

 10-04-1907 R4

 10-25-1907 R5

 05-18-1910 H6

 05-13-1910 R4

 Died Oct 1 from injuries received when run over by L & N Railroad car at Memphis Coal Company mine at Island. Age 25. Former resident Ohio County. Left wife & 3 children. [10-02 & 10-31-1907 "OM".]
- Frost, Sallie 01-27-1904 H2 Central City: Died Jan 21 at home of son, Ed Frost. Age 75. [01-23-1904 "OM": Died of paralytic stroke. Widow of John Frost, Captain in Union Army in Civil War. Left sons, Ed, Harry & A. E. Frost.]
- Fry, Mrs. Ben 01-21-1903 H3 Burned to death near Caseyville.
- **Fugate, Wesley** 11-30-1910 H1 12-02-1910 R2 One of 11 miners killed Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. Left wife & 5 small children. [11-26 & 11-27-1910 "OM".]
- **Fulkerson, Annie** ["Miss"] 04-15-1908 H4 Ceralvo: Died of consumption April 4 at home of mother, Mrs. Susan Fulkerson, near here. Buried April 5 on home place.
- **Fulkerson, Birdie Lee** 12-17-1913 H4 Daughter of Raymond & Nannie Fulkerson died Dec 7. Age 5-4-10. Born 27 July 1908. Buried Equality burying ground.
- **Fulkerson, c/o A. L.** 02-26-1904 R5 Rockport: Baby of 8 months died of measles Feb 21.
- **Fulkerson, c/o L. P.** 05-31-1905 H3 Ceralvo: Infant buried here May 25.
- **Fulkerson, Clara** 02-06-1901 H2 03-06-1901 H2 Ceralvo: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. N. B. "Buck" Fulkerson died of pneumonia Jan 21. Age 7. Buried Jan 22 Equality.
- **Fulkerson, d/o Estil** 01-04-1918 R5 Ceralvo: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Estil Fulkerson died Dec 20. Buried Dec 21 Fulkerson gravevard.
- Fulkerson, Elvira

 03-15-1905 H2

 07-12-1905 H1

 03-10-1905 R5

 03-171905 R8

 Smallhous: Died of lung trouble March 6 at home of daughter, Mrs. William Withrow, near here. Age 77. Husband William H. Fulkerson died 2 Feb 1905. Left 1 son, 3 daughters, including Mrs. Billie Withrow & Mrs. John Meyers, & sister. Grandmother of Weaver Atherton of Central City. Aunt of P. L. Wood & Miss Mattie Wood. [03-10-1905 "OM": Died at home of daughter, Maggie Withrow. Buried Equality cemetery]

- Fulkerson, Ivan 01-21-1914 H6 Smallhous: Son of Mr. & Mrs. William Fulkerson of Cleaton died of pneumonia Jan 14. Brother-in-law of Penuel Everly & nephew of Mrs. Will Bullock. Buried here Jan 15.
- **Fulkerson, James A.** 07-12-1907 R4 Died July 5 at Williams Mines. Age 64. Left wife, 3 sons, who live at Jasonville, IN, & 2 daughters, one of Fort Branch, IN & other of McHenry. Buried July 6 Render cemetery. [07-19-1907 "OM".]
- **Fulkerson, James H.** 11-04-1914 H8 Smallhous: Died here Oct 20. Age 67. Buried Oct 21 Equality cemetery. [10-21-1914 "OM": Left sister, Mrs. J. M. Barnett.]
- **Fulkerson, Jane** ["Mrs."] 06-14-1911 H8 Ceralvo: Funeral June 7 at Pond Run. Aunt of Mrs. J. H. Wood.
- **Fulkerson, John J.** 03-13-1901 H1 08-20-1902 H3 Died March 2 at home near Echols. Buried March 3 Pond Run Church. G. B. Likens administrator of estate.
- **Fulkerson, John Marion** 07-25-1900 H3 07-27-1900 R3 Pond Run: Died July 18 asylum at Hopkinsville, where sent about 2 years ago. Brought here & buried July 19 family burying ground. [07-29-1900 "OM".]
- Fulkerson, Margaret [''Miss''] 08-09-1905 H3 08-16-1905 H2 08-11-1905 R4 Ceralvo: Died Aug 5 at home near here. Age 73. Buried here. Also listed as "Mary". [08-10-1905 "OM".]
- **Fulkerson, May** 07-10-1901 H2 07-19-1901 R3 Ceralvo: Infant of L. Pen Fulkerson died July 7. Age 6 months. Buried July 8.
- **Fulkerson, Mertie** 05-17-1907 R8 Memorial verse for daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Alvis Fulkerson.
- Fulkerson, Mrs. Alvis 10-14-1903 H3 10-21-1903 H2 10-16-1903 R3 Thrown from wagon Oct 10 & died of injuries Oct 11. Left husband & several children. Buried Fulkerson cemetery. [10-13-1903 "OM": Left husband & 3 children.]
- **Fulkerson, Mrs. Jesse (Wilson)** 10-20-1911 R5 Died Oct 19 at home of father, J. W. Wilson, of Prentiss. Niece of Judge John B. Wilson of Hartford.
- **Fulkerson, Nannie (Cairnes)**04-11-1917 H8 Died of paralytic stroke April 6 at Rockport.
 Age 49. Left husband, Sandford L. Fulkerson (they had no children), mother, Agnes Cairnes, brothers, James, John & Alex Cairnes & sister, Mrs. J. I. Hosick.
- **Fulkerson, R. D.** 12-09-1914 H8 Simmons: Died of complication of diseases Dec 2. Age 66. Buried Render.
- **Fulkerson, Rufus** 08-09-1911 H4 08-11-1911 R5 Drowned Aug 4 Green River near Rockport. Lived McHenry. Miner. Left wife & child. Buried Aug 5 Pond Run Church.
- Fulkerson, Una G. ["Miss"] 03-13-1907 H1 03-27-1907 H3 03-08-1907 R5 03-15-1907 R1 03-15-1907 R5 Ceralvo: Died of typhoid fever March 5 here at home of parents. Age 20. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. L. P. Fulkerson & 1 brother. Buried March 6 Ceralvo burying ground. [03-09 & 03-13-1907 "OM".]
- **Fulkerson, Wayne**03-21-1906 H2 03-16-1906 R8 Smallhous: Died at home March 13 of typhoid fever. Age 23. Buried March 14 Aunt Nellie Davis burying ground. [03-15-1906 "OM": Left father, J. H. Fulkerson, stepmother, 1 brother, 2 sisters & 2 half-brothers.]
- Fulkerson, William H. 02-08-1905 H3 02-15-1905 H2 02-10-1905 R5 02-17-1905 R1 03-17-1905 R8 05-12-1905 R4 06-02-1905 R4 Died of throat trouble Feb 2 at home near Smallhous. Age 82. Mason. Left wife, Elvira, & 8 children, S. L. of Rockport, James, Bob, Billie, Mrs. Mattie Hocker of Smallhous, Emma Shultz of Narrows, Mrs. J. W. (Marie) Robertson of Hartford & Alice Barnett of Owensboro. Buried Feb 3 Equality burying ground. [02-09-1905 "OM": Lived near Matanzas. Also left 4 stepchildren.]
- Fulton, Arizona 03-14-1917 H1 04-18-1917 H8 Committed suicide by shooting himself March 11 in Cool Springs area. In his 30's. Left sisters, Mrs. Herman Davenport, Mrs. J. W. Shultz & Mrs. Columbus Kitchen, half-brothers, Joe & Adam Fulton & half-sister, Mrs. Harry Swain. Buried Fulton cemetery. A. N. Fulton administrator of estate.
- **Fulton, Mrs. Jessie (Wilson)** 11-01-1911 H8 Prentiss: Died Oct 19 at home of father, Joe Wilson. Niece of John B. Wilson of Hartford. Buried Oct 20 East Providence.
- Funk, c/o Estill 12-27-1918 R5 12-27-1918 R8 Seven-week-old baby of Mr. & Mrs. Estill Funk of Clear Run died of erysipelas Dec 19. Buried Dec 20 Clear Run cemetery.

- Funk, Gleason 12-01-1909 H1 12-29-1909 H6 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Jack Funk of Taffy scalded to death Nov 20 when fell into tub of boiling water. Age 4. Buried family burying ground. [11-27-1909 "OM":.]
- Funk, J. T. 12-16-1914 H5 12-18-1914 R5 Died of grip & pneumonia Dec 13 at home in Clear Run neighborhood. Age 65. Left wife & 8 children. Buried Dec 13 Clear Run cemetery. [12-18-1914 "OM".]
- **Fuqua, c/o Mr.** 04-20-1906 R5 Infant died April 16. Buried April 17 Pleasant Hill cemetery.
- **Fuqua, Cova** 02-26-1919 H1 02-21-1919 R5 Wife of R. C. "Dick" Fuqua died of tuberculosis Feb 18 at home in Hartford. Buried Feb 19 Bethel Church.
- **Fuqua, d/o Rete** 02-09-1916 H8 Dundee: Died of brain fever several days ago. Age 11. [02-03-1916 "OM": Edith Fuqua died Jan 28 at Magan. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Reat Fuqua. Buried Sugar Grove Baptist Church.]
- **Fuqua, Edward** 02-21-1917 H3 Ten-year-old son of Gyp Fuqua of Owensboro killed by being crushed between 2 freight cars. [02-14 & 02-16-1917 "OM": Died Feb 13.]
- Fuqua, George H. 06-24-1908 H1 06-26-1908 R5 Fordsville: Died June 20 of stomach trouble at home here. Age 48. Tobacco dealer & Mason. Left wife, 2 children, parents, brothers, Rev. R. E. & B. C. Fuqua, & sisters, Mrs. C. T. Daniel, Mrs. R. R. Muffet & Mrs. E. C. Clemons. Buried June 21 family burying ground. [06-21-1908 "OM": Left son & daughter.]
- **Fuqua, Leota** 06-05-1907 H5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. James Fuqua died June 3. Age 18 months. Buried June 4 Barnett's Creek burying ground.
- **Fuqua, Lula** 01-31-1912 H5 Wife of Dick Fuqua of Dukehurst died of pneumonia Jan 30. Age 25. Left husband & 3 children. Buried Jan 31 Barnett's Creek cemetery.
- **Fuqua, Moses**11-01-1911 H5 11-10-1911 R1 Died of dropsy Oct 30 at home of J. W. Carter 7 miles northeast of Hartford. Age 81. Father of Richard Fuqua. Buried Oct 31 Barnett's Creek burying ground. See also 07-02-1902 H3 violinist.
- **Fuqua, Mrs. William** 08-18-1905 R4 Whitesville: Died at home here Aug 15. Left husband & several small children. Buried St. Mary's cemetery here. [08-16-1905 "OM": Sallie Fuqua died of consumption. Age 38.]
- Fuqua, Sarah F. 03-30-1904 H3 04-01-1904 R5 Died of grip March 27 at home at Taylor Mines. Buried March 28 Barnett's Creek Church cemetery. [03-30 & 03-31-1904 "OM": Survived by husband, Moses Fuqua.]
- **Fuqua, William M.**03-17-1915 H1 "Bunk". Died of congestion of lungs March
 15 at home west of Owensboro. Born 16 Jan 1834 Daviess County. Left wife & children, Mrs. C.
 R. Kennady, Mrs. George H. Rudy, Miss Gray Fuqua & Frank Fuqua. [03-16, 03-17 & 03-191915 "OM".]
- Furniss, John White
 11-08-1911 H8 Thrown from horse & killed. Age 24. Lived with father, John A. Furniss, 4 miles from Calhoun. Left father, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Nephew of Mrs. Anna White of Calhoun. Buried Nov 2 Calhoun cemetery. [11-04-1911 "OM".]
- Gabbert, Clarence
 12-20-1918 R1
 12-20-1918 R5
 06-04-1919 H4
 01-241919 R1
 05-30-1919 R1
 08-22-1919 R1
 Soldier from Ohio County killed in action in France
 Sep 12. Son of Mrs. Gabbert of Sunnydale. [01-22, 06-01 & 06-03-1919 "OM": Clarence
 Arthur Gabbert. Army Private. Former resident Owensboro & Sunnydale.]
- Gabbert, Dorcas (Murray)
 03-30-1904 H2
 03-25-1904 R8
 Died of pneumonia March
 21 at home of son, Will Gabbert, near Buford. Age 72. Born 30 Nov 1831 near Bloomfield in
 Nelson County. Daughter of James R. & Lucinda Murray. Married William Woodson Gabbert on
 1 Jan 1856. Survived by son, Will W. Gabbert, daughter, Mrs. M. J. Cox, 4 grandchildren & 3
 sisters. Buried March 23 Mt. Carmel cemetery.
- Gabbert, Mrs. N. F. 10-05-1917 R4 Fordsville: Died Sep 29. Taken to Evansville, IN for burial.
- Gaddis, Lula
 07-21-1911 R6 Died of brain fever June 14 at Parsons, KS.
 Born 2 Nov 1872 Coal County, IL. Married Mont Gaddis, 27 Dec 1903 at Mill Shoals, IL.
 Moved to McHenry on 20 Aug 1904 & to Parsons in March 1911. Left husband & 2 little children.

- Gaddis, s/o Abe 02-19-1904 R5 Died Feb 17 at McHenry. Age 6.
- Gaines, Thomas H. 05-24-1916 H1 Died of abscess of abdomen May 21 in Christian County. About 55. Traveling salesman. Survived by wife & daughter, Lillian Gaines. Buried Hopkinsville.
- Galley, Grace 09-12-1902 R3 Died of childbirth Sep 9 at home of mother, Mrs. Hannah Reddish, near Horton. Age 16. Buried Sep 10 Bethel.
- Galloway, Poindexter
 12-03-1915 R5
 12-01-1916 R3
 Accidentally shot to death while hunting near Basin Springs Nov 26. Age 33. Lived Irvington. Mason. Left mother, Fidelia Galloway, 3 brothers & 1 sister. Nephew of Mrs. J. A. Bennett of Hartford. Buried Cedar Hill cemetery at Irvington. [11-28-1915 "OM".]
- **Galloway, William D.** 06-13-1906 H2 Wealthy farmer of Hart County died several months ago. Estate went to foster daughter, Mrs. Ed (Flora) Burks & father.
- **Galvin, Thomas** 01-30-1903 R3 Killed while trying to board train at Rosine Jan 22. Railroad section foreman.
- **Gambrel, Mrs. Sam** 09-23-1903 H2 09-25-1903 R2 Rockport: Died of cancer Sep 19 here. Left husband & 4 sons. Buried Sep 20 Rumsey.
- Gannaway, Mr. 08-22-1900 H2 Died few days ago in Breckinridge County near Falls of Rough. In a quarrel one of sons of John M. Mercer struck him in head with rock which allegedly caused death. Age 85. [08-18-1900 "OM": Left sons J. B. & Thomas C. Gannaway.]
- Gant, Joseph K., Jr. 01-31-1900 H2 Died of heart failure Jan 27 at home in Hopkinsville. Age 40. Tobacco buyer. Left wife & 3 children. [01-28-1900 "OM".]
- Gardner, A. B. ["Rev."] 10-16-1918 H5 10-11-1918 R1 Died of Spanish Influenza Oct 9 at home at Morgantown. Former pastor of Hartford Baptist Church. [10-11 & 10-12-1918 "OM": Age 52. Left wife & 3 daughters.]
- Gardner, Fayette 01-31-1906 H3 Died of neuralgia of heart at Mayfield. Tobacconist. [01-28-1906 "OM": W. L. Gardner died Jan 27. Born 1857 Calloway County & single.]
- **Gardner, Mrs. Virgil** 06-26-1901 H3 Died after drinking two glasses of iced milk at home at Nolin 10 miles west of Hodgenville.
- Garrett, Charlie 02-19-1913 H8 Wysox: Died Feb 7. Spine was broken some time ago. Left wife & 2 daughters. Buried Feb 7 Cool Springs cemetery.
- Garrett, H. H. 11-19-1909 R1 Render: Died Nov 13. Buried West Providence.
- Garrett, Helen 06-01-1906 R1 Buford: Daughter of James & Dora Garrett of Owensboro died May 5. Buried May 6 Mt. Carmel burying ground. [05-15-1906 "OM": Died of pneumonia.]
- Garrett, Mable C. (Maddox) 10-11-1911 H1 10-06-1911 R5 10-13-1911 R4 Died of stomach trouble Oct 1 at Rockport. Age 24. Left husband, Vall Garrett, 4-year-old child, father, George M. Maddox, Sr. of Rockport, 2 brothers & 1 sister.
- Garrett, Ples 02-26-1908 H4 03-06-1908 R4 Ceralvo: Old citizen died Feb 20 at home at Nelson in Muhlenberg County near here. Formerly lived here. Buried Feb 21.
- **Garrison, C. W.** 05-22-1901 H3 He & wife shot & killed in Evansville, IN by neighbor, Everett Conway, who when hemmed in by police killed himself. [05-21-1901 "OM": Killings took place on May 19. Left two children, ages 10 & 4.]
- **Garrott, Will** 06-15-1910 H4 At Hopkinsville Walter Wynn sentenced to 19 years in prison for his murder during crap game.
- **Garry, Jessie** 01-17-1917 H6 Jessie, age 5, & Alex Garry, 2, died in fire at Spring Lick in Grayson County. Children of Mrs. James Garry.
- **Garry, Mrs. Clyde** 08-22-1919 R6 Shot & killed Aug 10 in Muhlenberg County near Rockport by brother, Noah Zachary. Age 25. Husband also wounded. [08-17-1919 "OM".]
- Garth, David P. 10-13-1915 H3 Reprint of obituary by Edwin Forbes published in "Breckinridge News": Died of consumption 29 Jan 1877 in Hancock County near Breckinridge & Ohio County lines. Age 58. Born 22 Jan 1819 Henry County. Moved to Ohio County in 1835, where lived until moving to Hancock about 10 years before death. Fisherman.

- Left 2 daughters & mother. Buried beside wife in Ohio County on bank of Rough Creek at Slate Ripple near Dundee.
- **Garvin, Robert T.** 02-03-1904 H3 Died of pneumonia Jan 31 at home near Bowling Green. Age 78. Noted breeder of jacks. He was 6 feet 7 inches tall.
- Gary, George 11-06-1907 H6 Leitchfield: Committed suicide near Neafus by shooting himself. Married 15 months. Left wife & twin babies. [10-30-1907 "OM".]
- Gary, Hugan

 08-02-1911 H5 Son of Fannie Gary of 3 miles south of
 White Run in Ohio County died July 26 of weak heart. Age 12. Father died about 7 years ago.
 Sister died last April, 4 years ago brother died of typhoid fever & another sister died shortly
 afterward of congestive chill. Also left 3 brothers & 1 sister. [08-03-1911 "OM".]
- Gary, Jim 11-29-1901 R3 Owensboro: Stabbed & killed in fight with Cash Wilson at Brown's Creek 20 miles from here.
- Gary, Sue (Jones) 01-18-1905 H2 Centertown: Died of consumption Jan 12 at home of father, S. Jones. Left daughters, Violet & Dixie, & parents.
- **Gatlin, Rufus** 06-08-1910 H8 Madisonville: Died June 4 from injuries received in coal mine. Age 30. Left wife & 1 child.
- Gatton, Mattie

 06-19-1907 H5

 06-26-1907 H6

 Died June 7. Lived Point
 Pleasant. Age 45. Born 26 April 1862 Muhlenberg County. Left husband, H. C. Gatton, & 4
 children. Buried family graveyard. [06-11-1907 "OM": Buried Kittinger cemetery in
 Muhlenberg County.]
- Gatton, Pete 02-12-1908 H1 02-14-1908 R1 One of 9 killed in mine explosion Feb 10 at Moody Coal Company at South Carrollton. Age 35 & married. Also listed as "Leslie". (Black) [02-11 & 02-13-1908 "OM".]
- Gaynor, John H. 03-17-1909 H3 03-12-1909 R1 Reported to have committed suicide at Lewisport by drowning himself. Served on Hancock County Jury that tried Owensboro banker James H. Parrish, one of 4 who voted for acquittal. Left wife. [03-10, 03-19 & 03-23-1909 "OM": Committed suicide by shooting himself at Evansville, IN. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Union Baptist Church at Utility in Hancock County.]
- Gaynor, William C. 01-28-1914 H8 Central City: Died of appendicitis Jan 25 in Chicago, IL. Age 50. President Western KY College at South Carrollton. Brother-in-law of Dr. Joseph M. Ferguson of Central City. Left wife, formerly Miss Bessie Ferguson of South Carrollton, son, Kenneth, & daughter, Winifred. Buried Jan 27 South Carrollton. See also 05-05-1886 H3 resident Hawesville, married Bessie Ferguson last week in Clarksville, TN. [01-27-1914 "OM".]
- Geary, c/o Lafe 06-11-1902 H3 Infant died of whooping cough June 8. Lived near Neafus.
- Geary, c/o Sherlie 08-13-1913 H8 Simmons: Infant child of Mr. & Mrs. Sherlie Geary died Aug 9. Buried Aug 10 Echols.
- Geary, Edward S. 07-21-1909 H1 Killed in train wreck at Fair Oaks, AR. Resident Livermore, where buried July 16 Hackett cemetery. Survived by parents. [07-14, 07-16, 07-17 & 07-18-1909 "OM": Killed on July 13. Conductor on Cotton Belt Railroad. Son of W. T. Geary & brother of Norman Geary.]
- **Geary, Hubert** 06-04-1919 H1 06-06-1919 R1 Hubert Geary, 21, & brother, Millard Geary, 14, drowned June 1 in Caney Creek near Horse Branch. Sons of Mrs. Fannie Geary of near White Run.
- Geary, Willie 01-23-1907 H4 01-25-1907 R1 02-08-1907 R1 Killed by coal car Jan 18 in Echols mines. Age 16. Son of Amos Geary. Buried Jan 19 family burying ground near Rosine. Cal P. Keown administrator of estate. [01-24-1907 "OM".]
- **Gee, James** 03-16-1910 H1 Drowned March 11 in Little River at Hopkinsville. Age 35. Tobacco buyer for firm of Washington & Gee. Left wife & 4 children.
- **Geibel, Fred P.** 04-22-1914 H1 Henderson: Banker died April 18 here at Planters State Bank.
- **Gentry, Ara** 05-02-1917 H5 Died April 27 Evansville, IN. Niece of Mrs. Lorenzo Acton. Buried Narrows.
- **Gentry, Arthur** 10-27-1909 H8 Cromwell: Died last week in Mississippi, where in mercantile business past 10 years. Former resident here. Buried MS.

- Gentry, Galen 02-09-1916 H8 02-11-1916 R5 Barrett's Ferry: Died of stomach trouble Feb 1 near Narrows. Age 65. Left wife, 6 grown children, 4 are married. Buried Feb 2 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Gentry, John

 03-07-1917 H5

 03-28-1917 H3

 03-09-1917 R1

 03-09-1917 R5

 03-16-1917 R7

 03-23-1917 R4

 Died of stroke of apoplexy March 4 at home at Cromwell. Age 82. Born 27 Sep 1834. Mason. Wife died little over month ago. Left children, John C. Gentry of Livermore, Richard Gentry of Cromwell, Mrs. Frank Cooper of Beaver Dam & Mrs. Love Bannon of Little Rock, AR & brother, Allen Gentry. Buried March 5 Green River cemetery. B. F. Cooper administrator of estate. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$3 for service in Union Army in Civil War & 03-02-1917 R5. [03-08-1917 "OM".]
- **Gentry, Joseph** 08-16-1911 H4 01-08-1913 H8 In Ohio County William Gentry administrator of estate.
- Gentry, Mary Burch (Hoover) 10-02-1918 H4 10-04-1918 R5 Died of pneumonia Sep 26 at home near Friedaland. Age 60. Born 2 Jan 1858. Married Joseph Gentry, 21 Dec 1879, he died 21 Feb 1889, 1 child born. Left daughter, Pearl Gentry Goff, several grandchildren, parents, Mr. & Mrs. John Hoover, who are both age 82, brother, C. M. Hoover, & sister, Mrs. L. C. Crawford. Buried family burying ground on farm of Dennie St.Clair.
- **Gentry, Mrs. John** 01-19-1917 R3 Died Jan 16 at home at Cromwell. Elderly. Buried Jan 17 Green River burying ground.
- Gentry, Samuel 03-29-1911 H1 03-31-1911 R7 Died of tuberculosis March 22 at home of sister, Mrs. Lycurgus Barrett at Barrett's Ferry. Age 68. Bachelor. Union soldier in Civil War, 12th KY Cavalry. Buried Gentry cemetery.
- Gentry, Susan Mary
 11-29-1918 R1 Narrows: Died at home near Barrett's Ferry
 Nov 23. Left daughter, Mrs. Jake Smith, & 2 grandchildren. Buried Nov 24 Petty graveyard.
- **Gentry, William** 05-12-1915 H8 Barrett's Ferry: Died of stroke May 1. Left wife & 1 daughter. Buried May 2 Gentry burying ground.
- **Gibbs, d/o Virgil** 02-13-1907 H8 McHenry: Infant died of bold hives Feb 8. Buried Feb 9 Fisher burying ground.
- Gibbs, Dan F.

 06-05-1907 H5

 06-7-1907 R1

 06-07-1907 R4

 06-07-1907 R8

 Died of appendicitis June 3 at Evansville, IN. Former business man & postmaster of Rockport.

 Buried June 4 Rockport. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p17C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, born South Carrollton, married Annie Jackson in 1883, they have 2 children. [06-04-1907 "OM": Formerly lived Rochester.]
- Gibbs, Irene ["Miss"] 12-02-1903 H2 Rockport: Died Nov 27 from burns. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. L. F. Gibbs, 3 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Nov 29 Rochester. [11-29-1903 "OM": Died Sturgis.]
- Gibbs, Jackson 08-31-1900 R2 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. D. F. Gibbs of Rockport died Aug 7 of flux.
- Gibbs, Warren 02-25-1910 R1 Central City: Killed Feb 23 in explosion in R. Morgan Company Coal Mine 3 miles west of here.
- **Gibson, Allen** 08-17-1904 H2 Killed near Owensboro by dynamite while blasting stumps. Age 80. [08-13-1904 "OM": Killed Aug 12.]
- **Gibson, B.** 08-17-1910 H8 Henderson: Steve Wilson indicted for his murder escaped from jail here. [02-09 & 02-10-1910 "OM": Bea Gibson shot & killed Feb 8.]
- **Gibson, Lon** 08-12-1908 H4 Scottsville: Killed by lightning Aug 8 five miles north of here. [08-09-1908 "OM".]
- **Gibson, Mrs. Robert A.** 07-01-1903 H2 Died of blood poison last Monday. Lived near Tilden in Webster County.
- Gibson, Robert 09-19-1900 H2 Shot & killed in duel with Wash Herron Sep 16 near Dixon.
- **Gidcomb, Isaac** 04-30-1909 R8 Cool Springs: Died of pneumonia April 19. Lived McHenry. Buried April 20 Cool Springs.
- **Gidcumb, Jane** ["Mrs."] 11-18-1914 H4 Ed Gidcumb administrator of estate.
- Gilbert, James 04-24-1907 H1 Fulton: Committed suicide by taking bromidia. Son of William Glibert & brother of Noah Gilbert, both of Murray. [04-23-1907 "OM": Died April 22 in TN. Buried Murray.]

- Gilbert, Robert 11-30-1904 H2 Committed suicide by shooting himself Nov 25 at Paducah. About 30. Lost 2 children last winter. Left wife. Former resident Calloway County. [11-26-1904 "OM".]
- Gill, James 05-02-1906 H3 Eastview: Died of consumption April 23.

 Buried April 24 Bell's Run cemetery. [04-26 & 04-27-1906 "OM": Age 40. Resident Laffoon neighborhood.]
- Gillespie, d/o Will

 08-14-1912 H5 Daughter born to Mr. & Mrs. Will Gillespie

 Aug 7 died Aug 8. First child. Buried Aug 9 Oakwood cemetery. See also 11-22-1911 H5 & 11
 17-1911 R1 W. H. Gillespie married Miss Ira Mills 16 Nov 1911 in Louisville.
- Gillespie, Mary ["Miss"] 04-27-1904 H2 Owensboro: Died of burns after clothes caught fire from brush being burnt in field. Age 18. Daughter of James Gillespie. [04-21 & 04-24-1904 "OM": Miss Lizzie Gillaspie died of burns April 18 Poverty area. Left several brothers & sisters. Buried Poplar Grove Cumberland Presbyterian Church. in McLean County.]
- Gillespie, Mrs. Vig

 [03-16 & 03-17-1910 "OM": Daisy Gillespie died March 15. Age 35. Left husband & 2 children. Buried Whitesville.]
- Gillespie, S. A. ["Dr."] 03-07-1900 H3 03-28-1900 H4 08-07-1901 H3 Died of consumption March 4 at home near Reynolds Station. Born Ohio County. Mason. Owned 307 acres near Hines Mills. See also 03-26-1890 H4 born Shelby County, began medical practice in 1859.
- Gillespie, s/o W. H. 03-11-1914 H5 03-13-1914 R5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. W. H. Gillespie died March 9 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Born March 6. Their 2nd child to die in infancy. Buried March 10 Oakwood cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R27B W. H. Gillespie & brother, J. F., conducting blacksmith shop in Hartford. [03-13-1914 "OM".]
- Gillespie, William G. 09-28-1910 H5 09-30-1910 R5 Died of dropsy Sep 24 at home of brother, R. H. Gillespie, in Hartford. Age 70-1-14. Born 10 Aug 1840. Son of James & Hester H. Gillespie. Buried Sep 25 Oakwood cemetery.
- Gillette, Thomas C. 11-27-1914 R8 Died of accidental gunshot Nov 23 while hunting near Rockport, IN. Age 59. Born Rockport, IN. Resided Owensboro 30 years. Son-in-law of B. F. Meredith. Left wife, 5 children, including William Gillette & 1 brother. [11-24-1914 "OM".]
- Gillian, Albert 12-30-1914 H1 01-01-1915 R1 He & brother-in-law, Uke Everly, shot & killed Dec 24 at Island by Deputy Marshal Clark Taylor while trying to arrest them. Both about 34 & coal miners. Former resident Hancock County. Clark ruled acted in self defense. [12-25, 12-26, 12-29 & 12-30-1914 "OM": Left wife. Buried Everly cemetery.]
- Gillim, Chester 05-22-1907 H1 Killed May 17 by fall from wagon near Maceo. Age 12. Son of Mr. & Mrs. James Gillim. [05-18-1907 "OM".]
- Gillim, William 01-04-1911 H4 Magan: Died at home near Ralph. Buried Dec 28 Pleasant Hill cemetery. Name spelled as "Gilliams".
- Gillims, Mrs. Marshall

 Resided Ralph. [04-04 & 04-09-1902 "OM": Died March 31 Magan. Left husband & 3 children.]
- Gillison, Norman 10-08-1913 H2 Committed suicide by taking strychnine Oct 1 at Empress Theatre in Owensboro. Age 16. Son of Mr. & Mrs. James Gillison. [10-02 & 10-03-1913 "OM".]
- Gillmore, Thomas

 07-28-1909 H2

 Died 28 Sep 1876 at home of daughter, Mrs.

 Isabella Rhodes, near Boonville, IN. Age 83. Born 22 Feb 1792 Lancaster District, SC. Son of James Allen & Eliza Gillmore. Served in War of 1812. Afterwards moved to northwestern part of Ohio County. Wife died 11 Oct 1876. Had 4 sons, Calvin, died young man; James P., now living at Fordsville; William, died in US Army 4 Jan 1862 at Calhoun, member of Co. K, 17th KY Infantry; & George Gillmore, died youth at Cloverport in 1866.
- Gillstrap, Gus D. 12-14-1910 H7 12-16-1910 R3 12-16-1910 R14 12-23-1910 R7 Accidentally shot & killed while hunting Dec 13 two miles from Cromwell. Age 20. Left parents & brother in Oklahoma. Buried Cromwell. [12-15-1910 "OM": Age 18. Son of Willis Gillstrap.]

- Gillstrap, P. W. 02-22-1907 R6 Died of heart trouble Feb 12 at Greenville. About 60. Moved there 2 years ago from Ohio County. Left wife & 6 children. Taken to old home near Cromwell for burial. [02-13-1907 "OM".]
- **Gilmore, Curtis** 11-22-1907 R1 Charles Gerichs on Nov 19 escaped jail in Henderson, where he is charged with his murder.
- Gilstrap, c/o G. N. 11-18-1903 H3 Baby recently died.
- Gilstrap, G. Netter
 03-28-1906 H2
 04-11-1906 H5
 03-16-1906 R5
 04-131906 R1
 Died of pneumonia March 11 in Beaver Dam. Formerly lived Cromwell, where he killed Thomas Burton, acquitted of murder. Left wife. Father of Frankie Gilstrap.
- Gipe, Ellis 08-20-1919 H2 Died Owensboro from injuries suffered in auto wreck. Serving in US Navy. [08-07, 08-08 & 08-16-1919 "OM": Died Aug 6.]
- Gipe, Samuel E. 10-27-1916 R1 Died of Bright's disease Oct 24 at city hospital in Owensboro. Age 39. Veteran of Spanish American War. Former commander of Co. K, 3rd Regiment of KY National Guard. [10-25, 10-26 & 11-21-1916 "OM".]
- Gish, Joseph L. 01-31-1906 H3 Died suddenly of rheumatism of heart in Muhlenberg County. Farmer. [01-28-1906 "OM": Died Jan 25 of pneumonia Gishton area. Age 60. Left wife, sons, Martin & George Gish, mother, Mrs. Jacob (Elvira) Gish & sister, Mrs. John Richie. Buried Gish cemetery.]
- Gish, Lizzie 09-02-1903 H1 Alias Mabel Lathey. Committed suicide Friday by setting herself on fire in Chicago, IL. Taken to Henderson, KY, former home, and buried between Niagara & Anthoston. [08-26-1903 "OM": Died Aug 21.]
- **Givens, c/o Stoy** 07-30-1919 H8 Bennett's: Eight-month-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Stoy Givens buried last Wednesday Bethel Church.
- Givens, Maude Owens 07-23-1919 H1 07-23-1919 H8 Died July 10. Born 22 March 1886. Left husband, 3 children, mother, 1 brother & 3 sisters.
- Givens, Mr. 12-25-1901 H3 One of two killed 5 weeks ago in attack upon union men at Providence. President United Mine Workers of America & several others indicted in their deaths.
- **Givens, Richard M.** 10-07-1908 H7 Died of paralysis at Spring Lick in Grayson County, where operated general merchandise & timber business. Buried Cain burying ground. [09-30-1908 "OM".]
- Givens, Thomas
 10-05-1910 H4 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. W. C. Givens died of heart failure Sep 30 at Hawesville. Parents formerly lived Owensboro. [10-02-1910 "OM": Age 6 months. Buried Hawesville.]
- **Glein, Mrs. Chris** 09-10-1902 H3 Died of cancer Aug 26 at Cloverport. [09-04-1902 "OM".]
- Glenn, David

 11-30-1906 R1 Stabbed to death in fight by John Hill Nov
 24 in Daviess County near Cleopatra. Between 35-40. Widower; left 6 children. [11-25-1906 "OM"]
- Glenn, Ernest
 01-31-1912 H1 Died of tuberculosis Jan 25 at home in Glenville neighborhood. Age 28. Left wife, 3 children, brother of Houston, TX & sister, Mrs. Chester Ward of Evansville, IN. [01-26, 01-27, 02-03 & 02-20-1912 "OM".]
- Glenn, Jessie A.

 07-29-1903 H3

 08-12-1903 H3

 07-31-1903 R2

 07-31-1903 R3

 08-14-1903 R3

 Died of scarlet fever July 23 at Eureka, IN, where visiting. Age 14.

 Oldest daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Judge J. S. Glenn of Hartford. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [07-25-1903 "OM".]
- Glover, Mrs. Josh 02-22-1905 H3 Hawesville: She & brother, David Butler, died of grip in same house 15 minutes apart on Feb 20. Mrs. Glover's husband is ill of same. He was about 50 & she about 62. [02-21-1905 "OM".]
- Godsey, Calvin
 02-09-1916 H8 02-11-1916 R5 Dundee: Died Feb 5 at home of son, Dr. D. H. Godsey, at Sulphur Springs. Age 89. Buried Feb 6 in Breckinridge County at Walker graveyard.
- Godsey, Henry

 06-18-1902 H2

 10-01-1902 H4

 06-20-1902 R3

 06-271902 R2

 Olaton: Young man died of congestion of brain June 16 at home of father two miles from here. Age 26. About 21 & unmarried. Survived by parents, John & Amanda Godsey, and

- several brothers & sisters, including James Godsey. Buried Pleasant Grove cemetery. Also mistakenly listed as "Goff".
- Godsey, Lee 12-08-1915 H4 12-10-1915 R5 Smallhous: Died of spinal meningitis Dec 3 at home. Age 15-8-3. Born in March 1900. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Godsey, brothers, Jim & Roy, sisters, Mae & Ruth Ellen Godsey, & uncle, Bob Godsey. Buried Dec 4 Equality burying ground.
- Godsey, Ray Duff 07-08-1908 H4 09-02-1908 H10 09-16-1908 H4 07-31-1908 R2 09-04-1908 R8 Died June 24. Born 5 June 1894. Left parents, Dr. D. H. & Ida Godsey, & several sisters. Funeral sermon preached Aug 30 Pleasant Grove Church.
- Godsey, Ruby

 02-27-1901 H3 She & brother, Dewey, children of Prof. & Mrs. L. W. Godsey of Fordsville, died of measles & whooping cough. Ruby died on Feb 17, age 8 months, & Dewey, on Feb 20, age 3 years. Left parents, who have one other child. Buried Pleasant Grove burying ground. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p18C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, L. W. Godsey teacher at Fordsville School born Ohio County.
- Godsey, Sudie Wallace 02-08-1905 H2 Died Jan 21. Lived Fordsville area. Born 18 March 1857. Left husband & several daughters. [01-24-1905 "OM": Mrs. Roll L. Godsey. Left husband & 4 daughters. Buried Pleasant Grove cemetery.]
- Godshaw, Aaron 02-07-1912 H1 02-09-1912 R1 Died Feb 1 of heart trouble at home in Milwaukee, WI, where buried. About 62. Moved there last September from Owensboro. Had operated stores at Owensboro, Beda & Buford. Left wife & 6 children. [02-03-1912 "OM".]
- Goedde, Clarence 07-02-1902 H2 He, his son, Andy, & Christ Laugel were killed June 28 in tornado at St. Wendel in Vanderburgh County, IN. Left wife. [06-29-1902 "OM".]
- Goering, William

 10-05-1910 H4 Died of complication of diseases Sep 30 at Hawesville. Age 68. Parents moved there when he was little boy. Never married. Shoemaker. Left sister, Mrs. Bettie Vance. [10-02-1910 "OM": Born Germany. Also left brothers, L. C. & Augustus Goering. Buried Hawesville.]
- Goff, Ira B.

 06-04-1919 H4

 01-24-1919 R1

 05-30-1919 R1

 08-22-1919 R1

 Soldier died of wounds during World War I. Private. Resident Horse Branch. [12-17, 12-22, 12-29-1918, 06-01 & 06-03-1919 "OM": Died in France on 27 Oct 1918 of wounds received on Oct 20. Resident Owensboro & former resident Ohio County. Left father & brother, Willis Goff. Also listed as Gough.]
- Goff, James 05-14-1902 H3 05-16-1902 R3 "Jimmie". Dragged to death by mule May 11 near Heflin. Age 11. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. James Goff. [05-13-1902 "OM": Buried Mt. Hermon.]
- Goff, Sarah C. 12-05-1917 H1 12-07-1917 R1 Died of typhoid fever Nov 30 at home at Rosine. Age 40. Left husband, Robert W. Goff, 6 children, 3 brothers & 1 sister. [12-08-1917 "OM".]
- Goff, Willie 01-15-1913 H3 01-17-1913 R4 McHenry: Son of Callie Goff of Simmons died Jan 9 of injuries suffered day before when fuse exploded at Broadway Mines. Age 16. Buried Jan 10 Williams Mines cemetery.
- **Gooch, Joseph** 12-16-1903 H2 Committed suicide by cutting throat near Slaughters. Left wife & several children.
- Goodall, Anna ["Miss"] 10-09-1912 H1 Greenville: Died after taking carbolic acid Oct 4. Sister of Miss Pearl Goodall, a teacher, & Joabb Goodall of California. [10-06-1912 "OM".]
- **Goode, William** 11-05-1902 H3 Run over & killed by train Oct 28 at Greenville. Age 35. [11-01-1902 "OM".]
- Goodloe, J. R. 03-29-1911 H5 Died of Bright's disease March 28 at Alton, VA. Age 82. Left wife, Margaret Crisp Goodloe, & children, Mrs. John J. McHenry of Hartford, Mrs. B. Sanders of Richmond, VA, Hawthorne, John, Robert & Sam Goodloe. Buried Alton.
- **Goodman, A. W.** ["**Dr.**"] 12-03-1915 R5 Died Nov 19 at Elkton. Age 69. Brother of J. I. Goodman of Hartford. [12-02-1915 "OM".]

- Goodman, J. E. 09-24-1919 H1 09-19-1919 R1 09-26-1919 R5 Died of paralytic stroke Sep 18 at home at Elkton & buried there Sep 19. Age 70. Brother of J. I. Goodman of Hartford.
- **Goodnight, I. H.** 07-31-1901 H1 Circuit Judge of 7th Judicial District died July 24. Resident Franklin, where buried July 26 Green Lawn cemetery. [07-25-1901 "OM".]
- Goodwin, John 07-16-1913 H2 Died suddenly of heart disease July 14 at home in Daviess County near Panther. Age 79. Left several children. [07-15, 07-18, 08-19 & 09-28-1913 "OM".]
- Goodwin, R. K. 06-07-1911 H1 Committed suicide June 2 by shooting himself in Trigg County near Cerulean Springs. About 60. Left wife & several children. [06-03-1911 "OM": Rufus K. Goodwin.]
- Goodwin, Tom 02-21-1906 H2 Killed in Henderson County last week by Ernest Pierce. Son of J. M. Goodwin of Vanover Precinct in Daviess County. [02-15 & 02-16-1906 "OM": Tom Goodman shot to death Feb 14 at Fishtown. Age 35.]
- **Goodwine, Clara** 06-09-1905 R8 Cane Run: Child of James Goodwine died May 29. Buried May 30 Salem burying ground. See also 06-02-1905 R8
- Goodwine, Kate 01-08-1919 H1 01-10-1919 R1 Died of tuberculosis Jan 1 at Horse Branch. Wife of James Goodwine. Buried Old Salem cemetery.
- Gordon, John 04-29-1904 R8 Owensboro: Shot & killed last July by Matt Hughes at Verbaas Meat Market on Third & Triplett Streets in Owensboro, where Gordon was employed. Hughes sentenced to life in prison. [07-04-1903 "OM": Killed July 3. (Black).]
- Gordon, John 02-14-1913 R1 He, brother, Henry Gordon & Walter Washington shot & killed Feb 8 by Allen Von Behren at wood working plant on Ohio Avenue in Evansville, IN. He was 20 & brother, 22. (Black) [02-09-1913 "OM".]
- Gordon, Maggie J. 10-19-1904 H2 Died of typhoid fever Oct 12 at home near Masonville. Age 51 years & 11 months. Left husband, James Gordon, 2 sons & 1 daughter. [10-13-1904 "OM".]
- Gordon, Mrs. E. A. 07-04-1917 H5 Died at Owensboro. Mother-in-law of J. I. Goodman of Hartford. [07-03, 07-04 & 07-18-1917 "OM": Eliza A. Gordon died July 1.]
- Gordon, Peyton 11-07-1919 R1 Killed May 15 in Owensboro by Tom Townsley, who was sentenced to 21 years in prison & taken to Eddyville prison. [05-17-1919 "OM".]
- Gore, J. R. 05-08-1908 R3 Committed suicide at Corinth, TX. Age 39. Former resident Smallhous. Lived Texas for 17 years. Left wife, several children, and brothers, E. H. Gore of Calhoun, Frank Gore of Millwood & W. M. Gore of Owensboro. [04-23-1908 "OM": Died April 19.]
- Gore, J. Rogers

 09-18-1912 H4 Died of complication of diseases at home in Hodgenville. Formerly in newspaper business. Private secretary to Congressman Ben Johnson. Left wife, formerly Miss Linnie Hansbrough, & 2 children. Death mistakenly reported, it was his wife. [09-13-1912 "OM": Wife died Sep 11.]
- **Gorman, Ellen ["Miss"]** 11-14-1917 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of tuberculosis Nov 5 in Louisville hospital. Left brother, Ezra Gorman of Tulsa, OK. Buried family cemetery north of Hartford.
- Gorman, John
 01-20-1909 H5
 01-22-1909 R5
 Died of infirmities Jan 13
 at home near Beaver Dam. Over 70. Born Ireland. As young man moved to Pittsburgh & then to
 Ohio County. Union soldier in Civil War. Buried Jan 14 Westerfield burying ground near
 Shinkle Chapel.
- Gorman, May ["Miss"] 06-05-1901 H3 04-26-1901 R3 06-14-1901 R1 Died of dropsy April 23 at home near Beda. Age 23. Left parents, John & Rachel Gorman, 1 brother & 1 sister. A brother is deceased. Buried April 24 Westerfield graveyard. [05-01-1901 "OM": Daughter of J. F. Gorman.]
- Gorman, Rachel 10-25-1916 H4 Beaver Dam: Died of complication of diseases Oct 20. Age 80. Left children, Ezra Gorman & Miss Ellen Gorman. Buried Westerfield cemetery north of Hartford beside husband, who died about 6 years ago.
- Gossett, Florence ["Miss"] 07-07-1909 H1 Killed by lightning at Sacramento June 30. About 18.

- Gott, Rebecca 03-23-1904 H2 Daughter of J. E. Gott died near Smith's Grove of burns suffered several weeks ago while trying to rescue younger sister, Irene, who was killed when caught fire from open grate. Age 10.
- **Grady, Charles** 10-09-1901 H3 Committed suicide by taking laudanum Oct 7 in Owensboro. Age 60. [10-08-1901 "OM".]
- Graff, Clem
 07-04-1900 H2
 07-04-1900 H3
 07-18-1900 H3
 07-18-1900 H3
 07-061900 R3
 Shot & killed July 1 by Joe C. Evans near Sanderfur's Crossing, 3 & 1/2 miles east of
 Beaver Dam. Young man. Parents, Mr. & Mrs. George W. Graff, have died of consumption
 within past month. Evans acquitted. Buried July 2 Mt. Vernon cemetery, where parents buried.
- **Graff, Ezra** 08-17-1904 H2 Son & only child of Mr. & Mrs. Frank Graff died July 17 at age of 18 months.
- Graff, Franklin M. 06-11-1909 R4 06-18-1909 R2 Salem: Died June 4 at home near here. Age 35-3-6. Left wife, Ida (Crumes) Graff, 2 children, 2 brothers, Kern & Wyman Graff, sister, Mrs. Robert Myers. Buried June 5 Salem graveyard.
- Graff, George W. 06-20-1900 H3 07-04-1900 H3 07-25-1900 H3 Died of consumption June 13 at home near Sanderfur's Crossing. Left wife, Mary E., & 5 children. Buried June 14 Mt. Vernon burying ground.
- Graff, Mary E. 07-04-1900 H2 07-04-1900 H3 07-18-1900 H3 08-01-1900 H2 09-12-1900 H2 06-29-1900 R3 07-20-1900 R3 Died of consumption June 27 at home east of Hartford. Husband, George W. Graff, died of same few days ago. Left 5 children. Buried June 28 Mt. Vernon cemetery. See also 06-20-1900 H3
- **Graham, c/o Allie** 07-29-1908 H5 Narrows: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Allie Graham died July 25. Their last child. Buried July 26 Fordsville cemetery.
- Graham, Fannie 08-18-1909 H5 08-20-1909 R1 09-17-1909 R3 Died of strangulated hernia Aug 12 at home of daughter, Mrs. Mack Smith, at Fordsville. Age 67. Lived Narrows. Aunt of Mrs. C. E. Morrison of Hartford. Left husband, John M. Graham, & several children. Buried Aug 13 Fordsville cemetery.
- Graham, Lizzie ["Miss"] 08-21-1901 H3 Among those who drowned when steamer, "City of Golconda", capsized in storm near Paducah. Lived Grahamville. Daughter of L. Z. Graham. [08-20-1901 "OM": Died Aug 18. Niece, Miss Trixie Grimes, also died.]
- Graham, Mrs. Ellis

 01-17-1900 H3 Died of poisoning in Graves County.

 Husband charged with murder. Married about 4 years. Daughter of Mrs. Carney. Niece of R. T. & I. J. Davis of Mayfield. [01-13-1900 "OM": Died Jan 6.]
- **Graham, Turner, Jr.** 08-04-1915 H1 12-01-1915 H1 On July 30 electrocuted at prison in Eddyville. Age 24. Killed Sheriff Robert T. McMurtry at Elizabethtown in 1914. Left mother, Mary E. Graham. See also 12-16-1914 H1, 12-16-1914 H5, 12-23-1914 H1, 12-30-1914 H1, 12-18-1914 R4, 04-30-1915 R1, 06-30-1915 H4 [12-25 & 12-30-1914, 01-28, 07-30 & 07-31-1915 "OM".]
- **Grant, Earl** 06-13-1906 H1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. A. B. Grant died. Left parents & several brothers.
- **Grant, Maggie ["Miss"]** 08-18-1909 H4 Wysox: Died Aug 13. Lived Paradise. Formerly of here. Brought to Silas Taylor cemetery & buried Aug 14 beside mother & little sister.
- Grant, Mrs. Mervel (Petty) 01-20-1915 H3 Dundee: Died Jan 17 near Davidson Station. Age 27. Daughter of B. P. Petty & sister of John Petty. Left husband & 3 children. Buried Jan 18 Gentry graveyard near Narrows.
- **Grant, Rebecca** [''Mrs.''] 04-29-1908 H8 Shreve: Died of rheumatism April 8. Buried Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- **Grant, Sam**01-28-1914 H1 Henderson: Died of accidental gunshot Jan
 21 at father's home near Mill Pond 8 miles below Smith Mills. Age 23. Deserter from Army.
 Buried Jan 23 Smith Mills cemetery.
- **Graves, Ben** 03-21-1919 R4 Ceralvo: Died March 10. Resident Rockport. Left wife & 7 daughters. Buried here March 11.
- **Graves, c/o Ben** 05-29-1901 H2 Ceralvo: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Ben Graves died & buried here May 26.
- **Graves, Charles** 05-22-1918 H1 Shot & killed May 20 in Owensboro. [05-21, 05-22, 05-23 & 05-28-1918 "OM".]

- **Graves, Coda** 07-28-1905 R4 Son of Mr. & Mrs. E. R. Graves died July 15. Age 1-4-19.
- **Graves, d/o Andrew** 01-10-1919 R4 Daughter of Andrew Graves of Rockport died of influenza Jan 5.
- Graves, Mattie ["Miss"] 11-08-1905 H2 11-08-1905 H3 11-10-1905 R1 Ceralvo: Died of typhoid fever Nov 1. Age 18-6-26. Born 5 April 1887 Ohio County. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. B. & Londa Graves, & 7 sisters. Buried Ceralvo burying ground.
- Graves, Maude (Westerfield)

 10-03-1917 H5

 10-10-1917 H1

 10-31-1917 H5

 10-05-1917 R5

 Died at home of daughter, Mrs. P. J. Holderman, at Santa Fe, NM. About 45.

 Daughter of Jake Westerfield of Dundee. Also left brothers, Ab, J. A. & A. A. Westerfield, all of Dundee & sisters, Mrs. E. F. Duke, of Dundee, & Mrs. W. M. May of Muskogee, OK. Buried Oct 5 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [10-04-1917 "OM".]
- **Gray, Allen** 10-29-1913 H5 Died of pneumonia Oct 27 in Ohio County. Lived Victory neighborhood. Left wife & 6 children. Buried Oct 28 Milton Taylor graveyard.
- Gray, Alma
 03-20-1912 H5
 03-22-1912 R5
 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs.
 Claude Gray of Williams Mines died of pneumonia March 16. Age 3. Niece of Mrs. Dorcas Gray
 of Hartford. Buried March 17 Central Grove Church. [03-21-1912 "OM".]
- Gray, Alonzo
 02-17-1909 H5 02-19-1909 R1 02-19-1909 R4 Died of consumption Feb 13. Lived Central Grove neighborhood. About 35. Left wife, Dorcas, parents, 7 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Feb 15 Central Grove cemetery. [02-18-1909 "OM".]
- Gray, Ben F. 11-03-1915 H5 11-03-1915 H8 11-05-1915 R1 Died of tuberculosis Oct 29 at Beaver Dam. Age 71. Born 23 Jan 1844 Jessamine County. Second son of William Gray & Elizabeth Newman. Only brother, Presley, died young manhood. Confederate soldier in Civil War, joined 4th KY Cavalry at 18, wounded & captured at Cynthiana in June 1864 & held at Camp Morton in Indianapolis 11 months until end of war. Soon afterwards moved with parents to Cromwell area of Ohio County. Moved to Beaver Dam in 1885. Stock trader. Married 1st Miss Nettie Taylor, she died in Texas leaving baby girl, now Mrs. H. E. (Hattie) Brown of Hartford. Married 2nd Miss Ella Hudson of Nashville, TN in 1889, they had 3 children, Frank H. Gray of Miss., Presley & Ruth, at home. Buried Oct 31 Sunnyside cemetery. [10-31-1915 "OM": Bennet Gray.]
- Gray, Eliza
 03-27-1907 H5
 03-29-1907 R1
 Died March 26 at home of nephew, Ben D. Ringo, in Owensboro. Age 86. Born 1820 Trimble County. Stepmother of Ben F. Gray of Beaver Dam. Left no children. Buried March 27 Liberty Church burying ground near Beaver Dam beside husband, William Gray, who died 10 years ago. [03-27 & 09-17-1907 "OM".]
- **Gray, Eunie**01-29-1913 H1 01-29-1913 H3 In Evansville, IN Nellie Mills sentenced to life in prison for killing her by poison & strangling to death Jessie McCune, both 16 years old. Mills, keeper of house of ill repute, was trying to cover up white slavery operation.
- Gray, John H. 08-06-1919 H1 08-08-1919 R1 08-08-1919 R8 Died of kidney trouble Aug 3 at home just east of Hartford. Age 77 last May. Civil War veteran & Mason. Left wife, 4 sons, 4 daughters, 4 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [08-07-1919 "OM".]
- Gray, Walter 12-18-1907 H8 Killed by Hopkinsville posse in Trigg County. Night rider. [12-11, 12-15 & 12-31-1907 "OM": Killed Dec 10.]
- Gray, Walter 07-17-1918 H1 07-12-1918 R1 Little son of Dud Gray drowned July 9 in Rough River two miles below Hartford. Age 6. Left parents. Buried July 10 Central Grove. [07-14-1918 "OM".]
- Gray, William
 07-21-1909 H5 Died July 16 Norton's Infirmary in Louisville from bullet wound inflicted in fight with Ab Adkins at Hawesville on July 14. Son of John Gray. [07-15, 07-17, 07-18, 07-22, 12-03, 12-07, 12-09, 12-10, 12-14, 12-24 & 12-25-1909 "OM": Adkins sentenced to 12 years in prison.]
- Greathouse, George 12-20-1916 H4 Drowned at Scottsville. Age 30. Left wife & 2 children. [12-19-1916 "OM".]

- Green, Corinner L. (Morton)
 04-16-1902 H3 04-11-1902 R3 Died of pneumonia April
 10 at home in Mt. Vernon, IL. Age 78. Born Hartford. Sister of Dr. J. S. Morton of Hartford.
 Left husband, Dr. W. D. Green, & 8 children. Buried April 11 Hartford. [04-18-1902 "OM".]
- Green, Elizabeth 06-28-1907 R4 Buford: Died June 19. Age 73. Left 3 sons by 1st husband, Josefes, William & J. S. Simmons & 1 sister. Buried June 20 Mt. Carmel burying ground. [06-23 & 09-17-1907 "OM": Died of paralysis. Widow of Henry Green, who died about 8 years ago, Confederate soldier in Civil War. Lived near Maxwell.]
- Green, James W. 11-23-1910 H5 Died at Oscar in Ballard County at age 80.
- Green, Lafayette ["Col."] 01-30-1907 H4 02-06-1907 H4 02-01-1907 R1 Falls of Rough: "Lafe". Died of heart failure Jan 28 at home here. About 72. Born Illinois. One of largest landowners in western KY, owned several 1000 acres at Falls of Rough. Built one of finest mansions in KY from materials obtained on his farm. Wife died about 12 years ago. Left children, William, Preston, Robert & Miss Jennie Green. Uncle of Mrs. Dr. J. T. Miller of Hartford. Buried Jan 30 Frankfort, KY cemetery. See also 05-19-1880 H3, "OCM" 11-18-1966 p2 & 10-08-1971 p8. [01-29, 01-30 & 02-01-1907 "OM".]
- Green, Norma ["Miss"] 12-03-1902 H2 12-10-1902 H2 12-05-1902 R3 12-19-1902 R4 Died of pneumonia Nov 29 at home at Barrett's Ferry. Age 17. Left father, William A. Green, of Davidson Station, brother & sister. Buried Dec 1 family burying ground.
- Green, Roy 02-22-1905 H2 02-17-1905 R8 Executed by hanging on Feb 17 at Owensboro. Killed James Coomes at Daviess County Fair grounds near Owensboro 31 July 1904 by driving stake into neck. Age 17-6-13. Born on farm few miles from Rockport, IN. (Black) See also 08-17-1904 H2, 09-07-1904 H2, 09-14-1904 H2, 08-05-1904 R1, 08-12-1904 R5, 08-19-1904 R1, 08-26-1904 R1, 09-09-1904 R1, 12-16-1904 R1, 02-15-1905 H3 [02-17-1905 et al "OM".]
- Greer, Amanda
 02-18-1914 H5
 02-20-1914 R1
 Died of hemorrhage Feb
 16 at home near Beda. Left husband, Thomas Greer, sons, T. S. Greer of Olivet, IL & O. R. Greer
 of Beaver Dam, & daughters, Mrs. Z. Wayne Ellis of Sturgis & Miss Alberta Greer of Hartford Rt.
 3. Buried Feb 18 Mt. Hermon burying ground. See also 03-01-1911 H5 & 03-03-1911 R5 Rev.
 T. Shadrach Greer married Miss Carrie Pendleton 22 Feb 1911. [02-20-1914 "OM".]
- Greer, Bettie (Hoover) 02-04-1903 H3 02-06-1903 R2 02-06-1903 R3 Died of consumption Feb 2 at home of mother, Mrs. Delia Hoover, near Beda. Husband, Elliott Greer, died 2 years ago. Survived by daughter, age 6. Buried Feb 3 Mt. Hermon burying ground.
- Greer, Cressie

 08-27-1913 H1

 08-27-1913 H5

 09-03-1913 H5

 08-29-1913 R1

 09-05-1913 R5

 02-11-1914 H5

 02-06-1914 R4

 Shot & killed Aug 25 at Fordsville by Clarence Keown, son of former sheriff Cal P. Keown. About 18. They were 3rd cousins. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Morris Greer. Charges against Keown later dismissed. [08-26, 08-27, 08-28, 08-30, 08-31-1913, 02-05 & 02-06-1914 "OM".]
- Greer, Elyotte 02-20-1901 H1 02-15-1901 R3 02-22-1901 R2 Died of pneumonia Feb 7 at home near Beda. Age 28 years & 15 days. Born 23 Jan 1873. Married Bettie Hoover on 20 Jan 1895. One child deceased. Left wife, daughter, parents, & several brothers & sisters. Buried Mt. Hermon.
- Greer, George 09-19-1906 H2 09-07-1906 R5 09-14-1906 R4 Smallhous: Died of dropsy Sep 5. Age 78 years & 5 months. Left wife, 3 daughters & several grandchildren. Buried Sep 6 Equality burying ground. [09-08 & 09-13-1906 "OM".]
- **Greer, Hettie (Gillim)** 04-25-1917 H8 Ralph: Died at Canalou, MO. Married only about 4 months. Left husband, Aaron Greer, father, stepmother, 1 brother, 1 sister, 3 half-brothers & 1 half-sister. Buried April 20 Pleasant Hill cemetery at Magan.
- Greer, Hiram 11-06-1918 H8 Beech Valley: Died at Canalou, MO. Son of Doshur Greer formerly of Beech Valley area.
- Greer, John 03-26-1915 R5 Died March 22. Elderly resident Taylorfield neighborhood. [03-24-1915 "OM": Died of heart trouble in Daviess County near Whitesville. Age 84. Left 5 sons. Buried Antioch Church at Taylorfield.]
- **Greer, Mrs. Elmer** 11-22-1918 R5 Died of pneumonia Nov 16. Lived Sunnydale. Buried Nov 17.
- **Greer, Mrs. Henry** 10-25-1918 R5 Magan: Died of influenza in Canalou, MO. Mother of Mrs. Helen Midkiff of here.

- Greer, Mrs. Samuel 04-01-1914 H4 04-03-1914 R1 Ralph: Died of cancer March 20 at home here. Age 48. Left husband, 9 children, parents, 2 brothers & sister, Mrs. J. L. Patton. Buried March 21 Antioch Christian Church.
- Greer, Newton 10-08-1902 H3 10-10-1902 R3 "Newt". Died of typhoid Oct 5 at home at Magan. About 30. Left wife & 1 child. Buried Oct 6 Pleasant Hill cemetery. See also 04-13-1898 H3 he & his mother recently moved to Magan & 02-08-1899 H3 shot by Mack Griffin. [10-10-1902 "OM".]
- Greer, Orville 08-21-1907 H5 08-28-1907 H5 08-23-1907 R5 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. O. Rowan Greer of Beda died of whooping cough & pneumonia Aug 16. Buried Aug 17 Mt. Hermon. [08-23 & 08-24-1907 "OM".]
- **Greer, Roy** 04-22-1908 H5 04-24-1908 R1 Shot & killed April 20 at Greenville by Wes Hinton. [04-21-1908 "OM".]
- **Greer, s/o Riley** 05-15-1912 H8 Adaburg: Died May 3. Buried May 4 Antioch burying ground.
- **Greer, Samuel** 09-23-1903 H3 Died of cancer Sep 18 at home near Whitesville. Age 73. Mason. Left wife & 7 children. Buried Sep 19 family burying ground.
- **Greer, Samuel W.** 03-10-1916 R8 Land of estate to be sold.
- **Gregory, c/o Stewart** 03-15-1918 R8 Beaver Dam: Infant died March 9. Buried March 10.
- Gregory, Emmett Glover 12-15-1909 H1 02-02-1910 H1 Killed Dec 10 when fell from train at Cloverport. Nephew of Dr. A. A. Simmons. Left wife, formerly Miss Mary LaHeist, daughter of A. A. LaHeist, & mother. [12-12-1909 "OM".]
- Gregory, Eva ["Miss"] 03-29-1916 H2 03-29-1916 H4 04-05-1916 H2 04-19-1916 H8 06-14-1916 H8 08-02-1916 H1 11-29-1916 H4 03-14-1917 H2 03-24-1916 R5 03-16-1917 R1 Shot & killed March 21 in Hardin County near Solway. Age 19. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. Steve Gregory & brother, Claude Gregory. Ella Monroe charged with murder but in trial was declared not guilty. [03-24-1916 "OM".]
- Gregory, Rice
 05-08-1912 H2 Died at Pasteur Institute in Chicago, IL of hydrophobia from dog bite. Lived Hebbardsville in Henderson County. Formerly resided Owensboro. [05-01 & 05-08-1912 "OM": Died April 29.]
- Gregory, W. J. ["Prof."] 12-07-1910 H5 Died of ulcer at Mayfield.
- Gregory, Zelma (Berry)

 06-07-1911 H5

 06-09-1911 R5

 Died of liver trouble June
 2 at home of daughter, Mrs. Henry Butler, at Charleston, SC. Age 56. Daughter of Dr. Berry of
 Ohio County. Sister of Dr. John Morgan Berry of Leitchfield. Widow of Judge W. F. Gregory,
 who died Hartford about 22 years ago. She & children, Annie, Parkie & Roy left county & moved
 to Georgia about 14 years ago; latter resides Atlanta, GA. Buried Hartford June 5 beside husband.
- Gregson, James

 09-07-1904 H1

 09-14-1904 H2

 09-02-1904 R4

 06-21-1905 H2

 06-28-1905 H1

 06-28-1905 H3

 07-12-1905 H2

 06-23-1905 R1

 He & cousin, Emma Watkins, shot in lover's triangle on June 26 at home of Will Warren on Cherry Street in Owensboro by her sweetheart Robert Mathley. She was killed immediately & he died at Owensboro hospital on June 28. Mathley convicted of murder & executed by hanging at Owensboro on 7 July 1905. [06-28 & 06-29-1904 "OM": Age 24. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. James W. Gregson, brother, Will Gregson & sister, Mrs. Will Warren. Buried Sutherland.]
- Griffin, Emmett 03-06-1912 H5 03-08-1912 R4 Ricketts: Died March 3. Left wife, Pearl, 3 children, mother & 1 brother. Buried March 5 Bethel cemetery.
- **Griffin, J. M.** 06-05-1901 H3 Died of consumption in Owensboro. Editor of "Kentucky Progress". Taken to Petersburg, IN for burial. [06-01-1901 "OM".]
- Griffin, John W. 06-12-1908 R4 Herbert: Died June 4 near here. Age 81. Left 9 children. Buried Panther Creek Church. [06-11 & 06-13-1908 "OM": Died at home of daughter, Mrs. Charlie Voyles, 3 miles from Pellville.]
- **Griffin, Louis**12-16-1903 H3
 12-23-1903 H3
 12-18-1903 R1
 12-25-1903 R5
 04-14-1916 R1
 04-21-1916 R1
 Shot & killed Dec 12 by Peyton Sullenger, who it was ruled acted in self defense. (Black) [12-25-1903 "OM".]
- **Griffin, Mrs. Ed** 02-14-1902 R3 Died of consumption Feb 11. Resident Hayti. (Black)

- **Griffin, Mrs. John** 11-30-1906 R1 Herbert: Buried Nov 18 Panther Creek cemetery.
- **Griffin, Mrs. W. R.** 01-10-1912 H4 Bennett's: Died Jan 5. Left husband & several children. Buried No Creek cemetery.
- **Griffin, Riley** 08-21-1907 H5 08-23-1907 R5 Resident Hayti died Aug 17. Buried Aug 18 Hayti cemetery.
- **Griffin, Rollie** 01-04-1918 R5 Died of rheumatism Dec 30. Stepson of John Baird, who lives on Beaver Dam pike.
- Griffin, Roscoe 12-10-1919 H8 12-12-1919 R4 12-19-1919 R8 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Joe Griffin of Central Grove area died of pneumonia Dec 6. Age 1 year & 4 months. Buried Dec 7 Goshen cemetery.
- Griffin, Thomas Larkin

 08-13-1902 H3

 08-20-1902 H2

 08-27-1902 H2

 08-27-1902 H3

 08-29-1902 H3

 08-15-1902 R2

 08-15-1902 R3

 08-22-1902 R2

 10-31-1902 R3

 02-13-1903 R3

 Died Aug 12 in Hartford from injuries received in fall on Aug 8. Age 54. Born near Beaver Dam. Member of drug firm of T. L. Griffin & Company, in which he had been engaged with late brother, Z. Wayne Griffin, & director of First National Bank of Hartford. Married 3 times, 1st Mary, daughter of William Foreman, 2nd Miss Sallie Taylor, niece of Mrs. Jennie T. McHenry, & 3rd Miss Maggie Craig, niece of H. D. McHenry. Left last wife, their little son, Henry, son, Z. Wayne Griffin (by 2nd wife), brother, Henry Griffin, & sister, Mrs. Lou Collins. Buried Aug 13 Oakwood. [08-13-1902 "OM": In business at Hartford 30 years.]
- Griffin, W. Henry

 04-26-1911 H5

 05-03-1911 H5

 04-28-1911 R1

 04-28-1911 R5

 05-05-1911 R8

 05-26-1911 R4

 Died of rheumatism April 21 at home at Hartford.

 Age 61. Former postmaster & in drug business there many years. Mason. Left wife, Inez, son, Charles W. Griffin of Helena, AR & daughter, Mrs. A. D. Buskill of Houston, TX. Buried April 22 Oakwood cemetery. [04-22-1911 "OM".]
- Griffin, Z. Wayne
 03-25-1914 H4
 04-01-1914 H8
 03-27-1914 R1
 03-271914 R4
 Died of tuberculosis March 21. Lived Hartford. Age 35. Born 12 April 1879. Mason.
 Left wife & 3 children. Buried March 23 Oakwood cemetery.
- Griffith, Amanda (Landrum) 01-29-1908 H5 01-31-1908 R4 Died Jan 27 at home in Calhoun. Age 83-2-29. Daughter of Frank & Jane Landrum of Falls of Rough in Grayson County, father died 1868 & mother 1884. Widow of Henry Griffith. Last of 6 maternal aunts of F. L. Felix, Jr., editor of "Hartford Herald". Aunt of Senator Landrum of McLean County. Buried Jan 28 Calhoun cemetery. [01-29 & 02-11-1908 "OM": Left foster son, Richard Rapier.]
- **Griffith, Chick** 02-09-1906 R1 Killed in November in Daviess County by Elliott Smith. [11-07-1905 "OM": Shot Nov 5.]
- **Grigsby, John** ["**Dr.**"] 11-19-1902 H3 11-21-1902 R3 Died of paralysis Nov 14 at home in Petersburg, IN. Former resident Ohio County. Brother of Mrs. Julia Renfrow of Dundee.
- **Grimes, Bud** 11-22-1911 H4 Died of hydrophobia Nov 17 at Hawesville. Age 10. (Black)
- Grimes, Trixie ["Miss"] 08-21-1901 H3 Among those who drowned when steamer, "City of Golconda", capsized in storm near Paducah. Lived Grahamville. [08-20-1901 "OM": Died Aug 18. Aunt, Miss Lizzie Graham, also died in accident.]
- **Grooms, Scott** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- Gross, Andrew Jackson ["Gen."] 06-24-1908 H3 Died of Bright's disease June 17 at Holt in Breckinridge County. Soldier in Civil War. Left wife & adopted daughter, Mrs. O. DeHaven. [06-10 & 06-18-1908 "OM".]
- Gross, John 11-22-1916 H5 11-17-1916 R5 Died Nov 13 in Owensboro. Buried Nov 15 Antioch Church in Ohio County. [11-25-1916 "OM".]
- Gross, Mrs. Sam

 02-19-1908 H6 Leitchfield: She & her 2 little children drowned in high waters of Bear Creek along Edmonson County line. Daughter of Mr. Whobrey of Leitchfield. [02-14-1908 "OM": Children were ages 6 years & 3 weeks old.]
- Growbarger, Juliette Henry (Dunn) 01-19-1916 H3 Died of pneumonia Jan 7 at McHenry. Born Butler County. Daughter of Leonard Dunn. Mother of 8 children. Left 5 children, 17 grandchildren & 5 great-grandchildren. Buried beside husband, W. M. Growbarger, at McHenry. [01-21-1916 "OM".]

- Growbarger, W. L. 10-11-1905 H3 11-08-1905 H1 10-13-1905 R1 11-10-1905 R1 11-10-1905 R3 11-24-1905 R1 03-07-1906 H3 03-14-1906 H3 03-21-1906 H3 03-09-1906 R1 12-14-1906 R1 06-14-1907 R1 08-16-1907 R4 Shot & killed Oct 7 at McHenry by town marshal R. Flem Stevens while resisting arrest. Miner. Left wife, Viola, & several children. Stevens given 2 year prison sentence. [10-12-1905 & 03-10-1906 "OM".]
- **Guenther, Harry** 02-07-1906 H3 Died Feb 5 in San Antonio, TX. Former resident Owensboro. [02-06-1906 "OM".]
- **Guess, Charles** 08-02-1916 H3 11-08-1916 H4 Former resident Fordsville area died month ago.
- Guffy, Bayless Leonidas Douglas ["Judge"] 03-02-1910 H4 03-09-1910 H1 03-04-1910 R1 "B. L. D." Died Feb 27 at home in Morgantown. Born 1833 Logan County. Moved to Hartford at age 20. Married Miss M. A. Monroe in 1857. Moved to Butler County 1854 & admitted to Bar at Morgantown in 1856. Elected County Judge of Butler in 1862, 1866, 1878 & 1882. In 1903 elected to KY Legislature. Son, Estill, killed at Beaver Dam when his team ran away. Left wife, age 70, & children, Leander Guffy, postmaster at Hayti, MO, Mrs. S. J. Thompson of Henderson, Mrs. J. B. Render of Louisville, Mrs. Mabel Householder of Toledo, OH, Mrs. Lily Campbell of Cairo, IL & Miss Cora Guffy of Morgantown. Buried Feb 28 Morgantown. See also 11-08-1893 H3, 07-18-1894 H2, 06-15-1894 R2 & 07-20-1894 R2 [03-01-1910 "OM": Born 24 Dec 1832. Also left wife, Mahalie Monroe Guffy, & daughter, Mrs. John M. Carson. Sons, Speed & Estill D., are deceased, latter died Nov 1909.]
- Guffy, Estill D. 12-01-1909 H3 12-15-1909 H2 11-26-1909 R1 12-17-1909 R8 Killed Nov 24 at Beaver Dam when his team ran away. Lawyer, practiced in Hartford several years. Left wife, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Judge B. L. D. Guffy, of Morgantown. Buried Morgantown, where born. See also 12-28-1906 R1 marriage of daughter, Mercedes, annulled. [11-25, 11-28 & 12-09-1909 "OM": Age 50. Left wife, Sadie, daughter of late Eli Allen, daughter, Mercedes Guffy, 1 brother & several sisters.]
- Guffy, Speed 09-13-1905 H1 09-08-1905 R5 Died Sep 6 of bronchial poisoning at home in Morgantown. First of 9 children of Judge B. L. D. Guffy to die. Attorney. Left wife. Buried Sep 8 Morgantown cemetery. [09-08-1905 "OM".]
- **Gulley, Lum** 01-14-1903 H2 01-16-1903 R3 Dundee: Died Jan 9 of consumption at home near Narrows.
- Gunther, F. T. 05-17-1905 H5 05-19-1905 R5 Died of apoplexy May 12 at home in Owensboro. Business man. Brother of Louis of Hartford. [05-09-1905 "OM": Frank T. Gunther.]
- Gunther, Louis

 08-10-1910 H1

 09-14-1910 H7

 08-05-1910 R1

 08-12-1910 R7

 09-09-1910 R1

 Died Aug 4 at home on Center Street in Hartford. Age 78. Born 14

 July 1832 Bavaria, Germany. Union soldier in Civil War. Business man in Hartford many years.

 Mason. Wife died 10 Aug 1909. Left daughters, Misses Henrietta & Margaret Gunther. Buried Aug 5 Oakwood cemetery. See also 10-19-1904 H3, 10-21-1904 R1 born Landau, Rhine, came to US in 1847, resident Hartford 40 years & 03-26-1909 R1. [08-05-1910 "OM": Brother of late L. F. Gunther of Owensboro. Uncle of Mrs. Elmer Little.]
- Gunther, Mary

 08-11-1909 H5 08-18-1909 H5 08-13-1909 R5 Died of infirmities Aug 10 at home in Hartford. Age 77. Born Baden, Germany on Rhine. Came to US as young woman & married Louis Gunther. Left husband & daughters, Misses Henrietta & Margaret Gunther. Buried Aug 11 Oakwood cemetery. [08-12-1909 "OM": Several children are deceased.]
- **Haberton, James** 01-07-1903 H3 Died Dec 2 at home in Livermore. Age 58. Left wife, 3 sons & 5 daughters.
- **Hackedor, W. G.** 09-19-1917 H1 Died of pneumonia Sep 16 at Western KY State Hospital at Hopkinsville. Age 46. Resident Ohio County. Buried hospital's cemetery.
- Hackett, Rufus Alonzo
 11-15-1905 H2
 11-17-1905 R3
 Livermore: Died Nov 9 of complication of diseases at home here. Born 16 May 1844 Bon Harbor near Owensboro. Oldest son of Solomon & Elizabeth Hackett, who moved to Livermore when he was a child. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. A, 26th KY Infantry, from 14 Oct 1861 to 13 June 1865. Married Miss Martha Lewis on 14 June 1869. Left wife, & children, William S., Archie B., Mary E., Mattie & Harry of here, Mrs. Dow Mitchell of Birds Eye, IN, Mrs. M. D. Hackett of Cleveland, OH,

- Freeland & Murray Hackett of Paducah, brother, W. C. Hackett of South Carrollton & sister, Mrs. W. T. Geary of here. [11-10-1905 "OM".]
- Haden, Bernice ["Miss"] 11-06-1907 H4 11-06-1907 H5 11-08-1907 R4 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Lewis G. Haden died Oct 31 of typhoid fever at their home at Rockport. Age 20. Buried Nov 1 Rockport cemetery.
- Haffey, Patrick H. 10-27-1909 H2 10-22-1909 R4 12-03-1909 R8 Died of typhoid fever Oct 20 at home in Whitesville. Age 58. Born Telan, County Kerry, Ireland. Came to US with parents as young man. Went into mercantile business at Whitesville 29 years ago. Served as postmaster there 12 years. Left wife, formerly Miss Mary Wedding, daughter of late Robert Wedding of Ohio County. Buried St. Mary's cemetery. [10-21, 10-22, 10-23 & 11-30-1909 "OM".]
- Haffey, Peter H. 03-11-1903 H3 03-18-1903 H4 03-06-1903 R3 03-13-1903 R2 03-20-1903 R1 Died of pneumonia March 3 at hospital in Louisville. Resident Beaver Dam. Born 26/27 Feb 1856 Ireland. Came to US in teens. Cousin of Patrick Haffey of Whitesville. Married Miss Annie B., daughter of John I. Felix in Oct 1883. Left wife & 4 children. Buried March 4 St. Louis cemetery in Louisville.
- **Hafley, William** 07-08-1910 R1 Drowned in Green River July 3 about 2 miles east of Livermore. Age 49. Left wife & 3 children. [07-05-1910 "OM".]
- Hagan, George W. 12-31-1913 H1 Died Dec 25 at home of son, John W., near Whitesville. Age 85. Lived all of life near where died. Left 9 children, Randall & Charles A. of Owensboro, Michael B., Samuel, John W. & Joseph of Whitesville, Mrs. Belle Hardesty, Mrs. Nancy Hardesty & Mrs. Maria Hardesty of Whitesville, & 70 grandchildren. [12-27-1913 "OM".]
- **Hagan, Jim** 07-05-1916 H1 Tompkinsville: Shot & killed in Monroe County by Linda Miller Hagan, wife of his half-brother, Frank Hagan. About 35 or 40. Left wife & several children. [06-29-1916 "OM".]
- Hager, S. W. ["Judge"] 01-03-1919 R3 01-03-1919 R5 Died Dec 27 at home in Owensboro, where he moved in 1910. Publisher of "Owensboro Inquirer". Had served as KY State Treasurer & State Auditor. Chairman of KY Workman's Compensation Commission. [12-28, 12-29-1918 & 01-14-1919 "OM": Samuel Wilbur Hager.]
- Hagerman, Effie ["Miss"] 11-21-1906 H3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. Y. Hagerman, of Concord area, died of consumption Nov 14. Buried Milton Taylor burying ground. [11-23-1906 "OM".]
- Hagerman, Robert W. 05-24-1905 H3 07-19-1905 H2 12-13-1905 H2 05-26-1905 R5 06-09-1905 R8 Died of abscess of brain May 20 at home 2 & 1/2 miles northeast of Hartford. Age 31. Left wife, Nora, & children, Ora, Georgia & Charles. Buried May 21 Milton Taylor burying ground. Albert Cox administrator of estate.
- Hagerman, s/o J. Y.

 05-22-1908 R4 Jingo: Boy born May 10 lived only few hours.

 Hale, Anna (Gaines)

 02-28-1917 H5 03-09-1917 R5 Died of tuberculosis Feb

 20 at home of father, Sam Gaines, at Fordsville. Left husband, Dr. J. G. Hale, 2 small children,
 parents, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Fordsville cemetery. [02-21-1917 "OM": Left parents,
 Mr. & Mrs. W. S. Gaines, brothers, Custer Gaines of Fordsville & W. C. Gaines of Owensboro &
 sisters, Mrs. F. K. Slaton & Era Gaines of Fordsville.]
- **Hale, Armstrong** 10-07-1904 R8 Narrows: Died of grip last week at home near here. Age 77.
- Hale, Edward

 12-27-1905 H3

 12-29-1905 R5

 Little son of Mr. & Mrs. J.

 W. Hale died of scarlet fever Dec 23. Their children, Leafy & Walter, ill of same illness. Nephew
 of Mrs. Oma Murrel of Louisville. Buried Dec 24 Fordsville. See also 01-13-1905 R1 John W.
 Hale born 13 Nov 1869 Hancock County near Halesburg, moved to Fordsville in 1890, married
 Annie E. Gains in 1891, have 3 children, Leafy, John E. & Walter E. [12-28-1905 & 01-04-1906
 "OM".]
- Hale, Emily (McHenry)

 01-26-1910 H1

 01-21-1910 R5

 04-01-1910 R7

 Owensboro:
 Died of complication of diseases Jan 19 at home of sister, Mrs. Robert Craig, in Ensor area. Age
 76. Born in Hartford. Widow of Dr. J. A. Hale of Owensboro. Aunt of Mrs. Maggie Griffin of
 Hartford & sister of late H. D. McHenry. Will recorded Daviess County left estate to sister, Mary
 Jane (McHenry) Craig, & nieces, Mrs. J. Hunter (Emily McHenry Craig) Bell, Margaret (Craig)

- Griffin of Hartford, Mary (Craig) Hilliard of Littleton, CO, & Misses Agnes & Catherine Craig of Ensor. [01-20 & 01-21-1910 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Hale, Gibson ["Lt."] 01-17-1917 H6 01-19-1917 R1 Died of accidental gunshot Jan 13 at El Paso, TX. Member of 3rd KY Infantry, Co. L. Resident Murray. [01-14 & 01-20-1917 "OM".]
- Hale, Golda 07-27-1910 H2 07-29-1910 R7 "Goldie". Drowned July 24 in flash flood at St. Charles in Hopkins County. Age 11. Daughter of Mack Hale. [07-26-1910 "OM".]
- Hale, James 03-06-1901 H4 Resident Murray struck by limb while riding horse and killed. Young son of N. T. Hale. [02-26-1901 "OM": Killed Feb 25. Son of Nat Hale.]
- Hale, John C. ["Dr."] 04-05-1905 H3 04-12-1905 H3 05-24-1905 H3 04-07-1905 R1 04-07-1905 R4 04-14-1905 R1 He & William Divens burned to death March 31 in lockup at Deanefield, both being held on charge of drunkenness. Age 55. Son of late Pike Hale of Calhoun. Lived Lyonia in Hancock County. Left wife, Martha, & a child. Buried April 1 Herbert. [04-01, 04-02, 04-07 & 05-17-1905 "OM": Lived Roseville. Uncle of T. D. Hale of Hawesville.]
- Hale, Josiah ["Dr."]

 09-20-1905 H2 Died of old age Sep 14 at home, 413
 Frederica Street, in Owensboro. First practiced medicine at Hartford. [09-15, 09-16 & 09-17-1905 "OM": Age 76. Born 25 Jan 1829 Ohio County near Fordsville. Son of Caleb Hale & Sallie Huff, who had 4 sons & 7 daughters. Moved to Owensboro in 1862. Married 1st in 1853 daughter of J. W. Willis, she died in 1861 at Hartford. Married 2nd 1873 Emily McHenry, who survives along with daughter, Mrs. J. A. Dean of Owensboro & sister, Mattie Gray, of Fordsville. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Hale, Lyman Eugene** 02-26-1913 H4 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Herbert Hale of Ensor died Feb 22 from accidental laudanum poisoning. Age 18 months. Buried Feb 24 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [02-23-1913 "OM".]
- Hale, Mayme ["Miss"] 10-30-1907 H5 10-25-1907 R1 Died of pneumonia Oct 18 at Penrose, AR. Age 20. Born 9 March 1887 near Narrows. Daughter of Joe & Janie Hale. Family left Narrows & moved to Arkansas in Oct 1907. Left parents, 4 brothers & 1 sister. See also 09-13-1907 R4
- **Hale, Mrs. D. S.** 10-05-1917 R4 Fordsville: Died Sep 30 at home here. Buried Oct 1 Fordsville cemetery.
- Hale, s/o J. W. 01-03-1906 H3 Died of scarlet fever at Fordsville. [12-28-1905 & 01-04-1906 "OM": Edward Hale died Dec 23. Nephew of Oma Murrel. Buried Fordsville]
- Hall, Belle 01-26-1910 H5 01-28-1910 R1 Died of pneumonia Jan 22 in Jingo area. Left husband, W. L. "Alonzo" Hall, son, Allen Hall (age 17) & father, Joshua Hall (age 80) of Magan. Buried beside children, Clyde & Hallye S., Jan 24 at Rosine cemetery.
- **Hall, Bether** 11-22-1918 R5 Died of influenza Nov 12. Lived near Fordsville.
- **Hall, E. A.** 07-10-1907 H3 Killed at Battle of Shiloh on 6-7 April 1862. Union soldier, Co. K, 17th KY Infantry.
- Hall, Eliza
 05-01-1912 H1 Died of infirmities of old age April 25 at home of son, Frank Whitworth, at Maceo. Left children, Frank & Milton Whitworth of Maceo, Ed Hall of Waitman, Mrs. George Baird of Maceo, Mrs. Lula Brown of Lewisport & Mrs. Elizabeth Tucker of Greensboro, NC. [04-26 & 04-27-1912 "OM".]
- Hall, Frank
 03-13-1912 H5 Died of dropsy March 7 in Daviess County on Hugh Herr farm near Green River Distillery. Age 79. Born Daviess County. Left sons, Rusah of Owensboro & Sam Hall of Griffith & daughters, Mrs. J. W. Greenwell of Owensboro & Mrs. I. S. Coy of Griffith. [03-08 & 03-09-1912 "OM".]
- Hall, Frank L. ["Capt."] 07-31-1907 H8 Died July 26 city hospital in Owensboro. Lived 331 St. Ann Street in Owensboro. Great-uncle of Mrs. L. G. Armendt. [07-27-1907 "OM".]

- **Hall, Harmon** 09-29-1909 H4 Owensboro: Died Sep 27 city hospital from stab wound inflicted by Todd O'Neal. Age 35. Coal miner. [09-28, 09-29, 09-30, 10-01, 10-02 & 12-04-1909 "OM".]
- **Hall, James C.** 08-12-1910 R1 Died Feb 25 at Hopkinsville. Age 66-6-12. Former resident Ohio & Warren Counties. One of 12 children. Soldier in Civil War. Blacksmith. Left brother, Joshua V. Hall, age 80, of Magan & sister, Mary J. Allen, age 62, of Owensboro.
- Hall, Jesse

 08-19-1908 H1

 08-19-1908 H8

 08-21-1908 R1

 09-041908 R8

 05-14-1909 R4

 05-21-1909 R4

 10-01-1909 R7

 Shot & killed Aug 15 by father-inlaw, Martin Dowell, at Clifton Mills in Breckinridge County. Former resident Ohio County.

 Married Nellie May Dowell, 16 Sep 1907. Son of late James Cal Hall. Left mother, Melvina Hall
 of Olaton, a brother & sisters, including Mrs. John F. (Mollie) Allen. Buried Aug 16 Berry-Macey
 burying ground at Clifton Mills and 13 May 1909 moved & buried Olaton, his former home.
- Hall, Martha ["Mrs."] 06-12-1901 H3 Died of complication of diseases June 9 at home near Sanderfur's Crossing. Buried June 10 Bethel Church burying ground.
- Hall, Mr. 10-13-1905 R5 Sulphur Springs: Died of smallpox Oct 8 at Jingo.
- Hall, Mrs. A. J. 09-28-1900 R2 Memorial verse.
- Hall, Mrs. James L. (Lacer)

 12-02-1908 H8

 12-09-1908 H1

 12-09-1908 H5

 12-11-1908 R1

 12-11-1908 R3

 Centertown: Died here Nov 28 at home of daughter, Mrs. A. B. Rowe. Age 65-10-16. Born 12 Jan 1843 Warrick County, IN. Daughter of John & Lucinda Lacer. Six of her children, her parents & 2 brothers deceased. Left husband, sons, Marion B. & Eugene Hall of Clarendon, AR, & a daughter. Buried Nov 29 Centertown cemetery. [12-01-1908 "OM".]
- Hall, Perty 11-06-1918 H5 11-01-1918 R5 11-01-1918 R8 Died of influenza Oct 28 at Williams Mines. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Mt. Pleasant.
- **Hall, Pleas** 05-20-1903 H2 Killed in Simpson County by G. B. Alderson on 5 Jan 1902. [01-07 & 05-14-1902 "OM".]
- **Hall, Pricilla** ["Mrs."] 09-15-1915 H4 Clear Run: Funeral Sep 12 near Calhoun. Sister of Mrs. James Handley of here.
- Hallmark, Austin 07-19-1916 H3 Killed by lightning July 17 in Curdsville area of Daviess County. Age 17. Son of I. T. Hallmark. [07-18-1916 "OM".]
- **Hamilton, c/o Gertie** 06-07-1916 H8 Eastview: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Gertie Hamilton died May 31.
- **Hamilton, Edward** 12-02-1914 H5 Died of infirmities at Whitesville. Age 77. Buried Nov 30 St. Mary's cemetery. [12-01-1914 "OM".]
- Hamilton, Frank
 08-12-1908 H5
 08-19-1908 H1
 08-19-1908 H3
 08-19-1908 H5
 08-14-1908 R5
 08-21-1908 R1
 08-21-1908 R5
 School teacher of Adaburg died Aug 7 of typhoid fever. Serving Co. H, 3rd Regiment of KY National Guard, stationed at Eddyville, when taken ill. Son of Mrs. Garl Hamilton. Buried Mt. Moriah in Ohio County.
- Hamilton, Garl S. 04-06-1904 H3 04-20-1904 H4 04-08-1904 R5 Died of measles April 3 at home near Adaburg. Born 12 July 1836 Ohio County. Married Mary Kelly on 19 April 1866. Left wife, 4 sons & 6 daughters. See also 01-10-1912 H3 Widow, Mary, married W. H. Cundiff 10 Jan 1912.
- Hamilton, Isabel 06-03-1908 H5 06-05-1908 R1 Died of old age May 28 at home of daughter, Mrs. D. M. Duncan at McHenry. Age 84. Widow of William Hamilton, who died many years ago. Married in 1845; 4 boys & 4 girls born, two deceased, Mrs. W. G. (Mary Hamilton) Duncan & Wallace Hamilton. Buried beside husband May 30 in Hamilton burying ground.
- Hamilton, John D. 10-18-1905 H2 10-20-1905 R1 Killed when struck by falling tree Oct 14 near Whitesville. About 30. Son of late B. P. Hamilton. Left wife & 2 children. [10-15-1905 "OM": Age 35.]
- **Hamilton, Joseph** 11-02-1910 H4 11-11-1910 R4 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Nov 4 at home at Whitesville. About 21. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Abe Hamilton, 2 brothers, including Patrick Hamilton, & 6 sisters. [11-05-1910 "OM".]
- **Hamilton, Linnie (Kerns)** 09-26-1902 R3 04-01-1903 H4 Died Sep 20 at home near Beda. Wife of Sam Miles Hamilton. Buried Sep 21 Mt. Hermon. See also 12-19-1883 H3 Sam

- Miles Hamilton & Miss Lena Kerns eloped on Dec 13, it is believed they went to Owensboro. [09-26-1902 "OM": Died at home of mother, Mrs. Ann Kerns, at Beda. Buried Old Mill cemetery.]
- Hamilton, Louisa (Crowe)

 05-16-1900 H3 Died May 3 at home of granddaughter, Mrs.

 John I. (Lou) Ashby, near Rough River Locks. She & sister, Olivia, raised by Rev. Thomas & Margaret Taylor. Survived by 3 children, including Mrs. Artamesa Williams, 13 grandchildren, several great-grandchildren & a brother.
- Hamilton, Ray

 05-18-1910 H1

 05-18-1910 H5

 05-25-1910 H1

 05-25-1910 H5

 05-25-1910 H8

 He & Peter Baker killed by falling slate May 16 in Luzerne Mines near Greenville. Age 21 & single. Motorman. Father, Wallace Hamilton, killed by accidental gunshot about 14 years ago while on hunting trip to New Mexico. Son of Mrs. Jennie Hamilton of Greenville, sister of W. G. Duncan. Nephew of Mrs. F. L. Felix & Mrs. Ella D. Boone. Buried May 17 Evergreen cemetery at Greenville. [05-18, 05-19, 05-22 & 05-26-1910 "OM".]
- **Hamilton, s/o Robert** 11-06-1918 H8 11-08-1918 R8 Beech Valley: Three-year-old son of Robert Hamilton of near Adaburg died of Spanish Influenza. Buried Mt. Moriah Nov 1.
- **Hamilton, Sallie** 06-07-1911 H2 Committed suicide by drowning herself at Lebanon. Age 76. Wife of Clem Hamilton.
- Hamilton, Sallie E. 11-07-1900 H2 Charles E. Hamilton administrator of estate.

 Hamilton, Sam 08-31-1904 H3 Herbert: Buried Aug 28 Panther Creek cemetery.
- Hamlet, William

 12-05-1906 H3

 12-07-1906 R5

 Died of spinal meningitis
 Dec 3 at home of son 3 miles west of Hartford. Came from Allen County about 2 years ago.
 Daughter, Nettie, ill of same. Left wife & several children. Buried Dec 4 Lone Star burying ground. [12-08-1906 "OM".]
- **Hammack, John S.** 01-09-1901 H2 Accidentally shot to death Jan 5 at Bordley in Union County. General merchant. [01-06-1901 "OM": Age 40.]
- Hammond, Thomas 01-08-1902 H2 Mayfield: Accidentally shot & killed by Lanon Gray (13). About 35. Resident Hickory Grove area of Graves County. Left wife & 6 children. [01-11-1902 "OM".]
- Hammons, L. H. ["Dr."]

 03-04-1908 H4

 03-11-1908 H5

 03-11-1908 H8

 03-25-1908 H4

 03-06-1908 R1

 03-06-1908 R5

 03-06-1908 R5

 03-13-1908 R1

 03-20-1908 R5

 04-03-1908 R4

 Died suddenly March 3 at home near Horton. Born 9 Feb 1848 Cape Girardeau County, MO. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Married Miss Bena Polk in Oct 1867, 1 child born survives. Came to KY 1 April 1873. Married Miss Mag Thomson of Horton, 13 April 1875, 7 children born. Left wife & children, John E. Hammons of Geary, OK, Mrs. C. M. Youngs of St. Louis, MO, A. P. Hammons of Horton, Mrs. R. I. Barnard of Beaver Dam, Mrs. N. G. Baker of Louisville, Ethel, Leslie & Ruth Hammons of Horton. Buried March 5 Liberty Church. See also 08-27-1879 H1 [03-12-1908 "OM".]
- Hampton, M. M. ["Rev."] 09-05-1900 H2 09-05-1900 H3 10-24-1900 H4 09-07-1900 R3 10-05-1900 R1 Died of typhoid fever Sep 1 at home in Graham neighborhood near Green River Church. Age 44-8-7. Born 25 Dec 1855. Baptist minister, licensed to preach in 1890 & ordained in 1891. Served churches at Cool Springs, Green River, Salem, New Harmony, New Zion & Mt. Zion. Buried Sep 2 Green River Church cemetery. Left wife & 5 children.
- **Hampton, Matilda (Carson)** 03-12-1915 R4 Died March 3 Ray, CO. Daughter of Thomas & Delila Carson. Born No Creek area about 4 miles from Hartford. Wife of Homer Hampton.
- Hanberry, John Thomas ["Judge"] 08-09-1916 H8 08-11-1916 R1 Died of Cancer Aug 6 at Hopkinsville. Age 49. Born 26 Oct 1867 Hopkinsville. Son of Thomas Cherry Hanberry & Araminta P. Williams. Serving 2nd term as Circuit Judge of Third Judicial District. Buried Aug 8 Riverside Cemetery in Hopkinsville. [08-08-1916 "OM".]
- **Hancock, Benjamin** 12-25-1912 H8 Hit & killed by train Dec 23 near Owensboro. [12-24, 12-25 & 12-26-1912 "OM".]
- **Hancock, Flax** 12-26-1906 H5 Resident Ashby-Bridge area few miles from Beech Grove killed last week when thrown from horse. [12-21-1906 "OM".]
- Hancock, Gus
 03-28-1900 H3 Walton's Creek: Died of congestive chill
 March 18 near Livermore at Hacket's shanty on Rough River. Lived Calhoun. [03-20-1900 &
 03-24-1900 "OM": Timber worker. Son of Fax Hancock.]

- **Hancock, Shelby** 06-14-1911 H1 Died of burns June 10 near Onton when residence of uncle, George B. Hancock, was destroyed by fire. Orphan. Age 13. [06-11-1911 "OM".]
- Handley, A. T. 11-06-1912 H8 12-18-1912 H8 07-02-1913 H8 05-23-1913 R5 06-20-1913 R3 07-18-1913 R1 Died Oct 24. Age 50-7-16. Born 8 March 1862. Left wife, formerly Miss Liza Hoover. Buried Clear Run Baptist Church. [10-25 & 10-26-1912 "OM": Alexander Thomas Handley died Ohio County. Former resident Owensboro.]
- Haner, Mrs. C. E. 10-26-1910 H1 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Oct 21 at Bowling Green. Age 30. Married about 2 years ago. Formerly lived near Woodburn.
- **Hanes, Frank** 08-09-1918 R5 Died Aug 2 at home at Render.
- Hanks, Thomas 09-21-1910 H6 Died on Sep 14 of wounds received on Sep 12 in gun battle at White Plains with W. Coursey, marshal, who was attempting to arrest him. Coursey died of wounds on Sep 12. [09-15-1910 "OM".]
- **Hanner, Kid** 10-03-1900 H2 Fell from show balloon and killed at fair in Henderson Sep 29. Lived Cummingsville, Ohio.
- **Hansbrough, James** 02-24-1911 R5 Died 30 Aug 1910 at McHenry. Suit filed against I. C. Railroad over death.
- Harder, Josephus I. 04-16-1919 H1 04-16-1919 H8 04-11-1919 R1 "Joe". Died April 6 at home of son in Daviess County. Age 81. Resident Fordsville, where buried April 8. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Regiment. Mason. Served as constable, magistrate & deputy sheriff in Ohio County. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$6 for service in Civil War & 05-04-1898 H3 sergeant, Co. B, 17th KY Infantry. [04-08 & 04-09-1919 "OM": Died of acute gastritis near Masonville.]
- **Harder, Mrs. W. A.** 12-30-1910 R5 Died at Princeton, IN, where they recently moved. Left husband. Taken to Fordsville for burial. [12-29-1910 "OM": Mrs. Alonzo Harder died of erysipelas Dec 26.]
- Hardin, Andrew Jackson
 03-02-1910 H1
 03-04-1910 R5
 Died of heart disease
 (angina pectoris) Feb 25 in well 6 miles northeast of Hartford. About 47. Well digger. Had no
 known relatives. Formerly lived Trenton, KY. Buried Feb 26 County farm cemetery near
 Hartford. [02-27-1910 "OM".]
- **Hardin, Angeline** ["Mrs."] 02-10-1904 H2 Died Feb 3 at Hawesville. Age 68. Weighed 450 pounds. (Black) [02-04-1904 "OM".]
- **Hardin, Charles** 10-22-1902 H3 Died of paralysis Oct 19 at home in Deanefield. Age 64. [10-21-1902 "OM": Tobacconist.]
- **Hardin, Creed** 06-11-1909 R4 Aetnaville: Died of measles June 5 at home at Deanefield. [06-11-1909 "OM": Buried family cemetery.]
- Hardin, Jake
 01-17-1912 H6 Died of heart trouble Jan 13 in Daviess
 County in Ensor neighborhood. Age 72. Born 19 Oct 1839 Washington County. Moved to
 Daviess County at 16. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Left wife, Elizabeth, children, W. C. of
 Maceo, Jack of Lewisport, R. L. of Ensor, Misses Elizabeth, Nannie & Jennie of Ensor, brother,
 Robert Hardin & sister, Mrs. M. M. McIntyre of Ensor. [01-14 & 01-16-1912 "OM".]
- **Hardin, S. M.** 01-28-1903 H3 Beech Grove: Died here of paralytic stroke Jan 26.
- **Hardin, T. J.** 10-07-1904 R1 03-14-1906 H3 04-04-1906 H6 In Ohio County P. R. Kelly administrator of estate.
- Hardin, William
 08-03-1910 H5
 08-24-1910 H5
 08-31-1910 H8
 07-161913 H8
 Died few days ago. Age 23. Lived Hampton. Son of John C. Hardin. Brother of Dr.
 J. T. Hardin of Hartford. Dentist.
- Harding, Noah

 04-22-1914 H4 Died of heart disease April 12 in Houston,
 TX. Age 70. Born 1844 Calloway County. Confederate soldier in Civil War, 3rd KY Cavalry.
 Moved to Texas in 1883. Married 1st Celia Matthewson of Murray & 2nd Sarah Ward Harrison last February. Vice-president Fort Worth National Bank.
- Hardister, Martha ["Mrs."] 07-03-1908 R6 Whitesville: Died June 23.
- **Hardwick, C. C.** ["Col."] 02-06-1901 H2 Died of Bright's disease last week at Dixon. Merchant. Father of Dr. C. C. Hardwick of Livia. [02-01-1901 "OM": Died Jan 28.]

- Hardwick, Eva L. (Karn)
 03-12-1902 H3
 07-02-1902 H3
 03-14-1902 R2
 03-14-1902 R3
 Died of blood poisoning induced by childbirth March 11 at home in Memphis, TN.
 Age 22. Daughter of Judge J. B. Karn of Owensboro, where buried Elmwood cemetery. Married Henry Hardwick, 1 June 1900, he was born at Hartford. Left husband, baby, Henry, about 3 weeks old, who went to live with uncle, W. G. Hardwick of Hartford, father, & grandmother, Mrs. Charles Mayes. See also 06-06-1900 H3 married in Louisville. [03-12-1902 "OM".]
- Hardwick, William Graves
 08-12-1903 H3
 08-19-1903 H3
 09-23-1903 H3
 08-14-1903 R3
 08-21-1903 R3
 Died of complication of troubles Aug 11 at home in Hartford. Age 37. Born 8 March 1866. Insurance agent & Mason. Following death of brother, Clarence, served short term as Ohio County Circuit Court clerk. Left wife, little daughter & 3 brothers. Buried Aug 12 Oakwood cemetery. [08-12-1903 "OM": Daughter age 10. Left brothers, Charles, Henry & Robert Hardwick. Wife sister of Thomas Lea of Owensboro.]
- Hargis, D. H. 01-19-1916 H2 He & brother, Andrew, 18, died of pneumonia near Hebbardsville. [01-14 & 01-15-1916 "OM".]
- **Hargrove, George** 02-28-1917 H4 Died of pneumonia Feb 24 in El Paso, TX. Member of Co. G, 1st KY Infantry. Left mother, Mrs. Dora Doyle. Taken to near Mammoth Cave for burial.
- Harl, c/o Willie 02-25-1914 H8 Barrett's Ferry: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Willie Harl died of pneumonia Feb 16. Buried Feb 17 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Harl, George 02-14-1900 H4 Died Jan 13 in Grayson County near Falls of Rough. Age 73. Born 18 Apr 1826 Meade County. Came to Grayson County when quite young. Married Eveline Wilson, daughter of Warren Wilson. They had 6 boys & 4 girls. Left wife & 8 children. Brother of J. P. Harl.
- Harl, Hazel 03-02-1910 H7 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Willis Harl died of dropsy & pneumonia Jan 5. Age 2 years & 7 months. Buried Jan 6 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Harl, John Luther Aubrey

 12-20-1905 H2 Only child of Mr. & Mrs. M. M. Harl died
 Dec 8 at home at Providence in Webster County. Age 2-8-8. On Dec 6 had accidentally
 swallowed some carbolic acid. Taken to Narrows for burial. See also 12-27-1899 H4 Malcolm
 Harl, member of Co. F., 36th Infantry at Santa Rita, Luzon, Philippines, brother of Stella &
 Amanda Harl, 07-30-1902 H3 Malcolm Harl married Miss Murtle Shreve in Evansville, IN.

 [12-10-1905 "OM": Son of Malcolm Harl. Nephew of Mr. & Mrs. John Smith.]
- Harl, Josie 12-12-1900 H3 Died Dec 1 at home near Owensboro. Left husband, H. Harl, & 2 children. Buried Dec 2 Elmwood Cemetery in Owensboro. [12-02-1900 "OM": Josephine Harl died Nov 30 of paralysis. Age 55. Left son, Tandy Harl, & daughter, Mrs. Effie Chapman.]
- Harl, Robert 01-22-1913 H3 Died of ptomaine poisoning from drinking bad milk Jan 18. Age 13. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Charles A. Harl of McLean County, formerly of Daviess County. Seven children of family were sick of same & 3 have died, Maggie, age 4, the first victim & Bernard, died Jan 16. Eight-month-old baby is critically ill. [01-18 & 01-19-1913 "OM".]
- **Harmon, Ida** ["Miss"] 08-24-1910 H4 Central City: Died of typhoid fever at home on First Street here. Daughter of late J. W. Harmon.
- **Harmon, John W.** 06-03-1908 H1 06-03-1908 H4 06-05-1908 R6 After he shot to death Charles C. Woodburn May 28 at Central City gunned down by J. R. Wooten. All three were on Central City police force. Wooten, chief of police, & Woodburn in dispute had sought out Harmon. Harmon left wife & 5 children. [05-29-1908 "OM".]
- **Harmon, William** 05-22-1907 H7 Killed in Webster County in 1863. William, slave of Leroy Russell, indicted for his murder on 16 Sep 1863, sentenced to be hanged & the sentence was carried out at Dixon on 30 Oct 1863. The only hanging in Webster County.
- Harned, James D. ["Rev."] 06-28-1916 H5 Died of apoplexy June 25 in Louisville. Age 76. Presbyterian minister. Born Breckinridge County & former resident Grayson County. Married Hester Smith 54 years ago. Left children, Mark & Asa Harned of Louisville, Eli Harned of Dawson Springs & Mrs. Joseph Forbes. Married 42 years ago Amanda Yates, who survives as do their children, J. C., J. L. & John D. Harned of Louisville, Mrs. Chester Layman of Millwood, Mrs. Sam Anderson of Leitchfield, Dr. W. Harned of Oklahoma & Anna Harned of Millwood. Burial Millwood.

- **Harp, Joseph** 06-28-1911 H8 Died of infirmities June 22 at home in Hawesville. Age 72. Confederate soldier in Civil War. [06-23-1911 "OM".]
- Harper, C. W. ["Dr."] 08-10-1910 H1 Died of heart disease at Russellville. Age 74. [08-07-1910 "OM": Dr. Chesterfield W. Harper died Aug 6.]
- **Harper, c/o Wood** 11-21-1906 H2 11-16-1906 R8 Smallhous: Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Wood Harper died of croup & buried Nov 10 Equality.
- **Harper, Harrison** 04-11-1917 H8 Ceralvo: Died April 30 near here. Buried Nelson.
- **Harrel, Maurine** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- Harrel, Mrs. J. B. 09-26-1917 H1 Died of typhoid fever Sep 13 in Central City. Age 57. Left husband, son, Cleve Harrel of Martwick, & daughters, Mrs. Mattie Schroeter & Mrs. Kyle Hunter. Buried Nelson Creek cemetery. [09-27-1917 "OM".]
- Harrell, Jessie 06-30-1905 R4 Rockport: Died June 26 at home here. Age 26. Left husband, Z. Harrell, & 2 small children. See also 09-22-1911 R26B Harrel Brothers general store in Rockport conducted by Z. & L. F. Harrel since 1899.
- Harrell, Lelia (Helm)

 05-13-1914 H5

 05-15-1914 R4

 Beaver Dam: Died last week at home in Owensboro. Left husband, Arthur Harrell, father, Judge W. A. Helm, of Morgantown & several brothers & sisters, including Mrs. Claron Render of Tulsa, OK. Buried May 7 Morgantown. [05-08 & 05-09-1914 "OM": Lelia Harreld died of peritonitis May 7. Born Morgantown. Married 12 years ago & moved to Owensboro 5 years ago. Also left daughter, Ruby Harreld, father, William Helm, brothers, Herschel, Clyde & Robert Helm, & sisters, Mrs. John Moore, Mrs. Clarian Render, May & Dixie Belle Helm.]
- Harrell, Maude 02-06-1907 H1 03-01-1907 R2 Eastview: Died Feb 2. Left husband, R. B. Harrell. Buried Feb 3 Hudson burying ground.
- Harrell, Mrs. John 07-31-1918 H8 08-02-1918 R5 Died of tuberculosis July 26 at home near Livermore. Formerly resided Bennett's. Left husband, 6 children, mother, 4 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Oakwood cemetery.
- **Harrington, James E.** 12-14-1904 H2 Merchant of Morganfield committed suicide by hanging himself. [12-13-1904 "OM": Died Dec 11.]
- **Harris, Ada (Edwards)** 07-20-1910 H3 Died of consumption July 10 at Linton, IN. Born 28 July 1871 at Hartford. Left husband & 5 children.
- **Harris, Clarlene** 03-15-1911 H1 Son of Robert L. Harris of Welhelmina neighborhood in Todd County died from drinking quart of whiskey. Age 5.
- Harris, Frank E. 08-14-1918 H8 10-18-1918 R1 12-27-1918 R1 08-08-1919 R4 Died Aug 1. Resident Beaver Dam. Left wife, Ophelia, 1 son, 2 daughters & 3 grandchildren. Buried Williams cemetery at McHenry. Widow administratrix of estate brought suit against Render Coal Company.
- Harris, John R. 07-12-1907 R1 Union soldier, Co. F, 35th KY Infantry recently died. [01-12-1907 "OM": Died Jan 10 at Bevier. Age 77. Born Muhlenberg County. Left wife & children.]
- **Harris, Lewis** 06-18-1919 H3 Recently electrocuted in electric chair at Eddyville prison for killing wife in Mason County. (Black)
- **Harris, Lucy** ["Miss"] 12-28-1904 H2 Glasgow: Daughter of Mrs. Mary Harris died. Age 17. Remained as a baby since birth & weighed only 20 pounds.
- Harris, Oma E. ["Miss"] 06-27-1906 H4 Died of lung trouble June 12. Lived Heflin. Age 19. Buried June 13 Woodward's Valley Church. [06-19-1906 "OM": Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. H. C. Harris, 6 brothers & 3 sisters.]
- **Harris, Robert** 06-07-1911 H1 Died of broken neck when fell from wagon about 6 miles from Madisonville. Age 50. Left wife, several children & mother. [05-31-1911 "OM".]
- Harrison, Asberry

 02-13-1907 H8

 02-08-1907 R4

 02-15-1907 R8

 07-121907 R1

 Olaton: Died Feb 8. Age 63. Lived near Barrett's Ferry. Union soldier in Civil War,
 Co. F, 17th KY Infantry. Left wife & several children. Buried Midkiff graveyard. See also 0206-1907 H5, 02-01-1907 R1

- Harrison, Bethel (Carden) 02-05-1908 H6 Died 21 Sep 1907. Born 11 Oct 1880. Member of Huff Creek Baptist Church. Left husband, Cooper Harrison, & 2 children.
- **Harrison, Cora** 03-24-1915 H7 Died March 15 at home at Penrose, AR. Left husband, Al Harrison, & 5 sons. Buried March 16 Hunter, AR.
- **Harrison, Gifford** 07-21-1915 H3 Glasgow: Son of Jasper Harrison died here July 19 from drinking whiskey. Age 5. [07-20 & 07-21-1915 "OM".]
- **Harrison, James** 07-12-1907 R1 Recently died. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. F, 17th KY Infantry.
- Harrison, Louise 07-02-1913 H8 Deanefield: Child died of diabetes June 19. Buried June 21 Aetnaville cemetery. [06-21 & 07-01-1913 "OM": Two-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. C. T. Harrison.]
- Harrison, Marie ["Mrs."] 08-19-1910 R5 Died Aug 11 at Little Rock, AR. Age 44. Gypsy Queen. Buried Aug 15 Oak Hill cemetery in Evansville, IN. Buried beside brother, who was King of Gypsies for many years. Two Gypsy Kings & 1 Queen are buried Oak Hill. [08-16-1910 "OM".]
- **Harrison, Mary Edith** 11-16-1904 H3 Herbert: Child died of pneumonia Nov 12. Buried Nov 13 Blackford in Hancock County.
- Harrison, Millie ["Mrs."] 04-09-1909 R1 Herbert: Funeral at Mt. Aetna April 4.
- Harrison, Monroe 04-02-1913 H6 Barrett's Ferry: Died of complication of troubles March 26. Brother-in-law of Alonzo Petty of Shreve. Left wife, daughters, Misses Olivia & Mary E. Harrison. Buried March 28 Midkiff cemetery.
- Harrison, Mrs. Granville 03-29-1918 R5 01-24-1919 R1 Died in March. Lived 3 miles below Livermore. Since March husband lost entire family, wife & 5 children. Last spring wife & 3 children died of measles & recently 2 others died of influenza. Former resident Narrows. Husband brother of Thomas Harrison of Hartford & Alec Harrison of Dundee.
- **Harrison, Neoma** 12-14-1917 R5 Died at home near Narrows. Widow. Buried Petty burying ground.
- **Harrison, Prudie (Brown)** 04-01-1904 R5 Island: Died March 29 at home here from injuries suffered on March 24 when hit by falling platform. Left husband, 5 children, father, E. P. Brown of here, brother, James Brown & sister, Mrs. Eaton. Buried March 30 Eaton cemetery.
- **Harrison, R.** 05-06-1908 H5 Died after falling from bridge at Rockport May 3. Lived Rochester, NY. Buried near Echols. [05-05-1908 "OM": R. Nye Harrison. May have been murdered.]
- **Hart, Arabella ["Mrs."]** 08-17-1910 H4 Died of paralytic stroke at Cadiz. Age 78. [08-13-1910 "OM".]
- Hart, Eli M. 12-22-1909 H1 12-24-1909 R4 Died Dec 14 at home of daughter, Mrs. W. S. Buchanan in Evansville, IN. Age 86. Former resident Ohio County. Left wife, daughters, Mrs. Buchanan, Mrs. Jo. S. Bennett & Mrs. Alex Bennett of near Beda. Buried Dec 17 Mt. Hermon cemetery at Beda. [12-19-1909 "OM".]
- Hart, Eliza ["Mrs."] 04-27-1917 R5 Princeton: Died near Cerulean April 23. Age 100. Born 21 July 1816.
- **Hart, Geneva ["Miss"]** 04-26-1916 H8 Died of peritonitis April 23 at hospital in Evansville, IN. Age 17. Daughter of Robert Hart of St. Charles in Hopkins County. [04-25-1916 "OM".]
- **Hart, James** ["Rev."] 02-24-1904 H2 Funeral at Folsomville, IN, where he had been pastor of a church for 55 years. [02-23-1904 "OM": Age 76. Baptist minister.]
- **Hart, Mrs. Eli M.** 03-22-1916 H5 03-24-1916 R5 Died Hawesville March 18. Age 80. Left 2 sons & 5 daughters. Buried March 20 Mt. Hermon cemetery in Ohio County.
- **Hart, W. T.** 04-21-1915 H1 Merchant at Dekoven killed by Tom Brantley.
- Hartford, R. H. ["Rev."] 04-25-1919 R1 Killed in auto wreck April 18 in Bowling Green. Brother of Rev. Frank Hartford of Owensboro, who married Miss Annie Tabor of Sulphur Springs. [04-20, 04-25, 05-04 & 05-08-1919 "OM".]
- **Hartsfield, David** 11-20-1912 H8 Pearl Hartsfield administratrix of estate in Ohio County.

- Haselip, William

 11-02-1904 H3 11-04-1904 R5 Old man found dead Oct
 31 on his shanty boat on Green River near Coffman. [11-03 & 11-04-1904 "OM": William Hazelip.]
- Haskins, H. M. 07-20-1904 H3 07-27-1904 H2 Died July 18 at home on East Third Street in Owensboro. Daviess County Judge. [07-19-1904 "OM": Horace Maynard Haskins.]
- Hasson, Jack

 07-25-1900 H1 He & Allen Pulliam killed each other July
 17 in gun fight at Hawesville. Frank Pulliam, brother of Allen, also in fight, but not hurt, they
 lived Patesville. Fight grew out of poker game several months ago. Hasson had killed Jack
 O'Donnel on 25 Dec 1887 at Hawesville just across street from where he died. Given 15 years in
 prison for killing O'Donnel & served 7 before being pardoned by Gov. Brown. About 40. Never
 married & lived with mother. Sister, Kate Shanks, lives in Louisville. [07-18-1900 "OM".]
- Hatcher, Bettie ["Mrs."] 08-24-1910 H1 08-31-1910 H8 08-26-1910 R1 08-26-1910 R4 Died of infirmities Aug 22 at home of son, Moley Hatcher, Centertown. Age 71. Left 3 children & sisters, Mrs. Penn Taylor & Mrs. Joe Bennett of Hartford. Aunt of Mrs. C. P. Igleheart of Smallhous. Buried Aug 23 at Ross Ripple.
- **Hatcher, C. H.** 11-30-1906 R1 Died Nov 13 at home at Rockport. Age 83-4-27. Father of 11 children; survived by 4 children, 19 grandchildren & 9 great-grandchildren. Buried Pond Run.
- Hatcher, Eric Morton 02-05-1919 H1 12-06-1918 R1 Coal miner killed Dec 2 by falling slate at Kimbley Mines. Born 1 July 1890. Married Miss Willie Bishop, 15 Feb 1911. Shortly after marriage parents died and he cared for young siblings. Left wife but no children.
- **Hatcher, Maggie ["Miss"]** 10-02-1912 H8 09-27-1912 R5 Centertown: Died Sep 24 at home here. Buried Sep 25 Ross graveyard.
- **Hatcher, Mollie** 12-03-1913 H1 Died of cancer Nov 30 at home at Centertown. Left 6 children & several brothers & sisters. Buried Dec 1.
- **Hatcher, Mrs. James** 10-24-1906 H3 10-26-1906 R5 Died of old age Oct 22 at home near Centertown. Buried family burying ground at Ross' Ripple.
- **Hatcher, Mrs. Jim** 09-23-1908 H5 Died of stomach trouble Sep 16 at home at Beda. Left husband & 1 child. [09-11-1908 "OM": Buried Mt. Hermon cemetery]
- **Hatcher, T. W.** 04-27-1910 H8 Pioneer citizen of Cave City died at age 72.
- Hathaway, Miller 04-22-1914 H4 Committed suicide by shooting himself April 16 at home of mother, Mrs. Lelia S. Hathaway, on Frederica Street in Owensboro. Age 30. Left mother, brother, Capt. Levy Hathaway, surgeon in US Army & sister, Miss Arria Hathaway. [04-17, 04-18 & 04-26-1914 "OM".]
- **Hathaway, Vera** 02-11-1914 H1 Accidentally shot to death Feb 7 at Evansville, IN by 7-year-old brother. Age 3.
- Haubold, Eva ["Miss"] 02-25-1903 H4 Evansville, IN: Died Feb 18. Age 85.
- Haven, Francis Marion 04-01-1908 H4 04-03-1908 R8 Select: "Frank". Died of pneumonia March 27 at home of son. Lived Flint Springs. Union soldier in Civil War. Wife died March 22 & daughter died March 25 of same illness. Left 3 sons, 2 daughters & several grandchildren. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$6 for service in Civil War & 12-18-1896 R2 born 24 July 1846 Falls of Rough, lost right eye in Civil War, served 17th KY Infantry & 12th KY Cavalry.
- **Haven, H. W. B.** 04-24-1908 R8 Died April 9 of pneumonia. Born 8 Aug 1870. Left wife & 6 children.
- **Havens, c/o Ancel** 05-10-1901 R3 Two-week-old baby died May 7. Lived Cromwell. Buried May 8 Green Brier in Butler County.
- Havens, Mrs. A. 11-23-1917 R5 Bald Knob: Died last week at Cromwell.
- **Hawes, Benjamin W.** 04-24-1912 H4 Died of cancer of stomach April 19 at home at Maceo. Age 66. Born 9 Oct 1845 Daviess County. Left wife, son, George Bright Hawes of Maceo, & sisters, Mrs. Jesse B. Adams of Hawesville & Miss Millie Hawes of Maceo. [04-20 & 04-26-1912 "OM".]
- **Hawes, c/o Everet** 06-16-1911 R1 McHenry: Baby buried June 11 Fisher graveyard.

- Hawes, Dowell C. 09-22-1909 H1 10-06-1909 H5 11-17-1909 H1 11-17-1909 H6 Shot Aug 27 at Evansville, IN by Robert L. Boyd & died Aug 30. Boyd, resident Ohio County, acquitted on grounds of self defense. L & N Railroad section foreman. Left wife. [09-23-1909 "OM".]
- Hawes, Mrs. Ben 01-03-1917 H1 Committed suicide by throwing herself in front of train Dec 30 in Daviess County near Maceo. Age 61. Born Shelbyville. Left son, Bright Hawes, with whom she lived. [12-31-1916 & 01-02-1917 "OM".]
- **Hawk, Lewis** 05-24-1911 H4 Drowned May 17 near Rockport, IN. Age 16. [05-18-1911 "OM": Louis Houk.]
- **Hawkins, Allyne** 01-20-1909 H3 Sebree, Jan 14: Four-year-old child died from burns when her clothes caught on fire. [01-13-1909 "OM".]
- Hawkins, Mrs. Jack 04-01-1910 R4 Herbert: Died March 22. Age 70. Left 7 children & 27 great-grandchildren. Buried Panther Creek Church. [03-23, 03-24 & 03-26-1910 "OM": Elizabeth P. Hawkins died of grip near Whitesville.]
- Hawkins, Thomas 12-10-1902 H2 Sebree: Accidentally shot & killed near here Dec 5 by John Brown. [12-06-1902 "OM": Left wife & 3 children.]
- Hawkins, Thomas 08-09-1905 H2 08-11-1905 R1 Owensboro: Stung to death by bumble bees Aug 7 on farm of John Nave few miles from here. Age 45. [08-08 & 08-09-1905 "OM": Left wife & 3 children. Buried Whitesville.]
- **Haws, Ham** 08-30-1901 R3 Morgantown: Coroner of Butler County drowned at Aberdeen.
- **Hay, Phil** ["Col."] 10-23-1901 H3 Fatally injured when hit by train Oct 19 at Bowling Green. [10-20-1901 "OM".]
- **Hay, Roy** 01-10-1917 H1 He & Herman Madding killed Jan 2 in train wreck near Leitchfield. Resident Falls of Rough. [01-03-1917 "OM".]
- **Haycraft, Erda** 06-05-1912 H7 05-31-1912 R1 Killed by lightning May 28 one-half mile from Leitchfield. Age 24. Left wife & several children.
- Hayden, Arthur 10-11-1916 H1 11-21-1917 H1 10-13-1916 R8 11-16-1917 R1 11-23-1917 R1 Cut & killed in fight 3 miles north of Calhoun Oct 7 by Mans Gibson. Age 23. Gibson convicted of manslaughter and given 2-year prison term. [10-10-1916, 07-19, 07-20, 07-21, 11-13 & 11-16-1917, & 03-20-1918 "OM".]
- **Hayden, Basil** 09-03-1909 R2 Died of infirmities of old age in Nelson County. Born house where died. One of 12 children. Upon election of President Lincoln became recluse vowing to never leave home. Wealthy. Never married. See also 06-28-1899 H4 hermit.
- **Hayden, Earline** 05-07-1915 R1 Mayfield: Daughter of Mrs. Mary Hayden drowned in lard can at Clay Switch 6 miles south of here. Age 1 year & 4 months. [05-06-1915 "OM".]
- **Hayden, George Washington** 02-28-1906 H3 Died of pneumonia Feb 22. Lived near Stanley in Daviess County. Age 62. Born on Washington's birthday. [02-23 & 02-28-1906 "OM".]
- **Hayden, Joe**09-07-1910 H4 Shot & killed by guard at Illinois asylum. Former resident Daviess County. Shot & killed man in Illinois. Brother-in-law of John Hoskisson of Owensboro. [09-02-1910 "OM".]
- **Hayden, s/o Charles R.** 07-06-1910 H1 Died July 1 after being accidentally thrown from buggy. Lived on Livermore Road in Brown's Valley area about 6 miles south of Owensboro. Age 12 months. [07-02-1910 "OM".]
- **Hayes, Charles** 07-21-1916 R3 Dr. Oscar Allen administrator of estate in Ohio County.
- Hayes, George Henry ["Rev."] 03-27-1912 H1 03-29-1912 R1 Died of old age March 25 at home in Henderson. Age 81. Born 26 May 1831 VA. Son of William & Sarah Hayes. Moved to Brandenburg during infancy. Methodist minister since 1851. Married Miss Hannah Kincheloe, 6 Sep 1855. Left wife & children, Dr. J. K. of Hanson, Dr. E. L. of Owensboro, W. Foster Hayes of Owensboro, Mrs. Robert H. Trigg & Miss Clara M. Hayes, both of Henderson, brother, Rev. R. F. Hayes of Hopkinsville & sister, Mrs. Bettie Collins of Russellville. Buried March 26 Fernwood cemetery in Henderson. [03-26-1912 "OM".]

- **Haynes, Aletha** 04-19-1901 R2 Died Feb 14. Member of Cane Run Church. Survived by husband, Tilford Haynes, & 6 children.
- **Haynes, Beatrice** ["Miss"] 06-15-1904 H3 Died June 8 at Whitesville. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John R. Haynes. Invalid over 20 years. Buried June 9. [06-10-1904 "OM".]
- **Haynes, c/o Emmitt** 07-23-1909 R1 Aetnaville: Baby buried July 17 Friendship cemetery.
- Haynes, Frank 04-02-1919 H5 03-28-1919 R8 Rosine: Died March 24 of infirmities of old age at home of daughter, Mrs. Mary Wilson. Resided Horse Branch. Buried March 25 Salem cemetery. [03-27 & 04-03-1919 "OM": Father of William Haynes.]
- **Haynes, Hardin** 05-13-1904 R1 Salem: Died May 6 at home of son, Tilford Haynes, near here. Buried May 7 Salem burying ground.
- Haynes, J. Quint

 03-13-1912 H1

 Died of liver trouble March 9 at home, corner of Frederica Street & Griffith Avenue, in Owensboro. Age 59. Born 16 Feb 1853 Ohio County. In 1874 moved to Whitesville & formed partnership with G. W. Mullen in drug business. In 1897 they opened Mullen & Haynes drug firm on 2nd Street in Owensboro. Left wife, brothers, Scott & Atwell of Owensboro, W. D. of Portland, OR, Clayton & Dexter of Louisville & sisters, Mrs. R. A. Kelly of Calhoun, Mrs. John S. Miller of Owensboro, Mrs. S. D. Cruse of Owensboro & Mrs. Marshall P. Smith of Springfield, MO. [03-10, 03-12 & 03-19-1912 "OM": Wife, Joanna E. Haynes, sisters, Rhoda A. Kelly, Chinese C. Miller, Ella N. Cruse & Louanna Smith. Uncle of A. Roy Miller & Joanna Kelly. Buried Elmwood cemetery.]
- Haynes, Jordan H. 01-11-1905 H2 01-13-1905 R5 Memorial. Died 3 Dec 1904. Member of Haynesville Society of Equity. [12-06 & 12-08-1904 "OM": Died of pneumonia Dec 3 Ohio County in Reynolds neighborhood. Age 74. Left 8 children & several brothers & sisters. Buried Haynes cemetery.]
- **Haynes, Mrs. Oscar (Williams)** 03-13-1903 R2 Died March 7 at home 3 miles northeast of Whitesville. About 30. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John Williams of Owensboro. Left husband, 3 sons & 1 daughter. Buried March 9 Panther Creek Baptist Church.
- Haynes, Robert E. 06-03-1908 H1 06-05-1908 R1 06-12-1908 R8 Died of Bright's disease June 1 at home 2 miles northeast of Hartford. Left wife, & daughter, Miss Beatrice Haynes. Buried June 3 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [06-02 & 06-06-1908 "OM": Age 40. Also survived by mother, Rena Haynes, brothers, O. C. & Alton Haynes of Owensboro, Dr. Delus & Oscar Haynes of Whitesville & sisters, Mrs. J. G. McCarty & Mrs. J. D. Spurrier of Whitesville, Mrs. J. T. May, Mrs. R. E. Massie & Mrs. R. L. Hays of Owensboro & Mrs. T. F. Hays of Rockport, IN.]
- Haynes, Sarah 07-29-1903 H3 08-14-1903 R1 Died July 25 at home at Reynolds. Age 68. Left husband, Jordon H. Haynes, & 8 children. [07-28-1903 "OM": Buried family cemetery on their farm.]
- Hayneys, J. S. ["Rev."] 01-24-1906 H2 Calhoun: Died in McLean County. Age 72 years & 6 months. Left wife & sons, Corthcius G. & James Franklin Hayneys. Buried family cemetery near Crader Hill.
- Hays, Bessie 11-21-1906 H3 Owensboro: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. R. Hays died of burns Nov 16 at home, 1221 West 7th Street. Age 5. [11-17-1906 "OM".]
- **Hays, Bob** 08-17-1910 H5 08-12-1910 R5 Died Aug 10 at Hartford from injuries received when hit by train Aug 8. (Black) See also 08-10-1910 H5
- **Hays, Claude** 10-24-1900 H3 Died of consumption Oct 19 at home in Owensboro. Son of J. R. Hays. Buried Oct 20 Whitesville cemetery.
- **Hays, J. L.** 01-21-1903 H3 Died of heart trouble Jan 19 at home at Whitesville.
- **Hays, Joseph H.** ["Rev."] 05-20-1914 H1 Central City: Died of tuberculosis May 13. Age 89. Former soldier. Retired minister of Northern Methodist Church. Father of 19 children, 4 died as small children & 10 after reaching maturity. Left wife, 3 sons & 2 daughters. [05-15-1914 "OM".]
- Hays, William

 12-12-1900 H2 Found froze to death Sunday. Lived near Rumsey in McLean County. Age 63. Brick mason. Left wife, 2 sons, including C. J. Hays of Calhoun, & 1 daughter. [12-11-1900 "OM".]

- **Hayward, W. B.** ["**Dr.**"] 12-26-1906 H5 Died of pneumonia Dec 22 at Baltimore, MD & buried there. Age 74. Educator. Lived Hartford several years. Father of W. T. Hayward of Baltimore.
- **Hayworth, R. H.** 08-19-1908 H5 08-14-1908 R5 Died of Bright's disease Aug 12 at home of son, J. B. Hayworth, 5 miles southeast of Hartford near Horton. Age 73. Born Tennessee & came to KY early 1860's. Left son, 1 daughter & 4 grandchildren. Buried Aug 13 Bethel cemetery near home.
- **Hazel, Mr.** 12-02-1904 R5 Shot & killed at Hadley by Lon Wilson. [11-15 & 12-03-1904 "OM": Charles Hazel. Left wife & 4 children.]
- **Hazelip, Laura (Higdon)** 02-28-1900 H2 Died Feb 24 from contusion of brain suffered in elevator accident at Leitchfield. Age 28. Left husband, W. W. Hazelip, & daughters, Pearl (age 11) & Gertrude (age 9).
- Head, Altha ["Miss"] 11-22-1916 H5 11-22-1916 H8 11-24-1916 R4 Died of tuberculosis Nov 14 at Fordsville. Age 18-9-9. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Ben J. Head, 3 brothers, including Robert Head of Owensboro & 3 sisters. Buried Fordsville cemetery. [11-16, 11-17 & 12-16-1916 "OM".]
- **Head, Dan** 01-31-1908 R1 02-07-1908 R5 Died Jan 27 city hospital in Owensboro from knife wound inflicted by John Dougherty. Age 14. [01-22, 01-28, 01-29, 02-02 & 02-04-1908 "OM".]
- **Head, Ireland** 12-07-1904 H2 Died at home near Ensor. Age 82. Born Daviess County. [11-26-1904 "OM".]
- **Head, Irvin** 01-22-1909 R4 Herbert: Died at Owensboro. Brother of Mrs. Ellen Ford. [01-12-1909 "OM": Died Jan 11.]
- **Head, William** 07-07-1909 H8 Died July 3 from injuries suffered previous day when team ran away & thrown from his wagon. Lived Griffith neighborhood.
- **Head, William** 02-04-1910 R6 Herbert: Funeral Friday at Bethlehem Church in Daviess County. Lived Owensboro. [02-01-1910 "OM": Died Jan 30.]
- **Heaton, William M.** 08-09-1905 H3 Hit & killed by train between Beaver Dam & McHenry Aug 5. [08-10-1905 "OM": W. H. Keaton.]
- Heavrin, Barbara Ann 05-12-1909 H2 04-30-1909 R8 05-07-1909 R3 Fairview: Died of bronchitis April 21 near Rosine. Age 91. Born Versailles. Mother of Dr. J. H. Heavrin of Hawesville. Aunt of M. L. Heavrin of Hartford. Buried April 22 family burying ground. See also 04-21-1909 H5
- **Heavrin, Frank H.** 09-26-1900 H3 09-28-1900 R3 Died Sep 22 of accidental poisoning in Louisville. Medical student. Brought to Ohio County & buried Sep 23 Brown burying ground about 4 miles northeast of Hartford. Left 6 brothers, including M. L. Heavrin of Hartford, & 2 sisters. [09-23-1900 "OM": Died of morphine overdose. Left brothers, Dr. C. M. of Owensboro, M. L. & Dr. S. H. Heavrin of Louisville and sister, Jessie Heavrin of Louisville.]
- Heavrin, J. P. ["Dr."] 07-01-1908 H5 07-03-1908 R1 02-17-1909 H4 02-17-1909 H5 Died of kidney & heart trouble June 29 in Owensboro. Prominent physician. Age 58. Born 24 Nov 1849 Anderson County. Son of Dr. & Mrs. James H. Heavrin, natives of same county. First practiced medicine Curdsville, 1879-1888, moved to Hawesville 1888, and to Owensboro 18 years ago. Married 1875. Left wife, Sarah E. (Reynolds) Heavrin, daughter, Mrs. Goodloe Morrison, brother, Dr. John Heavrin of Hawesville & sisters, Lizzie Coats, Zella Raley, Sarah & Georgia Heavrin of Ohio County. [06-30-1908 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Heavrin, John

 12-19-1906 H5

 12-21-1906 R1

 "Jack". Died of paralytic stroke Dec 15 at home of brother, Dr. C. M. Heavrin, in Owensboro. Left brothers Drs. C. M. & O. B. of Owensboro, Drs. Sam & Charles of Louisville, Roy & M. L. Heavrin of Hartford, & sisters, Mrs. Jessie Hays & Mrs. George Raley of Louisville. Buried Dec 16 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. See also 10-25-1916 H5 Roy R. Heavrin married Miss Anna Eloda Travers 16 Sep 1916 at Alexandria, VA. [12-15 & 12-16-1906 & 01-07-1907 "OM": John A. Heavrin.]
- **Heavrin, John H.** ["Dr."] 10-05-1910 H4 10-07-1910 R1 Died of asthma Sep 30 at Hawesville. Age 48. Born Ohio County. Practiced medicine Curdsville, Owensboro & moved to Hawesville in 1892. Married Jennie Thixton, daughter of John Thixton of Owensboro, no children born. Brother of late Dr. J. P. Heavrin of Owensboro. Left wife & sisters, Mrs. C. E. Raley,

- Misses Georgia & Sarah Heavrin, all of Ohio County. See also 07-22-1885 H2 received M.D. degree in Louisville 22 June 1885. [10-02-1910 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Heavrin, Stella (Rothchild)
 03-14-1906 H3
 03-09-1906 R5
 03-16-1906 R1
 Died of peritonitis March 7 at home in Louisville. Daughter of Joseph Rothchild. Married 6 Dec 1905 to Dr. Samuel H. Heavrin, dentist. Sister-in-law of M. L. Heavrin of Hartford. Left husband, brothers, Samuel & Sol Rothchild of Owensboro & sisters, Miss Delphine & Sophia Rothchild of Louisville. Buried March 9 in Owensboro. [03-08-1906 "OM".]
- **Heck, Evan** 03-22-1905 H2 Central City: Died at home in Drakesboro. Age 78. [03-19-1905 "OM": Died of infirmities.]
- **Heck, Minnie** ["Mrs."] 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- **Hedden, Frank** 06-01-1917 R5 Killed May 29 in train wreck at Baskett Station. Born near Fordsville. Son of Elaziar Hedden. Left wife & 3 children. Buried May 31 Fordsville. [05-30-1917 "OM": Age 30. Railroad fireman.]
- Hedrick, W. R. ["Prof."] 09-15-1915 H6 09-29-1915 H5 09-17-1915 R5 09-24-1915 R5 Died of stomach trouble Sep 11 at home of father at Oden, IL & buried there. About 55. Former teacher at Hartford College. Married Miss Katie Tanner. Left wife & daughter, Ione. [09-16-1915 "OM".]
- Heer, Ivan 11-04-1914 H4 11-06-1914 R1 He & Miss Ruth Rechman drowned Nov 2 in Ohio River near Evansville, IN. He was about 22 & she 20. They resided at Cave-in-Rock, IL & were eloping to Caseyville, KY to be married. [11-04-1914 "OM".]
- **Heflin, c/o M. D.** 09-30-1914 H8 Simmons: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. M. D. Heflin died of cholera infantum Sep 27.
- **Heflin, Eddie C., Jr.** 12-20-1918 R7 Ceralvo: Child died of influenza & pneumonia Nov 30. Buried here Dec 1.
- **Heflin, Mary (Carson)** 05-29-1908 R5 Memorial by sister. Died 7 Nov 1907. Left husband & little daughter.
- Heifner, Louis

 06-16-1915 H5 Killed by lightning June 14 two miles east of Pellville in Hancock County. Age 40. Left wife & 5 children. [06-15-1915 "OM".]
- **Heitt, T. J.** 09-09-1908 H5 Benton: After he shot wife, Sep 7, shot & killed himself. Age 72. It is believed her injuries will be fatal. [09-09-1908 "OM".]
- **Heldt, d/o Bismark** 09-11-1907 H1 Siamese twin girls born to Bismark & Della Heldt Sep 7 at St. Mary's Hospital in Evansville, IN lived only few hours.
- Helm, Jesse 05-27-1914 H5 05-29-1914 R1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Albert Helm of Adaburg died of dropsy May 23. Age 17. Left parents & 2 brothers. Buried May 24 Antioch cemetery. [05-28-1914 "OM".]
- **Helm, Malinda** ["Mrs."] 05-20-1908 H1 Herbert: Funeral May 15 at Whitesville. Aunt of Will Crowe of here. [05-15 & 05-16-1908 "OM": Died May 14.]
- **Helse, c/o Mr.** 10-28-1904 R5 Two children of Mr. Helse & two of Mr. Witham died in house fire at Coffman last week.
- **Helsley, William** 01-01-1909 R5 Ceralvo: Buried Dec 28 at Drakesboro. Brother of D. R. Helsley of here.
- Helton, Ira
 11-21-1902 R3 Friendship Church: Died Nov 14. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. John Helton, and several brothers & sisters. Buried Nov 15. See also 06-08-1887 H3
- Heltsley, Claude 11-30-1904 H3 11-25-1904 R8 Ceralvo: Died Nov 21 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. D. R. Heltsley. Age 21. Invalid for several years. Buried West Providence cemetery. Also misspelled as 'Hulsley'.
- Heltsley, Samuel
 11-22-1911 H1 Killed Nov 15 when caught in machinery at mine of Greenville Coal Company at Powderly one mile from Greenville. Age 21. Son of J. S. Heltsley. [11-16-1911 "OM".]
- Henderson, James 02-27-1907 H5 02-22-1907 R5 Died of infirmities of old age Feb 20 at home of H. P. Taylor in Hartford. Age 87. Son of Charles Henderson, who was County Clerk of Ohio County for about 25 years soon after its establishment. Buried Feb 21 Oakwood cemetery. [02-23-1907 "OM".]

- Hendricks, David 10-15-1913 H5 Died of infirmities Oct 9 at Sacramento. About 82. Brother of Mrs. Lydia E. Potter of Hartford.
- **Hendricks, J. A.** 11-13-1908 R5 Died Nov 6. Lived near Fordsville. Left wife & several children. Buried Nov 7 Magan. [11-07-1908 "OM".]
- **Hendricks, Mamie** 01-22-1919 H1 Died Oct 22 at Cleaton of flu, which also took her husband. Born 13 Sep 1887. Left 3 small children.
- **Hendricks, R. L. ["Judge"]** 04-16-1913 H6 Central City: Died of pneumonia April 9 at home here. Contractor. [04-11-1913 "OM".]
- **Hendricks, Thad** 06-24-1903 H3 06-26-1903 R3 Drowned in Barnett's Creek near bluffs June 20. Working for Will Hudson. Lived Beech Grove, where taken for burial.
- **Henniger, Jim** 02-04-1910 R2 Olaton: Buried Jan 31 at Short Creek. Uncle of W. B. McDaniel of here.
- **Henning, Albert** 09-14-1904 H3 Died of general debility Sep 6 in Knottsville area. About 70. Left wife & 4 children. Buried Sep 7 St. Lawrence cemetery. [09-09-1904 "OM".]
- Henning, Frank
 01-26-1910 H1
 01-21-1910 R1
 01-21-1910 R5
 02-041910 R3
 Died of typhoid fever Jan 16 at home near Ralph. Son of late John Henning. Left wife,
 Mary Ann Henning, & 3 children. Buried Cates cemetery at Whitesville. [01-15 & 01-19-1910
 "OM".]
- **Henry, George R.**06-08-1906 R1 Died of uraemic poisoning June 5 at home in Calhoun. Born 3 May 1852 McLean County. Son of James & Carolyne Henry. Served as Sheriff of McLean County. [06-06-1906 "OM": Left wife, Emma C. Miller Henry, 3 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Calhoun cemetery.]
- **Henry, John Lewis** 03-24-1915 H5 Irvington: Shot & killed March 19 in fight with E. Stant Garner.
- Henry, Lottie 12-18-1908 R8 Died Dec 10. Left husband, 2 brothers & 1 sister.
- **Henry, R. M.** 05-07-1902 H2 Eastview: Died of catarrh of stomach May 2. Left wife & 8 children. Buried May 3 Union Grove cemetery.
- **Henry, Samuel** 01-29-1909 R2 Died Jan 13 at home of son-in-law, Ed Woodburn, in Central City. Born 10 July 1829 Mason County. Left 5 sons & 3 daughters, Mrs. Durham, Mrs. Cochran & Mrs. Woodburn. Buried Jan 14 Fairmount cemetery.
- **Henry, Tom** 03-01-1918 R1 Died Feb 24 at home in Whitesville. About 50. Former resident Taffy area. Left wife. Buried Feb 26 Union Grove cemetery near Taffy.
- **Herald, John** 02-10-1915 H8 Bennett's: Died Feb 3. Age 83. Old soldier. Buried Feb 5 Brown graveyard.
- **Herald, Mency** 11-06-1918 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of influenza last week at Taylor mines. Son of Neal Herald.
- Hern, James J. 07-08-1904 R1 Hopkinsville: Shot & killed July 4 by son, Mack (about 22), at W. R. Long's saloon. Age 56. He & wife divorced. [07-16-1904 "OM".]
- Herndon, Sarah A.

 12-16-1908 H4 03-17-1909 H3 03-17-1909 H5 Died 11

 Dec 1908 at home near Shreve. Age 94. Married Travis Herndon on 16 Jan 1843. Left daughters, Mrs. Lucy Dotson & Mrs. W. A. Loyd. Buried Dec 12 beside her husband in Pleasant Grove Baptist Church cemetery. Also misspelled as 'Herrington'. [03-14-1909 "OM": Born 29 July 1814. Daughter, Lucy Dalton.]
- **Herndon, Walter** 11-20-1918 H1 Paducah: Shot & killed wife at home of her father, James Blankenship, in Ballard County and then shot & killed himself. Left son. [11-15-1918 "OM": Killed on Nov 14.]
- Herrel, Angeline 02-06-1901 H3 Died of old age Feb 2 at home in Cromwell. About 70. Left 3 sons. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$8 for service of husband in Union Army during Civil War.
- **Herrel, c/o W. O.** 05-02-1900 H3 Rockport: Infant died April 23.
- **Herrel, Robert** 01-29-1904 R4 Render: Son of Mr. & Mrs. L. E. Herrel died Jan 23. Age 2. Buried Jan 24 Pond Run burying ground 6 miles south of here.
- Herrell, Moses 08-26-1908 H4 08-26-1908 H8 08-21-1908 R5 12-08-1909 H4 Prentiss: Died of old age Aug 19 at home of son-in-law, H. E. Shultz. Lived Cool

- Springs neighborhood. Mason. Buried Aug 20 Cool Springs burying ground. H. E. Shultz administrator of estate.
- Herrell, Sarah Frances 04-08-1908 H5 04-15-1908 H8 04-10-1908 R5 04-17-1908 R8 Died April 4 at home at Williams Mines. Left husband L. Everett Herrell. Buried April 5 Pond Run cemetery. [04-09-1908 "OM".]
- Herring, E. L. 02-13-1901 H3 02-20-1901 H3 02-08-1901 R3 07-30-1902 H2 Died of grippe Feb 6 at home in Hartford. Left wife, M. F. Herring, daughters, Miss Ella Herring & Mrs. R. H. Austin, & brother, C. C. Herring of White Plains. Buried Feb 7 Mt. Carmel burying ground at Buford. Ella Herring administratrix of estate. See also 01-30-1901 H 3 & 02-06-1901 H3
- **Herrington, James** 07-12-1911 H7 Drowned at Woodburn 10 miles north of Franklin. Age 21. Son of J. W. Herrington.
- **Hester, Elsie May** 02-28-1912 H8 Child of Mr. & Mrs. W. H. Hester accidentally took strychnine & died Feb 22 at home in Smith's Addition at Owensboro. Buried Feb 23 Elmwood cemetery. [02-24-1912 "OM".]
- **Heston, Silas** 12-27-1916 H4 04-11-1917 H1 Shot & killed Dec 20 at Leitchfield by James Ralp Truesdale. Age 62. Lawyer. [12-22-1916 "OM".]
- **Hewitt, Lafayette** ["Gen."] 02-03-1909 H3 01-29-1909 R1 Died Jan 26 in Frankfort, where president State National Bank. Age 65. Born Hardin County. Famous Confederate soldier of 1st KY Cavalry. [01-28-1909 "OM".]
- **Hewlett, Ada** ["Miss"] 09-02-1914 H1 Madisonville: Died of blood poisoning from broken arm at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Cal Hewlett, near Hanson. Age 13. Buried Providence. [08-29-1914 "OM".]
- Hewlett, D. C. 03-04-1914 H5 Died of cancer of stomach Feb 24. Age 53, Born & resided near Pleasant Ridge. Left wife, son, Coleman, brothers, J. R. & W. H. Hewlett of Pleasant Ridge & T. H. Hewlett of Deleon Springs, FL, & sisters, Miss Bettie Hewlett, Addie Westerfield & Ella Westerfield of Pleasant Ridge. Uncle of Miss Tina Yeiser & brother-in-law of N. A. Yeiser of Hartford. Mother died Feb 12. [02-26 & 02-27-1914 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Hewlett, Mrs. W. T. 02-18-1914 H5 Died of pneumonia Feb 12. Lived Pleasant Ridge area. Age 83. Born Virginia. Husband died about 4 years ago. Left children, Addie Westerfield, Ella Westerfield, Miss Bettie Hewlett, D. C., W. T. & J. R. Hewlett, all of Pleasant Ridge & T. H. Hewlett of Deleon, FL. Grandmother of Miss Tina Yeiser of Hartford. Buried Feb 13 at Owensboro. [02-05, 02-18, 02-20-1914 & 01-03-1915 "OM": Leah Hewlett.]
- Hewlett, W. T. 04-20-1910 H6 Died April 13 at home in Pleasant Ridge area. Born 12 March 1830 Spotsylvania County, VA. Married Miss Leah Smith, 9 Nov 1851. In same year moved to KY locating Shelby County & from there moved to Buford in Ohio County. In 1865 moved to Pleasant Ridge area. Mason. Left wife & children, W. T., Judson, Dave & William Hewlett, Mrs. Ella Westerfield, Mrs. Addie Westerfield & Miss Bettie Hewlett, all of Pleasant Ridge, Buried April 14 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [04-14-1910 "OM".]
- **Hickerson, Herbert** 10-09-1901 H1 Smith Jones (age 13) sentenced to life in prison for stabbing him to death in Warrick County, IN. About 13.
- **Hickey, Mrs. Patrick** 03-11-1903 H2 Leitchfield: Died March 3. Resident Caneyville. Elderly. Left husband. Buried March 4 Catholic cemetery here.
- **Hickman, George W.** 09-19-1906 H2 09-21-1906 R1 Calhoun: Died Sep 17 of complication of diseases at home here. Member Senate of KY Legislature. [09-18-1906 "OM".]
- **Hicks, Charles** 02-06-1901 H3 Resident Calhoun found froze to death Feb 1 two miles from West Louisville. [02-02-1901 "OM".]
- Hicks, Daniel
 03-12-1902 H3
 03-26-1902 H4
 04-30-1902 H3
 02-211902 R3
 03-14-1902 R1
 03-14-1902 R3
 Died of pneumonia Feb 18 on farm 6 miles north of Hartford. Age 70. Born Aug 1831 Ohio County. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. D, 12th KY Cavalry. Buried Feb 19 Patterson graveyard.
- **Hicks, Florence** ["Miss"] 07-25-1917 H3 Died of typhoid fever July 22. About 17. Daughter of Jim Hicks of Route 5 & sister of Lee Hicks of Hartford. Buried Patterson cemetery. [07-26-1917 "OM".]

- **Hicks, G. S.** 01-05-1912 R3 Died Dec 6 at Livermore. Born 1839 near Calhoun. Married Miss Martha Brown of Ohio County in Dec 1860. They had 3 children, Mrs. Flora Hocker of Madisonville, Misses Edna & Mantie Hicks. Buried Oak Hill cemetery.
- **Hicks, Martha** 07-30-1913 H1 Died of infirmities July 18 at home on 4th Street, Calhoun. Age 88. Lived same house 60 years. Widow 30 years. Buried Oak Hill cemetery.
- **Hicks, Mrs. Lee** 03-14-1919 R5 Died of tuberculosis March 8 at home. Buried March 9 Green River cemetery.
- **Hicks, Robert** 02-22-1905 H2 Elizabethtown: Died of hydrophobia Feb 18. Resident Locust Grove neighborhood.
- Hicks, Shelby ["Capt."] 11-25-1908 H1 Died of paralysis last week in Owensboro. Age 74. Union soldier in Civil War, captain of Co. K, 17th KY Infantry. Worked Revenue Service for almost 40 years. Left wife & 3 children. [11-20-1908 "OM": Died Nov 19.]
- Hicks, Victoria 02-05-1913 H4 Henderson: Burned to death Jan 31 at home near here. [02-02-1913 "OM".]
- Higdon, Charles V. 02-12-1913 H1 Leitchfield: Died of typhoid fever Feb 5 at home here. Age 38. County Attorney of Grayson County past 3 years. Left wife & 3 small children. [02-06-1913 "OM".]
- **Higdon, Thomas B.** 04-11-1917 H4 08-08-1917 H1 03-08-1918 R1 03-15-1918 R1 Hit & killed by train at Rockport in Ohio County April 7. Age 19. Corporal Co. K, 3rd KY Regiment of National Guard from Owensboro. Sent to home at Kirk in Breckinridge County for burial. John T. Higdon administrator of estate. [04-08 & 04-12-1917 "OM".]
- Higgs, Lloyd 07-26-1916 H1 Shot & killed in Nov 1915 in McLean County in fight by Ivo Sebald, who was acquitted. [11-03-1915, 01-21 & 07-23-1916 "OM": Shot & killed Nov 2.]
- Higgs, Matthias

 12-25-1918 H5

 06-04-1919 H4

 12-27-1918 R8

 01-241919 R1

 05-30-1919 R1

 08-22-1919 R1

 Soldier killed in action overseas. Corporal.
 Resident Fordsville. [12-19, 12-22-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM": Died July 23 in Europe. Son of T. J. Higgs of Pellville.]
- **Higgs, Sallie A.** 01-29-1904 R1 Owensboro: Died Jan 24 of old age. Lived Brown's Valley. Age 99. Lived Daviess County since married about 80 years ago. Left son, Sam Higgs. Buried Green Brier Church. [01-27-1904 "OM".]
- **Hightower, Pass** 03-02-1904 H3 Committed suicide by hanging himself. Lived 7 miles south of Elkton.
- Hill, c/o Jack 10-05-1900 R3 Centertown: Infant died Sep 29. Buried Sep 29 James Rowe graveyard.
- Hill, Elijah 04-01-1903 H3 Died March 27. Lived Philpot. Age 69. Left 1 son. [03-28-1903 "OM".]
- Hill, F. M. ["Rev."] 10-07-1908 H3 He & wife drowned Sep 30 in Chaplin River 2 miles south of Chaplin. Married 3 days earlier in Louisville. He was 38. Son of John L. Hill of Chaplin. Methodist minister. Left 2 sons, oldest 14. Wife formerly Miss Margaret Bellwood daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Eugene Bellwood of Croppers.
- Hill, Golda May 08-04-1909 H2 08-06-1909 R3 08-27-1909 R3 Died June 17. Age 17 months & 10 days. Memorial by mother, Mrs. S. Hill.
- **Hill, Homer** 02-21-1906 H3 Committed suicide by shooting himself Feb 16 in Henderson. Age 26. Son-in-law of Thomas H. Bennett. Left wife. [02-17-1906 "OM".]
- **Hill, Isaiah** 07-09-1913 H1 Young man struck & killed by lightning July 3 in Washington County near Chaplin. [07-05-1913 "OM".]
- Hill, Ivena 03-03-1909 H4 01-29-1909 R1 01-29-1909 R4 Ceralvo: Died of consumption Jan 21 at home of sister, Mrs. Rosco Williams, of near here. Age 20. Left husband, Clarence Hill, baby, 3 brothers & 5 sisters. Buried Jan 22 West Providence Church.
- Hill, J. B. 01-25-1911 H4 Died of abscess of lung Jan 22 at home in Magan area. Age 72. Born 29 Jan 1838 Edmonson County 18 miles from Brownsville. Moved to Ohio County 1893. Married 3 times, 13 children born to him, all survive. Also left wife.
- **Hill, Jesse** 02-19-1913 H5 Died Feb 17. Lived Centertown. Wife of S. B. Hill. Buried Feb 18 Lone Star cemetery.

- Hill, Jesse C. 07-17-1918 H2 07-24-1918 H1 07-12-1918 R8 Died of tuberculosis July 11 Bend area of Green River in Ohio County near South Carrollton. Left wife, son, Roy, daughters, Marion & Louise, 1 brother & 1 sister. On July 12 first person buried new Smallhous burying ground. See also 03-08-1901 R3 married Miss Ollie Maddox 24 Feb 1901 in Evansville, IN.
- **Hill, John** 04-17-1907 H4 Hopewell: Died of painter's colic April 11 at Rockport. Lived Rochester. Taken to Little Bend for burial.
- Hill, Lou

 12-27-1912 R1 01-01-1913 H5 Died of paralytic stroke
 Dec 26 at home in Hartford. Age 52 last May. Wife died many years ago. Keeper of Arsenal at
 Frankfort during administration of Gov. Buckner, at that time half-brother, Capt. Sam E. Hill,
 formerly a lawyer of Hartford was KY Adjutant General. Buried Dec 27 Oakwood cemetery.
- Hill, Lucy 07-06-1910 H1 07-20-1910 H7 07-27-1910 H8 07-15-1910 R7 Smallhous: Died of consumption July 1 at home near here. Born 15 June 1870 TN. Married March 1894 in Texas. Left husband, Daniel A. Hill, & 2 daughters. Buried July 2 Nelson.
- Hill, Mrs. John 05-11-1910 H5 05-13-1910 R5 Died April 28 at home near Owensboro. Niece of Mrs. L. B. Loney. Buried family burying ground near Beech Grove. [04-29 & 04-30-1910 "OM".]
- Hill, Naomi (Baird)

 O4-03-1912 H5

 Died March 29 at home of daughter, Mrs.

 Dr. F. O. Young, in Louisville. Born Hartford. Daughter of Judge A. A. Baird. Widow of Samuel Ewing Hill, prominent lawyer, who died about 8 years ago. Left daughters, Mrs. Young, Mrs. A. B. Lancaster of Louisville & Mrs. Albert France of New Rochelle, NY.
- Hill, Samuel Ewing ["Capt."]

 06-08-1904 H1 Died last week at home of daughter, Mrs. A. B. Lancaster, in Lexington. Born 30 Jan 1844 Morgantown. Son of Daniel S. Hill, who at death was County Judge of Ohio County. Both parents born Butler County of Virginia parentage. Moved to Hartford 1852. Union soldier in Civil War. In Aug 1862 joined company raised by brother, Capt. John W. Hill, 12th KY Cavalry. For first 18 months was orderly sergeant & when brother was killed at Knoxville made Captain, later brevetted Major by KY Gov. for meritorious service, mustered out 1865. Lawyer, admitted to bar 1866, & practiced at Hartford. Served as KY Senator from Ohio County for 12 years & KY Adjutant General under Gov. Buckner. Past 7 years serving as US Commissioner. Moved to Lexington 1892. Left daughters, Mrs. Lancaster, Mrs. Albert France of NY & Mrs. F. O. Young of Lexington. See also 01-30-1878 H2, 02-10-1886 H2 & 02-16-1887 H1 & "OMI" of 01-28-2008 p3B source of expression "Where in Sam Hill is ..."
- Hill, William

 08-14-1901 H2 Superintendent of Nelson County Poor Farm shot & killed Aug 10 by inmate, Elijah Hazel. Age 28. Left wife & 2 children. [08-11-1901 "OM".]
- Hill, Willie 07-31-1901 H1 Son of Edward Hill drowned in water barrel at Nebo. Age 6. [07-25-1901 "OM".]
- Hilliard, Mary ["Mrs."] 10-21-1908 H9 10-23-1908 R5 Died of tuberculosis Oct 19 at home in Asheville, NC. Widow of Thomas Hilliard. Sister of Mrs. Maggie Griffin of Hartford. [10-20-1908 "OM".]
- Hillyard, Cassie (Riley)

 08-19-1908 H1

 08-19-1908 H5

 09-23-1908 H5

 08-14-1908 R1

 08-21-1908 R4

 09-04-1908 R1

 09-25-1908 R5

 Died of hemorrhage Aug 12 at home in Fredonia. Age 21. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. C. Riley of Hartford. Married John E. Hillyard about year ago. Born & reared in Hartford, where buried Aug 14 Oakwood cemetery. [08-21-1908 "OM".]
- **Himes, Clara** 06-14-1916 H4 06-21-1916 H8 Died near Rockport June 8. Left husband, J. Thomas Himes, & 3 children.
- Himes, Jessie 11-14-1900 H3 11-16-1900 R3 Little son of Mr. & Mrs. William Himes of Hartford died of dysentery Nov 11. Age 2. Buried Nov 12 family cemetery.
- Himes, Ruth 04-28-1909 H5 05-26-1909 H3 04-30-1909 R5 Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. C. C. Himes died of pneumonia April 24 at home 2 miles west of Hartford. Buried April 25 Central Grove burying ground. [05-01-1909 "OM".]
- Hinchee, Cicero M. 07-23-1909 R5 08-06-1909 R5 Died of consumption July 17 at home in Centertown. Mason. Buried July 18 Lone Star Church. [07-23 & 07-24-1909 "OM".]

- **Hinchee, Jacob D.** 11-29-1905 H3 Died Oct 25 at Clarksville, AR. Former resident Ohio County. Born 1825 Logan County.
- **Hindman, James R.** 10-16-1912 H1 Died of heart failure at Columbia. Age 75. Union soldier in Civil War. Served as KY Lt. Governor 1883-87.
- Hines, Chattie 08-08-1902 R2 Mt. Vernon: Wife of T. Hines died of lung trouble Aug 4.
- Hines, Emma
 11-17-1909 H2
 11-12-1909 R1
 Committed suicide Nov
 10 by shooting herself in Owensboro. About 35. Frequently arraigned in police court for
 conducting immoral house. Formerly lived Ohio County. Left small daughter & parents, Mr. &
 Mrs. W. R. Hines, of Warren County. [11-11 & 11-12-1909 "OM": Age 30. Formerly married
 to Thomas Connor. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Hines, Essie** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District. (Black)
- Hines, Ira 07-02-1919 H1 07-04-1919 R5 Sixteen-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. Tom Hines of Rosine area killed by lightning while working in corn field with brothers, Clarence & John. Buried June 27 Rosine cemetery. [07-03-1919 "OM".]
- **Hines, James D.** 06-14-1911 H1 Buried beside wife at Bowling Green, she died about year ago. Confederate soldier in Civil War.
- **Hines, John B.** 04-21-1905 R2 Died of Bright's disease April 6. Age 73-2-14. Born 23 Jan 1832. Left several children.
- Hines, Margaret 12-14-1904 H2 Dundee: Elderly resident died few days ago. (Black)
- **Hines, Mrs. Alfred** 06-05-1903 R3 Died June 2 at home near Dundee. Buried June 3.
- **Hines, Robert B.** 12-16-1903 H2 Died Dec 12. Resident Bowling Green. Father of Henry B. Hines.
- **Hinton, c/o Guy** 05-24-1907 R4 Herbert: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Guy Hinton died May 11.
- **Hinton, c/o S.** 11-18-1903 H3 Eastview: Infant died near Adaburg Nov 8 of burns suffered on Nov 6. Buried Bell's Run cemetery. See also 04-15-1896 H3 Silas Hinton of Westerfield married Miss Sudie Bartlett 7 April 1896 in Rockport, IN.
- **Hinton, Emma ["Miss"]** 11-25-1908 H8 11-20-1908 R8 Herbert: Died Nov 17 of consumption at home of sister, Mrs. Willis F. (Dell) Corley, here. Sister of Guy Hinton of here & John Hinton of Render. Buried Nov 18 Karn's Grove Burying ground in Daviess County. [11-19-1908 "OM".]
- **Hinton, George W.** 11-15-1916 H8 11-10-1916 R5 Eastview: Died Nov 6 at home at Westerfield. Age 88.
- Hinton, Mary Emma 04-11-1906 H3 Herbert: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Guy Hinton died of pneumonia April 2. Niece of Johnnie Hinton & Miss Emma Hinton of Render. Buried April 3 Panther Creek.
- Hinton, R. T. 10-12-1904 H3 10-14-1904 R1 Also listed as "Zeke". Died Oct 8 Maceo in Daviess County. Struck in stomach with tobacco stop by son, Phil, couple of days before. Coroner's inquest ruled died of peritonitis or natural causes. Age 50. [10-11-1904 "OM: R. G. Hinton.]
- Hipsley, Irad

 02-14-1912 H5 02-16-1912 R1 02-16-1912 R4 Died Feb
 12 suddenly of heart failure at home near Heflin. Age 90 years & 3 months. Born 12 Nov 1821 in
 house where he died. Uncle of Mrs. S. E. Duke of Hartford. Married 1858, wife died many years
 ago, 2 children born, one died infancy. Left daughter, Mrs. Mary Riggs, 3 grandchildren & 2
 great-grandchildren. Buried Feb 13 family burying ground near Shinkle Chapel. See also 09-221911 R26B & 11-24-1911 R2 Civil War recollections by him.
- Hirsch, William 05-10-1912 R5 05-10-1912 R8 Died May 1. Age 69. Born Louisville. Lived Narrows. Union soldier in Civil War. Harness maker. Left wife, formerly Miss Lucy Maples of Hartford. Buried May 2 Gentry graveyard.
- **Hite, Ben** 05-02-1906 H3 Killed by lightning April 28 at home at Habit. [04-29 & 05-01-1906 "OM".]

- **Hix, Mary (Carson)** 06-22-1906 R1 Died of cancer at Wray, CO. Born No Creek near Hartford. Daughter of Thomas & Deliah Carson. Wife of George Hix. Buried Wray.
- Hoagland, c/o John 03-25-1904 R8 Buford: Youngest child of family died of spinal meningitis March 22. [03-30-1904 "OM": Buried March 23 Barnett's Creek Baptist Church.]
- **Hoagland, Hardin** 03-24-1915 H8 03-19-1915 R5 Clear Run: Died March 16 of infirmities. Age 77. Left wife & 7 children. Buried Clear Run cemetery. [03-19 & 03-27-1915 "OM": Died of senility at age 75. Survivors include children, Bud, Patrick & Lizzie Hoagland.]
- Hoagland, Margaret Wise

 12-01-1915 H5

 12-03-1915 R5

 Died of typhoid fever Nov
 27 at home in Clear Run neighborhood. Age 77-11-11. Married William H. Hoagland in April
 1861, 2 sons & 6 daughters born. Husband & daughter deceased. Left 7 children, 2 brothers & 2
 sisters. Buried Nov 28 Clear Run cemetery. [12-02 & 12-10-1915 "OM": Sister of Mrs. M. E.
 Taylor.]
- Hoagland, Mary Gladys

 06-15-1910 H5

 07-29-1910 R2

 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs.

 W. P. Hoagland of Clear Run area died of meningitis of brain June 12. Age 4. Born 8 March
 1906. Buried June 13 Clear Run burying ground. [06-16-1910 "OM".]
- Hoard, Glover
 03-03-1915 H1 05-26-1915 H1 02-25-1916 R3 Madisonville:
 He & Demmett Woodruff shot to death Feb 25 in Woodruff's store near Hamby Station. Age 23 & single. Clerk in Woodruff's store. Left parents. Jim Robinson, Floyd Crayner & 3 others charged with killings. Robinson later found not guilty. [02-27, 02-28-1915 & 02-20-1916 "OM"]
- Hoback, William

 08-17-1904 H2

 08-19-1904 R1

 Owensboro: He & Harvey
 Allen, both young men of Daviess County, hit & killed by train Aug 14 four miles west of here.
 Age 20. Born France. Both lived Bon Harbor mines, where he was bookkeeper. [08-16-1904 "OM".]
- **Hobbs, Sam** 12-14-1904 H2 Herbert: Resident here died Dec 8. Buried Dec 9 at Aetnaville.
- Hobbs, Vernon C. 04-05-1901 R2 Son of Mr. & Mrs. John W. Hobbs of near Herbert died March 26 of whooping cough & pneumonia. Age 14 years & 10 months. Buried Mt. Etna. [03-29-1901 "OM".]
- **Hobdy, Mrs. Joe** 12-06-1911 H5 Prentiss: Died Nov 27. Buried Nov 28 Patterson graveyard near here.
- **Hobdy, s/o Joe** 04-26-1911 H8 Prentiss: Three-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. Joe Hobdy buried April 9 Patterson graveyard near here.
- Hocker, Alonzo C. 04-03-1901 H3 Killed in action on March 9 at San Louis Isabel in Philippines. Corporal in 16th Infantry. Enlisted at Evansville, IN March 1899. Son of Henry D. Hocker of Philpot in Daviess County. Brother of Prof. J. B. & Richard Hocker of Hartford. See also 01-19-1887 H3 & 02-09-1887 H3 H. Davage Hocker of Sutton, where he had been postmaster has moved to Daviess County. [03-28-1901 "OM": "Lonnie". Age 23. Left parents, brothers, Martin, J. B., Richard, Charles, Luther & 2 others & 1 sister. Buried Hix cemetery at Sutherland in Daviess County.]
- **Hocker, Bettie** 08-02-1911 H8 08-04-1911 R8 Central Grove: Died July 25 at home near here. Wife of John T. Hocker. Buried July 26 West Providence.
- **Hocker, Clayton** 06-17-1914 H4 Beaver Dam: Killed in cement factory at Chanute, KS last week. Son of William Hocker of near Cromwell & son-in-law of James Cox of Pinchico. Left wife & 2 children. Returned here & buried June 15 Liberty Church. [06-26-1914 "OM".]
- **Hocker, E. F.** 02-07-1919 R5 Died last week at home of daughter, Mrs. Hattie Nagol, at Washington, IN. Resident McHenry. Father-in-law of James Rowe. Buried Leitchfield.
- Hocker, Earl J. 04-04-1917 H1 04-11-1917 H3 04-18-1917 H4 03-30-1917 R1 04-06-1917 R8 Died March 29 at Akron, OH from injuries suffered when hit by auto. Age 20. Nephew of J. W. Hocker of Hartford. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Scioto Hocker of Centertown. Buried March 31 Walton's Creek cemetery. [04-12-1917 "OM".]
- **Hocker, Fannie (Sowders)** 05-06-1914 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of kidney trouble April 28. Age 55. Daughter of Samuel Sowders. Left husband, Philip E. Hocker, 3 sons & 3 daughters.

- Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church. [04-30-1914 "OM": Sister of Mrs. J. R. Sowder of Owensboro.]
- **Hocker, Greenberry D.** 06-13-1900 H3 04-15-1903 H3 H. R. Hocker administrator of estate.
- **Hocker, Gussie** 05-08-1918 H1 05-15-1918 H4 Beaver Dam: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Wes Hocker died May 5 following operation for appendicitis in Louisville. Age 9. Buried Sunnyside cemetery.
- **Hocker, J. Will** 12-26-1900 H3 Killed Dec 25 when thrown from his wagon and run over 1 & 1/2 miles southeast of Beaver Dam. Son of late John C. Hocker and nephew of Harrison Austin with whom he was living. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p5D from Beaver Dam "New Wrinkle" 01-03-1901. [12-26-1900 "OM".]
- Hocker, John T. 10-30-1912 H1 10-30-1912 H4 11-13-1912 H8 11-27-1912 H4 Died Oct 23. Age 74. Married Laura S. E. Maddox, 1863, 2 sons & 1 daughter born, Nannie died infancy, sons, Joe & Sciota survive. Wife died 1875. Married 2nd Bettie Rhoads, she died 1911, 1 son, & 3 daughters born, Barney, Mary, Sadie & Meck, they survive. Buried Oct 24 West Providence Church.
- Hocker, John Wes
 07-24-1907 H5
 07-26-1907 R5
 Died at Hopkinsville asylum July 20. Age 77. Returned to Ohio County & buried July 21 East Providence burying ground. See also 02-21-1906 H3 sent to asylum at Hopkinsville. [07-24 & 07-26-1907 "OM": Father of 4 boys & 4 girls, 2 children deceased.]
- Hocker, Manerva (Williams)

 06-28-1905 H3

 06-30-1905 R5

 Died June 23 at home in Goshen neighborhood. Eldest child of Jerry & Cyntha (Morton) Williams. Widow of Philip Hocker. Left daughter, Miss Anna Hocker, brothers, E. T., Will & Min Williams, & sister, Mrs. Henry Duke. Buried Goshen cemetery.
- Hocker, Mrs. Loyd

 03-08-1911 H8 03-17-1911 R6 Beaver Dam: Died March
 3. Buried March 5 Providence cemetery at Prentiss. [03-14-1911 "OM": Left husband, 2 brothers & 2 sisters.]
- **Hocker, Mrs. S. J.** 12-14-1917 R5 Died at Stanford. Widow. Sister of G. G. Fair & aunt of Will Fair, both of Hartford.
- **Hocker, Mrs. Zack** 02-23-1906 R8 Smallhous: Died of consumption at home here. Buried last Wednesday Reid burying ground.
- **Hocker, N. B.** 10-13-1909 H4 Died of old age Sep 28 at home of son in Springfield, IL. Age 89-3-1. Born KY. Former resident Ohio County. Left 3 sons & 1 daughter of Springfield, 1 son of Ewing, MO, 1 daughter of Beaver Dam, 24 grandchildren & 3 greatgrandchildren.
- Hocker, Sallie
 01-25-1905 H3 Died of infirmities Jan 16 at Springfield, IL.
 Age 76. Former resident Goshen neighborhood. Left husband, Napoleon Hocker, 4 sons & 3 daughters.
- **Hocker, Sallie Dee ["Miss"]** 06-24-1903 H3 07-08-1903 H2 06-26-1903 R3 Died June 22 suddenly of heart failure at home near Beaver Dam. Survived by mother, Mrs. Philip (Manerva) Hocker. Buried June 23 Goshen burying ground.
- Hocker, W. R. W. 08-01-1917 H8 07-27-1917 R3 Died July 24 at home of son, J. W. Hocker, in McHenry. Age 80. Wife died over 20 years ago. Left children, Florence Mauzy of Webster County, John W. Hocker, Mrs. Delaney Mefford of Prentiss & Jasper C. Hocker of McHenry. Uncle of Ozna Shultz of Hartford. Buried July 25 East Providence cemetery. [07-31-1917 "OM": Weaver Hocker. Also survived by 1 brother & 2 sisters.]
- **Hocker, Willie** 05-27-1914 H8 Central Grove: Died May 25 at home here. Left wife & daughter, Mrs. Chester Stewart. Buried Central Grove Church.
- Hockersmith, Lorenzo Dow
 05-05-1915 H8 Died April 29 at home at Madisonville. Age
 82. Confederate Captain in Civil War, successfully planned escape of Gen. Morgan & men from
 Columbus, Ohio penitentiary, with Morgan during famous raid through KY, Indiana & Ohio.
 [04-30-1915 "OM": Buried Odd Fellows cemetery in Madisonville.]
- Hodges, Asa W. 08-24-1904 H3 09-07-1904 H3 08-19-1904 R5 10-07-1904 R1 01-25-1905 H2 Died of consumption of bowels Aug 17 Beaver Dam area. Age 74. Buried Aug 17 Beaver Dam cemetery, 6 sons were pallbearers. D. B. Rhoads administrator of estate. See also 08-10-1904 H3 [08-20 & 08-25-1904 "OM".]

- **Hodges, John** 02-10-1904 H2 Howard Tate of Owensboro accused of killing him on Dec 25 in fight at Huntingburg, IN. [12-27 & 12-29-1903, 01-07 & 01-10-1904 "OM": Shot to death on Dec 24 by Howard Pate of Owensboro.]
- **Hodges, Mrs. J. A.** 02-20-1914 R5 Died at home at Herchel in Butler County. Former resident Ohio County. [02-21-1914 "OM": Survived by husband.]
- **Hodges, Squire** 03-04-1914 H5 Died Feb 28 at county alms house following amputation of leg. Injured in brick kiln at Beaver Dam. (Black)
- **Hodges, W. T.** 03-04-1908 H1 Farmer of Daviess County killed Feb 29 when his team ran away. Former resident Hardin County. [03-01-1908 "OM": W. C. Hodges.]
- **Hoffman, Leary (Westerfield)**11-16-1917 R8 Fordsville: Died of pneumonia Nov 9 at home of grandfather, Rev. R. J. Brandon, few miles west of here. Age 24. Daughter of I. A. Westerfield & sister of Mrs. Wymond (Elsie) Richards. Married M. A. Hoffman last June. Buried Friendship burying ground.
- **Hoffner, Mrs. George** 10-25-1911 H8 Taylor Mines: Died Oct 20. Buried here.
- **Hogan, Mrs. W. A.** 08-21-1901 H3 She, 2 sons & daughter, among those who drowned when steamer, "City of Golconda", capsized in storm near Paducah. Lived Paducah. [08-20-1901 "OM": Died Aug 18.]
- **Hoheimer, Ford** 08-06-1902 H2 Infant son of B. L. & Ina V. Hoheimer recently died.
- **Hoheimer, Mary E.** 08-13-1919 H1 Died Aug 9. Age 80. Buried Bell's Run cemetery. See also 04-26-1895 R2 granted a pension.
- Hoheimer, William 11-02-1906 R1 01-16-1907 H5 "Bill". Narrows: Found dead Oct 29 in Adams Fork Creek under I. C. Railroad bridge. Formerly lived Horton, where he has wife & children. Burial expenses paid by County. [11-03-1906 "OM".]
- Hoke, Sally (Peyton) 08-21-1914 R5 Died of paralytic stroke in Louisville. Age 75. Born Hartford. Sister, Sallie Peyton Crowe, recently died. Left several grandchildren. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.
- Holbrook, Al G.

 01-04-1905 H3

 02-08-1905 H3

 01-06-1905 R1

 01-131905 R4

 Died of blood poisoning Jan 3 at home in Ohio County near Maxwell, where engaged in mercantile business. Age 58. Brother of Oscar & John D. Holbrook & uncle of Rowan Holbrook of Hartford. Left wife. Buried Jan 4 Woodward's Valley. [12-31-1904, 01-04 & 02-04-1905 "OM": Also survived by brothers, Wilfred & R. Holbrook, & sister, Mrs. Joe Jones.]
- Holbrook, Fannie 05-23-1917 H1 05-18-1917 R5 Died May 15 at home of son, Sam Holbrook, near Buford. Age 86. Widow of Robert Holbrook. Stepgrandmother of Rowan Holbrook of Hartford. Buried Mt. Carmel cemetery. [05-18-1917 "OM": Left sons, John & Sam of Ohio County, Robert of Henderson, Winifred of Owensboro & Burch Holbrook of South Carrollton & daughters, Mollie Murray & Sarah Ficklin of Buford.]
- Holbrook, W. O. 01-06-1915 H9 01-13-1915 H3 01-08-1915 R5 Died of heart failure Jan 4 at home of son, Rowan Holbrook, on Washington Street in Hartford. Age 74. Wife died 4 June 1890. Only daughter, Laura, died age of 7 about 39 years ago. Only sister, Mrs. R. A. (Martha) Rowan died about 8 hours earlier on Jan 3. Left son, Rowan Holbrook, 5 half-brothers & 3 half-sisters. Buried Jan 5 Oakwood cemetery. [01-05, 01-08 & 01-16-1915 "OM": William O. Holbrook also left grandchildren, McHenry & Mariam Holbrook & half-brother, R. K. Holbrook of Owensboro.]
- **Holder, Leonard** 03-01-1916 H5 02-25-1916 R5 Recently died in Butler County. Father of Miss Etta Holder of Hartford.
- **Holder, Mrs. James (Young)** 12-20-1905 H1 Hawesville: Committed suicide by shooting herself. Age 19. Left husband, his 2nd wife, & 7-month-old baby. [12-13-1905 "OM": Married nearly 2 years. Also survived by father, James Young.]
- **Holder, Mrs. John** 03-28-1919 R1 Died near Earlington recently. One week later husband married Miss Eddie May Duncan.
- Holderman, Dena
 10-31-1917 H5
 10-31-1917 H8
 11-02-1917 R1
 Died of tuberculosis at Santa Fe, NM. Attended funeral of mother, Mrs. Maude Graves, on Oct 6 at Hartford. Wife of P. J. Holderman. Granddaughter of Jake Westerfield & niece of Westerfield brothers at Dundee. Buried Oct 31 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [10-31 & 11-06-1917 "OM".]

- **Holeman, John** 06-08-1904 H2 Train fireman killed June 4 in collision on I. C. Railroad at Horse Branch.
- **Holeman, John** 10-21-1908 H10 Shot & killed about week ago at Dawson Springs by Floyd Snyder. [10-15-1908 "OM".]
- Holland, David

 12-07-1910 H1 Struck & killed by train Dec 1 at Central City. Left wife & 2 children. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Buried family burying ground near Central city. [12-02-1910 "OM": Age 69.]
- Holland, Elton 12-04-1908 R6 12-25-1908 R6 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John Holland died Oct 29. Born 13 Nov 1907. Left parents & 2 brothers. Buried Mt. Hermon graveyard.
- **Holland, L. Walter** 06-17-1914 H1 Murray: Committed suicide by shooting himself June 11. Chief of police there. Served 2 terms as sheriff of Calloway County.
- Holland, Lydia A. 05-07-1902 H3 05-28-1902 H3 05-09-1902 H3 Died of consumption May 3 at home near No Creek. Resident No Creek neighborhood. Born 3 March 1879. Left husband, John W. Holland, & 3 small children. Buried May 4 Mt. Hermon burying ground. [05-08-1902 "OM": Lydia Alice Holland.]
- Holland, Si 07-22-1908 H1 Hit & killed by train July 18 at Central City. Age 53. Left several grown children. [07-19-1908 & 10-22-1909 "OM": Silas Holland. Also left wife, Sarah J.]
- **Holland, W. Gordon** 05-05-1915 H1 He & Rodman Sherrard killed when auto hit by train at Vine Grove April 29. Age 34. Son of John Holland.
- Holley, Lizzie ["Miss"] 09-26-1900 H3 Committed suicide at Fordsville by taking morphine. Age 17. Brother killed by train about year ago & two months ago sister, age 20, committed suicide at Point Pleasant in Ohio County. Left parents, who are now childless.
- Holloway, Louise 06-08-1917 R4 Killed June 6 when auto struck by traction car at Watson's Crossing 3 miles north of Henderson. Age 17. Also killed Jennie Milner, 17, Duncan Clore, 16 & Nellie Baskett, 16. [06-07 & 06-08-1917 "OM".]
- Holloway, Mahola A.
 03-26-1915 R5 Cromwell: Died of pneumonia Jan 31 at home of daughter, Mrs. Z. R. Taylor, at Cromwell. Age 90. Born 17 Dec 1824. Left children, Mrs. Susan Taylor, Mrs. Caroline Riley of Texas, Mrs. Matilda J. Taylor of OK, Mrs. J. R. Taylor of Cromwell & Mrs. Margaret Napier of Neafus. Buried old home place near Neafus.
- Holloway, William

 12-31-1909 R1 01-14-1910 R4 Rosine: "Billy". Died
 Dec 12. Age 101. Born 13 Feb 1808 Massieville, Blount County, TN. Married about 1831 Miss
 Jane Lee, she died about 1889; relative of Gen. Robert E. Lee. Moved to Butler County about
 1868 & to near Rosine in 1869. Father of 5 sons & 2 daughters. Lived with son & daughter-inlaw, J. M. & Jennie Holloway. Buried Rosine cemetery. Name also misspelled as Halloway &
 Holiday. See also 04-07-1909 H1, 04-16-1909 R6, 11-24-1909 H1 & 11-26-1909 R4
- **Hollowell, Joe** 04-24-1912 H4 One of 5 miners killed April 21 in explosion at Coil Coal Company mine at Madisonville. Age 27. Left wife & 1 child.
- Holmes, Amelia ["Miss"] 03-25-1904 R5 Died March 20 at home of sister, Mrs. P. B. Coleman. Funeral at Spring Grove in Union County. Aunt of Mrs. John B. Wilson of Hartford. [03-24-1904 "OM": Age 57. Born Hancock County. Daughter of Dr. Holmes. Left sister, Mrs. Allen.]
- Holmes, L. T. 04-20-1904 H3 Died April 18 at Hawesville. Uncle of Mrs. John B. Wilson of Hartford. [04-21-1904 "OM": Lewis T. Holmes died of heart trouble. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Brother of Mrs. S. H. Allen.]
- Holmes, W. E. ["Dr."] 03-06-1912 H1 03-08-1912 R1 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid March 4 at Owensboro, where moved 7 months ago from Utica area. Age 55. Born near Habit. Doctor, graduate of Jefferson Medical College in Philadelphia 31 years ago. Left wife, 2 children, including James L., parents, Col. & Mrs. J. M. Holmes of Owensboro & brother, James Holmes. [03-05, 03-06, 03-07 & 03-19-1912 "OM".]
- Holmes, William

 01-03-1912 H5

 01-05-1912 R1

 Died of pneumonia Jan 1 at home of niece, Mrs. Judge John B. Wilson, on Union Street in Hartford. Age 67. Bachelor. Lived with sister, Mrs. Annie Bell Allen at Hawesville & nieces & nephews, including Stanley Allen of Ripley, TN & Mrs. Mary Lostetter of Chicago, IL. Buried Jan 2 at Hawesville. [01-04-1912 "OM".]

- Holt, Thomas

 09-12-1900 H2 Committed suicide by shooting himself Sep
 9 at Sturgis. Killed himself over body of sweetheart, Miss Cora Waller, shortly after she died
 during an abortion performed by Dr. W. E. Clark. Resident Morganfield. Dr. Clark taken to
 Henderson for safe keeping. [09-11-1900 "OM": Age 30. Deputy Sheriff of Union County. Son
 of Lemuel Holt. Clark charged with murder.]
- Holtclaw, Bud 09-09-1903 H3 Providence: He & James Hunter killed by black damp in shaft at Martin Coal Mine here Sep 5. Age 20. He went in to rescue Hunter. Left widowed mother. [09-06-1903 "OM": Bud Hunter & Robert Soltclaw.]
- **Hood, Mrs. P. H.** 03-08-1916 H5 03-03-1916 R5 03-17-1916 R1 Died of complication of diseases March 1 near Beda. Survived by husband & daughter, Mrs. Duvic, of Hartford. Taken to Hardinsburg for burial. [03-11-1916 "OM".]
- **Hooge, Opal Jewell** 09-16-1914 H6 Died 13 Sep 1913. Memorial verse by sister, Florence.
- **Hook, Almon** 02-24-1911 R3 Committed suicide by hanging himself in jail at Louisville Feb 17. Age 23. Born at Hardinsburg. Arrested for obtaining money on false pretenses. Married 2 years ago. [02-18-1911 "OM".]
- **Hook, Jubal** 03-07-1917 H4 Died Redlands, CA. Former resident Hardinsburg. [03-03 & 03-10-1917 "OM".]
- **Hook, Susan S. (King)** 12-25-1903 R4 Died Dec 16 of complication of diseases. Lived New Albany, IN. Left son and sisters, Mrs. E. J. Hudson & Miss Lucy King of Hartford.
- **Hoops, Alva J.** 04-24-1918 H1 04-26-1918 R5 05-03-1918 R8 Soldier died of pneumonia April 19 at Camp Shelby near Hattiesburg, Mississippi. Private in Army. Parents live near Wysox. Buried April 22 Cool Springs.
- **Hoops, c/o J. A.** 12-28-1910 H5 12-23-1910 R5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. J. A. Hoops of near Sunnydale died of abscess of spine Dec 17 near Sunnydale. Buried Bethel.
- **Hoops, James** 08-17-1900 R3 Died of pneumonia last Saturday or Sunday at Hopkinsville. Buried Aug 15 Beaver Dam.
- **Hoops, Mrs. James** 01-11-1918 R3 Died Jan 5 at home at Taylor Mines. Buried Bethel burying ground.
- **Hoops, s/o Sam** 11-29-1911 H8 Taylor Mines: Baby son of Mr. & Mrs. Sam Hoops died Nov 18 & buried here Nov 19.
- **Hoover, Carrie**09-14-1910 H5 Died of typhoid fever Sep 8 at home near
 Heflin. Age 20. Left husband & 1 child. Buried Sep 9 Pleasant Hill Church. [09-15-1910 "OM".]
- **Hoover, d/o Henry**02-23-1910 H1
 02-25-1910 R1
 Scalded to death Feb 17 at
 Midland about 7 miles from Central City. Age 6. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Henry Hoover, &
 grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. C. F. Schapmire of Hartford. Buried Feb 20 Mt. Hermon cemetery in
 Ohio County.
- Hoover, Ed 10-18-1918 R5 10-25-1918 R4 06-11-1919 H4 06-13-1919 R1 Soldier initially listed as having died from disease in France Later reported to be alive & appeared in lists of Ohio County soldiers wounded during War. Son of Mrs. Bettie Hoover of Beda.
- **Hoover, Elizabeth** 06-10-1908 H4 06-10-1908 H8 06-12-1908 R4 Eastview: Died of abscess on side June 6 at home of son, G. W. Hoover, in Barnett's Creek neighborhood. Aunt of Mrs. Will Higgs. Left 4 children & 3 sisters. Buried June 7 Barnett's Creek Church.
- Hoover, Evert

 12-07-1900 R4

 Son of Emmet & Esther Hoover died Oct 11.

 Hoover, Garland Sherley

 06-07-1916 H5

 06-09-1916 R5

 06-16-1916 R5

 Infant son of Cholera infantum June 5. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- Hoover, Garrison 09-26-1900 H3 09-28-1900 R3 12-14-1900 R1 Died of typhoid fever Sep 22 at home near Olaton. Age 50. Left wife & children. Daughter, Miss Ola, ill of same. Buried Sep 23 Louis Smith burying ground.
- **Hoover, George** 06-01-1910 H5 Died of kidney trouble May 30 at home near Friedaland. About 68. Half-brother of R. T. Hoover of Hartford. Left son & daughter, both married. Buried May 31 Shiloh Church. [06-02-1910 "OM".]

- Hoover, Hettie 02-12-1919 H1 02-14-1919 R5 Died of influenza & pneumonia Feb 8 in Heflin area near Pleasant Hill. About 22. Left husband, P. A. Hoover, 1 child, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Gib Hoover, & 1 brother. Buried Feb 9 Pleasant Hill.
- **Hoover, Isaac C.**06-17-1914 H4 06-17-1914 H5 Died of tuberculosis June 11 at home 6 miles north of Hartford. Age 55. Taught 21 terms in county schools. Left wife, 5 sons, 3 daughters, mother, Julia A. Hoover, brother, Dr. J. C. Hoover of Owensboro & sister, Mrs. Eliza I. Burns. Buried June 12 Shown cemetery. [06-18-1914 "OM".]
- Hoover, J. L. 12-21-1910 H5 08-23-1911 H8 01-06-1911 R7 08-25-1911 R1 Died of pneumonia Dec 19. Lived Clear Run. Left wife, 3 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Dec 20 Clear Run. Monument in Clear Run cemetery unveiled on 7 Sep 1911. [12-22-1910 "OM".]
- Hoover, Leonard

 03-20-1907 H5

 03-22-1907 R4

 Died of infirmities of old age March 17 at home near Beda. Age 83. Born Ohio County. Left wife, sons, Dr. J. C. of Owensboro & Ike C. Hoover of Beda, & daughter, Mrs. Ida [should be Eliza] Burns, of Beda. Buried March 18 Mt. Carmel burying ground. [03-19, 03-20 & 03-21-1907 "OM": Died of pneumonia.]
- **Hoover, Mary E. (Byers)** 10-16-1907 H1 Friedaland: Died Oct 6. Daughter of Dr. A. R. Byers & wife of George Hoover. Buried Oct 8 Shiloh burying ground.
- Hoover, Mary F. 05-27-1908 H1 06-03-1908 H1 05-29-1908 R8 06-12-1908 R1 Olaton: Died May 23 at home at Friedaland near here. Age 53. Widow of Garrison Hoover, who died about 8 years ago. Left children, J. T. & J. R. Hoover, Mrs. W. T. Payton, Mrs. A. E. Bilbrey & Miss Margarette Ola Hoover. Buried May 25 Smith graveyard near Olaton.
- Hoover, Mary Jane 02-07-1906 H3 02-09-1906 R4 Died Feb 1 at home of J. B. Mitchell near Olaton. Age 79. Born 11 April 1827. Left 6 children, about 40 grandchildren, 2 or 3 great-grandchildren & a sister. Buried Feb 2 Axton cemetery.
- Hoover, Mary Jane 04-11-1906 H3 06-06-1906 H2 04-06-1906 R5 Olaton, April 9: Died here April 4 at home of sister, Mrs. Ralla Daniels. Funeral at Cedar Grove. Buried Martin graveyard.
- **Hoover, Millie** ['Mrs.'] 09-30-1908 H6 09-25-1908 R5 Died Sep 18. Age 71 years & 4 months. Buried Barnett's Creek cemetery. [09-25-1908 "OM": Died at home of niece, Mrs. Kit Carson, in Beda area.]
- **Hoover, Minta** ["Miss"] 05-29-1901 H4 05-10-1901 R3 Died of consumption May 2 at home near Horton. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Lige Hoover, of near Horton, several brothers & sisters. Buried May 3 Barnett's Creek.
- **Hoover, Mrs. J. Marion** 10-02-1912 H5 Died Sep 27. Lived Barnett's Creek Church neighborhood. Left husband & 4 children. Buried Barnett's Creek Church.
- **Hoover, Nete** 09-25-1901 H3 Adaburg: Funeral sermon preached at Antioch Christian Church on Sep 22.
- Hoover, Pattie 04-22-1910 R4 04-29-1910 R6 Clear Run: Died of cancer April 15 at home near here. Age 50-11-15. Born 29 April 1859. Married L. C. Hoover, 31 Dec 1880. Left husband & 7 children. Buried April 17 Clear Run cemetery.
- **Hoover, s/o Leslie** 02-18-1910 R3 Clear Run: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Leslie Hoover of here died Feb 3. Buried Feb 4 Clear Run.
- **Hoover, Sallie M.** 01-24-1913 R4 Cane Run: Wife of G. J. Hoover died Jan 18. Buried Cane Run cemetery. See also 10-20-1909 H4 G. J. Hoover born Horse Branch precinct.
- **Hoover, Stella** ["Miss"] 09-28-1910 H3 Died Jan 7. Lived near Horton.
- Hoover, Sudie (Felix)
 01-01-1913 H5
 01-10-1913 R1
 Cane Run: Died Dec 31 at home at Friedaland. Mother died few weeks ago. Left husband, J. R. Hoover, infant daughter, father, C. B. B. Felix, & sisters, Mrs. Rolla Carden of Irvington, Mrs. Samuel Davison of Barrett's Ferry & Mrs. A. J. Wilson of Fordsville. Buried Jan 1 Cane Run Church.
- **Hope, Washington** 04-17-1912 H8 Resident Columbia died April 11. Age 104. Born Adair County. Union soldier in Civil War.
- **Hopper, Rowland** 06-23-1915 H1 Drowned in Ohio River June 19. Age 17. Left parents, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Wilmore.

- **Hord, Seth L.** 01-24-1908 R2 Hopkinsville: Found dead on road about 1 mile from here. Believed to have frozen to death. Age 65. Left wife & 7 children, including Mrs. Harry Whitney of Louisville. [01-19-1908 "OM": S. Littleton Hord died Jan 17.]
- **Horde, d/o Frank** 02-24-1915 H6 Hawesville: Four-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Frank Horde died of burns Feb 17 at home here. [02-18 & 03-23-1915 "OM": Marietta Hord.]
- **Horn, John** 07-01-1903 H3 Died in Hardin County. Age 106. Indian fighter and soldier in Black Hawk War. Buried Horn graveyard on Rough Creek. [07-03-1903 "OM".]
- **Horn, S. H.** 02-28-1900 H3 Died Feb 23 at home at Ensor in Daviess County. Age 72. [02-25-1900 "OM".]
- Hornback, Tommie 12-10-1919 H1 12-12-1919 R1 Killed Nov 23 in dynamite explosion. Lived Humble, TX & buried there. Age 24. Son of Mr. & Mrs. David W. Hornback & grandson of Rev. W. H. & J. M. Foreman of Hartford. Left wife & 2 children.
- **Horsely, Mr.** 06-27-1917 H3 Murdered in Breckinridge County 2 years ago. Killed by Elisha Lampkins, alias Charles Miller, who escaped from Hardinsburg jail & was recaptured at Redfield, Arkansas.
- **Hosea, Mrs. Tom** 12-07-1917 R5 Died of tuberculosis Dec 5 at home near Cromwell. Left husband & 2 small daughters.
- **Hosey, c/o T. C.** 04-16-1902 H3 Select: Little baby of Mr. & Mrs. T. C. Hosey died April 4. Buried Smith burying ground.
- **Hoskins, Gip** 01-30-1907 H1 02-01-1907 R1 He & Milton Willett, two young boys of Owensboro, drowned while skating on pond near there. [01-29-1907 "OM": Age 11. Drowned at King's Mills in Henderson County.]
- **Hoskins, Hannah** ["Mrs."] 05-18-1910 H8 Centertown: Died of paralysis May 14 at home near here. Buried May 15 Walton's Creek.
- **Hoskins, Love** 09-19-1917 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of paralysis Sep 12 here. Left husband & 4 children. Buried Cool Springs Baptist Church. [09-22-1917 "OM".]
- **Hoskins, Mrs. Henry** 07-10-1908 R2 Herbert: Died June 25. Buried St. Thomas cemetery in Hancock County. (Mistakenly listed as Haskins)
- **Hoskins, Mrs. Roscoe** 12-19-1919 R1 Cool Springs: Died Dec 15 at home at Render Mines. Buried Dec 16 Cool Springs.
- **Hoskins, Riley** 04-22-1914 H8 Prentiss: Elderly resident McHenry buried April 10 East Providence cemetery. [04-19-1914 "OM": Left wife & several children.]
- **Hoskins, s/o Gilbert** 08-19-1908 H5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Gilbert Hoskins of near Render died Aug 16. Buried Aug 17 Goshen cemetery.
- **Hoskins, Sam** 10-21-1914 H2 Murdered near Stephensport about 2 months ago. John Poole suspect in case. [10-15-1914 "OM".]
- **Houk, M. Gibson** 05-16-1900 H3 05-11-1900 R3 Died of spinal meningitis May 7 at home in Rockport. Over 50. Blacksmith. Former resident Hartford. Left wife & little son. Buried Equality. [05-17-1900 "OM".]
- **House, Mitchell Ray** 03-26-1909 R8 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Lafe House died at age of 4 months & 2 days. A memorial.
- **House, Mrs. Morton** 04-08-1908 H5 Died of measles April 2 at home at Williams Mines. Buried April 3 Fisher burying ground. [04-09-1908 "OM".]
- **Houston, J. C. H.** 03-28-1900 H3 Resident Morgantown died March 21. Uncle by marriage of A. C. Ellis of near Hartford.
- **Howard, A. G.**01-10-1912 H4 Died of pneumonia Jan 6 at home in Daviess County near Utica. Age 77. Born 28 April 1834 McLean County. Left wife & children, James & Nestor Howard of Utica, Blanchard Howard of Henderson, Mrs. J. W. Tompkins, Mrs. A. A. Westerfield, Mrs. Bert Haley & Mrs. Rex O'Flynn. [01-07 & 01-09-1912 "OM".]
- **Howard, B. P.** ["**Dr.**"] 07-01-1914 H1 Died June 26 at home, 315 W. 5th Street, in Owensboro. [06-27 & 06-28-1914 "OM".]
- **Howard, c/o James** 03-23-1904 H2 Select: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. James Howard died of measles March 12. Buried Smith burying ground.

- **Howard, c/o Robert** 12-25-1901 H3 Child died Dec 18. Age 2. Resident Beech Grove.
- Howard, Charles 02-17-1911 R3 03-17-1911 R3 First in KY sentenced to die by electric chair. To be electrocuted at Eddyville prison on April 14. Murdered Ed Rice in Frankfort in Aug 1910. (Black)
- **Howard, George W.** 03-15-1907 R8 07-12-1907 R1 Died March 13. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. B, 3rd KY Cavalry. Left wife & children. Resolutions by Taffy American Society of Equity Union.
- Howard, Henry W. 05-10-1911 H1 Died of old age May 6 at home of brother, Al Howard, near Utica. Age 83. Born & reared near Livia, then part of Ohio County. Resident Henderson County. Left wife, Josie, children, George Howard of Memphis, TN, S. J. Howard of Henderson, Mrs. Ollie Tousey of Henderson, Mrs. Henry Edmunds of Rock Hill & Dr. John Howard of Western KY, & sisters, Mrs. Joel Yager of Owensboro, Mrs. Crick Rowan of Livermore & Mrs. Rose Tanner of MO. [05-07 & 05-09-1911 "OM": Buried Henderson.]
- **Howard, J. Allie, Sr.** 10-23-1918 H5 10-25-1918 R1 10-25-1918 R5 Died of Spanish Influenza Oct 21. About 60. Lived Rockport. Reared Butler County. Father of Addison Howard. Son, J. A., Jr. now in service in France.
- Howard, Jack W. 05-18-1904 H3 05-20-1904 R1 Died May 16 at Fordsville from injuries suffered in fall day before from big trestle. Moved there from Glen Dean. Left wife & 2 children. [05-17-1904 "OM": About 37.]
- Howard, James 10-15-1913 H2 10-10-1913 R5 Committed suicide by shooting himself Oct 6 at Fordsville. Age 76. Married 3 times, first 2 died. Separated from 3rd wife about year ago, she is sister of Mrs. John G. Bell of Owensboro. Left wife of Fordsville, 5 children, Mrs. Ollie Wilson of Fordsville, 2 in Alaska & 2 in Hardinsburg. [10-09-1913 "OM".]
- **Howard, Jim** 06-18-1919 H3 Recently electrocuted in electric chair at Eddyville prison for murder of policeman Romaine in Paducah. (Black)
- **Howard, Joe** 02-14-1919 R1 Whitesville: Died of influenza. Resident Laffoon neighborhood. Buried here. [02-13-1919 "OM".]
- **Howard, John Will** 03-29-1918 R1 Died of measles & pneumonia March 25 in Butler County. Retired as Sheriff of Butler County on 1 Jan 1918. Buried March 26 Mt. Vernon burying ground near Dexterville.
- **Howard, Joseph** 07-06-1910 H1 Struck & killed by piece of tree that he had dynamited. Lived Glen Dean in Breckinridge. Mason. Left wife & 1 child. [07-02-1910 "OM".]
- **Howard, Lizzie** ["Miss"] 08-19-1914 H8 Hopewell: Died of typhoid fever Aug 18 at Greenville. Daughter of Mrs. Minnie Howard & niece of Mrs. C. G. Taylor of here. Buried Aug 19 Greenville cemetery.
- **Howard, Martin Van Buren** 04-11-1906 H5 Committed suicide by taking laudanum in Daviess County near Griffith Station. About 65. Former sheriff of Clark County, IN. [04-08, 04-10 & 04-12-1906 "OM".]
- **Howard, Mary** 02-28-1906 H3 Died of complication of diseases Feb 22 at home in Livermore. Age 76. Left 4 daughters. [02-23-1906 "OM".]
- **Howard, Mary** 09-05-1913 R5 Heflin: Funeral at Green Brier Church. Aunt of Mrs. Bettie Porter & Mrs. Will Higgs.
- **Howard, Mary Jane** 09-06-1907 R4 In Ohio County on Aug 24 Estil M. Howard appointed administrator of estate.
- **Howard, Noah** 04-11-1917 H6 Mayfield: Twin brothers, Noah & Nolan Howard, died of measles & pneumonia near Lebanon & buried same coffin in Lebanon cemetery.
- **Howard, Richard E.** 03-09-1910 H1 Committed suicide by taking strychnine March 2 at home of half-sister, Mrs. Adeline Cosby, at Utica. Age 37. Lived with mother, Mrs. Estell Howard, 2 miles from Utica. [03-03-1910 "OM".]
- **Howard, s/o John**06-16-1909 H4 Eighteen-month-old son of Mr. & Mrs. John
 Howard of Holt in Breckinridge County drowned when fell into lard can. [06-12-1909 "OM":
 Drowned June 10.]
- **Howard, s/o Ves** 03-06-1912 R5 Ricketts: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Ves Howard died March 3.

- **Howard, Sally** 09-14-1904 H3 Died of infirmities Sep 8 at home at Ensor in Daviess County. Age 77. Left 4 daughters. [09-09-1904 "OM": Sarah Ann Howard.]
- Howard, Sam

 02-06-1901 H3 Died Jan 30 at home at Green Brier in Daviess County. Age 91. Buried family burying ground. [01-31-1901 "OM": Samuel Broady Howard. Born 19 Aug 1810 Green Brier neighborhood. Married 19 Feb 1834 Sallie A. Felix, no children, raised 9 foster children; 10th of 14 children, all lived to age of 60. Also survived by brother, John Howard, age 86. Buried Green Brier Baptist Church.]
- Howard, Samuel Broadie

 07-17-1912 H3 Died of complication of diseases July 11 at home at 806 West 11th Street in Owensboro. Age 68. Born September 1844. Reared by uncle. Lived most of life in Green Brier neighborhood. Married Miss Mattie E. Bell of Ohio County, 14 April 1881. Left wife, son, E. M. Howard of Globe, AZ, daughters, Mrs. J. W. Linton of Russellville, Mrs. Todd Gregory, Misses Grace & Kittie Howard, brothers, Kinchen of Chicago, IL, Joe of Green Brier & Phil S. Howard of Daviess County, & sisters, Mrs. W. T. Davis of Utica, Mrs. Samuel McCormick of Masonville & Miss Melissa Howard of Utica. [07-12 & 07-13-1912 "OM".]
- Howard, W. B. 09-11-1907 H5 09-06-1907 R5 Hit & killed by train Sep 2 near Deanefield. Age 35. Engineer at Deanefield coal plant. Left wife & 4 children. [09-04 & 09-05-1907 "OM": Brother of Lee Howard of Lewisport.]
- **Howard, Walter** 05-15-1907 H4 05-17-1907 R8 Drowned May 12 in Panther Creek in Daviess County near Rome. Age 15. Mother died short time ago. Father, Hugh Howard, in Melrose, NM, where he was getting ready to move children. Buried May 13 St. Raphael Church. [05-14, 05-17 & 05-18-1907 "OM".]
- **Howe, A. C.** 07-18-1900 H2 Postmaster at Lewisport died several months ago.
- **Howell, Eva**11-03-1915 H5 Shot & killed Oct 30 at Taylor Mines by husband, Henry Howell. Former resident Whitesville. Left mother, Delcie Miller, of Taylor Mines. (Black) [11-04-1915 "OM".]
- Howell, W. T. ["Capt."]

 05-15-1912 H2

 07-10-1912 H6

 Shot & killed May 3 in fight on steamer, Kenois, at Evansville, IN. Age 57-8-20. Born Florence, AL. Son of David W. Howell. River boat captain. Married 1st Miss Elizabeth Powers, she died 1895, 3 daughters survive from this marriage, Mrs. Charles V. Shaw, Mrs. Bess Bullington of Alexandria, IN & Mrs. Charles Finney of Ardmore, OK. Married 2nd Miss Mary Wesson in 1897, 3 boys, including Terry, age 11, & 1 girl born. Buried May 12 Fairview cemetery in Bowling Green. William Carroll convicted of manslaughter in his death. [05-04-1912 "OM".]
- **Howey, S. F.**01-10-1912 H5 Died of stomach trouble Jan 7 at home in Central City. Little over 50. Former resident Hartford, where moved in 1880 from Vine Grove. Left wife, 1 son & 1 daughter. Buried Jan 9 Vine Grove. See also 10-20-1880 H3
- Hubbard, Walter
 08-23-1916 H5 08-25-1916 R5 Died of paralysis Aug 18 in Chicago, IL. Age 48. Born Hartford. Never married. Left mother, Lucy Hubbard & grandmother, Mrs. Q. C. Shanks, age 96, of Hartford. Sisters, Mabel & Pauline, died several years ago. Buried beside father, E. C. Hubbard, at Glen Ellen Cemetery in Chicago.
- Huber, John 05-16-1906 H2 Committed suicide by shooting himself in Owensboro last week. Age 45. Moulder. Left wife & 5 children. [05-11-1906 "OM": Died May 10.]
- **Huddleston, S. T.** 04-01-1908 H1 Shot & killed by son March 28. Lived near Barren & Metcalfe County line.
- **Hudson, Annie** ["Miss"] 11-02-1910 H4 11-04-1910 R1 11-11-1910 R4 11-11-1910 R8 Daughter of James W. Hudson of No Creek died Nov 1. About 16. Buried Pleasant Hill.
- **Hudson, Barnett** 07-31-1901 H3 07-26-1901 R3 Died of old age July 23. Lived Buford. Buried July 24 Mt. Carmel.
- **Hudson, c/o Lunsford**O4-08-1908 H8 Select: Infant died April 4. Buried April 6 Smith's burying ground.
- Hudson, Clyde 01-19-1916 H3 01-21-1916 R3 Died of typhoid fever Jan 15 at home on banks of Rough River four miles below Hartford. Age 21. Buried Pleasant Ridge. [01-21 & 01-23-1916 "OM".]

- **Hudson, Dona Louise** 06-28-1907 R1 Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. M. A. Hudson of Taylor Mines died.
- Hudson, Eliza Jane
 12-11-1912 H5
 12-13-1912 R4
 Died of pneumonia Dec
 10 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Age 84. Born 27 July 1828. Married Allen Porter
 Hudson, who died 21 years ago. Left sons, James Hudson of Hartford & Alford Hudson of Keifer,
 OK ,3 grandchildren & sisters, Miss Lucy A. King & Mrs. Nanie C. Richmond, both of Calhoun.
 Buried Dec 12 Oakwood cemetery. [12-22-1912 "OM": Aunt of Mrs. H. L. Eades & Mary
 King.]
- **Hudson, George** 04-21-1916 R1 W. F. Hudson in Ohio County administrator of estate.
- Hudson, J. Monroe

 01-27-1909 H1

 02-03-1909 H1

 01-29-1909 R1

 02-12-1909 R7

 02-26-1909 R8

 02-25-1910 R6

 Shot & killed Jan 23 near Borah in Butler County by Mrs. Lewis (Lizzie) Taylor, while attempting to enter her house. Age 33-9-8. Born 15 April 1876. Lived with mother & sister. Mason. Buried Jan 24 Wilson burying ground. Mrs. Taylor acquitted on 9 Feb 1910. [01-28-1909 "OM".]
- Hudson, James A. 02-14-1912 H5 03-01-1912 R4 03-01-1912 R8 Died Feb 11 at hospital in Owensboro. Age 47. Lived near Sanderfur's Crossing in Ohio County. Mason. Left wife & 1 daughter. Buried Feb 13 beside first wife at Smith burying ground near Select. [02-13-1912 "OM": Died of appendicitis. Merchant. Daughter age 10.]
- **Hudson, John M.**06-28-1916 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of cancer of mouth June 19 at home of daughter, Mrs. Phillips, in Marion, IN, only surviving child. Age 74. Former resident Beaver Dam. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church cemetery.
- **Hudson, Joseph Y.** 06-24-1910 R4 07-08-1910 R7 Select: Died June 19. Left wife & 8 children. Buried June 20 Smith graveyard.
- **Hudson, Maggie** 05-23-1900 H3 05-30-1900 H3 Died of pneumonia May 16 near Buford. Left husband, Jeff Hudson, & several children. Buried 17th Hudson graveyard. [05-25-1900 "OM".]
- **Hudson, Mrs. J. D.** 08-14-1918 H8 Buford: Died of tuberculosis in Colorado. Buried Ohio County Mt. Carmel cemetery.
- **Hudson, s/o Joseph**O6-08-1910 H1 Dragged to death June 1 by mule in McLean County near Beech Grove. Age 11. Buried June 2 Methodist cemetery at Beech Grove. [06-03-1910 "OM".]
- **Hudson, W. H.** 08-04-1909 H4 In Ohio County G. H. Patton administrator of estate.
- Huff, Almarinda D. 02-25-1903 H3 03-04-1903 H3 02-27-1903 R2 02-27-1903 R3 03-06-1903 R2 03-06-1903 R3 "Allie". Died of measles Feb 23 at home near Fordsville. Age 69. Widow of Charles Huff. Survivors included sons, Thomas Sutton of Louisville & Cicero T. Sutton of Owensboro & daughter, Miss Lula Huff. Buried Feb 24 Fordsville cemetery.
- Huff, Ira 03-17-1909 H3 03-12-1909 R1 Stabbed to death March 8 in Hancock County at Biven's store at Roseville in fight with Tom Tierney. Argued over ownership of tobacco bed. Brother of Ed Huff. [03-09 & 03-10-1909 "OM": Left wife & 4 children.]
- **Huff, Jasper H.** 12-22-1905 R1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Hiram Huff of near Fordsville died of pneumonia Dec 15. Age 16.
- **Huff, John B.** ["**Dr.**"] 07-09-1909 R2 Herbert: Died July 4. Age 73. Received medical training under uncle, Dr. Sam Haynes. Practiced 52 years. Left wife, daughter, Mrs. Ed Baize, of Haynesville, & 3 grandchildren. Buried Panther Creek Baptist Church, where member 50 years.
- **Huff, Lula** ["Miss"] 03-04-1903 H3 03-06-1903 R2 03-06-1903 R3 Died Feb 26 at home near Fordsville. Age 30. Mother, Almarinda D. Huff, died 3 days earlier. Buried Feb 27 Fordsville.
- **Huff, Mrs. John** 06-09-1915 H5 Died June 7 at home of daughter 2 miles west of Fordsville. Widow. [06-13-1915 "OM".]

- Huff, Mrs. Walter 08-25-1916 R5 Killed Aug 20 near Lyonia when thrown from buggy. Resided Hancock County. Left husband, 4 children & mother. [08-22-1916 "OM": Left mother, Mrs. Lafe Payne. Buried St. Lawrence cemetery.]
- **Huff, Singleton** 01-26-1906 R1 Reynolds: Estate sale at Haynesville on Jan 20. [03-29-1905 "OM": Died March 28 at Haynesville Age 65.]
- Huffaker, Ben 02-22-1907 R3 Executed by hanging at Eddyville prison Feb 15. Murdered another convict, Ben Shirley, stabbed to death at Eddyville prison on 1 May 1905. See also 05-23-1906 & 02-13-1907 H1 [05-06-1905, 05-12-1906 & 02-16-1907 "OM": Originally in prison for another murder in Pulaski County.]
- **Hughes, Alex** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black)
- **Hughes, James** 11-02-1910 H3 10-28-1910 R5 Died Oct 21 Taylor Mines.
- **Hughes, James W.** 04-26-1916 H6 Drowned April 18 Panther Creek in Daviess County near Masonville. Fishing with son-in-law, David Holmes. [04-20 & 04-21-1916 "OM".]
- **Hughes, John** 10-03-1902 R2 Died of typhoid fever in Owensboro. Born 1844 Hardinsburg. Moved to Owensboro 1856. Left wife, widow of Baker Boyd. [09-30-1902 "OM".]
- **Hughes, Lizzie** ["Miss"] 11-20-1918 H8 Hickory: Died New Frankfort, II. Formerly lived here.
- **Hughes, W. H.** 07-12-1907 R1 Recently died. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. K, 11th KY Infantry.
- **Hughes, Will** 04-24-1912 H4 One of 5 miners killed April 21 in explosion at Coil Coal Company mine at Madisonville. Single.
- Hulsey, Joe 12-11-1912 H1 Died Dec 5 at Stanley. Age 60. Resided Newman. Left 1 son & 2 daughters, including Mrs. Anna Fulkerson of Newman. Buried Dec 6 Scherer burying ground. [12-06 & 12-07-1912 "OM".]
- **Humble, Ollie** 09-14-1917 R5 Young man died of gangrene of lungs last week near Narrows. Married few weeks ago. Left wife & parents, their only child.
- Humphress, Abijah 11-08-1905 H1 Glasgow: Died Adair County. Lived west of Columbia. An eccentric. Wife died about 10 years ago. [10-26-1905 "OM".]
- Humphrey, Delila 03-15-1916 H5 03-22-1916 H5 03-17-1916 R5 03-24-1916 R1 Died of pneumonia March 13 at home of sister, Mrs. Martha E. Patterson, on Washington Street in Hartford. Age 85. Lived Drakesboro. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [03-17-1916 "OM".]
- **Humphrey, Elza A.** 07-07-1915 H4 Died from eating green apples July 2. Lived Patoka, IN. Age 18. Left mother, brother & 2 sisters.
- **Humphrey, Ida** 08-21-1901 H1 Shot & killed by Dan Harris (age 20) along Madisonville & Hanson Road one mile north of Madisonville. Age 7. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Alonzo Humphrey. [08-14-1901 "OM": Killed on Aug 10.]
- **Humphrey, Opal** 02-28-1912 H5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Wiley Humphrey died of burns Feb 23 at Central City. Age 5. [02-25-1912 "OM": Age 9.]
- **Humphreys, Lillian** 12-04-1907 H1 Hopkinsville: Shot & killed Dec 2 at home of sister, Mrs. Maud White, by Melvin Powell, age 18. She was 17. [12-19-1907 "OM": Death ruled accidental.]
- Hunley, Bessie (Rowe)
 10-06-1909 H5
 10-06-1909 H8
 10-01-1909 R4
 10-01-1909 R5
 Green River: Died Sep 28. Daughter of Willis Rowe of Centertown. Wife of W. Porter Hunley. Teacher. Buried Sep 29 Hopewell. [10-08-1909 "OM".]
- Hunley, Cecil 09-28-1910 H8 09-30-1910 R4 Hopewell: Died of spinal meningitis Sep 22 at Crossville, White County, IL. Age 18 in August. Born & raised this community. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Henry Hunley, who moved to Illinois about 18 months ago. Buried Garyville, IL.
- Hunley, E. Gess
 04-18-1900 H3
 04-25-1900 H3
 Died at home near
 Rockport April 13 from effects of fall. Age 66. Left wife & 7 children. Buried April 14
 Hopewell Church. [04-20-1900 "OM".]
- **Hunley, Neva Brown** 10-31-1900 H2 Died at home in Ohio County near Paradise. Wife of Porter Hunley. Buried Oct 30 Hopewell cemetery.

- Hunley, Sarah 03-24-1909 H4 03-31-1909 H8 03-26-1909 R1 Rockport: Died March 18 at home near Hopewell. Born 27 March 1831 Ohio County. Married E. G. Hunley on 1 Sep 1854. Widow. Buried March 19 Hopewell.
- Hunley, W. Porter

 06-20-1917 H5

 06-20-1917 H8

 06-22-1917 R4

 07-131917 R5

 Died of measles & pneumonia June 15 at Echols. Age 57. Born 31 Jan 1860. Married Neveda Brown, 28 April 1887, she died 28 Oct 1900, 2 daughters & 1 son born. Married 2nd Miss Bessie Rowe, 11 Jan 1903, she died 28 Sep 1909, 1 daughter by this marriage. Left son, Norton Hunley, daughters, Ethel Taylor, Olga & Evelyn Hunley, 2 brothers, including Henry Hunley of White County, IL & 4 sisters. Buried June 17 Hopewell cemetery. N. G. Hunley administrator of estate. [06-22-1917 "OM".]
- Hunt, Chelis

 04-19-1905 H2

 04-19-1905 H3

 04-14-1905 H1

 Sulphur Springs: Son & only child of Mr. & Mrs. James Hunt dragged to death by horse on April 12 near Dundee. Age 12. [04-14-1905 "OM": Willie Hunt.]
- **Hunt, Dan** 03-09-1906 R4 Pleasant Grove: Elderly resident Huntsville died.
- Hunt, Green 03-18-1908 H5 03-20-1908 R1 Committed suicide by hanging himself March 16 in Muhlenberg County near Dunmor. [03-18-1908 "OM": Age 58. Left wife & 2 married daughters.]
- **Hunt, Margaret** 07-10-1901 H3 Died July 3. Lived Beech Grove area. Widow of R. A. Hunt, member of McLean County's first county court in 1854. Left 3 sons, including T. A. Hunt, & 2 daughters. [07-05-1901 "OM".]
- Hunt, Mary Francis (Lee)
 03-01-1901 R3
 03-22-1901 R1
 04-26-1901 R2
 03-22-1907 R3
 Died of grip & measles Feb 27 at home at Sulphur Springs. Age 43-6-10. Left husband, Lewis W. Hunt, 6 children, parents, James S. & Sarah E. (Caldwell) Lee of Sunnydale, 2 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Feb 28 Sunnydale. Her brothers, Jesse L. Lee, died 15 May 1898, & A. Monroe Lee, died 7 Aug 1898, also buried there, both died of typhoid fever.
- Hunt, Percy
 09-26-1906 H3
 10-24-1906 H2
 10-05-1906 R1
 One
 account reports killed in railroad accident Sep 21 between Texas & California and another says
 committed suicide by taking carbolic acid. Railroad mail clerk. Age 25. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs.
 H. D. "Bud" Hunt of Rockport. Burial will be at Rockport (or Rochester). [09-23-1906 "OM".]
- Hunt, Ucie 04-18-1917 H8 Sunnydale: Buried April 11 here. Hunter, Alvin 07-30-1902 H3 06-10-1904 R4 Son of James Hunter died
- last week. Serving in US Army. G. W. Hunter administrator of estate. **Hunter, James**09-09-1903 H3 Providence: He & Bud Holtclaw killed by
- black damp in shaft at Martin Coal Mine here Sep 5. Age 12. Grandson of T. B. Payne. [09-06-1903 "OM": Bud Hunter & Robert Soltclaw.] **Hunter, John** 07-06-1910 H5 07-08-1910 R8 Drowned July 1 in Rough
- River at Hartford near old mill dam. About 14. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Buell Hunter. (Black) [07-03-1910 "OM".]
- Hunter, Kittie ["Mrs."] 12-14-1900 R2 McHenry: Died of consumption Dec 12.
- Hunter, M. B. ["Mrs."] 12-10-1919 H1 12-26-1919 R4 Beaver Dam: Died Dec 5 of pneumonia at Taylor Mines. Age 64 & widow. Left several children. Taken to Rosine for burial.
- Hunter, S. T. 03-13-1912 H4 03-13-1912 H5 03-13-1912 H8 03-15-1912 R5 03-15-1912 R8 Died of pneumatic asthma March 8 at home of son, C. Owen Hunter, in Hartford. Age 59. Born near Smallhous. Left wife, son, C. Owen, daughter, Mrs. Erskine (Lelia) Fulkerson of Point Pleasant, brother, J. R. Hunter of Smallhous, & sisters, Mrs. P. L. Wood & Miss Maggie Hunter of Ceralvo. Buried March 9 Equality church. [03-14-1912 "OM".]
- **Hunter, Sallie** 08-21-1912 H8 Died of pellagra Aug 19 at Madisonville. Age 32. Wife of W. D. Hunter. [08-21-1912 "OM".]
- **Hunter, Thomas Taylor** 09-11-1912 H5 09-13-1912 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. C. O. Hunter died of tubercular meningitis Sep 6 Hartford. About 2. Buried Sep 7 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Hunter, W. T.** 06-25-1913 H1 Died of heart trouble June 20 at home of son, Henry Hunter, at Pleasant Ridge. Age 53. Wife died several years ago. Left children, Randall, Henry & Karl Hunter & Mrs. Huber Williams of Miami, AZ. Mother, Mrs. Hunter, age 82, of Owensboro, seriously injured when thrown from buggy on way to his funeral.

- Hurt, Ada 12-30-1908 H5 01-01-1909 R5 Died of tuberculosis Dec 27 at home at Beaver Dam. Oldest daughter of A. S. Aull formerly of Sulphur Springs. Left husband, Edgar Hurt, & 2 children. Buried Dec 29 Goshen cemetery. [01-02-1909 "OM".]
- Hurt, Alfred 08-16-1916 H8 Beaver Dam: Died Aug 8 here. Born 10 Nov 1842. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry. Left wife & 3 sons. Buried Oakwood cemetery.
- Hurt, Clarence
 01-04-1911 H5 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid
 Dec 30 at Cloverport. Age 22 & single. Son of William Hurt, who moved to Cloverport last July
 from Leavenworth, IN. Left parents & several brothers & sisters, including, Emmet (age 18).
 [12-31-1910 "OM".]
- **Hurt, Elizabeth** 07-02-1909 R7 07-23-1909 R7 "Lizzie". Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. J. Hurt died June 13. Born 14 Aug 1908.
- **Hurt, Fayette** 11-25-1908 H5 11-27-1908 R5 Died of heart trouble Nov 21. Age 67. Lived Horton neighborhood near Schroader schoolhouse. Left wife. Buried Nov 22 Bethel Church.
- **Hurt, Fitzhugh** 07-04-1900 H3 07-06-1900 R3 Died of typhoid fever July 1 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Henry Hurt, at Dundee. Age 7. Buried July 1 Canan graveyard.
- Hurt, Henry 11-26-1902 H2 11-21-1902 R2 Dundee: Died of consumption Nov 17. Left wife, 2 sons, including, Willie Hurt, & 2 daughters. Buried McCord (Cannon) graveyard.
- **Hurt, Mrs. Edgar** 01-18-1905 H3 01-20-1905 R8 Died Jan 12 at home in Beaver Dam. Buried Jan 13 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- **Hurt, Owen** 03-07-1919 R8 In Ohio County D. R. Rhoads administrator of estate of late Owen & Maggie E. Hurt.
- **Husk, c/o Mr.** 04-23-1909 R4 Herbert: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Husk buried last week at Panther Creek graveyard.
- Hussey, Frances J. (Mahoney)

 11-08-1905 H3

 11-29-1905 H1

 10-27-1905 R4

 Died of infirmities Oct 18 at home in Buford. Age 75-6-14. Born 4 April 1830 Knox County, IN. Daughter of Mrs. R. R. Cundiff. Moved to Nelson County, KY with mother at age of 2 & then to Bullitt County. Married C. W. Hussey, 31 Dec 1850 in Louisville. Moved to Buford on 4 April 1851. Left husband, 4 children, including John Hussey & Mrs. Albert Monarch of Evansville, IN, 14 grandchildren & 4 great-grandchildren. Buried Oct 19 Mt. Carmel cemetery. [11-09-1905 "OM".]
- **Hutchinson, Mrs. Henry** 06-13-1917 H2 Russellville: Committed suicide with knife June 6 in Logan County 10 miles south of here after killing daughters by cutting their throats, ages 4 years & 10 months. Age 22. Left husband. [06-07-1917 "OM".]
- **Iglehart, Lucy** 09-04-1901 H3 09-06-1901 R3 Died of consumption Aug 31 at home near Palo. Left husband & 2 children. Buried Sep 1 family burying ground.
- **Igleheart, Cecil** 02-14-1913 R1 Smallhous: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. Finis Igleheart died Feb 8 of burns suffered day before. Buried Feb 9 Equality. See also 09-13-1907 R5 Smallhous: Finis Igleheart & Gertie Ball married 6 Sep 1907 in Tennessee.
- **Igleheart, Clinton, Jr.** 08-21-1918 H8 Equality: Clinton & Clark Igleheart went to Elizabeth Aug 16 to attend funeral of nephew.
- **Igleheart, Dave** 03-04-1908 H4 03-06-1908 R5 Centertown: Died of paralysis Feb 29 at home near Matanzas. Wife of William Igleheart. Buried here March 1.
- Igleheart, David B. 08-29-1906 H2 08-24-1906 R5 08-31-1906 R1 Died of typhoid fever Aug 22 at home at Matanzas 3 miles west of Centertown. Left wife, 1 child, parents, 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried Aug 23 family cemetery. [08-29 & 08-30-1906 "OM".]
- **Igleheart, Eddie**08-20-1902 H2 08-20-1902 H3 Matanzas: "Edgar". Died of consumption Aug 12 at home of father, J. S. Igleheart. Left 2 sons, youngest living with maternal grandparents & older with paternal grandparents. Buried Aug 13 Wimsatt burying ground near Palo by side of wife, who died one year ago.
- **Igleheart, James** 11-20-1908 R5 Died of pneumonia Nov 11 at home near Matanzas. Age 93. Buried Nov 12 West Point Church.
- **Igleheart, John** 07-12-1907 R1 Recently died. Union Soldier in Civil War, Co. I, 11th KY Infantry.

- **Igleheart, Lelia** 12-12-1900 H2 12-21-1900 R2 Smallhous: Daughter of T. B. & Lizzie Igleheart died Nov 27. One month & two days old.
- Igleheart, Martha
 06-15-1910 H1
 06-22-1910 H7
 07-13-1910 H1
 07-151910 R3
 Smallhous: Died of pneumonia June 8 at home near here. Age 63. Left husband, John
 Collins Igleheart. Buried June 9 Equality cemetery. See also 05-15-1918 H1, 05-22-1918 H1 &
 06-12-1918 H1 Igleheart reunion 16 June 1918 on Elijah Brown farm formerly the old Jacob H.
 Igleheart place. [06-16-1910 "OM": Mattie Igleheart died of pneumonia.]
- **Igleheart, Mrs. Pet** 07-29-1903 H3 Smallhous: Died suddenly July 22 at home. Left husband, 2 daughters & a brother.
- Igleheart, Pearl

 05-17-1905 H3

 06-07-1905 H1

 05-12-1905 R1

 05-12-1905 R1

 05-12-1905 R1

 05-12-1905 R1

 05-12-1905 R1

 05-12-1905 R1

 O5-12-1905 R1

 O5-
- **Igleheart, Tolbert B.** 12-11-1912 H4 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Dec 6 at home of son, Clark Igleheart, in Muhlenberg County near Smallhous. Age 77. Mason. Buried Dec 7 Equality Church.
- **Igleheart, W. A.** 05-10-1916 H5 Died near Centertown of pneumonia April 30. Age 30. Left wife & child. Buried family cemetery. [05-14-1916 "OM".]
- **Igleheart, William** 09-19-1917 H3 Died of heart attack Sep 12 in Daviess County. Left wife & 3 children. [09-13-1917 "OM".]
- **Iler, Annie E.** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- Iler, Georgia (Reid) 10-11-1916 H5 10-13-1916 R5 Beaver Dam: Died Oct 6 of pneumonia at home in Rockport. Left husband, R. E. Iler, 5 children, ages 2 to 12, parents, Mr. & Mrs. L. T. Reid & father-in-law, Bob Iler of Hartford.
- Iler, Harold 08-10-1910 H5 08-05-1910 R5 Little son of Mr. & Mrs. W. Henry Iler of Champaign, IL died Aug 4. Former resident Ohio County. Grandchild of late T. H. Webb. Buried Aug 6 Beda.
- Iler, Louella (Bennett) 10-01-1913 H5 10-03-1913 R1 10-03-1913 R5 Died Sep 28 city hospital in Owensboro. Lived 714 Triplett Street. Born 14 March 1868. Daughter of W. G. Bennett of Ohio County. Married 1886. Left husband, James B. Iler & children, Roy, Calvin, Hettie, Alma & Marie, brothers, Plummer Bennett of Ohio County, L. P. Bennett of Reed & Alvis S. Bennett of Louisville, & sisters, Mrs. James Casky (Eva) Bennett, Mrs. Emma Tichenor & Miss Esther Bennett. Buried Sep 30 Elmwood cemetery. [09-30-1913 "OM".]
- **Iler, Mrs. J. R. 'Dick'** 02-18-1910 R2 02-18-1910 R8 Manda: Died Feb 12 McHenry. Left husband & 7 children, youngest few days old, & sister, Mrs. Sandefur. Buried here Feb 13 Mt. Pleasant Church.
- **Iler, Ray** 10-16-1908 R5 Died of typhoid fever Oct 12 at home in Beda. Left widowed mother. Buried Oct 13 Beda cemetery.
- Iler, Robert Triplett 06-11-1919 H1 06-13-1919 R1 Died of infirmities June 6 at home of son, Cleve Iler, in Hartford. Age 83. Born near Ceralvo. Oldest son, W. P., died 7 years ago. Left children, Mrs. C. M. Ferguson of Obion, TN, Mrs. P. Jones of Ceralvo, R. E. Iler of Rockport, Mrs. T. J. Malin of Princeton, IN & J. Cleve Iler of Hartford. Buried Mt. Olivet cemetery in Muhlenberg County. See also 09-22-1911 R8B&18B J. C. Iler born Ohio County, moved to Hartford in 1898, where operates retail grocery business.
- **Iler, T. M.** 09-15-1915 H4 Died of old age Sep 14 at home in Centertown. Left wife, 2 sons, 2 daughters, & brother, R. T. Iler of Hartford, who is last of 7 children. [09-16-1915 "OM".]
- Iler, William Perry
 09-30-1914 H5
 09-30-1914 H8
 10-21-1914 H4
 10-021914 R1
 11-17-1915 H7
 12-01-1915 H5
 Died of typhoid fever Sep 27 at home in Rockport.
 Age 50. Mason & president Rockport Deposit Bank. Left wife, Nellie C., 7 children, ages 7 to
 18, father, R. T. Iler, brothers, J. C. Iler of Hartford & 1 other, & 3 sisters. Buried Sep 28
 Rockport. [09-30 & 10-01-1914 "OM": Also left brother, R. E. Iler & sisters, Lizzie Fergerson,
 Mrs. P. Jones & Mrs. Tom Mullens.]
- **Ingram, Jesse** 01-04-1905 H2 Paducah: Shot & killed by Rufus Nece. Left wife.

- Ireland, James Beatty
 01-16-1901 H1
 01-16-1901 H2
 01-23-1901 H2
 01-30-1901 H3
 Died Jan 13 at home near Skillman. Age 103. Born 4 June 1797 Scott County. In 1822 located at Warsaw & in 1856 moved to Skillman area. Wife died 1871. Left children, John of Greencastle, IN, R. L. of Madison, IN, W. W. of Evansville, IN, James L. & T. D. Ireland, both of Skillman, Mrs. James A. Tinsby of Falcon & Mrs. Ann Oliver of Greencastle, IN, oldest age 70, 28 grandchildren & 29 great-grandchildren. See also 06-08-1900 R3 [01-15-1901 "OM".]
- **Irving, John** 06-17-1904 R1 Lebanon Junction: Killed by Mrs. Thompson, who cut his throat.
- **Irving, William** 03-09-1904 H2 03-11-1904 R4 Morganfield: Stabbed & killed March 5 by Mrs. Heilman near here.
- **Irwin, Jennie** 02-05-1904 R5 In Ohio County Albert Bosket administrator of estate.
- **Isabel, William** 10-17-1906 H5 Killed Oct 15 in coal mine several miles from Hawesville. Age 41. Had no family. [10-16-1906 "OM".]
- **Isbell, Tommie** ["Miss"] 08-25-1915 H2 Bowling Green: Committed suicide by hanging Aug 18. Age 38. Left father. Mother died year ago. [08-19-1915 "OM".]
- Izard, Ada (Park)
 06-25-1919 H1
 06-25-1919 H4
 06-27-1919 R1
 Died June
 15 of tuberculosis. Resident Trinidad, CO. Married 1st Hewitt Young & had 1 child. After his
 death married J. H. Izard. Left husband, 1 child, parents, Mr. & Mrs. D. Milton Park of Central
 Grove, brothers, Pirtle, Spurgeon, Aubrey, Baughn, Laytan, Kirby & Kendall Park & sisters, Mrs.
 George Brunton of Beaver Dam & Myrtle Park of Central Grove. Buried Central Grove.
- **Jackson, Arch** 08-08-1917 H1 One of 31 killed Aug 4 in mine explosion at Clay.
- Jackson, Arthur 02-04-1914 H4 Eastview: Died of pneumonia Jan 26 at home of mother, Mrs. Leora Jackson, near Laffoon. Buried Bell's Run cemetery. [01-27-1914 "OM": Age 18.]
- **Jackson, Bessie** ["Miss"] 06-19-1907 H8 Princeton: Died of accidental poisoning when she drank carbolic acid. Age 23.
- Jackson, Bessie B. 10-07-1914 H8 Maxwell: Funeral New Bethel Church Oct 5.

 Jackson, Bob O. 12-04-1912 H4 Committed suicide by cutting throat Dec 2.

 Age 43. Lived Pleasant Ridge. Left wife & 1 child. Buried Dec 3 Bell's Run cemetery. [12-03 & 12-04-1912 "OM": Robert Jackson died in Laffoon area of Daviess County.]
- **Jackson, c/o John** 03-20-1912 H6 Memorial verse for baby of John Jackson of Rockport. See also 03-13-1912 H6
- Jackson, Charles

 10-26-1910 H1

 10-26-1910 H8

 10-28-1910 R5

 Smallhous:

 Hit & killed by train Oct 21 one mile south of Stroud's Station. Miner at Cleaton. Left wife, 4 small children, parents & several brothers. Buried Oct 22 Equality Church. [10-22 & 10-27-1910 "OM": Formerly lived Smallhous.]
- Jackson, Dee 08-21-1901 H3 Among those who drowned when steamer, "City of Golconda", capsized in storm near Paducah. Lived Paducah. [08-20-1901 "OM": Died Aug 18. (Black)]
- Jackson, Dee 08-02-1905 H3 08-04-1905 R1 Shot & killed in Hayti by Buck Barrett July 29. (Black)
- **Jackson, Ethel (Fulkerson)** 11-15-1907 R4 Smallhous: Died Nov 6 at home of mother, Emma Fulkerson, at Cleaton. Left husband, infant, mother, 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried Equality cemetery near here. [11-14-1907 "OM".]
- **Jackson, Gus** 04-21-1909 H2 Late resident of Owensboro a "Forty-Niner" (went to CA during gold rush of 1849).
- **Jackson, Harry Dupey** 07-29-1914 H1 Died of stomach trouble July 25. Lived Rockport. Buried Rockport cemetery.
- Jackson, Isaac 01-15-1904 R4 Died Jan 11 at Southern Foundry in Owensboro possibly from electrical shock. [01-12-1904 "OM".]
- Jackson, J. Carl
 07-09-1913 H3
 07-25-1913 R5
 Only child of Mr. & Mrs.

 J. C. & Nettie Jackson died May 18. Age 12 months & 26 days. Born 22 April 1912.
- Jackson, Katharine
 12-21-1904 H2 Died Friday at home of Thomas Snyder in Hancock County. Age 104. Left several children, grandchildren & great-grandchildren. Buried

- next day Hardin graveyard near Weber in Hancock County. See also 08-19-1891 H1 age 81, lives with son-in-law, Richard Gentry, near Jones' Station, sister of George Spencer, soldier of Texas revolution of 1835-36, he is 76, lives near Lyonia in Hancock County & is at point of death with cancer of mouth. [12-15-1904 "OM": Resided Floral area.]
- **Jackson, Montgomery** 11-20-1901 H2 Died of hydrophobia Friday in Tell City, IN. Child was bitten by dog at Petri, KY several weeks ago. Survived by parents. Buried Sunday Holland cemetery in Hancock County. [11-17-1901 "OM".]
- Jackson, Mrs. Vig07-11-1917 H6Equality: Died of consumption. Buried here.Jackson, Rodney06-14-1911 H406-16-1911 R1Drowned June 11 in lakeat Wallace Park near Paducah. Age 16.
- Jackson, Sam 06-26-1912 H5 06-28-1912 R5 He & Charles W. Lewis drowned June 21 in Rough River at Palo below Dundee. Fisherman. (Black) [06-22 & 06-25-1912 "OM".]
- **Jackson, Shelby** ["**Dr.**"] 01-22-1904 R5 Rockport: Died Jan 19 at Hopkinsville asylum. Boyhood home was here. Buried Jan 21 Greenville.
- Jackson, Wilma Lee 07-23-1919 H7 Eastview: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Claude Jackson died of acute indigestion July 1. Age 13 months. Buried Bell's Run cemetery.
- Jahn, Henry 04-08-1903 H3 04-10-1903 R3 Body discovered on April 5 in abandoned mine shaft at Render. Missing 2 months. Believed to have committed suicide. Age 22 & single. Son of T. Jahn of Render. [04-07-1903 "OM": Age 22.]
- Jahn, Rosinea C. 08-26-1914 H2 Died Aug 13 at Elkton. Born 27 Nov 1844 Esslingen, Germany. Married Traugott Jahn, 25 Nov 1867. Came to US spring of 1868. Moved to Ohio County fall 1878 & spring 1911 moved to Todd County. Born to her 7 sons & 2 daughters, 3 sons deceased. Buried Glenwood cemetery at Elkton. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p17C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, Otto Jahn, son of T., born 8 May 1873.
- James, A. D. ["Dr."]

 06-15-1910 H7

 06-10-1910 R1

 06-10-1910 R4

 Central City: Died June 7 at Penrod. Age 60. Served US Congress 2 terms & as US Marshal 2 terms. Married twice. Left wife, formerly Miss Penrod, sister to 1st wife, 7 children (4 by 2nd wife), brother, Rev. John H. James & a sister. [06-08 & 06-09-1910 "OM": Born Butler County. Buried James cemetery in Muhlenberg County.]
- James, Archie 03-08-1905 H3 03-10-1905 R1 Fell from train in Grayson County & died March 6. About 26. Saloon keeper at Horse Branch. Wife died about 6 months ago. Left no children.
- **James, Aron** 12-15-1911 R3 Oak Grove: Died in Army camp in Wyoming. Burial will be at Keown graveyard near Select.
- James, c/o Mr. 06-15-1910 H8 Cromwell: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. James of near here died June 11. Buried June 12 Green River Church.
- James, Dona 07-15-1908 H4 07-15-1908 H5 07-17-1908 R4 Baizetown: Died of typhoid fever July 11 at Select. Left husband, S. M. James, parents, 3 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried July 12 Shields burying ground.
- James, E. H. 03-15-1911 H1 03-15-1911 H4 Died of old age March 11 at home in Centertown. Age 72. Left 4 sons & 2 daughters. Buried family lot near residence of J. D. Bell at Point Pleasant. [03-16-1911 "OM".]
- James, Elizabeth Jane (Bradley) 10-17-1917 H1 Died of pneumonia Oct 12 at Marion. Age 72. Born Smith County, TN. Married Judge L. H. James 1863 in TN. Resident Marion 50 years. Left husband, sons, US Senator Ollie James & Edgar H. James of Louisville & daughters, Miss Lizzie James & Mrs. J. Fleming Gordon of Madisonville. [10-13-1917 "OM".]
- James, George 10-30-1907 H7 Shot & killed Oct 24 at Howell, near Evansville, IN by wife, Phoebe. [10-24-1907 "OM".]
- **James, Harry Wathan** 06-28-1901 R2 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Sam James of Render died June 22. Age 2 years & 4 months.
- James, J. H. ["Rev."] 03-05-1913 H5 Died March 3 at home in Owensboro. Former resident Hartford. Left wife & 1 child. Buried March 5 Hipsley burying ground near Shinkle Chapel. See also 05-26-1880 H3 after 17 years reunited with mother, Mrs. Elizabeth

- Graham, of Leitchfield. [03-05-1913 "OM": Died at home of Wade Weir. Age 68. Left daughter, Laura James. Buried Chapman cemetery in Ohio County.]
- **James, Lena** 09-30-1904 R8 Select: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. R. S. James died Sep 23. Age 11. Buried Sep 24 Warren Mills cemetery.
- James, Martha A. (Williams) 01-27-1909 H4 05-05-1909 H1 05-07-1909 R5 Hopewell: Died Jan 19. Born 5 Sep 1829. Married W. S. James on 7 Aug 1876. Left 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried Jan 20 family graveyard on home place. By will left her 1/7 interest in estate of father, Phillip Williams, to Charles P. Williams.
- James, Mrs. Morgan 02-12-1919 H8 01-31-1919 R5 Beaver Dam: Died Jan 29 of pneumonia & influenza in Beaver Dam. About 25. Left husband, 2 small children, father, John Flener, & sister, Kannie Flener.
- **James, Mrs. S. M.** 04-04-1902 R3 Died of consumption March 31 at home in Select. Married over 40 years. Left husband & 4 children. Buried April 1 Smith burying ground near Select.
- **James, Mrs. Will** 04-19-1916 H8 Prentiss: Buried April 4 Patterson burying ground near here.
- James, Ollie M. 09-04-1918 H1 08-30-1918 R4 Died of Bright's disease Aug 28 at John Hopkins Hospital in Baltimore, MD. Age 47. US Senator. Resident Marion, where buried Aug 30. [08-29, 08-30, 09-01-1918, 02-04 & 02-25-1919 "OM".]
- James, Sally (Hipsley) 11-06-1907 H5 11-08-1907 R5 Beda: Died of pneumonia Nov 1 at home in Owensboro. Wife of John Henry James. Former resident Ohio County. Buried Nov 2 Westerfield cemetery at Shinkle Chapel near here. [11-02-1907 "OM": Age 65.]
- **James, Samuel, Sr.** 03-31-1915 H2 03-26-1915 R8 Resolutions by McHenry I.O.O.F lodge. Died March 19.
- James, Thomas E. 04-03-1901 H3 04-24-1901 H1 04-05-1901 R3 Resident Pinchico died of consumption April 1. Age 54-3-21. Born 10 Dec 1846. Brother of US Marshal James. Married Miss Sallie A. Miller, 20 June 1873, she died 12 Nov 1893. Had 6 sons & 5 daughters, 4 sons deceased. Buried Green River cemetery.
- James, Will

 06-26-1912 H1

 06-26-1912 H4

 06-21-1912 R5

 06-28
 1912 R4

 "Bill". Died of heart failure June 19 on train at Fordsville. Age 35. Flagman for I. C.

 Railroad. Left wife & 2 small children. Buried June 21 Leitchfield. [06-20-1912 "OM":

 William T. James died at Deanefield. Buried Horse Branch.]
- **James, William** 03-14-1906 H3 03-16-1906 R5 Died of consumption at Beaver Dam home March 11. Left wife, formerly Miss Ada Aull of Sulphur Springs, & little boy.
- James, William Louis 01-06-1915 H4 Smallhous: Two-year-old son of Joe James died Dec 30.
- James, William S. 08-28-1907 H1 08-30-1907 R5 Hopewell: Died Aug 23 at home near Wysox. Born 6 Dec 1821 in Morgantown. Left 3 children, Thomas James of NM, Mrs. H. L. Taylor & Mrs. James Shull of Ohio County. Buried Aug 24 Hopewell cemetery.
- **Jamison, c/o John** 05-06-1914 H8 Olaton: Child died Friday.
- **Jamison, John** 02-22-1911 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself Feb 16 at Hodgenville. Age 45. Left wife & several children, including 3 under 12.
- **Jamison, Lillian** 11-02-1910 H8 11-18-1910 R3 Olaton: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Sam Jamison of here died Nov 1. Age 4. Buried family cemetery about 3 miles from here.
- Jarboe, Maggie A. (Cox)

 05-12-1915 H5 Died May 4 at home of daughter, Alice Jarboe Benjamin, in New Haven, CT. Age 85. Former resident Hartford. Sister of Capt. S. K. Cox of Hartford & Mrs. Jennie Moseley of Bowling Green. Daughter, Mrs. E. P. (Carrie) Thomas, died several years ago. Left children, Alice & Harry. See also 10-29-1884 H3 left Hartford & moved to Florida in October 1884. [05-14-1915 "OM".]
- Jarboe, Matt 06-28-1911 H8 Struck & killed by lightning June 23 in Hancock County. Son of George W. Jarboe. Bachelor. [06-25-1911 "OM".]
- **Jarnagin, John A**. 02-14-1919 R1 In Ohio County V. L. Jarnagin administrator of estate.
- Jarnagin, John M. 12-17-1902 H3 12-19-1902 R2 "Johnnie". Died Dec 11 of paralysis of bowels at home near Manda 8 miles from Beaver Dam. Age 70. Left wife & 6 children, including R. C. & Rev. J. N. Jarnagin. Buried Mt. Zion graveyard. [12-12-1902 "OM".]

- **Jarnagin, Mosco** 09-27-1901 R3 Select: Died Sep 21.
- Jeffries, Beulah ["Miss"] 08-01-1919 R1 Died of appendicitis Aug 1 at home near Fordsville. Daughter of Rev. & Mrs. G. W. Jeffries. Buried Aug 3 Glenville. [08-05-1919 "OM": Age 16. Survived by parents, brothers, Conley of Fordsville, William & James Jeffries of Kansas City, & sisters, Mrs. J. W. Stevens of Utica & Effie Jeffries of Fordsville. Buried Glenville Christian Church in Daviess County.]
- **Jenkins, Daniel B.** 10-26-1910 H8 Shot & killed Oct 23 at Clay by White Pemberton. Operated restaurant.
- Jenkins, Flexter 12-08-1909 H7 "Dock". Died of accidental gunshot in northeast corner of Ohio County. Age 17. Native of Birmingham, AL. Railroad employee. (Black)
- Jenkins, Fred C. 07-28-1909 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself at home in Cynthiana. Age 42. Born & reared Elizabethtown. Bank teller. Left wife, formerly Miss Dixie Strake of Cynthiana, a son & a daughter. [07-24-1909 "OM": Died July 23.]
- Jenkins, Lula ["Miss"] 08-23-1911 H1 Died of malarial & typhoid fever Aug 17 at home of parents at Pellville. Age 22 years & 4 months. Teacher in Pellville school several years. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. M. Jenkins, 2 brothers & 1 sister. [08-18-1911 "OM": Buried Pellville cemetery.]
- Jenkins, Sue ["Miss"] 05-20-1908 H8 05-22-1908 R1 Owensboro: Died May 16 of complication of diseases at home of father on Lewis Street. Age 35. Left father, Rev. B. F. Jenkins, & brothers, Frank, Smith & Joseph Clinton Jenkins. Buried May 17 Elmwood cemetery. See also 04-21-1915 H1 Rev. B. F. Jenkins Baptist minister for 50 years, pastor of 41 churches, pastor of Bell's Run Church for 21 years & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p19C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, Rev. B. F. Jenkins, age 56, pastor of Beaver Dam Baptist Church. [05-17 & 05-19-1908 "OM".]
- Jenkins, Willard W. 12-16-1914 H5 12-18-1914 R5 Central City: Railroad conductor killed in train wreck here Dec 13. Age 38. Left wife, formerly Miss Ola Bibb, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Louis Jenkins, of Owensboro, & sisters, Ida Belle & Zula May. [12-15 & 12-16-1914 "OM".]
- **Jenks, W. H.** ["**Dr.**"] 04-25-1917 H8 Died Western KY Asylum at Hopkinsville. Resident Muhlenberg County.
- **Jesse, Mrs. Tom** 03-06-1912 H4 Wysox: Died of pneumonia March 1. Left husband & 4 little children. Buried March 2 Rochester cemetery.
- **Jesse, S. H.** ["Capt."] 10-26-1904 H3 Died of paralytic stroke of heart Oct 24 at home at Ensor. Father of Rice Jesee former resident Hartford. [10-25-1904 "OM".]
- Jewell, Aaron 04-06-1904 H3 Eastview: Died of pneumonia Feb 27 at home at Westerfield. Left wife & daughter. [03-30-1904 "OM": Postmaster at Westerfield for many years. Buried Barnett's Creek Baptist Church.]
- **John, Robert** 12-14-1900 R4 Died of typhoid fever Dec 8. Resident Goshen neighborhood. Buried Dec 9 Goshen cemetery.
- Johnson, A. C. 05-06-1908 H1 Died of kidney & bladder trouble April 30 at Confederate Home in Pewee Valley. Age 72. Served Orphan Brigade of CSA during Civil War. [05-02-1908 "OM": Former resident Owensboro.]
- **Johnson, Alva** 03-27-1901 H3 04-03-1901 H4 "Alvye". Young man died of consumption March 19 at home of parents near Fordsville. Teacher for 3 years. [03-28-1901 "OM".]
- **Johnson, Andrew** 02-13-1903 R3 Died of pneumonia Feb 8 at home near Rosine. Age 18. Buried Feb 9 Shiloh burying ground.
- Johnson, Annie 01-25-1905 H3 01-27-1905 R1 Accidentally shot & killed Jan 22 at Central City by brother, Clyde Johnson. She was 16 & brother 14. [01-24 & 06-17-1905 "OM": Survived by father, Marvin Johnson, & brothers, Clyde & Edward.]
- Johnson, Annie 09-02-1910 R1 Committed suicide by shooting herself Aug 28 at home in Clarksville, TN. About 28. Former resident Owensboro. Reported to have been leading life in "under world". Left little son. [08-31-1910 "OM".]
- **Johnson, Archie** 05-15-1908 R8 Resident Cromwell area died. Left wife.
- **Johnson, Arthur** 01-27-1909 H5 05-19-1909 H4 06-02-1909 H1 01-22-1909 R1 05-21-1909 R4 03-09-1910 H2 Shot & killed by Wade Geary Jan 19 at Broadway

- Coal Mines. About 30. Miner. Son of late Charles Johnson of Fordsville, where buried Jan 20. Nephew of late John M. Johnson. Geary convicted & sentenced to 3 years in prison. [01-22, 01-28, 02-28, 05-21 & 05-29-1909 "OM".]
- **Johnson, Bernie** 06-23-1905 R4 06-23-1905 R8 Hit & killed by train June 21 near McHenry. Formerly of Cromwell. [06-24-1905 "OM".]
- Johnson, Bowley 11-30-1910 H1 12-02-1910 R2 One of 11 miners killed Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. (Black) [11-26 & 11-27-1910 "OM": Coley Johnson.]
- **Johnson, Braxton E.** 05-02-1917 H4 05-02-1917 H6 Died April 20 Laredo, TX. Age 35. Stationed with troops at Ft. McIntosh. Mother, Mrs. Luther Johnson, lives Rosine.
- **Johnson, C. C.** 07-10-1907 H3 Killed at Battle of Shiloh on 6-7 April 1862. Union soldier, Co. I, 17th KY Infantry.
- **Johnson, C. F.** 05-09-1917 H8 Beaver Dam: Died at Beaumont, TX. Former resident Ohio County. Uncle of Mrs. J. N. Jarnagin.
- Johnson, c/o Lizzie 03-13-1908 R4 Magan: Infant of Mrs. Lizzie Johnson died March 4. Buried March 5 Pleasant Hill. [03-11-1908 "OM": Goldie Mae Johnson. Age 1.]
- Johnson, Cecilia 02-24-1915 H5 03-03-1915 H7 Died of infirmities Feb 19 at home of daughter, Mrs. W. G. Duncan, at Greenville. Taken to Louisville & for burial at family cemetery. [02-21-1915 "OM".]
- **Johnson, Charlie** 03-01-1918 R3 Died last week near Magan.
- Johnson, Claude

 09-15-1915 H7

 09-17-1915 R6

 Hickman: Shot & killed Willie Collins, for reporting on his bootlegging activities, & Deputy Sheriff W. A. Naylor, who was attempting to arrest him. Johnson then shot & killed by onlookers. Age 25. Taken to former home at Dukedom for burial. Left brother, Charlie Johnson & sister, Mrs. George Bynum. [09-10-1915 "OM".]
- **Johnson, D. L.** 07-26-1918 R5 Died of heart trouble July 23. Age 76. Lived Livermore. Father of Mrs. A. B. Riley of Hartford. Buried Livermore cemetery.
- Johnson, d/o Fred

 11-15-1905 H2

 11-10-1905 R5

 Owensboro: Three-month-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Fred Johnson of Livia neighborhood died Nov 7 after swallowing cocklebur on day before. [11-08-1905 "OM": Buried Woodward's Valley Church in Ohio County.]
- **Johnson, d/o James B.** 04-17-1903 R2 Mt. Vernon: Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. James B. Johnson died.
- Johnson, David 11-28-1900 H2 Accidentally shot & killed Nov 24 by Charles Bowman at Deanefield. About 20. Miner. Buried Nov 25. [11-25-1900 "OM".]
- **Johnson, E. J.** 12-23-1908 H5 Died of infirmities of old age Dec 18 at home in Terre Haute, IN. Brother-in-law of Thomas brothers of Hartford, having married their sister, Fannie Thomas, who died several years ago. B. P. Berryman married his sister. Left son & daughter both married.
- **Johnson, Ed** 08-14-1918 H2 Shot & killed Aug 7 in Warren County by A. Garman. Age 35. [08-08, 09-13-1918 & 03-01-1919 "OM".]
- **Johnson, Emma** 12-21-1917 R5 Died last week at home in Evansville, IN. Mother of Mrs. A. B. Riley of Hartford.
- Johnson, Florence 12-03-1913 H4 Sulphur Springs: Died of typhoid fever Nov 21. Wife of J. D. Johnson. Burial held up for arrival of daughter from California. Buried Nov 28 Bethel Church.
- **Johnson, Garrett Fitzhugh** 08-06-1919 H8 08-01-1919 R1 Hopewell: Died July 29 at home of father, Byron Johnson, at McHenry. Age 22. Had spinal trouble since age of 2 & 1/2. Buried July 30 Render burying ground.
- Johnson, George 11-30-1910 H1 12-02-1910 R2 One of 11 miners killed Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. (Black) [11-26 & 11-27-1910 "OM".]
- **Johnson, George** 03-08-1911 H1 Died of infirmities March 1. Age 70. Lived Herbert neighborhood. Buried March 3 family burying ground. [03-03-1911 "OM": Left several children. Buried Panther Creek Church.]

- Johnson, J. Ed 01-07-1914 H1 01-28-1914 H5 02-04-1914 H5 04-29-1914 H5 01-09-1914 R1 01-16-1914 R3 01-30-1914 R1 04-24-1914 R1 Body found Jan 1 in Rough River in Ohio County at Knott's Ferry. Killed by several blows to head. Josh Crowe & Arthur Nance under suspicion. Crowe sentenced to life at Eddyville prison. Born Daviess County in Andersonville neighborhood. Game warden & Mason. Lived 9 miles below Hartford. Left wife, formerly Miss Howley of Livermore, 6 children, mother, Mrs. Amantha Johnson of Daviess County, brother, Archie Johnson, & sisters, Mrs. James Stogner, Mrs. Anthony Phillips of Centertown & Mrs. Albert King of Daviess County. Buried Walton's Creek Church. [01-06, 01-07, 01-10, 01-25, 01-29, 04-23 & 04-24-1914 "OM".]
- Johnson, J. R. 04-04-1906 H2 Owensboro: Run over & killed April 2 by St. Louis train on Henderson route at Deane's Station. Magistrate. [04-04-1906 "OM": Joseph B. Johnson lived Reed area.]
- **Johnson, Jep C.** ["Judge"] 04-17-1912 H1 Died April 10 at home in Greenville. Moved there 20 years ago from Calhoun. Age 78. Colonel in Confederate Army in Civil War. Lawyer & jurist.
- **Johnson, John** 04-11-1900 H2 C. W. Johnson administrator of estate.
- **Johnson, John** 08-12-1914 H8 Bennett's: Died of tuberculosis Aug 6 at Hartford. Buried Milton Taylor graveyard.
- Johnson, John 08-09-1916 H8 08-04-1916 R8 Hopewell: Son of Ben Johnson drowned July 31 in Green River opposite Paradise 5 miles above Rockport while trying to rescue companion, Andrew Tunstill, 8, who also drowned. Age 13. (Black) [08-02-1916 "OM".]
- Johnson, Lloyd
 12-07-1904 H3 Killed Dec 1 at Livermore when log rolled over him. Age 23. Son of Gus Johnson of Buell. [12-02-1904 "OM".]
- Johnson, Lonie 08-29-1917 H1 08-24-1917 R5 08-31-1917 R4 "Wit". Died of typhoid fever Aug 23 at home of Energy Moore on Hartford Route 1. Age 27. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Dave Johnson of 5 miles southeast of Hartford. Buried Aug 24 Milton Taylor cemetery.
- Johnson, Louis
 03-03-1909 H6
 03-10-1909 H3
 02-26-1909 R1
 03-051909 R8
 Resident Little Bend neighborhood killed by lightning Feb 23 while talking on telephone at home of neighbor, W. S. Taylor. Born 6 April 1883. Recently married daughter of James Burgess. Buried Feb 24 New Harmony cemetery. [02-27-1909 "OM".]
- Johnson, Lucinda 03-29-1905 H2 Eastview: Died March 24 at home of daughter, Mrs. John Owen, near Pleasant Ridge. Age 93. Buried March 25 Bell's Run cemetery.
- **Johnson, Marion** 01-09-1907 H2 Died of heart disease Jan 2 in Owensboro. Lived Reed area. [01-03-1907 "OM": Left 2 daughters. Buried Reed.]
- **Johnson, Martha** ["Mrs."] 02-13-1901 H3 02-08-1901 R3 Died of grip Feb 6 at home of nephew, Sam Gaines, in Fordsville. From 1889 until about two years ago lived Hartford. Buried Feb 6 Fordsville cemetery.
- Johnson, Mat L. 06-05-1907 H5 06-07-1907 R8 06-21-1907 R5 Magan: Drowned May 27 in Rough River near Heflin. Lived near Magan. Left wife & several small children. Later reported to be alive. [05-29, 06-08 & 06-09-1907 "OM": Matt L. Johnson, age 33, left wife & 3 children.]
- Johnson, Mrs. Dave 06-27-1900 H3 06-22-1900 R3 Died of stomach trouble June 20. Lived about 4 miles east of Hartford. Left husband & 7 children. Buried June 21 Milton Taylor graveyard. [06-24-1900 "OM".]
- **Johnson, Mrs. Fletcher** 05-13-1903 H3 05-15-1903 R3 Died of puerperal trouble May 10 at Sturgis. Left husband, baby about week old, brother, Arch Lewis, & sister, Mrs. Alva Taylor of Ohio County.
- **Johnson, Mrs. Gus** 05-14-1919 H1 Died of rheumatism May 11. Resides in McLean County at Buell, where her son is a doctor.
- Johnson, Mrs. Ike 10-19-1910 H5 10-21-1910 R5 Died of cancer Oct 15 at Spring Grove in Union County. Sister-in-law of Mrs. J. P. Sanderfur & Mrs. Valeria Yeiser. Left husband & 2 sons, both married.
- Johnson, Mrs. Thomas 10-21-1914 H5 Died of heart failure at home, 1323 Nineteenth Street, in Owensboro. Age 52. Left husband & several children. [10-18-1914 "OM": Died Oct 17.]

- Johnson, Myrtle ["Miss"] 09-25-1912 H2 Owensboro: Killed by lightning Sep 17 on Laketown Road several miles from Stanley. Brother, John, also injured. Survived by parents. [09-18 & 09-19-1912 "OM".]
- **Johnson, Oscar** 09-14-1906 R4 Taylor Mines: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. W. T. Johnson died of scarlet fever Sep 6. Buried Sep 7 Taylor Mines cemetery.
- Johnson, Owen 03-22-1918 R8 Beaver Dam: Died March 18 at Hazelwood sanitarium in Louisville. Third son of Dave Johnson of near here who have died within last 2 years. Returned to Ohio County for burial.
- **Johnson, Ploy M.** 06-06-1906 H1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. W. T. Johnson died May 21. Age 5. Memorial by Willie Minton.
- **Johnson, R. T.** 03-08-1916 H1 Killed March 3 by train at Henderson.
- Johnson, Rachel ["Mrs."] 02-26-1919 H8 03-07-1919 R5 Fordsville: Funeral at Bowling Green. J. D. Cooper administrator of estate. [02-09-1919 "OM": Died Feb 8 at home of daughter, Mrs. J. D. Cooper, of Fordsville. Resident Bowling Green. Widow of D. W. Johnson. Buried Rockfield.]
- **Johnson, s/o Angus** 01-08-1913 H5 Henderson: Died Jan 6 after drinking half pint of whiskey. Age 6.
- **Johnson, s/o William** 09-24-1913 H4 Little son of William Johnson died Sep 9.
- Johnson, Susie

 10-16-1908 R5 Died last week at home at Pleasant Ridge.

 Age 71. Left husband & 3 children. [10-10-1908 "OM": Died of stomach trouble Oct 8. Left husband, sons, Sidney & Joseph C. Johnson, & daughter, Mrs. T. G. Owen. Buried Masonville.]
- Johnson, Teddie 07-09-1902 H3 07-18-1902 R2 Only child of Mr. & Mrs. John Johnson of No Creek neighborhood died July 6. Born 3 Feb 1901. Buried July 7 Carson burying ground. [07-10-1902 "OM".]
- Johnson, Thomas L. 03-13-1903 R2 Died March 9 at home in Owensboro, where lived about 10 years. About 70. Former resident Ohio County. Left wife & 9 children. Buried March 10 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.
- **Johnson, W. E.** 12-15-1915 H5 Died of dropsy Dec 13 in Ohio County near Paradise. Age 55-8-25. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Dec 14 Hopewell burying ground.
- **Johnson, Warner** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- **Johnson, William** 02-22-1918 R3 Farmer of near Sulphur Springs died last week.
- **Johnston, Anderson** 03-04-1903 H4 Died Feb 8. Age 18. Left father, James B. Johnston, 2 brothers & sister. Buried Feb 9 Shiloh burying ground.
- **Johnston, Bettie (Petty)** 03-01-1916 H8 Olaton: Died Feb 26. Left husband, William Johnston, 1 son & 1 daughter. Benjamin Pinkney Petty, her 2nd cousin died same day. Both buried Gentry cemetery.
- Johnston, Mrs. Thomas F. 03-04-1908 H4 03-06-1908 R4 06-03-1908 H8 06-19-1908 R8 Olaton: Died at home here of pneumonia Feb 29. Mother of Wayne Johnston of Owensboro & Alvin Johnston of Columbus, IN. Sister-in-law of George L. Johnston of Elizabethtown. Buried March 1 Midkiff burying ground. Funeral sermon will be preached on June 14 at Cedar Grove.
- **Johnston, R. L.** 02-21-1917 H3 Henderson banker died. [02-16-1917 "OM": Died Feb 15.]
- Johnston, W. B. 02-17-1904 H2 02-24-1904 H3 09-13-1905 H2 Killed in Trigg County. Nephew, Lawrence Willis, sentenced to life in prison for the murder but in retrial was acquitted. [02-13, 05-26-1904 & 09-10-1905 "OM": Lieutenant in Army shot to death in March 1903 at Canton.]
- Joiner, T. V. ["Rev."] 01-29-1913 H4 02-05-1913 H4 01-24-1913 R1 01-31-1913 R4 02-7-1913 R1 02-07-1913 R5 Pastor of Hartford Methodist Church died of apoplexy Jan 22 in Hartford. Age 58. Sent there in fall of 1911 from Louisville. Born 26 Sep 1854 Trigg County. Minister about 30 years. Married Miss Eufaula Harris of Daviess County on 1 Sep 1886. Left wife & children, Eugene Harris, Mary Ray, Margaret Allen, Samuel Edward,

- Robert Marion, Emma Franklin & James Clinton Joiner. Brother-in-law of Dr. S. J. Harris of Philpot. Buried Jan 23 Oakwood cemetery. [01-23 & 01-24-1913 "OM": Thomas V. Joiner.]
- **Jolley, Bill** 01-29-1919 H6 Hartford Route 7: Funeral at Greenbrier in Daviess County. Former resident Buford area.
- Jolly, c/o A. B. 05-06-1914 H8 Maxwell: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. A. B. Jolly buried May 2 New Bethel.
- **Jolly, Louis** 06-21-1911 H8 Drowned June 17 in tub of water at Wisdom 10 miles from Glasgow. Age 35. Son of late G. W. Jolly.
- Jolly, Lydia M. 03-29-1911 H1 Died of pneumonia at home in Irvington. Age 54. Widow of Senator R. M. Jolly. Daughter of Mrs. W. N. Williams of Mt. Vernon, IL. Left children, Lewis, Edwin, Morris & Clarie Jolly. [03-24-1911 "OM".]
- Jolly, Nannie 11-22-1901 R3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. R. M. Jolly of Breckinridge County died while at school in Roanoke, VA. [11-21-1901 "OM".]
- Jolly, R. M. 07-19-1907 R4 "Bob". Died last week at Irvington. Served in Senate of KY Legislature. [07-11 & 08-29-1907 "OM": Robert M. Jolly died July 10. Left wife & 5 children, including Louis Jolly.]
- Jolly, Thomas
 11-20-1901 H3 Died Nov 18 from being kicked by mule 3 days earlier. Lived Breckinridge County near Hardinsburg. About 40. Unmarried. Brother of attorney George W. Jolly. [11-19-1901 "OM".]
- Jones, C. C. 01-17-1912 H3 Died Jan 5 when fell from train at Fordsville. About 50 & bachelor. Lived near Lyon's schoolhouse in Hancock County. Left brother, James F. Jones, of same area. [01-13-1912 "OM": Lived Lyonia neighborhood.]
- Jones, c/o John Pat 11-13-1918 H1 11-08-1918 R5 Two of his children recently died of pneumonia at Hayti. Wife died only few weeks ago. (Black)
- **Jones, D. W.** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- Jones, Elizabeth 09-11-1912 H8 Centertown: Died of heart failure Sep 7 at home near Matanzas. Age 55. Widow. Left 4 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Sep 8 Equality.
- Jones, F. G. ["Rev."] 02-15-1911 H5 02-17-1911 R5 Died of infirmities Feb 13 at home in Drakesboro. Baptist minister. Left wife, 3 sons & daughter, Miss Florence Jones. Buried cemetery at Greenville. [02-15 & 02-16-1911 "OM": Fred Jones. Age 58.]
- Jones, Farley 03-10-1909 H1 Died of hiccoughs March 4 at home of daughter, Mrs. Lou Hayden. Lived Panther neighborhood in Daviess County. Age 80. [03-05, 03-06, 03-07 & 03-16-1909 "OM".]
- **Jones, Finly J.** 03-01-1916 H8 Died of hemorrhage of nose Feb 26 at East Hartford. Age 14. Buried family burying ground east of Hartford.
- Jones, Frank 04-14-1915 H8 Fulton: Committed suicide by hanging April 8. Over 40. Left 2 children. [04-11-1915 "OM".]
- Jones, Henry 08-22-1906 H2 Shot & killed Aug 17 at Franklin by Will T. Hobdy because he was in his melon patch. Age 20. [08-18-1906 "OM": Shooting was accident.]
- Jones, J. C. 11-30-1910 H4 11-30-1910 H5 11-25-1910 R5 12-02-1910 R4 12-02-1910 R6 Died Nov 23 at home on Clay Street in Hartford. Age 75. Left wife & children, Mrs. R. H. (Una) Taylor of Rochester, Miss Annie Jones of Greenville, Misses Katherine & Powell Jones of Hartford, Robert, J. Will & Sam Jones of Mountain Park, OK. Buried Nov 24 Taylortown Methodist Church near Rochester. See also 04-26-1911 H5 & 04-14-1911 R1 Sam Jones married Miss Anna Hook at Mountain Park, OK.
- Jones, James H. ["Rev."] 01-21-1903 H3 01-23-1903 R3 Died Jan 18 at home near Cromwell. Methodist minister. Brother of Mrs. L. M. Wilson & uncle of Judge J. B. Wilson of Hartford. Left 2 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Jan 19 family burying ground.
- **Jones, Jim** 11-29-1911 H8 Stabbed to death at Eddyville prison by Pat Collins. Recently sent there from Henderson County.
- **Jones, Joe** 02-04-1914 H1 Prentiss: Died Jan 31. Buried Feb 1 Slaty Creek burying ground.
- **Jones, John** 08-05-1908 H1 He & 3 other blacks, Virgil Jones, John Boyer & Joe Riley lynched by mob Aug 1 at Russellville. Accused of assisting Rufus Browder,

- who had shot & killed J. F. Cunningham in Todd county recently. [07-14 & 08-02-1908 "OM": James T. Cunningham killed on July 13.]
- Jones, M. E. 07-08-1903 H2 07-10-1903 R2 Committed suicide by drowning July 5 near Hartford. Age 60. Lived near Owensboro. Married twice, by 1st wife had 4 children & two by 2nd, youngest 10 months. Left wife, Annie, & several children, including James & Minnie. [07-07-1903 "OM": Milton E. Jones. Left wife & 6 children. Buried Bethabara Church.]
- **Jones, M. L.** 03-01-1916 H8 Fordsville: Died Feb 25. Buried Fordsville cemetery.
- **Jones, Margaret** 04-08-1903 H2 Died of heart trouble April 1 at home near Ensor. Age 67. [04-05-1903 "OM".]
- **Jones, Mollie Lane** 05-20-1904 R5 Died May 7 at Cunningham, KY. Age 52. Left husband, 2 sons, mother, 2 brothers & 1 sister.
- Jones, Mrs. Dr. Alva 02-01-1905 H3 01-27-1905 R5 Died Jan 21 at home at Monett, MO. She & husband born Ohio County, he was born near Fordsville. [02-02-1905 "OM".]
- **Jones, Mrs. John** 05-18-1904 H3 Died of catarrh of stomach May 7 at home in Paducah. Former resident Ohio County. Sister of Mrs. W. T. Woodward.
- **Jones, Mrs. Silas** 08-05-1908 H1 Centertown: Died July 31.
- Jones, Mrs. W. W. 04-25-1900 H2 Died April 22 in Breckinridge County near Rockvale. Age 60. Left husband, & sons, John W., Joseph T. & J. C. Jones. [04-26-1900 "OM".]
- **Jones, Nancy** 08-13-1915 R1 In Ohio County Elizabeth Durham administratrix of estate.
- **Jones, Obi** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- **Jones, Rachel** 12-17-1902 H2 12-26-1902 R1 Smallhous: Died of heart trouble Dec 5 at home near here & the Green River Union Church. Wife of Sylvester Jones. Buried Dec 7 Equality burying ground.
- Jones, Robbie (Martin) 11-01-1911 H8 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Oct 29 at Hopkinsville. Age 20. Wife of Everett Jones. [10-31-1911 "OM".]
- **Jones, S. F.** 03-29-1911 H8 J. R. Addington administrator of estate.
- **Jones, Samuel** 02-07-1906 H2 Three-year-old son of Robert Jones died after falling into kettle of lye.
- Jones, Samuel Porter ["Rev."] 10-17-1906 H5 10-24-1906 H1 10-19-1906 R1 11-16-1906 R2 11-16-1906 R3 01-30-1907 H6 11-30-1910 H6 Died of heart disease on train Oct 15 near Perry, AR. Born 16 Oct 1847 Oak Bower, Chalmers County, AL. Resided Cartersville, GA, where moved in 1859. Admitted to Georgia Bar in 1869. In 1872 became Methodist clergyman. Famous evangelist. Conducted many meetings in Western KY. Left wife & 2 daughters, Annie Pyron & 1 other. [10-16-1906 "OM".]
- Jones, Silas W. 09-23-1908 H5 09-25-1908 R1 Died of cancer Sep 21 at home of Dr. G. W. Chapman. Age 77. Lived Centertown. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. I, 37th Mounted Infantry, enlisted 13 Sep 1861 & discharged 1 Feb 1865. Wife & children deceased. Left 1 grandchild. Buried Sep 21 Centertown cemetery. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drew monthly pension of \$2 for military service.
- Jones, Simon

 03-24-1915 H5

 Died of diseases of old age March 22 at home at Render. Age 72. Born 27 March 1842. Employee of Central Coal & Iron Company many years. Buried March 24 Render cemetery. [03-25-1915 "OM".]
- Jones, Sylvester P. 10-13-1909 H4 10-27-1909 H8 08-13-1909 R1 10-01-1909 R4 06-15-1910 H7 11-16-1910 H7 Smallhous: Died of infirmities of old age Aug 2 at home. Owned 139-acre farm. Buried Aug 3 Equality. Funeral sermon will be preached Oct 10 at Green River Union Church.
- **Jones, Thomas B.** 08-31-1904 H3 Died of heart disease Aug 26 at home near South Hampton. [08-27-1904 "OM".]

- Jones, Thomas C. ["Capt."]

 03-24-1909 H2 Died at home of niece, Mrs. William Lindsay, at Frankfort. Age 72. Former resident Daviess County. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Served as clerk of Court of Appeals for 6 years. [03-18 & 03-19-1909 "OM": Died March 17.]
- Jones, Virgil

 08-05-1908 H1 He & 3 other blacks, John Jones, John Boyer
 & Joe Riley lynched by mob Aug 1 at Russellville. Accused of assisting Rufus Browder, who had
 shot killed J. F. Cunningham in Todd county recently. [07-14 & 08-02-1908 "OM": James T.
 Cunningham killed on July 13.]
- Jones, W. S. 02-17-1904 H2 Died Feb 11 at asylum at Hopkinsville, where sent about 2 weeks ago. Resident Livia neighborhood. Age 71. [02-12-1904 "OM": Returned to Livia for burial.]
- Jones, William 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- Jones, William H. 04-01-1914 H1 Died March 27 at hospital in Owensboro from injuries received month ago when crushed between two box cars at Ellmitch in Ohio County. I. C. Railroad brakeman. Age 21. Left parents. Taken to Fordsville for burial. [03-28 & 03-29-1914 "OM".]
- Jordan, Cassie (Felts)

 04-23-1913 H5 Died following operation April 19 at Franklin. Wife of R. E. Jordan. Formerly of Adairville. Niece of Mrs. Ben D. Ringo of Hartford. [04-20-1913 "OM".]
- Joseph, Josie 04-08-1903 H3 04-10-1903 R3 Funeral at Whitesville Catholic Church on April 5. Mother, Mrs. J. H. S. (Elizabeth) Sadler, of Bell's Run died while attending funeral. Wife of Henry Joseph. [04-07-1903 "OM".]
- **Kahn, Jo.** 07-03-1903 R2 Old resident Cromwell died of Bright's disease June 26. Buried June 27 Green River cemetery.
- **Kahn, Mrs. Joe** 07-19-1918 R3 Died of senility July 14 at home at Cromwell. Buried Green River Church.
- **Karney, Clarence** 07-29-1908 H1 Killed when struck in head by plank at Owensboro Shovel & Tool Company. Age 22. [07-26 & 07-28-1908 "OM": Killed July 25.]
- **Kasey, Courtland** 01-23-1907 H1 Hardinsburg: Killed by falling tree. Lived Rosetta. [01-19 & 01-24-1907 "OM": Killed on Jan 14.]
- Kasey, Eliza (Hall) 11-25-1914 H3 11-20-1914 R4 Died Nov 13 at home of sister, Mrs. Annie Ezell, in Louisville. Age 34. Daughter of late Philip & Cynthia J. (Spinks) Hall. Left brothers, George Woosley, Albert Hall of Rosine & William Lon Hall, 1 sister, half-brothers, Foster & Parke Hall of Louisville & half-sister, Lottie Sampson of Hartford. Buried Nov 15 Rosine cemetery.
- Kasey, S. W.
 03-06-1907 H1
 Recently died Vine Grove in Hardin County.

 Keach, K. H.
 07-26-1916 H4
 07-26-1916 H6
 08-02-1916 H4
 11-22-1916 H2

 1916 H4
 08-04-1916 R6
 03-01-1918 R1
 Killed in gunfight July 19 at Dawson Springs by Mack Logan. Town marshal there. Logan sentenced to 18 years in prison. In retrial he & Frank Tribble given sentences of 2 & 1/2 years. [07-20, 07-21, 07-27, 07-29, 10-04-1916 & 02-24-1918 "OM".]
- **Keane, Thomas** 05-24-1901 R2 Shot & killed May 20 in Evansville by John L. Jones. Left wife. Father lives Cairo, IL. [05-21-1901 "OM": Shot in self defense.]
- **Kearney, Pat**02-28-1919 R3 He & Jim Lawler electrocuted at Eddyville prison. They were convicted of murder of John Rehm & Andrew Nordmeyer who were killed last March during bank robbery in Covington. Both sent to Cincinnati, OH for burial. [02-22-1919 "OM": Died Feb 21.]
- Keeling, Dan 01-06-1909 H1 01-08-1909 R1 01-08-1909 R4 01-08-1909 R8 Also listed as Keely. He & 3 others, Robert D. Beck, Elgin Robert Maddox & Fred Westerfield, drowned Jan 4 in Green River at Wood's Landing about 3 miles above Paradise. Raft by towboat. Single. [01-06 & 01-07-1909 "OM".]
- **Keene**, **Augustus E.** 09-14-1910 H7 09-09-1910 R1 Will recorded Ohio County. Left estate to wife.

- Keith, Jake
 11-04-1903 H3 11-06-1903 R3 Shot & killed Nov 2 at
 New Holland near Stanley, 4 miles from Owensboro, by Earl Taylor, who it was ruled acted in
 self defense. Both employees of Holland Coal Mine. Left wife & 1 child. [11-03-1903 "OM":
 Jade Keith. Buried Baskett his former residence.]
- **Keith, Laura** ["Miss"] 08-12-1908 H5 08-21-1908 R4 Died of complication of diseases Aug 8 at hone near Horse Branch. Left father, Marlin Keith, and several brothers & sisters. Buried Aug 9 Stewart graveyard.
- Keith, Lee 12-11-1918 H1 06-04-1919 H4 12-13-1918 R1 12-20-1918 R1 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 10-19-1921 H1 Soldier killed in action in France on Nov 7 four days before Armistice was signed. Co. L, 138th Infantry, 32nd Division. Age 32. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. Marlin Keith of Horse Branch area, 6 brothers & 5 sisters. Returned to Ohio County & buried 16 Oct 1921 Stewart graveyard near Horse Branch. [10-21-1921 "OM".]
- **Keith, Mrs. Roy** 01-24-1919 R5 Died Jan 21 at home near Olaton.
- **Keith, Raney** 08-21-1912 H5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Robert Keith of Hartford Route 5 died of diphtheria Aug 20. Buried Aug 21 family burying ground.
- **Keith, William** 06-10-1914 H8 Olaton: Died June 3. Age 64-3-3. Left wife & several children. Buried Olaton cemetery.
- **Keller, Francis** 04-25-1900 H3 04-27-1900 R3 Child died of typhoid fever few days ago at home of parents, Mrs. & Mrs. Frank Keller, at New Albany, IN, where they had moved from Hartford few weeks ago.
- **Keller, Frank** 03-08-1911 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself March 5 in Daviess County, on his 31st birthday. Single. Lived with brother, John. [03-07 & 03-08-1911 "OM".]
- Kelley, Benjamin 09-22-1909 H2 One of first settlers at Fordsville. As small boy one of Daniel Boone's party, taken prisoner by Indians while making salt at Blue Licks in Nicholas County and taken to Detroit, where made his escape, taking with him Indian tomahawk presented to him by Colonel McKee, British Indian agent and principal advocate of war with savages, it is now owned by his grandson living near Fordsville. Buried Kelley graveyard on his farm, graveyard later became Fordsville cemetery. Fordsville was called Kelley's Precinct in his honor until post office established there about 1848.
- **Kelley, Dan** 06-11-1902 H3 06-13-1902 R3 Old citizen died of complication of troubles last week at home near Horse Branch. [06-12-1902 "OM".]
- **Kelley, Ed**02-02-1900 R2 Render: Died Jan 28 at home of brother, J. G. Kelley. Age 36. Never married. Left 2 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried Jan 29 Fisher graveyard.
- **Kelley, George P.** 12-10-1902 H2 Fordsville: Died Dec 4 of typhoid fever. Lived near here. [12-06-1902 "OM": Teacher. Left wife & 2 children. Buried Fordsville.]
- **Kelley, McKinley** 03-09-1900 R2 Render: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. James G. Kelley of here died. Buried Fisher burying ground near McHenry.
- Kelly, Ben Lee
 10-11-1918 R1 Magan: Buried Oct 5 Kelly burying ground.
 Kelly, G. W.
 05-19-1915 H1 Died of infirmities May 12 at home at
 Deanefield Age 82 Born Virginia Educator Served as police judge for many years in his
- Deanefield. Age 82. Born Virginia. Educator. Served as police judge for many years in his neighborhood. Left children, J. B. of East St. Louis, MO, Mrs. Prudie Gray of Providence, Miss Emma Kelly & Annie Gabbert, who both live with him, and adopted daughter, Mrs. George Bellamy of Whitesville. Buried May 13 Aetnaville cemetery. [05-13-1915 "OM": Also survived by daughter, Mrs. E. P. Spurrier of Louisville.]
- Kelly, John C. 07-16-1902 H2 07-11-1902 R3 Horse Branch: Killed July 7 by foul air in well on farm of Ed Davidson at Hite's Falls in Ohio County. About 40. Resident county past 13 years. Buried Davidson cemetery, but may be later moved to St. Louis, MO, where he was born. [07-12-1902 "OM".]
- **Kelly, Matthew** 08-30-1911 H2 10-04-1911 H1 Electrocuted at Eddyville prison on Sep 28. Murdered Pearl Evans & Clara Hamilton in Louisville on 20 May 1910. In 1909 pardoned from prison after serving 7 years for murder of wife. (Black)
- **Kelly, Mrs. N. P. (Birkhead)**08-31-1910 H8 09-09-1910 R8 Died Aug 26 in asylum at Hopkinsville, where she has been 8 or 10 years. Age 35. Resided Whitesville. Left husband, 2 children of Whitesville, brothers, Albert Birkhead of Whitesville & B. Birkhead of Calhoun, &

- sisters, Mrs. James Wheatley, Mrs. James Ellis & Mrs. Silas Williams, all of Whitesville, & Mrs. A. Cissell of Calhoun. Buried Aug 27 Kelly burying ground in Ohio County near Magan. [08-27-1910 "OM": Also left sister, Miss Alberta Birkhead.]
- **Kelly, Pete**02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 30. Assistant foreman. Left wife. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- Kelly, Quint 03-26-1913 H4 03-26-1913 H8 03-28-1913 R1 Deanefield: Died of pneumonia March 23 at home near here. About 40. Left wife & several children. Buried March 24 Kelly burying ground near Sugar Grove. [03-25-1913 "OM".]
- Kelly, Roy

 06-24-1908 H1 06-26-1908 R8 Drowned June 19 in Green
 River near Central City. Age 19. Son of Mrs. Rhoda Kelly of Utica. Stenographer. Buried
 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [06-20, 06-21, 06-23 & 06-28-1908 "OM".]
- **Kendall, Lewis** 01-02-1914 R6 Son of Stephen & Eliza Kendall of Rosine died Nov 17. Age 1-8-9. Left parents & brothers. Buried Rosine cemetery.
- **Kendall, Mrs. Dr. T. S.** 10-03-1906 H2 Died Sep 29 at home at Yelvington. [09-30-1906 "OM".]
- **Kendall, Shelby** 04-10-1908 R8 Son of Mrs. Mollie Kendall buried Taylor Mines cemetery. Age 9. Left mother, a brother & a sister.
- **Kennedy, Dock** 08-01-1906 H3 Died of paralysis July 26 at home at Caneyville. In his 70's.
- **Kennedy, John** 07-10-1907 H3 Killed at Battle of Shiloh in April 1862. Union soldier, Co. C, 17th KY Infantry.
- **Kennedy, John R.** 11-19-1913 H4 Central City: Run over & killed by train Nov 15 at Stroud in Muhlenberg County. Age 26. Railroad brakeman. Left wife & 1 child. Taken to Russellville for burial. [11-16-1913 "OM".]
- **Kennedy, Thomas** 06-28-1918 R1 06-28-1918 R8 10-18-1918 R8 Committed suicide by hanging at Hopkinsville asylum June 22, where sent month ago. Lived Cool Springs, where returned for burial. Robert Kennedy administrator of estate. See also 06-21-1918 R1
- **Kent, John** 02-02-1910 H4 Died of pneumonia Jan 27 at home on 13th Street in Owensboro. Age 60. Former constable in Daviess County. Left wife & 5 children.
- **Keown, Alonzo Sherman** 08-21-1918 H4 08-09-1918 R5 "Lon". Died of stomach trouble July 20. Resided Baizetown. Memorial by McHenry United American Mechanics. See also 02-26-1892 R1 born 15 April 1865 Ohio County near Select, son of Thomas Keown & Diana Baize, married Nancy E. daughter of John & Sarah E. Duvall on 4 Sep 1884, have 1 child, Arthur Hampton, age 6.
- Keown, Amanda (Roby)

 03-26-1919 H8

 03-28-1919 R1

 04-04-1919 R1

 Died of cancer March 21 at home of daughter in Hartford. Born 25 Aug 1855 near Fordsville. Daughter of John L. & Sarah Roby. Last of 5 children. Sister of late Peyton Roby a lawyer at Fordsville. Married Calvin P. Keown, 9 March 1881, 3 sons & 4 daughters born, 1 daughter deceased. Resided Hartford over 20 years. Left husband, former Sheriff of Ohio County, & children, Mrs. Virgil C. Elgin of Hartford, Mrs. Raymer Tinsley of Waco, TX, Mrs. J. Ney Foster of Elaine, AR, Clarence Keown of Nashville, TN, Perry Keown of Clovis, NM & Chester Keown, who is in military. Buried Oakwood cemetery. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p20C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, Calvin P. Keown born 24 Feb 1855 Ohio County near Fordsville, elected Sheriff of Ohio County in 1894.
- **Keown, Andrew** 11-22-1905 H1 12-01-1905 R3 Died of accidental gunshot near Hawesville. Age 15. [11-16-1905 "OM": Died Nov 15.]
- **Keown, Bertie (Morton)** 12-02-1903 H3 12-30-1903 H2 11-27-1903 R5 Died of Bright's disease Nov 25 at home in Hartford. Had been in critical condition since birth of baby about 7 months ago. Sister of T. J. Morton. Left husband, John G. Keown, & infant son. Buried Nov 26 Oakwood cemetery. [11-26-1903 "OM".]
- **Keown, Elizabeth** 08-22-1900 H3 08-17-1900 R3 12-14-1900 R3 Died of dropsy Aug 15 at home near Horse Branch. Age 72. Married Thomas Keown about 6 months ago. Buried Aug 16 Christian cemetery.

- Keown, Erie 07-31-1907 H5 08-14-1907 H5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. A. S. Keown of Baizetown died of membranous croup July 9. A twin, age 2. [08-01-1907 "OM".]
- **Keown, Fount E.** 08-26-1914 H5 Committed suicide in Central City Aug 21 by jumping into rain barrel. Former resident Hartford. Left wife, 2 children, several siblings, including John Keown. [08-22-1914 "OM": Age 50.]
- **Keown, Jessie**11-15-1905 H3 Died of diphtheria Oct 12 at home of W. L. Keown at Fordsville. Age 5. Daughter of Maud Keown, widow of R. H. Keown. Left mother & twin sister. Niece of Ohio County Sheriff Cal P. Keown & J. G. Keown of Hartford Taken to Rockport, IN for burial. [11-16-1905 "OM".]
- **Keown, John Morton** 01-03-1906 H3 01-10-1906 H3 01-05-1906 R5 Died of diphtheria Jan 2 at home of grandmother, Mrs. Ella Morton, in Hartford. Age 2. Born 18 April 1903. Survived by father, Capt. John G. Keown. Buried Oakwood cemetery.
- **Keown, John Wesley** 01-31-1919 R1 Died Jan 26 of pneumonia & influenza. Resident Adaburg neighborhood. Left wife & 4 children. Buried Jan 27.
- Keown, Larkin C. 12-30-1910 R7 Died of hardening of arteries Friday at Edwardsville, IL. Age 80. Son of John W. & Polly N. Keown, who moved to Madison County, IL from KY in 1825. Born 14 Sep 1830 Madison County, IL. Parents died when he was a child & was raised by uncle, W. W. Pearce. Married 1st Margaret Ann Sallee, 20 Oct 1851, she died 3 years later, 1 child born, Mrs. J. H. Whitehead of Centralia, IL. Married 2nd Julia Ann Copeland, 4 Nov 1857; 7 children born, daughter, Eva, died infancy & surviving are Ada A., Joe H. & Charles S. Keown, Mrs. J. F. (Mary P.) Keown, Mrs. Dr. A. B. (Agnes I.) McKee & Mrs. R. E. (Julia B.) McKee. Related to C. P. Keown of Hartford. For 15 years he had been compiling genealogy of Keown family. Buried Woodlawn cemetery in Edwardsville. See also 05-15-1889 H1 detailed genealogical query by him.
- **Keown, Mrs. Floyd** 08-05-1904 R4 Fordsville: Died of consumption July 30 at home near here.
- **Keown, Samuel** 10-02-1907 H5 10-04-1907 R4 02-09-1910 H2 Died Sep 28 at home at Fordsville. Age 79 years & 2 days. Union soldier in Civil War. Death caused by gunshot wound received battle of Chickamauga. Mason. Left 5 sons, including former Sheriff C. P. & John G. Keown of Hartford, & 3 daughters. Cal P. Keown administrator of estate. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$8 for service in Civil War & 09-22-1911 R26B. [09-29-1907 "OM".]
- **Keown, Sara ["Miss"]** 12-28-1910 H1 12-23-1910 R1 12-30-1910 R5 Died of uraemic poisoning Dec 22 at home of parents on Main Street in Hartford. Age 20. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Cal P. Keown, brothers, Clarence of Fordsville, Chester & Perry Keown of New Mexico, & sisters, Mrs. Virgil Elgin, Jr., Misses Anna Eliza & Alice Keown. Buried Dec 23 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Keown, Susan** 05-31-1907 R6 Select: Died May 14 at home near Logansport. Buried here May 16.
- **Keown, T. M.** 08-07-1903 R4 Renfrow: Died of old age July 22. Age 83.
- **Keown, Thomas J.**03-31-1909 H5 04-02-1909 R1 Died of disease of kidneys March 29 at home of daughter, Mrs. Russell, at Magan. Age 77. Wife died several years ago. Buried March 30 Magan cemetery. [03-30, 04-01 & 04-02-1909 "OM": Died of kidney trouble. Also survived by daughter, Ora Jacobs, & brother, Samuel Keown. Buried Sugar Grove Baptist Church.]
- **Keown, Vera** 08-26-1910 R4 Manda: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. A. S. Keown died Aug 26. Left parents & several brothers & sisters.
- **Keown, Willard** 06-21-1916 H8 Fordsville: Son of Isaac Keown died of tuberculosis June 18. Buried Fordsville cemetery.
- **Kerns, Ann H.** 05-09-1917 H8 Died of infirmities May 2 at Louisville. Age 88. Born Virginia. Buried May 4 Old Mill cemetery Ohio County. [05-11-1917 "OM".]
- Kerr, John 05-20-1903 H2 05-22-1903 R2 I. C. Railroad fireman killed in train wreck May 15 at McHenry. Resident Louisville. Also listed as John Kirk. [05-16-1903 & 05-17-1903 "OM": John Kerr.]

- **Kerrick, Mrs.** 04-21-1915 H1 Livermore: Sister of Mrs. Bettie Taylor died April 15. [04-16 & 04-18-1915 "OM": Mrs. George Kerrick.]
- **Kersey, Clemmie** ["Miss"] 01-01-1915 R4 Rosine: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. James E. Kersey died Dec 23 at Ollie in Edmonson County & buried there. Age 14.
- Kessinger, Mrs. James (Alford) 01-22-1902 H2 01-22-1902 H3 01-24-1902 R3 Neafus: Died of consumption Jan 17 at home here. Two of her little children have died since August. Left husband, 2 little boys, father, P. H. Alford. Niece of Thomas Alford of Warren County & sister of Mrs. J. E. Davidson of Hartford. Buried Jan 19 Leach burying ground. See also 01-15-1902 H3
- **Kessinger, Pete** 09-19-1917 H8 Sulphur Springs: Died last week. Lived near Red Hill. Buried Schroader cemetery.
- Kessinger, Presley
 10-02-1918 H5
 11-01-1918 R1
 01-24-1919 R1
 05-301919 R1
 Soldier died of Spanish Influenza Sep 30 at Camp Zachary Taylor near Louisville.
 Private in Army. Lived Simmons and formerly Butler County. Left wife. Returned to Simmons for burial. Subsequently family was infected with illness & wife, a child & mother died. [10-06-1918 "OM".]
- **Key, Alfred** 12-30-1903 H2 Thrown from wagon & killed at Houston in Henderson County.
- **Keys, Harden C.** 02-11-1903 H2 Paducah: Shot & killed Feb 6 at Murray by Calloway County Sheriff, L. W. Howland, who acted in self defense.
- **Keys, Jesse** 06-23-1909 H8 05-21-1909 R1 Stabbed to death May 16 by William McCracken at Cloverport. Left wife, Emma. [05-18-1909 "OM": Brothers, William & Shelby McCracken, charged with his murder.]
- **Kibbey, W. H.** 06-24-1914 H5 Owensboro: Died June 21 here at Odd Fellows building, where he was janitor. Age 65. Had taken carbolic acid. [06-23-1914 "OM": Amos J. Kibbe.]
- Kidney, Sam
 03-14-1906 H3 05-25-1906 R4 Old citizen died March 7
 at Coffman. Former soldier & pensioner. C. E. Smith administrator of estate. [03-15-1906 "OM".]
- **Kiefner, s/o Jake** 12-05-1906 H4 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Jake Kiefner died Nov 28 at their home in West Louisville area of Daviess County. Three months ago kicked in head by mule. Age 7. [11-29-1906 "OM".]
- **Kilcoune, Pat**02-28-1900 H3 Died of old age Feb 25 at Ohio County Poor House. Believed to be near 100. Well-known "Irish well-digger". Taken to Leitchfield for burial. [03-01-1900 "OM": Born Ireland.]
- **Killebrew, Rudolph** 06-07-1901 R2 Shot & killed June 1 at Bennettsville in Christian County by Walter Hampton, who is 12. [06-04-1901 "OM": Age 9. (Black)]
- **Killick, R. J.** 06-11-1913 H4 Committed suicide June 7 in Chicago, IL. Lived Leitchfield.
- **Killman, Henry** 03-11-1914 H1 Henderson: Shot & killed here March 7 by Will Stephenson. Employee of cotton mill. [03-08-1914 "OM".]
- **Kimball, George** 11-05-1913 H8 Died Nov 2 in Evansville, IN from gunshot inflicted same day at West KY Coal Company mine at Clay, KY. Age 38. Mine guard. Moved to Clay about 2 or 3 months ago from Madisonville. Left wife.
- **Kimbell, June** 05-31-1916 H4 Shot & killed May 25 in fight in Hickman County. [05-26-1916 "OM".]
- Kimble, Mose G. 05-26-1909 H8 06-16-1909 H1 10-27-1909 H8 06-18-1909 R1 01-19-1910 H1 01-21-1910 R6 Died of gunshot May 17 at home in Muhlenberg County at Ennis near Rochester. Age 60. Son-in-law, Clay Smith, & daughter, Miss Bessie Kimble, age 15, arrested under suspicion of conspiring to kill him. Smith married daughter about 4 years ago, had 2 children. Smith sentenced to life in prison & charges against Bessie were dismissed. Bessie later lived with brother, William Kimble, at Greenville. Smith's wife later lived with her father-in-law, Arnius Smith. Also spelled as "Kimmell". [06-12-1909 "OM".]
- **Kimbley, Cora Elizabeth ["Miss"]** 11-21-1906 H2 11-16-1906 R8 Smallhous: Died Nov 7 of consumption at home here. Age 20. Left mother, 2 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Nov 8 Equality burying ground. [11-16-1906 "OM".]

- **Kimbley, d/o Otto** 10-11-1916 H5 Beaver Dam: Six-year-old daughter of Otto Kimbley of Taylor Mines died of scarlet fever Oct 3. Buried Taylor Mines cemetery.
- Kimbley, J. O. 06-22-1910 H1 06-22-1910 H8 06-24-1910 R1 06-24-1910 R4 Hit & killed by train in Muhlenberg County. Lived Bevier. Age 57. Born Ceralvo. Left wife & 4 grown sons. Buried June 14 Ceralvo burying ground. [06-17-1910 "OM".]
- **Kimbley, John** 04-16-1902 H3 Died of pleurisy April 7 at home in Louisville. Son of late William Kimbley. Left wife & 2 sisters. Buried here April 9.
- Kimbley, Marion F. 01-18-1905 H3 02-01-1905 H3 01-20-1905 R8 01-27-1905 R8 04-11-1906 H5 Died of consumption Jan 14 at home near Smallhous. Brother of Charlie Kimbley of Owensboro. Left wife, 2 sons & 4 daughters. Buried Jan 16 Equality burying ground. C. C. Kimbley administrator of estate. See also 01-06-1905 R5 & 01-13-1905 R1 [01-26-1905 "OM".]
- Kimbley, Marvin P. 01-29-1919 H8 02-19-1919 H1 01-31-1919 R1 02-14-1919 R1 Died Jan 26 at home of father at Ceralvo. Age 46 & single. Mason. Had been master of several boats on Green River. Survived by father, M. F. Kimbley. Buried Ceralvo. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p16C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, born 25 Dec 1872 near Ceralvo. [01-28-1919 "OM".]
- **Kimbley, Mrs. Clyde** 04-28-1915 H8 Ceralvo: Died April 21 at home in Bowling Green. Former resident here. Buried here April 22.
- **Kimbly, c/o John** 03-20-1901 H3 03-15-1901 R3 Ceralvo: Five-month-old infant of Mr. & Mrs. John Kimbly died March 10. Buried here March 11.
- **Kimmel, Bettie** 03-30-1904 H3 Ceralvo: Funeral near Yost on March 5. Grandmother of L. A. & E. M. Kimmel.
- **Kimmel, D. W.** 05-30-1917 H8 06-06-1917 H4 Ceralvo: "Scott". Died May 25 near here. Left wife & children. Buried West Providence.
- **Kimmel, Mr.** 01-01-1902 H3 Ceralvo: Buried Dec 30 Hazel Creek in Muhlenberg County. Father of D. W. Kimmel of here.
- **Kimmel, Mrs. J. H.** 08-22-1917 H1 Died Aug 8 at home of son, Dave Kimmel, in Greenville. Left husband & children, Walter Kimmel of Paradise, Dave Kimmel & Mrs. G. E. Casebier of Paradise. Buried Ceralvo.
- King, Alice ["Miss"] 07-11-1906 H2 07-06-1906 R1 07-06-1906 R2 07-06-1906 R7 Died of consumption June 26 at home of sister, Mrs. Joe C. Park, at Alexander. Buried June 27 Bell's Run. [07-06-1906 "OM": Formerly lived Laffoon area of Daviess County. Sister of Susie Park.]
- King, Allen 05-02-1906 H3 Eastview: Died April 26. Age 94. Buried Bethabara.
- **King, c/o James B.** 07-19-1901 R3 Infant died of whooping cough July 14. Lived Palo. Buried July 15 Sunnydale.
- King, c/o Wilbur 04-23-1902 H2 04-18-1902 R3 Eastview: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Wilbur King died of burns April 15. Age 3 months. Lived Adaburg neighborhood. Buried Mt. Carmel graveyard.
- **King, c/o William** 10-12-1906 R1 Two children of William King died from eating toadstools Oct 9 at Munfordville.
- King, Charlie 07-24-1918 H2 06-04-1919 H4 07-19-1918 R5 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died last week of spinal meningitis at Ft. Oglethorpe at Greenleaf, GA. Private. Left here May 29. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. James B. King of Sunnydale area & several brothers & sisters. Buried July 19 Sunnydale. [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- **King, Cicero**02-03-1904 H2 01-29-1904 R5 Eastview: Died Jan 26 of consumption at home of father, Z. N. King, near Buford. Age 31. Released from Eddyville Prison in Dec after serving 4 years for murder of Sam Casebier, who he killed in Hartford on 24 Dec 1898. [01-28-1904 "OM": Lived near Pleasant Ridge. Son of Zach King. Buried Bell's Run.]
- **King, Debbie** ["Miss"] 11-16-1904 H2 11-18-1904 R1 Eastview: Died Nov 13 at Narrows. Daughter of Zach King. Buried Nov 14 Bell's Run Church.

- **King, Elijah**11-11-1903 H2 Killed last April in Perry County, IN by William Nulton, who was sentenced to life in prison. [05-08, 05-22 & 11-06-1903 "OM": Shot on April 28 by Wiley Naulton.]
- **King, Fannie** 01-30-1907 H4 01-30-1907 H5 Died Jan 28 at home at Henderson. Left husband, L. A. King. Niece of John R. Phipps & Miss Dent Phipps of Hartford. Buried Jan 30 Henderson. [01-29-1907 "OM": Formerly a Miss Cate.]
- King, Filmore

 02-01-1911 H4

 02-01-1911 H5

 01-27-1911 R5

 01-27-1911 R8

 Died Jan 22 at home at Buford. Mason. Brother of Mrs. Sam F. Riley of Hartford & uncle of Will Riley of St. Louis, MO. Left son, Charles King, & daughter, Mrs. Will Hamilton, both of Buford. Buried Jan 24 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [01-24 & 01-25-1911 "OM": Age 53. Died of stomach trouble.]
- **King, Fronia** ["Miss"] 06-28-1916 H5 Died of tuberculosis June 24 at home of mother, Mrs. Sallie King, at Dundee. About 30. Buried Oakwood cemetery. [06-27-1916 "OM": Left parents, 3 brothers & 4 sisters.]
- King, Hardin Ellis 07-18-1906 H5 07-20-1906 R5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Dan King died of flux July 14. Buried July 15 Milton Taylor cemetery. [07-19-1906 "OM".]
- King, Harry

 07-22-1908 H5

 07-24-1908 R1

 07-31-1908 R4

 Died of typhoid fever July 18. Age 18. Left parents, John A. & Eliza A. King of Beaver Dam, 2 brothers, including R. W. King of Hartford & 2 sisters. Parents have lost 7 children, 5 died of typhoid within past 5 years, another son & daughter had died earlier. Buried July 19 Smith graveyard near Select. See also 09-22-1911 R8B R. W. King in jewelry business in Hartford past 8 years & 11-21-1917 H3 R. W. King in jewelry business in Beaver Dam past 3 years.
- **King, Harry** 01-12-1916 H2 Hickman: Five-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. Harry Lee King killed by firecracker. [01-08-1916 "OM".]
- King, Harry L. ["Dr."] 01-15-1913 H3 01-10-1913 R5 Hopewell: Died Jan 8 of pneumonia at home at Ray, Texas & buried there. Born 10 July 1862 Paradise in Muhlenberg County. Graduated University of Louisville Medical College in 1885. About 1886 located Centertown, where practiced about 10 years. Married Miss Ada Brown of Ohio County. About 1896 moved to Texas. Buried Waxahachie, TX. [01-15-1913 "OM".]
- King, Ira

 05-02-1906 H2

 05-04-1906 R1

 Accidentally shot & killed
 April 27 by brother, Carl, age 6, at home at Livermore. Age 12. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Oscar King.

 [04-28-1906 "OM".]
- **King, J. W.** 02-21-1900 H3 M. F. King administrator of estate.
- King, James Simeon 12-07-1910 H5 Died of complication of diseases Dec 5 at Farmers Hotel in Owensboro. Age 57. Never married. Former resident Hartford. Left brothers, John & Daniel of Hartford, Andrew of Owensboro, Oliver of Chicago, IL & Luther King of Henderson County & sisters, Mrs. Emma Hudson of Hartford, Mrs. Sara Brown of Plainville, IN & Mrs. Amanda Kortz of Iuka, KS. Buried Dec 7 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [12-06 & 12-07-1910 "OM".]
- **King, Jesse R.**02-19-1913 H5
 02-26-1913 H8
 04-30-1913 H8
 02-21-1913 R1
 02-21-1913 R5
 03-07-1913 R5
 Died of typhoid fever Feb 14. Lived corner of Union & Mulberry Streets in Hartford. About 50. Born near Pleasant Ridge. Teamster. Left wife, 2 sons, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried Feb 16 Ashley burying ground near Mt. Moriah.
- **King, John T.** 07-25-1900 H3 Ben Newton administrator of estate.
- King, Julia Roach 01-03-1906 H1 12-22-1905 R1 12-22-1905 R4 Died of consumption Dec 12. Born 17 Oct 1850. Left husband, Filmore King, & 2 children. Buried Dec 13 at Owensboro.
- **King, Lucy** ["Miss"] 04-01-1914 H4 Died of pneumonia March 24 at Calhoun. Age 76. Daughter of late James King formerly of Hartford. Professional nurse. Brother, Z. O. King, former editor of newspaper at Central City. Aunt of James Hudson of Hartford, his mother, her sister, recently died. Buried March 24 Calhoun cemetery.
- **King, Lula (Cotton)**06-29-1904 H1 Died of consumption few weeks ago at Worthington near Owensboro. Formerly of Cannelton, IN. Married 5 years ago in Illinois. Left husband, John H. King, & 3-year-old son. [06-23-1904 "OM".]
- King, Mary 10-08-1919 H1 Died of pneumonia Sep 29 at home of daughter, Mrs. Cicero Lane. Age 88. Buried Bell's Run cemetery. [09-30-1919 "OM": Lived

- Pleasant Ridge area. Widow of John King. Left son, William King of Pleasant Ridge & daughters, Mrs. Cecil Lane, Mattie Jones & Josie King of Owensboro.]
- King, Mary E. (Webb)

 08-14-1912 H5

 08-21-1912 H5

 08-16-1912 R5

 "Mollie".

 Died of peritonitis Aug 13 at home in Owensboro. Age 51. Left husband, Andrew P. King, & children, Mrs. E. L. Crabtree of Hartford, Mrs. Alice Rial, Mrs. Omer Blansford, Tom, Ben & Bob King of Owensboro, brothers, Robert Webb of Livermore & James Webb of Cromwell, & sister, Mrs. Zelma Rogers of Knox County. Buried Aug 14 Elmwood cemetery. [08-14 & 08-15-1912 "OM".]
- **King, Mat**10-30-1901 H1
 11-27-1901 H4
 11-01-1901 R1
 Died Oct
 3 at home of grandfather, Mat Allen, near Smallhous. Age 16-11-16. Son of James King of near
 Hall's Creek. Taken to Grayson County for burial.
- **King, Mrs. Herbert (Taylor)** 10-30-1918 H1 Hopewell: Died East St. Louis, where moved in 1902. Born 1888 Ohio County Married in 1901. Left husband, 1 son, parents, Mr. & Mrs. C. G. Taylor of Hopewell, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Funeral on Oct 26.
- **King, Mrs. Puss (Miller)** 03-21-1917 H8 Eastview: Died of complication of diseases March 13. Age 75. Buried Bell's Run Church.
- King, Nancy Skillman (Haynes) 07-28-1909 H1 07-28-1909 H5 07-30-1909 R8 Died of heart & kidney trouble July 22 at home of daughter, Mrs. Emma Hudson, in Hartford. Born 1 Jan 1830. Husband, William C. King, died 37 years ago, he had lost right arm on battlefield during Civil War. Left children, Andrew, John, Daniel, Simeon, Oliver & Luther King, Mrs. Emma Hudson, Mrs. Sara Brown & Mrs. Amanda Kortz. Buried July 23 Oakwood cemetery. See also 04-21-1909 H5 & 06-16-1909 H5
- King, Oscar 01-07-1903 H2 01-14-1903 H4 01-09-1903 R3 Select: Son of Mr. & Mrs. John A. King of Prentiss died of typhoid fever Dec 29 at China, Texas. Went to Texas with brother-in-law, A. A. Igleheart, about 1 Sep 1902 to work in rice fields. Buried here Jan 1 Smith's burying ground.
- **King, s/o D. W.** 02-03-1915 H5 01-29-1915 R5 Four-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. D. W. King of Nashville, TN died Jan 28 of ptomaine poisoning. Mother formerly Miss Katie Thomas a native of Hartford. [02-05-1915 "OM".]
- **King, Sarah**02-02-1910 H4 01-28-1910 R1 Friedaland: Died of old age Jan 18. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [01-19-1910 "OM": Mrs. Fillmore King died Ohio County, where moved from Daviess County 40 years ago. Age 79. Husband died 11 years ago. Left son, Fillmore King, daughter, Mrs. Sam Riley & sisters, Cora Sharpe & Bettie DeMoss.]
- **King, Sibba** 04-25-1900 H3 06-06-1900 H2 Jingo: Died here April 19, where lived past 11 months. Left husband, J. A. King, & several children.
- King, Thomas

 06-12-1907 H6 Committed suicide by shooting himself in
 Evansville, IN May 30. Age 33. Grandson of late Washington King of Owensboro. Nephew of
 Mrs. W. K. Robinson. Left several brothers & sisters. [06-06, 06-08, 06-13 & 10-25-1907
 "OM": John Thomas King buried Bethel Baptist Church in McLean County. Two years ago lost
 leg when run over by train.]
- **King, Will W.** ["**Dr.**"] 02-06-1901 H3 02-27-1901 H1 02-08-1901 R3 02-15-1901 R2 06-08-1910 H8 06-09-1915 H8 Died of paralysis Feb 5 at home of mother near Paradise. Dentist & Mason. Buried Feb 6 Hopewell burying ground.
- **King, William** 08-08-1900 H2 Eastview: Died Aug 4 at home in Pleasant Ridge. [08-08-1900 "OM": W. T. King died of spinal meningitis. Age 58, single, farmer.]
- **King, William** 05-11-1910 H5 Died May 9. Lived near Owensboro. Former resident Ohio County. Father of Mrs. Clint Stevens of near Hartford. Buried May 10 Bethabara Church at Habit. [05-11-1910 "OM": M. W. King died of dropsy. Left wife & 4 children.]
- King, William T. 06-15-1904 H3 06-22-1904 H3 06-17-1904 R1 06-24-1904 R1 Died of cancer June 10 at home of daughter, Mrs. Dr. E. B. Pendleton, in Hartford. Had been proprietor of Hartford House hotel & conducted livery & transfer line business. In recent years had lived South. Left wife, son, William King, Jr., of Alabama & daughter. Buried June 11 Oakwood cemetery. [06-11-1904 "OM": About 65.]
- King, Z. O. 07-06-1910 H5 07-08-1910 R4 07-08-1910 R5 Died of cancer of stomach June 30 at home in Central City. Age 67. Born Ohio County. Union soldier in

- Civil War, 26th KY Infantry. Brother of Mrs. E. J. Hudson of Hartford, Miss Lucy King & Mrs. William Richmond of Calhoun, & D. J. King of Illinois, uncle of John & Daniel King of Hartford & Andrew King of Owensboro. Left 7 children & 6 great-grandchildren. Buried Central City. See also 06-04-1902 H1 & 06-10-1910 R1
- King, Zack
 07-05-1911 H5 Died of lung trouble June 28 at home on Route 1. Nearly 71. Buried June 29 Bell's Run. [06-29, 07-06 & 07-07-1911 "OM": Zack N. King died of tuberculosis. Age 65. Lived Pleasant Ridge area. Left wife, son, Zack King of Hartford, & daughters, Mrs. Sam Nave of Owensboro, Mrs. Tom Hinton & Mrs. Will Smith of Westerfield.]
- **Kingsbury, Eugene** 07-17-1912 H2 07-19-1912 R1 Cloverport: Committed suicide here July 11 by taking Paris Green. Age 58. Left wife & sons, Allen & Alfonzo Kingsbury of Louisville.
- Kinkade, Minnie ["Miss"] 07-30-1919 H1 07-30-1919 H8 08-08-1919 R6 Died of gall stone in liver July 23 in Louisville. Age 37. Daughter of late Jack Kinkade. Left stepmother, Fannie Kinkade, of Taylor Mines, sister, Mrs. Anna Johnson, half-brothers, Henry Kinkade of Illinois & Frank Kinkade of Taylor Mines & aunt, Sarah Anna Thompson, of Horton, with whom she lived. Buried Bethel Church.
- Kinley, Brack
 10-18-1916 H1
 10-25-1916 H4
 10-20-1916 R6
 He
 &
 Jesse Thornhill lynched by mob at Paducah Oct 16. About 35. Accused of assault of Mrs. Etta
 Rose. (Black) [10-17 & 11-04-1916 "OM".]
- **Kinnimouth, Warren** 05-24-1911 H1 Died of paralysis May 19 at home at Rochester. Age 63. Left brother, Silas Kinnimouth, his partner in business. Buried May 20 family burying ground near Rochester. [05-21-1911 "OM": Timber man.]
- **Kinslow, Mary** ["Mrs."] 03-04-1914 H8 Glasgow: Died Feb 27 in fire at home here on Columbia Street. Her 2-year-old baby & mother also died in fire.
- **Kiper, Simpson** 04-30-1919 H4 Died of Bright's disease April 16. Age 70. Born 1848. Resident Beaver Dam. Left wife & 4 children.
- **Kiper, Virgil** 06-04-1919 H4 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died of disease during World War I. Resident Baizetown. [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- **Kirby, Carrie** ["Miss"] 02-24-1904 H2 Paducah: Died from burns in New Hope section of McCracken County Feb 19 while making a fire, Age 17. [02-20-1904 "OM".]
- **Kirby, d/o Jim** 10-18-1916 H8 Hopewell: Daughter died soon after birth. Buried Hopewell cemetery.
- Kirby, Ethel Gertrude
 11-29-1911 H5
 12-06-1911 H5
 12-13-1911 H5
 12-13-1911 H5
 12-201911 H5
 12-08-1911 R5
 12-15-1911 R1
 McHenry: Daughter of L. D. Kirby of Williams
 Mines died here of gunshot Nov 26. Age 12. Nellie Dowell, 11, who was only one with her was
 at first arrested but later released. Buried Nov 27 Render cemetery. [12-01, 12-07 & 12-10-1911
 "OM".]
- Kirby, Forrest

 06-24-1908 H5

 06-26-1908 R1

 07-03-1908 R6

 Narrows:
 Drowned June 21 in Rough River here. Age 16. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Eugene G. Kirby, 3
 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried June 22 Mt. Vernon. See also 06-05-1895 H2 father born 20 Sep
 1864 Ohio County, married Ida Acton on 5 Dec 1889, have 2 children, lives near Sulphur Springs.
- **Kirby, Franklin** 06-14-1918 R5 Killed by lightning in Hart County last week. Brother-in-law of Rev. Miller of near Hartford.
- Kirby, Julia E. 01-27-1909 H4 01-29-1909 R1 Died of infirmities Jan 19 at home near Narrows. Widow of Jefferson Kirby. Age 90-7-1. Son Sydney Kirby deceased. Left son, Eugene Kirby of Narrows & daughters, Mrs. Columbia Allen of Narrows, Mrs. David M. Hocker of Corbin & Mrs. Geraldine Hines of Rockport. Buried Jan 20 Mt. Vernon Church cemetery. See also 06-26-1908 R1
- **Kirby, Robert Taylor** 09-19-1917 H1 09-21-1917 R4 Killed in auto accident Sep 14 two miles from Leitchfield. Traveling salesman. Left wife & 2 small children. [09-16-1917 "OM": Age 30.]
- Kirby, S. W. 01-03-1906 H3 12-29-1905 R5 01-05-1906 R1 Drowned Dec 27 at Augusta, AR while trying to save a train crew. Watchman on Augusta bridge. Former resident Hartford. Had served as Deputy County Court Clerk of Ohio County. Brother of Eugene

- Kirby of Narrows. See also 04-08-1891 H3 married Mrs. Bennett 8 April 1891 in Louisville. [01-04-1906 "OM".]
- **Kirby, T. H.** 01-10-1906 H2 Marshall of Scottsville died of accidental gunshot. [01-07-1906 "OM": Died Jan 6.]
- **Kirk, Evelene** 02-15-1918 R2 Eastview: Daughter of Murt Kirk died of pneumonia Feb 7. Age 2. Buried Mt. Carmel cemetery.
- **Kirk, George N.** 11-29-1916 H8 11-24-1916 R4 Clear Run: Died Nov 22 of stomach trouble at home on Hartford Route 5. Week before thrown from horse. Buried Barnett's Creek Church.
- **Kirk, J. B.** 02-25-1903 H3 Died of heart disease Feb 20 at home on Hartford Road near Owensboro. Age 60. Left wife, 2 sons & 3 daughters. Two of brothers have died of same illness within last 6 months.
- Kirk, John W. 01-17-1917 H3 01-12-1917 R3 Died Jan 10 at home near Fordsville. Left wife, children, W. G., J. S., O. H., A. D., Areatus, Oda, Ida & Weba, of Fordsville & E. Kirk of Owensboro, brother, R. P. Kirk of Owensboro. Buried Wesley Chapel Methodist Church. See also 04-25-1913 R5 A. D. Kirk recently began practice of law at Hartford Bar, 03-03-1916 R4 picture of A. D. Kirk, 11-22-1916 H5 A. D. Kirk elected County Attorney & 03-06-1925 R1 Arthur Dale Kirk, age 33, born Ohio County. [01-12-1917 "OM".]
- **Kirk, Mrs. Ed** 11-13-1918 H1 Died Nov 7 in Eldorado, IL. Formerly of Fordsville. Left husband & children.
- **Kirk, Mrs. James** 10-26-1906 R5 Died Oct 24 at home near Clear Run. Buried Oct 25 Clear Run burying ground.
- Kirk, R. Perry
 12-03-1919 H1
 12-10-1919 H1
 12-05-1919 R4
 12-05-1919 R8
 Died Nov 30 at home near Heflin. Age 62. Uncle of Arthur Kirk of Hartford. Left wife, 3 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Clear Run cemetery. [12-10-1919 "OM".]
- **Kirkdendall, Mrs.** 01-05-1916 H8 Horton: Died Dec 28 Rosine. Buried Bethel. **Kirkpatrick, S. A.** 06-28-1905 H3 One of 3 passengers killed June 26 in I. C. train wreck at Vine Grove. Resident Hodgenville. [06-27-1905 "OM".]
- Kirtley, Beulah
 12-11-1907 H1
 12-11-1907 H2
 12-18-1907 H5
 12-061907 R5
 Smallhous: Little child of Will A. & Mary (Neal) Kirtley died Nov 27 of blood poison.
 Born 23 June 1902. Age 5-5-5. Left parents, brothers & sisters. Buried Equality burying ground.
 [11-29-1907 "OM".]
- **Kirtley, Gilbert** 05-07-1913 H4 Bowling Green: Drowned May 5 in Barren River. Age 21. Student at Bowling Green Business University. Taken to home at Custer in Breckinridge County for burial. [05-07-1913 "OM".]
- **Kirtley, John** 11-19-1919 H3 Equality: Buried Nov 5 Island. Former resident Ohio County. [11-05-1919 "OM": Died Nov 4. Father of Cloe Brown. Buried Island Methodist Church.]
- **Kirtley, Mrs. Ed**05-13-1914 H5 Hopewell: Died at home at Broadway May
 5. Left husband & 3 daughters. Buried May 6 family burying ground.
- **Kirtley, Sallie M.** 11-23-1910 H8 12-09-1910 R4 Died Nov 7. Age 70. Born 9 Dec 1839. Member of Pond Run Church. Left husband, E. B. Kirtley & 3 children, all married.
- **Kisinter, Harvey** 03-22-1916 H1 Killed March 18 in Paducah while committing a robbery. Age 20. Month ago killed Dick Iseman. [02-04-1916 "OM": Richard Iseman shot & killed at Paducah Feb 3.]
- **Kissinger, Dan** 02-25-1914 H5 02-20-1914 R5 Died Feb 19 Ohio County alms house at age of 84. Had lived eastern part of Ohio County. [02-21-1914 "OM".]
- **Kissinger, Ethel (Teel)** 11-03-1909 H1 11-05-1909 R4 Committed suicide by taking strychnine Oct 31 near Whitesville. Age 20. Daughter of late J. Y. Teel. Wife of Roy Kissinger, married about 4 months ago. Buried Nov 1 in father's lot at Whitesville cemetery. [11-02-1909 "OM".]
- **Kissinger, J. A.** 11-13-1901 H2 Committed suicide by shooting himself Oct 28 in San Antonio, TX. Wife, Bella, died last May. Left infant girl & parents, Mr. & Mrs. S. F. Kissinger of Fordsville. Buried Texas.

- **Kissinger, Mrs. Ben** 03-08-1918 R1 Died March 5 near Beaver Dam & her 9-month-old child died March 6. They died of measles & pneumonia. Buried March 7 Butler County, where recently moved from.
- **Kissinger, Robert** 05-27-1910 R1 Arnold: Buried May 20 Arnold burying ground. Resided Olaton.
- **Kitchens, John M.** 09-01-1915 H4 Died Aug 28. Lived Butler County near Salem. Buried Aug 29 Turns graveyard.
- Klein, George 02-16-1910 H1 02-16-1910 H5 02-18-1910 R5 02-18-1910 R8 Died of grip Feb 11 at home in Bicknell, IN. Age 72. For many years operated tinsmith shop on north side of Courthouse in Hartford. Brother & partner, Mike Klein, died about 18 years ago. Soon after death of son, Lawrence, about 10 years ago he left Hartford & moved to Bicknell. Left wife, several daughters, including Mrs. Mary Eliza Barge, & grandchildren. Buried Feb 13 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [02-18-1910 "OM".]
- **Klein, John Lawton**09-18-1901 H3
 09-13-1901 R3
 Died of typhoid fever Sep
 12 at home of mother in Hartford. Age 22 & single. Employee of "Hartford Herald" newspaper
 for 8 years. Left widowed mother. Buried Sep 13 Oakwood cemetery by side of sister, who died
 year ago of same illness. [09-13-1901 "OM".]
- **Knight, Hettie A.** 12-05-1919 R5 Will recorded Ohio County on Dec 1. Left estate to husband, J. F. Knight.
- **Knight, John** 02-16-1916 H4 Body found in Jacob's Creek near Paradise on Feb 10. Listed only as Mr. Knight. [02-13-1916 "OM": John Knight drowned. Age 45.]
- Knight, Mrs. Nat

 12-28-1904 H2 Died Dec 21 from injuries suffered from being attacked by cow at home on Hartford Road 7 miles from Owensboro. With daughter-in-law, Mrs. Dora Knight, at time. Age 84. [12-16 & 12-22-1904 "OM": Mrs. Nathaniel Knight. Lived Masonville area. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Knott, David

 O4-26-1911 H2 Committed suicide by taking laudanum
 April 19 at home of son, Lafe Knott, near Haynesville. About 65. Moved there about 20 years
 ago from Indiana. Also left daughter, Mrs. Emma McDaniel of Arkansas. Buried April 20
 Haynes burying ground. [04-21 & 04-25-1911 "OM": James David Knott. Age 67. Retired
 merchant.]
- **Knott, James Proctor** 06-21-1911 H8 06-23-1911 R1 06-23-1911 R4 Former KY Governor died of general debility June 18 at home in Lebanon. Age 80. Left wife.
- **Kohler, W. E.** 08-13-1909 R1 Drowned Aug 7 at Hazlehurst, GA. Contractor for M. H. & E. Railroad. Stationed in Ohio County several years ago.
- **Kortz, John** 10-09-1903 R3 Killed by fall in Evansville, IN Oct 3. Left wife, formerly Miss Amanda King, daughter of Mrs. Nancy King of Ohio County. [10-04-1903 "OM".]
- **Kuykendall, c/o Joe** 09-04-1918 H2 Rosine: Infant died at Paducah. Returned here & buried Bethel Church cemetery.
- **Kuykendall, Jesse** 11-08-1918 R5 Soldier died at Great Lakes Training Camp about first of October. Son of Morton Kuykendall of Owensboro, formerly of Narrows area. [10-01, 12-02-1918 & 06-01-1919 "OM": Jesse Tabor Kuykendall.]
- **Kuykendoll, Henry** 01-22-1902 H3 His minor heirs have been granted pension. Former resident Taylor Mines. (Black)
- **Kuykendoll, Martha** 06-22-1910 H1 07-01-1910 R6 "Patsy". Died of old age June 18 at home 1 mile below Rosine. Age 82. Mother of 10 children. Left 2 sons & 3 daughters, including Mrs. J. L. Cook, age 38. Buried Salem beside husband, who died many years ago.
- **Ladd, Eva** 06-26-1907 H4 Cadiz: Committed suicide by hanging June 23 at home near here. Left husband, 2 children & 2 brothers. [06-25-1907 "OM".]
- **Laffoon, Claude**03-08-1905 H2 03-08-1905 H3 Madisonville: Died of accidental gunshot March 5 at Daniel Boone Mines in southern part of Hopkins County. About 30. Merchant. Left wife & 1 child. [03-07-1905 "OM".]
- Laffoon, James K. 06-05-1912 H7 Died of lock jaw in No Creek area May 28. Stepped on rusty nail 2 weeks ago. Age 46. Left wife, 7 children & 4 brothers. [05-29-1912 "OM".]

- Laffoon, Polk 10-24-1906 H3 Died of heart disease Oct 22 in Madisonville. About 62. Lawyer. Elected to US Congress from 2nd District in 1884. Left 3 children, Polk Laffoon, Jr. of Frankfort, Mrs. Watt Nesbitt of Madisonville & Mrs. Wallace Crenshaw of Earlington. [10-23 & 10-24-1906 "OM".]
- **Laffoon, Roxy** ["Miss"] 01-27-1909 H1 01-29-1909 R6 Died Jan 23 in Madisonville from accidental gunshot inflicted 2 weeks ago. Shot by Frank Carter, 6-year-old son of Ed Carter. Age 22. Daughter of Buck Laffoon of Earlington. Left brother & twin sister. [01-12, 01-23 & 01-24-1909 "OM".]
- Lake, Corbett
 04-02-1919 H5
 06-04-1919 H4
 03-21-1919 R5
 03-281919 R5
 05-30-1919 R1
 08-22-1919 R1
 10-26-1921 H1
 10-28-1921 R1
 Soldier killed by shrapnel Oct 15 in battle in Argonne forest in France. Co. M, 4th Infantry, 1st Division. Age 24.
 Resident Ohio County. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. William Lake, 4 brothers & 3 sisters.
 Returned to Ohio County & buried 23 Oct 1921 Clear Run Church. [04-03, 06-03-1919 & 10-27-1921 "OM".]
- **Lake, J. S.** 04-21-1916 R5 In Ohio County Henry Daniel administrator of estate.
- **Lake, Robert** 09-07-1904 H3 Killed Sep 1 when powder ignited at Hobacks Coal Mine on Roost Road 2 miles below Owensboro. Age 60. Lived Owensboro. Left 2 sons & 2 daughters. [09-02-1904 "OM".]
- Lamar, Bettie (Brotherton) 01-15-1919 H1 01-17-1919 R7 Died in Detroit, MI. Buried Jan 14 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. Sister of Mrs. S. K. Cox of Hartford. [01-12, 01-14, 01-15 & 01-19-1919 "OM": Age 70. Daughter of W. A. Brotherton. Sister of Mrs. Sam K. Cox.]
- Lamastus, d/o Joe, Jr. 04-11-1919 R1 Died of burns last week in Hancock County in Boling Chapel area. Age 6. Grandmother, Mrs. Joe Lamastus, formerly Miss Lois Martin of Rosine neighborhood. [04-01-1919 "OM": Died March 31. Age 5. Lived near Easton. Survived by parents & 6 sisters.]
- Lambert, Hilda 05-04-1910 H3 05-11-1910 H6 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Lewis Lambert died April 11. Age 14. Left parents, 4 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried McGrady Creek Church in Grayson County.
- **Lambert, Mrs. Harrison** 10-18-1905 H2 Herbert: Died Memphis, TN. Moved from here year ago.
- **Lambert, Wilson** ["Miss"] 11-08-1916 H8 Olaton: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Louis Lambert died Nov 4. Buried Harder cemetery.
- **Lancaster, J. W.** 03-26-1902 H2 Committed suicide by shooting himself March 19 in Hopkins County about 6 miles south of Providence. Age 40. Left wife & 5 children. [03-22-1902 "OM".]
- Lancaster, William 10-04-1905 H3 10-06-1905 R1 Died Sep 28 at Fordsville from drinking wood alcohol. Carpenter. Sent to home at Lebanon for burial. [09-30-1905 "OM".]
- Landrum, c/o Charles 02-24-1915 H4 Olaton: Child of Mr. & Mrs. Charles Landrum of Owensboro drank carbolic acid & is not expected to live. Grandchild of Rev. & Mrs. F. M. Farris.
- Landrum, c/o Henry 07-16-1902 H3 07-11-1902 R3 Youngest child of Mr. & Mrs. Henry Landrum died of dysentery few days ago at Rosine. [07-17-1902 "OM".]
- **Landrum, c/o Isham** 09-25-1901 H3 Smallhous: Infant died of fever Sep 21. Buried Sep 22 Equality burying ground.
- **Landrum, Gracy ["Miss"]** 07-04-1917 H8 Died June 25 in Rockport. Born 1900. Buried Ed Williams family burying ground.
- **Landrum, John E.** 02-28-1900 H3 Died of consumption Feb 22 at home near Spring Lick. Third son of late Thomas Landrum. Buried Feb 23 family graveyard.
- Landrum, Sue

 11-26-1902 H3

 11-28-1902 R2

 Died of typhoid fever Nov
 23 at home in Calhoun. Mother of Ben Landrum, Jr. Buried Nov 24 Calhoun cemetery. Motherin-law of Prof. Charles H. Ellis, principal of Calhoun College. Survived by husband, Ben F.
 Landrum. [11-25-1902 "OM": Died of pneumonia. Husband was County Judge of McLean
 County 12 years & is now deputy sheriff.]

- Lane, Eckles 12-30-1903 H3 Smallhous: Died Dec 22. Buried Dec 23
 - Equality burying ground.
- **Lane, Will** 06-30-1915 H4 08-04-1915 H1 Electrocuted at prison in Eddyville July 30. Killed wife at Pineville on 2 Feb 1914. (Black)
- **Langdon, Dolly** ["Miss"] 01-06-1904 H2 Died from burns received last Thursday. Age 18. Daughter of Robert Langdon of near Shrewsbury in Grayson County.
- Langford, R. I. ["Dr."] 01-09-1901 H2 Select: Died of complication of troubles Jan 1.
- **Langley, J. D.** 03-21-1917 H1 03-23-1917 R4 Body found March 17 in sewer at Kansas City, MO. Age 60. Had drowned. Disappeared on Jan 8. Went there to visit sons, Roy & Guy. Lived Central City, where served as Chief of police, resigned 2 years ago. [03-18-1917 "OM".]
- **Langley, Mrs. Dr. John** 05-24-1911 H3 Died several months ago at Glasgow. Body moved to Bowling Green for burial.
- Lanham, Bob 05-30-1900 H1 Killed recently in house of ill repute in Owensboro by Lizzie Gish. Both lived Henderson. Age 25. [05-12-1900 "OM": Shot to death May 11. Survived by mother. Taken to Henderson for burial.]
- **Lanham, Dick** 08-26-1910 R1 Whitesville: Died of paralysis Aug 17. About 82. Buried Catholic cemetery here. [08-18-1910 "OM": Richard Lanham.]
- Lanham, Flora 12-19-1900 H4 Died Nov 27. Born 12 July 1878. Married Frank Lanham on 22 Dec 1898. Member of Fordsville Baptist Church. Left husband. Buried Nov 28 Miles graveyard.
- Lanham, Frank
 11-04-1903 H3
 11-06-1903 R3
 Died of consumption Oct
 30 at home of brother-in-law, John Hoagland, near Buford. About 35 & unmarried. Son of Henry
 Lanham. Buried Oct 31 Catholic cemetery at Whitesville. [11-06-1903 "OM".]
- Lanham, John 12-31-1913 H1 Died of dropsy Dec 27 at home at Magan. About 65. Lived near Magan past 30 years. Left wife & several children. Buried Dec 28 at St. Mary's Catholic Church cemetery at Whitesville. [12-28 & 12-30-1913 "OM": Age 62. Left 3 sons & 1 daughter.]
- Lanham, Martha Jane 10-01-1919 H1 Died Sep 24 near Dundee. Buried Whitesville Catholic cemetery.
- **Lanham, Mrs. Will** 01-22-1902 H3 Dundee: Died of consumption last week near here.
- **Lanum, Frances** 12-13-1907 R4 Herbert: Wife of Steve Lanum of Fordsville died. Left 1 son, Garl Lanum, of Fordsville. Buried Panther Creek graveyard.
- **Lanum, Mrs. G. G.**06-07-1905 H3 Died of consumption June 4 at home at Reynolds. Buried June 5 Aetnaville burying ground. [06-08-1905 "OM": Died June 5. Left husband, 1 daughter, mother; 1 brother, & sister, Mrs. F. M. Reynolds. Buried Panther Creek Church.]
- **Larkin, John** 04-25-1917 H8 Crushed to death by saw log in Hardin County. Lived Tunnel Hill.
- **Lashley, Mattie** 11-06-1918 H5 Died of influenza Nov 2 near Echols. Left 3 children. Buried Echols.
- **Laswell, Frank** 01-02-1907 H1 Glasgow: Shot & killed by brother-in-law, Willis Deering. About 55. Cooper. [12-29-1906 "OM": Ruled to be in self defense.]
- Laswell, James U. 01-11-1911 H1 01-18-1911 H3 Shot & killed Jan 7 by brother-in-law, Morton H. Rogers, at home of Rogers' son, Booker, 6 miles south of Russellville. Ruled in self defense. Age 75. Resident Owensboro. Timber contractor. Father-in-law of Fielden W. Chick of Russellville. [01-08, 01-10 & 01-12-1911 "OM".]
- Latham, John C. 08-25-1909 H6 12-13-1911 H1 01-01-1913 H3 Died of dysentery Aug 18 in New York City. Multi-millionaire. Head of banking house, Latham, Alexander & Co. Taken to Hopkinsville for burial, where born 22 Oct 1844. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Left wife, Elsie Gaylord Latham, & daughter, Miss Alice Latham. [08-19-1909 "OM".]
- Laugel, Christ 07-02-1902 H2 He, Clarence Goedde & son, Andy Goedde, killed June 28 in tornado at St. Wendel in Vanderburgh County, IN. [06-29-1902 "OM".]

- Lauterwasser, Marie Catherine (Woerner) 04-05-1911 H5 03-31-1911 R5 Died March 30 at home of son, R. D. Lauterwasser, at East Hartford. Age 83. Left sons, R. D., Fred & 2 others of Tell City, IN, daughter of Louisville, & brother, Fred Woerner. Buried April 1 Cannelton, IN.
- **Lawhorn, Sam** 12-21-1910 H1 Columbia: Committed suicide by shooting himself Dec 16. Age 18. Son of Andy Lawhorn of Fairplay neighborhood.
- Lawler, Jim 02-28-1919 R3 He & Pat Kearney electrocuted at Eddyville prison. They were convicted of murder of John Rehm & Andrew Nordmeyer who were killed last March during bank robbery in Covington. Lawler left wife & 10-year-old daughter. Both sent to Cincinnati, OH for burial. [02-22-1919 "OM": Died Feb 21.]
- **Lawler, W. D.** 05-29-1908 R2 Died May 23 at 1207 Gum Street in Evansville, IN. Sold herbs & roots. Former resident Henderson.
- Lawless, Mattie ["Miss"] 03-14-1917 H1 03-16-1917 R5 Died of complication of diseases March 10 at home at Narrows. Daughter of Dr. W. L. Lawless of Narrows. Buried March 12 Petty burying ground. [03-16-1917 "OM".]
- **Lawrence, Bob** 02-17-1909 H5 02-19-1909 R5 Died Feb 10 at home west of Hartford. Operated blacksmith shop on Hartford & Centertown Road. Buried Feb 11 Concord cemetery. (Black)
- **Lawrence, c/o Rev. G. H.** 05-28-1902 H3 05-23-1902 R2 Smallhous: Infant died May 17 & buried May 18 Equality burying ground.
- Lawrence, Frances 10-07-1914 H1 Paducah: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Albert Lawrence choked to death. Age 17 months. [10-03-1914 "OM".]
- Lawrence, George N. 03-08-1905 H2 03-03-1905 R8 04-14-1905 R1 Smallhous: Died Feb 24 Falls of Rough on farm where born 25 March 1846. Married 22 June 1871 to Jane Tate, daughter of Craven & Sue Tate; 6 children born, 3 boys & 3 girls, one son died infancy, & daughters, Mrs. Tisha Tate & Miss Nannie Lawrence, deceased. Left children, Mrs. Charles E. Overton of Smallhous, J. C. & John W. Lawrence. Uncle of Rev. G. H. Lawrence. Funeral at Falls of Rough.
- **Lawrence, Henry** 01-19-1910 H8 Dundee: Elderly citizen died here Jan 14. (Black)
- **Lawrence, Mrs. Bob** 02-21-1919 R5 02-21-1919 R8 Died Feb 18. Widow. (Black)
- Lawrence, Mrs. Rev. G. H. (Storm) 06-22-1904 H3 06-29-1904 H2 07-01-1904 R1 Smallhous: Died of consumption June 14 at home near here. Left husband, a son, 2 daughters, father, brother, Mr. Storm of Fordsville & several sisters. Buried June 15 Equality burying ground beside her infant, who died 2 years ago.
- **Lawrence, Nannie** ["Miss"] 03-18-1904 R5 Smallhous: Died few days ago. Lived Falls of Rough. Mother died shortly afterwards. Sister of Mrs. Charles Overton of here.
- **Lawrence, Schultzie** 11-06-1918 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of influenza last week at Taylor mines.
- Laws, John O.

 07-31-1918 H1

 10-02-1918 H5

 06-04-1919 H4

 07-26-1918 R1

 12-13-1918 R1

 12-20-1918 R1

 01-24-1919 R1

 05-30-1919 R1

 08-15-1919 R8

 08-22-1919 R1

 04-06-1921 H1

 04-08-1921 R1

 First Ohio County soldier to die in War in France. Killed May 29 when hit by shell in battle near Soissons. Age 29-5-16. Private & member of machine gun squadron, 42nd Division. Son of Mr. & Mrs. R. B. Laws of few miles east of Hartford. Father died few months ago. Left 4 brothers & 2 sisters. Returned to Ohio County & buried 3 April 1921 McDowell cemetery. Mother, Mrs. Mattie E. Laws, administratrix of estate. Also mistakenly listed as "Arthur B. Laws". [07-24, 08-03-1918, 06-03-1919 & 04-07-1921 "OM": In service about 8 years.]
- Laws, Lennis ["Miss"] 11-26-1913 H5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. R. B. Laws died of tuberculosis Nov 24 at home in Victory neighborhood. Age 19. Buried Nov 25 Stateler cemetery.
- Laws, R. B. 02-08-1918 R1 Died of cancer of face Jan 31. Lived Hartford Route 1. About 60. Moved to Ohio County about 18 years ago. Former engineer for I. C. Railroad. Buried Feb 1 McDowell burying ground.
- Lawson, Tom 06-25-1913 H1 He & Tom Martin executed in electric chair at Eddyville prison June 20. Seventeen have been electrocuted there. Last December they murdered Hardin Ingram at Waddy in Shelby County.

- **Lawson, Virginia** 05-25-1904 H3 Died of measles & pneumonia May 19 in Daviess County at Powers Station. Wife of Henry Lawson. [05-20-1904 "OM".]
- Layman, James 11-13-1912 H1 Committed suicide by drinking carbolic acid Nov 7 at Hawesville. Age 65. Former resident Hardinsburg. Mistakenly listed as "Lanham". [11-08 & 11-10-1912 "OM": Born Grayson County. Left a brother. Buried Hawesville.]
- Layne, Walter 10-16-1907 H6 10-18-1907 R2 Madisonville: Killed Oct 9 when attacked by wildcat & thrown from horse & dragged to death. Lived Pond River area. [10-11-1907 "OM".]
- **Layton, Anna (Russell)** 01-11-1911 H4 02-15-1911 H6 02-10-1911 R8 Rockport: Resident here died Jan 4. Wife of Charles Layton & daughter of Walter Russell, postmaster here.
- Layton, Charles W. ["Dr."] 04-04-1900 H3 04-06-1900 R3 Mistakenly listed as Dr. J. J. Layton. Died March 31 at home in Rockport. Left wife & son. Buried April 2 Rockport cemetery. See also 03-26-1890 H4 born Daviess County, graduated from Medical College in Cincinnati in 1873.
- **Layton, Miriam** 02-19-1908 H5 Died of grip Feb 15 at home of son-in-law, W. J. French, near Prentiss. Age 74. Widow of John J. Layton.
- Lea, Logan 11-26-1902 H3 Fell from train & killed Nov 23 between Horton & Beaver Dam. Railroad brakeman. Lived Hawesville. (Black) [11-28-1902 "OM".]
- Lea, W. T. 09-18-1901 H3 Died of congestive chill Sep 12 at home 2 & 1/2 miles west of Owensboro. Age 77. Left wife, age 66, & children, Tom J. of Seattle, WA, H. D. Lea of British Columbia, Mrs. W. G. Hardwick of Hartford, Mrs. B. F. Elder & Mrs. William Holland, both lived on same farm with father. [09-13-1901 "OM": Born Knoxville, TN. Wife, Mary E. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Leach, A. B. 07-31-1912 H5 07-26-1912 R1 10-04-1912 R5 06-18-1915 R4 "Black". Died July 24 at home near Beaver Dam. Left 4 sons & 3 daughters. Buried July 24 Brick House burying ground. Albert Leach administrator of estate.
- **Leach, A. C.** 01-09-1914 R8 J. I. Leach in Ohio County administrator of estate.
- Leach, A. Denham

 02-03-1909 H5

 02-05-1909 R5

 Died Dec 8 at home in Comanche, TX. Born Ohio County near Prentiss. Age 82. When young man went west. Brother of late John M. Leach of near Beaver Dam, who died 2 years ago. Last of family of 3 boys & 3 girls. Left son, Joe Leach. See also 06-06-1900 H3 & 06-20-1900 H3
- Leach, Alfred K. 02-03-1909 H1 Died of infirmities Jan 22 at home in Beaver Dam. Left wife & children, Mrs. J. S. Casebier & Miss Berchie Leach. Buried Jan 23 Paxton burying ground near Beaver Dam.
- Leach, America 09-18-1912 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of complication of diseases Sep 12 at Central City. Went there about 8 months ago to live with son, Ira Leach. Age 72. Widow for many years. Buried Brick House burying ground near here.
- **Leach, c/o Charlie** 03-19-1913 H4 Beaver Dam: Infant died of pneumonia March 13.
- **Leach, c/o Orien** 09-03-1902 H3 08-29-1902 R3 Infant died Aug 27 of inflammation of brain at home of parents in Beaver Dam.
- **Leach, d/o J. M.** 07-24-1908 R4 Bald Knob: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. M. Leach died July 10. Buried July 11 Leach burying ground.
- Leach, Edgar J. 12-16-1914 H5 12-18-1914 R5 Died of cancer of stomach Dec 14 at home on Washington Street in Hartford. Age 40. Born near Beda. Brother-in-law of Ernest Woodward & cousin of Estill Park of Hartford. Left wife & 5 children, oldest age 10. Buried Dec 15 Patterson graveyard near Beda. [12-18-1914 "OM".]
- Leach, H. Leslie 11-06-1918 H8 11-08-1918 R8 11-15-1918 R5 Beaver Dam: Died of influenza Nov 1 at home. Age 41. Left wife, Ella, 3 children, parents & 3 brothers, including Oscar Leach of Dayton, OH. Buried Nov 3 Sunnyside cemetery.
- Leach, Henry C. 07-23-1909 R1 08-06-1909 R2 08-13-1909 R3 Manda: Died July 13. Born 12 Aug 1850. Wife, a son & 2 little daughters deceased. Left 2 daughters & 4 sisters. Uncle of Pearl & Dumie Deaner. Member of Mt. Pleasant Church.

- **Leach, Henry Clay**06-17-1904 R4 10-07-1904 R1 Died suddenly of heart disease June 15 at home in Beaver Dam. Union solider during Civil War. Postmaster at Beaver Dam in Pres. McKinley's administration. Left wife & several children. Buried Mt. Zion cemetery.
- Leach, John M. 01-09-1907 H4 01-04-1907 R1 Died of heart disease Jan 1 at home about 3 miles east of Beaver Dam. Age 76. Born 6 July 1830. Served as Deputy Assessor of Ohio County. Father of Joe Leach of Texas & Will Leach. Buried Jan 3 Liberty Church. See also articles on his Civil War journal (he was a Confederate soldier) in 02-11-1910 R7, 02-18-1910 R2, 02-25-1910 R2, 03-04-1910 R2, 03-11-1910 R2, 03-18-1910 R2, 03-25-1910 R2.
- Leach, Mariah Altha (Williams) 12-03-1919 H8 12-31-1919 H1 12-12-1919 R8 12-26-1919 R4 Beaver Dam: Died of pneumonia Nov 28 Liberty neighborhood. Age 56-2-27. Left husband, Jasper N. Leach, 5 sons, 1 daughter & brother, Sep Williams. Buried Brick House cemetery.
- **Leach, Martha** ["Mrs."] 03-07-1906 H3 Died suddenly March 3 of pneumonia at home near Prentiss. Buried Cool Springs.
- **Leach, Mrs. A. B.** 05-06-1904 R5 Died April 27. Lived Bald Knob area. Buried April 28 family burying ground.
- **Leach, Mrs. John Millon (Sorrels)** 02-07-1902 R3 Died of consumption Jan 31. Lived Bald Knob community. Daughter of R. P. Sorrels of Cromwell. Left husband & 2 children.
- **Leach, Mrs. Oscar** 08-16-1916 H8 Died at Rockport. Buried Leach cemetery near Beaver Dam.
- Leach, Rebecca M. (Park)

 06-26-1912 H5

 06-28-1912 R5

 Died June 23 at home near
 Beda. Widow of S. L. Leach. Left 1 son, brother, J. A. C. Park, sisters, Mrs. W. C. Bennett of
 Beda & Mrs. Robert Davis, & son-in-law, Ernest Woodward, of Hartford. Relative of Mrs.
 Josephine Park of Hartford. Buried June 24 family graveyard.
- Leach, Sam 01-10-1919 R4 In Ohio County wife administratrix of estate. See also 09-22-1911 R17B S. W. Leach born Ohio County, lives on farm 3 miles north of Cromwell that he bought in 1875, married Finis Swain on 11 Jan 1874, have 4 sons.
- **Leach, Sarah A.** ["Miss"] 06-05-1903 R2 Manda: Died yesterday. Sister died several months ago. Left parents, 3 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Mt. Zion burying ground.
- **Leach, Scott** 09-28-1900 R3 10-12-1900 R2 Died of typhoid fever Sep 24. Lived near Cromwell. Left wife & children. Buried Sep 25 family burying ground.
- Leach, Stephen L. 06-13-1906 H3 06-15-1906 R5 06-29-1906 R1 Died June 11 of appendicitis at home near Beda. Age 59. Son of Jesse & Carrie (Taylor) Leach. Married Miss Rebecca Park, 9 March 1871, 3 children born. Son, Arthur, died age of 17 & daughter, Mrs. Ernest Woodward of Hartford died 1903. Left wife & son, Edgar. Buried June 12 Patterson cemetery.
- **Leach, Sterling P**. 04-26-1905 H5 Died April 23 at home in Okmulgee, Indian Territory. Son of John M. Leach of Beaver Dam. Buried April 24 Okmulgee cemetery.
- Leach, Susan M. (Jones)

 02-28-1917 H1 07-25-1917 H8 02-23-1917 R1 Died of heart trouble Feb 20 at home on Clay Street in Hartford. Born 29 May 1873 near Cromwell. Moved to Hartford about 7 years ago. Left husband, Henry Leach, son, Hinton Leach, brothers, G. P. & G. G. Jones & sisters, Mrs. R. A. Sanderfur & Mrs. Francis Parks. Buried Feb 22 Oakwood cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R10B Henry Leach in 1909 elected Ohio County School Superintendent. [03-01-1917 "OM".]
- **Leach, Vivian Ernest** 04-25-1902 R2 Died Feb 25. Born 5 Nov 1884. Mother & 2 little sisters deceased.
- Leach, Will Crown
 12-25-1908 R5 11-09-1910 H1 Died Dec 21 at home 6 miles east of Hartford. Buried Milton Taylor graveyard. A. A. Carter administrator of estate. [12-26-1908 "OM".]
- Leach, William P. 03-29-1916 H8 03-31-1916 R1 04-17-1916 R8 Beaver Dam: Died of accidental gunshot March 27. Age 63. Lived near Sanderfur's Crossing. Son of late John M. Leach. Brother-in-law of P. B. Taylor of Hartford. Left wife & children, Leslie Leach of Central City, Mrs. Cliffie Black, Otha & Eldred Leach. Funeral Liberty Church. [03-28 & 03-31-1916 "OM".]

- **Leachman, Mrs. Jim** 07-05-1918 R7 Killed by husband in Owensboro. (Black) [06-25-1918, 01-12, 06-25 & 06-26-1919 "OM": Stabbed to death June 23.]
- **Lee, Annie Dire** ["Mrs."] 04-17-1907 H5 Died March 30 at home in Rochester. First buried new burying ground at Taylortown Church on March 31.
- Lee, C. H. 11-05-1919 H1 11-07-1919 R1 Died Oct 31 at home of daughter, Mrs. B. S. Ellis, in Hartford. Age 85. Former soldier. Left sons, Rufus Lee of St. Louis, MO & Charles P. Lee of New Orleans, LA & daughters, Mrs. W. L. Acton of Owensboro & Mrs. B. S. Ellis of Hartford. Buried Nov 1 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [11-01-1919 "OM": Confederate soldier in Civil War.]
- **Lee, c/o George** 01-02-1901 H2 Sunnydale: Infant died & buried Sunnydale cemetery Monday.
- **Lee, c/o Steve**03-12-1902 H3 03-14-1902 R3 Twins born March 8 near Sunnydale lived only few hours.
- Lee, Dee 03-06-1912 H1 03-06-1912 H5 03-01-1912 R5 03-08-1912 R5 Sunnydale: Son of Monroe & Sara Lee of here died of heart failure Feb 28 at Morehouse, MO. Buried here March 2. It was at first reported that his brother, Eddie, had died.
- Lee, Eddie 08-21-1918 H1 09-04-1918 H1 06-04-1919 H4 08-23-1918 R1 12-13-1918 R1 12-20-1918 R1 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 05-25-1921 H1 06-03-1921 R2 Soldier killed in action in France on July 21. Second Ohio County boy to be killed in the War. Age 34. Sergeant. In Army 10 years. Survived by mother, Mrs. Sarah T. Lee of near Sunnydale, 4 brothers & 1 sister. Returned to Ohio County & buried 20 May 1921 Sunnydale cemetery. [08-22-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Lee, Ferda L. 08-02-1916 H5 09-06-1916 H5 05-30-1917 H8 07-25-1917 H7 08-04-1916 R1 09-01-1916 R5 Drowned July 27 in Rough River near Dundee. Age 23. Son of Steve A. Lee. Buried Sunnydale. [07-30 & 09-02-1916 "OM".]
- **Lee, George** 02-07-1917 H8 Committed suicide by taking strychnine. Lived Caneyville area. [02-02-1917 "OM".]
- Lee, Isham 05-01-1912 H4 Died of malarial fever April 24 at home near Sulphur Springs. Age 64. Left wife & children, Robert E., J. L., W. O. & C. A. Lee & Mrs. L. G. Weller. Buried April 24 Mt. Vernon Church.
- Lee, James S. 02-13-1907 H5 03-06-1907 H5 02-15-1907 R5 03-22-1907 R3 05-06-1908 H8 05-01-1908 R8 Died of infirmities Feb 6 at home near Sunnydale & wife died Feb 26 of neuralgia of heart. He was 75-8-28 & she 68 years & 4 days. He was born 8 May 1831 Coffee County, TN. Son of Jesse & Sallie Lee. Former Justice of Peace. Married Sarah E. Caldwell, 1 Nov 1854 Butler County, KY. She was born 22 Feb 1839 Butler County, daughter of Robert & Nancy J. Caldwell. They were founding members of Marvin's Chapel M. E. Church in 1888. Buried Feb 7 & Feb 28 Sunnydale cemetery. Three children also buried there Jesse L. died 15 May 1898 of typhoid fever, A. Monroe died 7 Aug 1898 of typhoid fever & Mrs. Lewis W. (Mary Francis) Hunt died 27 Feb 1901 of complication of diseases. Left daughter, Florence. V. R. Ferguson administrator of estate. [03-07-1907 "OM".]
- Lee, Jessie 06-16-1905 R4 06-23-1905 R8 06-30-1905 R8 Narrows: Child of Mr. & Mrs. Robert E. Lee died of whooping cough June 13 at Sulphur Springs. Age 2. Buried June 14 Mt. Vernon.
- **Lee, Missouri** 04-10-1901 H3 Died of pneumonia March 27. Age 51. Left husband, David Lee, several children & grandchildren.
- Lee, Rebecca ["Miss"] 01-09-1901 H3 Died of typhoid fever Jan 8 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Lee, of near Sanderfur's Crossing. Third member of family that has died since August, a grandchild also recently died. Buried Jan 9 Bethel Church burying ground.
- Lee, Richard 08-30-1911 H1 Mr. & Mrs. Lee and son, Clarence, killed with axe by son, William Lee (age 22) Aug 24 at Boonville, IN. [08-25 & 08-26-1911, 01-25 & 02-01-1912 "OM".]
- **Lee, s/o Frank** 09-27-1905 H3 Choked to death during coughing spell Sep 21 near Central City. Age 7. [09-23-1905 "OM".]
- **Lee, Sallie (French)**06-13-1917 H1 Died June 5 at home of daughter, Mrs. W. L. Acton in Owensboro. Left husband, C. H. Lee, children, Rufus Lee of St. Louis, MO, C. R. Lee

- of New Orleans, LA, Mrs. B. S. Ellis of Hartford & Mrs. Acton, & brother, D. H. French of La Grange. Buried Elmwood cemetery. [06-06-1917 "OM".]
- Lee, Sarah E. (Caldwell) 03-06-1907 H5 03-22-1907 R3 05-01-1908 R8 Died Feb 26 of neuralgia of heart at home in Sunnydale. Husband died 20 days before. Left several children. He was disinterred & they buried same grave at Sunnydale. [03-07-1907 "OM".]
- **Lee, Thomas Jefferson** 09-29-1916 R7 Shot & killed Sep 9 at Wauchula, FL by son, Robert Lee. Former resident Butler County.
- Lee, Thomas W. 10-14-1904 R5 11-11-1904 R8 06-15-1910 H7 Died of complication of troubles Oct 12. Lived Sanderfur's Crossing neighborhood. Union soldier in Civil War & was wounded. Left wife, Patsy Lee, & several children, including Eunice Lee. E. M. Lee administrator of estate.
- **Lee, Tom** 10-03-1917 H5 10-05-1917 R5 Died Oct 2 at home of mother, Ellen Lee, in Hartford. Age 53. (Black) [10-04-1917 "OM".]
- Lee, Wah

 12-16-1908 H1 Shot & killed Dec 13 in Owensboro by Su
 Lee, who then killed himself by taking carbolic acid. Both were Chinamen. [12-15, 12-16, 12-17
 & 12-24-1908 "OM".]
- Lee, William 09-26-1900 H2 10-05-1900 R1 McHenry, Sep 18: Resolutions of respect by Local Union 665 of United Mine Workers.
- **Leet, Aaron N.** 06-22-1906 R3 Died of heart failure June 14. Age 78. Lived McLean County near Glenville. Left large family. [06-16-1906 "OM".]
- LeGrand, Mrs. Jim07-25-1917 H7Sunnydale: Buried July 21 Hines graveyard.Leisure, c/o Charlie07-17-1918 H1Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Charlie Leisure diedJuly 12 at McHenry. Buried Williams cemetery.
- Leisure, c/o Reuben 11-03-1916 R5 No Creek: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Reuben Leisure died Oct 29. Buried Beulah Church at Beda.
- Leisure, George C. 11-04-1903 H3 11-06-1903 R3 12-25-1903 R3 Died Oct 30 from injuries suffered when run over by hand car on I. C. track. Section hand for I. C. Railroad. Resident Beaver Dam. Son of Mr. & Mrs. John Leisure of Beda area. Left wife & several children. D. L. Sharp administrator of estate. [11-06-1903 "OM".]
- Leisure, John 08-09-1905 H3 08-11-1905 R1 04-18-1906 H5 Died of complication of diseases Aug 4 at home in Hartford. Age 61. Union solider in Civil War, 26th KY Infantry, wounded Battle of Shiloh. Left wife, 2 sons, including Tom Leisure, & 1 daughter. Buried Aug 5 Patterson graveyard 3 miles northwest of Hartford. See also 02-13-1884 H4 received monthly pension of \$18 for service in Civil War. [08-11-1905 "OM".]
- Leisure, Tom

 04-18-1906 H5 Drowned April 15 Rough River near home about 7 miles above Hartford. About 25. Left wife & child. Father, John Leisure, died at Hartford last summer. [04-17-1906 "OM".]
- **Leisure, Walter** 09-09-1914 H1 Died of typhoid fever Sep 5 at home near Horton. Buried Sep 6 Mt. Pleasant burying ground. [09-10-1914 "OM".]
- **Lemon, James R.** 01-31-1919 R1 Died of paralysis Jan 26 at home in Mayfield. Age 71. Editor of "Mayfield Messenger" that he founded 20 years ago. [01-29-1919 "OM".]
- **Leonard, Huston**08-29-1906 H3 Owensboro: Killed in dynamite explosion while trying to remove stump. Age 25. [08-28-1906 "OM": Killed Aug 27 in Henderson County. Left wife & 1 child.]
- **Leonard, Louis Hall** 12-30-1914 H1 Died Oct 31 in McCracken County from injuries received when mauled by bear cub. Age 10. Son of George F. Leonard. [11-12 & 12-26-1914 "OM": Louis Hall Lehnard.]
- **Leslie, Ben** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 26. Left wife.
- **Lewis, Annie** ["Miss"] 07-23-1902 H3 07-18-1902 R3 Died of consumption July 17 at home of aunt, Mrs. H. A. Miller. Buried July 18 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- **Lewis, c/o George** 05-30-1906 H4 05-25-1906 R1 Smallhous: Infant buried May 16 Equality burying ground.

- Lewis, Charles W. 06-26-1912 H5 06-28-1912 R5 He & Sam Jackson drowned June 21 in Rough River at Palo below Dundee. Fisherman. About 60. Lived Whitesville past 10 years. [06-22 & 06-23-1912 "OM".]
- **Lewis, Clarence** 10-11-1907 R8 Palo: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Lee Lewis died of cholera infantum Oct 6 at home of aunt, Mrs. Naoma Lacefield. Buried new Liberty graveyard.
- **Lewis, Daton** 07-12-1907 R1 Recently died. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. H, 11th KY Infantry.
- Lewis, George, Jr. 11-04-1914 H5 11-11-1914 H5 11-06-1914 R5 11-13-1914 R4 Five-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. George D. Lewis killed Oct 29 in automobile accident at San Antonio, TX. Former residents of Hartford. Their only child. Buried Mission Burial Park. [11-06-1914 "OM".]
- Lewis, James A. ["Rev."] 02-22-1911 H1 02-24-1911 R1 Died Feb 15 at Olmstead in Logan County. Age 74. Born Mt. Vernon in Rockcastle County. Former pastor of M. E. Church in Hartford. Methodist minister over 50 years, father also Methodist minister. Left wife, 3 sons & 4 daughters. Buried Feb 17 Keysburg in Logan County.
- **Lewis, Josh E.** 07-26-1905 H2 07-28-1905 R1 Died at Camaguey, Cuba. Lived Hartford.
- **Lewis, Mary A.** ["Mrs."] 02-02-1906 R4 Died of apoplexy in Methodist Church in Hopkinsville. Age 76. [01-30-1906 "OM": Died Jan 29.]
- **Lewis, Mrs. Alonzo** 08-21-1912 H5 Died of blood poisoning Aug 19 at Evansville, IN.
- Lewis, Robert C. 03-07-1917 H5 03-09-1917 R5 04-27-1917 R5 "Bob".

 Died of senility March 4 at home near Sunnydale. About 75. Left several children. Buried Wimsatt burying ground. Lawrence Bunger administrator of estate. [03-10-1917 "OM".]
- Libs, Andrew 10-14-1908 H8 Died of heart trouble & asthma Oct 7 at home of brother, George Libs, 3 miles east of Owensboro. [10-09 & 10-20-1908 "OM".]
- **Light, Skip** 04-24-1912 H4 One of 5 miners killed April 21 in explosion at Coil Coal Company mine at Madisonville. Single.
- **Lightfoot, J. W.** 08-20-1919 H2 Killed in auto accident near Owensboro. Age 35. Left wife. Taken to Henderson for burial. [08-06 & 08-07-1919 "OM": Killed Aug 5.]
- Ligon, Louis

 11-30-1910 H1 12-02-1910 R2 One of 11 miners killed

 Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. (Black) [11-26 & 11-27-1910 "OM".]
- **Likens, Alice (Bowman)**09-17-1902 H3
 09-24-1902 H3
 09-12-1902 R3
 09-26-1902 R1
 Died of consumption Sep 10 at home near Jingo. Born 19 March 1873 near Glasgow. Left husband, David William Likens, & a little boy. Buried Sep 11 Bethel burying ground. [09-18-1902 "OM".]
- **Likens, Bessie** 10-25-1918 R5 Daughter of Marion Likens died of influenza at McHenry.
- Likens, Dave Will

 09-16-1914 H5

 09-18-1914 R1

 Died of heart trouble at home on Frederica Street in Hartford. Age 43. Left son, mother, brothers, G. B. Likens of Frankfort & M. T. Likens of Hartford, & sisters, Mrs. Frank Black of Hartford Rt. 2 & Mrs. Bernie Felix of Owensboro. Buried beside wife & father at Bethel Church. [09-17 & 09-19-1914 "OM": Died Sep 12.]
- Likens, James Henry

 06-28-1911 H4 06-30-1911 R1 Died of cholera morbus

 June 25 at home of son, G. B., in Hartford. Age 75-4-21. Born 4 Feb 1836. Left wife, Mariah,
 sons, G. B., M. T. & Dave Will Likens, & daughters, Mrs. Bernie Felix & Mrs. Frank Black.
 Buried June 26 Bethel Church. See also 09-22-1911 R18B M. T. Likens & A. C. Acton
 established general store in Hartford in June 1911.
- Likens, Mariah A. 11-03-1915 H5 10-29-1915 R1 Died of infirmities Oct 26 at home of Frank Black near Hartford. Age 75 years & 5 months. Born 26 May 1840. Married J. H. Likens in 1859, he died about 4 years ago, 10 children born. Left children, M. T. Likens of Hartford, G. B. Likens, KY Assistant State Auditor, of Frankfort, Mrs. Bernard Felix of Rome & Mrs. Frank Black of Hartford Route 2, & grandson, Frank B. Likens, whom she raised, his parents, Mr. & Mrs. D. W. Likens, died when he was a small child. Buried Oct 27 beside husband at Bethel Church. [11-04-1915 "OM".]

- Likens, Mrs. M. T. 11-17-1909 H5 11-24-1909 H6 Died of cancer of stomach Nov 13 at home in Eddyville. Born 18 July 1867 Ohio County. Married 15 July 1887. Moved to Eddyville 2 years ago, where husband is official at prison. Buried Nov 15 Milton Taylor cemetery near Hartford. See also 11-03-1909 H5 [11-18-1909 "OM".]
- Likens, Myrtle (Williams) 06-22-1910 H1 07-06-1910 H6 07-08-1910 R2 Ceralvo: Died June 18. Lived Rockport, formerly of here. Left husband, J. T. Likens, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Marion Williams, & 2 sisters. Buried June 19 Walton's Creek.
- Likens, Ruth (Coombs)

 08-20-1913 H5

 08-22-1913 R5

 Died of tuberculosis Aug
 16 at Hazelwood Sanatorium in Louisville. Age 38. Daughter of late Mr. & Mrs. G. D. Coombs.

 After mother's death lived with aunt, Mrs. Rebecca Vaught in Hartford. Left husband, G. B.

 Likens, assistant KY Auditor, sons, Edward (age 12) & Frank D. (1), daughter, Mariam (7),
 brothers, John M. Coombs of Louisville & J. K. Coombs of Nashville, TN, sister, Mrs. O. M.

 Shultz of Livermore, & aunt, Rebecca Vaught of Livermore. Buried Aug 18 beside 2 little sons at
 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [08-19-1913 "OM".]
- **Likens, s/o G. B.** 02-24-1904 H3 02-26-1904 R5 Died Feb 21. Born 12 Feb 1904. Buried Feb 22 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [02-25-1904 "OM".]
- **Likens, s/o J. R.** 09-09-1904 R4 Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. R. Likens died of flux Sep 1 at age of 17 months. [09-08-1904 "OM": Henry Likens, 14 months old, buried Bethel cemetery.]
- **Likens, Thelma** 01-22-1919 H1 Beaver Dam: Three-year-old daughter of Otis Likens died of flu. Funeral at Caneyville.
- **Liles, c/o Leamon** 07-06-1906 R1 Alexander: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Leamon Liles died June 29 at home in Evansville, IN. Buried July 1 Mt. Hermon.
- **Liles, c/o Leamon** 07-05-1912 R9 No Creek: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Leamon Liles buried June 29 Mt. Hermon.
- Liles, Mrs. 12-19-1919 R1 Cool Springs: Mother of Mrs. Lennie Sandefur died.
- **Liles, Obediah** 06-21-1911 H8 Beaver Dam: Old citizen died June 16. Buried June 17 Mt. Zion.
- **Liles, Robert L.** 04-07-1916 R5 Will probated in Ohio County April 3. [01-07-1916 "OM": Died Dec 31 Union neighborhood of Ohio County. Age 76. Left wife & several children. Buried Liberty cemetery.]
- Liles, William C. 02-28-1917 H1 02-23-1917 R1 03-02-1917 R5 03-09-1917 R4 03-15-1918 R2 Died of pneumonia at military hospital Feb 21 at Ft. Bliss, TX. Age 32. Born 12 May 1884. Sergeant Co. H., 3rd KY Infantry, KY National Guard, member of outfit since its organization in 1906, served on border service. Single & Mason. Had resided 5 miles north of Hartford. Left mother, brothers, Richard P. of Kansas City, MO & Leamon Liles, & sisters, Mrs. Lonnie Hoover & Mrs. C. B. Shown. Buried Feb 25 Mt. Hermon Church in Ohio County. See also 01-08-1915 R5 Richard Liles married Miss Kathryn Lee Towne 19 Dec 1914 at Independence, MO. [02-22-1917 "OM": Served in Guard 15 years.]
- **Lillipop, W. J.** 11-24-1909 H7 Died in Evansville, IN. About 70. Resident Kyana, IN. [11-18-1909 "OM": Died Nov 17.]
- **Lilly, Gabe**09-15-1909 H4 Killed by lightning Sep 9 near Geneva in Henderson County. Son of Henry Lilly. [09-10 & 09-11-1909 "OM".]
- Lindauer, John 01-22-1913 H3 Died of infirmities Jan 16. Age 79. Lived Stanley. Wife died about 2 months ago. Left children, Mrs. Gertrude Bushcutter of Henderson, Mrs. Theodore Breidenbach, Mrs. Thomas Hardy, Miss Pauline of Stanley, Seidel, Frank, Pius & John Lindauer, all of Stanley. [01-18 & 01-19-1913 "OM".]
- **Lindle, Richard** 09-08-1915 H8 Sturgis: Died Sep 4. Age 63. Distiller. [09-05-1915 "OM".]
- Lindley, Henry John Coffman 04-06-1904 H3 04-20-1904 H4 04-08-1904 R5 04-15-1904 R1 02-14-1906 H4 Died of old age April 2 at home at Point Pleasant. Born 31 Jan 1822 Ohio County. Married Ophelia Timmons on 7 Sep 1846. Wife died about 2 years ago; 4 children deceased. Left 2 sons & 1 daughter. Buried April 3 local cemetery near home. Nat Lindley administrator of estate.

- Lindley, Ophelia Martina 10-22-1902 H3 11-05-1902 H4 10-24-1902 R3 11-07-1902 R1 Died of heart trouble Oct 16 at home of son, Warren Lindley, in Hartford. Born 30 Jan 1825 Ohio County. Married H. J. C. Lindley on 8 Sep 1846. Mother of 4 sons & 3 daughters. Left husband & 3 children. Buried Oct 17 family burying ground near Point Pleasant.
- Lindley, Warren 03-03-1915 H5 03-05-1915 R1 Died of stomach trouble March 1 at home of son-in-law, Tilden Taylor, of Point vicinity. Age 65-4-7. Born 24 Oct 1849. Left 2 sons & 3 daughters. Buried March 2 family burying ground. [03-06-1915 "OM".]
- Lindsey, Birdie 12-11-1901 H2 Hawesville: Daughter of Andy Lindsey died Dec 2 from injuries suffered when log rolled over her 2 days before. Age 6. Lived Skillman. [12-07-1901 "OM".]
- **Lindsey, Scott** 05-06-1903 H2 Hit & killed by train near Little Cypress in Marshall County. Brother, Tom, killed near same spot several years ago.
- Litsey, Amanda ["Mrs."] 03-06-1901 H3 Resident Grayson County thrown from horse & killed. [03-05-1901 "OM": Killed March 3. Age 55. Left husband, James Litsey, & 10 children.]
- Litsey, J. T. 01-25-1911 H4 01-27-1911 R8 Died of heart failure Jan 15 at home at Whitesville, where lived 41 years. Age 70. Born Grayson County in Short Creek neighborhood. [01-17-1911 "OM": Thomas Litsey. Buried Bartlett's Knob cemetery near Whitesville.]
- Litsey, Wallace 12-10-1913 H5 Died of tuberculosis Dec 8 at home of mother, Mary Litsey, at Whitesville. Age 38. Resident Louisville. Left wife & 3 children. [12-09 & 12-10-1913 "OM".]
- Little, Lucius Powhattan ["Judge"] 01-03-1919 R5 Died Dec 30 at home in Owensboro. Age 80. Served as Circuit Judge of this district for 12 years. See also 08-11-1880 H2 elected Circuit Court Judge on Aug 2, born 15 Feb 1838 Daviess County, father, Douglass Little, was County Judge of McLean County for 3 terms, mother a Wright, graduated in law in 1857 from Cumberland University at Lebanon, TN, located in Owensboro in 1868, married 1st Miss Lizzie Freeman & 2nd Miss Louise Holloway, 08-05-1885 H1, 10-24-1888 H1, 01-16-1889 H3 married Miss Fannie E. Beach at Eatontown, NJ, 12-31-1913 H3 his review of Rothert's "History of Muhlenberg County". [12-31-1918 "OI".]
- Littlepage, Mollie 07-02-1902 H2 Madisonville: Committed suicide near Sebree by shooting herself. Wife of John Littlepage. [06-27-1902 "OM": Killed herself June 25. Left husband & 9-month-old child.]
- Lloyd, Erie 10-30-1907 H4 11-01-1907 R8 Whitesville: Run over & killed by wagon near Deanefield Oct 26 while hauling large boiler. Lived near Aetnaville. Left wife & 1 child. [10-27, 10-29 & 11-02-1907 "OM": Age 28. Born 26 April 1879. Married 23 Sep 1900. Mother died 11 months ago. Left wife, Ellen (Haynes) Lloyd, daughter (5 years old), father, J. Harve Lloyd, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Panther Creek Baptist Church]
- **Lloyd, Frank** 04-05-1916 H7 Died of heart disease March 30 at Paducah. Father an I. C. Railroad engineer. [03-31-1916 "OM".]
- Lloyd, John William

 04-15-1908 H3

 05-13-1908 H8

 08-26-1908 H4

 09-16-1908 H5

 04-10-1908 R4

 04-10-1908 R8

 08-28-1908 R1

 06-02-1909 H8

 06-21-1912 R1

 "Willie". Died of measles April 1 at home near Hatfield, IN. Lived White Oak. Born 4 June

 1885. Eldest son of John P. & Jennie Lloyd of Barrett's Ferry. Married Miss Airo Hall of Eureka,

 IN on 25 Nov 1905. Moved to IN about first of year. Son, Robert Glenn, born on 3 May 1907

 died of measles on March 13. Buried New Baymus Christian Church near Olaton. Left wife.

 [09-17-1908 "OM": Monument at New Baymus Church of Christ unveiled on Sep 13.]
- **Lloyd, Matt** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 27. Left wife. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- **Lloyd, R. R.** 10-12-1904 H2 Died suddenly Oct 8 in Christian County. Age 60. Prominent farmer.
- **Lloyd, Solomon** 06-10-1914 H8 Barrett's Ferry: Son of Milton Lloyd died of appendicitis June 6. Age 7. Buried June 7 Pleasant Grove cemetery.

- Lloyd, Thomas H. 04-08-1903 H3 04-10-1903 R2 Died of paralysis April 6 at home in Fordsville. Age 75. Mason. Father of Ellis Lloyd of Pittsburgh, PA & Henry Lloyd of Beaver Dam. Buried April 8. [04-09-1903 "OM".]
- Lock, Oliver 08-02-1911 H2 08-30-1911 H2 08-25-1911 R1 On Aug 22 electrocuted at Eddyville prison for murder of wife in July 1909 at Louisville. The 3rd man to go to electric chair in KY. Returned to Louisville for burial (Black)
- Lockett, John W. 06-23-1909 H8 Died of apoplexy June 17 at home at Henderson. Born 8 Aug 1837 six miles from Henderson. Lawyer. Confederate soldier in Civil War, Adam R. Johnson's regiment, POW in Illinois prison. Married Miss Belle Atkinson in 1874. Served as Commonwealth Attorney of 5th Judicial District. [06-19-1909 "OM".]
- **Logan, Garland** 08-25-1915 H2 Bowling Green: Hanged himself Aug 18 near Smith's Grove. Age 12. [08-20-1915 "OM".]
- Logsdon, Green 03-01-1916 H8 Died Feb 28 city hospital in Owensboro from injuries suffered when hit by street car several weeks ago. Age 51. Born Owensboro. Left brother, Will John Logsdon. [02-29 & 03-01-1916 "OM".]
- **Logsdon, Harry** 05-09-1900 H3 Resident Owensboro died May 7. Found injured on railroad tracks day before. [05-08-1900 "OM": Harrison H. "Harry" Logsdon killed by train. Soldier in Spanish American War, served in Cuba in Co. F. Brother, Joe, had been killed by Bryant Taylor. Survived by father. Buried Elmwood Cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Logsdon, Mrs. William 03-11-1903 H3 03-18-1903 H3 03-13-1903 R2 Died March 6. Age 62. Born Hart County & moved to Ohio County 21 years ago. Left husband, 4 sons & daughter. Buried March 7 Olaton graveyard.
- **Logsdon, William G.** 05-18-1904 H3 Committed suicide by hanging himself May 16 near Munfordville. Left wife.
- London, Susan (Bennett) 04-07-1909 H5 04-02-1909 R5 Died of grip March 30 at home near Spottsville. Born & reared near Beda. Lived Rosine many years. Sister of late Rev. J. A. Bennett & George W. Bennett of Beda. Left husband, David London, & several children. Buried April 1 near her home at Reed Station. [04-08-1909 "OM".]
- Loney, Margaret 10-13-1909 H4 11-10-1909 H4 10-15-1909 R1 11-12-1909 R3 Central Grove: "Peggy". Died Oct 9 at home here. Age 88-5-1. Born 8 May 1821. Mother of 10 children. Left 5 children, 26 grandchildren & 23 great-grandchildren. Buried Oct 10 West Providence Church beside husband, who died 17 years ago.
- **Loney, Mary** 08-24-1900 R3 Central Grove: Died of complication of diseases Aug 9. Left husband, R. N. Loney, & 2 children. Buried Central Grove cemetery.
- Loney, Mrs. L. P. (Tichenor)

 08-14-1918 H1

 08-16-1918 R1

 Died of asthma Aug 12 at home in Owensboro. Age 55. Born & reared Ohio County near Centertown. Lived Owensboro about 27 years. Left husband, L. P. Loney, son, C. P. Loney of Owensboro, brothers, Alna, R. C., W. P. & Everette Tichenor, all of Centertown, & Worth Tichenor of Hartford, who is Ohio County Jailer & sisters, Mrs. Harrison Kuykendoll, Mrs. John Bell, Miss Mattie Tichenor of Hartford & Mrs. M. D. Ashby of Centertown. Buried Aug 13 Owensboro. See also 03-04-1892 R1 Levi Pendelton Loney 3rd of 9 children of James Loney & Rebecca Wise, born 2 March 1857, married Serelda E. Tichenor on 17 Sep 1885, have 1 child, Clarence Pendleton, elected Ohio County School Superintendent in 1886. [08-13 & 08-14-1918 "OM": Daughter of Frank Tichenor. Left son, Clarence Loney. Buried Rose Hill cemetery.]
- Loney, Robert N. 09-29-1909 H5 10-06-1909 H1 10-01-1909 R8 10-08-1909 R1 10-14-1914 H5 Died of cancer Sep 24 at home 5 miles southwest of Hartford. Age 53. Left wife, 3 daughters & mother. Buried Sep 25 beside 1st wife, who died 9 years ago & infant in Central Grove burying ground. E. E. Birkhead administrator of estate. [09-28 & 09-30-1909 "OM": "Newt Loney".]
- Loney, Sallie 10-22-1919 H1 11-05-1919 H8 10-10-1919 R1 Central Grove: Died of complication of diseases Oct 7 near McHenry. Left husband, L. Berry Loney, & children, C. L. Loney & Mrs. M. F. Faught. Buried Oct 8 West Providence.
- Loney, Willie Mae 01-08-1919 H1 05-23-1919 R5 Died Dec 2. Age 12. Left stepfather & mother, Mr. & Mrs. J. B. Tichenor of Central Grove, sisters, Mrs. John L. Stevens & Mrs. Willie Heflin & grandmother. Funeral service at Central Grove.

- Long, Ben 08-11-1909 H4 08-13-1909 R4 Jingo: Died of dropsy & infirmities Aug 3. Thought to be over 100. Union soldier in Civil War. Buried Aug 4 on home place. See also 01-27-1909 H4, 06-09-1909 H8, 06-30-1909 H1, 08-04-1909 H4, 06-11-1909 R1, 07-30-1909 R5, "OCTN" 07-23-1987 p12B, 07-30-1987 p13B & 03-09-1995 p8B grave of Benjamin F. Long (1820-1909).
- Long, c/o Eva 07-18-1902 R3 09-12-1902 R3 10-10-1902 R2 10-15-1902 H3 03-11-1903 H3 03-18-1903 H3 Accused of killing her newborn child. Infant found 4 Sep 1901 in well near home of her father, Johns Long, about 5 miles east of Hartford. Coroner ruled that it had been strangled. Buried County Almshouse burying ground. Mother later married Sam Bartlett. Charges against her dismissed in March 1903. See also 09-11-1901 H3 & 09-06-1901 R3 (at first identified only as an unknown infant) [09-05 & 09-06-1901 "OM": Illegitimate female child born 28 Aug 1901. Lived Hell's Neck neighborhood.]
- **Long, c/o Oscar** 04-23-1909 R4 Herbert: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Oscar Long buried last week at Panther Creek graveyard.
- **Long, Charlie** 05-03-1916 H8 Died April 30 at Madisonville from wounds received in fight with Marshal Woodard. Age 46. [05-02 & 05-07-1916 "OM".]
- Long, Frank 09-16-1903 H3 Died of flux Sep 13 at home in Luzerne. Left wife & child, that is seriously ill of same. His 3-year-old son died of same illness last week. Both buried Beaver Dam cemetery on Sep 14.
- Long, Jestus Walter
 06-04-1919 H4
 01-24-1919 R1
 05-30-1919 R1
 08-221919 R1
 Soldier died of wounds during World War I. Private. Resident Sulphur Springs. [1027-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM": Bugler in Army died of wounds in France.]
- **Long, Mrs.** 11-27-1903 R5 Died of old age at home of daughter, Mrs. J. B. Ward, of Centertown. Buried Nov 25 No Creek.
- **Long, Mrs. John H.** 08-29-1917 H5 Died Aug 22 near Rosine. Left husband & several children.
- Longest, Hillary 03-04-1914 H8 Owensboro: Drowned Feb 25 while skating on Kingfisher Lake. Lived Yelvington. Age 14. Father died about 3 years ago & mother 6 years ago. Left 2 brothers, including Robert Longest, & 3 sisters; he was youngest. Buried Feb 26 Scherer burying ground at Stanley. [02-26-1914 "OM".]
- **Losson, Joseph R.** 04-25-1917 H8 Died of pneumonia in Louisville. Resident Bardstown. In Army, Co. B, 1st KY Regiment.
- Lott, Dicy (Skito)

 08-12-1904 R4 Died last week at home near Semiway. Age
 84. Born McLean County. Mother of 24 children. Left husband, Ephraham Lott, & 6 children.

 [08-11-1904 "OM": Died Jul 24. Age 75. Left husband, 2 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Beeler's Knob in McLean County.]
- **Louminghouser, Dewey** 12-04-1912 H1 Owensboro: Stabbed to death in fight with Edward Eback, 15, who it was ruled acted in self defense. Age 14. [11-28, 11-29 & 11-30-1912 "OM": Died Nov 27.]
- **Love, Hanson H.** 01-30-1907 H1 02-01-1907 R6 Madisonville: Railroad contractor killed in dynamite explosion Jan 25 near here. Former resident Terre Haute, IN. [01-26-1907 "OM".]
- Love, Reynolds 08-18-1909 H8 Central City: Died of diphtheritic croup Aug 11 at home of aunt, Mrs. Kate Hill. Second son of Mrs. Charles Love of Louisville. Buried here Aug 12 at Fairmount cemetery. [08-14-1909 "OM".]
- **Love, S. P.** ["Col."] 04-01-1903 H2 Died March 27 at home in Greenville. Age 76. Veteran of Mexican & Civil War. Lawyer. Served as County Judge of Muhlenberg County. Left wife & several children. [03-27-1903 "OM".]
- Lovelace, Jarnagin 08-10-1904 H3 Died July 17 at home of brother-in-law, M. B. Crowder, at Horse Branch. Age 25. Married H. H. Lovelace of Earlington on 2 Oct 1901. Left husband, mother, 3 brothers & 2 sisters but no children.
- Lowe, Mrs. Aleck 06-27-1906 H3 Funeral June 21 at Rumsey. [06-24-1906 "OM": Carrie Bowman Lowe died of stomach trouble at Mercer in Muhlenberg County. Lost a child few weeks ago. Left husband & 2 children. Buried family cemetery at Rumsey.]
- **Lowe, Obediah** 07-24-1901 H3 07-26-1901 R3 Died of heart disease July 20. Age 70. Lived about 7 miles northeast of Hartford. Among survivors are son, John Taylor

- Lowe, & son-in-law, P. A. Wimsatt. Buried July 21 Milton Taylor burying ground. [07-25-1901 "OM".]
- Loyd, Flora

 11-11-1908 H4 Narrows: Wife of John Loyd died last week.

 Loyd, J. H.

 06-26-1903 R3 In Ohio County Mrs. Fannie Loyd administratrix of estate.
- Loyd, Mrs. Jesse

 09-10-1913 H5

 09-24-1913 H4

 Jesse Loyd accidentally shot to death wife while cleaning gun Sep 9 in Ohio County at Reynolds Station. Daughter-in-law of J. H. Loyd. Left 2 little children. Taken to Whitesville for burial. [09-10, 09-11 & 09-14-1913 "OM": Sallie Owen Lloyd. Age 26. Left husband, 2 sons & father, R. L. Owen. Buried Cates cemetery.]
- Loyd, Nettie (Rogers) 03-07-1917 H5 04-04-1917 H8 07-25-1917 H8 03-09-1917 R5 Died March 2 at home in Fordsville. Teacher. Left husband, John Harve Loyd, mother, Josephine Rogers, & sisters, Hortense Morrison, Josephine Taylor & Mary E. Rogers. Buried March 4 Fordsville cemetery. [03-10 & 03-21-1917 "OM": Also survived by 1 brother.]
- **Loyd, Nora** 08-02-1905 H2 08-04-1905 R4 Narrows: Wife of Tarleton Loyd died of flux July 31 at home near Barrett's Ferry. Buried Fordsville Aug 2.
- **Loyd, s/o Alva** 07-12-1918 R5 Twelve-year-old son of Alva Loyd of Trisler died July 8.
- **Lucas, Lottie** 11-15-1905 H2 Resident Sturgis died after swallowing pen. Age 12. [11-09-1905 "OM": Daughter of Thomas Lucas died Nov 8.]
- Lucas, William 07-02-1913 H1 Sturgis: Kicked in head by mule & killed June 28 near here. Age 16. Son of Thomas Lucas.
- Luce, W. D. 09-12-1917 H1 09-12-1917 H4 09-14-1917 R1 09-14-1917 R4 Died of nervous malady Sep 6 at home near Hartford. Age 52-5-9. Born Luce Township in Indiana. Son of Isiah Horton Luce & Sallie Duke. Left wife, Oma Williams Luce, sons, William Horton Luce & Robert Ellis Luce & sister, Miss Mattie Luce. Buried Oakwood cemetery. [09-14-1917 "OM".]
- **Lunquist, Eric** 01-24-1912 H3 One of 4 killed in explosion at Central Coal & Iron Company mine at Central City Jan 17. Left wife & 2 children. [01-18-1912 "OM": Eric Linquist.]
- **Lunsford, Eva Mae** 11-08-1918 R8 Rosine: Daughter of Tom Lunsford died of influenza Nov 1.
- **Lunsford, John** 12-14-1917 R1 01-18-1918 R3 Died Dec 6 at Horse Branch. Civil War veteran. S. L. St.Clair administrator of estate.
- **Luster, Mrs. Percy J.** 09-06-1905 H2 09-27-1905 H2 04-04-1906 H5 Husband killed wife at Guthrie. [07-30-1905 "OM": Ella Hill Luster shot to death July 28.]
- Lynch, Dixey 09-26-1906 H3 09-28-1906 R5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. George W. Lynch died Sep 24 at home at Rockport. Age 12. Buried Sep 26 Woodbury in Butler County.
- Lynch, Floyd 03-27-1912 H1 Accidentally electrocuted March 21 in Owensboro. Age 24. [03-22 & 03-23-1912 "OM": Former resident Patesville. Left mother & several brothers & sisters, who live at Dan in Ohio County. Burial March 23 Cane Run Church near Dan.]
- **Lynch, I. L.** ["**Dr.**"] 07-12-1905 H1 Died of consumption at home at Jolly Station in Breckinridge County. Age 36. Graduate of KY School of Medicine & Mason. Former resident Horse Branch. Left wife, father, & 3 brothers.
- Lynch, J. W. 06-29-1904 H3 Barber of Bowling Green killed by lightning June 24 in Allen County. About 40. Formerly of Indiana. Left wife & 2 children. [06-25-1904 "OM".]
- Lyon, Guy

 02-20-1907 H3

 02-27-1907 H1

 02-27-1907 H2

 03-06-1907 H3

 03-20-1907 H1

 02-22-1907 R3

 He & W. R. Fletcher hanged at Russellville Feb 15.

 Convicted of assault on Mary Gladder that occurred on 22 May 1905. Lyon left wife & buried Piney Grove in Hopkins County. Both were white. See also 10-19-1906 R1, 10-24-1906 H3, 01-23-1907 H2, 02-13-1907 H1 [02-16-1907 "OM".]
- **Lyon, Hylan B.** ["Gen."] 05-01-1907 H6 Kuttawa: Died of heart failure April 25 on farm 2 miles from Eddyville. Great-grandson of Col. Matthew Lyon, "who elected Thomas

- Jefferson president by his one vote." See also "OCN" 05-17-1940 p1 lead force that burned Ohio County Courthouse in Dec 1864. [12-01-1899 & 04-26-1907 "OM": Age 71. General in Confederate Army in Civil War. Served several terms in KY Legislature; Mayor of Eddyville. Left wife & several children.]
- **Lyon, Mrs. Clint** 11-30-1910 H5 Died of consumption at Vine Grove in Hardin County. Age 25.
- Lyons, Anna
 10-13-1905 R1 Russellville: Died Oct 9. Left son, Jim Lyons.

 Lyons, J. J.
 11-21-1900 H1 Died of consumption Nov 13 at Pellville in
 Hancock County, where lived nearly all of life. Died on 70th birthday. Left 4 children, Mrs. Onie
 Roberts, Horace Lyons of Pellville, William Lyons of Sutherland, & police officer John Lyons of

Roberts, Horace Lyons of Pellville, William Lyons of Sutherland, & police officer John Lyons of Owensboro. Buried Nov 14. [11-14-1900 "OM": John J. Lyons left daughter Mrs. Onie Robbins.]

- Lyons, Josie (Daniel) 04-05-1916 H4 Olaton: Died of tuberculosis March 28. Left husband, Chester Lyons, children, Ninah, Daniel & William, parents, Mr. & Mrs. T. W. Daniel, brothers, J. A. Daniel of Pleasant Ridge & George W. Daniel of Owensboro & sisters, Mrs. Charley Felix of Winnfield, LA & Ida Acton. Buried Olaton cemetery.
- Lyons, Mrs. William

 12-15-1911 R1 Died of hemorrhage Dec 9 at home near
 Aetnaville. In February was 63. Left husband, son, James Lyons of Hartford, 2 other sons & 4
 daughters. Buried Dec 10 Haynes burying ground. See also 09-22-1911 R18B James Lyons 2
 years ago became partner in Hartford Grocery Company.
- Lyons, Reat

 10-11-1905 H2 Herbert: Funeral at Whitesville on Thursday. [10-06-1905 "OM": Died Oct 5 of blood poisoning at Whitesville. Age 35. Brotherin-law of J. W. Day. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Cates cemetery at Whitesville.]
- Lyons, Will H. 09-18-1918 H5 09-13-1918 R5 Died Sep 12 of gangrene poisoning at home at Olaton. Former resident Hancock County. Following children were present at funeral: Mrs. Bud Pence of Memphis, TN, Mrs. Elton Thompson of Louisiana, Mrs. Will Miller of Louisville, Claude Lyons of Louisiana, Mrs. George Daniels of Owensboro & Chester Lyons of Memphis, TN. See also 06-11-1879 H2, 09-10-1897 R1 moved from Fordsville to Horse Branch, 07-11-1902 R3 moved to Olaton, 10-21-1904 R5 twice elected Sheriff of Hancock County, 09-04-1918 H5 & 09-06-1918 R5
- Mabrey, Benjamin 10-03-1906 H2 09-21-1906 R5 Matanzas: Son of H. B. Mabrey died of dropsy Sep 16. Buried Sep 17 family graveyard near West Point Church. [09-20-1906 "OM".]
- Mabrey, Bertha ["Miss"] 03-14-1917 H1 Died of tuberculosis March 9. Lived Centertown area. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. H. B. Mabrey. Funeral at West Point Baptist Church. [03-16-1917 "OM".]
- Mackey, Alfred 04-02-1919 H1 Centertown: Died March 19. Left wife & 2 children.
- Mackey, John H. 11-11-1908 H5 11-13-1908 R1 Killed when fell into well Nov 6 in McLean County near Beech Grove. Age 35. Left wife & 3 children. [11-08-1908 "OM".]
- **Madding, Herman** 01-10-1917 H1 He & Roy Hay killed Jan 2 in train wreck near Leitchfield. Resident Melber. [01-03-1917 "OM": Herman Maddling.]
- Maddox, Alex 06-09-1916 R8 06-16-1916 R4 Will probated in Ohio County. Left son, E. H. Maddox.
- Maddox, Azariah P. 11-13-1901 H3 11-08-1901 R3 Died of kidney trouble Nov 1 at home near Rockport. Age 76. Married twice, last wife died about 4 months ago. Left several children. Buried Nov 2 West Providence. [11-16-1901 "OM".]
- Maddox, c/o E. D. 11-23-1900 R3 Smallhous: Baby of Rev. & Mrs. E. D. Maddox died Nov 12 at their home in Centertown.
- Maddox, c/o Ham 01-20-1905 R8 Ceralvo: Infant died of pneumonia Jan 11.
- Maddox, Clara Mabel 03-07-1917 H5 03-14-1917 H5 03-02-1917 R5 Daughter of Dan Maddox died of cerebral paralysis March 1. Age 7. Lived with aunt, Mrs. George White. Buried March 2 Broadway cemetery. [03-10-1917 "OM".]
- Maddox, Clifton 10-18-1905 H2 10-13-1905 R1 Died of typhoid fever Oct 3 at home of grandfather, J. D. Bell, near Matanzas. Age 16-2-16. Born 15 July 1889. Son of J.

- B. Maddox. Mother died when he was 7 months old. Lived with grandparents. Buried Oct 4 family burying ground near West Point Church.
- Maddox, D. J. K. ["Rev."] 02-24-1904 H3 03-09-1904 H3 03-23-1904 H3 02-26-1904 R1 03-18-1904 R1 03-25-1904 R1 Died of liver trouble Feb 21 at home near Rockport. Age 67. Baptist minister 45 years; served as moderator of Green River Baptist Association for several years. Married Sallie A. Tichenor on 9 March 1856, she died few years ago; 12 children born, 1 died infancy. Married 2nd Mrs. Lou Tichenor on 27 Nov 1902. Survived by wife, 8 sons & 3 daughters. Sons, Edgar D. & Albert Lee Maddox, also Baptist ministers. Buried Feb 22 near home. J. E. Maddox administrator of estate. See also 04-23-1879 H3 & 05-22-1901 H3 son of John Maddox & brother of Mary B. Rouse, age 81.
- Maddox, E. H. ["Rev."] 12-21-1917 R5 Died last week Western State Hospital at Hopkinsville. Baptist minister over 50 years. Former resident Ohio County & Owensboro. Buried Dec 17 Livermore. [12-19-1917 "OM": Died Dec 16. Age 76. Born Ohio County. Helped organize Third Baptist Church in Owensboro. Left wife, Landa Lockett Maddox.]
- Maddox, E. Harrison 11-23-1910 H8 12-02-1910 R6 12-09-1910 R4 Hopewell: Died Nov 18 at home at Pond Run. Age 70. Born June 1840. Left wife & 5 children. Buried Nov 19 Chapman graveyard near Simmons.
- Maddox, Elgin Robert 01-06-1909 H1 01-08-1909 R1 01-08-1909 R8 He & 3 others, Robert D. Beck, Fred Westerfield & Dan Keeling or Keely, drowned Jan 4 in Green River at Wood's Landing about 3 miles above Paradise. Raft struck by towboat. Single. [01-06 & 01-07-1909 "OM".]
- Maddox, Gabe R. (Adkins)
 07-28-1915 H9
 07-30-1915 R1
 McHenry: Died of kidney trouble July 19. Age 58-3-18. Born 1 April 1857 Greenville. Daughter of W. I. & Nancy Ann Adkins. Married Thomas Maddox, son of Thomas & Delilia Maddox in May 1890. No Children born. Left brothers, B. F. Adkins of McHenry, Robert & William Adkins of Greenville, & sisters, Atha Adkins Smith, Mrs. Laura Maddox, of Ohio County, Mrs. Janie Adkins of Greenville & Mrs. Shelva Spalling of Waddy in Shelby County. Buried Cool Springs Church.
- Maddox, George M., Sr. 08-20-1913 H1 08-20-1913 H4 08-20-1913 H8 08-15-1913 R5 Died of liver trouble Aug 12. Lived near Rockport. Born 27 Jan 1857 at home where died. Brother of M. P. Maddox. Buried Aug 13 Rockport. See also 04-21-1905 R4 sale of lot in Rockport that had been conveyed to his late wife.
- Maddox, George W. 11-24-1915 H5 11-26-1915 R5 08-04-1916 R5 08-04-1916 R8 Died of heart trouble Nov 18 at home in Washington neighborhood. Age 72. Buried Nov 20 Bell's Run cemetery. G. E. Smith administrator of estate. [11-28-1915 "OM".]
- Maddox, Gracie Olive 04-08-1908 H6 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Dan Maddox died March 29. Age 6 months & a few days.
- Maddox, Hamp 01-24-1917 H8 Beaver Dam: Died last week. Resided Taylor Mines. Left wife & children. Buried Chapman cemetery.
- Maddox, Harrison
 05-05-1915 H5
 05-05-1915 H8
 06-30-1915 H4
 06-30-1915 H4
 06-30-1915 H4
 06-25-1915 R1

 1915 H5
 10-20-1915 H4
 05-22-1918 H5
 05-07-1915 R1
 06-18-1915 R5
 06-25-1915 R1

 02-04-1916 R1
 04-07-1916 R5
 06-23-1916 R1
 05-17-1918 R1
 Died April 30 after being been shot by gang of "Possum Hunters" during raid on Negro settlement at Rockport on April 26.

 Mason. Buried Echols cemetery. Pen Maddox administrator of estate. Among gang was Jesse Fulkerson of Rockport, who was sent to prison in 1915 for 10 years but in May 1918 was paroled. (Black) [05-02 & 09-02-1915 "OM".]
- Maddox, J. L. R., Jr. 04-22-1908 H5 05-13-1908 H8 05-27-1908 H3 04-17-1908 R5 05-15-1908 R8 "Joe". Died April 14 at asylum at Hopkinsville where sent several months ago. Age 29. Resident West Providence neighborhood. Left wife, 2 small children, parents, 3 brothers & 4 sisters. See also 03-11-1908 H1 since Nov 1907 at Western KY Asylum.
- Maddox, James 12-13-1905 H4 Sale of land of estate. Left infants, Mary, Bertha & Cleveland Maddox.
- Maddox, Jane 07-03-1901 H2 07-03-1901 H3 07-05-1901 R3 Matanzas:
 Died of flux June 29 at home near Rockport. Over 60. Left husband, Azariah P. Maddox, & several grown children. Buried June 30 West Providence Church.
- Maddox, John Dayton ["Dr."] 06-07-1916 H2 06-02-1916 R5 Died May 31 Owensboro. Born Ohio County. Former resident Rockport. Left wife, son, John Dacosta Maddox, &

- daughters, Sue Belle, Sarah Elizabeth, Nora Ellis & Mary Louise Maddox. Buried Elmwood cemetery. See also 03-26-1890 H4 graduated from Jefferson Medical College in Philadelphia in 1889. [06-01 & 06-02-1916 "OM".]
- Maddox, John H. 10-06-1911 R5 Funeral Oct 2 at McHenry.
- Maddox, Leonard 11-02-1910 H3 Died Oct 20 at age of 22 months. Memorial.
- Maddox, Lillie (Barnard)

 05-08-1901 H3

 05-15-1901 H3

 05-22-1901 H2

 07-03-1901 H3

 05-03-1901 R3

 07-05-1901 R2

 Died of consumption May 2 in Centertown. Age 35. Married Rev. Edgar D. Maddox, 5 Dec 1899, Baptist minister; had one child, Sallie B., who was born 17 Oct 1900 & died 12 Nov 1900. Survived by husband & widowed mother. Buried May 3 Equality.
- Maddox, Louis M. 08-30-1905 H3 09-20-1905 H2 09-01-1905 R5 Died of kidney trouble Aug 23 at home 1 mile west of McHenry. Left infant heirs Cleveland, Mary & Bertha Maddox. Buried Aug 24 Chapman burying ground. [08-31-1905 "OM".]
- Maddox, Mary ["Miss"] 02-05-1909 R8 Died Jan 22 at home of brother, H. M. Maddox. Age 17. Daughter of Louis & Belle Maddox, who died when she was very young. Buried Chapman graveyard.
- **Maddox, Mitchell** 07-06-1900 R3 Killed July 4 in coal mine near Island when load of dirt fell on him. About 21 & single. Buried July 5 Island cemetery.
- Maddox, Mrs. George M. 07-01-1904 R5 Died June 28 at home at Rockport. Left husband & 4 children. Buried June 29 Pond Run burying ground.
- Maddox, Mrs. Herman 11-06-1918 H1 Died of influenza Oct 26 at Harrisburg, AR. Daughter-in-law of J. E. Maddox. Left husband & 4 children.
- Maddox, Mrs. Thomas 08-11-1909 H1 08-18-1909 H1 08-13-1909 R4 Died of old age Aug 8 near Taylor Mines. Age 88. Married in 1840, 7 children born. Left husband & several children. Buried Aug 9 Beaver Dam Baptist Church, where member since 1837.
- Maddox, Mrs. Will 06-23-1915 H8 Hopewell: Died June 20. Buried June 21 Pond Run cemetery.
- Maddox, Otis

 07-21-1909 H1

 07-21-1909 H6

 07-28-1909 H8

 07-091909 R3

 07-23-1909 R3

 08-06-1909 R2

 07-05-1911 H5

 07-11-1917 H8

 Beaver Dam:
 Died of typhoid fever July 7 at home near Beaver Dam. Born 22 May 1878 Ohio County. Left wife, 1 child, parents & 5 sisters. Buried July 8 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- Maddox, Robert D. 05-08-1907 H1 05-03-1907 R1 McHenry: Died here May 1 after being run over by car at McHenry Coal Company Mine. About 35. Son of Harrison Maddox & son-in-law of Cal Loney. Left wife & 2 small children. Buried Chapman graveyard.
- Maddox, Sallie 07-05-1905 H3 12-08-1905 R4 Died July 1 at County Alms House. Widow of James Maddox. Buried July 2 family burying ground. Y. L. Moseley administrator of estate.
- Maddox, Thomas 03-29-1911 H8 03-31-1911 R6 Beaver Dam: Died of old age March 21. Age 89. Lived Taylor Mines. Married a Miss Shepherd, who died about 2 years ago. Buried beside her at Beaver Dam Baptist Church.
- **Maddox, Warren L.** 03-20-1903 R3 Died of heart failure March 16 at McHenry. About 50. Living with son-in-law, R. L. Brown.
- Maddox, William A. 06-04-1919 H1 07-02-1919 H1 08-15-1919 R4 Died of Bright's disease May 30 at Lewis Creek near McHenry. Age 77. Born 1 Jan 1842. Lived same area all of life. Left wife & several children. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church. U. S. Carson administrator of estate.
- Maddox, Willis

 O9-20-1911 H4

 Central Grove: Died at home in Texas.

 Formerly of Ohio County. Brother of Mrs. J. W. Loney of here & Dr. J. D. Maddox of Owensboro.
- Maden, Beverly L. 11-16-1904 H3 12-07-1904 H2 12-14-1904 H2 11-11-1904 R8 12-02-1904 R8 Sulphur Springs: Died of typhoid fever few weeks ago. Lived Palo. Father, William Maden, is ill of same. Annie Maden administratrix of estate.
- Maden, Jessie (Coy)

 08-05-1908 H5 07-31-1908 R5 08-14-1908 R6 Died July
 27. Age 16-6-19. Lived Sunnydale area. Left husband, Estil Maden, parents, 6 brothers, including Will Coy of Owensboro & Oliver Coy of Daviess County, & sisters, Mary L. Nelson of Illinois & Nannie Hines. Buried family burying ground. Baby boy buried in her arms.

- **Maden, Mrs. Earl** 07-25-1917 H7 Sunnydale: Died July 22. Niece of Mrs. James Gray of Clear Run. Buried Hines graveyard.
- Magan, Anna May ["Miss"] 12-16-1903 H2 12-25-1903 R1 Died Dec 11 of burns at Nuckols. Age 21. Daughter of Mrs. Josie Magan formerly of near Fordsville. [12-12-1903 & 01-03-1904 "OM": Left mother, Josephine Magan. Residence Owensboro.]
- Magan, Homer 02-26-1919 H8 02-14-1919 R1 02-14-1919 R5 Beech Valley: Died of influenza & pneumonia Feb 8 at home near Magan. Age 16. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Alex Magan, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried Pleasant Hill burying ground at Magan.
- **Magan, Jesse** 01-05-1900 R3 Recently died of pneumonia. Lived near Sulphur Springs. Age 65. Left wife & 4 children. Buried Midkiff burying ground.
- Magan, John E. 07-30-1902 H2 07-30-1902 H3 08-01-1902 R3 Died of typhoid fever July 27 at home at Buford. Age 54. Left wife & 8 children. Buried Mt. Carmel burying ground. [08-01-1902 "OM": Postmaster at Buford.]
- **Magan, John H.** 05-03-1901 R1 Died April 5 at home of Mrs. Rebecca Magan. Teacher.
- Magan, Joshua A. 11-15-1905 H2 11-17-1905 R3 11-17-1905 R4 Died of heart failure Nov 9 in corn crib. Lived Magan. Age 65. Left wife & 4 children. Buried Pleasant Hill cemetery. [11-10-1905 "OM".]
- Magan, Laura K. (Field)

 11-23-1910 H1

 11-23-1910 H5

 11-25-1910 R1

 03-01-1911 H4

 Died of tuberculosis Nov 18 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Born 31 Aug 1856.

 Daughter of late Josie Coleman Field. Married late J. E. Magan in 1873. Left children, L. D., O. C., James B. & Charles H. Magan, Mrs. Josie Ellis, Carrie B. Magan, Early May Magan, Lelia M. Magan & brothers, C. L. Field of Owensboro, Henry Field of Hartford, B. L. Field of Seattle, WA & J. S. Field of Atlanta, GA. Buried Mt. Carmel Church. G. C. Magan administrator of estate. See also 11-09-1910 H5 & 11-16-1910 H5 [11-19 & 11-20-1910 "OM".]
- Magan, Lena 04-10-1908 R8 Magan: Died of heart failure March 31 at home near Dundee. Left husband, James Magan, 5 children, mother, several brothers & sisters.
- Magan, Mrs. Jesse

 02-21-1917 H1

 02-21-1917 H8

 Sulphur Springs: Died
 Feb 17 at home of daughter, Cora Bean. Age 77. Widow of Jesse Magan. Left sons, Cicero &
 James Magan & daughters, Liss Magan, Mrs. E. F. Cook, Cora Bean & Mrs. M. T. Gentry.
 Buried beside husband at Buck Midkiff cemetery.
- Maiden, Anthony
 10-24-1906 H3
 12-05-1906 H3
 10-26-1906 R5
 12-07-1906 R1
 Died of typhoid flux Oct 22 at home near White Run. Released from Eddyville prison on Sep 30, where serving 2-year sentence for killing Rice Renfrow on 24 Dec 1904. Buried Oct 23 family burying ground. By will left estate to wife & at her death to her children, except \$1 to his son, Lamon Maiden. See also 06-25-1879 H3, 06-22-1881 H3, 12-01-1881 H3, 04-12-1882 H2, 05-10-1882 H3, 05-31-1882 H3, 06-07-1882 H3, 07-12-1882 H3, 07-19-1882 H3, 12-12-1883 H3, 02-25-1885 H3, 09-09-1885 H3, 04-30-1897 R2 son, L. A. Maiden & 01-04-1905 H3 son, Garfield Maiden. [10-26-1906 "OM".]
- Maiden, Granville 03-12-1902 H3 03-14-1902 R3 One of three men killed in cave-in at I. C. Railroad tunnel near Rosine last week. Resident Horse Branch. Tom Dobbs & negro, Will Sims, also killed. Left several children. Rosanna F. Maiden administratrix of estate. [03-07-1902 "OM": Killed March 6.]
- Maiden, William 12-28-1904 H3 Died of flux Dec 22 at home near Palo. Buried Marvin's Chapel burying ground. [12-29-1904 "OM".]
- Main, Charles C. 10-30-1918 H5 11-06-1918 H1 06-04-1919 H4 11-01-1918 R4 12-13-1918 R1 12-20-1918 R1 01-17-1919 R7 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died of pneumonia in France. Sergeant of artillery unit in Army. Age 28. Before going to France served 2 other stints, 4 years in Navy & 3 years duty on Mexican border in Army. Survived by parents, John & Margaret Main of Williams Mines, 2 brothers & 5 sisters. Returned to Ohio County & buried 29 May 1921 family cemetery near home of parents near McHenry [11-03, 11-07-1918, 06-03-1919 & 06-03-1921 "OM".]
- Main, d/o John T. 04-08-1908 H5 04-10-1908 R5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John T. Main of near Render died April 2 of burns, clothes caught on fire from grate. Age 5. Buried April 3 near home. [04-09-1908 "OM".]

- Maine, Kennedy 07-27-1910 H3 07-29-1910 R1 Hit & killed by train July 25 near McHenry Mines. Age 18. Son of John Maine of Render. [07-26-1910 "OM".]
- Maitland, David 01-31-1912 H5 01-26-1912 R5 Died Jan 22 at home at Taylor Mines. Manager at mines. Buried Taylor Mines burying ground. [01-25-1912 "OM": Left wife & 4 children, including Lillie Maitland.]
- **Major, Mrs. W. D.** 09-22-1915 H5 Died of old age Sep 16 at home of son-in-law, L. M. Render, in Louisville. Age 76. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.
- Majors, Clarence 10-23-1912 H2 Smiths Grove: Dragged to death by mule. Age 16. Buried Oct 17 at home of parents at Martinsville. [10-17-1912 "OM".]
- Majors, d/o Herman 09-12-1919 R2 Sebree: Eighteen-month-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Herman Majors drowned in well Sep 5.
- Malin, Wavy B. 08-14-1918 H8 06-04-1919 H4 08-16-1918 R5 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died of meningitis Aug 6 at Ft. Oglethorpe, GA. Private in Army. Age 22. Son of Weaver Malin of Liberty area. Buried Liberty cemetery. [08-10-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM": Died Aug 4 at Greenleaf, GA.]
- Malin, Zelma ["Mrs."] 03-18-1914 H5 03-13-1914 R5 Died of pneumonia March 10 at home in Liberty neighborhood. Buried March 12 Liberty. Mistakenly listed as Zelma "Martin". [03-14 & 03-18-1914 "OM": Left husband, several children & sister, Ola Humphrey of Central City.]
- Malloy, Russell 10-10-1906 H2 Central City: Son of Mr. & Mrs. E. P. Malloy died Oct 7 from gunshot wound. Age 4. Accidentally shot on Sep 27 by William Hanghian. The 4th member of Mrs. Malloy's family to die within past 18 months. [09-28 & 10-09-1906 "OM".]
- Malloy, Sam

 03-27-1907 H1 Glasgow: Mrs. Malloy of Kuttawa won settlement of \$5000 from L. & N. Railroad in death of husband that occurred 4 years ago near Glasgow Junction. [03-29 & 03-31-1904 "OM": Samuel T. Malloy killed near Glasgow Junction. Buried Kuttawa.]
- Manker, I. F. 12-26-1900 H3 Died Dec 23 at home in Owensboro. Former resident of Hartford. Buried Dec 24 Mt. Carmel burying ground at Buford. See also 05-27-1891 H2 resides near Magan, Methodist minister & blacksmith. [12-27-1900 "OM": Died of Bright's disease. Age 75. Resident Westview neighborhood. Left wife, 1 son & 1 daughter.]
- **Manker, John** 03-21-1902 R3 Died of consumption March 19 at home near Westerfield. Buried March 20 Union Grove cemetery. [03-26-1902 "OM".]
- **Mansfield, H. C.** 06-19-1907 H8 Luzerne: Died of complication of diseases June 15. Lived here. Left wife & several children. Buried Pleasant Hill burying ground.
- **Manwaring, Mary** ["Miss"] 09-09-1914 H8 Simmons: Died of tuberculosis Sep 6. Lived McHenry. Buried Sep 7 Taylor Mines burying ground.
- Maple, George J. 12-09-1903 H3 01-06-1904 H4 Died of infirmities Dec 6 at home of son, Travis Maple, at Andersonville in Daviess County. Born 8 July 1827 Jefferson County. Left daughter, Bell E. Raley. Buried Red Hill cemetery in Daviess County. [12-09-1903 & 12-10-1903 "OM": Died of cancer of stomach. Lived Beda in Ohio County. Also left son, Thomas Maple, of Beda.]
- Maple, Mary E. (Bryant)

 09-03-1913 H1

 09-17-1913 H3

 Died of liver trouble Aug
 27 at home of son, T. M. Maple, in Owensboro. Age 78. Born 1 Jan 1835 Shelby County.
 Widow of George J. Maple. Married 23 Dec 1851. Moved to Hartford in 1879. Left children,
 Mrs. Belle Railey of Bevier, Mrs. M. H. Reese of Louisville, T. M. Maple of Owensboro S. O.
 Maple of Rockport, C. L. V. & T. H. Maple of Bloomington, IL. Buried Red Hill Baptist Church.
 [08-28 & 08-30-1913 "OM": Mary Elizabeth Maple.]
- Maples, Alice (Ambrose) 07-31-1907 H1 08-07-1907 H1 08-14-1907 H8 08-02-1907 R1 Died of malarial fever July 29 at home in Hartford. Age 32. Married in 1893. Left husband, Thomas H. Maples, 4 sons (youngest about 4 or 5), parents, Mr. & Mrs. William Curtis Ambrose, & 1 sister. Buried July 30 Beulah cemetery.
- Maples, Andrew J. 04-18-1900 H3 04-13-1900 R3 04-20-1900 R2 Died of complication of diseases April 6 at home 6 miles east of Hartford. About 45. Left no family. Several in family have died on 6th of month mother on March 6, father Nov 6 & brother July 6. Buried April 7 family burying ground. See also 07-30-1879 H2&3

- **Maples, Emma** 07-07-1909 H6 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Frank Maples died of flux June 28. Age 9 months & 21 days. Memorial by aunts Cora & Ora.
- Maples, Ethel (Miller) 11-06-1912 H4 11-06-1912 H5 11-01-1912 R5 11-15-1912 R4 Bennett's: Died Oct 30 at home between Hartford & Horton. Daughter of E. M. Miller. Left husband, Frank Maples, & 1 child.
- Maples, Hubbard

 09-04-1907 H5

 09-25-1907 H1

 11-20-1907 H3

 10-04-1907 R5

 03-04-1908 H4

 Died of typhoid fever Sep 2 at home in McHenry. Born in March 1881. Married 2 years. Grandson of J. F. Carson & Jackson Maples. Left wife, baby, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Lunie Maples, brother & sisters. Buried McDowell burying ground. J. H. B. Carson administrator of estate. [09-05-1907 "OM".]
- Maples, Katie 03-07-1900 H3 03-09-1900 R4 04-20-1900 R2 Died at home March 5 five miles east of Hartford. Age 84. Widow of Jackson Maples. Buried March 6 family burying ground. Left several children. [03-08-1900 "OM".]
- **Maples, Lela ["Miss"]** 06-24-1908 H8 06-12-1908 R7 Died of consumption May 9. Age 17 years & 11 months. Left parents, 1 brother & 4 sisters. Buried McDowell cemetery.
- **Maples, Lon** 11-08-1901 R3 Young man died of typhoid fever Nov 4. Lived near Cromwell. Left wife & children. Buried Nov 5 Green River Church.
- Marks, James 03-13-1912 H5 03-08-1912 R5 Died March 5. Lived Beech Grove. Brother of T. S. Marks of Hartford.
- Marks, John W. 06-29-1904 H3 08-10-1904 H2 07-01-1904 R1 08-12-1904 R1 Died of blood poisoning June 27 at home 1 mile east of Anchorage near Louisville. Former resident Owensboro. Moved to Louisville 20 years ago. Age 60. Union soldier during Civil War. Tobacco buyer. Brother of Tom S. Marks of Hartford. See also 06-24-1904 R4 [06-28 & 06-29-1904 "OM": Left son. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.]
- Marks, Robert 10-30-1918 H5 10-25-1918 R1 10-25-1918 R5 Died of influenza Oct 23 at Owensboro. Formerly resided Hartford. Left mother, Mrs. T. S. Marks & sisters, Misses Lettie, Margaret & Mary Marks of Hartford. Buried Oct 25 Elmwood cemetery. [10-25-1918 "OM": Age 37. Also survived by mother, Mrs. Tom Marks, brother, J. W. Marks & aunt, Mrs. Robert Dugan.].
- Marks, T. S. 06-28-1916 H5 06-30-1916 R4 07-07-1916 R8 Died June 25 at home on Clay Street in Hartford. Age 68. Born 21 July 1847. Married Mary Story, 27 Oct 1874, 5 children born Robert of Hartford, J. W. of Greenville, SC, Misses Lettie, Margaret & Mary Marks of Hartford. Sister, Mrs. Robert Dugan, of Owensboro also survives. Buried June 27 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [06-27 & 06-28-1916 "OM".]
- Marksberry, Lillie ["Miss"] 07-29-1903 H3 Died of consumption July 25 at home in Daviess County near Browns Valley. Age 18. Daughter of H. Marskberry. [07-28-1903 "OM": Buried Hix graveyard at Sutherland.]
- **Markwell, J. E.** 02-08-1907 R1 In Ohio County Nat Lindley administrator of estate.
- Marlow, Alvin 05-19-1909 H5 09-14-1910 H7 09-09-1910 R1 Died May 15. Age 36. Buried May 16 Fordsville cemetery. Will recorded Ohio County; left estate to wife, Bertha. [05-16-1909 "OM".]
- **Marlow, Henry** 04-26-1905 H5 Died April 15 at home near Fordsville. Youngest daughter, Hester, died April 17. Both buried family burying ground on April 18.
- Marlow, Kate 02-21-1906 H2 Herbert: Died Feb 14. Lived Lyonia. Left 6 children. Buried Feb 15 Panther Creek cemetery. [02-22-1906 "OM".]
- Marlow, Mable 08-28-1918 H8 Fordsville: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Wilbur Marlow died Aug 19. Age 14.
- Marlow, Walter 05-05-1915 H5 Killed by lightning April 29 at Enid, OK. Age 55. Left wife & 2 daughters. Buried May 4 Ohio County at Reynolds. [05-04, 05-05 & 05-26-1915 "OM": Son of Jasper Marlow, who was killed by falling tree several years ago.]
- Marlowe, C. Columbus
 05-12-1915 H5
 05-12-1915 H8
 05-07-1915 R4
 Died May
 5 at home near Haynesville. Age 67. Left wife & 2 children. Buried May 7 Fordsville cemetery.
 [05-07, 05-14 & 05-26-1915 "OM": Died of heart trouble.]
- **Marsh, Jacob C.** 02-28-1917 H3 Died in Lincoln, NB. Age 99. Born in July 1817 Hardin County. Fought in Seminole Indian War of 1837. Wife cousin of Daniel Boone.

- Marsh, William

 03-09-1904 H3

 Died at home in Henderson. Age 67. Twin brother died same day & hour in Marion, IN. [03-05-1904 "OM": Died of grip March 3. Resident Henderson 45 years; carriage woodworker & painter. Left wife, 2 daughters & brother-in-law, R. C. Blackwell.]
- Marshall, Leo 11-04-1908 H1 Shot & killed Nov 1 at Memphis, TN. Traveling salesman from Mayfield, KY.
- Marshall, Nettie ["Miss"] 04-28-1909 H1 Owensboro: Died April 23 in fire at home between Utica & Maxwell. About 80. Left several nephews & nieces, including J. J. May. [04-24-1909 "OM".]
- Martin, Anderson 05-13-1914 H8 Olaton: Died May 9. Buried beside last wife in Wilson graveyard.
- Martin, Annie ["Miss"] 12-20-1905 H2 Central City: Daughter of Joseph Martin of South Carrollton died Dec 13 of scarlet fever. Age 15.
- Martin, Aquilla Ann 10-13-1909 H5 10-15-1909 R5 Died of infirmities Oct 11 at home 2 miles south of Beaver Dam. About 70. Husband, Harrison Martin, died some 20 years ago. Buried Paxton cemetery. [10-16-1909 "OM".]
- Martin, Bertha ["Miss"] 11-01-1905 H2 Select: Daughter of G. W. Martin died Oct 22 of consumption. Buried Oct 23 Green River Church.
- Martin, c/o Charlie 08-28-1918 H2 Adaburg: Child died Aug 16. Buried Adaburg cemetery.
- **Martin, Charles** 07-27-1910 H3 07-29-1910 R1 Hit & killed by train July 25 at Central City. Barber. (Black) [07-26-1910 "OM".]
- Martin, Charles Beverly ["Dr."] 12-08-1915 H1 12-03-1915 R1 Died from congestion Dec 1 at home in Greenville, where moved several years ago from Paducah. Age 35. Born Texas & moved to Paducah in 1899. Graduate of Louisville Medical College. Cousin of Arthur Y. Martin, Paducah attorney. Married Miss Mary Taylor, 19 Oct 1914, daughter of Charles W. Taylor, 6 weeks ago. Left wife, parents, Mr. & Mrs. W. A. Martin of Paducah, brother, Herbert Martin of CA & sisters, Mrs. Crawford Johnson & Miss Marjorie Martin of Greenville. [12-02-1915 "OM".]
- Martin, Charlie 03-06-1903 R3 05-08-1903 R3 Died of Bright's disease March 4 at home near Jingo. Former resident Daviess County. About 5 years ago married daughter of William Shroader & has since lived Ohio County. Left wife & 2 children. Funeral service will be conducted by Masonic order at grave at Bethabara Church in Daviess County on May 10.
- Martin, Claude 02-02-1916 H5 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Jan 28 near Kuttawa. Buried there at Chestnut Oak. [01-30-1916 "OM".]
- Martin, Dabney 08-28-1903 R3 Died Aug 27 in Louisville. Member of tobacco firm of C. Y. Martin & Co. of Greenville. Buried Aug 28 Greenville. [08-28-1903 "OM": Died of congestive chill. Age 45. Left wife & several children.]
- Martin, E. G. ["Dr."] 07-26-1905 H3 Glasgow: Died of overdose of morphine July 23 at home at Rocky Hill in Barren County. Graduated from Louisville Medical School 2 months ago.
- Martin, Ezra 04-12-1911 H5 Killed April 9 when jumped from train at Maceo in Daviess County. Age 34. Lived Fredericktown, MO. To be married to Miss Eva Foster of Maceo later that day. Returned to MO for burial. [04-11-1911 "OM".]
- Martin, Fannie 07-16-1902 H3 Pleasant Ridge: Died of rheumatism July 9 at home of Harry Cox. Age 68. Buried family burying ground near Buford. [07-15-1902 "OM": Single. Aunt of Mrs. Harvey Cox.]
- Martin, Fronia (Davis)
 04-11-1917 H5 04-13-1917 R5 Died of tuberculosis at Louisville. Widow of Henry Martin. Left son, Cecil Martin & daughter, Ethel Martin, of Louisville & brother, Joe Davis of Owensboro. Buried April 9 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [04-13-1917 "OM".]
- Martin, Gola Mae (Taylor)
 09-20-1916 H8
 09-27-1916 H4
 Committed suicide Sep 14
 in St. Louis, MO. Age 22. Father shot & killed in Magan about 3 years ago. Daughter of Mrs. S.
 D. Taylor, who lives about 1 & 1/2 miles from Magan Station. Returned to Ohio County & buried Ralph. [09-16-1916 "OM".]

- Martin, J. P. 04-03-1912 H1 Died of heart trouble March 27 on farm in Daviess County near Habit. Age 82. Born Ohio County. Moved to Daviess County with parents at age of 4. Left wife & children, Albert & Lucian of Habit, Robert & Ed of Oklahoma, George Martin of Owensboro, Mrs. John Jones & Mrs. Henry Hector of Masonville, brother, Fay Martin of Owensboro, & sisters, Miss Melvina Martin, Mrs. Vera Howard & Mrs. Delia Jewell of Utica. [03-29-1912 "OM": Ples Martin. Buried Bethabara Church.]
- Martin, James W. 10-23-1912 H1 Died of infirmities Oct 18 in Daviess County. Age 78. Lived Panther. [10-19 & 10-20-1912 "OM".]
- Martin, Jessie 03-28-1906 H2 Died March 22 at Sacramento. Age 35. Left husband, William Martin, a merchant, sons, Grover & Rhea Martin, & sister, Mrs. Joseph Martin, of South Carrollton. [03-23-1906 "OM": Buried Grapevine cemetery in Madisonville.]
- Martin, John 12-12-1900 H2 Son of Thomas Martin died from accidentally drinking pint of whiskey Dec 8 at Raywick. Age 11. [12-08-1900 "OM".]
- Martin, John 09-12-1906 H5 09-19-1906 H1 09-07-1906 R5 09-21-1906 R2 Died Sep 4 at home near Horton from injuries suffered when wagon ran over him earlier that day. Father of Henry Martin of Hartford & Lessie Martin. [09-08 & 09-13-1906 "OM".]
- Martin, Julia 12-05-1917 H5 11-30-1917 R5 Died Nov 29 at Ohio County Poor Farm. Widow of Peter Martin, who formerly lived Fordsville area. See also 04-27-1910 H8 Peter Martin & wife go to county almshouse, when an infant his father, Reuben Martin, of Hancock County, was murdered, son was killed by a tree, daughter died at Fordsville of consumption & another son is reportedly insane & 03-22-1916 H3 son, Logan P. Martin, born Ohio County has gained reputation as poet-philosopher while in penitentiary, mother age 78.
- Martin, Kinch 06-11-1913 H8 Horton: Buried June 5 Leach cemetery.

 Martin, Lanie May 01-26-1900 R2 Render: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs.

 James Martin died Jan 19. Buried Render burying ground.
- Martin, Leslie

 08-16-1911 H1 08-16-1911 H5 08-11-1911 R1 Bennett's:

 Died of sunstroke Aug 9 while working at Rogers sawmill about 3 miles from Hartford. Age 31 & single. Left mother & saveral brothers & sixters, including Henry Mortin of Owenshore. Puried
- single. Left mother & several brothers & sisters, including Henry Martin of Owensboro. Buried Aug 10 Bethel Church. [08-13 & 08-18-1911 "OM".]

 Martin, Lon

 02-25-1903 H3 02-20-1903 R3 Died of consumption Feb
- 18 at home of brother, James Martin, in Fordsville. Buried Feb 19 Fordsville cemetery.

 Martin, Louis

 02-10-1904 H2 Jingo: Elderly resident died of grip.
- Martin, Mandy ["Mrs."] 05-30-1917 H5 Died May 23 near Fordsville. Aunt of Leslie Combs of near Hartford. Buried Providence Church. [05-31-1917 "OM".]
- Martin, Marie 05-31-1911 H5 06-02-1911 R5 Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Henry Martin died of bowel trouble May 28 at home in Owensboro. Age 18 months. Formerly of Hartford, where buried May 29 Oakwood cemetery. [05-30-1911 "OM": Daughter of W. H. Martin.]
- Martin, May 10-21-1914 H8 Child died leaving parents.
- Martin, Mrs. Elijah 11-01-1918 R5 11-01-1918 R8 Died of influenza Oct 26 near Olaton. Left husband & 5 children. Buried Oct 27 Olaton cemetery.
- Martin, Mrs. James H. (Thomas) 12-22-1915 H5 Died of pneumonia Dec 17 at Plainfield, NJ. Age 75. Born 11 March 1840 Hartford. Husband captain in Union Army in Civil War died 18 years ago. Left children, J. R. Martin & Mrs. Frank A. Weeks, brothers, John C. Thomas & E. Peter Thomas, both of Hartford. Buried Dec 19 there at Hillside cemetery. [12-24-1915 "OM".]
- Martin, Myrtle 08-31-1904 H3 09-07-1904 H4 Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John W. Martin died Aug 20.
- Martin, Nancy 05-23-1900 H3 05-25-1900 R3 Died May 20 at home at Olaton. Wife of Anderson Martin. Buried May 21.
- Martin, Nettie Ann 07-13-1904 H3 07-20-1904 H2 Died of consumption July 5 at Olaton. Left husband, John Martin, & 3 small children. Buried family burying ground. See also 06-01-1904 H2 [07-14-1904 "OM".]
- Martin, R. B., Jr. 12-08-1909 H5 12-15-1909 H1 12-10-1909 R5 12-17-1909 R4 Three-month-old infant of Mr. & Mrs. R. B. Martin died Dec 4. Brother of Otto Martin. Buried Dec 5 Green River Church cemetery. See also 12-30-1904 R5 R. B. Martin born

- 21 March 1870 near Select & 09-22-1911 R26B,27B&28B R. B. Martin former sheriff of Ohio County, son, Otto, born at Cromwell & married Miss Lena Coppage of Leitchfield on 17 May 1911 & 01-17-1919 R2 Otto C. Martin admitted to Hartford bar in 1911. [12-09 & 12-11-1909 "OM".]
- Martin, Ral 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black)
- Martin, Sally M. 08-23-1911 H8 08-25-1911 R8 Eastview: Died Aug 10 of consumption of bowels at home of daughter, Mrs. R. Ralph in Owensboro. Age 61. Buried Aug 11 Bell's Run cemetery.
- Martin, Susan 02-25-1903 H3 Died Feb 17 at home near Horton. Widow of Sam Martin, who died about 16 years ago. Buried Feb 18 Bethel burying ground.
- Martin, Tom 06-25-1913 H1 He & Tom Lawson executed in electric chair at Eddyville prison June 20. Seventeen now have been electrocuted there. Last December they murdered Hardin Ingram at Waddy in Shelby County.
- Martin, Tom 05-05-1915 H5 05-12-1915 H5 05-19-1915 H5 06-23-1915 H5 05-07-1915 R1 05-14-1915 R5 08-27-1915 R4 02-04-1916 R1 Shot & killed May 4 near Echols, where worked in McHenry Coal Company store. Age 38. Lived Rockport. It is believed he was robbed. Gilbert Hays tried for his murder. (Black) [05-07 & 05-11-1915 "OM".]
- Martin, Tyler (Wallace)
 05-02-1917 H8
 05-04-1917 R1
 Died of tuberculosis May
 1 at home in Cromwell. About 63. Daughter of late James Wallace. Left husband, George W.
 Martin, sons, James W., Estill, Cecil & Doris Wallace Martin, all of Ohio County, daughter, Mrs.
 Lee Hicks of Hartford, brothers, W. A. & C. W. Wallace of Cromwell, sisters, Mrs. W. E. Porter
 & Mrs. B. W. Stewart of Select, niece, Mrs. Ramey Duke of Hartford, & brother-in-law, R. B.
 Martin of Hartford. Buried May 2 Green River Baptist Church.
- Martin, W. Henry

 07-03-1912 H5

 07-03-1912 H6

 06-28-1912 R4

 06-28-1912 R5

 Died of pneumonia June 26 at home, 103 East 18th Street, in Owensboro. Age 47.

 Former resident Hartford. Employee of Stimson Sawmill past 2 years. Left wife, children, Ethyl & Cecil, mother, Mrs. Nancy J. Martin of Hartford, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried June 27 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. See also 03-12-1913 H5 Ethel Martin, 21, married Emmanuel Kinsey March 4 in Jeffersonville, IN. [06-27 & 06-28-1912 "OM".]
- **Martin, W. J.** 11-11-1910 R2 Died of epilepsy Nov 2 on train at Memphis, TN. Resident Madisonville. [11-04-1910 "OM".]
- Martin, W. N. 02-28-1900 H3 02-23-1900 R3 04-06-1900 R1 Died of pneumonia Feb 21 at home in Cromwell. Age 73. Left wife & 7 children. Buried Feb 23 Green River cemetery. See also 02-14-1900 H3 & 02-16-1900 R3 [02-25-1900 "OM": Wade N. Martin.]
- Martin, Wade

 01-29-1919 H1

 01-29-1919 H5

 01-31-1919 R1

 01-311919 R5

 02-14-1919 R5

 02-21-1919 R8

 02-28-1919 R5

 03-28-1919 R1

 Died of pneumonia & influenza Jan 25 at Hartford. Age 16. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. R. B. Martin, brother, Otto Martin, 1 sister & aunt, Miss Goren Flener of Harrisburg, AR. Buried Jan 26 Green River Baptist Church.
- Martin, Warner
 03-18-1908 H1
 03-13-1908 R5
 Died of old age March 11
 at home at Taylor Mines. Age 76. Left wife, Elizabeth, & 8 children, Fannie Kincaid of
 Broadway, Mrs. Lone Thomson of Horton, Mrs. Charles Smothers of Beaver Dam, Mrs. Sam
 Austin, Miss Beckie Martin, Fred & Henry Martin of Taylor Mines, & Miss Mollie Martin of
 Hartford. Buried March 12 Bethel cemetery near Horton. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing
 monthly pension of \$6 for service in Union Army in Civil War.
- Martin, William G. 07-17-1901 H2 Died of paralysis July 14 at home in Daviess County near Habit. Age 78. [07-16-1901 "OM".]
- Mason, Al 09-24-1913 H8 11-19-1913 H1 Shot & killed at resort 3 miles above Hawesville Sep 19 by cousin, Gardie Williams. [09-21, 09-23, 11-21 & 11-25-1913 "OM": Age 30.]
- Mason, Charles 09-08-1915 H7 Hopkinsville: Died Aug 30 of gunshot. Accidentally shot on Aug 25 by father, Tandy Mason. Age 7. [08-31-1915 "OM".]

- **Mason, Frank** 07-10-1907 H3 Killed at Battle of Shiloh on 6-7 April 1862. Union soldier, Co. A, 17th KY Infantry.
- Mason, Henry 02-09-1909 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 02-04-1910 R2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Former resident Ohio County. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- Mason, Jesse 04-18-1902 R2 Shot & killed April 15 by Jim Johnson in Gem Saloon at Main & Frederica Streets in Owensboro, which was owned by Johnson. Gambler. [04-16-1902 "OM".]
- **Mason, Joe** 03-07-1919 R5 Died March 5 at home near Trisler. About 80. Father of John & Charles Mason of Fordsville.
- Mason, Kate (Sneed) 08-09-1916 H4 Died of anemia Aug 6. Resident Henderson. Left husband, H. Chapman Mason, small daughter & brother, Stephen K. Sneed. [08-09-1916 "OM".]
- **Mason, Mary** 08-01-1917 H3 Died of uraemic poison at Hopkinsville. Age 81. Buried Riverside cemetery.
- **Mason, William McKinley** 12-06-1918 R5 Soldier died of wounds in service in Europe. Resident Livermore. [12-04-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM": Private in Army.]
- Massey, Louis

 08-05-1903 H2

 Policeman shot & kill in Evansville, IN by John Tinsley. Tinsley alias Lee Brown or Robert Lee died of pneumonia at Jeffersonville, IN prison and when a boy lived near Hartford. [07-07, 07-08, 07-09, 08-01, 08-02 & 08-13-1903 "OM": Murder of Massey on July 3 precipitated race riot in which 10 people were killed in Evansville. Tinsley died on July 31.]
- Massie, C. W. ["Judge"] 06-08-1910 H1 06-10-1910 R3 Died of Bright's disease June 4 at home of mother on Leitchfield Road near Owensboro. Born 21 Nov 1837 Bedford County, VA. Moved to Ohio County with parents when about 4. Former resident Hartford. Lawyer. Served as Ohio County Judge about 8 years. Lived Owensboro past 20 years. Married twice. Left wife, formerly Mrs. Ralph, children, J. C., James, Joe B. & John Massie, Miss Zensba Massie, Mrs. Nora Laswell & Mrs. Maude Wimsatt, mother, Mrs. John Massie, brothers, J. C., R. E. & J. E. Massie & sisters, Mrs. Victoria Watkins & Miss Mary Massie. Buried Jun 5 Elmwood cemetery. See also 06-13-1894 H3 & 06-08-1894 R2 married Mrs. Millie (Hoover) Ralph 4 June 1894 in Cannelton, IN. [06-05-1910 "OM": Charles W. Massie.]
- Massie, Ed

 12-27-1916 H5

 12-29-1916 R8

 Died of tubercular trouble
 Dec 24 at Carrizozo, NM. Age 55. Born Ohio County. Had been justice of peace of Buford
 District in Ohio County for 4 years. Left Hartford in January 1908. Wife was a Miss Clark.
 Brother of Mrs. C. B. Howard of Hartford. [12-28-1916 & 01-02-1917 "OM": Edmund Massie.
 Left wife, Nora Clark Massie. Buried Carrizozo.]
- Massie, Ida B. 02-14-1917 H8 02-09-1917 R8 Eastview: Died Feb 2 of consumption. Age 30. Left husband, 1 son, parents & 1 brother. Buried Feb 3 Bell's Run Church.
- Massie, John 07-29-1908 H5 Died of complication of diseases July 27 at home on Leitchfield Road near Owensboro. Married 65 years, 6 children born. Left wife (age 85) & children, C. W., John E., G. C. & R. E. Massie, Misses Mary & Beatrice Watkins Massie. [07-28 & 07-29-1908 "OM".]
- Massie, Julia Ann ["Miss"] 03-27-1907 H8 03-29-1907 R1 Eastview: Died March 18 of consumption in Bell's Run neighborhood. Buried Bell's Run cemetery.
- Massie, Mrs. M. A. 07-12-1916 H3 Died July 9 in Owensboro. Age 63. Born Hartford. Left son, C. D. Ralph, brothers, George & F. M. Hoover, & sister, Mrs. C. P. Westerfield of Siloam Springs, AR. [07-12-1916 "OM".]
- Massie, Nannie ["Miss"] 02-15-1901 R2 Owensboro: Died of consumption Thursday. Daughter of Judge C. W. Massie. Buried Friday at Elmwood Cemetery.
- Masters, Orville 07-02-1915 R1 Rockport, IN: Drowned in pond in Hammond Township while trying to save friend, John White. Age 19. Orphan. [06-26 & 06-29-1915 "OM": Drowned June 25.]
- Mathis, Allen 08-03-1906 R1 Executed by hanging July 31 at Mayfield fifty minutes after being convicted of assaulting Miss Ethel McLane. (Black) [08-01 & 08-12-1906 "OM".]

- Mathis, c/o Ira 12-09-1908 H3 12-04-1908 R1 Infant died suddenly Dec 2 in mother's arms at Paducah. Several months old.
- Mathley, Robert 07-12-1905 H2 Executed by hanging at Owensboro on July 7. Only 2nd in history of Daviess County to receive death sentence, first in 54 years. Shot & killed, Emma Watkins, in lover's triangle on June 26 at home of Will Warren on Cherry Street in Owensboro. Also shot her cousin, James Gregson, who died 2 days later on June 28. Mathley met her in July 1903 shortly after death of his wife. See also 09-07-1904 H1, 09-14-1904 H2, 07-01-1904 R1, 09-02-1904 R4, 06-21-1905 H2, 06-28-1905 H1, 06-28-1905 H3 06-23-1905 R1 [07-08-1905 et al "OM".]
- Matthews, Clyda ["Miss"] 10-14-1910 R7 Fordsville: Died Oct 5. Left father, Dr. Matthews, & several brothers.
- Matthews, Eliza ["Mrs."] 04-22-1904 R8 Askins: Buried April 18 at Macedonia.
- Matthews, George Heber

 11-22-1916 H1

 11-22-1916 H4

 11-17-1916 R1

 11-24-1916 R5

 11-24-1916 R8

 Died of heart disease Nov 16 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Age 53. Born 23 May 1863 Newburgh, IN. Son of Aaron Mathews & Elizabeth Calloway, he died 21 years ago & she 19 years ago. Editor of "Hartford Herald" newspaper since 1895. Married Miss Faturia A. Smith, 13 Oct 1887 in Hartford, daughter of T. M. Smith, 3 children born, Victor of Houston, TX, Mrs. Roy A. Sommers of Washington, DC & Elizabeth, died infancy. Wife survives. Buried beside daughter & mother at Oakwood cemetery. See also 06-10-1885 H3, 05-21-1902 H3 sister, Mrs. Ludlow Flake, living St. Charles, 09-22-1911 R3B, 12-11-1912 H6 & "OCN" 12-26-1974 p6E. [11-17 & 11-25-1916 "OM".]
- Matthews, James 05-20-1903 H2 05-22-1903 R2 I. C. Railroad engineer killed in train wreck May 15 at McHenry. Resident Louisville. [05-16 & 05-17-1903 "OM": James F. Matthews.]
- Matthews, Matilda 12-17-1909 R1 Smallhous: Died Dec 9 at home of daughter, Mrs. Maggie Faught. Buried home burying ground near Mrs. Faught's.
- Matthews, Mrs. Dr. 12-24-1902 H4 Fordsville: Died Dec 19 at home here. Buried Dec 20 Pleasant Hope burying ground.
- Matthews, Verna Evelyn 07-07-1909 H1 Heflin: Infant of Mrs. Gola Matthews died June 30. Buried July 1 Bell's Run cemetery.
- Matthews, Vincent

 06-23-1909 H3 Died of asiatic cholera in summer of 1855 in Ohio County near Breckinridge County line on Hartford & Hardinsburg Road. Son of William Matthews an early pioneer of that area & a Miss Preston of Grayson County. Buried beside his child who died short time before. Left wife, Eliza, 3 sons & a daughter. Widow hanged herself on 6 Feb 1856. Oldest child, a daughter, married Normal Harl & died of consumption. Oldest son Union soldier in Civil War, Co. A, 17th KY Infantry, wounded & died at Ackworth Station, GA. Next oldest son in 1866 thrown from horse, his leg had to be amputated & he died one week later. Youngest son still lives on old homestead.
- Matthews, William 01-24-1912 H3 One of 4 killed in explosion at Central Coal & Iron Company mine at Central City Jan 17. Left wife & 2 children. [01-18-1912 "OM".]
- Mattingly, Anna Elizabeth (Bartlett) 05-10-1911 H1 Died of paralytic stroke May 4 at Whitesville. Age 76. Left husband, A. D. Mattingly, daughters, Mrs. Oscar Haynes & Mrs. Tom Ramsey of Whitesville, & brother, Al Bartlett of Illinois. [05-05-1911 "OM": Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Mattingly, Charles

 11-16-1904 H2 Died few weeks ago. Widow, formerly
 Miss Ella Price, of 2 miles above Hawesville, has been appointed postmistress at Garfield. [0917-1904 "OM": Died at Garfield of appendicitis. Son of John Mattingly. Born Hancock County.
 Blacksmith. Left wife & several children.]
- Mattingly, John L. 02-21-1908 R1 Died of general debility Feb 16 at home at Whitesville. Age 87. Born 1821 at Hardinsburg. Moved to Owensboro with father in 1833, where father was a merchant. Left children, Benjamin Mattingly, Mrs. T. C. Floyd, Mrs. John Martin, Mrs. James Martin & 2 other daughters, who are sisters of Loretto, one in Arizona & other in Colorado Springs. [02-18-1908 "OM".]
- Mattingly, Miles P. 01-16-1914 R1 Died of apoplectic stroke Jan 12 at home in Owensboro. Born Nelson County & moved to Daviess County 1851. Confederate soldier in Civil

- War, 10th KY Cavalry. Owner of M. P. Mattingly Distilling Company. Breeder of thoroughbred race horses. See also 01-13, 01-14 & 01-18-1914 "OM".]
- **Mattingly, Mrs. A. D.** 05-19-1911 R7 Whitesville: Died last Thursday of paralytic stroke. [05-05-1911 "OM": Elizabeth Mattingly died May 4.]
- Maupin, Mrs. William J. 10-16-1901 H2 Accidentally shot to death by husband Oct 12 at home 4 miles from Lebanon. Age 21. Married 2 years. [10-12-1901 "OM".]
- Mausey, Martha (Morton)

 O3-28-1917 H8

 Beaver Dam: Died of infirmities March 20.

 Age 78. Lived Liberty area. Left children, Walker of Ohio County, Elijah of Texas, Jesse of Morgantown, Everette, Sam & Alva Mausey, on old home place, & Mrs. Sally Everly of Livermore. Buried Liberty Church cemetery. [03-23-1917 "OM": Sister of John P. Morton former County Judge of McLean County.]
- Mauzy, Herman
 11-07-1906 H3
 11-14-1906 H3
 11-09-1906 R1
 11-08-1907 R5
 Shot & killed Nov 5 at Beulah, MS by negro, Ike Thomas, where he was working at a sawmill. Age 22. Born & reared in Hartford. Son of Mr. & Mrs. William H. Mauzy of Hartford. Buried Beulah. [11-08-1906 & 11-09-1907 "OM".]
- Mauzy, Isabel ["Miss"] 09-16-1914 H5 09-18-1914 R4 Died of tuberculosis Sep 8 at home at Morganfield. Former resident Hartford. Buried Sep 9 Morganfield. [09-13 & 09-17-1914 "OM": Left mother, Winnie Mauzy, 1 brother & 4 sisters.]
- Mauzy, Louisa
 01-29-1902 H3
 01-31-1902 R3
 Died Jan 25 at home near
 Dixon. Age 80. Widow of Squire Mauzy. Former resident Hartford. Mother of W. H. Mauzy,
 town marshal of Hartford. Buried Dixon.
- Mauzy, William Harrison

 06-14-1911 H1

 06-14-1911 H5

 08-23-1911 H5

 06-16-1911 R1

 08-11-1911 R5

 Died June 11 at home in Hartford. Age 65. Born 27 Dec 1845 at Hawesville, moved to Hartford at age of 4. Soldier in Civil War. Mechanic. Served as Deputy US marshal & town marshal of Hartford. Married 1st Miss Alice Anglea, 5 children born, 3 are living Z. L. Mauzy of Port Arthur, TX, Mrs. G. G. Morris of Providence & Mrs. G. G. Severin of Morganfield. Married 2nd Miss Florence Hocker, 10 children born, 4 died as infants, son, Herman, killed in Mississippi, 5 are living Isabelle, Winnie, Emma Gene, May & Earl. Buried June 12 Oakwood cemetery. Widow, Mrs. Florence Mauzy, in Aug 1907 granted pension for his military service. [06-12-1911 "OM".]
- Mauzy, Winston 11-20-1912 H5 11-22-1912 R5 Died of epilepsy Nov 18 two miles east of Hartford. Age 53. Cousin of late W. H. Mauzy of Hartford & Earl Mauzy of Morganfield. Buried Nov 20 Oakwood cemetery beside son, who died many years ago. [11-22-1912 "OM".]
- Maxwell, Evaline 04-19-1911 H6 Central City: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Lee Maxwell died of burns here April 3. Buried April 4 Russellville. [04-06 & 04-13-1911 "OM": Stella Evaline Maxwell. Age 1.]
- May, d/o Charlie 12-13-1907 R4 Herbert: Buried here Dec 3. Age 2.
- **May, Euphemie** 02-08-1907 R4 Died Jan 18. Age 52. Left several children, including Malinda Eidson.
- May, Fernander 09-23-1914 H4 Recently died. Editor of "Owensboro Inquirer" for several years. [09-17, 09-18 & 09-26-1914 "OM": Died Sep 16.]
- **May, Floyd** 12-07-1917 R2 Soldier killed in War in France. Corporal in Army. Resident Livermore. [12-01-1917, 12-22-1918, 06-01, 06-03-1919 & 06-08-1921 "OM": Died Nov 27.]
- May, Frank

 07-27-1910 H3

 07-29-1910 R4

 Committed suicide by shooting himself July 22 at Pana, IL, where he was proprietor of St. James Hotel. Age 46.

 Former resident Owensboro. Mason. Left wife, children, Minnie & Frank, father, Joe May of Whitesville neighborhood, & 3 brothers, Will May of Louisville & 2 of Texas. [07-23, 07-24 & 07-27-1910 "OM".]
- May, Frank
 12-08-1915 H1
 12-08-1915 H5
 12-10-1915 R5
 Died of nephritis Dec 4. Age 59. Born Jacksonville, IL. Painter. Left wife, children, Fred & Phillip, & 2 brothers, P. B. May of Hopkinsville & other of Muskogee, OK. Buried Dec 5 Oakwood cemetery.
- May, General 07-02-1913 H1 07-16-1913 H1 Executed in electric chair at Eddyville prison June 27. Convicted of murder of Mrs. Sherman (Belle) Meridith that occurred

- in Clay County on 5 March 1911. Also been charged with half a dozen other murders in Eastern KY. See also 06-25-1913 H1
- May, Georgia Lucile

 daughter of Mr. & Mrs. James May badly burned on April 17 & died April 18. Buried Mt.

 Carmel. Age 4. (page is missing on microfilm of "Hartford Herald" but is in original volume at newspaper office) [04-21-1906 "OM".]
- May, J. J. 04-24-1912 H4 Died of complication of diseases April 19 at home in Utica neighborhood. Age 75. Born same area. Wife died about 14 years ago. Left children, Mrs. C. W. Curry, Mrs. Mittie Salmon, Miss Mary May, Jack May, all of Utica, Homer & Ivan May of Loredo, AR & 3 grandchildren. [04-20, 04-23 & 05-21-1912 "OM": Junius J. May.]
- May, Jimmie 10-18-1905 H2 Herbert: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Charlie May died of whooping cough Oct 7. Buried Oct 8. [10-12-1905 "OM".]
- May, Joe 11-27-1907 H4 11-22-1907 R8 Herbert: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Charles May of here died of paralysis Nov 17. Age 16. Buried Nov 18 Panther Creek cemetery. [11-19 & 11-26-1907 "OM".]
- May, John E. 08-05-1908 H5 Died suddenly Aug 1 at home in Owensboro. Brother of Frank May of Hartford. Left wife. Buried Aug 3. [08-02 & 08-04-1908 "OM".]
- May, Mary 07-11-1917 H5 Died July 7 at Owensboro. Aunt of Miss Beatrice A. Haynes. Buried Rose Hill cemetery. [07-08 & 07-10-1917 "OM".]
- May, Mrs. Eldred

 08-16-1905 H3

 08-18-1905 R5

 Died of typhoid fever Aug
 9 at home in Daviess County near Maxwell. Sister of C. M. Crowe of Hartford. Buried Aug 10
 family burying ground. [08-12 & 08-17-1905 "OM".]
- May, Mrs. Frank
 11-14-1906 H2
 11-16-1906 R5
 Herbert: Died Nov 6 of complication of diseases. Lived Whitesville area. Left husband & 3 children. Buried Nov 7 here at Panther Creek cemetery. [11-08 & 11-16-1906 "OM": Rose Stinnett May died of consumption. Raised near Pellville. Lived Walnut Grove neighborhood.]
- May, Mrs. J. M. 07-06-1906 R4 Buford: Died June 29. Buried June 30 Mt. Carmel. [07-04-1906 "OM": Mary May died at Pleasant Ridge.]
- May, Tom
 12-03-1913 H8 Maxwell: Funeral Nov 25 at Owensboro.
 Brother of N. T. May of here. [11-25-1913 "OM": Died Nov 24.]
- Mayfield, Ezro 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM": Otto Mayfield.]
- Mays, c/o Frank 08-08-1900 H2 Eastview: Infant died Aug 4.
- McBeath, Hattie 10-09-1912 H1 Leitchfield: Died of paralysis Oct 4 at home here. Age 69. Left husband, Judge T. R. McBeath & daughters, Mrs. J. L. Dent & Mrs. John W. Moorman, all of here.
- McBeath, Thomas R. ["Judge"] 07-07-1915 H1 Leitchfield: Died of senility July 2 at home here. Age 76. Served as Judge of 9th Judicial District, resigned in 1903. Union Soldier in Civil War & Mason. Left daughters, Mrs. Hattie Lee of Pewee Valley, Mrs. James L. Dent & Mrs. John W. Moorman, both of here. See also 08-11-1880 H2 elected Circuit Court Judge & 08-18-1880 H3 born 18 March 1839 Monticello, son of Dr. A. C. McBeath, who moved to Grayson County in 1844, Union soldier in Civil War, quartermaster of 27th KY Infantry, received law license in April 1866, married 1st Miss Jennie Chalfant of Hardinsburg & 2nd Miss Hattie A. Aubrey of Lexington, twice elected County Attorney of Grayson County.
- McBrady, Patrick

 05-18-1904 H2

 05-20-1904 R1

 "Pat". Died from drinking whiskey May 12 at home of uncle, P. H. Haffy, at Whitesville, with whom lived since age 13. Age 38. Born Ireland. Left 2 brothers & 3 sisters. [05-14-1904 "OM": Buried Catholic cemetery at Whitesville.]
- McBride, Mrs. George 01-03-1912 H4 Died of burns at Uniontown. Age 17. Left husband & 1 child.
- McCabe, Bernard 05-08-1908 R4 Leitchfield: Killed in gold smelter at Colorado Springs. Age 27 & unmarried. Son of Barney McCabe. Buried Catholic cemetery in Leitchfield. [05-07-1908 "OM".]

- McCartha, Leva 07-20-1904 H2 Centertown: Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Marshal McCartha died July 14. Buried July 15 Central Grove.
- McCarthy, Goebel 03-22-1905 H2 Centertown: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. G. W. McCarthy died March 18. Buried March 19 Central Grove.
- McCarthy, s/o Clint 12-05-1900 H3 Accidentally shot to death by 9-year-old brother near Willowdale in Hardin County. Age 7.
- McCarty, Bert 08-02-1911 H2 03-27-1912 H1 04-10-1912 H2 06-26-1912 H4 Depot agent for Texas Railroad at Lewisport murdered July 12. Noel Boarman arrested under suspicion but was later acquitted. [07-12, 07-13, 07-15, 07-20 & 07-23-1911 "OM".]
- McCarty, Ivan 04-16-1919 H4 04-18-1919 R1 He & little daughter, Pauline, died in house fire April 13 at Askins near Fordsville. Left wife. [04-15-1919 "OM": Lived Rockvale neighborhood.]
- McCarty, J. W. ["Dr."] 01-03-1919 R1 Died Dec 31 at home in Owensboro. Born 1843 Ohio County near Whitesville. Physician at Fordsville many years. Organized bank at Fordsville, later moved it to Owensboro, where it became Fourth Street Bank. Left wife & son, Arnold McCarty. See also 03-26-1890 H4 Dr. J. W. McCarty born Ohio County, graduated from Louisville Medical College in 1876. [01-02, 01-03 & 01-18-1919 "OM": James W. McCarty. Left wife, Mary. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- McCarty, Joe G. 04-12-1905 H3 04-07-1905 R4 Herbert: Died of heart disease April 1 at home at Whitesville. Left wife & children, Mrs. Will Miller, Mrs. Charles Chalfin of Owensboro, Misses Carrie & Lucy McCarty, Boyd, Lonnie & Charles McCarty of Whitesville. Buried April 2 Panther Creek cemetery.
- McCarty, Rachael 03-31-1905 R5 Died of grip March 28 at home at Fordsville. Age 77. Left husband, Justin McCarty, & 9 children. [03-29 & 03-30-1905 "OM": Died March 27. Left 5 children in Texas & 4 in KY, including Dr. J. W. McCarty of Fordsville. Grandmother of Dr. A. B. McCarty of Owensboro.]
- McCarty, Timothy 01-16-1901 H3 Young man found hanged on road near Uniontown. It was believed he committed suicide. [01-10-1901 "OM": Died Jan 8.]
- McCarver, J. P. 01-03-1900 H3 01-14-1903 H4 02-25-1903 H2 02-27-1903 R3 04-03-1903 R3 07-27-1904 H2 Shot & killed Dec 25 by Dan, Mike & Andrew Burk in Hancock County on farm of Mike Tierney at Victoria on Fordsville road about 4 or 5 miles from Cloverport. Age 69. Operated country store. Former resident Texas. In July 1902 Dan Burk sentenced to 5 years in prison and pardoned on 20 Feb 1903, trials of his brothers were still pending upon his pardon; several years ago he killed a Cartwright in self defense. [12-27-1899 & 01-05-1900 "OM": John P. McCarver.]
- McClain, Berthal 03-15-1905 H2 He & John Canter killed in gunfight March 11 at Lynnville in southeastern part of Graves County. [03-12, 03-13, 03-15, 11-24 & 11-25-1905 "OM".]
- McClain, Charles 05-09-1917 H1 He & Clarence Morris killed by lightning in Calloway County near Vealsburg. [05-08-1917 "OM".]
- McClure, Alva D. 07-19-1905 H1 07-14-1905 R5 Leitchfield: Shot & killed July 11 on public square here by town marshal Tom Baird & deputy sheriff Hardin Coppage. Resisting arrest. Left wife, 2 small children & father, J. P. McClure. [07-13-1905 "OM".]
- McCune, Jessie 01-29-1913 H1 01-29-1913 H3 Strangled to death at Evansville, IN by Nellie Mills, who was sentenced to life in prison. Age 16. Mills, keeper of house of ill repute, also convicted of killing another girl, Eunie Gray, by poisoning her, she was trying to cover up a white slavery operation. Former resident Lima, Ohio.
- McClure, William Green 12-25-1912 H8 Livermore: Died Dec 21 from drinking wood alcohol. Age 50. Left brothers, John F. of Potan, OK & James P. McClure of Leitchfield. Buried Dec 21 Oak Hill cemetery in Livermore. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p20C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, born 3 Oct 1862 Missouri, reared in Grayson County, moved to Beaver Dam in 1891, jeweler & watchmaker. [12-22-1912 "OM".]
- McConnel, John 12-16-1908 H8 Ceralvo: Died Nov 17 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. William McConnel, near here. About 11. Buried Nov 18 Ceralvo cemetery.

- McConnel, John B. 06-28-1907 R5 Ceralvo: Died June 19 at home near here. Age 78.
- McConnell, c/o Will 07-15-1903 H2 Ceralvo: One-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Will McConnell died of whooping cough and buried here July 4.
- McConnell, Inez D. 08-03-1910 H8 McHenry: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. James McConnell died of inflammation of bowels. Age 15 months. Buried July 18 Render cemetery.
- McConnell, Mrs. A. T. 08-26-1914 H8 Central Grove: Died of tuberculosis Aug 12 at home in Green Brier neighborhood. Age 68. Left husband, 2 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Render cemetery at McHenry.
- McConnell, Ruth Lea 02-18-1914 H8 Simmons: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Charles McConnell died of abscess on brain Feb 14. Age 2 months & 24 days.
- McCormick, Benjamin F. 09-26-1900 H3 11-28-1900 H4 09-28-1900 R3 04-02-1902 H2 Died of typhoid fever Sep 23 at home in No Creek neighborhood. Born 12 March 1840 Daviess County. Moved to No Creek in Feb 1881. Married Miss Margaret Skinner, 6 sons & 6 daughters born. Left wife & 10 children. Buried Sep 24 Mt. Hermon. John P. Foster administrator of estate. See also 03-09-1881 H2
- McCormick, Carrie 08-16-1916 H8 She & James McCormick, 9, drowned Aug 13 near Paducah. Age 14. Children of William McCormick. [08-15-1916 "OM".]
- McCormick, John 03-01-1905 H3 03-03-1905 R5 04-14-1905 R8 Resident Pleasant Hill neighborhood died of heart disease Feb 23 at home of John Richardson. Age 78. Buried Pleasant Hill burying ground. W. P. Stevens administrator of estate. [02-24 & 03-01-1905 "OM": Died in McLean County. Age 68. Wife deceased. Survived by adopted son, brothers, James, Emmett, William & Ab McCormick & sisters, Mrs. Boehm & Mrs. Elliott.]
- McCormick, Lula (Rebarker) 11-18-1908 H4 11-20-1908 R5 06-02-1909 H6 05-28-1909 R1 Narrows: Died following operation Nov 7 in Kansas City, KS. Daughter of Frank Rebarker of Fallen Rock. Sister of Mrs. H. S. Landrum of Dawson Springs. Left husband. Brought here & buried Nov 11 at Pleasant Grove, where monument for her was unveiled on 23 May 1909, erected by Women's Woodmen of World.
- McCormick, Margaret N. 01-06-1915 H9 01-08-1915 R5 Died of pneumonia Jan 2 at home in No Creek neighborhood. Age 74. Widow of B. F. McCormick; 3 children deceased. Left 4 sons & 5 daughters. Buried Mt. Hermon Church. [01-08-1915 "OM".]
- McCormick, Mike
 01-15-1913 H3
 01-29-1913 H4
 01-17-1913 R5
 01-241913 R5
 Died Jan 10 at hospital in Louisville following operation for cancer of stomach. Age
 57. Born PA. Lived near Hartford. Railroad contractor. Married about 5 years. Left wife & several stepchildren. Buried Jan 13 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- McCormick, Robert R. 12-06-1905 H3 01-03-1906 H3 05-09-1906 H3 12-08-1905 R1 01-05-1906 R1 Died Dec 1 at asylum at Hopkinsville. Lived No Creek. Left mother, Mrs. M. A. McCormick. Buried Dec 4 Mt. Hermon cemetery. J. E. McCormick administrator of estate. See also 07-12-1882 H3 sent to Hopkinsville asylum, son of B. F. McCormick. [12-08 & 12-14-1905 "OM": Also survived by 4 brothers & 5 sisters.]
- McCormick, Scott 08-08-1906 H3 Died of heart failure Aug 5 in Owensboro, where he ran a saloon. [08-07-1906 "OM": (Black).]
- McCoy, Chris

 12-08-1905 R1 Died Dec 1 of accidental gunshot while hunting near Mount Zion Church in southern part of county. Age 16. Only son of widow Mrs. C. C. McCoy. [12-02 & 12-09-1905 "OM".]
- McCracken, Mildred 06-24-1908 H3 Central City: Accidentally shot & killed June 17 by 12-year-old brother, Hanna. Age 8. Daughter of Capt. R. C. McCracken. [06-18 & 06-19-1908 "OM".]
- McCrady, Charles
 03-19-1913 H4 He & 16-year-old brother, Bennie, killed
 March 17 in explosion of boiler at sawmill of B. C. Wilson on Green River half way between
 Calhoun & Livermore. Age 22. Sons of Frank McCrady, who was also injured. [03-18-1913
 "OM".]
- **McCrocklin, Rayburn** 02-08-1905 H2 Prentiss: Died of pneumonia Jan 26. Age 20-11-2. Son of Thomas J. & Chester McCrocklin.
- McCulloch, Martha (Hardwick) 07-10-1918 H1 Died of complication of diseases July 7 in Cincinnati. Left daughter, Mary Jane McCulloch, parents, Mr. & Mrs. R. C. Hardwick of

- Owensboro, brother, Sam Hardwick & sister, Maud Hardwick, both of Hopkinsville. Buried Rose Hill cemetery in Owensboro. [07-09 & 07-10-1918 "OM".]
- McCutcheson, James M. 06-05-1907 H5 Died at home in Russellville. President Bank of Russellville past 25 years. [06-01-1907 "OM": James M. McCutchen died May 31.]
- McDaniel, c/o Bivian 11-22-1911 H8 12-01-1911 R6 Ricketts: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Bivian McDaniel died at home at Williams Mines and buried Bethel cemetery Nov 16.
- McDaniel, c/o Oscar 10-30-1918 H5 Little child died last week of stomach trouble at Horse Branch.
- McDaniel, Henrietta V. ['Miss''] 05-05-1909 H4 05-05-1909 H8 05-07-1909 R4 05-07-1909 R8 Died of complication of diseases April 30 at home in Rockport. Former teacher. Left brother, L. A. McDaniel & aunt, Mrs. Lucy King, of St. Louis. Buried beside mother May 2 in Hopewell cemetery.
- McDaniel, J. A. 07-10-1908 R8 Olaton: Died of catarrhal trouble July 3 at home in Beaver Dam. Left wife, sons, Archie of Pittsburgh, PA & Leo of Beaver Dam, daughters, Mrs. Tom D. Graves of Logansport & Mrs. Fred Faught of Olaton, & sisters, Mrs. Lydia Cline of Caneyville, Mrs. Eva Boone of Ceralvo, Mrs. Sarah Patterson of Echols & Mrs. Liza Deweese of Caneyville. Buried July 4 Olaton burying ground.
- McDaniel, J. S. ["Rev."] 11-19-1902 H2 Died of general debility Nov 12 at home of son, Cromwell McDaniel, at Lewisport. Age 75. Methodist minister 51 years. Father of late Mrs. Clarence (Sallie) Hardwick of Hartford. Left wife, son, Cromwell, daughters, Mrs. Ed Taylor of Greenville & Mrs. A. W. Little of Kansas City, KS. See also 08-19-1891 H2 Cromwell McDaniel married Myrtle Adams at Rockport, IN, daughter of Capt. Robert C. Adams of Lewisport & 08-26-1891 H2. [11-13-1902 "OM": Buried Blincoe cemetery in Hancock County.]
- McDaniel, John 08-23-1911 H8 Died of complication of diseases Aug 17 at home of Daniel Bishman near Maxwell. Age 80. Widower; left no children. [08-18-1911 "OM".]
- McDaniel, Mrs. Bud 02-15-1905 H2 Friedaland: Died here Feb 6. Buried Feb 8 Shiloh burying ground.
- McDaniel, Mrs. J. S. 06-17-1908 H5 06-12-1908 R4 Died June 7 at home of daughter, Mrs. E. W. Taylor, at Beaver Dam. Age 82. Widow of Rev. J. S. McDaniel, Methodist minister. Buried June 8 Lewisport. [06-09-1908 "OM": Mother of Mrs. J. Ed Taylor of Beaver Dam.]
- McDaniel, Sarah 04-24-1907 H5 05-08-1907 H2 Died of heart failure April 17 at home of son-in-law, William Powell, in Henderson. Husband, Daniel McDaniel, died about 20 years ago. Left 3 daughters & parents. Buried April 19 family cemetery at Rosine.
- McDaniel, Sarah E. 03-15-1905 H3 03-17-1905 R5 Died of infirmities March 14 at home in Rockport. Buried March 15 Hopewell. [03-16-1905 "OM".]
- McDaniel, William 08-02-1907 R2 09-13-1907 R8 Shot & killed July 28 at Maceo in Daviess County by son, Logan McDaniel. Age 60. Logan, age 36, sentenced to 10 years in prison. [07-28-1907 "OM": Willis McDaniel.]
- McDonald, Christiana (Foster) 08-25-1909 H5 08-27-1909 R3 Died Aug 14 at home in Youngstown, OH. Age 82. Born Ireland. Left husband, Patrick McDonald, 9 sons & 3 daughters. Sister of late William & Isaac Foster of Ohio County. Son, Robert McDonald, of Bellaire, OH. Mistakenly listed as McDowell.
- McDonald, George 11-15-1901 R3 11-22-1901 R2 Died Nov 2 at home at Marengo, IN. Age 22-4-17. Former teacher in Ohio County. Left mother, Mrs. Lucinda McDonald, 3 brothers, 3 sisters & several half-brothers & sisters. Buried Nov 3 Valeene cemetery.
- McDonald, M. A. ["Dr."] 05-16-1917 H8 Died May 8 in Daviess County near Whitesville. Age 61. Left wife, son, William, brother, J. L. of Cynthiana & R. C. McDonald of Louisville & sister, Laura Jones of Cynthiana. Buried Rose Hill cemetery in Owensboro. [05-10, 05-11 & 05-13-1917 "OM".]
- McDonald, Mrs. Robert (Foster) 04-18-1900 H3 04-20-1900 R3 Died April 16. Resident Pennsylvania. Daughter of William Foster of Beaver Dam. [04-17-1900 "OM": Died of consumption at Bellaire, OH. Sister of Mrs. K. H. Howard of Owensboro.]

- McDonald, Patrick

 05-25-1910 H2 Died Youngstown, OH. Born March 1825

 County Donaga, Ireland. Came to US with parents at age 2, parents died when he was 5. Steel operator. Wife sister of late William Foster died last August. Uncle of Prof. William Foster.
- McDonald, William 07-27-1910 H7 Died of injuries suffered in Diamond Block Coal Company mine in Muhlenberg County. Age 54. Lived Drakesboro. Left wife & 3 children. [07-16 & 07-23-1910 "OM": Died July 15.]
- **McDougal, c/o Ollie** 03-19-1902 H2 Illegitimate child died March 14 by strangulation at Munfordville. Mother arrested.
- McDowell, Bernie 04-30-1913 H8 Bennett's: Died April 24 at home of W. M. Brown. Left wife, father, stepmother, 1 brother, 3 half-brothers & 3 half-sisters. Buried Bethel burying ground.
- McDowell, Harriett ["Miss"] 07-19-1905 H2 07-14-1905 R5 "Hattie". Died July 12 at Taylor Mines from injuries suffered when thrown from wagon 2 weeks ago. Age 19. Lived near Horton. Left mother. Buried McDowell burying ground. See also 07-05-1905 H2, 07-12-1905 H2 & 06-30-1905 R4 [07-15-1905 "OM".]
- McDowell, Jacob 06-05-1908 R4 04-26-1911 H4 Taken from jail & shot to death at Dixon on May 31 by band of masked men. Charged with shooting & wounding of Smith Childers on March 14, Deputy Sheriff of Providence, who tried to arrest him for allegedly being member of group of negroes that ambushed & shot J. B. Barry at Providence on same day, Barry died from attacked. (Black) [06-02-1908 "OM".]
- McDowell, Jennie ["Miss"] 09-19-1917 H1 09-21-1917 R4 Died of complication of diseases Sep 16. Lived Dundee. Buried Sep 17 old McDowell cemetery on brother's farm on Leitchfield Road 4 miles east of Hartford. [09-22-1917 "OM".]
- McDowell, M. P. 06-17-1903 H3 06-19-1903 R3 Died of complication of diseases June 12 at home about 5 miles east of Hartford. Age 72. Left 4 sons & 1 daughter. Wife died several years ago. Buried June 13 family burying ground. See also 08-27-1884 H3 has pair of spectacles worn by great-grandfather, Peter Ruble, of South Carolina before the Revolution.
- McDowell, Oma

 02-12-1908 H5 Died Feb 11 at home of son, Henderson P.

 McDowell, 5 miles east of Hartford. Age 82. Widow of Samuel McDowell. Left 3 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Feb 12 Bethel Church. [02-13-1908 "OM".]
- **McDowell, P. A.** 04-13-1900 R3 Hodgenville: Committed suicide April 9 by shooting himself at home near Buffalo in Larue County. Age 77. [04-10-1900 "OM".]
- McDowell, Robert 02-23-1916 H5 02-25-1916 R5 Killed in mine accident in Indiana. Buried Feb 19 Render cemetery at McHenry. [02-25-1916 "OM".]
- McDowell, Wallace 01-01-1913 H1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Wallace McDowell of Providence died of whooping cough Dec 24. Age 6 months.
- McDowell, Wilbur 12-08-1911 R6 Only child of Mr. & Mrs. Bernie McDowell died at age of 11 months.
- McElroy, C. S.

 01-22-1913 H3 Died of infirmities Jan 19 at home, 914 East
 5th Street, in Owensboro. Age 87. Born 5 Jan 1826 Marion County. Married Miss Fannie M.
 Brown in 1854. Moved to Ohio County 1864 & 4 years ago to Owensboro. [01-21-1913 "OM":
 Left wife, daughter, Mrs. J. W. McCarty, & grandson, Dr. A. B. McCarty of Owensboro. Uncle of
 L. D. Ray of Owensboro & the late J. Proctor Knott, former KY Governor. Buried Elmwood
 cemetery.]
- McElvain, Mrs. G. R. 06-24-1903 H3 Died of childbirth June 20 at home in Hartford. Left husband & 3 children. Baby girl buried with her in Oakwood cemetery.
- **McGary, Mrs. W. T.** 07-07-1916 R5 Funeral recently at Madisonville.
- McGee, Netter 05-30-1917 H8 Hopewell: Died of heart trouble May 25. Buried Pond Run cemetery.
- McGehee, Meredith 02-24-1904 H2 Owensboro: Died Feb 19 at home in Daviess County. Age 78. Mexican War veteran, served Co. F, 4th KY Vol.; now only 4 vets of that war still alive in Daviess County, formerly there were 20. [02-20-1904 "OM": McGee.]
- McGhee, Mary 04-18-1902 R2 Throat cut & killed April 14 by Ess Broadway in Meade County at Guston. (Black) [04-19, 05-01 & 05-04-1902 "OM": Broadway sentenced to be hanged.]

- McGlocklin, c/o Robert 08-06-1913 H5 Glasgow: Two small children of Mr. & Mrs. Robert McGlocklin died this week.
- McGrady, William

 10-04-1907 R1 Died from rebounding of gun while hunting, ruptured his intestines. Age 53. [10-01 & 10-04-1907 "OM": Died Sep 30 in Glenville area of Daviess County. Former resident Grayson County. Buried Glenville Christian Church. Also listed as "McCrady".]
- McGrail, c/o Maggie 07-04-1902 R3 Maggie McGrail of Deanefield accused of killing her newborn infant. Body found at Jim McGrails on June 25. [06-27-1902 "OM": Infant of Maggie McGrill born 20 June 1902 & died June 25. It is believed infant died of neglect.]
- McGrill, Mary Ann 03-22-1911 H8 Central City: Died of burns March 16. Age 45. Left husband, Pat McGrill, age 50, 2 daughters, ages 17 & 15, & 1 son, age 13. Buried March 17 Fairmount cemetery.
- **McGuire, John L.** 04-03-1907 H1 Died from hemorrhage at home in Paducah. Engineer for I. C. Railroad.
- McHenry, D. M. 11-02-1904 H2 Died Oct 29 at Frankfort. Age 58. Formerly lived Owensboro. Served 16 years in KY Auditor's office. Married Miss Rachel Field. Father of Miss Sue McHenry. [10-30-1904 "OM".]
- McHenry, Jennie (Taylor)

 11-18-1914 H5

 11-20-1914 R5

 Died Nov 14 at home in Hartford. Age 82. Daughter of Rev. James W. & Sara (Morris) Taylor of Hardinsburg. Moved to Hartford in 1856 soon after marrying Henry D. McHenry, he died 24 years ago. Mother of 8 children, Henry, Godfred & Miss Isabel died after reaching maturity & 3 others died childhood. Survived by sons, John J. & Lem H. McHenry, both of Louisville. Buried Nov 16 beside husband at Oakwood cemetery. [11-17 & 11-20-1914 "OM": Born 4 Oct 1832 Hardinsburg. Married 25 Feb 1856, husband died 17 Dec 1890. Author of volume of poetry. Mother of 8 children Martin D., Jennie, Mary, Henry, Godfrey, Isabelle, John J. & Lemuel McHenry.]
- McHenry, John 02-27-1907 H4 02-22-1907 R1 "Jack". Died Feb 19. About 98. Lived Hayti. Before Civil War had been slave of John H. McHenry & continued to be servant of family for many years after freedom. (Black)
- McHenry, Lemuel Smith

 01-13-1909 H1

 01-27-1909 H1

 01-15-1909 R8

 "Lem".

 Died of heart disease Jan 11 in Louisville. Age 67. Born Hartford. Son of John H. McHenry.

 Resident Louisville 40 years. Clerk of Louisville Hotel 25 years, retired 15 years ago. Never married. Brother of late Col. John H. McHenry, commander of 17th KY Infantry USA Regiment in Civil War & Henry D. McHenry of Hartford, who served US Congress. Left sisters, Mrs. Robert Craig & Mrs. Emily Hale of Owensboro, nephews, John J. McHenry & L. H. McHenry. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [01-12 & 01-13-1909 "OM": Born 15 Sep 1840.]
- McHenry, Wallace Estill 04-25-1906 H3 05-09-1906 H2 05-04-1906 R1 Died of cardiac arrest April 21 at home in St. Louis. Age 63. Born Hartford. Moved to Owensboro with parents when a child. Lawyer, had practiced at Hartford, and represented Ohio County in KY Legislature. When about 26 located in St. Louis. Served as postmaster of St. Louis. Left wife, Josephine Eades McHenry, sons, Wallace & John McHenry, brother, Lem S. McHenry of Louisville, sisters, Emma Hale of Owensboro & Mrs. Robert Craig of Ensor. Brothers, John H. of Owensboro & Henry D. of Hartford, deceased. See also 11-18-1885 H2 [04-21-1906 "OM": Uncle of William Craig, Mrs. W. F. Stirman, Mrs. J. Allen Frayser & Mrs. Hunter Bell.]
- McHugh, John 11-07-1906 H3 River man died Nov 4 in Evansville, IN. Body cremated at Cincinnati & ashes scattered in Ohio River. [11-06-1906 "OM": Age 65. Left wife.]
- McIntire, Vince 09-13-1918 R5 Ceralvo: Died Aug 31. Lived Williams Mines. Buried Sep 1 Lone Star.
- McIntyre, James 07-24-1912 H1 07-19-1912 R5 Died of paralysis July 17 at home at Rockport. Former resident Hartford. Left wife & children, Miss Annie & John. Buried July 17 Ceralvo cemetery.
- **McIntyre, John** 01-26-1900 R2 Render: Funeral sermon preached at Taylor Mines Jan 21. Left wife & 3 children.
- McIntyre, Malcolm Hardin 05-25-1910 H4 05-27-1910 R4 Died of cancer of face May 22 at city hospital in Owensboro. Born 5 Oct 1871 at Hartford. Moved to Owensboro with parents in 1880. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. M. McIntyre of Ensor neighborhood. [05-21, 05-22,

- 05-24 & 05-31-1910 "OM": Also left brother, Rufus McIntyre of Oakland, CA. Buried Yelvington.]
- McIntyre, Sallie J. 03-29-1916 H5 03-31-1916 R1 03-31-1916 R4 Died at Williams Mines March 26. Age 62. Left son, John McIntyre, of Ceralvo & daughter, Miss Minnie McIntyre, with whom she lived. Buried March 27 Ceralvo cemetery beside husband, James McIntyre, who died about 4 years ago.
- McIntyre, W. J. 08-02-1916 H8 09-27-1916 H5 Central Grove: Buried July 29 Ceralvo. Brother of Mrs. L. B. Loney of here. D. L. Wood administrator of estate.
- McKaslin, Jack 03-18-1904 R8 Cooper Schoolhouse: Died of measles here March 10. Buried Taylor burying ground.
- McKenney, Barbara Neil 11-13-1918 H1 11-08-1918 R8 Daughter of Ben J. & Maggie McKenney of Eldorado, IL died of influenza Oct 30. Born 5 Jan 1911. Granddaughter of Foster McKenney. Buried Nov 1 Centertown cemetery.
- McKenney, Elmer 03-12-1919 H8 07-09-1919 H1 07-23-1919 H1 Died Feb 11. Lived near McHenry. Born 12 Oct 1880. Left wife & 6 children. Buried Independence Baptist Church.
- McKenney, Mrs. J. P. 03-13-1908 R5 Died of pneumonia March 11 at home at Beaver Dam. Left husband & children, Mrs. C. P. Austin of Beaver Dam, Dr. J. O. McKenney of Taylor Mines & W. C. McKenney of Beaver Dam. Buried March 12 Rochester.
- McKinley, c/o Bud 03-29-1918 R6 Taffy: Infant buried March 13 Clear Run.
- McKinley, Joseph

 07-24-1918 H3

 07-31-1918 H8

 07-19-1918 R6

 "Joe".

 Died of heart trouble July 17 at home of son, Lonnie McKinley, in Bell's Run neighborhood.

 Mason. Served as Justice of Peace in his district. See also 02-26-1892 R1 born 11 July 1843

 Ohio County near Bell's Run, oldest of 8 children of Ben McKinley & Charlotte Bozarth, father died when he was a child & mother when he was 14, stepson of Moses Spencer, married Cynthia Sharp sister of Fleming Sharp on 12 May 1863, 10 children born, Ida P. died age of 2, child died infancy, Samuel Fleming, Benjamin Porter, Isaac Newton, Rousseau, Della May, Joseph, Jesse Davis & Lonney Cleveland, wife died 15 March 1890, married 2nd Miss Susan Chapman 1 Oct 1891.
- McKinley, Mrs. Rev. R. P. 02-16-1910 H5 02-11-1910 R5 Died Feb 9 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Moved there 5 or 6 months ago from Magan. Left husband. Buried Feb 10 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [02-13 & 02-18-1910 "OM".]
- McKinney, Bobbie 10-02-1918 H8 10-04-1918 R8 Beaver Dam: Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Everett McKinney died of inflammation of brain Sep 27. Age 10 months. Buried Sep 28 Sunnyside cemetery.
- McKinney, Bonnie Belle 12-30-1908 H4 01-06-1909 H2 McHenry: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Elmer McKinney died Dec 24 of burns suffered when dress caught on fire. Age 3 years & 3 months.
- McKinney, Charles
 11-27-1901 H3
 12-25-1901 H3
 11-29-1901 R3
 Died Nov
 22 at Render Mines from injuries suffered in fight. Will Sloan, Joe James & Karl Shacklett
 indicted for his killing. Left wife & 4 small children. Buried Nov 23 Fisher burying ground.
 Also mistakenly reported as "McKinley".
- McKinney, Flossie Washtella ["Miss"] 06-11-1902 H3 07-02-1902 H4 06-13-1902 R2 Died of typhoid fever June 6 at home in Kinderhook neighborhood. Age 13-10-24. Born 11 July 1888 Warrick County, IN. Left mother, Mrs. Laura McKinney, & brother. [06-12 & 06-13-1902 "OM": Buried Beulah Cumberland Presbyterian Church.]
- McKinney, G. H. ["Rev."] 01-03-1906 H3 12-29-1905 R5 Died of pneumonia at home at Lynnville, IN. Father-in-law of Mrs. Laura McKinney of Alexander neighborhood.
- McKinney, Ivan 08-22-1900 H3 08-24-1900 R3 Drowned Aug 18 in Green River at Rochester. About 18. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. P. McKinney, of Beaver Dam. Buried Aug 19 Rochester. [08-21-1900 "OM".]
- McKinney, J. P. 09-16-1914 H5 09-30-1914 H8 09-18-1914 R5 10-02-1914 R8 Died of paralysis Sep 15 at home at Beaver Dam. Age 64. Mason & traveling salesman. Left wife & sons, Dr. J. O. & W. C. McKinney of Beaver Dam. Buried Rochester. See also "OCN" 09-21-1956 p8B, 04-09-1970 p6B Dr. John Oscar McKenney & "OCM" 04-17-1970

- p13C&14C, from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, J. Phocian McKinney born Butler County, shoe drummer, son, J. Oscar, born 23 March 1879. [09-17-1914 "OM".]
- McKinney, S. P. 03-08-1918 R8 03-22-1918 R8 03-29-1918 R1 "Spot". Died of pneumonia March 5 at home of father-in-law, Frank Flener, near Cromwell. About 50. Teacher & Mason. Left wife & 6 children, including Sigsbee, Eura & Marshall McKinney. Buried March 6 Green River Church.
- McKinney, s/o Forcion 10-23-1912 H8 Beaver Dam: Lived only 2 hours. Buried Rochester cemetery.
- McLaughlin, Latt F. 10-12-1917 R8 Died Sep 28 at Madisonville.
- McLean, R. R. 12-16-1903 H3 Died of catarrhal pneumonia Dec 9 at home in Beaver Dam. Born & reared Muhlenberg County. Lived Ohio County about 2 years. Left wife & daughter. Buried Dec 10 Danks burying ground at Nelsons Creek in Muhlenberg County.
- McMahon, Howard 12-13-1916 H4 Run over & killed by train Dec 8 near Cecilia in Hardin County. Resided Ironton, Ohio.
- McMillan, P. J. 03-08-1911 H5 Died of blood poison March 6 at Ashton, IL. Born 21 Dec 1869 Auburn, KY. Son of William M. & Anna E. McMillan. Mason. Brother of Edris S. McMillan of Centertown. Will be buried by wife at Lake Benton, MN.
- McMurtry, Robert T. 12-16-1914 H1 12-16-1914 H5 12-23-1914 H1 12-30-1914 H1 12-18-1914 R4 06-30-1915 H4 08-04-1915 H1 12-01-1915 H1 Sheriff of Hardin County died of gunshot Dec 13. Shot while trying to arrest Tuner Graham, Jr., who had shot & killed James Wood at Upton on Dec 10. Graham given death sentence and was electrocuted at Eddyville prison on 30 July 1915. [12-25 & 12-30-1914, 01-28, 07-30 & 07-31-1915 "OM".]
- McMurtry, Susan Ann 11-21-1917 H1 11-23-1917 R5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Sam McMurtry died of diphtheria Nov 17 a few miles north of Hartford. Age 5. Cousin of Lt. Lum Igleheart. Buried Nov 18 Oakwood cemetery.
- **McNeil, Richard** 04-11-1900 H2 Killed when cage he was riding overturned at Mercer, where he was manager of Dovey Mines.
- McNutt, James 10-20-1911 R8 In Ohio County land of estate to be sold.

 McQuarry, c/o Thomas 03-02-1910 H5 Child died Feb 28 at Westerfield. Miss Ira

Mills of Hartford is child's aunt.

- McReynolds, Sam 09-27-1916 H5 Beaver Dam: Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Sep 21. Lived with sister, Mrs. Ida Wade. (Black)
- McSherry, c/o Clarence 06-22-1906 R4 Roxey: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Clarence McSherry died June 9.
- Meacham, Abner Winchester 12-24-1902 H1 Died Dec 18 at home near Gracy in Christian County of injuries received in fall 2 months ago. Age 75. Left wife & 4 children, including Charles M. Meacham, editor of "Hopkinsville Kentuckian". [12-12-1902 "OM": Baptist minister.]
- Meador, James W. ["Dr."] 01-27-1904 H3 06-08-1904 H3 06-15-1904 H2 01-29-1904 R5 04-01-1904 R1 06-10-1904 R4 06-17-1904 R1 Died of complication of troubles Jan 14 at home at Trisler. Age 65. Born 6 Nov 1838 Breckinridge County. Graduated University of Louisville in medicine in 1869. Located at Shreve in Ohio County. Elected to represent Ohio County in KY Legislature in 1873 & 1877, first Republican from county elected to this position. Buried Pleasant Grove Church. See also 02-20-1878 H2, 06-04-1884 H1, 05-22-1889 H1, 03-30-1900 R2, 04-06-1900 R2&3, 07-20-1900 R2, 02-08-1901 R2, 08-08-1902 R3
- **Meador, Mrs. Dave** 05-25-1917 R1 Died of heart failure at home near Barnett's Creek Church. Buried Clear Run. Name spelled as "Medders".
- Meadows, Vera 01-31-1902 R2 Smallhous: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Eli Meadows died Jan 17 of pneumonia. Buried Breckinridge County.
- Meadows, Vernon 10-05-1906 R1 Morgantown: Son of Lon Meadows fell from coal tipple at Top Miller's Coal Mine 3 miles from here & drowned in Green River Oct 2. Age 12.
- **Medcalf, Golda Mae** 11-08-1907 R4 Magan: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. T. H. Medcalf died of diphtheria Oct 31.

- Medcalf, James 02-21-1900 H3 02-16-1900 R3 Died of old age Feb 12 (or 13) at home near Magan. Age 86. Known as "Jim Capp". Left no children. Buried family burying ground. A. C. Taylor administrator of estate.
- Medcalf, Maggie 02-28-1908 R4 03-13-1908 R4 Magan: Died Feb 16 at home near here. Age 47. Left husband, T. H. Medcalf, & 2 children. [02-26 & 03-11-1908 "OM": Also listed as Maggie "Capp". Buried family cemetery.]
- Medcalf, Mrs. Walter 11-02-1904 H3 Herbert: Died of typhoid fever Oct 29. Left husband & 4 small children. Buried Pellville. [11-03-1904 "OM".]
- Medders, Almer 10-10-1906 H3 10-12-1906 R2 "Curley". Also listed as "A. W. Meadows". Killed Oct 6 when fell in shaft at Crescent Coal Company at Bevier. Age 23 & single. Telegraph operator for I. C. Railroad. Lived with parents, Mr. & Mrs. Jake Medders, at Island, where burial will be. [10-07 & 10-09-1906 "OM".]
- Mefford, Cassie 02-28-1906 H4 02-16-1906 R1 Died Feb 6. Born 22 June 1900 Ohio County. Only child of Andy J. & Delanie Mefford. Niece of Mary Hocker. Buried Feb 7 Chapel cemetery. Notice by cousin, Ora M.
- **Meler, Frank J.** 05-17-1905 H2 Committed suicide by strangulation at Christian Home in Evansville, IN. Age 70.
- Melton, Allen 03-20-1903 R1 Also listed as Altie Melton. Committed suicide at Morganfield on March 13 by taking paris green & buried there in County Poor House Cemetery. About 40. On March 11 shot stepdaughter, Miss Jessie Melton, & Mrs. John Culver at Culver home in Henderson County about 3 miles from Smith Mills. Jessie died March 13 & buried March 14 Highland cemetery. Wife is widow of his late brother. See also 03-13-1903 R1
- Melton, Jessie
 03-20-1903 R1 She & Mrs. John Culver shot by her stepfather, Altie/Allen Melton, March 11 at Culver home in Henderson County about 3 miles from Smith Mills. Died March 13 & buried March 14 Highland cemetery. About 16. Stepfather committed suicide at Morganfield on March 13 by taking paris green & was buried there in County Poor House Cemetery. His wife is the widow of his late brother. See also 03-13-1903 R1
- Melton, John 06-24-1914 H1 Sebree: Died June 15 at Deaconess hospital in Evansville, IN of blood poison that developed from smallpox vaccination. Lived Ortiz section of Webster County. Buried here June 16 at Mt. Lebanon cemetery.
- **Melton, Lillie ["Miss"]** 01-09-1907 H6 Committed suicide in December by taking carbolic acid at Nortonville.
- Menard, Louis C. 11-29-1916 H6 Died in fall Nov 22 at Paducah. Age 25. Lived Smithland. Born McCracken County. [11-24-1916 "OM".]
- Mercer, Anderson 01-29-1908 H5 01-31-1908 R1 Committed suicide by shooting himself Jan 24 in Ohio County at home 1/2 mile from Reynolds Station. Age 46. Married about 4 years & had no children. Buried near Whitesville. [01-26-1908 "OM": Left wife & brother, John Mercer.]
- Mercer, c/ Adam 12-19-1906 H1 12-21-1906 R1 Smallhous: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Adam Mercer died Dec 7 & buried Dec 8 Equality graveyard.
- Mercer, M. L. 04-12-1918 R5 In Ohio County Laura A. Mercer administratrix of estate. [03-26-1918 "OM": Lindsey Mercer died March 24 near Whitesville. Age 62. Left wife. Buried Aetnaville cemetery.]
- Mercer, Mary 05-17-1916 H4 05-12-1916 R1 06-02-1916 R8 05-16-1917 H8 Died May 3. Left children & grandchildren. J. W. Mercer administrator of estate.
- Mercer, Mary Duke 12-29-1909 H6 Died Dec 16. Left parents, Walter & Lizzie Mercer, & grandmother.
- Mercer, Nicholas M. ["Judge"] 04-26-1916 H1 Died of uraemic blood poisoning April 21. Age 83. Born 1 Dec 1833 Wayne County. Moved to Breckinridge County in 1840. Served 2 terms as County Judge of Breckinridge County. Left children, Jones & Frank Mercer of Texas, Claude Mercer of Hardinsburg, Mrs. J. H. Gardner & Tilda Mercer of Hardinsburg, Mrs. J. E. Wright & Mrs. E. E. Sutton of Louisville. [04-23-1916 "OM".]
- Mercer, s/o J. W. 08-19-1908 H5 08-21-1908 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Mercer of Goshen neighborhood died of whooping cough Aug 16. Age 6 months. Daughter is ill of same. Buried Aug 17 Goshen cemetery.

- Mercer, William 12-18-1908 R1 Render: Funeral Dec 13 at Paducah. Brother of Mrs. Mary Mercer & Mrs. Mattie Engleby.
- Meridith, William

 04-14-1909 H5

 03-05-1909 R5

 04-16-1909 R1

 Drowned

 March 4 in Green River about 2 miles above Cromwell near Miller's Rock and Ohio & Butler

 County line. Left wife & 4 children. Taken to home in Edmonson County for burial. [03-07 & 04-13-1909 "OM".]
- **Meritan, Mrs. Alex** 08-09-1901 R3 Died of consumption Aug 7 at home in Echols. Left husband. Buried Aug 8 Pond Run Church.
- Merrick, Frank
 12-05-1900 H1
 12-05-1900 H2
 Died Nov 26 at Princeton.
 Married Cora Reece on 3 Jan 1900, she was 13. Two days after death on Nov 28 she married
 James Moore at Princeton. Buried church at Blue Spring. [11-29-1900 "OM".]
- Merrick, Jim 04-22-1914 H8 Princeton: Committed suicide by shooting himself April 17 in Caldwell County. Age 54. [04-18 & 04-21-1914 "OM".]
- Merritt, Buster 08-29-1917 H1 Madisonville: Died of gunshot. (Black) [08-24-1917 "OM".]
- Merriweather, James

 coal mines at Earlington. (Black)

 (Black)

 (Black)

 (D5-09-1903 "OM": Charles Smith sentenced to life in prison.]

 Messel, Fern

 02-08-1911 H8

 Shot & killed Feb 3 at Evansville, IN by
- brother, Charles (age 17). Age 11. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Clark Messel. Father arrested 3 days before for assaulting her. [02-04 & 02-08-1911 "OM".]
- **Messmore, Ed** 01-30-1901 H1 Young man of Blackford hit & killed by train Jan 26 at Dixon.
- Metcalf, Henry S.

 01-13-1911 R2 Central City: Died of heart disease Dec 29. Age 79. Confederate soldier in Civil War under Gen. John Morgan. Employed as representative for Louisville Tobacco Warehouse Company. Buried Dec 30 Fairmount cemetery. Left wife & 6 children. See also 10-14-1885 H2, 03-23-1887 H1 resident Ohio County, Confederate & lieutenant in Civil War, with Gen Buckner at surrender of Fort Donelson, captured with guerilla force that included Sue Mundy and sentenced to be hanged but through efforts of friends was able to prove that he had been a regularly enlisted soldier, 10-11-1899 H3 served from 1861 to close of war in Confederate army, captured 3 or 4 times, 06-06-1900 H3 served Civil War, Co. A, 2nd KY Cavalry, CSA & 10-09-1901 H3 proprietor of Hartford house hotel is moving to Central City this week, where he will continue in hotel business. [02-09-1887 p2 & 02-16-1890 p4 "OM".]
- Metcalf, Richard H. 01-18-1905 H2 01-18-1905 H3 Died of blood poisoning Jan 12 at home on Walnut Street in Owensboro. Former merchant at Herbert in Ohio County. Buried Jan 13 St. Lawrence cemetery. [01-14 & 01-15-1905 "OM": Buried Jan 13 St. Williams in Knottsville.]
- Middleton, Tom 11-08-1905 H2 Central City: Accidentally shot & killed Nov 4 by Tom Sweeney at Horeb in Muhlenberg County. Age 40 & unmarried. [11-05-1905 "OM"]
- Midkiff, Allen 09-29-1905 R4 Magan: Son of Mr. & Mrs. John R. Midkiff of Deanefield, died Sep 17. Age 14. Buried Sep 18 Pleasant Hill cemetery.
- Midkiff, c/o Willie 08-31-1906 R1 Magan: Little child died Aug 23 & buried Aug 24 Pleasant Hill.
- Midkiff, Elizabeth 02-10-1909 H1 02-12-1909 R5 Died Jan 7. Member of Beech Valley Church near Magan. Left husband, John P. Midkiff, 5 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Cap burying ground.
- Midkiff, Everett 07-10-1918 H1 07-12-1918 R1 Dragged to death by mule July 5. Age 17. Son of Willie Midkiff. Buried July 6 Magan.
- Midkiff, G. Robert

 10-20-1915 H4

 10-20-1915 H5

 Died of cancer of stomach Oct 16 at home at Adaburg. Age 84. Married twice, by first wife had 7 children & 13 by 2nd; 4 children deceased. Father of Jailer W. P. Midkiff of Hartford. Left wife, 9 sons & 7 daughters. Buried Oct 17 Magan cemetery. See also 10-15-1909 R1 W. P. Midkiff born 1870 near Magan, father, G. R. Midkiff, was Union soldier in Civil War, 09-22-1911 R6B W. P. Midkiff elected County Jailer Nov 1909, married Miss Minerva Ann Greer, who died 6 June 1897, leaving 1 son, married Miss Cordelia Kiper & they have 2 daughters & 11-11-1914 H8 born Aug 1831, has 99 grandchildren, 76 great-grandchildren & 1 great-great-grandchild. [10-24-1915 "OM".]

- **Midkiff, J. W.** 02-09-1910 H2 In Ohio County Y. L. Moseley administrator of estate.
- Midkiff, John 04-23-1919 H1 Beech Valley: Old citizen died here about 3 weeks ago. Left several children. Buried family cemetery.
- Midkiff, Laura 08-17-1910 H5 08-19-1910 R5 Murdered Aug 11 near Louisville by man she had been living with. He cut her throat & then killed himself. She was separated from a Martin. Formerly lived Hartford, where buried Aug 14 Hayti cemetery. (Black)
- Midkiff, Lucretia ["Mrs."] 01-11-1918 R3 Died of dropsy & pneumonia at home near Dundee Jan 8. About 80. Buried Jan 9.
- **Midkiff, Mr.** 03-05-1909 R4 Herbert: Buried Feb 25 Fordsville. Brother of Grant Midkiff of here.
- Midkiff, Mrs. Ben 12-14-1906 R5 Magan: Died of consumption Dec 10. Buried Dec 11 Pleasant Hill.
- Midkiff, Mrs. Fred 03-15-1918 R5 Died suddenly March 12 at home in Fordsville. [03-20-1918 "OM": Left husband & 2 daughters.]
- **Midkiff, Mrs. Thomas**Beech Valley.

 10-05-1917 R5 Died of tuberculosis Sep 30 at home near
- Midkiff, Nancy T. 12-28-1917 R1 Died of tubercular trouble Dec 18 at home near Adaburg. Age 76. Left husband & 13 children, including, Ohio County Jailer, W. P. Midkiff, of Hartford. Buried Dec 19 Magan burying ground. See also 12-19-1917 H8 seriously ill at home of daughter, Phoebe Baughn.
- Midkiff, Oscar

 07-10-1907 H1

 07-10-1907 H5

 07-17-1907 H5

 07-17-1907 H5

 07-24-1907 H8

 07-12-1907 R1

 07-12-1907 R4

 07-12-1907 R5

 07-26-1907 R7

 08-02-1907 R5

 09-06-1907 R4

 09-22-1911 R11B

 Died of typhoid fever July 7 at home in Hartford. Age 40.

 Son of W. P. & Polly A. Midkiff. Served as 1st lieutenant in Co. H, 3rd Regiment of KY National Guard. Jailer of Ohio County since election of Nov 1905. Married about 14 years. Left wife & 5 children. Buried July 7 Oakwood cemetery. Brother-in-law, Mack Daniel, appointed to fill his term as Jailer. L. B. Daniel administrator of estate. See also 09-23-1904 R5, 12-30-1904 R5 grandson of T. W. Wedding, wife daughter of Coleman Daniel, 06-13-1906 H3, 06-21-1907 R5, 06-28-1907 R5, 07-05-1907 R5 [07-11 & 07-19-1907 "OM".]
- Midkiff, Parvin 09-28-1917 R5 Died of tuberculosis Sep 20 at home of father, W. P. Midkiff, near Sulphur Springs. About 30. Buried Sep 21 family cemetery.
- Miles, Elisha Milton

 06-17-1904 R8 Memorial: Died of consumption 17 March
 1898. Born 11 Dec 1839 on Frank Mitchell farm near Fordsville. Son of John S. & Amanda
 (Ford) Miles, formerly of Shelby County, who came to Ohio County about 1834. Father died 21
 Oct 1883 & wife several years earlier. Union solider in Civil War, Co. K & Co. B, 17th KY
 Infantry; wounded in 1864 in Georgia campaign, crippled his hand for life. Married Miss
 Josephine E. Smith on 8 April 1869, daughter of late Henry Smith & twin sister of Napoleon
 Bonaparte Smith of near Fordsville. Lived 2 & 1/2 miles from Fordsville on Pattieville-Shreve
 Road. Left wife, 3 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Josiah Haynes graveyard on his farm.
- Miles, Georgia ["Miss"] 10-11-1916 H8 Hopewell: Died Oct 6 at home of uncle, Tom Arnold. Age 19. Buried Hopewell.
- Miles, James 11-27-1907 H8 11-29-1907 R1 Hopewell: Died Nov 22 of infirmities. Age 89. Born 8 Oct 1818 England. As British soldier in early manhood went to Canada and after service came to US about 1842. Lived Warren County about 11 years before moving to Ohio County 1854. Father of John H. Miles of Rockport. Buried Hopewell cemetery.
- Miles, Lelia 08-29-1906 H4 Fallen Rock: Died of consumption Aug 21. Buried Pleasant Grove burying ground.
- Miles, Mary 01-27-1904 H3 01-29-1904 R5 Died of typhoid fever Jan 25 at home near Rockport. Wife of John Miles.
- Miles, Pearl ["Miss"] 01-10-1917 H7 01-24-1917 H8 Hopewell: Died Jan 7 at McHenry. Would have been 16 in March. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. James Miles. Also survived by brother, Herman Miles, & uncle, John Miles.
- Miles, Robert 09-18-1912 H5 Hopewell: Died Sep 10 at Henderson. Born 8 Jan 1850 Warren County. Father, James Miles, moved to Ohio County about 1852. Buried Sep 12 Hopewell cemetery.

- Millard, Mrs. A. A. 02-15-1905 H3 Died Feb 10 at home. Buried Feb 11 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- Millen, Charles 05-16-1917 H3 He, his wife, Betty, son, Elmore, 35, & latter's wife, Ammie, 30, of Todd County killed with ax May 10 by another son, Frank Millen, 35, who then killed himself by hanging. [05-11-1917 "OM".]
- Miller, A. 08-17-1900 R3 Died of complication of diseases Aug 11 at home near Sunnydale. About 69. Left wife & 9 children. Buried Aug 12 Sunnydale cemetery.
- Miller, A. B. ["Rev."] 10-23-1901 H3 01-03-1902 R1 He & wife died of typhoid fever 3 days apart in Little Rock, AR. He died first on Oct 9 & she on Oct 12. Born 19 July 1835 Ohio County. Baptist minister, since age 18, pastor of Immanuel Church in Little Rock, also pastor of churches at Memphis, TN, Paducah, KY, Quincy, IL, Versailles, KY, Evansville, IN, Bonham, TX, Dallas, TX & New Orleans, LA. Uncle of Judge J. P. Miller of Hartford. Married in Jan 1866 at Louisville, KY Miss Anna Wilson Clark, she was born Louisville & cousin of Gov. Beckham. Left children, Ella Miller Ledbetter of Pine Bluff, AR, Alan Clark Miller & Allene B. Miller. Buried Mount Holly cemetery. [10-24-1901 "OM".]
- Miller, A. Floyd
 03-13-1912 H4
 03-22-1912 R5
 Beaver Dam: Killed by poison gas at Fort Hancock, NJ. Soldier, enlisted in Army 5 months ago. Nephew of Mrs. John Tucker. Left several brothers, including Robert H. Miller of Bardstown. Will be returned here.
- Miller, Abbie (Dawson)

 08-14-1907 H1

 08-16-1907 R1

 Died of brain fever Aug
 11 at home in Lamar, CO. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. E. Dawson of Owensboro. Left husband,
 Marvin Miller. Buried Aug 14 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [08-13, 08-14, 08-15-1907
 "OM".]
- Miller, Alfred 04-20-1904 H3 Killed April 18 in wreck on I. C. Railroad at McHenry. Miner. (Black) [04-19-1904 "OM": Alvin Miller.]
- Miller, Amos M. 03-25-1908 H4 03-25-1908 H5 03-20-1908 R5 03-27-1908 R8 Died of paralysis of heart March 19 at home 2 miles southwest of Hartford. Age 66. Brother of Dr. Joe T. Miller of Hartford. Left wife & several children. Buried March 21 family burying ground on home place. [03-20-1908 "OM": Left 6 children, including D. Ellis Miller.]
- Miller, Angeline (Kirby) 03-07-1917 H1 03-07-1917 H8 03-02-1917 R5 Bennett's: "Angie". Died of bronchial pneumonia Feb 28 on Hartford Route 2. Age 42. Little daughter, May, died some time ago. Left husband, Rev. W. J. Miller. Buried Bethel Church. [03-10-1917 "OM".]
- Miller, Ann 06-15-1910 H1 06-17-1910 R5 Died June 14 at home of son-in-law, Sam Rowe, near Centertown. Age 80. Widow of John Miller. Sister-in-law of Dr. J. T. Miller. Left 2 sons, 1 daughter & several grandchildren. Buried Amos Miller burying ground.
- Miller, Brodie 11-12-1913 H8 Calhoun: Killed Nov 10 near Rumsey by a rolling log. About 20. Son of Mrs. John Dossett. Father died several years ago. [11-11-1913 "OM".]
- Miller, Bub ["Rev."] 11-06-1918 H8 10-25-1918 R5 Midway: Died of heart trouble Oct 21 at home at Williams Mines. Left wife, 4 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Render burying ground.
- Miller, Byron 08-09-1916 H5 08-11-1916 R5 Killed by lightning Aug 6 near Denver, CO. Formerly of Fordsville. Nephew of Sheriff S. O. Keown, ex-Sheriff Cal P. Keown & J. G. Keown of Hartford. [08-13-1916 "OM".]
- Miller, c/o B. A. 04-18-1906 H5 04-13-1906 R1 Two children of B. A. Miller of Maxwell neighborhood recently died. Little boy died April 7 & girl, age 5, died April 8. It is believed they died of arsenic poisoning of a well. Three other children of family are sick. Recently moved there from Warren County. [04-14, 04-15 & 04-17-1906 "OM": Boy, age 15, died April 7 & boy, age 6, died April 8.]
- Miller, c/o Elmer 03-19-1919 H5 Two-month-old child of Elmer Miller of near Friedaland died of pneumonia March 15. Buried Cane Run.
- Miller, c/o James T. 08-02-1911 H5 08-04-1911 R5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. James T. Miller of near Sulphur Springs died Aug 1. Buried Sunnydale cemetery.
- Miller, c/o Joe 02-24-1915 H4 Olaton: Three-year-old child of Mrs. Joe Miller died Feb 19. Buried Olaton cemetery beside father, who died only few weeks ago.

- Miller, c/o P. C. 06-14-1911 H5 Child of Mr. & Mrs. P. C. Miller of Trenton, TN died June 8. Age 11 months. Mrs. Ira D. Bean is sister to the father.
- Miller, c/o Tom 03-07-1913 R3 Palo: Child of Tom Miller of Greenville burned to death.
- Miller, c/o W. A. 08-19-1903 H3 Infant died July 31 at home of parents in St. Louis, MO. Former residents of Ohio County. [08-21-1903 "OM".]
- Miller, Cicero 05-14-1902 H3 05-09-1902 R3 Friedaland: Died May 6 of Bright's disease at home near Horse Branch. Buried May 7 Old Salem Church burying ground. [05-13-1902 "OM".]
- Miller, Conts

 06-13-1900 H3

 06-08-1900 R3

 06-15-1900 R3

 Drowned
 June 6 in Rough River short distance above Sullenger's old mill about six miles above Hartford.

 Age 19. Son of Joe Miller of Sunnydale. Buried June 10 Sunnydale graveyard.
- Miller, Cova Elizabeth 10-22-1902 H2 Goshen: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Luther Miller died Oct 16.
- Miller, d/o J. W. 10-14-1914 H8 Bennett's: Little daughter of Rev. J. W. Miller died of diphtheria.
- Miller, d/o Mr. 07-11-1906 H2 Sulphur Springs: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Miller died Wednesday of last week. Buried Mt. Vernon.
- Miller, David A. ["Judge"] 01-20-1909 H5 01-22-1909 R5 Died of old age Jan 13 at home in south Beaver Dam. One day short of being 83. Married 3 times. Left wife & daughters, Mrs. H. S. Midkiff & Mrs. T. S. (Eliza) Duke. Buried Jan 14 Beaver Dam cemetery. [01-21-1909 "OM".]
- Miller, Della 03-08-1905 H3 06-14-1905 H1 06-16-1905 R8 Olaton:
 Died of consumption March 3. Age 25-4-25. Left husband, Robert Miller, & 2 small children.
 Buried March 4 Salem. See also 03-03-1905 R5
- Miller, Don
 03-17-1915 H8 07-07-1915 H5 05-12-1916 R1 Beaver
 Dam: Died of consumption March 12. Resided Taylor Mines. Left 3 brothers, including Dr. John
 Miller of Bardstown. Buried March 14 Mt. Pleasant cemetery near Rosine.
- Miller, Dona (Westerfield)

 09-06-1911 H4

 09-06-1911 H8

 09-15-1911 R6

 Eastview:
 Died Aug 31 at Ensor. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Frank Westerfield. Buried Sep 1 Bell's Run cemetery.
- Miller, Ed 08-17-1910 H8 Died of bowel trouble Aug 11 at home at Knottsville. Age 67. [08-13-1910 "OM".]
- Miller, Eda 11-14-1900 H3 11-16-1900 R3 Died Nov 11 near Prentiss. Age 63. Widow of Thomas Miller. Mother of Mrs. E. P. Neal of Hartford, Mrs. J. D. Render of Morgantown, Mrs. Clyde Jackson of Prentiss, Arthur & R. L. Miller. Buried Nov 13 Beaver Dam cemetery. [11-15-1900 "OM".]
- Miller, Edwin

 03-03-1909 H4

 03-03-1909 H5

 03-05-1909 R4

 Herbert:

 "Ed". Died of infirmities Feb 25. Age 84 last August. Lived on same place all of life. Left son, William J. Miller, of Owensboro & daughter, Mrs. J. B. (Nora) Chambers of here. Grandfather of Mrs. J. Newman Hardin of Wabash, IN. Buried Feb 27 Panther Creek Church. [02-27, 03-02 & 03-05-1909 "OM": Uncle of Reuben, John & Oscar Miller & Mrs. E. M. Cooper.]
- Miller, Ellen 12-02-1908 H1 Friedaland: Died Nov 23. Widow of John D. Miller. Buried Nov 24 Salem graveyard. Misspelled as "Elam".
- Miller, Fannie (Sanders)
 07-21-1909 H5
 07-23-1909 R5
 08-06-1909 R2
 11-051909 R3
 Died July 19 at home near Select. Age 35. Daughter of Charles Sanders of Select.
 Left husband, J. L. Miller, 2 children & brother, George Sanders. Buried Old Brick House burying ground.
- Miller, Harl

 11-13-1912 H1 Run over & killed by wagon near Magan
 Nov 10. Age 4. Grandson of late J. L. Miller. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Hardin Ronda Miller, &
 brother, Nema. [11-12-1912 "OM".]
- Miller, Helen 11-15-1905 H3 11-17-1905 R1 Died from burn Nov 14 in Hartford at home of stepgrandson, Judge J. P. Miller, with whom she lived past 4 years. Age 92. Buried Nov 15 Mt. Zion burying ground. [11-16-1905 "OM".]
- Miller, Helen Louise 12-25-1918 H1 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. E. H. Miller of Deanefield died of cancer of stomach Dec 22. Age 4. Niece of E. E. Rhoads of Hartford.

- Miller, Herbert 11-23-1904 H2 11-25-1904 R1 Fell from train & killed Nov 18 near Morganfield. Age 17. Son of Rev. Joshua Miller of Hopewell neighborhood, returned to home in Ohio County for burial. [11-20-1904 "OM": Survived by parents.]
- Miller, Hocker

 02-12-1919 H1

 02-12-1919 H4

 02-26-1919 H1

 02-26-1919 H3

 02-26-1919 H4

 02-26-1919 H4

 02-26-1919 H8

 01-31-1919 R5

 02-07-1919 R5

 02-14-1919 R4

 06-13-1919 R5

 Died of influenza Jan 28 at age 19. Brother, William Arnold Miller, died Jan 30, age 3 years & 6 months. Children of Mr. & Mrs. Luther Miller of near Goshen. Funeral at Central Grove Church.
- Miller, J. Ham 12-10-1902 H3 Died Dec 6 at home near Beaver Dam. Left wife & 2 children. Buried Goshen cemetery.
- Miller, J. L. 04-23-1902 H3 04-18-1902 R3 Died of pneumonia April 10 at home near Adaburg. Served as Ohio County deputy sheriff under R. P. Hocker. Buried April 11 Adaburg Church. [04-14 & 04-18-1902 "OM": James Miller.]
- Miller, J. Lawrence 06-29-1910 H4 Shot & killed June 25 at Hardinsburg by town marshal, Levi Boyles, who was trying to arrest him after he had cut 3 men. Age 40 & single. [06-26-1910 "OM".]
- Miller, James 10-04-1905 H2 09-29-1905 R1 Herbert: Died Sep 24. Age 84. Served as magistrate in county 12 years. Left 5 children, Mrs. Sue Baize, Miss Margaret Miller, & Virgil Miller of here, Nat & Junis Miller of Oklahoma & several grandchildren. Buried here Sep 25. [09-26-1905 "OM".]
- Miller, James Eldon 08-14-1918 H1 08-16-1918 R5 08-30-1918 R4 Died of pneumonia Aug 13 at home in Beaver Dam. Age 70. Lived near Flint Springs most of life. Left children, Robert of Horton, Solan of Greenville, NM, John Miller in Army in France, Mrs. Cap Davis of Beaver Dam, Mrs. Cleve Chinn of Beaver Dam & Mrs. Clinton White of Baizetown. Buried Sunnyside cemetery. Cap Davis administrator of estate.
- Miller, James Pendleton ["Judge"] 10-13-1915 H5 10-20-1915 H5 10-20-1915 H8 11-03-1915 H5 10-15-1915 R1 11-05-1915 R4 01-05-1916 H5 Died of complication of diseases Oct 11 at home of son-in-law, Ira Bean, on Walnut Street in Hartford. Age 65 years & 6 days. Born 6 Oct 1850 near Mt. Zion Church. Elected County Judge 1897, took office 1 Jan 1898 & held office 2 terms until 1906. Mason. Married Sarah Alice Paxton, 1 Jan 1877, she died 26 years ago; 6 children born, one died infancy, Miss Norma died 1910 & Roy died 1912. Left children, P. Cleburn Miller of Abilene, TX, Mrs. Ira Bean & Mrs. J. C. Iler of Hartford. Buried beside wife, son & daughter at Paxton burying ground. Ira D. Bean administrator of estate. See also 09-30-1908 H5 daughter, Lillie, married J. C. Iler 23 Sep 1908 in Obion, TN & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p17C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899. [10-14-1915 "OM".]
- Miller, Joe 01-29-1908 H1 Hit & killed by train Jan 22 at Rosine. Lived near there. Son of late David Miller, former Sheriff of Ohio County. Buried Jan 23 Mt. Vernon cemetery. [01-30-1908 "OM".]
- **Miller, John** 10-21-1904 R1 Died suddenly at Hawes Valley in Hardin County. Brother of A. C. Miller of Beda.
- Miller, Joseph 03-20-1901 H3 03-27-1901 H2 03-27-1901 H3 06-12-1901 H3 03-22-1901 R3 03-29-1901 R3 06-07-1901 R3 11-22-1901 R3 03-05-1902 H3 03-12-1902 H3 05-28-1902 H3 02-21-1902 R3 03-07-1902 R2 03-07-1902 R3 03-14-1902 R3 06-06-1902 R3 03-16-1904 H2 03-18-1904 R1 Shot & killed March 18 at home on Hall's Creek near Sulphur Springs by Capitola "Cap" Davis, who was sentenced to 8 years in prison. About 50. G. B. Likens administrator of estate. [03-19-1901 "OM": Age 55.]
- Miller, Joseph M. 12-30-1914 H8 01-01-1915 R4 01-08-1915 R2 Olaton: Died Dec 21 at home near here. Age 48. Born 10 Jan 1866. Left wife, 3 sons, 5 daughters, 2 brothers, 2 sisters & 5 grandchildren. Buried Olaton cemetery.
- Miller, Joseph T. ["Dr."]

 03-15-1911 H5

 04-05-1911 H5

 03-17-1911 R4

 03-17-1911 R5

 03-24-1911 R8

 04-21-1911 R8

 Died of pneumonia & grip March 11 at Hartford. Age 70. Born on old Miller place near Hartford. Doctor & Mason. Graduated Jefferson Medical College in Philadelphia in 1871. Married Miss Jennie Short in 1880. Left wife & children, Lizzie, Irene, Helena, David & Joe. D. G. & Elizabeth S. Miller appointed executors of estate. See also "OCN" 09-21-1956 p3C [03-12-1911 "OM": Uncle of Marvin Miller. Buried Oakwood cemetery.]

- Miller, Joshua A. ["Rev."] 02-14-1906 H3 02-09-1906 R1 06-01-1906 R4 Killed by train Feb 6 in Central City. About 58. Lived Echols. Retired Methodist minister. Left wife & 7 children. Buried Hopewell cemetery in Ohio County. [02-07-1906 "OM".]
- Miller, Lee H. 02-16-1910 H1 02-18-1910 R8 Died Feb 10 from accident at J. C. Rives Cypress & Lumber Co. at St. James, LA. Lived Memphis, TN. Son of late D. A. Miller & nephew of Dr. J. T. Miller of Hartford.
- Miller, Lizzie
 01-19-1916 H6 Fordsville: Died of tumor of stomach Jan
 11. Left children, Dock Miller of Louisville, Mrs. Clarence Quiggins of Caneyville, Lee Miller of
 Central City & Miss Irene Miller of Fordsville. Buried beside husband Jan 12 at Fordsville
 cemetery.
- Miller, Lycurgus 12-21-1904 H3 Died of kidney trouble Dec 16 at home of Robert Gillespie. Buried Render burying ground. [12-22-1904 "OM".]
- Miller, Margaret L. (Morehead)

 09-01-1909 H4

 09-03-1909 R1

 Died suddenly Aug 30 of heart failure at home on East 4th Street in Owensboro. Age 51. Born 22 Jan 1858 Hart County. Daughter of Col. John C. Morehead of Confederate Army & granddaughter of James T. Morehead, KY Governor 1834-36 & Senator of US Congress 1841-47. Left orphan at age of 4, adopted by Gen. Simon Boliver Buckner. Married attorney Reuben A. Miller at Hawesville on 30 Nov 1880. Moved to Owensboro 1888. [08-31, 09-01, 09-02 & 09-03-1909 "OM".]
- Miller, Martha (Ford)

 Oct 1819 Shelby County. Daughter of John & Nancy Ford. Town of Fordsville named for her family. Married Reuben A. Miller, 10 children born John, Oscar, Reuben A., Mrs. Melvina Cooper, all of Owensboro, Robert & David of Ohio County, Mrs. J. Polk Gilmore of Fordsville, Mrs. Will Holland of Whitesville, Mrs. Frances Morris & Oliver Miller. [09-12 & 09-13-1902 "OM": Buried Panther Creek Baptist Church.]
- Miller, Martha A. 02-22-1918 R3 Died Feb 17 at home near Sunnydale. Widow of Abe Miller. Buried Marvin's Chapel cemetery. See also 02-01-1918 R5
- Miller, Mary 06-04-1913 H1 Killed when thrown from buggy at Lafayette June 1. Age 37. Lived Trigg County. Mother of Forest Miller & sister of Mrs. Lucien Pendleton.
- Miller, Mrs. 01-30-1903 R2 Died in Owensboro. Mother of Mrs. Dr. Arnold McCarty of Fordsville.
- Miller, Mrs. H. A. (Gillespie) 04-24-1907 H1 04-24-1907 H5 05-08-1907 H4 07-31-1907 H6 04-26-1907 R1 Died April 20 at home of R. H. Gillespie on Union Street in Hartford. Born 4 June 1831 Blount County, TN. Married W. H. Miller in 1860, he died 1871. Left brothers, R. H. & W. G. Gillespie & stepdaughters, Mrs. R. H. Gillespie, Mrs. W. H. Griffin of Hartford & Mrs. M. J. Reid of Rockport. Buried April 21 Morton cemetery at Hartford.
- Miller, Mrs. Lafe (Jett) 08-09-1918 R4 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Aug 6. Lived near Reynolds. About 50. Daughter of Dr. Jett.
- Miller, Mrs. Wes P. 07-19-1901 R2 Horse Branch: Died of flux July 15. Left husband. Buried July 16 Old Salem Church.
- Miller, Noble
 03-13-1901 H3
 03-15-1901 R3
 05-03-1901 R1
 Shot & killed accidentally March 7 by brother, Forrest (age 14) on old D. A. Miller place near Cromwell.
 Age 10. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Joe Miller of Cromwell. Buried March 8 family burying ground. [03-09-1901 "OM".]
- Miller, Norma ["Miss"] 07-20-1910 H3 07-22-1910 R3 07-29-1910 R8 Died of Bright's disease July 18 at home at Cromwell. About 30. Daughter of Judge J. P. Miller. Buried July 19 Paxton cemetery near Beaver Dam.
- Miller, Polly Ann 02-24-1909 H5 02-26-1909 R5 02-26-1909 R8 Died Feb 21 at home near Horse Branch. Age 75-6-4. Married David L. Miller in 1857. Left husband, son, Henry Miller, & daughter, Mrs. Alice Davis. Buried Feb 22 Salem burying ground.
- Miller, Reuben A.

 04-21-1915 H4

 04-21-1915 H5

 04-21-1915 H8

 04-23-1915 R2

 04-23-1915 R8

 Died of heart disease April 17 at home on South Frederica in Owensboro. Age 56. Born 1858 Ohio County near Hancock County line at present site of village of Herbert. Father died when he was a child. Noted lawyer. Moved to Hawesville 1879 & at 21 admitted to Hancock County bar. Elected County Attorney of Hancock County in 1884. Moved to Owensboro 1888. Married Maggie Morehead, 30 Nov 1881 at Hawesville, niece of W. S. Thomas, daughter of Joseph Morehead a captain in Confederate Army, who was killed at Battle of

- Bowling Green, Gen. Simon Bolivar Buckner his commander became her foster father. Five children born, 1 died infancy. Left children, Mrs. F. C. Malin, Eugene, Reuben Jr., & Wilbur Miller, all of Owensboro. Buried April 19 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [04-18, 04-20, 05-04, 05-25 & 07-13-1915 "OM": Mother a Ford. Wife died 3 years ago.]
- Miller, Richard P. 02-28-1906 H3 03-02-1906 R3 "Dick". Died Feb 23 from paralysis of heart in Owensboro. Age 40. Born Ohio County near Hartford. Stenographer & teacher. Married Miss Christian of McHenry. Left wife, 2 children, mother, Mrs. Elvira Miller of McHenry, brother, W. B. of Owensboro, Marvin of Palestine, TX & D. Miller of Beaver Dam, & sister, Mrs. Charles Carson of McHenry. Buried Feb 24 family burying ground 2 miles west of Hartford near McHenry. [02-24, 02-25 & 03-04-1906 "OM": Moved to Owensboro 15 years ago.]
- Miller, Robert 05-27-1908 H4 Killed at Glen Dean about 2 years ago by Vandry Mirkle Powell, who was sentenced to 10 years in prison. [03-21, 03-22-1907 & 05-28-1908 "OM": Shot & killed 16 March 1907. Age 21. Son of Dud Miller.]
- Miller, Robert A. 09-17-1909 R2 Died Aug 12 at home at Horse Branch. Born 18 April 1839 Ohio County. Married 1st Nancy J. Raley & 2nd Mrs. D. T. Knox, who was born Ohio County but lived Missouri at time of marriage. Left wife & children, Mrs. G. R. Brady of Irvington, William A. Miller of Millwood & John P. Miller of Louisville. Buried Old Salem burying ground.
- Miller, Robert Crittenden

 08-24-1910 H1

 Died of bowel trouble Aug 16 at home on St. Ann Street in Owensboro. Age 51. Born 13 Aug 1859 Daviess County. Son of P. J. & Julia Miller. Father built Miller Tobacco Factory on 6th Street. Left wife, son, P. J. Palmer Miller, daughters, Stella & Susie Ree Miller, brother, W. Ed Miller of Kansas City, MO & Phil J. Miller of Owensboro, & sister, Mrs. Mary Smith. Uncle of Mrs. Willard Bates of Owensboro. [08-17, 08-18 & 08-21-1910 "OM".]
- Miller, Roy H. 07-10-1912 H3 07-17-1912 H3 07-12-1912 R3 Died of paralysis July 9 at home of brother-in-law, Ira Bean, at Hartford. Age 26-11-9. Left father, Judge James P. Miller, brother, Prof. P. Cleburn Miller of Abilene, TX, & sisters, Mrs. Ira D. Bean & Mrs. J. C. Iler of Hartford. Buried beside mother July 10 at Paxton graveyard 3 miles south of Beaver Dam. See also 06-26-1912 H5 [07-18-1912 "OM".]
- Miller, Samuel 02-22-1905 H2 Killed in fight with Grayson Layman near Millwood on Feb 16, throat was cut. Age 65. [02-17-1905 & 01-18-1906 "OM".]
- Miller, Samuel M. ["Rev."] 10-09-1918 H1 Died of Spanish Influenza Oct 7 in Owensboro. Methodist minister. Burial at Campbellsville. [10-08, 10-09, 10-22 & 12-08-1918 "OM".]
- Miller, Susan 07-14-1909 H5 07-23-1909 R1 Owensboro: She & brother, Richard Bell, died July 11 within same hour. She was 74 & died of paralysis at home of son, J. H. Miller, on Walnut Street. Widow of Tobe Miller. Left sons, Andrew, J. H. & Eldred Miller & daughter, Mrs. Lee Holland of Lewisport. Buried July 13 Herbert. [07-13 & 07-14-1909 "OM".]
- Miller, Susan D. 10-19-1906 R1 11-02-1906 R2 11-02-1906 R4 01-16-1907 H4 01-18-1907 R7 Died of complication of troubles Oct 17 at home near Beda. Born 20 Nov 1844. Left husband, Ambrose G. Miller, 2 sons & 2 sisters. Buried Oct 18 Carson burying ground. [10-24 & 10-25-1906 "OM": Susan Dana Miller died of consumption.]
- Miller, Thelma Sunshine 03-27-1914 R4 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Luther Miller died.
- Miller, Tina (Greer) 04-25-1917 H8 04-27-1917 R4 Ralph: Died April 19 in Texas. Born Ohio County. Daughter of John Greer. Left husband, Jack L. Miller, & 7 children. Buried April 25 Antioch cemetery in Ohio County. [04-21-1917 "OM".]
- Miller, Tobe
 01-08-1909 R8 Herbert: Buried Dec 27 Panther Creek graveyard. Resident Owensboro. Uncle of John S. Miller, Reuben A. Miller & James Burton of Owensboro. [12-31-1908 "OM".]
- Miller, Wess 06-25-1919 H8 06-20-1919 R8 Horse Branch: Died June 17 at home near Horse Branch. About 80. Justice of peace in his district many years. Buried June 18.
- Miller, William 04-29-1914 H1 Shot & killed himself in Los Angeles, CA after shooting wife, who is in serious condition. They formerly lived Owensboro. [04-28-1914 "OM".]

- Miller, William Oscar 05-31-1911 H8 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Fred Miller of Hartford Route 4 died May 21. Buried family burying ground May 22.
- Milligan, Anna Katherine 12-10-1919 H1 12-05-1919 R1 12-12-1919 R4 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Everett Milligan of East No Creek died Dec 2. Age 3. Buried Dec 3 Mt. Carmel.
- Milligan, Martha Emma 10-04-1905 H2 Herbert: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. H. Milligan died Sep 26. Buried Sep 27 here in Panther Creek cemetery. [09-30-1905 "OM": Daughter of Henry Milligan died of bilious remittent fever. Age 14 months.]
- Milligan, Washington 01-07-1903 H3 01-16-1903 R1 Died Jan 2. Lived Herbert. Buried Jan 3 Miller burying ground at Panther Creek Church.
- Millner, Lon
 04-29-1914 H8 Hopewell: Mason. Buried April 24 Rockport.
 Millner, Mrs. P. A.
 05-23-1917 H8 Ceralvo: Died May 10 at home of daughter,
 Nina Bennett, in Livermore. Buried Ceralvo.
- Mills, Ashford W. 06-12-1918 H8 06-14-1918 R4 Died of leakage of heart June 7 at home in Alexander neighborhood 2 & 1/2 miles from Hartford. Age 73. Born Ohio County. Union soldier in Civil War. Left wife & 6 children. Buried June 8 Alexander. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$6 for service in Civil War.
- Mills, C. W.

 11-16-1910 H5 Died of heart failure Nov 13 at Owensboro.
 Buried Nov 15 Fordsville. [11-15 & 11-16-1910 "OM": Columbus W. Mills. Age 34. Left wife,
 1 child, Ella B. Mills, parents, Mr. & Mrs. John J. Mills, brother, James W. Mills of Owensboro,
 & sisters, Mrs. Z. Goodman of Evansville, IN, Mary O'Neal of Owensboro & Mrs. Polly
 Goodman of Spencer County, IN. Buried Clark cemetery near Fordsville.]
- Mills, Mary E. 06-18-1902 H2 Settlement of estate recorded.
- Mills, May ["Miss"] 05-12-1909 H1 Died of tuberculosis May 8 at home of brother-in-law, T. E. McQuarry, at Bell's Run. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. A. W. Mills of Alexander neighborhood. Buried May 9 Alexander cemetery.
- Milner, Audrey 06-02-1915 H8 Daughter of Mrs. Jennie Milner of Rockport recently died.
- Milner, Jennie 06-08-1917 R4 Killed June 6 when auto was struck by traction car at Watson's Crossing 3 miles north of Henderson. Age 17. Also killed Duncan Clore, 16, Louise Holloway, 17 & Nellie Baskett, 16. [06-07 & 06-08-1917 "OM".]
- Milner, P. A. 04-01-1903 H2 03-27-1903 R2 03-27-1903 R3 Ceralvo: Died of consumption March 20 at home here. About 70. Union soldier in Civil War. Left wife & 7 children. Buried here. [03-25-1903 "OM": Age 80.]
- **Minton, Alonzo** 03-14-1917 H1 Died of complication of diseases March 9. Lived Hartford Route 2. Left 5 daughters, 2 are married. Buried Bethel graveyard.
- Minton, c/o Hardin 08-12-1903 H3 08-14-1903 R2 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Hardin Minton of Jingo died last Thursday & buried Bethel Friday.
- Minton, James P. 02-13-1907 H6 02-08-1907 R4 Resolutions for him by Schroader Schoolhouse Local Union & Rosine Local.
- Minton, Matilda (Gray) 07-23-1913 H6 Died of typhoid fever July 20. Lived near Centertown. Daughter of J. H. Gray of Hartford. Left husband, Henry Minton, & several children. Buried July 21 Bethel Church burying ground.
- Minton, Nehemiah, Sr. 02-08-1905 H3 Died of infirmities Jan 31 at home of daughter at McHenry. Age 87. Had voted 16 times for President, all on Democratic ticket.
- Minton, s/o Henry

 10-10-1913 R4 Edwards Schoolhouse: Little son of Henry

 Minton of Centertown buried Oct 4 Bethel.
- Miracle, Cal 09-04-1912 H1 Killed in electric chair at Eddyville prison Aug 30. In Aug 1911 in Bell County murdered Matthew Jones & Mrs. Dulcie Partin.
- Mirrick, Zeke

 06-15-1904 H3 Died after being beaten by brother, Robert Mirrick, at Wallonia in Trigg County. [06-10-1904 "OM": Ezekiel Mirrick died June 9. Age 60. Union soldier in Civil War.]
- Mitchell, Ben T. 04-30-1902 H3 Died April 14 in eastern part of county.
- Mitchell, c/o Dan 10-09-1903 R3 Taffy: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Dan Mitchell died Sep 29, 7-weeks-old. Buried Union Grove.
- Mitchell, Clint 11-05-1913 H8 Accidentally shot to death several weeks ago at shooting gallery in Evansville, IN by Miss Mary Wright. Lived Boonville, IN.

- Mitchell, d/o Archie 03-31-1915 H12 Olaton: Two-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Archie Mitchell died of diphtheria March 26. The 2nd child they have lost from same illness in 2 years. Buried Olaton cemetery.
- Mitchell, Edwin

 05-31-1916 H5

 06-14-1916 H3 His widow, Fannie Mitchell of Fordsville, since his death has had 5 illegitimate children, they and their fathers are Myrtle, age 16 by James Dunn, Clyda, 14, by Powell Tabeling, Ida, 10, by Leslie Burdette, Forest, 5, by John Toland & Herman, 4 months, by Charles W. Whitler. Her daughter, Miss Ruth Mitchell, 21, also has Juanita, 2 & 1/2 months by the same Charles W. Whitler.
- Mitchell, Emmett 09-20-1912 R5 Olaton: Son of Archie & Florence Mitchell died of diphtheria Sep 13. Age 1-11-25. Buried Olaton Baptist Church.
- Mitchell, Gussie (Woodward) 10-12-1910 H5 10-19-1910 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of puerperal fever Oct 5. Left husband, Z. Wilbur Mitchell, son (age 2), daughter (age 3 weeks), mother, Mrs. C. E. Woodward, 2 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Oct 6 cemetery here. See also 10-05-1910 H5 [10-06-1910 "OM".]
- Mitchell, Jane ["Mrs."] 08-23-1911 H8 08-25-1911 R8 Eastview: Died of old age Aug 13. Buried Barnett's Creek cemetery.
- Mitchell, John J. ["Dr."] 11-24-1909 H4 11-24-1909 H8 11-26-1909 R8 Beaver Dam: Died Nov 18. Age 62. Born 1847 Hancock County. Father a doctor & Methodist minister. Parents had 10 boys & 5 girls, 1 died infancy. Married Miss Edna DeJarnett in May 1870, a native of Hancock County, 8 children born. Moved to Beaver Dam in 1871. Mason. Left 2 children, Mamie Mitchell & Mrs. Jessie Cannon of Owensboro, brothers, Dr. G. F. of Beaver Dam, Rev. F. A. of Providence & Thomas G. Mitchell of near Hawesville, & sister, Mrs. Nancy J. Williams of Evansville, IN. Buried Beaver Dam cemetery. See also 03-26-1890 H4 graduated from University of Louisville in 1875 & "OCN" 09-21-1956 p7D. [11-26-1909 "OM".]
- Mitchell, Joseph 05-01-1912 H8 05-10-1912 R6 Died of dropsy April 24 at home at Olaton. Left wife & 3 children. Buried April 25 Acton graveyard.
- Mitchell, Julia

 01-15-1919 H1

 01-10-1919 R1

 Died of infirmities Jan 8 at home of niece, Mrs. George D. Mattingly, in Owensboro. Age 94. Born 1 Sep 1824 near Hartford. Widow of Thomas Mitchell, who died about 35 years ago. Survived by nieces, Mrs. Mattingly of Owensboro, Misses Mattie & Willie Harbison & Mrs. Anna Scott of Shelbyville. Buried Jan 9 Milton Taylor cemetery near Hartford. [01-09 & 02-20-1919 "OM": Aunt of Maggie S. T. Mattingly. Niece of Milton Taylor.]
- Mitchell, Lawrence 05-13-1914 H1 10-07-1914 H5 Brother-in-law, James Brown, in McLean County being tried for his murder near West Louisville. [04-01, 04-04, 04-05-1914 & 05-13-1915 "OM": Shot & killed March 31. Left wife & father, Down Mitchell.]
- Mitchell, Lonnie 07-26-1905 H2 Eastview: Died of consumption July 17. Left wife & 1 child. Buried July 18 Bell's Run cemetery.
- Mitchell, Mrs. Arthur 10-30-1918 H1 Horse Branch: Mother of Willie & Mack Bruner died. Funeral at Olaton.
- Mitchell, Robert T. 06-09-1911 R1 Dixon: Struck & killed by train near Sebree. Left wife & 4 children.
- Mitchell, s/o Charles 08-02-1911 H4 Son of Charles Mitchell of Livermore drowned recently in Green River. Age 10. His 2nd child to drown. [07-25-1911 "OM".]
- Mitchell, s/o Sam 06-30-1911 R4 Olaton: Son of Sam & Rachel Mitchell died June 20 at Owensboro. Age 6. Buried June 21 Payton cemetery near here.
- Mitchell, Samuel 09-07-1904 H3 09-02-1904 R8 Jingo: Died Aug 25 of stomach & bowel trouble. Mail carried from Sulphur Springs to Jingo since post office was established here. Left wife & 5 children. Property of estate to be sold at late residence near Jingo by administrator, A. C. Crumes. See also 07-20-1904 H3 [08-31-1904 "OM".]
- Mitchell, Sherley 07-24-1907 H1 Hopkinsville: Accidentally shot to death July 19 while hunting. Age 17. Son of W. E. Mitchell of Herndon. [07-20-1907 "OM": Killed by lightning.]
- Mitchell, Sue

 12-12-1917 H1

 12-14-1917 R5

 Died of pneumonia Dec 5
 at home of I. B. Ellis near Heflin. Age 60. Left sons, Lawrence & Clarence Mitchell. Taken to
 Livermore for burial. [12-16-1917 "OM".]

- Mitchell, Sue E. 05-28-1902 H3 06-06-1902 R3 04-14-1905 R8 Died of tumor of stomach May 21 at home in Beaver Dam. Wife of Dr. George F. Mitchell. Buried Liberty. Will recorded Ohio County.
- Mitchell, T. C. 04-24-1907 H4 Died of blood poisoning at Bowling Green.

 Mitchell, William 03-01-1916 H8 Fordsville: Died Feb 19. Lived Ellmitch.

 Buried Fordsville cemetery.
- Mitchell, William 06-06-1917 H8 Olaton: Died May 27 near here. Age 72. Left wife, sons, Arthur, Archie & Fred Mitchell, 2 daughters & brothers, J. B. of Dundee & John Mitchell of Coffeyville, KS. Buried Olaton cemetery.
- Mobberly, Harold

 02-28-1906 H2 Died when home in Grayson County at Long Grove burned. Age 10, invalid. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. W. E. Mobberly, & grandfather, Tom Mobberly. [02-17-1906 "OM": Son of William Mobley died of burns Feb 16 near West Clifty.]
- **Mobley, W. E.** 05-03-1911 H4 Died of old age April 22 at home at Elkton in Todd County. Well known minister of Christian Church. [04-23-1911 "OM".]
- **Molloy, Samuel C.** 03-30-1904 H2 Killed by train March 27 at Glasgow Junction. Lawyer of Kuttawa.
- Monaghan, James B. ["Rev."] 07-29-1903 H2 Died July 25 at Wilmington, DE, where he went about year ago. Former pastor of St. Lawrence Catholic Church in Daviess County. [07-25-1903 "OM".]
- Monarch, Bettie (England) 03-03-1915 H4 Owensboro: Died of burns Feb 27. Age 64. Daughter of W. G. England of Lebanon. Left husband, Richard Monarch, age 77. [02-28, 03-02, 05-20, 08-21-1915 & 03-11-1916 "OM".]
- Monarch, Daniel 04-06-1910 H1 04-08-1910 R4 Committed suicide by shooting himself April 5 at home of father-in-law, George D. Mattingly, on South Frederica Street in Owensboro. About 75. Father at one time one of largest distillers in country. Left wife, formerly Miss Pauline Mattingly, 5 children, mother, Mrs. M. V. Monarch, 2 brothers & 1 sister. [04-05 & 04-06-1910 "OM".]
- **Monroe, c/o Harry** 03-19-1919 H8 Rosine: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Harry Monroe died March 7.
- Monroe, Felix

 06-18-1902 H3

 06-13-1902 R2

 Died of Bright's disease
 June 7 at Leitchfield, where moved few weeks ago from Beaver Dam, where he had operated
 planing mill. Age 56. Father of Harry Monroe. Buried June 8 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- Monroe, Ida Ruth (Ashby) 07-17-1907 H5 07-19-1907 R1 Wife of Birch Monroe of near Horton died July 15. Infant child died same day, about 40 minutes old. Age 24-3-23. Only daughter of Henry M. & Mary A. Ashby. Married Oct 1906. Husband son of late John Monroe. Left husband, parents & 1 brother. They were buried July 16 in same grave at Bethel cemetery.
- Monroe, John J., Sr. 01-03-1900 H3 01-05-1900 R3 Died of complication of diseases Dec 30 at home near Horton. Buried Dec 31 Bethel burying ground. See also 07-23-1902 H2 great-grandfather of Miss Susan Monroe was cousin of President James Monroe, she has resided Bowling Green past 4 years, formerly of Ohio County, niece of Mrs. B. L. D. Guffy.
- Monroe, Mrs. William 02-28-1908 R4 Olaton: Recently died. Mother of J. J. Monroe of New Orleans, LA.
- Montgomery, Edward 04-17-1912 H3 Fell from train & killed April 10 at Nortonville. Lived Muskegon, MI. Left wife. [04-11-1912 "OM".]
- **Moore, d/o Temp** 05-10-1916 H8 Beaver Dam: Funeral May 7 at Salem Church in Butler County.
- Moore, Eliza Ellen
 11-12-1913 H5
 11-14-1913 R1
 Died Nov 7 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Age 76. Married W. H. Moore, 25 Dec 1865, 4 sons & 1 daughter born. Daughter, Mrs. E. W. Ford died 2 Oct 1911 & son died infancy. Left husband & sons, E. P. & John T. Moore, of Hartford & W. D. Moore of New York City. Buried Nov 8 Oakwood cemetery.
- Moore, Ella 09-30-1914 H4 Died of heart trouble Sep 24. Lived Whitesville. Left sons, Frank Moore of Stanley, Moorman & Carol Moore of Dubuque, IA. [09-25 & 10-01-1914 "OM".]

- Moore, Jesse 10-16-1907 H5 10-18-1907 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. George Moore of just south of Whitesville suffocated after swallowing moth. Age 10. Buried Oct 12 family cemetery. [10-13-1907 "OM".]
- **Moore, John** 12-25-1901 H2 Accidentally killed by premature discharge of powder in Arnold coal mine at Spottsville in Henderson County. Miner. Left wife & several children. [12-21-1901 "OM".]
- Moore, John D. 02-21-1906 H3 Killed Feb 15 when slate fell on him at St. Bernard Coal Company mines at Earlington. Worked at mine 25 years. Left wife. [02-17-1906 "OM".]
- **Moore, John Wilson** 02-19-1908 H8 Hopewell: Died Feb 12 at home in Taylortown. Buried Feb 14 Taylortown cemetery.
- **Moore, Joseph** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District. (Black)
- **Moore, Julia** ["Miss"] 11-11-1903 H3 Rockport: Died of consumption Nov 3 at home of Mrs. Mary Neel, 3 miles south of here. Taken to Hopewell for burial.
- **Moore, Morbrey (Crowe)** 11-06-1918 H5 Died of influenza last week. Age 40. Daughter of Harrison Crowe. Wife of Vernon Moore. Taken to Horse Branch for burial.
- Moore, Mrs. John 03-15-1905 H2 Olaton: Died March 10. Left husband & 6 little children. Buried March 11 Smith graveyard.
- Moore, Mrs. Preston 02-15-1911 H3 Committed suicide Feb 8 by drowning herself in well at home in McLean County. About 60. [02-10-1911 "OM".]
- Moore, Nannie ["Miss"] 01-22-1902 H3 01-24-1902 R3 Died of pneumonia Jan 18 at home near Narrows. Age 59. Sister of Col. W. H. Moore of Hartford. Buried Jan 19 Tabor burying ground.
- Moore, Nellie (White)
 06-30-1909 H1
 06-30-1909 H5
 07-14-1909 H4
 12-22-1909 H1
 07-02-1909 R1
 07-16-1909 R6
 12-31-1909 R2
 Died of pulmonary tuberculosis
 June 27 at home of father-in-law, W. H. Moore, on Union Street in Hartford. Born 4 Sep 1876
 Canada. Married W. D. Moore, 21 Oct 1908, in Louisville. Buried Oakwood cemetery. See also
 06-02-1909 H5
 [06-29-1909 "OM": Left husband, parents of Quebec, Canada & brother, George
 H. White, manager of French Lick Springs Hotel.]
- Moore, Thomas J. 04-18-1917 H1 Died of peritonitis April 16 at Frankfort. Serving in Senate of KY Legislature representing Breckinridge, Hancock & Meade Counties. Elected Circuit Court Clerk of Breckinridge County in 1902 & served 6 years.
- Moore, Victoria (Dunlap) 08-18-1909 H1 08-20-1909 R1 08-27-1909 R1 Central City: Shot & killed Aug 12 at home 10 miles west of here. Age 50. Daughter of Morton Dunlap of Pleasant Hill neighborhood in Muhlenberg County. Married 3 times, 1st Adam Uzzle, 2nd Mr. Stewart, & 3rd A. L. Moore. Left husband & 1 child, Adam Uzzle. [08-21 & 11-18-1909 "OM": Husband & Gene Haley arrested for the killing but later acquitted.]
- Moore, William H. 05-31-1911 H8 Died of Bright's disease May 26 at Hopkinsville. Age 65. Born Christian County. Resident Owensboro many years, where connected with several banks. [05-27 & 05-28-1911 "OM".]
- Moore, William H. 05-23-1917 H1 05-18-1917 R1 05-25-1917 R5 Died of uraemic poisoning May 17 at home of son in Hartford. Age 75. Born 11 Nov 1841. Brother-in-law of Jake Duke. Wife, a Miss Duke, died several years ago. Left sons, John T. of Elizabethtown, Edward P. of Akron, OH & William of New York City. Buried May 19 Oakwood cemetery at Hartford. See also 09-22-1911 R6B&18B since July 1902 has operated grocery in Hartford, John T. Moore born Hartford, cashier of Bank of Hartford, elected county treasurer in 1910, married Miss Mamie A. Ross & has 2 daughters. [05-19 & 05-20-1917 "OM".]
- **Moorman, C. P.** 02-21-1917 H3 Died at home in Louisville. Born Breckinridge County. Liquor dealer. [02-15 & 02-18-1917 "OM": Charles P. Moorman.]
- Moorman, Clark

 11-23-1910 H1

 11-25-1910 R8

 Died following operation
 Nov 18 at city hospital in Owensboro. Age 50. Resident Muhlenberg County. Founder of town
 of Moorman. Left wife, daughter, Miss Katharine Moorman, & 3 sisters. Buried Moorman. [1119-1910 "OM".]

- Moorman, Evelynne 12-25-1918 H1 Renfrow: Daughter of Charles & Laura Moorman died of influenza Oct 31. Granddaughter of Mr. & Mrs. T. G. Wilson, who lost another grandson 3 months ago.
- Moorman, Henry A. 12-27-1918 R1 Died of tuberculosis Dec 15 at home of parents near Hartford. Age 25. Discharged from Army at Camp Shelby, MS last spring. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. T. Moorman, 7 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Oakwood cemetery.
- Moorman, James N. 05-06-1903 H3 Died April 30 at home of son, A. C., near South Carrollton. Age 78. Left 2 other children, Mrs. W. P. Robertson of near South Carrollton & Mrs. S. F. Howey of Central City. [05-01 & 05-03-1903 "OM".]
- Morehead, C. L. 07-13-1904 H3 Died last week at home in Owensboro. Age 68. Moved there 10 years ago from South Carrollton, where he had been merchant 30 years. Left wife & 2 daughters. [07-09-1904 "OM": Charles Louis Morehead died July 8.]
- **Morehead, R. W.** ["**Rev.**"] 11-23-1910 H5 Died at Princeton. Age 76. Baptist minister. Buried Pembroke.
- Moreland, John H. 05-01-1912 H1 Died of paralysis April 26 in Daviess County, lived Spice Knob neighborhood near Yelvington. Age 72. Born 9 Nov 1839 Shelby County. Son of William & Nancy Moreland. Served Confederate Army in Civil War, enlisted 1861 & paroled 1865 at Charlottesville. Moved to Daviess County 1866. Married Miss Marie Riddle, 2 April 1867, 4 children born. Left wife, 3 children & 1 brother. [04-27 & 04-28-1912 "OM".]
- **Morgan, C. C.** 12-22-1915 H1 Greensburg: He, William A. & Charles F. Buckner, all of here, died in fire at Seventh Avenue Hotel Dec 8 in Louisville.
- **Morgan, Edmund** ["Capt."] 02-24-1911 R1 Died Feb 18 at Kokomo, IN. Commanded Federal gunboat, Springfield, which during Civil War bombarded Hawesville on 23 July 1863.
- Morgan, Isaac 03-23-1904 H2 Henderson: Shot & killed here March 21 by James Milam. Reportedly in self defense. [03-22-1904 "OM".]
- **Morgan, Jennie Davison** 12-03-1913 H5 Died of catarrh of stomach Nov 18 at home at Falls of Rough. Left husband, son, 2 brothers & sister. Buried Nov 19 family burying ground.
- **Morgan, Van B.** 09-29-1915 H5 Dundee: Died Sep 24 few miles from here in Beech Valley neighborhood. Buried Sep 25 near home. See also 02-25-1891 H3
- Morgan, Walter 08-25-1905 R1 Killed Aug 19 by train 3 miles from Central City. About 25 & single. Son of Tom Morgan of Earlington. [08-22-1905 "OM".]
- Morgan, Warner S. 08-30-1905 H2 Pleasant Ridge: Died of stomach trouble Aug 24 at home near here. Age 80. Buried Aug 25 New Bethel. [08-25-1905 "OM": Died of cancer of stomach.]
- Morgan, William Dorsey
 07-12-1907 R1 Died July 1. Union soldier in Civil War.
 Morman, Jessie
 10-07-1904 R1 In Ohio County T. E. Cooper administrator of estate.
- Morris, Austin

 05-25-1910 H5

 05-27-1910 R5

 Died of consumption May
 19 at home near Horse Branch. Age 26. Left wife, 3 small children, & brother, V. G. Morris of
 Owensboro. [05-21, 05-26 & 05-28-1910 "OM".]
- **Morris, c/o P. P.** 10-23-1903 R3 Livermore: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. O. P. Morris died of cholera infantum Oct 16.
- **Morris, Clarence** 05-09-1917 H1 He & Charles McLain killed by lightning in Calloway County near Vealsburg. [05-08-1917 "OM".]
- Morris, Emma ["Miss"] 04-26-1905 H2 05-03-1905 H1 04-28-1905 R1 05-05-1905 R1 Olaton: Died of consumption April 20 at Mt. Vernon. Buried April 21 Axton graveyard beside parents, 2 brothers & a sister.
- **Morris, Ewen** 02-07-1902 R3 03-18-1904 R1 Died of heart failure Feb 3 at home near Baizetown. Age 77. Buried Feb 4 Fairview burying ground. S. A. Anderson administrator of estate. [02-08-1902 "OM".]
- Morris, Florence ["Miss"] 12-08-1911 R5 02-21-1912 H1 02-21-1912 H8 10-30-1912 H5 10-25-1912 R5 Died Dec 6 at home of Bunk Smith at Horse Branch as result of operation performed by Dr. Charles Deweese, who was indicted for manslaughter but charges later dismissed. Age 16. Parents deceased. Left a grandfather.

- Morris, Frank
 02-21-1902 R3
 02-28-1902 R1
 Died of consumption Feb
 10. Age 22-4-15. Past 5 or 6 years lived with uncle J. B. Mitchell. Parents & 2 sisters deceased.
 Left sisters, Alice & Emma Morris. Buried Feb 11 Axton graveyard.
- **Morris, Hardin** 05-26-1909 H4 Herbert: Died May 20 at home near Ensor. [05-21 & 05-22-1909 "OM".]
- Morris, Herman

 10-31-1917 H4

 10-31-1917 H8

 11-02-1917 R5

 06-04-1919 H4

 05-30-1919 R1

 08-22-1919 R1

 Died of tuberculosis Oct 26 at home of father, J. T.

 Morris, near Concord. Age 18. Recently released from Army due to health. Brother of Ernest Morris. Buried Oct 27 Concord Church. [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Morris, Irvin

 10-16-1918 H1

 10-16-1918 H5

 10-18-1918 R5

 Died of Spanish Influenza Oct 10. About 27. Lived Horse Branch. Wife, Pearl, daughter of P. M. Heath. Left wife, 2 children & parents. Little son, James, died of same Oct 14. Wife is not expected to live. Buried Leach cemetery.
- **Morris, James Murphy** 08-15-1900 H3 Committed suicide by shooting himself in Fulton County because he thought his child was dead. [08-12-1900 "OM".]
- Morris, Mary ["Miss"] 03-18-1903 H3 05-06-1903 H3 06-03-1903 H2 03-20-1903 R3 04-24-1903 R1 05-08-1903 R3 Died of consumption March 15 at home near Jingo. About 17. Survived by parents Mr. & Mrs. William Morris. Buried March 16 Milton Taylor graveyard. Funeral sermon preached at Concord Church on May 31.
- **Morris, Mary** ["Mrs."] 11-13-1907 H1 Died at Arthur in Edmonson County. Age 84. Lived on same farm past 55 years.
- Morris, Maud ["Miss"] 12-02-1903 H2 12-04-1903 R5 She & Mrs. W. P. Warren died Nov 28 in fire at Central City. Age 17. [11-29-1903 "OM": Maud daughter of J. H. Morris. Buried Prospect cemetery in Jefferson County.]
- **Morris, Mitch** 09-21-1910 H1 Cleveland Haycraft in Grayson County found not guilty of being an assessor in his murder.
- Morris, Mrs. J. W. 05-14-1915 R5 Recently died. Lived Hartford Route 2. Left husband & children.
- Morris, Sam
 04-06-1917 R8 Cromwell: Died April 1. Age 95. (Black)
 Morris, W. H.
 04-01-1914 H5 04-03-1914 R1 Died of pneumonia March
 24. Age 75. Lived Ceralvo. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry, from 1861 to 1865.
 Left wife, 2 sons & 3 daughters. Buried March 25 family cemetery. [04-02-1914 "OM".]
- Morris, William 09-27-1905 H2 Central City: Son of Thomas Morris died Sep 20 from paralysis of bowels cause by kick of horse. Age 6. [09-22-1905 "OM".]
- Morrison, c/o Jim 08-17-1904 H2 Herbert, Aug 13: Little child died Tuesday of scarlet fever. Buried same afternoon at Lyonia. Three other children of family are ill of same. [08-25-1904 "OM": Two children of James Morrison of Reynolds area have died of scarlet fever within past 2 weeks.]
- Morrison, E. N. 05-19-1915 H5 06-11-1915 R5 Died of Bright's disease May 13 at home in Fordsville. Left wife & several children. Will recorded Ohio County. [05-30-1915 "OM".]
- **Morrison, Elizabeth** ["Mrs."] 05-20-1908 H5 Recently died at home in Baden, WV. Aunt of Thomas Marks of Hartford. [05-21-1908 "OM".]
- Morrison, Tilden
 07-28-1909 H1
 07-30-1909 R1
 07-30-1909 R8
 Died July
 25 of injuries received day before in train wreck at Askins Station near Fordsville. Age 32.
 Brakeman for Louisville, Henderson & St. Louis Railroad. Son of Mr. & Mrs. E. N. Morrison of
 Fordsville. Brother of Jack & Harry Morrison of Fordsville, C. E. Morrison of Hartford, Albert &
 Winfield Morrison, policeman in Owensboro, Will Morrison of Beaver Dam & Mrs. J. H. Spurrier
 of Oklahoma City, OK. Mason. Buried July 26 Fordsville. [07-25-1909 "OM": S. J. Morrison.]
- Morrow, Mrs. R. A. 05-29-1901 H2 Elkton: She, her daughter, Ruth L., age 7, & Miss Janie Craig drowned May 24 in Dud's Branch near Allegre nine miles north of here. [05-26-1901 "OM".]
- Morton, Alonzo L. 11-14-1900 H3 11-09-1900 R3 03-21-1919 R1 "Lonnie". Died of paralysis Nov 7 at home in Hartford. Born 14 April 1837 near Hartford. Grandfather came to old Fort Hartford in 1798. Brother, Preston Morton, killed at Battle of Shiloh in Civil War. In 1860 appointed Ohio County Circuit Court clerk to fill term of late brother, John D.

- Morton, subsequently elected 3 times to office. Married Miss Sallie Harris in Hardin County on 3 Oct 1872, she died 19 April 1889. Three children born survive, Mrs. Marvin (Eva) Bean, Misses Bessie & Florence Morton. Also left brother, Dr. J. C. Morton of Hartford & sisters, Mrs. Byron Chapman & Mrs. C. L. Green of Mount Vernon, IL. Buried Nov 8 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Morton, James I.** 12-21-1917 R1 Died Dec 18 at home near Fordsville. About 70. Brother of Rev. Thomas Morton of Oakes in northern part of county.
- Morton, James Shanks ["Dr."] 12-10-1913 H5 12-12-1913 R1 Died of pneumonia Dec 5 at home of niece, Miss Bessie Morton, in Hartford. Age 85. Born old Morton home at corner of Liberty & Center Streets in Hartford, recently torn down to make room for new Methodist Church. Son of Isaac & Sarah (Harris) Morton. Physician & surgeon. Went to California during gold rush of 1849. Returned to KY 1857. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Buried Dec 6 Oakwood cemetery. See also 03-26-1890 H4 graduated from University of Louisville 1850, 10-19-1904 H3, 10-21-1904 R1 born 24 May 1828 & "OCN" 09-21-1956 p5D. [12-09-1913 "OM".]
- Morton, John 01-08-1908 H1 Smothered to death Jan 3 when sand bank caved in at Murray Tile plant in Cloverport. Age 30. Son of Henry L. Morton. Married Miss May Triplette of Glen Dean 3 years ago. Left wife & brothers, Charles & Jesse Morton. [01-04-1908 "OM".]
- Morton, John 10-03-1917 H5 10-05-1917 R1 10-05-1917 R8 Shot & killed Sep 29 at Hayti in fight with brother-in-law, John Louis Parks, who it was ruled acted in self defense. Left wife, Lydia Parks Morton. (Black) [09-30-1917 "OM": Also survived by daughter & uncle, Cal Thomas.]
- Morton, John D. 02-07-1906 H3 Died of paralysis of heart Feb 5 at home on Elm Street in Owensboro. Age 62. [02-06-1906 "OM".]
- Morton, John P. ["Judge"] 10-23-1901 H3 10-18-1901 R3 11-08-1901 R4 Died of diabetes Oct 16 at home in Hartford. Age 58. Union soldier in Civil War, Corporal, Co. B, 17th KY Infantry. Served two terms as County Judge of Ohio County, elected Aug 1890 & 1894. Left wife & children. Buried Oct 7 Oakwood cemetery. See also 02-19-1892 R1 born 1841 Ohio County near South Carrollton, son of Jesse Morton & Sallie Paxton, who died when he was 4, lived with uncle until grown, sergeant in War, enlisted 1861 & mustered out 23 Jan 1865 at Louisville, married Miss Ella Austin 20 May 1866, have 8 children. [10-17-1901 "OM".]
- Morton, Mamie 01-17-1917 H3 Died Jan 15 at Hartford. Buried Hayti cemetery. (Black)
- Morton, Mrs. Willie E. (Kimbley) 12-25-1901 H3 01-01-1902 H2 Ceralvo: Died Dec 19 of consumption at home near here. About 27. When she was 2 her mother died. Left husband, father, Milton Kimbley of near here, brother, & cousin, Miss Margaret Fulkerson. Buried family burying ground. [12-26-1901 "OM".]
- Morton, s/o Prof. T. J. 02-28-1900 H3 03-02-1900 R3 One of twin boys born Feb 25/26 died Feb 27. Buried Oakwood Cemetery. See also 06-07-1899 H3 & 07-19-1899 H3 T. J. Morton married Miss Lucy C. Townsend 12 July 1899 at Cobden, IL.
- Morton, Sally A. 02-15-1918 R2 Died at home near Fordsville Feb 7. Age 59. Husband, J. I. Morton, died 18 Dec 1917. Buried Fordsville cemetery. [02-20-1918 "OM".]
- Morton, Samuel 07-20-1910 H3 07-22-1910 R8 Died of general debility July 18 at home at Fourth & Frederica Streets in Owensboro. Born 17 Oct 1840 Owensboro. Son of David Morton, who was born 1794, died 1858, & operated first dry goods store at Yellow Banks later Owensboro. Mother, Margaret Daniel, born 1804 & died 1845. Bookkeeper & I.R.S. worker. Left wife, formerly Lydia Barron, & daughter, Mrs. Charles W. Griffin of Helena, AR.
- Morton, Samuel 06-25-1913 H5 06-27-1913 R5 Died June 21 at home near Equality. Age 65. Mason. Married 43 years ago to Miss Susan Smith, 3 sons & 1 daughter born. Left wife, children, Mrs. T. R. Barnard of Hartford, Ross of Central City, John of Kronos & Vig Morton at home, brothers, L. C. Morton of Centertown & Richard "Dick" Morton of Texas, & sister, Mrs. Mollie Smith of Muhlenberg County. Buried June 22 Centertown cemetery.
- Morton, T. M. ["Rev."] 06-16-1909 H1 06-18-1909 R1 06-18-1909 R5 Died of paralysis June 11 at Livermore. Age 53. Became Baptist minister in 1881. Currently pastor of churches at Sugar Grove, South Hampton & Panther. Erected several churches including Pleasant Grove. Mason. Left wife, Laura, brothers, Richard of Dallas, TX, W. C. of Owensboro, V. B. Morton of Livermore, L. C. of Centertown & Sam Morton of Ceralvo & sisters, Mrs. Mollie Smith

- of Livermore & Mrs. Ida Paxton of Louisville. See also 06-04-1909 R1 [06-06, 06-12, 06-13, 06-15 & 06-20-1909 "OM": Buried Oak Hill cemetery at Livermore.]
- Morton, W. H. 08-22-1917 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself Aug 15 at Owensboro. About 61. Born St. Joseph, MO. Moved to Owensboro 20 years ago. Left wife, son, Claude Morton. [08-16 & 08-17-1917 "OM".]
- Morton, Will E.

 09-06-1905 H2

 09-06-1905 H3

 09-27-1905 H1

 09-27-1905 H2

 09-08-1905 R1

 09-08-1905 R4

 09-15-1905 R4

 09-22-1905 R1

 01-24-1906 H2

 02-28-1906 H2

 Died of congestion of lungs Sep 1 at home at Ceralvo, where he operated mercantile business. Age 32. Born Ceralvo neighborhood. Mason. Left wife, Price Morton, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Sam Morton, 1 child, 3 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Sep 2 Ceralvo cemetery. W. E. & Sam Morton administrators of estate. [09-07 & 09-21-1905 "OM".]
- Morton, William C. 08-10-1910 H2 "Buck". Died of general debility Aug 3 at home at 1405 West 2nd Street in Owensboro. Born 17 April 1840 Ohio County. Union soldier in Civil War, 3 years, 26th KY Infantry. Moved to Owensboro in April 1881. I.R.S. employee. Married Miss Sallie Dix, who survives with sons, W. D. of Dekoven, Henry L., Thomas, John & Sam Helm Morton, & daughter, Sallie Lewis Morton, all of Owensboro. See also 08-29-1877 H3 opens grocery in Hartford, 04-13-1881 H3 & 07-29-1903 H3 [08-04 & 09-20-1910 "OM": William Christopher Morton. Buried Elmwood cemetery.]
- Moseley, c/o W. R. 08-05-1903 H2 Eastview: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. W. R. Moseley died of flux July 28.
- Moseley, Charley 01-28-1903 H3 Died at home here of consumption.
- Moseley, Curtis

 07-12-1905 H5

 07-14-1905 R5

 Buford: "Kirt". Died of stomach trouble July 8 at home near Pleasant Ridge. Left wife, 4 sons, including Y. L. Moseley, attorney of Hartford, & 7 daughters. Buried July 9 Mt. Carmel. See also 12-30-1903 H3 Y. L. Moseley has moved from Buford to Hartford. [07-11-1905 "OM".]
- Moseley, D. P., Jr. 07-08-1903 H3 07-10-1903 R2 08-07-1903 R2 "Dill". Died of pneumonia July 1 near Cleo, OK. Went there about 3 months ago. Had lived Ohio County near Whitesville. About 25. Teacher. Parents live near Magan. Buried July 3 near Whitesville. [07-09-1903 "OM".]
- Moseley, Della 01-11-1918 R1 Died Jan 8 at home near Ohio County Poor Farm. Widow of John Sep Moseley, former deputy sheriff of Ohio County. [01-17 & 02-03-1918 "OM": Left son, C. S. Moseley, of Nortonville. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.]
- Moseley, Golda ["Miss"] 02-28-1906 H3 03-02-1906 R5 Died of consumption Feb 22. Lived with mother about 2 miles east of Hartford. Buried Feb 23 Oakwood cemetery. [03-01-1906 "OM".]
- Moseley, James R. 11-26-1913 H4 Died of pneumonia Nov 20 at home in Livermore. Born 25 Sep 1859 Livermore. Married Miss Minnie Rowan, 24 March 1886, 3 children born. Left wife & children, Browder & Misses Bessie & Francis Moseley, brother, Aaron Moseley of Calhoun & sister, Mrs. D. S. Greer of Louisville. [11-20 & 11-22-1913 "OM": Buried Oak Hill cemetery in Livermore.]
- **Moseley, John** 11-20-1908 R5 Son of Mrs. John Sep Moseley died of tuberculosis of brain Nov 17 at home just east of Hartford. Age 7. Buried Nov 18 Oakwood cemetery.
- Moseley, John Sep

 06-11-1902 H3 06-13-1902 R3 09-16-1903 H4 Died of complication of diseases June 5 at home about 2 miles east of Hartford. Buried Oakwood cemetery. Land of estate sold in 1903 by heirs, Della, Golda, Calvin, Dixie, Phillis, John & Albert Moseley. See also 06-04-1902 H3
- Moseley, Margaret Ann 09-26-1917 H4 09-21-1917 R4 Beech Valley: Died of inflammation of bowels Sep 18. About 70. Left husband, John R. Moseley, & several children. Buried Adaburg burying ground.
- Moseley, Mary Elizabeth 08-25-1915 H8 Dundee: Died of appendicitis Aug 16. Age 8 years & 10 months. Left parents, Willie & Laura Moseley, & 6-year-old sister. Buried Midkiff graveyard.
- Moseley, Nancy 02-28-1912 H1 Died of infirmities Feb 24 at home of daughter, Mrs. Elizabeth Leachman, near Cleopatra. Age 90. Born 8 Sep 1821. Married Robert C. Moseley, 11 June 1837, he died about 14 years ago. Left children, Mrs. Thornton Goode of

- Glenville, Mrs. Leachman, Mrs. Minerva Lytle of Cleopatra, Mrs. George Goode & William T. Moseley of Gainesville, FL, & grandchildren, Mrs. Ben J. Head, Mrs. Price Gibson & Mrs. James H. Davis. [02-25, 02-27 & 03-05-1912 "OM".]
- Moseley, Polly 04-14-1915 H5 Died April 11 at home in Hayti. Buried April 12. (Black)
- **Moseley, Preston** 03-05-1915 R2 W. D. Render administrator of estate in Ohio County.
- **Moseley, Sam** 06-12-1901 H3 Resident Hayti died of dropsy June 8. Buried June 10. (Black)
- **Moseley, Sam** 06-08-1917 R5 Died June 2 of pneumonia. Lived Hayti, where buried. (Black)
- Moseley, Sarah F. 07-29-1908 H5 07-31-1908 R5 Died of dysentery July 26 at home at Pleasant Ridge. Age 58. Husband, Curt Moseley, died about 2 years ago. Left 10 children, Misses Mattie, Ella, Nannie & Edith Moseley, Mrs. Ursula Hicks, Mrs. Victor Jarnagin, Yancy, lawyer of Hartford, Willard, Enos & Eldred Moseley. Buried July 28 Mt. Carmel cemetery. See also 06-24-1908 H5
- **Moseley, Sue Mal** ["Miss"] 08-14-1908 R8 Whitesville: Buried Cates cemetery here. [07-24-1908 "OM": Sue Mae Moseley died July 23. Age 30. Daughter of John W. Moseley.]
- **Moseley, Susanah** ["Mrs."] 05-20-1908 H5 Funeral next Sunday will be preached at Mt. Vernon Church. See also 02-02-1887 H3 E. P. Mosely, over 80, sent to asylum at Hopkinsville.
- Mosley, Kit 01-18-1918 R1 Died of gunshot Jan 13 in Ralph area. Accidentally shot by 12-year-old son. [01-16-1918 "OM": Shot accidentally by son, Columbus. Age 50. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Adaburg cemetery.]
- **Mosley, Peter** 12-13-1901 R3 Died of pneumonia Dec 5 at home near Bell's Run. Age 67. Mason. Left 8 children.
- Moss, Carlisle
 11-29-1912 R1 He & Henry Watson killed Nov 23 when buggy was struck by train at Meek's Crossing near Paducah. Age 18. Brother of Dolly, Flora & Herbert Moss & nephew of Kelly Moss. See also 11-24-1912 "OM".]
- Moss, Mrs. 11-06-1918 H8 Hopewell: Died Nov 3. Lived Rockport. Buried Hopewell.
- Motley, Jake 09-03-1913 H4 Shot & killed Aug 31 in Warren County. Eugene Hunt, a neighbor, arrested on suspicion. Left wife.
- Moxley, Alma

 10-01-1909 R7 Daughter of James Cicero Moxley & Maudie Lee Allen died of membranous croup & diphtheria Sep 16 at home of C. S. Moxley near Trisler. Age 1-7-29. Mother died of consumption May 9 in Fairview neighborhood. Buried beside mother at Midkiff cemetery (mother is also reported to have been buried at Mt. Vernon cemetery)
- **Moxley, Arthur G.** 08-22-1906 H1 08-17-1906 R1 Died July 15. Resolutions of respect by Shreve Union of American Society of Equity.
- Moxley, Cicero

 04-26-1918 R1

 05-03-1918 R5

 Died April 20 at home at Fordsville. Mason. Left wife & 2 children. Buried Pleasant Grove cemetery. Bessie Moxley administratrix of estate. [05-04-1918 "OM": James C. Moxley survived by wife, sons, James F., age 6 & William C., 3, father, 2 brothers & 6 sisters.]
- **Moxley, Isaac** 02-24-1915 H4 Olaton: Clem Moxley attended his brother's funeral at Shreve Feb 19.
- Moxley, Maude Lee (Allen)

 05-12-1909 H1

 05-14-1909 R1

 05-14-1909 R4

 05-21-1909 R8

 10-01-1909 R7

 Died of consumption May 9 at home at Fairview 3 miles west of Olaton. About 20. Daughter of George W. Allen of same area. Left husband, James Cicero Moxley, daughter, Alma (18-months-old), father, brother, Frank Allen of Render, & sister, Miss Daisy Allen of Massillon, OH. Buried May 10, 2 items report that burial was at Mt. Vernon cemetery but 2 other items give Midkiff cemetery). [05-14-1909 "OM".]
- Moxley, Mrs. Clem 06-17-1908 H4 Shreve: Died June 9. Buried Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Mudd, c/o Charles 07-28-1909 H1 Twin children of Mr. & Mrs. Charles Mudd died July 23 at Reed. Age 9 weeks. Buried Reed. [07-23-1909 "OM".]

- **Mudd, c/o Cora** 11-01-1918 R8 Centertown: Infant died of influenza Oct 24. Buried Oct 25 Centertown cemetery.
- Mullen, G. W. 05-11-1904 H2 05-06-1904 R4 05-13-1904 R1 Whitesville: Member of Mullen & Haynes Drug firm of Owensboro died San Diego, CA several weeks ago. Buried May 8 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [02-25-1904 "OM": George W. Mullen.]
- Mullen, Mrs. George 02-16-1910 H7 Olaton: Died in Texas, where she has been for her health. Sister of W. H. Lyons of here. [02-10, 02-23, 02-26, 02-27 & 03-01-1910 "OM": Died Feb 9 at San Angelo, TX. Also survived by sons, C. M. & G. E. Mullen, daughter, Mrs. J. Q. Haynes & sister, Mrs. G. W. Spurrier. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Mullikin, Truman Russell 07-05-1911 H5 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Charles W. Mullikin of McHenry died of ilicolitis June 30. Age 11 months & 1 day. Buried Fisher cemetery. [07-06-1911 "OM".]
- Mulnix, Edna (Hurt) 07-14-1915 H6 Died of consumption at Liverpool, WV. Daughter of Edgar Hurt. Married G. E. Mulnix in Louisville several months ago. Buried beside mother July 9 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- **Munger, Charles** 10-31-1917 H5 Died at Troy, IN. Age 72. Born Georgia. Formerly lived Fordsville. Left wife.
- **Munger, s/o John W.** 07-06-1917 R1 Hickman: He & son of Fannie Croft drowned in pond near here July 1.
- **Murch, Clarence Allen** 05-07-1919 H1 Child of Nate Murch drowned May 3 near Rosine. Age 18 months. Funeral at Rosine.
- Murl, John 05-09-1917 H8 Hopewell: Died May 3 at Central City. Born near Airdrie mines. Parents came from Scotland about 1856. Left wife, 3 sons & 2 daughters.
- Murmur, Henry 09-13-1905 H2 Killed in Daviess County near Masonville. Willis R. Shiekler found guilty of murder & given life in prison. [05-12-1905 "OM": Shot to death May 11.]
- **Murphy, Alice ["Miss"]** 12-03-1919 H1 Died of tuberculosis Nov 26 near Horse Branch. About 45. Buried Cane Run cemetery.
- Murphy, Alice J. 11-30-1910 H5 12-07-1910 H4 12-14-1910 H4 12-09-1910 R3 12-16-1910 R14 Sulphur Springs: Died of tuberculosis Nov 27 at home near Dundee. Widow of J. A. Murphy. Left 3 or 4 sons, 1 daughter, 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried Nov 28 Miller graveyard. See also 06-08-1910 H8
- Murphy, Alvin 12-14-1910 H7 01-04-1911 H7 12-16-1910 R9 Child of Mr. & Mrs. Argyle Murphy of West Hartford died of pneumonia Dec 12. Age 4 months & 14 days. [12-18-1910 "OM".]
- Murphy, Floy E. 06-01-1904 H4 Died 2 Aug 1903. Memorial verse.
- Murphy, James 12-11-1903 R5 Hit & killed by train Dec 8 at Central City. Lived with father at Hillside 3 miles from Central City. Single. [12-09-1903 "OM".]
- **Murphy, John** 12-13-1901 R3 Died of heart trouble Dec 7. Lived Lyonia in Hancock County. Buried Dec 8 Lyonia burying ground.
- Murphy, Joseph 05-23-1906 H2 He & John Foley killed May 18 in train wreck at Horse Branch.
- Murphy, Millard 08-28-1912 H8 09-11-1912 H6 Sulphur Springs: Son of A. G. Murphy died of cerebro-spinal meningitis Aug 24. Age 11. Buried Aug 25 Milton Taylor graveyard.
- Murphy, Mrs. Frank 04-16-1909 R1 Highland: Buried April 11 near Oaks.
- **Murphy, Mrs. Pete** 04-19-1918 R5 Died of tuberculosis at home near Reynolds. Buried Highland Church cemetery.
- Murphy, Owen 06-14-1905 H3 Hawesville: Killed when thrown from wagon. [06-11-1905 "OM": Died June 10.]
- **Murphy, Rachel** 07-29-1903 H2 Olaton, July 27: Died Monday. Wife of Thomas Murphy. About 73.
- Murphy, Taylor 01-19-1916 H2 03-08-1916 H8 Dundee: Died Jan 12 of pneumonia. Age 67. Three daughters have died in last few years. Left wife, 2 sons & sister, Mary Ragsdale. Buried near Pattieville.

- Murphy, Tom 12-31-1909 R1 Died Dec 22 at home 2 & 1/2 miles south of Olaton. Believed to be 95. Buried Dec 23 Farris cemetery. See also 12-17-1909 R1
- Murphy, V. Wayne

 01-15-1908 H3

 01-10-1908 R3

 01-10-1908 R5

 Died Dec

 16 of consumption at home of mother at Jingo. Son of J. Alvin & Alice J. Murphy. Age 24-10
 16. Married Miss Mary E. Davis June 1903, she died 2 years ago. Survived by mother, 4

 brothers, sister, half-brother & 2 half-sisters. Buried Dec 17 beside wife at Milton Taylor

 cemetery.
- Murphy, Will 08-03-1904 H2 07-29-1904 R5 03-08-1905 H3 03-15-1905 H3 03-22-1905 H3 05-17-1905 H5 03-10-1905 R1 05-26-1905 R4 Rockport: Shot on July 23 at Echols by Robert 'Bob' Porter and died July 27. Lived here. Porter convicted of manslaughter & given 7 years in prison. (Black)
- Murray, Allen C. 11-04-1908 H4 Committed suicide in San Francisco, CA. Former resident Cloverport. Brother of Mrs. Morris Beard of Hardinsburg, Mrs. George Wolf & D. S. Murray. [11-05-1908 "OM": Died Portland, OR.]
- Murray, Claud 06-20-1906 H1 Shot & killed June 14 by brother-in-law, Lee Clifton, about 4 miles east of Elkton allegedly in self defense. Left wife & children.
- **Murray, Enoch H.** 11-14-1919 R1 11-14-1919 R4 Died Nov 6 at home near Clear Run. Left wife, 2 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Nov 7 Clear Run Church.
- Murray, Mrs. David R. 07-24-1901 H3 Died of flux July 22 at home of mother, Mrs. Amanda Fisher, near Cloverport. Left husband. [07-24-1901 "OM".]
- Murray, Sallie Ann

 12-07-1910 H5 Died Dec 4 at home of daughter, Mrs. B. F. Hudson, at Taylor Mines. Age 81. Husband, Dr. Murray, died some 40 years ago. Survivors include son, James R. Murray of Beaver Dam, & daughters, Mrs. Hudson & Mrs. Alberta Troutman of Owensboro. Buried Dec 5 Mt. Carmel Church. See also 02-04-1891 H3 Murray brothers, James, Buck & Jesse, who live Buford area & sisters, Mrs. Troutman of Owensboro & Mrs. Barney Hudson of Buford have inherited about \$11,000 from uncle, who recently died in Virginia & 08-05-1914 H8 J. R. Murray moved to Herrin, IL. [12-06-1910 "OM": Widow of Dr. Jesse Murry.]
- Murrell, Mattie (Berry) 04-12-1905 H4 04-07-1905 R1 Died of grip March 27 in Lake City, FL at home of brother, Dr. S. L. Berry. Age 48. Born in Hartford. Daughter of late Dr. W. J. Berry, one of pioneer settlers of Hartford. Husband, Judge W. H. Murrell died about 4 years ago. Buried Ft. White, FL. See also 02-21-1877 H3 married 11 Feb 1877 in Golconda, IL & 03-15-1882 H5
- **Murry, Enoch** 11-12-1919 H4 Clear Run: Died of pneumonia Nov 6. Age 75. Left 2 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Clear Run cemetery.
- **Musselman, Harve** 08-03-1910 H1 Committed suicide by hanging himself Aug 1 at KY Reform School in Lexington. Age 17. Lived Irvington. [08-03-1910 "OM".]
- Mustain, John 12-04-1901 H3 Died of heart disease at Smiths Grove Dec 1. Lived Horse Cave. Left wife & children. [12-03-1901 "OM".]
- Myers, Byron 07-19-1912 R5 08-02-1912 R5 08-02-1912 R7 Fairview: "Barney". Little son of Mr. & Mrs. Robert Myers died July 12. Left parents, 3 brothers & 1 sister. Buried July 13 Cane Run cemetery.
- Myers, c/o Nute 07-22-1904 R8 Salem: Infant died July 13. Buried Salem burying ground.
- Myers, Charles 04-27-1904 H2 Died of stomach trouble April 21. Lived near Whitesville. Left wife & several children. [04-22-1904 "OM".]
- Myers, Clayton 03-28-1913 R4 Central Grove: Buried March 10 Goshen.
- Myers, Ellsworth 11-26-1902 H4 11-07-1902 R2 11-21-1902 R2 West Point: Died of typhoid fever Oct 31. Born 18 May 1880. Left father, S. D. Myers, stepmother, 5 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried near Centertown.
- Myers, James C. 03-09-1910 H1 02-11-1910 R5 Ceralvo: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Lafe Myers died Feb 3 of burns suffered 2 days earlier. Age 14 months. Buried Feb 4 Equality cemetery.
- Myers, Rex Uhlan
 08-03-1910 H2
 08-03-1910 H6
 07-29-1910 R8
 08-051910 R7
 Fairview: Died of bowel trouble July 15. Age 4-9-1. Son of Claude Leslie & Willie
 L. Myers. Buried McCord cemetery.

- Nabb, Lowry 08-21-1901 H3 Died of heart trouble Aug 18 in Blue Spring Church in Hopson area of Caldwell County. Left wife & 6 children. [08-20-1901 "OM": Daughter died three weeks ago.]
- Nabb, Vassie 09-01-1909 H4 Princeton: Shot & killed Aug 30. Age 28. Son of John Y. Nabb, who came here about 6 weeks ago from Oklahoma. [09-01-1909 "OM".]
- Nabors, Ollie 08-20-1919 H8 Oak Grove: Son of Mr. & Mrs. John Nabors died Aug 8. Buried Axton cemetery
- Nall, A. T. 11-29-1905 H3 12-13-1905 H2 12-01-1905 R1 12-08-1905 R5 Died of heart failure Nov 26 in Hartford. Left wife & several children, including Harry, Iva, & a daughter in California. Buried Nov 27 Oakwood cemetery. [11-28-1905 "OM": Age 65. Merchant]
- Nall, Frank G. 03-20-1912 H8 Died March 18 at home of son, Jesse Nall, on West 12th Street in Owensboro. [03-19-1912 "OM": Died of indigestion. Age 82. Born 5 Feb 1830 Hartford. Lived Owensboro over 35 years. Left sons, William, Jesse & I. C. Nall. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- Nall, Ion Beverly ["Col."] 06-20-1917 H1 06-22-1917 R1 Died of paralytic stroke at old soldiers home in Johnson City, TN. Age 76. Born Hartford. Lt. Colonel of 47th KY Regiment in Civil War. Editor of "Farmers Home Journal" for 25 years. Uncle of Misses Margaret, Jessie & Poppie Nall & Mrs. H. P. Taylor of Hartford. See also 09-29-1875 H3, 08-08-1894 H2, 10-10-1894 H2, 12-25-1896 R2 sold his 1/3 interest in "Farmers Home Journal", 02-26-1897 R3, 07-05-1899 H1, 05-11-1910 H3, 05-06-1910 R1, 03-29-1912 R7 sketch of Bob Moseley & "OCM" 08-03-1973 p7B. [06-19-1917 "OM".]
- Nall, Iva 05-28-1913 H5 05-23-1913 R1 Died of abscess May 21 at home on Render Street in Hartford. Age 25. Born 21 Aug 1887 Smith's Grove in Warren County, where mother lives & where taken for burial. Married 21 Sep 1907, had no children, left husband.
- Nall, Mary E. ["Miss"] 05-01-1918 H8 04-26-1918 R1 "Poppie". Died April 24 of tuberculosis at Hartford. Daughter of late Mr. & Mrs. Charles Nall. Left sisters, Misses Margaret & Jessie Nall. Buried Oakwood cemetery.
- Nall, Richard P. 09-13-1916 H5 09-15-1916 R5 Died of paralysis Sep 6 at Hartsburg, IL. Former resident Hartford, left about 1866. Brother of late A. T. Nall. See also 01-05-1887 H3. [09-14-1916 "OM".]
- Nall, Robert 01-20-1915 H3 01-22-1915 R2 Shot & killed Jan 18 in Hayti by Sam Walker. About 30. (Black) [01-20 & 01-28-1915 "OM".]
- Nall, s/o J. N. 09-05-1906 H2 Matanzas: Funeral of sister of J. N. Nall Aug 31 near Sacramento.
- Nalley, Allison
 07-17-1901 H3 Died July 12 at home of son, Finley Nalley, about one mile west of Hartford. Age 76. Born 30 Jan 1825. Lived near Livermore. Left one other son, H. Taylor Nalley. Buried July 13 Old Buck Creek Church. [07-14-1901 "OM": Died of flux.]
- Nalley, John 01-15-1902 H1 Died last week near Raywick. Lived life of hermit since Civil War.
- Nally, Lulie 03-28-1900 H2 Drowned in Nelson County at Botland. Age 4. Daughter of Prof. James Nally.
- Nally, Mrs. Frank (Riney) 12-25-1901 H1 Died Dec 18 from fall & premature birth of child at home near West Louisville. Age 29. Daughter of William Riney of same area. Left husband & 4 little children. Buried Dec 19 West Louisville cemetery. [12-19-1901 "OM".]
- Nance, Alfred
 05-03-1916 H5 Died of stomach trouble April 27 at
 Centertown. Served in Spanish American War. Age 41. Left wife & 7 children. Buried Render
 cemetery. [05-07-1916 "OM".]
- Nance, Harlan 04-26-1911 H8 Heflin: Little child died Saturday & buried Green Brier cemetery. [04-28-1911 "OM".]
- Nance, Mary 07-19-1911 H2 07-19-1911 H5 Died of uraemic poisoning July 15 at home at Williams Mines. Age 67. Left children, Eva, Robert, Samuel, Alfred & James. Buried July 16 Render.
- Nance, Morgan 11-27-1907 H5 Killed by circular saw in mill at Slaughters.

- Nanny, W. B. 01-20-1904 H3 01-22-1904 R5 Died Jan 17 at home in Prentiss from effects of wound received while soldier in Spanish American War. Left wife & baby boy. [01-23-1904 "OM".]
- Nantz, c/o Arthur 09-17-1913 H5 Maxwell: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Arthur Nantz buried Sep 14 New Bethel cemetery.
- Napier, Grover 12-08-1909 H2 12-03-1909 R1 Died of accidental gunshot Nov 29 while hunting near Stroud Station 3 miles from Island. Age 25. Worked at Green River Mines. Left mother. [11-30-1909 "OM": George Napier.]
- Napier, L. C. 09-06-1907 R4 In Ohio County on Aug 17 Mrs. Jarre Napier appointed administratrix of estate.
- Napier, Mrs. William 08-23-1905 H3 Died Aug 20 at home at Williams Mines. Buried Aug 21 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- Napier, Walter 07-18-1917 H7 Died of typhoid flux July 9 at Caneyville. Age 24. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Grant Napier. Buried Flener cemetery near Brooklyn.
- Nasbitt, Ben 03-28-1917 H1 Henderson: One of 3 who drowned March 24 when boat collided with towboat Enterprise 12 miles below here. Age 55. Left wife. [03-27-1917 "OM": Ben Nesbitt.]
- Nation, Mrs. Robert 03-13-1903 R3 Died it is believed of spinal meningitis. Lived near Magan. Left husband & 2 children.
- Nave, Emmit 10-16-1918 H8 10-11-1918 R4 Eastview: Buried Oct 3 at Owensboro. [10-03, 10-06 & 10-08-1918 "OM": Died Oct 2.]
- Nave, William Adam
 12-29-1915 H4
 12-29-1915 H5
 12-31-1915 R1
 01-051916 H8
 01-07-1916 R8
 12-08-1916 R4
 08-08-1919 R4
 Beaver Dam: Shot & killed Dec
 24 at McHenry by Will Maddox at Maddox's barbershop. Attacked Maddox with knife. About
 60. Member of McHenry United Mine Workers. Left wife, 4 sons, 2 married & live Indiana &
 other 2 at home. Buried Dec 26 Sunnyside cemetery. Maddox ruled acted in self defense. [1226-1915 & 12-02-1916 "OM".]
- Naylor, W. A. ["Judge"] 09-15-1915 H7 09-17-1915 R6 Hickman: Deputy Sheriff of Fulton County, shot & killed Sep 9 while attempting to arrest Claude Johnson for murder of Willie Collins. Johnson then shot & killed by onlookers. Mason. Moved to Hickman about 8 years ago from Cayce. Served 2 terms (8 years) as County Judge. Left wife, sons, Floyd & Lon Naylor, daughter, Mrs. Mayme Harris, brothers, Dr. Lon of Hickman & Dr. John Naylor of Cayce. Buried Hickman city cemetery. [09-10-1915 "OM".]
- Neafus, Fred 02-24-1909 H5 02-26-1909 R5 02-26-1909 R8 03-12-1909 R4 Died of pneumonia Feb 16 at home near Horse Branch. Left wife & 1 child. Buried Feb 18 Salem Church burying ground.
- Neal, c/o Elijah

 11-18-1904 R8 Smallhous: Infant buried Nov 6 Equality.

 Neal, c/o Otis

 11-17-1905 R5 Whitesville: Infant died of scarlet fever Nov

 13.
- Neal, E. Press
 03-30-1904 H3
 08-24-1904 H3
 04-01-1904 R1
 04-01-1904 R4
 04-08-1904 R1
 Died of consumption March 24 at home at Prentiss. Born farm where died. Lawyer. In 1893 elected County Attorney of Ohio County and then moved to Hartford, where lived until about year ago. Left wife, Fannie M., & 3 little sons. Buried March 25 Turns graveyard near home. A. K. Miller administrator of estate. [03-27-1904 "OM": Age 35.]
- Neal, M. H. 05-02-1900 H3 04-17-1901 H3 Rockport: Died April 26 at home 4 miles southwest of here. Age 67. Civil War soldier, 11th KY Infantry. Buried 26th family burying ground. Mary E. Neal administratrix of estate.
- Neal, Mathias

 01-22-1919 H1

 06-04-1919 H4

 Beaver Dam: Died Tulsa,

 OK. Age 99. Born Ohio County, leaving 8 years ago. Son, E. P. Neal, former County Attorney
 of Ohio County. Raised nephews, J. A. Neal of Horatio, AR, who was born Ohio County & left
 KY 1869, Joseph A. Neal, who died Randolph County, AR & Alford P. Neal.
- Neel, Columbus 03-09-1910 H1 Morgantown: Died of grip March 3. Former Sheriff of Butler County. Union soldier in Civil War. Buried March 5.
- Neel, Mary ["Mrs."] 10-11-1911 H1 Hopewell: Died Sep 30 at home in Echols. Born Butler County. Moved to Ohio County in 1870. Buried Oct 1 Hopewell.

- Neighbors, Ben 05-14-1913 H5 Died of old age May 8 at home near Dundee. Left wife & several children.
- Neighbors, c/o Sylvester 10-10-1902 R3 Infant died last week near Magan. Buried Hamilton burying ground.
- Neighbors, d/o Sylvester 11-22-1918 R8 Magan: Child died of influenza Nov 18 near Dundee. Buried here.
- Neighbors, Ina
 11-29-1911 H5
 12-13-1911 H4
 Died Nov 25 at home at
 Dundee. Age 18. Left husband, Sam Neighbors, parents, & several brothers & sisters. Buried
 Nov 26 Pleasant Hill cemetery at Magan. Also spelled Nabors.
- Neighbors, John Wesley
 03-13-1912 H4
 03-22-1912 R4
 Beaver Dam: Died of
 Bright's disease March 9 at home here. Age 70-10-12. Born 26 April 1841 Warren County.
 Union soldier in Civil War, 11th KY Infantry. Married Miss Sarah B. Hines of Butler County, 20
 Jan 1865, 1 daughter deceased. Left wife, 7 sons & 2 unmarried daughters, who lived with him.

 [03-15-1912 "OM": Lived Union neighborhood. Buried Liberty Church.]
- Neighbors, Mamye (Stevens)

 02-12-1919 H8 Liberty: Died Jan 29. Left husband, W. H.
 Neighbors, 4 small children, father, Flem Stevens of Beaver Dam & sisters. Buried Jan 31 Liberty
 Neighbors, Mrs. Felix (Lanham)

 06-22-1904 H2 Dundee: Died of consumption June 16.
 Formerly Miss Lanham. Married last November. Left husband.
- Neighbors, Mrs. Ortie 10-30-1918 H1 11-01-1918 R5 Beaver Dam: Died of Spanish Influenza last week here.
- Neighbors, s/o Cal

 Neil, Joseph

 04-11-1917 H8

 Beaver Dam: Son born April 2 died April 4.

 Neil, Joseph

 01-14-1914 H3

 Died of heart trouble Jan 7. Resided

 Whitesville area, where lived all of life. Age 75. Left wife & 8 children. [01-08, 01-09 & 01-10-1914 "OM": Josiah Neel.]
- Nelson, F. E. 12-08-1909 H8 Killed when fell off barn he was building for son near Central Grove Church. Taken to Vine Grove for burial on Dec 5. [12-12-1909 "OM": Age 59. Left 6 sons, including Lee Nelson, & 1 daughter.]
- Nelson, Henry Maddox 03-26-1913 H4 04-09-1913 H5 Beaver Dam: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. W. Henry Nelson of McHenry died March 22 of bronchial pneumonia. Born 15 Sep 1912. They have lost 2 other infants. Buried March 23 Beaver Dam Baptist Church.
- Nelson, Irene 10-20-1909 H8 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Lee Nelson of Central City died Oct 14. Age 4 years & 2 months. Memorial by her aunt Clara.
- Nelson, James 08-04-1905 R1 Buford: Died of dropsy July 31 in Owensboro. Lived here. Old soldier. Buried Aug 1 Barnett's Creek.
- Nelson, Joshua ["Rev."] 10-23-1907 H4 10-25-1907 R4 11-15-1907 R4 Baptist minister of Whitesville area died of paralysis Oct 18 at home of daughter, Mrs. Ira Russell. Age 76. Leader of Primitive Baptists. Buried Sugar Grove Baptist Church in Ohio County. [10-20-1907 "OM": Father of Mrs. Ike Griffith, Mrs. Cicero Evans & Mrs. Ira Russell.]
- Nelson, Mrs. James 07-26-1911 H5 Died of tuberculosis of spine July 19 at home of James Fitzhugh at Dundee. Left husband. Buried July 20 Central Grove.
- Nelson, Mrs. Jim 12-14-1910 H12 Magan: Funeral at Ralph Dec 9.
- Nelson, Orville Smith 02-17-1915 H5 Only child of W. H. & Mamie Nelson died of meningitis Feb 1 near McHenry. Born 1 June 1914. The 4th infant they have lost. [02-20-1915 "OM".]
- Nelson, Presley Lee 07-15-1903 H3 07-10-1903 R3 Son of Mr. & Mrs. James Nelson of near Hartford died July 7. Age 4. Buried Alexander burying ground.
- Nelson, s/o J. A. O4-08-1908 H1 Child of Mr. & Mrs. J. A. Nelson of Central Grove died.
- **Nelson, Smoke** 05-12-1915 H1 Greenville: Will Carpenter given life sentence for his killing last January in Central City.
- Nerman, d/o Mack 01-30-1907 H1 Owensboro: Six-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Mack Nerman of Island died of burns. [01-24-1907 "OM": Child of Mack Netman.]
- Nerrin, Floyd 10-24-1917 H1 Hickman: Killed here by a rolling log. Age 19. Son of Ben Nerrin. Lived Fayetteville, TN.

- Neville, Annie Bess 08-25-1909 H1 Glasgow: Only child of James Neville of near Cave City committed suicide by taking strychnine Aug 21. Brother died few years ago. [08-22-1909 "OM".]
- **New, Charles** 04-24-1912 H4 One of 5 miners killed April 21 in explosion at Coil Coal Company mine at Madisonville. Left wife.
- Newberry, William 02-21-1906 H1 03-07-1906 H1 Hawesville, Feb 15: "Willie". Committed suicide by shooting himself. Lived Hancock County near Dukes. Left wife & child. Married twice, 1st wife daughter of John Evans, died leaving 1 child; 2nd wife, Miss Etter Nation, formerly of Butler County. His suicide note published. [02-15-1906 "OM": Age 35. Left 3 children.]
- Newbolt, William E. 09-03-1919 H1 09-05-1919 R1 Died of kidney trouble Aug 30 at home in Tulsa, OK, where buried Aug 31. About 50. Born Daviess County near Owensboro. Former resident Hartford. Married Miss Carrie Smith of Ohio County, daughter of Dr. D. L. Smith & sister of Mrs. J. R. Pirtle of Hartford. Left wife, 4 sons & 1 daughter. [09-02-1919 "OM".]
- **Newcom, Cassie** 05-03-1907 R5 Died of pneumonia fever April 20. Age 77. Husband, W. H. Newcom, died 13 July 1894. Buried family graveyard on old farm.
- **Newcomb, Mary E.** 08-20-1913 H8 Died Aug 17 at home 4 miles north of Hartford. Left sons, Roy, Will & Ben Newcomb. Buried Aug 18 Patterson graveyard.
- Newman, Lula (Johnson) 01-13-1909 H8 Sulphur Springs: Died Jan 6 at home in Louisville. Daughter of J. D. Johnson of here & sister of Wilber Johnson. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.
- Newton, A. L. 11-09-1904 H2 Elizabethtown: Proprietor of Showers House died of heart disease Nov 7. Former resident Campbellsville. Left wife. [11-08-1904 "OM".]
- Newton, Ben F. [''Judge''] 01-24-1906 H3 01-31-1906 H2 02-07-1906 H3 02-14-1906 H1 01-26-1906 R1 01-26-1906 R4 02-16-1906 R4 Died of pneumonia Jan 22 at home at Buford. Born 8 April 1831. Confederate soldier in Civil War, orderly sergeant, 10th KY Infantry. Served as magistrate 11 years & in 1878 elected County Judge of Ohio County (served 1 term of 4 years). Married Helen Mary Chinn on 23 Dec 1852, 1 son & 3 daughters born, boy & girl died infancy. Left wife, daughters, Mrs. Sam (Bettie) Richison & Mrs. John (Fannie) Blair, 13 grandchildren & 7 great-grandchildren. Buried Mt. Carmel cemetery.
- Newton, Coleman 03-15-1905 H3 Died of pneumonia. Lived Clarksville, AR. Age 18. Son of late Dr. Isaac Newton formerly of Ohio County. Nephew of Judge Ben Newton. Left mother, 4 brothers, including Ernest Newton of Earlington, & sister. [03-16-1905 "OM".]
- Newton, Elton

 07-13-1904 H3 Died of flux July 11 at home at Livermore.

 Age 65. Wife of Rev. Frank Newton. [07-12 & 07-14-1904 "OM": Born 10 Aug 1838.

 Survived by husband, Franklin Newton; son, Judge W. G. Newton; & daughters, Mrs. Nixie Ketchum, Beverly Newton, all of Livermore, & Mrs. Depotty of Detroit, MI. Buried Woodward's Valley Church in Ohio County.]
- Newton, Franklin ["Rev."] 04-25-1906 H2 05-04-1906 R3 Heflin: Died April 21 at Livermore. Age 69. Born 6 Feb 1836. One of 12 children. Cumberland Presbyterian minister. Married Elton Woodward, 25 Dec 1858, daughter of Ashford Woodward; 7 children born. Brother of Judge Ben Newton, who died 3 months ago. Wife & 3 children deceased. Left, 2 sons, including Judge W. G. Newton, daughters. Mrs. Eula Ketchum of Owensboro & Mrs. Leona Depotty of Detroit, MI, & sisters, Emma Yewell & Mrs. B. F. (Lizzie) Graves of Buford. Buried April 22 Woodward's Valley Church. (page is missing on microfilm of "Hartford Herald" but is in original volume at newspaper office) [04-22, 04-24, 04-26 & 04-27-1906 "OM": Also left son, B. R. Newton.]
- Newton, George Tilford 05-10-1916 H8 Beaver Dam: Infant son of George Newton died of pneumonia May 6 here. Buried Sunnyside cemetery.
- Newton, Jim 04-23-1913 H8 Shot & killed April 20 at Pleasant Ridge by Bennie Higgs. (Black) [04-22 & 05-30-1913 "OM".]
- Newton, Julia 01-18-1907 R1 Died Jan 9 at home near Pleasant Ridge. Age 78. During slavery belonged to late William C. Rowan. Raised Mrs. Abbie Ford of Hartford. (Black) [01-10-1907 "OM": Died of stroke.]

- **Newton, Mary** 04-29-1908 H2 Memorial verse. Left parents.
- **Newton, Silas** ["**Rev.**"] 12-13-1907 R6 Died Nov 28. Resolutions for him. [11-29-1907 "OM": Rev. S. L. Newton died Owensboro. Methodist minister 47 years.]
- Nicholas, Robert W. 03-28-1917 H1 Henderson: One of 3 who drowned March 24 when boat collided with towboat Enterprise 12 miles below here . Age 60. Left wife & 8 children. [03-27-1917 "OM".]
- Nicholls, James 10-08-1909 R4 Smallhous: Died Oct 2 at home in Madisonville. Brother-in-law of Mrs. James Bennett & Jake Barnard. [10-03-1909 "OM": Died of acute indigestion. Age 51.]
- Nichols, Eilizabeth 12-12-1906 H2 Herbert: Died Dec 3 at home of daughter near Pleasant Ridge. Age 87. Buried Dec 4 Panther Creek.
- Nichols, James 12-08-1909 H7 Killed on election day in August 1843 near Mitchell's Station in northeastern corner of Ohio County when his head struck a limb of a tree that stood in center of old road. A brother-in-law of Thomas Phillips, who lives near there.
- Nichols, John 03-13-1912 H5 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid March 11 near Moorman. Age 30. [03-13-1912 "OM".]
- Nichols, L. L. 06-09-1911 R1 Hopkinsville: Thrown from horse & killed week ago. Delinquent tax collector. [05-30-1911 "OM": Levi L. Nichols died May 28.]
- Nichols, Lucinda ["Mrs."] 04-06-1910 H1 04-15-1910 R5 Sulphur Springs: Died April 2 at home of daughter, Mrs. Robert Dever, near Sunnydale. Sister of H. C. Dever of near here. Lived Larue County. Taken to Union near Hodgenville in Larue County for burial.
- Nichols, William 04-12-1905 H3 04-07-1905 R4 Herbert: Old citizen died at home at Lyonia. Left 3 children, including Mrs. N. P. Martin of near here, & several grandchildren. Buried here March 29. [03-31-1905 "OM": Died March 28.]
- Nicholson, Susan ["Mrs."] 02-18-1910 R8 Bald Knob: Died Feb 7. Lived Rob Roy. Buried Brick House.
- Nickols, Warren 06-13-1917 H1 Died June 8. Age 55. Mason. Left wife & children, Frank, Oscar & Will Nickols, Mrs. Daisy Landrum, Lula Bolton & Victoria Davis. Buried Rockport.
- **Noble, John C.** ["Col."] 12-25-1901 H2 Died Dec 21 at Paducah. Veteran newspaper man. [12-22-1901 "OM".]
- Noe, Gabe 11-09-1910 H8 Killed by falling tree at Merrimac in Marion County. Age 55.
- Noe, James D. 11-07-1900 H2 Drowned in Ohio River at Owensboro Nov 5. Age 22. Son of Joe T. Noe former member of KY Legislature from this district. Richard Wall, 19, also drowned. [11-06-1900 "OM".]
- Noe, Joseph T. 10-12-1904 H2 Died of Bright's disease last week at Dawson Springs. Served as Commonwealth Attorney in Owensboro 12 years & former member of KY Legislature. See also 08-11-1880 H2 born 15 Sep 1850 Washington County, son of James G. Noe of McLean County, mother daughter of John H. Wilson of Washington County, admitted to bar 1872, practiced at Calhoun in partnership with brother, William B. (former editor of "McLean County Progress"), elected County Attorney of McLean County 1874 & 1878 & Commonwealth Attorney 1880. [10-06-1904 "OM": Died Oct 5.]
- Noffsinger, Francis A. 10-06-1909 H1 10-08-1909 R1 Died of gangrene of foot Sep 30 at home in Calhoun. Age 73. Born McLean County. Left children, Mrs. W. H. Howden of Calhoun, R. A. of Hartford, Dr. I. B. of Elgin, TX, B. G. of Louisville & J. W. Noffsinger of Sacramento. Buried Oct 1 Calhoun cemetery. [10-02-1909 "OM": Mrs. John Noffsinger.]
- Norman, Sam
 03-18-1908 H8
 03-13-1908 R5
 Select: Died March 11 of pneumonia near here. About 17. Buried March 12 Select cemetery.
- Northern, James 12-06-1911 H8 12-08-1911 R1 Eastview: Died here Nov 29 of paralysis. Age 62.
- Northfleet, Cal 11-30-1910 H1 12-02-1910 R2 One of 11 miners killed Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. (Black) [11-26 & 11-27-1910 "OM": Coleman Norfleet.]

- Norton, G. Fred
 07-20-1917 R4 Hopkinsville: Killed on battlefield in France
 by airplane bomb. Age 40. Born Hopkinsville. Son of late Exstein Norton. [07-18-1917 "OM".]
- Nowlin, Caroline (Glass) 09-03-1902 H2 09-05-1902 R3 Died Aug 31 at Sharon, TN. Age 54. Niece of P. T. Glass. Left husband & 9 children, including C. P. Nowlin of Hartford.
- Nugent, John A. 01-17-1900 H3 Died Jan 12 Western KY asylum at Hopkinsville. Sent there recently from Hartford. Buried asylum's cemetery. [01-18-1900 "OM".]
- Nunan, James 05-19-1909 H8 Died of complication of diseases May 12 at South Carrollton, where resided past 35 years. Born 1822 near Dublin, Ireland. Came to KY with parents at age of 9. Soldier in Mexican War, Co. H, 3rd KY Vol. Infantry. Prominent engineer & railroad contractor. [05-14-1909 "OM".]
- Nunn, Bob 04-21-1909 H2 Late resident of Owensboro was "Forty-Niner" (went to CA during gold rush of 1849). [04-03, 04-04 & 04-05-1908 "OM": Robert B. Nunn died April 3.]
- Nunn, T. J. ["Judge"] 04-19-1918 R6 Marion: Died April 8. Served as County & Circuit Judges of Crittenden County. Resigned as Chief Justice of Court of Appeals in 1915. [04-09-1918 "OM".]
- Oaks, B. B. 06-16-1916 R8 Russellville: Shot & killed June 14 in Logan County reportedly by Sam Trabue. Age 62. Left wife & 4 children, including Kirtley, age 12. [06-16-1916 "OM".]
- Obenchain, Solomon 07-06-1906 R1 Herbert: Buried June 25 Panther Creek Church. Lived Pellville. Age 85. Mason. Left wife & children, Andy Obenchain of Owensboro, George Obenchain, sergeant US Army now in Philippine Islands, Mrs. Sadie Richardson of Pellville & Mrs. Obe Burdett of here. See also 07-28-1911 R1 George Obenchain [mistakenly spelled Chamberlain] retires from Army after 25 years. [06-27-1906 "OM": Daughter Margaret Burdett. Also survived by brother, William Obenchain, & sister, Mrs. Calvin Voyles.]
- **Obenchain, W. H.** 01-03-1917 H1 04-04-1917 H8 "Bill". Died of senility. Age 86. Resident Shreve. Left wife, Elizabeth J., & son, Alonzo. Buried Dec 26.
- **Obenchain, William** 11-16-1910 H5 Narrows: Funeral sermon preached at Pleasant Grove Nov 13.
- Obenchain, William

 08-23-1916 H4 Died Aug 17 at Bowling Green. Age 75.

 Born Buchanan, VA. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Married 1885 Miss Lida Calvert, an author. Left wife, sons, Thomas of Dallas, TX & William Alexander Obenchain, Jr. of Frankfort, daughters, Mrs. Val Graham Winston of Dallas, TX & Miss Cecil Obenchain of Bowling Green, brother, Francis G. Obenchain of Chicago, IL & sisters, Mrs. Z. T. Atkins of Marion, VA, Miss Cecil Obenchain of Wytheville, VA & Margaret Dickinson of Castlewood, VA. [08-17-1916 "OM".]
- O'Brien, Ed T. 02-07-1917 H1 03-02-1917 R5 Died of pneumonia Feb 4 in McLean County. About 40. Lock tender at Rough River Locks. Left wife & 2 small children. G. C. Rowan administrator of estate. [02-07-1917 "OM".]
- Odle, Joseph 05-25-1904 H2 Killed by lightning on Fort Hancock reservation at Sandy Hook, NJ. Age 25. Private in Coast Artillery, enlisted at Leitchfield on 20 Aug 1901. Sent to home at Caneyville for burial.
- Oglesby, A. T. 01-24-1900 H3 Mrs. A. F. Oglesby administratrix of estate.
- Oglesby, Brack W. 02-05-1919 H8 01-31-1919 R5 Centertown: Died of heart trouble Jan 24 at home here. Buried Jan 25 Walton's Creek. S. H. Oglesby administrator of estate.
- Oglesby, c/o Bob 09-25-1918 H1 Central Grove: Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Bob Oglesby died & buried here Sep 19.
- Oglesby, Earl

 04-12-1916 H1 Drowned April 3 at Crooked Lake, FL. Age
 21. Nephew of Mrs. J. H. Igleheart of Centertown. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Prat Oglesby, of
 near White Plains in Hopkins County, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried family cemetery near White
 Plains.
- Oglesby, John K. 07-01-1908 H4 07-01-1908 H5 07-10-1908 R2 West Providence: Died suddenly June 22 Union area near Beaver Dam. Age 92. Left 2 sons,

- daughters, Mrs. Nannie Stevens & Mrs. Alex Curtis of Hartford, grandchildren, Fern & Hayden Curtis, & 2 brothers, one in Texas & other at White Plains. Buried West Providence cemetery.
- **Oglesby, Mrs.** 06-28-1912 R8 Resolutions for mother of Robert Oglesby.
- Oglesby, Myrtle ["Miss"] 02-28-1908 R1 Owensboro: Committed suicide by drowning herself in well. Age 17. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. William Oglesby. [02-25-1908 "OM": Died Feb 24.]
- Oldham, Christian (Taylor) 08-01-1917 H8 07-27-1917 R3 Died from fall July 22 at home of son, J. N. Oldham, near Sanderfur's Crossing. Age 90-3-25. Last of 10 children (4 sons & 6 daughters) of Rev. R. C. & Susanah Taylor. Left sons, Nikirk & Estill Oldham. Daughter died in young womanhood. Buried beside husband, John Oldham, at Brick House cemetery. [08-02-1917 "OM".]
- Oldham, Josie 05-04-1904 H3 Died of dropsy May 1. Lived Horton area. Left husband, J. N. Oldham, & 1 child. Buried May 2 Brick House cemetery. [05-05-1904 "OM".]
- Oldham, Mrs. W. R. 08-10-1910 H5 08-12-1910 R5 Died of Bright's disease Aug 5 at home in Ohio County near Pleasant Grove Church. Left husband & 4 children, all married. Buried Pleasant Grove Church.
- Oldham, Nannie
 08-12-1903 H2
 08-12-1903 H3
 08-26-1903 H4
 08-141903 R3
 Horton: Died of typhoid fever Aug 8 at home near Beaver Dam. Born 5 Feb 1855.
 Married E. D. Oldham on 11 May 1879. Aunt of James Leach of Owensboro. Left husband & 4 sons. Buried Aug 9 Oakwood in Hartford. [08-13-1903 "OM".]
- Oldham, Thomas 09-07-1904 H3 Shot & killed in Orkeis saloon at Curdsville Sep 1 by Ed Orkeis, who grand jury ruled acted in self defense. [09-02, 09-03 & 09-04-1904 "OM".]
- Oliver, James 03-22-1916 H2 Committed suicide near South Mills in Henderson County. Married about 3 weeks. [03-17-1916 "OM".]
- Oliver, Mrs. Frank 03-01-1905 H3 02-24-1905 R5 Died of consumption Feb 21 at home at Taylor Mines. Age 34. Buried Feb 22 Taylor Mines cemetery.
- Oller, Albert 07-15-1914 H2 08-12-1914 H1 Beaver Dam: Died of pulmonary trouble July 7. Age 31. Operated tin shop. Left wife, mother, 3 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried July 8 Sunnyside cemetery.
- Oller, c/o Tobe
 04-22-1904 R4 Fordsville: Two-year-old child of Sulphur Springs died April 11. Buried here April 12. [04-15-1904 "OM": Smith Oller. Grandson of Mr. & Mrs. Cicero Smith.]
- Oller, Leland 05-03-1918 R8 Cool Springs: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Andy Oller of Taylor Mines died April 26. Age 4. Buried April 27 Cool Springs Church.
- Oller, Roy
 04-18-1900 H3 Reynolds: Died of brain fever April 15.
 Age 4. Buried Jones cemetery at Fordsville. [04-26-1900 "OM": Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. R. A. Oller & grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. W. M. Johnson, of Reynolds.]
- Oller, Roy 04-12-1916 H4 04-19-1916 H5 04-14-1916 R1 Rockport: Young man stabbed to death here in fight with Leonard Anderson April 10. Parents lived Tennessee, where taken for burial.
- Oller, s/o Van 09-15-1911 R5 Little son of Mr. & Mrs. Van Oller burned to death last spring. Funeral sermon will be preached next Sunday at Oak Grove Schoolhouse 2 miles from Cromwell.
- Oller, William 09-13-1916 H4 Olaton: Died Sep 5. Age 88. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry. His brother, Miles Oller, age 70, served in same outfit. Buried Shiloh cemetery. See also 09-06-1916 H8
- Oman, D. F. ["Dr."] 02-21-1912 H5 Crushed to death by air compressor at rock quarry at South Carrollton. Dentist. Left wife & 3 children. [02-20-1912 "OM": Killed Feb 16.]
- O'Neal, Ben 10-01-1902 H3 Lebanon: Died Sep 29 at home here. Age 99. Born Marion County. Left 5 children, oldest 65 & youngest 53.
- Oost, John Henry 11-03-1915 H1 Killed by falling limb Oct 29 in Daviess County near Panther. Age 78. Left wife & daughter, Mrs. Mary McElmore, of Owensboro. [10-31, 11-04 & 11-16-1915 "OM".]

- Oppenheimer, c/o Anna 07-17-1903 R2 08-28-1903 R2 Mother accused of killing her child in Cincinnati, OH. Former resident Russellville, KY. [07-01-1903 "OM": Child of Moses L. & Annie Albert Oppenheimer died of poison June 15 at age of 4 days.]
- **Orangs, J. A.** 04-21-1911 R6 Ohio County Court provided pauper coffin for his burial.
- O'Riley, Tom 03-05-1913 H1 Struck & killed by train March 1 at Leitchfield. About 22. Lived with mother about half-mile from there. Nephew of Capt. Dan O'Riley of Leitchfield.
- Orr, Willie 12-06-1918 R5 06-04-1919 H4 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died of wounds in service in Europe. Private. Resided Reynolds Station. [12-03-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Orsburn, Horace 10-13-1909 H6 Killed last spring in Paducah by Louis Futtrell, who was given 10 years in prison. [02-28-1909 "OM": Oscar Osburn proprietor of boarding house murdered.]
- Osborne, Robert 08-02-1916 H8 Committed suicide by shooting himself in Breckinridge County at Sample. Age 25. Left parents & several brothers & sisters. [07-30-1916 "OM".]
- Osborne, Squire

 12-04-1903 R1 05-04-1904 H2 He & son, Dave, shot & killed Nov 29 in Hart County at Pike View by nephew, Custer Gardner, who was sentenced to be hanged at Munfordville on 27 July 1904. [11-01-1903 & 07-29-1904 "OM": Gardner hanged for the murder on 28 July 1904.]
- Otto, May D. 11-01-1916 H5 Funeral sermon will be preached at Rosine Nov 12.
- **Overby, Tom** 03-27-1903 R2 Died of accidental gunshot at Delaware. Between 12 & 15. Son of John Overby, a blacksmith.
- Overholts, Joe 04-15-1908 H8 04-10-1908 R8 Smallhous: Buried April 4 at Rockport. Also spelled as "Overhuls".
- Overhuls, Louisa 08-11-1911 R8 Smallhous: Died of cancer Aug 8 at home here. Left sons, J. C. & D. A. Hill, daughter, Mrs. Sam Groves, & grandchildren, Emory & Jessie Groves, Ruth, Meda, Marion, Anna Louise & Karl Hill.
- **Overhuls, W. M.** 09-04-1908 R8 Smallhous: Gravestone recently erected at Bethel. Father of O. W. Overhuls.
- Overton, Fannie 06-15-1910 H5 06-22-1910 H10 Died June 12 at Ohio County Poor House. Daughter of Chester Overton of Paradise. Left infant boy. Taken to old home for burial.
- Overton, Mary 10-20-1909 H8 Hopewell: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Chester Overton died Oct 5. Born 16 July 1905. Age 4-2-16. Buried Oct 6 Hopewell cemetery.
- Overton, Mrs. W. C. 10-25-1916 H8 Hopewell: Died of paralysis & asthma Oct 19. Born 1858 Breckinridge County. Married 23 years ago, 3 children born, one died infancy. Left husband & sons, Walter & Charley Overton. Buried Hopewell cemetery.
- Owen, David 09-06-1905 H3 09-08-1905 R5 Died Sep 1. Lived Ralph neighborhood. Age 70. Buried Sep 2 family burying ground. [09-09-1905 "OM".]
- Owen, Denzil
 02-26-1902 H3
 04-02-1902 H2
 12-24-1902 H3
 02-28-1902 R3
 03-21-1902 R2
 03-28-1902 R2
 Found murdered Feb 25 near Livermore on shanty boat on which he operated a blind tiger. Pistol hole in back of head. Barber. Left a family. John Ewing arrested under suspicion but later released. [02-26, 03-19, 03-20 & 03-29-1902 "OM": Age 58, left wife & 2 children.]
- Owen, Edward

 06-05-1908 R8

 Grave at Carson cemetery decorated.

 Veteran of War of 1812. Rev. J. A. Bennett a grandson & Miss Iona Stevens a 3rd great-granddaughter. See also "OCTN" 05-31-1990 p10A.
- Owen, Genie ["Mrs."] 02-05-1908 H1 Bowling Green: Committed suicide by shooting herself last week at Mt. Union. Age 16. Married 2 months ago. [01-19-1908 "OM": Mrs. John Owens killed herself Jan 18 in Allen County.]
- **Owen, Henry** 06-14-1901 R2 Died May 31. Age 78-2-21. Left wife & children.

- Owen, John 08-27-1913 H5 Died Aug 25 at home near Pleasant Ridge. About 70. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [08-27-1913 "OM".]
- Owen, Kate (Thomas)

 12-03-1913 H1

 11-28-1913 R5

 Died Nov 26 Chicago, IL.

 Age 62. Born Hartford. Married 38 years. Left husband, W. H. Owen, children, Mrs. J. W.

 Whedon, Jr. of Los Angeles, CA, Ellis & David Owen of Chicago, 6 grandchildren, & brothers, E.

 P. & John L. Thomas of Hartford. Several years ago resided in Owensboro. Returned to former home at Hartford & buried Nov 27 Oakwood Cemetery. [11-28-1913 "OM": Born 4 April 1881. Left children, George Ellis Owen, David William Owen & Mrs. John (Mary Ann Owen) Whedon, & grandchildren, Ellis Pisor Owen, Sarah Catherine Whedon, Arria Owen Whedon, Mary Esther Whedon & John Wesley Whedon.]
- Owen, Lonnie 12-19-1917 H1 03-15-1918 R2 Died of tuberculosis Dec 14 at Adaburg. Age 25. Served in Army. Left parents, 3 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Mt. Moriah. [12-23-1917 "OM": Teacher & Methodist minister.]
- Owen, Louis

 Owen, Mary (Bruner)

 Hawesville in Bruner neighborhood. Father, Jacob Bruner, moved to Arkansas, where she was married. After death of husband moved back to Hancock County. Left daughters, Jennie Owen, who lived with her & Mrs. Henry Cooper.
- Owen, Mr. 05-24-1905 H2 05-26-1905 R1 One of 7 killed in train wreck May 18 near McHenry. A tramp. Lived Leitchfield. (Black). [05-19 & 05-20-1905 "OM": Mat Owen.]
- Owen, Mrs. William T. (Moorman) 04-13-1904 H3 04-15-1904 R1 Died of typhoid fever April 11 at home on Fourth Street in Owensboro. Born 27 Oct 1848 Daviess County. Daughter of Robert Moorman. Blind since age of 8. Married Judge Owen in 1879, 1 son born, W. T. Owen, Jr. [04-12-1904 "OM": Fanny C. Owen.]
- Owen, Onel 04-30-1913 H5 05-07-1913 H5 Died of pneumonia April 25 at Fordsville. Age 19. Barber. Former resident Hartford. Son-in-law of O. T. O'Bannon of Decatur, Al. Left wife, formerly Miss Lizzie O'Bannon, 1 child & father. Buried April 26 Oakwood cemetery at Hartford.
- Owen, R. L. 01-13-1915 H3 Died of stomach trouble Jan 5 at home in Reynolds area. Married 1st Mattie Hale, daughter of Dr. Caleb Hale, & 2nd Mrs. Florence Quinn. Left wife & 2 children. Buried Jan 7 family burying ground. [01-17-1915 "OM": Robert L. Owen. Age 51. Also survived by brothers, John G. of California, J. L. of Hampton, Oregon & Millard Owen of Owensboro.]
- Owen, Sarah A. 02-14-1906 H1 04-18-1906 H6 In Ohio County R. A. Owen administrator of estate.
- Owen, Thomas F. 12-28-1904 H3 Died of congestion of stomach Dec 26 at home of father, Judge W. T. Owen, at corner of Fourth & Mulberry Streets in Owensboro. [12-27-1904 "OM".]
- Owen, William T. 07-29-1908 H4 07-31-1908 R1 Died July 26 at home in Owensboro. Born 1830 Breckinridge County. Moved to McLean County 1854 & to Owensboro 1866. Lawyer. Served as Circuit Judge of 6th Judicial District. Relative of Senator R. W. Owen of Hancock County. Wife died several years ago. Left sons, Judge W. W. of Owensboro & W. T. Owen, Jr. of Arizona. See also 02-10-1897 H3 [07-28-1908 "OM".]
- **Pace, Henry** 05-08-1907 H5 Died of paralysis April 29 in his barbershop at Hopkinsville. Lived Hartford 20 years ago. (Black)
- Paget, J. J. 05-28-1919 H4 Died May 13 in Muhlenberg County near Nelson. Age 83. Former resident Ohio County, moved to Muhlenberg County in 1888. Left wife, daughter, Mrs. E. H. (Hortense) Casebier, 18 grandchildren & 12 great-grandchildren.
- Paisley, Smith 12-03-1913 H1 Russellville: Son of Charles Paisley of 7 miles from here accidentally shot to death by brother. Age 7.
- **Palmer, Mrs. Potter** 05-10-1918 R1 Died of pneumonia May 5 at Sarasota, FL. Born Butler County at Woodbury. Widow. Taken to Chicago for burial.
- **Pangston, Ben** 08-08-1917 H1 One of 31 killed Aug 4 in mine explosion at Clay.

- **Paris, c/o John** 03-20-1907 H5 03-22-1907 R5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. John Paris of Clear Run died March 17. Buried March 18 Barnett's Creek burying ground.
- Paris, Dora ["Miss"] 12-02-1914 H5 Died of heart failure Nov 28 at home in La Junta, CO. Age 21. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. A. M. Paris formerly of Ohio County. [12-03-1914 "OM".]
- Paris, James

 08-30-1911 H1

 09-15-1911 R2

 Died of typhoid fever Aug
 13 at La Junta, CO. Born 3 Nov 1885 Ohio County. Son of Sam & Kate Paris. Recently moved
 with father to Colorado. Member of National Guard & employee of A. T. & S. F. Railroad.
 Nephew of Emma E. Park of Hartford. Buried Aug 15 Mayhew's Chapel at La Junta.
- Paris, Mrs. John (Stewart) 05-19-1909 H5 05-07-1909 R5 Died of cancer of stomach May 5 at home on Barnett's Creek. Daughter of Billie Stewart of Beda area. Left husband. Buried Barnett's Creek Church.
- Paris, s/o John 01-08-1904 R5 Beda: Child buried Barnett's Creek Jan 2.
- Paris, Samuel
 01-04-1905 H3
 02-01-1905 H3
 01-06-1905 R5
 Child of
 Mr. & Mrs. Sam N. Paris of Clear Run died Dec 30 of burns suffered several days before. Age 19
 months. Buried Jan 1 Clear Run Church. See also 08-09-1882 H3, 08-16-1882 H2 & 08-16-1882
 H3 Samuel N. Paris, son of William, cuts James Burton at Buford on Aug 7.
- Paris, Viola 07-13-1910 H5 07-08-1910 R5 Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. E. S. Paris formerly of Ohio County died of pneumonia June 20 at home at Shawnee, OK. Buried Shawnee cemetery.
- **Paris, W. M. P.** 08-09-1918 R5 Died of tuberculosis Aug 3 at Ohio County Poor Farm. About 65. Buried Aug 4 County Farm.
- Park, c/o W. W. 08-21-1907 H8 Taffy: One of twins born Aug 17 died Aug 18. See also 05-03-1901 R3 W. W. Park married Miss Pearl Dodson 29 April 1901 at Mitchellville, Sumner County, TN.
- Park, c/o Walter 07-24-1908 R4 Rosine: Infant died July 19. Buried July 20 Rosine burying ground.
- Park, Derotha (Yates)
 06-21-1901 R2
 06-21-1901 R3
 07-12-1901 R2 Died June
 13 at home of father, Marion Yates, at Rochester, her little baby died about 20 minutes before.
 Married Sherman A. Park in 1891, they had 3 boys & 1 girl, who with husband survive. Buried June 15 Rochester in same casket.
- Park, Dulley B. (Iler)
 05-29-1912 H5
 06-05-1912 H8
 09-18-1912 H8
 05-31-1912 R5
 06-07-1912 R4
 09-13-1912 R5
 Died of infirmities May 27 at home on Clay Street in Hartford. Age 78. Widow of Jesse Park, who died about 35 years ago. Left sons, Joseph Park of Friedaland, James Park of Hartford & Dr. A. D. Park of Rockport, daughter, Mrs. Lee Mason of Centertown & brothers, R. T. Iler of Hartford & T. M. Iler of Centertown. Daughter, Mrs. H. T. Felix, died about 15 years ago. Grandmother of Miss Bessie Mason. Buried May 28 Cooksey burying ground near Friedaland. [05-30-1912 "OM".]
- Park, Emma (Lowe)
 09-15-1909 H5
 09-17-1909 R1
 Died of consumption Sep
 13 at home at No Creek about 2 & 1/2 miles west of Hartford. Left husband, Clint C. Park, Sr.,
 several children, mother, Mrs. Charlotte Lowe, & brother, Frank Lowe, of Hartford. Buried
 Carson cemetery. [09-16-1909 "OM".]
- Park, Estill Yewell 05-18-1904 H4 05-06-1904 R5 05-20-1904 R1 Died of spinal meningitis May 4. Age 6 months & 7 days. Born 27 Oct 1903. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Herbert Park of Clear Run neighborhood. Buried Union Grove cemetery.
- Park, Florence Belle 06-05-1907 H5 06-07-1907 R5 Ten-month-old child of Mr. & Mrs. W. W. Park of Clear Run died June 3. Buried June 4 Barnett's Creek Church.
- Park, Grace ["Miss"] 03-01-1905 H3 03-03-1905 R5 03-03-1905 R8 03-17-1905 R4 03-24-1905 R4 Daughter of W. H. Park of Red Hill in Daviess County died Feb 24 at home. Age 26-9-7. Born 17 May 1878. Formerly of Beda in Ohio County. Niece of W. C. Bennett. Left parents, 2 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Feb 25 Andersonville. [03-03-1905 "OM".]
- Park, James A. 12-25-1907 H1 12-20-1907 R1 04-14-1909 H3 05-19-1909 H5 04-09-1909 R5 05-28-1909 R1 Died of stomach trouble Dec 17 at home in Hartford. Age 69. Union soldier in Civil War, 26th KY Regiment. Served as magistrate several years. Married Miss Josie Craig of Grayson County. Left wife, sons, John, Joseph, Sherman, Clinton, Herbert, Willie & Estill Park & daughters, Mrs. Florence Allen, Mrs. S. N. Parris, Mrs. J.

- B. Tappan & Miss Emma Park. Buried Dec 19 Beda cemetery. [12-19-1907 & 05-28-1909 "OM".]
- Park, Jean (Baird) 01-11-1918 R3 01-11-1918 R7 02-08-1918 R4 Died Jan 5 in Clear Run neighborhood. Age 17. Married last spring. Daughter of James Baird of near Hartford. Left husband, Marion Park, & infant daughter. Buried Beulah burying ground at Beda.
- Park, Joseph Columbus
 08-31-1910 H3
 09-14-1910 H7
 08-26-1910 R1
 09-091910 R1
 Died Aug 23 at home of brother, J. A. C. Park, at No Creek. School teacher. Wife, formerly Miss Sue King, died 4 or 5 years ago. Left 1 brother & 3 sisters. Buried Aug 24 Mt. Hermon.
- Park, Joseph S. 06-17-1908 H4 06-17-1908 H5 08-26-1908 H4 09-02-1908 H4 06-19-1908 R8 08-28-1908 R4 Died May 31 at home near Friedaland. Age 76 years & 24 days. Born 7 May 1832. Brother-in-law of Mrs. Dully B. Park of Hartford. Left wife, Sarah A., & children. Buried June 1 Bratcher burying ground. Funeral sermon preached at Shiloh Church on Aug 30.
- Park, Josephine (Craig)
 11-07-1917 H4
 11-07-1917 H5
 11-14-1917 H1
 11-091917 R1
 11-16-1917 R4
 Died of uraemic poison Nov 4 at home in Hartford. Age 74-7-15.
 Born Grayson County. Widow of James A. Park. Mother of 14 children, 11 survive John, Joe, Herbert, Sherman A. of Owensboro, Clinton, Willie M. of Arcadia, KS & Estill Park, Florence Allen, Mrs. S. N. (Kate) Paris of Kansas City, KS, Emma Park & Mrs. J. B. Tappan of Hartford. Buried Beulah Church at Beda.
- Park, Mary Myrtle 05-26-1911 R8 Narrows: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Carson Park died of cholera infantum May 13. Age 15 months.
- Park, Nancy
 07-13-1904 H3 07-15-1904 R5 08-19-1904 R1 Died of old age July 11 at home of son, Will Park, at Red Hill in Daviess County. Age 84. Widow of John Park, who died many years ago. Left 4 sons, including James A. Park of Hartford, & 3 daughters. Buried July 12 family burying ground near Clear Run. [07-14-1904 "OM": Died at home of son, Henry Park, at Andersonville in Daviess County. Survived by sons, Henry, J. A., Clint & Joe Park & daughters, Belle Davis, Bertie Bennett & Rebecca Park. Buried Patterson cemetery near Beda.]
- Park, Roberta 10-08-1909 R6 Little daughter of Dr. & Mrs. A. D. Park of Rockport died of flux Sep 22.
- Park, Ronda Gayle 02-26-1919 H8 02-28-1919 R2 02-28-1919 R7 Clear Run: Twelve-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. T. C. Park died of pneumonia Feb 16 at home here. Left parents, 4 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Feb 17 Clear Run cemetery.
- Park, Roswell
 07-15-1908 H4
 07-15-1908 H5
 07-17-1908 R1
 07-17

 1908 R5
 Infant son of Dr. & Mrs. A. D. Park of Rockport died July 11.
 Buried July 12 Rockport cemetery.

 See also "OCN" 09-21-1956 p4B Dr. Anderson D. Park.
- Park, s/o Will 04-14-1905 R5 Infant died April 10.
- **Park, Sarah ["Mrs."]** 03-06-1901 H3 Died of grip March 3 at home near Olaton. Buried March 4 family burying ground.
- Park, Shelby 09-18-1912 H5 09-20-1912 R1 09-20-1912 R5 Youngest son of J. H. & M. A. Park of Clear Run area died of typhoid fever Sep 15. Age 20. Born 24 Jan 1892 Ohio County. Served as soldier in 3rd KY State Guard, Co. H. Left parents, 3 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Sep 16 Clear Run cemetery.
- Park, Susan (King)
 12-12-1906 H5
 12-19-1906 H4
 12-14-1906 R5
 01-161907 H4
 01-04-1907 R2
 01-18-1907 R7
 Died Dec 7 at home near Beda. Born 26 Sep 1870.
 Taught school several years. Left husband, Joe C. "Lum" Park, 3 brothers & 1 sister, Provia.
 Buried Dec 8 Beulah Church.
- Park, Susie 08-12-1903 H3 Jingo: Died Aug 7. Left husband, G. M. Park, & 5 little boys.
- Park, William D. 04-01-1903 H3 03-27-1903 R2 04-03-1903 R2 04-03-1903 R3 Died suddenly of heart trouble March 21 at home near Barrett's Ferry. Left wife, Amanda, & several children. Buried March 22 Gentry graveyard. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$2 for service in Union Army in Civil War.
- Park, William Henry 06-03-1908 H1 06-05-1908 R5 Died of heart trouble May 27 at home of daughter, Mrs. T. N. Maple, at Pleasant Ridge. Age 65. Lived Andersonville

- neighborhood. Also left brothers, Joe & Clint Park, & 3 sisters, including Mrs. Belle Davis & Mrs. L. O. Leach. Buried Red Hill. [05-28, 05-30 & 07-21-1908 "OM": Died of heart trouble. Also left wife, Hannah Park, sons, John T. & James C. Park, daughter, Mary Maple, & sister, Mrs. W. C. Bennett.]
- Parker, Rufus 09-30-1908 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself Sep 24 at home near Calhoun. About 48. Moved there from Webster County about 10 months ago. Left wife & daughter. [09-26-1908 "OM".]
- Parks, c/o F. 04-16-1909 R1 Manda: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. F. Parks died April 9.
- **Parks, Carl G.** 10-09-1908 R2 Died Sep 15. Kicked by colt on Sep 13. Born Ohio County. Buried old Brick House burying ground.
- Parks, d/o Marvin 04-03-1912 H8 03-29-1912 R1 Five-month-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Marvin Parks of near Beda died of congenital defect of heart March 27. [04-05-1912 "OM".]
- Parks, Ida B. (Carson)
 02-27-1901 H2
 02-27-1901 H3
 Died of pneumonia Feb
 22. Lived Beda area. Born 5 Dec 1869. Married William Q. Parks, 9 Oct 1883, who survives.
 Raised 2 sons, 1 daughter & niece of her husband. Buried Beulah Church. [02-27-1901 "OM":
 Left husband & 3 children.]
- Parks, Joe 01-28-1914 H5 Died Jan 24 at Hayti. (Black)
- Parks, Maurine 11-26-1919 H1 11-28-1919 R1 12-05-1919 R4 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. H. Parks died of throat trouble Nov 24 at home in Hartford. Age 11. Buried Nov 25 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Parks, Mrs. Noah** 07-28-1909 H1 Died of burns in Calloway County after rescuing 2 of her children from fire. [07-23-1909 "OM".]
- Parks, Peter T. 07-04-1917 H1 06-29-1917 R4 Died June 26 at home of son, W. Q. Parks, near Beda. Age 87. Grandfather of W. H. Parks of Hartford. Also left 2 other sons, Joseph & Albert Parks. Buried June 27 Beulah Church cemetery. See also 04-25-1917 H5 [07-06-1917 "OM".]
- **Parley, Tom** 06-13-1900 H2 Killed June 8 in steam boiler explosion at Addison Station in Breckinridge County. [06-10-1900 "OM": Accident happened at a distillery.]
- Parrot, Robert 05-22-1907 H1 Nortonville: Killed in dynamite explosion at Nortonville Coal Company Mines. Age 30. Left wife & 2 children. [05-18-1907 "OM": Killed May 17.]
- **Parson, J. T.**04-12-1918 R8 Died April 4 at home in Hawesville. Born 1848 Ohio County. Moved to Patesville with parents as small boy. Currently serving 2nd term as County Attorney of Hancock County. Also served as magistrate of Patesville District. [04-06-1918 "OM".]
- Pate, Ada Cecil 03-14-1906 H3 03-09-1906 R5 Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Addis E. Pate died of scarlet fever March 7 at home at Hartford. Buried March 8 Oakwood.
- Pate, d/o Willie 02-28-1906 H2 Centertown: Infant died suddenly Feb 18.
 Buried Feb 19 Central Grove.
- Pate, Eldred Earl ["Rev."] 05-23-1917 H2 05-18-1917 R1 Died of complication of troubles May 12 at home of son, Marvin Erle Pate, at Madisonville. Born 21 Oct 1841 Hancock County. Major in Union Army in Civil War. Active Methodist minister 1874-1910. Pastor of Hartford Methodist Church 4 years. Married Miss Emma Thomas, 1875, she died 26 Feb 1904. Four sons born, Eldred of St. Louis, Walter of Hoberg, MO, Marvin & Karl of Madisonville. Sister, Mrs. S. D. Lightfoot, of Henderson, also survives. Buried Hawesville. See also 04-01-1892 R3, 05-06-1892 R3 organized church at Mt. Moriah, 10-05-1892 H3 son of Minor E. Pate & Rebecca H. May, married Miss Emma Thomas 17 Feb 1877, 10-09-1895 H3 & 10-04-1895 R2 leaving Hartford after serving here 4 years. [05-20-1917 "OM".]
- Pate, Jesse 05-20-1903 H3 05-22-1903 R3 Died May 15 at home on Barnett's Creek. Left wife & several children. Buried May 16 Mt. Carmel cemetery. [05-01, 05-16 & 05-22-1903 "OM": Died of consumption. About 40. Left wife, 1 child & mother.]
- **Pate, Mrs. E. T.** 08-30-1918 R5 Died Aug 22 at home of daughter near Narrows. Age 62. Left husband & 4 children.

- Pate, Mrs. Eldred
 03-02-1904 H3 Died of heart disease Feb 25 at home near Smith's Mills. Former resident Hartford. Taken to Hawesville for burial. [02-26, 02-27, 03-01 & 03-03-1904 "OM": Emma Thomas Pate. Survived by husband Rev. E. E. Pate. Sister of W. S. Thomas of Hawesville & aunt of Mrs. Reuben A. Miller of Owensboro.]
- Pate, Nancy ["Mrs."] 04-15-1904 R4 11-11-1904 R8 12-13-1905 H3 Askins: Funeral at Pleasant Grove. Y. L. Moseley administrator of estate.
- Pate, Rufus 01-24-1917 H1 Killed by fall from cliff Jan 19 in Breckinridge County. Age 22. Son of George Pate. [01-18 & 01-20-1917 "OM".]
- Patterson, Adina 09-30-1903 H3 11-04-1903 H2 Died of consumption Sep 25 at home at Prentiss. Married Albert Patterson 25 Feb 1903. Buried Sep 26 Shultz graveyard.
- Patterson, B. N. ["Dr."] 08-05-1908 H5 08-12-1908 H3 08-07-1908 R5 Died Aug 2 at home at McHenry. Born 7 Aug 1834 Logan County near Russellville. Mason. Married Agnes Gentry, 6 April 1865, 3 children born, Solon N. Patterson of MO, Mrs. C. M. Nall of McHenry & late Mrs. Ora Sanders. Buried Aug 3 family burying ground near Prentiss. See also 03-26-1890 H4 began medical practice in 1864 & "OCN" 05-14-1943 p3F. [08-04-1908 "OM".]
- Patterson, d/o Laton 08-06-1909 R1 Olaton: Three-month-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Laton Patterson of near Fallen Rock died Tuesday.
- **Patterson, Martha E.** 03-22-1916 H5 03-24-1916 R1 Died of pneumonia March 18 at home on Washington Street in Hartford. Age 75. Sister, Delila Humphrey, died about week ago. Left daughter, Mrs. John T. King, of Hartford, 2 grandchildren, Charles E. King & Grace Hudson Dodson, both of Hartford, & 6 great-grandchildren. Buried Oakwood cemetery. [03-24-1916 "OM".]
- **Pattie, Robert Bruce** 07-16-1913 H6 Rockport, IN: Died July 10. Age 79. Lived 8 miles from here. Formerly resided at Shreve in Ohio County.
- Patton, Belinda Ann 09-27-1916 H4 09-29-1916 R4 Adaburg: Died Sep 22. Age 81. Widow of Dr. J. W. Patton. Left children, J. L. Patton of Ralph, C. M. Patton, Mary Patton of Adaburg, Sarah F. Ralph of Evansville, IN & C. L. Patton of Newburgh, IN & several grandchildren. Buried beside husband in family cemetery on farm of son, C. M. Patton. See also 03-15-1911 H8 born 4 March 1835 & 03-08-1916 H8. [09-28-1916 "OM".]
- **Patton, c/o Fred** 02-16-1916 H8 Bennett's: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Fred Patton died of diphtheria.
- Patton, Charley 08-22-1900 H3 Pleasant Ridge: Died Aug 15. Age 4 years & 2 months. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Tom Patton. Invalid since birth. Buried Aug 16 Hudson graveyard.
- **Patton, d/o Fred** 07-05-1916 H5 07-19-1916 H3 Bennett's: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Fred Patton died of brain fever. Buried July 3 Concord cemetery.
- Patton, Dave 06-23-1905 R1 Shot & killed June 17 by Henry Brown at Bevier 3 miles from Central City. About 40. [06-18-1905 "OM": Left several children.]
- Patton, Granville 03-22-1916 H8 03-29-1916 H8 Bennett's: Died March 18 in Rickett's neighborhood. Funeral at Concord March 19. Uncle of J. L. Patton of Ralph & C. M. Patton of Adaburg.
- Patton, Hazel 06-03-1908 H5 06-10-1908 H6 06-05-1908 R5 Infant daughter of Ansel & Lizzie Patton died of cholera infantum May 31 at home at Heflin. Age 19 months. Granddaughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. B. Rowan.
- Patton, J. W. ["Dr."] 05-13-1908 H5 05-15-1908 R5 Died of infirmities May 10 at home near Adaburg. Age 72. Had medical diploma but had not practiced for some time because of health. Left wife, 5 children, 4 brothers, including J. H. Patton of Hartford, & 4 sisters. Buried Taylortown [sic should be Taylorfield] cemetery. See also 09-19-1877 H2, 03-26-1890 H4 born Daviess County, graduated from University of Louisville in 1875, & 08-18-1886 H3 appointed postmaster at Taylor Old Fields new post office which has been christened Adaburgh. [05-14-1908 "OM".]
- Patton, Jessie 05-17-1916 H8 Clear Run: Died of complication of diseases May 2. Age 34. Left husband, Clarence Patton, & children, Thelma, age 9, & Conna Patton, 3. Buried Barnett's Creek Church.
- **Patton, Mrs. James** 09-25-1912 H8 Eastview: Died of old age & pneumonia Sep 22. Buried Hudson graveyard.

- Patton, R. A. 05-15-1918 H1 Died at home of daughter, Mrs. L. D. Selman, at Macon, GA, where resided most of last 30 years. Age 78. Former resident Ohio County. Also survived by brothers, J. H. Patton of Hartford & J. L. Patton of Livermore. See also 06-28-1905 H3 & 07-12-1905 H3 son of Dr. J. W. Patton & grandson of Thornton Patton.
- Patton, Samuel P. 11-23-1904 H3 11-30-1904 H3 11-25-1904 R1 Shot & killed Nov 21 accidentally while squirrel hunting about 6 miles east of Hartford by Owen Taylor, 16, son of Henry Taylor. Age 35. Left wife. Buried Nov 22 Liberty. [11-22 & 12-01-1904 "OM": Shot by Albert Taylor.]
- **Patton, Sue** 11-08-1905 H2 Heflin: Died Nov 1 at home of nephew, Bud Patton.
- Paul, Mrs. P. A. 06-11-1913 H5 06-13-1913 R5 Died June 10 at home of daughter, Mrs. W. T. Woodward, on Clay Street in Hartford. Age 88. Late husband captain in Civil War. Former resident Doniphan, MO. Buried June 11 Oakwood cemetery.
- Paxton, Bud

 08-04-1909 H5 07-30-1909 R5 Died of consumption July
 28 at home of Sam Taylor at Beaver Dam. Son of Rice Paxton former resident Hartford. Left
 mother, Mrs. Rachel Paxton, & sister, Mrs. Spinks of Ft. Madison, IA. [08-03 & 08-05-1909
 "OM": Left sister, Mrs. Thomas Spink. Buried Fairmount Cemetery in Central City, where father
 & only brother are buried.]
- Paxton, Harriet Ann ["Miss"] 03-17-1915 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of infirmities March 13. About 83. Lived with brother, Sam Paxton, at Sulphur Springs. Also left sister, Mrs. Eliza Taylor. Buried March 14 Paxton burying ground. [03-19-1915 "OM".]
- Paxton, Ida 10-11-1911 H5 11-08-1911 H5 Died of sarcoma of intestines Oct 7 at Jewish Hospital in Louisville. Age 57. Lived Centertown, where returned for burial. Widow. Left 2 children. [10-13-1911 "OM".]
- Paxton, J. N. 11-04-1904 R5 Died Nov 2 at home of Albert Leach at Beaver Dam. Lived Patesville. Mason. Buried Nov 3 Paxton burying ground. [11-03, 11-04 & 11-05-1904 "OM": John Norval Paxton died of consumption. Born at Cromwell. Married Miss Alma Browning of McLean County about 5 years ago, daughter of James Browning of Rockport. Cousin of E. D. Guffy of Owensboro.]
- Paxton, James 03-06-1907 H3 05-15-1907 H7 McHenry: Died of complication of diseases due to old age March 1 at home near Sulphur Springs school. [03-14-1907 "OM": Age 81. Never married. Lived Union area. Buried Paxton cemetery.]
- Paxton, Lon

 11-18-1908 H6

 11-13-1908 R1

 11-20-1908 R3

 Died Nov
 9 following operation for appendicitis at Birmingham, AL. Age 46. Born Ohio County at
 Cromwell. Never married. Resident Louisville past 20 years. Traveling salesman. Only brother
 died 2 years ago. Nephew of Mrs. B. L. D. Guffy of Morgantown & cousin of A. V. Thomson.
 Buried Nov 15 old Paxton burying ground near Sulphur Springs.
- Paxton, R. R. ["Judge"] 12-16-1903 H2 Central City: Died Dec 14. Age 73. For many years conducted Commercial Hotel in Central City. Left wife, daughter, Mrs. Thomas Spink of Fort Madison, IA & son, R. P. Paxton, of Gallup, NM. [12-15-1903 "OM": Died of stomach trouble.]
- Paxton, Sarah Jane (Williams) 10-17-1917 H8 10-12-1917 R5 Beaver Dam: Died of senility Oct 11 at home here. Age 77. Born near Liberty Church. Last of 10 children of Thompson Williams. Married S. J. Paxton, 14 Feb 1864. Left husband & children, James Paxton & Edna Paxton Reed. Buried family cemetery. [10-19-1917 "OM".]
- Payne, c/o Andrew
 05-05-1909 H5
 05-05-1909 H8
 Two-year-old infant died
 May 3 at home of Mrs. S. P. Taylor in Beaver Dam. Mother died at infant's birth and her sister,
 Mrs. Taylor, was raising the child. Father lived Calhoun, where burial was at. [05-08-1909
 "OM".]
- **Payne, Elizabeth** 10-15-1902 H3 10-17-1902 R3 "Bettie". Died Oct 9 of complication of diseases at home near Shreve. Born 1833. Widow of John W. Payne. Mother of 7 children, who all survive. [10-19-1902 "OM".]
- **Payne, Flem** 11-09-1906 R3 Killed by lightning 3 miles from Fountain Run near Glasgow. Age 50. Widower with 6 children.
- **Payne, Henry** 09-10-1902 H3 Shot & killed last week in Union County by cousin, Samuel Houston. Left sister, Mrs. Mollie Moses. [09-03-1902 "OM": Killed Sep 2.]

- Payne, John William
 01-23-1907 H5 02-13-1907 H3 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Seth
 M. Payne of Shreve died Jan 15 of diphtheria. Age 2-8-20. Buried Jan 17 Pleasant Grove Church.
 [01-24-1907 "OM".]
- **Payne, Mose**03-14-1917 H1 03-21-1917 H4 Died at Louisville March
 9 of injuries suffered in machine shop in Central City. Age 40. Resided Central City, where he
 will be buried. [03-13-1917 "OM".]
- **Payne, s/o Joe C.** 04-17-1914 R5 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Joe C. Payne died April 16. Mother is niece of Mrs. Wallace Riley.
- **Payne, W. H., Jr.** 01-24-1906 H2 Irvington: Committed suicide by cutting throat Jan 18. About 50. Wife recently died. Left son, Herbert. [01-20-1906 "OM": Died at Bewleyville. Left 5 children.]
- **Payton, c/o Thomas**O4-13-1910 H8 Olaton: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Thomas
 Payton of near here died April 6. Buried April 7 Olaton cemetery.
- Payton, George Jesse

 08-25-1909 H3 08-20-1909 R1 Died of membranous croup
 Aug 12 at home of Jesse Payton near Olaton. Age 16 months. Left parents, John & Margaret
 Clara (Haskell) Payton, brother, Egbert, & sister, Ettah Modessie. Buried Aug 14 Payton
 cemetery near McGrady Church. Sister, Ettah, age 4, died of same on Aug 16. Father has been in
 Army about 12 years.
- **Payton, James P.** 09-01-1915 H8 Olaton: Died of rheumatism Aug 27.
- Payton, Jane

 05-06-1914 H4

 05-06-1914 H8

 05-01-1914 R5

 Died of pneumonia April 29 at home of daughter, Mrs. Ernest Wilson, in Hartford. Age 75-9-24. Married Joe Payton in 1858, he died in 1902, 4 sons & 3 daughters born, who survive Henrietta Neighbors of Olaton, Bettie Byers of Horse Branch Rt. 1, Mollie Wilson of Hartford, Thomas W. & J. H. Payton, of Olaton, S. H. & D. B. Payton of Crofton. Also left 17 grandchildren & 2 greatgrandchildren. Buried beside husband at Olaton cemetery. [05-08-1914 "OM".]
- Payton, s/o Jesse 06-21-1916 H8 Olaton: Died of dropsy June 17.
- **Payton, Stella** 10-23-1903 R4 Died of diphtheria Oct 3. Age 6. Survived by parents.
- **Payton, Thomas** 09-30-1914 H8 West Providence: Died of typhoid fever Sep 22 at home near Williams Mines. Age 52. Left wife, 1 son & 2 daughters. Buried here.
- **Peach, c/o Andy**May 2 near Jingo. Buried May 3.

 O5-04-1900 R3 Infant child of Mr. & Mrs. Andy Peach died
- **Peach, c/o Tom** 08-01-1900 H3 Youngest child of Tom Peach died July 28 at Rosine. Buried July 30 family burying ground.
- **Peach, c/o Willis** 08-21-1908 R4 Rosine: Infant died Aug 14. Buried Aug 15 Rosine burying ground.
- **Peach, Fountain** 05-08-1907 H1 05-03-1907 R4 Fell from train & killed May 1 near Horton. About 21 & single. Lived near Rosine.
- **Peach, Lula** ["Miss"] 08-02-1911 H5 Beaver Dam: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Riley Peach died July 27 Buried Cool Springs burying ground.
- **Peach, Mrs. Tom** 06-22-1900 R3 Died of consumption June 15. Lived Rosine. Buried June 16 Jingo.
- **Peach, Riley** 04-17-1912 H8 Green Brier: Died April 11. Lived Independence. Left wife & several children. Buried April 12 Cool Springs burying ground.
- Peak, Mrs. S. A. 06-10-1908 H5 Owensboro: Died of heart trouble June 4 at home of daughter on Mike Scherm farm 3 miles south of here. Age 65. Lived St. John's in Hardin County and visiting daughters, Mrs. Henry Brown & Mrs. Mary E. Graff. [06-06 & 06-07-1908 "OM".]
- Pean, Mrs. Lafe
 02-28-1913 R5
 03-28-1913 R3
 Died of erysipelas Feb 24.
 Lived near Hartford. Buried Feb 24 Walton's Creek Church. See also 12-06-1916 H1 Homer
 Pean injured in storm, 11-29-1918 R1 & 01-17-1919 R6 Lafe Pean of Clear Run moved to
 Daviess County, son, Homer, has moved to near Hartford.
- **Pearson, Lucy Whitney** 04-22-1914 H2 Shot & killed March 17 in Warren County by Jim Haywood, who was given death penalty.

- **Peay, James H.** ["Rev."] 10-26-1910 H8 Died of tuberculosis at Los Angeles, CA. Baptist minister. Son of Rev. John Peay of South Carolina. Buried Oct 22 Old Buck Creek Church near Livermore. [10-18, 10-22 & 10-23-1910 "OM": Died Oct 15 at Long Beach, CA.]
- Peay, W. E. 12-24-1913 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself Dec 18 at Kuttawa. where he was grocery man. Age 50. Left wife, son, Laverne Peay, age 20, & daughter, Myrtle Peay, 17. [12-19-1913 "OM".]
- **Peckenpaugh, Mrs. Andy** 02-15-1918 R3 Died of measles last week near Fordsville.
- **Peckenpaw, Marvin** 04-07-1905 R8 Jones: Died at home April 1.
- **Peckinpaugh, Amanda** ["Mrs."] 11-10-1916 R5 Died Nov 9 at home near Fordsville.
- Peden, Thomas

 06-26-1907 H6 Glasgow: Died June 14 at home in Barren
 County near Monroe County line. Age 86. Married 5 times. Brother, W. E. Peden, died at
 Temple Hill in Barren County two weeks ago.
- **Pender, Thomas**08-09-1918 R4 Revolutionary War veteran buried in a now neglected graveyard between McHenry & Goshen. Served as cook with Gen. Washington. In early days of Revolution came to America from Wales. Great-grandfather of W. P. Render of Matanzas.
- Pendleton, Ida (Nall) 02-21-1906 H3 02-23-1906 R5 Died of consumption Feb 17 at home in Hartford. Widow of Dr. John E. Pendleton. Mother of Mrs. Holmes (Tula) Cummings of Memphis, TN & sister of Col. I. B. Nall of Louisville. [02-18 & 02-22-1906 "OM": Age 62.]
- Pendleton, John Edward 11-06-1901 H2 11-08-1901 R3 Infant of Dr. & Mrs. E. B. Pendleton died of typhoid pneumonia Nov 5. Buried Nov 6. [11-07-1901 "OM".]
- Pendleton, Lula (King) 03-08-1918 R5 03-08-1918 R8 Died of Bright's disease March 4 at St. Joseph's Infirmary in Lexington. Sister of William King of Louisville. Buried March 6 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. See also 06-17-1891 H3 & 07-01-1891 H3 married Dr. Eugene Pendleton of Hartford 25 June 1891 in Tallapoosa, GA.
- Penick, Pete 02-12-1908 H1 02-14-1908 R1 One of 9 killed in mine explosion Feb 10 at Moody Coal Company at South Carrollton. Age 30 & single. (Black) [02-11 & 02-13-1908 "OM": Pate Penick.]
- Penman, s/o Frank 11-25-1908 H1 11-27-1908 R8 McHenry: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Frank Penman died Nov 21. Age 2. Buried Nov 22 Render cemetery.
- Penman, Shay
 08-02-1911 H2 08-09-1911 H8 Electrocuted Aug 5 at
 Eddyville prison. Assaulted little girl in Lincoln County. Second to go to electric chair in KY.
 (Black)
- Perguson, Norbert 03-21-1906 H3 03-23-1906 R1 "Norb". Killed March 18 in train wreck at Horse Branch. About 14. Son of James Perguson. Buried March 19 Salem Church. [03-20 & 11-03-1906 "OM".]
- **Perkins, Floyd** 10-24-1906 H2 Stabbed to death Oct 20 near Knottsville by Willie Poole. Age 18. Son of Steve Perkins of Knottsville. [10-21-1906 "OM".]
- Perkins, Mrs. John 05-26-1915 H4 Morganfield: Committed suicide by drowning herself in rain barrel May 21 at Grove Center. Age 50. Left husband, 1 son & 1 daughter. [05-23-1915 "OM"
- **Perry, s/o Herschel** 08-05-1914 H1 Baby died Aug 1 in house fire in Todd County.
- **Perryman, Mrs. Rev. J. B.** 08-04-1911 R1 No Creek: Died at Oak Grove last week. Husband Methodist minister.
- Peters, Jasper 06-05-1912 H8 06-07-1912 R4 06-14-1912 R4 Olaton: Died of heart trouble May 31 at home. Born 15 Aug 1842. Union soldier Civil War, Co. E, 8th KY Infantry. Married Sarah Mitchell, 14 Nov 1893. Left wife & 2 children, including, Mrs. Ed Burkley. Buried Axton graveyard.
- **Peters, Jim** 04-01-1903 H3 Beaver Dam: Died of heart trouble March 26 at home in Beaver Dam. Buried March 27 Baptist Church cemetery.
- **Peters, Ray** 12-02-1914 H5 Beaver Dam: Died of lung trouble Nov 25. Age 26. Son of Ida Peters, a widow. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church.
- **Peters, s/o Vilas** 06-30-1915 H5 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Vilas Peters of Beaver Dam died of inflammation of brain June 29.

- **Petree, Herbert** 04-24-1912 H4 One of 5 miners killed April 21 in explosion at Coil Coal Company mine at Madisonville. Single.
- Petrie, Annie 12-12-1900 H3 Died of carbuncle on neck Dec 7 at home in Hartford. Husband, Rev. J. C. Petrie, in charge of Methodist Circuit here. Left husband & 3 grown sons. Taken to Elkton for burial. [12-11-1900 "OM": Age 60.]
- **Petrie, c/o Lewis** 04-23-1909 R4 Herbert: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Lewis Petrie buried last week at Panther Creek graveyard.
- **Petrie, E. M.** 05-04-1904 H3 Choked to death at home at Panther in Daviess County last week. Age 76. Came from Todd County 25 years ago. [04-29-1904 "OM": Died April 25. Left wife & 4 children.]
- **Petrie, H. G.** ["**Judge**"] 01-24-1900 H2 Died of dysentery Jan 20 at home in Elkton. Age 80. Born in Todd County. Served in Senate of KY Legislature. Brother of Rev. J. C. Petrie, Methodist minister of Hartford District. [01-23-1900 "OM".]
- **Petrie, J. C.** ["**Rev.**"] 03-08-1918 R8 Died of complication of diseases March 6 at home at Elkton. Age 84. Served as pastor of Hartford Methodist Church 4 years.
- **Petty, Almedia ["Mrs."]** 05-14-1913 H1 05-09-1913 R5 Barrett's Ferry: Died May 5. Buried May 6 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Petty, Arbin 10-11-1912 R5 Killed Oct 3 at Tuscumbia, AL at county fair when balloon that he owned fell to ground. Left mother, Mrs. R. P. Wedding of Hartford, brothers, Arthur Petty of Hartford & Walton Petty of Harrisburg, AR, & sisters, Miss Elenor Petty of Hartford & Mrs. W. D. Landers of Harrisburg, AR. Buried Oct 6 Tuscumbia.
- Petty, Benjamin Pinkney 03-01-1916 H8 03-24-1916 R5 Olaton: Died Feb 26 at Narrows. Age 80. Civil War veteran. Left wife, 5 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Gentry cemetery. L. B. Daniel administrator of estate.
- **Petty, c/o Lonnie** 07-03-1901 H3 Shreve: Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Lonnie Petty died June 28. Buried Pleasant Grove.
- Petty, Garrett 01-30-1903 R3 Died of pneumonia Jan 26. Age 80. Resident Trisler neighborhood.
- **Petty, John Alexander** 05-02-1906 H3 Died from hemorrhage of nose April 28 at home east of Hartford. Age 16. Buried family burying ground near home.
- Petty, John W. 02-15-1911 H5 02-17-1911 R4 02-17-1911 R5 Died Feb 12 at Patterson Sanitarium in Rochester. About 62. Lived Fordsville. Teacher 38 years. Left daughter, Mrs. Will (Anna) Neel of Paducah, & son, Byron Petty, of California. Buried Feb 14 Fordsville Baptist Church. [02-14 & 02-15-1911 "OM".]
- Petty, Joseph 06-14-1916 H5 07-14-1916 R3 Barrett's Ferry: Died of Bright's disease June 1. Age 73. Left wife & 3 married children. Sam Davison administrator of estate.
- Petty, Mrs. Oscar O. (Morton) 12-09-1914 H4 01-06-1915 H12 01-08-1915 R6 Dundee: Died here of tonsillitis & stomach trouble Dec 6. Daughter of Rev. Morton. Left husband & 2 children, one 5-months-old. Buried Dec 7 Gentry graveyard.
- Petty, s/o Oscar 07-23-1913 H3 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Oscar Petty of near Dundee died July 19. Age 18 months. Buried July 20 family burying ground. [07-24-1913 "OM": Clovis Petty died Narrows neighborhood.]
- Pevler, Della 07-07-1909 H1 07-02-1909 R4 Ceralvo: Died June 22 of congestion at home here. Age 8. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. G. Pevler, 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried June 23 Nelson Creek burying ground.
- Peyton, Craven 12-14-1910 H6 06-11-1924 H2 Confederate solider in Civil War, Co. C, 9th KY Regiment, which was raised in Hartford by Dr. J. E. Pendleton. On 6 Dec 1862 wounded in skirmish at Murfreesboro, TN and left at private house, where he died.
- **Peyton, d/o Thomas** 01-25-1905 H2 Olaton, Jan 23: Twins, boy & girl, born Monday night & the girl died.
- **Peyton, Hanna** 03-07-1900 H3 Died of old age March 6 in East Hartford. (Black)
- **Peyton, Joel** 07-29-1903 H2 Olaton: Died July 26.
- **Peyton, John D.** 07-13-1917 R4 Madisonville: Committed suicide by shooting himself July 10 at home here. Age 42. Left wife & 6 children.

- Peyton, Lawrence Ross 10-18-1918 R5 03-28-1919 R1 "Larry". Soldier killed in action in France. Army Sergeant. Resident Denver, CO. Veteran of Spanish American War. An actor, had parts in films of Jack London & with Mary Pickford. Born just north of Hartford. Son of Frank Peyton & grandson of Dr. Peyton, formerly of Ohio County. Nephew of Howard Ellis.
- **Peyton, Madie** 05-10-1905 H3 Olaton: Died May 1. Would have been 72 on July 9. Buried Peyton graveyard.
- **Peyton, Samuel O.** 08-26-1908 H5 Died of heart disease last week at Confederate Home in Pewee Valley. Born & reared in Hartford. Soldier in Civil War, CSA, Co. C, 9th KY Infantry, enlisted at outbreak of war & served until its end. Cousin of J. W. Robertson of Hartford. Uncle, Dr. Sam Peyton, represented this district in US Congress.
- **Peyton, V. West**05-12-1909 H1
 05-14-1909 R5
 Died last week in Denver,
 CO from injuries suffered in streetcar accident. About 60. Born & reared at Hartford. Son of late
 Dr. S. O. Peyton, who represented this district in US Congress for 2 terms. Never married. Went to Denver about 18 years ago.
- **Phegley, Tom** 04-13-1910 H1 Died April 6 at Alba, TX. Holiness preacher. Believed to be son of Seymore Phegley, who formerly lived Ohio County near Select & who was father of Thomas & John.
- Phelps, Alfonzo 07-11-1906 H3 Killed July 10 by falling slate in mines at McHenry. About 37. Left wife & several small children. Buried July 11 Render cemetery. [07-12-1906 "OM".]
- Phelps, Cordelia 06-20-1917 H1 06-20-1917 H8 Died of measles June 19 Horse Branch area. Left husband, William Marion Phelps, several children & sister, Mrs. Martin Wilson of Flat Woods.
- **Phelps, Ermer** 02-20-1907 H1 McHenry: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. William B. Phelps died Feb 17. Age 4. Buried family graveyard.
- **Phelps, Estella ["Miss"]** 07-12-1911 H6 Beaver Dam: Daughter of Jim Phelps of Render died July 3. Buried July 4 Taylor Mines.
- **Phelps, Gerdie** 02-10-1911 R5 Daughter of Whitford Phelps of Taylor Mines died Feb 5 of burns suffered previous day. Age 8.
- Phelps, James M. 09-27-1916 H6 Died of infirmities Sep 19 at Morgantown. Age 89. Born 31 Oct 1827 Butler County near Woodbury. One of 12 children of Julian Phelps & Mary Smith, sister of Morgan Smith for whom Morgantown was named. Married Polly A. Reeves of Warren County in May 1852, daughter of Peter Reeves. Father of 12 children.
- Phelps, John 10-11-1905 H3 10-13-1905 R1 Shot & killed at Honaker's Ferry in Butler County Oct 8 by first cousin, John Honaker, while filling up grave of their uncle, John Honaker, who died several months ago. They were arguing over estate. Reportedly in self defense. [10-10-1905 "OM".]
- **Phelps, Philip** 01-24-1908 H5 Shot to death in Paducah by Eph Provine. [01-25-1908 "OM": Died Jan 19.]
- Phelps, Prudence 12-12-1917 H1 Committed suicide by hanging herself near Morgantown. Age 80. [12-05-1917 "OM": Died Dec 3. Widow of P. W. Phelps, who died about 3 years ago. Left 3 grandchildren.]
- **Phelps, s/o Vady** 01-10-1919 R1 Fourteen-year-old boy died of meningitis near Rosine. Buried Rosine.
- Phelps, Sudie 03-12-1919 H1 Died of flu Feb 9. Born 12 July 1896. Left husband & 2 children.
- Phelps, Tommie (Cooper) 01-17-1908 R4 Beaver Dam: Died Jan 13 at home here. Left husband, J. W. Phelps, 4 children & parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Cooper. Buried Jan 14 Goshen cemetery.
- Phillips, Alfred 07-12-1907 R4 Taffy: Died July 9. Buried Barnett's Creek Church. [07-11-1907 "OM": Alfred C. Phillips, age 76, lived near Whitesville. Left 2 children & brother, David Phillips.]
- Phillips, Charles
 05-15-1918 H1
 05-22-1918 H5
 05-17-1918 R5
 Buford:
 Died of grip May 8 in Evansville, IN. Age 54. Left son, Percy Phillips of Hawesville, daughter,
 Mrs. Obe Helm of Buford, & sister, Mrs. Sam Midkiff of Buford. Buried May 10 Bell's Run
 cemetery. In one item mistakenly listed as 'Phipps'.

- **Phillips, Estes H.** 10-17-1917 H1 10-19-1917 R1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Raymond Phillips died of diphtheria Oct 12 just east of Hartford. Age 8. Buried Oct 13 Oakwood cemetery.
- Phillips, Eugene 09-16-1903 H3 11-18-1903 H2 09-11-1903 R3 Shot & killed Sep 8 in self defense by Deanefield marshal John Guess about mile from Deanefield. Resisting arrest. Guess also shot & his leg had to be amputated. [09-09, 09-10, 09-16, 09-25, & 09-27-1903 "OM": Age 35. Left wife & a baby.]
- **Phillips, Mrs.** 02-22-1911 H4 Barrett's Ferry: Buried Feb 17 Petty burying ground.
- **Phillips, Mrs.** 04-28-1916 R4 No Creek: Died April 18. Resident Point Pleasant. Mother of Mrs. Smith of here.
- **Phillips, Mrs. Alfred** 01-07-1903 H3 01-09-1903 R3 Died of grip Jan 2 near Panther Creek Church. Buried Jan 4 Barnett's Creek Church.
- Phillips, Mrs. Charles 02-07-1900 H2 Reynolds: Died Jan 31 at Deanefield.
- **Phillips, Mrs. George** 02-22-1918 R2 Fordsville: Died of cancer of face Feb 19. Age 67. Left husband & 1 daughter, Mrs. Willie Pierce.
- Phillips, Murry 07-26-1907 R6 Drowned July 20 in Green River at Davis' Landing about 3 miles below Delaware. Age 19. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Con Phillips of Henderson County. Uncle, James Phillips, drowned near same spot in July twenty-one years ago. [07-21-1907 "OM".]
- Phillips, Nat 12-23-1903 H2 Shot & killed near Mayfield by Bettie Kingston. [12-17-1903 "OM": Killed on Dec 16. Age 23.]
- **Phillips, Perry** 02-07-1900 H2 Reynolds: Died Jan 31. Left wife & 9 children.
- Phillips, Sarah ["Mrs."] 07-09-1919 H8 Adaburg: Funeral at Hawesville Monday.
- Phillips, Sarah F. (Black)

 04-27-1910 H2

 04-22-1910 R4

 Died of stroke of paralysis
 April 15 at home of son, F. F. Phillips, near Narrows. Age 74. One of 7 daughters of Henry &
 Catherine Black. Widow of Solomon Phillips, who was killed by lightning about 42 years ago
 near Fordsville. Buried Gentry-Petty graveyard. [04-20-1910 "OM": Widow of Solomon J.
 Phillips.]
- **Phillips, Silas** 07-21-1905 R4 Herbert: Died July 14. One of oldest members of Panther Creek Baptist Church.
- Phillips, Stephen H. 11-09-1904 H3 11-18-1904 R4 Died of typhoid flux Nov 4 at home 2 miles east of Hartford. Age 57. Born Ohio County near Shreve. Son of Thomas & Mary Phillips. Left wife, son, who is in US Army in Alaska, & daughter. Buried Nov 6 Pleasant Grove church. [11-10-1904 "OM".]
- Phipps, Caroline 12-06-1916 H5 Died Nov 28 at Hartford. Over 90. Wife of Woodford Phipps. Left several children, including Dr. Gordon Phipps of Corsicana, TX. Buried Hayti. (Black)
- Phipps, Elijah Vincent ["Rev."] 04-07-1909 H5 06-02-1909 H8 08-18-1909 H5 04-09-1909 R4 08-20-1909 R4 01-28-1910 R2 Died March 24 of infirmities. Lived 1 & 1/2 miles from Centertown. Age 88. Born 19 Feb 1821 Ohio County. Married Miss Christena Harden 29 July 1849, 2 sons & 2 daughters born. Wife & son deceased. Methodist minister over 50 years. See also 07-22-1885 H3 joined Goshen Church in September 1835.
- **Phipps, Gordon** ["**Dr.**"] 10-11-1918 R5 10-18-1918 R5 Died of Bright's disease Oct 7 at home in Corsicana, TX. Son of late Woodford Phipps of Hartford & brother of George Phipps. Buried Harrisburg, IL. (Black)
- **Phipps, Green W.** 12-06-1911 H5 08-11-1911 R5 05-22-1912 H7 Old citizen buried Aug 9. In Ohio County E. B. Pendleton administrator of estate. (Black)
- Phipps, Madge 11-23-1904 H3 11-25-1904 R5 Only child of Mr. & Mrs. Lum M. Phipps died of scarlet fever Nov 21 at home at Centertown. [11-24-1904 "OM".]
- **Phipps, Mary** ["Miss"] 01-21-1903 H1 Hopkinsville: Shot & killed Jan 14 by nephew, Tom Forbes, age 14. She was choking his mother, Mrs. Sophia Waitman. Left brother, Charles Phipps, of Colorado & sister, Mrs. Tobe Smith, of here.
- **Phipps, Mrs. E. V.** 09-04-1903 R2 Centertown: Died Aug 28. Age 73. Wife of Rev. E. V. Phipps.

Phipps, Willie D. ["**Miss**"] 02-21-1919 R1 Died Feb 14. Age 24. (Black)

Phipps, Woodford 09-18-1918 H1 09-20-1918 R5 Died of infirmities Sep 13 at Hartford. Age 88. Brought to Hartford at age of 8. Blacksmith. Left sons, Dr. Gordon Phipps of Corsicana, TX & George B. Phipps of Hartford. Wife died 2 years ago at age of 90. Buried Havti cemetery. (Black)

Pickerel, B. H. 07-12-1907 R1 Recently died. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. H, 11th KY Infantry.

Pierce, A. B. 12-30-1904 R8 Salem: Died of typhoid fever Dec 24. Left wife & 3 little children. Buried beside child at McCord burying ground. [12-30-1904 "OM": Alger Pierce. Lived near Rosine.]

Pierce, Barbara
11-10-1909 H1 Committed suicide by taking strychnine Nov 6 at home, 1408 Pearl Street, in Owensboro. Formerly Mrs. Wood. Married late Lyman Pierce about year ago. Left children, Charles Wood of Owensboro, Harry Wood of Evansville, IN & Mrs. Frank Meek of Owensboro. [11-07-1909 "OM".]

Pierce, Charlie 02-16-1906 R8 Cane Run: Died of consumption Feb 10 at home of John Awtry. Buried Feb 11 Salem burying ground.

Pierce, Daisy 02-03-1904 H3 Allowances issued by Ohio County Court: Monies for inquest over her body & for coffin. Also listed as Pence.

Pierce, Frank 01-10-1906 H3 Killed at Pearman in Grayson County in July 1904. Dod Logsdon convicted of his murder & sentenced to 2 years in prison.

Pierce, Ivan 06-17-1914 H1 Leitchfield: Dragged to death by horse. Age 18.

Pierce, Katie ['Miss'] 09-06-1901 R4 Resolutions of respect for her.

Pierce, Lester 08-30-1911 H8 Died of consumption Aug 24 at home on Hartford Road near Owensboro. Age 50. Buried Aug 26 Yellow Creek Baptist Church. [08-26-1911 "OM": Letcher Pierce.]

Pierce, Sherman 01-13-1915 H1 Fordsville: Died Jan 5 at home. Left wife & daughters, Mittie, Maude & Alia Pierce. Buried Jan 6 Fordsville cemetery.

Pierce, Stella 06-18-1909 R4 Smallhous: Stepdaughter of Mrs. Alfred Pierce died.

Pierce, Susie ["Miss"] 01-24-1900 H3 Died of pneumonia last Thursday at home in Horton. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Edward Pierce.

Piercy, Irvin 12-30-1903 H2 Cadiz: Killed by falling tree about 8 miles northwest of here. About 16. Son of late James Piercy. [12-27-1903 "OM".]

Pierson, Jordan 11-16-1910 H7 Sale of land of estate in Ohio County.

Pike, c/o Ophelia J. (Trail) 09-03-1902 H1 08-29-1902 R3 Body of infant of Mrs. Ophelia Pike, a widow, found Aug 25 in Ohio County near home of her father, J. R. Trail, at Manda. She said it was born dead. [08-28-1902 "OM".]

Pike, Columbus 12-27-1916 H5 Young man died of accidental gunshot Dec 25. Nephew of Hiram Trail. Buried Render. [12-28-1916 "OM".]

Pike, d/o George 08-05-1908 H1 Hopkinsville: Died of blood poisoning July 31. Age 3. Lived Kelley Station. [08-02-1908 "OM".]

Pike, Thomas J. 05-06-1903 H2 Died of stroke of paralysis at Earlington. Left wife.

Piland, Will 06-19-1903 R3 Fordsville: Died of consumption June 16 in Louisville. Buried here June 18.

Pile, Joel H.02-28-1917 H4 Died Feb 21 at Washington, DC following operation for abscess. Age 46. He & wife, a Miss Smith, former residents of Breckinridge County.

Pinkston, Tom 06-26-1907 H1 Dragged to death by mule June 20 two miles east of Calhoun. About 40. Formerly lived Panther area of Daviess County. Left wife & 6 or 7 children. [06-21-1907 "OM": Age 43.]

Pirtle, d/o John 09-23-1908 H5 08-28-1908 R8 Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John Pirtle of Beda died Aug 15, 14 days old.

Pirtle, F. W. 06-07-1916 H5 06-02-1916 R4 06-16-1916 R4 Died of heart trouble June 1 four miles northeast of Hartford. Age 80. Born 17 March 1836 Washington

- County. Father, John Pirtle, Methodist minister. At age of 12 moved with parents to Ohio County. Married 1st Elizabeth Renfrow, 6 boys & 6 girls born, 11 survive Mrs. J. A. Duke of Hartford, J. E. Pirtle of Versailles, Mrs. Frank Hayes of Whitesville, J. R. Pirtle of Hartford, Mrs. R. D. Nelson of Bandana, Mrs. Dr. McDowell & Mrs. J. D. Stewart of Dundee, R. L. Pirtle of Owensboro, H. M. Pirtle & Mrs. T. P. Carson of Hartford. Married 2nd Mrs. Ann Felix, 7 years ago, she survives, as well as brother, A. R. Pirtle of Owensboro & 2 half-brothers, T. C. & George Pirtle of Ohio County. Buried June 2 Oakwood cemetery. See also 01-19-1876 H3, 05-08-1895 H3 & 09-22-1911R3b J. R. Pirtle born 10 June 1868 four miles from Hartford, dentist, married Miss Ida M. Smith of Owensboro on 5 May 1895, have 2 sons & 2 daughters. [06-02 & 06-11-1916 "OM".]
- Pirtle, Goebel
 10-23-1912 H8
 12-04-1912 H3
 12-04-1912 H8
 10-25-1912 R5

 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Herman R. Pirtle of No Creek neighborhood died Oct 19.
 Age 12.

 Born 15 Jan 1900 . Buried Oct 20 Woodward's Valley Church.
- Pirtle, Jessie (Tabor) 12-19-1906 H5 12-14-1906 R5 Died Dec 12 at home, 500 Clay Street, in Owensboro. Wife of Robert L. Pirtle. Buried Dec 14 Hawesville. [12-13 & 12-14-1906 "OM": Died of convulsions. Age 26.]
- Pirtle, Mollie (Taylor) 07-12-1916 H6 Beaver Dam: Died of tuberculosis July 9. In her 50's. Left husband, T. C. Pirtle, & brother, Warren Taylor. Buried July 10 Liberty burying ground. [07-16-1916 "OM": Mrs. Frogue Pirtle died at home of son-in-law, W. C. Cooper, at Beaver Dam. Husband for many years merchant at Cromwell.]
- Pirtle, Mrs. F. W. 08-28-1907 H1 08-23-1907 R1 08-30-1907 R8 Died of organic heart disease Aug 21 at home in Hartford. Mother of 12 children, 10 survive. Also left husband. Buried Aug 22 Oakwood cemetery.
- Pirtle, Victoria 06-19-1901 H3 06-21-1901 R3 06-28-1901 R3 Died of pneumonia June 17 at home in Cromwell. Left husband, T. C. Pirtle, & six small children. Buried June 18 Liberty burying ground.
- Pirtle, William P. 04-03-1912 H4 04-03-1912 H5 05-01-1912 H8 05-08-1912 H7 10-16-1912 H8 03-29-1912 R1 04-05-1912 R4 04-12-1912 R8 04-26-1912 R4 Died of typhoid fever March 28 four miles northeast of Hartford. Age 20. Born 15 Aug 1891. Grandson of F. W. Pirtle of Hartford & late John F. Wallace. Father, William N. Pirtle, died in March 1891. Left wife, son, Oran Garland Pirtle, mother, Mrs. Sarah Delia Pirtle, brothers, Ira N. & James Pirtle, sisters, Mrs. Leslie Hoover & Mrs. Charles Smith & uncles, Dr. J. R. & Henry M. Pirtle. Buried March 29 Oakwood cemetery. Ira N. Pirtle administrator of estate.
- Plitt, George H. ["Dr."] 12-02-1910 R2 Hawesville: Died of epilepsy Nov 22. Resident Lewisport. Member of House of KY Legislature. [11-23 & 11-24-1910 "OM".]
- Plumlee, Otia ["Miss"] 07-03-1912 H1 Shot & killed June 23 in Monroe County by cousin, Mrs. Rettie Harp, 22. Age 15. Orphan. Niece of Avis Plumlee.
- **Plummer, c/o Ben** 02-05-1904 R4 Bald Knob: Two-year-old child died Jan 30. Buried Jan 31 Mt. Zion.
- Plummer, J. H. 03-29-1905 H3 04-21-1905 R2 Died of infirmities March 26 at home near Horton. Age 72. Born 11 Jan 1832 in Ohio County near No Creek. Married Miss Nancy C. Taylor in 1857. Left wife, 4 sons & 2 daughters. Buried March 27 Old Brick House cemetery. [03-31-1905 "OM".]
- Plummer, John 05-29-1912 H5 Died May 27 at home of D. B. Trout at Cromwell. Age 29 & bachelor. Buried May 28 Green River Church. [05-30-1912 "OM".]
- **Plummer, Len** 06-26-1908 R5 Died of dropsy June 19 at home of mother, Nancy Plummer. Buried June 21 Brick House burying ground. [06-27-1908 "OM".]
- **Plummer, Mrs. Lige** 08-24-1900 R3 Died Aug 18. Lived Manda. Left husband. Buried Aug 19 Mt. Zion cemetery.
- Plummer, Richard 01-28-1914 H1 Beaver Dam: Died of pneumonia Jan 25. Lived Union neighborhood. Left wife, 3 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Jan 26 Liberty Church. [01-29-1914 "OM": Age 62. Also survived by brothers, Robert Plummer of Centertown & Dudley Plummer of Prentiss & sisters, Ophelia Leach & Helen Hocker of Beaver Dam.]
- Plummer, Samuel B. 11-23-1904 H3 11-25-1904 R5 04-05-1905 H2 08-16-1905 H3 Died Nov 12 at home near Manda about 4 miles southeast of Horton. Age 64. Born 25 Dec 1839 near No Creek. At age of 22 married Miss Nancy M. Leach. Father of 9 children, 8

- survive. Buried Nov 13 Mt. Zion Church. Elijah Plummer administrator of estate. [11-24-1904 "OM".]
- **Pollard, Cecil** 05-28-1909 R4 Daughter of Willie & Nannie Pollard died May 15. Age 8 months & 15 days. Niece of Mamie Free.
- **Pollard, Lillian** 11-06-1907 H2 11-15-1907 R1 Olaton: "Lillie". Died Oct 27 near Pattieville. Age 27. Left husband, Grant Pollard, 3 children, & stepdaughter.
- **Pollard, Mrs. Aaron** 05-09-1919 R5 Died of flu & measles May 4 at home at Narrows.
- Pool, Eliza 07-08-1903 H3 07-31-1903 R3 02-03-1904 H3 Died of flux July 5 near Dundee. Buried July 6 beside husband, Felix Pool, in home graveyard. G. B. Likens administrator of estate. [07-09 & 07-16-1903 "OM".]
- **Pool, Mrs. Robert** 05-07-1902 H2 Fainted & strangled to death in Hancock County. [05-02-1902 "OM": Died April 29.]
- Poole, Bettie (Mitchell) 04-22-1904 R8 Askin: Died April 13 at home near here. Few days short of 38th birthday. Daughter of late Mr. & Mrs. Doc Mitchell. Left husband, Buck Poole, little son & 2 daughters. Buried April 14 beside daughter, Elva, in Hopewell cemetery.
- Poole, Felix 01-17-1900 H3 01-24-1900 H3 03-14-1900 H3 11-21-1900 H3 11-28-1900 H3 01-12-1900 R3 01-19-1900 R3 03-09-1900 R3 11-23-1900 R3 11-30-1900 R3 Shot & killed at A. R. Renfrow & Co. store in Dundee Jan 11 in fight with Caleb Wright & his sons, Jack & Caleb Wright, Jr. Poole known to be a dangerous man. Ruled Wrights acted in self-defense. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p4D from Beaver Dam "New Wrinkle" 01-17-1900. [01-12-1900 "OM".]
- **Poole, Noble** 11-18-1904 R1 Murdered in Fordsville. Found Nov 13 with skull crushed. About 50. (Black) [11-15-1904 "OM".]
- **Porter, c/o Allie** 08-26-1904 R1 Mother of Fordsville, a daughter of Cordie Porter, is suspected of having killed her baby & throwing it into well. Infant discovered on Aug 22. [08-23, 08-24 & 08-26-1904 "OM".]
- **Porter, E.** 01-01-1904 R8 Spottsville: Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid at Pike's Landing opposite here. Storekeeper. Left wife.
- Porter, E. O. 12-10-1902 H2 12-10-1902 H3 12-12-1902 R3 Select: Died of Bright's disease Dec 4 at home in Cromwell. Age 75. Buried Dec 5 Green River Church. See also 08-18-1880 H3 lost his right hand in a wheat thresher. [12-11-1902 "OM".]
- Porter, Ernest Anderson 07-19-1916 H3 Bennett's: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. Cortes Porter of Williams Mines died. Buried July 14 Bethel cemetery.
- Porter, Francis Marion 02-05-1913 H1 02-05-1913 H4 03-05-1913 H5 Died of pneumonia Jan 30 at home in Hartford. Age 66. Born Feb 1846. Married Mary E. Porter in Aug 1868, 7 children born. Left wife, children J. L. & I. C. of Hartford Rt. 4, Ola of Beaver Dam, William & Almer Porter of McHenry, Mrs. T. H. Chinn of Beaver Dam & Mrs. Will Howell of Island & several grandchildren. Buried Jan 31 Oakwood cemetery.
- Porter, Frank
 01-30-1907 H1 Died Jan 26 at home in Calhoun. Age 68.
 Born Arkansas. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Came to KY after war. Engaged in business at Calhoun since 1870. Married Miss Sarah Wayne in 1870. Left children, Mrs. L. P. Tanner & D. C. Porter of Owensboro, Hugh & Anna Porter of Calhoun, & Mrs. J. D. Slaughter of Louisville. [01-27 & 02-09-1907 "OM".]
- **Porter, Frank** 02-26-1919 H1 02-21-1919 R5 Died of pneumonia in Louisville hospital. Soldier returning from service in France. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Hardin Porter of Yeaman. Buried Grayson County at Yeaman.
- **Porter, G. G.** 03-19-1913 H4 03-28-1913 R2 Died March 1. Husband of Bettie, & father of L. C., L. L. & A. C. Porter.
- Porter, James 05-07-1913 H5 05-09-1913 R1 One of 5 killed May 6 by Black damp (poisonous fumes) at Taylor Mines. Miner at Taylor Coal Company. [05-07-1913 "OM": Married 3 weeks ago to Miss Clint McCormick of Central City. Buried Rockport.]
- Porter, James E. 05-22-1907 H1 Died of infirmities of old age last week at home in Beech Grove. Age 82. Married 1st Miss Elizabeth Hunt, sister of late R. A. Hunt; 2 children born, one survives, Will Porter. Married 2nd Miss Dollie Glover, daughter of Walker

- Glover; 4 children born, Virgil, Herschel, Eldred & Carson, who survive. [05-17-1907 "OM": Died May 12. Buried family cemetery on Glover farm in McLean County.]
- Porter, Jim 01-18-1918 R3 Pumpkin Ridge: Died Jan 12. Left wife & 7 children, including Mrs. Emma Stewart of Jacksonville, FL, Fred Porter of Beech Creek & Earl Porter of Portland, MA. Buried Jan 13 Pond Run.
- Porter, John F. 03-27-1912 H5 07-31-1912 H5 03-29-1912 R1 Died March 26 at home of brother, F. M. Porter, at Hartford. Age 76. Mechanic. Wife died several years ago. Left several brothers. Buried March 27 Milton Taylor burying ground. F. M. Porter administrator of estate. [03-29-1912 "OM".]
- Porter, Mack
 10-25-1905 H3
 10-27-1905 R1
 03-14-1906 H3
 Rockport:
 Died in Rockport lockup Oct 20 from gunshot inflicted by Cleve Herrel previous day. Ruled to have been in self defense. (Black) [10-22-1905 "OM": Alvin Porter.]
- Porter, Mary Ann 02-27-1901 H3 02-22-1901 R3 Died of pneumonia Feb 21. Lived near Hartford. Buried Milton Taylor cemetery. Son, Van Porter, died Feb 19 & buried Feb 20 same cemetery.
- **Porter, Schockly** 08-17-1910 H2 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Cortas Porter died of brain fever June 14. Age 2. Memorial by cousins, Cora & Ora.
- **Porter, Tina** ["Mrs."] 03-06-1901 H3 Died of pneumonia Feb 28 at home near Hartford. Third member of family to die within past 3 weeks. Buried March 1 Milton Taylor burying ground.
- Porter, Van 02-27-1901 H3 02-22-1901 R3 Died of grip Feb 19. Invalid. Lived near Hartford. Son of Mary Ann Porter. Buried Feb 20 Milton Taylor cemetery.
- Porter, Virgil M. 10-12-1904 H3 10-14-1904 R1 Died Oct 10 of morphine overdose at home of Joe Sanderfur near Sanderfur's Crossing. Lived Morgantown. Reared Ohio County near Cromwell. Timber dealer. Left wife & 3 children. [10-11-1904 "OM".]
- **Porterfield, Gertrude (Monroe)** 10-24-1919 R1 Died Oct 16 at home in Montgomery, AL. Formerly of Rosine. Left husband, J. Maxwell Porterfield, mother, Mrs. Felix Monroe, 2 brothers & 3 sisters.
- **Portwood, Willis**O6-17-1903 H3 Died June 13 at Versailles. Brother of Mrs. A. F. Stanley of Ohio County.
- **Posey, Frank B.** ["Col."] 11-03-1915 H5 11-05-1915 R1 11-05-1915 R4 Died of dropsy Oct 31 at home in Rockport, IN. Age 67. Elected Congressman from Evansville district in 1889. Editor of "Owensboro News" a Republican newspaper that he started few months ago. Left wife, 1 son & 3 daughters. [11-02-1915 "OM".]
- Postell, Peter, Sr. 05-29-1901 H3 05-24-1901 R2 Died of heart trouble May 22 at home in Hopkinsville. Age 60. Brought to KY as slave from North Carolina. Served in Union Army in Civil War. In grocery business. "Wealthiest colored man in Western KY." Father of John & Peter Postell. (Black) [05-23-1901 "OM".]
- Potter, Jesse 01-17-1906 H3 02-07-1906 H3 01-19-1906 R5 02-09-1906 R1 Died Jan 12 at home in Hartford, where resided 40 years. Age 76. Born 24 Jan 1829 Shelby County. Married Miss Lydia Hendricks on 21 Dec 1854, she survives. Uncle of Judge R. L. Hendricks & Mrs. Sam Penrod of Central City. Buried Jan 13 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. See also 10-19-1904 H3
- **Potter, Moses** 09-10-1902 H3 Died Sep 4 in Bowling Green. Age 94. Born 27 Feb 1808. [09-05-1902 "OM".]
- Potter, Ola 11-02-1910 H1 Died of tuberculosis at home in Calhoun. Age 28. Left husband, J. Oscar Potter, son, Beckham, age 4, & daughter, Mary Agnes, age 6. Buried Oct 28 Sacramento. [10-29-1910 "OM": Died Oct 27.]
- Potter, William 04-26-1911 H1 04-26-1911 H3 05-03-1911 H1 05-10-1911 H1 05-17-1911 H1 06-21-1911 H1 08-23-1911 H1 08-30-1911 H1 01-17-1912 H7 04-28-1911 R8 07-14-1911 R1 08-25-1911 R1 Shot & killed April 20 by mob at opera house in Livermore. About 200 shots fired at him. He had earlier shot & wounded Clarence Mitchell (white), who recovered. Recently moved from Tennessee. (Black) [04-21, 04-22, 04-23, 04-25, 05-13, 06-14 & 08-23-1911 "OM".]
- Potts, Maggie 02-24-1904 H2 03-23-1904 H4 02-19-1904 R5 03-18-1904 R8 Olaton: Wife of William Potts died Feb 16 near Sulphur Springs. Age 45. Buried Feb

- 17 Mt. Vernon cemetery. See also 02-10-1904 H3 [02-24-1904 "OM": Left husband & several children. Lived near Jingo.]
- **Potts, Mrs.** 05-25-1906 R5 Died May 23. Lived Louisville. Sister of Mrs. J. A. Thomas of Hartford.
- Potts, W. H. 10-04-1911 H5 10-06-1911 R4 07-17-1912 H7 07-12-1912 R8 Edwards Schoolhouse: Oldest son of W. M. Potts of Olaton Route 1 died of pneumonia Sep 29. Age 21. Buried Sep 30 Mt. Vernon.
- **Powell, Gertrude** 06-10-1914 H1 Hickman: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Will Powell drowned in Reelfoot Lake. Age 8.
- Powers, Huber 08-07-1912 H8 08-14-1912 H4 Barrett's Ferry: Son of H. C. & Mary Powers of Narrows died Aug 4 from injuries suffered year ago when he jumped from moving train. Buried Aug 5 Antioch burying ground near Adaburg.
- Powers, s/o Sylvester
 O2-15-1911 H4 Magan: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Sylvester
 Powers died Feb 8. Buried Feb 9 Pleasant Hill cemetery. See also 03-01-1911 H5 infant male has brain fever.
- **Poynter, Lizzie** ["Miss"] 06-10-1903 H2 Committed suicide by hanging at Glasgow Junction. Age 20. [06-07-1903 "OM": Died June 5.]
- **Preston, Archie** 07-26-1916 H8 McGrady Creek: Son of John Preston died of measles. Age 10. Buried Green cemetery near Fallen Rock.
- **Preston, John** 03-21-1900 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself March 15 about 12 miles from Paducah. Left wife & 6 children.
- Preston, Joy 02-07-1906 H2 02-14-1906 H4 Fallen Rock: Child died of brain fever Jan 31. Left parents, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Feb 2 Green graveyard.
- Preston, s/o John
 11-01-1905 H2 Olaton: Child killed by falling limb last week.
 Prewitt, c/o John
 County.

 11-01-1905 H2 Olaton: Child killed by falling limb last week.
 02-01-1911 H1 Child burned to death at Dry Fork in Barren
- Price, Ewing 01-22-1902 H2 Madisonville: Killed by train here Jan 17. Age 18. Son of Rev. J. L. Price of Providence, where taken for burial. [01-19-1902 "OM".]
- Price, Herbert 01-16-1907 H1 Died of accidental gunshot Jan 13 at home of father, J. S. Price, on Cherry Street in Owensboro. Age 18. [01-15 & 01-17-1907 "OM": Son of Mr. & Mrs. David W. Price.]
- Price, J. Thomas

 Coal Company mines at Robards. Moved there 2 months ago from Jeffersonville, IN, where sent for burial.
- **Price, Mary** 07-21-1915 H2 Mayfield: Died of burns July 10 when home burned near Pryorsburg. Age 80.
- **Price, Rev.** 11-11-1908 H5 Select: Died Nov 6 at home at Flint Springs. Buried Nov 7 Smith burying ground.
- **Price, Richen** 01-07-1914 H4 Providence: Died Dec 22 at home in Lisman 5 miles from here. Age 95-8-28. Born 1818. Mason.
- Price, Sam 07-05-1905 H3 07-07-1905 R1 Died of accidental gunshot July 4. About 25 & not married. Operated logging business on Rough River 2 & 1/2 miles below Hartford.
- **Price, Susanah P.** 07-19-1911 H8 In Ohio County C. C. Price executor of estate.
- Price, William D. 04-18-1900 H3 Died April 11 at home near Pleasant Hill Church in lower part of county. [04-13-1900 "OM": Resident Nuckols neighborhood. Buried Pleasant Hill Church in McLean County.]
- Pritchett, George W. 11-22-1907 R1 Frank Clark escaped from Henderson Jail on Nov 19. Charged with murder of Pritchett in Henderson. [09-07-1907 "OM": Shot & killed by Frank Clark.]
- **Prowse, Nonie** 02-27-1901 H2 Daughter of Christian County Clerk, John P. Prowse, of Hopkinsville, committed suicide by taking carbolic acid.
- **Pryor, c/o Ed** 09-25-1918 H6 McHenry: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Ed Pryor buried Sep 15.

- Pryor, Ernest 12-27-1905 H2 Shot at Chautauqua Park in Owensboro in November. Oscar Dennison found guilty of murder & sentenced to 15 years in prison. [11-29, 11-30, 12-06, 12-16, 12-17, 12-19, 12-21, 12-22, 12-29-1905 "OM".]
- Pryor, William 12-27-1905 H3 Shot & killed Dec 21 in McCracken County by Mrs. Vella Gholson. [12-22 & 12-23-1905 "OM": Age 57. Ruled it was in self defense.]
- **Puckett, Jonathan** 05-02-1917 H1 05-04-1917 R5 Died of apoplexy April 27. Lived Pleasant Ridge. Wife died several years ago. Left 1 son.
- Pulliam, Allen
 07-25-1900 H1 He & Jack Hasson killed each other July 17 in gun fight at Hawesville. About 30. Brother, Frank Pulliam, also in fight, but was not hurt, they lived Patesville. Fight grew out of poker game several months ago. Brother, Ed Pulliam, killed Rev. W. B. Swope, Baptist minister, at Patesville about 2 years ago & died at Hopkinsville Asylum. Nephew of Judge Mat Pulliam, who killed Miller at Hardinsburg 12 to 15 years ago. See also 11-22-1893 H2 wounds Deputy Marshal Bud Cooney in gun fight at Hawesville. [07-18 & 07-19-1900 "OM": Age 28. Left wife & 1 child.]
- **Purcell, William** 08-17-1910 H4 Resident Hardin County drowned in Nolin River. [08-13-1910 "OM".]
- **Pyles, Joseph** 05-08-1901 H2 Killed May 4 when buggy was hit by train one mile south of Henderson. Age 64. Wife, age 61, also seriously injured. [07-14-1901 "OM": J. H. Phyle.]
- **Quigg, Nancy B.** 09-21-1904 H2 Died Sep 11 at home in Livermore. Elderly. [09-16-1904 "OM": Nancy Brockett Quigg.]
- Quinn, Jackie 09-10-1913 H1 Henderson: Died Sep 4 at Corydon. Age 99. Left 124 descendants. Came to Henderson when it was known as Red Banks. [09-07-1913 "OM".]
- Quisenberry, c/o Tandy
 05-05-1909 H8 04-30-1909 R5 Died April 28 of burns suffered on April 26. Lived near Dundee. Age 3. Mother gave birth to another child 3 days earlier. [04-30-1909 "OM": Fred Quisenberry buried April 29 Hix graveyard at Sutherland in Daviess County.]
- Quisenberry, John 02-01-1918 R5 Hawesville: Died of pneumonia Jan 29 in Pellville area. Age 74. Left wife, 5 sons & 1 daughter, who all reside in Hancock County. [01-31-1918 "OM".]
- Quisenberry, Laura (Brown) 11-06-1918 H1 11-08-1918 R5 12-27-1918 R1 Died of influenza Nov 2 at home near Olaton. Age 40. Raised in Grayson County near Millwood. Formerly Mrs. Tate. Wife of Robert W. Quisenberry. Buried New Baymus cemetery.
- Ouisenberry, Mrs. Owen 06-16-1915 H8 Barrett's Ferry: Died June 14.
- Quisenberry, Victoria (Coppage) 07-31-1912 H5 08-02-1912 R5 Barrett's Ferry: Died of stomach trouble July 26 at home near Cedar Grove. Left husband, Robert Quisenberry, & 5 children. Niece of Mrs. R. R. Wedding of Hartford. Buried July 27 New Baymus Christian Church. [07-27-1912 "OM": Also survived by brother: A. B. Coppage of Louisville, J. H. Coppage of Missouri & Murray Coppage of Dawson Springs & sisters, Mrs. E. W. Nevitt of Owensboro, Mrs. Vester Neighbors of Dundee, & Mrs. E. E. Bradfield of Olaton.]
- Raabe, Herman L. 04-17-1907 H8 04-24-1907 H4 Central City: Died here April 14 of consumption. Operated Raabe Hotel & Restaurant here for 20 years. Left wife, Minnie. [04-16, 04-21 & 04-23-1907 "OM".]
- Raabe, Minnie 04-24-1907 H4 Central City: Died of cancer April 21 at home on Center Street. Husband, Herman L. Raabe, died April 14. Left children, William, Heinz, Jesse, Bessie, Minnie & Edna, ages from 12 to 2 years. [04-16, 04-21 & 04-23-1907 "OM".]
- Rader, John 07-12-1905 H5 Drowned July 8 at Calhoun. [07-11-1905 "OM": Age 25. Machinist. Buried New Castle, IN.]
- Radford, Agnes M. 10-25-1916 H4 Died of heart disease Oct 22 in Owensboro, where lived 30 years. Born VA. Widow of Benjamin Radford. Left sons, Morton Radford of Owensboro & Lee Radford of Evansville, IN & daughter, Mrs. Charles Weede of Chicago, IL. Buried Elmwood cemetery. [10-24 & 10-25-1916 "OM".]
- **Radford, Lewis** 01-27-1904 H2 Lynched by mob Jan 24 at Guthrie. Accused of murdering woman the same day. Also listed as Bradford. (Black)

- **Rafferty, Benjamin P.** 01-03-1900 H3 Select: Died Jan 1 near here. Left wife & several children.
- **Rafferty, Mrs. Sam** 05-05-1915 H5 05-07-1915 R1 Died of paralysis May 3 at home at Select. Widow. Left daughter, Mrs. Ann Norman. Buried May 4 Select burying ground. [05-07-1915 "OM".]
- Rafferty, Samuel S. 05-29-1912 H1 05-29-1912 H8 05-24-1912 R5 Old citizen died May 21 at home at Select. Uncle of Mrs. R. E. Duke, Mrs. J. W. O'Bannon, Mrs. Silo Taylor & Mrs. Fred Cooper of Hartford. Grandfather of Mrs. Harrison Crowe of Simmons. Buried May 22 Select.
- **Ragan, Joe**06-12-1907 H4 Luzerne: Died of Bright's disease June 8 here at home of sister. Lived Graham. Buried June 9 Nebo burying ground.
- **Rager, Rene** ["Miss"] 08-09-1911 H4 Died of accidental gunshot at home of Lewis Hightower near Elkton. About 22. [08-08-1911 "OM".]
- **Ragland, Bettie** 03-21-1900 H3 Pleasant Ridge: Died of consumption March 16. Left husband, druggist here, & 2 little girls. Taken to Rosine for burial.
- Ragland, Bettie 10-24-1900 H3 Died of dropsy & consumption Oct 16 at Beaver Dam. Youngest daughter of J. W. Ragland. Four of family have died within last 6 months. Buried Oct 17 family burying ground at Rosine.
- Ragland, c/o R. W. 08-07-1901 H3 08-02-1901 R3 Child of Mr. & Mrs. R. W. Ragland of Rosine died of cholera infantum July 30. Age 5 months. Buried July 31 Rosine cemetery. See also 11-23-1894 R2 R. W. Ragland married Miss Sara Louise Curley 20 Nov 1894 in Louisville.
- Ragland, Florence Loga (Johnston) 08-07-1907 H5 08-09-1907 R4 Narrows: Died July 29 at Phoenix, AZ. Age 48-3-24. Left husband, John M. Ragland, mother & brother. Formerly lived Sulphur Springs. See also 04-04-1906 H5 J. M. Ragland of Utica, formerly of Pleasant Ridge, is moving to New Mexico. [08-06-1907 "OM": Died of heart trouble. Born Ohio County. Buried Phoenix.]
- Ragland, Ira 06-26-1901 H3 06-28-1901 R3 Died June 23 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. M. S. Ragland, in Hartford of chronic diarrhea which he got while serving in Army in Philippines. Also served in Third KY Regiment in Cuba. Buried June 24 Rosine cemetery. See also 06-14-1901 R3
- Ragland, John Walker

 05-16-1900 H3

 08-22-1900 H2

 09-12-1900 H2

 12-19-1900 H2

 05-11-1900 R3

 08-07-1901 H3

 Died of pneumonia May 8 at home in Rosine. Wife died about 2 years ago. Left 12 children, including, J. M. Ragland of Pleasant Ridge. Buried May 9 Rosine cemetery. See also 05-09-1900 H3, 01-13-1904 H3, "OCN" 09-13-1973 p12, "OCT" 09-13-1973 p12, "OCTN" 07-31-1986 p3C & 01-29-1987 p3B.
- Ragland, Moses S. 09-25-1912 H5 09-27-1912 R1 09-27-1912 R5 Died of cancer Sep 22 at home at East View in Hardin County. Age 67. Union soldier in Civil War, joined 17th KY Infantry 1861 & served until 1865. For many years engaged in mercantile business at Rosine. Twice elected county court clerk of Ohio County, 1897 & 1901. Left wife, 4 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Sep 23 Rosine cemetery. See also 01-31-1877 H3
- **Ragland, S. M. C.** 10-10-1900 H3 Died of typhoid fever Oct 5 at home at Bannock in Butler County. Left wife & several children. Buried Oct 6 Rosine.
- **Ragland, William Goebel** 11-22-1905 H3 Olaton: Died Nov 18. Age 5. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. L. D. Ragland. Buried Mt. Pleasant cemetery.
- Ragon, James 04-18-1900 H2 Died of throat trouble last week at home in Owensboro. Employee of "Owensboro Messenger" newspaper 22 years. [04-13-1900 "OM": Died April 12. Age 38. Left father, J. V. Ragon & sisters, Mrs. Charles Jenkins & Lou Ragon. Taken to Greenville for burial.]
- Ragsdale, c/o George 09-06-1905 H2 Calhoun: Child died of diphtheria Sep 1. [09-02-1905 "OM".]
- **Rains, Junith Cleveland** 10-16-1918 H4 Son of Mr. & Mrs. R. C. Rains died Sep 18. Age 8 months & 23 days. Memorial by his grandmother Rains.
- **Rains, Van Buren** ["**Dr.**"] 05-22-1918 H4 06-12-1918 H2 05-24-1918 R8 Committed suicide at home at Caneyville. Practiced medicine at Rosine several years. Left wife & 2 sons.

- To be buried May 22 Mt. Pleasant cemetery in Ohio County near former home. See also 07-30-1884 H2 moved to Caneyville in July 1884 & "OCN" 09-21-1956 p2C
- Raitte, Mrs. John W. 11-16-1910 H1 Burned to death Nov 11 at Cloverport. Age 89. Left children, Nat Raitte of Cincinnati, OH, Charles Raitte of New Mexico, & Misses Annie & Josie Raitte of Cloverport, & sisters, Mrs. A. R. Fisher of Cloverport & Mrs. Hinsdale of Washington. [11-12-1910 "OM".]
- **Rakestraw, Rufus** 07-29-1908 H2 07-24-1908 R4 Shot & killed July 23 by Wash Holloway at railroad camp at Muddy Creek bridge. (Black)
- **Raley, Anna** 11-24-1915 H8 Olaton: Widow of Estill Raley died Nov 16 of something like tuberculosis.
- Raley, Bettie 08-14-1901 H4 Died July 15. Age 40. Left husband, 4 children & 1 sister. Buried McCord graveyard.
- Raley, Earl 01-07-1903 H3 02-20-1903 R4 Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Raley of Louisville died of heart trouble Jan 1. Nephew of M. L. Heavrin. Buried Jan 2 Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville. See also 07-21-1893 R3 age 4.
- **Raley, Estill** 06-27-1913 R3 Palo: Died June 15. Brother-in-law of Mrs. Mary White of here. Buried June 17 Mt. Carmel graveyard.
- Raley, Golda ["Miss"] 08-15-1919 R5 08-15-1919 R8 Died Aug 6 of bronchial pneumonia. Age 14. Oldest of 3 sisters adopted by Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Raley several years ago. Buried Aug 7 Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.
- Raley, James W. 05-30-1917 H1 Died May 23. Age 77. Lived Horse Branch area. Left wife, children, John W., George S., Robert H. of Louisville, James W. of McHenry, Arthur of Dyersburg, TN, Thomas L., Worth Raley, Mrs. Will Allen & Mrs. Sam Jamison, all of between Horse Branch & Olaton, 28 grandchildren, 9 great-grandchildren, brother, Jonathan Raley of Fordsville & sister, Julia A. Taylor of near Cromwell. Buried family cemetery.
- **Ralph, Alton** 02-14-1906 H2 Eastview: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Foster Ralph died Feb 10. Severely burned about 4 months ago when fell into fire.
- Ralph, Ann ["Mrs."] 04-05-1905 H3 Eastview: Died March 28 at home at Narrows. Buried March 29 Bell's Run cemetery.
- **Ralph, Barbara** 05-07-1909 R5 05-07-1909 R8 Magan: Died of cancer April 27 at home near Ralph. Left several children. Buried April 28 family cemetery.
- **Ralph, Charles M.** 10-27-1909 H8 Sale of estate property in Ohio County. See also 02-13-1884 H4 received monthly pension of \$10 for service in Union Army in Civil War.
- **Ralph, Dee** ["Mrs."] 12-30-1914 H8 Ralph: Wife of Lee Ralph died at home Dec 17. Buried Dec 18 Ralph graveyard.
- Ralph, James M. 04-19-1916 H8 06-02-1916 R8 12-15-1916 R8 Ralph: Died of complication of diseases April 12. Age 78. Wife died little over year ago & 3 daughters deceased. Left sons, John C. of Sunnydale & Reat Ralph of here & daughter, Mrs. J. L. Patton of here & several grandchildren. Buried family cemetery. J. C. Ralph administrator of estate.
- Ralph, John L. 03-27-1901 H3 04-03-1901 H3 Died of complication of troubles March 21 at home near Magan. Age 77. Married twice. Had 6 sons & 2 daughters, one son deceased. Buried March 22 family burying ground on his farm. See also 03-06-1901 H2 on March 5 new Ralph precinct formed from Magan voting precinct & 12-30-1914 H5 J. D. Ralph moved from Hartford to Angleton, TX.
- Ralph, Lude
 12-12-1906 H1
 12-19-1906 H5
 12-14-1906 R1
 12-14-1906 R5
 12-21-1906 R5
 07-03-1907 H5
 05-24-1907 R4
 Stabbed Dec 10 at Magan by Luther White at home of Margaret Rogers & died Dec 11 (account in "Herald" reports that he was shot & killed). Survivors included son, Willie, & parents. White sentenced to Eddyville prison for 5 years. [12-12-1906 & 07-05-1907 "OM": Left sister, Mrs. A. Nischam, of Owensboro.]
- Ralph, Marion 03-29-1907 R8 07-12-1907 R1 Magan: Died March 22 in Missouri. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. B, 26th KY Infantry. Father of Lon Ralph. Buried here March 26.
- Ralph, Mary ["Mrs."] 11-22-1918 R8 Magan: Died at Owensboro. Buried here Nov 15.
- **Ralph, Mrs. Lee** 05-06-1903 H2 Adaburg: Died April 29 at hone near here. Buried April 30 Ralph burying ground.

- **Ralph, s/o J. H.** 03-17-1915 H8 Fordsville: Little son of J. H. Ralph died March 3 & buried here.
- **Ralph, Stephen** 10-06-1905 R4 Magan: Died of typhoid flux Sep 27. Buried Sep 28 Pleasant Hill. [10-04 & 10-05-1905 "OM".]
- Ralph, Susan (Kirk) 07-02-1902 H3 10-01-1902 H3 07-04-1902 R2 Died June 28 in Missouri while visiting some of her children. Wife of Marion Ralph. Buried July 1 Fordsville. [07-04-1902 "OM".]
- Ralph, Susie
 03-29-1916 H8 Ralph: Died March 25 near Whitesville.
 One son & one daughter deceased. Left husband, John Ralph, 4 daughters, including Mrs. C. A. Kelley of Whitesville & 5 grandsons. Buried family cemetery at Ralph.
- Ramsey, B. F. 06-13-1906 H2 Well known business man of Whitesville died June 7. Age 85. Lived Whitesville 60 years. Magistrate many years. Married March 1847 Miss Hayes, who died 11 years ago. Left 4 sons & 4 daughters. [06-08-1906 "OM".]
- Ramsey, Ruth 03-07-1906 H3 Died of burns March 1 at home at Spottsville. Age 9. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John E. Ramsey. Blind since 2 weeks old. [03-02-1906 "OM": Buried Catholic cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Ramsey, Theodore** 04-11-1917 H8 Drowned near Providence.
- **Randolph, Houston** 04-28-1909 H8 05-12-1909 H4 06-02-1909 H6 05-14-1909 R8 Simmons: Died April 22. Left wife, Maybelle, & little daughter. Buried Rockport.
- Randolph, John 01-28-1903 H3 01-30-1903 R2 Died of consumption Jan 25 at home near Rockport. About 50. Left 4 sons. Buried Davis burying ground in Muhlenberg County.
- **Rankins, Louis** 09-06-1907 R4 04-11-1913 R1 In Ohio County John Short, Sr. of Echols administrator of estate. (Black)
- Rankins, Susan 12-01-1905 R1 03-14-1906 H3 03-21-1906 H3 Died of gunshot wound Nov 28. Shot on Nov 25 at Echols by Ellie Dickinson, who was convicted of murder & sentenced to 21 years in prison. (Black) [12-01-1905 "OM": Shot by Elliot Dickerson.]
- Ranney, Alice Douglass
 01-01-1919 H1 01-03-1919 R4 Died of spinal meningitis
 Dec 1 four days after death of mother, Myrtle (McKinley) Ranney. Born 16 March 1914.
 Daughter of Guy Ranney. Buried beside mother at Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- Ranney, c/o Guy
 12-06-1918 R5 Child died Dec 1 at Broadway. See also 09-15-1909 H4 Guy Ranney, son of C. W., married Myrtle, daughter of R. P. McKinley, 11 Sep 1909 in Rockport, IN, & 03-05-1924 H1 ancestry of Guy Ranney.
- Ranney, H. J. 12-25-1907 H1 12-27-1907 R4 03-06-1908 R5 Drowned Dec 20 in lake in Butler County near Cromwell. Age 42. Born 18 Nov 1865. Son of S. P. Ranney. Left wife & daughter, about 14. Buried Brick House burying ground near Bald Knob.
- Ranney, Myrtle (McKinley)
 01-01-1919 H1 01-03-1919 R4 Died of influenza Nov 27.
 Born 22 Aug 1891. Married Guy Ranney, 11 Sep 1909. Left husband, children, Guy Nolan (age 8), Alice Douglass (4) & William Pendleton Ranney (19 months), father, R. P. McKinley of Mena, AR, brother, Rufus McKinley of Simmons & sisters, Mrs. C. E. Bodey of Cedar Rapids, IA & Mrs. Willard Lake of Simmons. Mother died 9 years ago. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- Ranney, Virgil

 12-08-1915 H1

 12-10-1915 R1

 Died Dec 6 from being thrown from wagon. About 40. Lived Logansport. Former resident Hartford. Left wife & 4 small children. Buried Dec 7 Wilson burying ground.
- **Ransom, Mrs. A. R.** 06-30-1915 H5 07-02-1915 R1 Committed suicide by cutting throat June 26 near Cromwell. Lost a child few weeks ago. Left husband & 4 children.
- Rascoe, William

 11-30-1910 H1

 12-02-1910 R2

 One of 11 miners killed
 Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. (Black) [11-26 & 11-27-1910

 "OM": Will Roscoe.]
- Ratcliff, J. W. 04-06-1904 H3 Died of heart disease April 1 in Beaver Dam. About 60. Resident Roanoke, VA. Teacher & Mason. Left several children & brother. Buried Beaver Dam cemetery. [04-08-1904 "OM": Former resident Columbia, KY.]
- Ratcliffe, Clara ["Miss"] 12-26-1900 H3 Resident Hopkinsville committed suicide by taking carbolic acid. School girl. [12-25-1900 "OM": Killed herself on Dec 23. Age 20. Left mother, Mrs. Byron Ratcliffe, & 3 sisters. Buried Crofton.]

- **Rathbone, Caroline** ["Miss"] 12-25-1901 H2 Died few days ago at Clifton Springs, NY. Resident Evansville, IN, where born & returned for burial. [12-22-1901 "OM": Died Dec 20.]
- **Ray, Claude** 01-05-1916 H8 Rockport: Son of Jacob Ray died Dec 28. Buried Nelson.
- **Ray, J. C. B.** ["**Dr.**"] 03-06-1907 H5 Died March 5 at Denver, CO. Buried Owensboro his former home. [03-07, 03-08 & 03-09-1907 "OM".]
- **Ray, John** 04-17-1908 R8 Henry Wedding on trial for his murder. Killed at Hanson on 25 Dec 1907. Railroad brakeman. [12-26-1907 "OM".]
- Raymer, Everett 11-21-1917 H5 Son of Monroe Raymer died in October in Arkansas. Left Ohio County with parents 14 years ago. Nephew of Mrs. Joe Wilson of Ohio County. [11-22-1917 "OM".]
- **Raymer, Hardin** 05-11-1904 H2 Olaton: Buried May 7 Salem graveyard.
- **Raymer, J. P.** 05-07-1913 H5 05-09-1913 R1 One of 5 killed May 6 by Black damp (poisonous fumes) at Taylor Mines. Miner at Taylor Coal Company. [05-07-1913 "OM": Newman Raymer.]
- **Raymer, Miles** 09-09-1914 H8 Simmons: Child of Mr. & Mrs. Robert Raymer died Sep 1 of whooping cough. Buried Sep 2 Maddox burying ground.
- **Raymer, Robert** 11-06-1918 H1 11-01-1918 R5 Died of influenza Oct 30 at Simmons. About 45. Left wife, 3 children, & sister, Mrs. Joe Wilson of Hartford. Buried Simmons.
- Raymer, William H. 02-03-1915 H5 01-29-1915 R5 Died Jan 15. Resided Roosevelt, AZ. Brother of Mrs. J. W. Wilson of Hartford. [02-05-1915 "OM".]
- **Rearden, W. H.** 05-14-1913 H8 Sale of land of estate.
- **Rearden, William**02-27-1907 H4 Cloverport: He & brother, Mike, died of infirmities of old age Feb 18 at Victoria. William about 99 & Mike 94. Neither ever married. Buried same grave at Catholic cemetery at Cloverport. Spelled as "Riordan". [02-26-1907 "OM".]
- **Rebarker, Frank** 12-13-1916 H6 Died of bronchial pneumonia Nov 27 at home of son, Jim Rebarker, in Breckinridge County. Age 77. Born Cincinnati, OH. Left children, Mrs. H. S. Landrum of Henderson, Mrs. W. T. Landrum of White Run, Joe, Jim & Willie Rebarker, all of Breckinridge County. Buried Pleasant Grove cemetery in Ohio County.
- Reddish, George W. 05-25-1904 H3 06-08-1904 H2 05-27-1904 R1 Shot & killed May 23 near Horton by 13-year-old stepson, Luther Galley, who it was ruled acted in self defense. He & wife formerly Mrs. Tom Galley were separated. See also 02-25-1885 H3 married Mrs. Al (Jane) See about 5 years ago. [05-24-1904 "OM": Killed with ax. Age 60.]
- **Reddish, Robert** 08-03-1904 H3 Reportedly shot & killed at Henderson on July 23 by Theodore Long. (note: this report was false he did not die until 1915)
- **Rednour, Lillian Iola** 03-22-1916 H3 Daughter of W. H. Rednour accidentally shot & killed March 15 at Henderson by 6-year-old playmate, Elvin Belcher. Age 3. [03-17-1916 "OM".]
- Reed, Chester
 12-13-1918 R1
 12-20-1918 R1
 06-04-1919 H4
 01-24-1919 R1

 1919 R1
 05-30-1919 R1
 08-22-1919 R1
 Soldier killed in action in Europe.
 Private.

 Resident Manda in Ohio County.
 [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Reed, Lucy Jane (James) 04-10-1908 R4 Died March 28. Age 79 years & 2 months. Married 1st Benjamin Duvall, 2 children born, one died infancy & daughter, Mrs. E. M. Royal, died 10 months ago. Second husband deceased. Lived with grandson, F. L. Royal. Left son-in-law, 5 grandchildren & 2 great-grandchildren. Buried Friendship Church.
- **Reed, R. L.**07-24-1901 H2 12-18-1901 H4 11-19-1902 H2 "Bob".

 Deputy marshal of Elizabethtown shot & killed at Nolin by Harlan Buckles, who was resisting arrest. Buckles received death sentence & was lynched by mob at Elizabethtown on 16 Nov 1902. [07-21-1901 "OM": Robert L. Reed killed on July 20.]
- **Reeder, c/o A. L.** 01-09-1901 H2 Leitchfield: Burned to death at West Point Thursday. Age 2. Buried Friday at Caneyville.
- **Reeks, F. W.** 02-22-1901 R2 Died of cancer Feb 7. Lived Clear Run vicinity. Left wife. Buried Clear Run Church.

- **Reeves, E. J.** 01-25-1918 R8 Paducah: Committed suicide by shooting himself Jan 21. Resided La Center.
- Reid, George W. 05-25-1910 H1 06-01-1910 H3 06-22-1910 H8 08-03-1910 H8 05-27-1910 R4 06-03-1910 R8 07-01-1910 R6 Died May 20 at home near Smallhous. Age 65. Born March 1845. Mason. Left wife, daughters, Mrs. Dr. D. Ellis Miller of Monett, MO & Mrs. Clinton Igleheart of Smallhous, sisters, Mrs. Tina Hocker, Mrs. Henry Brown & Mrs. Isaac Withrow, brothers-in-law, Pen Taylor & Joe Bennett of Hartford & 2 granddaughters. Buried Equality cemetery.
- **Reid, James** 06-27-1906 H4 Resolutions for him by Goshen American Society of Equity Union.
- **Reid, John** 01-18-1905 H2 Died of ulceration of stomach in Daviess County at home of brother, Allen Reid, east of Owensboro. [01-14-1905 "OM".]
- **Reid, Joseph**10-05-1910 H5
 10-07-1910 R5
 Died Sep 30 at home near Prentiss. Over 70. Wife died 6 years ago. Left 4 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Oct 1 Rogers burying ground. [10-06-1910 "OM".]
- **Reid, M. J.** 04-03-1918 H1 Died of cancer of throat March 31 in Rockport. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Wrote articles for "Hartford Herald" under pen name of 'Suggs'. See also 02-15-1918 R1
- **Reid, Mrs. Leston** 08-22-1917 H8 Prentiss: Died Aug 5. Buried Slaty Creek cemetery.
- **Reid, Pearl** 09-14-1904 H4 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. R. M. Reid died July 30. Age 15 months. See also 09-22-1911 R25B R. M. Reid born in Rockport, where he is proprietor of general store, a business that has been in the family over 30 years.
- **Reid, Tobitha (Burgess)** 11-01-1901 R3 Died of flux Oct 24. Age 67. Lived near Prentiss. Left husband, J. J. Reid, & 8 children.
- **Reid, Zach** 07-18-1917 H1 07-18-1917 H8 Died of leakage of heart July 13. Buried July 14 Equality.
- **Remley, H. F.** ["**Judge**"] 08-06-1913 H1 Hickman: Killed here Aug 1 when horse fell over embankment. Buried Aug 2 Columbus, KY.
- Render, Andrew
 05-20-1903 H3
 05-27-1903 H3
 05-22-1903 R2
 05-22-1903 R3
 "Andy". Shot & killed by marshal Enon Paris May 16 at Hartford. Taken to McHenry for burial. (Black) [05-17-1903 "OM": Shot by R. L. Paris.]
- Render, Ann
 03-12-1913 H8 03-14-1913 R4 03-14-1913 R5 West
 Providence: Died of heart failure & exhaustion March 5 near here after fighting fire in meat
 house. Widow of Calvin Render. About 10 years ago her invalid child died when her house
 burned. Left children, Herman Render of near Walton's Creek, Mrs. Iona Wallace & Miss Lena
 Render. Buried West Providence Church cemetery.
- Render, Clifford
 02-15-1911 H5 02-22-1911 H7 02-17-1911 R8 Died of brain fever Feb 11 at home in Liberty neighborhood. Age 12. Son of late William Render. Stepson of Felix Shafer. Buried Feb 13 West Providence cemetery. Memorial verse by Lena Render of Rockport.
- **Render, Conrad Perry** 03-27-1901 H3 05-17-1901 R4 Son of L. Herbert & Emma Render died March 23. Age 6 months. Buried March 24 Walton's Creek.
- **Render, E. G.** 01-25-1905 H3 04-14-1905 R8 Died of complication of diseases Jan 19 at home at McHenry. Age 84. Formerly a magistrate. Left wife & daughter. Amelia Render administratrix of estate. Buried Jan 20 Render graveyard at Hamilton.
- Render, Eliza K. 12-30-1908 H1 12-30-1908 H4 12-30-1908 H5 01-01-1909 R1 Died of pneumonia Dec 27 at home near McHenry. Age 75. Husband, E. Green Render, & 2 daughters deceased. Left daughter, Miss Amazella Render. Buried beside husband in Render cemetery at McHenry. [01-02-1909 "OM".]
- **Render, Emma Jennie** 10-15-1902 H2 10-22-1902 H4 10-10-1902 R3 Matanzas: Died of consumption Oct 5 at home near here. Left husband, Herbert Render.
- Render, George W. 10-20-1909 H1 10-22-1909 R4 Died of infirmities Oct 17 at home at McHenry. Age 86. Born same neighborhood. Left children, Mrs. W. H. Burton of Hartford, Mrs. R. P. Toll, Elijah Render, both of McHenry & James W. Render of Bardwell, TX & brother, W. B. Render. Grandfather of Miss Leone Maddox of Hartford. Wife died several years

- ago. Buried Oct 18 Render burying ground. See also 02-02-1881 H3 born 28 Jan 1824, daughters, Ella & Lelah.
- **Render, Jane**01-01-1913 H8 Hopewell: Died Dec 26 at home of son, Dick Render, in Greenville. Born 27 Jan 1827 Ohio County. Buried Dec 27 at old home near McHenry.
- **Render, Mary A.** 12-27-1918 R1 04-30-1919 H7 Died 24 April 1918. In Ohio County A. E. Chapman administrator of estate.
- **Render, Richard** 04-15-1904 R5 Died of appendicitis April 13 at home at McHenry. Buried April 15 Render.
- Render, Richard

 05-11-1910 H5

 05-25-1910 H2

 06-08-1910 H3

 06-08-1910 H6

 05-13-1910 R5

 05-27-1910 R2

 Died May 7 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Robert Render, Goshen neighborhood from injuries received while mining coal about month ago at Carrier Mills, IL. Born 8 Sep 1884 near McHenry. Buried May 8 Goshen cemetery. [05-12-1910 "OM".]
- Render, Robert B. 11-26-1913 H5 12-03-1913 H8 Died Nov 20. Age 73. Born 20 Dec 1839 Ohio County in West Providence neighborhood about 2 miles north of Rockport. Left wife, 6 sons, 3 daughters, & 1 brother. Buried Nov 21 beside son, Richard, at Goshen cemetery. Memorial written by daughter-in-law, Eda Render.
- **Render, Seth** 01-16-1901 H3 Killed by John Faith Jan 12 at Taylor Mines. It was in self-defense (Black)
- **Render, Willie** 04-18-1902 R3 Died of consumption April 12. Lived near Centertown. Buried April 13 Providence.
- **Render, Wilson** 05-30-1917 H5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Alvin Render died May 25. Buried Fisher graveyard. [05-31-1917 "OM".]
- Reneer, Annie ["Miss"] 10-25-1918 R5 Centertown: Died of influenza Oct 18 at home.
- **Reneer, c/o L. E.** 10-11-1901 R3 Ceralvo: Infant died Sep 13. Survived by parents.
- Reneer, Clay
 03-13-1912 H5 03-15-1912 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. A.
 Reneer died of stomach trouble March 10 at home in Centertown. Buried March 11 family burying ground near Centertown.
- Reneer, Luther 08-05-1914 H5 08-07-1914 R1 Killed Aug 1 by black damp in well. Lived Centertown. Left wife & several children, including Leland (age 20). Buried Aug 2 Centertown cemetery. [08-09-1914 "OM".]
- Renfrow, Addie M. 11-02-1904 H2 11-16-1904 H3 At point of death. Resides Jingo.
- Renfrow, Carolina (Miller)
 03-24-1915 H5
 03-26-1915 R1
 Died of tuberculosis March 17 at home in Livermore. Born 16 June 1878 near Pinckneyville, IL. Married Dr. T. D. Renfrow, 17 March 1896. Left husband, children Willard Herman, age 17, & Helen Thomas Renfrow, 9, brothers, John & Charles Miller of Pinckneyville, & sisters, Mrs. Frank Armstutz of New Altmos, IL, Mrs. Fred Lindner of Perch, IL & Mrs. Joe Kellerman of Pinckneyville. Buried Sand Hill cemetery at Sulphur Springs. See also 03-20-1896 R3 married 16 March 1896 in Owensboro. [03-21, 03-25 & 03-27-1915 "OM".]
- **Renfrow, d/o Elvis** 09-21-1904 H2 11-02-1904 H2 Sulphur Springs: Child of Elvis & Addie Renfrow born Sep 17 & died same day. Born at home of Mrs. Renfrow's mother, Mrs. Ben Long, at Jingo. Buried Sep 18 Sunnydale.
- **Renfrow, Ellery Elizabeth** 06-30-1909 H5 06-25-1909 R5 07-02-1909 R6 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. A. R. Renfrow of Narrows died of flux June 23. Age 18 months.
- **Renfrow, Esther** ["Miss"] 09-28-1917 R5 Died Sep 20 at home of brothers, Will & James Renfrow, near Mt. Vernon Church. About 40. Buried Sand Rock burying ground near Sulphur Springs.
- Renfrow, Fitzhugh 04-05-1905 H2 04-05-1905 H3 05-17-1905 H5 08-16-1905 H3 08-23-1905 H3 04-07-1905 R1 04-07-1905 R4 05-19-1905 R1 06-09-1905 R8 08-04-1905 R1 08-18-1905 R1 06-06-1906 H5 05-11-1906 R1 06-08-1906 R1 04-03-1907 H5 04-05-1907 R1 Olaton: Shot & killed March 31 at Narrows by Hiram C. Powers, his former business partner. Operated firm of Renfrow Brothers. Brother of J. B. Renfrow. Left wife

- & 3 children. Buried April 2 Sand Rock cemetery. Powers convicted & given 21 years in prison. In 1906 Powers transferred from Eddyville prison to Asylum at Hopkinsville. John B. Renfrow administrator of estate. See also 09-22-1911 R20B established general store, F. Renfrow & Co., at Dundee 25 years ago & at Narrows in 1892 & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p13C,15C&20C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, married Miss Ida Armendt on 15 Sep 1888. [04-01, 04-06, 05-20, 08-10, 08-13-1905, 05-10, 06-06-1906 & 04-04-1907 "OM".]
- **Renfrow, Ida** 03-03-1915 H8 Dundee: Died Feb 24 in Louisville. Widow of Fitzhugh Renfrow. Buried Feb 26 here at Sand Rock Hill cemetery. [03-06-1915 "OM": Sister of Mrs. M. S. Bean of Dundee.]
- Renfrow, James O. 12-28-1917 R1 01-11-1918 R1 Died of pneumonia Dec 23 at home near Sulphur Springs. Single. Left brothers, William & J. B. Renfrow of Narrows & sisters, Miss Bettie Renfrow & Mrs. Wayne Stevens of near Hartford. Buried Dec 24 Sand Rock burying ground. [01-06-1918 "OM": Age 55.]
- **Renfrow, Julia A.** 04-11-1913 R1 Died March 26 at home near Dundee. Born 4 Jan 1840. Widow of Edward C. Renfrow. Buried Sand Hill.
- Renfrow, Lillian R. 06-24-1903 H4 07-15-1903 H4 06-19-1903 R2 Narrows: Child of Mr. & Mrs. A. R. Renfrow died June 11. Age 17 months. Buried June 12 on Mark Renfrow farm. Left parents & sister, Grace. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p13C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, A. R. Renfrow, born 5 July 1871, operates A. R. Renfrow & Company, general store at Dundee.
- **Renfrow, Lula** ["Miss"] 07-20-1900 R3 Died of consumption July 14 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. John W. Renfrow, of near Arnold. Age 17.
- Renfrow, Rice 12-28-1904 H3 12-30-1904 R1 01-04-1905 H3 03-22-1905 H3 01-06-1905 R5 10-24-1906 H3 Shot & killed by Anthony Maiden Dec 24 near Alford's store at White Run in Ohio County. Jake Stewart, a bystander, also shot & lost his arm. Age 39. Left wife & several children. Maiden received 2-year prison term, released on 30 Sep 1906 & died 22 Oct 1906. [12-27-1904, 01-05-1905, 03-17-1905 & 10-26-1906 "OM".]
- **Renfrow, Robert** 11-06-1918 H5 12-11-1918 H5 11-01-1918 R5 12-06-1918 R5 12-06-1918 R8 Died of influenza Oct 31. Lived just below Hartford. Age 47. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Mt. Hermon.
- Renfrow, Romney
 01-07-1916 R5 Died of pneumonia Dec 31. Born 22 Nov
 1863. Lived Dundee area. Left wife, formerly Miss Cora Wetherholt of Cloverport, parents, Mr.
 & Mrs. Virgil Renfrow, brother, Claude Renfrow of Dundee & sisters, Mrs. William Deane, Mrs.
 William Thomas & Mrs. A. B. Wedding, all of Dundee. [01-07-1916 "OM": Married in Nov
 1896.]
- **Reno, Louis**05-02-1906 H2 Died April 25 Norton Infirmary in Louisville following operation for bowel trouble. Vice-president National Bank at Greenville, where buried.
- **Reno, Louis B.** 03-22-1905 H2 Central City: Died of pneumonia March 16 at home in Sacramento. Age 40. Left wife & 4 children.
- **Reno, Will** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- Renshaw, John M. 10-16-1914 R1 03-24-1916 R1 Hopkinsville: Died Oct 9 of gunshot inflicted 2 weeks ago in ambush. Age 62. Rubber Chaffin & Ernest Wilson charged with murder. Former Sheriff of Christian County. Left several children, including Edgar Renshaw. [10-10-1914, 03-20 & 03-25-1915 "OM".]
- **Reynolds, Ezekiel** 01-18-1918 R3 He & Walter Smith died Jan 15 in fire at Greenville Mine Company's mine at Browder. Superintendent of mine. [01-16-1918 "OM": Superintendent of W. A. Wickliffe Coal Company. Left wife & 4 children.]
- **Reynolds, Henry C.** 05-30-1906 H4 Smith's Grove: Died near home at Railton in Barren County. Age 50. Born Tennessee. Left wife & several children.
- **Reynolds, John** 07-22-1910 R1 Killed in train wreck July 18 about 1 & 1/2 miles east of Hawesville. Train fireman. Lived Cloverport, where taken for burial. Formerly of Louisville. Left wife & child. See also 07-21-1910 "OM".]
- **Reynolds, Louva Pearl** 10-05-1910 H8 Central Grove: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Will Reynolds of near here died Oct 1. Age 3. Buried Chapman graveyard near Independence.

- **Reynolds, Melvina** 02-13-1901 H3 Died Feb 7. Lived Reynolds. Over 60. Left 6 children, including wife of Hartford's town marshal, C. E. Morrison. Buried Feb 8 family burying ground. See also 03-21-1900 H3 & 08-22-1900 H3 [02-09-1901 "OM".]
- **Reynolds, Minnie** ["Miss"] 07-20-1900 R3 Died of diphtheria July 16 in Russellville. Age 18. Sister-in-law of W. A. Wickliffe of Greenville. Survived by father. Taken to Greenville for burial.
- **Reynolds, Wayne Stanley** 02-03-1909 H1 02-05-1909 R4 Young man died of diabetes Jan 27 at home in Fordsville. Book keeper. Left parents, 1 brother & 1 sister. [01-29-1909 "OM".]
- **Reynolds, William** 05-19-1911 R4 Fordsville: Died of infirmities May 12. Age 99-11-1. Lived near Reynolds.
- Rhoades, Edwin G. 02-09-1910 H5 Son of Dr. & Mrs. E. G. Rhoades died of diphtheria Feb 2 at Sheffield, AL. Age 1. Nephew of W. H. Rhoades of near Hartford. Buried Feb 3 Sheffield cemetery.
- **Rhoades, Leanor** 06-11-1915 R5 Will recorded Ohio County.
- **Rhoades, Rachael V.** 06-18-1915 R4 Recently died. Left husband & children.
- **Rhoads, Acenith** 10-04-1911 H8 10-06-1911 R6 Hopewell: "Cynthia". Died Sep 24 at home in Muhlenberg County near Drakesboro. Age 91-1-24. Married Barney Rhoads 1861. Grandmother of Miss Mick Hocker. Buried beside husband Sep 26 at Van graveyard.
- Rhoads, Alvah Clayton 07-26-1911 H1 07-26-1911 H8 08-23-1911 H8 07-28-1911 R8 08-04-1911 R6 09-01-1911 R5 Beaver Dam: Son of David S. & Lula (Loney) Rhoads died of typhoid fever July 21. Age 19 years & 2 months. Born 22 May 1892. Left parents, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church.
- **Rhoads, c/o McHenry** 05-16-1906 H3 Infant of Prof. & Mrs. McHenry Rhoads died of scarlet fever May 14 in Owensboro. [05-15 & 05-16-1906 "OM".]
- **Rhoads, David** 11-15-1918 R4 11-15-1918 R5 Beaver Dam: Died of influenza & pneumonia Nov 12. Age 65. Left wife, 1 son & 2 daughters. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist cemetery.
- **Rhoads, David E.** 11-10-1915 H1 11-10-1915 H4 Died Oct 27 at Dade City, FL. Born 1843 Muhlenberg County. Union soldier in Civil War. Former resident Rockport. Left wife. Buried Oct 29 Greenville.
- **Rhoads, Elizabeth Morton** 09-04-1907 H4 Resident Greenville died Aug 30. Age 99. Born Ohio County near Walton's Creek. Buried Aug 31 Browder.
- **Rhoads, Ella** 03-07-1906 H2 Centertown: Died March 1. Wife of E. E. Rhoads. Buried March 2 Walton's Creek cemetery.
- **Rhoads, George C.** 11-27-1901 H3 12-04-1901 H1 11-22-1901 R3 Died of typhoid fever Nov 19 at home in Centertown. Partner in firm of W. A. Rone & Co. Left wife & 1 child. Buried Nov 20 West Providence Church cemetery.
- Rhoads, J. Daniel 08-01-1917 H8 07-27-1917 R3 Beaver Dam: Died of paralysis July 25 at home in Beaver Dam. Age 83. Born 9 April 1834 Indiana. In 1860 moved to Muhlenberg County where married Miss Rachel V. Rhoads, who died 2 years ago. Left 2nd wife, married last September, & children, P. T. of Howell, TN, W. R. of Los Angeles, CA, S. T. of Lugert, OK, D. B. Rhoads, Mrs. S. D. Taylor, Mrs. C. M. Taylor & Mrs. E. F. Austin of Beaver Dam. Buried July 26 beside wife at Beaver Dam Baptist Church. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p20C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, D. B. Rhoads admitted to Hartford bar about 5 years ago.
- **Rhoads, Jacob** 12-16-1914 H5 Died of burns Dec 13. Lived with daughter, Mrs. C. R. Ashby, near Centertown.. Age 83. Buried Dec 14 Centertown cemetery. [12-18-1914 "OM".]
- Rhoads, Mr. 04-03-1908 R5 Buford: Buried March 29 at Owensboro. Father of Sam Rhoads of here. [03-29 & 03-31-1908 "OM": George Rhodes died March 28 in Owensboro.]
- **Rhoads, Mrs.** 03-15-1901 R3 Died March 12. Mother of Sam Rhoads of Westerfield.
- **Rhoads, Rachel V.** 06-16-1915 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of paralysis June 7. Born 30 June 1844. Left husband, Daniel Rhoads, & children, Dr. R. L. of Howell, TN, S. P. of

- Lugert, OK, W. R. of Los Angeles, CA & D. B. Rhoads of Beaver Dam, Mrs. Charlie Taylor, Mrs. Dr. S. D. Taylor & Mrs. Elvert Austin. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church.
- Rhoads, S. J. ["Dr."] 06-14-1905 H3 06-16-1905 R5 Died of infirmities June 12 at home in Beaver Dam. Age 70. Father of W. H. Rhoads of near Hartford. Buried June 13 Goshen Church cemetery. [06-15-1905 "OM".]
- **Rhoads, s/o E. E.** 03-12-1902 H3 Son of Mr. & Mrs. E. E. Rhoads of Deanefield died March 5 in Louisville hospital, where he had been taken to remove tumor from stomach. Age 7. [03-06-1902 "OM".]
- Rhoads, Sam G. 08-10-1904 H2 07-22-1904 R5 08-12-1904 R1 Died of heart trouble July 20 at home near Westerfield. Union soldier during Civil War. Buried July 21 "Sunrise burying ground". [07-23-1904 "OM": Died at Taffy. Left wife & 9 children. Buried Union Grove.]
- **Rhoads, Samuel** 05-27-1914 H5 05-29-1914 R1 Died of tuberculosis May 24 at home of mother in Union Grove neighborhood. Brother-in-law of Rev. L. C. Taylor. Buried May 25 Union Grove. [05-28-1914 "OM".]
- Rhodes, Jessie (Miller) 05-03-1905 H2 05-05-1905 R4 Herbert: Died April 25 in Owensboro. Oldest daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Andrew Miller. Left husband, Lee B. Rhodes, & 2 small children. Buried April 26 Panther Creek cemetery. [04-26-1905 "OM": Died from childbirth. Age20.]
- **Rhodes, Will** 02-24-1905 R8 Died Feb 15. Age 21-6-26. Son of Mrs. Rachel Rhodes.
- **Rhorer, Rolley M.** 06-13-1900 H3 Died June 9 at home in Logan County, where born 94 years ago.
- Rial, Benjamin 11-24-1909 H5 11-26-1909 R5 Died of apoplexy Nov 21 at home in Owensboro. Son of Mrs. Henry Weinsheimer of Hartford. Left wife, 1 son & 1 daughter. Buried Nov 23 Owensboro cemetery. [11-23 & 11-24-1909 "OM": Ben F. Rial. Age 39. Moved to Owensboro 4 years ago. Left wife, 3 children and several brothers & sisters. Buried Elmwood cemetery.]
- **Rial, Mrs. Eck (Gray)**04-12-1916 H5 04-14-1916 R5 She & baby, only few weeks old, died April 7 at home of her parents, Mr. & Mrs. John Gray, 2 miles east of Hartford. Married about year ago. Baby died of pneumonia. Buried Oakwood cemetery. [04-13-1916 "OM".]
- Rice, c/o Minor

 04-19-1905 H2 04-21-1905 R1 Herbert: Infant died here
 April 11 & taken to Karn's Grove for burial. [04-13-1905 "OM": Lived only few minutes.]
- Rice, d/o Forest 11-18-1903 H3 11-20-1903 R2 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Forest Rice of Mt. Eden area in Hancock County died of burns Nov 7 when clothes caught fire. Age 4. Buried same day Rice burying ground near Mt. Eden. [11-17-1903 "OM".]
- **Rice, George** 02-26-1913 H5 Died Feb 20 of burns at home of daughter, Mrs. Nat Gist. Lived Yelvington. Nearly 75. [02-19, 02-20, 02-21 & 02-22-1913 "OM".]
- **Rice, Isaac** 07-17-1901 H3 Young farmer of Massac in McCracken County died of heat prostration July 14. [07-16-1901 "OM": Age 20.]
- **Rice, James** 06-22-1906 R1 Resolutions by Goshen American Society of Equity Union.
- **Rice, James** 12-29-1915 H4 Committed suicide by taking paris green Dec 27 at home near Philpot. Age 55. Left wife & several children. [12-28-1915 "OM".]
- **Rice, s/o Isaac** 01-23-1901 H2 Crushed to death in coal mine Jan 17 above Knottsville. Age 14. Lived Scythia. [01-20-1901 "OM".]
- Rich, Dora

 08-11-1909 H1 Shot & killed Aug 6 at Madisonville by husband, Roland Rich, who also shot his 11-year-old stepdaughter, Lorena Ashby. About 35. Widow of Baxter Ashby. [08-08-1909 "OM".]
- **Richards, Blaine** 04-19-1918 R5 Soldier died of pneumonia at Camp Taylor near Louisville. Private in Army. Returned to home at Haynesville for burial. [06-03-1919 "OM": On list of Hancock County fatalities in War. Resident Reynolds.]
- **Richards, Jack** 08-20-1919 H1 08-22-1919 R1 Died Aug 17 at home near Fordsville. Age 77 last February. Union soldier in Civil War, 26th KY Infantry. Married Miss

- Nancy Richards, 8 boys & 3 girls born. Left wife, 8 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Fordsville cemetery. [08-21-1919 "OM".]
- Richardson, Booker E. 10-09-1907 H4 10-09-1907 H5 10-23-1907 H5 Taffy:
 Died Oct 6 at home of son, J. Luther Richardson, near Rockport. Former resident Hartford.
 Buried Oct 7 Mt. Moriah burying ground. [10-10-1907 "OM".]
- **Richardson, Ellis** 09-17-1913 H4 Munfordville: Walter Galloway convicted of his murder.
- **Richardson, George** 12-21-1904 H2 Munfordville: Shot & killed by Henry Nuckols. Left wife & 6 children.
- **Richardson, Ida** 10-06-1909 H8 10-08-1909 R4 Smallhous: Died Sep 30 at home at Central City. Wife of Arter Richardson. Buried here Oct 1 Aunt Nellie's graveyard.
- **Richardson, Joe** 10-01-1913 H1 Taken from jail at Leitchfield Sep 26 & lynched by mob. Accused of assaulting 11-year-old girl Ree Goff. (Black) [09-27-1913 "OM": Lived Nashville, TN.]
- Richardson, John Arthur

 02-09-1910 H1

 02-09-1910 H2

 02-09-1910 H6

 02-16-1910 H2

 02-04-1910 R2

 02-11-1910 R5

 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 50. Left wife. Buried Feb 2 Ohio County in Aunt Nellie Davis burying ground near Equality. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM": Blacksmith. Wife died 25 Dec 1909 & father-in-law, William O. Davis, died 2 weeks ago. Left 2 children.]
- **Richardson, Joseph Franklin** 05-01-1912 H1 08-21-1912 H4 Committed suicide by drowning April 26 in well at home in Central City. Served Orphan Brigade of Confederate Army in Civil War, lost arm during service. Former assessor of Daviess County, had resided in Birk City neighborhood. Represented Muhlenberg County in House of KY Legislature. Left wife & several children. [04-27 & 04-28-1912 "OM": Father of Mrs. S. A. Burns. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Richardson, Mrs. O. H.** 12-06-1918 R5 Died of influenza Dec 1. Age 24. Lived Heflin. Left husband & 2 children. Buried Mt. Hermon.
- **Richardson, P. T.** 07-26-1918 R8 W. L. Richardson of Central City administrator of estate.
- **Richardson, Robert** 04-16-1902 H3 Killed by falling limb April 9 in Driscoll's Woods 4 miles from Lewisport. Left wife & 4 children. Buried April 10. [04-11-1902 "OM".]
- Richardson, Samuel J. 03-07-1900 H3 03-14-1900 H2 03-09-1900 R4 Buford: Died of lung trouble March 4. About 65. Son-in-law of Judge Newton. Married twice & raised 20 children. Survived by wife & 11 (or 9) children. Buried Mt. Carmel Church. [03-08-1900 "OM".]
- **Richardson, Thomas**04-25-1906 H2
 05-04-1906 R2
 Ceralvo: Died April 20
 here at home of son, Randall Richardson. Lived Godman. Age 82. Buried April 21 Equality.
 Item in "Hartford Republican" gives burial place as Aunt Nellie Davis burying ground. (page of "Hartford Herald" is missing on microfilm but is in original volume at newspaper office)
- **Richardson, William T., Jr.** 07-26-1916 H5 07-28-1916 R5 Died July 24 of typhoid-pneumonia at Rough River Locks near Heflin. Left wife, 2 children & father. Buried Pleasant Hope Church in McLean County. [07-27-1916 "OM".]
- Richeson, Bessie (Bell) 03-01-1916 H5 04-19-1916 H6 03-03-1916 R5 She & her infant died Feb 25 near Heflin. Niece of Mr. & Mrs. J. C. Riley of Hartford. Left husband, Herman Richeson, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Jefferson Bell of near Buford, & sisters, America Milligan & Edna Salmon. Both buried Mt. Carmel. [03-05 & 09-14-1916 "OM".]
- **Richeson, Celia L.** ["Miss"] 02-14-1917 H5 02-28-1917 H6 02-09-1917 R5 Died of pneumonia Feb 7 at home of mother, Mrs. Elizabeth Richeson, near Buford. Age 20-4-21. Daughter of S. J. & Bettie Richeson. Left mother, 5 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried Feb 8 Mt. Carmel cemetery.
- **Richey, Polly**02-19-1908 H8
 02-21-1908 R3
 Died of grip last week at home at Midway in Hancock County. Age 97. Husband died 20 years ago. Left son, John Richey of Midway, & daughter, Mrs. Margaret Hirschberg of Indiana. Buried Friday family cemetery. [10-25-1907 & 02-15-1908 "OM": Died Feb 14.]
- **Richmond, James D.** 10-26-1900 R2 02-20-1901 H2 Cooper School House: Buried Oct 24 Beaver Dam. A. D. Taylor administrator of estate.

- Rickard, Lorraine (Sullenger) 02-09-1916 H5 02-04-1916 R1 Died of pneumonia Feb 2 at home in Hartford. Married 6 weeks ago. Age 22. Father, C. B. Sullenger, died 3 weeks ago & mother died about 14 years ago. Left husband, Earl Rickard, & brothers, Darrell & Barnett Sullenger. Buried Feb 4 Oakwood cemetery. [02-06 & 02-13-1916 "OM".]
- **Riggens, s/o Marshall** 06-25-1913 H8 Barnett's Creek: Infant buried June 19 Barnett's Creek cemetery.
- **Riggs, c/o Virgil** 06-07-1916 H5 Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Virgil Riggs of near Heflin died of convulsions June 5. Buried Woodward's Valley. [06-11-1916 "OM".]
- **Riggs, Finley J.** 04-08-1903 H2 Shot by father-in-law, Isaac C. Hockelberry, in McLean County, near Beech Grove. It is believed wounds will be fatal. They argued over fence line. Age 35. Father of 2 children. [04-04-1903 "OM".]
- Riley, Alice (Cooper) 04-15-1914 H1 04-15-1914 H8 04-17-1914 R1 Died of stroke of paralysis April 9 in Owensboro, where lived past 12 years. Age 62. Born near Livia in New Bethel neighborhood. Daughter of L. D. Cooper. Left husband, W. J. Riley, sons, M. C. & W. H. Riley of Owensboro & J. R. Riley of Birmingham, AL, daughters, Misses Lora, Flora & Mary Lee Riley, & brother, Sam Cooper of CA. Buried April 11 New Bethel Church in Ohio County. [04-10-1914 "OM".]
- Riley, America (Bell)

 05-30-1917 H1

 05-30-1917 H5

 05-25-1917 R1

 Died of uraemic poisoning May 23 at home. Born 1850. Daughter of Jefferson & Mary (Rowan) Bell. Married 44 years. Left husband, John C. Riley, sons, A. B., R. R., W. H. & L. T. Riley, daughters, Mrs. W. E. Ellis, Hettie & Ruth Riley, brothers, A. T., S. W. & Jefferson Bell & sisters, Mrs. I. P. Barnard & Mrs. R. C. Hudson. Buried Oakwood cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R7B A. B. Riley born Ohio County, doctor, graduated from Louisville Medical College 1906, located in Hartford 1908, in Nov 1909 elected county coroner, married Miss Susie Johnson of McLean County 1909, have 1 son, John D. [05-24-1917 "OM".]
- Riley, Eliza
 09-20-1905 H3
 09-27-1905 H3
 09-22-1905 R1
 09-291905 R1
 Died Sep 15 at home of son, John C. Riley, in Hartford. Left sons, John C., S. H. &
 Samuel F. Riley & several grandchildren, including R. R. & Wallace Riley. Buried Sep 16 Green
 Brier Church in Daviess County beside husband, who died 42 years ago to the day, he was
 murdered on night of 15 Sep 1863. [09-16-1905 "OM": Elizabeth Riley, age 78.]
- Riley, Frank 03-25-1903 H3 Pleasant Ridge: Funeral sermon for Mr. & Mrs. Frank Riley preached at Maxwell last week. Grandparents of Mrs. Lonnie Cox.
- Riley, J. H. ["Capt."] 02-15-1905 H3 02-17-1905 R1 02-17-1905 R8 Died of severe cold Feb 9 at home in Owensboro. Born England. Former resident New York City & Jersey City. Employee of I. C. Railroad over 25 years. Last 8 years conductor on line between Owensboro & Horse Branch. Mason. [02-10-1905 "OM".]
- Riley, Joe 08-05-1908 H1 He & 3 other blacks, Virgil Jones, John Jones & John Boyer were lynched by mob Aug 1 at Russellville. They were accused of assisting Rufus Browder, who had shot killed J. F. Cunningham, in Todd county recently. [07-14 & 08-02-1908 "OM": James T. Cunningham killed on July 13.]
- Riley, Sara E. 09-24-1902 H3 Died of complication of diseases few days ago at South Carrollton. Age 68. Mother of John C. Riley, editor of "Henderson Journal", Mrs. H. C. Bruce of Madisonville, & Mrs. J. W. Henry of South Carrollton. [09-21-1902 "OM": Died Sep 19. Widow of Higginson Riley.]
- Ringo, Martha H. 02-14-1912 H5 02-09-1912 R5 02-16-1912 R4 Died of paralysis of heart Feb 7 at home of son, Ben D. Ringo, Commonwealth Attorney, at corner of Third & Clay Streets in Owensboro. Age 83. Born Trimble County. Widow of Luther Ringo. Former resident Hartford. Left 1 son. Buried Feb 8 Carrollton. [02-08 & 02-09-1912 "OM".] Articles on son, Ben D. Ringo, see 12-07-1892 H3, 12-21-1892 H3 B. D. Ringo of Hartford married Miss Emma Lyan 14 Dec 1892 at Schochoh in Logan County, 10-23-1895 H2 born 25 May 1864 Carroll County, where father, W. L. Ringo, died March 1866, soon after moved to Daviess County with mother, 09-22-1911 R6B admitted to bar in Hartford, in 1905 elected Commonwealth Attorney & located in Owensboro, has 2 sons & "OCN" 12-26-1974 p6E.
- **Risinger, Henry** 05-28-1913 H5 05-30-1913 R5 Killed when fell from train May 24 near Nelson Creek station in Muhlenberg County. Young miner at Martwick Mines. Lived McHenry, where buried May 25 at Render cemetery.

- **Risley, Ollie (Hagerman)** 11-04-1908 H5 Died Oct 28 at home of mother, Mrs. Anna Hagerman, at Livermore. [10-30-1908 "OM": Widow. Buried Oak Hill cemetery at Livermore.]
- Ritchie, John 02-19-1913 H1 02-21-1913 R1 Robbed & murdered Feb 16 at Hickman by C. O. "Dick" Shelby & Jesse Burton. Age 27. Employee of Mengel Box Company. Lived Jackson, TN.
- **Roach, Altha** 07-13-1904 H4 Died June 26. Born 10 Oct 1897. Daughter of Sam & Rilla Roach. Left parents, brothers & sister.
- **Roach, Ann** 09-04-1901 H3 Died of heart trouble Aug 30 at home few miles south of Whitesville. Widow of George Roach. Buried Aug 31 Ralph burying ground.
- **Roach, c/o Wayne** 12-06-1911 H5 Prentiss: Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Wayne Roach buried Dec 1 Slaty Creek burying ground.
- **Roach, d/o Frank** 11-29-1911 H5 Died of tuberculosis Nov 27 at home at Jingo. Age 8. Buried Sugar Grove cemetery near Magan beside father, who was buried week ago.
- Roach, Ellis 03-23-1906 R1 03-23-1906 R4 Died of consumption March 16 at home of brother, Julian Roach, near Magan. Left wife, 3 children, father & several brothers & sisters. Buried March 17 Sugar Grove burying ground. [03-24-1906 "OM".]
- Roach, Emma (Crenshaw)

 04-10-1907 H2 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid at state prison in Frankfort. Age 34. In Webster County in Dec 1905 she received a 21 year sentence for the murder of her husband, Gholson Teague. Teague was shot & killed in June 1905 at Providence. Her brothers, Richard & Robert Crenshaw, were convicted of complicity, received sentences of 11 years & are at Eddyville prison. She was divorced from Teague and had been granted custody of their two children, Vera & Ruth; he later took them by force & she shot him to death. Shortly after divorce she married Charles Roach. She was sent to Dixon for burial. See also 06-28-1905 H3 & 12-20-1905 H2 [06-25, 06-27, 07-14, 12-10, 12-13, 12-17-1905, 04-02, 04-03 & 08-11-1907 "OM": Died April 1. Gholson Teague was killed on 24 June 1905.]
- **Roach, Frank**11-22-1911 H5
 11-29-1911 H5
 11-29-1911 H5
 11-29-1911 H8
 01-241912 H8
 11-24-1911 R5
 12-08-1911 R4
 01-26-1912 R4
 Died of tuberculosis Nov 20 at home at Jingo. Buried Nov 21 Sugar Grove near Magan.
- Roach, Herbert B. 11-06-1918 H1 11-06-1918 H8 06-11-1919 H4 06-13-1919 R1 Soldier from Ohio County who was first reported to have died in War but later as being wounded in action. Resident Beaver Dam. (Not on final list of Ohio Countians who died during World War I. He returned to Ohio County & died in 1946.)
- Roach, Joel H. ["Dr."] 01-17-1908 R5 03-17-1909 H5 06-15-1910 H7 Union soldier in Civil War, Co. B, 3rd KY Cavalry. Y. L. Moseley administrator of estate. Resolutions of respect by R. T. Whittinghill G.A.R. post. See also 03-26-1890 H4 born Ohio County, began medical practice 1853, 03-01-1905 H3 & 02-24-1905 R5 age 70, married Mrs. Cordelia E. Kirk, age 46, on Feb 23 in Hartford. [09-18 & 10-04-1907 "OM": Died Sep 16 at Fordsville. Doctor. Lived Magan area. Left 5 sons, including Julian Roach & 2 daughters. Buried Sugar Grove Baptist Church.]
- **Roach, Mable** 11-22-1907 R4 Magan: Little daughter of Mrs. Bert Roach died of abscess of head Nov 18. [11-19-1907 "OM": Buried Sugar Grove Baptist Church.]
- **Roach, Mrs. Sam** 08-16-1911 H5 Died Aug 12. Left husband, 3 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Aug 13 Bethel Church.
- Roark, Guy

 06-19-1901 H3

 06-14-1901 R3

 Died during surgery June
 12 at Hartford. Suffered from erysipelas. Age 10. Left father, Thomas Roark of McHenry,
 brothers, C. F. & C. E. Roark, & sister, Mary E. Roark. Buried June 13 Fisher burying ground
 near McHenry. [06-14-1901 "OM".]
- **Roark, Jesse** 04-28-1915 H1 Greenville: Shot & killed in self defense April 24 at Graham by Cliff Hatcher. [04-27-1915 "OM".]
- Roark, John

 06-10-1903 H4

 06-12-1903 R1

 Skeleton discovered in isolated cave near Echols. Miner. Disappeared about 12 years ago, shortly after he shot & killed William Thompson, weigh boss at Bevier Mines in Muhlenberg County and charges were dismissed. Buried woods near where he was found. [05-30-1903 "OM".]
- **Roark, Mary** 02-14-1900 H3 Died of typhoid fever Feb 7 at McHenry. Left husband & several children.

- Roark, W. E. 09-03-1902 H4 Land of estate sold. Left wife, Martha, & son, Clyde.
- Roark, Warren T. 10-30-1901 H3 10-25-1901 R3 11-08-1901 R3 Died of complication of diseases Oct 23 at home near McHenry. Age 56. Born 1845 Muhlenberg County. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. D, 17th KY Cavalry. Buried Oct 24 Walton's Creek graveyard.
- Roberts, Ella Johnson 11-15-1905 H3 Died of heart disease Nov 9 at home on Third Street in Central City. Widow of Dr. Daniel Prentice Roberts. [11-11 & 11-12-1905 "OM": Age 57. Moved to Central City 32 years ago. Left daughter, Mrs. W. W. Rosson, & grandson, Wilbur Rosson. Buried Fairmount cemetery in Central City.]
- Roberts, George W. 02-12-1908 H4 02-19-1908 H3 02-14-1908 R1 02-14-1908 R4 05-01-1908 R8 Died of old age Feb 7 at home near Fordsville. Age 90-3-4. Born 3 Nov 1817 at what is now Victoria in Hancock County. Married Miss Martha J. Keown, 17 Feb 1842, sister of late Samuel Keown, Sr. They had 13 children. Died on farm he bought in 1847. Union soldier in Civil War, orderly sergeant of Adams Fork home guard. Wife died 5 June 1898. Left 5 sons, Joseph H., police judge of Fordsville, Samuel C., hotel keeper at Fordsville, 3 other sons are farmers in Fordsville area, 4 daughters, including Mrs. Edwin Forbes of Fordsville, 27 grandchildren, & 44 great-grandchildren. Buried Feb 8 beside wife in John B. Haynes graveyard on hill near his home.
- **Roberts, Harvey E.** 01-03-1900 H2 Died of dysentery Dec 21 at Havana, Cuba. Soldier in Army, Co. F., 8th Regiment, enlisted in 1897. Son of H. H. Roberts of Leitchfield.
- Roberts, J. E. W. 12-31-1902 H3 One of 3 killed in train wreck Dec 27 at Caneyville. I. C. Railroad fireman. Resident Central City. [12-28-1902 "OM": W. O. Roberts son of Daniel & Ella Roberts.]
- Roberts, Mrs. James 12-21-1904 H3 12-23-1904 R1 Committed suicide by taking strychnine Dec 18 at home in Fordsville. Age 15. Daughter of Fred Boarman. Married in September. Husband son of Sam Roberts. [12-20 & 12-23-1904 "OM": Dona Bowman Roberts. Married 3 Aug 1904. Left husband, Jasper Roberts & parents, Mr. & Mrs. Fred Bowman.]
- **Roberts, Mrs. W. A. (Linthicum)** 02-14-1900 H2 Died of blood poisoning Feb 10 at home in Bardwell. About 25. Daughter of S. Linthicum. Left husband & 2 young children. [02-13-1900 "OM".]
- **Roberts, Susan (Basham)** 08-18-1909 H1 Died few weeks in Breckinridge County near Cloverport. Married John Roberts. They had 8 children & were divorced. [08-15-1909 "OM".]
- Robertson, Belle 03-09-1904 H3 03-11-1904 R5 Died March 7 at home near Echols. Sister of Mrs. W. H. Mauzy of Hartford. Buried March 8 East Providence. [03-12-1904 "OM".]
- **Robertson, Betsy** 01-31-1912 H4 Rockport: Died of heart failure at home of son, Berry Robertson, few miles from here. Age 100. Born Ohio County. Widow of Dr. James Robertson, who died 35 years ago. Left several children, including 72-year-old daughter. Buried Jan 28 Pond Run cemetery. See also 11-22-1911 H2
- Robertson, Bettie (Wade)

 03-16-1904 H2

 02-19-1904 R8

 Rockport: Died Feb 12

 near Pond Run Church. Age 68. Daughter of late William C. Wade. Married Phillip Ross

 Robertson. Left husband & 5 children. Aunt of Mrs. Mattie Ham & Mrs. Mattie Tichenor.

 Buried Pond Run. See also 06-05-1895 H2 husband Sheriff of Ohio County, born 28 May 1838

 Ohio County, married 14 Sep 1865, had 10 children, 5 are dead.
- **Robertson, c/o Herbert** 07-08-1914 H7 Henderson: Child scalded to death in tub of hot water. [07-07-1914 "OM": Died July 5.]
- **Robertson, c/o Jut** 08-31-1910 H8 09-02-1910 R1 Hopewell: Baby died Aug 28. Buried Aug 29 Pond Run burying ground.
- Robertson, Charles 03-23-1906 R4 Smallhous: Buried March 15. Lived Muhlenberg County. [03-15, 03-16, 03-22 & 03-23-1906 "OM": Charles A. Robertson died of pneumonia March 14. Lived South Carrollton. Daughter, Lydia, died of same illness on 1 March 1906. Left wife & 9 children.]
- **Robertson, Clarence** 05-03-1918 R5 Young man died of bronchial trouble in Nashville, TN. Former resident Fordsville. Taken to McQuady place of birth for burial. (Black)

- Robertson, Cornelia Peyton

 02-19-1902 H3

 02-26-1902 H3

 03-05-1902 H2

 03-07-1902 R2

 Died Feb 16 at home of son-in-law, John W. Tichenor, near Point Pleasant. Left children, Mrs. John W. Tichenor, Frank Peyton Robertson, Joseph W. Robertson, Anthony Robertson, Lee Roy Robertson & Mrs. Fanny McKinley. Buried Feb 18 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- Robertson, Deva 10-20-1909 H8 10-22-1909 R1 Central City: Died Oct 14 from injuries suffered in fall on roller skates several months ago. Young wife of Roy Robertson, merchant at Moorman. Left husband, widowed mother, Mrs. A. Hendric, postmistress at Moorman, 2 brothers & 3 sisters, including Mrs. C. P. Moore of Owensboro. Buried South Carrollton. [10-16-1909 "OM": Age 17.]
- **Robertson, John** 09-27-1916 H5 Hit & killed by train Sep 24 near Echols. [09-28-1916 "OM".]
- **Robertson, John J.** 03-24-1916 R1 Hopkinsville: Robbed & murdered in Christian County. Frank Postell charged with crime. Resident Kingston, TN. [02-22-1916 "OM".]
- Robertson, Josie (Christian)

 11-02-1906 R4 Name misspelled as "Robison". Died Oct
 23 at Catholic hospital in Louisville. Lived near Auburn. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. C. V.
 Christian. Left husband, Clarence Robertson, & 3 small children. Buried Cane Run in Ohio
 County.
- **Robertson, Maud** 02-03-1915 H1 Fulton: Committed suicide by taking poison Jan 29. Age 25. Left husband, Fred Robertson, father & sister, Mrs. Flora Houston, of Fulton.
- **Robertson, Minerva** ["Mrs."] 01-26-1916 H5 Rockport: Died Jan 21 at Hopkinsville. Buried Rockport cemetery.
- **Robertson, Sam** 06-17-1914 H4 Hopewell: Died June 12. Lived No. 19. Buried June 13 Pond Run cemetery.
- Robertson, Thomas 05-26-1915 H4 05-26-1915 H8 05-17-1916 H6 Died of heart trouble May 20 at home of father, J. W. Robertson, in Hartford. Age 40. Born Ohio County. Cousin of Worth Fulkerson. Left wife, Vina, & little boy, Elwood. Buried May 21 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Robertson, Walter** 03-23-1900 R3 Died of pneumonia fever March 16. Lived McHenry. Survived by father. Buried March 17 Render cemetery.
- **Robey, John** 05-10-1911 H4 07-12-1911 H7 Lebanon: Policeman stabbed to death May 7 by prisoners, James Buckner & Jesse Smith. Buckner sentenced to be electrocuted at Eddyville prison on 8 July 1911.
- **Robinson, A. B.** 05-12-1915 H5 05-12-1915 H8 05-19-1915 H5 06-23-1915 H5 06-30-1915 H5 Shot & killed May 8 at Fordsville by Charles G. Gross, who was sentenced to 2 to 3 years in prison. About 7. (Black) [05-14-1915 "OM".]
- **Robinson, Frank** 11-22-1918 R5 Died of influenza Nov 17 at Fordsville. Two of his children died of same last week. (Black)
- Robinson, Hattie 03-25-1914 H1 Died March 19. Age 51. Moved to Whitesville 2 years ago from Maceo, where she was born. Left children, W. H. & J. B. Robinson of Owensboro, Mrs. F. B. Allen of Memphis, TN, E. L., Clide, Roy & Miss Alberta Robinson of Whitesville. [03-20 & 03-25-1914 "OM".]
- Robinson, J. Howard

 10-27-1909 H1 Died Oct 24 near Nashville, TN of fumes from gas heater. Age 29. Born KY, reared near Guthrie. Magazine & newspaper writer. Wife formerly Miss Emma D. Hambrough of Clarksville, TN. Buried Bowling Green, KY. [10-26 & 10-28-1909 "OM": Owensboro relatives.]
- **Robinson, Luther** 01-03-1900 H3 09-12-1902 R2 Killed at Powers in Daviess County on 17 June 1899 by brothers, Hugh & Lucien Arnold, who were sentenced on 30 Dec 1899 in Owensboro to one year in prison and in retrial in 1902 given life sentence. [06-18-1899 et al "OM".]
- **Robinson, Mrs. Mellard** 05-31-1911 H1 Committed suicide by drinking poison in Hardin County 3 miles from Upton. [05-27-1911 "OM".]
- **Robinson, Thomas** 11-09-1910 H8 Died of paralysis at Bennettstown in Christian County. Age 67.

- **Roby, c/o Lee** 09-26-1902 R2 Fordsville: Little infant died Sep 21 at home of grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. Oller, & buried here Sep 22. Mother recently died at Irvington.
- **Roby, John Wesley** 01-11-1911 H1 Died of heart trouble Jan 4 at home in Utica neighborhood. Age 70. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Left wife & 5 children. Buried Jan 5 Red Hill Church at Andersonville. [01-05 & 01-12-1911 "OM".]
- Roby, Lou (Oller)

 09-12-1902 R2

 09-26-1902 R2

 Fordsville: Died Sep 7 in Irvington. Formerly of here. Left husband, Lee Roby, infant, & parents, Mr. & Mrs. Oller. Buried Sep 8 Fordsville. [09-14-1902 "OM".]
- **Roby, Mrs. S. P. (Martin)** 01-08-1902 H3 01-10-1902 R3 Died of consumption Jan 5 at home in Fordsville. Husband survives; he is a lawyer & brother of Mrs. Cal P. Keown. Buried Jan 6 Fordsville cemetery.
- Roby, Samuel Peyton 06-02-1909 H1 06-04-1909 R1 "Pate". Died May 29 at Hartford. Age 56. Son of John Roby. Lawyer at Fordsville; admitted to bar in May 1877. Left wife, mother & 2 sisters. Buried May 30 Fordsville cemetery. See also 03-28-1877 H3 & 05-23-1877 H3 [06-02-1909 "OM".]
- Roby, Sarah 01-12-1916 H3 Died Jan 10 in Owensboro at home of son-in-law, W. N. Baize. Age 90. Husband, John L. Roby, died about 20 years ago. Son, S. P. Roby, died about 6 years ago. Left daughters, Mrs. W. N. Baize & Mrs. C. P. Keown of Hartford. Buried Jan 11 Wells cemetery near Fordsville. [01-11-1916 "OM": Sarah Chambliss Robey died of grip. Born North Carolina. Moved to Owensboro 1843.]
- **Rock, c/o Julien** 03-22-1901 R2 Friendship: Little child of Julien & Carrie Rock died March 12.
- **Rock, Charlie** 10-25-1916 H8 Committed suicide by shooting himself Oct 21 at Madisonville. About 40. Mother died several months ago. [10-22-1916 "OM".]
- **Rock, John L.** 10-16-1903 R3 04-08-1904 R1 Died of old age Oct 11 near Rockport. Spent entire life in same neighborhood. Shelby Rock administrator of estate.
- **Rock, Luther** 04-19-1918 R5 Died of abscess of brain April 14 in Concord neighborhood.
- Rock, Mrs. John L. 01-30-1901 H3 02-01-1901 R3 Died of old age Jan 24 at home near Horton. Buried Jan 26 Hopewell cemetery. [02-08-1901 "OM": Left daughters, Mrs. H. G. Cundiff & Mrs. John Horseman.]
- Rock, Mrs. Shelby 07-28-1915 H3 08-04-1915 H8 07-23-1915 R5 Died of organic heart trouble July 22 at home at Horton. Left 6 sons & 4 daughters. Buried July 23 Hopewell Church. [07-31-1915 "OM".]
- Rock, Walter

 08-01-1917 H8 Drowned July 22 in Green River in McLean
 County. Age 16. Son of Mr. & Mrs. John Rock of Livermore. [07-28-1917 "OM".]
- **Rodgers, Dick** 07-26-1916 H4 07-26-1916 H6 08-02-1916 H4 11-22-1916 H4 He & K. H. Keach killed in gunfight July 19 at Dawson Springs. Keach town marshal there. [07-20, 07-21, 07-27, 07-29, 10-04-1916 & 02-24-1918 "OM": K. D. Rogers.]
- **Rodman, James ["Dr."]** 01-15-1902 H3 Hopkinsville: Died of heart failure Jan 10 here. Former superintendent of Western KY Asylum for Insane. [01-11-1902 "OM".]
- **Rogers, c/o Jo. B.** 03-16-1904 H3 Child of Mr. & Mrs. Jo. B. Rogers of Beaver Dam died of measles March 14. Buried March 15 Rogers burying ground. [03-17-1904 "OM".]
- **Rogers, c/o Joe B.** 02-27-1901 H3 02-22-1901 R3 Infant died Feb 20 & buried same day Rogers burying ground near Cromwell. Lived Beaver Dam.
- **Rogers, c/o William** 06-25-1909 R5 Magan: Fourteen-month-old child died of paralysis June 20.
- **Rogers, Cliffie** 12-25-1903 R1 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. E. P. Rogers died Dec 18 at McHenry. Age 9.
- Rogers, Cyrus 06-09-1909 H5 06-11-1909 R1 Died of neuralgia of heart June 5 at home in Liberty neighborhood. About 50. Brother of Fon & Lon Rogers former editors of "Hartford Republican". Left wife & 1 child. Buried June 6 family burying ground. [06-11-1909 "OM".]
- **Rogers, Dee**03-04-1908 H5 03-06-1908 R5 Died March 2 at home at Beaver Dam. Left husband, Joe B. Rogers, & 2 children. Buried March 3 new cemetery in north Beaver Dam. [03-04-1908 "OM".]

- Rogers, J. M. 06-24-1914 H5 06-26-1914 R1 Died of infirmities June 21 at home in Fordsville. Age 72. Buried June 22 Fordsville cemetery. Solider in Civil War. Left wife, son, Rev. Joe B. Rogers of Quincy, IL, daughters, Mrs. W. P. Morrison of Cecilian, Mrs. J. H. Loyd of Fordsville, Mrs. J. W. Taylor of Leitchfield & Miss Mary Rogers of Fordsville. [06-25-1914 "OM": James M. Rogers.]
- **Rogers, John B.** 01-19-1912 R1 Leitchfield: Died here of pneumonia. Served term as Grayson County Court Clerk.
- Rogers, Joseph Barnett, Jr. 03-07-1919 R5 03-07-1919 R8 06-08-1921 H6 "Joe". Soldier died of spinal meningitis March 1 at Camp Zachary Taylor near Louisville. Lieutenant. Born Ohio County. Son of Rev. & Mrs. Joe B. Rogers of Chicago, IL formerly of Ohio County. Nephew of A. Morris Barnett of Hartford. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville. [03-11-1919 "OM".]
- Rogers, Luther

 12-30-1910 R5 01-06-1911 R7 Died of stomach trouble
 Dec 26 at home at Select. Born 18 June 1836. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry.

 Married 1st daughter of Fleming James, 1 child born. Married 2nd Agnes James, 27 Oct 1863, 1
 child born. Married 3rd Sallie Valentine, 15 June 1865, 3 sons & 1 daughter born, all survive & wife. Father of Charlie Rogers.
- Rogers, Magdalene 09-04-1901 H2 09-04-1901 H3 09-06-1901 R2 09-13-1901 R3 Died of old age Sep 2 at home of daughter, Mrs. J. B. Blankenship. Born 29 July 1825. Married William L. Rogers on 18 March 1847. He died 26 Feb 1877 leaving 10 children. Survived by 7 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Sep 3 old family burying ground near Liberty. See also 08-28-1901 H3 & 08-23-1901 R3
- **Rogers, Mrs.** 03-11-1903 H2 Ceralvo: Recently died at home of daughter, Mrs. Bennett, near here. Elderly.
- **Rogers, Mrs. James L.** 02-06-1903 R2 02-06-1903 R3 Died of consumption Feb 1 at home in Greenville. Sister-in-law of Fon Rogers. Buried Greenville.
- **Rogers, Mrs. Will** 12-14-1910 H12 Magan: Died Nov 30. Buried Dec 1 Pleasant Hill cemetery.
- Rogers, Otha
 03-17-1909 H5
 03-05-1909 R4
 03-12-1909 R5
 Son of
 Mr. & Mrs. J. William Rogers died of stomach trouble Feb 26 at home near Magan. Age 9
 months & 29 days. Buried Feb 28 Pleasant Hill cemetery. [03-19-1909 "OM".]
- **Rogers, Pansy** 01-31-1919 R5 Died Jan 25 of burns suffered day before. Age 5. Daughter of Tom Rogers of near Baizetown. Buried Fairview cemetery.
- **Rogers, Richard** 10-18-1905 H3 Killed Oct 12 when kicked by mule at home of father, William H. Rogers, in Rome neighborhood. About 30 & unmarried. Buried Oct 13 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [10-13-1905 "OM".]
- Rogers, William B. 02-17-1909 H4 02-26-1909 R1 02-26-1909 R6 02-26-1909 R8 "Willie" Died of consumption Feb 14 at home near Cromwell. Age 22. Born 2 March 1886. Left parents, Cyrus & Bettie Rogers, & brother. Buried Feb 15 Rogers cemetery. [02-19-1909 "OM".]
- Roll, Hettie Pendleton 02-07-1906 H3 Died Feb 1 at home in Greenville. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. O. C. Roll, sister, Mrs. John Wallace, & grandmother, Mrs. Duncan. Buried Feb 3 Greenville cemetery.
- Roll, Samuel
 05-25-1910 H2 Died in mine explosion at Banner Coal Mine at Evansville, IN. Age 74. Born Muhlenberg County near Paradise. Left wife & 5 children, including Robert Roll of Henderson. Buried Spottsville in Henderson County. [05-18-1910 "OM".]
- Rolph, Isabella (McHenry)

 09-06-1905 H2

 09-06-1905 H3

 09-13-1905 H2

 11-01-1905 H2

 09-01-1905 R5

 Died of brain fever Aug 30 at home in Louisville. Born Hartford. Daughter of Jennie T. McHenry of Hartford & the late Henry D. McHenry. Left husband, Horace W. Rolph, mother, & brothers, John J. & Lem H. McHenry of Louisville. Buried Aug 31 Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville. [See also 08-31-1905 "OM": Age 35. Born 2 July 1870. Married Oct 1896. Niece of late John H. McHenry of Owensboro & cousin of Mrs. J. Allen Frayser & Mrs. W. F. Stirman of Owensboro.]
- **Rolph, W. T.** 11-06-1912 H5 Died Oct 30 at home in Philadelphia. Son married Miss Isabel McHenry of Hartford. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville.

- **Romans, Father** 08-01-1906 H3 Died July 27 at Caneyville. In his 70's.
- Romans, Mrs. George R. (Pierce) 08-08-1917 H8 09-05-1917 H4 08-10-1917 R8 09-07-1917 R8 Died of stomach trouble Aug 3 at Rosine. Age 39. Left husband, daughter, Mrs. Elsie Chinn of Beaver Dam, mother, Mrs. Pierce, brother, John Pierce of Horse Branch & sister, Miss Zue Pierce of Rosine. Buried Aug 4 family cemetery near Rosine.
- Romans, Rease F. ["Rev."] 09-17-1902 H3 09-19-1902 R2 09-19-1902 R3 09-26-1902 R3 10-03-1902 R3 Died of congestive chill Sep 15 at home near Horton. Age 73. Born Butler County. Baptist minister almost 50 years. At age of 23 married Nancy Lawd, 6 children born Jacob, Lue, Mary Sherman, John, Nancy Fleener & Hannah Romans. After death of wife married Arena Plumber on 27 Sep 1863 & 14 children born. Buried Sep 16 Mt. Zion burying ground. [09-18-1902 "OM".]
- **Romer, O. P.** 01-24-1917 H5 Died Jan 18 at Nashville, TN. Resident Warren County. Buried Bowling Green.
- Rone, Buford 11-07-1906 H2 11-09-1906 R1 07-12-1907 R1 Morgantown: Died of apoplexy Nov 5. Found dead in corn crib. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. A, 11th KY.
- **Rosenbaum, Ella** 04-08-1914 H1 Columbia: Died April 3 near Glenville in Adair County. Age 38. Invalid since birth.
- **Ross, A. O.** 05-23-1919 R5 Died last winter during influenza epidemic. Funeral service held at Echols.
- Ross, A. Rufus

 04-22-1908 H5

 05-13-1908 H8

 04-17-1908 R5

 04-24-1908 R5

 05-29-1908 R7

 Died of hemorrhage of bowels April 13 at Hot Springs, AR, where recently moved to from Owensboro. Age 29. Born Smallhous. Left mother, Mrs. Jennie Ross of Smallhous, & several brothers, including Chester D. Ross. Returned to old home at Smallhous & buried April 17 Equality cemetery. [04-16 & 04-17-1908 "OM": Brother of C. D. & Benjamin Ross of Smallhous.]
- **Ross, Alma Ruth** 07-08-1904 R4 07-15-1904 R5 Smallhous: Died of brain fever June 28 at home of parents, Wing & Estella Ross, at Rockport. Age 1-6-16. Born 12 Dec 1902. Buried June 29.
- Ross, Barbara Ann

 10-16-1901 H3 Died Oct 12 at home of son-in-law, P. B.
 Taylor, at Smallhous. Age 82-5-12. Married 1837 Thomas M. Ross, who died 12 years ago. Six children died infancy & 9 children deceased, including Preston, Christy, Joe Ross & Mrs. Charlie Barnard. Left 5 daughters, Mrs. Bettie Hatcher, Mrs. Sallie Drake, Mrs. George Reid, Mrs. Joe Bennett & Mrs. Pen B. Taylor, who she lived with. Buried Oct 13 Equality Church. [10-17-1901 "OM".]
- Ross, c/o Will 03-26-1919 H8 Midway: Infant babies of Mr. & Mrs. Will Ross buried March 10 West Providence
- Ross, Charles 02-12-1908 H1 02-14-1908 R1 One of 9 killed in mine explosion Feb 10 at Moody Coal Company at South Carrollton. Age 28 & single. (Black) [02-11 & 02-13-1908 "OM".]
- Ross, E. O. ["Prof."] 09-30-1903 H3 10-02-1903 R3 Died of paralysis Sep 28 at Monessen, PA. Teacher. Former resident Hartford. Oldest son of Christopher & Drucilla Ross. Brother of Richard Ross. Returned to Beaver Dam for burial.
- Ross, Emma 07-08-1908 H4 Cadiz: Died July 5 in Trigg County of gunshot inflicted day before at barbecue by George Wells, who was arguing with another man. [09-20-1908 "OM": Age 14. Daughter of R. L. Ross. Wells sentenced to 10 years in prison.]
- Ross, H. Minnard
 01-26-1916 H4
 01-26-1916 H8
 01-28-1916 R8 Hopewell:
 Died Jan 20 at home. Age 58-1-11. Left wife, 4 children, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried Jan 22
 Chapman cemetery near Broadway.
- **Ross, Martha** 10-30-1912 H1 Central Grove: Died Oct 26 at home of grandson, Willie Ross. Buried Oct 27 Central Grove Church.
- Ross, Martha [''Miss''] 01-24-1917 H8 Hopewell: Died Jan 17. Lived No. 19 neighborhood. Buried Chapman cemetery.
- Ross, Mary ["Miss"] 04-05-1901 R3 Died April 3. Lived near Rockport. Sister of Esq. Ross. Buried April 4 West Providence.
- **Ross, Mrs. Frank** 08-10-1904 H3 08-05-1904 R5 Centertown: Died here Aug 2. Buried cemetery here.

- Ross, Mrs. Willis 07-11-1906 H2 Olaton: Died July 7. Buried July 9 in
 - Grayson County.
- **Ross, Oscar** 10-22-1909 R2 Died Sep 18. Age 23-3-3, born 15 June 1886.
- Ross, Rodney
 05-08-1918 H4
 05-03-1918 R4
 05-10-1918 R1
 Soldier
 died May 1 on train to naval training station at Great Lakes, IL near Chicago. Died of blood clot
 on brain received in fight on April 28. Age 22. Left father, Frank Ross of Centertown, 3 brothers,
 including Herbert Ross, who is also in service, & 3 sisters. Returned to Ohio County for burial.
- Ross, s/o Prof. 08-14-1901 H3 Beaver Dam: Child born August 10 lived only few minutes.
- **Ross, Wilson** 07-23-1913 H7 Olaton: Died July 21. Buried family burying ground about 1/2 mile from here.
- **Rosson, Charles** 08-25-1905 R1 Narrows: "Shane". Died of stomach trouble last week at home near Barrett's Ferry. Left wife & children. [09-05-1905 "OM": Lived Shreve neighborhood.]
- Rothrock, Peter 11-01-1911 H8 11-03-1911 R6 Died Oct 27 near Sutherland. Ruled he died from alcohol & exposure. Age 62. Painter. Left wife & daughter. Taken to Central City for burial. [10-28 & 10-31-1911 "OM".]
- Roulean, Napoleon 01-24-1908 R1 Died Jan 21 at Paducah. Age 72. French Canadian. Confederate soldier in Civil War, Cobb's battery, fired first shot at Shiloh, wounded several times. Left wife & children.
- Rouse, Bettie 04-06-1904 H3 Died of consumption March 29 at home at Calhoun. Age 65. Left husband & 6 children. [04-01-1904 "OM": Buried Glenville Christian Church.]
- Rowan, A. C. 01-06-1904 H3 02-05-1904 R5 Died of typhoid fever Jan 1 at home near Livermore. Son died of same illness 2 days before & only daughter, Miss Florence, died about year ago. Left wife & son. Will recorded Ohio County. [12-31-1903 & 01-02-1904 "OM": Age 55. Born 25 July 1848. Married Sallie Hansford in Oct 1873. Son, Randall H., died 30 Dec 1903. Left wife, son, Guy Rowan, brother S. W. Rowan, & sisters, Kate Sullivan, Mrs. James R. Moseley & Fannie Foley. Buried Pleasant Hill cemetery.]
- Rowan, Alex H. ["Capt."] 04-17-1912 H1 04-19-1912 R1 Drowned April 13 Green River near Jamestown 2 & 1/2 miles above Livermore. Age 47. Owner of gasoline towboat, Jolly Tom, engaged in towing business on Green River several years. Resided Owensboro. Formerly lived Hartford. Left wife & children, Tanner Rowan, age 21, & Miss Annie Laura Rowan, age 16, brother, Louis Rowan of Livermore, sisters, Mrs. Maude Peay of Little Rock, AR & Mrs. Julia Atherton of Nuckols. [04-14 & 04-16-1912 "OM": Buried Oak Hill cemetery in Livermore.]
- Rowan, Ann [''Miss''] 03-25-1914 H1 03-27-1914 R4 04-10-1914 R1 Died of pneumonia March 20 at home of nephew, Rowan Cox. Age 74. Born 25 March 1839 Ohio County. Lived Nuckols neighborhood. Left sister, Mrs. J. W. Ford of Hartford, nephews, R. P. & J. Roy Cox, & nieces, Lula A. Cox & Bessie Cox Smith. Buried March 21 Woodward's Valley Baptist Church. [03-19, 03-21 & 03-22-1914 "OM": Left sister, Mrs. James W. Ford.]
- Rowan, Florence ["Miss"] 02-04-1903 H2 02-04-1903 H3 01-30-1903 R3 01-06-1904 R3 Died of peritonitis Jan 28 at home near Livermore. Born Nov 1877. Only daughter of Mr. & Mrs. A. C. Rowan. Teacher. Niece of Mrs. J. W. Ford of Hartford. Left parents & 3 brothers. Buried Jan 29 Pleasant Hill cemetery.
- Rowan, John Butler
 09-08-1915 H5 Died of Bright's disease Sep 2 six miles west of Hartford. Age 67 years & 23 days. Uncle of Rowan Holbrook of Hartford. Left wife & children, Andy, Sam & Lytle Rowan, Mrs. Ada Maples, Mrs. Lizzie Patton & Mrs. Lee Shown. Buried Sep 3 Woodward's Valley Church. [09-10-1915 "OM".]
- Rowan, Martha (Holbrook) 01-06-1915 H9 01-08-1915 R5 Died Jan 3 in Heflin neighborhood 7 miles northwest of Hartford. Brother, W. O. Holbrook, died 8 hours after her on Jan 4. Left husband, R. A. Rowan, sons, S. O. of Wray, CO, R. A. & A. V. Rowan of Heflin. Buried Jan 4 Woodward's Valley. [01-05-1915 "OM": Died of heart failure.]
- Rowan, R. A., Sr. 07-09-1902 H3 07-11-1902 R3 Died of consumption July 8 near Heflin. Age 63. Left wife & 3 sons. Uncle of Rowan Holbrook of Hartford. Buried July 9 Woodward's Valley Church burying ground. [07-10 & 07-11-1902 "OM": "Doc". Brother-in-law of J. W. Jones.]

- Rowan, Sam P. 08-23-1916 H5 08-30-1916 H4 08-25-1916 R5 09-08-1916 R3 Died of heart trouble Aug 19 three miles west of Hartford. Age 38. Son of late Mr. & Mrs. John Butler Rowan. Left wife, 2 children, 2 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Goshen Church. [08-25-1916 "OM": Brother of Mrs. Lizzie Patton & Mrs. Lee Shown.]
- Rowan, Steven W. 08-10-1910 H5 08-12-1910 R1 Died of infirmities Aug 8 at home in Livermore. Age 72. Son of John Rowan. Confederate soldier in Civil War, Co. A, 9th KY Infantry. Never married. Left sisters, Kate Sullivan of South Carrollton, Mrs. J. R. Moseley & Fannie R. Foley of Livermore. Buried Pleasant Hill Methodist Church. [08-09-1910 "OM".]
- Rowan, Walter Haden 04-10-1901 H3 04-12-1901 R3 04-26-1901 R2 Infant of Andy A. & Lilly Rowan of Shinkle Chapel area near Beda died April 7. Born last summer. Buried April 8 Mt. Hermon. [04-11-1901 "OM".]
- **Rowan, William C.** 09-12-1906 H5 09-14-1906 R4 J. W. Ford executor of estate.
- **Rowe, Augusta** 08-19-1908 H3 08-21-1908 R4 Daughter of Garfield & Effie Rowe died Aug 5. Age 9 months.
- **Rowe, Barney** 08-30-1916 H4 Centertown: Died several weeks ago. Left wife & daughters, Catherine Rowe & Mrs. Flora Kincheloe.
- Rowe, Bettie 02-13-1907 H1 02-08-1907 R1 Ceralvo: Youngest daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John Taylor Rowe died of typhoid pneumonia Feb 3 at home near Smallhous. About 16. Buried here Feb 4. Brother, Will Rowe, died Feb 9 & buried here Feb 10.
- Rowe, Bettie 10-25-1911 H5 11-01-1911 H5 10-27-1911 R1 10-27-1911 R5 Died of lung trouble Oct 22 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Age 79. Daughter, Mrs. Henry Field, died short time ago. Left daughter, Miss Mary Rowe. Grandmother of Clarence Field of Lafayette, LA. Buried Oct 24 Oakwood cemetery. [10-24-1911 "OM".]
- **Rowe, c/o Eura** 10-22-1913 H8 Hopewell: Two-year-old child died Oct 19. Buried Oct 20 Hopewell.
- Rowe, Casner
 03-06-1907 H8
 07-10-1907 H1
 03-01-1907 R4
 07-051907 R5
 Smallhous: Son of Mr. & Mrs. John Taylor Rowe died of typhoid fever Feb 17 at
 home near here. Buried Feb 18 Ceralvo. Their fourth child to die recently, Oppie died first, Bettie
 died Feb 3 & Bill Feb 9. Left parents, whose children Harry Rowe & Mrs. Malissa Brown are
 also ill. Funeral sermon preached at Smallhous Church on June 30 for the four children.
- **Rowe, E. F.** ["Rev."] 02-26-1908 H4 Died of hemorrhage of brain Feb 8 at Herrin, IL. Formerly of KY.
- **Rowe, Frank** 07-10-1907 H4 Heflin: Buried July 6 Centertown.
- Rowe, George M. 06-14-1916 H1 Died June 11 at home of son-in-law in Kansas City, MO. About 73. Born Centertown. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry. Left wife, son, Eddie Rowe, sisters, Mrs. Rachel Robertson of Rockport & Mrs. Sallie Barrett of Beaver Dam. Brother-in-law of A. D. White of Hartford & Sudie Bennett of Centertown. Buried Kansas City by 1st wife, Miss Sallie White. See also 03-16-1881 H3 moving from Ceralvo to Morganfield & 05-10-1912 R6 his account of Battle of Shiloh.
- Rowe, George W., Sr. 06-14-1905 H3 07-26-1905 H3 06-09-1905 R5 07-28-1905 R1 Died of cancer June 7 at home in Central Grove neighborhood. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry. Left wife & children. Buried June 7 Central Grove burying ground.
- **Rowe, Gilbert** 11-21-1913 R1 Central Grove: Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. B. Rowe died of diphtheria Nov 12. Age 3. Buried Nov 13 Central Grove cemetery.
- **Rowe, Hazel Francis** 09-17-1913 H4 Central Grove: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Rowe died Sep 1. Age 10 months. Buried Central Grove cemetery.
- **Rowe, Irene** 11-06-1918 H8 Hopewell: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Daniel Rowe of Pond Run died of heart trouble Nov 1. Buried Hopewell cemetery.
- Rowe, J. Taylor
 08-10-1910 H5
 08-12-1910 R4
 08-12-1910 R5
 08-261910 R2
 08-26-1910 R5
 Died of bowel trouble Aug 4 at home near Central Grove Baptist
 Church. Age 72. Son died 22 years ago. Left wife, 3 sons, including Leslie & Artie, 7 daughters,
 all married, 22 grandchildren, 1 great-grandchild & 1 sister. Buried Central Grove Church.
- **Rowe, J. Wilson** 06-22-1904 H2 Centertown: Died of consumption June 17 at home near here. Buried beside wife, who died about 4 years ago. Left 2 daughters.

- **Rowe, John** 03-18-1903 H2 Munfordville: Farmer of near Rowletts attacked by bull & killed. About 70.
- **Rowe, John K.** 03-13-1907 H1 Ceralvo: Died Feb 27 at home here. Left wife, 1 son, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Lone Star burying ground.
- Rowe, John P.

 12-21-1917 R5 Died Dec 19 at home of son, R. P. Rowe, in Daviess County. Former resident Centertown. Left wife & sons, Jake & Perry Rowe. See also 02-13-1884 H4 received monthly pension of \$3 for service in Civil War; 07-29-1903 H3 & 07-31-1903 R1 daughter, Elizabeth Ree Rowe married William Morton 13 Aug 1902 at Clarksville, TN; 04-18-1917 H1 J. Edwin Rowe of Owensboro, former Commonwealth Attorney, to be committed to asylum. [12-19-1917 "OM": John Plain Rowe died near Dermot. Age 87. Born Ohio County. Union soldier in Civil War. Left wife, sons, R. P. of Dermot & Jake Edwin Rowe of Hawesville, grandchildren, Ernest P. Rowe of Owensboro, Eric J. Rowe in Army, Mrs. Ira Nall of Island, Elbert Rowe of Little Rock, AR, Mrs. Newton Field of Hawesville, Mrs. William Morton of Owensboro & Mrs. William Botts of Jacksonville, FL, 17 grandchildren. Buried Macedonia Baptist Church.]
- Rowe, Lena ["Miss"] 03-17-1909 H4 03-17-1909 H8 03-19-1909 R5 "Lennie". Died of consumption March 12 at home near Centertown. About 26. Teacher. Father, Willis Rowe, & sister, Mrs. J. L. Brown, deceased. Left mother, Mary Rowe, brother, C. E. Rowe, & sisters, Miss Nina Rowe, Mrs. W. P. Hunley & Mrs. J. C. Jackson. Buried West Providence Church.
- **Rowe, Louis** 06-21-1916 H5 Died June 16. Lived Pond Run area. Born 9 Aug 1842 near West Providence.
- Rowe, Mahala (Render)

 02-19-1913 H5 Died Feb 11 at home of daughter, Mrs.

 Byron Maddox, at Palo Pinto, TX. Widow of Sanford Rowe, who drowned in Green River at
 Rockport about 50 years ago. Left daughter, brother, Wils Render of Butler County & sister, Mrs.

 J. L. R. Maddox of near Rockport.
- **Rowe, Mamie** ["Miss"] 06-21-1911 H5 06-23-1911 R5 Died of consumption June 19 at home near Centertown. Youngest daughter of Wilson Rowe, who died 8 years ago. Buried June 20 Centertown cemetery.
- Rowe, Martha ["Mrs."] 04-27-1910 H1 04-27-1910 H8 04-22-1910 R5 12-09-1910 R5 Ceralvo: Died of paralysis April 20 at home near Centertown. Widow of W. I. Rowe. Buried April 21 Centertown cemetery. C. S. Rowe administrator of estate. [04-26-1910 "OM".]
- Rowe, Martin 04-26-1916 H5 04-28-1916 R5 Died April 21 of bronchial pneumonia at Bowling Green. Age 68. Late wife sister of Virgil Renfrow of Dundee. Left son, 2 daughters & 3 brothers, including Alvin Rowe. Buried Centertown cemetery. [04-27-1916 "OM".]
- Rowe, Mary B. (Maddox)

 12-18-1907 H7

 12-13-1907 R4

 Died Friday at home of niece, Mrs. Fred Halliday, in Central City. Age 87. Born 10 May 1820 Ohio County near Rockport. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John Maddox. At age of 16 married Tom Rowe; 3 sons & 6 daughters born, one died childhood. Husband died 30 years ago. Left children, Samuel Rowe of Linton, IN, Lewis Rowe of McHenry, Edmund Rowe of Heron, IL, Mrs. L. P. Downs of Livermore, & Mrs. George Smith of Central City, 69 grandchildren, 94 great-grandchildren, 1 brother, & several sisters. Buried Sunday beside husband in Southard burying ground near McHenry. See also 06-16-1899 R3 "Polly", children: the late Mrs. A. T. (Amelia B.) Williams of Rockport, the late Mrs. Q. S. (Elizabeth) Southard of McHenry, Samuel Rowe of Leitchfield, Lewis Rowe of Echols, the late Mrs. D. A. (Paulina) Maddox of Ceralvo, Mrs. L. P. (Bernice) Downs of South Carrollton, Edmund F. Rowe of Render, Mrs. George (Martha E.) Smith of Central City & youngest child died infancy. [12-03-1907 "OM": Buried Dec 1.]
- **Rowe, Mrs. Garner** 12-11-1907 H1 12-13-1907 R4 Centertown: Died Dec 1 at home near here. Mother of Mrs. W. F. Condit of Matanzas. Buried Centertown cemetery.
- Rowe, Mrs. Mont 04-04-1913 R8 Williams Mines: Died March 6. Left husband & children, Mrs. Rufus Ross of Centertown, Miss Orphie Rowe, Corbet Rowe of here & Sergt. M. R. Rowe of Fort Leavenworth, KS.
- Rowe, Oppie 11-28-1906 H2 11-30-1906 R1 12-14-1906 R1 Smallhous: Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. Taylor Rowe died of typhoid fever Nov 22 at home here. Age 7. Buried Nov 23 Ceralvo cemetery.

- **Rowe, Sam** 02-11-1914 H8 Centertown: Died of stomach trouble Feb 7. Buried Feb 8 Central Grove cemetery. [02-10-1914 "OM".]
- **Rowe, Vonice** 10-25-1901 R3 Render: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. R. R. Rowe died Oct 18.
- **Rowe, W. I.**07-05-1905 H3 06-30-1905 R1 09-29-1905 R1 Died of infirmities of old age June 27 at home near Centertown. During the 1880's & 90's served on County Fiscal Court as justice of peace in his district. Buried Centertown cemetery. G. W. Rowe administrator of estate.
- Rowe, W. L. 08-13-1902 H3 12-17-1902 H3 08-08-1902 R3 Beaver Dam: Died of angina pectoris Aug 6. Hotel keeper. Twice served as School Commissioner of Ohio County. Left wife & children, including Mrs. Eden Bishop. [08-14-1902 "OM".]
- Rowe, Will

 02-13-1907 H1 02-20-1907 H1 07-10-1907 H1 Smallhous:
 Son of Mr. & Mrs. John Taylor Rowe died Feb 9. Buried Ceralvo cemetery Feb 10. Sister, Bettie, died Feb 3 & brother, Oppie, died 2 months & 2 weeks ago. Two other members of family are ill with typhoid fever. [02-14-1907 "OM".]
- **Rowe, Willis** 03-05-1902 H3 Died Feb 24 at home 1/4 mile south of Centertown. Buried Feb 25 West Providence cemetery. [03-04-1902 "OM".]
- **Rowland, c/o Andy**06-14-1911 H4 06-21-1911 H8 One-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Andy Rowland, who live across Green River from Delaware, drowned in tub June 10. [06-11-1911 "OM".]
- **Rowland, Simon** 06-12-1907 H3 Died April 1856 in Daviess County & wife died following month. They had 10 children all are now living ages 52 to 72. Also had 45 grandchildren, 71 great-grandchildren & 5 great-grandchildren.
- **Roy, Gordon** 08-20-1913 H1 Committed suicide at Evansville, IN by using strychnine. Age 17. Married in May at Henderson. Former resident Nashville, TN, where parents live. [08-16-1913 "OM".]
- **Royal, Allison** 10-10-1902 R2 Friendship Church: Died Sep 15. Left wife, 6 children, mother, brothers & sisters. Buried Sep 16 cemetery here.
- **Royal, c/o A. D.** 08-24-1900 R3 Friendship Church: Child died & buried Aug 11. Age 1. [08-21-1900 "OM": Child of Mr. & Mrs. D. A. Royal died near Reynolds. Buried Friendship Church.]
- Royal, Ella 03-23-1906 R8 03-30-1906 R8 Reynolds: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. E. Morris Royal died March 17. Age 6 years & 8 months. Two other children are sick. Left parents, 2 brothers, 1 sister, 2 half-brothers, a grandfather & 2 grandmothers. Buried March 18 Friendship graveyard. [03-21-1906 "OM".]
- Royal, Flora B. (King)
 12-08-1905 R1 Died Oct 26. Age 24 years & 17 days.
 Born 9 Oct 1881 Whitesville. Mother died when she was a child. Married C. Elmer Royal on 22
 Dec 1899. Left husband, 3 children (ages 5 years, 3 years & 10 months), father, Samuel M. King, brothers, Ernest, Cleveland & Oscar King, sister, May King, stepmother, 3 stepbrothers & 1 stepsister.
- Royal, Giruda (Duvall) 05-31-1907 R1 Died May 19. Daughter of Benjamin Duvall. Raised near Select. Married 1st S. M. Royal, had 3 sons, 2 living, & married 2nd E. M. Royal on 12 July 1892, had 2 sons & 2 daughters, 1 daughter deceased. Also left mother. Buried beside little daughter, who died 14 months ago.
- **Royal, H. V.** ["**Rev.**"] 11-14-1906 H3 Died of old age Nov 8 at home near Dundee. Age 69. Left wife & 4 sons. Buried Nov 9 family burying ground at Friendship. [11-13 & 11-16-1906 "OM": Baptist minister.]
- Royal, Martha E. (Sapp)

 03-30-1917 R5 Died March 13. Left husband & children.

 See also 10-24-1888 H3 Adaburg: Charles Royal & Miss Mattie Sapp married in Rockport, IN.

 [03-21-1917 "OM": Died Rosine. Wife of Charlie Royal. Mother-in-law of Bert Johnston.]
- Royal, Mary Frances (Roach) 10-13-1909 H7 10-08-1909 R1 Died Sep 26 at home in northern part of Ohio County. Born 22 Dec 1846 Ohio County. Daughter of William & Sarah Roach. Married William Washington Royal, 23 June 1864. Mother of 8 sons & 7 daughters. Son, G. Davis Royal, served 4 years as Ohio County Assessor. Left husband, age 74, 6 sons & 6 daughters. Buried Friendship Church cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R13B G. Davis Royal, age 41, married Miss Hattie Wallace in 1896 & they have 1 child, Felix Wallace, age 14.

- Royal, Nancy Jane
 05-28-1919 H8
 05-30-1919 R1
 Died May
 20 near
 Deanefield. Age 75. Born 1 Jan 1844 Daviess County. Widow of Rev. John Thomas Royal. Six
 children born, including W. D. Royal of Fordsville, Sarah J. White of Owensboro, Bettie Miller of
 Hartford, Almeda Fuqua of Fordsville & the late Lillie Wallace.
- **Royal, T. D.** 06-10-1904 R4 G. D. Royal administrator of estate.
- Royal, William

 02-10-1909 H1 Oldest man in Ohio County. Born 11 June
 1811 Hardin County. At age of 9 came to Ohio County with father, William Royal, Sr. In 1824
 moved to northwestern part of county to farm adjoining where he now lives near Friendship
 Church in Reynolds Station neighborhood. Married Miss Mary Lanham on 17 June 1831, 5 sons
 & 6 daughters born, all dead, except L. S. M. "Sam" Royal, with whom he lives. Has 17
 grandchildren, 40 great-grandchildren & 2 great-great-grandchildren. [05-18-1911 "OM": Died
 May 12 at home near Reynolds at age of 99.]
- Royster, Henry

 12-27-1911 H1

 02-14-1912 H1

 02-14-1912 H6

 05-22-1912 H8

 Poisoned & died Dec 21 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Royster, in Henderson County near Robards. Age 20. Also left sister, Blanche Royster. Family cook, Beth Davis, also died & several others of family are ill. Phillip Burris charged with poisoning beer that he gave to the family and he was sentenced to life in prison. [12-23 & 12-24-1911 & 02-10-1912 "OM".]
- **Royster, Mr.** 12-17-1913 H5 Hopewell: Died about 2 weeks ago. Lived Henderson County. Father of Rev. Alex Royster of here.
- Rucker, Clyde 06-14-1916 H5 06-16-1916 R4 02-02-1917 R4 Shot & killed June 11 at Hayti by Marshall Nall. In January 1917 award offered for capture of Nall. (Black)
- Rucker, John A. 10-11-1918 R5 06-04-1919 H4 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died few days ago of disease at Camp Pike, Pine Bluff, AR. Private. Son of Tom Rucker of Hayti. Buried Oct 11 Hartford. (Black) [10-09-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM": Died of pneumonia Oct 8.]
- **Rucker, Mary** 03-28-1900 H2 Accidentally shot to death by brother (age 14) near Fulton. Age 9. Daughter of James Rucker. [03-24-1900 "OM": Died March 23.]
- **Rucker, Priscilla** 09-05-1917 H5 09-07-1917 R5 Died Sep 2 at home at Hayti. Age 63. Buried Sep 3 Hayti cemetery. (Black)
- **Rucker, Will** 05-09-1917 H5 05-11-1917 R5 Died Gary, IN. Buried May 8 Hayti cemetery at Hartford. (Black)
- **Ruckmar, Edward** 05-14-1913 H1 Drowned May 11 in Ohio River near Evansville, IN. Saloon keeper.
- **Rudd, Dora**06-08-1910 H4 Died of burns when she tried to rescue sister's infant from burning house. Lived about 8 miles from Paducah. [06-04-1910 "OM": Died June 3.]
- **Rudd, J. C.** 01-17-1906 H2 Died suddenly of heart disease Jan 10 at home in Owensboro. Noted insurance agent. [01-11-1906 "OM": James C. Rudd.]
- **Rudy, James H.** 09-23-1914 H1 Owensboro: Died Sep 19 at home near Owensboro. Age 71. Confederate soldier in Civil War, lost leg in service. Married Miss Sallie Magness of Louisville. Represented Daviess County in KY Legislature for 4 terms. Buried Sep 21. [09-20 & 09-22 -1914 "OM".]
- **Rummage, Nellie** ["Miss"] 04-10-1901 H3 04-12-1901 R3 Died of pneumonia April 8. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Ben H. Rummage of Beaver Dam. Buried April 8 Liberty cemetery.
- **Rush, W. A.** 04-14-1909 H5 Ricketts: Died April 5 at Philo, IL. Brother of Mrs. J. W. (Ida) Patton.
- **Russell, Drusilla** ["Mrs."] 04-23-1913 H8 Eastview: Died of pneumonia April 16. Age 70.
- **Russell, Hayden** 03-21-1902 R3 Died of pneumonia fever March 18 at home at Westerfield. Buried March 19 Union Grove burying ground. [03-26-1902 "OM": Wife died 2 days later on March 20. Buried Union Grove.]
- Russell, J. D. ["Dr."] 08-26-1908 H1 Died of congestive chill Aug 22 at home in Yelvington area of Daviess County. Age 62. Lived that county 38 years. [08-23 & 08-25-1908 "OM".]

- Russell, Mary Dean 01-15-1908 H3 01-10-1908 R5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. George Russell died of pneumonia. Age 13. Buried beside little sister, Naoma.
- Russell, Nancy Jane 12-09-1914 H8 Hopewell: Died Nov 29. Born 31 Oct 1836 Muhlenberg County near Penrod. Married David Russell about 1860. Mother of 8 children, 5 survive. Buried Nov 30 Jubilee burying ground.
- **Russell, s/o Barrett** 01-15-1909 R4 Jingo: Infant died Jan 6. Buried Jan 7 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- Russell, Walter 03-07-1917 H5 03-09-1917 R1 Died of complication of diseases March 5 at home at Rockport, where served many years as postmaster. Age 75. Left wife, 2 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Rockport cemetery. [03-07 & 03-10-1917 "OM".]
- **Rust, John O.** ["**Rev.**"] 06-01-1904 H2 Died at Seattle, WA last week. Baptist minister. Buried Hopkinsville. [06-04-1904 "OM".]
- Ryan, George T. 10-07-1914 H2 10-02-1914 R1 Died Sep 29 at home in Logan County. Age 80. Mason. Left 6 children, including Mrs. Ben D. Ringo of Owensboro & grandson, Ryan Ringo. Buried old family burying ground. [09-30-1914 "OM".]
- **Sacree, Henry** 08-08-1917 H1 One of 31 killed Aug 4 in mine explosion at Clay.
- **Sadler, Annie** ["Mrs."] 07-03-1918 H4 Committed suicide by hanging at hospital at Lakeland June 27. Resident Leitchfield.
- **Sadler, Elizabeth** 04-08-1903 H3 Died suddenly of heart disease April 5 at Whitesville, where attending funeral of daughter, Mrs. Henry (Josie) Joseph. Age 66. Lived Bell's Run. [04-07 & 04-16-1903 "OM": Taken to Bell's Run for burial.]
- Sallee, Logan 03-22-1905 H3 03-24-1905 R4 Died of consumption March 20. Lived about 3 miles west of Hartford. Engaged in sawmilling. Recently moved there from Bird's Eye, IN. Left wife & several children. Buried March 21 Central Grove cemetery.
- Sallee, Tom 10-04-1911 H8 Killed by lightning Sep 29. Age 41. Lived Daviess County on Oglesby Hill between Panther & Moseleyville. Left wife & 6 children. [09-30 & 10-01-1911 "OM".]
- **Sallie, Anderson** 09-21-1910 H1 Died of infirmities Sep 14 at home in Muhlenberg County near Midland. Age 94. Left no near relatives, closest being Andrew Pevier.
- **Salmon, N. P.** 04-30-1913 H1 Clear Run: Died of heart trouble April 27. Lived Utica. Funeral at Red Hill Baptist Church. [04-29-1913 "OM": Napoleon B. Salmon.]
- **Salmon, Roy** 10-14-1904 R1 Madisonville: Committed suicide here Oct 11 by shooting himself. Lawyer. Brother of R. M. Salmon. [10-12-1904 "OM": Served 4 years as County Attorney of Hopkins County.]
- **Saltsman, Mrs. Elijah** 10-08-1902 H2 Died of complication of diseases at Elizabethtown two days after husband died of paralytic stroke.
- Samples, Ezra 04-14-1916 R5 Madisonville: Shot & killed here April 9 by Claude Witty. Brother, Eldridge Samples, also wounded. [05-05-1916 "OM".]
- Samples, George 09-19-1900 H2 Miner killed by falling slate at Crabtree Coal Company at Isley in Hopkins County. Young man. [09-16-1900 "OM": Killed Sep 11. Age 23. Son of Thomas Samples.]
- Samples, John 06-20-1900 H1 Died Monday. Lived near Samples. Left wife. [06-13-1900 "OM": Died of heat prostration June 11 in Hancock County. Farmer in Falcon neighborhood.]
- **Sampson, Mrs. Lem** 05-05-1915 H1 Accidentally shot & killed at Cleaton by son, Graham Sampson, age 17. She was 45. Left husband & 6 children.
- Samuels, Mrs. W. S. (Greer) 01-31-1906 H3 Died of tuberculosis Jan 24 at home of father, John Greer, near Magan. Age 25. Resided Owensboro. Left husband & 1 child. [01-25 & 02-02-1906 "OM".]
- Sandefur, David 07-03-1903 R3 Died June 14. Age 66. Left 3 sons, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried June 15.
- Sandefur, J. P. 07-10-1903 R3 Died of consumption July 8 at home of Z. T. Iler. Last of large family, all died of same disease. Buried July 9 Mt. Zion cemetery. [07-14-1903 "OM": Lived Hartford.]

- Sandefur, Nofa 11-12-1909 R4 Manda: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Netter Sandefur died Nov 8. Nearly 16 months old.
- **Sandefur, Rebecca J.** 11-14-1902 R3 Died of old age Nov 11 at home at Roxey. Age 71. Left husband, F. D. Sandefur, & 2 children. Buried Mt. Zion cemetery.
- Sandefur, W. A. 03-14-1902 R3 In Ohio County W. F. Sandefur administrator of estate.
- **Sanderfur, Dock** 10-26-1900 R2 10-26-1900 R3 Beaver Dam: Died of pneumonia Oct 19 at home one mile from here. Elderly. Buried Mt. Zion Church graveyard.
- Sanderfur, Isaias 09-27-1912 R1 No Creek: Died Aug 5 at home at Alva, OK. Former resident Ohio County. Brother of Mrs. Delilah Stewart of Hartford, Marion Sanderfur of Horton & the late Jasper N. Sanderfur of No Creek. Father of Mrs. Lilie Nelson of Spokane, WA.
- **Sanderfur, Jane** 09-28-1900 R3 Died of dropsy Sep 22 at home near Bald Knob Church. Age 66. Widow of Ben Sanderfur. Buried Mt. Zion.
- Sanderfur, Jasper N. 03-13-1907 H5 03-08-1907 R5 Died of heart failure March 7 at home in No Creek neighborhood. Buried March 8 Old Mill graveyard. [03-09-1907 "OM": Jasper N. Sandefur.]
- Sanderfur, Joe B. 02-24-1915 H1 05-19-1915 H4 02-26-1915 R5 Beaver Dam: Died of lung trouble Feb 18 at home near here. Age 78. Born 13 Dec 1836. Lived 1 mile out the Hartford Pike. Left daughters, Mrs. Louvenia Edmonson of Henderson & Mrs. James Thomas. Buried Feb 19 Sunnyside cemetery.
- Sanderfur, Millie 12-09-1903 H3 12-30-1903 H2 12-11-1903 R5 12-18-1903 R3 Daughter of John W. & Stella Sanderfur of No Creek area died Dec 7 of burns suffered on Nov 23. Age 3. See also 11-27-1903 R5 [11-25 & 12-10-1903 "OM": Buried Mt. Hermon Church.]
- Sanderfur, Ruth A. 07-09-1909 R3 07-09-1909 R6 07-16-1909 R4 08-13-1909 R3 Died July 4. Left husband, Elvis P. Sanderfur, 6 children, father & 2 brothers. Buried Mt. Pleasant cemetery at Manda.
- Sanders, Ara (Patterson)
 05-06-1908 H1
 05-13-1908 H5
 05-08-1908 R5
 05-121909 H2
 Died suddenly of heart failure May 2 at home in Central City. Daughter of Dr. & Mrs.
 B. N. Patterson of McHenry & sister of Solan N. Patterson of Dixon, MO. Wife of Herbert
 Sanders, had no children. Buried May 4 Patterson burying ground in Ohio County. [05-03-1908
 "OM": Age 35. Daughter-in-law of Mrs. Bettie Sanders. Buried near Cromwell.]
- Sanders, Bettie 02-28-1900 H3 03-02-1900 R3 Died of consumption Feb 25 at home near Beda. Age 33. Husband, Delaney Sanders, died last summer. Left 3 or 4 children, mother & 5 brothers.
- Sanders, Charley 11-15-1907 R3 Body found in field Saturday in Hancock County about 3 & 1/2 miles from Lyonia. It is believed he had been dead couple of days. About 45. Wife deceased. Buried Sanders graveyard. [11-09-1907 "OM".]
- Sanders, Charlie 03-09-1910 H1 03-16-1910 H4 03-11-1910 R1 03-11-1910 R8 Oak Grove: Died of pneumonia March 4 near Select. Age 87. Came from England when quite young. Left wife, 2 sons, 3 daughters, grandchildren, & brother, Tom Sanders of Sulphur Springs. Buried Brick House burying ground.
- Sanders, Clarence 04-23-1902 H2 Nine-year-old boy accidentally shot & killed in Christian County by Ben Bowman, 12. (Black) [04-19-1902 "OM".]
- Sanders, Elmer 05-17-1911 H5 Drowned May 10 in Green River near Birk City. Age 11. Orphan. Buried May 11 Sanders burying ground in Henderson County. [05-12-1911 "OM".]
- Sanders, Isaac ["Dr."] 02-04-1903 H3 01-30-1903 R2 01-30-1903 R3 Died of dropsy Jan 28 at home in Fordsville. Old citizen. Buried Fordsville Jan 29. See also 03-26-1890 H4 born Hancock County, began medical practice about 1864.
- Sanders, Jim Abbott 10-17-1906 H4 Died few days ago of chill. Lived corner of Ohio County 2 miles from Lyonia. Age 44. Half-brother of Preacher Sanders. Burial Sanders graveyard in Hancock County.
- Sanders, Louise ["Miss"] 08-21-1918 H1 08-23-1918 R5 Died of complication of diseases Aug 10 Western KY Asylum at Hopkinsville. Formerly lived Friedaland. Daughter of

- late Thomas Sanders of near Olaton. Sister of W. T. Sanders postmaster at Horse Branch. Buried Cane Run cemetery.
- Sanders, Mrs. John 03-06-1907 H1 Herbert: Died at McHenry Feb 26. Buried Short Station in Daviess County. Brothers, Willie Corley & Guy Hinton, of here attended burial.
- Sanders, Mrs. John (Craven) 02-24-1915 H5 Burned to death Feb 19 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. James Craven. Lived near Fordsville. Left husband. [02-21 & 02-26-1915 "OM": Died at Ellmitch.]
- Sanders, Rolla
 07-23-1902 H3
 07-25-1902 R2
 Shot & killed by Cooper
 McQuady July 19 at picnic at Friels Store near Victoria in Hancock County on Cloverport Road
 about 6 miles from Fordsville. About 26. Son of Scott Sanders. Brother of Mrs. Bob Mills. See
 also 03-14-1894 H3, 04-18-1894 H3, 05-09-1894 H3, 03-30-1894 R3, 04-20-1894 R2, 05-111894 R3, 04-07-1897 H1, 10-23-1901 H3
- Sanders, Thomas H. 02-04-1914 H5 02-11-1914 H4 04-01-1914 H4 01-30-1914 R1 Died of pneumonia Jan 28 at home near Cane Run Church 3 miles from Olaton. Age 75. Born 6 July 1838 Stoke, Staffordshire County, England. Lived Friedaland area. Served as justice of peace of his district 1 Jan 1910 to 1 Jan 1914. Joined Methodist Church at Salem several years ago. Left wife, 1 son & 4 daughters, all married. Buried Jan 29 Cane Run Church. [02-05-1914 "OM".]
- Sanders, Tom 02-25-1916 R3 Hawesville: Found dead on railroad tracks 4 miles from here Feb 18. Age 19. Resident Cloverport. Companions Charles Brown & Frank White are under suspicion. [02-19, 02-20, 02-22, 02-23-1916 & 02-11-1917 "OM".]
- Sanders, Will 11-29-1911 H8 Killed Nov 24 when accidentally fell onto fly wheel at Cloverport. Left wife. Buried Cloverport. [11-25-1911 "OM".]
- Sandusky, W. H. ["Capt."] 04-20-1910 H1 05-18-1910 H6 06-22-1910 H1 07-20-1910 H1 10-26-1910 H6 04-22-1910 R1 05-13-1910 R4 06-17-1910 R1 10-28-1910 R1 Died of paralytic stroke April 16 at Horse Branch, where operated hotel. Formerly ran hotels in Central City & Cairo, IL. Earlier had been steamboat pilot & railroad engineer. Left wife & daughter, Geneva. Buried April 17 Fairmount cemetery in Central City. Will recorded Ohio County. See also 10-15-1879 H3 & 06-17-1903 H3 in hotel business since 1871. [04-16 & 04-19-1910 "OM": William Henry Harrison Sandusky.]
- Sapp, Isaac 12-17-1913 H1 12-17-1913 H5 Bennett's: Died Dec 9 of tuberculosis of bowels at home on Henderson McDowell place 5 miles east of Hartford. Age 58. Born Marion County. Father of 8 children. Left wife & 6 children, including Mrs. David Iceler. Funeral Dec 12 Mt. Moriah.
- Sapp, J. Henry ["Rev."] 07-22-1914 H5 07-24-1914 R5 Died July 21 at home on Render Street in Hartford. Left wife & several children. Buried July 22 Patterson burying ground. See also 05-29-1908 R7 [07-23-1914 "OM".]
- Sapp, J. N. 01-29-1915 R5 Pleasant Grove: Died Jan 20. Buried Jan 21 Trisler. [01-28-1915 "OM": James Sapp of Fordsville area died. Left wife, 3 sons, father, Joe Sapp, & sister, Mrs. Charles Simmons.]
- Sapp, Joseph 09-06-1905 H2 Shot & killed by town marshal of Stanley, W. W. Hensley, Sep 2, while resisting arrest. [09-03 & 09-05-1905 "OM": Age 35. Left wife & 4 children.]
- **Sapp, Mrs. Joe** 02-06-1903 R2 Fordsville: Died of cancer Jan 29 at home here.
- **Sapp, Rettie (Ford)** 03-08-1901 R2 Died 12 Dec 1900. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. S. Ford. Left husband, Green Sapp, & 4 children.
- Sapp, Thomas

 04-10-1901 H1 "Hawesville Plaindealer": Buried Sunday cemetery at Dukes in Hancock County. Age 52. Born Hancock County. Known as "Ossified Man", reported to be smallest man in world, 32 inches tall, 40 pounds. Left Hancock County 13 years ago & traveled world-wide with a show. [03-30-1901 "OM": W. T. Sapp died Albuquerque, NM. Age 46. Born 1854 Lebanon, KY. Since age 7 most of body had become rigid & solidified.]
- Sapp, William J. 12-29-1911 R1 Died Dec 26 of accidental gunshot while hunting about mile from Whitesville. Age 13. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. H. G. Sapp, & grandfather, John Sapp. [12-27-1911 & 09-14-1916 "OM": William John Sapp.]

- Sargeant, W. H. 03-15-1905 H3 Died of complication of diseases March 9 at home in Fordsville. Railroad mail clerk. Left wife, 5 children & brother. [03-10-1905 "OM": Age 61. Union soldier in Civil War. Buried Rockport, IN.]
- Satterfield, Allen 01-06-1904 H4 Committed suicide by shooting himself Dec 30 in Cloverport. Age 32. Born Cloverport. Buried Cloverport cemetery. [12-31-1903 "OM": Left mother & several brothers & sisters.]
- Satterfield, Reuben ["Dr."] 12-07-1904 H2 Died Dec 2 at home in Allen County. Clubbed by farm laborer on Thanksgiving day. [12-02-1904 & 04-26-1905 "OM".]
- **Saunders, B. F.** 12-19-1917 H1 Died recently of asthma at San Antonio, TX. About 60. Former resident Hartford. Had represented Union County, KY in KY Legislature.
- Saunders, Mrs. B. F. (Staples) 01-09-1907 H5 01-23-1907 H8 01-04-1907 R1 01-18-1907 R4 Died of consumption Jan 3 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Newton Staples, at Uniontown. Left husband, daughters, Lorena, 16, Nellie, 14, & Willie May, 12. Buried Jan 4 Uniontown cemetery.
- Savage, Mrs. V. 06-08-1904 H4 06-22-1904 H4 08-03-1904 H3 06-03-1904 R1 Died of heart trouble May 18 at home in Woodward, OK. Born 1856 in Beech Grove, KY. Married Rev. J. A. Savage of Sulphur Springs 1870. Moved to Texas 1883. Separated 1898 & in 1899 he took her baby, Chester, & she never saw again. Six children born, four deceased.
- Schaefer, John 03-21-1917 H4 Died of infirmities March 17 at Muhlenberg County Poor Farm. Age 76. Buried poor farm cemetery beside wife who died several months ago.
- Schafer, Henry W. 06-21-1916 H5 10-25-1916 H5 11-01-1916 H1 11-01-1916 H5 06-13-1917 H1 06-23-1916 R5 Shot & killed June 19 at Floral schoolhouse in Hancock County by Dr. R. W. Frymire, who was sentenced to 21 years in prison. [06-20-1916 et al "OM".]
- Schapmire, Henry C. 07-12-1916 H3 Died July 8 at Cannelton, IN. Age 78. Brother of C. F. Schapmire of Hartford. [07-08, 07-09 & 07-16-1916 "OM": Brother of Christian F. Schapmire of Hartford.]
- Schapmire, Minnie ["Miss"] 10-24-1900 H3 10-26-1900 R3 Died of typhoid fever Oct 22 at home of parents in Hartford. Age 16. Buried Oct 23 Oakwood Cemetery.
- Schapmire, Mrs. C. F. (Schlemmer) 05-01-1918 H1 05-15-1918 H4 05-03-1918 R1 Died of Bright's disease April 29 in Hartford. Age 71. Born 12 Aug 1846 Germany. Came to US with parents at age of 5. Moved to Hartford 50 years ago. Married Cannelton, IN 19 Sep 1866, 9 children born. Left husband & children, William F. of Hartford, Henry E. & James N. of Bloomington, IL, Louis Schapmire of Jacksonville, TX, Mrs. J. H. Hoover of Midland, TN, Mrs. J. M. Mattingly of Campbell's Hill, IL, Mrs. R. L. Tweddell of Calhoun & Mrs. J. W. Thomas of Hartford Rt. 1. Buried Oakwood cemetery beside daughter, Minnie, who died nearly 18 years ago.
- Schapmire, Samuel Lee 05-31-1911 H5 06-07-1911 H5 06-02-1911 R5 06-09-1911 R4 Died of dropsy May 29 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. W. F. Schapmire, in Hartford. Age 12. Born 10 May 1899. Buried May 30 Oakwood cemetery.
- Schauss, Minnie 06-08-1910 H1 Tell City, IN: Three-year-old daughter of Michael Schauss accidentally hanged June 3 while trying to climb over fence near here. [06-04-1910 "OM".]
- **Schenck, Joseph** 03-24-1909 H1 One of 5 killed March 20 in explosion at Sunnyside Mine at Evansville, IN.
- Schlemmer, Mrs. Phillip 01-20-1915 H3 Died of pneumonia Jan 16 at Cannelton, IN. Age 80. Mother of W. C. Schlemmer of Hartford. See also 09-22-1911 R28B W. C. Schlemmer, baker, moved to Hartford in 1900 from Cannelton, IN & 11-21-1917 H8. [01-17 & 01-21-1915 "OM": Mena Schlemmer buried Cliff cemetery in Cannelton.]
- Schnute, William 03-24-1909 H1 One of 5 killed March 20 in explosion at Sunnyside Mine at Evansville, IN.
- Schock, Fritz
 10-30-1903 R3 Died suddenly Oct 25 Evansville, IN. Cooper.
 Schroader, c/o Noah
 02-12-1913 H8 Bennett's: Infant died few days ago.
- Schroader, Elizabeth Fidelia (Duke) 02-10-1915 H8 06-09-1915 H2 02-12-1915 R1 Dundee: Died of complication of diseases Feb 7 few miles from here. Born 7 May 1859 Missouri. Left husband, William Schroader, & children, Mrs. Dona Acton, Mrs. Bessie Hurt & Robert Schroader. Buried Feb 8 Mt. Vernon Church.

- **Schroader, H. D.** 04-25-1900 H2 J. B. Wilson administrator of estate.
- Schroader, Hattie 01-08-1909 R7 Little son of Aleck & Tula Schroader died Dec 18.
- Schroader, Sarah 12-18-1914 R3 Rosine: Died Dec 4 at Vine Hill. Age 68. Buried Dec 6 Bethel Church cemetery. See also 11-27-1914 R8
- Schwartz, William
 05-21-1913 H8 Committed suicide by hanging May 19 three miles west of Hawesville. Age 35 & single. Moved there few years ago from Troy, IN. [05-20-1913 "OM".]
- **Scifers, Mrs.** 10-21-1908 H4 Herbert: Died at Scythia in Daviess County. Husband nephew of Mrs. Amanda Stewart of here.
- Scott, Ed 02-15-1911 H1 Shot & killed Feb 11 at Drakesboro by Eugene Holmes. Miner. Taken to his former home at Eldorado, IL for burial. [02-14-1911 "OM".]
- Scott, Fern 02-11-1903 H2 Little girl, age 6, died from fall Monday at Colesburg.
- Scott, Frank 08-29-1917 H1 Madisonville: Died of assault by 3 men at Earlington. (Black) [08-24-1917 "OM": Killed Aug 22.]
- Scott, Guy 02-27-1907 H8 Glasgow: Accidentally shot to death by Malcom Taylor, 10, near Nobob in Barren County. Age 23. [02-23-1907 "OM": Killed on Feb 22.]
- Scott, James H. 09-26-1906 H3 Died of old age Sep 1 at home in southern part of county. Buried family burying ground. [09-05, 09-07 & 09-28-1906 "OM": Died Cool Springs area. Age 75. Wife died many years ago. Teacher many years. Left son, O. E. Scott. Buried Wilson cemetery.]
- Scott, Jim 01-08-1908 H7 01-15-1908 H7 01-03-1908 R4 Little son of O. E. & Fannie Scott died Dec 30 at home near Cool Springs Church. Buried beside grandfather, James H. Scott, in Turns burying ground.
- Scott, s/o Doc S. 06-23-1909 H3 07-02-1909 R7 Killed when fell into well at Bluff 2 miles from Central City. Age 5. [06-16-1909 "OM".]
- Scott, Sarah E. ["Miss"] 08-28-1907 H1 09-06-1907 R2 Teacher at Western KY State Normal School in Bowling Green died.
- Scott, Will 05-30-1900 H4 Killed in Hart County in explosion at rock quarry of Kimble, Goodin & Mantle. Age 25. Son of John Scott. Born & raised at Buffalo in Larue County, where taken for burial.
- Sdeeters, William 04-06-1906 R5 Died of consumption April 4 at home near Deanefield. [04-05-1906 "OM": William Skeetis. Age 57. Miner. Left wife & 3 children.]
- **Seaman, Chester** 06-28-1905 H3 One of 3 passengers killed June 26 in I. C. train wreck at Vine Grove. Resident Louisville. [06-27-1905 "OM": Age 11.]
- Searles, Asbury 10-05-1904 H3 10-07-1904 R4 Owensboro: Died of accidental gunshot while hunting near Glen Dean. Age 16. Son of Philip T. Searles, who lives on Hall Street in Owensboro. Buried here at Elmwood cemetery. [10-01-1904 "OM": Died Sep 29.]
- Seaton, Clara

 05-03-1916 H8 Fordsville: Died of tuberculosis April 30 near Dundee. Buried Fordsville cemetery beside brother, who died 1 month & 20 days ago. [05-07-1916 "OM": Age 16. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Joe Seaton, brothers, Carl & Lonnie St.Clair & sister, Mrs. R. F. Keown. Buried beside brother, Byron Seaton.]
- **Seaton, Mrs. E. J. (Murphy)** 10-05-1900 R3 Died of consumption Sep 28 at home of father, Tom Murphy, near Olaton. Left husband. Buried Sep 29 Farris burying ground.
- Sebree, Bettie (Carney)

 11-23-1910 H1

 11-23-1910 H5

 11-25-1910 R1

 05-17-1911 H8

 Shot & killed Nov 19 at Trenton in Todd County by nephew, Morris Banks, son of Strother Banks. Left no children. Sister of Ed Carney of Cincinnati, OH. Buried beside husband, Fennell A. Sebree, at Clarksville, TN. Banks received life in prison. [11-20 & 11-22-1910 "OM".]
- **Seibert, c/o O. M.** 01-16-1903 R3 Baby of Mr. & Mrs. O. M. Seibert died Jan 12, lived only about 5 hours.

- Seibert, Martha Anna (Grigsby) 03-10-1915 H4 03-10-1915 H5 03-05-1915 R5 Died of consumption March 2 at home in Mt. Carmel, IL. Age 34-1-11. Born 19 Jan 1881 Ohio County. Married Oda M. Seibert, 23 Jan 1899. Left husband & children, Edna, age 11, Eula, 9, & Eleanor Frances, 7, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Alex Grigsby of Hartford, & 1 brother.
- Seibert, Mary A. 12-11-1907 H5 12-18-1907 H1 12-18-1907 H4 12-13-1907 R5 01-15-1908 H7 01-24-1908 R7 Died Dec 9 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Born 3 May 1866. Married 20 Oct 1889. Left husband, S. H. Seibert, 2 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Dec 10 Oakwood cemetery.
- Seifert, George 09-17-1913 H3 Cannelton: Committed suicide by shooting himself here Sep 10. Age 42. [09-11-1913 "OM".]
- Selby, John 08-18-1915 H1 08-18-1915 H5 08-20-1915 R1 Shot & killed Aug 15 at Island by Ernest Gibbs. Age 43. Left wife & 3 children. [10-07-1915 & 07-20-1916 "OM": Gibbs found not guilty by plea of self defense.]
- **Settle, Mary Elizabeth** 03-24-1909 H1 Died March 12 at home of son, Larry Settle, in Rumsey. Age 74. Left several children & grandchildren. Buried March 13 Calhoun cemetery.
- **Severen, G. G.** 06-15-1917 R5 Died last week at Evansville, IN of pneumonia.
- **Shackleford, P. P.** 10-04-1907 R5 Died of pneumonia Sep 27 at home at Calhoun. Age 48. Postmaster there past 8 years. [09-28-1907 "OM".]
- Shacklett, A. R. ["Col."] 08-31-1910 H5 Died Aug 27 at Island. Age 84. Soldier in Mexican & Civil War, in latter colonel in Confederate Army. Blind since 1902. [08-28-1910 "OM".]
- **Shacklett, Jesse** 03-29-1911 H8 Centertown: Died of old age March 25 at home here. Left wife & several children. Buried March 26 new cemetery on J. C. Warden farm.
- **Shadwick, Roy** 08-21-1907 H5 Killed Aug 15 by lightning in Pettit area of Daviess County. Age 14. Son of Ben Shadwick. [08-16-1907 "OM".]
- Shakleford, Charles 11-30-1910 H1 12-02-1910 R2 One of 11 miners killed Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. (Black) [11-26 & 11-27-1910 "OM": Cissell Shackelford.]
- Shanks, Ethel ["Miss"] 02-05-1908 H1 Committed suicide by shooting herself Jan 30 at Madisonville. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Jack Shanks. Brother drowned 2 years ago. [02-02-1908 "OM": Left brother, Gardiner Shanks.]
- Shanks, Lucinda (Taylor) 07-02-1919 H1 07-04-1919 R1 Died June 30 at home of daughter, Lucy Hubbard, in Hartford. Age 98-5-21. Born Ohio County. Daughter of Richard Taylor. Married late Q. C. Shanks in 1838. Three daughters born, 1 survives, Lucy Hubbard. Buried July 1 Oakwood cemetery. See also 01-11-1911 H5 born 9 Jan 1821, 01-10-1913 R5 sister of Sara Ann Austin of near Beaver Dam, who is 94 & mother of Harrison Austin, & 01-06-1915 H9. [07-03-1919 "OM".]
- Shanks, Quintus Cincinnatus ["Col."] 07-18-1900 H3 07-13-1900 R3 Died of old age July 12 at home in Hartford. Age 89. Born 1 April 1811 Bullitt County. At age of 21 moved to Ohio County. Union soldier in Civil War, Major in 17th KY Infantry & later Colonel in 12th KY Cavalry. Served as constable, Ohio County Sheriff (1844-49 & when Civil War began) & one term in House of KY Legislature. Mason & member of Filson Club Historical Society. Left wife, daughters, Mrs. Lucy Hubbard & Miss Mabel Shanks & 2 grandchildren. Buried Oakwood Cemetery. See also 09-19-1877 H1 father, James Shanks, one of the first teachers in Ohio County, 09-29-1897 H1, 06-04-1902 H1, "OCN" 05-17-1940 p1 responsible for saving county records when Confederate force under Gen. H. B. Lyon burned Ohio County Courthouse in Dec 1864, & "OCM" 03-30-1953 p1B & 03-27-1953 p1B.
- **Shapero, Mrs. Abraham** 11-22-1916 H8 11-24-1916 R4 Fordsville: Died Nov 19. Left husband. Taken to Louisville for burial.
- Sharer, James 11-19-1902 H2 11-19-1902 H3 11-21-1902 R3 Beaver Dam: Killed by falling tree Nov 15. Age 22. Came to county about 4 years ago from Morgantown. Unmarried. Left widowed mother. Buried Nov 16 Mt. Zion. Also spelled Shearer. [11-16-1902 "OM".]
- Sharp, c/o Isaac 09-13-1905 H3 Child of Mr. & Mrs. Isaac Sharp of Taffy died Sep 6 at age of 18 months. Buried Sep 7 family burying ground.

- Sharp, Clyde 12-02-1914 H8 Eastview: Died of tuberculosis Nov 21. Age 17. Buried Nov 23 Bell's Run cemetery. Listed as Elijah Sharp. [11-27-1914 "OM": Clyde Sharp died at home of grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. Tom Sharp, near Pleasant Ridge.]
- Sharp, Dave
 01-21-1914 H6 Clear Run: Died of typhoid fever Jan 16 in
 Owensboro. Left wife & 4 children. Buried Jan 17 Clear Run cemetery. [01-18-1914 "OM": D.
 L. Sharp died following operation. Left children, Georgia, Deshia, Buda & Hetta D. Sharp.]
- Sharp, David 09-02-1914 H8 Central City: Died of cancer at home near Nelson. Born Muhlenberg County. Left 9 children, including Mrs. David Hutchings & Mrs. Tom Young of here. Funeral at Nelson Creek Church. [08-30-1914 "OM".]
- **Sharp, Ella** 01-20-1904 H3 Eastview: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Gilbert Sharp died of measles & pneumonia Jan 14. Age 2.
- **Sharp, Hardin S.** 04-30-1909 R1 Committed suicide by shooting himself at St. Charles. [04-28-1909 "OM": Age 30. Left wife & 3 children.]
- Sharp, Henry Nelson 05-25-1906 R1 Central City: Died of complication of diseases May 21. Age 73 & bachelor. Left brother, Sam Sharp, & sister, Mrs. Abram Howerton of Central City.
- **Sharp, Ike** 08-15-1906 H3 Eastview: Died of complication of diseases Aug 9 at home near Bell's Run. Age 66.
- Sharp, Lewis 12-06-1918 R8 Magan: Died Nov 30. Father of Mrs. John Westerfield. Buried Pleasant Hill cemetery. See also 11-22-1918 R8
- **Sharp, Mrs. J. W.** 03-12-1919 H8 Ceralvo: Died of dropsy March 6 at home of son, Billy Sharp. Another son, Pink Sharp, lives at Shepherdsville. Buried Muhlenberg County at Mt. Olive.
- **Sharp, Price Allen** 12-05-1913 R5 Eastview: Died of pneumonia Nov 19. Age 73.
- **Sharp, S. F.** 04-27-1910 H8 M. J. Holbrook administrator of estate.
- **Sharp, Sally** ["Miss"] 09-27-1905 H3 Eastview: Died Sep 24 at home at Taffy. Buried Sep 25 Bell's Run cemetery.
- **Sharp, Susan ["Mrs."]** 11-29-1905 H3 Eastview: Died of pneumonia Nov 22. Buried Nov 23 Catholic cemetery at Whitesville.
- Sharp, William 08-08-1900 H2 Eastview: Died July 23 at home near Miller's old mill. Age 89. [05-18-1899 "OM": Billie Sharp of near Laffoon age 89 on 13 May 1899.]
- Shaver, Ada ["Miss"] 02-28-1912 H5 Died Feb 26 at home in Earlington. Niece of Mrs. E. T. Williams of Ohio County. See also 02-14-1912 H5
- **Shaver, Benjamin** 07-12-1907 R1 Died June 27. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. G, 9th KY Cavalry.
- Shaver, Bertie (Williams)
 04-06-1904 H3
 05-04-1904 H4
 05-11-1904 H4
 05-181904 H3
 04-01-1904 R5
 05-27-1904 R8
 Centertown: Died March 29 at home near No
 Creek. Born 19 July 1875. Married Felix A. Shaver 16 April 1903. Left husband, 10-day-old
 son, parents, Thomas & Bettie Williams, 3 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried March 31 Central Grove
 Church.
- Shaver, Felix
 04-10-1912 H4 04-10-1912 H5 04-12-1912 R8 Died of Bright's disease April 4 at home of son-in-law, Ed Shown, near Buford. Age 68. Left son, L. B. Shaver, & daughter, Mrs. Ed Shown. Buried April 5 cemetery at Westerfield. [04-11-1912 "OM".]
- Shaver, Guy Lynn
 10-06-1908 H1
 10-13-1909 H4
 10-13-1909 H8
 10-8-1909 R4
 10-08-1909 R5
 10-15-1909 R5
 Dragged to death by a cow Oct 3 near Beaver Dam 4 miles east of Hartford. Six-years-old. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Will L. Shaver, & 2 little sisters. Buried Oct 4 Central Grove Baptist Church. [10-05-1909 "OM".]
- Shaver, Henry C. 01-12-1916 H3 01-07-1916 R4 Died of complication of diseases Jan 5 in Beaver Dam. Age 79. Born Meade County. As boy moved with parents to Daviess County. After father's death mother moved to Ohio County. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry. Survived by wife, 7 children, 21 grandchildren & 1 great-grandchild. Buried Shinkle Chapel north of Hartford. [01-16-1916 "OM": In 1901 moved from Beda to Beaver Dam.]

- Shaver, Jesse 11-09-1900 R3 Died Nov 6. Lived Shinkle Chapel area. Buried Nov 8.
- Shaver, Jesse 04-12-1907 R5 04-12-1907 R8 Infant son of Felix Shaver of Shinkle Chapel neighborhood died of pneumonia April 8. Age 3. Buried April 9 Central Grove. Also listed as "Samuel".
- Shaver, Mrs. Henry 01-22-1919 H1 02-05-1919 H8 01-24-1919 R5 Beaver Dam: Died here of flu Jan 15. Late husband Civil War veteran. Left several children.
- Shaver, Sarah Ann (Hurt) 07-23-1909 R2 Died April 28. Born 30 Jan 1882. Married John M. Shaver 1 Nov 1901. Left husband, 3 children, parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. B. & Z. F. Hurt of McHenry, 1 brother & 2 sisters.
- Shaw, Bob

 05-24-1905 H3 05-26-1905 R1 Shot to death May 22 at home in Hancock County mile east of Waitman by posse of men. Shot & killed deputy sheriff & wounded 7 others in posse before killed. Reportedly held force of 300 men at bay for 2 days.

 (Black) [05-23-1905 "OM": Robert A. Shaw killed Hancock County Deputy Sheriff William C. Brown.]
- **Shaw, c/o Clint** 04-17-1912 H8 Child died April 12. Age 8. Buried April 13 Cool Springs.
- Shaw, J. H. 02-02-1916 H8 Died of pneumonia Jan 29 near Morton's Gap. Age 72. Confederate soldier in Civil War. Survived by wife & several children. [01-30-1916 "OM": Former magistrate.]
- Sheffield, G. Sam 08-07-1901 H3 08-02-1901 R3 Died of consumption July 31. Lived Centertown. Buried West Providence burying ground. [08-08-1901 "OM".]
- Sheffield, William Franklin 11-24-1909 H5 11-26-1909 R5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. A. A. Sheffield of about 2 miles west of Hartford died Nov 22. Born 10 Nov 1909. Buried Nov 23 Carson cemetery. Name also spelled as "Sherfield". See also 11-19-1909 R5
- **Shelburne, Bettie Russell** ["Miss"] 06-29-1904 H2 Drowned near Bloomfield while visiting aunt. Age 15. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. A. Shelburne of Louisville.
- **Sheldon, William** 06-26-1901 H3 Died of starvation June 23 after refusing to eat. Went without food for 22 days. About 60. Lived Pool.
- **Shelton, G. A.** 03-11-1914 H5 Died last week at home in Riverside, CA. Former resident Hartford.
- Shelton, Hope 11-30-1910 H1 12-02-1910 R2 One of 11 miners killed Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. (Black) [11-26 & 11-27-1910 "OM": Hope Shilton.]
- Shelton, Mrs. Joe 09-11-1912 H8 Maxwell: Died of typhoid fever Sep 5. Left husband & several children. Buried Sep 6 Oak Grove burying ground at Utica. [09-13-1912 "OM".]
- Shepherd, Green B. 10-05-1910 H5 10-07-1910 R5 Died of pneumonia Sep 28 at home at Prentiss. Age 75. Wife died 12 years ago. Left 1 son & 1 daughter. Buried Sep 29 Providence Church. [10-06-1910 "OM".]
- **Shepherd, Henry** 06-21-1911 H6 Peace officer of Cave City in Barren County shot & killed in 1903 by Luke Ray. [08-20, 09-18, 09-20, 11-26 & 12-12-1903 "OM": Henry Sheppard killed Aug 19.]
- Sheppard, Anna ["Mrs."] 02-27-1901 H3 Died of consumption Feb 25 at home near Prentiss.
- Sherfield, Charles
 02-09-1910 H1
 02-09-1910 H6
 02-16-1910 H6
 02-041910 R2
 02-11-1910 R1
 Died Feb 7 at home at Ennis of injuries received in explosion at
 Wickliffe Coal Mine at Browder on Feb 1. One of 36 killed in accident. Young man & single.
 [02-08-1910 "OM".]
- **Sherrard, Rodman** 05-05-1915 H1 He & W. Gordon Holland killed when auto hit by train at Vine Grove April 29. Age 29. Son of Mrs. Arabella Sherrard.
- Sherrod, Martha

 02-19-1902 H3

 Died Feb 15 at home of daughter, Mrs. Dr.

 J. S. Smith, at McHenry. Age 89. Left 8 children. Buried Feb 17 Jubilee burying ground. [02-20-1902 "OM".]

- Shields, Betty
 11-03-1909 H6 10-17-1909 R7 11-05-1909 R2 Died Sep
 2. Age 63. Born 30 Dec 1845. Lived near Select. Wife of J. W. Shields. Left 3 sons, 3 daughters, 2 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Green River cemetery.
- Shields, c/o Estil 02-16-1912 R8 Oak Grove: Infant died Feb 9 & buried Feb 11 Shields burying ground. See also 09-18-1912 H4 family reunion held at Shields cemetery on Sep 14, there have been some 85 or more persons buried here since 1831.
- Shields, Constance ["Miss"] 11-19-1919 H8 11-21-1919 R8 Beaver Dam: "Connie". Died of typhoid fever Nov 15 at home of Mrs. Annie Chick. Buried Nov 16 Brick House.
- Shields, Elizabeth ["Mrs."] 05-16-1900 H2 Select: "Betsy". Died April 20 at home of James W. Shields. Buried April 21 Green River cemetery.
- Shields, Jewel
 01-20-1904 H3
 02-03-1904 H2
 01-22-1904 R8
 Baby & only child of Birch & Eva Shields of Select died Jan 14. Buried Jan 15 Green River cemetery.
 See also 09-22-1911 R12B Rev. Birch Shields born 28 May 1869 at Cromwell, son of James W. & Bettie Shields, ordained in 1909 at Green River Baptist Church, married Eva Cox on 22 Aug 1895, daughter of James W. Cox, they lost their only child.
- Shields, Leslie 11-06-1918 H1 06-04-1919 H4 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died of disease at Camp Taylor near Louisville. Private. Son of T. Q. Shields of Cromwell. [06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Shields, Mary
 12-10-1902 H3
 12-12-1902 R3
 Died Dec 8 at home near
 Cromwell. About 70. Widow of Thomas Shields. Buried family burying ground. [12-11-1902
 "OM".]
- Shields, Pony 03-17-1909 H5 03-17-1909 H8 03-19-1909 R4 Died of pneumonia March 14 at home at Needmore in Butler County near Cromwell. Age 65. Aunt of Mrs. J. W. O'Bannon & Mrs. Ramey Duke. Left husband, Clint Shields, children, Mrs. Freight James of Cromwell, & Mrs. Thad (Ida) Smith of Needmore, 8 grandchildren, 2 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried March 15 Green River Church.
- **Shipley, Charles** 11-24-1915 H1 Sturgis: Son of Al Shipley accidentally shot & killed in hunting accident near here Nov 20. Age 12. [11-21-1915 "OM".]
- Shirley, Ben

 05-23-1906 H4

 02-13-1907 H1

 02-22-1907 R3

 Prisoner stabbed to death at Eddyville prison on May 1 by Ben Huffaker, who was given death penalty for murder & hanged on 15 Feb 1907 at Eddyville prison. Also listed as 'Shirtley'. [05-06-1905, 05-12-1906 & 02-16-1907 "OM": Edward Shirley. Former resident Barren County.]
- Shirly, Girtie ["Miss"] 03-13-1908 R4 Clear Run: Died at Beaver Dam. Buried March 4 Barnett's Creek cemetery.
- **Shocklee, George** 07-12-1918 R7 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Richard Shocklee of near Livermore drowned in slop bucket. Age 9 months. Buried Pleasant Hill burying ground. [07-05-1918 "OM".]
- Short, Martha 08-09-1905 H3 Died in April at Greenville. Administrator, Jack Short, filed suit in Muhlenberg County against I. C. Railroad seeking damages in her death. (Black)
- Short, Nancy (Steele) 12-25-1903 R3 Died Dec 14 at home of son, J. F. Short, at Panther in Daviess County. Age 80. Left 3 other children, Mrs. William Iglehart of Panther, Mrs. Florence Iglehart & Mrs. George Oglesby of Moseleyville. Daughter of late, William Steele, Jr. Recently inherited large estate in England from grandfather, William Steele, reported to be worth \$1,000,000. See also 10-30-1903 R3 [12-18-1903 & 01-03-1904 "OM": Age 83. Born England. Settled in Daviess County about 1833.]
- Short, W. I. 12-09-1914 H4 Died of hemorrhage of brain Dec 7 at city hospital in Owensboro. Police Chief of Owensboro. Formerly served 4 years as Sheriff of Daviess County. [12-08, 12-09, 12-10, & 12-12-1914 "OM": W. Ike Short.]
- Short, Willis, Jr. 07-13-1904 H3 Died of typhoid fever July 9 at home at Durant, Indian Territory. Formerly of Ohio County. Nephew of Mrs. Dr. J. T. Miller. [07-14-1904 "OM".]
- **Shoulders, Mary** ["Mrs."] 12-17-1909 R1 Central Grove: Died Dec 11 at home here. Buried Dec 12 Central Grove cemetery.
- **Shoulders, Sam** 03-23-1900 R3 Central Grove: Accidentally killed in flouring mill at Greenville last week. Brother of John Shoulders of here.

- **Shown, Amos** 05-23-1917 H1 05-18-1917 R5 Died of uraemic poisoning May 15 at home of son, Ernest, near Beda. Also left another son, Henry Shown. Buried May 16.
- Shown, Della 01-01-1913 H8 Died Dec 22. Born 17 Sep 1876. Married Ed Shown, 24 Jan 1901. Left husband & several children.
- Shown, Edward, Sr. 10-19-1904 H3 10-21-1904 R5 10-28-1904 R8 11-04-1904 R1 "Ned". Died of old age Oct 16 at home near Beda. Age 81. Left several children & 2 brothers, one 2 years older & other 2 years younger. Buried Oct 17 family burying ground. [10-20-1904 "OM": Left wife & 8 children.]
- Shown, Emma 02-21-1900 H3 02-23-1900 R2 02-23-1900 R3 Died of spinal trouble Feb 19. Age 72. Lived near Beda. Left husband, John Shown of near Beda. Had 12 children, 10 survive. Buried Feb 21 Shown graveyard. [02-24-1900 "OM".]
- Shown, Ethel 11-13-1907 H1 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. H. L. Shown drowned Nov 8 in Whitesville area. Age 18 months. Buried Nov 9 Beulah cemetery at Beda. [11-10-1907 "OM".]
- Shown, Hugh Austin
 10-23-1912 H8
 10-18-1912 R1
 No Creek: Son of Mr. & Mrs. C. B. Shown died Oct 10. Born 5 Oct 1911. Left parents & little sister, Ruth. Buried Oct 11 Mt. Hermon. See also 01-08-1908 H5 Clarence B. Shown & Era B. Liles married 26 Dec 1907 in Leitchfield.
- Shown, Isaac 02-21-1906 H3 02-23-1906 R4 Died of infirmities Feb 19 in Beda area. Age 82. Left 7 children. Buried Feb 20 Shown graveyard near Beda. [02-22-1906 "OM".]
- Shown, John 07-14-1915 H3 07-16-1915 R3 Died of pneumonia July 11 at home of son, Peter Shown, near Beda. Age 94. Buried July 12 family burying ground. See also 05-21-1915 R1 born 16 May 1821. [07-14 & 07-18-1915 "OM": Father of 8 children. Grandfather of Mrs. J. A. Anderson of Owensboro.]
- Shown, Matilda 07-23-1913 H3 07-18-1913 R5 Died of old age July 17 at home of Ed, Virgil & Wilson Shown. Widow of Ned Shown. Buried Shown graveyard.
- **Shown, Mrs. Ed**12-25-1912 H5 Died of puerperal trouble Dec 22 at home near Beda. About 35. Her infant died few days before. Left husband & 3 children. Buried Shown cemetery.
- Shown, Sallie M. 01-12-1910 H5 Died of pneumonia Dec 28 at home in Beda neighborhood. Age 63. Left husband & sons, Ernest & Henry Shown. Buried Dec 29 Alexander cemetery. See also 12-22-1909 H5 [01-13-1910 "OM".]
- Shown, Ulysses 02-10-1904 H3 02-05-1904 R1 03-18-1904 R1 Died of consumption Feb 3 at home in St. Louis, where conducting restaurant for past 12 years. Brother of Hosea Shown. Buried old home at Beda. J. A. Anderson administrator of estate. [02-10-1904 "OM": Left wife, 2 children & father, John Shown of Beda.]
- Shrader, Charles 06-03-1908 H8 06-05-1908 R8 Fallen Rock: Died May 28 Lakeland Asylum, where he had been 14 years. Age 36. Left mother, Sallie Shrader of Barrett's Ferry, 7 brothers & a sister. Buried family burying ground near Cane Ford in Grayson County.
- **Shrader, Sallie** 03-07-1919 R5 Died of infirmities of old age March 2 near Pattieville. Mother of Nink Shrader.
- **Shrader, Thomas** 12-07-1910 H5 Died of neuralgia of heart Dec 4. Lived Barrett's Ferry. Left wife & 6 children. Buried Dec 5 Pleasant Grove Church.
- **Shreve, Bob** 01-31-1917 H5 Died Jan 28. About 70. Buried Pleasant Grove near Fordsville.
- Shreve, Eliza
 02-28-1900 H3 Died of heart failure Feb 20 at home near Shreve. Left husband, James L. Shreve, & 1 child. Buried Pleasant Grove burying ground. [02-21-1900 "OM": Sister of Mrs. H. D. Truman & aunt of Thomas Truman of Owensboro.]
- Shreve, James N. 02-15-1918 R3 02-22-1918 R3 04-12-1918 R5 Died of kidney trouble Feb 11. Lived Pattieville area. About 55. Buried Feb 12 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Shreve, Martin L. 03-15-1905 H4 03-10-1905 R4 Died Feb 13. Resolutions of respect by Trisler Union of American Society of Equity.
- Shrewsberry, Henry 03-25-1903 H2 04-27-1904 H3 04-12-1905 H4 W. D. Shrewsberry administrator of estate.

- Shrewsbury, Rhea ["Miss"] 06-03-1908 H1 Died from taking carbolic acid May 29 at home near Caneyville. Left father. [06-04-1908 "OM": Ray Shrewsberry. Age 20. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. Henry Shrewsberry, & a sister.]
- Shull, J. R. 02-04-1914 H1 02-06-1914 R1 Hopewell: Died Jan 31 near Paradise. Age 79. Born 1836 on old home place where died. Mason. Married Miss Lizzie James 1869, 4 children born, one died infancy, others are W. D. Shull at home, Albin Shull of Illinois & Mrs. E. V. Bennett of Central City.
- **Shull, Mrs. J. R.** 04-09-1919 H1 Hopewell: Died March 25 at East St. Louis. Left 2 sons, including Albin Shull of White County, IL & a daughter. Buried Hopewell cemetery in Ohio County.
- **Shull, Theodore** 07-04-1900 H3 06-29-1900 R3 Died of consumption June 27 at home at Williams Mines. Left wife & 2 children. Buried Render burying ground.
- **Shull, Thomas** 06-15-1917 R4 Centertown: Died here June 8. Age 73.
- Shults, Elizabeth 12-07-1917 R1 Died Nov 30 at home of daughter, Mrs. T. L. Loyd, near Narrows. Widow of Zebulon Shults. Moved to Narrows from Ceralvo area 30 years ago. Left children, Mrs. Loyd, Mrs. Lawrence Daniel, Mrs. W. N. Ross, Mrs. E. P. Moore of Hartford, Dr. Zeb Shults of Pleasant Ridge, Joe & Robert Shults of Narrows. Buried Dec 1 Mt. Vernon cemetery. See also 09-28-1917 R5 about 80.
- Shults, Stanley 02-15-1918 R2 Son of Prof. & Mrs. Ozna Shults died of pneumonia Feb 8. Age 3. Buried Feb 10 Oakwood cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R19B Ozna Shults born Beaver Dam, teacher 17 years, married Miss Ida Ashby & have 3 sons & 3 daughters. [02-15-1918 "OM".]
- **Shultz, Alice** 05-30-1900 H3 Died of consumption May 26 at home near Prentiss. Left husband, H. E. Shultz, & 4 children. Buried May 27 family burying ground.
- **Shultz, B. M.** 04-19-1916 H8 Prentiss: Died April 3 near here. Buried Shultztown burying ground.
- Shultz, Everett 07-06-1910 H1 07-01-1910 R8 Narrows: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Woodford Shultz of Barrett's Ferry died of flux June 27. Age 10. They have 3 other sons under 6 who are ill of same. Buried June 29 New Baymus cemetery.
- Shultz, Everett 11-27-1912 H8 12-06-1912 R4 12-20-1912 R5 Prentiss:
 Died Nov 19 following operation for appendicitis. Brother of Mrs. Ola Britton & Mrs. Hettie
 Killgore of Tennessee. Buried Nov 20 Slaty Creek burying ground.
- **Shultz, G. C.** 05-25-1904 H2 G. W. & J. C. Shultz executors of estate.
- Shultz, Joe Reid

 02-22-1905 H3

 06-14-1905 H2

 02-17-1905 R5

 04-14-1905 R8

 04-11-1906 H5

 Died of pneumonia Feb 15 at home near Prentiss. Brother of Miss Laura Shultz of Texas. Sister is on way from Texas. Buried Feb 17 family burying ground. John H. Barnes administrator of estate.
- **Shultz, Lee** 07-29-1908 H5 Narrows: Died July 21. About 7. Left parents and several brothers & sisters.
- Shultz, Mathias N. 12-30-1914 H5 12-08-1915 H5 01-01-1915 R1 12-10-1915 R4 Died of infirmities Dec 27 at home near Prentiss. Age 80. Left wife, sons, Rev. O. M. of Livermore, Rev. E. K. of Louisiana & Superintendent Ozna Shultz of Hartford. Buried Dec 29 Prentiss cemetery. Will recorded Ohio County.
- Shultz, Nathaniel 02-08-1918 R3 Died Feb 3 Prentiss community, where spent entire life. Age 96. Listed as "Mathias Shultz". [02-12-1918 "OM": Nat Shultz died at home of son, John M. Shultz, in Union neighborhood. Oldest of family & last to die. Left wife & several children. Buried family cemetery.]
- Shultz, Sallie Mary ["Miss"] 05-25-1910 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of general debility May 19 here at home of sister, Mrs. Katie Davis. About 78. Sister of Matthew Shultz of Prentiss neighborhood. Buried May 20 Providence cemetery.
- **Shultz, Sudie** 01-01-1913 H8 Barrett's Ferry: Died Dec 23 at home in Sulphur Springs. Left husband & 3 small children. Buried Dec 25 New Baymus burying ground.
- **Shultz, Thomas** 04-30-1902 H3 05-02-1902 R3 Died of complication of diseases April 24 at home near Prentiss. Buried April 25 family burying ground.
- Shultz, Zebulon H. ["Dr."] 07-16-1919 H2 07-23-1919 H5 07-18-1919 R1 "Zeb". Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid July 14 at home at Masonville. Born Ohio County.

Married Miss Rachel Sandefur of Hartford 17 years ago. Son-in-law of Judge J. P. Sandefur of Hartford. Served in military. Left wife but no children. Buried July 15 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. See also "OCN" 09-21-1956 p7A. [07-15 & 07-22-1919 "OM": Age 52. Served one year as Ohio County School Superintendent. Left wife, 2 brothers, 5 sisters & father-in-law, L. Perry Sandefur.]

Shutt, W. D. 07-03-1901 H2 Died June 28 of nervous prostration at Calhoun. Age 34. County Court Clerk of McLean County, elected in 1892 & twice re-elected. Son of William H. Shutt. Mason. [06-29-1901 "OM": William D. Shutt. Father died 10 or 12 years ago. Survived by mother, brothers, Jake & Guerdon Shutt, sisters, Mrs. R. C. Bryan, Mrs. W. H. Gates, Mrs. J. H. Miller, Mrs. Leachman, Mrs. W. P. Nall & Latta Shutt.]

Sigler, Jacob 08-28-1901 H2 Killed when thrown & kicked by mule Aug 24 in Henderson.

Simmons, Archie 02-22-1911 H7 Killed in fight with brother, W. A. Simmons, at Linton in Trigg County.

Simmons, Gertrude (Mills)

08-04-1915 H5

08-06-1915 R4

Died July 30 at Dayton,
Ohio & buried there. Wife of Henry C. Simmons. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Ashford W. Mills of
near Beda. Sister of Mrs. Will H. Gillespie of Hartford.

Simmons, Mrs. 05-31-1901 R2 Cooper School House: Buried Liberty.

Simmons, Rose 06-12-1912 H2 Joseph Gray on June 6 tried & acquitted of her murder, she was killed in Aug 1893 at Sand Hill in Warren County.

Simmons, Sue

01-21-1914 H6 01-23-1914 R1 Maxwell: Drowned herself

Jan 18 in pond near home about 4 miles from Pleasant Ridge. About 54. Left husband, Joe
Simmons, & daughter, Mrs. Will Sumner, of Owensboro. Buried Jan 19 Mt. Carmel cemetery.

[01-20-1914 "OM".]

Simms, Ida (Mattingly) 08-31-1904 H3 Died of typhoid pneumonia Aug 27 at Curdsville. Age 20. Daughter of Reynolds Mattingly. Married James Simms 3 weeks ago. [08-28-1904 "OM".]

Simpson, Gilbert 03-01-1916 H7 Died Feb 6. Age 56. Left wife.

Simpson, John S. ["Sergt."] 09-11-1918 H1 Soldier died of wounds July 20 on battlefield in Europe. Son of Mrs. May Simpson of Ready in Grayson County. Brother, Lonnie, had earlier been killed on battlefield in France. Another brother is also in France.

Simpson, Lonnie [Sergt."] 06-05-1918 H7 09-11-1918 H1 Soldier killed May 14 on battlefield in France. In military 14 years. Left mother, Mary Simpson of Ready in Grayson County, brothers, Sherman, Harvy, Steve & Charlie Simpson & sisters, Mrs. Henry Foster of Rochester, PA & Miss Mae Simpson.

Simpson, Martha Ann 03-30-1917 R5 Robert Simpson appointed March 26 administrator of estate.

Simpson, Mrs. 02-14-1900 H3 Died Feb 8. Widow. Left several children. Buried Feb 9 McHenry.

Simpson, Mrs. James M. (Martin) 09-05-1902 R2 Providence: Died last week at home 3 miles east of Shady Grove in Crittenden County. About 75. Daughter of Hamilton Martin. Widow. Left several children. [09-02-1902 "OM": Jane Simpson.]

Simpson, Robert 02-02-1910 H4 03-16-1910 H6 02-18-1910 R8 Died Jan 31 McHenry. Age 58-5-13. Born 18 Aug 1851 Glasgow, Scotland. Employee of McHenry Coal Company mines. Mason. Left wife & 14-year-old daughter. Buried Feb 1 Render cemetery.

Sims, Mrs. Frank (Shepherd) 04-29-1903 H3 Died of consumption April 21 at home near Sutherland in Daviess County. Left husband, 1 child, brother, Jake Shepherd, & sisters, Mrs. J. R. Tennelly, Misses Alice & Josephine Shepherd. [04-22-1903 "OM": Beatrice Sheperd Simms. Age 30. Buried St. Raphael]

Sims, Will

03-14-1902 R3 One of three men killed in cave-in at I. C.
Railroad tunnel near Rosine last week. Resident Cecilia. Tom Dobbs & Granville Maiden also killed. (Black) See also 03-12-1902 H3 [03-07-1902 "OM": Killed March 6.]

Singleton, Orilla 07-12-1916 H2 Paducah: Killed by Will R. Johnson. Age 30. (Black)

Sinnett, James 08-05-1914 H8 Died of tuberculosis July 30 at home of sister, Mrs. Sallie Ford, in Whitesville. Age 78. Left brothers, George Sinnett of Owensboro,

- Clary & John Sinnett of Whitesville & sisters, Mrs. Ford & Mrs. Ellen Taylor of Bell's Run. [08-01 & 08-02-1914 "OM".]
- Sipes, James 02-14-1900 H3 Died of meningitis Feb 11 at home about mile below Lewisport. About 20. Father died of pneumonia only week before. [02-13-1900 "OM".]
- **Skaggs, c/o J. R.** 06-25-1902 H2 Dundee: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. J. R. Skaggs died last week.
- Skaggs, Doc 04-22-1903 H3 09-23-1903 H2 Leitchfield: Shot & killed at Caneyville by Will (Wid) Carroll, who was sentenced to 2 years in prison. [04-16 & 04-19-1903 "OM": Killed on April 14. Town marshal.]
- Skaggs, J. T. 11-02-1910 H8 10-21-1910 R1 10-21-1910 R5 02-15-1911 H6 02-10-1911 R5 02-17-1911 R3 Shot & killed in Henderson Oct 17 by Chester Fentress. Town marshal from Clarkson in Grayson County, had arrested Fentress for horse stealing. Fentress given life in prison. [10-18 & 10-20-1910 "OM": John T. Skaggs.]
- Skaggs, Noah 01-06-1915 H4 01-06-1915 H9 01-08-1915 R5 Olaton: Killed Jan 2 in accident at flouring mill at Big Clifty. Formerly lived Horse Branch. Buried Jan 3 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [01-08 & 01-09-1915 "OM".]
- **Skaggs, Rollye R.** 08-09-1905 H3 08-11-1905 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Noah W. Skaggs died of infantile trouble Aug 5 in Hartford. Age 9 months. Buried Aug 6 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Skaggs, Roy** 07-18-1900 H3 Dundee: Son of N. W. Skaggs died Tuesday, 13-months-old. Buried next day near Sulphur Springs.
- **Skees, Sylvester** 06-08-1910 H4 Leitchfield: Killed May 30 in Grayson County near Lacon. Brother-in-law, Jake Hatfield, charged with murder.
- Skillman, O. P. 04-27-1904 H3 04-29-1904 R5 Died April 23 of abscess of stomach at home in Pleasant Ridge. Merchant. Age 52. Survived by wife, 5 children, a brother & 2 sisters. Buried Elmwood cemetery at Owensboro. [04-24 & 04-26-1904 "OM": Survived by wife, Katie Small Skillman; sons, Gilbert, William, Small & Jack Skillman; daughter, Georgia N. Skillman; brother, W. R. Skillman; & sisters, Ella Atherton & Sue Atherton.]
- **Skinner, Ambrose** 06-14-1907 R4 Herbert: Died June 3. Mason. Buried June 4 Panther Creek Church.
- **Skinner, James** 02-26-1904 R1 Herbert: Died of consumption Monday at home near Patesville. Left wife & 5 children. Buried here in Panther Creek cemetery.
- **Skinner, Mrs. Ode** 02-01-1905 H2 Herbert: Died of consumption Jan 25. Buried here Jan 27. Sisters acted as pallbearers.
- Slack, Cady ["Miss"] 11-04-1908 H1 Narrows: Died Oct 27. About 20. Left parents, 3 brothers & sister.
- Slack, Elvira Ann
 03-21-1917 H1
 03-16-1917 R1
 03-16-1917 R5
 Died
 March 13 at home of daughter, Mrs. Philip M. O'Bryan, in Louisville. Age 90. Born Missouri.
 Widow of James Brown Slack. Left children, Mrs. O'Bryan, Mrs. James Montgomery of
 Elizabethtown, Judge R. W. Slack of Owensboro, M. H. Slack of Latonia & J. C. Slack of
 Louisville. Buried Cave Hill cemetery in Louisville. [03-15 & 03-18-1917 "OM".]
- Slack, Georgia ["Miss"] 07-09-1909 R1 Died of heart trouble July 6 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. R. W. Slack, in Owensboro. Age 37. Buried July 7 Catholic cemetery there.
- Slaton, C. J. 02-06-1901 H2 Police officer shot & killed Feb 1 at Madisonville by Ora Ferguson, who was also killed. [02-02-1901 "OM": Cliff Slaton, City Marshal, shot & killed while attempting to arrest Otey Ferguson.]
- Slayton, May ["Miss"] 08-17-1910 H5 Committed suicide by hanging in Moss Hill neighborhood 9 miles southwest of Madisonville. Age 22. Left parents, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. [08-16-1910 "OM": Died Aug 15.]
- **Slayton, W. D.** 04-04-1917 H5 04-06-1917 R5 Killed by falling tree. Lived Hanson. Uncle of Mrs. S. T. Barnett of Hartford. [03-31 & 04-08-1917 "OM".]
- Sloan, Gwynn Ellen 11-25-1904 R8 Render: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. J. Sloan died Nov 19 at age of 8 months. Buried Nov 20 Render cemetery.
- Sloane, Willie 02-28-1917 H1 Willie, 21, & Vance, 18, sons of W. M. Sloane died of measles in Christian County.

- Small, J. H. 01-17-1919 R1 Died Jan 12 at Central City. Bachelor. President McHenry Coal Company. [01-14 & 01-17-1919 "OM": James H. Small.]
- Small, Worden P. 11-14-1906 H3 11-21-1906 H1 Former Owensboro Mayor died at home there on Nov 12 of typhoid fever. Age 66. [11-13-1906 "OM".]
- Smallwood, c/o Frank 02-10-1915 H8 03-03-1915 H8 Dundee: Infant died of pneumonia & whooping cough Feb 4. Buried W. D. Hardin graveyard.
- Smallwood, c/o Frank 03-03-1915 H8 Dundee: Two-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Frank Smallwood died of pneumonia & measles Feb 26. They have lost 3 children in last few months.
- Smallwood, Elnora 01-19-1916 H2 Dundee: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Frank Smallwood died Jan 13. Age 11. They have lost 4 children in little over year.
- Smiley, Clyde 08-22-1917 H2 08-22-1917 H8 Killed Aug 15 by falling tree in Daviess County near Habit. Age 20. Son of John Smiley, who lives near Taffy. Buried Barnett's Creek Church cemetery. [08-16-1917 "OM".]
- Smiley, Elizah Jane ["Miss"] 08-04-1909 H5 08-06-1909 R5 08-13-1909 R5 08-20-1909 R7 Died of old age Aug 2 at home of nephew, James W. Baer, at Hartford. Age 89. Born 10 Aug 1819. Never married. Buried Aug 3 Barnett's Creek Church, where member 72 years.
- Smiley, Sam 05-28-1919 H8 Maxwell: Died of infirmities of old age May 21. Left wife & several children. Buried New Bethel cemetery.
- Smiley, W. Pierson 07-01-1908 H5 07-03-1908 R1 Committed suicide by shooting himself June 27. Lived near Maxwell. Age 22.
- Smily, Mrs. John 04-25-1917 H8 Clear Run: Died of pneumonia April 19. Left husband, 2 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Barnett's Creek cemetery.
- Smith, Bud 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- Smith, C. Mack
 09-28-1910 H5
 10-19-1910 H5
 11-23-1910 H8
 09-301910 R1
 09-30-1910 R5
 01-19-1917 R8
 Died of paralysis Sep 25 at home at Fordsville. Age
 47. Well known stock dealer. Left wife, Myrtle, & 3 children. Buried Sep 26 Fordsville cemetery. [09-27-1910 "OM".]
- Smith, C. V. 05-18-1904 H3 Died of typhoid fever May 12 at home in Calhoun. Son of Wayne Smith, who was killed in Owensboro several years ago. [05-14-1904 "OM": Age 28. Teacher. Left wife, Charlie Wright Smith.]
- Smith, c/o Buck 07-20-1904 H3 Two children of family died of flux in Clear Run neighborhood. [07-22-1904 "OM": Lived Taffy area.]
- Smith, c/o James 07-16-1902 H3 Infant died July 13. Lived Fordsville.
- Smith, c/o W. Edgar
 Smith, born Dec 8. Boy died same day.

 12-15-1911 R5 Twins, boy & girl, of Mr. & Mrs. W. Edgar
- Smith, c/o Wesley 02-27-1901 H3 Two-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Wesley Smith died at Maxwell last week of burns suffered previous day. [02-22-1901 "OM": Died Feb 19.]
- Smith, c/o William 10-25-1907 R1 Narrows: Only child of Mr. & Mrs. William Smith died of diphtheria Oct 20. Age 2.
- Smith, Carmel 05-02-1900 H3 Son of Worth Smith died of hydrophobia recently in Grayson County, Age 2.
- Smith, Cordie 05-24-1905 H2 05-26-1905 R1 One of 7 killed in train wreck May 18 near McHenry. I. C. Railroad brakeman. Lived Cecilia. (Black) [05-19 & 05-20-1905 "OM.]
- Smith, d/o James L. 11-15-1905 H2 11-15-1905 H3 11-17-1905 R5 Died of membranous croup Nov 12. Age 4. Lived near Morgantown. Buried Nov 13 family burying ground. Sister of Mrs. F. E. Keown of Hartford. [11-16-1905 "OM".]
- Smith, Daisy (Noffsinger) 11-11-1908 H1 11-11-1908 H4 11-13-1908 R4 11-13-1908 R8 Ceralvo: Died here of typhoid fever Nov 1. Age 27. Married Sam Smith in Jan 1906. Left husband, parents, Mr. & Mrs. E. A. Noffsinger of near Central City, 4 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Nov 2 Rose burying ground near Cleaton in Muhlenberg County.

- Smith, Dave 07-17-1901 H1 07-12-1901 R3 "Wildcat Dave". Shot & killed by Charles Brown July 10 two miles from Whitesville. Age 63. Served 3 terms in prison, one for theft. Left wife & 8 or 10 children. [07-11 & 07-13-1901 "OM": Court ruled Brown acted in self-defense.]
- Smith, Elizabeth 12-09-1908 H8 12-16-1908 H5 Hopewell: "Betsy". Died Dec 4. Age 98. Lived near Paradise. Widow of Leonard Smith. Buried Dec 5 Yonts cemetery.
- Smith, Elizabeth

 02-05-1913 H1

 02-07-1913 R5

 Beaver Dam: "Bessie".

 Died of infirmities Jan 31 at home at Taylor Mines. Age 82. Born England. Widow of John Smith of Taylor Mines. Left children, George Smith, Mrs. Nicholas (Dorothy) Barrass, Mrs. Lizzie Drapier & Mrs. Anna Chinn. Grandmother of E. G. Barrass of Hartford. Buried Feb 1 Taylor Mines burying ground.
- Smith, Ella 05-26-1909 H3 Clear Run: Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Harve Smith died May 12 at home at Taffy. Age 2. Buried Union Grove burying ground. [05-28-1909 "OM".]
- Smith, Ernest 01-12-1906 R1 Son of J. H. & Nannie Smith died Nov 25. Age 3 months & 1 week.
- Smith, Essie 08-05-1904 R4 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Harve Smith died July 16. Age 1 year & 24 days.
- Smith, Flora (Stum) 03-13-1907 H5 03-15-1907 R1 Died of consumption March 5 at home at Owensboro. Age 37. Left husband, Clarence Smith, daughter, & brothers, Fount & Harry Stum. Buried March 7 Fordsville. [03-07 & 03-08-1907 "OM": Born at Paradise in Muhlenberg County. Left husband, daughter, Irene, brothers, Harry L. Stum of Sacramento & F. P. Stum of Murray, & sister, Mrs. E. E. Quisenberry of Hunter, AR.]
- Smith, Florence (Ashford) 06-04-1909 R7 Fairview: Died April 27. Age 31. Born 7 May 1878. Left husband, 2 children, parents, 2 brothers & 6 sisters, including Laura.
- Smith, Frank L. 05-04-1904 H3 05-06-1904 R4 Died of hemorrhage of lungs April 28 at Mercy Hospital in Cedar Rapids, IA. Born Ohio County. Went to Iowa few weeks ago. Left wife, Sara Collins Smith. Returned to old home at Sulphur Springs & buried May 2 Fitzhugh burying ground. See also 09-04-1907 H5 Mrs. Sarah Collins Smith married Thomas Smith 29 Aug 1907 at Covington. [05-05-1904 "OM".]
- **Smith, G. E.** 03-02-1904 H2 Munfordville: Committed suicide in this county Feb 26 by taking paris green. Left wife of 16 years.
- Smith, George B. 08-28-1907 H5 08-28-1907 H8 08-30-1907 R1 06-10-1908 H1 06-17-1908 H2 07-01-1908 H1 06-12-1908 R1 07-03-1908 R1 "Clel". Died from perforation of bowels Aug 24 at home near Clear Run. Left wife & several children. Buried Aug 25 Union Grove burying ground near Taffy, where monument was unveiled on 28 June 1908. [08-29-1907 "OM".]
- Smith, George L. 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- Smith, Helen ["Miss"] 05-08-1912 H2 Committed suicide by setting herself on fire May 1 at Onton. [05-02-1912 "OM".]
- Smith, Hellena (Fisher) 01-26-1906 R4 Died Jan 10. Age 22-9-2. Married J. E. Smith, 14 Dec 1904, at Owensboro. Left husband, baby boy a few hours old, mother, Mrs. Annie Fisher, 4 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried Jan 11 Render cemetery.
- Smith, Henrietta J. 07-27-1904 H2 09-07-1904 H3 10-07-1904 R1 Pleasant Ridge: Died at Rochester & taken to Bell's Run for burial. Mother of Caleb Smith of here. Will recorded Ohio County. First item identifies her only as Mrs. Smith.
- Smith, Ida 08-05-1904 R8 Little daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. D. Smith died July 13. Left parents & siblings, Jessie & May.
- Smith, Ivy Jane 07-15-1904 R1 Died July 5 at age of 3. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. W. D. Smith.
- **Smith, J. K.** 06-17-1910 R5 Resident Marion died. Left wife, Annie. Buried Pythian Ridge cemetery at Sturgis.
- Smith, J. W. 10-26-1904 H3 Traveling salesman died Auburn last week. Smith, Jake 07-17-1907 H1 08-07-1907 H1 Committed suicide by
 - shooting himself July 15 in Owensboro. Son of Joseph Smith, a German. Left wife, daughter of

- Wilfred Hayden, & 3 little children. Brother of Mrs. Thurlow Ashley of Beda. [07-16-1907 "OM".]
- Smith, James L. 08-21-1912 H5 08-23-1912 R5 Died of acute kidney trouble Aug 15 at Warren's Mills in Butler County. Age 57. Cousin of R. B. Martin postmaster of Hartford. Left wife & 9 children, 3 married. Buried Aug 16 Warren's Mills Baptist Church.
- Smith, Jesse C. 04-18-1913 R5 05-09-1913 R1 Young man died of consumption of bowels April 6 Alexander, ND. Son of late Clell Smith. Former resident Clear Run neighborhood. School teacher. Buried April 8 Alexander cemetery.
- Smith, Jessie (Tatum)
 03-09-1910 H1
 03-23-1910 H2
 03-11-1910 R4
 03-181910 R4
 03-25-1910 R5
 Died of typhoid fever March 6 at home on Frederica Street in
 Hartford. Born 11 Feb 1880 near Point Pleasant to Dr. A. V. Tatum & Mattie Tichenor. Father
 born Logan County, died early manhood & mother married W. P. Render. Married attorney C. E.
 Smith, 4 Nov 1903, one child, Martha Mary Smith, about 13 months, born. Also left mother.
 Buried Oakwood cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R6B Claude E. Smith admitted to bar 1898, in
 Jan 1900 moved to Hartford, elected County Attorney 1909 & 01-17-1919 R2 C. E. Smith born
 Ohio County near Ceralvo, elected Commonwealth Attorney in 1915.
- Smith, Jim Matt 02-09-1906 R1 Killed Feb 3 by Robert Robison near Grissom's Landing in Daviess County. (Black) [02-04-1906 "OM".]
- Smith, John 09-22-1909 H5 09-24-1909 R1 Central Grove: Died of cancer Sep 16 at home here on Doctor Miller farm about 3 miles below Hartford. About 80. Buried Sep 17 nearby in Lone Star cemetery. [09-24-1909 "OM".]
- Smith, John 02-04-1910 R2 Died Feb 2 at home in Taylor Mines. Would have been 81 in March. Father of Mrs. Nicholas Barrass & grandfather of E. G. Barrass, Circuit Court Clerk of Ohio County. [02-05-1910 "OM".]
- Smith, John Allen
 08-18-1909 H5
 08-25-1909 H7
 08-20-1909 R1
 08-271909 R1
 He & Alonzo Wells killed by boiler explosion Aug 13 at sawmill in Only, TN. Both returned to Ohio County, where Smith was buried Aug 15 Fordsville cemetery. Bodies at first were mixed up & buried in wrong graves. [08-14, 08-17 & 08-19-1909 "OM".]
- Smith, John Peter ["Col."] 04-17-1901 H3 Died April 11 at home in Fort Worth, TX. Former resident Hartford.
- Smith, John T., Sr. 08-23-1905 H3 09-27-1905 H2 08-18-1905 R5 08-25-1905 R5 Died of infirmities of old age Aug 16 at home in Fordsville. Mason. Buried Aug 17 Fordsville cemetery. [08-17 & 08-18-1905 "OM": Age 77.]
- Smith, John Z. 08-10-1910 H5 08-12-1910 R5 Died Aug 3 at home in Central City. Age 46. Youngest son of late Rev. A. B. Smith. Nephew of R. H. Gillespie. Buried Aug 4 West Providence Church near Centertown.
- Smith, Johnnie 07-24-1901 H2 Munfordville: Killed by lightning July 19 near Bonnieville. Age 12. [07-21-1901 "OM": Son of John Smith.]
- Smith, Johnnie ["Miss"] 08-08-1902 R2 Dawson Springs: She & Mrs. Lucy Stevenson hit & killed by train Aug 6 near Tradewater River just west of here. Resident Paducah. [08-07-1902 "OM": Buried Paducah.]
- Smith, Joseph 02-05-1902 H3 Died of lockjaw Jan 31 at home on Walnut Street in Owensboro. [02-04-1902 "OM".]
- Smith, Joseph H. 06-11-1919 H1 06-18-1919 H3 06-13-1919 R1 Died June 7 at Rockport, where lived 46 years. Age 77. Born Schuylkill County, PA. Union soldier in Civil War, 129th PA Infantry. Moved to KY after war. Engineer at Echols mines 40 years. Left son, Joseph F. Smith of Chicago, IL & daughters, Mrs. Sallie S. White of Shamokin, PA & Ida S. Park of Rockport. Buried Rockport cemetery.
- Smith, Katherine ["Mrs."] 11-30-1910 H5 Died at Paducah.
- Smith, Kitty 01-07-1903 H2 Select: Died of old age Dec 28. Buried Dec 29 graveyard near Luther Rogers.
- **Smith, L. S.** 06-21-1911 H5 Died of stomach trouble June 8 at home in Goshen neighborhood. Left wife & son, A. M. Smith. Buried June 9 West Providence Church.
- Smith, Lincoln 07-15-1903 H3 07-29-1903 H3 07-31-1903 R3 Died July 9 of gunshot inflicted day before by Fordsville marshal Sam Keown on train between Fordsville &

- Deanefield. Keown attacked by Lincoln & his brother, Button Smith. Ruled Keown acted in self defense. [07-10, 07-11 & 07-31-1903 "OM": Lived Fordsville area.]
- Smith, Litley 09-25-1912 H8 Central Grove: Monument for him erected Sep 22 at McHenry.
- Smith, Logan O. 10-18-1916 H2 Died in June. Age 75. Born 25 Sep 1840 TN. Moved to KY when young man, to Llano County, TX in 1874 and to San Saba County, TX in 1882. Married twice. Left wife, children, A. P. Smith & Mrs. W. S. King of San Saba County & Mrs. J. R. Taylor of Mercury, TX, 11 grandchildren & 14 great-grandchildren.
- Smith, Mallie 05-18-1904 H2 Rockport: Died of consumption May 10 at Bevier. Widow of Rev. R. E. Smith. Left 5 children. Buried here May 11.
- Smith, Margaret 07-24-1912 H5 08-07-1912 H5 Died of complication of diseases July 18 at home at Fordsville. Age 38. Daughter of late John T. Smith of Fordsville. Left son, James Leonard Smith, 4 brothers & 4 sisters, including Mrs. C. T. Sutton of Owensboro. Buried Fordsville Baptist Church. J. F. Cooper appointed guardian of her son. [07-20-1912 "OM".]
- Smith, Margarette 02-26-1904 R5 Died at home near Hartford of measles & pneumonia Feb 17. Age 59. Left husband, Samuel Smith, & son. Buried Milton Taylor graveyard.
- Smith, Mary 09-10-1913 H8 Hopewell: Died Sep 4. Born 1826 near Walton's Creek Church. Married Press Smith about 1847. Moved to Muhlenberg County, where lived near Paradise. Buried "Yaunce" burying ground.
- Smith, Mary (Thorpe) 06-25-1913 H1 Died of tuberculosis June 23 at home of brother, Perry Thorpe. Lived near Pleasant Ridge. [06-24 & 06-25-1913 "OM".]
- Smith, Mattie (Tucker) 04-03-1907 H6 03-29-1907 R5 Died March 24 at home near Sunnydale. Daughter of John T. & Susan Tucker. Wife of James Smith. Buried March 25. See also 09-29-1886 H3 married 23 Sep 1886 in Clarksville, TN.
- Smith, Mrs. Bill 03-11-1910 R1 Whitesville: Died of cancer March 7. (Black)
- Smith, Mrs. George 03-16-1910 H4 Beaver Dam: Died near here March 9. Widow. Left sons, E. T., Dee, George & Ellis Smith and several daughters. [03-17-1910 "OM": Neoma Smith died of pneumonia. Age 72. Also survived by children, Elvis Smith, Mrs. Will Stevens & Miss Altha Smith, all of Ohio County & Mrs. Will Clements of Thruston. Buried Liberty Church.]
- Smith, Mrs. Joe H. 06-26-1907 H1 06-28-1907 R5 Rockport: Died June 16. Left husband & children, Mrs. Sally White of Pennsylvania., Mrs. Dr. Ida Park & Joe Smith, Jr., both of Rockport. [06-20-1907 "OM": Buried Rockport cemetery. Daughter, Mrs. A. D. Park.]
- Smith, Mrs. Will 04-17-1908 R8 Buford: Died of spinal & nervous trouble April 13 at home here. Buried April 15 New Bethel Church. [04-15-1908 "OM": Mary A. Smith. Left husband, 2 children & mother, Mrs. Monroe Tinsley of Hartford.]
- Smith, Mrs. Will 10-04-1916 H5 Hopewell: Died Sep 24. Age 72. Buried near Paradise.
- Smith, Mrs. William 05-08-1912 H8 05-10-1912 R8 Beaver Dam: Died of heart trouble May 4 at home mile south of Beaver Dam. She & husband immigrated from England with Barrass family 25 years ago & settled at Taylor Mines. Left husband, 4 sons & 4 daughters, youngest girl & 3 of boys are not married. Buried May 5 Beaver Dam Baptist Church.
- Smith, N. B. 01-19-1916 H6 Fordsville: Died Jan 14. Buried Fordsville cemetery.
- Smith, Nancy 01-19-1916 H3 01-21-1916 R3 Died of heart trouble Jan 16 at home of son, Jim Smith, 3 miles west of Hartford. Buried Jan 18 Oakwood cemetery. [01-21-1916 "OM".]
- Smith, Nancy Ellen (Norris) 04-17-1912 H1 05-01-1912 H1 04-12-1912 R1 Died of acute indigestion April 10 at home at Hartford. Age 62-4-1. Born Daviess County. Daughter of Robert & Elizabeth Norris. Married Thomas J. Smith, 21 Feb 1878, 6 children born, 3 died infancy. Left husband & children, Mrs. S. P. (Jesse Thomas) Render, Mrs. Orville (Mary T.) Bennett of Lawton, OK, & Miss Willye A. Smith of Hartford, brother, Samuel C. Norris of Whitesville, & sisters, Mrs. Artie Berry & Miss Cinderella Norris of Whitesville, Mrs. G. A.

- Coots of Beaver Dam, Mrs. Susan Mary Hayes of Owensboro & Mrs. James Cecil of near Hartford. Buried April 12 Oakwood cemetery. [04-11-1912 "OM".]
- Smith, Neomia
 12-19-1917 H5
 12-21-1917 R5
 Died of tuberculosis Dec
 15 on Hartford Route 5 near Clear Run. Age 38. Wife of Sidney Smith. Buried Dec 17 Patterson
 cemetery near Washington. See also 02-02-1894 R3 Tom Smith of Washington neighborhood,
 served in 26th KY Infantry (USA) in Civil War, has 13 children. [12-23-1917 "OM".]
- Smith, Ova 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- Smith, Randolph 10-23-1918 H5 10-25-1918 R5 He & wife died of Spanish Influenza Oct 22 few hours apart. Lived Fordsville, where barber many years. Left 5 children.
- Smith, Reuben 01-06-1915 H9 01-15-1915 R1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. W. D. Smith of Hartford Route 5 died of heart trouble Jan 3. Age 9. Buried Jan 5 Union Grove. [01-08-1915 "OM".]
- Smith, Robert J. W. 04-18-1902 R2 04-18-1902 R3 Died of pneumonia April 11 at home of father two miles east of Hartford. Born 8 Aug 1874. Left parents, Samuel & Margarette Smith, & brother. Buried April 12 Milton Taylor graveyard.
- Smith, Rudolph 11-02-1910 H4 11-11-1910 R1 Died of accidental gunshot Nov 5 three miles south of Murray. Age 20. [11-08-1910 "OM".]
- Smith, s/o Henry 12-30-1914 H8 Prentiss: Two-year-old son of Dr. & Mrs. Henry Smith of Cromwell died of burns suffered on Dec 15. Buried Dec 20 Slaty Creek burying ground. [12-24-1914 "OM": Howell Smith died Dec 18.]
- Smith, s/o J. C. 01-14-1903 H2 01-16-1903 R2 Dundee: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. J. C. "Bud" Smith died Jan 9 of burns suffered when fell into fire several days ago. Buried here Jan 10.
- **Smith, Sam** 01-14-1903 H2 01-16-1903 R2 Dundee: Died Jan 8 of pneumonia. Age 72.
- Smith, Sam 02-26-1913 H8 Bennett's: Died of old age Feb 20. Age 83. Civil War soldier. Buried Feb 21 Milton Taylor graveyard.
- Smith, Sam T. 06-19-1907 H5 Settlement of estate recorded Ohio County.
- Smith, Thomas H. ["Prof."] 04-04-1913 R1 Died of cancer of stomach March 25 at home in Madisonville. Born Georgia. Moved to Madisonville 40 years ago. Minister of Christian Church & principal of high school at Clay. Mason. Left children, Dubartis Smith of St. Louis, MO, Dexter Smith of Memphis, TN, William Smith of California & Mrs. Fred Bailey of Louisville. Buried Grapevine cemetery.
- Smith, Thomas Jefferson

 10-20-1915 H5

 10-22-1915 R5

 06-16-1916 R4

 Died Oct
 14 at home in Hartford. Age 80-1-4. Born 10 Sep 1835. Mason. Elected Ohio County Sheriff
 1872 & served 2 terms. Elected Ohio County Court Clerk 1882 & served 2 terms. Served 1 term
 in House of KY Legislature from Ohio County. Married Nancy Ellen Norris, 21 Feb 1877, 6
 children born, 3 deceased; wife died about 3 years ago. Left daughters, Mrs. S. P. Render of
 Oklahoma City, OK, Mrs. A. V. Bennett of Ft. Scott, KS & Miss Willye Smith at home. Buried
 Oct 15 Oakwood cemetery. Will recorded Ohio County. See also 05-19-1886 H3, 09-22-1911
 R21B born Ohio County, son, John Pendleton ,died some years ago, daughters, Mrs. Sam (Jessie
 F.) Render, Mrs. Orville (Mary T.) Bennett & Miss Willye Smith & 10-15-1915 R5. [10-14 &
 10-15-1915 "OM": Died of paralytic stroke.]
- Smith, Tom 04-09-1909 R1 Fordsville: Died of epilepsy at Western KY Asylum at Hopkinsville, where he has been about 3 years. Returned here for burial. [03-31-1909 "OM": Died March 29.]
- Smith, W. James 09-05-1906 H3 09-07-1906 R8 Died of paralysis Aug 31 at home 5 miles below Calhoun. Age 80. Born Ohio County near Horse Branch. Father, a Mr. Cooksey & J. William Thomas drowned in Rough River near Hartford. Left wife & 2 sons. Buried Chinn (Williams) burying ground 3 miles south of Beaver Dam. [09-06-1906 "OM".]
- Smith, Walter 01-18-1918 R3 He & Ezekiel Reynolds died Jan 15 in fire at Greenville Mine Company's mine at Browder. [01-16-1918 "OM": Left wife.]
- Smith, Walter Lee 07-15-1908 H6 07-10-1908 R8 Child died July 1. Left parents.

- Smith, Wesley
 04-21-1909 H2
 04-16-1909 R1
 05-21-1909 R4
 09-011915 H5
 03-08-1916 H4
 03-03-1916 R1
 "Wes". Shot & killed by Charles Fulkerson April
 14 at Rockport. Reportedly having affair with Fulkerson's wife. Came to Rockport few months
 ago from Spring Lick. Left wife. Fulkerson convicted of voluntary manslaughter & sentenced to
 3 year prison term. [04-16, 04-17 & 05-21-1909 "OM": Age 30.]
- Smith, Will 12-24-1909 R1 While resisting arrest shot & killed Dec 21 by Patrolman Robbins in Owensboro. (Black) [12-22, 12-23, 12-26 & 12-29-1909 "OM": Willis Smith.]
- **Smith, William** 08-21-1912 H1 Maxwell: Died Aug 14 at home here. Left wife & several children. Buried New Bethel burying ground.
- Smith, William 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- Smith, William S. 12-17-1919 H1 12-24-1919 H5 12-12-1919 R4 12-19-1919 R1 12-19-1919 R4 Died of rheumatic affection Dec 9 at home in Horton. Left wife, Leona Smith, several children, including L. C. Smith of Roanoke, LA & Jesse Smith & mother, Mrs. Mary Smith of Fordsville. Buried Dec 12 Bethel cemetery. Wife administratrix of estate.
- **Smithhard, Charles** 03-28-1917 H1 Henderson: One of 3 who drowned March 24 when boat collided with towboat Enterprise 12 miles below here . Age 45. Left wife. [03-27-1917 "OM": Charles Smithheart.]
- **Smithson, J. W.** 12-07-1910 H5 In Graves County his stepson, Loyd Cornwell, given 14 years in prison for his murder.
- **Smock, John** 02-28-1906 H1 Lebanon: Killed Feb 21 by tree he was cutting. Age 50. Left wife, 3 children, & several brothers, including James Smock.
- Smothers, Mrs. Charles C. 07-29-1914 H4 07-29-1914 H5 06-23-1915 H4 Died July 22. Lived Beaver Dam. Left husband & 5 children, oldest age 7. Buried July 23 Old Bethel.
- Smothers, Sarah 10-20-1915 H4 Beaver Dam: Died of complication of diseases Oct 14 at home of son, E. C. Downs. Taken to old home at Grayson Springs for burial.
- Snedden, Ellen 12-28-1906 R1 Died Dec 27 at home near Rockport. Age 99. Born Scotland. Came to US with husband. One of founders of Airdrie in Muhlenberg County about 60 years ago.
- Sneddon, Walter 09-10-1913 H8 Hopewell: Died of typhoid fever Sep 6 at home, where born 4 Jan 1885.
- Snell, Curt 04-11-1919 R1 Committed suicide by shooting himself April 4 near Spring Lick. About 21. Son of Sam Snell of Arnold in Ohio County. Released from prison about 2 years ago. In July 1914 killed Tom Embry near Spring Lick & was sentenced to 2 years in prison. See also 01-12-1916 H6
- Snell, George W. 11-06-1901 H3 10-25-1901 R3 08-27-1902 H3 09-16-1903 H4 Old citizen died of complication of diseases Oct 21 at home near Hartford. Buried Alexander. C. D. Wallace administrator of estate. [11-07-1901 "OM".]
- Snell, Hubert 01-13-1915 H3 Child of Mr. & Mrs. Joe T. Snell died Dec 25. Age 11 years & 8 days. Born 17 Dec 1903. Left parents & 2 brothers.
- Snell, Mrs. George W. 02-14-1906 H3 02-16-1906 R4 02-16-1906 R5 Died of complication of troubles Feb 12 at home about 3 miles west of Hartford. Buried Feb 13 Alexander cemetery. [02-15-1906 "OM".]
- Snell, Vitula 03-08-1905 H4 03-10-1905 R8 "Tula". Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Sam B. Snell of Cool Springs died of scarlet fever Feb 22 in Green Brier neighborhood. Age 5. Buried Feb 23 Central Grove cemetery.
- Snider, Mrs. Jim 08-17-1906 R8 Herbert: Buried Aug 12 Panther Creek Church. Left husband & several children.
- **Snodgrass, A. J.** ["Rev."] 03-29-1912 R1 Died March 25 at home in Butler County at Gilstrap. Age 73. Minister for 41 years. Oldest minister of Gasper River Baptist Association.
- Snodgrass, Mr. 06-08-1910 H8 06-03-1910 R5 Gravestone in shape of tree erected for Mr. & Mrs. Snodgrass at Morgan Smith cemetery in Butler County near Brooklyn. Mason.
- Snowden, William 12-13-1907 R4 William Green sentenced to be hanged in Louisville for his murder. Brother of Roy Green, who was hanged in Owensboro. (Black)

- Snyder, Louis 07-29-1903 H3 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Joe Snyder died of flux July 25 at home at Browns Valley. Age 4. [07-28-1903 "OM".]
- **Soper, Carl** 10-14-1904 R5 Died of typhoid fever Oct 4. Teacher at Clark school near Fordsville. Buried Oct 5 Fordsville. Misspelled as 'Sofer'.
- **Soper, Mrs. Ed** 03-12-1909 R4 Fordsville: Died here March 4. Buried Fordsville cemetery.
- Sorrels, Alice 09-06-1901 R3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. S. D. Sorrels of near Manda died Aug 31. Age 2. Buried Sep 1 Mt. Pleasant burying ground.
- Sorrels, c/o Ernest 07-24-1918 H3 07-24-1918 H6 07-19-1918 R3 Washington: Two-month-old infant of Ernest Sorrels of north of Hartford died of stomach trouble July 16. Buried Patterson cemetery. Also misspelled as Serles.
- **Sorrels, J. W.** 08-18-1905 R8 Roxey: Postmaster here recently died.
- Sorrels, Maggie
 10-06-1909 H4 Beaver Dam: Died of consumption Sep 24.
 Left husband, W. C. Sorrels, & 2 daughters, ages 7 & 2. [09-30 & 10-06-1909 "OM": Mrs. Chester Sorrels. Sister of Lonnie Leach.]
- Sosh, John M. 01-06-1915 H1 01-08-1915 R5 Died of infirmities Jan 4 at home of son, W. S. Sosh, on Main Street in Hartford. Age 82. Born 13 Oct 1832 Breckinridge County. Union soldier in Civil War. Recently moved to Hartford from Daviess County. Left sons, George of Owensboro, Richard of Philpot & W. S. Sosh of Hartford. Buried Jan 5 Green Brier Church. [01-05-1915 "OM".]
- Southard, Bryson 05-16-1900 H3 05-18-1900 R3 Died of pneumonia May 12 at home near West Providence Church. Old gentleman lived near Rockport. Buried May 13 West Providence cemetery.
- Southard, Dick 12-19-1906 H5 12-14-1906 R5 Run over & killed by train Dec 12 near old Mercer Mines at Render. Resident McHenry. Buried Dec 13 Fisher burying ground at McHenry. [12-20-1906 "OM".]
- Southard, Lottie Marie 11-27-1918 H5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Talmadge Southard died of pneumonia Nov 22. Age 1. The 2nd child they have lost within last 6 weeks.
- Southard, Martha 12-23-1914 H8 Simmons: Died of bronchial catarrh Dec 17. Age 93. Husband, Edmond Southard, died 21 years ago. Lived with son, J. L. Southard. Buried Dec 18 family burying ground. See also 12-02-1914 H5 & 12-09-1914 H8 [12-24-1914 "OM".]
- Southard, Mary Catherine 10-13-1909 H5 10-20-1909 H8 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. V. B. Southard of Luzerne died of diphtheria Oct 8. Age 3 years & 10 months. Buried Greenville cemetery. [10-16-1909 "OM".]
- **Southard, Mrs. T. B.** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- Southard, Virginia Bell 10-11-1918 R5 10-18-1918 R5 12-06-1918 R4 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Talmage Southard died Oct 10. Age 2. Buried Chapman cemetery near Simmons.
- Sowders, Bertha (Phelps) 04-29-1903 H1 Died April 12. Born 30 March 1844. Married Samuel Sowders on 2 Sep 1858. Lived Cromwell area. [04-14-1903 "OM": Died from effects of fall.]
- Sowders, Samuel
 02-13-1907 H1
 02-13-1907 H4
 04-03-1907 H1
 02-081907 R5
 Died Feb 6 at home at Beaver Dam. Born 18 Nov 1827 Edmonson County. Widower.
 Married Bertha Phelps, 2 Sep 1858, 15 children born, 11 survive. Buried Feb 8 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- **Spalding, c/o Arthur** 05-14-1913 H4 Four children of Arthur Spalding died in house fire May 11 at Fredericktown in Washington County. Ages 9 months to 5 years. [05-14-1913 "OM".]
- Spalding, d/o W. L. 07-18-1900 H3 Died last week at home of Dr. Wayland Alexander. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. L. Spalding of Louisville. Age 8. [07-26-1900 "OM": Died Jul 16 at Calhoun. Granddaughter of Wayland Alexander.]
- **Spalding, I. H.** ["Judge"] 11-19-1913 H1 Morganfield: Died Nov 14. Age 80. Lawyer in Union County over 55 years. Served in Senate & House of KY Legislature and as County Judge of Union County. Left wife, formerly Miss Sue Johnson, 1 son & several daughters, 2 of whom are nuns, one at Nazareth.

- **Spangler, Jane** ["Mrs."] 11-10-1909 H5 11-12-1909 R5 Died Nov 5 at home of George W. Bennett near Beda. Buried Nov 6 Mt. Hermon Church cemetery.
- **Sparks, Edgar** 04-14-1905 R8 Pleasant Ridge: Son of Charlie Sparks died of complication of diseases April 8. Buried April 9 Utica cemetery.
- **Sparks, Joy** 02-15-1918 R1 02-22-1918 R1 Murdered at Clay. Age 24 & widow. Jacob & Heber Hicks arrested. [02-08, 02-09, 02-10, 02-13, 02-14, 02-21, 04-05, 08-14, 08-15, 08-16, 08-17 & 08-18-1918 "OM".]
- Spears, Dan 07-15-1914 H7 Calhoun: Killed by lightning July 10 near Poverty. About 22. Buried July 11 Mt. Vernon Church cemetery. [07-18 & 07-22-1914 "OM": Ben Spears.]
- **Spears, Newton** 08-07-1912 H1 Shot & killed Aug 1 at Glasgow by brother-in-law, John Troxell, because he had whipped his child.
- **Spencer, John** 08-20-1909 R8 Resolutions for him by Whittinghill GAR post. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. A, 17th KY Infantry.
- Spencer, s/o Emmet 10-30-1912 H1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Emmet Spencer died of smallpox Oct 24 about 3 miles from Robards. Age 4.
- **Spidel, Thomas J.** 11-04-1908 H2 Hit & killed by train Oct 27 in Paducah. Age 74. Confederate soldier in Civil War.
- Spink, J. W. 06-28-1905 H2 He & J. Q. Walters killed in gun battle June 24 at Fulton. Wife sister of Walters. I. C. Railroad conductor. Formerly lived Paducah. Newborn baby died immediately after the shooting & wife is seriously ill. [06-27-1905 "OM".]
- Spitzer, Inez (English) 08-21-1912 H1 08-23-1912 R1 Shot & killed by husband, Joe Spitzer, 17, near Oaks Station 11 miles from Paducah. Age 15. He shot himself but is still alive, son of Magistrate Spitzer. Married 4 months ago. Sister of Gus English. [08-18 & 08-20-1912 "OM".]
- Sprall, Columbus
 02-09-1910 H1
 02-09-1910 H6
 02-16-1910 H6
 02-041910 R2
 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Former resident
 Ohio County. (Black)
- Sprall, Hyless 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H6 02-04-1910 R2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Former resident Ohio County. Also listed as Silas Sprow. (Black) [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM": H. Sproll.]
- **Sprigg, Rachel (Barnett)** 10-18-1907 R5 Solitary gravestone on high bluff just south of Narrows with inscription "In memory of Rachel Sprigg, who departed this life on 13th of August, 1803, at 1 o'clock p.m., aged 29 years, three months and five days. Done by Joseph Barnett, son of deceased." See also "OCTN" 02-27-1986 p4A.
- **Springfield, s/o P. A.** 11-19-1902 H2 Kicked by horse & killed in Webster County. Age 9.
- Spurrier, s/o Raleigh 08-09-1905 H2 Herbert: Two-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. Raleigh Spurrier died of typhoid flux Aug 4. Buried Aug 5 Panther Creek cemetery.
- St.Clair, Baird 05-11-1904 H2 Olaton: Buried May 7 Olaton.
- St.Clair, C. O. 05-24-1905 H2 05-26-1905 R1 One of 7 killed in train wreck May 18 near McHenry. I. C. Railroad fireman. Lived Cecilia. [05-19 & 05-20-1905 "OM": Charles St.Clair.]
- **St.Clair, Catherine** 08-28-1907 H4 08-30-1907 R1 Friedaland: Youngest child of Mr. & Mrs. James R. St.Clair of here died Aug 24. Left parents and brothers & sisters.
- St.Clair, Dowel
 07-10-1901 H3 Died of old age July 6 at home near Olaton.
 Age 76. Born 19 July 1824. Married Miss Ruth Pemberton, 6 Aug 1845. Had 11 children. Left wife & 6 children. Buried July 7 family burying ground at Pilgrim Baptist Church in Grayson County.
- St.Clair, Estill 04-08-1908 H1 04-08-1908 H5 04-15-1908 H5 04-15-1908 H8 05-06-1908 H7 04-03-1908 R1 04-10-1908 R1 05-01-1908 R1 Found dead in Rough River about 4 miles northeast of Hartford April 1. Appeared that died from blow to head. It is believed that he was murdered. Age 19. Last seen alive Feb 22. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Gus St.Clair. Left several brothers, including Benny & Bud St.Clair. Taken to home at Dundee for burial. [04-04, 04-16 & 05-02-1908 "OM": Died from blow to head.]

- St.Clair, Everette 11-18-1908 H1 11-25-1908 H8 11-20-1908 R5 Olaton: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. Frank St.Clair died Nov 16 near here. Buried Nov 17 Olaton cemetery.
- **St.Clair, F. Marion** 04-10-1901 H3 04-05-1901 R3 Died of grip April 3 at home near Olaton. Left wife. Buried April 4 Salem burying ground. Also spelled Sinclair.
- St.Clair, Floy (Miller)

 11-19-1913 H5 She & her infant died Nov 11 at home at Rockport. Left husband, Cecil St.Clair, & parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. W. Miller of Hartford. Buried Nov 13 Rosine cemetery. See also 05-06-1914 H5 John W. Miller & family moved to Chatham, IL last week.
- **St.Clair, George W.** 10-18-1911 H5 Died Oct 11 at home about 2 miles east of Olaton. Left wife & several children. Buried Oct 12 family burying ground.
- **St.Clair, Gus** 06-12-1903 R2 Estate in town of Dundee to be sold
- St.Clair, Mrs. Gus
 08-31-1904 H3 Olaton: Died leaving husband & several children. Buried Aug 28 Olaton.
- St.Clair, Myrtle D. 11-21-1906 H3 11-28-1906 H2 12-14-1906 R3 01-09-1907 H2 02-06-1907 H2 Olaton: Died of heart & lung trouble Nov 13. Age 16. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Joe L. St.Clair, of Falling Rock area, 2 brothers & 6 sisters, including Birdie St.Clair. Buried Nov 15 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- **St.Clair, s/o Mr.** 04-29-1914 H6 Central City: Eight-year-old boy run over & killed by father's wagon rolling over him.
- **St.Clair, T. B.** ["**Dr.**"] 03-27-1901 H4 Died March 9. Doctor. Survived by wife, several children & mother. Mistakenly listed as Dr. L. B. St.Clair.
- Stahl, Samuel S. 04-26-1911 H4 Died of paralysis April 19 at home of son, John, at 813 Parrish Avenue in Owensboro. Age 78. Born Warren County. Son of Ben Stahl. Former resident Hartford. Left wife & 1 son. [04-20 & 04-21-1911 "OM".]
- **Stalaworth, Hazel Annabel** 11-07-1917 H1 Daughter of Mrs. Mary Stalaworth of near Hartford died of diphtheria Nov 2. Age 3.
- Stalsworth, Arch 01-26-1916 H5 01-21-1916 R3 Died of pneumonia Jan 19 two miles east of Hartford. Age 34. Left wife & 4 children. Buried Jan 20 Oakwood cemetery. [01-23 & 01-27-1916 "OM".]
- **Stanberg, Augustus**01-15-1908 H5 Died of paralysis Jan 13 Centertown. Age 65. Stone mason for railroad. Lived near Nashville, TN, where buried. Left wife & 6 children.
- **Stanfield, Major** 02-24-1904 H3 Died in Colorado. Left \$5000 to nephew, Major Stanfield, of Owensboro. (Black)
- Stanley, Abram B. ["Capt."] 01-28-1914 H1 01-23-1914 R1 Beaver Dam: "Abe". Died of cancer of face Jan 20 at home here. Age 83. Born Ohio County. Former resident Wysox neighborhood. Union soldier in Civil War, 26th KY Regiment. Left wife & 8 children (all married), including Dr. A. F. Stanley of Colorado. Buried Jan 21 Sunnyside cemetery. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing military pension.
- Staples, August

 08-31-1910 H5 09-02-1910 R1 Shot & killed by Charles
 Burton Aug 27 at Shelburne, IN. Age 33. Wife deceased. Left son, age 9, & other relatives near
 Philpot & Owensboro. Returned to former home, Deanefield, & buried beside wife at Rose Hill
 near there. [08-30-1910 "OM".]
- **Staples, Joseph** 06-27-1900 H3 Died June 24 from injuries suffered in powder explosion June 20 in mines at Deanefield. About 22. Left mother, 2 little brothers & sister. [06-27-1900 "OM".]
- **Staples, Lora** ["Miss"] 10-10-1906 H3 Died of typhoid fever Sep 25 at home near Fordsville. Age 14-3-15. Left mother & 2 brothers. [09-28-1906 "OM": Daughter of Jane Staples.]
- **Staples, Ollie** 05-07-1913 H8 Deanefield: Killed by falling slate in mine at Drakesboro. Buried May 5 Roseville near Reynolds. [05-11-1913 "OM".]
- Stateler, L. Marion
 01-28-1914 H5
 01-23-1914 R1
 Died Jan 20 at home near Cromwell. Age 75. Left son, Guy Stateler, manager of Williams Coal Company, & sister. Buried Jan 22 Oakwood cemetery. See also 02-14-1877 H2, 05-31-1882 H3, 07-19-1882 H3 & 03-30-1887 H3. [01-29-1914 "OM".]
- **Stearman, Stanley** 05-04-1910 H4 05-04-1910 H5 05-06-1910 R1 Three-year-old son of Mrs. Alice Stearman fell into pond & drowned May 1. Buried Olaton cemetery.

- **Stearsman, Thomas** 06-19-1907 H5 06-21-1907 R5 Killed June 14 by dynamite blast at Ben Lick Hill near Coler & Williams Camp. Left wife & 3 children.
- **Steel, William** 05-09-1900 H3 05-11-1900 R3 Died May 8 at home of nephew, Jake Igleheart, at Rosine. Former resident Hartford, where buried May 9 at Oakwood Cemetery. [05-11-1900 "OM".]
- Steele, William 10-30-1903 R3 12-25-1903 R3 Mrs. Nancy Steele Short of Daviess County inherited large estate of grandfather, William Steele, in England, reported to be worth \$1,000,000. She is age 80 & is daughter of late William Steele, Jr.
- **Stephens, s/o Virgil** 09-29-1916 R4 Adaburg: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Virgil Stephens buried Sep 17 St. Mary's cemetery at Whitesville. Misspelled as 'Stevens'.
- Sterett, Jeff 08-12-1903 H2 08-19-1903 H1 09-02-1903 H2 Died of heart trouble Aug 6 at home in Hawesville. Age 71. Son of late William Sterett and grandson of Capt. John Sterett, early settler of Breckinridge & Hancock Counties. Confederate soldier in Civil War 4 years, 2nd KY Regiment, POW. In newspaper business at Hawesville since Civil War, editor of, "Hawesville Plaindealer", 32 years. Left wife, 1 son & 3 daughters. [08-07-1903 "OM": Survived by brother, W. G. Sterett.]
- Sterrett, Clarence 04-14-1916 R5 Hawesville: Died April 11 following operation for appendicitis at hospital at Pine Bluff, AR. Former resident here. Founder of newspaper, "Hancock Clarion", its owner & editor for 23 years. Sold it 3 years ago. Moved to Pine Bluff about year ago, where he was business manager of "Pine Bluff Commercial". Mason. Left sons, Overby, Baird, Thomas & Miss Susie Sterrett. Burial Hawesville. [04-12, 04-14 & 04-15-1916 "OM".]
- **Stevens, Aaron McKinley** 09-28-1900 R3 Son of Boss Stevens of Cromwell died Sep 25. Age 4.
- Stevens, Alice Eaton (Burnett) 10-23-1918 H1 10-25-1918 R5 Died of influenza Oct 21 at home in Louisville. Left husband, Rev. Elbert Cecil Stevens, parents & several brothers & sisters. Buried Cave Hill cemetery. See also 09-29-1916 R4 married 10 Oct 1916 at Allensville.
- **Stevens, Annie (Cooper)** 05-14-1919 H8 Died April 30. Age 53. Born 21 May 1865. Married John B. Stevens, 2 Dec 1886. Left husband & 3 sons. Buried Goshen cemetery.
- Stevens, Archie 02-01-1918 R1 03-15-1918 R2 Son of Will Stevens of Goshen neighborhood died. Brother, George, died of typhoid fever in Texas few days later. Both buried same grave on Jan 30. [02-01-1918 "OM": Arch Stevens, 23, died of tuberculosis Jan 23 in Ohio County & brother, George Stevens, 28, died Jan 25 of typhoid fever at San Antonio, TX. Sons of Mr. & Mrs. William Stevens. Both buried Goshen Church cemetery.]
- Stevens, c/o Cecil 06-21-1918 R1 06-28-1918 R5 Eight-month-old twin of Mr. & Mrs. Cecil Stevens of Harland died of colitis June 17. Grandchild of Mrs. Laura Stevens of Hartford. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- **Stevens, c/o Robert** 02-15-1907 R8 Narrows: One-year-old baby of Mr. & Mrs. Robert Stevens died Feb 9 of pneumonia. Buried Feb 10 Gentry graveyard.
- **Stevens, Charles L.** 05-14-1913 H1 05-21-1913 H8 05-23-1913 R5 Barrett's Ferry: Died of pneumonia May 9 at home near Olaton. Buried May 10 Olaton.
- Stevens, Charlie 07-03-1907 H1 07-05-1907 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Wesley Stevens of near Cromwell drowned June 30 in Green River at Highview. Age 15. [07-05-1907 "OM".]
- Stevens, Clayton R. 08-15-1906 H3 10-17-1906 H2 10-24-1906 H3 08-17-1906 R1 01-20-1909 H1 Elected keeper of Ohio County Alms House last spring, died there of typhoid fever Aug 11. Born No Creek neighborhood. Left wife & several children. Buried Aug 12 Carson graveyard at No Creek. W. F. Stevens administrator of estate. [08-16-1906 "OM".]
- **Stevens, d/o Elvis** 03-25-1908 H5 Child died March 22 at Owensboro. Buried March 24 Bethel Church near Beaver Dam.
- Stevens, Edward F. 05-12-1909 H4 06-16-1909 H6 05-14-1909 R4 Kicked in head by horse while plowing at home 3 miles northeast of Livermore and died several hours later on May 5. Age 27 & unmarried. [05-07-1909 "OM".]
- **Stevens, Elizabeth** 07-21-1915 H2 07-21-1915 H6 Beaver Dam: "Bettie". Died of heart trouble July 14 at home near here. Age 73. Married 1st Jacob Hoover. Left

- husband, Walker Stevens, & 7 children by 1st marriage. Buried July 15 Clear Run. [07-22-1915 "OM".]
- Stevens, Elvis

 12-15-1911 R5 Died of stomach trouble Dec 10 at home near Liberty. Age 53. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Liberty burying ground. [12-15-1911 "OM": Left children Clifton, Jesse & Eunice Stevens.]
- Stevens, George 08-29-1917 H1 Madisonville: Shot & killed at Carbondale Coal & Coke Company. (Black) [08-24-1917 "OM": Killed Aug 22.]
- Stevens, George 02-01-1918 R1 05-30-1919 R1 Son of Will Stevens of Goshen neighborhood died of typhoid fever in Texas. Brother, Archie Stevens, died shortly before. Served in Army & appears on list of soldiers from Ohio County who died during World War I. Both buried same grave on Jan 30. [02-01-1918 "OM": Arch Stevens, 23, died of tuberculosis Jan 23 in Ohio County & brother, George Stevens, 28, died Jan 25 of typhoid fever at San Antonio, TX. Sons of Mr. & Mrs. William Stevens. Both buried Goshen Church cemetery.]
- Stevens, Idella 06-26-1912 H4 J. Albert Leach administrator of estate in Ohio County.
- Stevens, James P. 01-31-1917 H1 01-31-1917 H4 02-02-1917 R4 02-02-1917 R5 Died of paralysis Jan 25 at home in Hartford. Age 71. Born 30 July 1845 Ohio County. Elected Sheriff of Ohio County in 1892 & served 1 term. Left wife, formerly Elizabeth Taylor, & children, Mrs. H. B. Taylor of Beaver Dam, Mrs. T. H. Black of Hartford & Mrs. Z. Harrel of Rockport. Two children, Mattie H. & John Blackman Stevens, deceased. Buried Liberty. See also 08-17-1892 H2 married Bettie H., daughter of Blackstone Taylor, in 1868. [02-01-1917 "OM".]
- Stevens, Jane 04-29-1903 H3 05-01-1903 R3 Died April 27 at home about 2 miles north of Hartford. Wife of J. W. Stevens. Buried April 28 Alexander cemetery. [05-01-1903 "OM".]
- Stevens, Jessie 09-15-1915 H1 Committed suicide by jumping into Ohio River at Owensboro Sep 12. Age 16. Mother deceased. Left father. [09-14 & 09-15-1915 "OM": Jesse Stephens.]
- **Stevens, Jessie** 10-06-1915 H5 Olaton: Daughter of Mrs. Abbie Stevens died of flux. Age 3. Daughter of late Charles Stevens & granddaughter of Morgan Patterson. Buried Olaton cemetery.
- **Stevens, John** 05-21-1902 H3 Stabbed to death May 11 at Gunnison, CO. Moved there from Pleasant Ridge in Daviess County with his father, Luther M. Stevens, & family last February. [05-22-1902 "OM".]
- Stevens, John W. 05-25-1910 H5 Died May 24 at home of son, Wesley Stevens, near Utica. Buried May 25 Alexander burying ground in Ohio County. [05-25-1910 "OM": Died of dropsy. Age 72. Left children, Tom & Wesley Stevens of Utica, Virgil Stevens of Colorado, Mrs. Joseph Ford of Beaver Dam & Mrs. William Spurrier of Owensboro.]
- Stevens, Joseph
 10-26-1900 R1
 11-09-1900 R4
 11-23-1900 R2
 03-12-1920 R1

 1920 R1
 "Joe". Son of William F. & Annie Stevens died of pneumonia Sep 22. Age 1-11-21. Left parents & sisters.
- **Stevens, Kate** 12-05-1917 H4 12-07-1917 R5 Died of pneumonia Dec 1 at home near Horton. Wife of Lon Stevens. Buried Dec 2 Bethel Church.
- **Stevens, Laurene** ["Miss"] 10-08-1919 H1 10-08-1919 H5 10-15-1919 H8 10-03-1919 R1 10-10-1919 R1 Died of typhoid Oct 1 at home of father, R. F. 'Flem' Stevens, in Beaver Dam. Age 14. Buried Oct 2 Liberty cemetery.
- Stevens, Lizetta C. (Coleman) 05-05-1915 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of heart failure April 29. Age 71. Born 28 Dec 1844. Daughter of Martin Coleman. Married Richard Stevens in 1869. Left husband, 3 sons, 1 daughter, stepson, Benona Stevens of El Paso, TX, & 3 stepdaughters, including Mrs. Hocker. Buried beside daughter at Paxton burying ground.
- Stevens, Mallie ["Miss"] 01-18-1905 H3 01-13-1905 R5 Died of septicemia Jan 5 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. P. Stevens, at Beaver Dam. Buried Jan 6 Liberty Church. [01-07-1905 "OM".]
- Stevens, Marvin 06-06-1906 H2 06-06-1906 H5 06-01-1906 R5 06-08-1906 R1 Died May 29 after being kicked by mule. Age 22. Son of Anthony Stevens of Liberty neighborhood. Buried May 30 Liberty. [06-01-1906 "OM": Left mother & 1 sister.]

- Stevens, Mary Lee 10-03-1906 H1 Daughter of Otis H. & Susie Stevens died in July. Age 16 months. Born March 1905. [07-20-1906 "OM": Died July 16 Union neighborhood. Buried Goshen cemetery.]
- **Stevens, Melissa** 08-08-1900 H3 Died at home at Buck Creek in McLean County. Former resident Ohio County. Widow of William Stevens. Buried Buck Creek.
- Stevens, Mrs. Ab 06-20-1917 H1 Committed suicide by shooting herself June 13 near Magan. Left husband & several children. Buried St. Mary's cemetery at Whitesville. [06-22-1917 "OM".]
- Stevens, Mrs. Clifton (Trout) 10-30-1918 H1 10-25-1918 R8 11-01-1918 R5 Beaver Dam: Died of Spanish Influenza Oct 25. Lived Liberty neighborhood. Her 4-month-old infant died Oct 20 of same. Left husband, 1 child, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Daniel Trout of Cromwell, 4 sisters & brothers. Buried Liberty cemetery.
- **Stevens, Mrs. Sam L.** 08-28-1901 H3 08-23-1901 R3 Died of consumption Aug 21 at home near Beaver Dam. Left husband & daughter. Buried Aug 22 Liberty burying ground.
- **Stevens, Mrs. Tom (Sowders)** 03-30-1910 H5 04-01-1910 R5 Died March 23 at home in Henderson. Formerly Miss Sowders. Lived Beaver Dam until recently. Left husband. Buried cemetery at Beaver Dam.
- Stevens, Nancy
 02-20-1907 H5 02-15-1907 R5 Died of pneumonia Feb 14 at home 2 miles south of Prentiss. Age 78. Married 1st Sep Taylor & 2nd Rev. James Stevens. Mother of H. B. Taylor of Prentiss & Prof. W. S. Taylor of Hartford College.
- **Stevens, Nannie (Oglesby)**01-18-1918 R3 Died Jan 14 at home of brother, Robert Oglesby, near Prentiss. Widow of Joe Stevens. [01-20-1918 "OM": Age 67. Buried Baptist cemetery at Prentiss.]
- Stevens, Oscar 12-15-1915 H8 12-10-1915 R1 Beaver Dam: Died of heart failure Dec 7 at home. Age 61. Bookkeeper & paymaster for Taylor Coal Company many years. Left wife & 2 daughters, including Mrs. Wright. Buried Dec 9 Sunnyside cemetery.
- **Stevens, Pauline** 04-02-1919 H5 04-04-1919 R5 Two-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. B. Stevens of near No Creek died of infantile paralysis April 1.
- Stevens, R. T. ["Rev."] 11-07-1900 H3 11-09-1900 R1 Killed by falling tree Nov 1 near Livermore. Age 81. Wife died about 3 years ago at age of 79. Left 3 sons. Buried Nov 3 Pleasant Hill cemetery. See also 04-05-1899 H4, 07-05-1899 H1 article by him on history of Stevens family, 09-12-1900 H1, 09-19-1900 H3 born 10 Aug 1819, married Miss Elizabeth Stevens 6 June 1843, in same year moved to present farm near Nuckols, licensed to preach in Methodist Church in 1854, & "OCTN" 01-04-1990 p9A. [11-02-1900 "OM": Survivors included son W. T. Stevens.]
- **Stevens, Richard** 09-22-1916 R5 Died Sep 14 at home in Indiana. Former resident No Creek neighborhood. Civil War vet.
- **Stevens, Robert Clayton** 05-31-1916 H8 Central Grove: Son of Mr. & Mrs. John Stevens of here died May 27. Age 1 year & 8 days. Buried Central Grove cemetery.
- **Stevens, s/o John** 05-02-1900 H3 Drowned April 24 in Tradewater River in Hopkins County near Wilson warehouse bridge. Age 4. [04-28-1900 "OM".]
- Stevens, s/o Will 09-27-1916 H5 Two-year-old twin son of Mr. & Mrs. Will Stevens of Sulphur Springs area died of brain & spinal trouble Sep 18. Buried Paxton cemetery.
- Stevens, s/o Will

 10-19-1917 R8 Beaver Dam: Four-year-old son of Mr. & Mrs. Will Stevens died Oct 14. Twin brother died about year ago. Buried Paxton graveyard.
- Stevens, Sarilda

 04-26-1905 H5

 04-28-1905 R1

 04-28-1905 R4

 05-05-1905 R4

 05-12-1905 R4

 05-19-1905 R2

 Beda: Died of paralysis April 24 at home of son, W. F. Stevens, in No Creek neighborhood. Age 66. Born 24 April 1839. At 18 married Henry T. Stevens, 4 sons & 1 daughter born. Husband & 2 sons deceased. Left 2 sons & 1 daughter. Buried No Creek.
- Stevens, Septimus Taylor
 03-22-1905 H3
 03-17-1905 R1
 03-17-1905 R4
 04-141905 R8
 Died of consumption March 15 at home in Hartford. Born Liberty neighborhood.
 Elected Ohio County Sheriff in 1897 & then moved to Hartford. Left wife, Laura A. (Taylor)
 Stevens, 3 sons & a daughter. Buried March 16 Liberty cemetery. Wife administratrix of estate.
 See also 02-19-1892 R1 born 31 Jan 1855 Ohio County near Cromwell, son of Blackstone
 Stevens & Hannah Taylor, father died when he was quite young, they had two sons, married Laura

- daughter of H. B. Taylor on 27 Feb 1879, 5 children born, Claude A., age 12, Chester D., 10, E. Cecil, 8, Winona C., 1, & child died infancy & 09-22-1911 R10B Miss Winona Stevens. [03-17-1905 "OM": Age 48.]
- Stevens, Simon 12-06-1911 H8 12-08-1911 R1 12-08-1911 R5 Killed by train Dec 1 at McHenry. Engineer for I. C. Railroad. Taken to Central City for burial.
- Stevens, Taylor

 11-18-1914 H5

 11-13-1914 R5

 Died Nov 8 at home in McHenry. Age 66. Born No Creek area. Son of Richard Stevens. Left brother, Rev. R. A. Stevens of Indiana & sister, Rilla Milligan of Illinois. Buried Walton's Creek. [11-20-1914 "OM".]
- Stevens, Tina ["Miss"] 05-19-1909 H5 06-16-1909 H4 06-16-1909 H8 05-21-1909 R5 06-18-1909 R4 "Tiny". Died of nervous trouble May 17 at home of parents in Beaver Dam. Age 35-3-15. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. R. H. Stevens, 4 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried May 18 Paxton graveyard near Sulphur Springs. [05-21-1909 "OM".]
- Stevens, Virgil Dillis Dyer
 04-07-1909 H1
 04-07-1909 H5
 04-09-1909 R1
 04-161909 R8
 Died of dropsy April 5 at home just north of Hartford. Age 75. Born 26 June 1834
 Ohio County. Mason. Elected member of county court twice. Left wife, sons, A. L. & W. N.
 Stevens. Buried April 6 Alexander graveyard. [04-06-1909 "OM": Byrd Stevens.]
- Stevens, Walker M. 10-25-1916 H4 Beaver Dam: Died of infirmities Oct 22 at home of daughter, Mrs. Morgan Westerfield, in Union neighborhood. Age 86. Left children, Samuel, Flem & Richard Stevens, Mrs. Annie Chick, Elva Westerfield & Callie Martin, all of Ohio County. Buried Liberty cemetery. [10-27-1916 "OM": Born 14 July 1832 same area died. Had 11 children by 2 marriages. First wife died 20 years ago & 2nd little over year ago.]
- Stevens, Wayne S. 06-12-1918 H1 06-14-1918 R8 Narrows: Died of Bright's disease June 6 in sanitarium at Battle Creek, MI. Age 55. Resident Ohio County. Brother-in-law of J. B. Renfrow. Left wife, formerly Miss Renfrow, mother, Mrs. Creasy Stevens, & brother, Lon Stevens. Buried Alexander cemetery.
- **Stevenson, Adlai Ewing** 06-17-1914 H4 Died June 13 Chicago, IL. Born 23 Oct 1835 Christian County. Moved with parents to Bloomington, IL in 1853. US Vice-president 1893-97.
- **Stevenson, Emma** ["Miss"] 08-14-1918 H3 Killed when hit by train in Leitchfield. [08-07-1918 "OM": Age 22.]
- Stevenson, Lucy 08-08-1902 R2 Dawson Springs: She & Miss Johnnie Smith hit & killed by train Aug 6 near Tradewater River just west of here. Resident Hickory Grove. [08-07-1902 "OM": Buried Lowes in Graves County.]
- Stewart, Annie 07-16-1919 H2 Died July 7. Age 22. Left husband, Cody Stewart, & small child. Niece of S. O. & Cal P. Keown of Hartford. Buried Fordsville cemetery. [07-08 & 07-24-1919 "OM": Anna Cooper Stewart died of complication of diseases in Owensboro. Left husband, R. L. Stewart, 1 child, father, 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried Fordsville.]
- **Stewart, c/o Alfred** 12-02-1908 H1 Friedaland: Child died of diphtheria Nov 26. Buried Nov 27.
- **Stewart, c/o Henry** 03-28-1919 R8 Rosine: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Henry Stewart of Williams Mines buried here March 25.
- **Stewart, c/o John** 04-24-1918 H1 Rosine: Infant died April 20 at McHenry. Buried Stewart graveyard near Rosine.
- **Stewart, Catherine R.** 05-02-1919 R8 In Ohio County John H. Stewart administrator of estate.
- Stewart, Cecil 03-19-1902 H3 03-21-1902 R2 Little son of Mr. & Mrs. Alfred H. Stewart died March 13 at home at Select. Buried March 14 family burying ground near home of Luther Rogers. [03-20-1902 "OM".]
- Stewart, Cecil 11-20-1918 H5 11-20-1918 H8 11-15-1918 R4 Washington: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Glenn Stewart died of spinal meningitis Nov 11 at Clear Run. Age 15 years & 16 days. Buried Barnett's Creek.
- **Stewart, d/o Avery** 01-27-1905 R5 Infant died of pneumonia Jan 24. Buried Jan 25 at Select.
- Stewart, Delmer
 10-09-1918 H4
 12-11-1918 H5
 10-11-1918 R4
 12-06-1918 R4
 Died Oct 5 at home in Cromwell. Age 29-8-1.

 Born 4 Jan 1891 at Select, Ohio County. Ohio County's first victim of Spanish Influenza. Mason.

- Left wife, Corine, daughter of W. G. Tilford, 3 children, parents, Mr. & Mrs. John J. Stewart, & sister. Buried Green River cemetery near Cromwell.
- **Stewart, Emmett Tilford** 11-07-1919 R1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Joe Stewart of Horse Branch died.
- Stewart, Ernest Barnes 01-31-1919 R1 03-14-1919 R8 Died of complication of diseases Jan 24 at home near Beda. Left wife, 4 children, father, Victor M. Stewart, brothers, E. G. & Dr. J. D. Stewart & sister, Mrs. R. A. Leisure. Buried Jan 25 Woodward's Valley. E. C. Baird administrator of estate.
- **Stewart, Frances** 07-17-1901 H2 Select: Died of flux July 12 at home of son, R. H. Stewart, at Cromwell. Widow of William Stewart. Buried same day family cemetery here.
- Stewart, Gertie 05-09-1917 H8 Horse Branch: Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Guy Stewart of Drakesboro brought here May 2 & buried Arnold cemetery.
- Stewart, Katie ["Miss"] 08-07-1901 H3 08-02-1901 R3 08-09-1901 R3 Died of consumption July 31 at home near Manda. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. Prof. Willis Green Stewart. Buried Aug 1 Mt. Pleasant.
- **Stewart, Lacie Ann** 05-22-1918 H1 Died of typhoid fever May 18 Taylor Mines. Age 13. Daughter of Thompson Stewart. Buried Taylor Mines cemetery.
- Stewart, Lela Genevie 10-29-1909 R1 11-05-1909 R4 Central Grove: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Ernest Stewart died of diphtheria Oct 19. Age 12 months. Born 28 Sep 1908. Buried Oct 20 Woodward's Valley cemetery.
- Stewart, Martha ["Mrs."] 05-11-1910 H8 Died Rolling Fork in Hardin County. Age 90.

 Stewart, Mary Jane ["Miss"] 05-24-1901 R3 Died of heart trouble May 17 at home near Rosine. Buried May 18 Mt. Pleasant.
- Stewart, Mary R. (Atchison) 04-15-1908 H5 Died April 7 at home in Weir City, KS. Former resident Ohio County. Born 12 Aug 1840 Sumner County, TN. Moved with parents to KY in 1861. Married J. C. Stewart 1864. Left husband & 1 son.
- Stewart, Mizella 10-26-1910 H1 10-21-1910 R5 12-16-1910 R11 Died of Bright's disease Oct 19 at home near Beda. Age 65. Left husband, Vick M. Stewart, 3 sons, including Dr. Stewart of Dundee, & 1 daughter. Buried Oct 20 family burying ground. In 'Herald' mistakenly listed as Myra Ella Stuart. [10-20-1910 "OM".]
- **Stewart, R. A.** 03-30-1900 R3 Resident Rosine died of Bright's disease March 22. Age 72. Left 2 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried Mt. Pleasant cemetery.
- **Stewart, R. C.** 08-13-1909 R3 Mt. Pleasant Church: Died of consumption July 18. Member of this church.
- **Stewart, s/o B.** 11-26-1915 R5 Four-year-old son of B. Stewart of No Creek died of diphtheria Nov 23. Buried Nov 24 Carson graveyard.
- **Stewart, s/o Charlie** 05-02-1919 R5 Nine-year-old son of Charlie Stewart of 3 miles south of Beaver Dam died April 28 after being kicked by horse. [05-02-1919 "OM": Lived Union neighborhood.]
- **Stewart, s/o Herbert** 06-20-1919 R5 Little son of Herbert Stewart of Beaver Dam died June 17.
- **Stewart, s/o James** 02-26-1904 R8 Salem: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. James Stewart died Feb 18.
- Stewart, Susan M. (Cox)
 09-02-1910 R1
 09-02-1910 R5
 Select: Died Aug 26 of consumption at home near here. Age 47-1-8. Daughter of J. W. & Mary E. Cox. Married J. H. Stewart, 16 Sep 1881, 6 sons & 2 daughters born, 3 sons deceased. Left husband, 3 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Keown burying ground. [09-03-1910 "OM".]
- Stewart, Thomas A. 07-24-1907 H5 07-19-1907 R5 Died July 12 at home of Clana Maddox of McHenry. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church. See also 06-05-1895 H2 born 25 Oct 1840 Ohio County, Confederate soldier in Civil War, private under Gen. N. B. Forrest, married Nancy E. Chapman in 1867, has 3 children, lives near Beaver Dam. [07-26-1907 "OM": Thomas A. Stuart.]
- Stewart, V. M. 09-09-1914 H5 09-11-1914 R5 Died of paralytic stroke Sep 8 at home in Beaver Dam. Left wife & 1 daughter. Buried Sep 9 Sunnyside cemetery. [09-10-1914 "OM".]

- **Stewart, Warren C.** 11-10-1916 R5 12-29-1916 R4 01-03-1917 H2 07-25-1917 H8 Died Nov 4 at home near Select. Age 22-1-9.
- Stewart, William

 06-26-1907 H1

 06-21-1907 R6

 Herbert: Died of lung trouble June 16. Left wife, 5 children, brothers, George Stewart of Owensboro & Bud Stewart of Short Station, & sisters, Ida Bruner of Brandenburg, Kate Storms of Henderson, Ellen Chambers of Chambers, Miss Hattie Stewart of Chambers & Mrs. E. W. Lyons of here. Buried June 17 cemetery here. [06-21-1907 "OM".]
- Stewart, William 09-27-1916 H4 09-29-1916 R4 Eastview: Died Sep 21 of Bright's disease. Age 79. Father of Mrs. J. A. Raymond. Buried Sep 22 Barnett's Creek Church.
- Stewart, William H. 04-17-1912 H8 Killed in railroad accident 27 Sep 1908. Age 32. Lived Warren County. Freight engineer. Jeannette E. Stewart awarded settlement against L. & N. Railroad.
- Stewart, Willis Green ["Rev."] 01-29-1919 H1 01-17-1919 R1 Liberty: Died of senility Jan 13 at home near Rosine. Age 84. Minister of Methodist Church. Taught in public schools of Ohio County nearly 50 years, including 35 terms in Mt. Pleasant District. Buried Mt. Pleasant. See also 12-16-1885 H3 home burns, 08-08-1902 R2 teacher in Ohio County since 1857 & 12-03-1909 R7 memories of an old teacher, born March 1835, one of 9 children. [01-23-1919 "OM".]
- **Stewart, Willis H.** 01-31-1902 R3 Died suddenly of heart trouble Jan 27 at home near Manda. Age 67. Buried Jan 29 Mt. Pleasant.
- Stidum, Henry

 02-21-1906 H3 08-15-1906 H1 Deceased many years.

 Union soldier in Civil War, 3rd KY Cavalry. Widow, Catherine (Kit), past 40 years lived near Fordsville. Recently lived with daughter, Mrs. Malinda Soper, widow of Prof. Carl Soper, a school teacher. She is now at Lakeland asylum, where committed in June 1906. She was born 14 Feb 1833 in Hancock County near Ohio County line. Daughter of John & Elizabeth Huff. Her twin sister is widow of Elias Smith, many years keeper of Hancock County almshouse.
- Stinnett, Caroline 05-03-1905 H2 05-05-1905 R4 Herbert: Died April 25 at home of daughter, Mrs. Frank May. Buried April 26 Panther Creek cemetery. Left several children. Also listed as 'Margaret'. [04-28-1905 "OM": Died Whitesville area. Age 77. Left 5 children.]
- Stinnett, Clifford 06-14-1918 R6 Killed in Breckinridge County when throat cut by William Riley. Left wife & 4 children. [06-09, 07-14-1918 & 02-16-1919 "OM".]
- **Stinnett, Emmett** 08-22-1917 H4 Killed by train Aug 12 at Upton in Meade County. Buried Big Spring.
- Stinnett, James L. 07-03-1901 H3 Resident Whitesville died June 29. [07-02-1901 "OM".]
- Stinnett, John W. 04-11-1906 H5 12-07-1906 R1 Eastview: Died of kidney trouble April 8. Left wife, Mary M. Stinnett. Buried April 9 Bell's Run cemetery. Wife administratrix of estate. [04-12-1906 & 11-06-1907 "OM": John Wess Stinnett. Lived Laffoon area.]
- **Stinnett, Martha** 01-27-1911 R8 Whitesville: Died Jan 21 at home. Widow of James Stinnett.
- Stinnett, Mrs. B. F. 11-16-1910 H8 Died in Logan County at age of 81.
- Stinnett, Prof. 08-24-1910 H4 Central City: Principal of Central City schools died from hemorrhage. Buried Russellville.
- Stinnett, Robert 12-03-1913 H1 Hawesville: Committed suicide by hanging Nov 28 in Dukes neighborhood. Age 70. Youngest daughter recently died. Left several children. [11-30-1913 "OM".]
- Stinson, Mrs. Larkin 08-01-1906 H3 Died July 28 at home just north of Canevville. In her 70's.
- Stirman, Susie (Gilmore) 11-03-1915 H4 Committed suicide by shooting herself Oct 31 at home of brother, John Gilmore, on West 7th Street in Owensboro. Born 9 July 1868 & married 18 Oct 1888. Left husband, F. V. Stirman, & daughters, Edith & Margaret. [11-02, 11-03 & 12-21-1915 "OM".]
- **Stites, c/o Clarence** 02-28-1917 H8 Fordsville: Died Feb 23. Buried McCarty graveyard.

- Stith, Robert 12-31-1902 H3 One of 3 killed in train wreck Dec 27 at Caneyville. I. C. Railroad engineer. Resident Louisville. [12-28-1902 "OM".]
- Stivers, Frank
 05-20-1914 H1 Died of paralysis May 17 at Little Rock,
 AR. Age 40. Former resident Owensboro. Left wife, brother, J. C. Stivers of Owensboro &
 sisters, Mrs. Mary Tanner & Miss Lydia Stivers. [05-19 & 05-20-1914 "OM".]
- Stocking, C. H. W. ["Rev."] 01-31-1913 R1 Struck & killed by train Jan 26 at Bowling Green. Age 75. Pastor of Christ Episcopal Church in Bowling Green. Minister 50 years. Left wife of Philadelphia & 3 daughters. [01-28-1913 "OM".]
- Stofer, Jake 10-28-1914 H5 10-30-1914 R5 Shot & killed Oct 25 at Taylor Mines by Bob Woodward. (Black)
- **Stogner, Alex** 10-07-1903 H3 10-09-1903 R3 Died suddenly of heart failure Oct 3 at home near McHenry. Buried Oct 4 Chapman burying ground. [10-09-1903 "OM".]
- **Stogner, Katie** 10-12-1904 H2 Died of smallpox Oct 7 at city hospital in East St. Louis, IL. Age 27. Married William Stogner, 12 Feb 1902, he survives. Their 16-month-old daughter, Lillie, died 2 weeks ago.
- **Stogner, Lillie** 09-28-1904 H2 10-12-1904 H2 Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. William Stogner died of bowel trouble at home in East St. Louis, IL Sep 24. Age 16 months. Formerly of Ohio County.
- Stone, Duncan
 03-03-1915 H6 Bowling Green: Accidentally shot to death
 Feb 24 by wife, Mary O'Neal Vannort Stone. Age 28. Married Louisville few months ago. Left
 wife, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Virgil Stone & sister, Miss Hettie Stone. [02-25-1915 "OM".]
- **Stone, Ed**02-04-1914 H5 Died of pneumonia Jan 28 at home at Sunnydale. Left wife, 6 sons & 1 daughter. Buried Jan 29 Buck Midkiff burying ground.
- Stone, James E. 04-18-1917 H1 Died April 12 Brooklyn, NY. Born at Hawesville in 1850. Lived Breckinridge County many years, where buried Cloverport cemetery. Served as clerk of both houses of KY Legislature 1876-1914. See also 02-14-1917 H1 [04-13, 04-14 & 04-17-1917 "OM".]
- Stone, James Ertie 06-11-1919 H4 07-30-1919 H8 11-29-1918 R5 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Initially reported as missing in action and later appears on lists of Ohio County soldiers killed in action during World War I. Resident Hartford. Son of Lafe Stone. Memorial service preached at Central Grove Baptist Church on 3 Aug 1919. See also "OCN" 5 April 1935 p6 lost life overseas in War.
- Stone, Lora ["Mrs."] 05-16-1906 H2 Fallen Rock: Died of brain fever May 10.
 Buried Short Creek.
- **Stone, Meriday** 06-27-1902 R3 Central City: Stabbed & killed June 22. Age 48. (Black) [06-24-1902 "OM": Lewis Tett charged with murder.]
- Stone, Virgil E. 10-09-1918 H5 05-28-1919 H8 06-04-1919 H4 10-11-1918 R5 11-29-1918 R5 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died of Spanish Influenza Oct 8 at Camp Zachary Taylor near Louisville. Private in Army. Age 24. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Lafe Stone of near Hartford. Brother in November 1918 reported missing in action in France. Left wife, parents & several brothers & sisters. Buried Oct 10 Cool Springs. [10-09-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Storms, John B. 09-05-1906 H3 08-31-1906 R1 Died of heart disease Aug 28 at home of daughter in Owensboro. Age 69. Lived Falls of Rough, where buried Aug 29. [08-29-1906 "OM".]
- Story, John 03-03-1915 H1 Died Feb 27 from injuries received at Colbert sawmill at Rumsey. Age 25. Left brother, Percy Story, & sister, Mrs. John Colbert, both of Rumsey. [02-28-1915 "OM".]
- **Stovall, Mary** ["Miss"] 12-11-1907 H6 Glasgow: Died of tuberculosis. Few weeks ago sister, Minnie Stovall, & mother, Mrs. W. H. Stovall, died. Left father.
- **Stowers, J. F.** 03-26-1913 H5 Died suddenly last week at home near Rockport, IN. Former resident Ohio County.
- **Stowers, Mrs. J. G.** 06-21-1905 H3 06-23-1905 R5 Died of paralytic stroke June 9 at home of nephew, D. L. Morgan, at Rockport, IN. Son, John F. Stowers, former resident

- Ohio County. [06-13, 06-22 & 06-24-1905 "OM": Jemima G. Stowers. Age 78. Aunt of L. V. Pierce & D. L. Morgan.]
- **Stowers, Sherley** 02-12-1915 R1 Drowned Feb 6 at Eureka, IN. Age 14. Son of Mrs. John Stowers, who formerly resident at Hartford. [02-09-1915 "OM".]
- Strange, Mrs. J. P. 04-29-1914 H5 Died April 21. Lived Deanefield. Aunt of Miss Beulah Rhoads of Hartford. Left 7 children & sisters, Mrs. E. E. Rhoads & Mrs. L. M. Rhoads of Hartford. [04-22, 04-29 & 04-30-1914 "OM": Margaret Strange died of measles. Age 35. Left husband, J. T. Strange, 7 children & sisters, Mrs. Ernest Brown & Mrs. Claud Goldsmith. Buried Deanefield cemetery.]
- Stratton, Florence (Martin) 05-15-1918 H4 05-17-1918 R1 05-09-1919 R5 Died of Bright's disease May 9 Cromwell area. Age 53. Daughter of Wade & J. N. Martin. Left husband, Thomas C. Stratton, son, T. Wade Stratton of Cromwell & daughter, Mrs. Jeff Travis & brother, R. B. Martin of Hartford. Buried Green River Baptist Church. Will recorded Ohio County.
- Stratton, Violet

 O5-08-1908 R5
 Died April 3. Buried Centertown cemetery.

 Strickler, Emily ["Mrs."]
 Haycraft, in Louisville. Former resident Beda. Buried Nov 8 Elizabethtown. [11-13-1914 H5]

 "OM".]
- Stringfield, Monroe 08-17-1910 H5 08-19-1910 R1 10-21-1910 R4 02-15-1911 H5 Shot & killed Aug 12 at Renfrow by Joe Wilson, who it was ruled acted in self defense.
- Stroud, Arthur C. 02-07-1908 R1 01-22-1909 R8 Cut & killed by brother, Earl (age 18), Feb 1 at Bowling Green. Age 21. Sons of Harvey Stroud & brothers of James Stroud. Lived McLean County in Island area. [02-02, 02-05, 02-07-1908 & 01-17-1909 "OM".]
- **Stroud, Mrs. Eugene** 08-22-1906 H3 08-24-1906 R5 Died of typhoid fever Aug 16 at home 3 miles west of Hartford. Left husband & 2 children. Buried Central Grove.
- Stubfield, John 02-01-1918 R1 Died of a fall. Lived Daviess County in Panther neighborhood. About 75. (Black) [01-29-1918 "OM": Died Jan 28.]
- Stucky, Maxy 07-24-1901 H2 Munfordville: Killed by lightning July 19 near Bonnieville. Age 7. [07-21-1901 "OM".]
- **Stum, Mrs. Everet** 05-11-1904 H2 Semiway: Died May 3 at home on Cypress Creek. Left husband & 5 little children.
- Sturgeon, Mrs. Charles 08-23-1911 H1 Central Grove: Died Aug 19 at home in Evansville, IN. Former resident Ohio County. Buried Aug 22 Beech Grove in McLean County. [08-23-1911 "OM": Lena Sturgeon. Age 38. Husband captain of steamer Bowling Green.]
- Sullenger, Charles B. 01-19-1916 H3 01-26-1916 H5 04-19-1916 H5 01-21-1916 R3 Died of pneumonia Jan 18 near Hartford. Age 53. Wife formerly Miss Viola Barnett died 12 years ago. Cousin of James Whittinghill of Bowling Green. Left sons, Darrell & Barnett Sullenger of Hartford, daughter, Mrs. Earl Rickard & uncle, George B. Sullenger of Erin, TN. Buried Jan 19 Milton Taylor cemetery and on April 18 moved to Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [01-21, 01-23, 01-30 & 04-20-1916 "OM": Originally buried beside parents but later beside daughter, Mrs. Earl Rickard.]
- Sullenger, Donnie 11-30-1910 H5 Died of paralytic stroke Nov 24 at home in Owensboro. Age 48. Left husband, J. F. Sullenger. Buried Nov 26 Elmwood cemetery. [11-25 & 11-27-1910 "OM".]
- Sullenger, James 12-27-1912 R1 01-01-1913 H4 01-03-1913 R2 Died of debility Dec 25 at home of son, C. B. Sullenger, only surviving child, near Rough River bridge. Age 75. Wife died many years ago. Timber & saw log dealer. Buried Dec 26 Milton Taylor cemetery, where sister, Mrs. Whittinghill, was buried few days before. [12-28-1912 "OM".]
- Sullenger, Lena Viola (Barnett) 06-15-1904 H3 06-22-1904 H3 06-29-1904 H4 06-17-1904 R1 06-24-1904 R8 07-01-1904 R1 Died of consumption June 13 at home of mother, Mrs. Ellen Barnett, in No Creek neighborhood. Age 35-8-15. Born 29 Sep 1868. Left husband, C. B. Sullenger, 3 children, oldest 12 & youngest 4, mother, 3 brothers, including S. T. Barnett, & 2 sisters. Buried June 14 Carson burying ground. [06-16-1904 "OM".]
- Sullenger, Peyton 04-12-1916 H5 04-14-1916 R1 04-21-1916 R1 12-08-1916 R4 12-15-1916 R5 Shot & killed April 10 at Hayti by Mitchell Taylor. Several years ago killed Cuba Griffin in pistol duel at Hartford. Taylor convicted of voluntary manslaughter & sentenced 2 to 5 years in prison. (Black)

- Sullenger, Susan

 12-06-1911 H5

 12-06-1911 H8

 Died of infirmities Nov 30 at home of son, B. F. Sullenger, 6 miles from Hartford. Age 89. Born Ohio County. Husband & 5 children, including Mrs. Mary F. Leach, deceased. Left children, James F. Sullenger of Owensboro, B. Frank Sullenger of Ohio County, Mrs. J. T. Bethel of Henderson County. Buried Dec 2 Milton Taylor cemetery. [12-02 & 12-03-1911 "OM".]
- Sullenger, Walter 01-07-1914 H5 01-02-1914 R7 Shot & killed wife, Julia, in Louisville and then killed himself by cutting throat. They were born Hartford & moved to Louisville few months ago. They were buried Jan 1 Hayti cemetery in Hartford. (Black)
- **Sullinger, James** 05-06-1908 H8 Found dead May 1 in well near home at Irma in Crittenden County. It is believed he was murdered. [05-02-1908 "OM".]
- Sullivan, T. J. 02-06-1907 H5 02-08-1907 R1 02-08-1907 R4 Died of pneumonia Jan 31 at home on Green River 2 miles east of Rockport. Age 57. Born state of Ohio. Moved to Bowling Green, KY 1876 & about 10 years ago to current home. In stave business. Left 7 children, Mrs. John T. Jackson of Rockport, Mrs. George R. Love of Bowling Green, Mrs. C. W. Shepard, Robert Sullivan of New Orleans, Louise, Joan & R. L. Sullivan, at home. Buried Feb 2 Rockport.
- Summers, Joe 07-18-1900 H2 Shot & killed by William Crail in Grayson County near Grayson Springs. (Black) [06-28-1900 "OM": Killed on June 26.]
- Sumner, James R. 02-01-1911 H1 Died recently at Mill Shoals, IL. Age 76.
 Born Muhlenberg County. Last surviving son of late Thomas Sumner of Paradise. Married over 50 years. Union soldier in Civil War, 35th KY Regiment. Moved to Illinois after Civil War. Left wife.
- **Sutton, Ava ["Miss"]** 11-20-1918 H5 11-15-1918 R5 Died of influenza Nov 7 at home near Bell's Run. Left parents, 3 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Bell's Run cemetery.
- Sutton, Etta (Montague) 10-21-1903 H2 Died of consumption Oct 17 in Owensboro. Born Ohio County. Daughter of Arch Montague. Wife of Cicero T. Sutton. See also items on husband 08-16-1882 H1 editor of "Hartford Herald", 08-23-1882 H2, 04-18-1883 H2 sells "Hartford Herald", 05-06-1885 H2 editor of "Breckinridge News", 03-16-1887 H2, 04-13-1887 H2 joins "Owensboro Messenger" staff. [10-18 & 10-20-1903 "OM": Age 42. Born 3 Oct 1861 near Cromwell. Married 22 March 1883. Left husband, 3 daughters, brothers, C. C. Montague of Owensboro, Richard Montague of Henderson, E. A. & W. C. Montague of Eureka, CA. Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro.]
- **Sutton, Forest** 11-26-1909 R2 Whitesville: Buried Catholic cemetery here Nov 14.
- Sutton, Lucinda 08-31-1910 H5 Died Aug 29 at home of son, John Sutton. Age 77. Sister of Wood Phipps. Buried Aug 31 Hayti cemetery at Hartford. (Black)
- Sutton, Pearl 05-28-1902 H3 Fell down cellar steps at home in Owensboro May 24 & killed. Age 4. Daughter of James Sutton. [05-25-1902 "OM".]
- **Swain, d/o Booth** 06-29-1904 H3 Centertown: One of twin girls born to Mr. & Mrs. Booth Swain June 23 buried next day in cemetery here.
- **Swain, Elizabeth G.** 04-24-1901 H2 05-01-1901 H4 04-26-1901 R3 Prentiss: "Lida". Died of complication of diseases April 19 at home near here. Husband, Allen Swain, died 23 years ago. Left several children. Buried April 20 old home burying ground.
- Swain, Jeff 06-21-1905 H2 Killed when piece of pipe fell on him Monday of last week in mines at Island Station in McLean County. [06-17-1905 "OM": Killed on June 12. Lived South Carrollton. Left wife & several children.]
- **Swain, Mrs. Rhoden** 04-30-1919 H7 04-25-1919 R8 Wysox: Died April 18 at home of son at Cool Springs. Left 2 sons, 4 daughters & 2 brothers. Buried April 19 Cool Springs cemetery.
- Swain, Roden B. 04-08-1908 H1 Beaver Dam: Died April 1. Left several children. Buried April 3 Cool Springs burying ground. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$4 for service in Union Army in Civil War.
- **Sweeney, A. G.** 08-01-1906 H3 Died suddenly of heart failure July 29 in Owensboro. Son of late W. N. Sweeney. [07-10-1906 "OM": Allan Gilmour Sweeney.]
- **Sweeney, Daniel** 07-24-1907 H6 Killed by lightning last Thursday in Hancock County near Goering. Age 55. Born KY. Unmarried. Brother of John Sweeney of Tell

- City, IN & Tim Sweeney of Cannelton, IN. Uncle of Harry Sweeney of Hawesville. [07-13-1907 "OM": Killed July 11.]
- **Sweeney, Joseph I.** 08-15-1900 H3 Drowned Aug 13 in White River at Columbus, IN. Son of Rev. Z. T. Sweeney.
- Sweeney, Mrs. Charles H. (Morgan) 04-24-1901 H2 Shot to death wife & then himself on April 18 in Chicago, IL at home of sister, Mrs. W. L. Phillips. Daughter of Thomas M. Morgan of Greenville. Mr. Sweeney formerly lived Nashville, TN. [04-19 & 10-17-1901 "OM": Wife, Willie M. Sweeney. He was a real estate dealer.]
- Sweet, Alex 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. (Black)
- **Sweitzer, Mrs.** 10-12-1900 R3 Resident of Louisville died Oct 10. Sister of Mrs. Jennie Carson of No Creek. Buried Sep 12.
- **Swift, Myrtie** ["**Miss**"] 06-17-1904 R4 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid June 14. Age 16. Daughter of Park Swift of near Arnold.
- **Swindle, Noah** 06-07-1916 H1 Died June 2 at Hickman. Age 102. Left wife, who is nearly 100, & several children.
- Swint, George F. 10-06-1909 H4 10-08-1909 R1 Died Oct 2 at home in Calhoun. Nearly 70. Union soldier in Civil War. Editor & owner of "Calhoun Star" newspaper. Also edited newspapers at Boonville, IN, Rockport, IN & South Carrollton, KY. Left wife & children, William, George, Oscar, Maggie & Kate Swint, all of Calhoun. See also 05-18-1892 H2 George Swint moved from South Carrollton to Calhoun, where he will begin publishing "McLean County Star". [10-03 & 10-05-1909 "OM".]
- **Swoope, George W.** 10-02-1903 R3 Died of Bright's disease Sep 25 at city hospital in Owensboro. Member of Owensboro Bar. Father of Mrs. W. J. L. Hughes. [09-26 & 09-27-1903 "OM".]
- **Swope, Ben S.** 06-16-1916 R5 07-21-1916 R7 J. R. Swope administrator of estate.
- **Swope, Mrs. Ben** 06-20-1900 H2 Reynolds Station: Died June 13. Lived Aetnaville. Buried Aetnaville burying ground.
- **Taber, W. W.**08-30-1916 H5 Died of Bright's disease Aug 25 at Hawesville. Age 78. Elected County Judge of Hancock County in August 1890. See also 08-13-1890 H2 [08-27-1916 "OM".]
- **Tabor, d/o Mr.** 11-25-1914 H8 Olaton: Little daughter of Mr. Tabor, who is living on James Hoover farm died of diphtheria last Friday.
- Tabor, Foster01-03-1902 R1Resolutions upon his death by class mates.Tabor, Mrs. P. W.03-29-1911 H403-24-1911 R5Died of erysipelas March23 near Bowling Green. Sister of Mrs. John R. Phipps of Hartford. Buried at home.
- **Tabor, Pardon**05-09-1900 H3
 05-11-1900 R3
 Died of consumption May
 4 at home near Sulphur Springs. Age 76. Buried May 5 graveyard on his homestead. See also
 04-11-1900 H3 [05-11-1900 "OM".]
- Tabor, Sally Ann
 03-24-1909 H8
 04-07-1909 H3
 03-26-1909 R8
 04-02-1909 R1
 Sulphur Springs: Died of pneumonia March 18 at home of daughter, Mrs. R. M. Kuykendall. Age 77. Left children, David, H. Frank, P. W. & Ulyssus. S. Tabor, Mrs. Mollie E. Bean of Auburn, Mrs. Annie Hartford of Owensboro & Mrs. Emma Kuykendall of Narrows. Buried beside husband in family burying ground. See also 03-19-1909 R5
- **Talbot, Russel** 01-24-1902 R2 Daughter of Russel Talbot of Utica died Jan 18 of burns suffered day before. Age 4. [01-19-1902 "OM": (Black).]
- Talley, John
 03-27-1907 H5
 03-29-1907 R5
 Died of pneumonia fever
 March 25 at home of Mrs. George Griffin in Rickett's School house neighborhood near
 Sanderfur's Crossing. Age 88. Left several children. Buried March 26 Milton Taylor graveyard.

 [03-30-1907 "OM".]
- Talley, Levena
 02-18-1903 H3 02-20-1903 R3 02-27-1903 R3 Died of cancer of stomach Feb 16 at home of nephew, Emmet Griffin, in Hartford. Left 1 child, Mrs. M. T. Westmoreland. Buried Feb 17 Oakwood cemetery. Also listed as "Bena".

- **Tandy, Harry G.**O5-13-1908 H4 Died of dropsy at Dawson Springs May 8. Lived Paducah. Newspaper man. Served as assistant to Secretary of State. Left wife & little daughter. [05-09-1908 "OM".]
- Tanner, Fred A. 10-09-1918 H1 06-04-1919 H4 10-11-1918 R5 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died of Spanish influenza Oct 5 at Ft. Niagara, NY. Age 26. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Tom S. Tanner of near Heflin. Will be returned to Ohio County for burial. [10-09-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM": Private in Army. Son of Thomas F. Tanner.]
- **Tanner, James** 07-01-1914 H8 Prentiss: Died June 15. Mail carrier from Little Bend to Prentiss. Buried Rochester.
- **Tanner, Jesse W.** 02-28-1900 H3 03-09-1900 R4 09-26-1900 H3 Died Feb 20 following operation for appendicitis. Lived Prentiss (Shultztown) neighborhood. Son of J. E. Tanner. Left wife & several children. W. A. Tanner administrator of estate.
- **Tanner, Kitty** 01-30-1903 R2 Central Grove: Died Jan 24. Wife of John Tanner. Buried Jan 25 Miller graveyard near Goshen.
- **Tanner, Levi** 08-15-1906 H3 Run over & killed by streetcar Aug 10 in Owensboro. [08-11, 08-12 & 08-14-1906 "OM".]
- Tanner, Lucy 12-05-1917 H1 12-07-1917 R1 12-14-1917 R5 Died of nephritis Dec 1 at home of son, T. F. Tanner, near Heflin. Age 77. Last of 12 children. Left several children, including Kate Hedrick of Hartford, Mrs. Adria Ragon of Blytheville, AR, T. F. & Bert Tanner. Buried Woodward's Valley. [12-08-1917 "OM".]
- **Tanner, Mida Rowan** 08-14-1918 H5 08-09-1918 R5 Died Aug 7 at home in Evansville, IN & buried there.
- **Tanner, Nancy** 11-28-1917 H8 11-30-1917 R5 Beech Valley: Died Nov 17 at home of daughter, Victoria Martin, near Adaburg. Left several children & grandchildren. Buried Nov 18 Pleasant Hill cemetery at Magan.
- Tanner, Nannie ["Miss"] 03-25-1903 H1 03-20-1903 R3 Hit & killed by electric street car in Owensboro March 18 at 4th & St. Ann Streets. About 60. Daughter of late Thomas Tanner of Utica neighborhood. Sister of Mrs. D. F. Whittaker of Owensboro; aunt of James, Sam & Miss Sallie Tanner of Owensboro & Mrs. E. P. Thomas of Hartford. [04-10-1903 "OM": Age 65.]
- **Tanner, Nora (Rowe)** 03-25-1908 H5 03-13-1908 R1 Died March 10 at home on Main Street in Centertown. Age 22. Daughter of Mant Rowe & wife of John Tanner.
- **Tanner, Obe**08-16-1905 H2 Greenville: Killed by falling slate Aug 10 at W. A. Wickliffe Coal Company mine at Browder. Age 36. Born McLean County. Left wife & 6 children. Taken to Beech Grove for burial. [08-12-1905 "OM".]
- **Tanner, Sam**01-08-1913 H8 Dundee: Died of old age & grip Jan 2. [01-14-1913 "OM": S. H. Tanner died of pneumonia. Age 78. Born Henderson County. Left wife, Nancy, & 7 children. Lived Magan neighborhood, where buried Pleasant Hill Baptist Church.]
- **Tanner, William C.**04-03-1903 R2 Died of heart disease March 30 at home near Thruston. Age 79. For many years had been caretaker of Elmwood cemetery at Owensboro. Left wife. Buried Yellow Creek Baptist Church at Thruston. [03-31-1903 "OM": Former resident McLean County. Uncle of L. P. Tanner.]
- **Tanner, William Leslie** 07-07-1909 H8 07-14-1909 H3 08-18-1909 H2 07-16-1909 R5 Died June 29 at Williams Mines. Born 17 Oct 1881 Centertown. Left wife, several children & sister, Effie.
- **Tappan, C. F.**07-22-1914 H5 07-24-1914 R5 Died of stomach trouble July 18 at home in Central City. Age 56. Wife died 9 years ago. Left children, J. B. of Hartford, M. H. Tappan of Coffman, TX, Misses Hazel, Mabel, Alice & Grace Tappan. Buried South Carrollton. See also 09-22-1911 R3B J. B. Tappan born South Carrollton, went into jewelry business at Beaver Dam about 1902 & in 1906 moved to Hartford & 11-21-1917 H8. [07-23-1914 "OM".]
- **Tappan, d/o Dr. M. H.** 04-19-1905 H3 Died April 16 at home in Beaver Dam, 6-weeks-old, born 27 Feb 1905. See also 03-08-1905 H3

- Tart, Richard

 02-17-1915 H2

 02-12-1915 R5

 Shot at Mayfield by Tom Tinker & died Feb 8 at hospital in Paducah. Tinker resisting arrest on charge of house breaking & lynched by mob Feb 9 on Graves County Courthouse yard. [02-10 & 02-11-1915 "OM".]
- **Tartar, Clarence** 03-02-1910 H4 Choked to death in Adair County after swallowing cocklebur. [02-12-1910 "OM": James Tartar choked to death Feb 11.]
- **Tate, Charles** 04-16-1913 H5 04-18-1913 R5 Beaver Dam: Buried here at Sunnyside cemetery. Left several brothers, including J. A. Tate of here.
- **Tate, Lois**11-12-1919 H5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. William Tate died of diphtheria Nov 3 near Leitchfield. Age 6. Buried family graveyard.
- **Tatum, c/o Frank** 11-14-1906 H2 Bardwell: Father accused of killing his infant child.
- **Tatum, E. Dudley**06-05-1912 H4 06-05-1912 H5 07-10-1912 H6 09-18-1912 H4 10-16-1912 H5 06-07-1912 R5 06-28-1912 R8 10-18-1912 R4 11-08-1912 R4 06-04-1913 H8 06-17-1914 H5 Bennett's: Died of lung trouble June 1 at home 5 miles east of Hartford. Few months over 40. Left wife, Anthie, & 3 children. Buried June 2 McDowell graveyard.
- **Tatum, Martine May** 02-18-1914 H8 03-04-1914 H4 Simmons: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Fred Tatum died Feb 11 of bronchial pneumonia. Buried Feb 12 McDowell burying ground near Hartford.
- **Tatum, Thelma** 09-07-1910 H8 09-14-1910 H2 Died Aug 22 at age of 9 months & 13 days. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. Fred Tatum, & a sister.
- **Tatum, Thomas Carl** 02-04-1914 H5 02-11-1914 H5 Bennett's: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Tom H. Tatum died of brain fever Feb 2 at home in this neighborhood. Buried Feb 3 McDowell graveyard. [02-12-1914 "OM": Died 4 miles northeast of Hartford. Age 2-6-15.]
- **Tatum, Tim** 08-27-1913 H1 Accidentally shot to death Aug 24 at Central City by policeman Bryan Wilcox. Age 23. Son of J. T. Tatum. Employee of I. C. Railroad. [08-26-1913 "OM".]
- Taul, J. D. 04-08-1903 H1 04-08-1903 H3 05-06-1903 H4 Died from injuries suffered in runaway of his team between Magan & Slate Riffle March 31. Later reported to be alive. [04-02-1903 "OM".]
- **Taylor, Allen** 06-30-1909 H1 Hopewell: Tombstone erected for him last week in Hopewell cemetery.
- **Taylor, Belle (Barrett)**01-30-1901 H3 02-06-1901 H3 02-01-1901 R3 Died of consumption Jan 27 at home near Hartford. Left husband, Henry M. Taylor, & 3 children. Buried Jan 28 Liberty cemetery.
- **Taylor, Ben** 09-05-1906 H3 09-07-1906 R5 Died of old age Sep 3 at home at Bell's Run. Mason. Buried Sep 5 Bell's Run cemetery. [09-06-1906 "OM".]
- **Taylor, Bernard**08-30-1911 H8 Adaburg: Died of typhoid fever Aug 25.
 Cousin of Lonnie Taylor of Bell's Run. Buried Aug 26 Adaburg burying ground. See also 08-23-1911 H8 [08-30 & 09-01-1911 "OM": Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. John Will Taylor, & several brothers & sisters.]
- **Taylor, Bettie** 02-17-1904 H3 Eastview: Died of smallpox Feb 13 at home near Bell's Run. Left husband & 2 small children. [02-19-1904 "OM".]
- **Taylor, Beulah** ["Miss"] 05-04-1904 H2 Rockport: Died April 28 Dyersburg, TN. Age 15. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Dan Taylor. Buried April 30 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- **Taylor, Buck** 05-19-1909 H8 Beaver Dam: Died May 6 at home just south of here. Brother of Grove Taylor & uncle of Leslie Taylor of Beaver Dam.
- Taylor, C. C. ["Rev."] 06-30-1916 R1 07-14-1916 R2 America F. Taylor of near Bell's Run administrator of estate. See also 07-18-1877 H1 -daughter, Delila, age 7, 09-20-1893 H3, 09-22-1893 R3 C. C. "Kit" Taylor licensed to preach last Sunday at Bell's Run Baptist Church, 05-29-1908 R7, 06-24-1914 H5 Loney C. Taylor ordained June 16 at Bell's Run Baptist Church & left June 23 to take charge of two churches at Plainville, IL & 01-29-1919 H1 tribute to Rev. L. C. Taylor.
- **Taylor, c/o Albert** 08-28-1907 H8 Eastview: Infant died Aug 23. [08-24-1907 "OM": Died Bell's Run area.]

- **Taylor, c/o Alva** 11-30-1906 R5 Monument erected Oakwood cemetery at Hartford for children of Mr. & Mrs. Alva Taylor.
- **Taylor, c/o Barney** 03-01-1911 H4 03-03-1911 R5 Eastview: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Barney Taylor died Feb 20.
- **Taylor, c/o Charlie** 03-31-1916 R4 McHenry: Two-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Charlie Taylor buried March 23.
- **Taylor, c/o James** 10-02-1918 H8 Beaver Dam: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. James Taylor died of brain trouble near here.
- **Taylor, c/o R. C.** 03-09-1904 H3 03-04-1904 R5 Two-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. R. C. Taylor died of pneumonia March 1 at home in East Hartford. Buried March 2 Walton's Creek. [03-05-1904 "OM".]
- **Taylor, c/o Tom** 11-15-1907 R4 Magan: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Tom Taylor died Oct 14 at Pleasant Hill.
- Taylor, Calvin 11-06-1907 H5 11-08-1907 R5 Son of W. B. Taylor drowned Nov 1 about 2 miles west of Hartford. Age 10. Buried Nov 2 Oakwood cemetery. [11-08-1907 "OM".]
- **Taylor, Cercie** 10-30-1918 H1 11-01-1918 R5 11-01-1918 R8 Rosine: Died of Spanish Influenza Oct 24 at home at Rosine. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Ward C. Taylor. Buried Oct 25 Rosine cemetery.
- **Taylor, Charles** 05-30-1900 H3 06-01-1900 R3 Died of complication of diseases May 24 at home in Ohio County in Taylortown community near Paradise. Left wife & 1 child. Buried May 25 family burying ground.
- **Taylor, Clay** 01-21-1914 H6 Hopewell: Died Jan 13 in Florida. Born near Rochester. Left 8 or 9 children.
- **Taylor, Conrad Downard** 03-31-1909 H6 03-26-1909 R3 04-02-1909 R5 Baby of Carl & Ollie Taylor born March 9 & died March 12. Buried Slaty Creek burying ground.
- **Taylor, d/o R. Lee** 05-02-1900 H4 Infant died March 23. Memorial verse.
- Taylor, Debbie (Stevens)

 01-26-1910 H4 Beaver Dam: Died Jan 23. Daughter of John Stevens & half-sister of J. P. Stevens former sheriff of Ohio County. Left husband, J. W. Taylor, sons, Pen Taylor of Hartford, Birch, Henry & Horace Taylor, all lived on home place, daughters, Mrs. Will Leach & Mrs. E. P. Stevens, of Liberty area & several grandchildren. Buried Liberty burying ground. [01-26-1910 "OM".]
- **Taylor, Douglas** 08-09-1907 R5 Accidentally shot to death Aug 6 at McHenry by Henry Wash.
- Taylor, Douglas
 11-06-1918 H8
 06-04-1919 H4
 12-20-1918 R1
 12-20-1918 R1
 12-20-1918 R1
 12-20-1918 R1
 12-20-1919 R1
 12-20-1918 R1
 12-20-1919 R
- **Taylor, Ed** 07-30-1902 H2 Olaton: Died of typhoid fever July 23.
- **Taylor, Estis**05-18-1904 H3
 05-20-1904 R5
 Died of consumption May
 15 at home in Beaver Dam. Left wife & several brothers & sisters, including Dav Taylor. Buried
 May 16 Beaver Dam cemetery. See also 03-02-1904 H3 [05-18 & 05-19-1904 "OM".]
- **Taylor, Eulah (Bennett)**12-23-1908 H1 12-23-1908 H3 12-18-1908 R1 Died of tuberculosis Dec 16 at home of sister, Mrs. Nina Ward, at No Creek. Age 25. Married Jesse Taylor on 23 Dec 1903. Left husband, father, J. S. Bennett, brother & several sisters. Buried Dec 17 Carson graveyard.
- **Taylor, Everett P.** 12-20-1918 R1 12-20-1918 R4 03-21-1919 R1 Died of heart failure Dec 15 at West Frankfort, IL. Druggist & postmaster at Beaver Dam several years. Mason. Left wife, 2 sons & mother, Mrs. Dick (Eliza Paxton) Taylor of Beaver Dam. Buried Beaver Dam. See also 02-03-1897 H3 he & Miss Hester Herald went to Louisville, where they will be married & 09-22-1911 R17B born 6 April 1870 in Cromwell, druggist in Beaver Dam for about 10 years & postmaster there since 1908.
- **Taylor, Fannie M. (Barnett)** 08-27-1919 H1 08-29-1919 R1 09-05-1919 R1 Died of tuberculosis Aug 24 at home of sister, Mrs. Matilda E. Tinsley, at Hartford. Age 66. Daughter of Joseph C. Barnett. Married John W. Taylor, 2 Nov 1873, he died about 30 years ago. Aunt of W.

- S. Tinsley, editor of "Hartford Republican". Left brother, Rev. George W. Barnett, of Los Angeles, CA & a sister. Buried Aug 25 Alexander. Will recorded on 1 Sep 1919.
- **Taylor, Forest**06-04-1913 H5 Drowned June 2 while crossing lake near Cromwell. Age 19. Son of Thomas Taylor. Lived Borah. Nephew of Dr. J. W. Taylor of Hartford.
- **Taylor, George Thompson** 06-03-1903 H3 06-10-1903 H3 06-05-1903 R3 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. A. C. Taylor died of flux June 1 at home in Hartford. Buried June 2 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [06-07-1903 "OM".]
- Taylor, George W.

 09-21-1910 H1

 10-05-1910 H6

 09-23-1910 R8

 09-30-1910 R4

 Died of old age Sep 16 at home of son, Warren Taylor, near Cromwell. Age 82-10-21.

 Born 25 Oct 1827. Mason. Widower. Brother of Mrs. Q. C. Shanks & uncle of Mrs. L. S.

 Hubbard of Hartford. Also left another son, Frogge Taylor, & daughter, Mrs. Mollie Pirtle.

 Buried Sep 18 Green River. See also 02-04-1910 R1
- **Taylor, Gurley** 06-15-1917 R4 Horse Branch: Funeral June 9 at Barnett's Lick in Butler County. Brother-in-law of Cecil Taylor.
- **Taylor, Hannibal** 05-24-1911 H8 Hopewell: Died of stomach & heart trouble May 16 at home of Walter Bennett near here. Born 23 Nov 1843 Ohio County. About 1870 moved to Kansas, where resided at Wellington. Left 2 sons & 1 daughter. Taken back to Kansas for burial.
- Taylor, Harber B. 01-03-1906 H3 1905 R1 01-05-1906 R4 02-09-1906 R1 Died of pneumonia Dec 27 at home in Liberty neighborhood. Age 72. Born house where died. Married Miss Octavia Chinn, 10 children born, 4 died infancy. Wife died 16 days ago, she was 2 days older than him. Survived by sons, C. M., H. B., Jr., A. C., Shelby & R. Lee Taylor, & daughter, widow of S. T. Stevens of Hartford. Buried Dec 29 Liberty burying ground. See also 04-08-1891 H3 - Shelby D. Taylor married Miss Minnie Barnes 31 March 1891 in Louisville, 09-28-1904 H2 - 50th wedding anniversary, 09-22-1911 R20B - C. M. Taylor established planing mill at Beaver Dam in 1893 & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p16C - from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899, Shelby Taylor born near Beaver Dam, admitted to bar in 1893, married Minnie Lee Barnes have one child, Hugh Edward. [12-30-1905 "OM".]
- Taylor, Henry

 01-23-1901 H3

 02-06-1901 H3

 06-05-1901 H2

 06-07-1901 R2

 04-28-1905 R5

 06-14-1907 R1

 Union coal miner shot & killed Jan 21 in Hopkins County while trying to stop non-union workers at Carbondale Mines. He & Bill Cook killed by Deputy Sheriff J. B. Lindle and guards, Ed Johnson & Wade McIntosh, who were all convicted of manslaughter & given 2 years in prison but in re-trial in 1903 were acquitted. Buried Central City. In 1905 United Mine Workers erected monument at Central City honoring his effort to unionize Hopkins County miners. [01-22-1901 "OM".]
- Taylor, Henry 08-27-1902 H3 08-22-1902 R2 Killed Aug 20 by lightning near Pleasant Ridge. Had lived Owensboro. Left wife, 2 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Aug 21 Bell's Run. [08-22-1902 "OM": Moved to Owensboro 2 years ago from Colorado.]
- **Taylor, Henry** 10-17-1917 H1 10-19-1917 R5 Died of fall from train Oct 16 at Rockport. Age 30. I. C. Railroad brakeman. Lived Louisville. (Black) [10-19-1917 "OM".]
- **Taylor, Henry M.**05-20-1914 H4 06-24-1914 H8 05-22-1914 R1 Died of heart disease May 18 at boarding house in Owensboro. Lived Liberty neighborhood near Beaver Dam. Wife deceased. Left father, John W. Taylor, brothers, Burch & Horace of Liberty, Pen Taylor of Hartford, & sisters, Mrs. W. P. Leach of Sanderfur's Crossing & Mrs. Lelia Stevens of Liberty. Buried May 19 Liberty cemetery. [05-19, 05-20 & 05-22-1914 "OM": Also survived by 3 children.]
- **Taylor, Hiley** 05-30-1906 H5 06-01-1906 R5 Died of nervous trouble May 25 at home in Beaver Dam. Buried May 26 Liberty cemetery. [06-02-1906 "OM".]
- **Taylor, Hob L.** 11-20-1918 H8 06-11-1919 H8 06-25-1919 H8 11-15-1918 R5 06-13-1919 R1 Beaver Dam: Died of influenza Nov 13 at home here. Age 37. Left wife, 1 son, 2 daughters, brothers, Mason, James, Thomas & Henry Taylor & sisters, Mrs. Will Chick & Miss Ollie Taylor. Buried Sunnyside cemetery.
- Taylor, Ida Aldeane 06-08-1910 H3 07-01-1910 R6 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. D. Taylor died of brain fever May 29. Age 2 months & 13 days. Born 16 March 1910.

- **Taylor, Irving** 03-26-1909 R8 Magan: Infant son of Steve Taylor died March 16.
- **Taylor, Isaac E.** 02-12-1902 H3 Died of neuralgia of heart Feb 5 at Livermore. Born 20 March 1849 Ohio County. Carpenter. Resident Livermore about 25 years. Left 1 son & 2 daughters. [02-08-1902 "OM": Buried Oak Hill cemetery in Livermore.]
- Taylor, Ivan 02-27-1901 H3 03-01-1901 R3 Died at home Feb 24 of gunshot wound to head suffered on Jan 26. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. C. S. Taylor of Cromwell. Buried Feb 25 family cemetery. See also 02-06-1901 H3 [02-28-1901 "OM".]
- Taylor, J. Karl

 06-15-1904 H2

 07-13-1904 H4

 07-20-1904 H3

 Rockport:
 Died of smallpox June 8 in hospital at Quarantine, MO. Born 16 Nov 1876 Ohio County. Son of
 Columbus Taylor of Hopewell area. Went several months ago to St. Louis, where sister, Mrs.
 Herbert King, was living. Engaged to marry Miss Corinne Arntzen in a few weeks. Left father,
 brother & sister. Buried St. Louis.
- **Taylor, J. W.** 10-13-1915 H8 Died of typhoid fever Oct 8 at home in Adaburg neighborhood. Age 55. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Adaburg Church cemetery.
- **Taylor, James** 03-08-1916 H5 03-10-1916 R5 Died at Zion City, IL. Brother of Ben Taylor of Hartford. [03-11-1916 "OM".]
- **Taylor, James H.** 04-21-1911 R8 Died April 12 at home in Rochester. Age 69 years & 5 months. Fourth son of Alfred Taylor. At 28 married Susan Mary Stevens, 5 children born, 1 died infancy. After her death married M. E. Bunch of Butler County, they had 8 children. Buried Rochester cemetery,
- **Taylor, Jane (Paxton)**03-21-1919 R1 Died of paralysis March 16 at home in Beaver Dam. About 75. Married Dick Taylor, Captain in Union Army in Civil War. Mother of Everett Taylor, who died few months ago in Illinois. Buried March 17 Paxton graveyard.
- **Taylor, Jesse** 02-07-1906 H3 02-09-1906 R1 Committed suicide by shooting himself Feb 5 in Owensboro. Age 19. Father committed suicide about 15 years ago. Mother lives in Louisville. [02-06-1906 "OM": Left mother Mrs. C. Taylor.]
- **Taylor, John L.** 12-13-1916 H8 Beaver Dam: Died at South Carrollton. Confederate soldier in Civil War, Captain Pendleton's company in Orphan Brigade. [12-08-1916 "OM": Died Dec 4.]
- **Taylor, John R.** 11-05-1902 H3 10-31-1902 R3 Killed Oct 29 on his farm few miles east of Beaver Dam by falling tree. [10-30-1902 "OM": Lived Liberty Church area. Age 60. Father of Mrs. E. A. Wahlbold of Owensboro.]
- Taylor, John W. 08-26-1914 H4 08-26-1914 H5 09-02-1914 H5 09-02-1914 H8 09-09-1914 H5 08-21-1914 R1 08-28-1914 R4 09-11-1914 R1 09-11-1914 R3 12-06-1918 R1 Died of typhoid fever Aug 19 at home on Center Street in Hartford. Barber. Moved there about 10 years ago from Birdseye, IN, where taken for burial. Wife daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Jonathan Miles. Left wife, Olla E. Taylor, daughter, Vivian Taylor, & several brothers, including Ben Taylor. [08-27-1914 "OM".]
- **Taylor, John W.**02-10-1915 H5 02-12-1915 R1 Died of heart failure Feb 5 at home near Liberty Church. Age 83. Left sons, P. B. of Hartford, Horace & J. Burch Taylor, of home place & daughters, Mrs. Elvis Stevens & Mrs. W. P. Leach. Buried Liberty Church. [02-10 & 02-11-1915 "OM": Born 14 Oct 1832. Wife died 5 years ago.]
- **Taylor, Julia** 11-29-1918 R5 12-13-1918 R8 Hickory: Died Nov 25 of apoplexy at home near Manda. Found by grandson, Everett Taylor. Wife of Henry Taylor. Left 4 children. Buried Mt. Zion cemetery.
- Taylor, Kate Ann (Wallace)

 03-21-1906 H3

 03-28-1906 H1

 03-23-1906 R1

 "Kitty".

 Died of infirmities March 18 at home of daughter, Mrs. Clarence E. Walker, in Louisville. Born 11 April 1831 near Owensboro. Former resident Hartford. Daughter of John Wallace, who died 65 years ago in Owensboro, where he operated hotel at corner of 3rd & Frederica Streets. Married Barnet Trible, 1857, 3 children born, 2 died infancy, & Mrs. Walker. After husband's death she married Harrison D. Taylor of Hartford. Buried March 20 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [03-20 & 03-21-1906 "OM": Age 74. Father, John Wallace, died March 1841 in Owensboro. Husband, Barnett Trible, died 1871, an architect, planned 1st Daviess County Courthouse; married 2nd 1871 Harrison D. Taylor. Also left sisters, Mary J. Smith & Mrs. W. B. Cosby.]

- **Taylor, Kittie M.** 04-24-1912 H4 Hopewell: Died April 20 at home, where born 13 Dec 1843. Buried Hopewell Methodist Church cemetery.
- **Taylor, L. D.** 04-26-1916 H3 04-21-1916 R5 Died April 8. Resident Cromwell. Mason.
- **Taylor, L. O.** 02-26-1909 R8 In Ohio County Leonard Davenport administrator of estate.
- **Taylor, Lanney** 01-01-1919 H1 01-22-1919 H5 Killed in accident at powder plant in Illinois. About 25. Brother of Ben Taylor of Hartford. Left wife. Buried Dec 28 Birdseye, IN.
- **Taylor, Lilly E.** 07-30-1913 H4 Died of tuberculosis July 26 in Habit neighborhood. Age 27. Left husband & 3 small children. [07-27 & 07-29-1913 "OM".]
- Taylor, Louisa
 07-24-1912 H1 07-24-1912 H5 Wysox: Died July 17 at home of son, Allen Taylor, in Taylortown. Age 81. Born 25 Dec 1830 Ohio County near McHenry. Married Will Harvy Taylor, 7 Aug 1850. Moved to White County, IL, where husband died Oct 1871 & moved back to Ohio County in 1872. Buried July 18 Taylortown cemetery.
- Taylor, Lucile ["Miss"] 03-03-1915 H5 03-03-1915 H8 03-05-1915 R1 Beaver Dam: Died of appendicitis March 1 at St. Joseph's hospital in Louisville. About 21. Daughter of Ellis Taylor, who died when she was a child. Mother, daughter of late Henry Midkiff, died few years later. Uncle, Horace Taylor, was made her guardian. Buried March 2 Liberty Church cemetery. See also 02-19-1915 R5 [03-04, 03-06 & 03-07-1915 "OM": Lucile Hamilton Taylor. Daughter of Ellis C. Taylor & Eulah Midkiff. Teacher. Resided McHenry.]
- Taylor, Lucinda

 01-12-1916 H7 Prentiss: Died Jan 6 near here. Age 73.

 Mother of John X. & Thurman Taylor & sister of Mrs. Sallie Williams of Rockport. Buried Slaty
 Creek. [01-12 & 01-23-1916 "OM": Daughter of John Cooper & widow of F. M. Taylor.

 Mother-in-law of G. W. Tilford. Left 4 sons & 2 daughters.]
- **Taylor, Lucy** 03-11-1908 H5 Died March 4 at home near Beaver Dam. Widow of Thomas Taylor. Buried March 5 Liberty Church. [03-12-1908 "OM".]
- Taylor, Margaret Young (Davis)

 05-29-1907 H1

 06-05-1907 H1

 05-31-1907 R1

 05-27-1908 H1

 Died of consumption May 27 at home in Hartford. Age 62. Born 6 Sep 1844 Nelson County. Daughter of Thomas Y. & Hester Ann Davis. Married 1876. Husband, Thomas Taylor, died August 1904. Buried May 29 Milton Taylor cemetery. Will recorded Ohio County. Ben D. Ringo executor of estate. See also 04-12-1876 H3 married in Shelby County on 30 March 1876. [05-28-1907 "OM": Aunt of Julia Mitchell of Owensboro.]
- **Taylor, Martha E. (Condit)** 02-22-1918 R3 Died of cancer Feb 19 at home near Matanzas. Age 71. Widow of William Taylor. Sister of late W. F. Condit.
- Taylor, Mary (Pendleton)

 12-24-1919 H1

 12-26-1919 R1

 Died of heart trouble Dec
 19 at home in Hartford. Age 61. Born 11 Feb 1858 Philadelphia, PA. Daughter of Dr. John E.
 Pendleton. Married H. P. Taylor, 22 Oct 1884, 2 children born Mrs. Woolfolk (Sallie) Barrow of
 Lexington & John Pendleton Taylor of Hartford. Left husband, 2 children, 4 grandchildren,
 brothers, Dr. Eugene B. Pendleton of Hartford, John Ed Pendleton of Tulala, OK & Charles M.
 Pendleton of Miami, Fl & sisters, Mrs. Tulah P. Cummins of Richmond, VA & Mrs. Howard Gray
 of St. John, KS. Buried Dec 20 Oakwood cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R4B H. P. Taylor
 born Hartford in 1859, son of Dr. Henry P. Taylor & grandson of Harrison D. Taylor, lawyer,
 admitted to Hartford bar 1881, 10-25-1916 H5 son, John P. Taylor, married Miss Marie Cook 22
 Oct 1916 near Vicksburg, MS & 01-17-1919 R2. [12-20-1919 "OM": Wife of Harry P. Taylor.
 Mother of Mary Barrow.]
- **Taylor, Mary Blackston**02-14-1906 H3
 02-16-1906 R1
 Infant died of diphtheria
 Feb 9 at home in Central City. Parents, Mr. & Mrs. Alva C. Taylor, recently moved from
 Hartford. Granddaughter of Mrs. M. A. Lewis of Hartford. Buried Feb 14 Oakwood cemetery in
 Hartford. [02-11-1906 "OM": An only child.]
- **Taylor, Mary C. Overton**05-08-1907 H8
 05-10-1907 R8
 Hopewell: Died May 1 at home of son, W. C. Overton near here. Buried May 2 beside first husband at Aunt Nellie's burying ground near Equality. [05-09-1907 "OM": Lived Narrows area.]
- **Taylor, Matilda** 07-29-1908 H5 07-24-1908 R4 Buford: Died July 20 at home at Aetnaville. Wife of Pate Taylor & mother of I. V. & Ollie Taylor of here. Buried July 22

- Bell's Run cemetery. See also 04-26-1882~H3 Peyton Taylor of near Bell's Run Church ill & 04-30-1884~H3 H. Pate Taylor ill.
- Taylor, Miles Gerald
 06-05-1907 H5
 06-12-1907 H5
 06-19-1907 H4
 06-07-1907 R1
 06-07-1907 R1
 06-07-1907 R5
 Son of Mr. & Mrs. John W. Taylor died of whooping cough & flux June 4 at home on Clay Street in Hartford. Age 7 months. Nephew of Miss Lotus A. Miles. Taken to Uniontown, IN for burial.
- **Taylor, Morgan**02-21-1917 H3 Committed suicide near Murray. **Taylor, Mrs.**11-25-1908 H8 Herbert: Funeral Nov 19 at Zion.
- **Taylor, Mrs. Cancer** 06-22-1906 R5 Died June 16 at home near Cromwell. [06-22-1906 "OM": Mrs. Acanthus Taylor.]
- **Taylor, Mrs. George (Haynes)** 01-25-1905 H3 01-27-1905 R1 Committed suicide by taking chloral Jan 22 at Deanefield. Lived with brother, James Haynes, between Deanefield & Aetnaville. Husband died over year ago. [01-24-1905 "OM": Buried beside husband, former resident Adaburg area, who died 11 months ago.]
- **Taylor, Mrs. L. D.** 02-26-1904 R5 Died Feb 23 at home near Manda.
- **Taylor, Mrs. M. Filmore (Gordon)** 02-06-1901 H3 02-08-1901 R3 Died of pneumonia Jan 31 at home near Cromwell. Daughter of Rev. George Gordon of Cool Springs. Buried Feb 1 Cool Springs cemetery.
- **Taylor, Mrs. Sep** 09-05-1900 H3 Died of consumption Sep 2 in Little Bend area. Left husband. See also "OCM" 04-17-1970 p5D from Beaver Dam "New Wrinkle" 09-06-1900, Mae, wife of W. S. Taylor, died at home at Prentiss.
- **Taylor, Myrther** 01-12-1916 H3 Daughter of C. C. Taylor died Jan 7 at Bell's Run.
- Taylor, Octavia

 12-13-1905 H3

 12-20-1905 H2

 12-20-1905 H3

 12-27-1905 H3

 12-15-1905 R1

 02-22-1907 R1

 Died of pneumonia Dec 11 at home in Liberty area. Left husband, Harber B. Taylor, sons, A. C. Taylor of Hartford, C. M. & A. B. Taylor, Jr. of Beaver Dam, Shelby Taylor of Crowley, LA, & Lee Taylor at old homestead, & daughter, Mrs. S. T. Stevens. Buried Dec 12 Liberty cemetery. [12-14-1905 "OM": Age 72.]
- **Taylor, Orville** 02-17-1909 H4 02-19-1909 R4 Hopewell: Died Feb 9 of pneumonia. Lived Taylortown. Buried Feb 10 Taylortown.
- **Taylor, Phil** 07-16-1913 H3 07-18-1913 R5 Died July 12 in Hartford. Elderly. Cook. Taken to Pleasant Ridge to be buried beside wife. (Black)
- **Taylor, Quintus S.** 03-08-1901 R3 Volney Taylor administrator of estate.
- **Taylor, R. H.** 04-09-1919 H1 04-04-1919 R5 Wysox: "Dick Cornett". Died of heart trouble March 29. Age 65. Lived Taylortown. Buried home cemetery on his farm.
- **Taylor, R. L.**01-27-1915 H4 01-22-1915 R3 Died of infirmities Jan 18 at home near Rob Roy. Age 72. Born 11 Jan 1842. Buried Old Brick House cemetery. [01-22 & 01-31-1915 "OM": "Wick".]
- **Taylor, R. S.**02-14-1912 H5 02-09-1912 R5 Died of pneumonia Feb 6
 Boonville, IN. Brother of John W. Taylor of Hartford. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Feb 8
 Birdseye, IN. [02-15-1912 "OM".]
- **Taylor, R. S.** 05-21-1913 H8 Hopewell: "Dick". Died May 17. Born 3 Sep 1833. Lived same home all of life. Donated site for Methodist Church near him. Left 2 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried May 18 Taylortown cemetery.
- **Taylor, R. Thomas, Sr.** 05-01-1907 H5 05-03-1907 R5 Died April 26 at home in Liberty neighborhood near Beaver Dam. Age 70. Left wife & children. Buried April 27 Liberty Church. [05-02-1907 "OM".]
- **Taylor, Robert A.** 09-21-1904 H3 Died Sep 15 at home 9 miles north of Wills Point, TX. Age 79. Son of late John A. Taylor of Ohio County. See also 05-15-1878 H3
- **Taylor, Rosie** 05-12-1915 H2 05-07-1915 R1 Murray: Five-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. William Taylor shot & killed in game of war by brother, William, age 10, four miles west of here. [05-05-1915 "OM".]
- **Taylor, s/o Gilbert** 12-23-1914 H4 Beaver Dam: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Gilbert Taylor born Dec 21 lived only short time.
- **Taylor, Sallie** 01-15-1902 H3 Died Jan 9 in Livermore at home of son-in-law, R. O. Gore, proprietor of "Livermore House". Born 1820 McLean County, then part of

- Daviess County. Age 81. Widow of Andrew Taylor. Mother of 2 sons & 5 daughters, all survive. [01-11 & 01-15-1902 "OM": Buried Underwood cemetery in McLean County.]
- **Taylor, Sallie E.** 03-10-1915 H5 03-12-1915 R1 Died of cancer of stomach March 8 at home of son-in-law, Alex Hudson, on Clay Street in Hartford. Age 45-3-9. Left son, Harney Taylor, & daughters, Miss Annie Taylor & Mrs. Hudson. Buried family burying ground near Rochester beside husband, Judge W. B. Taylor, who died 13 Aug 1913.
- **Taylor, Sam Cox** 10-31-1917 H5 11-02-1917 R5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Ed Taylor of Russellville died of accidental gunshot. Family formerly lived Hartford.
- **Taylor, Sam Jones** 01-06-1909 H2 01-01-1909 R4 Died of pneumonia Dec 20. Age 15-5-22. Left parents, Warren & Mattie Taylor, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried Dec 22 Shultz burying ground near Prentiss.
- Taylor, Sarah 08-29-1900 H3 08-24-1900 R3 Died of paralysis of heart Aug 20 at home one mile west of Beaver Dam. Widow of James Taylor, who died 1872. Left 4 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Aug 21 Beaver Dam cemetery. [08-30-1900 "OM".]
- **Taylor, Sep**03-31-1915 H7 Died of infirmities last week at home at South Carrollton. Age 75. Left wife, children, Dr. S. T. Taylor of Central City & Mrs. J. D. Whittaker of Livermore. Buried South Carrollton burying ground. [03-28-1915 "OM".]
- Taylor, Septimus L. 08-22-1906 H3 09-19-1906 H1 08-17-1906 R5 Died Aug 16 at home at Big Bend near Morgantown. Age 83. Born 1 Dec 1822 Ohio County. Father of Dr. Joe T. Taylor of Hartford. Married 18 Dec 1845 Miss Betsy M. Shultz, she died 12 Dec 1896. Buried family burying ground. [08-17-1906 "OM": Owner of Taylor Lake, a hunting & fishing resort.]
- **Taylor, Silas**12-08-1915 H5 01-21-1916 R8 Hopewell: Died Nov 29 at home near Wysox. Born 11 Sep 1841. Married Miss Sally Fox of Christian County on 15 April 1880. Buried family graveyard. R. W. Taylor administrator of estate.
- Taylor, Simeon D. ["Dr."] 08-04-1915 H4 08-25-1915 H8 10-27-1915 H4 08-06-1915 R1 09-17-1915 R8 Beaver Dam: Died of typhoid fever Aug 2. Born 24 Aug 1863. Son of late Joseph Taylor, who was Warren County. Practiced medicine in Beaver Dam 25 years. Mason. Left wife & children, Orville Taylor, Mrs. Daucie Vaughn of Herrin, IL, Joe Taylor in US Navy & Ray Taylor, 1 grandchild, & brother, Ezekiel Taylor. Buried Aug 3 Sunnyside cemetery. See also 03-26-1890 H4 born Warren County, "OCN" 09-21-1956 p5D & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p14C from Beaver Dam "New Wrinkle" 01-05-1899, graduated from Vanderbilt University 1887, on 21 Sep 1887 married Minerva A. Rhoads, daughter of Daniel.
- **Taylor, Simon** 04-12-1911 H5 04-14-1911 R5 Died of stomach trouble April 9 at home near Birdseye, IN. Age 61. Left wife, 9 sons, including John & Ben Taylor of Hartford, & 2 daughters. Buried April 10 Taylor cemetery on his farm. [04-18-1911 "OM".]
- Taylor, Squire L. 10-25-1916 H5 10-27-1916 R7 Died of infirmities Oct 22 near Bell's Run Church. Age 89-1-18. Born 4 Sep 1827. Lived Ohio County 87 years. Left wife & sons, J. T. of Owensboro, Theodore of Denver, CO & Basil Taylor, who lived with him. Buried Bell's Run Church. See also 01-02-1895 H3 J. T. Taylor ordained Dec 24 at Bell's Run Baptist Church & 09-05-1900 H3 Rev. J. T. Taylor of Westerfield moved to Owensboro. [10-25-1916 "OM": Mason.]
- **Taylor, Steve D.** 03-10-1915 H5 02-26-1915 R1 03-05-1915 R5 Killed in knife fight Feb 20 at Magan by Theodore Roach. About 50. Left wife & several children. Roach ruled acted in self defense. [02-21, 02-23, 02-28, 03-04 & 03-09-1915 "OM": Steven D. Taylor. Age 60. Left 12 children.]
- **Taylor, Susan E.** 12-27-1905 H2 Died Dec 17. Born 7 Jan 1845. Married P. D. Taylor on 5 March 1863.
- **Taylor, Susan L.** 02-17-1904 H3 02-19-1904 R1 Died Feb 9. Married the late Leonard L. Taylor on 7 Dec 1865, 4 children born Mrs. R. C. (Annie M.) Jarnagin, Ulysus, who is deceased, Clydius & Mary J.
- Taylor, Thomas

 07-22-1903 H3

 07-29-1903 H3

 07-24-1903 R3

 07-311903 R3

 11-11-1914 H5

 Died of typhoid flux July 19 at home in Hartford. Age 66. Married about 30 years ago. Left wife, Margaret D., had no children. Buried July 19 Milton Taylor graveyard. Memorial window placed in new Methodist Church at Hartford in honor of him & his wife. [07-24-1903 "OM".]

- **Taylor, Tim M.** 12-26-1900 H3 01-02-1901 H3 Died of pneumonia Dec 25 in Hartford. Born 31 Aug 1873. Son of late Richard & Sallie (Shultz) Taylor. Married Miss Mollie Cooper on 20 Oct 1894. Left wife & 2 sons, ages 5 & 1. Buried Dec 26 Liberty. [12-26-1900 "OM": Druggist.]
- **Taylor, Volney** 10-07-1908 H8 10-28-1908 H5 Hopewell: Died of heart trouble Sep 27 at home of sister, Mrs. Mary Barnett, at Fredonia, KS. Age 62. Born & raised Ohio County near here. Lived Oklahoma & Kansas past 20 years.
- **Taylor, W. B.** ["Judge"] 08-20-1913 H4 08-20-1913 H8 08-22-1913 R5 Hopewell: "Scott". Died of kidney trouble & pneumonia Aug 17 at home near Williams Mines. Age 65. Born 3 Feb 1847 Ohio County. Served one term as County Judge of Ohio County. Left wife, 1 son, 2 daughters, 2 brothers & 3 sisters. Buried Aug 18 Taylortown cemetery. See also 12-30-1904 R4 & 08-13-1913 H5&8
- **Taylor, Warren** 05-06-1914 H5 07-15-1914 H7 Died of heart failure April 29. Lived Hartford Rt. 6. Father of Prof. A. P. Taylor, who formerly taught at Hartford College. [05-07 & 05-08-1914 "OM": Buried May 1 Bell's Run Church.]
- Taylor, William A. 04-28-1909 H5 04-28-1909 H8 Died of dropsical trouble April 24 at home at Matanzas. Age 74. Left wife, sister of Luke Condit of Hartford, & sons, Tilden, L. C. & Wat Taylor. Buried April 25 family burying ground. See also 10-25-1905 H2 Matanzas: L. C. Taylor married Miss Willie Everly 18 Oct 1905 in Louisville.
- **Taylor, William Harrison**02-15-1911 H5 02-10-1911 R4 02-17-1911 R5 Died Feb 9 at home on Washington Street in Hartford. Left wife & children, Henry D. Taylor, Mrs. B. F. Zimmerman of Louisville, Mrs. W. M. Fair & Miss Eva Taylor of Hartford. Buried Feb 10 Oakwood cemetery. [02-14-1911 "OM".]
- **Taylor, William Maxwell** 11-15-1911 H5 11-17-1911 R5 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. John W. Taylor of Hartford died of pneumonia & bowel trouble Nov 11. Taken to former home at Uniontown, IN for burial. Another son, who died at Hartford several years ago, also buried there.
- Teague, Gholson 06-28-1905 H3 12-20-1905 H2 04-10-1907 H2 Shot & killed at Providence. Stock buyer. He & wife, Emma, divorced & she was granted custody of children, Vera & Ruth, he later took them by force & she killed him. She was sentenced to 21 years in prison, & her brothers, Richard & Robert Crenshaw, were convicted of complicity & given sentences of 11 years. Wife later married Charles Roach and in April 1907 she committed suicide at prison in Frankfort. [06-25, 06-27, 07-14, 12-10, 12-13, 12-17-1905, 04-02, 04-03 & 08-11-1907 "OM": Killed on 24 June 1905. Emma Crenshaw Roach died 1 April 1907.]
- **Temple, Lizzie** 01-28-1903 H3 Died of consumption of bowels Jan 25 at Livermore. Left husband, John Temple, & 4 small children.
- **Templeman, Walter** 02-28-1900 H3 Died in Grayson County on road 2 miles from Millwood. About 65. Lived with daughter in Isaac Jones area. Current Grayson County Deputy County Clerk. Wife deceased.
- **Terrell, d/o Minda** 10-24-1900 H3 Two-year-old child burned to death in Calloway County.
- **Terry, Azel Mills** 02-12-1913 H8 Greenville: Died of infirmities Feb 4 at home here. Age 85. Mason. Left wife. [02-07-1913 "OM".]
- **Terry, Johnson** 08-16-1916 H1 Died at Glasgow. Plumber for Glasgow water system. (Black)
- **Thenis, Charlie** 01-26-1916 H8 Died last week of infirmities at Taylor Mines. In his 80's. Emigrated from Germany as young man. Buried Taylor Mines cemetery.
- Thixton, John

 05-27-1914 H1 Died of heart trouble May 23 at home on Frederica Street in Owensboro. Born 17 March 1834 Jefferson County. Moved to Daviess County with parents 1849. Moved to Owensboro 1865 & opened grocery & liquor business. Distiller. Associated with several banks & large real estate owner. First wife daughter of Daniel Murphy, died 1876, leaving 7 children. Married 2nd Miss Fannie Dickinson of Louisville. Left children, Charles G., John, Harry Thixton, Mrs. James Hardwick of Louisville, Mrs. Charles Shively of Norwalk, OH & Mrs. James Heavrin of Hawesville. [05-24 & 05-26-1914 "OM".]
- **Thomas, Anna May** 12-11-1908 R4 12-18-1908 R3 12-10-1909 R3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John W. Thomas died Dec 3. Age 13 months & 22 days. Left parents, 1 brother & 4 sisters.

- **Thomas, c/o C. C.**07-18-1906 H2 Baby died of flux July 13. Buried July 14 Green River burying ground.
- **Thomas, c/o Eck** 04-29-1904 R5 One of twins born April 24 to Mr. & Mrs. Eck Thomas of about 4 miles east of Hartford died April 27.
- **Thomas, c/o Eck** 11-14-1906 H3 11-21-1906 H2 Child of Mr. & Mrs. Eck Thomas died of pneumonia Nov 12 at home in Horton area. Uncle of child, Elvis Stevens, resides Owensboro. Buried Nov 13 Bethel burying ground.
- **Thomas, c/o John** 11-28-1906 H3 Sanderfur's Crossing: Child died Nov 24. Age 3 months. Buried Nov 25 Bethel.
- Thomas, Charlie Lynn 11-29-1905 H3 12-01-1905 R1 12-08-1905 R1 Youngest child of Mr. & Mrs. E. P. Thomas died of inflammatory rheumatism Nov 24 in Hartford. Age 10. Left parents & brother, Martin. Buried Nov 25 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Thomas, Clara Virginia** 04-23-1913 H5 Hopkinsville: Died April 20 of burns suffered when dress caught fire. Age 5. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Thomas T. Thomas. [04-22-1913 "OM".]
- Thomas, David Ellis

 12-30-1908 H1

 01-06-1909 H1

 01-13-1909 H6

 01-20-1909 H1

 12-25-1908 R4

 01-01-1909 R4

 01-15-1909 R7

 Died from liver trouble Dec 24 at Rochester, MN. Age 54. Born 15 Jan 1854. Mason. Left wife, Lizzie Thomas, 4 children & brothers, John C. & E. P. Thomas of Hartford, with who he had been in business. Buried Dec 27 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. See also 06-07-1893 H1 father, David, operated saddlery shop in Hartford, 12-23-1908 H8 & 11-21-1917 H2 Thomas Brothers' store in Hartford established in 1860 by J. C. Thomas.

 [12-26-1908 "OM": Born Ohio County.]
- **Thomas, Esther (Woodward)** 07-03-1907 H1 07-05-1907 R1 Died of nervous trouble July 2 Lakeland sanitarium near Louisville. Lived Hartford. Daughter of late Stephen Woodward. Left husband, E. P. Thomas, children, Pearl & Martin Thomas, & half-brother, C. L. Woodward of Beaver Dam. Buried July 3 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [07-03-1907 "OM": Age 52.]
- **Thomas, Henry**05-27-1914 H5 05-27-1914 H8 05-29-1914 R5 Died of Bright's disease May 24 at home of son, J. H. Thomas, at Narrows. Born 6 June 1834 near Bardstown. Left children, Mrs. Lon Berkley, J. H. & J. W. Thomas. Buried May 26 Axton cemetery. [05-28-1914 "OM".]
- **Thomas, J. R.** 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 35. Left wife. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM": Riley Thompson buried Russellville.]
- **Thomas, J. W.** 10-09-1918 H1 Died of tuberculosis in Indianapolis, IN. About 50. Lived Dundee. Married Sallie Renfrow, daughter of Virgil Renfrow of Dundee. Left wife & daughter. Will be returned to Ohio County for burial. See also 03-23-1892 H3 Will Thomas married Sallie Renfrow 23 March 1892 in Evansville, IN. [10-10-1918 "OM".]
- Thomas, James A. 01-29-1902 H3 02-05-1902 H2 01-31-1902 R3 06-17-1908 H1 Died of infirmities Jan 24 at home in Hartford. Age 79. Born 1823. Married Miss Mary Platt 33 years ago. Moved to Ohio County from Virginia about 60 years ago. Quartermaster of 12th KY Cavalry during Civil War. In mercantile business many years in Hartford. Lived Hartford longer than anyone now living. Left wife & daughters, Stella, Etta & Lillie. Buried Jan 26 Oakwood cemetery. Left a will. [01-25-1902 "OM": Uncle of Mrs. W. H. Owen of Owensboro.]
- **Thomas, John H.** 12-02-1903 H3 12-04-1903 R1 Jingo: Died of old age Dec 1 at home of son, John Thomas, Jr. about 5 miles northeast of Hartford. "Hartford Herald" gives burial place Liberty and "Hartford Republican" has Bethel cemetery.
- **Thomas, Kit** 03-11-1904 R1 Committed suicide by hanging March 8 at home of daughter near Prentiss. About 83. He & 2nd wife were separated.
- Thomas, Lawrence 01-19-1916 H6 Killed in Warren County 23 Dec 1915 by brother-in-law, John Blakeman. Wife, Maggie Blakeman Thomas, charged as accessory. [12-24-1915 & 01-15-1916 "OM".]
- Thomas, Lizzie 09-13-1905 H2 Livermore: Died of heart disease Sep 7 at home of daughter, Mrs. A. M. Hackett in Livermore. Husband, Rev. R. Y. Thomas, of Marion died 8 months ago. [09-08-1905 "OM": Mrs. Thomas was 71. Left son, R. Y. Thomas, daughters, Mrs. A. M. Hackett, Mrs. Ollie M. James & Mrs. W. N. (Kate) Rochester.]

- Thomas, Lula (Walker)

 09-03-1913 H5

 09-10-1913 H5

 09-05-1913 R5

 Died of cancer of lungs Sep 2 at home in Hartford. Age 46. Left husband, John C. Thomas, son, Elijah Thomas, brother, R. D. Walker of Hartford & sisters, Mrs. J. Edwin Rowe of Owensboro & Mrs. A. J. Casey of Lebanon, TN. Aunt of Mrs. W. D. Morton of Cleaton. Buried Sep 3 Oakwood cemetery by side of her 3 children, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Elijah Dudley Walker, & sister, Miss Lizzie Walker. See also 05-07-1902 H3 son, Elijah Dudley Walker Thomas. [09-03 & 09-04-1913 "OM".]
- **Thomas, Mabel** 02-25-1903 H3 02-27-1903 R3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. H. Thomas died of flux Feb 21. Age 5. Buried Mt. Vernon cemetery near Sulphur Springs.
- **Thomas, Margaret Elizabeth (Duke)** 01-01-1919 H1 12-20-1918 R4 Beaver Dam: Died Dec 15 at home here. Age 85. Oldest daughter of Thomas Duke. Left husband, Ben Thomas, son, James H. Thomas of Hartford & daughter, Mrs. J. W. Moseley of Owensboro. Buried Bethel Church cemetery. See also 03-23-1892 H3 daughter of Thomas & Elizabeth Duke, she has basket that her Duke grandparents brought from Maryland about 1795.
- Thomas, Mary C. (Platt)

 08-01-1906 H2

 08-01-1906 H3

 08-03-1906 R1

 08-03-1906 R5

 06-05-1907 H10

 Died of flux July 23 at home in Hartford. Age 60-11-8. Widow of James A. Thomas, married 14 Dec 1868. Left daughters, Misses Stella, Etta & Lillie Thomas, granddaughter, Evelyn Thomas, brother, Will S. Platt of Independence, MO, & sisters, Mrs. J. G. Walker & Mrs. A. C. Lewis of Louisville. Buried July 24 Oakwood cemetery. Will recorded Ohio County. [08-03-1906 "OM".]
- **Thomas, Molene** 11-05-1902 H2 11-07-1902 R3 Baby of Mr. & Mrs. J. H. Thomas died Nov 3.
- **Thomas, Mrs. C.** 08-16-1912 R1 08-16-1912 R4 Cedar Grove: Died Aug 10 at home of son, Curt Thomas. Age 74. Buried Aug 11 Olaton cemetery.
- **Thomas, Mrs. J. W.** 06-07-1901 R3 Died of consumption May 17 at home near Rosine. Left husband & little boy. Buried May 19 McCord graveyard.
- **Thomas, Mrs. John W.** 09-01-1911 R4 Died leaving husband & several children.
- **Thomas, Nellie (Fitzhugh)** 06-06-1906 H5 09-28-1910 H1 09-30-1910 R5 Died of complication of diseases June 2 at home at Sulphur Springs. Wife of Jesse Thomas. Buried Fitzhugh graveyard. Will recorded Ohio County. [06-07-1906 "OM".]
- **Thomas, Owen J.**03-06-1901 H3 04-03-1901 H3 03-01-1901 R3 Died of diabetes Feb 27 at home in Hartford, where engaged in dry goods business. Left wife, Emma J. Thomas, baby girl, parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. A. Thomas, & 3 sisters. Buried March 1 Oakwood cemetery. [03-02-1901 "OM": Age 30. Son of James A. Thomas. Nephew of W. H. Owen of Owensboro.]
- Thomas, R. Y. ["Rev."] 01-13-1905 R1 09-13-1905 H2 Marion: Died here of erysipelas Jan 9. Born 16 Dec 1824 Warren County near Bowling Green. Methodist minister. Married over 50 years. Left wife & 4 children, including R. Y., Jr. of Central City, Mrs. O. M. James & Mrs. W. N. Rochester of Marion. Buried Jan 10 Evergreen Cemetery in Greenville. See also 10-21-1885 H2 [01-10-1905 "OM": Also left daughter, Mrs. Seb Hackett.]
- **Thomas, Rebecca** ["Miss"] 03-02-1904 H2 Bowling Green: Committed suicide by taking paris green Feb 28. Age 30. Daughter of Beverly Thomas. [02-28-1904 "OM".]
- Thomas, Sarah

 02-11-1903 H3

 02-13-1903 R1

 02-13-1903 R3

 02-201903 R3

 03-27-1903 R2

 Died of consumption of bowels Feb 9 at home at Narrows. Age 66.

 Left husband, Henry L. Thomas, & 2 children, including John Henry Thomas, editor of "Hartford Republican". Buried Feb 10 Axton burying ground near Olaton.
- **Thomas, W. W.** 12-19-1906 H2 Died Christian County when fell out of bed during nightmare. Age 58. Left wife & 2 children. [12-14-1906 "OM": Died Dec 13.]
- **Thomas, William**08-04-1905 R1 Reportedly kicked to death in fight with Jim [sic] Pate at sandstone quarry in Hancock County 8 miles above Hawesville about 2 miles from Cloverport. [08-01, 08-05 & 08-09 & 08-11-1905 "OM": William O. Thomas, 65, died July 31. Stone contractor from Cannelton, IN, where buried. At first it was thought death was caused by Charles Pate, who was cleared and cause of his death was ruled to be heart failure.]
- **Thomasson, Sallie** 03-22-1911 H5 Died of tuberculosis March 20 in Daviess County. Age 60. Lived Utica area. Widow of Zack Thomasson. Left children, Miss Nettie

Thomasson, William Thomasson of Utica, Mrs. Harry Talbott of Utica & Mrs. Jack Hudson of Buford. Funeral Oak Grove Baptist Church. [03-21-1911 "OM".]

Thompson, Abe 10-23-1907 H3 Glasgow: He & daughter, Miss Hattie Thompson, drowned in Barren River.

Thompson, Elza 03-16-1904 H3 Died March 11 of burns received day before in explosion of sawmill boiler on farm of Dick Simmons near Prentiss.

Thompson, Geraldine ["Miss"] 04-14-1909 H5 04-14-1909 H8 04-21-1909 H5 04-16-1909 R5 Died of complication of diseases April 9 at home near Horton. Daughter of late Henry Thompson. Sister of George B. Thompson of Crowley, LA & Mrs. Sarah Ann Felix of Olaton. Buried April 10 Liberty graveyard. [04-16 & 04-23-1909 "OM".]

Thompson, Gilman 08-03-1906 R1 Accidentally shot & killed July 30 by Robert R. Crabtree near Calebiate Springs about 4 miles from Morganfield. About 45. Lived Sturgis.

Thompson, J. B., Jr. 09-17-1919 H1 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. J. B. Thompson of near Bethel died of tuberculosis of spine Sep 13. Age 1.

Thompson, J. D. 11-09-1910 H8 Union soldier in Civil War died in Marion County. Age 69.

Thompson, James Ben 05-04-1904 H3 05-06-1904 R8 Accidentally shot to death May 2 in Marion County. Age 21. Son of J. B. Thompson. [05-03-1904 "OM".]

Thompson, Mrs. George 05-03-1901 R3 Died of complication of diseases April 28. Lived Beaver Dam. Buried April 29. (Black)

Thompson, Mrs. J. L.11-13-1912 H1 Died of paralysis Nov 9 at home at Maceo. Age 71. Left husband & children, Mrs. Will Hawes of Claude, TX, Mrs. D. L. Thompson of Hillsboro, IL, Mrs. Mary Perkins of Maceo, George & Ernest Thompson of Owensboro. [11-10 & 11-12-1912 "OM".]

Thompson, Mrs. Marion 10-12-1910 H1 Died Oct 6 at Evansville, IN. Mother-in-law of Richard Rust.

Thompson, Pat 12-19-1902 R2 Drowned Dec 15 at Hattiesburg, MS. Lived Owensboro, where he will be returned for burial. [12-17-1902 "OM".]

Thompson, Philip 04-17-1912 H1 Shreve: Died April 11 at home of sister near Askins following operation for liver disease.

Thompson, s/o Bob 02-25-1916 R1 Hickman: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. Bob Thompson died and two hours later sister was born.

Thompson, W. I. 02-05-1915 R1 Died of cardiac asthma Feb 2 at Henderson. About 50. Served 2 terms as mayor of Henderson. [02-03 & 02-04-1915 "OM": Irvin Thompson.]

Thompson, W. R. 03-13-1901 H3 Insurance claim paid to widow.

Thompson, William06-10-1903 H4 06-12-1903 R1 Shot & killed by John Roark about 12 years ago. Weigh boss at Bevier Mines in Muhlenberg County. Roark, a miner, shortly after disappeared and his body was discovered in an isolated cave near Echols in June 1903. [05-30-1903 "OM".]

Thomson, Annie [''Mrs.''] 07-04-1906 H4 Died June 2.

Thomson, Henry T. 12-28-1910 H4 01-04-1911 H3 01-18-1911 H3 01-25-1911 H2 01-25-1911 H4 02-08-1911 H2 02-15-1911 H1 04-19-1911 H1 04-26-1911 H1 07-12-1911 H2 07-19-1911 H5 08-30-1911 H1&3 12-20-1911 H1 12-27-1911 H1 01-10-1912 H3 12-30-1910 R1 01-20-1911 R7 01-27-1911 R8 02-03-1911 R1 02-10-1911 R6 02-17-1911 R7 04-21-1911 R1 05-12-1911 R1 06-16-1911 R1 08-25-1911 R1 Found shot to death Dec 26 at Providence. Age 47. Formerly of Horton. Operated department store at Providence. Left wife, 2 sons, including Thomas (age 18), 2 daughters, including Mrs. Rom Baker, mother, 3 brothers & 1 sister. Kerney Benjamin later arrested but acquitted. Son, Thomas Thomson, subsequently charged with murder but acquitted. See also "OCN" 03-16-1928 p1 [12-28-1910, 01-15, 01-20, 01-21, 02-18 & 04-15-1911 "OM": Brother of A. B. Thompson & cousin of Virgil & Ernest Duke & J. W. Edmondson.]

Thomson, R. B., Sr. 07-31-1901 H3 Died of stomach trouble July 26 at home in Horton. Age 62. Left wife & several grown children. Buried July 27 Bethel Church. Also listed as "Virge". [08-01-1901 "OM".]

- Thornhill, Jesse 10-18-1916 H1 10-25-1916 H4 10-20-1916 R6 He & Brack Kinley lynched by mob at Paducah Oct 16. About 22. Accused of assault of Mrs. Etta Rose. (Black) [10-17 & 11-04-1916 "OM".]
- Thornsberry, Thomas 09-09-1903 H2 11-04-1903 H1 11-04-1903 H3 09-18-1903 R1 10-30-1903 R3 Committed suicide Sep 5 by jumping into Ohio River at foot of Pearl Street in Owensboro. Age 29. Lived Knottsville neighborhood. Married Miss Lillie Darrell on Sep 2. [09-06-1903 "OM".]
- **Thorpe, Robert, Sr.** 04-02-1909 R4 04-02-1909 R5 Render: Died March 24 at home at Graham. Formerly of here. Born 6 Jan 1831 Durham, England. Came to US in 1881. Father of Andrew Thorpe of Williams Mines. Buried March 26 Render cemetery.
- **Thrasher, d/o Helm** 04-19-1905 H2 Six-month-old child died when home at Adair in Hancock County destroyed by fire. [04-18-1905 "OM": Died April 17.]
- **Thurman, R. T.** 09-23-1914 H4 Glasgow: Chief of Police shot & killed Sep 18 by Louie Pace & Milt Mansfield. Age 35. Born Clinton County, where will be taken for burial. [09-20-1914 "OM".]
- **Tichenor, Addie** 03-09-1904 H1 Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Willie Tichenor died Feb 21.
- **Tichenor, Aron** 04-29-1904 R8 Land of estate to be sold.
- **Tichenor, c/o Chester** 01-07-1914 H4 Centertown: Infant buried here Jan 1. [01-08-1914 "OM".]
- **Tichenor, c/o M. F.** 08-29-1906 H3 Twin babies died last week in Centertown area 4 miles west of Hartford. Buried Beda, one on Aug 23 & other on Aug 25.
- **Tichenor, c/o S. J.** 02-24-1909 H1 McHenry: Infant died Feb 15. Buried West Providence burying ground.
- **Tichenor, Dorcas**11-14-1917 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of complication of diseases Nov 6 in Beaver Dam. Age 70. Left son, Harvey Tichenor, who lived with her. Buried Goshen cemetery. [11-17-1917 "OM".]
- Tichenor, E. B.

 05-08-1918 H8
 05-29-1918 H4
 05-31-1918 R8
 "Bye".

 Died March 5 in McHenry. Age 76. Born 11 Oct 1841. Married Zelmar Dean Maddox 15 Sep
 1869, she died 1 Feb 1909, 4 children born. Daughter, Vida, died 22 April 1876. Married Mrs.

 Nancy Stewart 14 May 1914. Left wife & children, Silas J. Tichenor of Hartford, Mrs. Estill
 (Sallie) Tichenor of McHenry & Mrs. N. P. (Mattie) Brown of New Castle, IN & 7 grandchildren.

 Buried March 6 Maddox burying ground.
- Tichenor, Ella 08-17-1904 H3 Died Aug 10 at home at Nuckols in McLean County. Left husband, Squire Tichenor, & 5 children. Buried Aug 12 family burying ground. [08-18-1904 "OM".]
- Tichenor, Ella (May)
 03-11-1903 H3
 03-18-1903 H2
 03-13-1903 R2
 03-13-1903 R3
 03-20-1903 R1
 Died March 9. Age 24. Infant & only child born & died March 8.
 Both buried March 10 in same grave at New Bethel Church near Maxwell. Left husband, Harlan Tichenor, of Hartford & mother, Mrs. C. A. May. Sister-in-law of L. B. Tichenor. Husband lost father about 3 weeks ago.
- **Tichenor, F. B.** 06-30-1915 H5 Died of softening of brain June 26. Age 51. Lived Centertown. Mason. Left wife & daughter. Buried same day.
- **Tichenor, Frances** ["Miss"] 03-20-1901 H1 02-22-1901 R3 Died of grip Feb 15. Lived Matanzas. Daughter of J. D. & Ellen Tichenor. Survived by mother & 3 brothers. Buried Feb 16 Bell graveyard.
- **Tichenor, Georgia** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- **Tichenor, Henry** 07-07-1905 R5 Died of erysipelas July 4 at home of W. L. James near Matanzas. Left 1 brother & 1 sister. Buried July 5 Tichenor burying ground near Ross' Ripple. [07-13-1905 "OM".]
- **Tichenor, J. H.** 05-09-1906 H2 In Ohio County M. F. Tichenor administrator of estate.
- **Tichenor, J. P.** 05-01-1918 H1 05-29-1918 H1 04-19-1918 R1 Died of complication of diseases April 15 at home in Point Pleasant neighborhood. Age 73. Left wife & children. Buried April 16 Walton's Creek Church.

- Tichenor, Jane

 02-12-1902 H4

 02-19-1902 H4

 01-31-1902 R3 Matanzas:

 "Aunt Jane". Died of old age Jan 26 at home of son-in-law, W. P. Render. Age 76. Member of West Point Baptist Church since organized in 1856. Left sons, J. W. & S. W. Tichenor, & daughters, Mrs. T. J. Everly, Mrs. W. P. Render & Mrs. J. B. Maddox, & 23 grandchildren. Buried Jan 27 Tichenor burying ground near here. [02-06-1902 "OM".]
- Tichenor, Lettie D. (Ambrose) 12-28-1904 H3 12-30-1904 R5 01-04-1905 H2 01-06-1905 R1 02-03-1905 R1 Died of puerperal trouble Dec 27 at home in Beda. Born 10 Oct 1872. Left husband, L. Burks Tichenor, & 3 little boys. Buried Dec 28 Beulah cemetery. [12-30-1904 "OM": Also survived by parents & 2 sisters.]
- **Tichenor, Lydia** ["Miss"] 07-10-1901 H2 Matanzas: Died of flux July 4 at home near Point Pleasant. Buried July 5 family graveyard near Ross' Ripple.
- Tichenor, Maggie J. 02-07-1917 H5 02-14-1917 H5 02-09-1917 R4 06-29-1917 R4 Died of pneumonia Feb 6 at home of son, Everett Tichenor, near Centertown. Age 77. Husband, Frank Tichenor died about 30 years ago. Left children, Alney, R. C. (Squire), Willie, Worth & Everett Tichenor, Mrs. L. B. Loney of Owensboro, Alice Kerkendoll, Mrs. John Bell, Mrs. M. D. Ashby & Miss Mattie Tichenor of Nashville, TN. Buried Feb 7 Walton's Creek cemetery. [02-15-1917 "OM".]
- Tichenor, Maria

 04-19-1905 H2

 04-19-1905 H3

 04-14-1905 R5

 04-211905 R1

 Matanzas: Died of hemorrhage of lungs April 12 at home near here. Age 51. Left husband, S. W. Tichenor, & 4 children. Of 8 children her brother, L. W. Tichenor, & sister, Zelma Casebier, survive. Buried April 13 family cemetery. [04-13-1905 "OM": Left husband, 1 son & 3 daughters.]
- **Tichenor, Martha**08-31-1910 H8 08-26-1910 R1 Smallhous: Died at home near Calhoun. Widow of Wash Tichenor. Buried Aug 23 Aunt Nellie Davis graveyard near Equality. [08-25-1910 "OM".]
- Tichenor, Mary Ann
 05-28-1913 H5
 05-28-1913 H8
 Died of locked bowels
 May 23 at home near Equality. Over 65. Widow of J. L. Tichenor. Left sons, L. of Ceralvo, T. S.
 & Edward K. Tichenor of California, & daughters, Mrs. Charlie Fuhrer of Evansville, IN & Nellie
 T. Ashby of West Providence. Buried May 24 Aunt Nellie Davis burying ground.
- **Tichenor, Mary E. [''Miss'']** 06-22-1904 H2 10-07-1904 R1 Centertown: Buried June 17 at Walton's Creek. J. B. Tichenor administrator of estate.
- **Tichenor, Mrs. Alney** 03-11-1904 R1 Died of paralysis of heart March 9 at home at Centertown.
- **Tichenor, Mrs. Estill** 12-25-1918 H1 12-27-1918 R4 Died Nov 8. Born 25 Nov 1873. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. E. B. Tichenor. Married 12 Feb 1902, 2 children born. Left husband, little son & daughter, 1 brother & 1 sister.
- **Tichenor, Mrs. J. B.** 08-09-1911 H8 Centertown: Died Aug 4 at home near here. Buried Aug 5 Walton's Creek. [08-09-1911 "OM".]
- **Tichenor, Mrs. Millard (Baird)** 03-30-1910 H5 04-01-1910 R5 Died of pneumonia last week at home about 3 miles west of Hartford. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Sam Baird. Left husband & several children.
- **Tichenor, Oscar** 12-09-1903 H3 12-11-1903 R5 02-05-1904 R5 Died of typhoid fever Dec 7 at home of grandfather, J. D. Bell, near Matanzas. Son of M. F. Tichenor of Matanzas. Buried Dec 8 family burying ground. G. B. Likens administrator of estate. Also listed as "Alva". [12-12-1903 "OM": Buried West Point Baptist Church.]
- **Tichenor, Patmon**01-31-1912 H5 Misspelled as "Tatum". Died of pneumonia Jan 26 at home on Leitchfield Road 2 & 1/2 miles south of Owensboro. Age 67. Wife died at home Monday of last week. Left adopted daughter, Mrs. J. A. Wiggins of Daviess County, brothers, Peter Tichenor of Philpot & Jake Tichenor of Habit & sister, Mrs. Mary Hazelrigg of Beaver Dam. [01-24, 01-25, 01-27 & 01-28-1912 "OM": Spelled as Tapman.]
- **Tichenor, Perry B.** 04-05-1911 H6 03-31-1911 R1 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid March 29 at J. B. Griffin mill on Oglesby Avenue in Owensboro. Born & reared near Point Pleasant in Ohio County. Brother of L. T. Tichenor of Owensboro & uncle of Miss Pearl Tichenor of Bevier in Muhlenberg County. Buried March 30 Macedonia. [03-30 & 03-31-1911 "OM".]

- Tichenor, s/o S. J. 04-12-1905 H3 04-14-1905 R5 Newborn son of Mr. & Mrs. S. J. Tichenor died of spasms April 9 at home at McHenry. Buried April 10 West Providence cemetery. See also 09-22-1911 R15B S. J. Tichenor conducted general store in McHenry since 1891.
- **Tichenor, Susie** 07-25-1900 H3 08-15-1900 H4 "Sudie". Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Alvis B. Tichenor of Point Pleasant died of paralysis July 19. Age 4. Buried July 20 family burying ground.
- **Tichenor, Tobe** 12-06-1901 R2 Smallhous: Died at hospital in Evansville, IN from injuries suffered about 11 months ago in fall at locks at Rumsey, KY. Age 26. Buried Nov 25 Aunt Nellie's graveyard near Equality.
- **Tichenor, W. M.** 08-07-1912 H7 Died July 15. Born 14 Nov 1842. Member of West Point Baptist Church over 50 years. Married Miss Zerac Hocker, 11 Nov 1869, 3 sons & 1 daughter born, 2 died infancy. Left wife, & sons, Cyrus & Bernie.
- Tichenor, Will Berry

 02-25-1903 H3

 03-11-1903 H4

 04-22-1903 H3

 02-27-1903 R3

 04-17-1903 R3

 Died of heart disease Feb 21 at home just above Hartford. Born 21

 April 1841. Left wife, 3 sons, including L. B. Tichenor, & 3 daughters, including Mrs. E. C. Baird of Beda. Temporarily buried on his farm due to weather. On May 2 re-interred at Woodward's Valley Church cemetery. B. F. Tichenor administrator of estate. [05-06-1903 "OM".]
- **Tichenor, William Riley** 05-18-1910 H8 05-20-1910 R8 Smallhous: "Bill". Died May 10. Buried May 11 Equality burying ground. [05-20-1910 "OM": Left wife & several children.]
- **Tichenor, Willie May** 12-06-1918 R5 12-06-1918 R8 Child of Mrs. Buck Tichenor of McHenry died of influenza. Age 12. Buried Dec 2 beside father at Central Grove cemetery.
- Tichenor, Zelmar D. 02-24-1909 H4 03-24-1909 H4 02-26-1909 R5 04-02-1909 R2 Died Feb 1 at home at McHenry. Born 21 Oct 1847. Married E. B. Tichenor on 5 Sep 1869, 4 children born, oldest, Vida, died in childhood. Left husband, son, S. J. Tichenor, & daughters, Mrs. Estelle Tichenor & Mrs. N. P. Brown, all of McHenry. Buried family burying ground 2 miles west of McHenry.
- **Tierney, T. J.** 05-24-1905 H2 05-26-1905 R1 One of 7 killed in train wreck May 18 near McHenry. "Doc". Also listed as Turney. I. C. Railroad conductor. Lived Louisville. [05-19, 05-20 & 05-21-1905 "OM".]
- **Tigg, Bell** 03-28-1900 H3 Died March 10 at home near White Plains. Left husband, Rufus Tigg, & 4 children.
- **Tilford, Edna** 07-16-1909 R5 Died June 22. Left husband, E. J. Tilford, & 2 sons. See also 11-21-1917 H3 E. J. Tilford operated grocery in Beaver Dam past 23 years.
- **Tilford, Emmett** 11-05-1919 H4 Died Oct 8 at home of Joe Stewart in Horse Branch. Age 39. Nephew of late Dr. Jerry Tilford.
- Tilford, George 12-07-1910 H5 Ceralvo: Died Nov 28 at home at Rockport. Buried Nov 29 Warden burying ground. [12-04-1910 "OM": George W. Tilford died of Bright's disease. Age 69. Rockport police chief. Soldier in Civil War.]
- Tilford, J. S. 12-05-1906 H3 12-07-1906 R1 Lived Rockport. Will recorded Ohio County. Left estate to wife, Lidie, & if she remarries to go to 4 younger children. W. M. & Alfred Tilford made executors of estate.
- Tilford, Jesse Conley 03-20-1901 H3 03-27-1901 H2 03-15-1901 R3 04-05-1901 R3 Died of spinal trouble March 14 at home in Fordsville. Age 14. So of Col. J. J. & M. C. Tilford. Buried March 15 Fordsville. [03-15-1901 "OM".]
- **Tilford, Mabel Odom** 07-08-1914 H7 Morgantown: Committed suicide by taking poison July 4. Age 16. Married to Frank Tilford 3 months. [07-07-1914 "OM".]
- **Tilford, Mrs. Tom** 03-22-1907 R4 Rockport: Died March 12.
- Tilford, W. G. 01-13-1904 H3 01-08-1904 R5 12-05-1906 H3 12-07-1906 R1 Died Jan 6 at home in Cromwell. About 80. Buried Jan 7 Green River cemetery. Left wife, Cornelia, & several children. E. Albert Tilford executor of estate. See also 01-06-1904 H3 [01-09 & 01-14-1904 "OM".]

- Tinker, Tom 02-17-1915 H2 02-12-1915 R5 Lynched by mob Feb 9 at Mayfield. Shot & killed constable Richard Tart on Feb 8, while resisting arrest for housebreaking. Left mother. Buried Feb 10 Graves County Poor Farm. [02-10 & 02-11-1915 "OM".]
- Tinsley, Almond 06-02-1915 H5 06-02-1915 H6 05-28-1915 R5 06-18-1915 R1 06-18-1915 R5 Died of appendicitis May 25 at home of father, O. R. Tinsley, in Washington neighborhood. Age 19. Buried May 27 Alexander. [06-04-1915 "OM".]
- **Tinsley, Arbe**11-25-1908 H1 11-27-1908 R8 12-04-1908 R5 McHenry:
 Died Nov 18 at home here. Age 44 years & 7 months. Married 24 years. Left husband, George Tinsley, 3 children and several brothers & sisters. Buried Walton's Creek.
- **Tinsley, d/o Elmore** 06-06-1900 H3 Boy & girl born May 30 in No Creek neighborhood. Girl died soon after birth.
- Tinsley, Hettie (Westbrooks)

 11-07-1900 H3 11-09-1900 R3 Died of cancer of stomach Nov 4 near Beda. Left husband, O. R. Tinsley, 4 children, & parents, Mr. & Mrs. John Westbrooks of near Bowling Green. Buried Nov 5 Alexander burying ground. [11-08 & 11-11-1900 "OM".]
- Tinsley, John

 08-05-1903 H2 Alias Lee Brown or Robert Lee. Died of pneumonia at Jeffersonville, IN prison, where he was for shooting & killing policeman Louis Massey in Evansville, IN. Real name was John Tinsley & when a boy had lived near Hartford.

 (Black) [07-07, 07-08, 07-09, 08-01, 08-02 & 08-13-1903 "OM": Died July 31. Murder of Massey on July 3 precipitated race riot in which 10 people were killed in Evansville.]
- Tinsley, M. L. 07-04-1917 H1 "Pete". Died of complication of diseases July 1 in Rockport. About 65. Wife died several years ago. Left son, Will, & daughters, Helen Barnes, Nannie Landrum & Lillie Garrett. Buried Rockport cemetery. [07-06-1917 "OM".]
- **Tinsley, Miriam (Shaver)**08-27-1902 H4 08-08-1902 R3 Died Aug 5. Born 24 Nov 1848. Lived Beda. Married Joshua Tinsley 16 March 1869. Survived by husband, 8 children & 5 grandchildren. Buried Mt. Hermon. See also 08-25-1909 H8 68th birthday dinner for Joshua Tinsley.
- **Tinsley, s/o Henry** 12-04-1903 R5 Son of Henry Tinsley of about 3 miles north of Hartford died of accidental gunshot while hunting Dec 1. Age 13. (Black)
- **Tinsley, W. G.** 12-06-1912 R5 In Ohio County Celestine Tinsley executrix of estate.
- Tinsley, Woodbury

 05-22-1907 H1

 05-29-1907 H6

 08-07-1907 H2

 05-17-1907 R1

 "Wood". Died of stomach trouble May 16 at home in Hartford. Union captain in Civil War, Co. D, 26th KY Cavalry. Term as Hartford postmaster recently expired. Left wife, Matilda Barnett Tinsley, sister of Col. C. M. Barnett, & children, Elmer of Hartford, O. R. of Beda, W. S. Tinsley of Hartford, & Mrs. S. E. (Myrtle) Bennett. Buried May 17 Alexander burying ground. [05-17-1907 "OM": Served 8 years as Hartford postmaster.]
- Todd, Charles H. ["Dr."] 11-15-1916 H5 Died of heart disease Nov 12 in Owensboro. Born Virginia. Served Confederate Army in Civil War as surgeon. Late wife granddaughter of KY Governor Isaac Shelby. Left son, Stuart Todd of Cincinnati, OH & 2 daughters. [11-14-1916 "OM".]
- Todd, James Riley

 04-30-1902 H3

 05-07-1902 H2

 07-30-1902 H3

 04-25-1902 R3

 05-09-1902 R2

 05-09-1902 R3

 Shreve: Died of complication of diseases April 19 at home of son-in-law, Taylor Murphy. Age 74. Born 1829 Meade County. Adopted son of Col. William Todd. Married Delilah Porter, daughter of John Porter of Grayson County, in 1853; she died 1888. Three children born Mrs. Taylor (Mary, 'Mollie') Murphy, Mrs. C. H. (Susan) Walker deceased & Belle, who died early childhood. Married 2nd Mrs. Jane Shreve, widow of David Shreve of Breckinridge County. Buried April 20 family burying ground on his farm near Shreve.
- **Todd, Lucinda J.** 07-15-1908 H5 Died of flux July 8 at home near Shreve. Age 72. Buried July 9 old Shreve graveyard.
- **Todd, Robert** 12-15-1915 H1 Hit & killed Dec 11 by train in Stithton. Age 55. Mail courier. Left 2 children.
- **Toler, Gus** 12-16-1914 H8 Mayfield: Killed by train here Dec 14. Lived Paducah. [12-16-1914 "OM".]

- **Toll, d/o Richard** 02-06-1907 H4 McHenry: Infant died of brain fever Jan 29. Buried Jan 30 Fisher burying ground here.
- **Toll, R. P.**11-13-1907 H1
 11-13-1907 H5
 12-04-1907 H4
 12-181907 H3
 11-15-1907 R5
 12-06-1907 R4
 12-13-1907 R5
 Luzerne: Died of chronic indigestion Nov 8 at home in McHenry. Left wife. Buried Nov 10 McHenry.
- **Tomes, Mrs. G. W.** 07-24-1901 H3 07-26-1901 R3 Died of typhoid fever July 20 at home on Washington Street in Hartford. Left husband & 2 small children. Buried July 21 Sunnydale.
- **Tompkins, A. C.**O4-13-1904 H2 O4-08-1904 R5 Died of paralytic stroke April 5 at home in Owensboro.
 Alexander Campbell Tompkins.]
- **Tompkins, Carroll** 11-12-1902 H3 Bardstown: Killed when fell from wagon near Bloomfield. Age 16. Son of George Tompkins of Thixton in Bullitt County.
- **Tompkins, Garth** 03-23-1906 R3 Executed by hanging March 16 in lot at rear of jail in Madisonville. On 24 Dec 1902 he shot & killed James Brame. Born Hopkins County. Left wife, mother & brother. (Black) [03-17-1906 "OM".]
- **Toms, c/o Charlie** 11-06-1918 H8 Beaver Dam: Infant died of influenza last week at Taylor mines.
- Toms, Everett 10-04-1916 H8 Sulphur Springs: Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. J. Toms of near Concord died of kidney trouble Oct 2. Age 12. Buried Sunnydale.
- **Tong, William**11-23-1910 H4 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Lum Tong of Rome neighborhood in Daviess County died Nov 18 after accidentally drinking half pint of whiskey. Age 4. [11-19 & 11-20-1910 "OM".]
- **Tooley, George** 01-03-1919 R1 Centertown: Died of pneumonia Dec 26.
- **Tooley, Mrs. Allen** 07-30-1902 H3 Rockport: Committed suicide by shooting herself July 19 few miles west of here after killing 7-year-old daughter. Left husband & 2 daughters.
- **Torance, Elvis** 05-01-1903 R2 Loan Elm: Died of typhoid fever Saturday at home 1 mile north of Cromwell. Buried Monday Old Brick House burying ground.
- **Torian, Billy** 04-20-1910 H1 Died in McCracken County. Age 87. [04-16-1910 "OM".]
- **Totty, Mrs. E. M.** 08-30-1916 H8 Died of accidental poisoning Aug 25 at Hickman. About 23. Left husband.
- **Townes, G. W. ["Dr."]** 11-14-1906 H2 Greenville: Died here of creeping paralysis Nov 8. Age 72. Practiced medicine in Muhlenberg County 50 years. Served as Clerk of Muhlenberg County 4 years. [11-09-1906 "OM".]
- **Townsend, Arthur B.** 08-04-1915 H1 Dixon: Killed in auto accident about mile from his country store at Jonestand 6 miles from Dixon. Age 38.
- **Townsend, Richard W.** 10-09-1912 H5 Died Oct 4 at Cobden, IL. Age 25-8-19. Left wife & parents, William E. & Margaret E. Townsend.
- **Townsend, s/o Doc** 01-09-1903 R3 Died in Crane Pond neighborhood.
- Townsend, William Ely

 05-19-1915 H1

 06-02-1915 H6

 Died May 6 at home in Cobden, IL. Age 64-7-25. Born 11 Sep 1850 Hartford. Son of John C. Townsend. Moved to Cobden in 1882. Surveyor of Union County, IL since 1900. Married Margaret Elizabeth Sutton, daughter of I. C. Sutton, in 1875, 7 children born. John C. died 1888 at age of 13 & Richard W. died 4 Oct 1912 at Cobden at age of 25. Left wife & children, Frederick W. of Corpus Christi, TX, Russell E. of East St. Louis, Albert E. who lives with mother, Mrs. P. A. (Alice) Peterson of Browning, MT, Mrs. T. J. (Lucy C.) Morton of Evansville, IN. Buried May 7 Cobden cemetery.
- **Townsley, Callie** ["Miss"] 04-19-1911 H8 Eastview: Died of consumption April 13. Age 17. Buried Bell's Run cemetery. [04-15 & 04-27-1911 "OM": Lived near Pleasant Ridge. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Dock Townsley, 3 brothers & 3 sisters.]
- **Tracy, Adelia A.** 05-19-1915 H5 05-21-1915 R5 Died of heart failure May 16 at home of son, Ernest H. Tracy, in Louisville. Left 1 son. Buried May 17 beside husband, D. F. Tracy, & son at Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.
- **Tracy, D. F.** 07-06-1904 H3 08-10-1904 H2 07-08-1904 R5 08-12-1904 R1 Died July 5 at home in Louisville from effects of fall several weeks ago. Former

- resident Hartford, where buried Oakwood cemetery. Union soldier during Civil War. Mason. [07-07-1904 "OM".]
- Tracy, Hugh P. 03-12-1902 H3 05-14-1902 H3 03-14-1902 R2 03-14-1902 R3 05-16-1902 R3 Died Jan 28 near Lucan in Philippines, soldier with US Army there. Son of Daniel F. Tracy of Louisville, formerly of Hartford. Buried in May at Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [03-13 & 05-13-1902 "OM".]
- **Travis, c/o Newt**03-12-1913 H5 03-14-1913 R5 Five-week-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Newt Travis of 4 miles north of Hartford died of acute indigestion & pneumonia March 10.
- **Travis, Henry** 07-14-1909 H5 07-16-1909 R5 Died of infirmities of old age July 11 at home in Washington neighborhood. Left wife, 3 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Patterson cemetery. [07-16-1909 "OM".]
- **Travis, Ike**06-22-1906 R5 Died of kidney trouble June 20 at home 3 miles east of Hartford. Age 88. Buried June 21. See also 09-20-1911 H8 Ricketts: Henry Travis & mother left for Oregon last Friday.
- **Travis, Lorene** 11-01-1912 R5 Daughter of John Henry Travis of Washington neighborhood died Oct 30. Age 9. Buried Oct 31 Patterson graveyard.
- **Trogden, c/o Joe** 07-02-1902 H3 Beaver Dam: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Joe Trogden died last Wednesday and buried Thursday.
- **Trogden, Dellitha** 04-08-1910 R3 Died March 18. Age 68-9-18. Born 30 May 1842 Grainger County, TN. Married S. S. Trogden in 1860, 6 sons & 1 daughter born, 2 sons deceased. Buried March 19 Clear Run cemetery.
- **Trogden, Effie** 09-15-1915 H4 Clear Run: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Lune Trogden died Sep 9. Age 19.
- **Trogden, Samuel S.**01-03-1919 R1 Died of senility Dec 30 at home of son, L. L. Trogden, near Clear Run. Age 83. Civil War vet. Left children, Mrs. Sallie Bales of Evansville, IN, Philander of Owensboro, Louis of Buford, L. L. & C. W. Trogden of Clear Run.
- **Trogdon, Helen** 04-13-1904 H1 05-18-1904 H4 Clear Run: Only child of Mr. & Mrs. Charlie Trogdon of Taffy died March 31. Born 10 Aug 1900. Buried April 1 Clear Run cemetery.
- **Trout, Daniel** 09-05-1917 H8 Beaver Dam: Died Sep 1 near Cromwell. Age 77. Confederate soldier in Civil War from Missouri, where born. After war located near Cromwell, where married Miss Crotter Plummer. Left wife & 7 children. Buried family cemetery near his home.
- **Truman, c/o Ernest** 07-03-1901 H3 Shreve: Child of Mr. & Mrs. Ernest Truman died of flux June 28. Buried June 29 Fordsville.
- **Truman, Tank** 04-24-1912 H4 Barrett's Ferry: Died of stomach trouble April 21 at home near Huff's Creek Church. Left 7 children, 3 are married.
- **Trunnel, Thomas**10-16-1903 R2 Livermore: Died of tuberculosis Oct 8 in Paducah. Formerly of here. Mason. Buried Green Brier Cemetery near Utica. [10-11-1903 "OM": Age 38. Left wife & 3 children.]
- **Trusty, Mrs. Joseph** 07-31-1912 H1 Killed July 26 in buggy runaway at Henderson. About 30. Lived Daviess County. Left husband.
- Tucker, Charles

 07-23-1913 H1

 07-18-1913 R4

 09-05-1913 R1

 04-151914 H1

 Deputy Sheriff of Casey County shot & killed at Liberty on 2 Aug 1886 by Richard
 "Dick" Allen. Allen, age 32, convicted of manslaughter & sentenced to 2 years in prison. Allen
 escaped in 1887 and for 15 years resided in Ohio County near Narrows, still has relatives in Ohio
 County, had 4 sons & 3 daughters, later went to New Madrid, MO, where arrested by Ohio County
 Sheriff in July 1913 and returned to Casey County. On 11 July 1914 Allen received pardon from
 KY Governor McCreary & returned home. [See also "OM" 07-17-1913 p1.]
- **Tucker, Claude** 10-29-1902 H3 Isaac Davis indicted in Breckinridge County for his murder. [09-21, 09-23 & 10-28-1902 "OM": Shot & killed at Custer by Isaac Davis. Son of Rodus Tucker.]
- **Tucker, d/o Calvin**06-12-1901 H3 Drowned June 7 when fell into tub of water.

 Age 16 months. Lived 4 miles east of Beech Grove. [06-08-1901 "OM".]

- Tucker, Jesse 02-28-1906 H2 He & son, Clarence Tucker, died of pneumonia same day. Lived Livia. He was 63 & son 17. [02-20, 03-01 & 03-06-1906 "OM": Jesse died Feb 19 & Clarence Feb 18.]
- **Tucker, John T.** 12-02-1908 H8 12-04-1908 R5 Sulphur Springs: Died of infirmities of old age Nov 29. Age 73. Lived Concord neighborhood. Left wife & 7 children. Buried Nov 31 Smith Grove graveyard.
- Tucker, Mastin 12-07-1910 H4 Died of cancer Nov 28 Beech Grove area. Left wife & children, Mrs. John Stratton, Mrs. John Corum, Mrs. Arthur Corum, Jim, Tom, Alex, Tobe, Dee, Orie, Leslie & Mary Tucker. Buried Beulah Church. [12-02-1910 "OM".]
- **Tucker, Mrs. Henry** 10-07-1908 H1 Maxwell: Died Sep 24. Left husband & 3 children. Buried Sep 25 New Bethel Church. [10-02 & 10-06-1908 "OM".]
- Tucker, Susan M. 11-30-1910 H5 01-04-1911 H7 01-18-1911 H6 02-09-1911 H2 01-06-1911 R4 Died of pneumonia Nov 28 at home of daughter, Mrs. Lessie Barnes, in Sulphur Springs neighborhood. Widow of John Tucker. Buried Nov 29 Concord cemetery.
- **Tuncle, Nathen** ["Rev."] 02-17-1911 R4 Rockport: Died here Feb 8. Buried colored burying ground at Echols. (Black) [Also spelled Tunsel]
- Tunstall, John

 02-28-1912 H5

 03-01-1912 R5

 Found dead Feb 25 near
 Panther Creek Bridge in Ohio County. Died of heart failure. Lived Dundee. [02-27-1912 "OM":
 Died near Deanefield. Age 52. Left wife & 2 brothers, including Thomas A. Tunstall of
 Owensboro.]
- Tunstill, Andrew 08-09-1916 H8 08-04-1916 R8 Hopewell: Drowned July 31 in Green River opposite Paradise 5 miles above Rockport, John Johnson, 13, also drowned while trying to rescue him. Age 8. (Black) [08-02-1916 "OM".]
- Turner, Earl 09-14-1910 H5 10-05-1910 H8 09-16-1910 R5 Died of typhoid fever Sep 11 at home near Heflin. Age 26. Left wife, Abbie, & 1 child. Buried Pleasant Hill Church. [09-13 & 09-15-1910 "OM".]
- **Turner, Ed** 05-29-1907 H1 Earlington: Died of injuries after falling from roof at Barnsley Coal Mine. (Black)
- Turner, Ellis 02-18-1903 H3 02-25-1903 H4 02-20-1903 R3 Died of heart disease Feb 12 at home near Buford. Born 4 April 1885. Son of Joe W. & Mattie Turner. Father died about 2 years ago. Left mother & 2 brothers. Buried Feb 13 Mt. Carmel cemetery.
- Turner, J. Virgil
 02-03-1904 H2
 01-15-1904 R5
 02-05-1904 R5
 Died of peritonitis at home near Livermore. Age 51. Uncle of Minnie Maddox of Beaver Dam. Left wife & 6 children. Funeral Pleasant Ridge on Jan 11. Will recorded Ohio County.
- Turner, Joseph W. 02-27-1901 H3 Died Feb 14 at home near Buford. Age 50. Left wife & 3 sons. Buried Feb 15 Mt. Carmel Church. See also 02-26-1892 R1 born 13 May 1851, son of George Turner, who moved from Adair County to Ohio County about 1840, parents had 9 children, only 3 living, sister Einnie lives Tennessee & brother, L. P., lives near Newville, father died 1861, eldest brother a Federal soldier died at Calhoun in 1862, married Mattie daughter of Barnett Hudson on 28 Dec 1876, had 4 children, Oscar, Homer, Ellis & a child is dead.
- **Turner, M. A.** 11-15-1918 R5 In Ohio County Roy Fulton administrator of estate.
- **Turner, Mrs. Clint** 06-13-1913 R5 Buried June 11 Mt. Carmel Church. [06-12-1913 "OM": Died June 10 Pleasant Ridge. Born same area. Age 34. Left husband.]
- Turner, Mrs. Louis

 04-06-1910 H4

 05-04-1910 H8

 Beaver Dam: Died April
 3 suddenly at home here. Youngest son, Samuel Turner, died about year & half ago in Colorado.

 Left husband, sons, Charles Turner of Hartford & Clint Turner of Newville. Buried New Bethel

 Church. [04-07-1910 "OM": Ruth Turner. Age 53. Also left sister, Ludy May, of Maxwell.]
- **Turner, Reuben** 12-19-1900 H3 12-14-1900 R4 Committed suicide by taking morphine Dec 11 at home of son-in-law, Buck Simpson, near Render. About 60. Left wife & 9 children. [12-20-1900 "OM".]
- **Turner, s/o William** 10-08-1909 R8 Render: Triplets, 2 girls & boy, born Oct 1. The boy was stillborn.
- Turner, Samuel E. 07-29-1908 H5 08-12-1908 H1 08-26-1908 H3 07-31-1908 R1 Died July 24 at Montrose, CO, where he went in Nov 1906 for his health. Age 26. Son of Mr. & Mrs. L. P. Turner of CO; brother of Charles P. Turner of Beaver Dam. A teacher.

- Buried July 29 at New Bethel Church in Ohio County near Maxwell. [06-26, 07-11 & 08-04-1908 "OM": Also left brother, Clinton Turner of Pleasant Ridge.]
- **Turner, Strother** 02-12-1913 H3 Central City: Miner fell down shaft & killed Feb 3 at Diamond Block mine near Drakesboro. Age 28. [02-05-1913 "OM".]
- **Turner, William ["Dr."]** 11-02-1910 H2 10-28-1910 R1 Died of apoplexy Oct 26 at Bowling Green. Postmaster there. Left wife & small son. [See also 10-27-1910 "OM".]
- Turnley, Agnes

 12-09-1914 H8 Beaver Dam: Died of pneumonia Dec 2.

 Age 84. Living with daughter, Mrs. Sep Williams, in Rob Roy neighborhood. Taken to Dyersburg, TN to be buried beside husband. [12-10-1914 "OM".]
- **Turnley, Charles** 02-23-1912 R3 Bald Knob: Died Feb 15 at Rob Roy. Taken to Tennessee for burial.
- Turns, Calvin

 11-24-1909 H5

 11-26-1909 R5

 Died of infirmities Nov 21

 at home of son-in-law, Richard Plummer, near Union schoolhouse about 8 miles south of

 Hartford. About 70. Left 2 sons & 2 daughters, 1 daughter in St. Louis, 1 son in Alabama & 1

 son in South America. Buried Turns cemetery near Cool Springs Church. [11-26-1909 "OM".]
- **Turns, Warren L.** 02-28-1900 H3 Died recently at home in Muhlenberg County. About 45. Former resident Ohio County. Left wife & 2 children.
- **Turpin, Redford** 08-27-1909 R1 Morgantown: Killed in explosion of gasoline boat about 10 miles up Green River from here. Deputy Circuit Court Clerk of Warren County.
- **Tuttle, B. F.**06-11-1902 H3 Died of Bright's disease June 9 at home in Daviess County near Philpot. Age 62. Survived by wife. [06-10-1902 "OM": J. Frank Tuttle.]
- **Tweddell, Carl Dodson** 07-28-1909 H5 07-30-1909 R5 Died July 5 at Rumsey. Age 3 months & 5 days. Memorial by grandmother.
- **Tweddell, Ernest R.** 11-02-1910 H7 11-04-1910 R1 Died of typhoid fever Nov 1 at home at Calhoun. Left wife, baby, mother, 2 brothers, R. L. of Calhoun & P. D. Tweddell of No Creek. Buried Nov 2 Calhoun. See also 08-18-1905 R5 married Miss Dora Dodson 14 Aug 1905 in Springfield, TN. [11-02-1910 "OM": Age 25.]
- Tweddell, John M.

 09-29-1909 H5 Died Sep 22 at home of daughter, Mrs. W.
 S. Chappell, in Louisville. Age 73. Wife died many years ago. Brother of late Richard Tweddell of Hartford. Left sons, Richard of Owensboro & James Tweddell of near Horton, daughters, Mrs. Chappell & Mrs. Blanch Collier of Louisville & sister, Mrs. B. M. Bennett of Beaver Dam.
 Buried Sep 25 Bethel Church near Horton. [09-30-1909 "OM".]
- **Tweddell, W. H.** 03-06-1907 H1 03-01-1907 R5 03-01-1907 R8 Died of grip Feb 20. Lived Palo. Buried Feb 21 Smith cemetery.
- **Tyler, Lucy** 04-05-1905 H2 Committed suicide in Washington County by taking carbolic acid. Left husband.
- **Tyro, c/o Emmett** 12-18-1907 H5 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Emmett Tyro died Dec 14. Buried Dec 15 family burying ground.
- **Tyro, George**05-05-1915 H5 04-30-1915 R5 Died April 28 at home of brother, Pendleton Tyro, on Main Street in Hartford. Age 55. Buried April 28 Milton Taylor burying ground. [05-07-1915 "OM".]
- **Tyro, Malinda**11-27-1901 H3
 11-22-1901 R3
 Died Nov 20 at home of son, Pendleton Tyro, just east of Hartford. About 75 or 80. From horse & cart supplied Hartford's citizens with vegetables many years. See also 11-21-1917 H2 R. P. Tyro coal merchant.
- **Ubanks**, s/o **J. E.** 01-08-1904 R1 Columbia: Drowned here in Green River Jan 5. Age 5. [01-06-1904 "OM".]
- Underwood, Rousseau 10-28-1903 H2 Hodgenville: Committed suicide by shooting himself Oct 23. Lived Buffalo vicinity in Larue County. Left wife & several children. [10-25-1903 "OM".]
- Unselt, Burnett 06-29-1917 R8 Paducah: Committed suicide by hanging at home of mother, Mrs. Ida Unselt, June 25. Age 26. [06-27-1917 "OM".]
- **Valentine, J. J.** 12-25-1901 H2 Died Dec 21 in California. President of Wells-Fargo Express Company. Born in Bowling Green, KY.
- Van Lahr, John 11-19-1913 H1 11-14-1913 R1 07-08-1914 H7 Shot & killed at Waitman in Hancock County by George Watson, town marshal of Lewisport. Age 50.

- Tenant on Watson's farm. Left wife & 10-year-old son. [11-13, 11-14, 11-15, 11-18, 11-21, 11-25-1913, 04-08, 04-09, 07-05 & 07-07-1914 "OM": Killed on Nov 12.]
- Van Meter, Charles J. ["Capt."] 01-15-1913 H6 Bowling Green: Died at home here of paralytic stroke. Age 86. Born Bowling Green. Steamboat man. One of founders of Green River Navigation Company. Former owner of Grayson Springs. The new Van Meter Hall at Western KY Normal School here named in his honor. [01-09-1913 "OM".]
- Van, Charles, Sr. 02-12-1908 H1 02-14-1908 R1 He & son, Charles, Jr. among 9 killed in mine explosion Feb 10 at Moody Coal Company at South Carrollton. (Black) [02-11 & 02-13-1908 "OM".]
- Vance, Dillard 08-11-1905 R5 Died Aug 7 at home of brother, Bob Vance, near Milton Taylor farm 3 miles east of Hartford. Buried Aug 8 Milton Taylor cemetery.
- Vance, Dora
 11-27-1918 H4 11-29-1918 R1 Sulphur Springs: Died of influenza & pneumonia Nov 22 at home of mother, Mrs. Charles Edwards, near Rosine. Wife of Raymond Vance. Buried Midkiff cemetery.
- Vance, Ella (Dabney) 05-29-1918 H4 05-31-1918 R5 Died of childbirth May 24.

 Age 20. Left husband, Wilbur Vance of Concord, parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. Dabney, 4 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Bethel Church.
- Vance, Mary

 10-14-1904 R8 Beda: Died of rheumatism Oct 8 at home of son-in-law, John Harper, near here. Buried Oct 9 Buck Creek. [10-14-1904 "OM": Age 65. Left son, Melvin Vance of Owensboro, daughters, Mrs. John Harper, Mrs. Harvey Acton, Alice Wells of Arkansas & Mrs. Americus Vance of Missouri.]
- Vance, R. C. 08-28-1918 H1 08-23-1918 R1 Committed suicide by shooting himself last week in Louisville. Age 69. Resident Simmons. Left wife. Buried Aug 22 Simmons. [08-22-1918 "OM": Secretary of United Mine Workers.]
- Vance, Rena ["Miss"] 05-02-1906 H3 05-16-1906 H4 05-04-1906 R5 Died of lung trouble April 29 at home of brother, Bob Vance. Age 19. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Tom Vance, who along with brother are deceased. Buried May 1 Milton Taylor cemetery.
- Vanhoy, Jacob C.

 11-19-1915 R1 Drowned in Ohio River in Jefferson County.

 Age 32. Lived Adair County. Married Miss Lucile Elder this past Sep 22, daughter of J. J. Elder of St. Mary's in Marion County. Left wife, parents, brothers, Rev. J. P. Vanhoy of Dundee & Shelby Vanhoy of Shelbyville.
- **Vanlandingham, Oliver** 02-23-1916 H8 Hopewell: Died of hemorrhage Feb 19. Lived near Paradise. Left 5 brothers & 1 sister, all are single.
- Vanmeter, James Thomas 12-06-1901 R3 Died 29 Jan 1901 near Paradise. Age 17. Born 30 April 1882. Lived Grayson County, Survived by parents, John D. & Mary F. Vanmeter, 1 brother & 6 sisters.
- **Vanmeter, Mrs. John D.** 04-06-1910 H1 Hopewell: Died March 31 Pond Run area. Born 22 Feb 1852. Buried April 2 Pond Run graveyard.
- **Vanover, William** 09-10-1913 H4 Died of tuberculosis at home in Owensboro Aug 29. Age 70. Stepfather of R. L. Tweddell of Calhoun. Buried family graveyard at Mt. Zion.
- Vaughn, c/o David

 09-25-1903 R2 Rockport: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. David

 Vaughn of near Echols died Sep 20. Buried same day Pond Run Church graveyard.
- Vaughn, c/o Edgar

 Vaughn died Jan 7.

 O1-14-1914 H2 Beaver Dam: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Edgar

 Vaughn died Jan 7.
- Vaughn, Edward

 11-30-1910 H1 12-02-1910 R2 One of 11 miners killed
 Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. Unmarried. Lived Clay. Left
 parents. [11-26 & 11-27-1910 "OM".]
- **Vaughn, Mrs. Henry** 09-29-1909 H4 Providence: Committed suicide by shooting herself. Left husband & little son. [09-26-1909 "OM": Killed herself Sep 24.]
- Vaught, J. S. 08-07-1907 H5 08-09-1907 R1 09-06-1907 R4 03-18-1908 H7 12-16-1908 H3 03-17-1909 H3 Died Aug 2 Ohio County Almshouse, where he has been inmate for several weeks. Age 80. Formerly operated stage line between Hartford & Beaver Dam. Served as county magistrate. Buried Aug 3 Oakwood. G. B. Likens administrator of estate. See also 10-19-1904 H3, 10-21-1904 R1 born 1 May 1829 Muhlenberg County, 12-14-1906 R1 in business at Hartford almost 50 years, & 06-26-1907 H6.

- **Vaught, Mrs. David** 09-15-1905 R5 Died Sep 8 at home at Graham in Muhlenberg County. Buried Sep 9 Pond Run cemetery in Ohio County.
- Vaught, Rebecca 08-27-1913 H5 Died Aug 23 at home of niece, Mrs. O. M. Shultz, in Livermore. Age 78. Former resident Hartford. Niece, Ruth (Coombs) Likens, died week ago. [08-29-1913 "OM": Buried Oak Hill cemetery at Livermore.]
- Veller, James A. 11-23-1910 H4 11-23-1910 H8 11-25-1910 R8 Beaver Dam: Died of dropsy Nov 16. Lived Taylor Mines. Born 1832 France, came to US as young man. Worked for I. C. Railroad. Left wife & 9 children. Buried Nov 17 Beaver Dam cemetery.
- Veller, John F.

 05-07-1913 H5

 05-14-1913 H1

 05-09-1913 R1

 06-06-1913 R5

 10-10-1913 R4

 One of 5 killed May 6 by Black damp (poisonous fumes) at Taylor Mines. Foreman of Taylor Coal Company. Mason. Left wife & 5 sons. Buried Sunnyside cemetery in Beaver Dam. [05-07-1913 "OM".]
- **Venable, Beatrice** 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District. (Black)
- **Venable, Emma** 03-26-1913 H4 Rockport: Drowned March 21 in spring at home at Echols. Young girl.
- **Vernon, Dorothy May** 03-31-1909 H1 03-12-1909 R8 04-09-1909 R2 Echols: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Willie Vernon of here died. Age 5. Left parents & sister.
- **Vertrees, J. S.** 06-18-1909 R5 In Ohio County land of estate sold.
- **Vertres, Miles** 11-06-1903 R1 Died suddenly Oct 26 Calhoun. Civil War Union soldier. Town trustee of Calhoun. Left wife & 3 children. [10-27-1903 "OM".]
- Vick, Belle [''Miss''] 05-21-1913 H1 Died of stomach trouble at home in Central City. Mother died 5 years ago. Left father, John M. Vick, brothers, Fred, John & Robert Vick, & sisters, Miss Eula Vick & Mrs. J. L. Jenkins. Buried May 15 Fairmount cemetery. [05-16-1913 "OM".]
- Vick, Forest 08-31-1906 R1 Son of C. M. Vick of Owensboro drowned Aug 27 in Pond River 2 & 1/2 miles from Sacramento. Age 17. [08-28-1906 "OM".]
- Vick, Mrs. Alec 01-31-1919 R5 Died of influenza Jan 29 at Hartford. Husband & 8 children are ill of same. (Black)
- Vick, s/o Steve 10-29-1913 H5 Died of diphtheria Oct 21 Rockport. Age 7. Only child of Mr. & Mrs. Steve Vick. [11-01-1913 "OM".]
- Vickers, Elizabeth 12-28-1904 H3 Died of asthma Dec 22 at home in Sacramento. Widow of John R. Vickers. Mother of J. F. Vickers of Hartford. [12-28 & 12-29-1904 "OM": Left 8 children.]
- Vincent, J. Marion 01-03-1912 H5 01-12-1912 R1 Died of bronchial & heart trouble Jan 1 at home near Rockport. Age 45. Left wife & child, Ray, who is student at High View School. Buried Jan 2 West Providence Baptist Church. [01-04-1912 "OM".]
- Vincent, Mrs. J. Marion (Ross) 04-27-1904 H2 04-27-1904 H3 04-29-1904 R5 Rockport:
 Died of consumption April 22 at home near here. Sister of Claudie Ross of Rockport. Left husband & little baby. Buried April 23 West Providence cemetery.
- Vineyard, Wardie 05-15-1918 H1 Mt. Pleasant: Died shortly after returning from military. Buried Mt. Pleasant cemetery. See also 06-21-1916 H1 Columbus W. Vineyard member of Co. H, 3rd KY Infantry, KY National Guard.
- Violet, John 02-28-1912 H1 Shot & killed Feb 24 at Milburn by Willard Richardson.
- **Vittito, Sylvester** 11-21-1900 H2 Shot & killed in saloon at Elizabethtown by Richard Wilson. Resident Larue County.
- **Voight, Herbert** 08-16-1911 H6 Killed Aug 9 by foul air while trying to rescue friend from well at Joppa, IL. Age 26. Son of Capt. Emery Voight. Buried Paducah.
- Voils, c/o Levy 04-03-1901 H2 Schroader Schoolhouse, April 1: Little child of Mr. & Mrs. Levy Voils of here died last Monday. Buried Tuesday Schroader graveyard here.
- Vollman, Chris

 09-14-1910 H8

 09-21-1910 H1

 Drowned in Ohio River
 Sep 9 near Owensboro when boat struck by passenger vessel, Inquirer. Age 24. He & brother,
 John, were fishing near Glenmore Distillery. Son of Nick Vollman. [09-10, 09-11, 09-16 & 0917-1910 "OM".]

- **Voyles, L. H.** ["**Rev.**"] 09-04-1912 H1 Fordsville: Died of consumption Aug 23. About 65. Baptist minister. Left wife & several children.
- Waddell, Ham 06-12-1918 H2 05-31-1918 R1 Died suddenly of heart trouble May 28. About 60. Lived Bennett's neighborhood 2 miles east of Hartford. Left wife & 2 children. Buried May 29 Oakwood cemetery.
- **Waddle, Harry** 11-14-1917 H8 Beaver Dam: Died in Louisville. Left wife & 3 children. Buried Nov 10 Beaver Dam.
- **Waddle, Johnny** 06-18-1913 H5 Died of infirmities June 16 at home of daughter in Morgantown. Over 80. Lived Beaver Dam, where buried June 17.
- Wade, Ed 06-05-1901 H3 06-07-1901 R3 Died of rheumatism June 1 at home near Adaburg. Buried June 2 Adaburg burying ground. [06-18-1901 "OM": Left wife, 5 children & father.]
- Wade, Emless
 09-09-1908 H1
 09-16-1908 H5
 09-23-1908 H5
 11-251908 H5
 09-11-1908 R8
 03-10-1909 H5
 05-19-1909 H2
 06-02-1909 H7
 06-23-1909 H8
 03-05-1909 R1
 03-12-1909 R3
 05-14-1909 R1
 05-28-1909 R1
 06-25-1909 R4
 05-041910 H3
 04-29-1910 R1
 10-30-1914 R1
 10-30-1914 R4
 Shot on Sep 4 by Roy Crowe while working in his tobacco field near Dundee. Died Sep 5. Age 30. Son of G. T. Wade. Crowe, age 18, father, Elijah Crowe, & brother, Murray, had accosted him & were all arrested. Elijah "Lige" Crowe sentenced to 17 years in prison, he & his son, Roy, on 13 May 1909 escaped from Hartford jail but recaptured several months later. [09-05, 11-15 & 11-22-1908, 02-28, 03-06, 04-03 & 05-14-1909 "OM: Left wife.]
- **Wade, Frank** 05-22-1907 H1 Died May 18 in I. C. Railroad hospital at Paducah from injuries received in fall. Lived Horse Branch. Left wife & 3 children.
- Wade, J. M. 09-05-1917 H4 12-19-1917 H5 09-07-1917 R5 09-28-1917 R1 Died of tuberculosis Sep 2 at home near Dukehurst. In his 50's. Lived about 1/2 mile west of Dukehurst. Left children, Chester, Alvey & Wayman Wade & Mrs. Will Hardin of Deanefield. Buried Sep 3 Deanefield burying ground. J. W. Carter administrator of estate. [09-06-1917 "OM".]
- Wade, James 12-22-1909 H3 Found Dec 17 frozen to death near poor farm in Vanderburgh County, IN. Old soldier. Left wife & daughter.
- Wade, James, Jr. 06-06-1906 H2 10-03-1906 H3 01-30-1907 H5 Olaton: Shot & killed May 29 in Larue County. Brother of Frank Wade. Father of here. Buried Mt. Pleasant cemetery. [05-30-1906 "OM": Shot by W. N. Nall.]
- Wade, Jordan 08-20-1913 H4 08-27-1913 H2 Hopewell: Died Aug 16 at home of son, Oscar, who lives on Rockport & McHenry Road. Born 10 July 1834 Butler County. Married twice. Father of 23 children, 15 survive. Buried Aug 17 Hopewell Church.
- Wade, Joshua 07-01-1908 H5 07-03-1908 R5 12-15-1909 H3 02-09-1910 H7 Died of old age June 28 at home at Adaburg. Age 87. Left 4 sons & 5 daughters. Buried June 29 family burying ground.
- Wade, Mrs. 06-09-1905 R4 Died May 30 near Render while visiting parents, Mr. & Mrs. G. W. Burton. Lived White Oak, IL. Left husband & 9 children. Buried Goshen cemetery.
- Wakeland, Ann 02-20-1907 H3 Central City: Died Feb 12 at home at Nelson. Age 80. Left 5 sons & 1 daughter. [02-14-1907 "OM".]
- Wakeland, Ben 07-25-1906 H3 Avalon, TX: Died after being kicked by mule. Son of John Wakeland of Waxahachie, TX formerly of KY.
- Wakeland, Charles

 06-04-1919 H4

 01-24-1919 R1

 05-30-1919 R1

 08-22-1919 R1

 Soldier died of disease at Camp Taylor in Jefferson County. Private. Resident Rockport. Also mistakenly listed as Wakefield. [10-16-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM": Charles W. Wakeland died of Spanish influenza 14 Oct 1918. Son of Maggie Wakeland. Lived Rockport.]
- Wakeland, Glennie May
 08-12-1908 H5
 08-26-1908 H4
 Little daughter of A. J. &
 L. M. Wakeland died July 26.
- Wakeland, Kendall C. 11-21-1917 H5 Son of A. J. & L. M. Wakeland died Nov 5. Age 3-5-13. Died Nov 5
- Wakeland, Mrs. Willie 12-20-1905 H6 Died in November. Age 96. Memorial.

- **Walden, Riley** 06-21-1911 H1 Struck & killed by lightning June 17 in Daviess County. Age 30. [06-18 & 06-20-1911 "OM".]
- Waldron, John 09-02-1914 H1 Died in 1890, Confederate soldier in Civil War. Widow, Elvina Waldron, of Marion County, AR is now 112, she has lived there 44 years & was born Ohio County; mother of 16 children, 11 living, the oldest a son is 83, has 723 descendants. Her brother, Elias Gregory is living Louisville.
- Walker, Amanda 08-28-1907 H5 09-04-1907 H5 08-30-1907 R1 Died of cancer Aug 27 at home in Hartford. Age 65. Married R. M. Walker on 5 Sep 1860. Left husband, 1 son, 2 daughters, mother, 2 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Aug 28 Oakwood cemetery.
- Walker, c/o Pack 01-19-1910 H7 Died of accidental gunshot Jan 12 in Pleasant Ridge area. One-year-old. Shot by cousin, Roy, 6-year-old son of John Dregsdon. [01-13-1910 "OM".]
- Walker, Catherine ["Mrs."] 12-30-1903 H2 Resident Madisonville committed suicide by shooting herself. [12-23 & 12-24-1903 "OM": Left husband, Will Walker, & children. (Black).]
- Walker, Charles S. 01-01-1913 H1 Died of heart failure Dec 25 at his office in Owensboro. Lawyer. [12-26 & 12-27-1912 "OM": Charles Sanders Walker.]
- Walker, Elias 06-13-1906 H3 Died June 11 at home in Breckinridge County 3 miles northeast of Shreve. Age 87. Brother of R. M. Walker of Hartford. Wife died about year ago. Father of Mrs. C. B. Felix of Olaton & late John R. Walker of Fordsville. Buried June 12 Pleasant Grove cemetery.
- Walker, John R. 05-14-1902 H3 05-09-1902 R3 05-16-1902 R3 06-06-1902 R3 Died May 8 at Norton Infirmary in Louisville where being treated for tuberculosis of bowels. Resident Fordsville, where buried. Mason. Left wife, Helen C. Walker. [05-10 & 07-17-1902 "OM": Uncle of Leslie Walker of St. Louis.]
- Walker, Lizzie ["Miss"] 12-09-1903 H3 12-30-1903 H2 12-02-1903 H3 1903 R5 01-06-1904 H2 02-17-1904 H3 Died of nervous trouble Nov 27 at hospital in Nashville, TN. Resident Hartford. Oldest daughter of late E. Dudley Walker & Elvira English. Noted poet, her poems published in several magazines, newspapers & in a little volume. Survived by brother, R. D. Walker of Hartford, & sisters, Mrs. A. J. Casey of Gallatin, TN, Mrs. John C. Thomas of Hartford & Mrs. J. E. Rowe of Owensboro. See also 02-02-1876 H3 - visit to uncle, H. W. English, & great-uncle, John English, of Hardin County, , 07-18-1877 H1, 06-05-1889 H1, 08-20-1890 H2, 01-07-1891 H2, 01-14-1891 H3, 02-11-1891 H2, 02-26-1892 R2, 03-04-1892 R1, 04-05-1893 H1, 05-17-1893 H3, 07-04-1894 H3 - picture published in "The Women of the Nineteenth Century", 07-06-1894 R3, 07-24-1895 H3, 12-30-1896 H3, 01-24-1896 R3, 05-14-1897 R2, 07-30-1897 R3 [11-28, 12-06-1903 & 01-07-1904 "OM": Charter member of local DAR chapter. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.]
- Walker, Mrs. Dave 10-14-1908 H8 11-25-1908 H1 10-09-1908 R1 Hickman: Buried Oct 9. Recently shot near here by Night Riders, gang of about 50. Husband & 2 children, baby & 5-year-old girl, also killed in attack, 3 other children may die. (Black)
- Walker, Richard M. 04-21-1909 H5 04-21-1909 H8 04-16-1909 R1 04-23-1909 R1 Died of pneumonia April 15 at home on Griffin Avenue in Hartford. Age 83. Born 1 Nov 1825 Nelson County. Son of Richard P. Walker & Sarah Basey of Meade County. Married Amanda Sullenger, daughter of Frank & Susan Sullenger, on 1 Sep 1860; 3 children born. Left children, Willie Walker & Miss Lula Walker of Lexington & Mrs. J. W. (Mattie) Carter of Hartford. Buried April 16 Oakwood cemetery beside wife, who died 27 Aug 1907. See also 10-19-1904 H3 & 10-21-1904 R1 [04-16 & 04-17-1909 "OM".]
- Walker, Sallie (Thomas)

 08-02-1916 H5

 08-02-1916 H8

 Died July 30 near Beaver
 Dam. Age 73. Born 21 May 1843. Daughter of William Thomas. Married 1863. Left husband,
 P. P. Walker, daughters, Mrs. James Taylor & Mrs. C. T. (Ella) Maddox, grandson, Clifford
 Maddox, & sisters, Mary Chapman of Simmons, Elizabeth Shultz of Narrows & Tella Render of
 Goshen area. Buried Beaver Dam Baptist Church. [08-04-1916 "OM".]
- Walker, Wesley
 10-27-1909 H5
 11-03-1909 H1
 10-29-1909 R5
 Died Oct
 26 in Evansville, IN of injuries suffered several days ago when Charlie Collins (age 18) struck him
 in head with hammer. Both former residents of Ohio County. (Black) See also 10-22-1909 R6
 [10-27 & 10-31-1909 "OM": Collins resident of Hartford.]

Wall, Henry 06-26-1903 R3 In Ohio County C. Smith administrator of

estate.

- Wall, Richard

 11-07-1900 H2 Drowned Nov 5 Ohio River at Owensboro.

 Age 19. Moved to Owensboro from Morganfield month ago. James D. Noe, 22, also drowned.

 [11-06-1900 "OM": Son of John H. Wall. Buried Morganfield.]
- Wallace, America Ann (Burdett) 01-22-1913 H6 02-12-1913 H7 01-24-1913 R4 Died Jan 11 at home of son-in-law, G. Davis Royal, in Fordsville. Born 16 April 1854. Daughter of John T. & Harriet M. Burdett. Married J. T. Wallace, 12 June 1870, 12 children born, 2 died infancy. Left husband, 8 sons & 2 daughters, including Mrs. Hattie Royal, Mrs. Veola Cheek, John W. & Ira L. Wallace, 5 grandchildren, brother, Felix A. Burdett of 3 miles from Fordsville. Buried Jan 14 Aetnaville cemetery beside 2 little daughters, Rosa & Effie.
- Wallace, Benjamin Franklin

 10-18-1916 H5

 10-18-1916 H8

 11-08-1916 H8

 11-08-1916 H8

 10-25-1918 H5

 11-10-1916 R1

 Died of heart trouble Oct 14 Fordsville. Age 66-8-20. Born 24 Feb 1850 Daviess County. Married Sarah E. Roach, 16 Sep 1869, 4 boys & 6 girls born, 2 boys & 2 girls deceased. Wife died 24 Oct 1892. Married 2nd Mrs. Matilda A. Westerfield, died 28 May 1909. Left children, Mrs. J. R. White of Owensboro, W. C. Wallace of Caneyville, Ed F. Wallace of Leitchfield, Mrs. J. B. Westerfield & Miss Lula Wallace of Fordsville & Mrs. A. B. Fortner of Louisville, brother, J. Thomas Wallace of near Hartford & sisters, Mrs. I. N. Lanham of near Fordsville & Mrs. Marion Craig of Eldorado, IL. Buried beside 1st wife in Wallace (Roach) cemetery 3 miles southwest of Fordsville. Will recorded Ohio County & daughter, Louisa Wallace, executrix of estate. [10-19-1916 "OM".]
- Wallace, Bert 08-13-1915 R4 Hickman: Shot & killed in fight with Oscar Allison Aug 7. Killed Oscar Diggs 5 years ago. [12-14-1910 "OM": Shot to death Oscar Diggs Dec 13 at Hickman.]
- Wallace, C. J. ["Rev."] 05-18-1904 H2 05-18-1904 H3 06-10-1904 R4 Select: Died from locked bowels May 9 at home at Baizetown. Buried May 10 family burying ground near Fordsville. Rachael F. Wallace administratrix of estate. See also 11-19-1902 H2 ordained at New Zion Church 15 Nov 1902. [05-12 & 05-19-1904 "OM": Baptist minister. Left wife, several children & brothers, B. Frank of Fordsville & J. Thomas Wallace of Hartford. Buried McCarty cemetery near Fordsville.]
- **Wallace, C. P.** 08-08-1917 H1 One of 31 killed Aug 4 in mine explosion at Clay. Brother, L. D. Wallace, also killed.
- Wallace, Charlotte J. 02-13-1901 H4 02-08-1901 R2 02-08-101 R3 Died of catarrhal pneumonia Feb 2 at home near Beda. Left husband, Samuel Wallace, & 2 children. Buried Feb 3 Barnard graveyard.
- Wallace, Delilah A. (Woodward) 02-17-1904 H3 02-12-1904 R1 02-19-1904 R8 03-25-1904 R7 Died Feb 10 at home near No Creek. Born 14 Aug 1834. Married John F. Wallace on 15 Aug 1854; 5 sons & 5 daughters born, 2 died infancy. Survived by husband & 6 children, including Shelby Wallace. Buried Feb 11 Carson cemetery. [02-13-1904 "OM": Died of consumption.]
- Wallace, Edith May (Snuedeker) 08-22-1919 R1 Died July 12 at Sour Lake, Texas. Born 20 May 1883 Republic County, KS. Married Leonard Wallace, 23 May 1913, at Manila, Philippine Islands. Former resident of Rosine. Left husband & parents, Mr. & Mrs. Clark Snuedeker. Buried Fairmount cemetery in Denver, CO.
- Wallace, Herbert Leslie

 02-12-1913 H7 Killed by train Jan 8 sixteen miles from home in Los Angeles, CA. Born 1 Dec 1889. Youngest son of B. F. Wallace. Married Miss Cora Corder of Louisville on 25 Nov 1909. Brakeman for I. C. Railroad. Moved to California in 1910. Left wife, 17-month-old daughter, father, 2 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried Jan 17 Fordsville cemetery. [01-15-1913 "OM".]
- Wallace, John Frank

 04-20-1906 R4

 04-27-1906 R1

 Died April 19 at home in No Creek neighborhood. Age 71. Born 20 Oct 1834 Ohio County. Married Delilah A. Woodward, 12 Aug 1854, 10 children born, she died 10 Feb 1904. Left 6 children, several grandchildren & 2 sisters. Buried April 20 Carson burying ground. See also 04-11-1906 H5
- **Wallace, Joseph T.** 02-27-1907 H5 02-22-1907 R5 Died of stomach trouble Feb 19 at home at Beda. Age 58. [02-22 & 02-23-1907 "OM".]

- **Wallace, Mrs.** 08-02-1905 H2 Olaton: Died July 30. Lived Pattieville area. About 90. Sister of Mrs. T. J. Barrett of near Barrett's Ferry.
- Wallace, Mrs. Shelby
 09-14-1904 H3
 09-16-1904 R1
 09-16-1904 R4
 Died Sep
 11 at home in No Creek area. Left husband & several children. [09-15 & 09-16-1904 "OM":
 Lillie Wallace, wife of S. F. Wallace. Buried Carson cemetery.]
- Wallace, Nola
 03-16-1904 H1 04-13-1904 H1 03-25-1904 R8 Died at home at Fordsville March 5. Age 5-4-1. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Ed Wallace, brother & sister.

 [03-11-1904 "OM": Died of scarlet fever.]
- Wallace, Oran C. 11-22-1918 R5 11-22-1918 R8 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Curney H. Wallace of Mt. Hermon died Nov 17. Buried Nov 18 Mt. Hermon.
- Wallace, Rebecca

 04-24-1907 H5

 04-26-1907 R1

 06-14-1907 R5

 Died April

 21 at home of son, Emmett Wallace, at Spring Lick in Grayson County. Age 69. Lived 2 miles
 south of Rosine. Married Samuel Wallace in Aug 1857, he died 19 Jan 1907. Eight children born,
 6 survive Harden C., Frank & Emmett Wallace, Mrs. John Torrence, Mrs. N. Oldham & Miss
 Lena Wallace. Buried near old home April 22 in Mt. Pleasant cemetery beside husband. [04-271907 "OM".]
- Wallace, Tula 07-17-1901 H3 07-19-1901 R3 Died July 13 after taking carbolic acid. Left husband, Hardin Wallace, of Prentiss & 6 small children. Buried July 14 Mt. Pleasant burying ground near Rosine. [07-20-1901 "OM".]
- **Wallace, Verdie** [''Miss''] 04-05-1901 R3 Died of typhoid-pneumonia March 29. Daughter of William Wallace. Buried March 30 Green River cemetery.
- Wallace, William A. 09-25-1912 H4 Leitchfield: Died here Sep 23. Age 70. Postmaster there. Union soldier in Civil War. Served as Grayson County sheriff, 1893-97. See also 08-05-1885 H3 born Ohio County.
- Waller, Cora [''Miss''] 09-12-1900 H2 06-26-1901 H3 12-04-1901 H2 Died Sep 9 during abortion operation at Sturgis performed by Dr. W. E. Clark. Resident Morganfield. Sweetheart, Thomas Holt, who had accompanied her there shot himself to death over her body shortly after her death. Dr. Clark had to be taken to Henderson for safe keeping; in his first trial given sentence of 10 years but in 2nd found not guilty. [09-11-1900 "OM": Age 25. Daughter of Mrs. Gibson Waller.]
- Waller, Mrs. John T. (Glenn) 05-03-1905 H2 Died of consumption. Daughter of Prof. J. J. Glenn, editor of "Glenn's Graphic" at Madisonville. [04-29-1905 "OM": Died April 27 at Madisonville.]
- Wallingford, W. D. 04-13-1910 H8 Grocery man of Marion died of heart disease. [04-10-1910 "OM".]
- Walters, Fred 04-21-1909 H8 Died 6 years ago at Cloverport. Left estate of \$40,000. One of heirs, Charles Saver, nephew, located at Evansville, IN. Uncle of Mrs. E. H. Briedenbach of Owensboro.
- Walters, J. Q. 06-28-1905 H2 He & J. W. Spink killed in gun battle June 24 at Fulton. Sister wife of Spink. [06-27-1905 "OM".]
- Walthall, James L. 02-22-1911 H3 06-11-1924 H2 "Jim". Confederate soldier in Civil War, member of Co. C, 9th KY Regiment, formed at Hartford by Dr. J. E. Pendleton. Died in Atlanta hospital from injuries suffered in train wreck in Cumberland Mountains in May 1863 while his company was being transferred to Jackson, Mississippi.
- Walton, Jack 03-05-1902 H2 Carpenter accidentally knocked from scaffold & killed March 3 at Greenville.
- Waltrip, Eliza Jane 09-28-1910 H1 Died at home in Daviess County last week. Age 93, Left several sons in southwest. [09-22-1910 "OM": Died Sep 17.]
- Waltrip, William

 11-14-1900 H3 Fatally injured when fell against saw near
 Beech Grove in McLean County. [11-17-1900 "OM": Killed Nov 11. Age 28. Survived by
 wife, parents, Mr. & Mrs. L. D. Waltrip, father-in-law & mother-in-law, Mr. & Mrs. Swain.]
- Ward, A. K. 07-09-1902 H3 07-11-1902 R2 07-11-1902 R3 Died of dropsy July 7 at home on Hathaway Street in Owensboro. Son of late Fletcher Ward. Left wife & 2 small children. Brother of Mrs. Mary Newcomb. Buried July 8 Beulah burying ground at Beda. [07-09-1902 "OM": Age 30.]

- Ward, Bryan 12-27-1916 H8 Smallhous: Died Dec 18 at home of parents in Fairbury, IL. Nephew of Mr. & Mrs. Henry Bennett of Smallhous.
- Ward, c/o Celestine 05-21-1913 H1 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Celestine Ward of near Whitesville died May 17 in house fire. Buried May 17 Catholic cemetery at Whitesville.
- Ward, c/o Hezzie 02-14-1908 R5 No Creek: Baby of Mr. & Mrs. Hezzie Ward died Feb 5.
- Ward, Charlotte 02-08-1918 R3 Inmate of Ohio County Poor Farm died Feb 5. About 50. Former resident Beda neighborhood.
- Ward, Clarence M. 11-01-1918 R1 Soldier died last week at Camp McClellan at Anniston, AL. Returned to home at Whitesville for burial. [10-23, 10-25, 10-26, 12-22-1918 & 06-01-1919 "OM": Died Oct 22.]
- Ward, Doc 04-27-1904 H3 04-29-1904 R5 Died April 25 at sanitarium in Louisville, where being treated for stomach trouble. Lived No Creek neighborhood. Buried near home.
- Ward, Elizabeth 03-04-1914 H8 Ralph: Died Feb 21 at home at Beech Valley. Left husband, Harve Ward, 4 sons, 7 daughters, several grandchildren & greatgrandchildren. Buried Antioch burying ground.
- Ward, Elton Elizabeth 07-31-1903 R3 Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Mannie Ward of No Creek area died July 25. Age 1-8-7. [07-29-1903 "OM": Buried Mt. Hermon Methodist Church.]
- Ward, James W. 03-10-1915 H1 03-05-1915 R1 Died of infirmities March 3 at home in No Creek neighborhood. Age 76. Spent life in same neighborhood. Left wife & several children. Buried March 4 Carson burying ground.
- Ward, Jasper 12-20-1905 H2 Central City: Killed by falling coal from tipple at Illinois Central yards Dec 15. Age 25 & single. Night yardman. Lived with sister. [12-16-1905 "OM".]
- Ward, John B. 07-14-1909 H5 07-16-1909 R5 Died of flux July 10. Age 75. Lived near No Creek Church. Left wife, 3 sons & 2 daughters. Buried July 11 Mt. Hermon.
- Ward, Laura 02-04-1910 R3 Whitesville: Died at home about 5 miles southwest of here.
- Ward, M. L. 02-08-1905 H3 02-10-1905 R1 "Mit". Drowned Feb 4 near Ceralvo while attempting to walk across Green River on ice. Lived 1/2 mile below Ceralvo. Lawyer & former County Attorney of Butler County. Brother of Ham Ward of Central City. Taken to Hazel Creek in Muhlenberg County for burial. [02-05-1905 "OM": Lytton Ward. Age 60. Wife died several years ago; had no children.]
- Ward, Maggie 07-05-1905 H3 07-07-1905 R8 Died of consumption July 1 at home at Taylor Mines. Wife of Mannie Ward. Buried July 2 Mt. Hermon Church cemetery.
- Ward, Mary 07-01-1908 H1 07-03-1908 R5 07-10-1908 R8 Died from childbirth June 28. Left husband, Ed C. Ward, of No Creek, & 4 children, including baby only few hours old. Buried June 29 Carson graveyard.
- Ward, Mary 11-13-1912 H5 11-08-1912 R5 Died Nov 7 at home in No Creek neighborhood. Left children, Mrs. V. M. Sanderfur, Mrs. Bud Tanner, Leslie, Warren & Robert Ward. Buried Nov 8 Mt. Hermon.
- Ward, Mary 11-24-1915 H5 11-26-1915 R5 Died of heart trouble Nov 22 at home in No Creek neighborhood. Age 72-1-9. Husband, James Ward, died last March. Buried Nov 23 family burying ground. [11-28-1915 "OM".]
- Ward, Minerva J. 02-17-1909 H1 02-19-1909 R5 02-26-1909 R3 Died of infirmities Feb 13. Age 74. Born 19 Feb 1834. Wife of William E. Ward. Lived Alexander neighborhood. Buried Beulah Church. [02-18 & 02-19-1909 "OM".]
- Ward, Pendleton 04-03-1918 H1 04-24-1918 H4 03-22-1918 R1 03-29-1918 R1 Died of pneumonia March 19 at home at No Creek. About 55. Left wife & 8 children. Buried March 20 Mt. Hermon cemetery. T. W. Miller administrator of estate.
- Ward, W. Harvy
 01-26-1916 H4
 01-26-1916 H5
 01-28-1916 R4
 05-121916 R5
 05-12-1916 R8
 07-21-1916 R7
 Died of grip Jan 22 near Sunnydale. Age 75. Born
 10 Nov 1840. Father of 4 boys & 9 girls. Buried Christian Church cemetery at Taylor old Fields.
 H. A. Midkiff administrator of estate. Owned farm near Beech Valley. [01-27-1916 "OM".]

- Ward, Wallace 05-11-1917 R8 Beda: Died in Baltimore, MD. Son of Len Ward formerly of Ohio County. Left wife. Buried Chicago, IL.
- Ward, William 02-21-1917 H5 02-23-1917 R5 Died Feb 18 at Glenville, IN. About 80. Buried Feb 20 Beda burying ground. [02-25-1917 "OM".]
- Warden, J. B. 03-12-1913 H8 In Ohio County estate was settled.
- Warden, Jacob C. 03-08-1911 H4 03-15-1911 H5 08-02-1911 H4 03-10-1911 R5 02-21-1912 H8 Died of infirmities March 4 at home near Centertown. Age 76. Never married. Left sister, Mrs. Jessie Shacklett & several nieces & nephews. Buried March 5 on old homestead where born. L. R. Goodall administrator of estate. [03-11-1911 "OM".]
- Warden, Kitty A. 05-08-1907 H1 05-08-1907 H8 Died of infirmities of old age May 2 at home near Echols. Widow of Barnett C. Warden. Left 5 children; 3 children deceased. Buried May 3 Pond Run Church.
- Warden, Minerva 01-29-1902 H2 02-26-1902 H2 Died Jan 19 at home in Ohio County about 3 miles from Ceralvo. Age 82. Born 18 Aug 1818. Left 3 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Jan 22 family burying ground on home place. [02-06-1902 "OM".]
- Warden, Shelby D. 06-28-1905 H3 08-09-1905 H3 06-30-1905 R4 05-23-1906 H2 Rockport: Died suddenly June 25 of heart failure near here. Lived near Echols. Survived by mother. Buried June 26 Pond Run Church cemetery. John B. Wilson administrator of estate. [06-27 & 06-29-1905 "OM": Uncle of Beatrice Maddox.]
- Warden, W. M. 01-03-1906 H3 02-02-1906 R1 Died 1 Sep 1905 at home in Pasco County, FL near Lacoochee. Born 3 Nov 1838 near Hartford. Moved to Florida in 1883. Married Abitha Brown, 16 Oct 1885, who survives.
- Ware, Claude 07-11-1917 H8 Eastview: Died of appendicitis in Owensboro. Buried July 6 Bell's Run cemetery. [07-07-1917 "OM": Died July 5.]
- Ware, Tom

 O2-13-1901 H3

 Lineman for Cumberland Telephone
 Company electrocuted Feb 8 at Owensboro. [02-09-1901 "OM": Age 23. Survived by mother:
 Sarah W. Ware; 1 brother; 3 sisters, including Ophelia Roark & Mrs. Henry Spencer. Buried
 Habit.]
- Warren, James 11-01-1911 H1 Shot & killed Oct 29 at Owensboro by Edward W. Salmon. Age 20. Brother, Ernest Warren, also wounded.
- Warren, Mrs. W. P. 12-02-1903 H2 12-04-1903 R5 She & Miss Morris died in fire Nov 28 at Central City. Age 26. Left husband & 2 children, Harry, age 5, & 6-week-old baby. Buried Nov 29 Brookport, IL her former home. [11-29-1903 "OM".]
- Warren, Stella 07-24-1908 R8 Died of flux July 16. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Finnis Warren, of Rob Roy. Buried July 17 Mt. Pleasant cemetery.
- Washington, Walter
 02-14-1913 R1 He, Henry & John Gordon shot & killed Feb
 8 by Allen Von Behren at wood working plant on Ohio Avenue in Evansville, IN. Age 24.
 (Black) [02-09-1913 "OM".]
- Waters, Clyde 06-19-1912 H1 Central City: Died of malarial fever at home at Powderly. Age 38. Postmaster & operated general store there. [06-13 & 06-14-1912 "OM": Left wife & several children.]
- **Waters, Jason** 02-24-1909 H5 02-26-1909 R4 Died of tuberculosis Feb 21 at home near Narrows. Born Indiana. Buried Narrows cemetery.
- Wathen, Chapeze 04-15-1903 H3 Died of typhoid fever April 10 at home, 170 South Frederica Street, in Owensboro. Lawyer & judge. Lived Owensboro 10 years. Left wife & 4 children. [04-11-1903 "OM".]
- Watkins, Emma [''Miss''] 09-07-1904 H1 09-14-1904 H2 07-01-1904 R1 09-02-1904 R4 06-21-1905 H2 06-28-1905 H1 06-28-1905 H3 07-12-1905 H2 06-23-1905 R1 Shot & killed in lover's triangle on June 26 at home of Will Warren on Cherry Street in Owensboro by sweetheart Robert Mathley. Cousin, James Gregson, also shot & died June 28. She was age 17, former resident Grayson County. Mathley met her in July 1903 shortly after death of his wife. Mathley convicted of murder & executed by hanging at Owensboro on 7 July 1905, only 2nd in history of county to receive death sentence, first in 54 years. [06-28 & 06-29-1904 "OM": Daughter of Gannoway Watkins. Taken to Grayson County for burial.]
- Watkins, John Jefferson 11-09-1910 H8 11-11-1910 R1 Died of gastritis Nov 5 at home at Sturgis. About 40. Born Union County. Never married. Served 5 years as County

- School Superintendent of Union County & in Senate of KY Legislature from 5th Judicial District, elected to latter position in 1902, 1908 & 1910. Mason. [11-16-1910 "OM".]
- Watkins, Thomas G. 02-07-1906 H2 Died last week at home in Hart County. Newspaper man. Served as president of KY Press Association.
- Watkins, William 04-24-1912 H1 Died of infirmities April 18. Age 78. Lived Philpot. Left wife & children, Richard Watkins of Pleasant Ridge, James Watkins of Philpot & Miss Cordia Watkins of Philpot. [04-20-1912 "OM".]
- **Watson, Boss** 04-09-1909 R4 Rosine: Brought here for burial. Killed in recent storm that hit Ohio County. (see p1 of same issue storm struck Fordsville area April 6)
- Watson, Henry 11-29-1912 R1 He & Carlisle Moss killed Nov 23 when buggy struck by train at Meek's Crossing near Paducah. Age 21. See also 11-24-1912 "OM".]
- Watson, Jeff 08-25-1909 H1 Henderson: Shot & killed Aug 21 at Three Mile House. Age 25. [08-22, 08-25, 08-29 & 09-12-1909 "OM": Shot by Henry Hall. Also listed as Jesse Watson.]
- Watts, Mrs. Wade H. 07-17-1901 H3 Mr. Watts recently lost wife & child.
- Watts, Will 02-22-1905 H2 Friedaland: Died Feb 18. Buried McCord graveyard.
- **Weatherford, c/o Allie M.** 09-02-1908 H4 08-28-1908 R8 Sunnydale: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Allie M. Weatherford died Aug 21. Taken to Hardinsburg for burial.
- Weatherford, Mrs. 06-20-1917 H8 Fordsville: Died at Owensboro. Buried Pleasant Grove Church near here. [06-23-1917 "OM": Martha J. Weatherford died June 22. Age 86. Left son, T. U. Weatherford, & daughters, Rodie Mason, Amanda Phillips, Agnes Porter, Margaret Boyle & Ruth Weatherford.]
- Weatherholt, Bernard 11-29-1907 R1 Cloverport: Accidentally shot & killed Nov 22 by Pat Hinton. Age 21. Son of John Weatherholt. [11-24-1907 "OM".]
- **Weatherholt, Jesse Holmes** 03-21-1917 H7 Died of complication of diseases March 12 at Cloverport. Age 72. Born 7 March 1845 Perry County, IN. Son of Hayden Weatherholt. [03-14-1917 "OM".]
- Weaver, Tom 05-20-1908 H1 Shot & killed March 23 in Trigg County by night riders. (Black) [04-10-1908 "OM".]
- Webb, Achilles

 09-06-1905 H3

 09-08-1905 R5

 Died Sep 1 Beda. Age 86.

 Buried Sep 2 family burying ground. [09-08 & 09-09-1905 "OM": Died at home of son, Robert Webb, in Heflin area. Age 86-11-25. Civil War Soldier. Buried Beulah Church at Beda.]
- Webb, Eliza ["Mrs."] 04-10-1918 H2 Will recorded Hancock County.
- Webb, Joe 01-15-1908 H5 Shot to death 12 miles below Hickman by John Hartley. Formerly lived Iowa. [01-12-1908 "OM".]
- **Webb, Milberry** 07-29-1903 H2 G. B. Likens administrator of estate.
- Webb, Mrs. Achilles 10-24-1902 R3 Resident Shinkle Chapel area died Oct 18.
- Webb, Palestine
 12-03-1919 H1
 12-03-1919 H8
 12-05-1919 R1
 12-05-1919 R5
 Died of pneumonia Nov 27 at home near Alexander three miles from Hartford. Age 70-3-20. Widow of T. A. Webb. Left children, L. Hayden Webb of Richton, MS, John Webb of Champaign, IL, Claude Webb of Akron, OH, Mrs. W. Henry Iler of Hazny, MT, Mabel Webb of Champaign, IL, Clara & Ethel Webb of Hopkinsville. Buried Beulah cemetery.
- Webb, Thomas E. 04-30-1902 H3 05-02-1902 R3 05-09-1902 R1 Died of cancer of stomach April 28 at home in Alexander neighborhood 3 miles south of Hartford. Age 54-7-21. Born 7 Sep 1847. Married Palestine Shown on 23 Dec 1875, 3 sons & 5 born, they & wife survive, as well as 1 grandchild. All of children, except Mrs. Henry Iler of Illinois present at death. Uncle of I. T. & Virgil Stevens of Daviess County. Buried April 29 Beulah Church at Beda. [05-03-1902 "OM".]
- Weber, Will 05-11-1910 H5 05-13-1910 R5 Died of stomach trouble last week at home in Owensboro. Traveling salesman. Left wife, a Miss Allen, who formerly lived Hartford, mother & brother. [05-03, 05-04 & 05-17-1910 "OM": Died May 2. Age 36. Married Jessie Allen, 1 Jan 1900 in Owensboro. Also left mother, Mary A. Weber & brother, Robert L. Weber. Buried Elmwood cemetery.]
- Wedding, Charles Lee 10-09-1918 H5 10-04-1918 R5 Died Sep 30 at home in Evansville, IN. Attorney. Born & reared near Sulphur Springs. Son of Mark Wedding. Moved

- to Rockport, IN about 1864 & to Evansville 1880. Cousin of Judge R. R. Wedding. Wife died few weeks ago. See also 01-16-1878 H2, 06-26-1878 H2 & 05-19-1880 H2 [10-02-1918 "OM": Age 60. Born Ohio County. Admitted to bar at age of 18, also practiced at Cloverport & Rockport, IN. Left son.]
- Wedding, J. S. R. ["Judge"] 04-20-1904 H3 04-22-1904 R1 04-22-1904 R4 05-20-1904 R4 Died of liver trouble April 15 at home in Hartford. Born 12 March 1864 Ohio County near Barrett's Ferry. Youngest of 9 children of Robert & Mary (Hale) Wedding. Mother died in his infancy. At age of 22 moved to Hartford, studied law & admitted to bar. Married Miss Lucy B. Townsend of Hartford 20 Dec 1893, daughter of late Judge J. C. Townsend. Left wife & several brothers & sisters. Buried April 16 Oakwood cemetery. See also 04-13-1904 H3, 04-17-1907 H1 widow married Henry Watterson Blanchett in Evansville, IN & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p17C from Beaver Dam "Kentucky Gleaner" 01-05-1899. [04-16-1904 "OM": Age 45.]
- Wedding, Julia A. (Townsend)

 02-07-1912 H5 02-09-1912 R1 Died of paralysis Feb 2 at home in Whitesville. Age 58. Formerly lived Hartford, moved to Whitesville 2 years ago. Husband died 1886. Left children Miss Mary Wedding of Whitesville, Mrs. Clarence (Georgia) Keown of Fordsville, Robert Wedding of Knoxville, TN & J. T. Wedding of Indianapolis, IN, brother, William Townsend of Illinois & brother-in-laws, Dr. S. J. Wedding of Hartford, Judge R. R. Wedding of Hartford & Dr. J. T. Wedding of Whitesville. Buried Feb 4 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. Will recorded Ohio County. [02-03-1912 "OM".]
- Wedding, Leonard 12-30-1914 H8 Accidentally shot Dec 25 by George Davison & died Dec 27. Son of James B. Wedding. Buried Dec 28 Midkiff cemetery.
- Wedding, Leslie E. 02-27-1907 H4 03-01-1907 R1 Died of typhoid fever Feb 24 at Providence. Resident Hartford. Son of Dr. S. J. Wedding. Employee of L. & N. Railroad. Buried Feb 25 Oakwood cemetery in Hartford. [02-26-1907 "OM": Age 24.]
- Wedding, Nancy 11-03-1909 H4 Sulphur Springs: Died Oct 31. About 87. Left husband, Thomas Wedding. Buried Nov 1 Midkiff cemetery. [11-04-1909 "OM".]
- Wedding, Palmer

 08-25-1909 H2 08-27-1909 R1 09-17-1909 R4 Shot to death by bank robber Aug 17 at Kiefer, OK. Bank cashier. City marshal Inford also killed in robbery. Age 25. Born Ohio County. Nephew of P. H. Haffey of Whitesville. Left parents, Dr. & Mrs. T. J. Wedding of Whitesville, & 2 sisters. Buried Aug 20 Catholic cemetery at Whitesville. [08-18, 08-19, 08-20, 08-21 & 08-22-1909 "OM".]
- Wedding, S. J. ["Dr."]

 02-11-1914 H5 03-18-1914 H1 02-06-1914 R5 Died Feb
 3 at home in Hartford. Born 29 Sep 1849 Ohio County near Barrett's Ferry. In spring 1881
 graduated in medicine from University of Louisville. Married Miss Susan W. Bennett in 1876, 4
 children born, A. B. of Dundee, L. E. deceased, Mrs. Artie Lewis of San Antonio, TX & Miss
 Nora, at home. Married 2nd Miss Minnie Renfrow, who survives, 1 child born, Walter, at home.
 Buried Feb 5 Oakwood cemetery. Minnie W. Wedding administratrix of estate. See also 09-221911 R9B&27B practiced at Fordsville, Rosine, Sulphur Springs & Hartford, where moved in
 1898, son, A. B. Wedding born at Fordsville, moved to Dundee 1897, where operates general
 merchandise store, postmaster there since 10 Oct 1904 & "OCN" 09-21-1956 p5C bio of Dr.
 Sylvester Jerome Wedding. [02-05, 02-06 & 02-07-1914 "OM": Died of pneumonia. Left
 brothers, Judge Leland Wedding of Hartford & Dr. T. J. Wedding of Whitesville, & sisters, Mrs.
 P. H. Haffy & another at Narrows.]
- **Wedding, s/o Wash** 04-25-1900 H3 04-27-1900 R3 Adaburg: Child died April 14 from burns received previous day. Buried 15th Catholic cemetery near Whitesville.
- **Wedding, Thomas N.** 02-05-1919 H8 Adaburg: Died of influenza. Left wife & 5 children.
- Wedding, Thomas W. 04-23-1913 H8 04-30-1913 H3 04-30-1913 H8 Barrett's Ferry: Died of old age April 20 at home of daughter, Mrs. E. Dudley Foreman, at Narrows. Age 90 years & 9 months. Left children, John T. Wedding, James B. Wedding, Mrs. Buck Midkiff, Mrs. Foreman & Mrs. Schuyler S. Acton. Buried April 21 Midkiff (Wedding) cemetery. See also 07-24-1908 R1 born 20 July 1822 & wife, Nancy, born 19 July 1825.
- Weedman, Gordon 10-13-1909 H7 Died of typhoid fever Sep 29 at Millwood. Age 18 years & 9 months. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. John Weedman, 3 brothers & 1 sister.
- **Weinsheimer, Marie** 07-24-1918 H2 07-24-1918 H7 07-26-1918 R1 07-26-1918 R5 07-26-1918 R8 09-13-1918 R8 Died of senility July 20 at home of daughter, Mrs.

- Buck B. Collins, in Hartford. Age 85. Born Aswerth Province of Lassau, Germany. Came to US with parents at age 9. Lived Hartford since 1860. Married Philip Rial, 5 children born. After husband's death married Henry Weinsheimer about 40 years ago, he died over 20 years ago, 2 children born. Left 5 children, including Mrs. Collins, Ben W. & Albert Rial of Hartford, & Henry Weinsheimer of Denver, CO. Buried July 21 Oakwood cemetery. See also 01-10-1917 H3. [07-27-1918 "OM": Also survived by son, Berry Rial.]
- **Weir, Griffith** 06-10-1903 H2 Died June 7 in Owensboro. [06-09-1903 "OM".]
- Weir, Max 05-25-1904 H2 12-07-1904 H2 Died of heart trouble May 18 at home in Greenville, where in business 25 years. Age 42. Left mother & several brothers. [05-19-1904 "OM": Son of Mrs. Edward Weir & nephew of James Weir.]
- Weir, Mrs. James 08-19-1903 H3 Died in Owensboro. Age 70. Left husband, who was author of historical novel, "Lonzo Powers". [08-05-1903 "OM": Susan Charlotte (Green) Weir died Aug 4.]
- Welborn, Jesse

 02-26-1908 H7

 02-21-1908 R1

 Central City: Committed suicide Feb 18 by shooting himself at home at Dunmor in Muhlenberg County. Age 50. Widower. Left 2 children, Miss Mabel Welborn, who lived with him & Mrs. R. J. Thompson of Lewisburg. [02-19-1908 "OM".]
- Welborne, Rebecca Stum

 11-22-1905 H3 01-10-1906 H4 Died Nov 20 at home in Fordsville. Born 19 Sep 1860 Ohio County. Buried family burying ground at Bevier in Muhlenberg County.
- Welch, J. W. 11-13-1908 R5 Died of typhoid fever Nov 3 at Morehouse, MO. Age 56. Former resident Ohio County. Left wife & 6 children. Buried Nov 4 Sikeston, MO. [11-12-1908 "OM".]
- Welch, Mike 04-18-1919 R1 Died April 14 in Owensboro. Resided at Point Pleasant, where buried April 15. [04-15 & 04-16-1919 "OM": Age 58. Employee of Clark Tile & Brick Company. Left wife & brother.]
- Welch, N. 02-21-1917 H3 Killed with ax at Bowling Green by S. K. Staples. Real estate dealer at Glasgow. [02-14 & 02-15-1917 "OM": Killed Feb 13.]
- Weller, Harrietta M. (Wilson) 07-20-1910 H2 09-14-1910 H7 07-15-1910 R8 09-09-1910 R1 Died of infirmities July 12 at home near Dundee. Born 5 March 1825 Washington County. Married Austin D. Weller 1843. Mother of 9 children, 7 survive, including son, S. J. Weller. Taken to Breckinridge County for burial. Will recorded Ohio County.
- Weller, S. J.

 01-19-1916 H2

 01-19-1916 H3

 02-02-1916 H5

 01-21-1916 R1

 01-21-1916 R2

 02-18-1916 R1

 07-07-1916 R5

 Committed suicide by hanging Jan

 14 at Dundee. Born 27 Jan 1866. Cashier at Dundee Deposit Bank. Owned farm 3 miles from

 Dundee. Left wife, 6 children, brothers, Lafe, Robert & Tony Weller & sisters, Mrs. Brack of

 Owensboro & Miss Bettie Weller of Bowling Green. Buried Mt. Vernon. [01-15, 01-16 & 01
 18-1916 "OM".]
- Weller, Tillie 03-08-1916 H8 Died March 1 ten miles east of Hartford. Age 78. Left husband, Jacob Weller, & children, Mrs. C. B. Keith, Mrs. George Early, Mrs. B. Stinnett, who all lived near parents, J. H. Weller of Calico Rock, AR, J. T. Weller of Faxon, OK, G. A. Weller of near Owensboro, & J. R. Weller, who lived with parents, & 1 brother. Buried Clear Run cemetery. [03-04-1916 "OM": Matilda Weller.]
- Wells, A. L. 03-01-1916 H1 Died of tubercular peritonitis Feb 25 in Louisville. Age 50. County Judge of Grayson County. Left wife, Lucy, & several sons. Taken to Leitchfield for burial. [02-26-1916 "OM".]
- Wells, Alonzo

 08-18-1909 H5

 08-25-1909 H7

 08-20-1909 R1

 08-271909 R1

 He & John Allen Smith killed by boiler explosion Aug 13 at sawmill in Only, TN.

 Both returned to Ohio County, where Wells was buried Aug 15 family burying ground near Fordsville. Bodies at first were mixed up & buried in wrong graves. [08-14, 08-17 & 08-19-1909 "OM".]
- Wells, Bob 04-16-1909 R1 Highland: Died April 10. Lived Easton in Hancock County. Buried April 11 Wells burying ground.
- Wells, George Moody 09-12-1902 R2 Fordsville: Died of consumption Sep 7. Buried here Sep 8. [09-14-1902 "OM": Buried Walker cemetery.]

- Wells, Henry 04-24-1908 R1 Accidentally shot & killed by brother, Johnnie Wells, age 8, on Breeding Creek west of Whitesville.
- Wells, James 04-02-1913 H3 Died March 24. Lived near Fordsville. Left wife & 1 child. [03-28-1913 "OM".]
- Wells, Melvin 01-15-1902 H3 01-17-1902 R3 Committed suicide by shooting himself Jan 11 at home of John Easton four miles from Fordsville. Age 24. Unmarried & lived with father.
- Wells, Mrs. John G. 08-04-1905 R1 Died near Pellville recently. Ten days later husband, about 60, married Mary Girten, not yet 21, in Owensboro.
- Wells, Robert 10-15-1909 R4 Whitesville: Died of heart trouble Oct 10. Buried Oct 11 Cates cemetery.
- Wells, Shelby
 10-16-1918 H8
 10-11-1918 R4
 Eastview: Soldier died of Spanish Influenza at Camp Taylor. Private in Army. Buried Oct 5 Bell's Run cemetery. [10-05, 12-22-1918 & 06-01-1919 "OM": Shelby Elder Wells. Age 29. Son of John W. Wells. Resident Philpot.]
- Wells, Susan Frances (Yeiser)

 07-30-1913 H1 Died of infirmities July 26 at home of son, C. W. Wells, at 319 East 7th Street, in Owensboro. Age 83. Widow of James Williams Wells, who died 3 Feb 1874. Sister of late F. W. Yeiser of Hartford. Aunt of Miss Sue Yeiser, N. A. & A. C. Yeiser of Hartford. Left son, brothers, Rev. D. E. Yeiser of Utica & A. R. Yeiser of Owensboro & sisters, Mrs. Martha Hansford of Colorado & Mrs. Mary Howard of Daviess County. Buried July 27 Elmwood cemetery. [07-27 & 07-29-1913 "OM".]
- Went, c/o Mrs. Clarence 04-20-1910 H4 Two-year-old child died of burns in Sacramento area after clothing caught on fire. Buried New Station cemetery near Sacramento.
- West, Aubry 07-02-1919 H1 Prentiss: Soldier died in service in Mexico June 2. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Ruben West.
- West, Enoch
 06-03-1903 H3 Leitchfield: Killed by lightning May 27 two miles west of here. Left wife & several children. [05-29-1903 "OM": E. G. West, age 40, left wife & 2 children. Son-in-law of Mr. & Mrs. Tilford Glenn.]
- West, s/o Mrs. Jack 09-27-1911 H8 Killed in automobile accident Sep 24 on Fairview Road 6 miles from Hopkinsville. Age 1. Mother granddaughter of Mr. & Mrs. Nick Blankenship of Elkton.
- **West, W. H.** 06-04-1913 H1 Henderson: Sawmill employee cut by saw May 31 & died 8 hours later.
- Westerfield, Bee 07-24-1907 H8 Eastview: Died July 20 at Owensboro. Buried July 21 Bell's Run cemetery. [07-23-1907 "OM": Died of consumption. Left husband, M. T. Westerfield, & 1 child.]
- Westerfield, c/o Gilbert 01-20-1904 H3 Eastview: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Gilbert Westerfield died Jan 17.
- Westerfield, c/o John
 08-02-1907 R8 Magan: Little child died July 22 & buried July 23 at Pleasant Hill.
- **Westerfield, Cicero**06-10-1904 R4 Lydice F. Westerfield administratrix of estate. [02-25-1904 "OM": Died of typhoid fever Feb 18 at Magan. Buried Sugar Grove cemetery.]
- Westerfield, David 09-06-1905 H3 09-08-1905 R5 Died Sep 2 at home of son, Alex, in Concord neighborhood. Age 86. Buried Sep 3 Mt. Hermon Church near Beda. [09-09-1905 "OM".]
- Westerfield, Dona 06-10-1908 H4 Eastview: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Frank Westerfield died of consumption of bowels June 3. Age 2.
- Westerfield, Frank 09-29-1909 H4 Leitchfield: He & Eddie Boone killed Sep 17 in explosion of boiler at sawmill owned by Charley Boone near Spring Lick. [09-29-1909 "OM".]
- Westerfield, Fred
 01-06-1909 H1
 04-07-1909 H1
 05-26-1909 H5
 01-08-1909 R1
 01-08-1909 R4
 01-08-1909 R8
 He & 3 others, Robert D. Beck, Elgin Robert Maddox & Dan Keeling or Keely, drowned Jan 4 in Green River at Wood's Landing about 3 miles above Paradise. Raft struck by towboat, Samuel. Single. Father, Dr. W. P. Westerfield of Rochester, received settlement of \$5000. [01-06, 01-07, 05-21 & 05-25-1909 "OM".]

- Westerfield, Henry 08-04-1909 H4 08-06-1909 R4 Died July 30 at home of father, Bill Westerfield. Lived Shinkle Chapel neighborhood. About 35. Left wife & 2 children. Buried July 31 Mt. Hermon cemetery. [08-05-1909 "OM": Died at Heflin.]
- Westerfield, Homer 07-06-1904 H3 Pleasant Ridge: Committed suicide by shooting himself June 29 in Arkansas. About 26. Oldest son of Joe Westerfield of here. Taken to Sikeston, MO for burial. [07-01-1904 "OM": Died at Blytheville, AR.]
- Westerfield, Isaac ["Dr."] 06-05-1908 R5 Magan: Mistakenly listed as J. Westerfield.

 Died "May 27" near here. Age 87. Buried May 28 Pleasant Hill cemetery. See also 03-26-1890

 H4 born Ohio County, began medical practice in 1848. [05-22-1908 "OM": Dr. Isaac Westerfield died May 19.]
- Westerfield, J. A. 07-10-1907 H3 Killed at Battle of Shiloh on 6-7 April 1862. Union soldier, Co. G, 17th KY Infantry. Mistakenly listed as J. H. Westerfield.
- Westerfield, J. W.

 05-12-1915 H8

 05-21-1915 R6

 06-22-1917 R5

 Ralph:

 "Jim". Died of lung trouble May 3 at home in Magan, where a merchant. About 35. Left wife, 3 small daughters, mother, 1 brother & several sisters. Buried May 4 Pleasant Hill cemetery at Magan. Mary F. Westerfield administratrix of estate & guardian of children, Winnie D., Helen M. & Ruby G. [05-07-1915 "OM": Born Ohio County. Also survived by mother: Mrs. L. A. Sharp, brother, John Westerfield of Magan, & sisters, Mrs. Coleman Ralph of Canalou, MO, Mrs. Lee Welch of Morehouse, MO, Mrs. Henry Greer of Canalou, MO, Maude Stephens, Mrs. Willie Muffett of Magan & Mrs. Horace Bowen of Morehouse, MO.]
- Westerfield, Joe 03-04-1908 H8 03-06-1908 R5 Eastview: Died of cancer of stomach Feb 28 at home at Pleasant Ridge. Age 42. Never married. Buried Feb 29 Bell's Run cemetery. [02-29-1908 "OM".]
- Westerfield, John C. 06-23-1909 H5 06-25-1909 R1 Died of heart failure June 21 at home near Pleasant Ridge. Born near there in Ohio County. Age 77. Mason. Left wife & children, Dr. A. A., J. C. & Sam of Pleasant Ridge, Frank of Little Rock, AR, G. D. Westerfield of Owensboro & Mrs. Lilia Cox of Philpot. Buried June 22 Bell's Run cemetery. See also 03-18-1908 H5 F. M. Westerfield moved to Little Rock, AR. [06-22-1909 "OM".]
- Westerfield, Lizzie 04-15-1910 R6 Whitesville: Died April 5 at home about 4 miles south of here. [04-06-1910 "OM": Miss Elizabeth Westerfield died of tuberculosis. Mother & sister have died of same illness within past 13 months. Left father, brothers, Onies, Frank & Rommie Westerfield & sisters, Mrs. Lone Helm & Mrs. J. W. Huff. Buried Edge cemetery.]
- **Westerfield, M. E.** 12-11-1901 H3 Reported to have been killed in hunting accident at Lynn, AR. Former resident Kentucky.
- Westerfield, M. T. 02-21-1917 H5 02-21-1917 H8 02-16-1917 R4 03-02-1917 R5 "Mel". Died of complication of diseases Feb 13 near Pleasant Ridge. About 45. Left wife & 1 child. Buried Bell's Run cemetery. Lena B. Westerfield administratrix of estate & guardian of Oma Lee & Myrtle T. Westerfield. See also 02-12-1913 H4 runs for KY Legislature. [02-18 & 02-25-1917 "OM".]
- Westerfield, Mattie ["Miss"] 02-27-1903 R2 Fordsville: Died of measles Feb 19. Lived near Narrows.
- Westerfield, Nettie 09-11-1912 H5 Died of cancer Sep 8 at home in Louisville. Family left Hartford about 15 years ago. Left husband, G. C. Westerfield, 3 sons & 4 daughters. Buried Sep 9 Cave Hill cemetery.
- Westerfield, Pearl (Leach) 01-29-1919 H4 01-31-1919 R5 Beaver Dam: Died Jan 24 of influenza. Daughter of late A. B. Leach. Left husband, Jay Westerfield, 4 children, 4 brothers & 2 sisters. Buried Brick House cemetery.
- Westerfield, Polly (Mills)
 03-16-1910 H1 Died of consumption March 9 at home of brother, John J. Mills, in Owensboro. Age 59. Lived Fordsville, where taken for burial. Left 1 son, 4 brothers & 1 sister. [03-10 & 03-11-1910 "OM": Left son, Arthur Westerfield. Buried Sugar Grove Baptist Church.]
- Westerfield, Reet 01-10-1900 H3 Died recently at home near Black Rock, AR. Son of Joel & Amanda Westerfield. Former resident Hickory Grove community.
- Westerfield, Veola I. (Brandon) 11-05-1909 R7 Died of diabetes & neuralgia Sep 22. Born 19 Oct 1868. Only child of Robert J. & Nancy M. Brandon. Married Isaac A. Westerfield, 28

- June 1892. Mother of 5 children, 3 died infancy. Left husband, 2 daughters & father. Buried beside mother, who died about 12 years ago, in Friendship Church cemetery.
- Westerfield, William H. 12-25-1912 H1 Died of hemorrhage of brain Dec 21 in Daviess County in Masonville area. Age 70. Born Ohio County. Mason. Left wife, 3 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Dec 22 Sugar Grove Baptist Church. [12-22 & 12-26-1912 "OM": Born Dec 1852.]
- Westerfield, William P. ["Dr."] 07-12-1916 H6 Hopewell: Died July 7. In his 80's. Resident Rochester. Listed only as Dr. Westerfield. See also "OCM" 08-11-1961 p2.
- Westra, John T. 07-12-1907 R1 Recently died. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. A, 11th KY Infantry.
- Whalen, c/o Lis 04-26-1901 R3 Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Lis Whalen of Prentiss died April 22.
- Whalen, Minnie (Cundiff)

 08-09-1905 H2

 08-16-1905 H1

 08-04-1905 R1

 Pleasant Ridge: Died July 31 of lung trouble. Age 24-4-22. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Reeve R. Cundiff of Buford. Married 31 July 1900. Left husband, Charlie Whalen, & little son. Buried Aug 2 Mt. Carmel Church.
- Whalin, J. Henry

 03-24-1909 H4

 03-31-1909 H5

 03-31-1909 H8

 03-261909 R5

 West Providence: Died of heart trouble March 21 at home of daughter, Mrs. M. R.

 Maddox. Buried family burying ground at former home near Rochester. [03-26 & 04-01-1909 "OM": Father of Mrs. Mose R. Maddox.]
- Whallen, Arthur R. 12-02-1904 R1 Young teacher died at Central City. Formerly lived near Fordsville. [12-01-1904 "OM": A. R. Whalen. Age 24. Left mother, 2 brothers & 1 sister. Buried Vanzant in Breckinridge County.]
- Wheat, Cyrus 03-18-1903 H2 Resident Adair County died of starvation March 12. Refused to eat for 18 days. Age 59.
- Wheatley, c/o Hilary 04-02-1909 R8 Whitesville: Three-year-old child died of burns last week. [03-26 & 03-30-1909 "OM": Henry Wheatley died March 25.]
- Wheeler, C. C. 08-08-1900 H2 Clubbed to death Aug 3 at Marion by party of showmen for wild west show. [08-07-1900 "OM": Claude Wheeler shot to death. Four members of Buckskin Bill's traveling western show arrested for murder.]
- Wheeler, Elizabeth ["Mrs."] 03-15-1911 H4 03-17-1911 R1 Died last week at Airdrie in Muhlenberg County, where lived over 50 years. Last resident there. Age 72. Buried cemetery there. [03-10-1911 "OM".]
- Wheeler, s/o W. S. 05-10-1912 R4 Little son of Rev. & Mrs. W. S. Wheeler of West Providence neighborhood died.
- Wheeler, William G. 05-11-1904 H3 Died May 5 at home 6 miles from Hopkinsville. About 60. Doctor. Brother of former Congressman, Charles K. Wheeler. Left one child, Emily Elliott, of Owensboro, widow of John D. Elliott. [05-07-1904 "OM".]
- Wheeler, William S. ["Rev."] 02-19-1919 H1 02-26-1919 H8 02-14-1919 R1 Died of spinal meningitis Feb 12 at home in Hartford. Left wife, 5 sons & 2 daughters. Buried Feb 13 West Providence.
- Wheelis, William

 02-10-1915 H2

 Died Feb 3 at Paducah. Age 89. Born

 Graves County. Lived Paducah 60 years. Married 4 times & father of 25 children. Left last wife,

 Mattie, & children, Mrs. J. R. Roach of Chicago, IL, Mrs. J. G. Lacroix of Memphis, TN, Mrs.

 Fannie Mitchell, Miss Daisy Wheelis, Miss Ola E. Wheelis, B. R., Davidson & Tom L. Wheelis,

 all of Paducah.
- White, Alex 08-15-1900 H3 Shot & killed at picnic at Johnston's store in Christian County by constable John Wilson.
- White, Arthur 10-01-1909 R4 Whitesville: Died of tuberculosis. Buried Sep 26 Antioch cemetery in Ohio County.
- White, Bessie ["Miss"] 09-14-1904 H2 Olaton: Died here Sunday & buried McCord graveyard near Salem Church.
- White, C. E. 11-14-1900 H3 Killed when log rolled over him Nov 9 in McLean County near Beech Grove. [11-10-1900 "OM": Age 45. Left wife & several children.]
- White, Christopher C. 03-20-1903 R3 "Kit". Died of old age March 18 at home one mile south of Shreve. Born Fayette County. Buried Pleasant Grove cemetery. See also 06-

- 21-1901 R3 81st birthday, born 15 June 1820 eight miles from Lexington, parents came from Culpeper County, VA, father soldier in War of 1812, in childhood moved to Louisville where father died, moved to Ohio County with mother in 1831, last of 4 sons & 4 daughters, married twice, had 10 children, living are 7 children, 28 grandchildren & 35 great-grandchildren.
- White, Claude Rufus
 12-04-1912 H5
 12-06-1912 R5
 12-13-1912 R1
 01-08-1913 H4
 02-12-1913 H4
 03-12-1913 H4
 04-23-1913 H5
 04-30-1913 H5
 01-10-1913 R4
 04-25-1913 R5
 Shot & killed Nov 30 near Sunnydale by Cliff Burden, who it was ruled acted in self defense. Age 18-1-20. Born 10 Oct 1894. Left parents, Lon & Mary E. White, & 3 brothers. Buried Dec 1 McCord cemetery. [12-04-1912 "OM".]
- White, Debbie ["Miss"] 12-30-1904 R8 Salem: Died Dec 24 at home of nephew, Spurgeon Foster. Age 74. Buried Dec 26 Salem burying ground.
- White, Dick ["Miss"] 06-22-1900 R3 Russellville: Died June 16 at home near Cave Spring Church. Weights 400 pounds.
- **White, E. H.** 07-11-1902 R2 Died last week at Dawson. Nearly 70. Came from England. Buried Henderson.
- White, E. L. 05-11-1904 H2 05-11-1904 H3 05-13-1904 R1 10-07-1904 R1 Olaton: Died May 6 at home near here. Buried May 7 McCord graveyard. N. B. White administrator of estate. [05-12-1904 "OM".]
- White, Earl 09-05-1917 H1 Sulphur Springs: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. C. W. White died Aug 30. Buried Midkiff cemetery.
- White, Effie ["Miss"] 03-12-1913 H1 Committed suicide by shooting herself March 10 in Hancock County. Age 20. Left mother & several brothers. [03-11 & 03-12-1913 "OM": Abbie White.]
- White, Ella J. 03-10-1909 H3 03-05-1909 R5 03-26-1909 R4 04-02-1909 R6 Died of consumption March 1. Lived Baizetown. Left husband, Oliver S. White, 4 children, parents, & several brothers & sisters. Buried family burying ground.
- White, Francis
 03-20-1901 H3 03-15-1901 R3 Ceralvo: Young man died of pneumonia March 9 at home near Hartford. Buried March 10 here. Mother, Mrs. Lydia White, died March 13 of pneumonia & buried March 13 burying ground here. [03-12 & 03-20-1901 "OM".]
- White, George W. 04-03-1912 H5 04-10-1912 H6 03-29-1912 R1 04-12-1912 R4 04-19-1912 R8 Died March 28 at home in old fair ground addition at Hartford. Lawyer. Left wife & 4 small children. Buried March 29 Oakwood cemetery. [04-04-1912 "OM".]
- White, J. H. ["Dr."]

 11-21-1906 H3 11-23-1906 R1 Died at Charleston, MO Nov 19 when thrown from surrey. Born at Cloverport. Dentist. Former resident Hartford. Married Miss Mary Cox 11 years ago, daughter of Capt. S. K. & Mrs. Cox. Left wife & young son. [11-21, 11-23, 11-24 & 11-29-1906 "OM": John M. White killed in hunting accident. Age 35. Son-in-law of Sam Cox.]
- White, James P. 05-02-1900 H2 Postmaster at Ax in Christian County, daughter, Rosta, 18, sons, John P., 14, & William H., 16, all died of pneumonia within 36 hours recently.
- White, James R. 09-25-1901 H2 Leitchfield: Died last Friday at home near here. Age 94. Born 6 Jan 1807. Left wife & children, James White, Mrs. Eliza Lersher, Mrs. Mary Harrell & Mrs. Sarah Dunn. Reportedly has over 300 other descendants.
- White, James W. 04-06-1904 H3 04-08-1904 R5 Died of appendicitis April 1 at home at Island. Age 56. Brother of A. D. White of Hartford. Left wife & 6 children. Buried April 2 Island. [04-09-1904 "OM".]
- White, John 11-06-1907 H4 Hopkinsville: Shot & killed Oct 30 in southern part of Christian County by son, Ed. It was in self defense. [10-31-1907 "OM": Age 60.]
- White, Julia Ann 03-01-1901 R3 Died of grip Feb 21. Age 81. Lived near Rosine. Left 7 children, 43 grandchildren, 29 great-grandchildren & 6 great-great-grandchildren; 29 descendants are deceased.

- White, Lillian 07-13-1906 R1 07-20-1906 R1 Narrows: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Noah White died of infantile troubles July 5. Age 3 months & 23 days. Buried Axton cemetery.
- White, Lydia 03-20-1901 H3 Ceralvo: Died of pneumonia March 13 & buried March 13 burying ground here. Son, Francis White, died March 9. [03-20-1901 "OM".]
- White, Pat 12-13-1911 H1 Shot & killed Dec 8 in Logan County by neighbor, James J. Dean. Left wife & 3 children. [12-09-1911 "OM": Patrick White.]
- White, Ream 10-13-1914 R5 Narrows: Died Nov 7 at home of sister, Mrs. A. F. Graham. Buried McCord burying ground near Horse Branch.
- White, Russel 11-29-1911 H8 Ceralvo: Four-year-old son of Logan White died of diphtheria Nov 26.
- White, s/o Miles 07-13-1904 H1 Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Dr. Miles White died in Owensboro in 1893. Child not buried but was preserved by undertaker Robert Tennelly. Whereabouts of father unknown, last heard from in 1898, formerly lived Elizabethtown. Mother daughter of Bridge Vertrees of Elizabethtown. Considerable publicity has been generated in recent years due to suit over lack of a burial. [09-21-1902, 01-15 & 06-18-1904 "OM": Child buried 11 years after death.]
- White, Samuel Blaine
 12-21-1910 H5
 12-23-1910 R1
 12-23-1910 R5
 Died of tuberculosis of bowels Dec 17 at home at Charleston, MO. Age 14. Born in Hartford. Left mother, Mrs. Dr. J. H. (Mary) White, grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. S. K. Cox of Hartford & aunt, Mrs. Albert Gobdin of Charleston. Buried beside father Dec 18 at Charleston.
- White, Sarah A. 08-19-1908 H4 08-19-1908 H8 08-26-1908 H3 08-14-1908 R4 08-21-1908 R4 Olaton: "Sallie". Died of typhoid fever Aug 13 at home near here. Age 53. Left 2 sons, 2 daughters, 1 brother & 2 sisters. Buried McCord burying ground beside husband, Ras White, who died about 4 years ago.
- White, Sylvester
 05-16-1906 H2
 06-20-1906 H2
 05-18-1906 R5
 11-221911 H8
 03-13-1912 H7
 Olaton: Died of cancer of tongue May 10. Mason and old soldier.
 Buried May 11 McCord. C. M. Barnett administrator of estate. See also 06-15-1894 R1, 01-311906 H2, 04-18-1906 H2, 05-09-1906 H2
- White, Sylvester

 05-24-1912 R1 Died of meningitis May 20 at home on Parrish Avenue in Owensboro. Age 43. Born Ohio County. Left wife & children, Mrs. Bettie White of Eldorado, IL, Herman, Robert, Esther, Hazel & J. T. White. Buried May 21 Sugar Grove cemetery near Deanefield. See also 11-21-1902 R3 recently sold farm near Friendship church & moved to Owensboro. [05-22-1912 "OM": Grandfather of Dorris White.]
- White, Vance 04-25-1906 H2 Heflin: Funeral April 18 at Beech Grove. Uncle of W. M. & Brice Heflin of here. (page of "Hartford Herald" missing on microfilm but is in original volume at newspaper office)
- White, W. D. 08-25-1916 R8 Pleasant Grove: Died Aug 19. Lived near Askins. Buried Aug 20 Trisler.
- White, Will

 10-03-1900 H3 Died Sep 24 from effects of being kicked by mule 10 days earlier. Old gentleman. Lived Flint Springs area. Left wife & several married children. Buried Green Brier in Butler County. [10-04-1900 "OM".]
- White, William A. 02-22-1905 H2 02-24-1905 R5 02-24-1905 R8 Cane Run: Died of consumption Feb 18. Left wife & several children. Buried Feb 19 Canan graveyard.
- Whited, Mrs. 03-05-1909 R6 Died of asthma at home near Chickasha, OK. Mother of Dr. H. F. Whited of Butler County. Buried beside husband in family burying ground at Middleton in Simpson County.
- Whitehead, Cramford 10-30-1918 H1 Rosine: Son of Mrs. Josie Lindsay died of Spanish Influenza. Buried last week in Rosine cemetery.
- Whitehouse, c/o Bennie 01-08-1913 H8 01-10-1913 R8 Dundee: Three-week-old baby of Mr. & Mrs. Bennie Whitehouse died Jan 2, it is believed it was accidentally smothered. Buried Jan 3 Mt. Moriah burying ground.
- Whitehouse, Ed 03-21-1917 H4 Shot & killed at Cleaton March 13 by Ben Doss.

- Whitehouse, James 02-03-1915 H1 Died at home of daughter, Mrs. Will Walker, near Calhoun. Lived Muhlenberg County. Left wife & several children. Buried Central City. [01-29-1915 "OM".]
- Whitehurst, Lillian 01-01-1913 H4 Paducah: Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid. Age 17. Wife of Wallace Whitehurst. [12-27-1912 "OM": Died Dec 26.]
- Whiteman, Martha A. 07-30-1913 H1 Died on birthday, July 24, at home in Ohio County. Age 65. Born 24 July 1848. Former resident Owensboro. Left husband, W. H. Whiteman, & son, Charles F. Whiteman. [07-27 & 07-29-1913 "OM": Buried beside 2 daughters at Mt. Zion Methodist Church in Daviess County.]
- Whiteman, William 06-06-1917 H5 Died of hardening of arteries June 4 on Hartford Route 2. Age 72. Left son, C. F. Whiteman. Buried Mt. Zion in Daviess County. [06-07-1917 "OM".]
- Whitescarver, George W. 07-03-1907 H1 07-03-1907 H5 Hopewell: Died June 30 of appendicitis at home in Taylortown. Left wife & 2 children. Buried June 30 Taylortown cemetery.
- Whitford, Clara 12-04-1907 H4 Luzerne: Died of membranous croup Nov 26 at home of uncle, Charles Howell. About 10. Survived by mother. Buried Nov 27 Concord in Hopkins County.
- Whitler, William Loren 07-10-1918 H5 07-10-1918 H8 07-05-1918 R5 07-05-1918 R8 Killed by white damp June 29 in mines at Eldorado, Illinois. Born 25 March 1884 in Fordsville. Left wife, 5 children, parents, Mr. & Mrs. C. W. Whitler, of Fordsville & 3 brothers. Buried July 2 Fordsville cemetery. [07-12-1918 "OM": Larkin Whitler.]
- **Whitlock, John** 03-04-1914 H2 Bowling Green: Drowned in Green River. Age 17. Brother drowned in same spot 2 years ago. Father resident of Butler County.
- Whitmer, Bennie 07-06-1904 H2 Smallhous: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Arthur Whitmer died June 23 at home in Drakesboro. Age 2. Buried here.
- Whitmer, Kate 05-28-1913 H5 Central City: Died suddenly at home at South Carrollton. Left husband, W. P. Whitmer. Buried cemetery at South Carrollton. [05-25-1913 "OM".]
- Whitmer, Mrs. Arthur 05-23-1917 H8 Smallhous: Died of blood poison May 21. Resident Evansville, IN. Buried Smallhous.
- **Whittaker, George** 06-07-1901 R3 Died of consumption June 4. Lived near Buford. Buried June 5 Barnett's Creek.
- Whittaker, Harlan 08-02-1911 H1 Died of heart failure about 2 miles from Morgantown. Age 58. Had been suspect in assassination of Gov. Goebel at Frankfort. Left wife & 1 daughter. [07-23-1911 "OM": Died July 21.]
- Whittaker, Jesse W. 02-10-1904 H3 02-12-1904 R5 Died of consumption Feb 8 at home near Beda. Left wife & several children. Buried Feb 9 Barnett's Creek burying ground. [02-12-1904 "OM".]
- Whittaker, L. Pete

 09-09-1908 H1

 09-23-1908 H1

 09-11-1908 R1

 Hit & killed by street car Sep 5 on Breckinridge Street in Owensboro, where lived on South Hall Street. Age 41. Raised in Ohio County. Left wife, Lizzie, 4 sons & 1 daughter. On 3 May 1890 stabbed to death Thomas A. Smith at Whitesville. Served 2 years of 4 year term in prison for murder, pardoned by Governor in May 1894, also served time for grand larceny. See also 05-07-1890 H3, 08-06-1890 H3, 08-19-1891 H3, 08-26-1891 H2, 11-04-1891 H2, 05-09-1894 H3, 09-14-1898 H2, 10-10-1902 R3 [09-06-1908 "OM".]
- Whittaker, Lee 04-17-1901 H1 Livermore: Died suddenly of heart failure April 10. About 60. Born & reared within two miles of here. Moved to Livermore about 20 years ago. Left wife & 7 children, Jesse Whittaker of Hillside, Mrs. Ben Coomes of near Owensboro, Mrs. J. D. Fleniken of Rochester, Mrs. A. C. Rowe of Glenmore, Mrs. J. W. Quigg of Livermore & Mrs. John Miller of Bourbon, IN. [04-11-1901 "OM": Buried Buck Creek Baptist Church.]
- Whittaker, Marion 09-14-1910 H1 09-16-1910 R5 Son of Logan Whittaker of near Poverty run over & killed by wagon Sep 2. Age 7. Left parents & brother, William. [09-03-1910 "OM": Buried Poplar Grove Church in McLean County.]

- Whittaker, Mrs. Cleveland

 11-23-1910 H1 Died of typhoid fever Nov 16 at home near
 Barnett's Creek. Age 20. Left husband & parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. T. Hoover. Buried Nov 17
 Barnett's Creek Baptist Church. [11-17 & 11-18-1910 "OM".]
- Whittaker, Will W. 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 32. Left wife. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- Whitten, Jarvis 07-12-1907 R1 Died 30 Nov 1905. Union soldier in Civil War, Co. K, 4th KY.
- Whitten, Mrs. 11-06-1901 H2 Died Oct 31 from burns suffered 6 weeks ago. Lived Hancock County 2 miles above Skillman. Survived by husband. [11-02-1901 "OM".]
- Whittinghill, B. A. 04-19-1918 R5 Died April 14 at home at Glen Dean. About 60. Buried April 17 Lewisport. See also 11-15-1882 H1 married Miss Mollie Pate of Lewisport 26 Oct 1882.
- **Whittinghill, David** ["**Rev.**"] 07-10-1901 H3 Died July 7 at Madisonville. Buried July 8 there. See also 12-17-1879 H2, 12-07-1880 H3 & 05-18-1881 H2
- Whittinghill, James Hyatt
 03-01-1912 R5
 05-24-1912 R8
 Died of dropsy Feb 23
 near Fordsville. Born 18 March 1846 Trisler, 3rd son of Peter T. & Fannie E. Whittinghill.
 Grandfather pioneer settler of Ohio County. Eldest brother, Remus, died of wounds received at
 Battle of Shiloh. Married Mary Alice Withers, 29 Jan 1880, had 1 child. Left wife, son, Prof.
 Roscoe Whittinghill of Ashland, granddaughter, 2 brothers & 4 sisters. Buried Feb 24 Pleasant
 Grove. See also 06-19-1907 H1 & 06-14-1907 R1 Prof. Roscoe T. Whittinghill married E.
 Vivian Holmes 11 June 1907 at Cupola, MS.
- Whittinghill, Mary E. (Sullenger) 12-25-1912 H5 12-27-1912 R1 Died Dec 18 at home in Bowling Green. Age 72. Left son, James Whittinghill, daughter, Mrs. Belle Galloway, & brothers, George Sullenger of Erin, TN & James Sullenger of Hartford. Buried Dec 20 Milton Taylor burying ground in Ohio County beside husband, David, & 2 children. [12-28-1912 "OM".]
- Whittinghill, W. L. 09-10-1902 H3 09-12-1902 R2 Died of consumption Sep 7 at home in Owensboro. Age 47. Left wife & several small children. Taken to Fordsville former home & buried Sep 8 at Trisler. [09-09-1902 "OM".]
- Whittler, Carl 02-26-1919 H8 Fordsville: Four-year-old son of Jesse Whittler of Greenville died of burns Friday. Buried Fordsville.
- Whitworth, Mrs. Richard 04-11-1917 H8 Olaton: Died Louisville. Buried Olaton cemetery.
- Whoberry, William W. 11-10-1915 H8 11-12-1915 R5 Dundee: Died of typhoid fever Nov 5 near Sunnydale. Age 51. Left wife, 3 sons & 3 daughters. Buried Nov 6 Sunnydale.
- Wickliffe, Margaret 12-07-1904 H3 Died Nov 29 at home in Greenville. Grandmother of Mrs. Dr. E. B. Pendleton. [11-30-1904 "OM": Mother of Mrs. R. E. Glover. Aunt of Margaret Calhoon.]
- Wiggington, c/o Ben
 07-18-1900 H3 Buford: Infant died July 13. Buried July 14
 Mt. Carmel.
- **Wiggington, c/o Clarence** 02-26-1913 H8 02-28-1913 R8 Eastview: Infant died of whooping cough Feb 22.
- Wiggington, Jessie 08-30-1907 R8 Buford: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Fielden Wiggington died Aug 15. Age 1 year & 12 days. Left parents, 1 brother & 1 sister.
- Wilburn, Mrs. John 06-15-1910 H5 Died of puerperal fever June 12 at home 3 miles east of Hartford. Left baby. Buried Bethel. Name possibly is "Milburn". [06-16-1910 "OM".]
- Wilcox, Clarence 11-11-1908 H1 11-11-1908 H5 Hopewell: Funeral at West Providence. Cousin of Lewis & Alvie Brown of Matanzas.
- Wilcox, David J. ["Judge"] 02-24-1911 R1 Rockport: Died here Feb 15 at home of daughter, Mrs. John G. Williams, on North Main Street. Age 76. Left wife & several children. Buried Rockport cemetery. [02-16-1911 "OM".]

- Wilcox, Delbert 03-27-1908 R1 Died of bowel trouble March 2 at home in Central City. Age 1-9-8. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. Bryant Wilcox, & 2 sisters. Buried beside little brother & sister at Pond Run Church in Ohio County.
- Wilcox, Margaret 11-06-1912 H2 Rockport: Died of infirmities Oct 24 at home of daughter, Mrs. J. G. Williams. Age 82. One of founding members of West Providence Baptist Church organized in 1853. Only other survivor is Mrs. Mahala Rowe of Palo Pinto, TX. Left 3 sons & 2 daughters. Buried here beside husband, D. J. Wilcox, who died year ago.
- Wilcox, Mrs. William

 01-24-1912 H2

 01-19-1912 R1

 01-26-1912 R5

 Rockport:
 Died of infirmities Jan 16 at home in Pond Run neighborhood. Left husband & children, Bryant
 Wilcox, policeman of Central City, & Mrs. Rev. T. J. (Emily) Acton of Olaton. Buried Pond Run
 cemetery.
- Wilcox, s/o Bryant 06-01-1900 R3 Child died of brain fever May 25. Age 5. Lived Pond Run neighborhood.
- Wilds, Dora 01-24-1912 H1 Ceralvo: Daughter of Mrs. P. A. Millner of here died Dec 30. Buried Dec 31 Mt. Olivet.
- Wiley, David G. 04-13-1910 H8 Tobacco dealer died of dropsy a Hopkinsville. [04-02-1910 "OM": Died March 30.]
- Wilgus, W. A. 11-04-1914 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself Nov 1 at Hopkinsville. Born 12 April 1859 at Cadiz. One of founders of newspaper, "Hopkinsville Kentuckian". [11-03-1914 "OM".]
- Wilhite, Louis

 09-23-1914 H4 Died at hospital in Owensboro from injuries suffered when fell from circus train. Age 18. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. M. H. Wilhite, brother, Lawrence Drury Wilhite & sisters, Mrs. J. T. Fish of Connersville, IN & Edwina Wilhite. [09-20, 09-22 & 09-29-1914 "OM": Died Sep 19.]
- Wilhoyte, John W. 09-07-1910 H8 Died Sep 4 at home of sister, Mrs. Lizzie Owen, 425 St. Ann Street, in Owensboro. Born 27 June 1855 Owensboro. Engaged in manufacture of candy. [09-06, 09-07 & 09-20-1910 "OM".]
- Wilkerson, Mrs. Henry 02-26-1902 H3 Husband being investigated for killing her by poison. [02-23 & 03-18-1902 "OM": Nannie Belle Wilkerson died Feb 16 in Hart County of poison. Husband arrested.]
- Wilkie, d/o William 06-26-1908 R5 07-03-1908 R6 Two girls of family died of flux in Dundee neighborhood, one on June 20 & other on June 21. Buried Sunnydale.
- Wilkins, Anne
 07-14-1909 H4
 07-16-1909 R6
 Central City: She & 15year-old son, Clarence Wilkins, drowned July 11 in Muhlenberg County in Frog Creek. Lived
 Earles. On visit to her daughter, Mrs. Mary Phillips, near Sacramento. Left husband, Sam
 Wilkins. [07-13-1909 "OM": Buried East Union cemetery in Muhlenberg County.]
- Wilkins, Fannie (Houston)
 01-17-1906 H3
 01-19-1906 R1
 Died of paralysis Jan 9 at home in Norman, OK. Age 69. Born in Hartford. Daughter of late Samuel Houston of Hartford. Widow of Anderson Barnes of Beaver Dam. Left husband. Buried Jan 11 Odd Fellows cemetery.
- Wilkins, William 09-26-1917 H1 Died Sep 21 at Olaton. About 50. Born Asheville, NC & raised in Tennessee. Left wife. Buried Olaton cemetery. [09-27-1917 "OM".]
- Willett, Milton 01-30-1907 H1 02-01-1907 R1 He & Gip Hoskins, two young boys of Owensboro, drowned while skating on pond near there. [01-29-1907 "OM": Age 15. Drowned at King's Mills in Henderson County.]
- Williams, Albert T. 03-21-1917 H1 Died March 18 across river from Ceralvo. Age 76. Left wife, 5 children. Brother, Thomas Williams, of near Hartford died little over year ago. Buried West Providence Baptist Church.
- Williams, Alex 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 25. Left wife. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- Williams, Andrew I.

 11-02-1910 H5 Died of consumption Oct 28 at home in Walton's Creek neighborhood. Age 53. Left wife & 4 or 5 children. Buried Oct 29 Walton's Creek Baptist Church. See also 04-19-1893 H3 & 04-21-1893 R2 married Miss Josie D. Roark 17 April 1893 in Jeffersonville, IN. [11-04-1910 "OM".]

- Williams, Audrie May
 09-04-1912 H8 Hopewell: Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Tom
 Williams died Aug 29. Buried Aug 30 Ed Williams graveyard. Sixth generation of family buried
 there, first her 4th great-grandfather Williams, who died in 1825, 20 family members buried there.
- Williams, Bettie
 12-17-1913 H4
 12-17-1913 H5
 12-24-1913 H4
 12-24-1913 H5
 12-19-1913 R5
 12-26-1913 R1
 05-06-1914 H5
 Died Dec 13 at home near Central Grove. Age 77. Left husband, Thomas P. Williams, 3 sons, including T. P. Williams, & 3 daughters. Grandmother of Sidney Williams of Luzerne. Buried Central Grove Church.
- Williams, Bud 05-13-1908 H8 Herbert: Buried here May 4.
- Williams, C. Fletcher ["Rev."] 12-22-1909 H1 12-24-1909 R1 Died of paralysis of brain Dec 18 at home of father, J. H. Williams, near Philpot. Age 48. Born Daviess County. Minister of Methodist Church South. Survived by wife & 2 children. [12-19-1909 "OM".]
- Williams, c/o Alonzo 04-03-1901 H3 Mrs. Alonzo Williams of Nortonville gave birth to 20 pound stillborn child.
- Williams, c/o Lute 08-20-1913 H8 Ceralvo: Two-year-old child of Mr. & Mrs. Lute Williams of Princeton buried Aug 13 Fulkerson graveyard.
- Williams, Cal 09-11-1912 H8 Hopewell: Died Sep 3. Lived Rockport. Born 1847 Ohio County near Ed Williams' place. Buried Sep 4 Old Jubilee.
- Williams, Charles 08-13-1902 H2 Elizabethtown: Son of Tom Williams killed Thursday by falling tree. Age 13.
- Williams, Cyrus

 12-20-1918 R1 06-11-1919 H4 06-13-1919 R1 Soldier from Ohio County who was first reported to have died in War but later as being wounded in action. Resident Wysox. (Not on final list of Ohio Countians who died during World War I. He returned to Ohio County & died in 1974.)
- Williams, D. Mack
 10-02-1907 H5
 10-23-1907 H5
 Centertown: Died Sep 27
 at home of father-in-law, J. P. Tichenor. Left wife, Ethel Williams. Buried Central Grove. [1010-1907 "OM": Died of lung trouble. Lived Matanzas area.]
- Williams, d/o Orville 10-31-1917 H8 Centertown: Girl born to Orville Williams of Centertown area on Oct 24 lived only few hours.
- Williams, David

 11-22-1907 R1 11-22-1907 R5 Died of kidney trouble
 Nov 14 at Shawneetown, IL. Age 4. Son of Dr. & Mrs. J. R. Williams, natives of Ohio County.
 Nephew of Mrs. Carrie Newbolt. Buried Westwood cemetery at Shawneetown. [11-16-1907 "OM".]
- Williams, Delmer 06-21-1918 R1 Died of abscess in head June 14 at Beaver Dam. Mason. Buried June 16 Sunnyside cemetery.
- Williams, Elijah Thomas

 10-31-1917 H5

 11-02-1917 R1

 11-02-1917 R5

 Died of nephritis Oct 29 at home in Hartford. Age 76. Born 24 Jan 1841 near Goshen on old Williams homestead where father & grandfather were also born. Married Miss Sadie E. Hendricks, 11 Oct 1910, who with brother, Clarence Miniard, survive. Brother of late Jesse Williams, who represented Ohio County for 2 terms in KY Legislature. Buried Oct 30 Oakwood cemetery. See also 01-19-1894 R3 [11-06-1917 "OM": One of founders of Williams Coal Company.]
- Williams, Elizabeth E. (Chapman) 09-13-1916 H4 Beaver Dam: Died Sep 8 three miles from here. Age 82. Born 6 March 1834. Daughter of Solomon Chapman & Sarah Render. Married Reason D. Williams, who with 4 children are deceased. Survived by 2 children, including Mrs. Mason Taylor, at whose home she died, 8 grandchildren, 4 great-grandchildren, & brothers, Ellis M. Chapman of Green River area & W. R. Chapman of Beaver Dam. Buried beside husband at Beaver Dam Baptist Church cemetery. [09-13-1916 "OM": Also left daughter, Mrs. E. T. Smith. Husband died 24 years ago.]
- Williams, Emerson 06-05-1908 R5 Died May 31 after amputation of arm. On May 25 injured when fell on saw. Buried Pleasant Hill cemetery. [06-02 & 06-05-1908 "OM": Son of Jack Williams of Deanefield.]
- Williams, Ernie 09-11-1914 R5 Monument to be unveiled at Central Grove Church on Sep 13. (This may be Erma Williams, who died 19 Dec 1913)
- Williams, Evan 01-16-1907 H2 02-15-1907 R2 Died Jan 2 at home of brother, Eliga Williams. Age 88 years & 11 days. Born 2 Dec 1818 on Lower Paradise Road. Married Miss Mary M. Yonts, 5 Sep 1844. Left several children.

- Williams, George S. 12-26-1919 R1 Died of tubercular trouble Dec 18 at US Hospital near Asheville, NC. Age 24. Born Ohio County. Veteran. Son of late Squire Harve Williams. Nephew of E. G. Barrass of Hartford. Left mother of near Taylor Mines. Buried Dec 21 Paxton cemetery near Taylor Mines. [12-24-1919 "OM": Also survived by 1 brother & 2 sisters.]
- Williams, Gross Barrett 10-06-1909 H1 10-20-1909 H1 10-27-1909 H5 10-08-1909 R5 06-15-1910 H8 Died of cancer of stomach Oct 3 at home in Hartford. Age 53. Born 31 Oct 1855 Calhoun. Son of W. H. & C. M. Williams. Lived Hartford most of life. Operated old Red Front Store on Main Street & later the City Restaurant. Left wife & sons, Guy, Gross Jr. & John J. Williams. Buried Oct 5 Oakwood cemetery. [10-05-1909 "OM".]
- Williams, Haffy Cecil ["Mrs."] 02-07-1919 R1 Died of pneumonia Feb 2 at home of A. A. Williams in Owensboro. Granddaughter of late George C. Wedding of Hartford Bar. Buried Cecilia. [02-04-1919 "OM".]
- Williams, J. C. 05-29-1901 H2 His wagon hit by train May 25 & killed 8 miles south of Henderson. Three of sons also injured. [05-28-1901 "OM".]
- Williams, J. H. 05-31-1916 H1 Shot & killed 23 Dec 1915 at a saloon in Henderson by L. D. 'Doc" Dempsey, who was sentenced to life in prison. [12-25, 12-26, 12-29-1915 & 01-08-1916 "OM".]
- Williams, J. Harve
 04-26-1916 H5
 04-28-1916 R5
 Died of pneumonia April
 21 near Williams Mines three miles south of Beaver Dam. Age 46. Born 28 Aug 1870. Served
 term as magistrate of Beaver Dam district. Mason. Left wife, 2 sons & 2 daughters. Brother-inlaw of Ed Barrass of Hartford. Buried Sam Paxton graveyard. See also 04-21-1916 R5 [04-271916 "OM".]
- Williams, J. Mansfield 04-01-1903 H4 03-27-1903 R3 07-31-1903 R3 Died of kidney trouble March 21 at Echols. Age 57. Mason. Buried March 22. G. B. Likens administrator of estate.
- Williams, J. Thad
 03-29-1911 H1 Killed March 23 when fell from barn on his farm at Robards in Henderson County. Age 67. Police Judge at Robards. Left wife & 5 children. [03-26-1911 "OM".]
- Williams, J. Vernon 05-28-1913 H5 06-23-1915 H5 Deanefield: Killed when fell from trestle. Lived Rockport. Left wife & 4 children. [05-28-1913 "OM".]
- Williams, Jane ["Mrs."] 02-10-1904 H2 Died Feb 3 at Hawesville. Age 72. Weighed 360 pounds. Former slave of late George W. Williams of Owensboro. (Black) [02-04-1904 "OM".]
- Williams, Jennie (Eskridge)
 03-16-1904 H3
 03-18-1904 R1
 Died of ruptured artery of brain March 13 in Hartford. Born & reared in Hardinsburg. Since marriage in 1879 lived Hartford. Left husband, Gross B. Williams, & 4 sons, youngest about 8. Buried March 16 Oakwood. [03-15-1904 "OM": Age 45. Sister of Melvin Eskridge.]
- Williams, Jesse S. 08-24-1904 H3 09-07-1904 H3 08-26-1904 R1 11-11-1904 R8 Died Aug 19 at home near Hopkinsville. Born Ohio County, where buried Aug 21 at Goshen cemetery. Twice elected to KY Legislature from Ohio County. Operated Williams Coal Company at Williams Mines until sold little over year ago. Brother of Mrs. P. M. Hocker & E. T. Williams of Ohio County. F. T. & W. H. Williams administrators of estate. See also 06-15-1904 H3 [08-21-1904 "OM": Died of Bright's disease. Age 59. Owner of Huffman's Mills.]
- Williams, Jim 02-09-1910 H1 02-09-1910 H6 02-16-1910 H2 One of 34 killed Feb 1 in explosion at Wickliffe Mine at Browder. Age 29. Left wife. [02-02, 02-03 & 02-04-1910 "OM".]
- Williams, Jobe M. 03-16-1910 H4 03-16-1910 H5 03-11-1910 R5 Beaver Dam: Died March 9 at home near Cromwell. Age 82. Mason 43 years. Grandfather of Morton Williams. Buried March 10 Brick House cemetery. See also 03-27-1889 H3 son, Sep Williams, married in Dyer County, TN. [03-17-1910 "OM".]
- Williams, Joe 11-25-1908 H1 Died at home 3 miles south of Hickman. Age 57. Left a family.
- Williams, John Gilbert 07-15-1904 R1 Died of flux June 30. Born 4 March 1903. Left parents, John G. & Eva Williams of Rockport, 2 brothers, 3 sisters & grandparents.

- Williams, Larkin

 04-17-1912 H8

 04-26-1912 R8

 01-08-1913 H4

 Beaver
 Dam: Died of complication of diseases April 15. Union soldier in Civil War. Left 3 sons & 2
 daughters. Buried April 16 beside wife at Central Grove cemetery. W. L. Shaver administrator of
 estate. See also 03-27-1912 H8
- Williams, Lyman 06-07-1905 H3 06-09-1905 R1 Died of appendicitis June 2 at home of father in Hartford. Born 16 Sep 1882 Hartford. Mother, Jennie Eskridge Williams, died few months ago. Left father, G. B. Williams, & several brothers, including Guy E. Williams. Buried June 3 Oakwood cemetery. See also 06-02-1905 R5 [06-04 & 06-09-1905 "OM".]
- Williams, Mamie 11-22-1911 H1 Committed suicide by taking sublimate tablets in Hopkinsville.
- Williams, Martha ["Mrs."] 11-11-1910 R4 Wysox: Buried Nov 7. Lived Muhlenberg County. Aunt of W. H. Camfield.
- Williams, Mary 02-12-1908 H5 02-14-1908 R5 Died of pneumonia Feb 10 at home at Taylor Mines. Widow of Thomas Williams. Left son, J. Harve Williams & 2 daughters. Buried Feb 11 family burying ground near Liberty Church. [02-13-1908 "OM".]
- Williams, Mary (Ford)
 06-21-1911 H5 06-28-1911 H5 06-23-1911 R5 Died of infirmities June 20 at home of daughter, Mrs. Frank May, on Union Street in Hartford. Age 70. Mother of Clayton Williams of Globe, AZ & Albert Williams of Denver, CO. Sister of D. Ford. Buried Bell's Run cemetery. [06-22, 06-24 & 06-25-1911 "OM": Also left daughter, Mrs. Randall Hunt of Pleasant Ridge. Aunt of Coonor Ford.]
- Williams, Mary Annie Jewell

 05-25-1910 H4

 05-27-1910 R1

 06-03-1910 R3

 Hopewell:
 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Layton Williams died May 20 of tonsillitis & diphtheria. Age 7-9-1.
 Buried May 21 family burying ground at Ed Williams.
- Williams, Mary Kelly

 02-12-1919 H8 01-31-1919 R1 01-31-1919 R5

 Dam: Eight-year-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Joe E. Williams died of influenza Jan 25. Buried Sunnyside cemetery.
- Williams, Mildred 07-18-1900 H4 Infant of J. A. & Sallie Williams of near Centertown died. Buried Walton's Creek cemetery.
- Williams, Mrs. Elijah 12-11-1912 H4 Hopewell: Died Dec 6. Born 20 Feb 1847 Ohio County. Married 17 Sep 1867. Buried Dec 8 family graveyard.
- Williams, Mrs. J. M. 04-25-1917 H1 Died of infirmities April 16 near Rob Roy. Born 3 Dec 1836. Widow of Job Williams. Left children, J. Delmer Williams of Beaver Dam, S. T. Williams of & Mrs. Jasper N. Leach of Rob Roy area, 25 grandchildren & 12 greatgrandchildren. Buried beside husband at Brick House cemetery.
- Williams, Mrs. J. R. (Smith)

 09-13-1916 H5

 09-15-1916 R1

 Died of Bright's disease
 Sep 8 at Shawneetown, IL & buried there. Born Ohio County. Left husband, 3 children, father,
 D. L. Smith of Owensboro, brothers, Walter & Clarence Smith & sisters, Mrs. J. R. Pirtle & Mrs.
 W. E. Newbolt of Hartford, Mrs. John McCuen of Tulsa, OK & Mrs. A. C. Frier of Fairfield, IL.
 [09-14-1916 "OM".]
- Williams, Mrs. Kelly V. 06-26-1901 H3 06-28-1901 R3 Died of flux June 22 at Beaver Dam. Left husband & 4 children. Buried June 23 cemetery there.
- Williams, Mrs. M. J.

 11-14-1900 H3 Died of cerebral hemorrhage Nov 8 at home of son, J. W. Lytle, in Owensboro. Born 22 Oct 1836. Married John L. Lytle, 27 Jan 1857. After his death married John H. Williams, 17 Jan 1867. Mother of James H. Williams, druggist of Hartford. Buried family burying ground near Glenville. See also 11-21-1917 H2 James H. Williams has operated drug store on Main Street in Hartford since 1891.
- Williams, Mrs. M. J. (Reid) 04-17-1903 R2 07-31-1903 R3 Render: Funeral April 12 at Rockport. Daughter of E. S. Reid of here. G. B. Likens administrator of estate.
- Williams, Mrs. Owen 06-24-1908 H8 Smallhous: Buried June 20 at Rockport.
- Williams, Mrs. Rufus (Condit) 02-07-1917 H1 02-09-1917 R1 Died Feb 5 at home near Heflin. Age 30. Left husband, children, Byron & Loubell Williams, brothers, U. S., L. H., Harve & Rowe Condit & sisters, Miss Belle Condit & Mrs. Gayle Atherton. Buried Woodward's Valley. [02-07-1917 "OM".]
- Williams, Novella

 11-11-1914 H8 Hopewell: Died Nov 5. Born 20 Jan 1886
 Butler County. Married Shelby Williams, 13 Sep 1913, one son born. Left husband, mother, brothers & sisters. Buried Nov 7 family burying ground at Ed Williams place.

- Williams, Pearl 11-29-1905 H3 Smallhous: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. Owen Williams buried Nov 21 Rockport.
- Williams, Rebecca 03-12-1909 R4 In Ohio County T. H. Benton administrator of estate.
- Williams, Richard Morton 05-01-1901 H3 04-26-1901 R3 05-03-1901 R2 Died of Bright's disease April 24 at home at Williams Mines. Former resident Hartford. One of brothers who operate Williams Mines. Buried April 25 Goshen Church. [04-26-1901 "OM": Age 58.]
- Williams, Rillie 08-15-1919 R1 Died Aug 10 at home of son, Dr. W. S. Williams, in Durant, OK. Buried there Aug 11. Born Ohio County. Also left son, Dr. J. R. Williams, of Shawneetown, IL.
- Williams, s/o Andy 12-20-1905 H2 Andy Williams accidentally shot & killed 16-year-old son at Rockport, IN.
- Williams, s/o Thompson

 12-23-1914 H4 Beaver Dam: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Thompson
 Williams born dead Dec 21.
- Williams, Sally 07-30-1902 H3 08-01-1902 R3 08-15-1902 R1 Died of stomach trouble July 29 at home near Hartford. Wife of Larkin Williams. Buried July 30 Central Grove cemetery.
- Williams, Serena 01-27-1904 H3 01-22-1904 R8 Smallhous: Little daughter of Amanda Williams died Jan 10 at home near South Carrollton. Mrs. Williams recently also lost husband, father & brother. Buried Jan 12 Equality burying ground.
- Williams, Simon 04-08-1904 R8 04-15-1904 R4 Beaten to death with club by brother-in-law, George Reed, in Owensboro. Wife Reed's sister. [04-03-1904 "OM": Killed on April 2.]
- Williams, Stephen R. 03-13-1901 H2 03-20-1901 H4 04-17-1901 H4 03-08-1901 R3 03-15-1901 R2 03-22-1901 R2 03-29-1901 R1 04-12-1901 R2 Died of pneumonia March 6 at home near Centertown. Age 52-3-14. Left wife & 3 children. Mason. Buried Walton's Creek cemetery. [03-12-1901 "OM".]
- Williams, Thomas

 02-02-1916 H5

 05-24-1916 H5

 05-31-1916 H8

 01-281916 R1

 Died of gastritis Jan 26 on Hartford Route 4. Age 83-2-27. Born 29 Oct 1832.

 Married 5 April 1857, 6 children born. Left children, A. J. Williams of Hartford, A. L. Williams of Central City, Thomas P. Williams of Hartford Rt. 4, Laura Ann Robertson & Martha Hatcher of Hartford Rt. 4 & Mrs. Elton (Cleo) Wallace of Hartford Rt. 3, brothers, R. A. of Dawson Springs (age 85), A. T. of near Paradise & Levy Williams of Livermore, & sisters, Mrs. Sallie A. Ashby of Livermore & Artilla Dillingham of Boonville, IL. Buried Jan 27 Central Grove Church beside wife, who died about 2 years ago. [02-03-1916 "OM".]
- Williams, Violet Detrel
 01-14-1914 H3 05-06-1914 H5 01-16-1914 R3 Died of typhoid fever Jan 9 at home of father, Thomas P. Williams, of just west of Hartford, who has also lost wife & mother within a few weeks from typhoid. Buried Jan 10 Central Grove. [01-17-1914 "OM".]
- Williams, Walter A. 12-25-1918 H1 06-04-1919 H4 12-06-1918 R5 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier died of influenza Nov 14 in France. Private. Survived by parents, Mr. & Mrs. Bud Williams of near Rosine. Buried France. [12-11-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Williams, Ward 09-20-1901 R2 Smallhous: Daughter born Sep 2 to Mrs. Williams. Husband recently died.
- Williams, Wesley 03-17-1911 R8 Beaver Dam: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Will Williams died March 11. Age 8. [03-16-1911 "OM": Died of spinal meningitis. Buried Liberty cemetery.]
- Williams, William 05-21-1902 H3 Resident Jamestown in Monroe County died of consumption May 7. Formerly lived Ohio County. Brother-in-law of J. K. & Joshua Tinsley of Beda.
- Williams, William 11-04-1910 R1 Shot & killed Nov 6 at Morton's Gap by Mr. Brooks. (Black)
- Williams, William H. 01-01-1908 H4 04-07-1909 H8 Died Dec 22 at home near Centertown. Age 67. Union soldier in Civil War. Never married. Buried Walton's Creek cemetery. S. D. Williams administrator of estate.

- Williams, William H. 03-15-1916 H5 03-17-1916 R1 04-07-1916 R5 Died of pneumonia March 12 Goshen area. Age 71. Left wife, Mary E., daughters, Mrs. W. D. Luce & Mrs. W. N. Blair of Hartford, & brothers, E. T. of Hartford & C. M. Williams, who lived on adjoining farm. Buried Goshen cemetery. [03-17-1916 "OM": Buried beside parents.]
- Williams, William J. 04-29-1914 H8 Hopewell: Died April 22 at home near here. Born 17 Sep 1853 on same place where died. Married Miss D. E. Taylor in 1873. Left wife, 3 sons & 3 daughters.
- Williams, Willie 05-10-1911 H6 Hickman: Died here at home of uncle, Caleb Kelley. Age 18. Only about 45 inches tall. Son of Henry Williams. [05-04-1911 "OM".]
- Williamson, Effie (Taylor) 07-05-1905 H3 Died July 2 at home in Luzerne. Born Ohio County, where buried July 3 Hopewell burying ground. Left husband, William Williamson, & 6 small children, youngest twins only few weeks old.
- Williard, Ella J. (Cargal) 08-26-1903 H2 McHenry: Died July 14. Mother of 3 children, 1 survives. Buried Fisher burying ground here.
- Willingham, Nelson, Jr. 03-24-1909 H1 One of 5 killed March 20 in explosion at Sunnyside Mine at Evansville, IN. (Black)
- Willingham, Nelson, Sr. 03-24-1909 H1 One of 5 killed March 20 in explosion at Sunnyside Mine at Evansville, IN. (Black)
- Willis, Edith (Haynes)

 04-07-1909 H5 04-16-1909 R3 Died of infirmities April 2 at home of son, Felix Willis, at Haynesville. Age 94 last January. Widow of James Willis. Daughter of Jack Haynes, one of pioneer merchants of that section. Mother of late Mrs. Dr. Hale of Owensboro & grandmother of Mrs. J. A. Dean of Owensboro. Left son, Felix Willis, & daughters, Mrs. T. S. Jett, Mrs. Will Lyons & Mrs. Jordan Haynes of Ohio County. Buried April 4 Haynes burying ground. [04-04-1909 "OM".]
- Willis, Henry Lauer 10-03-1900 H4 Died of rheumatism Sep 25 at Howell, IN, near Evansville. Age 27. Left parents, brothers, Aaron, James, Donald, Grant & George Willis, & sisters, Letitia Willis & Mrs. Carrie Martin. [09-27-1900 "OM".]
- Willis, Mrs. 12-09-1910 R1 Cromwell: Died Dec 1 Calhoun. Mother of Dr. Pal T. Willis of here. See also "OCN" 09-21-1956 p3B Dr. Pal T. Willis.
- Willis, Will
 11-04-1914 H5
 11-06-1914 R5
 Hit & killed by train Nov
 2 at Hartford. Resident Elizabethtown. (Black) [11-06-1914 "OM".]
- Willoughby, Alva 01-28-1903 H3 02-04-1903 H3 01-30-1903 R3 Shot & killed Jan 24 at Baizetown in fight with H. O. Daugherty.
- Willoughby, Beauchamp W. 08-28-1918 H4 08-30-1918 R5 06-04-1919 H4 01-24-1919 R1 05-30-1919 R1 08-22-1919 R1 Soldier killed Aug 1 on battlefield in France. Private. Resided Horse Branch area. [08-29-1918 & 06-03-1919 "OM".]
- Willoughby, Dave 03-23-1904 H2 Select: Died of measles & pneumonia March 14 at home near Baizetown. Buried March 15 Baizetown burying ground.
- Willoughby, Harrison 08-07-1908 R4 Olaton: Killed while jumping from train at Deanefield Aug 1. Lived Horse Branch.
- Willoughby, Harrison 07-02-1913 H8 Deanefield: Died of Bright's disease June 20. Railroad section foreman. Buried here June 21. [06-21 & 07-01-1913 "OM".]
- Willoughby, Mrs. 02-11-1903 H2 Olaton: Died of typhoid fever Feb 5. Lived near Shiloh Church.
- Willoughby, Willie 01-29-1919 H1 01-31-1919 R4 Cool Springs: Died of influenza Jan 19 at home of father. Age 30. Left wife, son, Clifton, age 4, parents, brothers, Newt & Ernest Willoughby, & sisters, Oma Willoughby, all of Ohio County, Mrs. W. N. Casey of Cleaton, Mrs. R. H. Goodall of Beaver Dam, Mrs. D. W. Goodall of Eden, Mrs. Henry Hariens of Cromwell & Mrs. Leany Phelps of Flener. Buried Shultztown cemetery.
- Willyard, James 12-28-1910 H5 03-29-1911 H4 Shot & killed Dec 24 in Hardin County by John Hunt, who was sentenced to life in prison.
- Willyard, Ola 01-03-1902 R3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Dave Willyard of Buford died of brain fever Dec 28. Age 6. Buried Dec 29 Mt. Carmel.
- Wilmouth, James 12-21-1917 R3 Bardwell: Shot & killed near here by daughter, Miss Lillian Wilmouth.

- Wilson, Albertina

 12-17-1902 H3 10-07-1904 R1 Died Dec 11 at home near
 Prentiss. Age 55. Wife of Jont Wilson. C. C. Dennis administrator of estate. [12-12-1902 "OM".]
- Wilson, Allen 11-05-1913 H5 Died of tuberculosis Nov 3 near Rosine. Age 42. Son of late Ansel Wilson. Never married. Buried Nov 4 Mt. Vernon burying ground.
- Wilson, Amanda ["Miss"] 11-03-1915 H4 Madisonville: Killed Oct 30 in auto accident 3 miles from here. Orphan. Lived with aunt, Mrs. C. H. Murphy, on Seminary Street in Madisonville. [11-02-1915 "OM".]
- Wilson, Amanda ["Mrs."] 03-09-1904 H3 03-04-1904 R5 Died of pneumonia March 2 at home near Horton. Buried March 3 Milton Taylor graveyard. [03-05 & 03-10-1904 "OM": Age 60. Survived by husband, Nimrod Wilson, & 4 children.]
- Wilson, Annabelle ["Miss"] 12-05-1900 H3 12-07-1900 R3 02-15-1901 R4 Died of consumption Nov 26. Age 22-5-7. Born 19 June 1878. Member Cane Run Baptist Church since 22 Dec 1889. Left father, mother deceased. Buried McCord graveyard. See also 11-30-1900 R2 lived near Rosine.
- Wilson, Ansel 10-16-1912 H5 10-18-1912 R5 10-25-1912 R3 02-27-1914 R1 Died suddenly of heart disease Oct 12 at home near Horton. Age 78. Left wife & several children. Buried Oct 13 Mt. Vernon Church. [10-17-1912 "OM": Died of heart failure.]
- Wilson, Arnett 06-18-1919 H8 Oak Grove: Died June 11. Lived Olaton. Buried Cane Run cemetery.
- Wilson, Bina

 11-11-1914 H5

 11-13-1914 R1

 Died of cancer of stomach
 Nov 9 at home near Green River Church above Cromwell. Niece of W. B. Render & cousin of R.

 B. Martin of Hartford. Buried Nov 10 Wilson burying ground near Green River Church. Left husband, James Wilson, 1 son & 2 daughters. [11-13-1914 "OM".]
- Wilson, Boyd
 01-17-1917 H1 Killed in coal mine at Lincoln, IN. Resident Island, KY.
- Wilson, Bryant 05-13-1908 H5 Miner electrocuted May 9 in mines of Central Coal & Iron Company near Central City. Age 40. Left wife & several children. [05-09-1908 "OM": Killed May 8.]
- Wilson, Bunyan 06-28-1911 H1 07-12-1911 H7 "Bunnie". Dragged to death by horse June 27. Age 10. Son of Mr. & Mrs. Joseph W. Wilson of near Prentiss. Buried June 28 East Providence.
- Wilson, c/o J. J. 02-20-1901 H2 Cromwell: Infant of Mr. & Mrs. J. J. Wilson died of pneumonia Feb 13. Buried Feb 14.
- Wilson, c/o Willie 08-06-1913 H5 Glasgow: Two-year-old child died here.
- Wilson, Carl

 01-19-1921 H4 Soldier died of pneumonia 5 Dec 1918 in
 France. Born 5 Aug 1893. Survived by mother, brothers, Alec, Walter & John Wilson, all of
 Rockport & sisters, Mrs. Jess Burgher of Echols & Miss Maggie Wilson of Rockport. Returned to
 Ohio County & buried 16 Jan 1921 Rockport cemetery.
- Wilson, Charles 07-12-1905 H5 Died of consumption July 6 at home near Rosine. Son of Ansel Wilson. Buried Mt. Vernon Cemetery.
- Wilson, Cicero 05-09-1917 H8 Horse Branch: Mrs. Cecil Taylor called to Louisville May 3 on account of death of her father.
- Wilson, Claude 04-15-1904 R1 Son of Mr. & Mrs. J. H. Wilson died of consumption April 6. Age 16 years & 10 months.
- Wilson, Clayburn 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District.
- Wilson, Clyde 01-22-1902 H3 01-17-1902 R3 Died of typhoid fever Jan 14 at home near Prentiss. Age 15. Son of J. E. Wilson. Buried Jan 15 Chinn burying ground.
- Wilson, Cora (Patton)
 11-27-1901 H3
 12-04-1901 H2
 11-22-1901 R3
 Died of blood poisoning Nov 20 at home at Prentiss. Left husband, E. Vince Wilson, 4-year-old son, & father, G. W. Patton, of Texas. Little daughter is deceased. Buried Nov 21 Liberty.
- Wilson, Crockett 02-21-1917 H3 Died near Sebree.
- Wilson, Gordon
 02-22-1918 R2 Fordsville: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Allie Wilson died of spinal meningitis Feb 19. Age 10. Left parents, 2 brothers & 4 sisters. [03-20-1918 "OM".]

- Wilson, Ira Emmett
 03-29-1912 R4
 04-05-1912 R4
 Died March 18 at home of parents near Olaton. Age 21-2-22. Born 28 Dec 1890. Married Miss Clemmie Christian, 20 Nov 1909, daughter of G. J. Christian of Friedaland. Left wife, little son, parents, Mr. & Mrs. J. R. Wilson, 5 brothers & 5 sisters, including Mrs. Fonzo Weedman. Buried March 19 Cane Run cemetery.
- Wilson, J. Calvin 02-09-1910 H5 02-11-1910 R5 Died Feb 7 at home of son-in-law, E. Press Barnard, at Sanderfur's Crossing east of Hartford. Age 70. Buried Feb 8 Mt. Zion Church. [02-15-1910 "OM".]
- Wilson, J. Frank 03-09-1904 H3 03-23-1904 H3 03-25-1904 R8 Died Feb 25. Resident McHenry. Left wife & 6 children. [03-10-1904 "OM": Left wife, Mary.]
- Wilson, Janey ["Miss"] 11-01-1911 H8 Committed suicide by drowning herself in well Oct 28 two miles south of Hawesville. Age 30. Niece of late G. W. Williams of Owensboro. Left father, Henry Wilson, of Island & several brothers & sisters. [10-29-1911 "OM".]
- Wilson, Jennie ["Miss"] 02-24-1904 H2 Fell down stairs & killed about 1 & 1/2 miles from Cecilia.
- Wilson, Jerry 11-13-1901 H2 Shot & killed during church services at Insleytown in Christian County by Henry Davie. (Black)
- Wilson, John 01-24-1906 H4 Died of consumption in Harrison County, IN. Brother of Mrs. J. W. Young of Howard Park, IN & Mrs. John Morris of Alexandria, IN. Buried Tuesday at St. Peter's cemetery near Buena Vista in Harrison County.
- Wilson, John H.

 12-10-1913 H4

 12-12-1913 R1

 01-21-1914 H7

 02-041914 H4

 01-23-1914 R8

 Dundee: Died of blood poison Dec 1 near Sunnydale. Left wife,
 Mary E., & several children. Buried Dec 2 Sand Rock Hill near Sulphur Springs. Wife
 administratrix of estate.
- Wilson, Johnson 07-10-1907 H3 Killed at Battle of Shiloh on 6-7 April 1862. Union soldier, Co. I, 17th KY Infantry. Mistakenly listed as John Wilson.
- Wilson, Jonas D. 09-05-1900 H2 Postmaster at Cloverport and former member of KY Legislature died last week. [09-01-1900 "OM": Died of flux & typhoid fever Aug 30 Cloverport. Age 77. Had represented Breckinridge County in House of KY Legislature.]
- Wilson, Joseph 10-29-1919 H1 11-05-1919 H2 Died of heart failure Oct 16 near Olaton. Age 76. Left wife & 2 daughters. Buried Pleasant Grove Church.
- Wilson, Leona 09-18-1918 H1 09-20-1918 R5 Died of complication of diseases Sep 11 at home at Horse Branch. Left husband, Barney Wilson, several children including baby only few days old, parents, Mr. & Mrs. John Wilson of Fairview & several brothers & sisters. Buried McCord cemetery. See also 08-14-1918 H1.
- Wilson, Levi M. 10-25-1916 H5 11-08-1916 H5 10-27-1916 R6 11-10-1916 R1 Died of infirmities Oct 19 at home near Prentiss. Age 83-1-23. Born 26 Aug 1833 Beech Grove, Coffee County, TN. Moved to Ohio County 1852 & settled on farm where died. Married Mary Jones, 13 Sep 1852, she died 26 June 1899, 9 sons & 1 daughter born George W. of Portland, OR, E. V. & S. M. of Billings, MT, J. E., John B., B. N., A. N., J. W. & H. A. Wilson & Mrs. L. M. Roach, all of Ohio County. Buried beside wife in Prentiss cemetery. [10-26-1916 "OM".]
- Wilson, Lorena 01-29-1915 R7 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. R. Wilson died Jan 12. Born 25 Aug 1899. Buried Cane Run cemetery.
- Wilson, M. (Oller)

 08-20-1909 R1 Died of consumption Aug 11 at home near Olaton. About 35. Daughter of Miles Oller of Spring Lick. Left husband, Willis Wilson, 2 children, Elaine & 1 other, brothers, Baut Oller of Spring Lick & Ike Oller of Leitchfield, & sister, Mrs. Abe Duncan of Horse Branch. Buried Aug 12 Oller cemetery near McGrady Church.
- Wilson, Martha A. 12-28-1906 R1 Died of pneumonia Dec 6. Born 16 Sep 1836. Married 1st Joseph Liles, 5 children born, Mary J., wife of J. C. Leach, & Dr. J. L. Liles deceased, and Mrs. R. H. (Martha E.) Rains, William O. & J. S. Liles. Three children born to 2nd marriage, John W. Wilson, Mrs. E. P. (Melzona B.) Barnard & Mrs. J. W. (Ada V.) Cox. Member of Mt. Zion Baptist Church 54 years. [12-13-1906 "OM": Mrs. Cal Wilson recently suffered broken hip. Buried Mt. Zion Baptist Church in Ohio County.]
- Wilson, Mary A. Clark 04-06-1910 H4 05-10-1911 H8 In Ohio County Jerry M. Clark administrator of estate.

- Wilson, Minnie ["Miss"] 04-03-1914 R4 Hawesville: Drowned herself March 29. Age 39. Daughter of Henry Wilson. Lived with brother, Reuben Wilson, 4 miles below here. Sister drowned herself year ago. [03-31-1914 "OM".]
- Wilson, Mrs. Ansel 12-07-1904 H3 12-09-1904 R5 Died of heart trouble Dec 6 at home near Rosine. Left husband & several children. Buried Dec 7 Mt. Vernon cemetery. [12-08 & 12-17-1904 "OM".]
- Wilson, Mrs. Cash
 11-22-1905 H3 Died of burns Nov 16. About 42. Lived near Shreve. Left husband & several children. Buried Nov 17 family burying ground. [11-18-1905 "OM".]
- Wilson, Mrs. H. J. 03-28-1906 H1 Died Feb 18. Born 24 Aug 1839 Jefferson County, MO, when 3 father moved to Jasper County, MO & 18 when he moved family to Texas. Married J. E. Wilson, 8 Aug 1863. Moved to KY 1871. Left husband, 4 sons, 1 daughter, 1 brother & 4 sisters.
- Wilson, Mrs. Jack 04-18-1917 H8 Horse Branch: Died of measles April 12. Left husband & several children.
- Wilson, Mrs. Musker 10-17-1919 R8 Died of pneumonia Oct 12 at home of Mrs. Mary B. Wilson. Left husband & 2 children. Buried Oct 13 Cane Run.
- Wilson, Mrs. Thomas 12-12-1913 R1 Died of tuberculosis Dec 7 at Williams Mines. Sister of Mrs. John Daniel formerly of Hartford. Buried Mt. Vernon.
- Wilson, Newil 01-09-1901 H3 Son of Mr. & Mrs. E. V. Wilson died of croup Jan 6 at home of John W. Taylor. Age 4. Buried Jan 7 Liberty burying ground.
- Wilson, Otto Bryan 12-25-1918 H1 Renfrow: Died of influenza Nov 4. Age 21. Son of Mr. & Mrs. T. G. Wilson.
- Wilson, Robert 01-12-1916 H3 01-07-1916 R5 Died of heart trouble Jan 4 at home of parents, Mr. & Mrs. Joe W. Wilson, near Prentiss. Age 19. Nephew of Judge John B. Wilson of Hartford. Buried East Providence. [01-07 & 01-11-1916 "OM".]
- Wilson, Samuel M. 04-19-1905 H3 09-13-1905 H2 04-21-1905 R4 09-01-1905 R1 Cane Run: Died April 16 near Rosine. Age 69 years & 29 days. Union soldier in Civil War, 17th KY Infantry. Left wife & 5 children. Buried McCord burying ground. Funeral sermon preached Salem Church on 2nd Sunday in Sep 1905. See also 02-13-1884 H4 drawing monthly pension of \$4 for service in Civil War & 12-18-1896 R3 son, J. G. Wilson, running for Assessor of Ohio County. [04-19-1905 "OM".]
- Wilson, Sarah (Ford) 02-07-1917 H2 Died Jan 23. Age 47. Born 27 Jan 1870. Daughter of Benjamin Ford. Fifteen children born to marriage. Left husband, Luther Wilson, 6 sons, 5 daughters, brothers, George & Ben Ford & sister, Mrs. Jesse Hazelip. Buried Leach cemetery.
- Wilson, Sarah Louise 03-01-1918 R2 03-01-1918 R3 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Joe Wilson of Prentiss area died of whooping cough Feb 23. Age 4. Buried Feb 24 Prentiss.
- Wilson, Vasti ["Miss"] 07-11-1906 H1 07-13-1906 R3 08-31-1906 R8 Died of consumption June 26. Age 14 years & 8 months. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. G. & Rebecca Wilson of near Rosine. Buried June 27 McCord cemetery.
- Wilson, Virgie 12-25-1918 H1 12-06-1918 R5 Renfrow: Died Nov 13 of influenza. Age 34. Left parents, Mr. & Mrs. T. G. Wilson. Brother, Otto Bryan Wilson, died of same on Nov 4 & niece, Evelynne Moorman, died of same on Oct 31.
- Wilton, Peter 06-28-1905 H3 One of 3 passengers killed June 26 in I. C. train wreck at Vine Grove. Resident Leitchfield. [06-27-1905 "OM".]
- Wimsatt, James A. 12-01-1905 R5 04-11-1906 H5 Died Nov 24 at home near Dundee. Buried Nov 25 Whitesville cemetery. William V. Sproule administrator of estate.
- Wimsatt, Sarah 03-19-1909 R4 Magan: Died of brain trouble March 12 at home near Dundee. Mother of Charles Wimsatt. Buried March 13 White cemetery.
- Winchell, James W. 09-03-1913 H1 08-29-1913 R8 Shot & killed Aug 28 by son, Estill, age 15, at home at Narrows. Son struck in head by him while attempting to protect mother. Age 47. Left wife, Martha, married 17 years last December. [08-29, 08-31, 09-07 & 10-30-1913 "OM".]

- Wine, George G. 02-03-1915 H5 Died of heart failure Jan 29 at Cloverport. Born 17 March 1845 Augusta County, VA. Married Miss Roberta Satterfield. Left son, Thomas Wine, of St. Louis, MO & daughter, Miss Iva L. Wine. [01-26-1915 "OM".]
- Winebarger, J. 08-22-1917 H2 Died in Evansville, IN hospital after being shot at Onton in Webster County by K. J. McCurry.
- Winfrey, W. P., Jr. 07-16-1913 H7 Hopkinsville: Committed suicide by shooting himself July 12. About 38. Lawyer & unmarried. Left parents, Judge & Mrs. W. P. Winfrey. Uncle of Harry Ware. [07-15-1913 "OM": William P. Winfree, Jr.]
- Wing, Pete 11-22-1905 H3 12-27-1905 H1 11-24-1905 R5 Olaton: Resident Grayson County just above here died Nov 19. Buried beside son at Pleasant Grove in Ohio County.
- Wing, Samuel 04-01-1908 H8 Committed suicide by shooting himself at Salt Lake City, UT. Former postmaster of Owensboro. Four of brothers died tragic deaths. [03-27 & 04-02-1908 "OM": Died March 26.]
- Wink, Nicholas 02-24-1904 H3 Owensboro: Died of heart disease & rheumatism several miles south of here. Age 16. Son of Frank Wink. [02-21-1904 "OM": Died Feb 20.]
- Winn, Nancy ["Mrs."] 05-20-1908 H4 Died at home in Barren County. Age 101.
- Winscott, Robert 04-01-1903 H2 Bowling Green: Died of paralysis here March 28 few minutes after marrying Mrs. Mary Harmon. Age 60. [03-27-1903 "OM".]
- Wintersmith, Robert L. 05-09-1917 H1 Died May 5 Elizabethtown. Served as first mayor there. Left wife & daughter, Mrs. W. H. Richardson. [05-06-1917 "OM".]
- **Wisdom, Ruth** ["Mrs."] 10-19-1917 R4 Hit & killed by car in Owensboro Oct 13. About 50. Left mother.
- Wise, c/o William 06-20-1902 R2 Cromwell: Infant died June 13.
- Wise, David 08-17-1904 H3 Old citizen died Aug 12 at home at Fordsville. Age 88. [08-17-1904 "OM": Operated mill same location at Fordsville past 60 years.]
- Wise, Flem B. 07-11-1906 H3 07-13-1906 R1 Died of bowel trouble July 9 at home in Owensboro. Age 62. Brother of Virgil Wise of McHenry. Miller. Former resident Hartford where buried beside wife at Morton cemetery. [07-10-1906 "OM": Brother of James Wise of Owensboro.]
- Wise, Mrs. Mack (Davison) 11-04-1908 H4 Fordsville: Died Oct 26 at home in Louisville. Age 28. Left husband, 3 children & parents, Mr. & Mrs. James L. Davison. Buried here Oct 28.
- Wise, Nat
 01-26-1910 H5 01-28-1910 R4 Wysox: Died Jan 15 at home at Waxahachie, TX. Over 90. Former resident Ohio County. Moved to Texas about 1855. Uncle of Mrs. Fanny Benton of here.
- Wiseman, Guy

 06-08-1917 R8 Died May 29 at home of Mrs. Maggie
 Williams at Rockport. Age 22. Soldier in 3rd KY Infantry, enlisted 1 Sep 1916. Left mother,
 Mrs. Minnie Wiseman of Hickman, brothers, Earl & Roy Wiseman, sister, Helen Wiseman, one
 other sister & grandmother. Buried May 30 Hickman.
- Witham, c/o Mr. 10-28-1904 R5 Two children of Mr. Helse & two of Mr. Witham died in house fire at Coffman last week.
- Witherspoon, Porter 02-17-1904 H1 02-12-1904 R5 Committed suicide by shooting himself Feb 9 at home in Bowling Green. Age 22. [02-11-1904 "OM".]
- Withrow, Henry 11-16-1900 R3 Smallhous: Died of cancer Nov 9 at home of parents. Age 38 years & 18 days. Left wife, 3 children, parents, 1 brother & 5 sisters.
- Withrow, John, Sr. 10-30-1918 H1 Equality: Died of old age Oct 12 here. Left children, Mrs. Bob Fulkerson, Mrs. Billy Fulkerson, Mrs. Will Bullock, Mrs. Clark Igleheart, Mrs. Allen Buskill & William Withrow, several grandchildren & great-grandchildren. Buried beside wife.
- Withrow, Joseph Henry 06-07-1916 H1 06-07-1916 H4 06-02-1916 R1 Son of late Henry & Lula Withrow died May 31 from injuries suffered when kicked by mule. Age 15. Born 22 April 1901. Survived by mother, Mrs. Sam W. Bilbro, & brother. Buried Equality

- Church. See also 07-10-1907 H1 Mrs. Lula Withrow married S. W. Bilbro 23 June 1907 at Princeton, IN.
- Withrow, Julia 03-24-1915 H8 Smallhous: Died of bowel trouble March 2 at home here. Age 79. Buried March 3. [03-27-1915 "OM".]
- Withrow, Margaret A. 01-13-1909 H4 01-20-1909 H3 01-27-1909 H6 01-15-1909 R4 01-15-1909 R8 Smallhous: Died of consumption Jan 5 at home here. Age 44-4-11. Born 24 Aug 1864. Married William T. Withrow 18 Oct 1883, 2 children born. Left husband, children, Blanche & Marvin, brother & 2 sisters. Buried Jan 6 Equality burying ground. [01-09-1909 "OM": Maggie.]
- Woerner, Caroline ["Miss"] 08-14-1907 H1 08-16-1907 R1 "Carrie". Died of typhoid fever Aug 11 at home on Union Street in Hartford. Age 33. Born Hartford. Music teacher. Left father & several sisters. Buried Aug 12 Oakwood cemetery. [08-13-1907 "OM".]
- Woerner, L. F.

 03-26-1913 H5

 03-26-1913 H8

 03-28-1913 R1

 "Fred".

 Died of heart failure March 21 in Hartford. Age 77-10-25. Born 25 April 1835 Stuttgart, Germany. Came to US 1855. First located at Hawesville, then Cannelton, IN & moved to Hartford Jan 1861. Shoe merchant & cobbler. Married at Cannelton Miss Rose Frey in April 1862, 8 children born, 4 survive Misses Mary, Sophia & Stella Woerner & Mrs. Belle Cooper. Wife died 12 Sep 1886. Married 2nd Mrs. Sarah Patton, who died about 10 years ago. Buried March 22 Oakwood cemetery. See also "OCTN" 11-09-1972 p4 L. Fred Woerner. [03-22 & 03-23-1913 "OM".]
- Woerner, Sarah E. 05-20-1903 H3 05-22-1903 R3 Died May 15 at home in Hartford. Wife of L. F. Woerner. Mother of Mrs. J. H. Patton & Mrs. L. F. Bennett. Buried May 15 Carson burying ground. See also 05-13-1903 H3 [05-16 & 05-22-1903 "OM": Died of consumption. Resident Hartford over 30 years. Left husband, Fred Woerner, & several children.]
- Wolcott, Laura (Moorman) 07-25-1906 H2 Died July 19 at home in South Carrollton. Age 38. Left husband, Charles Wolcott, president Citizens Bank there, 2 sons, parents, Dr. & Mrs. J. N. Moorman of South Carrollton, & several brothers & sisters. [07-20-1906 "OM": Left sons, Paul & John Jay Wolcott.]
- Wolf, Lena ["Mrs."] 11-23-1910 H5 Died of burns at Henderson. Age 82.
- Wood, Amanda Jane (Tichenor)
 04-27-1904 H2
 05-11-1904 H2
 06-01-1904 H4
 04-22-1904 R5
 04-29-1904 R1
 04-29-1904 R8
 Smallhous: Died April 18 at home near Ceralvo.
 Age 69-2-18. Born 30 Jan 1835. Daughter of late Daniel & Jane Tichenor. Married Thomas R.
 Wood 6 Jan 1857, he died 22 July 1889. Left 3 sons, 2 daughters & 2 sisters. Buried April 19
 Ceralvo cemetery.
- **Wood, George** 07-29-1903 H3 Died July 22 at home in McLean County at Island, where lived near over 30 years. Born England & came to US when young man. [07-28-1903 "OM": Father of Addie Henent.]
- **Wood, J. W.** 06-23-1909 H1 Mashed by cow & died in Daviess County near Beech Grove. Left wife.
- Wood, James 12-16-1914 H1 12-16-1914 H5 12-23-1914 H1 12-30-1914 H1 Shot & killed Dec 10 at Upton by Turner Graham, Jr. Robert T. McMurtry, Sheriff of Hardin County, shot & killed Dec 13 when attempted to arrest Graham, who subsequently was given death penalty. [12-25, 12-30-1914, 01-28, 07-30 & 07-31-1915 "OM".]
- Wood, James D. 04-29-1908 H1 04-29-1908 H3 04-24-1908 R1 05-08-1908 R2 04-28-1909 H5 08-11-1909 H6 08-06-1909 R1 Shot & killed April 21 at Central City. Brother, John, also wounded & died April 24. Shot in gun battle with James Jenkins, Walter Hardwick & John Magan (also listed as McGann). All former members of city's police force and due to political argument several had been dismissed. James D. Wood president District 23 of United Mine Workers of KY many years & member of City Council at Central City. Left wife & several children. On 1 Aug 1909 Magan, who was serving 2-year prison term was pardoned by Gov. Willson. [04-22, 04-23, 04-24, 11-28 & 11-29-1908 "OM".]
- Wood, John 11-09-1910 H8 Died at age of 93 in Trigg County. [11-05-1910 "OM": Died Nov 4. Born Ohio County. Left 2 sons & 1 daughter.]
- **Wood, Silas E.** 09-20-1916 H8 Bennett's: Died Sep 14 near here. Age 75. Born Wisconsin. Buried Oakwood cemetery in Hartford.

- **Woodall, Mrs. Edgar** 05-21-1913 H1 Marion: Thrown from buggy & killed May 18 in Crittenden County. Left husband & 1-year-old baby.
- Woodburn, Charles C. 06-03-1908 H1 06-03-1908 H4 06-05-1908 R6 Shot & killed May 28 at Central City by John W. Harmon. Harmon then shot & killed by J. R. Wooten. All three on Central City police force. Wooten, chief of police, & Woodburn in dispute had sought out Harmon. Woodburn about 35 left wife & 3 children. [05-29-1908 "OM".]
- Woodburn, Henry 04-08-1914 H5 04-10-1914 R5 Died of pneumonia April 1. Age 59. Resident Rockport, where in livery business. Left wife, 3 sons & 2 daughters. Buried April 2 Rockport cemetery. [04-09-1914 "OM".]
- Woodburn, Henry Martin 02-08-1911 H5 02-08-1911 H8 02-10-1911 R8 Hit by train Feb 2 & died Feb 5. Son of Henry Woodburn of Rockport, where buried. Brother, John, age 20 on Jan 30.
- Woodburn, R. W. ["Dr."] 02-28-1906 H3 Central City: Died of heart disease Feb 24 at home in Bremen. Age 73. [02-25-1906 "OM".]
- Woodfolk, Rex W. 12-23-1908 H1 Committed suicide by shooting himself in Dallas, TX. Moved there 7 years ago from Brandenburg, KY, where father, Judge S. P. Woodfolk, resides.
- Woodruff, Demmett
 03-03-1915 H1
 05-26-1915 H1
 02-23-1916 H4
 02-251916 R3
 Madisonville: He & Glover Hoard shot to death Feb 25 in Woodruff store near Hamby
 Station. Age 40. Brother-in-law of Dick Salmon. Left wife, Emma G., sister of W. G. Wright,
 superintendent of Carbondale Mine, & 5 children. Jim Robinson, Floyd Crayner & 3 others
 charged with killings. Robinson later found not guilty. [02-27, 02-28-1915 & 02-20-1916
 "OM".]
- Woodson, Samuel C. 02-13-1907 H4 Died of infirmities of old age last week at Wichita, KS. Age 81. Born Madisonville. Father of Urey Woodson, editor of "Owensboro Messenger". Buried Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [02-06-1907 "OM".]
- **Woodson, Thomas** 10-31-1902 R2 Rockport: Mrs. E. L. Jackson several days ago went to Richmond, MO to attend funeral of her brother.
- Woodward, Beatrice ["Miss"] 09-10-1919 H1 Died of typhoid Sep 6 in San Antonio, TX. Oldest daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Clayton Woodward & granddaughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. T. Woodward of Ohio County.
- Woodward, Carrie (Leach)

 07-08-1903 H3

 07-10-1903 R2

 07-10-1903 R3

 07-24-1903 R1

 Died of complication of troubles July 7 at home in Hartford. Born 29 July 1879.

 Married 22 Nov 1902. Left husband, Ernest M. Woodward, parents, Mr. & Mrs. Stephen L. Leach of near Beda, & brother. Buried July 7 Patterson graveyard. See also articles on husband 12-30-1904 R4 Ernest Woodward born 18 Nov 1878 near Hartford, 09-22-1911 R18B&29B admitted to bar 1898, elected County Attorney 1905, married Miss Allie Fielden of Daviess County 4 Jan 1910 & "OCM" 04-17-1970 p10C. [07-09-1903 "OM".]
- 10-20-1909 H1 Woodward, Clayton Leslie 10-27-1909 H1 10-27-1909 H8 12-29-1909 H1 10-29-1909 R1 10-29-1909 R8 10-22-1909 R1 01-07-1910 R2 Died of appendicitis Oct 19 at home in Beaver Dam. Age 59. Son of Steven Woodward & Elizabeth Caroline Barnett; father Captain in Civil War. Served on Beaver Dam Town Council past 2 years. Mason. Left wife, sons, Truman & William Woodward, & 3 daughters, including Miss Dena Woodward & Mrs. Z. W. Mitchell of Beaver Dam. Buried Oct 20 Sunnyside cemetery in Beaver Dam. See also 03-04-1892 R1 - born 5 Feb 1850 Ohio County near Abbieville, grandson of Ashford Woodward, married Agnes, daughter of William Foster, 10 Jan 1877, children Truman, Dena, Gussie & Willie, & 08-08-1913 R1 - daughter, Dena Woodward, married Byron Collins Barnes 6 Aug 1913 at Youngstown, OH.
- Woodward, Mary ["Miss"] 08-14-1912 H5 08-16-1912 R4 Died of complication of troubles Aug 9 at home of brother, Stephen Woodward, near Livermore. Age 39. Survived by brother, Steve Woodward, & sister, Mrs. Robert Webb. Buried Aug 11 Beulah Church near Beda. [08-11 & 08-14-1912 "OM": Cousin of Mrs. W. E. Davis of Owensboro.]
- **Woodward, Mr.** 06-28-1905 H3 Shot & killed at Graham in Muhlenberg County June 26 by Manual Smith. (Black)

- **Woodward, Verna** [''Miss''] 06-07-1907 R5 Died of consumption June 5 at home of sister, Mrs. Daniel Aultmire. Daughter of Benjamin Woodward. Half-sister of Mrs. Frank Lowe of Hartford. Buried June 6 Rowan graveyard.
- **Woodward, William T.** 02-08-1901 R3 Died Feb 2 at home of nephew, William Woodward, near McHenry. Age 87. Buried Feb 3 Beda.
- Woolfolk, John 11-30-1190 H1 12-02-1910 R2 One of 11 miners killed Nov 25 in explosion at Providence Coal Mine at Providence. (Black) [11-26 & 11-27-1910 "OM".]
- Woosley, Gus
 05-17-1916 H1 Accidentally shot & killed May 13 in Christian County by nephew. Left wife of 2 months, father, John R. Woosley of Trenton, 4 brothers & 1 sister. [05-14-1916 "OM".]
- **Wooten, Will E.** 08-15-1917 H3 Died of heart trouble at Madisonville, where postmaster. Age 54. Left wife & daughter. [08-10-1917 "OM": Died Aug 9.]
- Word, Earl Wayne

 12-19-1917 H5

 12-21-1917 R1

 Died Dec 12

 Lafayette,
 IN. Age 2 years & 5 months. Son of Mr. & Mrs. A. Word. Their third & last child to die of
 scarlet fever within past 4 years. Grandson of L. D. Bennett of near Beda. Buried Dec 14 at Beda.

 [12-23-1917 "OM".]
- Word, May Bell 02-14-1912 H5 02-16-1912 R1 02-16-1912 R5 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Avie Word died of diphtheria at home in Texas. Age 6. Brought to home of grandparents, Mr. & Mrs. Lon D. Bennett, at Beda & buried Feb 14 Beda cemetery. [02-15-1912 "OM": Buried Beulah Church.]
- Word, Willie 12-05-1917 H5 12-19-1917 H5 Five-year-old son of Algie Word of Lafayette, IN died of scarlet fever Dec 1. Buried Beda.
- Wortham, James Samuel ["Judge"] 10-21-1908 H1 10-23-1908 R1 Died of bowel trouble Oct 18 at home in Leitchfield. Lawyer. Represented his district in KY Senate. Left wife & 2 married daughters. See also 03-28-1894 H2 served KY Legislature 1891-93, 04-04-1894 H2 born 17 Aug 1849 Grayson County, wife Lizzie Ely, son of James H. Wortham, who was born Nelson County. [10-20 & 10-21-1908 "OM".]
- Wortham, Stephen B. 10-13-1909 H6 Died Sep 21 at home on Bear Creek about 8 miles southwest of Leitchfield. Age 86. Born 15 Dec 1822 Leitchfield. Son of William C. & Betsy Wortham. Buried beside wife Sep 22 in cemetery at Taylor's Chapel. [09-26-1909 "OM".]
- Wright, A. J. 05-09-1902 R3 Died of pneumonia fever April 23 at home of father, Caleb Wright, near Dundee. About 23. [04-25-1902 "OM": Jackson Wright died of typhoid fever April 23. Buried Wright cemetery near Magan.]
- Wright, Almer 03-05-1913 H5 Son of Mr. & Mrs. Caleb Wright died Feb 20 at home at Morehouse, MO. Age 17. Born & reared near Magan.
- **Wright, C. B.** 08-02-1916 H1 Died July 27 at Greenville from injuries suffered from being kicked by mule. Left wife & 3 small children.
- Wright, Emma Lou (Carter)

 02-26-1919 H8

 03-28-1919 R4

 04-18-1919 R1

 05-231919 R5

 West Providence: Died of pneumonia & influenza. Lived McHenry. Born 4 March
 1885. Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. R. B. Carter. Married in 1906, 6 children born, 4 survive. Buried
 last Monday West Providence, where her baby was recently buried. Resided McHenry. Left
 husband, W. B. Wright, 2 sons, 2 daughters, parents, 4 brothers & 3 sisters.
- Wright, Frank 08-27-1902 H3 08-22-1902 R3 Died of Bright's disease Aug 20 at home near Horton 5 miles east of Hartford. Civil War soldier. Buried Aug 21 Milton Taylor burying ground.
- Wright, Frank 09-14-1904 H3 09-28-1904 H2 09-16-1904 R8 Jingo: Died of typhoid fever Sep 11 at home near Rosine. Youngest son of Mrs. Louisa Wright. Buried Sep 12 family burying ground. [09-15-1904 "OM".]
- Wright, Henry 06-20-1902 R1 Died of tuberculosis June 9 at home in Cloverport. Born near Sulphur Springs. Son of Miles Wright of Tunnel Hill. Engineer for L. H. & St. Louis Railroad. [06-12-1902 "OM": Left wife, May Ryan Wright, sister of Marion Ryan.]
- Wright, Henry C. 01-08-1913 H8 05-21-1913 H8 01-10-1913 R8 Dundee: Died of pneumonia Jan 1 near here. Age 54. Left wife, son, Claude, & daughters, Mrs. Dr. Denton, Misses Emma & Cova Wright, & brothers, Tom & Caleb Wright, both of Morehouse, MO. Buried Jan 3 home graveyard.

- Wright, John 10-25-1918 R1 In list of 20 deaths from Spanish Influenza since Oct 9 in Rockport District. (Black)
- Wright, John Henry 05-27-1914 H5 05-27-1914 H8 Died of typhoid fever May 21 at home in Beech Valley neighborhood. Age 41. Never married. Left father, John Wright. Buried May 22 Wright cemetery. [05-28-1914 "OM".]
- Wright, Mary

 09-24-1909 R4 Died Sep 9 of injuries suffered in fall several days ago. Born Hardin County. Moved to Ohio County about 45 years ago. Husband, Labon Wright, died about 7 years ago. Buried Sep 10 Midkiff cemetery. See also 08-22-1902 R3 Laban "Labe" Wright, 90, of Rosine is very sick.
- Wright, Mary ["Miss"] 05-09-1917 H1 05-09-1917 H8 Died of measles May 3 between Rosine & Sulphur Springs. Daughter of late Leban Wright. Aunt of Acton brothers of Hartford. Left several brothers & sisters, including James Wright, a bachelor, & Miss Martha Wright, with whom she lived. Buried Midkiff cemetery.
- Wright, Mat 02-08-1907 R4 Died 10 Dec 1906. Resolutions of respect by Fordsville American Society of Equity Union.
- Wright, Mrs. Adam
 03-24-1909 H5
 03-31-1909 H5
 03-26-1909 R5
 04-1909 R5
 05-1909 R5
 05-1909
- Wright, Nancy 01-02-1901 H2 Adaburg: Died Dec 22 at home here. Left daughter. Buried Adaburg burying ground.
- Wright, Polly Ann ["Mrs."] 12-31-1902 H3 09-07-1904 H1 12-14-1904 H2 02-08-1905 H2 Died of pneumonia Dec 25 at home near Horton. Age 94. Buried Dec 27 Bethel Church burying ground. T. J. Smith executor of estate.
- Wright, R. 07-11-1917 H4 07-06-1917 R5 Died of uraemic poisoning July 4 on 77th birthday at home of daughter, Mrs. S. O. Keown. Survived by sons, John D. of Terre Haute, IN, W. L. of Nashville, TN & Obe Wright of Fordsville & daughter, Mrs. Keown. Buried July 5 Fordsville. [07-12-1917 "OM".]
- Wright, Reuben 02-10-1915 H8 Died of complication of diseases Feb 8. Lived Maceo. Age 74. Left wife, Mollie, age 58, son, Rice Wright of Ensor & daughter, Mrs. Frank Horn. [02-09 & 03-16-1915 "OM".]
- Wright, Richard Earl 06-16-1909 H4 07-09-1909 R2 Simmons: Little son of Mr. & Mrs. W. B. Wright died of flux & whooping cough June 9 at home of grandfather, R. B. Carter. Age 2-2-2. Left parents, little brother, 2 grandfathers & grandmother. Buried West Providence. Memorial by aunt Anna.
- Wright, Sadie May
 12-28-1910 H3 Daughter of A. P. & Fannie Wright died Nov 28. Born 9 Oct 1910. Memorial verse by aunt, Martha B.
- Wright, W. B. ["Rev."] 05-29-1918 H1 10-09-1918 H1 05-24-1918 R1 Died of stomach trouble May 21 at home in Sebree. Age 68. Born 29 March 1851 TN. Minister. Former pastor of Hartford Christian Church. Married Susan Dallas Holt 20 Sep 1869, 9 children born, 4 survive, wife died 1895. Married Nannie Richards 1897, left 2 children by this union. Father of Mrs. C. E. Smith of Hartford. Buried May 24 beside 1st wife at Princeton. [05-23-1918 "OM": Left children, Frank & W. B. Wright, Jr., Mrs. Claude Smith, Eula Fortney, Mrs. C. N. Evans & Mrs. Clyde Martin.]
- Wright, Walter M. 07-30-1915 R1 Committed suicide by shooting himself July 27 in Louisville. Age 44. Wife formerly Miss Daisy Stevens, daughter of Oscar Stevens of Beaver Dam.
- Wright, Will 02-22-1905 H2 Olaton: Died Feb 18 at home near Olaton.
- Wright, Willie 02-25-1903 H2 02-13-1903 R3 Dundee: Son of Mr. & Mrs. Ed Wright died here of pneumonia Feb 8. Age 2.
- Wyatt, Finis 02-05-1904 R4 Russellville: Moses Turner on trial in Logan County for his murder. [01-08 & 01-10-1904 "OM": Shot to death at Lewisburg Jan 7.]
- **Wydick, c/o Thomas** 04-12-1918 R5 Child of Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Wydick of Cool Springs area died of brain fever April 8.
- Wylie, Less 09-25-1901 H3 Killed Sep 21 when wall fell during demolition of old Presbyterian Church at Princeton.

- **Wynn, Mrs. W. P.** 03-02-1906 R1 Died Dec 30 at home of daughter, Mrs. C. C. Borah, at Cromwell. Age 84. Born TN.
- Wysong, James
 05-10-1911 H8
 05-12-1911 R1
 05-12-1911 R8
 06-231911 R5
 07-07-1911 R8
 Sulphur Springs: Died of cancer of stomach May 3 at home near
 Sunnydale. Left wife, Sara E. Buried May 4 Sunnydale cemetery.
- Yager, Claude J.

 05-14-1919 H1 Died of influenza in Louisville. Born Hartford & reared in Owensboro. Son of Joel F. Yager. Resident Leitchfield. Founded newspaper, 'Leitchfield Gazette'. Left wife, Ella Bishop Yager, 5 children, mother, brothers, Edward R. of Gallup, NM, Starling T. of Owensboro, L. B. & Dr. Theodore J. Yager of Louisville, & sisters, Lizzie Bishop & Jessie Yager of Owensboro. Burial Leitchfield. See also 02-25-1885 H3 to be married 4 March 1885 in Leitchfield to Ella, daughter of Mr. & Mrs. John A. Bishop. [05-13-1919 "OM".]
- Yancy, Calvin 11-14-1917 H6 Shot & killed by guard last week at Eddyville prison, where serving 20 year term for murder in Christian County. (Black)
- Yates, Dick ["Capt."]

 05-15-1908 R7 Confederate captain killed in Civil War at Battle of Slate Riffle Hill near Dundee in Ohio County. Article gives date of 12 July 1863 but other sources prove it was in 1864. See also 05-01-1908 R4, "OCN" 06-14-1940 p2 & 11-01-1940 p2 from Missouri, buried near where killed but later removed to his home & "Owensboro Monitor" 07-20-1864 p3 Dick Yates leader of 16 guerrillas killed in fight at falls of Rough Creek in Ohio County July 14.
- Yates, Jackson 12-13-1901 R3 Old citizen died of pneumonia Dec 5 Bell's Run neighborhood. Buried Dec 6.
- Yates, Matilda 09-26-1900 H3 A. C. Taylor administrator of estate.
- Yates, Mrs. Alton 02-19-1919 H1 02-07-1919 R4 Washington: Died Feb 2 of influenza & pneumonia. Buried Feb 3 Barnett's Creek Church.
- Yates, Mrs. Owen T. (Abraham) 03-22-1916 H2 Died of burns March 16 at Leitchfield. Age 45. Left husband, daughter, Frances Yates, father, John E. Abraham of Louisville & several brothers & sisters. [03-18-1916 "OM".]
- Yates, Mrs. Temple 08-21-1907 H8 Taffy: Died Aug 13 at home near here. Buried Bell's Run burying ground.
- Yates, Templeton 04-09-1919 H1 04-09-1919 H8 04-11-1919 R5 "Temple".

 Died of heart dropsy April 1. Age 77. Lived near Bell's Run. Born Tennessee. Moved to Ohio County 25 years ago. Left 1 son & 1 daughter. Buried Bell's Run cemetery.
- **Yeager, Mrs. Thomas** 09-27-1905 H3 Elizabethtown: Jumped in well & drowned Sep 19. Age 50. Lived Stithton. Left husband.
- Yeiser, A. R. 04-23-1919 H1 04-30-1919 H4 Died April 22 at home of nephew, A. Y. Cartwright, at Yorkville, SC. Confederate soldier in Civil War, Co. A, 1st KY Cavalry. Lived most of life in Daviess County. Uncle of Miss Sue Yeiser of Hartford. [04-23 & 04-27-1919 "OM".]
- Yeiser, Claude 02-08-1918 R3 Died of internal hemorrhage Feb 1 at Hartford. About 45. Buried Feb 2 Oakwood cemetery. [02-05-1918 "OM": Survived by mother.]
- **Yeiser, James** 06-07-1905 H2 Shot & killed in self defense at Maceo in Daviess County by Henry Hansford.
- **Yeiser, Mrs. Dan E.** 02-09-1916 H5 Died of pneumonia Feb 7 in Daviess County at Andersonville. Age 83. [02-08 & 02-09-1916 "OM": Helen Yeiser.]
- Yeiser, Thomas

 09-08-1909 H2

 09-10-1909 R3

 Died of infirmities Sep 4

 at home at Red Hill in Daviess County. Wife died many years ago. Age 85. Born Daviess

 County. Uncle of Miss Sue Yeiser, A. C., Bud & Claud Yeiser of Hartford. Survivors included
 son, James Yeiser, & daughter, Miss Katie Yeiser, who are living with him & brother, Rev. Dan

 Yeiser, age 83. [09-05-1909 "OM".]
- Yewell, ["Miss"]

 12-11-1908 R8

 Buford: Funeral Dec 2 Pleasant Hill Church.

 Yewell, James M.

 02-15-1911 H4

 Died of infirmities of old age Feb 12 at home on Hartford Road in Zion neighborhood about 3 miles southeast of Owensboro. Mason.

 Buried Feb 14 Elmwood cemetery in Owensboro. [02-14-1911 "OM".]

- Yoham, Robert 04-01-1914 H8 04-17-1914 R8 Died of liver & kidney trouble March 25 at home at McHenry. Left wife & 2 sons. Buried Fisher graveyard. [04-02-1914 "OM".]
- **Yonts, c/o Luther** 07-09-1902 H3 Little child died of bowel trouble July 5 at home in Providence neighborhood.
- **Yontz, Mrs. Luther** 07-23-1902 H3 Died July 20 at home of J. Will Coleman near Providence Church. Buried July 21 West Providence burying ground. [07-24-1902 "OM".]
- **York, Aurora Louise** 07-14-1909 H1 07-02-1909 R2 07-09-1909 R2 07-09-1909 R6 Concord: Infant & only child of Mr. & Mrs. E. W. York died June 19. Age 1-9-10.
- York, James 06-25-1902 H2 Killed by city electrical wire in Owensboro about year ago. Age 12. Mother, Mrs. Vina W. York, awarded \$5000. [05-16-1901 "OM".]
- York, Jennie 05-07-1915 R5 07-16-1915 R8 Daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J. W. York died April 20 of rheumatism & dropsy of heart. Age 16-2-14. Left parents, 4 brothers & 5 sisters.
- **Young, Alfred** ["**Dr.**"] 02-26-1904 R5 Died of complication of troubles Feb 23 at home near Holston.
- Young, Bertha James 11-30-1910 H8 12-02-1910 R4 12-02-1910 R8 Olaton: Died Nov 24 at Owensboro. Sister-in-law of Mrs. R. L. Mason of Beaver Dam. Left husband, Jack & 3 children. Buried Nov 26 family burying ground at Yeaman.
- Young, Boone 12-11-1912 H8 12-13-1912 R1 Olaton: Died at home in Arkansas. Formerly lived here, proprietor of Olaton water mill. Left wife & 2 adopted children, Otha McDaniel & Mrs. Alva (Katie McDaniel) Faught. See also 11-15-1912 R5
- Young, Charles L. 06-13-1906 H2 06-15-1906 R3 Found dead June 7 near Baskett in Henderson County, it is believed he committed suicide by taking poison. Traveling salesman. Left wife & 2 little children. Lived Fordsville, where buried. [06-08 & 06-09-1906 "OM": Uncle of Ollie Wilson.]
- Young, Cora 09-17-1902 H2 Evansville: Daughter of John Young died Sep 14 of hydrophobia. Age 9.
- **Young, d/o Norton** 09-17-1909 R1 Olaton: Infant daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Norton Young died Tuesday. Buried Olaton cemetery
- **Young, H. J.** 03-08-1918 R1 03-29-1918 R1 Rockport: Died March 1 at home of daughter, Mrs. N. C. Iler. Also left sons, D. G. Young of Beaver Dam & J. R. Young of Greensboro, NC. See also 03-27-1901 H3 D. G. Young, editor & proprietor of "Wrinkle" at Beaver Dam, married Miss Eva Hines 16 March 1901 in Jeffersonville, IN.
- Young, Lydia ["Miss"] 09-27-1912 R1 Died of typhoid Sep 20 at home of Jane Payton at Olaton. Age 44 years & 6 months. Left brothers, Ernest & Norton Young of Onton, Austin Young of Fordsville & Sam Young of Pine Knob. Buried Sep 21 Green burying ground.
- Young, Mace 04-21-1915 H1 Drowned April 15 at Livermore. Age 45. Rafts man. Left wife & several children. [04-16 & 04-18-1915 "OM".]
- Young, Madeline 04-05-1911 H5 04-12-1911 H5 04-21-1911 R7 Central Grove: Fifteen-month-old daughter of Mr. & Mrs. W. Hewitt Young died of brain fever & pneumonia April 3 at home of grandmother at Rockport. Buried April 5 Central Grove cemetery. See also 03-10-1909 H5 & 03-05-1909 R1 William Hewitt Young married Miss Adah B. Park 2 March 1909 in Louisville. [04-04 & 04-05-1911 "OM": Granddaughter of Mrs. J. B. Young of Rockport.]
- **Young, Melvin** 09-11-1907 H1 Glasgow: Accidentally shot to death at home in Metcalfe County near Good Luck. Son of Jerry Young.
- Young, Mina
 03-12-1913 H5 Died March 8 at home of daughter, Ella
 Young Covington, at Chicago, IL. Returned to old home at Hartford & buried March 11 Hayti
 burying ground. (Black)
- Young, Minnie ["Mrs."] 05-22-1908 R4 Died May 17 at home near Horton.
- **Young, Ralph** 11-19-1913 H1 In Hancock County Ernest Basham is being tried for his murder. [06-17, 06-19, 06-21, 11-18, 11-19 & 11-30-1913 "OM".]
- **Young, Tom** 11-22-1911 H1 Killed when walked off of bluff at Dalton Rock quarry in Christian County.

- **Zigler, Ben** 03-05-1913 H4 Red Hill: Died of tuberculosis Feb 26. Age 53. Left wife & 4 children.
- **Zook, Marshall** 02-07-1908 R1 Hit & killed by piece of falling timber Jan 31 on trestle near Reynolds Station. About 35. Working on pile driving crew of I. C. Railroad. Lived Gilbertsville. Left wife & 4 children. [02-01-1908 "OM": Returned to home for burial.]
- **Zulauf, Philip R.** 12-17-1913 H1 12-19-1913 R5 Committed suicide by taking carbolic acid Dec 15 at home, 418 St. Ann Street, in Owensboro. Operated jewelry business on Frederica Street. Left wife & several children, including Mrs. Mack Allison. [12-16 & 12-17-1913 "OM".]